CONTENTS

No. of Act	Short Title F	'age
I	The Income-tax (Amendment) Act, 1976	I
2	The Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India) Act, 1976	2
3	The Unit Trust of India (Amendment) Act, 1976.	IÌ
4	The Delhi Development (Amendment) Act, 1976.	14
5	The Appropriation Act, 1976 , , , , , ,	15
6	The Appropriation (Railways) Act, 1976	18
7	The Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976	20
. 8	The Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth Act, 1976	23
9	The Indian Railways (Amendment) Act, 1976.	36
Io	The Election Laws (Extension to Sikkim) Act, 1976 .	41
il i II Marti	The Sales Promotion Employees (Conditions of Service) Act, 1976	45
12	The Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment Act, 1976	50
13	The Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfei- ture of Property) Act, 1976.	бо
14	The Maintenance of Internal Security (Amendment) Act, 1976.	72
15	The Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment Act, 1976.	75
16	The Nagaland Appropriation Act, 1976	82
17	The Pondicherry Appropriation Act, 1976	85
1° 1 .8	The Delhi Rent Control (Amendment) Act, 1976.	88
19	The Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Act, 1976.	95
20.	The Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment) Act, 1976.	107
< ²¹	The Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976	110
- 22	The Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of ketratory Idant) Act 1076	ana a Tanga
23	The Payment of Bonus (Amendment) Act, 1976.	139

ο. of Λct	Short Title	Page
24	The Press Council (Repeal) Act, 1976	148
25	The Equal Remuneration Act, 1976	150
26	The Motor Vehicles (Amendment) Act, 1976	158
27	The Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter Act, 1976	161
28	The Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Repeal Act, 1976	178
29	The Payment of Wages (Amendment) Act, 1976 .	179
30	The House of the People (Extension of Duration) Act, 1976	180
31	The Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund Act, 1976 .	18
32	The Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976	18
33	The Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation) Act, 1976 .	19
34	The Prevention of Food Adulteration (Amendment) Act, 1976	24
35	The High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976	25
36	The Supreme Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976	2 6
37	The Indian Lighthouse (Amendment) Act, 1976.	26
38	The Appropriation (No. 3) Act, 1976	26
39	The Pondicherry Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976 .	27
40	The Nagaland Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976	27
41	The Tamil Nadu State Legislature (Delegation of Powers) Act, 1976	: 28
42	The Warehousing Corporations (Amendment) Act, 1976.	28
43	The Appropriation (Vote on Account) Act, 1976 .	28
44	The Gujarat State Legislature (Delegation of Powers) Act, 1976	29
45	The Contempt of Courts (Amendment) Act, 1976	29
46	The Kerala Legislature Assembly (Extension of Duration) Amendment Act, 1976	29
47	The Appropriation (Railways) No. 2 Act, 1976 .	29
48/	The Appropriation (Railways) No. 3 Act, 1976	- 30
49	The Foreign Contribution (Regulation) Act, 1976	39

en grande

No. of Act	Short Title	Page
50	The Tamil Nadu Appropriation Act, 1976 .	319
51	The Tamil Nadu Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976	323
52	The Gujarat Appropriation Act, 1976	. 327
53	The Maternity Benefit (Amendment) Act, 1976	334
54	The Indian Standards Institution (Certification Marks) Am- endment Act, 1976	335
55	The 1ron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Wel- fare Cess Act, 1976	337
56	The Beedi Workers Welfare Cess Act, 1976	343
57	The High Court at Patna (Establishment of a Permanent Bench at Ranchi) Act, 1976	346
58	The Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976	347
59	The Departmentalisation of Union Accounts (Transfer of Personnel) Act, 1976	3 49
60	The Standards of Weights and Measures Act, 1976	351
61	The Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Wel- fare Fund Act, 1976	390
62	The Beedi Workers Welfare Fund Act, 1976	397
63	The Betwa River Board Act, 1976	403
64	The Appropriation (No. 4) Act, 1976	411
65	The Workmen's Compensation (Amendment) Act, 1976	419
66	The Finance Act, 1976	421
67	The Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Amendment Act, 1976	485
68	The Matriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976	487
69	The Merchant Shipping (Amendment) Act, 1976	503
70	The Pharmacy Λct, 1976	512
71	The Tariff Commission (Repeal) Act, 1976	519
7.2	The Life Insurance Corporation (Modification of Settlements) Act, 1976	521
73	The Banking and Public Financial Institutions Laws (Amend- ment) Act, 1976	522
74	The Additional Empluments (Compulsory Deposit) Amend- ment Act. 1976	526

No. of Act	Short Title	Page
1 75	The Tea (Amendment) Act, 1976	529
7.6	The National Library of India Act, 1976 .	537
77	The Disturbed Areas (Special Courts) Act, 1976	553
78	The Maintenance of Internal Security (Second Amendment) Act, 1976	558
79	The President's Pension (Amendment) Act, 1976	559
80	The Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive Economic Zone and other Maritime Zones Act, 1976	561
. 81	The Contingency Fund of India (Amendment) Act, 1976.	570
82	The Antiquities and Art Treasures (Amendment) Act, 1976	5 71
83	The Appropriation (No. 5) Act, 1976	\$73
84	The Tamil Nadu Appropriation (No. 3) Act, 1976	57 5
85	The Pondicherry Appropriation (No. 3) Act, 1976	578
8 6	The Government of Union Territories (Amendment) Act, 1976	<u>5</u> 80
87	The Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) Act, 1976	583
88	The Representation of the People (Amendment) Act, 1976.	625
89	The Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acquisition of Shares) Act, 1976	631
9 0	The Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Second Amendment) Act, 1976	6 38
91	The Delhi Sales Tax (Amendment and Validation) Act, 1976	639
92	The Essential Commodities (Amendment) Act, 1976 .	641
93	The Dhoties (Additional Excise Duty) Repeal Act, 1976.	640
94	The Factories (Amendment) Act, 1976	647
95	The Appropriation (No. 6) Act, 1976	662
96	The Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1976	66
97	The Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation) Act, 1976	68
98	The Laxmirattan and Atherton West Cotton Mills (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1976	69
99	The Labour Provident hand Laws (Amenoment) 200 1976	70

iv

No. of Act	Short Title	Page
tou	The Metal Corporations (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous) Provisions) Act, 1976	729
tor	The Fifth Schedule to the Constitution (Amendment) Act, 1976	733
t02	The Kerala Legislative Assembly (Extension of Duration) Second Amendment Act, 1976	734
103	The Central Sales Tax (Amendment) Act, 1976 .	735
104	The Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment) Act, 1976.	741
105	The Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament (Amendment) Act, 1976	832
106	The Untouchability (Offences) Amendment and Mis- cellaneous Provision Act, 1976	836
107	The Advocates (Amendment) Act, 1976	845
108	The Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amend- ment) Act, 1976	848
109	The House of the People (Extension of Duration) Amendment Act, 1976	874
11o	The Appropriation (Railways) No. 4 Act, 1976	87
111	The Appropriation (Railways) No. 5 Act, 1976	87
112	The Appropriation (No. 7) Act, 1976	879
113	The Gujarat Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976	88
114	The Pondicherry Appropriation (No. 4) Act, 1976 .	88
115	The Electricity (Supply) Amendment Act, 1976	88
Th	e Constitution (Fortieth Amendment) Act, 1967 .	90
Th	e Constitution (Forty-first Amendment) Act, 1976	90
Th	e Constitution (Forty-second Amendment) Act, 1976	90

.

.

lenne a march a service a

,

, (-)

TABLE SHOWING EFFECT OF PARLIAMENTARY LEGISLATION OF 1976

PART I. --CENTRAL ACTS AMENDED, REPEALED OR OTHERWISE AFFECTED

Year of Act	No. of Act	Short title of Act			How affected	No. and Section of 197 Act by which affected
I	2	3			4	5
1890	, 9	Indian Railways Act, 1890			S. 56B, 56C, 56D at s. 56E inserted (w.e 25-9-1975)	nd 9, s. 2. .f.
1899	2	Indian Stamp Act, 1899	•	•	Schedule I amended (w.e.f. 1-6-1976)	66, s. 40.
1908	5	Code of Civil Procedure, 1908	•	•	Ss. 1; 2, 8, 9, 11, 20, 2 24, 35A, 37, 39, 42, 4 51, 58, 60, 63, 66, 7 80, 82, 86, 91, 92, 9 96, 98, 99, 102, 10	$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$
		1.00		t set	105, 115, 123, 135 139, 141, 144, 145.	41, 42, 43, 44, 4
				•	Orders I, II, III, V, V VII, VIII, IX, X, X XII, XIII, XIV, X XVI, XVII, XVI XX, XXI, XX XXIII, XXY	$ \begin{array}{rrrr} \text{II}, & 58, 59, 60, 61, 6\\ \text{V}, & 63, 64, 65, 66, 6\\ \text{II}, & 69, 70, 72, 73, 7\\ \text{II}, & 75, 76, 77, 78, 7\\ \text{VI}, & 81, 82, 83, 84, 8\\ \end{array} $
	5. 1. ×.				XXVII, XXVII XXX, XXX XXXIII, XXX XXXVI, XXXV XXXVIII, XXXV XXI, XLII, XLI XLI, XLII, XLI XLIV, XLV, XLV Appendix A, B, E = H of first Sched	II, 91, 92, 93, 94, 9 IV, 96. II, IX, III, III, And
	21 R		•	•	amended (w.e.f. 1977)	
	ЦС -> . — Ю		• •		153A, 153B, F Schedule. — Ord	oA, <i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 9, 15, 3 irst 38, 51, 67, 71, 8 iers KA, rted
	t sint		; .	.j. î.c	Ss. 25, 36, 100, 103 su tituted (w. 1-2-1977)	bs <i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 11, 16, 3 c.f. 40.
					S. 28 amended (w.e 1-5-1977)	e.f. Ibid., s. 12.
					S. 34 amended (w.e date to be notified	e.f. Ibid., s. 13. l)
					S. 148A inserted (w.o. 1-5-1977)	e.f. Ibid., s. 50.
1923	. 8	Workmen's Compensation Ac	t, 192	3.	S. 2 amended (w. 1-10-1975)	e.f. 65, s. 2.
					S. 36 amended (w. 21-5-1976)	e.f. Ibid., s. 3.
		~			Schedule IV substitut (w.e.f. 1-10-1975)	ted Ibid., s. 4.
Ar 1991 - 1997 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 19		a a construction and a construction of the second	,4,		4	

I	2	3	و حرص بور	4	5
1927	17	Indian Lighthouse Act, 1927 .	•	Ss. 1, 2, 10, 12, 21 amen- ded (w.e.f. 15 4-1976)	37, ss. 2, 4, 5, 6 and 9.
м	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1	The words "Customs Collector" substituted by the words "proper officer" wherever occurred in the Act (w.e.f. 15-4-1976)	Ibid., s. 3.
· ·		en de la companya de Name de la companya d		S. 19A inserted (w.e.f. 15-4-1976)	Ibid., s. 7.
	· · · ·	n de la Artes de La Artes de La companya de la Artes y de la companya de la comp La companya de la comp		S. 20A omitted (w.e.f. I -4-1976)	Ibid., s. 8.
1934	2	Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934		Ss. 2, 45H, 46A and 46B amended (w.e.f. 26-9-1975)	21, 8. 33.
1934	32	Indian Tariff Act, 1934 .	•	First Schedule amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1976)	66, s. 31 and Second Schedule.
1936	4	Payment of Wages Act, 1936	•	Ss. 1, 6 and 7 amended (w.e.f. 12-11-1975)	29, ss. 2, 3 and 4.
1939	4	Motor Vehicles Act, 1939 .	•	Ss. 63 and 133 amended (w.e.f. 26-9-1975)	26, ss. 2 and 3.
1944	1	Central Excises and Salt Act, 1944	•	First Schedule amended	66, s. 35 and Fourth Schedule.
1947	14	Industrial Disputes Act, 1947 .	•	S. 2 amended (w.e.f. 26-9-1975)	21, s. 33.
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Ss. 25A, 33C and 38 amended (w.e.f. 5-3-1976)	32, ss. 2, 4 and 5,
				Chapter VB (ss. 25K-25S) inserted (w.e.f. 5-3-1976)	
1947	18	Imports and Exports (Control) Act,		S. 2 substituted (w.e.f.	Ť2, S. 2.
$t_{1} = \int_{t_{1}} (\Delta t_{1})$		1947 en form a sub-sub-sub-sub-sub- re-	-1 (4-11-1975) Ss. 4B to 4P, 5A, 5B and 8 inserted (w.e.f.	Ibid., ss. 3, 5 and 6.
tan sen franke. N		ana shi ka shekara ka shekara ta shekara Marta		4-11-1975) S. 5 amended (w.e.f.	<i>Ibid.</i> , s. 4.
948	8	Pharmacy Act, 1948	•	4-11-1975) Ss. 2, 3, 5, 7, 14, 17, 18, 19, 21, 23, 36, 42 ar.d 46 amended (w.e.f. 1-9-1976)	70, ss. 2, 3, 4, 5, 8, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 19 and 20.
				S. 8 substituted (w.e.f. 1-9-1976)	<i>Ibid.</i> , s. 6.
		the state from		Ss. 9A, 15A, 15B, 17A, 26A ard 32B inserted (w.e.f. 1-9-1976)	<i>lbid.</i> , ss. 7, 9, 11, 16 and 17.
948	15	Industrial Finance Corporation Act, 1948		Ss. 10A and 13 amended	73, s. 3.
948 		Coal Mines Provident Fund, Famil Pension and Bonus Schemes Act 1948	y ,	Long title, ss. 1, 2, 3A, 3C, 5, 7, 7A, 8, 10 and 10E amended (w.e.f. 1-8-1976)	99, ss, 2 to 6 and 8 to 13.
		λ.		Ss. 3G, 11C and 11D inserted (w.e.f. 1-8-1976)	Ibid., ss. 7, 14 and 15
		se de la companya de La companya de la comp		Third Schedule re- numbered as Fourth	
		a da da da		Schedule (w.e.f.) 1-8-1976)	

ata **vii**

1	2	need in this water a low of the second s		5
• 	<i>6</i> 4	3	4	
1948	54	Electricity (Supply) Act, 1948 .	S8. 1, 2, 3, 4, 16, 21, 27, 30, 34, 39, 41, 42, 43, 44, 72, 73, 74, 75, Fifth Schedule, Sixth Schedule amended (w.e.f. 8-10-1976)	115, 88. 2, 3, 4, 5, 9, 13, 15, 18, 20, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 32 and 33.
			Ss. 4A, 4B, 4C, 15A, 26A, 75A inserted (w.e.f. 8-10-1976)	Ibid., ss. 6, 8, 14 and 31.
		· · ·	Headings in Chapters III, IV, V, ss. 18, 20A, 29, 31, 32, 33 substituted (w.e.f. 8-10-1976)	<i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 7, 10, 11, 12, 16, 17 and 19.
			S. 38 omitted (w.e.f. 8-10-1976)	Ibid., s. 21.
1948	63	Factories Act, 1948	Ss. 2, 5, 6, 7, 8, 10, 11, 12, 21, 22, 24, 31, 32, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 45, 46, 48, 56, 59, 62, 64, 65, 66, 73, 78, 79, 80, 84, 86, 87, 88, 92, 94, 100, 106 and Schedule amended (w.e.f. 26-10-1976)	94, ss. 2 to 15, 17, 18 to 37, 40 to 43 and 45.
			Ss. 36A, 40A, 40B, 88A, 91A and 119 inserted (w.e.f. 26-10-1976)	Ibid., ss. 16, 19, 38, 39 and 44.
1949	I	Indian Tariff (Amendment) Act, 1949	Ss. 4 and 5 amended	66, s. 33.
1949	10	Banking Regulation Act, 1949	Ss. 24, 34A, 36AD and 51 amended (w.e.f. 26-9-1975)	21, s. 33.
1949	46	Banking Companies (Legal Practitioners' Clients' Accounts) Act, 1949	S. 2 amended (w.e.f. 26-9-1975)	21, 8, 33.
1950	43	Representation of the People Act, 1950	Ss. 4, 7, 8, 9 and 28 amended	88, ss. 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6.
		•	S3. 7A and 25A inserted (w.e.f. 9-9-1975)	10, s. 2 and Schedule
			First Schedule amended (w.e.f. 9-9-1975)	Ibid., s. 2 and Schedule.
			First Schedule and Second Schedule substituted	88, s. 7.
1950	49	Contingency Fund of India Act, 1950	S. 2 amended	81, s. 2.
1951	30	President's Pension Act, 1951 .	Ss. 2 and 5 amended	79, ss. 2 and 4.
			S. 3 substituted	Ibid., s. 3.
1951	43	Representation of the People Act, 1951	Ss. 4, 33, 34 and 35 amended (w.e.f. 9-9-1975)	10, s. 2 and Schedule
			Ss. 5A, 12A and 14A inserted (w.e.f. 9-9-1975)	Ibid., s. 2 and Schedule
			S. 8 amended (w.o.f. 19-11-1976)	106, 8. 21.
1951	50	Tariff Commission Act, 1951 .	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-8-1976)	71, s. 3.

時代的に行うのの時間のとなっ

viii

I	2	3	4	5
1952	19	Employees' Provident Funds and Family Pension Fund Act, 1952	Long title, ss. 1, 2, 5A, 5D, 5E, 7, 7A, 8, 8A, 10 to 13, 14B, 14C, 17 to 19 amended (w.e.f. 1-8-1976)	99, 58. 16 to 20, 22 to 29, 32, 33, 34 36 and 37.
			Ss. 6C, 17AA, Sch. IV inserted (w.e.f. 1-8-1976)	Ibid., ss. 21, 35 and 38.
			Ss. 14, 14A, 14AA, 14AC, 17B amended (w.e.f. 7-9-1976)	Ibid., ss. 30 and 31.
1952	36	Indian Standards Institution (Cer- tification Marks) Act, 1952	Ss. 20 and 21 amended	54, ss. 2 and 3.
			S. 22 inserted	Ibid., s. 4.
1953	29	Tea Act, 1953	Chapter IIIA (ss. 16A to 16N) inserted	75, s. 2.
1953	39	Dhoties (Additional Excise Duty) Act, 1953	Repealed	93, 8. 2.
1954	29	High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Act, 1954	Ss. 15, 17A, 24 and First Schedule amended (w.e.f. 1-10-1974)	35, ss. 2, 3, 6 and 7.
			Ss. 22A, 22B, 22C and 23D inserted (w.e.f. 1+10-1974)	Ibid., ss. 4 and 5.
1954	30	Salaries and Allowances of Member of Parliament Act, 1954	s Long title, ss. 1, 2, 5 and 9 amended	105, ss. 2, 3, 4 and 8
			Ss. 6 C and 8A inserted	Ibid., ss. 6 and 7.
1954	37	Prevention of Food Adulteration Act, 1954	 Ss. 2, 3, 4, 7, 8, 10, 11, 13, 14, 16, 18, 20, 20A, 23 and 24 amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1976). 	34, ss. 2, 3, 5 to 12 15 to 17, 21 and 22
			S8.3A, 16A, 20AA and 22A inserted (w.e.f. 1-4-1976)	<i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 4, 13, 1 and 20.
			Ss.17 and 21 substituted (w.e.f. 1-4-1976)	Ibid., ss. 14 and 19
934	43	Special Marriage Act, 1954 • •	Ss. 2, 4, 22, 23, 24, 27 to 31, 34 and 37 amended	68, ss. 20, 21, 2 24, 25, 27, 29, 3 31, 32, 34 and 36.
			Ss. 21A, 27A, 40A, 40B and 40C inserted.	Ibid.,, ss. 22, 28 an 38.
			Ss. 26, 33, 35 and 39 substituted	Ibid., ss. 26, 33, 3 and 37.
955	IO	Essential Commodities Act, 1955	Ss. 2, 3, 6A, 6B and 6C Lamended	92, ss. 2, 3, 4, and 6.
			Ss. 6E and 15A inserted	Ibid., ss. 7 and
955	16	Medicinal and Toilet Preparation (Excise Duties) Act, 1955	The words "opium India hemp or other nar cotic drug or narcotic' wherever they occur in the Act, substitute by the words "narco tic drug or narcotic c and cheduloanana	
		• •	S. 2 and Schedule amend ed	Sixth Schedule.
1955	22	Untouchab lity (Offences) Act, 1955	Long title Ss. 1, 2, 1 4, 5, 6, 7, 5 	3, 106, ss. 2, 3, 4, 5 , 7, 8, 9, 11, 12, and 15.
		s le f	(w.e.f. 19-11-1976)	-

x		

I	2	3	4	5
955	22	Fhe Untouchability (Offiences) Act, 1955—Contd.	Ss. 7A, 10A, 14A, 16A and 16B inserted (w.e,f. 19-11-1976)	, 106 ss. 10, 13, 16 and 18.
	×		S.15 substituted (w.e.1 19-11-1976)	. Ibid., s. 17.
1955	23	State Bank of India Act, 1955.	Ss. 19, 20, 23, 24, 25 27, 28 and 29 amended	5, 73, ^s . 4.
1955	25	Hindu Marriage Act, 1955.	Ss. 5, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13 14, 15, 20, 23 and 25 amended	, 68, ^{ss} . 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 5 7, 9, 10, 13, 16 and 18.
			Ss. 13A, 13B, 21A, 21H 21C and 23A insert	3, <i>Ibid.</i> ,ss. 8, 14 and ed 17
			Ss. 16, 19, 22 and 25 substituted	8 Ibid., ss. 11, 12, 15 and 19.
1956	24	Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Act, 1956.	- Repealed (w.e.f. 8-12-1975)	28, 5.2.
1956	31	Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956	• S. 43A inserted (w.e.f. 1-6-1976)	66, s. 41.
1956	. 69	Standards of Weights and Measures A 1956	ct, Repealed (w.e.f. date to be notified)	60, s. 85.
1956	74	Central Sales Tax Act, 1956	. Ss. 2, 5, 6, 7, 9, 14 an 15 amended	103, ss. 2 to 8.
1957	27	Wealth-tax Act, 1957	 Ss. 3, 5 (partly), 21, 21A and Schedule amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1977) S. 5 (partly) amended 	66, s. 27.
•		en de la companya de La companya de la comp	(w.e.f. 1-4-1975) S. 5 (partly) and s. 7 amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1976)	}
		net i presidente de la companya	S. 5 amended (w.e.f. 1-8-1976)	99, s. 3 9.
1957		Additional Duties of Excise (Goods Special Importance) Act, 1957	of First Schedule amende	d 66, s 37 and Fil Schedule.
1957	61	Delhi Development Act, 1957	. Ss. 56 and 57 amended	4, ss. 2 and 3.
		n 1986 - Angel Charles I, an Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna	S. 58 substituted	Ibid., s. 4.
1958	18	Gift- tax Act, 1958	. S. 5 amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1977)	66, s. 28.
1958		Supreme Court Judges (Conditions Service) Act, 1958	of Ss. 14, 24 and Schedu amended (w.e.f. 1-10-1974).	le 36, ss. 2, 3, 5 and 6
÷.,	1	en de la companya de La companya de la comp	Ss. 16A, 23A, 23B a 23C inserted (w.e.f.	Ibid., ss. 3 and 4.
1958	- 44	Merchant Shipping Act, 1958 .	I-10-1974) Throughout the Act of words "unberthe passenger ships", " unberthed passenger ship", "unberthe passenger ship", "unberthe passenger ship", "uberthed passengers"	led an er led Mr-
•			unberthed passeng and "unberthed pa enger", substitu respectively, by	ger" 188- ted, the
	· · · · ·		words "special ti	rade

STATISTICS STATISTICS

I	2	. 3	4 5	
958	44	The Marchant Shipping Act 1958- Contd.	passenger ship", "special trade passen-	
			gers", "a special trade passenger" and "special trade passenger".	
			Ss. 3, 240, 242, 244, 255, 62, ss. 3, 4, 6 256, 257, 258, 259, 10, 11, 12, 1 279, 280, 282, 284, 19, 20, 21, 2 299, 304, 307, 436 24, 25 an and 458 amended(w.e.f)	3, 18, 2, 23,
			Ss. 241 and 264 substituted <i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 5 a. (w.e.f)	nd 16.
	. •		Heading below <i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 8, 15 a s. 254, Heading above s. 263 and s. 263, ss. 265 to 269 and s. 278 omitted (w.e.f)	und 17
			Ss. 261A, 261B and <i>Ibid.</i> , s. 14. 261C inserted (w.e.f).	
1958	59	Delhi Rent Control Act, 1958	. S. 2 amended retrospe- 18. s. 2. ctively	
			S. 14A, Chapter IIIA <i>Ibid.</i> , ss;. 5, 6 (ss. 25A to 25C) and Third Schedule ins-	and 7.
1960	24	Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Act, 1960	erted) (w.e.f. 1-12-1975) Ss. 1, 2, 4, 6, 10, 11, 16, 15 ss. 2, 3, 5, 6 23 and 27 omitted 10, 11 and (w.e.f. 8-12-1975)	, 8, 9, 13.
	·· · ·	44 (A) (142) (44 (A) (17))	Ss. 3 and 7 substituted Ibid., ss. 4 a (w.e.f. 8-12-1975)	nd 7.
		in a state of the second se	S. 26 repealed w.e.f. <i>Ibid.</i> , s. 12. 8-12-1975)	
1961	-	Advocatés Act; 1961	. Ss. 2, 3, 4, 15 and 24 107, ss. 2 to 6, amended	
		Real Andrews and Andrews Andrews Andrews Andrews Andrews	(w.c.f). ¹¹ S. 31 repealed (w.e.f. <i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 7. 1-1-1977)	
			Ss. 34 and 55 amended Ibid., ss. 8 an (w.e.f. 1-1-1977).	d 10,
-		n en antiparte de la constante de la constante La constante de la constante de La constante de la constante de	S. 46 substituted <i>Ibid.</i> , s. 9. (w.e.f)	
1961		Income-tax Act, 1961	. Ss. 2, 9, 10 (partly) 66, ss. 3, 4, 5 57, 58 and 195 and 22. amended (w.e.f. 1-6-1976).	, 1 3, 14
			Ss. 10 (partly) 32, (partly), <i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 5, 37 (partly), 45, 80G 21, 24, 25, (partly), 141A, 143, 155 and 160, and Eighth Schedule and Nunth Schedule	7, 9, 17 and 26.
			amondad What &	
: 5			S: 10 and 17 amended 99, s. 40.	en e a anticipa e destana e e e desta de
Well-State State -	tener menter 1940 - Kanard Anar Naragan	na na sara ana ana ana ana ana ana ana ana ana		

xi

**	
VII.	
W11	

. .**.**

I	2	3	4	5
1961	43	The Income-tax Act, 1961—Contd.	Ss. 13, 32 (partly), 37 (partly), 47, 80A, 80C, 80G (partly), 80M, 115 and First Schedule amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1977).	66, ss. 6, 7, 9, 11, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 23.
			S. 32A inserted (w.e.f. 1-4-1976)	Ibid., s. 8.
			S. 36 amended (w.e.f. 25-9-1975).	23, s. 29.
			Ss. 44C, 44D, 115A and 115B, inserted (w.e.f. 1-6-1976).	66, ss. 10 and 20.
			S. 54C repealed (w.e.f. 1-4-1976).	Ibid., s. 12.
			S. 80G amended (w.e.f. 9-9-1975).	I, S. 2.
1961	47	Deposit Insurance Corporation Act, 1961.	Ss. 2, 13 and 14 amended (w.e.f. 26-9-1975).	21, 8. 33.
			S. 11A inserted (w.e.f. 26-9-1975).	
1961	53	Maternity Benefit Act, 1961.	S. 2 amended (w.e.f. 1-5-1976).	53, s. 2.
			S. 5B inserted (w.e.f. 1-5-1976).	Ibid., s. 3.
1961	58	Iron Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess Act, 1961	Repealed (w.e.f. date to be notified)	55, §. 13.
1962	58	Warehousing Corporations Act, 1962	Ss. 2, 4, 16, 17, 19, 27, 28 and 41 amended.	
			S. 31A inserted.	Ibid., s. 9.
1963	20	Government of Union Territories Act, 1963.	S. 31 amended (w.e.f. date to be notified).	86, s.2.
			S. 43D insreted W.e.f. date to be notified).	Ibid., s.3.
1963	26	Limitation Act, 1963.	Schedule amended (w.e.f. 1-2-1977).	104, 8. 98.
1963	52	Unit Trust of India Act, 1963. • •	S. 32 amended (w.e.f. 31-10-1975).	3, 8. 2.
			S. 32 amended (w.e.f. I-4-1977).	66, s. 42.
1964	7	Companies (Profits) Surtax Act, 1964	S. 2, First Schedle amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1977).	66 , s. 29 .
		r	Second Schedule (partly amended (w.e.f 1-4-1975) and (partly) (w.e.f. 1-4-1977).	
1964	18	Industrial Development Bank of India Act, 1964.	S. 6 amended,	73, s. 5.
1965		Payment of Bonus Act, 1965 •	Schedule sub-	22 and 28.

Augustania (Mariana Magana Ang

n an	factor and a second		annaandeliannigean ook a fee fee Geanna (ie Populationing	and the second states of the
I	2	3	4	5
55	21 P	aymen of Bonus Act, 1965—Contd.	Ss. 1, 2, 6, 12, 16, 19, 20, 21, 23, 27, 32, 38, Sec .nd Schedule and Third Schedule amended (w.e.f. 25-9-1975).	23 98. 3, 4, 6, 12 to 16, 18, 24, 26 and 27.
			Ss. 11, 24, 33, 37 and First Schedule repe- ated (w.e.f. 25-9-1975).	Ibid., ss. 8, 17, 2 23 and 25.
			S. 31 A inserted (w.e.f. 25-9-1975).	Ibid., s. 19.
1965	34	Press Council Act, 1965 • • •	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-1-1976).	24, 8. 3.
1966	36	Metal Corporation of India (Acquisi- tion of Undertaking) Act, 1966	Repealed (w.e.f. 22-10-1965).	100, s. 4.
1969	35	Criminal and Election Laws Amend- ment Act, 1969.	Ss. 6, 7 and 8 repealed (w.e.f. 8-12-1975),	27, s. 40.
1971 .	26	Maintenance of Internal Security Act, 1971	Ss. 3 and 18 amended (w.e.f. 25-6-1975).	14, ss. 2 and 5.
			Ss. 14 and 16A amended (w.e.f. 29-6-1975).	<i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 3 and 4.
			S. 16A amended (w.e.f. 16-6-1976).	78, s. 2.
971	56	Comptroller and Auditor General's (Du ies, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971.	Ss. 10, 11 and 22 amended (w.e.f. 1-3- 1976).	58, 58. 2, 3 and 4.
971	70	Contempt of Courts Act, 1971 • •	S. 15 amended.	45, s. 2.
972	52	Antiquities and Art Treasures Act, 1972	Ss. 5, 16 and 18 amended (w.e.f. 4-6-1976).	82, ss. 2, 3 and 4.
973	2 6	Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Act, 1973	S. 1A inserted (w.e.f. 29-4-1976).	67, s. 2.
			S. 3 amended (w.e.f. 29-4-1976).	Ibid., s. 3.
			S. 30 amended (w.e.f. 27-5-1976).	Ibid., s. 4.
1973	57	Burn Company and Indian Stan ard Wagon Company (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1973.		97, 8. 34.
974	52	Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Preventi n of Smuggling Activities Act, 1974	S. 12A amended (w.e.f. 16-6-1976).	90, s. 2.
974	37	Additional Emoluments (Compulsory Deposit) Act, 1974.	Ss. 6, and 9 amended.	74, s. 2.
974	38	Compulsory Deposit Scheme (Income- tax Payers) Act, 1974	Ss. 3, 4 and Schedule amended (w.e.f. 1-4-1976).	66, s. 43.
974	45	Interest-tax Act, 1974 · · ·	S. 2 amended (w.e.f. I-4-1977).	66, s. 30.
974	52	Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities	Ss. 9 and 12 amended. (w.e.f. 12-12-1975).	20, 88. 2 and 4.
		Act, 1974.	S. 10 amended (tempo- rarily). (w.e.f. 12-12-1975).	Ibid., s. 3.
			S. 10-A inserted (w.e.f 12-12-1975).	Ibid., s. 3.

xiii

I	2	3	4	5
1975	33	Kerala Legislative Assembly (Exten of Duration) Act, 1975.	sion S. 2 amended. S. 2 amended.	46, s. 2. 102, s. 2.
1975	51	Customs Tariff Act, 1975 · ·	• First and Second Sche- dule samended.	66, s. 34 and Third Scyedule.
1976	21	Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976	• S. 11 amended.	73, s. 6.
1976	30	House of the People (Extension of Duration) Act, 1976	S.2 amended.	109, S. 2.
	· .			

1

PART II.—CENTRAL ORDINANCES REPEALED

• • • • •

一方になるのない

adversa to

のないのである

			. 4	i' .
1975	8	Income-tax (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed	······ 1, s. 3.
1975	9	Election Laws (Extension to Sikkim) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 9-9-1975).	10, s. 3.
1975	10	Indian Railways (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 25-9-1975).	9, s. 3.
1 975	ĨĨ	Payment of Bonus (Amendment) Ordi- nance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 25-9-1975)	23, 8. 31.
1975	12	Equal Remuneration Ordinance, 1975	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-3-1976).	25, 8. 18.
1975	13	Regional Rural Banks Ordinance, 1975	Repealed (w.e.f. 26-9-1975).	21, s. 34.
1975	14	Motor Vehicles (Amendment) Ordi- nance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 25-9-1975).	26, s. 4.
1975	15	Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-10-1975).	8, 8. 22.
1975	16	Maintenance of Internal Security (Third Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 25-6-1975).	14, s. 7.
1975	17	Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 25-10-1975).	19, s. 27.
1975	18	Unit Trust of India (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Répealed	3, 8. 3.
1975	19	Imports and Exports (Control) Amend- ment Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 4-11-1975).	12, 8. 7.
1975	20	Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Pro- perty) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 5-11-1975).	13, 8. 27.
1975	21	Payment of Wages (Amendment) Ordi- nance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 12-11-1975).	29, s. 5.
1975	22	Maintenance of Internal Security (Fourth Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 25-6-1975).	14, s. 7.
1975	.23	Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-10-1975).	8, s. 22.
1975	2 .4	Delhi Rent Control (Amendment) Ordi- nance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-12-1975).	18, s. 8.

Xiv

I	2	3	4	5
975	25	Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Repeal Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-12-1975).	28, s. <u>3</u> .
975	26	Press Council (Repeal) Ordinance,1975	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-1-1976).	24, \$. 5.
975	27	Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amend- ment Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-12-1975).	15, 8. 15.
975	28	Prevention of Publication of Objection- able Matter Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-12-1975).	27, 8. 41.
975	29	Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Second Amendment) Ordinance, 1975.	Repealed (w.e.f. 12-12-1975).	20, 8. 5.
1976	I	Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Amendment Ordinance, 1976	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-3-1976).	58, 9. 5.
1976	2	Departmentalisation of Union Accounts (Transfer of Personnel) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-3-1976).	59, 8. 3.
976	3	Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Amend- ment Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 27-5-1976).	67, s. 5.
976	. 4	Antiquities and Art Treasures (Amend- ment) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 4-6-1976).	82, s. 5.
976	5	Maintenance of Internal Security (Am- endment) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 16-6-1976).	78 , s. 4.
976	6	Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Protection of smuggling Activities (Amendment) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 16-6-1976).	99, 8. 4.
976	7	Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-4-1975).	96, s. 33.
1976		Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-4-1975).	97, 8. 34.
976	9.	Labour Provident Fund Laws (Amend- ment) Ordir ance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 1-8-1976).	99, s. 41.
1976	10	Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acqui- sition of Shares) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 17-7-1976).	89, s. 18.
976	11	Laxmirattan and Atherton West Cotton Mills (Taking Over of Management) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed	98, 8. 17.
976	12	Metal Corporation (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance, 1976.	Repealed∦ (w.e.f. 22-10-1965).	100, 8. 25.
1976	13	Electricity (Supply) Amendment Ordi- nance, 1976.	Repealed (w.e.f. 8-10-1976).	115, s. 34.

113 Law--C

PART III.-CONSTITUTION OF INDIA AMENDED

Preamble amended (w.e.f. 3-1-1977),	Constitution (Fourty-second Amendment) Act, 1976—s.2.
New sub-heading inserted after Article 31 (w.e.f. 3-1-1977).	Ibid1., s. 3.
Aricles 31C, 39, 55, 74, 77, 81, 82, 83, 166, 170, 172, 217, 311, 312, 330, 352, 353, 356, 357, 358, 359, 368 and 371 F amended (w.e.f. 3-1-1977).	<i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 4, 7, 12 to 17, 28, 29, 30, 36, 44, 45, 47 to 53, 55 and 56.
Articles 31D, 39A, 43A, 48A, Part IVA (Art. 51A), 257A, Part XIVA (Arts. 323A, 323B) inserted (w.e.f. 3-1-1977).	16id., ss. 5, 8, 9, 10, 11, 43 and 46.
Articles 32A, 131A, 139A, 144A, 226A and 228A inserted (w.e.f. 1-2-1977).	Ibid., ss. 6, 23, 24, 25, 39 and 42.
Articles 100, 102, 105, 118, 189, 191, 194 and 208 amended (w.e.f. date to be notified).	Ibid., ss. 18, 19, 21, 22, 31, 32, 34 and 35.
Articles 103 and 192 substituted (w.e.f. 3-1-1977) .	<i>Ibid.</i> , ss. 20 and 33.
Articles 145, 225, 226, 227, 228 and 366 amended (w.e.f. I-2-1977).	Ibid., ss. 26, 37, 38, 40, 41 and 54.
Article 150 substituted (w.e.f. 1-4-1977)	Ibid., s. 27.
Article 297 substituted	Constitution (Fortieth Amendment) Act, 1976-
Article 316 amended	Constitution (Forty-first Amendment) Act, 1976-
Fifth Schedule amended	Act 101 of 1976, s. 2.
Seventh Schedule amended (w.e.f. 3-1-1977) .	Constitution (Fourty-second Amendment) Act, 1976—8. 57.
Ninth Schedule amended	Constitution (Fortieth Amendment) Act, 1976

PART IV.-STATE ACTS

I	2	3	4	5
1939	22	Bombay Agricultural Produce Markets Act, 1939.	Repealed (in its application to the Union territory of Delhi) (w.e.f)	87, s. 72.

xvi

THE INCOME-TAX (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 1 of 1976

[22nd January, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Income-tax Act, 1961.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Income-tax (Amendment) Act 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 9th day of mencement. September, 1975.

2. In clause (a) of sub-section (2) of section 80G of the Income-tax A Act, 1961 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), after sub-clause r (iii), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(iii-a) the Prime Minister's National Relief Fund; or".

3. (1) The Income-tax (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

115 Law-1.

43 of 1961.

8 of 1975,

Short title and com-

Amendment of section 80G.

Repeal and saving.

THE BURMAH SHELL (ACQUISITION OF UNDER-TAKINGS IN INDIA) ACT, 1976

No. 2 of 1976

[24th January, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the acquisition and transfer of the right, title and interest of the Burmah Shell Oil Storage and Distributing Company of India Limited in relation to its undertakings in India with a view to ensuring co-ordinated distribution and utilisation of petroleum products distributed and marketed in India by the said company and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

WHEREAS Burmah Shell Oil Storage and Distributing Company of India Limited, a foreign company, is carrying on in India the business of distributing and marketing petroleum products and has, for that purpose, established places of business at Bombay and other places in India.;

AND WHEREAS it is expedient in the public interest that the undertakings in India, of Burmah Shell Oil Storage and Distributing Company of India Limited, should be acquired in order to ensure that the ownership and control of the petroleum products distributed and marketed in India by the said company are vested in the State and thereby so distributed as best to subserve the common good;

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Short	1. This	Act may	be called	the	Burmah	Shell	(Acquisition	of	Under-
title.	takings in	India) A	ct, 1976.						

Definitions.

Act

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,---

(a) "appointed day" means the date of commencement of this

(2)

[ACT 2 OF 1976]

Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India)

(b) "Burmah Shell" means the Burmah Shell Oil Storage and Distributing Company of India Limited, a foreign company within the meaning of section 591 of the Companies Act, 1956, incorporated in England in 1928 and having its registered office at Burmah House, Pipers Way, Swindon, Wiltshire, England;

1 of 1956.

1 of 1956.

(c) "Government company" means a Government company as defined in section 617 of the Companies Act, 1956;

(d) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette:

(e) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act.

CHAPTER II

ACQUISITION OF THE UNDERTAKINGS IN INDIA OF BURMAH SHELL

3. On the appointed day, the right, title and interest of Burmah Shell, Transfer in relation to its undertakings in India, shall stand transferred to, and shall vest in, the Central Government.

and vesting in the Central Government of the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India.

General effect of

vesting.

4. (1) The undertakings referred to in section 3 shall be deemed, save as otherwise provided in sub-section (3), to include all assets, rights, powers, authorities and privileges and all property, movable and immovable, cash balances, reserve funds, book-debts, investments and all other rights and interests in, or arising out of, such property as were, immediately before the appointed day, in the ownership, possession, power or control of Burmah Shell, in relation to its undertakings in India, and all books of account, registers, records and all other documents of whatever nature relating thereto and shall also be deemed to include all borrowings, liabilities (including the liability for the payment of any pension and other pensionary benefits to the persons employed in relation to its undertakings in India) and obligations of whatever kind then subsisting of Burmah Shell in relation to its undertakings in India:

Provided that remittance outside India of any money for the payment of pension or other pensionary benefits shall be subject to the rules and regulations for the time being in force in relation to such remittance.

(2) The profits earned by Burmah Shell in relation to its undertakings in India from the 1st day of January, 1975, shall be payable to the Central AN INTERNA Government,

(3) The undertakings referred to in sub-section (1) shall not include the following, namely:---

(a) any trade mark, and any right of Burmah Shell to use any trade mark in India, as specified in the First Schedule;

(b) all patents and designs registered in India in the name of Burmah Shell;

Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India)

[ACT 2

(c) the item described as "Loans in United Kingdom from shareholders and/or their associated companies" in the accounts of Burmah Shell, filed pursuant to section 594 of the Companies Act, 1956, as at 31st day of December, 1974.

(4) Unless otherwise expressly provided by this Act, all deeds, bonds, agreements, powers of attorney, grants of legal representation and other instruments of whatever nature in relation to the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India, subsisting or having effect immediately before the appointed day, and to which Burmah Shell is a party or which are in favour of Burmah Shell shall be of as full force and effect against or in favour of the Central Government and may be enforced or acted upon as fully and effectually as if in the place of Burmah Shell the Central Government had been a party thereto or as if they had been issued in favour of the Central Government.

(5) If, on the appointed day, any suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature, in relation to the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India, which have been transferred to and vested in the Central Government under section 3, is pending by or against Burmah Shell, the same shall not abate, be discontinued or be, in any way, prejudicially affected by reason of the transfer of the undertakings of Burmah Shell or of anything contained in this Act, but the suit, appeal or other proceedings may be continued, prosecuted and enforced by or against the Central Government, or, where the undertaking is directed under section 7 to vest in any Government company, by or against the Government company.

5 (1) Where any property is held in India by Burmah Shell under any lease or under any right of tenancy, the Central Government shall, on and from the appointed day, be deemed to have become the lessee or tenant, as the case may be, in respect of such property as if the lease or tenancy in relation to such property had been granted to the Central Government, and thereupon all the rights under such lease or tenancy shall be deemed to have been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government.

(2) On the expiry of the term of any lease or tenancy referred to in sub-section (1), such lease or tenancy shall, if so desired by the Central Government, be renewed on the same terms and conditions on which the lease or tenancy was held by Burmah Shell immediately before the appointed day.

6. (1) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the provisions of sections 3, 4 and 5 shall apply to the extent to which any property appertains to the business carried on by Burmah Shell in India; and to the rights and powers acquired, and to debts, liabilities and obligations incurred, and to contracts, agreements and other instruments made, by Burmah Shell in India, and to legal proceedings relating to those matters pending in any court or tribunal in India.

(2) If any question arises as to whether any property appertains, on the appointed day, to any business of Burmah Shell in India, or whether any rights, powers, debts, liabilities or obligations were acquired or incurred or any contract, agreement or other instrument was made by Burmah Shell for the purposes of its business in India, or whether any documents relate to those purposes, the question shall be referred to the Central Government which shall, after giving an opportunity of being heard to the persons interested in the matter, decide it in such manner as it may think fit.

Central Government to be lessee or tenant under certain circumstances.

Removal of doubts, 1 of 1956.

OF 1976]

Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India)

7. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in sections 3, 4 and 5, the Central Government may, if it is satisfied that a Government company is willing to comply, or has complied, with such terms and conditions as that Government may think fit to impose, direct by notification, that the right, title and interest and the liabilities of Burmah Shell in relation to any of its undertakings in India shall, instead of continuing to vest in the Central Government, vest in the Government company either on the date of the notification or on such earlier or later date (not being a date earlier than the appointed day) as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Where the right, title and interest and the liabilities of Burmah Shell in relation to its undertakings in India vest in a Government company under sub-section (1), the Government company shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the owner, tenant or lessee, as the case may be, in relation to such undertakings, and all the rights and liabilities of the Central Government in relation to such undertakings shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the rights and liabilities, respectively, of the Government company.

(3) The provisions of sub-section (2) of section 5 shall apply to a lease or tenancy, which vests in a Government company, as they apply to a lease or tenancy vested in the Central Government, and reference therein to the "Central Government" shall be construed as a reference to the Government company.

8. (1) For the transfer and vesting in the Central Government, under sections 3 and 4, of the right, title and interest of Burmah Shell in relation to its undertakings in India, and for the vesting in the Central Government, under section 5, of the rights specified therein, there shall be paid by the Central Government to Burmah Shell an amount of rupees twenty-seven crores and seventy-five lakhs in such instalments and in such manner as are specified in the Second Schedule.

(2) Taxes, if any, payable in India by Burmah Shell by reason of the payment of the amount specified in sub-section (1) shall be paid by the Central Government to Burmah Shell in Indian currency, and any amount received by Burmah Shell by way of refund of taxes so paid shall be paid back by Burmah Shell to the Central Government.

(3) The amount specified in sub-section (1) shall carry interest, free of income-tax at the rate of eight per cent per annum from the 1st day of January, 1976, till the date of payment in the manner specified in the Second Schedule.

CHAPTER III

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF BURMAH SHELL

9. (1) Every whole-time officer or other employee of Burmah Shell who was, immediately before the appointed day, employed by Burmah Shell in connection with its undertakings in India, and every whole-time officer or other employee of Burmah Shell who was, immediately before the appointed day, temporarily holding any assignment outside India, shall, on the appointed day, become an officer or other employee, as the case may be, of the Central Government or the Government company in which the right, title and interest of Burmah Shell in relation to its undertakings in India have vested under this Act and shall hold office or service under the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, on the same terms and conditions and with the same

Power of Central Government to direct vesting of the undertakings of the Burmah Shell in a Government company.

Payment of amount.

Transfer of service of existing employees of Burmah Shell,

Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India)

rights to pension, gratuity and other matters as would have been admissible to him if there had been no such vesting and shall continue to do so unless and until his employment under the Central Government or the Government company is duly terminated or until his remuneration and conditions of service are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company.

(2) If any question arises as to whether any person was a wholetime officer or other employee of Burmah Shell, or as to whether any officer or other employee was employed wholly or mainly in connection with the undertakings of Burmah Shell, in India immediately before the appointed day, or whether any whole-time officer or other employee of Burmah Shell was temporarily holding any assignment outside India, the question shall be referred, within a period of two years from the appointed day and not thereafter, to the Central Government which shall, after giving an opportunity of being heard to the person concerned in the matter, decide it in such manner as it thinks fit and such decision shall be final.

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, the Payment of Gratuity Act, 1972, or in any other law for the time being in force, the transfer of the services of any officer or other employee under sub-section (1) shall not entitle any such officer or other employee to any compensation or gratuity under those Acts or such other law, and no such claim shall be entertained by any court, tribunal or other authority.

tribunal or other authority.
10. (1) Where a provident, superannuation, welfare or other fund has been established by Burmah Shell for the benefit of the persons employed by it in connection with its undertakings in India, the moneys relatable

(i) whose services are transferred by or under this Act to the Central Government or the Government company; or

(*ii*) who are in receipt of pension or other pensionary benefits immediately before the appointed day,

shall, out of the moneys standing, on that day, to the credit of such provident, superannuation, welfare or other fund stand transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, free from any trust that may have been constituted by Burmah Shell in respect thereof.

(2) The moneys which stand transferred, under sub-section (1), to the Central Government or the Government company shall be dealt with by the Central Government or that company, as the case may be, in such manner as may be prescribed.

(3) The Government company in which the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India are directed to be vested shall, as soon as may be after the date of vesting, constitute, in respect of the moneys and other assets which are transferred to, and vested in, it under this section, one or more trusts having objects as similar to the objects of the existing trusts as in the circumstances may be practicable, so, however, that the rights and interests of the beneficiaries of the trust referred to in sub-section (1). are not, in any way, prejudiced or diminished.

(4) Where all the moneys and other assets belonging to an existing trust are transferred to and vested in the Central Government or the

Provident, superannuation, welfare fund, etc.

to the employees-

Ś

14 of 1947. 39 of 1972.

OF 1976]

The state of the

Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India)

Government company under this section, the trustees of such trust shall, as from the date of such vesting, stand discharged from the trust except as respects things done or omitted to be done before the date of such vesting.

CHAPTER IV

MISCELLANEOUS

11. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time being in force or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law other than this Act or in any decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority.

12. (1) Where any property, appertaining to any undertaking of Burmah Shell in India has been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government or the Government company under this Act-

(a) every person in whose possession, custody or control any such property may be, shall, on a demand by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, deliver the property to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, forthwith;

(b) any person who, immediately before such vesting has in his possession, custody or control any books, documents or other papers relating to the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India, shall be liable to account for the said books, documents and papers to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, and shall deliver them up to the Central Government or that company or to such person as the Central Government or that company may authorise in this behalf:

(2) Without prejudice to the other provisions contained in this section, it shall be lawful for the Central Government or the Government company to take all necessary steps for taking possession of all properties which have been transferred to, and vested in, it under this Act.

13. (1) Every contract entered into by Burmah Shell for any service, sale or supply in India, and in force immediately before the appointed day, shall, unless terminated under sub-section (2) within one year from the appointed day, continue to be of full force and effect against or in favour of the Central Government or the Government company in which the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India have vested under this Act.

(2) The Central Government may, if it is satisfied that any contract referred to in sub-section (I) is unduly onerous or has been entered into in bad faith or is detrimental to the interests of that Government or the Government company, by order in writing, either terminate such contract or make such alterations or modifications therein as it may think fit:

Provided that the Central Government shall not terminate any contract or make any alteration or modification therein except after giving to the parties to the contract, a reasonable opportunity of being heard and except after recording, in writing, its reasons for such termination, alteration or modification, as the case may be.

Effect of Act on other laws.

deliver posses sion of properties, etc.

> Contracts to continue unless terminated by Central Government.

Penalties,

8

14. Any person who,-

(a) having in his possession, custody or control any property forming part of any undertaking of Burmah Shell in India wrongfully withholds such property from the Central Government or the Government company; or

(b) wrongfully obtains possession of or retains any property forming part of any undertaking of Burmah Shell in India; or

(c) wilfully withholds or fails to furnish to the Central Government or the Government company or any person specified by the Central Government or that company, any books, documents or other papers relating to any undertaking of Burmah Shell in India which may be in his possession, custody or control; or

(d) fails to deliver to the Central Government or the Government company, any assets, books of account, registers or other documents in his possession, custody or control relating to any undertaking of Burmah Shell in India; or

(e) wrongfully removes or destroys any property pertaining to any undertaking of Burmah Shell in India; or

(f) wrongfully uses any property forming part of the undertakings of Burmah Shell in India,

shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees, or with both.

15. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer/shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director" in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

16. No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or the Government company or any of its officers or other employees for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

Offences by companies.

Eof the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer]

Protec-

tion of action

taken in

<u>reed</u> faith. [ACT

4 Ins. by Act 38 of 1978, S. 3 & Sch. II.

Burmah Shell (Acquisition of Undertakings in India). OF 1976]

17. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, no court shall take cognizance of any offence against this Act zance of offences. except on a complaint, in writing, made by the Central Government or any officer authorised in this behalf by that Government.

18. Every officer of the Central Government and every officer or other nity. employee of the Government company shall be indemnified by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, against all losses and expenses incurred by him in, or in relation to, the discharge of his duties under this Act except such as have been caused by his own wilful act or default.

19. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act. the Central Government may, by order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, remove the difficulty:

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of a period of two years from the appointed day.

20. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules to carry out the provisions of this Act.

(2) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

THE FIRST SCHEDULE [See section 4(3)]

TRADE MARKS WHICH BURMAH SHELL IS ENTITLED TO USE IN INDIA AND WHICH SHALL NOT VEST IN THE CENTRAL GOVERNMENT OR THE GOVERNMENT COMPANY

(a) The right of Burmah Shell to use in India the trade marks and other distinctive marks (including, but not confined to, trade names, styles of labelling and distinctive colour schemes) registered under the Trade and Merchandise Marks Act, 1958, by the Shell Company of India Limited or Shell International Petroleum Company Limited, being companies incorporated in England and having their registered office at Shell Centre, London, United Kingdom.

(b) The right of Burmah Shell to use in India any trade marks and other distinctive marks (including, but not confined to, trade names, styles of labelling and distinctive colour schemes) registered under the Trade and Merchandise Marks Act, 1958, by the Burmah Oil Company Limited, a company incorporated in Scotland and having its registered office at 48, St. Winston Street, Glasgow, Scotland, or by the Burmah Oil Trading Limited, a company incorporated in England and having its registered office at Burmah House, Pipers Way, Swindon, United Kingdom.

(c) All trade marks registered in India by Burmah Shell under the Trade and Merchandise Marks Act, 1958,

43 of 1958,

2 of 1974.

Power to remove difficulties.

Indem.

Power to make rules.

Cogni-

43 of 1958.

43 of 1958.

THE SECOND SCHEDULE

(See section 8)

1. The amount specified in section 8 shall be deemed to correspond to fifteen million two hundred and nine thousand seven hundred and seventy-two pounds sterling (hereafter in this Schedule referred to as the principal amount).

2. The amount referred to in the foregoing paragraph and the interest due thereon shall be remitted by the Central Government to Burmah Shell at its principal office in the United Kingdom on the dates and in instalments specified in the corresponding entries in the Table below, namely:—

THE TABLE

Date of payment	Instalments	(in pound sterling)
	Principal amount	Interest
(i) 30-3- 1977 (ii) 30-3-1 978 (iii) 3:0-3-1979 (iv) 3:0-3-1980	3,802,443 3,802,443 3,802,443 3,802,443 3,802,443	1,513,477 912,586 608,391 304,195

Explanation.-In this Schedule, "pound sterling" means the unit of

currency in the United Kingdom,

THE UNIT TRUST OF INDIA (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 3 of 1976

[24th January, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Unit Trust of India Act, 1963.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. This Act may be called the Unit Trust of India (Amendment) Short Act, 1976.

2. In section 32 of the Unit Trust of India Act, 1963 (hereinafter 52 of 1963. referred to as the principal Act),---

Amendment of section 32

title.

(A) in sub-section (1),-

(i) after clause (a), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: ---

"(aa) in the case of an assessee who is not resident in India, being,-

(i) an individual who is an Indian or a person of Indian origin, or

(ii) a Hindu undivided family,

there shall not be included in the total income of such assessee, for the purposes of the Income-tax Act, 1961, any income received by such assessee in the previous year in respect of units acquired by such assessee from the Trust, out of funds in a Non-resident (External) Account maintained with any bank in India or by the remittance of funds in foreign exchange, in accordance, in either case, with the provisions of the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, or any rules or orders made thereunder;";

(ii) the Explanation to clause (b) shall be omitted;

11

43 of 1961.

14.)

46 of 1973.

(*iii*) in clause (*ba*), after the words "assets in the form of units", the brackets and words "[not being assets referred to in clause (*bb*)]" shall be inserted;

(iv) the Explanation to clause (ba) shall be omitted;

(v) after clause (ba), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(bb) in the case of an assessee who is not resident in India, being, an individual who is an Indian or a person of Indian origin, or a Hindu undivided family, wealth-tax shall not be payable by the assessee in respect of, and there shall not be included in, the net wealth of the assessee computed under the Wealth-tax Act, 1957, the value of the assets in the form of units acquired from the Trust, out of funds in a Non-resident (External) Account maintained with any bank in India or by the remittance of funds in foreign exchange, in accordance, in either case, with the provisions of the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, or any rules or orders made thereunder;";

(vi) after clause (c), the following Explanations shall be inserted, namely: ---

'Explanation I.--In this sub-section,-

(a) in clauses (aa) and (b), the expressions "previous year" and "total income" shall have the meanings, respectively, assigned to them in the Income-tax Act, 1961;

(b) in clauses (ba) and (bb), the expressions "assessee" and "net wealth" shall have the meanings, respectively, assigned to them in the Wealth-tax Act, 1957.

Explanation II.—For the purposes of sub-sections (1) and (2),—

(a) an assessee shall be deemed to be "not resident in India" if he is a non-resident within the meaning of clause (30) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act, 1961;

(b) a person shall be deemed to be a person of Indian origin if he or either of his parents or any of his grand parents howsoever high in degree of ascent, whether on the paternal side or on the maternal side, was born in India, as defined in the Government of India Act, 1935, as originally enacted.';

(B) in sub-section (2), to clause (c), the following proviso shall be added, namely:—

"Provided that no deduction of income-tax shall be made by the Trust, where the units in respect of which income is distributed to—

(i) an individual who is an Indian or a person of Indian origin, or

27 of 1957.

46 of 1973.

43 of 1961.

27 of 1957.

43 of 1961.

Unit Trust of India (Amendment)

(ii) a Hindu undivided family,

not resident in India, have been acquired from the Trust, out of funds in a Non-resident (External) Account maintained with any bank in India or by the remittance of funds in foreign exchange, in accordance, in either case, with the provisions of the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, or any rules or orders made thereunder.".

18 of 1975.

46 of 1973.

3. (1) The Unit Trust of India (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975, is a hereby repealed.

Rep**eal** and saving.

「東京の市の部門」であ

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of the principal Act as amended by this Act, as if this Act had come into force on the 31st day of October, 1975.

THE DELHI DEVELOPMENT (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 4 of 1976

[24th January, 1976.]

121

Chill MC

An Act further to amend the Delhi Development Act, 1957.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Delhi Development (Amendment) Act, 1976.

2. In the Delhi Development Act, 1957 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in section 56, in sub-section (2), after clause (c), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: --

61 of 1957.

"(cc) travelling and other allowances of the members of the Advisory Council except those of the *ex officio* member and such other members as are Government servants;".

3. In sub-section (1) of section 57 of the principal Act, for the words "The Authority may, with the previous approval of the Central Government, make regulations", the words "The Authority, with the previous approval of the Central Government, may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make regulations" shall be substituted.

4. For section 58 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:—

"58. Every rule and every regulation made under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after such rule or regulation is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or regulation, or both Houses agree that the rule or regulation should not be made, the rule or regulation shall, thereafter, have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule or regulation.".

Amendment of section 57.

Short title.

Amend-

ment of

section 56.

Substitution of section 58.

Laying of rules and regulations before Parliament.

THE APPROPRIATION ACT, 1976

No. 5 of 1976

[24th January, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1975-76.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation Act, 1976.

20

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of three hundred and nine crores, nine lakhs and twenty-two thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year

Short title,

Issue of Rs. 3,09,09, 22,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the year 1975-76.

Appropriation,

Appropriation

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2		3		
No.	Services and purpose	 es	Su	ms not exceeding	ann a farinn 2 Manual 1994 a far a far an
of Vote			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
	anna ann a ann	dd	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
I	Department of Agri- culture	Revenue	10,00,000		10 ,00,0 00
2	Agriculture	Capital	••	20,00,00,000	20,00,00,000
6	Department of Food .	Revenue	[17,55,000		17,55,000
7	Department of Rural Development	Revenue	••	1,000	\$ 1,0 00
II	Ministry of Commerce .	Revenue	719,62,000		19,62,000
. 12		Revenue Capital	1,16,04,000 65,02,00,000	••	1,16,04,000 65,02,00,000
19	Defence Services-Army	Revenue	92,12,13,000	••	92,12,13,000
20	Defence Services-Navy	Revenue	5,15,11,000	••	5,15,11,00 0
21	Defence Services -Air			i a Ba	an a
		Revenue	11,29,70,000	••	11,29,70,000
24	Department of Educa- tion.	Revenue	8,00,000	••	₹8,00,000
2 7	Ministry of Energy .	Revenue	89,000		89 ,0 00
28	Power Development .	Revenue	15,00,00,000	••	15,00,00,000
29		Revenue Capital	50,00,000 4,50,00,000		50 ,00,0 00 4,50,00,000
41	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of Finance	Capital	3,12,50,000	· ·	3,12,50,000
52	Delhi	Capital	7,50,00,000		7,50,00,000
59	Industrics	Capital	20,00,00,000		· 20,00,00,000
61	Civil Supplies and Co- operation	Capital		4,37,56,000	4,37,56,000
63	Information and Publicity	Revenue	1,000		` 1,000
66	Labour and Employment	Revenue	· · ·	6,000	6 ,0 00
<u> </u>	Ministry of Petroleum and Chemicals	Revenue	4,73,000		4,73,000
77	Ports, Lighthouses and Shipping	R evenue Capital	7,87,87,000 24,73,00,000		7,87,87,000 24,73,00,000

「「「「「「「「「」」」」」

I	2		3			
 No.	Services and purpo	Sums not exceeding				
of Vote			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
78	Road and Inland Water Transport	Capital	2,19,21,000	•••	2,19,21,000	
79	Department of Steel .	Capital	9,94,00,000		9,94,00,000	
80	Department of Mines .	Revenue	1,00,000		1,00,000	
81	Mines and Minerals .	Revenue Capital	1,00,00,000 8,10,00,000	 	1,00,00,000 8,10,00,000	
83	Supplies and Disposals	Revenue	••	6,05,000	6,05,000	
84	Department of Rehabi- litation	Revenue Capital	45,00,000	18,000 	18,000 45,00,000	
95	Atomic Energy Research, Development and In- dustrial Projects	Revenue Capital	1,65,00,000 10,00,000	••	1,65,00,000 10,00,000	
96	Nuclear Power Schemes	Revenue Capital	9,00,000 28,00,000	•• **	9,00,000 28,00,000	
103	Department of Space .	Revenue Capital	1,00,00,000 1,25,00,000	••	I,00,00,000 I,25,00,000	
	TOTAL	•••	284,65,36,000	24,43,86,000	309,09,22,000	

17

i

THE APPROPRIATION (RAILWAYS) ACT, 1976

No. 6 of 1976

[24th January, 1976.]

가지가 안 주말했는 그가

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1975-76 for the purposes of Railways.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Short title 1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (Railways) Act, 1976.

Issue of Rs. 18,30,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the financial year 1975-76. 2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of eighteen lakhs and thirty thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the services relating to railways specified in column 2 of the Schedule

Appropriation. 3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Appropriation (Railways)

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3		
No. of	Services and purposes	Sums not exceeding		
Vote		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
	1. And the state of the state o	·		
		Rș,	Rs.	Rs.
5	Working Expenses - Repairs and Main+ tenance	••	7,75,000	7,75,000
	Working Expenses-Operating Staff .	••	1,36,000	1,36,000
7	Working Expenses—Operation (Fucl) .		29,000	29,000
8	Working Expenses—Operation other than Staff and Fuel		5,00,000	5,00,000
9	Working Expenses-Miscellaneous Expenses		15,000	15,000
14	Construction of New Lines-Capital and Depreciation Reserve Fund .	••	2,10,000	2,10,000
I'5	Open Line Works—Capital, Deprecia- tion.Reserve Fund and Development Fund	3,000	13625000	1,65,000
	TOTAL	3,000	18,27,000	18,30,000

ينين بانه

1 I.

Table College D Montes College State Coll

19. - A

11

-94 1

İ9

THE APPROPRIATION (No. 2) ACT, 1976

No. 7 of 1976

[25th January, 1976.]

Į

An Act to provide for the authorisation of appropriation of moneys out of the Consolidated Fund of India to meet the amounts spent on certain services during the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1974 in excess of the amounts granted for those services and for that year.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976.

Short title.

Issue of Rs. 10,06,17,538 out of the Consolidated Fund of India to meet certain excess expenditure for the year ended on the 31st March, 1974.

services and for that year.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India, the sums specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of ten crores, six lakhs, seventeen thousand, five hundred and thirty-eight rupees shall be deemed to have been authorised to be paid and applied to meet the amount spent for defraying the charges in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule during the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1974 in excess of the amounts granted for those

Appropriation. 3. The sums deemed to have been authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India under this Act shall be deemed to have been appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1974.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2		· .	3 ·	· · · · ·
No. of	Services and purpose	8	Excess		
Vote	Scivices and purpose		Voted portion	Charged portion	Total
	and and an one of the second		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
I	Department of Agriculture	Revenue	3,72,268	· · · ·	3,72,268
13	Department of Internal Trade.	Capital	23,985		23,985
15	Overseas Communications Service.	Capital	22,59,728		22,59,728
18	Capital Outlay on Posts and Telegraphs.	Capital	2,57,50,010		2,57,50,010
20	Defence Services—Army	Revenue	••	1, 50,5 32	1,50,532
23	Defence Services—Pensions, etc.	Revenue	1,15,60,974	••	1,15,60,974
27	Department of Social Welfare	Capital		5,38,000	5,38,000
33	Stamp's	Revenue	34,15,000	••	34,15,000
35	Currency, Coinage and Mint .	Capital		41,1 5 6	41,156
41	Ministry of Health and Family Planning.	Revenue	15,11,538		15,11,538
47	Cabinet	Revenue	5,56,303	••	5,56,303
51	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of Home Affairs.	Revenue	24,55,725		24,55,725
5 3	Chandigarh	Revenue Capital	2 ,64,591 7,64,924		2,64,5 9 1 7,64,924
54	Andaman and Nicobar Islands.	Revenue	19,19,131		19,19,131
55	Arunachal Pradesh	Revenue	1,71,16,981		1,71,16,981
56	Dadra and Nagar Haveli .	Revenue	8,97,995		8,97,995
57	Laccadive, Minicoy and Amindivi Islands .	Revenue Capital	73,774 1,70,977		73,774 1,70,977
62	Broadcasting	Revenue	29,49,538	•••	29,49,538
75	Ministry of Shipping and Transport.	Revenue	94,669		94,669
80	Department of Mines	Capital -	3,202		3,292
83	Tourism	Revenue	6,04,290		6,04,290

のである

Appropriation (No. 2)

1	2		Bxcess		
No. of Vote	Services and purposes				
		Voted portion	Charged portion	Total	
87	Public Works Revenu	Rs. e 2,24,20,333	Rs. 3,29,819	Rs. 2,27,50,152	
9 0	Atomic Energy Research and Capital Development.	38,56,741	••	38,56,741	
93	Archaeology Revenu	e 5,15,264	•••	5,15,264	
	TOTAL	9,95,58,031	10,59,507	10,06,17,538	

22

THE VOLUNTARY DISCLOSURE OF INCOME AND WEALTH ACT, 1976

No. 8 of 1976

[25th January, 1976.]

An Act to provide for voluntary disclosure of income and wealth and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 8th day of October, 1975.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) (i) "Gold (Control) Act" means the Gold (Control) Act, 1968;

45 of 1968. 43 of 1961.

27 of 1957.

(ii) "Income-tax Act" means the Income-tax Act, 1961;
(iii) "Wealth-tax Act" means the Wealth-tax Act, 1957;

(b) all other words and expressions used in this Act but not defined and defined in the Income-tax Act shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

3. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act, where any person makes, on or after the date of commencement of this Act but before the 1st day of January, 1976, a declaration in accordance with the provisions of section 4 in respect of any income chargeable to tax under the Indian Income-tax Act, 1922 or the Income-tax Act for any assessment year—

Charge of incometax on voluntarily disclosed income.

11 of 1922.

(a) for which he has failed to furnish a return under section 139 of the Income-tax Act, or

23

extent and commencement.

Short

title,

Definitions.

Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth

[ACT 8

(b) which he has failed to disclose in a return of income furnished by him under the Income-tax Act before the date of commencement of this Act, or

(c) which has escaped assessment by reason of the omission or failure on the part of such person to make a return under the Indian Income-tax Act, 1922 or the Income-tax Act or to disclose fully and truly all material facts necessary for his assessment or otherwise,

then, notwithstanding anything contained in the Indian Income-tax Act, 1922 or the Income-tax Act or in any Finance Act, income-tax shall be charged in respect of the income so declared (such income being hereinafter referred to as the voluntarily disclosed income) at the rate or rates specified in the Schedule.

(2) Nothing contained in sub-section (1) shall apply in relation to—

(i) the income assessable for any assessment year for which a notice under section 139 or section 148 of the Income-tax Act has been served upon such person and the return has not been furnished before the commencement of this Act;

(ii) where any books of account, other documents, money, bullion, jewellery or other valuable articles or things belonging to the person making the declaration under sub-section (1) (hereafter in this section, in sections 4 to 13 and in the Schedule referred to as the declarant) have been seized as a result of any search under section 132 of the Income-tax Act or under section 37A of the Wealth-tax Act, the income in respect of the previous year in which such search was made or any earlier previous year.

(3) In addition to the amount of income-tax to be paid under subsection (1), the declarant shall invest a sum equal to five per cent. of the amount of the voluntarily disclosed income in such securities as the Central Government may notify in this behalf in the Official Gazette.

4. (1) The declaration under sub-section (1) of section 3 shall be made to the Commissioner and shall be in such form and shall be verified in such manner as may be prescribed by rules made by the Board.

(2) The declaration shall be signed-

(a) where the declarant is an individual, by the individual himself; where such individual is absent from India, by the individual concerned or by some person duly authorised by him in this behalf; and where the individual is mentally incapacitated from attending to his affairs, by his guardian or by any other person competent to act on his behalf;

(b) where the declarant is a Hindu undivided family, by the karta, and where the karta is absent from India or is mentally incapacitated from attending to his affairs, by any other adult member of such family;

ann an Statik

ł n

्राद्धी में संबंध

Particulars to be furnished in declaration.

() na Kanatar 11 of 1922.

11 of 1922.

(c) where the declarant is a company, by the managing director thereof, or where for any unavoidable reason such managing director is not able to sign the declaration or where there is no managing director, by any director thereof;

(d) where the declarant is a firm, by the managing partner thereof, or where for any unavoidable reason such managing partner is not able to sign the declaration, or where there is no managing partner as such, by any partner thereof, not being a minor;

(e) where the declarant is any other association, by any member of the association or the principal officer thereof; and

(f) where the declarant is any other person, by that person or by some person competent to act on his behalf.

(3) Any person, who has made a declaration under sub-section (1) of section 3 in respect of his income, or as a representative assessee in respect of the income of any other person, shall not be entitled to make any other declaration under that sub-section in respect of his income or, as the case may be, the income of such other person, and any such other declaration, if made, shall be deemed to be void.

5. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), the income-tax payable under this Act in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income shall be paid by the declarant before making the declaration and the declaration shall be accompanied by proof of payment of such tax.

(2) If the Commissioner is satisfied, on an application made in this behalf by the declarant, that the declarant is unable, for good and sufficient reasons, to pay the full amount of income-tax in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income in accordance with sub-section (1), he may extend the time for payment of the amount which remains unpaid or allow payment thereof by instalments if the declarant furnishes adequate security for the payment thereof; so, however, that an amount which is not less than one-half of the amount of income-tax payable in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income shall be paid on or before the 31st day of March, 1976 and the remainder, if any, on or before the 31st day of March, 1977.

(3) The security required to be furnished by a declarant for the purposes of sub-section (2) shall be in such form and in such manner as the Commissioner may, in his discretion, direct.

(4) The investment in the securities referred to in sub-section (3) of section 3 shall be made by the declarant within thirty days from the date on which the declaration is made by him under sub-section (1) of that section.

6. If the amount of income-tax payable in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income is not paid on or before the 31st day of March, 1976, the declarant shall be liable to pay simple interest at twelve per cent. per annum on the amount remaining unpaid from the 1st day of April, 1976 to the date of payment and the provisions of the Income-tax Act and the rules made thereunder shall, so far as may be, apply as if the 115 Law-4.

Interest payable by declarant.

Time for payment of incometax and for invest, ment in notified securities. interest payable under this section were interest payable under subsection (2) of section 220 of that Act.

7. (1) If the declarant fails to pay the income-tax in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income within the time allowed under sub-section (2) of section 5 or to invest the amount required to be invested in the securities referred to in sub-section (3) of section 3 within the time specified in sub-section (4) of section 5, the declarant shall be deemed to be in default.

(2) The provisions contained in sections 221 to 227, 229, 231 and 232 of the Income-tax Act and the Second and Third Schedules to that Act and any rules made thereunder shall, so far as may be, apply as if the said provisions were provisions of this Act and referred to income-tax and sums payable by way of penalty and interest under this Act instead of to tax and sums by way of penalty and interest payable under that Act and to the declarant instead of to the assessee.

(3) Any arrears in respect of the amount required to be invested by the declarant in the securities referred to in sub-section (3) of section 3 shall be recoverable in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (2) as if such arrears were arrears of income-tax and the amount so recovered shall be utilised for the purchase of such securities in the name of the declarant.

8. (1) The amount of the voluntarily disclosed income shall not be included in the total income of the declarant for any assessment year under the Indian Income-tax Act, 1922 or the Income tax Act, or the Excess Profits Tax Act, 1940 or the Business Profits Tax Act, 1947 or the Super Profits Tax Act, 1963 or the Companies (Profits) Surtax Act, 1964, if the following conditions are fulfilled, namely:—

11 of 1922. 15 of 1940. 21 of 1947. 14 of 1963. 7 of 1964.

(i) the declarant credits such amount in the books of account, if any, maintained by him for any source of income or in any other record, and intimates the credit so made to the Income tax Officer:

(*ii*) the income-tax in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income is paid by the declarant; and

(iii) the amount required to be invested in the securities referred to in sub-section (3) of section 3 is so invested by the declarant.

(2) The Commissioner shall, on an application made by the declarant, grant a certificate to him setting forth the particulars of the voluntarily disclosed income, the amount of income-tax paid in respect of the same, the amount of investment made in the securities referred to in subsection (3) of section 3 and the date of payment and investment.

Voluntarily disclosed income not to affect finality of contpleted assessments, etc. 9. The declarant shall not be entitled, in respect of the voluntarily disclosed income or any amount of income-tax paid thereon, to reopen any assessment or reassessment made under any of the Acts mentioned in sub-section (1) of section 8 or claim any set off or relief in any appeal, reference or other proceeding in relation to any such assessment or reassessment.

26

Mode of

recovery.

Voluntarily disclosed income not to be be included in the total 'ncomeOF 1976]

10. Any amount of income-tax paid in pursuance of a declaration made under sub-section (1) of section 3 shall not be refundable under any circumstances.

Incometax in respect of voluntarily disclosed income not refundable.

Declara-

tion not admissi-

ble in

evidence

declarant.

Secrecy

of declaration.

against

11. Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, nothing contained in any declaration made under subsection (1) of section 3 shall be admissible in evidence against the declarant for the purpose of any proceeding relating to imposition of penalty or for the purposes of prosecution under any of the Acts mentioned in sub-section (1) of section 8 or the Wealth-tax Act.

12. (1) All particulars contained in a declaration made under subsection (1) of section 3 shall be treated as confidential and, notwithstanding anything contained in any law for the time being in force, no court or any other authority shall be entitled to require any public servant or the declarant to produce before it any such declaration or any part thereof or to give any evidence before it in respect thereof.

(2) No public servant shall disclose any particulars contained in any such declaration except to any officer employed in the execution of any of the Acts mentioned in sub-section (1) of section 8, or the Wealth-tax Act, or to any officer appointed by the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India or the Board to audit income-tax receipts or refunds.

(3) The provisions of sub-sections (1) and (2) shall apply in relation to all documents and particulars relating to the investment in the securities referred to in sub-section (3) of section 3 (including the payment of interest on such securities) as they apply in relation to the declaration made under sub-section (1) of that section and the particulars contained therein.

13. (1) Where the voluntarily disclosed income is represented by cash (including bank deposits), bullion, investment in shares, debts due from other persons, commodities or any other assets specified in the declaration made under sub-section (1) of section 3—

(a) in respect of which the declarant has failed to furnish a return under section 14 of the Wealth tax Act for the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1975 or any earlier assessment year or years, or

(b) which have not been shown in the return of net wealth furnished by him for the said assessment year or years, or

(c) which have been understated in value in the return of net wealth furnished by him for the said assessment year or years,

then, notwithstanding anything contained in the Wealth-tax Act or any rules made thereunder,—

(i) wealth-tax shall not be payable by the declarant in respect of the assets referred to in blause (a) or clause (b) and such assets

Exemption from wealthtax in respect of assets specified in declarstion. shall not be included in his net wealth for the said assessment year or years;

(ii) the amount by which the value of the assets referred to in clause (c) has been understated in the return of net wealth for the said assessment year or years, to the extent such amount does not exceed the voluntarily disclosed income utilised for acquiring such assets, shall not be taken into account in computing the net wealth of the declarant for the said assessment year or years.

Explanation.—Where a declaration under sub-section (1) of section 3 is made by a firm, the assets referred to in clause (i) or, as the case may be, the amount referred to in clause (ii) shall not be taken into account in computing the net wealth of any partner of the firm or, as the case may be, in determining the value of the interest of any partner in the firm.

(2) The provisions of sub-section (1) shall not apply unless the conditions specified in sub-section (1) of section 8 are fulfilled by the declarant.

(3) All words and expressions used in this section and in section 15 but not defined and defined in the Wealth-tax Act shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

14. (1) Subject to the provisions of this section, where any books of account, other documents, money, bullion, jewellery or other valuable articles or things belonging to a person have been seized as a result of a search under section 132 of the Income-tax Act or section 37A of the Wealth-tax Act and such person (hereafter in this section referred to as the declarant) makes, on or after the date of commencement of this Act but before the 1st day of January, 1976, a declaration in accordance with sub-section (2) in respect of any income relating to the previous year in which such search was made or any earlier previous year—

(a) for which he has failed to furnish a return under section 139 of the Income-tax Act, or

(b) which he has failed to disclose in a return of income furnished by him under the Income-tax Act before the commencement of this Act, or

(c) which has escaped assessment by reason of the omission or failure on the part of such person to make a return under the Indian Income-tax Act, 1922, or the Income-tax Act, or to disclose fully and truly all material facts necessary for his assessment or otherwise,

then, notwithstanding anything contained in any of the Acts mentioned in sub-section (1) of section 8 or the Wealth-tax Act, the amount of income so declared or, as the case may be, the value of the assets representing such income, shall not be taken into account for the purposes of---

(i) payment of interest by the declarant under sub-section (8) of section 139 of the Income-tax Act;

(ii) payment of interest by the declarant under section 215 or section 217 of the Income-tax Act or the corresponding provisions of the Indian Income-tax Act, 1922;

Disclosure of income in cases of search and seizure. 28

11 of 1922.

11 of 1922.

(*iii*) imposition of penalty on the declarant under the provisions of any of the said Acts, except under section 221 of the Incometax Act or the corresponding provisions of any of the other said Acts; and

(iv) prosecution of the declarant under the provisions of any of the said Acts.

(2) The declaration under sub-section (1) shall be made to the **Commissioner** and shall be in such form and shall be verified in such manner as may be prescribed by rules made by the Board.

(3) A declaration under this section shall be signed by the person specified in sub-section (2) of section 4 as if the declaration had been made under that section.

(4) A copy of the declaration made by the declarant under subsection (1) shall be forwarded by the Commissioner to the Income-tax Officer and the information contained therein may be taken into account for the purposes of the proceedings relating to assessment or reassessment of the income of the declarant under the provisions of any of the Acts mentioned in sub-section (1) of section 8 or the Wealth-tax Act.

(5) The immunity provided under sub-section (1) shall not be available to the declarant unless the tax chargeable in respect of the income of the previous year or years for which the declaration has been made is paid by the declarant in accordance with the provisions of section 5.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, tax chargeable in respect of the income of any previous year for which the declaration is made shall be,—

(a) where the declarant has not furnished a return in respect of the total income of that year and no assessment has been made in respect of the total income of that year, the tax payable on the income declared under sub-section (1) for that year as if such income were the total income;

(b) where the declarant has furnished a return in respect of the total income of that year and no assessment has been made in pursuance of such return, the tax payable on the aggregate of the total income returned and the income declared under sub-section (1) for that year as if such aggregate were the total income, as reduced by the tax payable on the basis of the total income returned; and

(c) where an assessment in respect of the total income of that year has been made, the tax payable on the aggregate of the total income as assessed and the income declared under sub-section (1) for that year as if such aggregate were the total income, as reduced by the tax payable on the basis of the total income as assessed.

(6) Where any tax is paid by the declarant in accordance with the provisions of section 5, read with sub-section (5) of this section, credit therefor shall be given to the declarant in the assessment made under the Indian Income-tax Act. 1922, or, as the case may be, the Income-tax Act, in respect of his lotal income of the previous year or years.

11 of 1922

Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth

(7) Nothing in sub-section (1) shall apply in relation to any income which has been included in the total income of the declarant in any assessment made by the Income-tax Officer before the date on which the declaration under that sub-section is made.

15. (1) Subject to the provisions of this section, where any person makes, on or after the date of commencement of this Act but before the 1st day of January, 1976, a declaration in respect of—

(a) the net wealth chargeable to wealth-tax for any assessment year for which he has failed to furnish a return under section 14 of the Wealth-tax Act; or

(b) the value of the assets which has not been disclosed, or the value of the assets which has been understated, in any return of net wealth for any assessment year,

then, notwithstanding anything contained in that Act, the net wealth, or, as the case may be, the value so declared shall not be taken into account for the purposes of any proceedings relating to imposition of penalty on the person making the declaration under this sub-section (hereafter in this section referred to as the declarant) or for the purposes of the prosecution of the declarant under that Act:

Provided that—

(i) nothing contained in clause (a) shall apply in relation to the net wealth assessable for any assessment year for which a notice under section 14 or section 17 of that Act has been served upon the declarant before the commencement of this Act;

(ii) nothing contained in clause (b) shall apply in relation to so much of the value of such assets as has been assessed in any assessment for the relevant assessment year made by the Wealth-tax Officer before the date on which the declaration under this subsection is made.

(2) The declaration under sub-section (1) shall be made to the Commissioner and shall be in such form and shall be verified in such manner as may be prescribed by rules made by the Board.

(3) A declaration under sub-section (1) shall be signed by the person specified in sub-section (2) of section 4 as if the declaration had been made under that section.

(4) A copy of the declaration made by the declarant under subsection (1) shall be forwarded by the Commissioner to the Wealth-tax Officer and the information contained therein may be taken into account for the purposes of the proceedings relating to assessment or reassessment of the net wealth of the declarant under the provisions of the Wealthtax Act.

(5) The immunity provided under sub-section (1) shall not be available to the declarant unless the wealth-tax chargeable in respect of the net wealth for the assessment year or years for which the declaration has been made is paid by the declarant in accordance with the provisions of section 5 and the declarant invests in the securities referred to in

30

OF 1976]

sub-section (3) of section 3 within the time specified in sub-section (4) of section 5 the sum specified in sub-section (6) of this section.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, wealth-tax chargeable in respect of the net wealth for any assessment year for which the declaration is made shall be—

(a) in a case falling under clause (a) of sub-section (1), the wealth-tax payable in respect of the net wealth declared under that clause for that year;

(b) in a case falling under clause (b) of sub-section (1),—

(i) where no assessment has been made in pursuance of the return of net wealth furnished by the declarant, the wealth-tax payable on the aggregate of the net wealth returned and the value declared under that clause for that year as if such aggregate were the net wealth, as reduced by the wealth-tax payable on the basis of the net wealth returned;

(ii) where an assessment has been made in pursuance of the return of net wealth furnished by the declarant, the wealthtax payable on the aggregate of the net wealth as assessed and the value declared under that clause for that year as if such aggregate were the net wealth, as reduced by the wealth-tax payable on the net wealth as assessed.

(6) The sum referred to in sub-section (5) shall be,—

(a) where the declaration has been made in respect of one assessment year, a sum equal to two and a half per cent of the amount of net wealth declared under clause (a) of sub-section (1), or, as the case may be, the value declared under clause (b) of that sub-section;

(b) where the declaration has been made in respect of more than one assessment year, a sum equal to two and a half per cent. of the net wealth declared under clause (a) of sub-section (1), or, as the case may be, the value declared under clause (b) of that sub-section, in respect of the last of such assessment years.

(7) Where any wealth-tax is paid by the declarant for any assessment year in accordance with the provisions of section 5, read with subsection (5) of this section, credit therefor shall be given to the declarant in the assessment made under the Wealth-tax Act for that year.

16. (1) Where—

(a) the voluntarily disclosed income declared under sub-section
(1) of section 3 or any part thereof, or

(b) the net wealth, or the assets the value whereof is, declared under sub-section (1) of section 15 or any part of such net wealth or assets,

is or are represented by gold, then, notwithstanding anything contained in the Customs Act, 1962 or the Gold (Control) Act, such gold shall not be liable to confiscation under either of the said Acts and the person making the declaration shall not be liable to imposition of any penalty

Immunity from penalty, prosecution, etc., under certain Acts.

52 of 1902.

or infliction of any punishment under either of the said Acts for any act or omission in relation to such gold, if he fulfils the following conditions, namely:—

(A) in a case where the gold is owned, possessed, held or controlled by the person making the declaration (such gold being owned, possessed, held or controlled by him in his capacity as a licensed dealer), necessary entries are made by him in the accounts, registers and documents maintained under the Gold (Control) Act, under intimation to the Gold Control Officer of the rank of an Assistant Collector of Central Excise or of Customs before the 1st day of February, 1976 and such other steps as are necessary for him to comply with the requirements of that Act in relation to such gold are taken by him before that date;

(B) in any other case,—

(i) where the gold is an article or ornament or both and the weight of such article or ornament, or the aggregate weight of both, together with the weight of any other gold (being an article or ornament) owned, possessed, held or controlled by him, exceeds the limits specified in sub-section (5) of section 16 of the Gold (Control) Act, such article or ornament or both, as the case may be, is or are declared in the form prescribed under sub-section (1), and in the manner specified in sub-section (8), of that section before the 1st day of February, 1976;

(ii) where the gold is primary gold, such gold is either sold to any licensed dealer under infimation to the Gold Control Officer of the rank of an Assistant Collector of Central Excise or of Customs before the 1st day of February, 1976 or is made into ornaments and a declaration in this behalf is made in the form prescribed under sub-section (1), and in the manner specified in sub-section (8), of section 16 of the Gold (Control) Act, before that date.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Gold (Control) Act, any primary gold referred to in sub-clause (*ii*) of clause (*B*) of subsection (1) may be sold by the person making the declaration to any licensed dealer and such licensed dealer may purchase such gold, provided that the total quantity of primary gold (not being in the form of standard gold bars) in the possession or custody of such dealer and the quantity of primary gold (not being in the form of standard gold bars) to be so purchased does not exceed the limit specified in clause (*a*) or clause (*b*) or clause (*c*) or, as the case may be, clause (*d*) of the proviso to sub-section (1) of section 32 of that Act.

(3) Where a declaration is made under sub-clause (i) or sub-clause (ii) of clause (B) of sub-section (1), the provisions of section 16 of the Gold (Control) Act, shall, so far as may be, apply as if such declaration were a declaration made under that section.

(4) The immunity provided under sub-section (1) shall, in a case where the person making the declaration is a firm, also extend to the partners of the firm.

32

52 of 1962.

(5) Nothing in this section shall apply in relation to any gold,-

(a) which has been seized or confiscated under the Customs Act, 1962 or the Gold (Control) Act, before the declaration under sub-section (1) of section 3 or, a_s the case may be, under sub-section (1) of section 15, is made; or

(b) which is seized as a result of any search made under either of the said Acts where such search had commenced before such declaration is made; or

(c) in respect of which any other proceedings under either of the said Acts are pending before any authority before such declaration is made.

(6) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that nothing in this section shall be construed as exempting any person from discharging any obligation under the Gold (Control) Act, on or after the 1st day of February, 1976 in relation to the gold referred to in this section.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, the expressions "article", "gold", "Gold Control Officer", "licensed dealer", "ornament", "primary gold" and "standard gold bar" shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in the Gold (Control) Act.

17. The provisions of Chapter XV of the Income-tax Act relating to liability in special cases and of section 189 of that Act or of Chapter V of the Wealth-tax Act relating to liability to assessment in special cases shall, so far as may be, apply in relation to proceedings under this Act as they apply in relation to proceedings under the Income-tax Act or, as the case may be, the Wealth-tax Act.

18. For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that, save as otherwise expressly provided in the *Explanation* to sub-section (1) of section 13 and in sub-section (4) of section 16, nothing contained in this Act shall be construed as conferring any benefit, concession or immunity on any person other than the person making the declaration under this Act.

19. (1) If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, remove the difficulty.

(2) Every order made under this section shall, as soon as may be after it is made, be laid before each House of Parliament.

20. (1) The Board may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for,--

(a) the form in which a declaration may be made under subsection (1) of section 3 and the manner in which it may be verified;

(b) the form in which a declaration may be made under subsection (1) of section 14 and the manner in which it may be verified;

(c) the form in which a declaration may be made under subsection (1) of section 15 and the manner in which it may be verified.

Applicability of certain provisions of Incometax Act and of Chapter V of Wealth tax Act. Removal of doubts.

Power to remove difficulties.

Power to make rules

[Аст 8

(3) The Central Government shall cause every rule made under this Act to be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

21. The provisions of this Act shall not apply to any person in respect of whom an order of detention has been made under the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities Act, 1974:

52 of 1974.

Provided that-

(i) such order of detention, being an order to which the provisions of section 9 or section 12A of the said Act do not apply, has not been revoked on the report of the Advisory Board under section 8 of the said Act or before the receipt of the report of the Advisory Board; or

(ii) such order of detention, being an order to which the provisions of section 9 of the said Act apply, has not been revoked before the expiry of the time for, or on the basis of, the review under subsection (3) of section 9, or on the report of the Advisory Board under section 8, read with sub-section (2) of section 9, of the said Act; or

(iii) such order of detention, being an order to which the provisions of section 12A of the said Act apply, has not been revoked before the expiry of the time for, or on the basis of, the first review under sub-section (3) of that section, or on the basis of the report of the Advisory Board under section 8, read with sub-section (6) of section 12A, of the said Act; or

(*iv*) such order of detention has not been set aside by a court of competent jurisdiction.

22. (1) The Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth Ordinance, 1975 and the Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth (Amendment) 15 of 1975. Ordinance, 1975 are hereby repealed.

23 of 1975.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth Ordinance, 1975 as amended by the Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth 15 of 1975. (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 shall be deemed to have been done or 23 of 1975. taken under the corresponding provision of this Act.

(3) Where during the period commencing on the 8th October, 1975 and ending with the 28th November, 1975 any person had furnished security in accordance with sub-section (3) of section 5 of the Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth Ordinance, 1975 as it stood immediately before its amendment by the Voluntary Disclosure of Income and Wealth (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975, such person shall be deemed to have 15 of 1975. furnished adequate security for the purposes of sub-section (2) of sec- 23 of 1975. tion 5 of this Act.

Repeal and saving

Provisions

of Act not to

apply to

certain persons.

THE SCHEDULE

[See section 3(1)]

Rates of income-tax

(a) In the case of a declarant, being a company, at the rate of 60 per cent, of the voluntarily disclosed income.

(b) In the case of a declarant, being a person other than a company,-

- where the voluntarily disclosed income does not exceed Rs. 25,000
 per cent. of the voluntarily disclosed income;
- (2) where the voluntarily disclosed income exceeds
 Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000
- (3) where the voluntarily disclosed income exceeds Rs. 50,000
- Rs. 6,250 plus 40 per cent. of the amount by which the voluntarily disclosed income exceeds Rs. 25,000;
 - Rs. 16,250. plus 60 per cent. of the amount by which the voluntarily disclosed income exceeds Rs. 50,000.

THE INDIAN RAILWAYS (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

Section 4

11

الإحاصين الروئين مساوات

No. 9 of 1976

1 . X

132

[25th January, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Indian Railways Act, 1890.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. (1) This Act may be called the Indian Railways (Amendment) Act, 1976. and com-

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 25th day of September, 1975.

2. In the Indian Railways Act, 1890, after section 56A, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:-

'56B. (1) In this section and in sections 56C and 56D, unless the context otherwise requires,---

(a) "essential commodity" means essential commodity as defined in clause (a) of section 2 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955;

10 of 1955,

(b) "State Government", in relation to a notified station, means the Government of the State in which such station is situated or where such station is situated in a Union territory, the Administrator of that Union territory appointed under article 239 of the Constitution;

(c) "notified station" means a station declared to be a notified station under sub-section (2);

(d) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made by the Central Government under section 56E;

(e) "termination of transit" means termination of transit determined in accordance with the provisions of clause (a) of sub-section (5) of section 77.

Amendment of Act 9 of 1890. Special provisions as to goods booked to noti-

fied sta-

tion**s**.

Short:

mence-

ment.

title

(2) The Central Government may, if satisfied that it is necessary that goods booked by trains intended solely for the carriage of goods to any railway station should be removed without delay from such railway station, declare, by notification in the Official Gazette, such railway station to be a notified station for such period as may be specified in the notification:

Provided that before declaring any railway station to be a notified station under this sub-section, the Central Government shall have regard to all or any of the following factors, namely:—

(a) the volume of traffic and the storage space available at such railway station;

(b) the nature and quantities of goods generally booked to such railway station;

(c) the scope for causing scarcity of such goods by not removing them for long periods from such railway station and the hardship which such scarcity may cause to the community;

(d) the number of wagons likely to be held up at such railway station if goods are not removed therefrom quickly and the need for quick movement and availability of such wagons;

(e) such other factors (being factors relevant from the point of view of the interest of the general public) as may be prescribed:

Provided further that the period specified in any notification issued under this sub-section in respect of any railway station shall not exceed six months in the first instance but such period may, by a like notification, be extended from time to time by a period not exceeding six months on each occasion.

(3) If any person delivering to a railway administration any goods to be carried to a notified station makes an application in such form and manner as may be prescribed and specifies therein the address of the person to whom intimation of the arrival of the goods at the notified station shall be given and pays the postage fee required for giving such intimation, the railway administration shall, as soon as may be after the arrival of the goods at the notified station, send such intimation by registered post.

(4) There shall be exhibited at a conspicuous place in each notified station a statement in the prescribed form setting out the description of the goods which by reason of the fact that they have not been removed from the station within a period of seven days from the termination of transit thereof are liable to be sold, in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (1) of section 56C, by public auction and the dates on which they would be so sold:

Provided that different statements may be so exhibited in respect of goods proposed to be sold on different dates. (5) If the goods specified in any statement prepared under subsection (4) include essential commodities, the officer preparing the statement shall, as soon as may be after the preparation of such statement, forward a copy thereof to—

(a) the representative of the Central Government, nominated by that Government in this behalf;

(b) the representative of the State Government, nominated by that Government in this behalf; and

(c) the district magistrate within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the railway station is situated.

56C. (1) If any goods booked for carriage by railway to any notified station by a train intended solely for the carriage of goods are not removed from such station by a person entitled to do so within a period of seven days after the termination of transit thereof at such station, the railway administration may, subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), sell such goods by public auction and apart from exhibiting in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (4) of section 56B a statement containing a description of such goods, it shall not be necessary to give any notice of such public auction, but the dates on which such auction may be held under this sub-section may be notified in one or more local newspapers, or where there are no such newspapers, in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that if at any time before the sale of such goods under this sub-section the person entitled thereto pays the rates or charges and the expenses due in respect thereof to the railway administration, he shall be allowed to remove such goods.

(2) If any essential commodities which may be sold by public auction under sub-section (1) at a notified station are required by the Central Government or the State Government for its own use or if the Central Government or such State Government considers that it is necessary for securing the availability of all or any such essential commodities at fair prices so to do, it may, by order in writing, direct the officer in charge of such auction to transfer such goods to it or to such agency, co-operative society or other person (being an agency, co-operative society or other person subject to the control of the Government) engaged in the business of selling such essential commodities as may be specified in the direction.

(3) Every direction issued under sub-section (2) in respect of any essential commodity shall be binding on the officer to whom it is issued and the railway administration and it shall be a sufficient defence against any claim by the person entitled to the delivery thereof that such essential commodities have been transferred in compliance with such direction:

Provided that—

(a) such direction shall not be binding on such person or the railway administration---

(i) if it has not been received by such officer sufficiently in time to enable him to prevent the sale of the essential commodities to which it relates; or

Disposal of unremoved goods at notified stations.

Indian Railways (Amendment)

(ii) if before the time appointed for such sale the person entitled to such goods pays the rates or charges and the expenses due in respect thereof and claims that he be allowed to remove the goods; or

(*iii*) if the price payable for such goods (as estimated by the Central Government or, as the case may be, the State Government) has not been credited to the railway administration in the prescribed manner and the railway administration is not indemnified against any additional amount which it may become liable to pay towards price by reason of the price not having been computed in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (4);

(b) where directions are issued in respect of the same goods both by the Central Government and the State Government, the directions received earlier shall prevail.

(4) The price payable for any essential commodity transferred In compliance with a direction issued under sub-section (2) shall be the price calculated in accordance with the provisions of subsection (3) of section 3 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955:

Provided that—

(a) in the case of any essential commodity being a foodstuff in respect whereof a notification issued under sub-section (3A) of section 3 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955 is in force in the locality in which the notified station is situated, the price payable shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of clauses (*iii*) and (*iv*) of that sub-section;

(b) in the case of an essential commodity being any grade or variety of foodgrains, edible oil-seeds or edible oils in respect whereof no notification issued under sub-section (3A) of section 3 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955 is in force in the locality in which the notified station is situated, the price payable shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of subsection (3B) of that section;

(c) in the case of an essential commodity being any kind of sugar in respect whereof no notification issued under sub-section (3A) of section 3 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955 is in force in the locality in which the notified station is situated, the price payable shall, if such sugar has been booked by the producer to himself, be calculated in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (3C) of that section.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this clause, the expressions "producer" and "sugar" shall have the meanings assigned to those expressions in the Explanation to sub-section (3C) of section 3, and clause (e) of section 2, of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955 respectively.

56D. (1) Out of the proceeds of any sale of goods under subsection (1) of section 56C or the price payable therefor under subsection (4) of that section, the railway administration may retain a sum equal to the rates or charges due in respect of the goods and the expenses incurred in respect of the goods and the auction thereof and render the surplus, if any, to the person entitled thereto.

Price to be paid to person entitled after deducting dues.

10 of 1955.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the railway administration may recover by suit any such rate or charge or expenses referred to therein or balance thereof.

(3) Any goods sold under sub-section (1) of section 56C or transferred in compliance with directions issued under sub-section (2) of that section shall vest in the buyer or the transferee free from all encumbrances but subject to a priority being given for the sum which may be retained by a railway administration under subsection (1), the person in whose favour such encumbrance subsists may have a claim in respect of such encumbrance against the surplus, if any, referred to in that sub-section.

56E. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for the purpose of giving effect to the provisions of sections 56B, 56C and 56D.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the factors to which the Central Government shall have regard under clause (e) of the first proviso to sub-section (2) of section 56B;

(b) the form and manner in which an application may be made under sub-section (3) of section 56B;

(c) the form in which a statement required to be exhibited under sub-section (4) of section 56B shall be prepared;

(d) the manner in which the dates of public auctions may be notified under sub-section (1) of section 56C; and

(e) the manner of crediting to the Railway Administration the price of goods referred to in sub-clause (iii) of clause (a) of the proviso to sub-section (3) of section 56C.

(3) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice 'o the validity of anything previously done under that rule.'.

3. (1) The Indian Railways (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Indian Railways Act, 1890, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under that Act as amended by this Act,

10 of 1975.

9 of 1890.

P**ower** to ma**ke** rule**s.** 40

Repeal and saving and the state of the

(1) A. Charles Mathematical and a structure of the ALL states of the structure of the states of the structure of the stru

THE ELECTION LAWS (EXTENSION TO SIKKIM) ACT, 1976

No. 10 of 1976

An Act to provide for the extension of the Representation of the People Act, 1950 and the Representation of the People Act, 1951, to the State of Sikkim.

and the dealers

a a at

1. (1) This Act may be called the Election Laws (Extension to Sikkim) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 9th day of September, 1975.

2. (1) The Acts mentioned in the Schedule are hereby extended to, and shall be in force in, the State of Sikkim.

(2) With effect from the commencement of this Act, the Acts mentioned in the Schedule shall be amended as specified therein.

(3) Any reference in the Acts mentioned in the Schedule to a law not in force, or to a functionary not in existence, in the State of Sikkim shall be construed as a reference to the corresponding law in force, or to the corresponding functionary in existence, in that State:

Provided that if any question arises as to who such corresponding functionary is, or if there is no such corresponding functionary, the Central Government shall decide as to who such functionary will be and the decision of the Central Government shall be final.

on an Edit is set of a for an entropy of the set of the

Short title and commencement.

[25th January, 1976.]

at a total

9 • 1 • · ·

Extension and amendment of election laws.

[Act 10

1

Repeal and saving. 3. (1) The Election Laws (Extension to Sikkim) Ordinance, 1975, is 9 of 1975. hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under or by virtue of the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been otone or taken under or by virtue of this Act.

THE SCHEDULE

(See section 2)

THE REPRESENTATION OF THE PEOPLE ACT, 1950

(43 OF 1950)

Section 7A.—After section 7, insert:—

Total number of seats in the Legislative Assembly of Sikkim and Assembly constituencies.

Conditions of registration as elector in Sangha constituency in Sikkim. "7A. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in section 7, in the Legislative Assembly of the State of Sikkim [deemed under the Constitution (Thirty-sixth Amendment) Act, 1975 to be the Legislative Assembly of that State duly constituted], the total number of seats to be filled by persons chosen by direct election from Assembly constituencies shall be 32.

(2) Every Assembly constituency referred to in sub-section (1) shall be a single-member constituency.

(3) In the Legislative Assembly so deemed to be duly constituted, the extent of each constituency and the reservation of seats shall be as provided for immediately before the commencement of the Constitution (Thirty-sixth Amendment) Act, 1975.".

Section 25A.-In Part III, after section 25, insert:-

"25A. Notwithstanding anything contained in sections 15 and 19, for the Sangha constituency in the State of Sikkim, only the Sanghas belonging to monasteries, recognised for the purpose of the elections held in Sikkim in April, 1974, for forming the Assembly for Sikkim, shall be entitled to be registered in the electoral roll, and the said electoral roll shall, subject to the provisions of sections 21 to 25, be prepared or revised in such manner as may be directed by the Election Commission, in consultation with the Government of Sikkim."

The First Schedule.—In the First Schedule, under the heading "I. STATES", after serial number 15 and the entries relating thereto, insert:—

"15A.I Sikkim

1.191.1.1

THE REPRESENTATION OF THE PEOPLE ACT, 1951

(43 of 1951)

-(1) Section 4.—In section 4, omit "and" at the end of clause (cc), and after that clause, insert:—

"(ccc) in the case of the seat allotted to the State of Sikkim, he is an elector for the Parliamentary constituency for Sikkim,""

1.43

Section 5A.-After section 5, insert:

"5A. Notwithstanding anything contained in section 5, a person shall not be qualified to be chosen to fill a seat in the Legislative Assembly of Sikkim, (deemed to be the Legislative Assembly of that State duly constituted under the Constitution) unless

> (a) in the case of a seat reserved for Sikkimese of Bhutia-Lepcha origin, he is a person either of Bhutia or Lepcha origin and is an elector for any Assembly constituency in the State other than the constituency reserved for the Sanghas;

> (b) in the case of a seat reserved for Sikkimese of Nepali origin, he is a person of Nepali origin and is an elector for any Assembly constituency in the State;

> (c) in the case of a seat reserved for Scheduled Castes, he is a member of any of the castes specified in the Representation of Sikkim Subjects Act, 1974 and is an elector for any Assembly constituency in the State; and

> (d) in the case of a seat reserved for Sanghas, he is an elector of the Sangha constituency.".

Section 12A.—After section 12, insert:—

"12A. For the purpose of filling for the first time the seat allotted to the State of Sikkim by the Constitution (Thirty-sixth Amendment) Act, 1975 in the Council of States, the President shall, by a notification published in the Gazette of India, on such date as may be recommended by Election Commission, call upon the elected members of the Legislative Assembly of the State of Sikkim to elect a member in accordance with the provisions of this Act and of the rules and orders made thereunder and the election so held shall for all purposes and intent be deemed to have been held under section 12.".

Section 14A.—After section 14, insert:—

"14A. For the purpose of electing a representative of the State of Sikkim to the House of the People, specified in clause (e) of article 371F of the Constitution, the Election Commission shall call upon the members of the Legislative Assembly of the State of Sikkim to elect the representative in accordance with such of the provisions of this Act, and the rules and orders made thereunder, as are applicable to the election of the members of the Council of States.".

Notification for election to fill the seat allotted to the State of Sikkim in the Council of States

Notification for electing the representative of the State of Sikkim to the existing House of the People.

Section 33.—In section 33, after sub-section (1), insert:—

"(1A) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), for election to the Legislative Assembly of Sikkim (deemed to be the Legislative Assembly of that State duly constituted under

Qualifica-

tions for member

ship of

Legislative A_{S-}

sembly

of Sikkim the Constitution), the nomination paper to be delivered to the returning officer shall be in such form and manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that the said nomination paper shall be subscribed by the candidate as assenting to the nomination, and—

(a) in the case of a seat reserved for Sikkimese of Bhutia-Lepcha origin, also by at least twenty electors of the constituency as proposers and twenty electors of the constituency as seconders;

(b) in the case of a seat reserved for Sanghas, also by at least twenty electors of the constituency as proposers and at least twenty electors of the constituency as seconders;

(c) in the case of a seat reserved for Sikkimese of Nepali origin, by an elector of the constituency as proposer:

Provided further that no nomination paper shall be delivered to the returning officer on a day which is a public holiday.".

Section 34.—In section 34, in sub-section (2), for "under sub-section (1) of section 33", substitute "under sub-section (1) or, as the case may be, sub-section (1A) of section 33".

Section 35.—In section 35, for "under sub-section (1)", substitute "under sub-section (1) or, as the case may be, sub-section (1A)",

W TO A REPORT OF THE TO A REPORT OF A

A VE ALL ALL ALL ALL

he de la

化学 建合理 动力的 计算法分子 人名

51.18

a Marine 1999 - Alexandra Companya ang kanala ang katalah sa katala na katala sa katala sa katala sa katala kat

THE SALES PROMOTION EMPLOYEES (CONDITIONS

V AND AND AND AND OF SERVICE) ACT, 1976

The effect of the constant of the $\mathbf{No.}~11$ of 1976 and

52010-21

[25th January, 1976.]

An Act to regulate certain conditions of service of sales promotion employees in certain establishments.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Sales Promotion Employees (Conditions of Service) Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint and different dates may be appointed for different States.

(4) It shall apply in the first instance to every establishment engaged in pharmaceutical industry.

(5) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, apply the provisions of this Act, with effect from such date as may be specified in the notification, to any other establishment engaged in any notified industry.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

Definitions.

Short

title,

extent, commence-

ment and application.

(a) "establishment" means an establishment engaged in pharmaceutical industry or in any notified industry;

15

Sales Promotion Employees (Conditions of Service)

ACT II

(b) "notified industry" means an industry declared as such under section 3;

(c) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(d) "sales promotion employee" means any person by whatever name called (including an apprentice) employed or engaged in any establishment for hire or reward to do any work relating to promotion of sales or business, or both, and-

(i) who draws wages (being wages, not including any commission) not exceeding seven hundred and fifty rupees per mensem; or

(ii) who had drawn wages (being wages, including commission), or commission only, in either case, not exceeding nine thousand rupees in the aggregate in the twelve months immediately preceding the month in which this Act applies to such establishment and continues to draw such wages or commission, in the aggregate, not exceeding the amount aforesaid in a year,

but does not include any such person who is employed or engaged mainly in a managerial or administrative capacity;

(e) all words and expressions used but not defined in this Act and defined in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

3. The Central Government may, having regard to the nature of any

industry (not being pharmaceutical industry), the number of emplo-

yees employed in such industry to do any work relating to promotion of

sales or business or both, the conditions of service of such employees

and such other factors which, in the opinion of the Central Govern-

ment, are relevant, declare such industry to be a notified industry for

14 of 1947.

Power of Central Government to declare certain industries to be and notified industries.

Leave.

4. In addition to such holidays, casual leave or other kinds of leave as may be prescribed, every sales promotion employee drawing wages (being wages, not including any commission) shall be granted, if so requested for-

(a) earned leave on full wages for not less than one-eleventh of the period spent on duty;

(b) leave on medical certificate on one-half of the wages for not less than one-eighteenth of the period of service.

5. Every employer in relation to a sales promotion employee shall furnish to such employee a letter of appointment, in such form as may be prescribed,-

(a) in a case where he holds appointment as such at the commencement of this Act. within three months of such commencement: and

Issue of appointment letter.

fer se s

the purposes of this Act.

OF 1996]

meaning of that Act.

Sales Promotion Employees (Conditions of Service)

(b) in any other case, on his appointment as such.

6. (1) The provisions of the Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923, as in force for the time being, shall apply to, or in relation to, sales promotion employees as they apply to, or in relation to, workmen within the

(2) The provisions of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, as in force for the time being, shall apply to, or in relation to, sales promotion employees as they apply to, or in relation to, workmen within the meaning of that Act and for the purposes of any proceeding under that Act in relation to an industrial dispute, a sales promotion employee shall be deemed to include a sales promotion employee who has been dismissed, discharged or retrenched in connection with, or as a consequence of, that dispute or whose dismissal, discharge or retrenchment had led to that dispute.

(3) The provisions of the Minimum Wages Act, 1948, as in force for the time being, shall apply to, or in relation to, sales promotion employees as they apply to, or in relation to, employees within the meaning of that Act.

(4) The provisions of the Maternity Benefit Act, 1961, as in force for the time being, shall apply to, or in relation to sales promotion employees, being women, as they apply to, or in relation to, women employed, whether directly or through any agency, for wages in any establishment within the meaning of that Act.

(5) The provisions of the Payment of Bonus Act, 1965, as in force for the time being, shall apply to, or in relation to, sales promotion employees as they apply to, or in relation to, employees within the meaning of that Act.

(6) The provisions of the Payment of Gratuity Act, 1972, as in force for the time being, shall apply to, or in relation to, sales promotion employees as they apply to, or in relation to, employees within the meaning of that Act.

7. Every employer in relation to an establishment shall keep and maintain such registers and other documents and in such manner as may be prescribed.

Maintenance of registers

8. (1) The State Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint such persons as it thinks fit to be Inspectors for the purposes of this Act and may define the local limits within which they shall exercise their functions.

(2) Any Inspector appointed under sub-section (1) may, for the purpose of ascertaining whether any of the provisions of this Act have been complied with in respect of an establishment,--

(a) require an employer to furnish such information as he may consider necessary;

(b) at any reasonable time enter the establishment or any premises connected therewith and require any one found in charge.

39 of 1972.

21 of 1965.

8 of 1923.

14 of 1947.

11 of 1948

53 of 1961.

Application of certain Acts to sales promotion employees.

Inspectors.

thereof to produce before him for examination any registers and other documents relating to the employment of sales promotion employees;

(c) examine with respect to any matter relevant to any of the purposes aforesaid, the employer, his agent or servant or any other person found in charge of the establishment or any premises connected therewith or any person whom the Inspector has reasonable cause to believe to be or to have been a sales promotion employee in the establishment;

(d) make copies of or take extracts from any register or other documents maintained in relation to the establishment under this Act;

(e) exercise such other powers as may be prescribed.

(3) Every Inspector shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code, 1860.

45 of 1860.

(4) Any person required to produce any register or other document or to give information by an Inspector under sub-section (2) shall be legally bound to do so.

Penalty.

Offences by companies. 9. If any employer contravenes the provisions of section 4 or section 5 or section 7 or any rules made under this Act, he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees.

10. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punisiment provided in this section, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall also be deemed to be guilty of such offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

(3) For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

11. (1) No court inferior to that of a Metropolitan Magistrate or a Magistract of the first class shall try any offence numishable under this Act.

Congnizance of offence. 127610102

of 1976]

381

Sales Promotion Employees (Conditions of Service)

(2) No court shall take cognizance of an offence under this Act, unless the complaint thereof is made within six months of the date on which the offence is alleged to have been committed.

12. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules to carry out the purposes of this Act.

Power to make rules.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for---

(a) the kinds of leave that may be granted to a sales promotion employee under section 4;

(b) the form of the letter of appointment to be furnished under section 5;

(c) the registers and other documents to be kept and maintained under section 7 and the manner in which such registers and other documents may be kept and maintained;

(d) any other matter which has to be, or may be prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

49

115 Law-7.

THE IMPORTS AND EXPORTS (CONTROL) AMENIMENT ACT, 1976

NO. 12 OF 1976

and the second second

A. (

[25th January, 1976.]

「「「「「「「」」」を見ていた。

An Act further to amend the Imports and Exports (Control) Act, 1947.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment Act, 1976.

Substitution of new section for section 2. Definitions,

Short title.

9**2**50% 1940-1

> 2. For section 2 of the Imports and Exports (Control) Act, 1947 18 of 1947. (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

'2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

(a) "adjudicating authority" means the authority specified in, or under, section 4K;

(b) "Appellate authority" means the Appellate authority referred to in section 4M;

(c) "Chief Controller" means the Chief Controller of Imports and Exports;

(d) "control order" means a control order made, or deemed to have been made, under this Act;

(c) "customs station" has the meaning assigned to it in the Cus- 52 of 1962. toms Act, 1962;

(f) "Deputy Chief Controller" means a Deputy Chief Controller of Imports and Exports;

(g) "import" and "export" mean, respectively, bringing into, and taking out of, India by sea, land or air;

Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment

(h) "letter of authority" means a letter authorising the licensee to permit another person, named in the said letter, to import goods against the licence granted to the licensee;

(i) "licence" means a licence granted, and includes a customs clearance permit issued, under any control order;

(j) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(k) "recognised agency" means an agency to which the functions of distribution of imported goods have been assigned by the Chief Controller.'

3. After section 4A of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:—

'4B. Any person authorised in writing in this behalf by the Chief Controller or any officer serving under him, not being an officer below the rank of a Deputy Chief Controller (hereafter in this Act called the "authorised person"), may enter, at any reasonable time, any premises in which—

(i) any imported goods or materials which are liable to confiscation under this Act, or

(*ii*) any books of account or other documents or things which. in his opinion, will be useful for, or relevant to, any proceeding under this Act,

are suspected to have been kept or concealed, and inspect such imported goods, materials, books of account, other documents or things and may take such notes or extracts from such books of account or other documents as he may think fit.

4C. If the authorised person has any reason to believe that—

(i) any imported goods or materials which are liable to confiscation under this Act, or

(*ii*) any books of account or other documents or things which, in his opinion, will be useful for, or relevant to, any proceeding under this Act,

are secreted in any place, he may enter into and search such place or premises for such imported goods, materials, books of account, other documents or things.

4D. (1) If the authorised person has any reason to believe that any imported goods or materials are liable to confiscation under this Act, he may seize such goods or materials together with the package, covering or receptacle, if any, in which such goods or materials are found, and where such goods or materials are found to have been mixed with any other goods or materials, he may seize such goods or materials together with the goods or materials with which they are so mixed:

Provided that where it is not practicable to seize any such goods or materials, the authorised person may serve on the owner of the goods or materials an order that he shall not remove, part with or otherwise deal with, the goods or materials except with the previous permission of such authorised person.

sections 4B to 4P. Power to

enter and

inspect.

Insertion

of new

Power to search.

Power to seize imported goods or materials. (2) Where any goods or materials are seized under sub-section (1) and no notice in respect thereof is given under section 4L within six months of the seizure of the goods or materials, the goods or materials shall be returned to the person from whose possession they were seized:

Provided that the aforesaid period of six months may, on sufficient cause being shown, be extended by the Chief Controller by a further period not exceeding six months.

(3) The authorised person may seize any documents or things which, in his opinion, will be useful for, or relevant to, any proceeding under this Act.

(4) The person from whose custody any documents are seized under sub-section (3) shall be entitled to make copies thereof or take extracts therefrom in the presence of the authorised person.

(5) If any person legally entitled to the documents or other things seized under sub-section (3) objects, for any reason, to the retention by the authorised person of the documents or things, he may make an application to the Central Government stating therein the reasons for such objection and requesting for the return of the documents or things.

(6) On receipt of an application under sub-section (5), the Central Government may, after giving the applicant an opportunity of being heard, pass such order as it may think fit.

(7) Where any document—

(a) is produced or furnished by any person or has been seized from the custody or control of any person under this Act or any other law for the time being in force, or

(b) has been received from any place outside India (duly authenticated by such authority or person and in such manner as may be prescribed) in the course of the investigation of any offence alleged to have been committed by any person against this Act,

and such document is tendered in evidence against the person by whom it is produced or from whom it was seized or against such person and any other person who is jointly tried, or proceeded against, with him, the court, or, as the case may be, the adjudicating authority shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any other law for the time being in force,—

(i) presume, unless the contrary is proved, that the signature and every other part of such document which purports to be in the handwriting of any particular person or which the court or the adjudicating authority may reasonably assume to have been signed by, or to be in the handwriting of, any particular person, is under that person's handwriting, and, in the case of a document executed or attested, it was executed or attested by the person by whom it purports to have been so executed or attested;

(ii) admit the document in evidence notwithstanding that it is not duly stamped, if such document is otherwise admissible in evidence.

Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment

4E. Any authorised person may, if he has any reason to suspect that any conveyance or animal is being, or is about to be, used for the transportation of any imported goods or materials which are liable to confiscation under this Act and that by such transportation any provision of this Act has been, is being, or is about to be, contravened, at any time stop such conveyance or animal or, in the case of an aircraft, compel it to land, and

(a) rummage and search the conveyance or any part thereof,

(b) examine and search any goods or materials in the conveyance or on the animal,

(c) if it becomes necessary to stop any conveyance or animal, he may use all lawful means for stopping it and where such means fail, the conveyance or animal may be fired upon,

and where he is satisfied that it is necessary so to do to prevent the contravention of any provision of this Act or of any control order or condition of any licence or letter of authority, he may seize such conveyance or animal.

Explanation.—Any reference in this section to a conveyance shall, unless the context otherwise requires, be construed as including a reference to an aircraft, vehicle or vessel.

4F. The provisions of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, relating to searches and seizures, shall, so far as may be, apply to every search or seizure made under this Act.

Search and seizure to be made in accordance with the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973

Confiscation.

4G. Any imported goods or materials in respect of which-

(a) any condition of the licence or letter of authority, under which they were imported, relating to the utilisation or distribution of such goods or materials, or

(b) any condition relating to the utilisation or distribution of such goods or materials subject to which they were received from, or through, a recognised agency, or

(c) any direction given under a control order with regard to the sale of such goods or materials,

has been, is being, or is attempted to be, contravened, shall, together with any package, covering or receptacle in which such goods are found, be liable to confiscation, and, where such goods or materials are so mixed with any other goods or materials that they cannot be readily separated, such other goods or materials shall also be liable to confiscation:

Provided that where it is established to the satisfaction of the adjudicating authority that any goods or materials, which are liable to confiscation under this Act, had been imported for personal use, and not for any trade or industry, and that they belong to a person other than the person who has, by any act or omission, rendered

2 of 1974.

Power to stop and

> seize con. veyances.

53

Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment

them liable to confiscation, and such act or omission was without the knowledge or connivance of the person to whom they belong, such goods or materials shall not be ordered to be confiscated; but such other action as is authorised by this Act may be taken against the person who has, by such act or omission, rendered such goods or materials liable to confiscation.

4H. Any conveyance or animal which has been, is being, or is attempted to be, used for the transport of any imported goods or materials which are liable to confiscation under this Act, shall be liable to confiscation unless the owner of the conveyance or animal proves that it was, is being, or is about to be, so used without the knowledge or connivance of the owner himself, his agent, if any, and the person in charge of the conveyance or animal and that each of them had taken all reasonable precautions against such use:

Provided that in the case of a conveyance or animal used for the transport of goods or passengers for hire, the owner of the conveyance or animal shall be given an option to pay, in lieu of confiscation of the conveyance or animal, a fine not exceeding the value of the imported goods or materials which have been, are being, or attempted to be, transported by such conveyance.

4-I. (1) Any person who,---

(a) in relation to any goods or materials which have been imported under any licence or letter of authority, uses or utilises such goods or materials otherwise than in accordance with the conditions of such licence or letter of authority; or

(b) being a person to whom any imported goods or materials have been delivered by a recognised agency, uses or utilises such goods or materials or causes them to be used or utilised, for any purpose other than the purpose for which they were delivered to him; or

(c) having made a declaration for the purpose of obtaining—

(i) a licence or letter of authority to import any goods or materials, or

(ii) any amendment of such licence or letter of authority, or

(iii) allotment of any imported goods or materials,

is found to have made in such declaration, any statement which is incorrect or false in material particulars; or

(d) acquires, sells or otherwise parts with, or agrees to acquire, sell or otherwise part with, any imported goods or materials in contravention of the conditions of any licence or letter of authority in pursuance of which such goods or materials had been imported; or

(e) acquires, sells or otherwise parts with, or agrees to acquire, sell or otherwise part with, any imported goods or materials in contravention of the terms of any allotment made by any recognised agency; or

Confiscation of conveyance

> Llability to penalty.

5

(f) contravenes any direction given under a control order with regard to the sale of goods or materials which have been imported under any licence or letter of authority or which have been received from, or through, a recognised agency,

shall be liable to a penalty not exceeding five times the value of the goods or materials, or one thousand rupees, whichever is more, whether or not such goods or materials have been confiscated or are available for confiscation.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, "value" has the meaning assigned to it in sub-section (1) of section 14 of the Customs Act, 1962.

(2) If any person abets the commission of any act or omission, which act or omission would render any person liable to a penalty under sub-section (1), or attempts to commit any act aforesaid, the person so abetting or attempting shall be liable to a penalty not exceeding five times the value of the goods or materials in respect of which such abetment or attempt has been made, or one thousand rupces, whichever is more, whether or not such goods have been confiscated or are available for confiscation.

(3) A penalty imposed under sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) may, if it is not paid, be recovered as an arrear of land revenue:

Provided that the adjudicating authority may, by order, attach any money belonging to, or owed to, the person on whom any penalty has been imposed under sub-section (1) or sub-section (2), and such attachment shall be made in the same manner in which an attachment is made by a civil court.

4J. No confiscation made or penalty imposed under this Act shall prevent the infliction of any other punishment to which the person affected thereby is liable under the provisions of this Act or under any other law for the time being in force.

Confiscation or penalty not to interfere with other punishments

Adjudica-

tion.

4K. Any confiscation may be adjudged or penalty may be imposed under this Act.—

(a) by the Chief Controller, or, where he so directs, by a general or special order, by the Additional Chief Controller;

(b) subject to such limits as may be specified in this behalf, by such other officer not below the rank of a Deputy Chief Controller, as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, authorise in this behalf.

4L. No order of adjudication of confiscation or imposing a penalty Giving of shall be made unless the owner of the goods, materials, conveyance opportuor animal, or other person concerned, is given a notice in writing— nity to do

Giving:of c opportu+ nity to dy the owner; of goods, efc.

(i) informing him of the grounds on which it is proposed to confiscate such goods, materials, conveyance or animal or to impose a penalty;

52 of 1962

In a climite of press

Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment

(*ii*) giving him a reasonable opportunity of making a representation in writing within such reasonable time as may be specified in the notice against the confiscation or imposition of penalty mentioned therein, and, if he so desires, of being heard in the matter.

4M. (1) Any person aggrieved by any decision or order made under this Act may prefer an appeal,--

(a) where the decision or order has been made by the Chief Controller or Additional Chief Controller, to the Central Government;

> (b) where the decision or order has been made by any officer below the rank of the Additional Chief Controller, to the Chief Controller or where he so directs, to the Additional Chief Controller,

within a period of forty-five days from the date on which the order is served on such person :

Provided that the Appellate authority may, if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the appeal within the aforesaid period of forty-five days, allow such appeal to be preferred within a further period of forty-five days:

Provided further that in the case of an appeal against an order imposing a penalty, no such appeal shall be entertained unless the amount of the penalty has been deposited by the appellant:

Provided also that, where the Appellate authority is of opinion that the deposit to be made will cause undue hardship to the appellant, it may, at its discretion, dispense with such deposit either unconditionally or subject to such conditions as it may impose.

(2) The Appellate authority may, after giving to the appellant a reasonable opportunity of being heard, if he so desires, and after making such further inquiries, if any, as it may consider necessary, pass such orders as it thinks fit, confirming, modifying or reversing the decision or order appealed against, or may send back the case, with such directions as it may think fit, for a fresh adjudication or decision, as the case may be, after taking additional evidence, if necessary:

Provided that an order enhancing or imposing a penalty or confiscating goods or materials of a greater value shall not be made under this section unless the appellant has had an opportunity of making a representation, and, if he so desires, of being heard in his defence.

4N. The Chief Controller may, on his own motion or otherwise, call for and examine the records of any proceeding in which an order of adjudication of confiscation or imposing any penalty has been made by any officer subordinate to him and against which no appeal has been preferred, for the purpose of satisfying himself as to the correctness, legality or propriety of such order or decision and pass such orders thereon as he may think fit:

Appeal.

Powers of Chief Con-

÷.

Provided that no decision or order shall be varied under this section so as to prejudicially affect any person unless such person-

(a) has, within a period of two years from the date of such decision or order, received a notice to show cause why such decision or order shall not be varied, and

(b) has been given a reasonable opportunity of making representation and, if he so desires, of being heard, in his defence.

4-O. (1) Every authority making any adjudication or hearing any appeal or exercising any powers of revision under this Act shall have all the powers of a civil court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit, in respect of the following matters, namely:—

(a) summoning and enforcing the attendance of witnesses;

(b) requiring the discovery and production of any document;

(c) requisitioning any public record or copy thereof from any court or office;

(d) receiving evidence on affidavits; and

(e) issuing commissions for the examination of witnesses or documents.

(2) Every authority making any adjudication or hearing any appeal or exercising any powers of revision under this Act shall be deemed to be a civil court for the purposes of sections 345 and 346 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

(3) Every authority making any adjudication or hearing any appeal or exercising any powers of revision under this Act shall have the power to make such orders of an interim nature as it may think fit and may also, for sufficient cause, order the stay of operation of any decision or order.

4P. (1) Where a penalty has been imposed by the adjudicating authority and—

(a) no appeal against the order imposing such penalty has been preferred to the Appellate authority and the person entitled to file such appeal dies or is adjudicated an insolvent before the expiry of the period within which the appeal can be preferred, or

(b) an appeal has been preferred to the Appellate authority against the order imposing such penalty but the appellant lies or is adjudicated an insolvent during the pendency of the appeal,

then, it shall be lawful for the legal representatives of such person or the Official Assignee or the Official Receiver, as the case may be, to prefer an appeal to the Appellate authority, or, as the case may be, to continue the appeal before the Appellate authority, in place of such person and the provisions of section 4M shall, so far as may be, apply or continue to apply to such appeal,

2 of 1974.

5 of 1908.

Power of adjudicating and other authorities.

四日 白银门

 $\{r_{i}, \ldots, r_{i}\} \in \mathcal{I}_{i}$

10 6

ostera aut

astit (če

Continu

ance of the second seco

event of

death or

insolvency.

1986 1

24

de constra

· · ·)95

Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment

(2) The powers of the Official Assignee or the Official Receiver under sub-section (1) shall be exercised by him subject to the provisions of the Presidency Towns Insolvency Act, 1909, or the Provincial Insolvency Act, 1920, as the case may be.'.

3 of 1909. 5 of 1920.

4. In section 5 of the principal Act,-

(i) after the words "any condition of a licence granted under any such order", the words "or any authority under which imported goods were received from or through a recognised agency" shall be inserted;

(ii) for the words "be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years and also with fine:", the words-

"be punishable,—

(a) where the value of the goods, in relation to which such contravention or attempted contravention or abetment of contravention has been made, exceeds ten lakh rupees, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to seven years and also with fine, and

(b) in any other case, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine:"

shall be substituted.

5. After section 5 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely: ---

"5A. If any person fails to pay the penalty imposed by the adjudicating or the Appellate authority or fails to comply with any direction or order made, or deemed to have been made, under this Act, he shall, upon conviction by a court, be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine, or with both.

Correction of clerical or arithmetical mistakes. 5B. Clerical or arithmetical mistakes in any decision or order, or errors arising therein from any accidental slip or omission may, at any time, be corrected by the authority by which the decision or order was made either on its own motion or on the application of the aggrieved person:

Provided that where any correction proposed to be made under this section will have the effect of prejudicially affecting any person, no such correction shall be made except after giving to that person a reasonable opportunity of making a representation in the matter and no such correction shall be made after the expiry of a period of two years from the date on which such decision or order was made.".

Insertion of new sections 5A and 5B.

Amendment of section 5.

Penalty for contravention of order made by adjudicating authority and Appellate authority. OF 1976]

6. After section 7 of the principal Act, the following section shall be Insertion of new section 8.

"8. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Officient of the cial Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act. The rules of th

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:---

(a) the person by whom, and the manner in which, any document received from a place outside India shall be authenticated,

(b) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

7. (1) The Imports and Exports (Control) Amendment Ordinance, Repeal 19 of 1975. 1975, is hereby repealed.

saving.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act as amended by the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act, as if this Act had come into force on the 4th day of November, 1975.

THE SMUGGLERS AND FOREIGN EXCHANGE MANIPU-LATORS (FORFEITURE OF PROPERTY) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

Sections

21.11

1. Sec. O

1. Short title, extent and commencement.

2. Application.

3. Definitions.

4. Prohibition of holding illegally acquired property.

5. Competent authority.

- 6. Notice of forfeiture.
- 7. Forfeiture of property in certain cases.
- 8. Burden of proof.
- 9. Fine in lieu of forfeiture.
- 10. Procedure in relation to certain trust properties.
- 11. Certain transfers to be null and void.
- 12. Constitution of Appellate Tribunal.

13. Notice or order not to be invalid for error in description.

- 14. Bar of jurisdiction.
- 15. Competent authority and Appellate Tribunal to have powers of civil court.
- 16. Information to competent authority.
- 17. Certain officers to assist competent authority and Appellate Tribunal.
- 18. Power of competent authority to require certain officers to exercise certain powers.
- 19. Power to take possession.
- 20. Rectification of mistakes.
- 21. Findings under other laws not conclusive for proceedings under this Act.
- 22. Service of notices and orders.
- 23. Protection of action taken in good faith.
- 24. Act to have overriding effect.
- 25. Provisions of the Act not to apply to certain properties held in trust.
- 26. Power to make rules.

27. Repeal and saving.

THE SMUGGLERS AND FOREIGN EXCHANGE MANIPU-LATORS (FORFEITURE OF PROPERTY) ACT, 1976

NO. 13 OF 1976

[25th January, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the forfeiture of illegally acquired properties of smugglers and foreign exchange manipulators and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

WHEREAS for the effective prevention of smuggling activities and foreign exchange manipulations which are having a deleterious effect on the national economy it is necessary to deprive persons engaged in such activities and manipulations of their ill-gotten gains;

AND WHEREAS such persons have been augmenting such gains by violations of wealth-tax, income-tax or other laws or by other means and have thereby been increasing their resources for operating in a clandestine manner;

AND WHEREAS such persons have in many cases been holding the properties acquired by them through such gains in the names of their relatives, associates and confidants;

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property) Act, 1976.

Short title, extent and com. mence. ment

(2) It extends to the whole of India except the State of Jammu and Kashmir.

(3) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 5th day of November, 1975.

2. (1) The provisions of this Act shall apply only to the persons specified in sub-section (2).

Application,

(2) The persons referred to in sub-section (1) are the following, namely:---

(a) every person-

(i) who has been convicted under the Sea Customs Act, 1878, 8 of 1878. 52 of 1962. or the Customs Act, 1962, of an offence in relation to goods of a value exceeding one lakh of rupees; or

(ii) who has been convicted under the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1947, or the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, of an offence, the amount or value involved in which exceeds one lakh of rupees; or

(iii) who having been convicted under the Sea Customs Act, 8 of 1878. 1878, or the Customs Act, 1962, has been convicted subsequently under either of those Acts; or

(iv) who having been convicted under the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1947, or the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, has been convicted subsequently under either of those Acts;

(b) every person in respect of whom an order of detention has been made under the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities Act, 1974:

Provided that-

(i) such order of detention, being an order to which the provisions of section 9 or section 12A of the said Act do not apply, has not been revoked on the report of the Advisory Board under section 8 of the said Act or before the receipt of the report of the Advisory Board or before making a reference to the Advisory Board; or

(ii) such order of detention, being an order to which the provisions of section 9 of the said Act apply, has not been revoked before the expiry of the time for, or on the basis of, the review under sub-section (3) of section 9, or on the report of the Advisory Board under section 8, read with sub-section (2) of section 9. of the said Act; or

(iii) such order of detention, being an order to which the provision of section 12A of the said Act apply, has not been revoked before the expiry of the time for, or on the basis of, the first review under sub-section (3) of that section, or on the basis of the report of the Advisory Board under section 8, read with sub-section (6) of section 12A, of that Act; or

(iv) such order of detention has not been set aside by a court of competent jurisdiction;

(c) every person who is a relative of a person referred to in clause (a) or clause (b);

(d) every associate of a person referred to in clause (a) or clause (b);

62

7 of 1947.

52 of 1962.

7 of 1947. 46 of 1973.

46 of 1973.

52 of 1974.

いた日本の日本の

OF 1976]

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property)

(e) any holder (hereafter in this clause referred to as the present holder) of any property which was at any time previously held by a person referred to in clause (a) or clause (b) unless the present holder or, as the case may be, any one who held such property after such person and before the present holder, is or was a transferee in good faith for adequate consideration.

Explanation 1.—For the purposes of sub-clause (i) of clause (a), the value of any goods in relation to which a person has been convicted of an offence shall be the wholesale price of the goods in the ordinary course of trade in India as on the date of the commission of the offence.

Explanation 2.—For the purposes of clause (c), "relative", in relation to a person, means—

(i) spouse of the person;

(ii) brother or sister of the person;

(iii) brother or sister of the spouse of the person;

(iv) any lineal ascendant or descendant of the person;

(v) any lineal ascendant or descendant of the spouse of the person;

(vi) spouse of a person referred to in clause (ii), clause (iii), clause (iv) or clause (v);

(vii) any lineal descendant of a person referred to in clause (ii) or clause (iii).

Explanation 3.—For the purposes of clause (d), "associate", in relation to a person, means—

(i) any individual who had been or is residing in the residential premises (including outhouses) of such person;

(*ii*) any individual who had been or is managing the affairs or keeping the accounts of such person;

(*iii*) any association of persons, body of individuals, partnership firm, or private company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 1956, of which such person had been or is a member, partner or director;

(*iv*) any individual who had been or is a member, partner or director of an association of persons, body of individuals, partnership firm or private company referred to in clause (*iii*) at any time when such person had been or is a member, partner or director of such association, body, partnership firm or private company;

(v) any person who had been or is managing the affairs, or keeping the accounts, of any association of persons, body of individuals, partnership firm or private company referred to in clause (*iii*);

(vi) the trustee of any trust, where,—

(a) the trust has been created by such person; or

1 of 1956.

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property)

(b) the value of the assets contributed by such person (including the value of the assets, if any, contributed by him carlier) to the trust amounts, on the date on which the contribution is made, to not less than twenty per cent. of the value of the assets of the trust on that date;

(vii) where the competent authority, for reasons to be recorded in writing, considers that any properties of such person are held on his behalf by any other person, such other person.

Explanation 4.—For the avoidance of doubt, it is hereby provided that the question whether any person is a person to whom the provisions of this Act apply may be determined with reference to any facts, circumstances or events (including any conviction or detention) which occurred or took place before the commencement of this Act.

Definitions.

3. (1) In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

(a) "Appellate Tribunal" means the Appellate Tribunal for Forfeited Property constituted under section 12;

(b) "competent authority" means an officer of the Central Government authorised by it under sub-section (1) of section 5 to perform the functions of a competent authority under this Act;

(c) "illegally acquired property", in relation to any person to whom this Act applies, means—

(i) any property acquired by such person, whether before or after the commencement of this Act, wholly or partly out of or by means of any income, earnings or assets derived or obtained from or attributable to any activity prohibited by or under any law for the time being in force relating to any matter in respect of which Parliament has power to make laws; or

(*ii*) any property acquired by such person, whether before or after the commencement of this Act, wholly or partly out of or by means of any income, earnings or assets in respect of which any such law has been contravened; or

(*iii*) any property acquired by such person, whether before cr after the commencement of this Act, wholly or partly out of or by means of any income, earnings or assets the source of which cannot be proved and which cannot be shown to be attributable to any act or thing done in respect of any matter in relation to which Parliament has no power to make laws; or

(iv) any property acquired by such person, whether before or after the commencement of this Act, for a consideration, or by any means, wholly or partly traceable to any property referred to in sub-clauses (i) to (ii) or the income or earnings from such property;

and includes -

(A) any property held by such person which would have been, in relation to any previous holder thereof, illegally acouired property under this clause if such previous holder had not ceased to hold it, unless such person or any other person who

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property)

held the property at any time after such previous holder or, where there are two or more such previous holders, the last of such previous holders is or was a transferee in good faith for adequate consideration;

(B) any property acquired by such person, whether before or after the commencement of this Act, for a consideration, or by any means, wholly or partly traceable to any property falling under item (A), or the income or earnings therefrom;

(d) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(e) "property" includes any interest in property, movable or immovable;

(f) "trust" includes any other legal obligation.

(2) Any reference in this Act to any law which is not in force in any area shall, in relation to that area, be construed as a reference to the corresponding law, if any, in force in that area.

(3) Any reference in this Act to any officer or authority shall, in relation to any area in which there is no officer or authority with the same designation, be construed as a reference to such officer or authority as may be specified by the Central Government by notification in the ¹ Official Gazette.

4. (1) As from the commencement of this Act, it shall not be lawful for any person to whom this Act applies to hold any illegally acquired property either by himself or through any other person on his behalf.

(2) Where any person holds any illegally acquired property in contravention of the provisions of sub-section (1), such property shall be liable to be forfeited to the Central Government in accordance with the provisions of this Act.

5. (1) The Central Government may, by order published in the Official Gazette, authorise as many officers of the Central Government (not below the rank of a Joint Secretary to the Government), as it thinks fit, to perform the functions of the competent authority under this Act.

(2) The competent authorities shall perform their functions in respect of such persons or classes of persons as the Central Government may, by order, direct.

6. (1) If, having regard to the value of the properties held by any person to whom this Act applies, either by himself or through any other person on his behalf, his known sources of income, earnings or assets, and any other information or material available to it as a result of action taken under section 18 or otherwise, the competent authority has reason to believe (the reasons for such belief to be recorded in writing) that all or any of such properties are illegally acquired properties, it may serve a notice upon such person (hereinafter referred to as the person affected) calling upon him within such time as may be specified in the notice, which shall not be ordinarily less than thirty days, to indicate the sources of his income, earnings or assets, out of which or by means of which he has acquired such property, the evidence on which

Prohibition of holding illegally acquired property.

Competent authority.

Notice of forfeiture.

115 Law--9.

ne relies and other relevant information and particulars, and to show cause why all or any of such properties, as the case may be, should not be declared to be illegally acquired properties and forfeited to the Central Government under this Act.

(2) Where a notice under sub-section (1) to any person specifies any property as being held on behalf of such person by any other person, a copy of the notice shall also be served upon such other person.

7. (1) The competent authority may, after considering the explanation, if any, to the show-cause notice issued under section 6, and the materials available before it and after giving to the person affected (and in a case where the person affected holds any property specified in the notice through any other person, to such other person also) a reasonable opportunity of being heard, by order, record a finding whether all or any of the properties in question are illegally acquired properties.

(2) Where the competent authority is satisfied that some of the properties referred to in the show-cause notice are illegally acquired properties but is not able to identify specifically such properties, then, it shall be lawful for the competent authority to specify the properties which, to the best of its judgment, are illegally acquired properties and record a finding accordingly under sub-section (1).

(3) Where the competent authority records a finding under this section to the effect that any property is illegally acquired property, it shall declare that such property shall, subject to the provisions of this Act, stand forfeited to the Central Government free from all encumbrances.

(4) Where any shares in a company stand forfeited to the Central Government under this Act, then, the company shall, notwithstanding anything contained in the Companies Act, 1956, or the articles of association of the company, forthwith register the Central Government as the transferee of such shares.

8. In any proceedings under this Act, the burden of proving that any property specified in the notice served under section 6 is not illegally acquired property shall be on the person affected.

9. (1) Where the competent authority makes a declaration that any property stands forfeited to the Central Government under section 7 and it is a case where the source of only a part, being less than one-half, of the income, earnings or assets with which such property was acquired has not been proved to the satisfaction of the competent authority, it shall make an order giving an option to the person affected to pay, in lieu of forfeiture, a fine equal to one and one-fifth times the value of such part.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, the value of any part of income, earnings or assets, with which any property has been acquired, shall be,—

(a) in the case of any part of income or earnings, the amount of such part of income or earnings;

(b) in the case of any part of assets, the proportionate part of the full value of the consideration for the acquisition of such assets.

Burden of proof,

Fine in lieu of forfeiture.

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property)

(2) Before making an order imposing a fine under sub-section (1), the person affected shall be given a reasonable opportunity of being heard.

(3) Where the person affected pays the fine due under sub-section (1). within such time as may be allowed in that behalf, the competent authority may, by order, revoke the declaration of forfeiture under section 7 and thereupon such property shall stand released.

10. In the case of any person referred to in clause (vi) of Explanation 3 to sub-section (2) of section 2, if the competent authority, on the basis of the information and materials available to it, has reason to believe (the reasons for such belief to be recorded in writing) that any property held in trust is illegally acquired property, it may serve a notice upon the author of the trust or, as the case may be, the contributor of the assets out of or by means of which such property was acquired by the trust and the trustees, calling upon them within such time as may be specified in the notice which shall not ordinarily be less than thirty days, to explain the source of the money or other assets out of or by means of which such property was acquired to the trust for acquiring such property and thereupon such notice shall be deemed to be a notice served under section 6 and all the other provisions of this Act shall apply accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section "illegally acquired property", in relation to any property held in trust, includes—

(i) any property which if it had continued to be held by the author of the trust or the contributor of such property to the trust would have been illegally acquired property in relation to such author or contributor;

(*ii*) any property acquired by the trust out of any contributions made by any person which would have been illegally acquired property in relation to such person had such person acquired such property out of such contributions.

11. Where after the issue of a notice under section 6 or under section 10, any property referred to in the said notice is transferred by any mode whatsoever such transfer shall, for the purposes of the proceedings under this Act, be ignored and if such property is subsequently forfeited to the Central Government under section 7, then, the transfer of such property shall be deemed to be null and void.

12. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, constitute an Appellate Tribunal to be called the Appellate Tribunal for Forfeited Property consisting of a Chairman and such number of other members (being officers of the Central Government not below the rank of a Joint Secretary to the Government) as the Central Government thinks fit, to be appointed by that Government for hearing appeals against the orders made under section 7, sub-section (1) of section 9 or section 10.

(2) The Chairman of the Appellate Tribunal shall be a person who is or has been or is qualified to be a Judge of the Supreme Court or of a High Court.

(3) The terms and conditions of service of the Chairman and other members shall be such as may be prescribed,

Procedure in relation to certain trust properties.

Certain transfers to be null and void.

Constitution of Appellate Tribunal.

A STATE OF A STATE AND A ST

(4) Any person aggrieved by an order of the competent authority made under section 7, sub-section (1) of section 9 or section 10, may, within forty-five days from the date on which the order is served on him, prefer an appeal to the Appellate Tribunal:

Provided that the Appellate Tribunal may entertain any appeal after the said period of forty-five days, but not after sixty days, from the date aforesaid if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from filing the appeal in time.

(5) On receipt of an appeal under sub-section (4), the Appellate Tribunal may, after giving an opportunity to the appellant to be heard, if he so desires, and after making such further enquiry as it deems fit, confirm, modify or set aside the order appealed against.

(6) The powers and functions of the Appellate Tribunal may be exercised and discharged by Benches consisting of three members and constituted by the Chairman of the Appellate Tribunal.

(7) The Appellate Tribunal may regulate its own procedure.

13. No notice issued or served, no declaration made, and no order passed, under this Act shall be deemed to be invalid by reason of any error in the description of the property or person mentioned therein if such property or person is identifiable from the description so mentioned.

14. No order passed or declaration made under this Act shall be appealable except as provided therein and no civil court shall have jurisdiction in respect of any matter which the Appellate Tribunal or any competent authority is empowered by or under this Act to determine, and no injunction shall be granted by any court or other authority in respect of any action taken or to be taken in pursuance of any power conferred by or under this Act.

15. The competent authority and the Appellate Tribunal shall have all the powers of a civil court while trying a suit under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, in respect of the following matters, namely:—

(a) summoning and enforcing the attendance of any person and examining him on oath;

(b) requiring the discovery and production of documents;

(c) receiving evidence on affidavits;

(d) requisitioning any public record or copy thereof from any court or office;

(e) issuing commissions for examination of witnesses or documents;

(f) any other matter which may be prescribed.

16. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law, the competent authority shall have power to require any officer or authority of the Central Government or a State Government or a local authority to furnish information in relation to such persons, points or matters as in the opinion of the competent authority will be useful for, or relevant to, the purposes of this Act.

Competent authority and Appellate Tribunal to have powers of civil court.

Notice or order

not to be

invalid

for error in descrip_ tion.

Bar of jurisdic-

tion.

Information to competent authority. 5 of 1908.

46 of 1973.

46 of 1973.

43 of 1961.

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Maniputators (Forfeiture of Property)

(2) Any officer of the Income-tax Department, the Customs Department or the Central Excise Department or any officer of enforcement appointed under the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, may furnish suo motu any information available with him to the competent authority if in the opinion of the officer such information will be useful to the competent authority for the purposes of this Act.

17. For the purposes of any proceedings under this Act, the following officers are hereby empowered and required to assist the competent authority and the Appellate Tribunal, namely:—

(a) officers of the Customs Department;

(b) officers of the Central Excise Department;

(c) officers of the Income-tax Department;

(d) officers of enforcement appointed under the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973;

(e) officers of police;

(f) such other officers of the Central or State Government as are specified by the Central Government in this behalf by notification in the Official Gazette.

18. (1) For the purposes of any proceedings under this Act or the initiation of any such proceedings, the competent authority shall have power to cause to be conducted any inquiry, investigation or survey in respect of any person, place, property, assets, documents, books of account or any other relevant matters.

(2) For the purposes referred to in sub-section (1), the competent authority may, having regard to the nature of the inquiry, investigation or survey, require an officer of the Income-tax Department to conduct or cause to be conducted such inquiry, investigation or survey.

(3) Any officer of the Income-tax Department who is conducting or is causing to be conducted any inquiry, investigation or survey required in to be conducted under sub-section (2), may, for the purpose of such inquiry, investigation or survey, exercise any power (including the power to authorise the exercise of any power) which may be exercised by him for any purpose under the Income-tax Act, 1961, and the provisions of the said Act shall, so far as may be, apply accordingly.

19. (1) Where any property has been declared to be forfeited to the Central Government under this Act, or where the person affected has failed to pay the fine due under sub-section (1) of section 9 within the time allowed therefor under sub-section (3) of that section, the competent authority may order the person affected as well as any other person who may be in possession of the property to surrender or deliver possession thereof to the competent authority or to any person duly authorised by it in this behalt within thirty days of the service of the order.

(2) If any person refuses or fails to comply with an order made under sub-section (1), the competent authority may take possession of the property and may for that purpose use such force as may be necessary.

Power of competent authority to require certain officers to exercise certain powers.

Power to take possession.

Certain officers to assist competent authority and Appellate Tribunal.

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property)

20. With a view to rectifying any mistakes apparent from record, the competent authority or the Appellate Tribunal, as the case may be, may amend any order made by it within a period of one year from the date of the order:

Provided that if any such amendment is likely to affect any person prejudicially, it shall not be made without giving to such person a reasonable opportunity of being heard.

21. No finding of any officer or authority under any other law shall be conclusive for the purposes of any proceedings under this Act.

Serv**ice** of notices and orders.

Rectifica-

mistakes.

Findings

other laws not conclusive for proceedings under this Act.

under

tion of

22. Any notice or order issued or made under this Act shall be served—

(a) by tendering the notice or order or sending it by registered post to the person for whom it is intended or to his agent;

(b) if the notice or order cannot be served in the manner provided in clause (a), by affixing it on a conspicuous place in the property in relation to which the notice or order is issued or made, or on some conspicuous part of the premises in which the person for whom it is intended is known to have last resided or carried on business or personally worked for gain.

23. No suit, prosecution or other proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any officer of the Central or State Government for anything which is done, or intended to be done, in good faith, in pursuance of this Act or the rules made thereunder.

24. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time being in force.

25. Nothing contained in this Act shall apply in relation to any property held by a trust or an institution created or established wholly for public, religious or charitable purposes if—

(i) such property has been so held by such trust or institution from a date prior to the commencement of this Act; or

(ii) such property is wholly traceable to any property held by such trust or institution prior to the commencement of this Act.

Protection of action taken in good faith.

Act to have over_ riding effect.

Provisions of the Act not to apply to certain properties held in trust.

Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property)

26. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules to carry out the provisions of this Act.

Power to make rules.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the terms and conditions of service of the Chairman and other members of the Appellate Tribunal under sub-section (3) of section 12;

(b) the powers of a civil court that may be exercised by the competent authority and the Appellate Tribunal under clause (f) of section 15;

(c) any other matter which has to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule, or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

27. (1) The Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfei-Repeal 20 of 1975. ture of Property) Ordinance, 1975, is hereby repealed.

and saving.

at a nitrag

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance so repealed shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

THE MAINTENANCE OF INTERNAL SEC URITY (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 14 of 1976

[25th January, 1976:]

An Act further to amend the Maintenance of Internal Security Act, 1971.

Be it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-sixth Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

Short title

1. This Act may be called the Maintenance of Internal Security (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Améndment of section 3.

2. In section 3 of the Maintenance of Internal Security Act, 1971 26 of 1971. (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in sub-section (3), for the words "twelve days" at both the places where they occur, the words "twenty-days", and for the words "twenty-two-days", the words "twenty-five days", shall be substituted, and shall be deemed to have been substituted with effect from the 25th day of June, 1975.

Amendment of section 14.

3. In section 14 of the principal Act, for sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be substituted, and shall be deemed to have been substituted with effect from the 29th day of June, 1975, namely:-

"(2) The expiry or revocation of a detention order (hereafter in this sub-section referred to as the earlier detention order) shall not bar the making of another detention order (hereafter in this subsection referred to as the subsequent detention order) under section 3 against the same person:

Provided that in a case where no fresh facts have arisen after the expiry or revocation of the earlier detention order made against such person, the maximum period for which such person may be detained in pursuance of the subsequent detention order shall, in no case, extend beyond the expiry of a period of twelve months from the date of detention under the earlier detention order or the expiry of the Defence and Internal Security of India Act, 1971, whichever 42 of 1971. is later.".

or 1976]. Muintenance of Internal Security (Amendment)

4. In section 16A of the principal Act,-

٤,

findel g

e, erster

od find

5. 82

a yin ee Taayyine

对个性

S. Margaren &

Berry Carl

42 J 4

÷ 21

"(2A) If the State Government makes a declaration under sub-section (2) that the detention of any person in respect of whom a detention order is made by an officer subordinate to that Government is necessary for dealing effectively with the emergency, the State Government shall be deemed to have approved such detention order and the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 3, in so far as they relate to the approval of the State Government, and of sub-section (4) of that section, shall not apply to such detention order.";

(b) for sub-section (5), the following sub-section shall be substituted, and shall be deemed to have been substituted with effect from the 29th day of June, 1975, namely:---

"(5) In making any review, consideration or reconsideration under sub-section (2), sub-section (3) or sub-section (4), the appropriate Government or officer may act on the basis of the information and materials in its or his possession without communicating or disclosing any such information or materials to the person concerned or affording him any opportunity of making any representation against the making under sub-section (2), or the making or confirming under sub-section (3), or the non-revocation under sub-section (4), of the declaration in respect of him.";

(c) in sub-section (7), in clause (i), -

(i) in the opening portion, for the words "the following sub-section", the words "the following" shall be substituted, and shall be deemed to have been substituted with effect from the 29th day of June, 1975;

(ii) in sub-section (3), as substituted by that clause, for the words "forward to the Central Government a report in respect of the order", the words "report the fact to the Central Government" shall be substituted, and shall be deemed to have been substituted with effect from the 29th day of June, 1975;

(*iii*) after sub-section (3) aforesaid, the following shall be inserted, and shall be deemed to have been inserted with effect from the 17th day of October, 1975, namely:--

"(4) At any time after the receipt of a report under subsection (3), the Central Government may require the State Government to furnish to the Central Government the grounds on which the order has been made and such other particulars as, in the opinion of the State Government, have a bearing on the necessity for the order.";

(d) after sub-section (7), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, and shall be deemed to have been inserted with effect from the 29th day of June, 1975, namely:----

"(S) In the case of any person in respect of whom a declaration has been made by a State Government under subsection (2) or a declaration has been made by a State Govern-

115 Law-10.

Amendment of section 16A.

shar.

2.843

Maintenance of Internal Security (Amendment) ACT I

ACT 14 OF 1976]

ment or an officer subordinate to it or confirmed by the State Government under sub-section (3), or a declaration has not been revoked by a State Government under sub-section (4), the Central Government may, whenever it considers it necessary so to do, require the State Government to furnish to the Central Government the information and materials on the basis of which such declaration has been made or confirmed, or not revoked as the case may be, and such other information and materials as the Central Government may deem necessary.

(9) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law or any rule having the force of law,—

(a) the grounds on which an order of detention is made or purported to be made under section 3 against any person in respect of whom a declaration is made under sub-section (2) or sub-section (3) and any information or materials on which such grounds or a declaration under sub-section (2) or a declaration or confirmation under subsection (3) or the non-revocation under sub-section (4) of a declaration are based, shall be treated as confidential and shall be deemed to refer to matters of State and to be against the public interest to disclose and save as otherwise provided in this Act, no one shall communicate or disclose any such ground, information or material or any document containing such ground, information or material;

(b) no person against whom an order of detention is made or purported to be made under section 3 shall be entitled to the communication or disclosure of any such ground, information or material as is referred to in clause (a) or the production to him of any document containing such ground, information or material.".

5. In section 18 of the principal Act, for the words "detained under this Act", the words and figure "in respect of whom an order is made or purported to be made under section 3" shall be substituted, and shall be deemed to have been substituted with effect from the 25th day of June, 1975.

6. Any act or thing done or purporting to have been done, before the 16th day of November, 1975, under the principal Act in respect of any person against whom an order of detention was made under that Act on or after the 25th day of June, 1975 or in respect of any such order of detention shall, for all purposes, be deemed to be as valid and effective as if the amendments made to the principal Act by sections 2 and 3, and clause (a) of section 4, of this Act had been in force at all material times.

7. (1) The Maintenance of Internal Security (Third Amendment) Ordinance, 1975, and the Maintenance of Internal Security (Fourth Amendment) Ordinance, 1975, are hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act as amended by the said Ordinances shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Amendment of section 18

Validation.

Repeal and saving.

16 of 1975. 22 of 1975,

8<u>..</u>

THE DELHI LAND HOLDINGS (CEILING) AMENDMENT

NO. 15 OF 1976

An Act further to amend the Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Act, 1960.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

(1) This Act may be called the Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Short title and commence (2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 8th day of ment.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 8th day of December, 1975.

2. In section 1 of the Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Act, 1960 Amendment of the principal Act), in sub-section (2),-

ment of section 1.

[9th February, 1976.]

(a) in clause (b), for the words "owned by the Central Government", the words "owned and held by the Central Government or any State Government" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (b), the word "and" occurring at the end shall be omitted and after that clause, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(bb) the areas owned and held by any corporation owned or controlled by the Central Government;";

24 of 1960.

(c) for clause (c), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:-

'(c) the areas acquired under any law relating to the acqui-Kition of land for a public purpose

> (d) the areas held and occupied, on the appointed day, for the purpose of a goshala or for the purpose of breeding, or feeding, or both, of horses, and, in either case, declared as such in the prescribed manner by the Chief Commissioner:

> Provided that, no declaration under this clause shall be made by the Chief Commissioner in respect of an area held and occupied for the purpose of a goshala unless the goshala has been established for a charitable purpose without any motive for profit and registered as a society under the Societies Registration Act, 1860 and the entire income from such area is utilised for the purpose of the goshala:

Provided further that, when any area or any part thereof ceases to be held and occupied for the purpose referred to in this clause any declaration made under this clause, shall cease to have effect either in whole or in part, as the case may be, and the fine is provisions of this Act shall apply to the whole or part of such area accordingly; and

(e) the areas owned and held by any agricultural co-operative land mortgage bank, any State or Central Co-operative Bank or any other bank.

Explanation .-- For the purpose of this clause, "bank" means a banking company as defined in section 5 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 and includes the State Bank of India constituted under the State Bank of India Act, 1955, a subsidiary bank as defined in the State Bank of India (Subsidiary Banks) Act, 1959, a corresponding new bank as defined in the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970 and the Agricultural Refinance Corporation established under the Agricultural Refinance Corporation Act, 1963.'.

23 of 1955. 38 of 1959

10 of 1949.

5 of 1970.

10 of 1963. 1986,2月李安

Amendment of section 2.

1105

: 22 · · ·

- () .-

- 13/11

(acotto a)

36.J.

3. In section 2 of the principal Act,

(a) clause (a) shall be re-lettered as clause (aa) and before that clause as so re-lettered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--and the state

'(a) "appointed day" means the 24th day of January, 1971;';

(b) for clause (d), the following clause shall be substituted, Na time. namely:--

'(d) "family", in relation to a person, means the person, the wife or husband, as the case may be, and the minor sons and unmarried minor daughters of such person;';

(c) after clause (e), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:--

'(ee) "orchard" means a compact area of land, having fruit bearing trees grown thereon in such number that they preclude,

76

21 of 1860.

91.1.260.25

5915

Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment

or when fully grown, would preclude, a substantial part of such land from being used for any agricultural purpose, but does not include any land, being a banana or guava garden or vine yard;

the second device of the secon

(d) in clause (h), the words ', "standard acre"' shall be omitted.

4. For section 3 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

Substitution of new section for section 3.

Ceiling on

holding.

"3. (1) Subject to the provisions of this section, on and from the commencement of the Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment Act, 1976, no person either by himself or, if he has a family, together with any other member of his family (hereinafter referred to as the person representing the family) shall, whether as a Bhumidhar or an Asami or partly in one capacity and partly in another, be entitled to hold land in excess of—

(a) (i) 7.25 hectares, in the case of land which is assured of irrigation from a private source of irrigation and is capable of yielding at least two crops in a year; or

(ii) 5.8 hectares, in the case of land which is assured of irrigation from a Government source of irrigation and is capable of yielding at least two crops in a year; or

(b) (i) 10.9 hectares, in the case of land which is assured of irrigation from a private source of irrigation and is capable of yielding at least one crop in a year; or

(ii) 8.7 hectares, in the case of land which is assured of irrigation from a Government source of irrigation and is capable of yielding at least one crop in a year; or

(c) 21.8 hectares, in the case of any other land, including an orchard.

(2) Where a person holds land falling under more than one category specified in sub-section (1), then, the land held by him shall be converted into land falling under category (c) and for the purpose of such conversion one hectare of land falling under category (a) (i) shall be treated as equal to 3 hectares of land falling under category (a) (ii) shall be treated as equal to 3.75 hectares of land falling under category (a) (ii) shall be treated as equal to 3.75 hectares of land falling under category (c), one hectare of land falling under category (b) (i) shall be treated as equal to 2.75 hectares of land falling under category (b) (i) shall be treated as equal to 2 hectares of land falling under category (c) and one hectare of land falling under category (b) (ii) shall be treated as equal to 2.5 hectares of land falling under category (c); and the extent of the land as so converted together with the extent of the land, if any, falling under category (c) held by such person shall not exceed 21.8 hectares.

.

Alexand Nexa de la

Notice in

Server Server

(3) For the purposes of this section, land which is assured of irrigation from a Government source of irrigation means any land which is irrigated, or is capable of being irrigated, from such source.

(4) If any question whether any land is capable of yielding only one crop or more than one crop in a year arises, such question shall be decided by such authority and in such manner as may be prescribed and the decision of such authority thereon shall be final.

(5) Where the number of members of the family of a person exceeds five, he shall be entitled to hold land in excess of the ceiling limit to the extent of one-fifth of the ceiling limit for each member in excess of five; so, however, as not to exceed twice the ceiling limit in the aggregate.

(6) Where a person is a member of a family the land held by such person together with the land held by every other member of the family, whether individually or jointly, shall be taken into account in determining the ceiling limit.

(7) A person representing a family shall also be entitled to hold land not exceeding the ceiling limit for each of his major sons, if any:

Provided that the land, if any, held by such major son or, if he has a family, by any other member of his family shall be taken into account in determining the ceiling limit for the purposes of this subsection.

(8) Where a family holds land in excess of the ceiling limit and such land includes land held by the wife or the husband, then, the share of the wife or the husband, as the case may be, in the land that may be held by the family within the ceiling limit shall be in the same proportion as it was in the total extent of the land held by the family.

(9) Where a person is a member of a registered co-operative farming society his share in the land held by such society shall be taken into account in calculating the ceiling limit in relation to such person.".

5. In section 4 of the principal Act, for the words, figures and letters "who at the commencement of this Act holds, or has at any time during the period between the 10th day of February, 1959, and such commencement held,", the words "who on the appointed day or at any time thereafter held or holds," shall be substituted.

6. In section 6 of the principal Act, for sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(2) For the purpose of determining the excess land under this section any land transferred by sale, gift or otherwise (other than a bong fide sale under a registered deed for valuable consideration) at any time during the period between the appointed day and the commencement of the Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment Act, 1976, shall, notwithstanding such transfer, be deemed to be held by the transferor and the burden of proving the transfer by sale as bona fide shall be on the transferor."

Amendment of section 4.

Amendment of section 6. OF 1976]

Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment

7. For section 7 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely:

en en en en la seconda de la participa de la participa de la presenta de la seconda de la seconda de la present La presenta de la pres La presenta de la pres La presenta de la pres

"7. (1) Where any person transfers any land by sale, gift or otherwise (other than a bond fide sale under a registered deed for valuable consideration) at any time during the period referred to in sub-section (2) of section 6, the excess land in relation to such person shall be selected from out of the land held by him after such transfer and in case the entire excess land cannot be so selected, the balance, or, where no land is held by him after the transfer, the entire excess land, shall be selected out of the land held by the transferee:

Provided that where such person has transferred his land to more than one person, the balance or the entire excess land, as the case may be, shall be selected out of the land held by each of the transferees in the same proportion as the area of the land transferred to him bears to the total area of the land transferred to all the transferees.

(2) Where any excess land is selected out of the land transferred, the transfer of such land shall be void.

7A. Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law, every suit for the specific performance of a contract for the transfer of land, instituted after the appointed day and before the commencement of the Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment Act, 1976 shall abate and no suit for the specific performance of any such contract entered into before such commencement shall be maintainable.".

8. In section 10 of the principal Act,

and the second second second second

(a) for sub-sections (1) and (2), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) Where any excess land of a Bhumidhar vests in the Government, there shall be paid by the Government to the Bhumidhar an amount calculated at the rates specified in the Table below, namely :--

THE TABLE

	in a second	÷ ;•	Rates per hectare in rupees			
Class of land	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	, ,	For the first 3 hectares	For the next 3 hectares	For the remaining area	
(a) Land under assured irrigation and	conshte o				.; ;; ?	
yielding at least two crops in a year			5,000	4(200)	4,000	
b) Land under assured irrigation and c yielding at least one crop in a year			2,500	··· 2,200 '	2,000	
(c) Any other land (including an orchard	Ð.		1,250	1,100	۲.000	

79

Substitution of new sections for section 7.

Selection of excess land in cases of certain transfers.

Abatement of certain suits.

Amendment of section 10.

> nter Horrende Nordelta

- T-11

st provided that where such excess land or any part thereof is in the possession of an Asami, the amount payable in respect of the land shall be apportioned between the Bhumídhar and the Asami in such proportion as may be determined by the competent authority in the prescribed manner, having regard to their respective shares in the net income from such land to be determined by the competent authority in the prescribed manner.

(2) In addition to the amount payable in respect of any excess land under sub-section (1), there shall also be paid an or fires amount in respect of any structure or building, including wells, tube-wells and embankments constructed on such excess land and such amount shall be fifty per cent of the market value of but respect to the person who has constructed the structure or building.";

(b) in sub-section (3),—

(i) for the word "compensation" where it occurs in the first place, the words "an amount" and where it occurs in the second place, the word "amount" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the words, brackets and figures "sub-section (4) of section 7", the words, brackets and figures "sub-section (2) of section 7" shall be substituted;

(c) in sub-section (4),--

(i) for the words "the compensation", the words "the amount" shall be substituted;

(ii) the words "as compensation" shall be omitted;

(d) in sub-section (5), for the word "compensation", the words "the amount" shall be substituted; 和我们

(e) in sub-section (6), the words "of compensation" shall be types in omitted.

9. In section 11 of the principal Act, for the word "compensation" wherever it occurs, the word "amount" shall be substituted.

والم المعلق ال 10. In section 16 of the principal Act, for the words "to such persons", the words and brackets "to such persons (preference being given to landless agricultural labourers particularly those belonging to the Scheduled Castes or the Scheduled 'Iribes)" shall be substituted.

11. In section 23 of the principal Act, in sub-section (4), for the words "shall be punishable with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees", the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months and with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees" shall be substituted.

12. Section 26 of the principal Act shall be omitted. 1.11 1 . . 21

Amendment of section 27. 13. In section 27 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (2),

 $\sim \sim 1$

teo, r

(i) in clauses (g), (h) and (i), for the word "compensation", the word "amount" shall be substituted;" geographic the set toy $\{\{r_i\}_{i=1}^{n},\ldots,n\}$

2.1 . 1

1999 - N. M.

tare the

." nuis

32.08

イン 注

100

. .

 $f_{\lambda_1} = \dots$

NOW

11.14. A. A. A. A.

213.3.263

Amend-

ment of

Amendment of

section 16

Amend-

ment of section 23.

Omission

of sec.

tion 26.

section 11.

制造资料出版物 01.001100

1.16

۰. بر ایک ک

(ii) in clause (j), for the word "compensation", the words "any amount" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (3), for the words "which may be comprised in one session or in two successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session in which it is iso laid or the session immediately following", the words "which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

14. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), all proceedings relating to the determination of excess land and payment of amount therefor under the principal Act, pending, immediately before the commencement of this Act, before any authority shall be continued and disposed of in accordance with the provisions of the principal Act as it stood immediately before such commencement.

Consequential provisions.

Repeal

saving.

anđ

(2) Nothing in sub-section (1) shall be deemed to entitle any person to hold after the commencement of this Act, land in excess of the ceiling limit under the principal Act as amended by section 4 of this Act, and accordingly the provisions of the principal Act as amended by this Act shall, after such commencement, apply to such person in relation to such excess land.

15. (1) The Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act as amended by the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

27 of 1975

115 Law-11.

5, 6

THE NAGALAND APPROPRIATION ACT, 1975

No. 16 OF 1976

[9th February, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland for the services of the financial year 1975-76.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Short title.

1. This Act may be called the Nagaland Appropriation Act, 1976.

Issue of Rs. 12, 14,73,000 from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland for the financial year 1975-76.

column 2 of the Schedule.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of twelve crores, fourteen lakhs and seventy-three thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the services specified in

Appropriation. 3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

 $\sum_{i=1}^{N}$

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2		3		
No. of Vote/	ote/ pro- Services and purposes ia-		Sums not exceeding		
Appro- pria- tion			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolida- ted Fund	Total
(j	alle fall in small dannen av franska kannen av en de sener av en sener av de sener de sener de sener	,	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
2	Head of State • .	Revenue		8,87,000	8,87,000
6	Land revenue, stamps and registration	Revenue	25,000		25,000
9	Taxes on Vehicles .	Revenue	51,000		51,000
IO	Servicing of debt	Revenue		1,95,000	1,95,000
-		Capital	••	4,85,34,000	4,85,34,000
12	Civil Secretariat	Revenue	13,16,000	••	13,16,000
13	District administration special welfare scheme and Tribal Council	Revenue	6,79,000		6,79,000
τ5	Special expenditure on maintenance of law and order including contribu- tion for pensions and gratuities	Revenue	1,28,40,000		1 ,28,40,00 0
16	Village Guards	Revenue	2,70,000		2,70,000
17	Civil Police and Fire Ser- vice Unit	Revenue	1,52,15,000		1,52,15,000
ł		Capital	· 8,00,000		8,00,000
20	Vigilance Commission .	Revenue	80,000		80,000
22	Nagaland Houses	Revenue	97,000		97 ,0 00
24	State Lotteries	Revenue	2,65,000		2,65,000
25	Education	Revenue	1,00,86,000		1,00,86,000
28	Medical, Public Health and Family Planning .	Revenue	15,53,000		I 5;53,000
34	Social Welfare	Revenue	13,48,000		13,48,000
36	Social Security, Welfare and Community Services	Revenue	35,95,000		35,95,000
38	Co-operation	Revenue	2,37,000		2,37,000
1	• '	Capital	15,84,000	· · ·	15,84,000
44	Grain Supply Scheme .	Capital	1,00,29,000		1,00,29,000
47	Industries	Revenue	10,45,000		10,45,000

Nagaland Appropriation

ţ.

9

i,

-- <u>St</u>

۶.,

	2		3			
No. of Vote/	Services and purposes		Sums not exceeding			
Appro- pria- tion			Voted by Parliament	charged on nt ¹⁻⁴ the Consolida- ted Fund		
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	n far star	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
49	Power Projects	Revenue	19,60,000		19,60,000	
50	Road Transport	Revenue	11,50,000		11,50,000	
52	Housing Loans and Loans to Government Servants	Capital	1,50,000		1,50,000	
55	Water Supply Schemes .	Revenue	74,82,000	•• .	74,82,000	
	TOTAL .		7,18,57,000	4,96,16,000	12,14,73,000	

THE PONDICHERRY APPROPRIATION ACT, 1976

NO. 17 OF 1976

[9th February, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and o of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondic' rry for the services of the financial year 1975-76.

BE it eracted by Parliament in the Two ty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Pondicherry ppropriation Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of two crores, thirty-nine lakhs and ninety-seven thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Sh**ort** title.

Issue of Rs. 2,39, 97,000 from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry for the financial year 1975-76.

Appropriation.

1.1

100

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3			
	المدين المحالي br>محالي المحالي ا	Sums not exceeding			
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
	يسيا فرسيا مسير الشيط السيا وسي وسير وسير وسير وسير وسير وسير وسير	Rs.		 Rs.	
2 2	Administrator . Revenue	1,10	60,000	60,000	
4	Administration of Justice Revenue	1,59,000		1,59,000	
4 .6,	Revenue	5 47 000	. .	5,47,000	
्रॅं] 7	Sales Tax Revenue	99,000	e yn ei Fried aan 1	0000	
8	Taxes on Vehicles Revenue	31,000		31,000	
9	Secretariat	1,66,000		1,66,000	
10	District Administration . Revenue	79, 000	•••	795000	
ίt,	Capital	2,90,000	1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2,90,000	
II	Treasury and Accounts				
	Administration Revenue	1,91,000	entre stationer.	1,91,000	
12	Police	12,66,000	· · · · ·	12,66,000	
13	Jails Revenue	1,23,000	••	1,23,000	
14	Stationery and Printing . Revenue	1,14,000		1,14,000	
15	Miscellaneous Adminis- trative General Services . Revenue	14,000		14,000	
16	Retirement Benefits Revenue	14,49,000		14,49,000	
17	Public Works Revenue	4,61,000	36,000	4,97,000	
	Capital	11,52,000	3,40,000	14,92,000	
18	Education Revenue	57,66,000	and the first	57,66,000	
i e	Capital	5,000		5,000	
19	Medical Revenue	66,33,000	· · ·	66,33,000	
20	Information and Publicity Revenue	92,000		92,000	
21	Labour and Employment Revenue	2,81,000		2,81,000	
22	Social Welfare Revenue	11,69,000	3,000	11,72,000	
23	Co-operation Revenue	88,000		88,000	
	Capital	3,78,000		3,78,000	
25	Agriculture Revenue	3,77,000		3,77,000	
26	Animal Husbandry . Capital	1,40,000		1,40,000	

86

. #Herbit

1 — на **63** с. – Ален, 91,69**,91** дан

> veed process

of 1976]

Pondicherry Appropriation

I	2	3			
		Sums not exceeding			
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total	
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
28	Community Development Revenue	4,83,000	••	4,83,000	
29	Industries Capital	59,000		59,000	
30	Food and Nutrition . Revenue	88,000	••	88,000	
31	Electricity Revenue	4,83,000	9,000	4,9 2, 000	
	Capital	12,88,000		12,88,000	
32	Ports and Pilotage . Revenue	12,000		12,000	
33	Public Debt Revenue		50,000	50,000	
	Capital	• • •	16,000	16,000	
	TOTAL	2,34,83,000	5,14,000	2,39,97,000	

1 Dan EV

 $1_{1,2}$, and 1_{2} re an ac ad

and the second
4. A second sec second sec - Antonio -Stan directoria है सर्वत कर

ar i su li ta la Alexandria. Na 17 - La Calandria de Alexandria.

in terte engled •

Server and a server and and that to be

bra o iti -139766473 datam'i

THE DELHI RENT CONTROL (AMENDMEN () ACT, 1976

No. 18 of 1976

[9th February, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Delhi Re \pm Control Act, 1958.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

Preliminary

1. (1) This Act may be called the Delhi Rent Control (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of December, 1975.

CHAPTER II

AMENDMENT OF THE DEFINITION OF "TENANT" AND PROVISIONS CONSEQUENTIAL TO SUCH AMENDMENT

Amendment of section **2**.

Short title and

commen-

2. In section 2 of the Delhi Rent Control Act, 1958 (hereinafter re-59 of 1958. ferred to as the principal Act), for clause (l), the following clause shall be, and shall be deemed always to have been, substituted, namely:---

(1) "tenant" means any person by whom or on whose account or behalf the rent of any premises is, or, but for a special contract, would be, payable, and includes—

(i) a sub-tenant;

(ii) any person continuing in possession after the termination of his tenancy; and (iii) in the event of the death of the person continuing in possession after the termination of his tenancy, subject to the order of succession and conditions specified, respectively, in Ex-planation I and Explanation II to this clause, such of the aforesaid person's—

(a) spouse,

(b) son or daughter, or, where there are both son and daughter, both of them,

(c) parents,

(d) daughter-in-law, being the widow of his pre-deceased son,

as had been ordinarily living in the premises with such person as a member or members of his family up to the date of his death, but does not include,—

(A) any person against whom an order or decree for eviction has been made, except where such decree or order for eviction is liable to be re-opened under the proviso to section 3 of the Delhi Rent Control (Amendment) Act, 1976;

(B) any person to whom a licence, as defined by section 52 of the Indian Easements Act, 1882, has been granted

Explanation I.—The order of succession in the event of the death of the person continuing in possession after the termination of his tenancy shall be as follows:—

(a) firstly, his surviving spouse;

(b) secondly, his son or daughter, or both, if there is no surviving spouse, or if the surviving spouse did not ordinarily live with the deceased person as a member of his family up to the date of his death;

(c) thirdly, his parents, if there is no surviving spouse, son or daughter of the deceased person, or if such surviving spouse, son or daughter or any of them, did not ordinarily live in the premises as a member of the family of the deceased person up to the date of his death; and

(d) fourthly, his daughter-in-law, being the widow of his predeceased son, if there is no surviving spouse, son, daughter or parents of the deceased person, or if such surviving spouse, son, daughter or parents, or any of them, did not ordinarily live in the premises as a member of the family of the deceased person up to the date of his death.

Explanation II.—If the person, who acquires, by succession, the right to continue in possession after the termination of the tenancy, was not financially dependent on the deceased person on the date of

5 of 1882.

115 Law-12.

his death such successor shall acquire such right for a limited period of one year; and, on the expiry of that period, or on his death, whichever is earlier, the right of such successor to continue in possession after the termination of the tenancy shall become extinguished.

Explanation III.—For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that,—

(a) where, by reason of *Explanation II*, the right of any successor to continue in possession after the termination of the tenancy becomes extinguished, such extinguishment shall not affect the right of any other successor of the same category to continue in possession after the termination of the tenancy; but if there is no other successor of the same category, the right to continue in possession after the termination of the tenancy shall not, on such extinguishment, pass on to any other successor specified in any lower category or categories, as the case may be;

(b) the right of every successor, referred to in *Explanation I*, to continue in possession after the termination of the tenancy, shall be personal to him and shall not, on the death of such successor, devolve on any of his heirs.'.

3. Nothing contained in the principal Act, as amended by this Act, shall be deemed to authorise the re-opening of any proceeding for-

(a) the fixation of standard rent in relation to any premises to which the principal Act applies; or

(b) the eviction of any person from any premises to which the principal Act applies; and

(c) any other matter which the Controller is empowered, by or under the principal Act, to decide,

if such proceeding had been finally disposed of before the commencement of this Act:

Provided that if, in relation to any proceeding which had been finally disposed of before the commencement of this Act, the Controller is satisfied that the landlord had not recovered possession of the premises in relation to which the decree or order for eviction of the person in possession thereof was made, he shall, if such person by a written application made within ninety days from such commencement so desires, set aside such decree or order and re-open the proceeding for such eviction and decide such proceeding in accordance with the provisions of the principal Act as amended by this Act.

4. Every application for the execution of any decree or order for the

eviction of any person from any premises referred to in section 3, which

was not finally disposed of before the commencement of this Act, shall

stand stayed for a period of ninety days from such commencement, or,

where any application is made for the re-opening of the proceeding in

which such decree or order for eviction was made, until the final disposal

of such application, whichever is later.

Applications for execution of the decree or order for eviction to stand stayed.

Saving.

OF 1976]

Delhi Rent Control (Amendment)

Explanation—For the purposes of sections 3 and 4, an application or proceeding, as the case may be, shall not be deemed to have been finally disposed of, if, in relation to that application or proceeding, any appeal or second appeal is pending, or, if the period of limitation for preferring an appeal or second appeal, as the case may be, had not expired before the commencement of this Act.

CHAPTER III

RIGHT OF LANDLORD TO RECOVER IMMEDIATE POSSESSION IN CERTAIN CASES

5. After section 14 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"14A. (1) Where a landlord who, being a person in occupation of any residential premises allotted to him by the Central Government or any local authority is required, by, or in pursuance of, any general or special order made by that Government or authority, to vacate such residential accommodation, or in default, to incur certain obligations, on the ground that he owns, in the Union territory of Delhi, a residential accommodation either in his own name or in the name of his wife or dependent child, there shall accrue, on and from the date of such order, to such landlord, notwithstanding anything contained elsewhere in this Act or in any other law for the time being in force or in any contract (whether express or implied), custom or usage to the contrary, a right to recover immediately possession of any premises let out by him:

Provided that nothing in this section shall be construed as conferring a right on a landlord owning, in the Union territory of Delhi, two or more dwelling houses, whether in his own name or in the name of his wife or dependent child, to recover the possession of more than one dwelling house and it shall be lawful for such landlord to indicate the dwelling house, possession of which he intends to recover.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained elsewhere in this Act or in any other law for the time being in force or in any contract, custom or usage to the contrary, where the landlord exercises the right of recovery conferred on him by sub-section (1), no compensation shall be payable by him to the tenant or any person claiming through or under him and no claim for such compensation shall be entertained by any court, tribunal or other authority:

Provided that where the landlord had received,-

(a) any rent in advance from the tenant, he shall, within a period of ninety days from the date of recovery of possession of the premises by him, refund to the tenant such amount as represents the rent payable for the unexpired portion of the contract, agreement or lease;

(b) any other payment, he shall, within the period aforesaid, refund to the tenant a sum which shall bear the same proportion to the total amount so received, as the unexpired portion of the contract or agreement, or lease bears to the total period of contract or agreement or lease: Insertion of new section 14A. Right to recover immediate possession of premises to accrue to certain persons. Provided further that, if any default is made in making any refund as aforesaid, the landlord shall be liable to pay simple interest at the rate of six per cent. per annum on the amount which he has omitted or failed to refund.".

CHAPTER IV

INSERTION OF NEW CHAPTER IIIA

6. After section 25 of the principal Act, the following Chapter shall be inserted, namely:—

'CHAPTER IIIA

SUMMARY TRIAL OF CERTAIN APPLICATIONS

25A. The provisions of this Chapter or any rule made thereunder shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained elsewhere in this Act or in any other law for the time being in force.

25B. (1) Every application by a landlord for the recovery of possession of any premises on the ground specified in clause (e) of the proviso to sub-section (1) of section 14, or under section 14A, shall be dealt with in accordance with the procedure specified in this section.

(2) The Controller shall issue summons, in relation to every application referred to in sub-section (1), in the form specified in the Third Schedule.

(3) (a) The Controller shall, in addition to, and simultaneously with, the issue of summons for service on the tenant, also direct the summons to be served by registered post, acknowledgment due, addressed to the tenant or his agent empowered to accept the service at the place where the tenant or his agent actually and voluntarily resides or carries on business or personally works for gain and may, if the circumstances of the case so require, also direct the publication of the summons in a newspaper circulating in the locality in which the tenant is last known to have resided or carried on business or personally worked for gain.

(b) When an acknowledgment purporting to be signed by the tenant or his agent is received by the Controller or the registered article containing the summons is received back with an endorsement purporting to have been made by a postal employee to the effect that the tenant or his agent had refused to take delivery of the registered article, the Controller may declare that there has been a valid service of summons.

(4) The tenant on whom the summons is duly served (whether in the ordinary way or by registered post) in the form specified in the Third Schedule shall not contest the prayer for eviction from the premises unless he files an affidavit stating the grounds on which he seeks to contest the application for eviction and obtains leave from the Controller as hereinafter provided; and in default of his appearance in pursuance of the summons or his obtaining such leave, the statement made by the landlord in the application for eviction shall be deemed to be admitted by the tenant and the applicant shall be entitled to an order for eviction on the ground aforesaid.

Insertion of new Chapter IIIA.

Provisions

of this Chapter to have over. riding effect. Special procedure for the disposal of applications for eviction on the ground of bona fide requirement.

OF 1976]

(5) The Controller shall give to the tenant leave to contest the application if the affidavit filed by the tenant discloses such facts as would disentitle the landlord from obtaining an order for the recovery of possession of the premises on the ground specified in clause (e) of the proviso to sub-section (1) of section 14, or under section 14A.

(6) Where leave is granted to the tenant to contest the application, the Controller shall commence the hearing of the application as early as practicable.

(7) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (2) of section 37, the Controller shall, while holding an inquiry in a proceeding to which this Chapter applies, follow the practice and procedure of a Court of Small Causes, including the recording of evidence.

(8) No appeal or second appeal shall lie against an order for the recovery of possession of any premises made by the Controller in accordance with the procedure specified in this section:

Provided that the High Court may, for the purpose of satisfying itself that an order made by the Controller under this section is according to law, call for the records of the case and pass such order in respect thereto as it thinks fit.

(9) Where no application has been made to the High Court on revision, the Controller may exercise the powers of review in accordance with the provisions of Order XLVII of the First Schedule to the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908.

(10) Save as otherwise provided in this Chapter, the procedure for the disposal of an application for eviction on the ground specified in clause (e) of the proviso to sub-section (1) of section 14, or under section 14A, shall be the same as the procedure for the disposal of applications by Controllers.

25C. (1) Nothing contained in sub-section (6) of section 14 shall Act to apply to a landlord who, being a person in occupation of any residential premises allotted to him by the Central Government or any local authority is required by, or in pursuance of, an order made by that Government or authority to vacate such residential accommodation, or, in default, to incur certain obligations, on the ground that he owns a residential accommodation either in his own name or in the name of his wife or dependent child in the Union territory of Delhi.

have effect in a modified form in relation to certain persons

(2) In the case of a landlord who, being a person of the category specified in sub-section (1), has obtained, on the ground specified in clause (e) of the proviso to sub-section (1) of section 14, or under section 14A, an order for the eviction of a tenant from any premises, the provisions of sub-section (7) of section 14 shall have effect as if for the words "six months", occurring therein, the words "two months" were substituted.'.

5 of 1908,

7. After the Second Schedule to the principal Act, the following Schedule shall be inserted, namely:-

"THE THIRD SCHEDULE

[See section 25B(2)]

FORM OF SUMMONS IN A CASE WHERE RECOVERY OF POSSESSION OF PREMISES IS PRAYED FOR ON THE GROUND OF bona fide REQUIREMENT OR UNDER SECTION 14A

To

[Name, description and place of residence of the tenant.]

WHEREAS Shri......has filed an application (a copy of which is annexed) for your eviction from (here insert the particulars of the premises) on the ground specified in clause (e) of the proviso to sub-section (1)- of section 14, or under section 14A;

You are hereby summoned to appear before the Controller within fiftcen days of the service hereof and to obtain the leave of the Controller to contest the application for eviction on the ground aforesaid; in default whereof, the applicant will be entitled at any time after the expiry of the said period of fifteen days to obtain an order for your eviction from the said premises.

Leave to appear and contest the application may be obtained on an application to the Controller supported by an affidavit as is referred to in sub-section (5) of section 25B.

Given under my hand and seal.

day of

This

Controller.".

19

8. (1) The Delhi Rent Control (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

24 of 1975.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be decmed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of the principal Act as amended by this Act.

of Third Schedule.

Repeal

and saving.

Insertion

THE BONDED LABOUR SYSTEM (ABOLITION) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

Preliminary

SECTIONS

- 1. Short title, extent and commencement.
- 2. Definitions.
- 3. Act to have overriding effect.

CHAPTER II

Abolition of bonded labour system

- 4. Abolition of bonded labour system.
- 5. Agreement, custom, etc., to be void.

CHAPTER III

EXTINGUISHMENT OF LIABILITY TO REPAY BONDED DEBT

- 6. Liability to repay bonded debt to stand extinguished.
- 7. Property of bonded labourer to be freed from mortgage, etc.
- 8. Freed bonded labourer not to be evicted from homestead, etc.
- 9. Creditor not to accept payment against extinguished debt.

CHAPTER IV

IMPLEMENTING AUTHORITIES

- 10. Authorities who may be specified for implementing the provisions of this Act.
- 11. Duty of District Magistrate and other officers to ensure credit.
- 12. Duty of District Magistrate and officers authorised by him.

CHAPTER V

VIGILANCE COMMITTEES

- 13. Vigilance Committees.
- 14. Functions of Vigilance Committees.

15. Burden of proof.

Arrangement of Sections

CHAPTER VI

OFFENCES AND PROCEDURE FOR TRIAL

SECTIONS

16. Punishment for enforcement of bonded labour.

17. Punishment for advancement of bonded debt.

- 18. Punishment for extracting bonded labour under the bonded labour system.
- 19. Punishment for omission or failure to restore possession of property to bonded labourers.
- 20. Abetment to be an offence.
- 21. Offences to be tried by Executive Magistrates.
- 22. Cognizance of offences.
- 23. Offences by companies.

CHAPTER VII

Miscellaneous

24. Protection of action taken in good faith.

25. Jurisdiction of civil courts barred.

26. Power to make rules.

27 Repeal and saving.

THE BONDED LABOUR SYSTEM (ABOLITION)

No. 19 of 1976

ACT, 1976

[9th February, 1976]

An Act to provide for the abolition of bonded labour system with a view to preventing the economic and physical exploitation of the weaker sections of the people and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Bonded Labour System Short (Abolition) Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

title, ex. tent and com. mence.

(3) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 25th day of ment. October, 1975.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

Defini. tions.

(a) "advance" means an advance, whether in cash or in kind, or partly in cash or partly in kind, made by one person (hereinafter referred to as the creditor) to another person (hereinafter referred to as the debtor);

(b) "agreement" means an agreement (whether written or oral, or partly written and partly oral) between a debtor and creditor, and includes an agreement providing for forced labour, the existence of which is presumed under any social custom prevailing in the concerned locality.

115 Law-13.

1.1

Explanation.—The existence of an agreement between the debtor and creditor is ordinarily presumed, under the social custom, in relation to the following forms of forced labour, namely:—

Adiyamar, Baramasia, Basahya, Bethu, Bhagela, Cherumar, Garru-Galu, Hali, Hari, Harwai, Holya, Jana, Jeetha, Kamiya, Khundit-Mundit, Kuthia, Lakhari, Munjhi, Mat, Munish system, Nit-Majoor, Paleru, Padiyal, Pannayilal, Sagri, Sanji, Sanjawat, Sewak, Sewakia, Seri, Vetti;

(c) "ascendant" or "descendant", in relation to a person belonging to a matriarchal society, means the person who corresponds to such expression in accordance with the law of succession in force in such society;

(d) "bonded debt" means an advance obtained, or presumed to have been obtained, by a bonded labourer under, or in pursuance of, the bonded labour system;

(e) "bonded labour" means any labour or service rendered under the bonded labour system;

(f) "bonded labourer" means a labourer who incurs, or has, or is presumed to have, incurred, a bonded debt;

(g) "bonded labour system" means the system of forced, or partly forced, labour under which a debtor enters, or has, or is presumed to have, entered, into an agreement with the creditor to the effect that,—

(i) in consideration of an advance obtained by him or by any of his lineal ascendants or descendants (whether or not such advance is evidenced by any document) and in consideration of the interest, if any, due on such advance, or

(ii) in pursuance of any customary or social obligation, or

(*iii*) in pursuance of an obligation devolving on him by succession, or

(iv) for any economic consideration received by him or by any of his lineal ascendants or descendants, or

(v) by reason of his birth in any particular caste or community,

be would-

(1) render, by himself or through any member of his family, or any person dependent on him, labour or service to the creditor, or for the benefit of the creditor, for a specified period or for an unspecified period, either without wages or for nominal wages, or

(2) forfeit the freedom of employment or other means of livelihood for a specified period or for an unspecified period, or (3) forfeit the right to move freely throughout the territory of India, or

(4) forfeit the right to appropriate or sell at market value any of his property or product of his labour or the labour of a member of his family or any person dependent on him,

and includes the system of forced, or partly forced, labour under which a surety for a debtor enters, or has, or is presumed to have, entered, into an agreement with the creditor to the effect that in the event of the failure of the debtor to repay the debt, he would render the bonded labour on behalf of the debtor;

(h) "family", in relation to a person, includes the ascendant and descendant of such person;

(i) "nominal wages", in relation to any labour, means a wage which is less than,---

(a) the minimum wages fixed by the Government, in relation to the same or similar labour, under any law for the time being in force, and

(b) where no such minimum wage has been fixed in relation to any form of labour, the wages that are normally paid, for the same or similar labour, to the labourers working in the same locality;

(j) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act.

3. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding Act anything inconsistent therewith contained in any enactment other than this Act, or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any enactment other than this Act.

to have overriding effect.

CHAPTER II

ABOLITION OF BONDED LABOUR SYSTEM

4. (1) On the commencement of this Act, the bonded labour Abolisystem shall stand abolished and every bonded labourer shall, on such commencement, stand freed and discharged from any obligation to render any bonded labour.

(2) After the commencement of this Act, no person shall-

(a) make any advance under, or in pursuance of, the bonded labour system, or

(b) compel any person to render any bonded labour or other form of forced labour.

[ACT 19

Agreement, custom, etc., to be void.

Liability

to repay

bonded

to stand extingu-

ished.

الدة الأري (جمالة

ade

debt

5. On the commencement of this Act, any custom or tradition or any contract, agreement or other instrument (whether entered into or executed before or after the commencement of this Act), by virtue of which any person, or any member of the family or dependant of such person, is required to do any work or render any service as a bonded labourer, shall be void and inoperative.

CHAPTER III

EXTINGUISHMENT OF LIABILITY TO REPAY BONDED DEBT

6. (1) On the commencement of this Act, every obligation of a bonded labourer to repay any bonded debt, or such part of any bonded debt as remains unsatisfied immediately before such commencement, shall be deemed to have been extinguished.

(2) After the commencement of this Act, no suit or other proceeding shall lie in any civil court or before any other authority for the recovery of any bonded debt or any part thereof.

(3) Every decree or order for the recovery of bonded debt, passed before the commencement of this Act and not fully satisfied before such commencement, shall be deemed, on such commencement, to have been fully satisfied.

(4) Every attachment made before the commencement of this Act, for the recovery of any bonded debt, shall, on such commencement, stand vacated; and, where, in pursuance of such attachment, any movable property of the bonded labourer was seized and removed from his custody and kept in the custody of any court or other authority pending sale thereof, such movable property shall be restored, as soon as may be practicable after such commencement, to the possession of the bonded labourer.

(5) Where, before the commencement of this Act, possession of any property belonging to a bonded labourer or a member of his family or other dependant was forcibly taken over by any creditor for the recovery of any bonded debt, such property shall be restored, as soon as may be practicable after such commencement, to the possession of the person from whom it was seized.

(6) If restoration of the possession of any property referred to in subsection (4) or sub-section (5) is not made within thirty days from the commencement of this Act, the aggrieved person may, within such time as may be prescribed, apply to the prescribed authority for the restoration of the possession of such property and the prescribed authority may, after giving the creditor a reasonable opportunity of being heard, direct the creditor to restore to the applicant the possession of the concerned property within such time as may be specified in the order.

(7) An order made by any prescribed authority, under sub-section (6), shall be deemed to be an order made by a civil court and may be executed by the court of the lowest pecuniary jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the creditor voluntarily resides or carries on business or personally works for gain. (8) For the avoidance of doubts, it is hereby declared that, where any attached property was sold before the commencement of this Act, in execution of a decree or order for the recovery of a bonded debt, such sale shall not be affected by any provision of this Act:

Provided that the bonded labourer, or an agent authorised by him in this behalf, may, at any time within five years from such commencement, apply to have the sale set aside on his depositing in court, for payment to the decree-holder, the amount specified in the proclamation of sale, for the recovery of which the sale was ordered, less any amount, as well as mesne profits, which may, since the date of such proclamation of sale, have been received by the decree-holder.

(9) Where any suit or proceeding, for the enforcement of any obligation under the bonded labour system, including a suit or proceeding for the recovery of any advance made to a bonded labourer, is pending at the commencement of this Act, such suit or other proceeding shall, on such commencement, stand dismissed.

(10) On the commencement of this Act, every bonded labourer who has been detained in civil prison, whether before or after judgment, shall be released from detention forthwith.

7. (1) All property vested in a bonded labourer which was, immediately before the commencement of this Act under any mortgage, charge, lien or other incumbrances in connection with any bonded debt shall, in so far as it is relatable to the bonded debt, stand freed and discharged from such mortgage, charge, lien or other incumbrances, and where any such property was, immediately before the commencement of this Act, in the possession of the mortgagee or the holder of the charge, lien or incumbrance, such property shall (except where it was subject to any other charge), on such commencement, be restored to the possession of the bonded labourer.

(2) If any delay is made in restoring any property, referred to in subsection (1), to the possession of the bonded labourer, such labourer shall be entitled, on and from the date of such commencement, to recover from the mortgagee or holder of the lien, charge or incumbrance, such mesne profits as may be determined by the civil court of the lowest pecuniary jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction such property is situated.

8. (1) No person who has been freed and discharged under this Act from any obligation to render any bonded labour, shall be evicted from any homestead or other residential premises which he was occupying immediately before the commencement of this Act as part of the consideration for the bonded labour.

Freed bonded labourer not to be evicted from homestead, etc.

Property

labourer

to he

freed

from mortgage,

etc.

of bonded

(2) If, after the commencement of this Act, any such person is evicted by the creditor from any homestead or other residential premises, referred to in sub-section (1), the Executive Magistrate in charge of the Sub-Division within which such homestead or residential premises is situated shall, as early as practicable, restore the bonded labourer to the possession of such homestead or other residential premises.

Bonded Labour System (Abolition)

Creditor not to accept payment against extinguished debt.

9. (1) No creditor shall accept any payment against any bonded debt which has been extinguished or deemed to have been extinguished or fully satisfied by virtue of the provisions of this Act.

(2) Whoever contravenes the provisions of sub-section (1), shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine.

(3) The court, convicting any person under sub-section (2) may, in addition to the penalties which may be imposed under that sub-section, direct the person to deposit, in court, the amount accepted in contravention of the provisions of sub-section (1), within such period as may be specified in the order for being refunded to the bonded labourer.

CHAPTER IV

IMPLEMENTING AUTHORITIES

Authorities who may be specified for implementing the provision's of this Act.

Duty of District Magistrate and other officers to ensure credit. Duty of District Magistrate and officers authorised by him.

Commit-

iees.

10. The State Government may confer such powers and impose such duties on a District Magistrate as may be necessary to ensure that the provisions of this Act are properly carried out and the District Magistrate may specify the officer, subordinate to him, who shall exercise all or any of the powers, and perform all or any of the duties, so conferred or imposed and the local limits within which such powers or duties shall be carried out by the officer so specified.

11. The District Magistrate authorised by the State Government under section 10 and the officer specified by the District Magistrate under that section shall, as far as practicable, try to promote the welfare of the freed bonded labourer by securing and protecting the economic interests of such bonded labourer so that he may not have any occasion or reason to contract any further bonded debt.

12. It shall be the duty of every District Magistrate and every officer specified by him under section 10 to inquire whether, after the commencement of this Act, any bonded labour system or any other form of forced labour is being enforced by, or on behalf of, any person resident within the local limits of his jurisdiction and if, as a result of such inquiry, any person is found to be enorcing the bonded labour system or any other system of forced labour, he shall forthwith take such action as may be necessary to eradicate the enforcement of such forced labour.

CHAPTER V

VIGILANCE COMMITTEES

13. (1) Every State Government shall, by notification in the Official Vigilance Gazette, constitute such number of Vigilance Committees in each district and each Sub-Division as it may think fit.

> (2) Each Vigilance Committee, constituted for a district, shall consist of the following members, namely:-

(a) the District Magistrate, or a person nominated by him, who shall be the Chairman;

(b) three persons belonging to the Scheduled Castes or Scheduled Tribes and residing in the district, to be nominated by the District Magistrate;

(c) two social workers, resident in the district, to be nominated by the District Magistrate;

(d) not more than three persons to represent the official or nonofficial agencies in the district connected with rural development, to be nominated by the State Government;

(e) one person to represent the financial and credit institutions in the district, to be nominated by the District Magistrate.

(3) Each Vigilance Committee, constituted for a Sub-Division, shall consist of the following members, namely:—

(a) the Sub-Divisional Magistrate, or a person nominated by him, who shall be the Chairman;

(b) three persons belonging to the Scheduled Castes or Scheduled Tribes and residing in the Sub-Division, to be nominated by the Sub-Divisional Magistrate;

(c) two social workers, resident in the Sub-Division, to be nominated by the Sub-Divisional Magistrate;

(d) not more than three persons to represent the official or nonofficial agencies in the Sub-Division connected with rural development to be nominated by the District Magistrate;

(e) one person to represent the financial and credit institutions in the Sub-Division, to be nominated by the Sub-Divisional Magistrate;

(f) one officer specified under section 10 and functioning in the Sub-Division.

(4) Each Vigilance Committee shall regulate its own procedure and secretarial assistance, as may be necessary, shall be provided by—

(a) the District Magistrate, in the case of a Vigilance Committee constituted for the district;

(b) the Sub-Divisional Magistrate, in the case of a Vigilance Committee constituted for the Sub-Division.

(5) No proceeding of a Vigilance Committee shall be invalid merely by reason of any defect in the constitution, or in the proceedings, of the Vigilance Committee.

14. (1) The functions of each Vigilance Committee shall be,-

(a) to advise the District Magistrate or any officer authorised by him as to the efforts made, and action taken, to ensure that the provisions of this Act or of any rule made thereunder are properly implemented;

(b) to provide for the economic and social rehabilitation of the freed bonded labourers;

(c) to co-ordinate the functions of rural banks and co-operative societies with a view to canalising adequate credit to the freed bonded labourer,

Functions of Vigilance Committees. (d) to keep an eye on the number of offences of which cognizance has been taken under this Act;

(e) to make a survey as to whether there is any offence of which cognizance ought to be taken under this Act;

(f) to defend any suit instituted against a freed bonded labourer or a member of his family or any other person dependent on him for the recovery of the whole or part of any bonded debt or any other debt which is claimed by such person to be bonded debt.

(2) A Vignance Committee may authorise one of its members to detend a suit against a freed bonded labourer and the member so authorised shall be deemed, for the purpose of such suit, to be the authorised agent of the freed bonded labourer.

15. Whenever any debt is claimed by a bonded labourer, or a Vigilance Committee, to be a bonded debt, the burden of proof that such debt is not a bonded debt shall lie on the creditor.

CHAPTER VI

OFFENCES AND PROCEDURE FOR TRIAL

16. Whoever, after the commencement of this Act, compels any person to render any bonded labour shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees.

17. Whoever advances, after the commencement of this Act, any bonded debt shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees.

18. Whoever enforces, after the commencement of this Act, any custom, tradition, contract, agreement or other instrument, by virtue of which any person or any member of the family of such person or any dependant of such person is required to render any service under the bonded labour system, shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees; and, out of the fine, if recovered, payment shall be made to the bonded labourer at the rate of rupees five for each day for which the bonded labour was extracted from him.

19. Whoever, being required by this Act to restore any property to the possession of any bonded labourer, omits or fails to do so, within a period of thirty days from the commencement of this Act, shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both; and, out of the fine, if recovered, payment shall be made to the bonded labourer at the rate of rupees five for each day during which possession of the property was not restored to him.

20. Whoever abets any offence punishable under this Act shall, whether or not the offence abetted is committed, be punishable with the same punishment as is provided for the offence which has been abetted.

Explanation—For the purpose of this Act, "abetment" has the meaning assigned to it in the Indian Penal Code.

Burden of proof,

Punishment for enforcement of bonded labour.

Punishment for advancement of bonded debt.

Punishment for extracting bonded labour under the bonded 'abour system

Punishment for omission or failure to restore possession of property 40 bonded labourers.

Abetment to be an offence. 1

45 of 1860.

2 of 1974.

21. (1) The State Government may confer, on an Executive Magistrate, the powers of a Judicial Magistrate of the first class or of the second class for the trial of offences under this Act; and, on such conferment of powers, the Executive Magistrate, on whom the powers are so conferred, shall be deemed, for the purposes of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, to be a Judicial Magistrate of the first class, or of the second class, as the case may be.

(2) An offence under this Act may be tried summarily by a Magistrate.

22. Every offence under this Act shall be cognizable and bailable.

23. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals: and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

24. No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against any State Government or any officer of the State Government or any member of the Vigilance Committee for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

25. No civil court shall have jurisdiction in respect of any matter to which any provision of this Act applies and no injunction shall be granted by any civil court in respect of anything which is done or intended to be done by or under this Act.

26. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely: --

(a) the authority to which application for the restoration of possession of property referred to in sub-section (4), or sub-section (5), of section 6 is to be submitted in pursuance of sub-section (6) of that section;

Protec. tion of action taken in good faith.

Jurisdiction of civil courts barred.

Power to make rules.

Cognizance of

Offences

Executive

to be tried by

Magis_

trates

Offences by companies.

offences.

115 Law-14.

(b) the time within which application for restoration of possession of property is to be made, under sub-section (6) of section 6, to the prescribed authority;

(c) steps to be taken by Vigilance Committees under clause (a) of sub-section (1) of section 14, to ensure the implementation of the provisions of this Act or of any rule made thereunder;

(d) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

27. (1) The Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Ordinance, 1975 is 17 of 1975. hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance (including any notification published, direction or nomination made, power conferred, duty imposed or officer specified) shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

Repeal and saving.

THE CONSERVATION OF FOREIGN EXCHANGE AND PREVENTION OF SMUGGLING ACTIVITIES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

NO. 20 OF 1976

[9th February, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities Act, 1974.

Br it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ----

1. (1) This Act may be called the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment) Act, 1976.

title and commence-

Short

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 12th day of ment December, 1975.

52 of 1974.

2. In section 9 of the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention Amenàof Smuggling Activities Act, 1974 (hereinafter referred to as the principal ment of section Act), in sub-section (1), for the words, figures and letters "the 31st day of 9. December, 1975", the words, figures and letters "the 31st day of December, 1977" shall be substituted.

3. During the period when the Proclamation of Emergency issued under clause (1) of article 352 of the Constitution on the 3rd day of December, 1971 and the Proclamation of Emergency issued under that clause on the ments.

Temporary amend.

25th day of June, 1975, are both in operation, the principal Act shall have effect subject to the modifications that—

(1) in section 10----

(a) for the words "one year from the date of detention", the words "a period of one year from the date of detention or the specified period, whichever period expires later," shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "two years from the date of detention:", the words "a period of two years from the date of detention or the specified period, whichever period expires later:" shall be substituted;

(c) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:-

'Explanation.—In this section and in section 10A, "specified period" means the period during which the Proclamation of Emergency issued under clause (1) of article 352 of the Constitution on the 3rd day of December, 1971 and the Proclamation of Emergency issued under that clause on the 25th day of June, 1975, are both in operation.';

(2) after section 10, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"10A. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other provision of this Act, the detention of every person detained under a detention order which has been confirmed under clause (f) of section 8 before the commencement of the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment) Act, 1976, and which is in force immediately before such commencement shall, unless his detention has been continued by the appropriate Government under the said clause for a period shorter than one year from the date of his detention, continue until the expiry of a period of one year from the date of his detention under such order or until the expiry of the specified period, whichever period expires later:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall affect the power of the appropriate Government to revoke or modify such detention order at any earlier time.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other provision of this Act, the detention of every person detained under a detention order which has been confirmed under clause (f) of section 8 read with sub-section (2) of section 9 before the commencement of the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment) Act, 1976, and which is in force immediately before such commencement, shall, unless his detention has been continued by the appropriate Government under the said clause (f) read with the said sub-section (2), for a period shorter than two years from the date of his detention, continue until the expiry of a period of two years from the date

Extension of period of detention.

Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment)

of his detention under such order or until the expiry of the specified period, whichever period expires later:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall affect the power of the appropriate Government to revoke or modify such detention order at any earlier time.".

4. In section 12 of the principal Act,---

(a) for sub-section (1), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:---

"(1) The Central Government may, at any time, direct that any person detained in pursuance of a detention order made by that Government or an officer subordinate to that Government or by a State Government or by an officer subordinate to a State Government, may be released for any specified period either without conditions or upon such conditions specified in the direction as that person accepts, and may, at any time, cancel his release.

(1A) A State Government may, at any time, direct that any person detained in pursuance of a detention order made by that Government or by an officer subordinate to that Government may be released for any specified period either without conditions or upon such conditions specified in the direction as that person accepts, and may, at any time, cancel his release.";

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words, brackets and figure "under sub-section (1), the appropriate Government", the words, brackets; figures and letter "under sub-section (1) or sub-section (1A), the Government directing the release" shall be substituted.

(c) in sub-sections (3) and (5), for the word, brackets and figure "sub-section (1)", the words, brackets, figures and letter "sub-section (1) or sub-section (1A)" shall be substituted.

5. (1) The Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Repeal Smuggling Activities (Second Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 is hereby and repealed. saving.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended and modified by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act, as amended and modified by this Act.

Amendment of section 12.

29 of 1975.

THE REGIONAL RURAL BANKS ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. Short title, extent and commencement.

2. Definitions.

CHAPTER II

INCORPORATION AND CAPITAL OF REGIONAL RURAL BANKS .

3. Establishment and incorporation of Regional Rural Banks.

4. Offices and agencies

5. Authorised capital.

6. Issued capital.

7. Shares to be approved securities.

CHAPTER III

MANAGEMENT

8. Management.

9. Board of directors.

10. Term of office of director.

11. Chairman.

12. Disqualifications.

13. Vacation of the seat of directors.

14. Meetings of Board.

15. Committees of Board.

16. Fees and allowances of directors and members of committees.

17. Staff of Regional Rural Banks.

CHAPTER IV

BUSINESS OF A REGIONAL RURAL BANK

18. Business which a Regional Rural Bank may transact.

CHAPTER V

ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT

19. Closure of accounts.

20. Annual report to be furnished to the shareholders.

Sections

21. Disposal of profits.

- 22. Regional Rural Bank to be deemed to be a co-operative society for purpose of the Income-tax Act, 1961.
- 23. Interest-tax not payable.

CHAPTER VI

MISCELLANEOUS

- 24. Power of Central Government to give directions.
- 25. Obligations as to fidelity and secrecy.
- 26. Bar to liquidation of Regional Rural Bank.
- 27. Defects in appointment or constitution not to invalidate acts or proceedings.
- 28. Indemnity of directors, etc.

29. Power to make rules.

30. Power to make regulations.

31. Removal of difficulties.

32. Act to over-ride the provisions of other laws.

CHAPTER VII

AMENDMENT OF CERTAIN ENACTMENTS

33. Amendment of certain enactments,

34. Repeal and saving.

THE SCHEDULE.

THE REGIONAL RURAL BANKS ACT, 1976

NO. 21 OF 1976

[9th February, 1976]

An Act to provide for the incorporation, regulation and winding up of Regional Rural Banks with a view to developing the rural economy by providing, for the purpose of development of agriculture, trade, commerce, industry and other productive activities in the rural areas, credit and other facilities, particularly to the small and marginal farmers, agricultural labourers, artisans and small entrepreneurs, and for matters connected therewith and incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Short title, extent and commencement. 1. (1) This Act may be called the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 26th day of September, 1975.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

113

(a) "Board", in relation to a Regional Rural Bank, means the Board of directors of that Regional Rural Bank;

(b) "Chairman", in relation to a Regional Rural Bank, means the individual appointed or re-appointed under sub-section (1) of section 11 as the Chairman of that bank;

(c) "director", in relation to a Regional Rural Bank, means a member of the Board of that bank;

(d) "notified area" means the local limits, specified under subsection (1) of section 3, within which a Regional Rural Bank shall operate;

(e) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act:

(f) "Regional Rural Bank" means a Regional Rural Bank established under sub-section (1) of section 3;

(g) "Sponsor Bank", in relation to a Regional Rural Bank, means a bank by which such Regional Rural Bank has been sponsored;

(h) "State Government" means,—

(i) in relation to a Regional Rural Bank established in a Union territory, the Central Government;

(ii) in relation to a Regional Rural Bank established in a State, the Government of that State;

(i) words and expressions used herein and not defined but defined in the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934, shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act;

(j) words and expressions used herein and not defined either In this Act or in the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934, but defined in the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.

CHAPTER II

INCORPORATION AND CAPITAL OF REGIONAL RURAL BANKS

3. (1) The Central Government may, if requested so to do by Establisha Sponsor Bank, by notification in the Official Gazette, establish in a ment State or Union territory, one or more Regional Rural Banks with such incorponame as may be specified in the notification and may, by the said or ration of the subsequent notification, specify the local limits within which each Regional Regional Rural Bank shall operate.

Rural Banks

(2) Every Regional Rural Bank shall be a body corporate with perpetual succession and a common seal with power, subject to the pro-

2 of 1934

2 of 1934. 10 of 1949.

115 Law-15.

Definitions

visions of this Act, to acquire, hold and dispose of property and to contract and may sue and be sued in its name.

(3) It shall be the duty of the Sponsor Bank to aid and assist the Regional Rural Bank, sponsored by it, by subscribing to the share capital of such Regional Rural Bank, recruitment and training of personnel during the first five years of the functioning of the Regional Rural Bank and providing such managerial and financial assistance as may be mutually agreed upon between the Sponsor Bank and the Regional Rural Bank.

Offices and agenci**es**, 4. (1) A Regional Rural Bank shall have its head office at such place in the notified area as the Central Government may, after consultation with the Reserve Bank and the Sponsor Bank, specify by notification in the Official Gazette.

(2) A Regional Rural Bank may, if it is of opinion that it is necessary so to do, establish its branches or agencies at any place in the notified area.

Authorise**d** capital.

5. The authorised capital of each Regional Rural Bank shall be one crore of rupees, divided into one lakh of fully paid-up shares of one hundred rupees each:

Provided that the Central Government may, after consultation with the Reserve Bank and the Sponsor Bank, increase or reduce such authorised capital; so, however, that the authorised capital shall not be reduced below twenty-five lakhs of rupees, and the shares shall be, in all cases, fully paid-up shares of one hundred rupees each.

Issued capital

1000

6. (1) The issued capital of each Regional Rural Bank shall be wenty-five lakhs of rupees.

(2) Of the capital issued by a Regional Rural Bank under subsection (1), fifty per cent. shall be subscribed by the Central Government; fifteen per cent, by the concerned State Government and thirtyrive per cent. by the Sponsor Bank.

(3) The Board may, after consultation with the Reserve Bank, the concerned State Government and the Sponsor Bank and with the prior approval of the Central Government, from time to time, increase the issued capital of the Regional Rural Bank; and, where additional capital is issued, such capital shall also be subscribed in the same proportion as is specified in sub-section (2).

Shares in 7. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Acts hereinafter mento be indicated in this section, the shares of a Regional Rural Bank shall be approved at deemed to be included among the securities enumerated in section 20 securities in of the Indian Trusts Act, 1882, and shall also be deemed to be approved

securities for the purposes of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.

2 of 1882. 10 of 1949

CHAPTER III

MANAGEMENT

8. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act, the general superinten- Managedence, direction and management of the affairs and business of a Regio- ment. nel Rural Bank shall vest in a Board of directors who may exercise all the powers and discharge all the functions which may be exercised or discharged by the Regional Rural Bank.

(2) In discharging its functions, the Board shall act on business principles and shall have due regard to public interest.

9. (1) The Board of directors shall consist of the Chairman appointed Board of directors. under sub-section (1) of section 11, and the following other members, namely: ---

(a) not more than three directors, to be nominated by the Central Government;

(b) not more than two directors, to be nominated by the concerned State Government; and

(c) not more than three directors, to be nominated by the Sponsor Bank

(2) The Central Government may increase the number of members of the Board; so, however, that the number of directors does not exceed fifteen in the aggregate and also prescribe the manner in which the additional number may be filled in.

10. A director (other than the Chairman) shall hold office for such Term of period not exceeding two years, from the date when he assumes office, office of as the authority nominating him may specify at the time when the nomination is made, and may, on the expiry of the said period, continue to hold office until his successor has been nominated and shall also be eligible for re-nomination.

11. (1) The Central Government shall appoint an individual to be the Chairman. Chairman of a Regional Rural Bank and specify the period, not exceeding five years, for which such individual shall, subject to the provisions of sub-section (4), hold office as the Chairman.

(2) The individual, appointed as a Chairman under sub-section (1), shall, on the expiry of the period specified under that sub-section, be eligible for re-appointment.

(3) The Chairman shall devote his whole time to the affairs of the Regional Rural Bank and shall have, subject to the superintendence, control and direction of the Board, the management of the whole of the affairs of the Regional Rural Bank.

(4). The Chairman shall hold office during the pleasure of the Central Government.

(5) The Chairman shall receive such salary and allowances and be governed by such terms and conditions of service as may be determined by the Central Government.

director. bised to

1.14

[ACT 21

(6) If the Chairman is, by infirmity or otherwise, rendered incapable of carrying out his duties or is absent, on leave or otherwise, in circumstances not involving the vacation of office, the Central Government may appoint another individual to act as the Chairman during the absence of the first-mentioned Chairman.

Disqualifications. 12. A person shall be disqualified for being appointed or, as the case may be, nominated as, and for being, a director, if he-

> (a) is, or, at any time has been, adjudged insolvent or has suspended payment of his debt or has compounded with his creditors, or

(b) is of unsound mind and stands so declared by a competent court, or

(c) is, or has been, convicted of an offence which, in the opinion of the Central Government, involves moral turpitude.

Vacation of the seat of directors.

en aută

116

13. (1) If a director—

(a) becomes subject to any disqualification specified in section 12, or

(b) is absent without leave of the Board for more than three consecutive meetings thereof,

his seat shall thereupon become vacant.

(2) The Chairman may resign his office by giving notice thereof in writing to the Central Government and a director may resign his office by giving notice thereof to the authority by which he was nominated; and, on such resignation being accepted, the Chairman or the director, as the case may be, shall be deemed to have vacated his office.

Meetings of Board,

14. (1) The Board of directors of a Regional Rural Bank shall meet at such time and place and shall observe such rules of procedure in regard to the transaction of business at its meetings as may be prescribed.

(2) The Chairman of the Regional Rural Bank shall preside over every meeting of the Board, and, in his absence, such director as the Chairman may generally, or in relation to any particular meeting, authorise in this behalf shall preside; and, in the absence of both the Chairman and the director so authorised, the directors present at the meeting shall elect one from among themselves to preside over the meeting.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, "absence" from a meeting means non-attendance for any reason whatsoever at the meeting, or any part of the meeting during which any business is transacted.

(3) All questions at a meeting of the Board shall be decided by a majority of the votes of the directors present and voting; and, in case of equality of votes, the person presiding shall have a second or casting vote.

(4) No director shall, as a director, take part in the discussion of, or vote on, any contract, loan, arrangement or proposal entered into or to be entered into, by or on behalf of the Regional Rural Bank, if he is, in any way, whether directly or indirectly, interested in the contract, loan, arrangement or proposal and, where a director is interested in any such matter, he shall, at the earliest possible opportunity, disclose to the OF 1976]

Board the nature of his interest in such contract, loan, arrangement or proposal, and where he does so, his presence at the meeting shall not count for the purpose of forming any quorum at the time of any such discussion or vote, and if he does vote, his vote shall be void:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall apply to such director by reason only of his being—

1 of 1956.

(i) a shareholder (other than a director) holding not more than two per cent. of the paid-up capital in any public company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 1956, or any corporation established by or under any law for the time being in force in India or any co-operative society, with which the Regional Rural Bank has entered into, or proposes to enter into, any contract, loan, arrangement or proposal; or

(ii) a director of the Regional Rural Bank as such.

15. The Board may constitute such committees, whether consisting wholly of directors or wholly of other persons or partly of directors and partly of other persons, as it may think fit, for such purposes as it may decide.

16. (1) Every director and every member of a committee (other than Fees the Chairman) shall be paid such fees and allowances as may be determined by the Central Government:

Provided that no fees shall be paid to any director, or member of a committee, if he is an officer of the Central Government, State Government, the Reserve Bank, Sponsor Bank or any other bank.

(2) The allowances payable to a director or a member of a committee, who is an officer of the Central Government, State Government, Reserve Bank, Sponsor Bank or any other bank, shall be paid by the Government or bank by which such officer is employed; and the allowances and fees payable to any other director or member of a committee shall be payable by the concerned Regional Rural Bank.

17. (1) A Regional Rural Bank may appoint such number of officers and other employees as it may consider necessary or desirable for the efficient performance of its functions and may determine the terms and conditions of their appointment and service:

Provided that it shall be lawful for a Sponsor Bank, if requested so to do by a Regional Rural Bank sponsored by it, to send, during the first five years of the functioning of a Regional Rural Bank, such number of officers or other employees on deputation to the Regional Rural Bank as may be necessary or desirable for the efficient performance of its functions:

Provided further that the remuneration of officers and other employees appointed by a Regional Rural Bank shall be such as may be determined by the Central Government, and, in determining such remuneration, the Central Government shall have due regard to the salary structure of the employees of the State Government and the local authorities of comparable level and status in the notified area.

Fees and allowances of directors and members of committees.

Commit-

Board.

Staff of Regional Rural Banks

(3) The officers and other employees of a Regional Rural Bank shall exercise such powers and perform such duties as may be entrusted or delegated to them by the Board.

CHAPTER IV

BUSINESS OF A REGIONAL RURAL BANK

18. (1) Every Regional Rural Bank shall carry on and transact the business of banking as defined in clause (b) of section 5 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, and may engage in one or more forms of business specified in sub-section (1) of section 6 of that Act.

10 of 1949.

14 of 1947.

(2) Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of sub-section (1), every Regional Rural Bank may, in particular, undertake the following types of business, namely:---

(a) the granting of loans and advances, particularly to small and marginal farmers and agricultural labourers, whether individually or in groups, and to co-operative societies, including agricultural marketing societies, agricultural processing societies, co-operative farming societies, primary agricultural credit societies or farmers' service societies, for agricultural purposes or agricultural operations or for other purposes connected therewith;

(b) the granting of loans and advances, particularly to artisans, small entrepreneurs and persons of small means engaged in trade, commerce or industry or other productive activities, within the notified area in relation to the Regional Rural Bank.

CHAPTER V

ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT

Closure of accounts.

19. (1) Every Regional Rural Bank shall cause its books to be closed and balanced as on the 31st day of December of each year and shall appoint with the approval of the Central Government auditors for the audit of its accounts.

(2) Every auditor of a Regional Rural Bank shall be a person who is qualified to act as an auditor of a company under section 226 of the Companies Act, 1956, and shall receive such remuneration as the Regional 1 of 1956. Rural Bank may fix with the approval of the Central Government.

(3) Every auditor shall be supplied with a copy of the annual balancesheet and profit and loss account of the Regional Rural Bank, and a list of all books kept by the Regional Rural Bank, and it shall be the duty of the auditor to examine the balance-sheet and vouchers relating thereto, and, in the performance of his duties, the auditor -

(a) shall have, at all reasonable times, access to the books, accounts and other documents of the Regional Rural Bank;

mav

transact.

Regional Rural Bank.

(b) may, at the expense of the Regional Rural Bank, employ accountants or other persons to assist him in investigating such accounts; and

(c) may, in relation to such accounts, examine the Chairman or any officer or employee of the Regional Rural Bank.

(4) Every auditor of a Regional Rural Bank shall make a report to that bank upon the annual balance-sheet and accounts and in every such report shall state,---

(a) whether, in his opinion, the balance-sheet is a full and fair balance-sheet containing all necessary particulars and is properly drawn up so as to exhibit a true and fair view of the affairs of the Regional Rural Bank, and, in case he had called for any explanation or information, whether it has been given and whether it is satisfactory;

(b) whether or not, the transactions of the Regional Rural Bank, which have come to his notice, have been within the powers of that bank;

(c) whether or not, the returns received from the offices and branches of the Regional Rural Bank have been found adequate for the purpose of his audit;

(d) whether the profit and loss account shows a true balance of profit or loss for the period covered by such accounts; and

(e) any other matter which he considers should be brought to the notice of the Regional Rural Bank.

20. Every Regional Rural Bank shall, within sixty days from the date of closure of its accounting year, send to each of its shareholders a report as to its working and activities during the accounting year immediately preceding together with a copy of its balance-sheet, profit and loss account and the auditor's report in relation to the accounts of the said accounting year.

21. After making provisions for bad and doubtful debts, depreciation in assets, contributions to staff and superannuation funds and all other matters for which provision is, under law, necessary or which are usually provided for by banking companies, a Regional Rural Bank may, out of its net profits, declare a dividend.

43 of 1961.

OF 1976

22. For the purpose of the Income-tax Act, 1961, or any other enactment for the time being in force relating to any tax on income, profits or gains, a Regional Rural Bank shall be deemed to be a co-operative society. Annual report to be furnished to the shareholders.

. P. .

Disposal of profits.

Regional Rural Bank to be deemed to be a cooperative society for purpose of the Incometax Act, 1961

45 of 1974. 23: Notwithstanding enything contained in the Interest-tax Act. 1974. Interestno Regional Rural Bank shall be liable to pay the under that Act. tax not navable.

7593 C

CHAPTER VI

MISCELLANEOUS

24. (1) A Regional Rural Bank shall, in the discharge of its functions, be guided by such directions in regard to matters of policy involving public interest as the Central Government may, after consultation with the Reserve Bank, give.

(2) If any question arises as to whether any such direction relates to a matter of policy involving public interest, the decision of the Central Government thereon shall be final.

25. (1) A Regional Rural Bank shall observe, except as otherwise required by law, the practices and usages customary among bankers and, in particular, it shall not divulge any information relating to, or to the affairs of, its constituents except in circumstances in which it is, in accordance with the law or practice and usage customary among bankers, necessary or appropriate for the Regional Rural Bank to divulge.

(2) Every director, member of a committee or auditor, officer or other employee of a Regional Rural Bank shall, before entering upon his duties, make a declaration of fidelity and secrecy in the form set out in the Schedule to this Act.

26. No provision of law relating to the winding up of companies shall apply to a Regional Rural Bank and a Regional Rural Bank shall not be placed in liquidation save by order of the Central Government and in such manner as it may direct.

27. (1) No act of a Chairman, acting in good faith, shall be invalid merely by reason of any defect in his appointment or in the procedure.

(2) No act or proceeding of any Board of directors or of any committee of a Regional Rural Bank shall be invalid merely on the ground of the existence of any vacancy in, or defect in the constitution of, such Board or committee, as the case may be.

(3) Acts done by a person, acting in good faith, as a director or mem-¹⁷ ber of a committee of a Regional Rural Bank shall be valid, notwithstanding that it may afterwards be discovered that his appointment was invalid by reason of any defect or disqualification or had terminated by virtue of any provision contained in any law for the time being in force:

Provided that nothing in this section shall be deemed to give validity, to any act done by a director or a member of any committee of a Regional Rural Bank after his appointment has been shown to the Regional Rural Bank to be invalid or to have terminated.

28. (1) A director or a member of a committee of a Regional Rural Bank shall not be responsible for any loss or expense caused to such bank by insufficiency or deficiency of the value of, or title to, any property or security acquired or taken on behalf of a Regional Rural Bank or by the insolvency or wrongful act of any customer or debtor or anything done in, or in relation to, the execution of the duties of his office, unless such loss, expense, insufficiency or deficiency was due to any wilful act or default on the part of such director or member.

Power of Central Government to give directions.

Obligations as to fidelity and secrecy.

Bar to liquidation of Regional Rural Bank.

Defects in appoint, ment or constitution not to invalidate acts or proceedings.

Indemnity of directors, etc. **o**f 1976]

(2) The Chairman of a Regional Rural Bank and every officer of the Central Government or State Government or an officer of the Reserve Bank or the Sponsor Bank and every officer or other employee of a Regional Rural Bank shall be indemnified by such bank against all losses and expenses incurred by him in, or in relation to, the discharge of his duties except such as have been caused by his own wilful act or default.

29. (1) The Central Government may, after consultation with the Reserve Bank and the Sponsor Bank, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the manner in which the additional number of members of the Board may be filled in, under sub-section (2) of section 9:

(b) the time and place at which the Board of directors of a Regional Rural Bank shall meet and the rules of procedure which shall be observed by the Board in regard to the transaction of business at its meetings, under sub-section (1) of section 14;

(c) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

30. The Board of directors of a Regional Rural Bank may, after consultation with the Sponsor Bank and the Reserve Bank, and with the previous sanction of the Central Government, make regulations, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act and the rules made thereunder, to provide for all matters for which provision is necessary or expedient for the purpose of giving effect to the provisions of this Act.

31. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may make such order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, as may appear to it to be necessary for the purpose of removing the difficulty:

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of a period of five years from the commencement of this Act.

-32. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any other law for the time being in force or in any contract, express or implied, or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law other than this Act, and notwithstanding any custom or usage to the contrary.

115 Law-16.

Power to make regulations

Removal of difficulties.

Act to Override the'provisions of other laws.

121

Power to make rules.

CHAPTER VII

AMENDMENT OF CERTAIN ENACTMENTS

33. (1) In the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934,—

(a) in section 2,-

(i) after clause (civ), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: ---

'(cv) "Regional Rural Bank" means a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976;';

(ii) after clause (e), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:-

'(ea) "Sponsor Bank" means a Sponsor Bank as defined in the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976;';

(*iii*) the existing clause (ei) shall be re-lettered as clause (eb);

(b) in section 45H, for the words "a co-operative bank", the words "a Regional Rural Bank or a co-operative bank" shall be substituted;

(c) in section 46A, in sub-section (2), in clause (b),-

(i) after the words "State co-operative banks", the words "or Regional Rural Banks" shall be inserted;

(ii) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely: --

"Provided that such loans and advances are fully guaranteed as to the re-payment of principal and payment of interest,—

(i) in the case of loans and advances to State cooperative banks, by the State Government; and

(ii) in the case of loans and advances to a Regional Rural Bank, by the Sponsor Bank.";

(d) in section 46B, in sub-section (2),—

(i) after the words "State co-operative banks", the words "or Regional Rural Banks" shall be inserted;

(ii) after the proviso, the following proviso shall be inserted, namely: --

"Provided further that no such loans or advances shall be made---

(a) except for the purpose of enabling the Regional Rural Banks to pay any dues in respect of bills of exchange and promissory notes purchased or re-discounted by the Bank or loans and advances made to them by the Bank under section 17 and unless, in the opinion of the Bank, the Regional Rural Banks are unable to pay such dues in time owing to drought, famine or other natural calamities, and

Amendment of certain enactments. 2 of 1934.

(b) unless such loans and advances are fully guaranteed as to re-payment of the principal and payment of interest by the Sponsor Bank.".

14 of 1947.

(2) In the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, in section 2, in clause (a), in sub-clause (i), after the words and figures "Food Corporation Act, 1964, or", the words and figures "a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976, or" shall be inserted.

10 of 1949

(3) In the Banking Regulation Act, 1949,—

(a) in section 24, after sub-section (2A), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2B) The Reserve Bank may, by notification in the Official Gazette, vary the percentage referred to in sub-section (2A) in respect of a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976.";

(b) in section 34A, in sub-section (3), for the words "and any subsidiary bank", the words and figures "a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976, and any subsidiary bank" shall be substituted;

(c) in section 36AD, in sub-section (3), for the words "and any subsidiary bank", the words and figures "a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976, and any subsidiary bank" shall be substituted;

(d) in section 51, for the words "or any other banking institution notified by the Central Government in this behalf", the words and figures "or a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976, or any other banking institution notified by the Central Government in this behalf" shall be substituted.

(4) In the Banking Companies (Legal Practitioflers' Clients' Accounts) Act, 1949, in section 2, in clause (a), for the words "and any subsidiary bank", the words and figures "a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976, and any subsidiary bank" shall be substituted.

47 of 1961.

(5) In the Deposit Insurance Corporation Act, 1961,-

(a) in section 2,-

(i) in clause (g),—

(a) for the words "a banking company", the words "a Regional Rural Bank or a banking company" shall be substituted:

(b) for the words "with a banking company", the words "with a Regional Rural Bank or with a banking company" shall be substituted:

(ii) in clause (i), after the words "banking company", the words "or a Regional Rural Bank" shall be inserted;

45 of 1949.

(iii) after clause (m), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: ---

'(ma) "Regional Rural Bank" means a Regional Rural Bank established under section 3 of the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976;';

(b) after section 11, the following section shall be inserted, namely: ---

"11A. The Corporation shall register every Regional Rural Bank before the expiry of thirty days from the date of its establishment.";

(c) in section 13, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(3) The provisions of clauses (a), (b), (c), (d) and (h) of sub-section (1) shall apply to a Regional Rural Bank as they apply to a banking company.";

(d) in sub-section (1) of section 14, for the words "banking company", wherever they occur, the words "banking company, Regional Rural Bank" shall be substituted.

34. (1) The Regional Rural Banks Ordinance, 1975, is hereby 13 of 1975. repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance so repealed shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

THE SCHEDULE

[See section 25(2)]

I..... do hereby declare that I will faithfully, truly and to the best of my skill and ability execute and perform the duties required of me as a director, member of a committee, officer, employee or auditor (as the case may be) of the Regional Rural Bank and which properly relate to any office or position in the said Bank held by me.

I further declare that I will not communicate or allow to be communicated to any person not legally entitled thereto any information relating to the affairs of the Regional Rural Bank or to the affairs of any person having any dealings with the Regional Rural Bank, nor will I allow any such person to inspect or have access to, any books or documents belonging to, or in the possession of the Regional Rural Bank and relating to the business of the Regional Rural Bank, or to the business of any person having any dealings with the Regional Rural Bank.

Signed before me.

Signature.

Dated

Registration of Regional Rural Banks,

Repeal and saving.

THE ASSAM SILLIMANITE LIMITED (ACQUISITION AND TRANSFER OF REFRACTORY PLANT) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Sections

- 1. Short title.
- 2. Definitions.

CHAPTER II

ACQUISITION OF THE REFRACTORY PLANT

- 3. Refractory Plant to vest in the Central Government.
- 4. Power of Central Government to direct vesting of the Refractory Plant in a Government company.
- 5. General effect of vesting.
- 6. Duty to deliver possession of the Refractory Plant and documents relating thereto.

7. Duty to furnish particulars.

8. Company to be liable for certain prior liabilities.

CHAPTER III

PAYMENT OF AMOUNT

9. Amount to be paid for transfer and vesting of Refractory Plant.

10. Payment of other amount.

CHAPTER IV

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF REFRACTORY PLANT

11. Management, etc., of Refractory Plant.

CHAPTER V

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF REFRACTORY PLANT

- 12. Employment of employees to continue.
- 13. Provident and other funds.

Arrangement of Sections

CHAPTER VI

COMMISSIONER OF PAYMENTS

SECTIONS

14. Appointment of Commissioner of Payments.

15. Payment by the Central Gövernment to the Commissioner.

16. Priority of claims in relation to arrears of provident fund, etc.

17. Priority in relation to other claims.

18. Claims to be made to the Commissioner.

19. Proof of claims.

20. Disbursement of money by the Commissioner to claimants.

21. Undisbursed or unclaimed amount to be deposited to the general revenue account.

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

22. Penalties.

23. Offences by companies.

24. Act to have overriding effect.

25. Protection of action taken in good faith.

26. Colliracits to cease to have effect unless ratified by the Central Government or Government company.

27. Delegation of powers.

28. Power to make rules.

29. Power to remove difficulties.

30 Declaration as to the policy of the State.

THE ASSAM SILLIMANITE LIMITED (ACQUISITION AND TRANSFER OF REFRACTORY PLANT) ACT, 1976

No. 22 OF 1976

[11th February, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the acquisition and transfer of the right, title and interest of the Assam Sillimanite Limited in respect of its Refractory Plant and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

WHEREAS it is urgently necessary to augment the supplies of refractories to meet the essential requirements of the iron and steel industry;

AND WHEREAS for the said purpose, a licence to set up a refractory plant was granted to the Assam Sillimanite Limited under the Industries 65 of 1911. (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951;

> AND WHEREAS in pursuance of the licence granted to it, the Assam-Sillimanite Limited had imported machinery from abroad and commenced the construction of the first stage of its Refractory Plant but the project of the said company did not proceed beyond the first stage on account of financial and other difficulties, and the pilot Refractory Plant, which was constructed by the said company, has been closed;

> AND WHEREAS special type of refractories, including high alumina refractories, needed by the iron and steel industry may be manufactured at the Refractory Plant of the Assam Sillimanite Limited and such manufacture will enable the country to progressively reduce the import of such special type of refractories;

> AND WHEREAS for the purpose of speedily bringing the Refractory Plant of the Assam Sillimanite Limited into operation, the management of the said Refractory Plant was taken over, for a limited period by the Central Government under section 18AA of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951;

65 of 1951.

AND WHEREAS for the purpose of augmenting the supplies of refractories to meet the essential requirements of the iron and steel industry, it is necessary to acquire the right, title and interest of the Assam Sillimanite Limited in respect of its Refractory Plant;

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

Preliminary

1. This Act may be called the Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant) Act, 1976.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

(a) "appointed day" means the day on which this Act comes into force;

(b) "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Payments appointed under section 14;

(c) "Company" means the Assam Sillimanite Limited, being a company as defined in the Companies Act, 1956 and having its registered office at Gauhati in the State of Assam;

(d) "Refractory Plant" means the refractory manufacturing plant, owned by the Company, situated near Ramgarh in the State of Bihar;

(e) "specified date" means such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in relation to any provision of this Act and different dates may be specified in relation to different provisions of this Act;

(f) words and expressions used herein and not defined but defined in the Companies Act, 1956 have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

CHAPTER II

ACQUISITION OF THE REFRACTORY PLANT

3. On the appointed day, the Refractory Plant shall, by virtue of this Act, stand transferred to, and the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to its Refractory Plant shall vest absolutely in, the Central Government.

4. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in section 3, the Central Government may, if it is satisfied that a Government company is willing to comply, or has complied, with such terms and conditions as that Government may impose, direct, by an order in writing, that the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to the Refractory Plant shall, instead of continuing to vest in the Central Government, vest in the Government company either on the date of publication of the direction or on such earlier or later date (not being a date earlier than the appointed day) as may be specified in that direction.

Definitions.

Refractory

Plant to

vest

in the Central Government.

Power

Govern-

ment to

direct

vesting

of the

Refrac. tory

Plant in a Government company.

of Central

1 of 1956.

[ACT 22

1 of 1956.

Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant)

(2) Where an order for vesting of the Refractory Plant in a Government company is made under sub-section (1), all the rights and obligations of the Central Government in relation to the Refractory Plant shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the rights and obligations, respectively, of the Government company.

(3) The Government company shall, in the management and administration of the Refractory Plant, act in accordance with such directions, if any, as may be issued by the Central Government in this behalf.

(4) The Government company may also apply to the Central Government at any time for instructions as to the manner in which the management of the Refractory Plant shall be conducted or in relation to any matter arising in the course of such management.

5. (1) The Refractory Plant shall be deemed to include all assets, rights, powers, authorities and privileges and all property, movable and immovable (not being any mining lease held by the Company before the appointed day), cash balances, cash on hand, reserve funds, investments, book debts and all other rights and interests in, or arising out of, such property as were immediately before the appointed day, in the ownership, possession, power or control of the Company, whether within or outside India, and all books of account, registers and all other documents of whatever nature relating thereto and shall also be deemed to include the liabilities and obligations specified in sub-section (2) of section 8.

(2) All property as aforesaid which have vested in the Central Government under section 3 shall, by force of such vesting, be freed and discharged from any trust, obligation, mortgage, charge, lien and from all other encumbrances affecting it, and any attachment, injunction, or decree or order of any court restricting the use of such property in any manner or appointing any receiver in respect of the whole or any part of such property shall be deemed to have been withdrawn.

(3) Every mortgagee of any property which has vested under this Act in the Central Government and every person holding any charge, lien or other interest in or, in relation to, any such property shall give, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, an intimation to the Commissioner of such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest.

(4) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the mortgagee of any property referred to in sub-section (2) or any other person holding any charge, lien or other interest in, or in relation to, any such property shall be entitled to claim, in accordance with his rights and interests, payment of the mortgage money or other dues, in whole or in part, out of the amount specified in relation to such property in section 9, but no such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest shall be enforceable against any property which has vested in the Central Government or the Government company.

(5) If, on the appointed day, any suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature in relation to any matter specified in sub-section (2) of section 8, instituted or preferred against the Company is pending, the same shall not, in so far as it relates to the Refractory Plant, abate, be discontinued, or be, in any way, prejudicially affected by reason of transfer of the Refractory Plant or of anything contained in this Act, but

General effect of vesting.

s se traf

.

eri of

. 194

tulian.

115 Law--17.

the suit, appeal or other proceeding may be continued, prosecuted and enforced by or against the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

6. (1) Every person, in whose possession or custody or under whose control the Refractory Plant or any part thereof or any machinery, instrument or other movable asset forming part of the Refractory Plant, may be immediately before the appointed day, shall forthwith deliver possession of the Refractory Plant or such part, machinery, instrument or other asset, as the case may be, to the Central Government or the Government company or to such person or body of persons as the Central Government or the Government company may specify in this behalf.

(2) Every person who has, on the appointed day, in his possession or under his control any books, documents or other papers relating to the Refractory Plant which has vested in the Central Government or a Government company under this Act, and which belong to the Company or would have so belonged if the Refractory Plant had not vested in the Central Government or the Government company, shall be liable to account for the said books, documents and other papers to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, and shall deliver them up to the Central Government or the Government company or to such person or body of persons as the Central Government or the Government company may specify in this behalf.

(3) The Central Government may take or cause to be taken all necessary steps for securing possession of the Refractory Plant which has vested in it under section 3.

7. The Company shall, within such period as the Central Government may allow in this behalf, furnish to that Government a complete inventory of all the properties and assets of the Company as on the appointed day, pertaining to the Refractory Plant which has vested in the Central Government under section 3, and for this purpose the Central Government or the Government company shall afford the Company all reasonable facilities.

8. (1) Every liability, other than the liability specified in sub-section (2), of the Company in relation to the Refractory Plant, in respect of any period prior to the appointed day, shall be the liability of the Company and shall be enforceable against it and not against the Central Government or the Government company.

(2) Any liability in respect of---

(a) the amounts advanced to the Company (after the management of the Refractory Plant had been taken over by the Central Government) by the Hindustan Steel Limited (a company formed and registered under the Companies Act, 1956), together with interest due thereon;

(b) wages, salaries and other dues of employees of the Refractory Plant, in respect of any period after the management of such plant had been taken over by the Central Government,

shall, on and from the appointed day, be the liability of the Central Government and shall be discharged by that Government or, for and on behalf of that Government, by the Government company, as and when repayment of such amount becomes due or as and when such wages, calaries and other dues become due and payable.

Duty to deliver possession of the Refractory Plant and documents thereto.

1.1.1.1

.enites.

1.

Duty to furnish particulars.

Company to be liable for certain prior liabilities.

1 of 1956.

Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant)

(3) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that,---

(a) save as otherwise expressly provided in this section or in any other section of this Act, no liability other than the liability specified in sub-section (2) in relation to the Refractory Plant, in respect of any period prior to the appointed day shall be enforceable against the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be;

(b) no award, decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority in relation to the Refractory Plant, passed after the appointed day in respect of any matter, claim or dispute in relation to any matter, not being a matter referred to in sub-section (2), which arose before that date, shall be enforceable against the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be;

(c) no liability incurred by the Company before the appointed day, for the contravention, in relation to the Refractory Plant, of any provision of law for the time being in force, shall be enforceable against the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

CHAPTER III

PAYMENT OF AMOUNT

9. (1) The Company shall be given by the Central Government in cash and in the manner specified in Chapter VI, an amount of one crore seven lakhs and seventeen thousand rupees for the transfer to, and vesting in, it, under section 3, of the Refractory Plant.

(2) The amount payable under sub-section (1) shall carry simple interest at the rate of four per cent. per annum for the period commencing on the appointed day and ending on the date on which payment of such amount is made by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

(3) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the liabilities of the Company in relation to the Refractory Plant, other than those referred to in sub-section (2) of section 8, shall be met from the amount referred to in sub-section (1), in accordance with the rights and interests of the creditors of the Company.

10. (1) In addition to the amounts specified in section 9, there shall also be given to the Company, in cash, by the Central Government an amount computed at the rate of rupees two thousand and five hundred per mensem for the deprivation of the Company of the management of its Refractory Plant during the period commencing on the 2nd day of November, 1972, and ending on the appointed day.

(2) In addition to the amount referred to in sub-section (1), there shall be given by the Central Government, in cash, to the Company, simple interest at the rate of four per cent, per annum on the amount computed at the rate specified in sub-section (D) for the period commencing on the appointed day and ending on the date on which payment of such amount is made by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

CHAPTER IV

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF REFRACTORY PLANT

11. On the commencement of this Act, the general superintendence, direction, control and management of the affairs and business of the Refractory Plant shall,—

(a) where a direction has been made by the Central Government under section 4, vest in the Government company specified in such direction, or

(b) where no such direction has been made, vest in such person or body of persons as may be appointed by the Central Government in this behalf,

and thereupon the Government company so specified or the person or body of persons so appointed, as the case may be, shall be entitled to exercise all such powers and do all such things as the Company is authorised to exercise and do in relation to the Refractory Plant.

CHAPTER V

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF REFRACTORY PLANT

12. (1) Every person, who has been, immediately before the appointed day, employed by the Company, shall, if employed in connection with the Refractory Plant, become, as from the appointed day, an employee of the Central Government or the Government company in which the Refractory Plant has vested, as the case may be, and shall hold his office or service therein by the same tenure, on the same remuneration and upon the same terms and conditions and same rights and privileges as to pension and gratuity and other like matters as he would have held the same under the Company if the Refractory Plant had not vested in the Central Government or the Government company, and shall continue to do so unless and until his employment in the Central Government or the Government company is duly terminated or until his remuneration, terms and conditions of employment are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, or in any other law for the time being in force, the transfer of the services of any employee of the Company to the Central Government or the Government company shall not entitle such employee to any compensation under this Act or under any other law for the time being in force and no such claim shall be entertained by any court, tribunal or other authority.

(3) Where, under the terms of any contract of service or otherwise, any person, whose services become terminated or whose services become transferred to the Central Government or a Government company by reason of the provisions of this Act, is entitled to arrears of salary or wages or any payment for any leave not availed of or other payment, not being payment by way of gratuity or pension, such person may, except to the extent such liability has been taken over by the Central Government under sub-section (2) of section 8, enforce his claim against the Company but not against the Central Government or the Government company.

Management, etc., of Refractory Plant.

 $\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{p}}$

heriyo

14 of 1947.

DF 1976]

Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant)

13. (1) Where the Company has established a provident fund, superannuation, welfare or other fund for the benefit of the persons employed in the Refractory Plant, the monies relatable to the employees whose services have become transferred by or under this Act to the Central Government or a Government company shall, out of the monies standing, on the appointed day, to the credit of such provident fund, superannuation, welfare or other fund, stand transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

(2) The monies which stand transferred, under sub-section (1), to the Central Government or a Government company, shall be dealt with by that Government or Government company, as the case may be, in such manner as may be prescribed.

CHAPTER VI

COMMISSIONER OF PAYMENTS

14. (1) For the purpose of disbursing the amount payable to the Company, the Central Government shall, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint such person as it may think fit to be the Commissioner of Payments.

(2) The Central Government may appoint such other persons as it may think fit to assist the Commissioner and thereupon the Commissioner may authorise one or more of such persons also to exercise all or any of the powers exercisable by him under this Act, and different persons may be authorised to exercise different powers.

(3) Any person authorised by the Commissioner to exercise any powers may exercise those powers in the same manner and with the same effect as if they have been conferred on that person directly by this Act and not by way of authorisation.

(4) The salaries and allowances of the Commissioner and other persons appointed under this section shall be defrayed out of the Consolidated Fund of India.

15. (1) The Central Government shall, within thirty days from the specified date, pay, in cash, to the Commissioner, for payment to the Company, an amount equal to the amount specified in section 9 and shall also pay to the Commissioner such amounts as may be payable to the Company under sub-sections (1) and (2) of section 10.

(2) A deposit account shall be opened by the Central Government in favour of the Commissioner in the Public Account of India, and every amount paid under this Act to the Commissioner shall be deposited by him to the credit of the said deposit account in the Public Account of India, and thereafter the said deposit account shall be operated by the Commissioner.

(3) Interest accruing on the amount standing to the credit of the deposit account referred to in sub-section (2) shall centre to the benefit of the Company.

Appointment of Commissioner of Payments.

Payment by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

Provident

and other funds. Priority of the claims^(new) in relation to arrears of provident fund, etc. 16. (1) Out of the amount paid to him under sub-section (1) of section 15, the Commissioner shall deduct in the first instance, all sums equal to the amount of arrears due to the persons who were in employment of the Company, in connection with the Refractory Plant, on the 1st day of July, 1973,—

(a) in relation to a provident fund, pension fund or any other fund established for the welfare of such persons,

(b) as wages.

(2) All sums deducted under sub-section (1) shall, in accordance with such rules as may be made under this Act, be credited by the Commissioner to the relevant fund or paid by him to the persons to whom the said sums are due and on such credit or payment, the liability of the Company in respect of the amount of arrears due as aforesaid shall, to the extent of such credit or payment, stand discharged.

(3) Every deduction made under sub-section (1) shall have priority over all other debts, whether secured or unsecured.

17. (1) Save as otherwise provided in section 16, every secured debt due from the Company shall have priority over all other debts and shall be paid in accordance with the rights and interests of the secured creditors:

Provided that where the secured debts are due to different creditors by reason of the hypothecation of different assets to them, such debts shall be repaid in full in accordance with the rights and interests of such creditors, unless the balance of the amount left after meeting the liabilities referred to in section 16 is insufficient to meet them, in which case they shall abate in equal proportions and be paid accordingly.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, there shall be paid in priority to all other unsecured debts,—

(a) all revenues, taxes, cesses, rates and any other dues payable immediately before the appointed day, to the Central Government, State Governments, local authorities and State Electricity Boards in relation to the Refractory Plant, as the case may be;

(b) all amounts due in respect of any compensation or liability for compensation under the Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923, in respect of the death or disablement of any employee of the Company in relation to the Refractory Plant, unless the Company has, under such a contract with insurers as is mentioned in section 14 of the said Act, rights capable of being transferred to, and vested in, the workmen;

(c) all sums deducted by the Company from the salary or wages of any employee of the Refractory Plant for credit to any provident fund or any other fund established for the welfare o the employees but not deposited to the credit of such funds.

(3) The debts specified in sub-section (2) shall rank equally among themselves and be paid in full, unless the balance of the amount left after meeting the liabilities referred to in section 16, and sub-section (1) of this section, is insufficient to meet them, in which case they shall abate in equal proportions and be paid accordingly.

Priority in relation to other claims.

1114

alt

a Million an air bha an an Annaich Annai

8 of 1923.

Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant)

18. Every person having a claim against the Company in relation to the Refractory Plant shall prefer such claim before the Commissioner within thirty days from the specified date:

Provided that if the Commissioner is satisfied that the claimant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the claim within the said period of thirty days, he may entertain the claim within a further period of thirty days, but not thereafter.

19. (1) The Commissioner shall fix a certain date on or before which every claimant shall file the proof of his claim or be excluded from the benefit of the deductions or disbursements made by the Commissioner.

(2) Not less than fourteen days' notice of the date so fixed shall be given by advertisement in one issue of the daily newspaper in the English language and in one issue of such daily newspaper in the regional language as the Commissioner may consider suitable, and every such notice shall call upon the claimants to file the proof of their claims with the Commissioner within the time specified in the advertisement.

(3) Every claimant who fails to file the proof of his claim within the time specified by the Commissioner shall be excluded from the deductions or disbursements made by the Commissioner.

(4) The Commissioner shall, after such investigation as may, in his opinion, be necessary and after giving the Company an opportunity of refuting the claim and after giving the claimant a reasonable opportunity of being heard, in writing, admit or reject the claim in whole or in part.

(5) The Commissioner shall have the power to regulate his own procedure in all matters arising out of the discharge of his functions including the place or places at which he will hold his sittings and shall, for the purpose of making an investigation under this Act, have the same powers as are vested in a civil court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit, in respect of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the summoning and enforcing the attendance of any witness and examining him on oath;

(b) the discovery and production of any document or other material object producible as evidence;

(c) the reception of evidence on affidavits;

(d) the issuing of any commission for the examination of witnesses.

(6) Any investigation before the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a judicial proceeding within the meaning of sections 193 and 228 of the Indian Penal Code and the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a civil court for the purpose of section 195 and Chapter XXVI of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

(7) A claimant who is dissatisfied with the decision of the Commissioner may prefer an appeal against the decision to the principal civil court of original jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the Refractory Plant is situated:

5 of 1908.

45 of 1860.

2 of 1974.

Claims to be made to the Commis-

sioner.

Proof of claims

47 Meria

Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant)

Â

Provided that where a person who is a Judge of a High Court is appointed to be the Commissioner, such appeal shall lie to the High Court for the State in which the Refractory Plant is situated, and such appeal shall be heard and disposed of by not less than two Judges of that High Court.

20. Where, after meeting the claims admitted by him of secured creditors, and unsecured creditors having priority under sub-section (2) of section 17, the total amount of the claims of other unsecured creditors admitted by the Commissioner does not exceed the balance of the amount left after meeting the liabilities referred to in section 16, and sub-sections (1) and (2) of section 17, every admitted claim of such other unsecured creditors, shall rank equally among themselves and be paid in full, and the balance, if any, shall be paid to the Company; but where such amount is insufficient to meet in full the total amount of such admitted claims, all such claims shall abate in equal proportions and be paid accordingly.

Undisbursed or unclaimed amount to be deposited to the general revenue account.

Disburse-

ment of

money

by the

claim-

ants.

Commissioner to

> 21. Any money paid to the Commissioner which remains undisbursed or unclaimed for a period of three years from the first day on which the disbursement was made, shall be transferred by the Commissioner to the general revenue account of the Central Government; but a claim to any money so transferred may be preferred to the Central Government by the person entitled to such payment and shall be dealt with as if such transfer had not been made, the order, if any, for payment of the claim being treated as an order for the refund of the revenue.

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

Penaltier,

22. Any person, who,---

(a) having in his possession, custody or control any property forming part of the Refractory Plant, wrongfully withholds such property from the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be; or

(b) wrongfully obtains possession of, or retains any property forming part of, the Refractory Plant or wilfully withholds or fails to furnish to the Central Government or the Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or the Government company, as the case may be, any document relating to such Refractory Plant which may be in his possession, custody or control or fails to deliver to the Central Government or the Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or the Government company any assets, books of account, registers or other documents in his custody or control, relating to the Refractory Plant; or

(c) wrongfully removes or destroys any property forming part of the Refractory Plant or prefers any claim under this Act which he knows or has reasonable cause to believe to be false or grossly inaccurate.

shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years or with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees, or with both.

OF 1976]

punished accordingly:

Assam Sillimanite Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant)

23. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who at the time the offence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals;

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

24. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time being in force or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law other than this Act, or in any decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority.

25. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against Protecr the Central Government or any of its officers or other employees for any- ition of thing which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act. action

(2) No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any of its officers or other employees for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

26. (1) Every contract entered into by the Company in relation to the Contracts Refractory Plant for any service, sale or supply, and in force immedito cease ately before the appointed day, shall, on and from the expiry of one to have hundred and eighty days from the appointed day, cease to have effect effect unless unless such contract is, before the expiry of that period, ratified, in writratified ing, by the Central Government or the Government company, and, in by the ratifying such contract, the Central Government or the Government com-Central pany may make such alteration or modification therein as it may think Govern. ment or fit: Govern-

Provided that a Government company shall not make any alteration ment or modification in a contract without the previous approval of the Cencompany tral Government:

Provided further that the Central Government or the Government company shall not omit to ratify a contract, and shall not make any

Act to have over_ riding effect.

taken in good faith.

Offences by companies.

137

115 Law-18.

alteration or modification in a contract, unless it is satisfied that such contract is unduly oncrous or has been entered into in bad faith or is detrimental to the interests of the Refractory Plant.

(2) The Central Government or the Government company shall not omit to ratify a contract, and, shall not make any alteration or modification therein, except after giving to the parties to the contract a reasonable opportunity of being heard and except after recording, in writing, its reasons for refusal to ratify the contract or for making any alteration or modification therein,

27. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, direct that all or any of the powers exercisable by it under this Act may also be exercised by any person or persons as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Whenever any delegation of power is made under sub-section (1), the person to whom such power has been delegated shall act under the direction, control and supervision of the Central Government.

28. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:---

(a) the manner in which monies in any provident or other fund referred to in section 13 shall be dealt with;

(b) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall gebe laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be noiles comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification stranschordannulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything pre-

viously done under that rule.

29. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, remove the difficulty:

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of a period of two years from the appointed day.

30. It is hereby declared that this Act is for giving effect to the policy Declaraof the State towards securing the principles specified in clause (b) of article 39 of the Constitution.

> Explanation.-In this section, "State" has the same meaning as in article 12 of the Constitution.

Delegation of powers.

Power to make rules.

av.

de l'As

138

tion as to the policy of the State

Power to

remove difficul-

tles.

THE PAYMENT OF BONUS (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 23 OF 1976

[11th February, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Payment of Bonus Act, 1965.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Payment of Bonus (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 25th day of September, 1975.

na faga sa

21 of 1965,

2. In the Payment of Bonus Act, 1965 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), for the long title, the following long title shall be ment of long titl

long title.

"An Act to provide for the payment of bonus to persons employed in certain establishments on the basis of profits or on the basis of production or productivity and for matters connected therewith.",

Payment of Bonus (Amendment)

63 of 1948.

Amendment of section 1. 3. In section 1 of the principal Act,---

(a) to sub-section (3), the following proviso shall be added, namely:---

"Provided that the appropriate Government may, after giving not less than two months' notice of its intention so to do, by notification in the Official Gazette, apply the provisions of this Act with effect from such accounting year as may be specified in the notification, to any establishment or class of establishments [including an establishment being a factory within the meaning of sub-clause (ii) of clause (m) of section 2 of the Factories Act, 1948] employing such number of persons less than twenty as may be specified in the notification; so, however, that the number of persons so specified shall in no case be less than ten.";

(b) in sub-section (4), after the existing proviso, the following proviso shall be inserted, namely:—

"Provided further that when the provisions of this Act have been made applicable to any establishment or class of establishments by the issue of a notification under the proviso to sub-section (3), the reference to the accounting year commencing on any day in the year 1964 and every subsequent accounting year or, as the case may be, the reference to the accounting year commencing on any day in the year 1968 and every subsequent accounting year, shall, in relation to such establishment or class of establishments, be construed as a reference to the accounting year specified in such notification and every subsequent accounting year.";

(c) in sub-section (5),—

(i) the words, brackets, letter and figure "under clause (b) of sub-section (3)" shall be omitted;

(*ii*) the words, brackets and figure "or, as the case may be, the number specified in the notification issued under the proviso to sub-section (3)" shall be added at the end.

4. In section 2 of the principal Act,---

Amendment of section 2.

(a) in clause (4),—

(i) in sub-clause (a), the brackets and words "(other than a banking company)" shall be omitted;

(ii) the words, brackets and figures "and includes any amount treated as such under sub-section (2) of section 34" shall be omitted;

(b) in clause (8), after the words, brackets and figures "any subsidiary bank as defined in the State Bank of India (Subsidiary Banks) Act, 1959", the words, brackets, figures and letter "any corresponding new bank specified in the First Schedule to the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970, any co-operative bank as defined in clause (*bii*) of section 2 of the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934," shall be inserted.

38 of 1959

5 of 1970. 2 of 1934. 5. For section 4 of the principal Act, the following section shall be Substitusubstituted, namely:-

tion of new section for section 4.

tion of

fits.

gross pro-

"4. The gross profits derived by an employer from an establish-Computament in respect of any accounting year shall be calculated in the manner specified in the First Schedule.".

6. In section 6 of the principal Act, in clause (d), for the words "Third Amend-Schedule", the words "Second Schedule" shall be substituted. section 6.

7. For section 10 of the principal Act, the following section shall be

Substitution of new section for section 10

ment of

'10. (1) Subject to the other provisions of this Act, where an Amount employer has any allocable surplus in any accounting year, then, of bonus. he shall be bound to pay to every employee in respect of that accounting year a minimum bonus which shall not be less than four per cent. of the salary or wage earned by the employee during the accounting year or one hundred rupees whichever is higher, or, in a case where the allocable surplus exceeds the said amount of minimum bonus payable to the employees, an amount in proportion to the salary or wage earned by the employee during the accounting year subject to a maximum of twenty per cent. of such salary or wage:

Provided that where an employee has not completed fifteen years of age at the beginning of that accounting year, the provisions of this sub-section shall have effect in relation to such employee as if for the words "one hundred rupees", the words "sixty rupees" were substituted.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), every employer shall be bound to pay to every employee in respect of the accounting year commencing on any day in the year 1974, a minimum bonus which shall be four per cent. of the salary or wage earned by the employee during that accounting year or one hundred rupees whichever is higher, whether or not the employer has any allocable surplus in that accounting year:

Provided that where an employee has not completed fifteen years of age at the beginning of that accounting year, the provisions of this sub-section shall have effect in relation to such employee as if for the words "one hundred rupees", the words "sixty rupees" were substituted.

(3) For the purposes of this section, the allocable surplus shall be computed taking into account the amount set on or set off in the three immediately preceding accounting years and in the accounting year in respect of which the bonus is payable, in the manner illustrated in the Third Schedule.'.

Omission of section 11.

Amendment of section 12.

Substitution of new section for section 13.

Proportionate deduction in bonus in certain cases.

cases. Substitution of s new section for

Set on and set off of allocable

surplus,

section 15.

8. Section 11 of the principal Act shall be omitted.

9. In section 12 of the principal Act, the words and figures "or, as the case may be, under section 11," shall be omitted.

10. For section 13 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

"13. Where an employee has not worked for all the working days in any accounting year, the bonus payable to him under section 10 shall be proportionately reduced.".

11. For section 15 of the principal substituted, namely:—

Act, the following section shall be

"15. (1) Where for any accounting year, the allocable surplus exceeds the amount of bonus payable to the employees in the establishment under section 10, then, the excess shall, subject to a limit of twenty per cent. of the total salary or wage of the employees employed in the establishment in that accounting year, be carried forward for being set on in the succeeding accounting year and so on, to be utilised for the purpose of payment of bonus, in the manner illustrated in the Third Schedule.

(2) Where for any accounting year, there is no allocable surplus or the allocable surplus in respect of that year falls short of the amount of bonus payable to the employees in the establishment under section 10, and there is no sufficient amount carried forward and set on under subsection (1) which could be utilised for the purpose of payment of bonus, then, so much amount as is necessary for the payment of bonus under this Act shall be carried forward for being set off in the succeeding accounting year and so on, in the manner illustrated in the Third Schedule.

(3) The principal of set on and set off as illustrated in the Third Schedule shall apply to all other cases not covered by sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) for the purpose of payment of bonus under this Act.".

Amendment of section 16. 12. In section 16 of the principal Act,-

(a) for sub-section (1) and the *Explanations* thereto, the following sub-sections and *Explanations* shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) Where an establishment is newly set up, whether before or after the commencement of this Act, the employees of such establishment shall be entitled to be paid bonus under this Act in accordance with the provisions of sub-sections (1A), (1B) and (1C).

Payment of Bonus (Amendment)

Amend-

Provided that such employees shall not be entitled to be paid such bonus in excess of twenty per cent. of the salary or wage earned by them during the relevant accounting year.".

20. In section 32 of the principal Act,-

(a) for clause (vii), the following clause shall be substituted, section 32, namely:---

"(vii) employees employed by a banking company;";

(b) in clause (ix),-

(i) after sub-clause (f), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(ff) the Industrial Reconstruction Corporation of India;";

(*ii*) in sub-clause (g), the brackets and words "(other than a banking company)" shall be omitted;

(c) clause (x) shall be omitted.

21. Section 33 of the principal Act shall be omitted.

22. For section 34 of the principal Act, the following section shall be Substitusubstituted, namely:--

Substitution of new section for

Omission of section 33.

section 34.

tent with the Act.

Omission of section 37.

Amend-

"34. Subject to the provisions of section 31A, the provisions of this Effect of Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time being in force or in the terms of any award, agreement; settlement or contract of service.".

23. Section 37 of the principal Act shall be omitted.

24. In section 38 of the principal Act, in sub-section (3),---

(a) for the words "or in two successive sessions", the words "or ment of section in two or more successive sessions" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "in which it is so laid or the session immediately following", the words "immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

1. 19 19

25. The First Schedule to the principal Act shall be omitted

26. In the Second Schedule to the principal Act,-

(a) for the heading "THE SECOND SCHEDULE", the heading "THE FIRST SCHEDULE" shall be substituted;

(b) for the sub-heading "[See section 4(b)]", the sub-heading "(See section 4)" shall be substituted;

Omission of the First Schedule. Amendment of the Second Schedule.

115 Law-19.

(c) in Item 3, after sub-item (a), the following sub-item shall be inserted, namely:---

"(*aa*) The amount debited in respect of gratuity paid or payable to employees in excess of the aggregate of

(i) the amount, if any, paid to, or provided for payment to, an approved gratuity fund; and

(*ii*) the amount actually part to employees on their retirement or on termination of their employment for any reason.";

(d) in Item 6, for sub-item (g), the following sub-item shall be substituted, namely:—

"(g) Cash subsidy, if any, given by the Government or by any body corporate established by any law for the time being in force or by any other agency through bidgetary grants, whether given directly or through any agency for specified purposes and the proceeds of which are reserved for such purposes.";

(e) before the foot-notes, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:---

'Explanation.—In sub-item (aa) of Item 3, "approved gratuity fund" has the same meaning assigned to it in clause (5) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act.'.

27. In the Third Schedule to the principal Act,—

(a) for the heading "THE THIRD SCHEDULE", the heading "THE SECOND SCHEDULE" shall be substituted;

(b) in Item 1, in column (2), the words ", other than a banking company" shall be omitted;

(c) Item 2 and the entries relating thereto shall be omitted;

(d) in the Explanation, the figures and brackets ", 2(iii)" shall be omitted.

28. For the Fourth Schedule to the principal Act, the following Schedule shall be substituted, namely:---

THE THIRD SCHEDULE

(See sections 10, 15 and 16)

The illustration in this Schedule has been worked out with reference to an establishment which has an annual salary or wage bill of rupees one lakh, twenty per cent, of which amounts to Rs. 20,000 and four per cent. of which amounts to Rs. 2,000.

Year	Amount, equal to sixty per cent. or sixty-seven per cent., as the case may be, of available surplus allocable as bonus	'Set on' or 'set off' of the pre- ceding year	Amount paid or payable as bonus	Balance of 'set on' or 'set off'
(1)	(2)	~(3)	(4)	(5)
	(Rş.)	(Rs.)	(Rs.)	^{i (} (Rs.)
٦.	42,000	+3,000(a)	20,000	+23,000
2.	Nil	+ 23,000	20,000	+3,000

ment of the Third Schedule.

Substitu-

new

Fourth Schedule.

Schedule for the

Amend.

ÔF 1976]	Payment of Bonus (Amendment)			1 47
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
3.	10,000	+3,000	13,000	Nil
4:	IO	Nil	4,000	
5.	100		Nil	3,890
6.	Nil	⊷ •3,890	Nil	
7.	23,890		20,000	Nil
8.	Nil	Nil	Nil	Nil
9.	25,000	Nil	20,000	+ 5,000
10.	15,100	+ 5,000	20,000	+100
II.	Nil	+100	4,000	— 3,9 00

2. "a" represents the amount 'set on' as calculated under the provisions of this Act as it stood immediately before the commencement of the Payment of Bonus (Amendment) Act, 1976."

43 of 1961.

21 of 1965.

29. In sub-section (1) of section 36 of the Income-tax Act, 1961, in the proviso to clause (ii), for the words "Provided that the amount of the bonus or commission", the words and brackets "Provided further that the amount of the bonus (not being bonus referred to in the first proviso) or commission" shall be substituted and before that proviso as so amended, the following proviso shall be inserted, namely:--

Amendment of section 36 of the Income-tax Act, 1961.

"Provided that the deduction in respect of bonus paid to an employee employed in a factory or other establishment to which the provisions of the Payment of Bonus Act, 1965 apply shall not exceed the amount of bonus payable under that Act."

130. For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that notwithstanding the amendments made to the principal Act by this Act, the provisions of the principal Act as they stood from time to time before the commencement of this Act shall apply and continue to apply to and in relation to the payment of bonus in respect of any accounting year preceding the accounting year commencing on any day in the vear 1974.

11 of 1975. **31.** (1) The Payment of Bonus (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Repeal and saving.

Saving.

THE PRESS COUNCIL (REPEAL) ACT, 1976 No. 24 of 1976

News March

(a) a service set (a) is the set of a set of set of set of set (a) is the set of a set of a set of a set of a set (a) is the set of a set (b) is the set of a set (b) is the set of a set (b) is the set of a set of a set (b) is the set (b) is the set (b) is the set of a set (b) is the set of a set (b) is the set of a set (b) is the
The Control of the control of the

An Act to repeal the Press Council Act, 1965 and to provide for certain matters incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Short title and commencement.

Defini-

tions.

1. (1) This Act may be called the Press Council (Repeal) Act, 1976.
(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of January, 1976.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires, <u>the states of the second /u>

(b) "Press Council" means the Press Council of India established under section 3 of the Press Council Act, 1965.

Repeal of Act 34 of 1965 and dissolution of Press Council. 3. On the appointed day, the Press Council Act, 1965, shall stand 34 of 1965. repealed, and the Press Council shall stand dissolved.

201106-00

4. On the dissolution of the Press Council,-

(a) all monies and other property of whatever kind (including the Fund of the Press Council) owned by, or vested in, the Press Council, immediately before the appointed day shall, on the appointed day, stand transferred to and yest in the Central Government;

(b) subject to the provisions of clause (d), any suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature pending immediately before the appointed day before any court or other authority in which the Press Council is a party shall, on the appointed day, abate;

(c) any proceeding of whatever nature pending immediately before the appointed day before the Press Council shall, on the appointed day, abate;

(d) all liabilities and obligations of the Press Council of whatever kind and subsisting immediately before the appointed day, shall, on and from the appointed day, be deemed to be the liabilities or obligations, as the case may be, of the Central Government, and any proceeding or cause of action pending or existing immediately before the appointed day by or against the Press Council in relation to such liability or obligation may, as from the appointed day, be continued and enforced by or against the Central Government;

(e) any thing, or any action, which ought to have been done or taken by the Press Council before the appointed day with respect to the termination of service of its employees or with respect to any matter in relation thereto or arising therefrom, but not so done or taken by that Council, may, on and from the appointed day, be done or taken by the Central Government.

26 of 1975.

5. (1) The Press Council (Repeal) Ordinance, 1975, is hereby repealed.

Repeal and saving.

Le Le

2017

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under section 4 of the Ordinance so repealed shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

All the personal a grant to be a second of the second

and a gradient and a start of

the state of the state of the state of the state

e bage and stations of the new second digners of the New Station of the New Statio

Consequential

provi-

sions.

THE EQUAL REMUNERATION ACT, 1976

No. 25 of 1976

[11th February, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the payment of equal remuneration to men and women workers and for the prevention of discrimination, on the ground of sex, against women in the matter of employment and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Equal Remuneration Act, 1976.

Short title, extent and commencement.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall come into force on such date, not being later than three years from the passing of this Act, as the Central Government may, by notification, appoint and different dates may be appointed for different establishments or employments.

Definitions.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "appropriate Government" means,-

(i) in relation to any employment carried on by or under the authority of the Central Government or a railway administration, or in relation to a banking company, a mine, oilfield or

Equal Remuneration

major port or any corporation established by or under a Central Act, the Central Government, and

(*ii*) in relation to any other employment, the State Government;

(b) "commencement of this Act" means, in relation to an establishment or employment, the date on which this Act comes into force in respect of that establishment or employment;

(c) "employer" has the meaning assigned to it in clause (f) of section 2 of the Payment of Gratuity Act, 1972;

(d) "man" and "woman" mean male and female human beings, respectively, of any age;

(e) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(j) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Agt;

(g) "remuneration" means the basic wage or salary, and any additional emoluments whatsoever payable, either in cash or in kind, to a person employed in respect of employment or work done in such employment, if the terms of the contract of employment, express or implied, were fulfilled;

(h) "same work or work of a similar nature" means work in respect of which the skill, effort and responsibility required are the same, when performed under similar working conditions, by a man or a woman and the differences, if any, between the skill, effort and responsibility required of a man and those required of a woman are not of practical importance in relation to the terms and conditions of employment;

(i) "worker" means a worker in any establishment or employment in respect of which this Act has come into force;

(j) words and expressions used in this Act and not defined but defined in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

3: The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law or in the terms of any award, agreement or contract of service, whether made before or after the commencement of this Act, or in any instrument having effect under any law for the time being in force.

Act to have overriding effect.

39 of 1972.

14 of 1947.

ののないないないのない

CHAPTER II

PAYMENT OF REMUNERATION AT EQUAL RATES TO MEN AND WOMEN WORKERS AND OTHER MATTERS

4. (1) No employer shall pay to any worker, employed by him in an establishment or employment, remuneration, whether payable in cash or in kind, at rates less favourable than those at which remuneration is paid by him to the workers of the opposite sex in such establishment or employment for performing the same work or work of a similar nature.

(2) No employer shall, for the purpose of complying with the provisions of sub-section (1), reduce the rate of remuneration of any worker.

(3) Where, in an establishment or employment, the rates of remuneration payable before the commencement of this Act for men and women workers for the same work or work of a similar nature are different only on the ground of sex, then the higher (in cases where there are only two rates), or, as the case may be, the highest (in cases where there are more than two rates), of such rates shall be the rate at which remuneration shall be payable, on and from such commencement, to such men and women workers:

Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall be deemed to entitle a worker to the revision of the rate of remuneration payable to him or her with reference to the service rendered by him or her before the commencement of this Act.

5. On and from the commencement of this Act, no employer shall, while making recruitment for the same work or work of a similar nature, make any discrimination against women except where the employment of women in such work is prohibited or restricted by or under any law for the time being in force:

Provided that the provisions of this section shall not affect any priority or reservation for Scheduled Castes or Scheduled Tribes, exservicemen, retrenched employees or any other class or category of persons in the matter of recruitment to the posts in an establishment or employment.

6. (1) For the purpose of providing increasing employment opportunities for women, the appropriate Government shall constitute one or more Advisory Committees to advise it with regard to the extent to which women may be employed in such establishments or employments as the Central Government may, by notification, specify in this behalf.

(2) Every Advisory Committee shall consist of not less than ten persons, to be nominated by the appropriate Government, of which one-half shall be women.

(3) In tendering its advice, the Advisory Committee shall have regard to the number of women employed in the concerned establishment or employment, the nature of work, hours of work, suitability of women for employment, as the case may be, the need for providing increasing employment opportunities for women, including part-time employment, mand such other relevant factors as the Committee may think fit.

(4) The Advisory Committee shall regulate its own procedure.

Duty of employer to pay equal remuneration to men and women workers for same work or work of a similar nature.

crimination to be made while recruiting men and women workers.

No dis-

Advisory Commitor 1976]

(5) The appropriate Government may, after considering the advice tendered to it by the Advisory Committee and after giving to the persons concerned in the establishment or employment an opportunity to make representations, issue such directions in respect of employment of women workers, as the appropriate Government may think fit

7. (1) The appropriate Government may, by notification, appoint such officers, not below the rank of a Labour Officer, as it thinks fit to be the authorities for the purpose of hearing and deciding—

(a) Complaints with regard to the contravention of any provision of this Act;

(b) claims arising out of non-payment of wages at equal rates to men and women workers for the same work or work of a similar nature;

and may, by the same or subsequent notification, define the local limits within which each such authority shall exercise its jurisdiction.

(2) Every complaint or claim referred to in sub-section (1) shall be made in such manner as may be prescribed.

(3) If any question arises as to whether two or more works are of the same nature or of a similar nature, it shall be decided by the authority appointed under sub-section (1).

(4) Where a complaint or claim is made to the authority appointed under sub-section (1), it may, after giving the applicant and the employer an opportunity of being heard, and after such inquiry as it may consider necessary, direct,—

(i) in the case of a claim arising out of non-payment of wages at equal rates to men and women workers for the same work or work of a similar nature, that payment be made to the worker of the amount by which the wages payable to him exceed the amount actually paid;

(ii) in the case of complaint, that adequate steps be taken by the employer so as to ensure that there is no contravention of any provision of this Act.

(5) Every authority appointed under sub-section (1) shall have all the powers of a Civil Court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, for the purpose of taking evidence and of enforcing the attendance of witnesses and compelling the production of documents, and every such authority shall be deemed to be a Civil Court for all the purposes of section 195 and Chapter XXVI of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

(6) Any employer or worker aggrieved by any order made by an authority appointed under sub-section (1), on a complaint or claim may, within thirty days from the date of the order, prefer an appeal to such authority as the appropriate Government may, by notification, specify in this behalf, and that authority may, after hearing the appeal, confirm, modify or reverse the order appealed against and no further appeal shall lie against the order made by such authority.

(7) The authority referred to in sub-section (6) may, if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the -

115 Law-20.

.

2 of 1974.

5 of 1908.

Power of appro_ priate Government to appoint authorities for hearing anđ deciding a set of claims and complaints.

0.52

A STORE STORE STORE STORE STORE

appeal within the period specified in sub-section (6), allow the appeal to be preferred within a further period of thirty days but not thereafter.

(8) The provisions of sub-section (1) of section 33C of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, shall apply for the recovery of monies due from an 14 of 1947 employer arising out of the decision of an authority appointed under this section.

CHAPTER III

Miscellaneous

8. On and from the commencement of this Act, every employer shall maintain such registers and other documents in relation to the workers employed by him as may be prescribed.

9. (1) The appropriate Government may, by notification, appoint such persons as it may think fit to be Inspectors for the purpose of making an investigation as to whether the provisions of this Act, or the rules made thereunder, are being complied with by employers, and may define the local limits within which an Inspector may make such investigation.

(2) Every Inspector shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

(3) An Inspector may, at any place within the local limits of his jurisdiction,—

(a) enter, at any reasonable time, with such assistance as he thinks fit, any building, factory, premises or vessel;

(b) require any employer to produce any register, muster-roll or other documents relating to the employment of workers, and examine such documents;

(c) take, on the spot or otherwise, the evidence of any person for the purpose of ascertaining whether the provisions of this Act are being, or have been, complied with:

(d) examine the employer, his agent or servant or any other person found in charge of the establishment or any premises connected therewith or any person whom the Inspector has reasonable cause to believe to be, or to have been a worker in the establishment;

(*) make copies, or take extracts from, any register or other document maintained in relation to the establishment under this Act.

(4) Any person required by an inspector to produce any register or other document or to give any information shall comply with such requisition.

Persities. 10. (1) Watter the commencement of this Act, any employer, being required by or under the Act, so to do-

(a) omits or fails to maintain any register or other document in relation to workers employed by him. or

Duty of employers

maintain registers. Inspec-

to

tors.

8 . No.

.02- y.

45 of 1860

(b) omits or fails to produce any register, muster-roll or other document relating to the employment of workers, or

(c) omits or refuses to give any evidence or prevents his agent, servant, or any other person in charge of the establishment, or any worker, from giving evidence, or

(d) omits or refuses to give any information,

he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees.

(2) If, after the commencement of this Act, any employer—

(a) makes any recruitment in contravention of the provisions of this Act, or

(b) makes any payment of remuneration at unequal rates to men and women workers, for the same work or work of a similar nature, or

(c) makes any discrimination between men and women workers in contravention of the provisions of this Act, or

(d) omits or fails t_0 carry out any direction made by the appropriate Government under sub-section (5) of section 6,

he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees.

(3) If any person being required so to do, omits or refuses to produce to an Inspector any register or other document or to give any information, he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees.

11. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

12. (1) No court inferior to that of a Metropolitan Magistrate or a Judicial Magistrate of the first class shall try any offence punishable funder this Act.

Offences by compa. nies.

Cognizance and trial of offences.

(2) No court shall take cognizance of an offence punishable under this Act except upon a complaint made with the sanction of the appropriate Government or an officer authorised by it in this behalf.

(3) No court shall take cognizance of an offence punishable under this Act unless complaint thereof is made within three months from the date on which sanction is granted under this section.

13. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the manner in which complaint or claim referred to in subsection (1) of section 7 shall be made;

(b) registers and other documents which an employer is required under section 8 to maintain in relation to the workers employed by him;

(c) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

14. The Central Government may give directions to a State Government as to the carrying into execution of this Act in the State.

Power of Central Government to give directions.

Act into apply in certain special cases.

15. In so far as—

(a) the terms and conditions of a woman's employment are, m any respect, affected by compliance with the law regulating the employment of women, or

(b) any special treatment is accorded to women in connection with the birth, or expected birth, of a child,

then to that extent the requirement of equal treatment for men and women as mentioned in this Act shall not apply (but without prejudice to its operation as regards other matters), nor shall that requirement extend to requiring equal treatment as regards terms and conditions relating to retirement, marriage or death or to any provision made in connection with retirement, marriage or death.

Power to

make

rules.

OF 1976]

Equal Remuneration

16. Where the appropriate Government is, on a consideration of all the circumstances of the case, satisfied that the differences in regard to the remuneration, or a particular species of remuneration, of men and women workers in any establishment or employment is based on a factor other than sex, it may, by notification, make a declaration to that effect, and any act of the employer attributable to such a difference shall not be deemed to be a contravention of any provision of this Act.

17. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by notification, make any order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, which appears to it to be necessary for the purpose of removing the difficulty:

Provided that every such order shall, as soon as may be after it is made, be laid before each House of Parliament.

12 of 1975.

18. (1) The Equal Remuneration Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance so repealed (including any notification, nomination, appointment, order or direction made thereunder) shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act as if this Act were in force when such thing was done or action was taken.

157

Power to make declaration.

Power to remove difficul. ties;

Rep**eal** an**d** savin**g**.

Contraction Anticology Anticology Anticology Anticology

THE MOTOR VEHICLES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 26 of 1976

[11th February, 1976.]

and share a tea

Server plant Bergara

An Act further to amend the Motor Vehicles Act, 1939.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Motor Vehicles (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 26th day of September, 1975.

2. In section 63 of the Motor Vehicles Act, 1939 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), after sub-section (10), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:---

4 of 1939

'(11) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), but, subject to the rules that may be made by the Central Government under sub-section (15), the appropriate authority may, for the purpose of encouraging long distance inter-State road transport, grant to the public carriers in a State such number of national permits as the Central Government may specify in this behalf in relation to that State and the provisions of sections 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59, 59A, 60, 61 and 64 shall, as far as may be, apply to or in relation to the grant of national permits:

Provided that the number of national permits specified for a State shall not be varied or modified except after consultation with the concerned State Government.

and commencement.

Short title

Amendment of section 63. * :.• 2

1. per

Motor Vehicles (Amendment)

Explanation.—In this section—

(a) "national permit" means a permit granted by the appropriate authority to a public carrier authorising him to operate as a public carrier throughout the territory of India or in such contiguous States, not being less than five in number (including the State in which the permit is issued), as may be specified in such permit in accordance with the choice indicated by the public carrier to whom such permit is granted;

(b) "appropriate authority" in relation to a national permit means the authority which is authorised by this Act to grant a public carrier's permit.

(12) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (1) of section 55, the appropriate authority shall, in considering an application for a national permit, also have regard to the following matters, namely:---

(a) no national permit shall be issued—

(i) to an individual owner if he already holds in his own name, three or more valid national permits, or, when he holds valid national permits as well as valid inter-State region permits, if the aggregate number of such permits is three or more;

(*ii*) to a company which already holds in its own name seven or more valid national permits, or, when it holds valid national permits as well as valid inter-State region permits, if the aggregate number of such permits is seven or more;

to applicants who are ex-army personnel, or who have valid licences for driving transport vehicles.

Explanation.—In this sub-section "company" includes a body corporate.

(13) If, as a result of the acquisition of one or more inter-State region permits by an individual owner or a company after one or impre national permits have been granted to him or it, the aggregate fumber of the permits held by such individual or company exceeds, in the case of the individual, three, or, in the case of a company, seven, the appropriate authority shall, notwithstanding anything contained in section 60, cancel such number of national permits as would bring down the aggregate number of national permit and inter-State region permit held by such individual, to three, or, in the case of a company, to seven:

Provided that before cancelling any national permit, the appropriate authority shall give to the individual owner or the company, as the case may be, an option to indicate which of the national permits held by him or it should be so cancelled.

(14) Nothing contained in sub-sections (12) and (13) shall apply to a State Transport Undertaking.

(15) (a) The Central Government may make rules for carrying out the provisions of sub-section (11).

٩٥.

Motor Vehicles (Amendment)

(b) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:----

(i) the authorisation ree payable for the issue of a national permit;

(ii) the fixation of the laden weight of the motor vehicle;

(iii) the distinguishing particulars or marks to be carried or exhibited in or on the motor vehicle;

(iv) the colour or colours in which the motor vehicle is to be painted;

(v) any matter, not specified in this Act, which shall be borne in mind by the appropriate authority in granting a national permit.

Explanation.—In this sub-section "authorisation fee" means the annual fee, not exceeding seven hundred rupees, which may be charged by the appropriate authority of a State to enable a motor vehicle, covered by the national permit, to be used in other States.'.

3. In section 133 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (3), the words "by the Central Government or", the words "Parliament or", in both the places where they occur, and the words "as the case may be," shall be omitted;

(b) after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(4) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

4. (1) The Motor Vehicles (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Amend_ ment of section 133.

Repeal and saving.

14 of 1975.

THE PREVENTION OF PUBLICATION OF OBJECTIONABLE MATTER ACT, 1976

실망 고려에는 집단국,

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

2776B

1.5714 6

CHAPTER I

Preliminary

Sections

ş:

- 1. Short title, extent and commencement.
- 2. Definitions and construction.
- 3. "Objectionable matter" defined.
- 4. Appointment of competent authorities.

CHAPTER II

PROHIBITION OF PREJUDICIAL PUBLICATIONS

- 5. Power to control prejudicial publications.
- 6. Forfeiture of publications made in contravention of orders under section 5.
- 7. Penalty for contravention of orders under section 5.

CHAPTER III

PREVENTION OF PRINTING AND PUBLICATION OF OBJECTIONABLE MATTER

- 8. Power to demand security from presses in certain cases.
- 9. Power to forfeit security or demand further security from presses.
- 10. Consequences of failure to deposit security as required under section 8 or section 9.
- 11. Power to demand security from publishers of newspapers and news-sheets in certain cases.
- 12. Power to forfeit security or demand further security from publishers of newspapers and news-sheets.
- 13. Consequences of failure by publisher to deposit security as required under section 11 or section 12.
- 14. Power to demand security from editors of newspapers and newssheets in certain cases.
- 15. Power to forfeit security or demand further security from editors of newspapers and news-sheets.
- 16. Amount of security and manner of deposit.
- 17. Procedure, etc., to be followed by the competent authority.
- 18. Revision by and appeals to Central Government.

115 Law-21.

CHAPTER IV

PREVENTION OF CIRCULATION AND DISTRIBUTION OF OBJECTIONABLE MATTER

SECTIONS

- 19. Power of Central Government to declare certain publications forfeited.
- 20. Power to detain packages containing certain publications when imported.
- 21. Prohibition of transmission by post of certain documents.
- 22. Power to seize and destroy unauthorised newspapers and newssheets.
- 23. Power to seize and forfeit undeclared presses producing unauthorised newspapers and unauthorised news-sheets.

CHAPTER V

APPEALS AND APPLICATIONS TO HIGH COURT

24. Appeals.

ł.,

6.2 3

- 25. Application to High Court against orders of forfeiture.
- 26. Appeals and applications to be heard by a Bench of three Judges.
- 27. Procedure in High Court.

CHAPTER VI

} . *1

111

PENALTIES

28. Penalty for keeping press without making deposit.

- 29. Penalty for publishing newspaper or news-sheet without making deposit.
- 30. Penalty for acting as editor without making deposit.
- 31. Penalty for disseminating unauthorised newspapers and unauthorised newspapers.

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

32. Service of notices.

33. Issue of search-warrants in certain cases.

34. Conduct of searches.

35. Return of security in certain cases.

36. Application of provisions of Act 36 of 1963.

37. Bar of jurisdiction and protection of action taken in good faith.

38. Bar of double penalty.

39. Cognizability of offences under this Act.

40. Repeal of sections 6, 7 and 8 of Act 35 of 1969.

41 Repeal of Ordinance 28 of 1975 and saving.

162

THE PREVENTION OF PUBLICATION OF OBJECTIONABLE MATTER ACT, 1976

No. 27 of 1976

[11th February, 1976.]

An Act to provide against the printing and publication of incitement to crime and other objectionable matter.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Prevention of Publication of Objectitile, tionable Matter Act, 1976.

title, extent and commencement

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 8th day of December, 1975.

2. (1) In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

Definitions and construction.

(a) "book" includes every volume, part or division of a volume, tion, pamphlet and leaflet, in any language, and every sheet of music, map, chart or plan separately printed, lithographed or otherwise mechanically produced; (b) "Code" means the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973;

2 of 1974

(c) "competent authority" means a competent authority appointed under section 4;

(d) "document" includes also any painting, drawing or photograph or other visible representation;

(e) "newspaper" means any periodical work containing public news or comments on public news;

(f) "news-sheet" means any document other than a newspaper containing public news or comments on public news;

(g) "press" means a printing press, and includes all plant, machinery, duplicators, types, implements and other materials used for the purpose of, or in connection with, printing or multiplying documents:

(h) "Press Registration Act" means the Press and Registration of Books Act, 1867;

25 of 1867.

(i) "State Government", in relation to a Union territory, means the administrator thereof appointed under article 239 of the Constitution;

(j) "unauthorised newspaper" means—

(i) any newspaper in respect of which security has been required under this Act but has not been furnished as q_{re} quired, or

(ii) any newspaper which is published without conforming to the rules laid down in section 5 of the Press Registration Act;

(k) "unauthorised news-sheet" means any news-sheet in respect of which security has been required from the publisher thereof under this Act but has not been furnished as required or any news-sheet which which does not contain the name of the printer and the publisher;

(1) "undeclared press" means any press other than a press in respect of which there is for the time being a valid declaration under section 4 of the Press Registration Act;

(i) if such expression is defined in the Code, have the same meaning as in the Code; and

(*ii*) if such expression is not defined in the Code but defined in the Indian Penal Code, have the same meaning as in the Indian Penal Code.

45 of 1860.

(8) For the purposes of this Act, where different editions of the same newspaper or news-sheet are published, each such edition shall be deemed to be a separate newspaper or news-sheet.

÷.,

of 19761 Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter

(3) Any reference in this Act to any law which is not in force in any area shall, in relation to that area, be construed as a reference to the corresponding law, if any, in force in that area.

(4) Any reference in this Act to any officer or authority shall, in relation to any area in which there is no officer or authority with the same designation, be construed as a reference to such officer or authority as may be specified by the Central Government by notification in the Official Gazette.

3. In this Act, the expression "objectionable matter" means any words, signs or visible representations--

"Objectionable matter" defined.

(a) which are likely to—

(i) bring into hatred or contempt, or excite disaffection towards, the Government established by law in India or in any State thereof and thereby cause or tend to cause public disorder; or

(*ii*) incite any person to interfere with the production, supply or distribution of food or other essential commodities or with essential services; or

(*iii*) seduce any member of the Armed Forces or the Forces charged with the maintenance of public order from his allegiance or his duty or prejudice the recruiting of persons to serve in any such Force or prejudice the discipline of any such Force; or

(iv) promote disharmony or feelings of enmity, hatred or ill-will between different religious, racial, language or regional groups or castes or communities; or

(v) cause fear or alarm to the public or to any section of the public whereby any person may be induced to commit an offence against the State or against the public tranquillity; or

(vi) incite any person or any class or community of persons to commit murder, mischief or any other offence; or

(b) which—

to Et

(i) are defamatory of the President of India, the Vice-President of India, the Prime Minister or the Speaker of the House of the People or the Governor of a State; or

(ii) are grossly indecent, or are scurrilous or obscene or intended for blackmail.

Explanation I.—Comments expressing disapprobation or criticism of any law or of any policy or administrative action of the Government with a view to obtain its alteration or redress by lawful means, and words pointing out, with a view to their removal by lawful means, matters which are producing, or have a tendency to produce disharmony or feelings of enmity, hatred or ill-will between different religious, racial, language or regional groups or castes or communities, shall not be deemed to be objectionable matter within the meaning of this section. Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter [ACT 27

Explanation II.—In considering whether any matter is objectionable matter under this Act, the effect of the words, signs or visible representations, and not the intention of the keeper of the press or the publisher or editor of the newspaper or news-sheet, as the case may be, shall be taken into account.

4. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint such officers (being officers of the Central Government, not below the rank of a Deputy Secretary to that Government, or officers of State Governments or Administrations of Union territories not below the rank of a District Magistrate) as it deems fit to be competent authorities for the purposes of this Act and specify the local limits of their jurisdiction.

(2) An officer appointed under sub-section (1) may exercise the powers of a competent authority under this Act in relation to presses situated and newspapers and news-sheets published within the local limits of his jurisdiction, the keepers of such presses and the publishers and editors of such newspapers.

CHAPTER II

PROHIBITION OF PREJUDICIAL PUBLICATIONS

Power 5. (1) The Central Government or the competent authority, if satisto control prejudicial publi- bating—

> (a) any activity prejudicial to the interests of sovereignty and integrity of India, security of the State, friendly relations with foreign States, public order, decency or morality; or

> (b) any activity involving, or likely to involve or culminate in incitement to offences,

may, by order in writing, addressed to the keeper of any press or any publisher or editor, prohibit the printing or publication in any document or any class of documents of any matter relating to a particular subject or class of subjects for a specified period (not exceeding two months from the date of communication of the order) or in a particular issue or issues of a newspaper or periodical.

(2) An order made under sub-section (1) shall not take effect until it is communicated to the person against whom it is made.

(3) When any order is made by the competent authority under subsection (1) against any person, the competent authority shall forthwith report the fact to the Central Government together with the grounds on which the order has been made and such other particulars as in his opinion have a bearing on the matter and the Central Government may, if satisfied after making such inquiry, if any, as it may deem fit, that it is proper so to do, set aside such order or modify such order to the advantage of such person.

(4) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (3), any person aggrieved by an order made under sub-section (1) may, within ten days of the communication of the order to him, make a representation to the Central Government and the Central Government may, after making

Appointment of competent authorities.

cations,

or 1976] Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter

such inquiry as it may deem fit and after taking into account the action, if any, taken by it under sub-section (3) in respect of such order, dispose of the matter confirming, modifying or setting aside the order or, as the case may be, confirming such action:

Provided that if the person making the representation makes a request in his representation that he should be given an opportunity to be heard, the Central Government shall not dispose of the matter without giving to such person such opportunity.

(5) If within a period of seven days from the date of receipt of a representation under sub-section (4) the Central Government fails to confirm, modify or set aside the order against which the representation is made, the order shall, unless sooner set aside under sub-section (3), be deemed to have been set aside on the expiry of that period.

Explanation.-In computing the said period of seven days,-

(a) public holidays, that is to say, days on which the offices of the Central Government remain closed; and

(b) any time allowed to the person making the representation in compliance with his request to be heard; and

(c) any period during which the representation could not be disposed of by reason of any injunction or order of any court (including the day on which such injunction or order was issued or made and the day on which it was withdrawn),

shall be excluded.

6. In the event of disobedience of an order made under section 5, the Central Government or the competent authority issuing the order may, without prejudice to any other penalty, to which the person guilty of the disobedience of the order is liable under this Act or under any other law for the time being in force, direct that copies of the publication made in disobedience of such order be seized, and that any printing press or other instrument or apparatus used in the publication be closed down for the period such order is in operation.

7. Whoever contravenes, disobeys or neglects to comply with any order made under section 5 shall, on conviction, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both.

CHAPTER III

PREVENTION OF PRINTING AND PUBLICATION OF OBJECTIONABLE MATTER

8. Whenever it appears to the competent authority that any press has been used for the purpose of printing or publishing any newspaper, newssheet, book or other document containing objectionable matter, and that there are sufficient grounds for demanding security from the keeper of the press under this section, the competent authority shall, by order in writing, direct the keeper of the press to deposit as security, within twenty-one days from the date of the order, such amount as the competent authority may think fit to require:

Provided that if, having regard to all the circumstances of the case,

Forfeiture of publications made in contravention of orders under section 5.

Penalty for contravention of orders under section 5.

Power to demand security from presses in certain cases the competent authority is satisfied that the requirements of the case will be met by a warning, the competent authority may, instead of demanding security, record, by order in writing, such warning.

Power to forfeit security or demand further security from presses, 9. Whenever it appears to the competent authority that any press in respect of which any security has been ordered to be deposited under section 8 or under this section is thereafter used for the purpose of printing or publishing any newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document containing objectionable matter, the competent authority shall, by order in writing, declare such security as has been deposited, or any portion thereof, to be forfeited to the Central Government or direct the keeper of the press to deposit, within twenty-one days from the date of the order, such further security as the competent authority may deem fit to require and may also, in either case, declare all copies of the newspaper, newssheet, book or other document containing such objectionable matter, wherever found in India, to be forfeited to the Central Government.

10. (1) Where the keeper of the press is required under section 8 or section 9 to deposit any amount as security and the deposit is not made within the time allowed—

(a) the declaration made by the keeper of the press under the Press Registration Act shall be deemed to be annulled; and

(b) notwithstanding anything contained in the Press Registration Act, neither the said keeper of the press nor any other person shall make or be allowed to make a fresh declaration before a Magistrate under that Act in respect of the press, unless the amount required to be deposited as security by the keeper of the press under section 8 or section 9 is deposited by the keeper of the press or such other person; and

(c) the press shall not be used for printing or publishing of any newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document until the deposit has been made.

(2) If any press is used in contravention of clause (c) of sub-section (1), any Judicial Magistrate may on a complaint made to him in this behalf by the competent authority direct the keeper of the press to show cause why it should not be forfeited and after hearing him and on being satisfied that there are sufficient grounds for passing the order, declare the press or any part thereof to be forfeited to the Central Government :

Provided that the press or any part thereof so forfeited shall not be disposed of within a period of three months from the date of the order of forfeiture, and if the keeper of the press makes the required deposit within the aforesaid period, the press or the part thereof shall be returned to the keeper of the press.

11. Whenever it appears to the competent authority that a newspaper or news-sheet contains any objectionable matter, and that there are sufficient grounds for demanding security in respect of the newspaper or news-sheet under this section, the competent authority shall, by order in writing, direct the publisher of the newspaper or news-sheet to deposit, within twenty-one days from the date of the order, as security m respect of the newspaper or news-sheet, such amount as the competent authority may think fit to require :

Consequences of failure to deposit security as required under section 8 or section 9.

Power to demand security from publishers of newspapers and newssheets in certain cases.

or 1976] Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter

Provided that if, having regard to all the circumstances of the case, the competent authority is satisfied that the requirements of the case will be met by a warning, the competent authority may, instead of demanding security, record, by order in writing, such warning.

12. Whenever it appears to the competent authority that any newspaper or news-sheet in respect of which any security has been ordered to be deposited by the publisher under section 11 or under this section thereafter publishes any objectionable matter, the competent authority shall, by order in writing, declare such security as has been deposited, or any portion thereof, to be forfeited to the Central Government or direct the publisher of the newspaper or news-sheet to deposit, within twentyone days from the date of the order, such further security as the competent authority may deem fit to require and may also, in either case, declare all copies of the newspaper or news-sheet containing such objectionable matter, wherever found in Ind¹a, to be forfeited to the Central Government.

Power to forfeit security or demand further security from publishers of newspapers and newssheets.

13. (1) Where the publisher of a newspaper is required under section 11 or section 12 to deposit any amount as security in respect of any newspaper and the deposit is not made within the time allowed,—

(a) the declaration made by the publisher of the newspaper under section 5 of the Press Registration Act shall be deemed to be annulled; and

(b) notwithstanding anything contained in the Press Registration Act, neither the said publisher nor any other person shall make, or be allowed to make, a fresh declaration before a Magistrate under section 5 of that Act as publisher of that newspaper or any other newspaper which is the same in substance as that newspaper, unless the amount required to be deposited by the publisher of the newspaper under section 11 or section 12 is deposited by the said publisher or such other person.

(2) Where a deposit is required from the publisher of a newspaper or news-sheet under section 11 or section 12, no press shall, after the expiry of the time allowed to make the deposit, be used for the printing of such newspaper or news-sheet, until the deposit has been made.

(3) The keeper of any press who knowingly contravenes the provisions of sub-section (2) shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine, or with both, and where such keeper is convicted for a second or subsequent contravention of that subsection in respect of the same newspaper or news-sheet, the court may also direct that the press or any part thereof shall be forfeited to the Central Government :

Provided that the press or part thereof so forfeited shall not be disposed of within a period of three months from the date of the order of forfeiture and, if the keeper of the press makes the required deposit within the aforesaid period, the press or the part thereof, as the case may be, shall be returned to the keeper of the press.

115 Law-22.

169

Consequences of failure by publisher to deposit security as required under section 11 of section 12. Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter [ACT 27]

Power to demand security from editors of newspapers and newssheets in certain cases.

Power to forfeit security or demand further security from editors of newspapers and newssheets.

Amount of security and manner of deposit.

Precedure, etc., to be followed by the competent authority. 14. Whenever it appears to the competent authority that a newspaper or news-sheet contains any objectionable matter and that there are sufficient grounds for demanding security from the editor of the newspaper or news-sheet under this section, the competent authority shall, by order in writing, direct the editor of the newspaper or news-sheet to deposit, within twenty-one days from the date of the order, such amount as the competent authority may think fit to require:

Provided that if, having regard to all the circumstances of the case, the competent authority is satisfied that the requirements of the case will be met by a warning to the editor, the competent authority may, instead of demanding security, record, by order in writing, such warning.

15. Whenever it appears to the competent authority—

(a) that any newspaper or news-sheet contains any objectionable matter, and

(b) that the editor of such newspaper or news-sheet has been ordered to deposit security (whether as editor of the same newspaper or news-sheet or of any other newspaper or news-sheet) under section 14 or this section,

the competent authority shall, by order in writing, declare such security as has been deposited by such editor or any portion thereof to be forfeited to the Central Government or direct such editor to deposit, within twentyone days from the date of the order, such further security as the competent authority may deem fit to require.

16. (1) The amount of security which may be required to be deposited under any of the foregoing sections of this Chapter shall be fixed with due regard to the circumstances of the case and shall not be excessive.

(2) The amount of security directed to be deposited under any of the foregoing sections of this Chapter shall be deposited in money or the equivalent thereof in Government securities in accordance with such order as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make, with such authority or agency as may be specified in such order.

(3) Every notification issued under sub-section (2) shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is issued, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the notification, or both Houses agree that the notification should not be issued, the notification shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that notification.

17. (1) The competent authority shall not make any order under section 8. section 9, section 11, section 12. section 14 or section 15, unless he is satisfied, upon a complaint made to him in writing by the proper officer and inquiry made in the manner provided in this section, that it is necessary to make such order.

Explanation. In this sub-section, "proper officer" means any officer empowered by the Central Government, by general or special order in , writing, to make complaints under this section.

170

or 1976] Provention of Publication of Objectionable Matter

(2) Every complaint to the competent authority under sub-section (1) against any person (hereafter in this section referred to as the respondent) shall state or describe the objectionable matter in respect of which the complaint is made and, where it is desired that security should be demanded from the respondent, shall specify the amount of security which, in the opinion of the officer making the complaint, should be so demanded.

(3) On receipt of a complaint under sub-section (1) the competent authority may, after making such preliminary inquiry, if any, as he may deem necessary, issue notice thereof to the respondent.

(4) When the respondent appears before the competent authority in compliance with a notice under sub-section (3), the competent authority shall settle the points for determination and proceed to inquire into the complaint and, after taking such evidence as may be produced and after hearing the parties, make such order as he may deem fit.

(5) The competent authority shall inquire into the complaint, as nearly as practicable, in the manner prescribed for conducting trials in summons-cases by Magistrates under the Code.

(6) If, on the day appointed for the appearance of the respondent or any day subsequent thereto to which the inquiry may be adjourned, the respondent does not appear, the competent authority may proceed to hear the complaint and take all such evidence, if any, as may be produced in support of the complaint and make such orders under this Act as he may deem fit:

Provided that if, on an application made by the respondent within fifteen days of the date of the *ex parte* order, the competent authority is satisfied that there are sufficient grounds, he may set aside the order and make a fresh inquiry into the complaint.

(7) In any inquiry before the competent authority with reference to any newspaper or news-sheet, any previous or subsequent issue of such newspaper or news-sheet may be given in evidence in aid of the proof of the nature and effect of the words, signs or visible representation in respect of which the complaint is made.

(8) For the purpose of hearing and disposing of complaints under this section, the competent authority shall have all the powers of a Judicial Magistrate of the first class under the Code.

18. (1) When any order is made by the competent authority under this Chapter against any person, the competent authority shall forthwith report the fact to the Central Government together with the grounds on which the order has been made and such other particulars as in the opinion of the competent authority have a bearing on the matter and the Central Government may, if satisfied after making such inquiry, if any, as it may deem fit, that it is proper so to do, set aside such order or modify such order to the advantage of such person.

(2) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (1), any person aggrieved by an order of the competent authority under this Chapter may, within thirty days of the making of such order, prefer an appeal to the Central Government and the Central Government may, after making such inquiry as it may deem fit and after taking into account the action, if any, taken by it under sub-section (1) in respect of such order, dispose of the appeal confirming, modifying or setting aside the order or, as the case may be, confirming such action:

Revision by and appeals to Central Government.

171

Provided that before confirming any such order or modifying it to the disadvantage of the appellant, the Central Government shall give an opportunity to the appellant to represent his case.

(3) On the disposal of the appeal, the Central Government shall communicate the order made by it to the appellant and the competent authority.

(4) If within a period of sixty days from the date of receipt of an appeal under sub-section (2), the Central Government fails to confirm, modify or set aside the order appealed against, the order shall, unless sooner set aside under sub-section (1), be deemed to have been set aside on the date of the expiry of the said period.

Explanation.-In computing the said period of sixty days, any period during which the Central Government could not dispose of the appeal by reason of any injunction or order of any Court (including the day on which such injunction or order was issued or made and the date on which it was withdrawn) shall be excluded.

CHAPTER IV

PREVENTION OF CIRCULATION AND DISTRIBUTION OF OBJECTIONABLE MATTER

19. Where it appears to the Central Government that any issue of a newspaper or news-sheet or any book or other document, wherever made, contains any objectionable matter, that Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, stating the grounds for the order, declare that every copy of such issue of the newspaper or news-sheet or of such book or document shall be forfeited to the Central Government.

29. (1) Any officer of customs under the Customs Act, 1962 or any other officer empowered by a general or special order by the Central Government in this behalf may detain any package imported into India in which he suspects there are newspapers, news-sheets, books or other documents containing objectionable matter and shall forthwith forward copies of any such newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document found therein to such officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf to be disposed of in such manner as the Central Government may direct.

(2) Any person aggrieved by any action taken under sub-section (1)may apply, within fourteen days from the date on which such action is taken, to the Central Government for review and the Central Government may pass such orders thereon as it thinks fit.

21. (1) No newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document which has been declared to be forfeited under any of the provisions of this Act and no unauthorised newspaper or unauthorised news-sheet shall be transmitted by post.

(2) Any officer in charge of a post office authorised by the Central Government in this behalf may detain in course of transmission by post any article other than a letter which he suspects to contain any document as is mentioned in sub-section, (1) and shall deliver all such articles to such officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf.

(3) If the officer to whom any article is delivered under sub-section (2) is satisfied that the article contains any such document as is mentioned in sub-section (I), he may pass such orders as to the disposal of

Central Government to declare certain publica_ tions forfeited. Power to detain packages containing certain publications when imported.

Power of

Prohibition of transmission by post of certain docu~ ments.

52 of 1962.

or 1976] Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter

the article and its contents as he deems proper, and, if he is not so satisfied, he shall return the article to the post office for transmission to the addressee.

22. (1) Any police officer or any other officer empowered in this behalf by a State Government may seize any unauthorised newspaper or unauthorised news-sheet in the State.

(2) Any Metropolitan Magistrate, Chief Judicial Magistrate or a Magistrate of the first class may, by warrant, authorise any police officer, not below the rank of a sub-inspector, to enter upon and search any place where any stock of unauthorised newspapers or news-sheets may be, or may be reasonably suspected to be, and such police officer may seize any documents found in such place which, in his opinion, are unauthorised newspapers or unauthorised news-sheets.

(3) All documents seized under sub-section (1) shall be produced, as soon as may be, before a Metropolitan Magistrate, a Chief Judicial Magistrate or a Magistrate of the first class and all documents seized under sub-section (2) shall be produced, as soon as may be, before the Court of the Magistrate who issued the warrant.

(4) If in the opinion of such Magistrate or Court any of such documents are unauthorised newspapers or unauthorised news-sheets, the Magistrate or Court may cause them to be destroyed, but if, in the opinion of such Magistrate or Court any of such documents are not unauthorised newspapers or unauthorised news-sheets, such Magistrate or Court shall dispose of them in the manner provided in sections 457, 458 and 459 of the Code.

23. (1) Where a Metropolitan Magistrate or a Chief Judicial Magistrate has reason to believe that an unauthorised newspaper or unauthorised news-sheet is being produced from an undeclared press within the local limits of his jurisdiction, he may, by warrant, authorise any police officer, not below the rank of a sub-inspector, to enter upon and search any place where such undeclared press may be, or may be reasonably suspected to be, and if, in the opinion of the police officer, any press found in such place is an undeclared press and is used to produce an unauthorised newspaper or unauthorised news-sheet, he may seize such press and any documents found in the place which, in his opinion, are unauthorised newspapers or unauthorised news-sheets.

Power to seize and forfeit undeclared presses producing unauthorised newspapers and unauthorised newssheets.

(2) The police officer shall forthwith make a report of the search to the Court which issued the warrant and shall produce before such Court, as soon as may be, all property seized:

Provided that where any press which has been seized cannot be readily removed, the police officer may produce before the Court only such parts thereof as he may think fit

(3) If such Court, after such inquiry as it may think requisite, is of opinion that a press seized under this section is an unauthorised press

173

Power to seize and

destroy

news-

papers and

news_

sheets.

unautho_ rised Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter [ACT 27

which is used to produce an unauthorised newspaper or news-sheet, it may, by order in writing, declare the press or any part thereof to be forfeited to the Central Government, but if after such inquiry the Court is not of such opinion, it shall dispose of the press in the manner provided in sections 457, 458 and 459 of the Code.

(4) The Court shall deal with the documents produced before it under this section in the manner provided in sub-section (4) of section 22.

CHAPTER V

APPEALS AND APPLICATIONS TO HIGH COURT

Appeals.

24. (1) Any person aggrieved by an order passed under section 18 may prefer an appeal to the High Court within the jurisdiction of which such person ordinarily resides or carries on business or personally works for gain.

(2) No appeal shall be entertained under sub-section (1) unless it is made within sixty days of the date of the order appealed against.

(3) Upon any appeal under this section, the High Court may pass such order as it deems fit confirming, varying or setting aside the order appealed from, and may pass such consequential or incidental orders as may be necessary.

25. (1) Any person aggrieved by an order of forfeiture passed by a Magistrate under sub-section (2) of section 10 or sub-section (3) of section 13 may, within sixty days of the date of such order, make an application to the High Court to which such Magistrate is subordinate.

(2) Any person aggrieved by an order of forfeiture passed under section 19 or by an order under sub-section (2) of section 20 may, within sixty days of the date of such order, make an application to the High Court within the jurisdiction of which such person ordinarily resides or carries on business or personally works for gain.

(3) The High Court to which any application is made under this section may pass such order as it deems fit confirming, varying or setting aside the order in respect of which such application is made and may pass such consequential or incidental orders as may be necessary.

26. Every appeal and every application to a High Court under this Chapter shall, where the High Court consists of three or more Judges, be heard and determined by a Special Bench of the High Court composed of three Judges and where the High Court consists of less than three Judges, such Special Bench shall be composed of all the Judges of the High Court.

Procedure in High Court.

Appeals and appli-

cations to

be heard

by a

Bench of three

Judges.

27. Every High Court may frame rules to regulate the procedure in respect of appeals and applications under this Chapter and until such rules are framed, the practice of such High Court in proceedings in respect of appeal and revision shall apply, in so far as may be practice/ble, to such appeals and applications.

Application to High Court against orders of forfeiture. 174

CHAPTER VI

Penalties

28. Whoever is the keeper of a press which is used for the printing or publishing of any newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document without making a deposit as required under section 8 or section 9 shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, or with both.

29. Whoever publishes any newspaper or news-sheet without making a deposit as required under section 11 or section 12 or publishes such newspaper or news-sheet knowing that such security has not been deposited shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, or with both.

30. Whoever acts as an editor of a newspaper or news-sheet without making a deposit as required under section 14 or section 15 shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three months, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both.

31. Whoever sells or distributes or keeps for sale or distribution any unauthorised newspaper or unauthorised news-sheet knowing or having reason to believe that it was an unauthorised newspaper or an unauthorised news-sheet shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine, or with both.

Penalty for keeping press without making deposit.

Penalty for publishing newspaper or newssheet without making deposit.

Penalty for acting as editor without making deposit.

Penalty for disseminating unauthorised newspapers and unauthorised newssheets.

Service of

notices.

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

32. Every notice under this Act shall be served in the manner provided for the service of summonses under the Code:

Provided that if service in such manner cannot, by the exercise of due diligence, be effected, the serving officer shall, where the notice is directed to the keeper of the press, affix a copy thereof to some conspicuous part of the place where the press is situated, as described in the keeper's declaration under section 4 of the Press Registration Act, and, where the notice is directed to the publisher or editor of a newspaper, to a conspicuous part of the premises where the publication of such newspaper is conducted, as given in the publisher's declaration under section 5 of that Act and thereupon the notice shall be deemed to have been duly served. Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter [ACT 27

176

Issue of searchwarrants in certain cases. 33. (1) Where any press or any copies of newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document are declared forfeited to the Central Government under this Act, the Central Government may require a Magistrate to issue a warrant empowering any police officer, not below the rank of a sub-inspector, to seize and detain any property ordered to be forfeited and to enter upon and search for such property in any premises—

(a) where any such property may be or may be reasonably suspected to be, or

(b) where any copy of such newspaper, news-sheet, book or other document is kept for sale, distribution, publication or public exhibition or is reasonably suspected to be so kept.

(2) Without prejudice to the provisions contained in sub-section (1), where any newspaper, news-sheet or other document is declared forfeited to the Central Government, it shall be lawful for any police officer to seize the same, wherever found.

34. Every warrant issued under this Act shall, so far as it relates to a search, be executed in the manner provided for the execution of search-warrants under the Code.

35. (1) Where any keeper of a press or publisher or editor of a newspaper or news-sheet has deposited any amount as security or further security as required under section 8 or section 9 or section 11 or section 12 or section 14 or section 15 and no further action has been taken in respect of the press or the publisher or the editor under this Act for a period of two years from the date of such deposit, the person who made the deposit or any person claiming under him may apply to the Central Government for the return of the security in deposit.

(2) The Central Government shall, after making such inquiry as it may deem fit and after being satisfied about the claim of the applicant, direct the security to be returned to the applicant.

Application of provisions of Act 36 of 1963.

Bar of jurisdiction and protection of action taken in good faith 36. For the purpose of determining any period of limitation prescribed by this Act for any application or appeal, the provisions of sections 4 to 24 of the Limitation Act, 1963 shall apply as they apply for determining the period of limitation prescribed for any application or appeal by the Schedule to that Act.

37. Every declaration of forfeiture purporting to be made under this Act shall, as against all persons be conclusive evidence that the forfeiture therein referred to has taken place, and except as provided by this Act-

(a) no proceeding taken or purporting to be taken under this Act shall be called in question by or before any court; and

(b) no civil or criminal proceedings shall be instituted against any person for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

Conduct of searches.

Return of security in certain cases.

or 1976] Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter

38. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, no keeper of a press or publisher of any newspaper or news-sheet or editor of any newspaper or news-sheet shall be prosecuted under section 28, section 29 or section 30, as the case may be, if for the same act or omission such person has been proceeded against under section 8 or section 9 or section 11 or section 12 or section 14 or section 15, as the case may be, nor shall any such person be proceeded against under section 8 or section 9 or section 11 or section 12 or section 14 or section 15, as the case may be, nor shall any such person be proceeded against under section 8 or section 9 or section 11 or section 12 or section 14 or section 15, as the case may be, if for the same act or omission such person has been prosecuted under section 28, section 29 or section 30, as the case may be.

39. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code, any offence punishable under this Act and any abetment of such offence shall be cognizable and bailable.

Cognizăbility of offences underthis Act.

Repeal of

sections 6, 7 and 8 of Act 35 of 1969. Repeal of

Ordi-

and

nance 28 of 1975

saving.

5- 1 2 22.

· 1 , •••

and start of the s

40. Sections 6, 7 and 8 of the Criminal and Election Laws Amendment Act, 1969 are hereby repealed.

41. (1) The Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter Ordinance, 1975 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

متعددة فوقوا المحاد

Bar of double

penalty.

115 Law --23.

THE PARLIAMENTARY PROCEEDINGS (PROTECTION OF PUBLICATION) REPEAL ACT, 1976

No. 28 of 1976

[11th February, 1976.]

An Act to repeal the Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Act, 1956.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Repeal Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 8th day of December, 1975.

2. The Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Act, 1956, shall stand repealed:

Provided that such repeal shall not affect any proceedings, civil or criminal (whether pending immediately before the commencement of this Act or instituted or taken after such commencement) in respect of—

(a) any publication referred to in sub-section (1) of section 3 of the said Act made before such commencement; or

(b) any report or matter broadcast before such commencement, by the means referred to in section 4 of the said Act,

and accordingly any such proceedings shall be disposed of as if the said Act had continued in force and this Act had not been passed.

3. The Parliamentary Proceedings (Protection of Publication) Repeal Ordinance, 1975, is hereby repealed.

25 of 1975.

Repeal of Act 24 of

1956 and

saving.

Short title

and commencement.

Repeal,

178

THE PAYMENT OF WAGES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1978

No. 29 of 1976

[11th February, 1978.]

An Act further to amend the Payment of Wages Act, 1936.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows :---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Payment of Wages (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 12th day of November, 1975.

2. In the Payment of Wages Act, 1936 (hereinafter referred to as the Amendprincipal Act), in sub-section (6) of section 1, for the words "four ment of sec. hundred rupees", the words "one thousand rupees" shall be substituted.

3. In section 6 of the principal Act, the following proviso shall be Amend. inserted at the end, namery:-

"Provided that the employer may, after obtaining the written authorisation of the employed person, pay him the wages either by cheque or by crediting the wages in his bank account.".

4. In sub-section (2) of section 7 of the principal Act, after clause (0), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:-

"(p) deductions, made with the written authorisation of the employed person, for contribution to the Prime Minister's National Relief Fund or to such other Fund as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify.".

5. (1) The Payment of Wages (Amendment) Ordinance, 1975, is Repeal hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

tion 1. ment of

section 6.

Amendment of section 7.

and

saving.

179

21 of 1975.

4 of 1936.

THE HOUSE OF THE PEOPLE (EXTENSION OF DURATION) ACT, 1976

No. 30 of 1976

[16th February, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the extension of the duration of the present House of the People.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Shor**t** title. 137.

HL.J

4 . . . 6 . .

1. This Act may be called the House of the People (Extension of Duration) Act, 1976.

Extension of duration of the present House of the People. 2. The period of five years [being the period for which the House of the People may, under clause (2) of article 83 of the Constitution, continue from the date appointed for its first meeting] in relation to the present House of the People shall, while the Proclamations of Emergency issued on the 3rd day of December, 1971 and on the 25th day of June, 1975, are both in operation, be extended for a period of one year:

Provided that if both or either of the said Proclamations cease or ceases to operate before the expiration of the said period of one year, the present House of the People shall, unless previously dissolved under clause (2) of article 83 of the Constitution, continue until six months after the cesser of operation of the said Proclamations or Proclamation but not beyond the said period of one year. 1941.00

t (f.

 $c_{\rm H} d = 4$

યું છે.

10 of 1958.

THE LEVY SUGAR PRICE EQUALISATION FUND ACT, 1976

No. 31 of 1976

[16th February, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the establishment, in the interest of the general public, of a fund to ensure that the price of levy sugar may be uniform throughout India and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India except the State of Jammu and Kashmir.

Short title, extent and commencement

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

Defini. tions.

(a) "controlled price" means the price of the relevant grade of levy sugar, determined from time to time under sub-section (3C) of section 3 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955, or under the Defence and Internal Security of India Rules, 1971, in relation to any year of production;

(b) "excess realisation", in relation to each grade of levy sugar,-

(i) means the price realised by any producer, on the sale of levy sugar of such grade, in excess of -

(a) the controlled price, or

(b) where any fair price has been fixed by a court for levy sugar of such grade, such fair price, and

(ii) includes any realisation representing the difference between the controlled price and the price allowed by the court by an interim order, if such interim order is set aside; whether by the court which made the order or in appeal or revision;

(c) "fair price", in relation to levy sugar, means the price fixed by the court in excess of the controlled price, and, where an interim price, fixed by the court, is superseded by a price which is finally fixed by the court, the price so finally fixed;

(d) "Fund" means the Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund, established under section 3;

(e) "levy sugar" has the meaning assigned to it in the Levy Sugar Supply (Control) Order, 1972, published with the Order of the Government of India, in the late Ministry of Agriculture (Department of Food), No. GSR 310(E)/Ess. Com./Sugar, dated the 15th June, 1972;

(f) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(g) "producer" means a person carrying on the business of manufacturing sugar by the vacuum pan process.

3. (1) There shall be established a Fund, to be called the Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund.

(2) Save as otherwise provided in sub-section (4), there shall be credited to the Fund, in such manner as may be prescribed,—

(a) the amounts representing all excess realisations made by the
producers, irrespective of whether such excess realisations were made before or after the commencement of this Act;

(b) the amounts representing any loans which may be advanced, or grants which may be made, by the Central Government for carrying out the objects of the Fund.

(3) Save as otherwise provided in sub-section (4), every producer shall,---

(a) in the case of an excess realisation made before the commencement of this Act, within thirty days from such commencement,

(b) in the case of an excess realisation made after such commencement, within thirty days from the date on which such excess realisation was made,

credit to the Fund, the amount representing such excess realisations, together with interest due thereon at the rate of twelve and a half per cent. per annum, from the date on which such amount was realised by him.

Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund. or 1976]

(4) Where, by virtue of any interim order made by any court, whether before or after the commencement of this Act,-

(a) amounts representing the difference between the controlled price and price allowed by any court by an order made in this behalf, have been, or are required to be,—

(i) kept with the producer himself, or

(ii) kept deposited with, or in the custody of, any court, or

(*iii*) kept deposited with, or in the custody of, any Government, bank, authority or other person; or

(b) any amount in excess of the controlled price has been collected and kept by the producer under the cover of any guarantee given in pursuance of such order,

it shall not be necessary to credit such amounts to the Fund so long as the court which passed the interim order does not so direct.

(5) Where, in pursuance of an interim order referred to in sub-section (4), any amount representing the difference between the controlled price and the interim price allowed by the court is,—

(a) held by any producer either with himself or with any other person or with any court, Government, bank or other authority, or

(b) collected and kept by the producer under the cover of any guarantee.

such producer shall, on the final disposal of the proceedings of the court aforesaid, or in any court of appeal or revision, credit such amount, to the extent it represents any excess realisation, to the Fund.

(6) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the obligation to credit amounts representing excess realisations to the Fund shall be in addition to any penalty which may be imposed for the contravention of any provision of this Act.

(7) The Fund shall be administered, subject to the provisions of section 8, by the Central Government.

4. If any question arises as to whether any producer has realised, on the sale of levy sugar, any amount in excess of the controlled price, or, as the case may be, the fair price, it shall be decided by the Central Government after giving an opportunity to such producer of being heard and after making such inquiry as that Government may deem fit

Determination of questions as to making of excess realisations.

5. Where any amount is credited to the Fund under section 3, the producer by whom such amount is credited shall, upon such crediting, be discharged from the liability to make repayment of such amounts to the persons entitled thereto and such discharge from liability to make repayment shall be without any prejudice to any penalty which may be imposed on such producer for each excess realisation made by him.

Discharge of persons of liability in respect of amounts credited to the

Fund.

Right of buyer to claim refund. 6. (1) Where any amount is credited to the Fund, a refund shall be made from the Fund to the buyer of levy sugar from whom any excess realisation was made by the producer or dealer:

Provided that no buyer shall be entitled to claim a refund under this sub-section if he,-

(a) being a wholesale dealer, had passed on the incidence of such excess over the controlled or fair price of levy sugar to the retail dealer by whom the price of such sugar was paid, or

(b) being a retail dealer, had passed on the incidence of such excess over the controlled or fair price of levy sugar to the consumer by whom the price of such sugar was paid.

(2) Every application for refund under sub-section (1) shall be made to the Central Government within six months from the date on which the excess realisation, in relation to which such refund is claimed, is credited to the Fund, and every such application shall be in such form as may be prescribed and shall be accompanied by such documentary or other evidence as the applicant may furnish to establish that the excess realisation, in relation to which such refund is claimed, was made from him.

(3) The Central Government shall, if satisfied, on a scrutiny of the claim made under sub-section (1), that an excess realisation was made from the claimant, direct that refund be made from the Fund to the claimant to the extent of the excess realisation made from him:

Provided that if the amount standing to the credit of the Fund is not sufficient to enable the Central Government to make the refund, such refund shall be made from the Central revenues.

7. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any other law for the time being in force or in any contract, no amount, representing excess realisations made by a producer or excess realisations made by a producer under the cover of any guarantee given by any person shall be paid to any producer.

8. (1) Any money paid into the Fund, which remains unclaimed after the expiry of the period of six months from the date on which it is credited to the Fund, shall vest in the Central Government and such amount shall be utilised by that Government in such manner as may be prescribed having regard to the interests of the consumers of levy sugar as a class and the need to ensure that the retail price of levy sugar throughout India is uniform:

Provided that, notwithstanding the vesting of such money in the Central Government, a claim for the refund of money standing to the credit of the Fund may be made [in the manner specified in sub-section (2) of section 6] at any time by a buyer who is lawfully entitled to make such claim, and every such claim, if admitted, shall be dealt with as if the money relatable to such claim had not vested in the Central Government.

(2) The Central Government shall not grant any loan or give any financial assistance from the Fund except for the purposes of this Act:

(3) The Central Government shall maintain, or if it limks fit specify the authority which shall maintain, proper and separate account and other relevant records in relation to the Fund in such form as may be

Excess realisation not to be paid to any producer of sugar.

Fund to vest in the Central Govern_ ment. ог 1976]

Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund

prescribed in consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor General of India.

9. The Central Government may, if it is satisfied that it is expedient or necessary so to do for carrying out the provisions of this Act, by an order, direct any producer to maintain such books of account and other records in relation to levy sugar as it may think fit and to produce such books of account and other records for inspection and may also direct such producer to furnish such information relating to levy sugar as may be specified in the order.

10. (1) Any authority specified by the Central Government in this behalf may, if it is satisfied that any provision of this Act has been, or is being, or is about to be, contravened, authorise any person to enter and search any premises where any accounts, books, registers and other documents relating to levy sugar and belonging to, or under the control of, a producer or his agent, are maintained or kept for safe custody.

(2) The person so authorised may seize any such accounts, books, registers or other documents if he has any reason to believe that a contravention of this Act has been, or is being, or is about to be, committed:

Provided that the accounts, books, registers or other documents seized under this section shall not be retained in custody of the Central Government for a period exceeding ninety days:

Provided further that where such accounts, books, registers and other documents are required for the purposes of any prosecution, they may be retained in the custody of the Central Government for a further period, not exceeding ninety days, for the purposes of such prosecution.

(3) The provisions of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, relating to searches and seizures, shall, so far as may be, apply to searches and seizures made under this Act.

11. If any producer makes any default in crediting to the Fund any excess realisations made by him or any part thereof, such excess realisations or such part, as the case may be, shall be recoverable by the Central Government from such producer as an arrear of land revenue.

Power of Central Government to recover excess realisations as arrears of land revenue.

12. The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, declare that, with effect from such date as may be specified in the notification, the Fund shall cease to exist and thereupon all the amounts lying to the credit of the Fund shall be credited to the Central revenues and refund, if any, made, by the Central Government, after such cesser, to any buyer of levy sugar shall be treated as an order for the refund of revenue.

13. (1) If any producer—

(a) makes any default in crediting to the Fund any excess realisations made by him or any part thereof, or

115 Law-24.

2 of 1974.

Power of entry,

search and

seizure.

Power to

producers to main-

tain acco-

unts, etc.

require

.

Dissolu-

tion of the Fund.

Penalties.

185

(b) having been required by the Central Government so to do, omits or fails to-

(i) maintain any books, accounts or other records in relation to levy sugar, or

(*ii*) produce any books, accounts or other records for inspection, or

(*iii*) furnish any information or furnishes any information which is incorrect or false in material particulars,

he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, or with both.

(2) No court shall take cognizance of any offence punishable under this Act except on the complaint in writing made by the Central Government or by any officer or authority authorized, in writing, by that Government in this behalf.

14. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to any provision of this Act, the Central Government may make such order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, as may appear to it to be necessary to remove the difficulty.

15. No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any person authorised by the Central Government for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act or any rule or order made thereunder.

16. (1) The Central Government may make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the manner in which amounts shall be credited to the Fund under section 3;

(b) the form in which an application for refund, referred to in section 6, shall be made;

(c) the manner in which amounts standing to the credit of the Fund shall be utilised, as required by section 8;

(d) the form in which the account and the relevant records, referred to in sub-section (3) of section 8, shall be maintained;

(e) any other matter in relation to which such rules are required to be, or may be, made.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

Removal of difficulties.

Protection of action taken in good faith. Power to make

rules.

186

THE INDUSTRIAL DISPUTES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 32 of 1976

[16th February, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

14 of 1947. 2. In the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in section 25A, in sub-section (1), for the words "shall not apply—", the words, figure and letter "shall not apply to industrial

3. After Chapter VA of the principal Act, the following Chapter shall be inserted, namely:—

establishments to which Chapter VB applies, or-" shall be substituted.

'CHAPTER VB

Special provisions relating to lay-off, retrenchment and closure in certain establishments

25K. (1) The provisions of this Chapter shall apply to an industrial establishment (not being an establishment of a seasonal character or in which work is performed only intermittently) in which not less than three hundred workmen were employed on an average per working day for the preceding twelve months.

(2) If a question arises whether an industrial establishment is of a seasonal character or whether work is performed therein only intermittently, the decision of the appropriate Government thereon shall be final.

25L. For the purposes of this Chapter,—

(a) "industrial establishment" means—

(i) a factory as defined in clause (m) of section 2 of the Factories Act, 1948;

Short title and commencement.

Amendment of section 25A.

Insertion **et** new Chapter VB.

Application of Chapter VB.

63 of 1948.

187

Definitions.

Industrial Disputes (Amendment)

(*ii*) a mine as defined in clause (*j*) of sub-section (1) of section 2 of the Mines Act, 1952; or

(*iii*) a plantation as defined in clause (f) of section 2 of the Plantations Labour Act, 1951;

35 of 1952. 69 of 1951.

(b) notwithstanding anything contained in sub-clause (ii) of clause (a) of section 2,—

(i) in relation to any company in which not less than fifty-one per cent. of the paid-up share capital is held by the Central Government, or

(ii) in relation to any corporation [not being a corporation referred to in sub-clause (i) of clause (a) of section 2] established by or under any law made by Parliament,

the Central Government shall be the appropriate Government.

25M. (1) No workman (other than a *badli* workman or a casual workman) whose name is borne on the muster rolls of an industrial establishment to which this Chapter applies shall be laid-off by his employer except with the previous permission of such authority as may be specified by the appropriate Government by notification in the Official Gazette, unless such lay-off is due to shortage of power or to natural calamity.

(2) Where the workmen (other than badli workmen or casual workmen) of an industrial establishment referred to in sub-section (1) have been laid-off before the commencement of the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976 and such lay-off continues at such commencement, the employer in relation to such establishment shall, within a period of fifteen days from such commencement, apply to the authority specified under sub-section (1) for permission to continue the lay-off.

(3) In the case of every application for permission under subsection (1) or sub-section (2), the authority to whom the application has been made may, after making such inquiry as he thinks fit, grant or refuse, for reasons to be recorded in writing, the permission applied for.

(4) Where an application for permission has been made under sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) and the authority to whom the application is made does not communicate the permission or the refusal to grant the permission to the employer within a period of two months from the date on which the application is made, the permission applied for shall be deemed to have been granted on the expiration of the said period of two months.

(5) Where no application for permission under sub-section (1) is made, or where no application for permission under sub-section (2) has been made within the period specified therein, or where the permission for the lay-off or the continuance of the lay-off has been refused, such lay-off shall be deemed to be illegal from the date on which the workmen have been laid-off and the workmen shall be entitled to all the benefits under any law for the time being in force as if they had not been laid-off.

(6) The provisions of section 25C (other than the second proviso thereto) shall apply to cases of lay-off referred to in this section.

Prohibition of layoff. *Explanation.*--For the purposes of this section, a workman shall not be deemed to be laid-off by an employer if such employer offers any alternative employment (which in the opinion of the employer does not call for any special skill or previous experience and can be done by the workman) in the same establishment from which he has been laid-off or in any other establishment belonging to the same employer, situate in the same town or village, or situate within such distance from the establishment to which he belongs that the transfer will not involve undue hardship to the workman having regard to the facts and circumstances of his case, provided that the wages which would normally have been paid to the workman are offered for the alternative appointment also.

25N. (1) No workman employed in any industrial establishment to which this Chapter applies, who has been in continuous service for not less than one year under an employer shall be retrenched by that employer until,—

Conditions precedent to retrenchment of workmen.

(a) the workman has been given three months' notice in writing indicating the reasons for retrenchment and the period of notice has expired, or the workman has been paid in lieu of such notice, wages for the period of the notice:

Provided that no such notice shall be necessary if the retrenchment is under an agreement, which specifies a date for termination of service;

(b) the workman has been paid, at the time of retrenchment, compensation which shall be equivalent to fifteen days' average pay for every completed year of continuous service or any part thereof in excess of six months; and

(c) notice in the prescribed manner is served on the appropriate Government or such authority as may be specified by the appropriate Government by notification in the Official Gazette, and the permission of such Government or authority is obtained under sub-section (2).

(2) On receipt of a notice under clause (c) of sub-section (1) the appropriate Government or authority may, after making such inquiry as such Government or authority thinks fit, grant or refuse, for reasons to be recorded in writing, the permission for the retrenchment to which the notice relates.

(3) Where the Government or authority does not communicate the permission or the refusal to grant the permission to the employer within three months of the date of service of the notice under clause (c) of sub-section (1), the Government or authority shall be deemed to have granted permission for such retrenchment on the expiration of the said period of three months.

(4) Where at the commencement of the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976, the period of notice given under clause (a) of section 25F for the retrenchment of any workman has not expired, the employer shall not retrench the workman but shall, within a period of fifteen days from such commencement, apply to the appropriate Government or to the authority specified in sub-section (2) for permission for retrenchment. (5) Where an application for permission has been made under sub-section (4) and the appropriate Government or the authority, as the case may be, does not communicate the permission or the refusal to grant the permission to the employer within a period of two months from the date on which the application is made, the permission applied for shall be deemed to have been granted on the expiration of the said period of two months.

(6) Where no application for permission under clause (c) of sub-section (1) is made, or where no application for permission under sub-section (4) is made within the period specified therein or where the permission for the retrenchment has been refused, such retrenchment shall be deemed to be illegal from the date on which the notice of retrenchment was given to the workman and the workman shall be entitled to all the benefits under any law for the time being in force as if no notice had been given to him.

(7) Where at the commencement of the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976, a dispute relating, either solely or in addition to other matters, to the retrenchment of any workman or workmen of an industrial establishment to which this Chapter applies is pending before a conciliation officer or the Central Government or the State Government, as the case may be, and—

(a) there is an allegation that such retrenchment is by way of victimisation; or

(b) the appropriate Government is of the opinion that such retrenchment is not in the interests of the maintenance of industrial peace,

the appropriate Government, if satisfied that it is necessary so to do, may, by order, withdraw such dispute or, as the case may be, such dispute in so far as it relates to such retrenchment and transfer the same to an authority (being an authority specified by the appropriate Government by notification in the Official Gazette) for consideration whether such retrenchment is justified and any order passed by such authority shall be final and binding on the employer and the workman or workmen.

25-O. (1) An employer who intends to close down an undertaking of an industrial establishment to which this Chapter applies shall serve, for previous approval at least ninety days before the date on which the intended closure is to become effective, a notice, in the prescribed manner, on the appropriate Government stating clearly the reasons for the intended closure of the undertaking:

Provided that nothing in this section shall apply to an undertaking set up for the construction of buildings, bridges, roads, canals, dams or for other construction work.

(2) On receipt of a notice under sub-section (1) the appropriate Government may, if it is satisfied that the reasons for the intended closure of the undertaking are not adequate and sufficient or such closure is prejudicial to the public interest, by order, direct the employer not to close down such undertaking.

(3) Where a notice has been served on the appropriate Government by an employer under sub-section (1) of section 25FFA and

Ninety days' notice to be given of intention to close down any undertaking. the period of notice has not expired at the commencement of the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976, such employer shall not close down the undertaking but shall, within a period of fifteen days from such commencement, apply to the appropriate Government for permission to close down the undertaking.

(4) Where an application for permission has been made under sub-section (3) and the appropriate Government does not communicate the permission or the refusal to grant the permission to the employer within a period of two months from the date on which the application is made, the permission applied for shall be deemed to have been granted on the expiration of the said period of two months.

(5) Where no application for permission under sub-section (1) is made, or where no application for permission under sub-section (3) is made within the period specified therein or where the permission for closure has been refused, the closure of the undertaking shall be deemed to be illegal from the date of closure and the workman shall be entitled to all the benefits under any law for the time being in force as if no notice had been given to him.

(6) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) and sub-section (3), the appropriate Government may, if it is satisfied that owing to such exceptional circumstances as accident in the undertaking or death of the employer or the like it is necessary so to do, by order, direct that the provisions of sub-section (1) or subsection (3) shall not apply in relation to such undertaking for such period as may be specified in the order.

(7) Where an undertaking is approved or permitted to be closed down under sub-section (1) or sub-section (4), every workman in the said undertaking who has been in continuous service for not less than one year in that undertaking immediately before the date of application for permission under this section shall be entitled to notice and compensation as specified in section 25N as if the said workman had been retrenched under that section.

25P. If the appropriate Government is of opinion in respect of any undertaking of an industrial establishment to which this Chapter applies and which closed down before the commencement of the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976,—

Special provision as to restarting of undertakings closed down before commencement of the Industrial Disputes (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(a) that such undertaking was closed down otherwise than on account of unavoidable circumstances beyond the control of the employer;

(b) that there are possibilities of restarting the undertaking;

(c) that it is necessary for the rehabilitation of the workmen employed in such undertaking before its closure or for the maintenance of supplies and services essential to the life of the community to restart the undertaking or both; and

(d) that the restarting of the undertaking will not result in hardship to the employer in relation to the undertaking,

it may, after giving an opportunity to such employer and workmen, direct, by order published in the Official Gazette that the undertaking shall be restarted within such time (not being less than one month from the date of the order) as may be specified in the order.

25Q. Any employer who contravenes the provisions of section 25M or clause (c) of sub-section (1) or sub-section (4) of section 25N shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one month, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both.

25R. (1) Any employer who closes down an undertaking without complying with the provisions of sub-section (1) of section 25-O shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, or with both.

(2) Any employer, who contravenes a direction given under sub-section (2) of section 25-O or section 25P, shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, or with both, and where the contravention is a continuing one, with a further fine which may extend to two thousand rupees for every day during which the contravention continues after the conviction.

(3) Any employer who contravenes the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 25-O shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one month, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both.

25S. The provisions of sections 25B, 25D, 25FF, 25G, 25H and 25J in Chapter VA shall, so far as may be, apply also in relation to an industrial establishment to which the provisions of this Chapter apply.'.

Amendment of section 33C.

Certain

sions of

Chapter

VA to apply to an industrial establishment to which this Chapter applies.

provi-

Amend_ ment of section 38. 4. In sub-section (1) of section 33C of the principal Act, for the word, figure and letter "Chapter VA", the words, figures and letters "Chapter VA or Chapter VB" shall be substituted.

5. In sub-section (5) of section 38 of the principal Act, for the words "two successive sessions, and if before the expiry of the session in which it is so laid or the session immediately following", the words "two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

Penalty for closure.

the second state of the second second second way where the second s

THE URBAN LAND (CETEING AND REGULATION)

en de la complete de

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

at the second
CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

SECTIONS
1. Short title, application and commencement.

CHAPTER II

DEFINITIONS

South and the state of the second
2. Definitions

CHAPTER III

CEILING ON VACANT LAND

- 3. Persons not entitled to hold vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit.
- 4. Ceiling limit.
- 5. Transfer of vacant land.

(1, 1)

- 6. Persons holding vacant land in excess of ceiling limit to file statement.
- 7. Filing of statement in cases where vacant land held by a person is situated within the jurisdiction of two or more competent authorities.
- authorities.
 8. Preparation of draft statement as regards vacant land held in excess of ceiling limit.

9. Final statement.

- 10. Acquisition of vacant land in excess of ceiling limit:
- 11. Payment of amount for vacant land acquired.
- 12. Constitution of Urban Land Tribunal and appeal to Urban Land Tribunal.
- 13. Second appeal to High Court.
- 14. Mode of payment of amount.
- 15. Ceiling limit on future acquisition by inheritance, bequest or by sale in execution of decrees, etc.
- 16. Certain persons to file statements when the Act is adopted subsequently by any State.

193

고인

SECTIONS

17. Power to enter upon any vacant land.

- 18. Penalty for concealment, etc., of particulars of vacant land.
- 19. Chapter not to apply to certain vacant lands. A start the start
- 20. Power to exempt.
- 21. Excess vacant land not to be treated as excess in certain cases.
- 22. Retention of vacant land under certain circumstances.
- 23. Disposal of vacant land acquired under the Act.
- 24. Special provisions regarding disposal of vacant lands in favour of certain persons.

CHAPTER IV

REGULATION OF TRANSFER AND USE OF URBAN PROPERTY

25. Definition.

26. Notice to be given before transfer of vacant lands.

27. Prohibition on transfer of urban property.

28. Regulation of registration of documents in certain cases.

29. Regulation of construction of buildings with dwelling units.

30. Demolition and stoppage of buildings in certain cases and appeal.

CHAPTER V

MISCELLANEOUS

31. Powers of competent authority.

- 32. Jurisdiction of competent authorities and Tribunals in Special cases.
 33. Appeal.
- 34. Revision by State Government.
- 35. Power of State Government to issue orders and directions to the competent authority.

1. C. A. M. F. M. M.

36. Power to give directions to State Government.

37. Returns and reports.

38. Offences and punishments.

39. Offences by companies.

40. Indemnity.

41. Cognizance of offences.

42. Act to override other laws.

43. Court-fees.

44. Certain officers to be public servants.

45. Correction of clerical errors.

46. Power to make rules.

47. Power to remove difficulties.

SCHEDULE I. SCHEDULE II.

OF MY STREET 1.11610 and the second

THE URBAN LAND (CEILING AND REGULATION) ant ACT, 1976

No. 33 of 1976

tanba/ it

14 Mi

 $(-1) \approx$

ante y

ge produkt

prove the second s

[17th February, 1976.] ź. i

An Act to provide for the imposition of a ceiling on vacant land in urban agglomerations, for the acquisition of such land in excess of the ceiling limit, to regulate the construction of buildings on such land and for matters connected therewith, with a view to preventing the concentration of urban land in the hands of a few persons and speculation and profiteering therein and with a view to bringing about an equitable distribution of land in urban agglomerations to subserve the common 483 I. good.

316 WHEREAS it is expedient to provide for the imposition of a ceiling on vacant land in urban agglomerations, for the acquisition of such land in ⁽¹⁾ excess of the ceiling limit, to regulate the construction of buildings on such land and for matters connected therewith, with a view to preventing the concentration of urban land in the hands of a few persons and speculation and profiteering therein and with a view to bringing about an equitable distribution of land in urban agglomerations to subserve the common good; Same

AND WHEREAS Parliament has no power to make laws for the States with respect to the matters aforesaid except as provided in articles 249 and 250 of the Constitution;

195

 ~ 10 (pc., c.

. . . . have

. . . .

AND WHEREAS in pursuance of clause (1) of article 252 of the Constitution resolutions have been passed by all the Houses of the Legislatures of the States of Andhra Pradesh, Gujarat, Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Karnataka, Maharashtra, Orissa, Punjab, Tripura, Uttar Pradesh and West Bengal that the matters aforesaid should be regulated in those States by Parliament by law;

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation) Act, 1976.

(2) It applies in the first instance to the whole of the States of Andhra Pradesh, Gujarat, Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Karnataka, Maharashtra, Orissa, Punjab, Tripura, Uttar Pradesh and West Bengal and to all the Union territories and it shall also apply to such other State which adopts this Act by resolution passed in that behalf under clause (1) of article 252 of the Constitution.

(3) It shall come into force in the States of Andhra Pradesh, Gujarat, Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Karnataka, Maharashtra, Orissa, Punjab, Tripura, Uttar Pradesh and West Bengal and in the Union territories at once and in any other State which adopts this Act under clause (1) of carticle 252 of the Constitution, on the date of such adoption; and, save as otherwise provided in this Act, any reference in this Act to the commencement of this Act shall, in relation to any State or Union territory, mean the date on which this Act comes into force in such State or Union territory.

CHAPTER II DEFINITIONS

Definitions.

9 J 2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "appointed day" means,---

1913

(i) in relation to any State to which this Act applies in the first instance, the date of introduction of the Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation) Bill, 1976 in Parliament, and

(ii) in relation to any State which adopts this Act under clause (1) of article 252 of the Constitution, the date of such adoption;

(b) "building regulations" means the regulations contained in survey the master plan, or the law in force, governing the construction of buildings; longt i l

(c) "ceiling limit" means the ceiling limit specified in section 4; $\mathbb{C}^{(d)}$ (d) "competent authority" means any person for southority

Adda - authorised by the State Government, by notification in the Official Gazette, to perform the functions of the competent authority under this Act for such area as may be specified in the notification and different persons or authorities may be authorised to perform different functions;

e (e) "dwelling unit", in relation to a building or a portion of a building, means a unit of accommodation; in such building or portion. used solely for the purpose of residence;

(f) "family", in relation to a person, means the individual, the wife or husband, as the case may be, of such individual and their unmarried minor children.

Short title, applica. tion and commencement.

of 1976]

Explanation.—For the purpose of this clause, "minor" means a person who has not completed his or her age of eighteen years;

(g) "land appurtenant", in relation to any building, means-

(i) in an area where there are building regulations, the minimum extent of land required under such regulations to be kept as open space for the enjoyment of such building, which in no case shall exceed five hundred square metres; or

(*ii*) in an area where there are no building regulations, an extent of five hundred square metres contiguous to the land occupied by such building,

and includes, in the case of any building constructed before the appointed day with a dwelling unit therein, an additional extent not exceeding five hundred square metres of land, if any, contiguous to the minimum extent referred to in sub-clause (i) or the extent referred to in sub-clause (ii), as the case may be;

(h) "master plan", in relation to an area within an urban agglomeration or any part thereof, means the plan (by whatever name called) prepared under any law for the time being in force or in pursuance of an order made by the State Government for the development of such area or part thereof and providing for the stages by which such development shall be carried out;

(i) "person" includes an individual, a family, a firm, a company, or an association or body of individuals, whether incorporated or not;

(j) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(k) "State" includes a Union territory and "State Government", in relation to any land or building situated in a Union territory or within the local limits of a cantonment declared as such under section 3 of the Cantonments Act, 1924, means the Central Government;

(l) "to hold" with its grammatical variations, in relation to any vacant land, means---

(i) to own such land; or

(*ii*) to possess such land as owner or as tenant or as mortgagee or under an irrevocable power of attorney or under a hirepurchase agreement or partly in one of the said capacities and partly in any other of the said capacity or capacities.

Explanation.—Where the same vacant land is held by one person in one capacity and by another person in another capacity, then, for the purposes of this Act, such land shall be deemed to be held by both such persons;

(m) "Tribunal" means the Urban Land Tribunal constituted under section 12;

(n) "urban agglomeration",---

(A) in relation to any State or Union territory specified in column (1) of Schedule I, means,—

(i) the urban agglomeration specified in the corresponding entry in column (2) thereof and includes the peripheral area specified in the corresponding entry in column (3) thereof; and

(ii) any other area which the State Government may, with the previous approval of the Central Government, having regard to its location, population (population being more than one lakh) and such other relevant factors as the circumstances of the case may require, by notification in the

2 of 1924.

toj.

Official Gazette, declare to be an urban agglomeration and any agglomeration so declared shall be deemed to belong to category D in that Schedule and the peripheral area therefor shall be one kilometre;

(B) in relation to any other State or Union territory, means any area which the State Government may, with the previous approval of the Central Government, having regard to its location, population (population being more than one lakh) and such other relevant factors as the circumstances of the case may require, by notification in the Official Gazette, declare to be an urban agglomeration and any agglomeration so declared shall be deemed to belong to category D in Schedule I and the peripheral area therefor shall be one kilometre;

(o) ''urban land'' means,---

(i) any land situated within the limits of an urban agglomeration and referred to as such in the master plan; or

(*ii*) in a case where there is no master plan, or where the master plan does not refer to any land as urban land, any land within the limits of an urban agglomeration and situated in any area included within the local limits of a municipality (by whatever name called), a notified area committee, a town area committee, a city and town committee, a small town committee, a cantonment board or a panchayat,

but does not include any such land which is mainly used for the purpose of agriculture.

Explanation.—For the purpose of this clause and clause (q),—

(A) "agriculture" includes horticulture, but does not include—

(i) raising of grass,

(*ii*) dairy farming,

(iii) poultry farming,

(iv) breeding of live-stock, and

(v) such cultivation, or the growing of such plant, as may be prescribed;

(B) land shall not be deemed to be used mainly for the purpose of agriculture, if such land is not entered in the revenue or land records before the appointed day as for the purpose of agriculture:

> Provided that where on any land which is entered in the revenue or land records before the appointed day as for the purpose of agriculture, there is a building which is not in the nature of a farm-house, then, so much of the extent of such land as is occupied by the building shall not be deemed to be used mainly for the purpose of agriculture:

> Provided further that if any question arises whether any building is in the nature of a farm-house, such question shall be referred to the State Government and the decision of the State Government thereon shall be final;

(C) notwithstanding, anything contained in clause (B) of this Explanation, land shall not be deemed to be mainly used for the purpose of agriculture if the land has been specified in the master plan for a purpose other than agriculture;

 $\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}^{\dagger}$

. 1

(p) "urbanisable land" means land situated within an urban agglomeration, but not being urban land;

(q) "vacant land" means land, not being land mainly used for the purpose of agriculture, in an urban agglomeration, but does not include—

(i) land on which construction of a building is not permissible under the building regulations in force in the area in which such land is situated;

(*ii*) in an area where there are building regulations, the land occupied by any building which has been constructed before, or is being constructed on, the appointed day with the approval of the appropriate authority and the land appurtenant to such building; and

(*iii*) in an area where there are no building regulations, the land occupied by any building which has been constructed before, or is being constructed on, the appointed day and the land appurtenant to such building:

Provided that where any person ordinarily keeps his cattle, other than for the purpose of dairy farming or for the purpose of breeding of live-stock, on any land situated in a village within an urban agglomeration (described as a village in the revenue records), then, so much extent of the land as has been ordinarily used for the keeping of such cattle immediately before the appointed day shall not be deemed to be vacant land for the purposes of this clause.

CHAPTER III

CEILING ON VACANT LAND

3. Except as otherwise provided in this Act, on and from the commencement of this Act, no person shall be entitled to hold any vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit in the territories to which this Act applies under sub-section (2) of section 1.

Persons not entitled to hold vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit.

4. (1) Subject to the other provisions of this section, in the case of C_{e} every person, the ceiling limit shall be,— lim

Ceiling limit.

(a) where the vacant land is situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category A specified in Schedule I, five hundred square metres;

(b) where such land is situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category B specified in Schedule I, one thousand square metres;

(c) where such land is situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category C specified in Schedule I, one thousand five hundred square metres;

(d) where such land is situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category D specified in Schedule I, two thousand square metres. (2) Where any person holds vacant land situated in two or more categories of urban agglomerations specified in Schedule I, then, for the purpose of calculating the extent of vacant land held by him,—

(a) one square metre of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category A shall be deemed to be equal to two square metres of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category B, three square metres of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category C and four square metres of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category D;

(b) one square metre of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category B shall be deemed to be equal to one and one-half square metres of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category C and two square metres of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category D; and

(c) one square metre of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category C shall be deemed to be equal to one and one-third square metres of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category D.

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where in respect of any vacant land any scheme for group housing has been sanctioned by an authority competent in this behalf immediately before the commencement of this Act, then, the person holding such vacant land at such commencement shall be entitled to continue to hold such land for the purpose of group housing:

Provided that not more than one dwelling unit in the group housing shall be owned by one single person:

Provided further, that the extent of vacant land which such person shall be entitled to hold shall, in no case, exceed—

(a) the extent required under any building regulations governing such group housing; or

(b) the extent calculated by multiplying the number of dwelling units in the group housing and the appropriate ceiling limit referred to in sub-section (1),

whichever is less.

Explanation—For the purposes of this sub-section and sub-section (10),--

(i) "group housing" means a building constructed or to be constructed with one or more floors, each floor consisting of one or more dwelling units and having common service facilities;

(*ii*) "common service facility" includes facility like staircase, balcony and verandah

(4) (a) In any State to which this Act applies in the first instance, if, on or after the 17th day of February, 1975, but before the appointed day, any person has made any transfer by way of sale, mortgage, gift, lease or otherwise (other than a *bona fide* sale under a registered deed for valuable consideration) of any vacant land held by him and situated in such State to any other person, whether or not for consideration, then, for the purposes of calculating the extent of vacant land held by such of 1976]

person the land so transferred shall be taken into account, without prejudice to the rights or interests of the transferee in the land so transferred:

Provided that the excess vacant land to be surrendered by such person under this Chapter shall be selected only out of the vacant land held by him after such transfer.

(b) For the purpose of clause (a), the burden of proving any sale to be a bona fide one shall be on the transferor.

Explanation.—Where in any State aforesaid, there was or is in force any law prohibiting transfer of urban property in that State except under the circumstances, if any, specified therein, then, for the purposes of this sub-section, any transfer by way of sale of such property, being vacant land, made by any person under a registered deed for valuable consideration in accordance with the provisions of such law or in pursuance of any sanction or permission granted under such law, shall be deemed to be a bona fide sale.

(5) Where any firm or unincorporated association or body of individuals holds vacant land or holds any other land on which there is a building with a dwelling unit therein or holds both vacant land and such other land, then, the right or interest of any person in the vacant land or such other land or both, as the case may be, on the basis of his share in such firm or association or body shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person.

(6) Where a person is a beneficiary of a private trust and his share in the income from such trust is known or determinable, the share of such person in the vacant land and in any other land on which there is a building with a dwelling unit therein, held by the trust, shall be deemed to be in the same proportion as his share in the total income of such trust bears to such total income and the extent of such land apportionable to his share shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person.

(7) Where a person is a member of a Hindu undivided family, so much of the vacant land and of any other land on which there is a building with a dwelling unit therein, as would have fallen to his share had the entire vacant land and such other land held by the Hindu undivided family been partitioned amongst its members at the commencement of this Act shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person.

(8) Where a person, being a member of a housing co-operative society registered or deemed to be registered under any law for the time being in force, holds vacant land allotted to him by such society, then, the extent of land so held shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person.

(9) Where a person holds vacant land and also holds any other land on which there is a building with a dwelling unit therein, the extent of such other land occupied by the building and the land appurtenant thereto shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person.

(10) Where a person owns a part of a building, being a group housing, the proportionate share of such person in the land occupied by the building and the land appurtenant therete shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person. (11) For the removal of doubts it is hereby declared that nothing in sub-sections (5), (6), (7), (9) and (10) shall be construed as empowering the competent authority to declare any land referred to in sub-clause (ii) or sub-clause (iii) of clause (q) of section 2 as excess vacant land under this Chapter.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section and sections 6, 8 and 13 a person shall be deemed to hold any land on which there is a building (whether or not with a dwelling unit therein) if he—

(i) owns such land and the building; or

(*ii*) owns such land but possesses the building or possesses such land and the building, the possession, in either case, being as a tenant under a lease, the unexpired period of which is not less than ten years at the commencement of this Act, or as a mortgagee or under an irrevocable power of attorney or a hire-purchase agreement or partly in one of the said capacities and partly in any other of the said capacity or capacities; or

(*iii*) possesses such land but owns the building, the possession being as a tenant under a lease or as a mortgagee or under an irrevocable power of attorney or a hire-purchase agreement or partly in one of the said capacities or partly in any other of the said capacity or capacities.

5. (1) In any State to which this Act applies in the first instance, where any person who had held vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit at any time during the period commencing on the appointed day and ending with the commencement of this Act, has transferred such land or part thereof by way of sale, mortgage, gift, lease or otherwise, the extent of the land so transferred shall also be taken into account in calculating the extent of vacant land held by such person and the excess vacant land in relation to such person shall, for the purposes of this Chapter, be selected out of the vacant land held by him after such transfer and in case the entire excess vacant land cannot be so selected, the balance, or, where no vacant land is held by him after the transfer, the entire excess vacant land, shall be selected out of the vacant land held by the transferee:

Provided that where such person has transferred his vacant land to more than one person, the balance, or, as the case may be, the entire excess vacant land aforesaid, shall be selected out of the vacant land held by each of the transferees in the same proportion as the area of the vacant land transferred to him bears to the total area of the land transferred to all the transferees.

(2) Where any excess vacant land is selected out of the vacant land transferred under sub-section (1), the transfer of the excess vacant land so selected shall be deemed to be null and void.

(3) In any State to which this Act applies in the first instance and in any State which adopts this Act under clause (1) of article 252 of the Constitution, no person holding vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit immediately before the commencement of this Act shall transfer any such land or part thereof by way of sale, mortgage, gift, lease or otherwise until he has furnished a statement under section 6 and a notification regarding the excess vacant land held by him has been published under sub-section (1) of section 10; and any such transfer made in contravention of this provision shall be deemed to be null and void.

Transfer of vacant land. 6. (1) Every person holding vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit at the commencement of this Act shall, within such period as may be prescribed, file a statement before the competent authority having jurisdiction specifying the location, extent, value and such other particulars as may be prescribed of all vacant lands and of any other land on which there is a building, whether or not with a dwelling unit therein, held by him (including the nature of his right, title or interest therein) and also specifying the vacant lands within the ceiling limit which he desires to retain:

Persons holding vacant land in excess of ceiling limit to file statement.

Provided that in relation to any State to which this Act applies in the first instance, the provisions of this sub-section shall have effect as if for the words "Every person holding vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit at the commencement of this Act", the words, figures and letters "Every person who held vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit on or after the 17th day of February, 1975 and before the commencement of this Act and every person holding vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit at such commencement" had been substituted.

Explanation.-In this section, "commencement of this Act" means,-

(i) the date on which this Act comes into force in any State;

(*ii*) where any land, not being vacant land, situated in a State in which this Act is in force has become vacant land by any reason whatsoever, the date on which such land becomes vacant land;

(*iii*) where any notification has been issued under clause (n) of section 2 in respect of any area in a State in which this Act is in force, the date of publication of such notification.

(2) If the competent authority is of opinion that—

(a) in any State to which this Act applies in the first instance, any person held on or after the 17th day of February, 1975 and before the commencement of this Act or holds at such commencement; or

(b) in any State which adopts this Act under clause (1) of article 252 of the Constitution, any person holds at the commencement of this Act.

vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit, then, notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), it may serve a notice upon such person requiring him to file, within such period as may be specified in the notice, the statement referred to in sub-section (1).

(3) The competent authority may, if it is satisfied that it is necessary so to do, extend the date for filing the statement under this section by such further period or periods as it may think fit; so, however, that the period or the aggregate of the periods of such extension shall not exceed three months.

(4) The statement under this section shall be filed,—

(a) in the case of an individual, by the individual himself; where the individual is absent from India, by the individual concerned or by some person duly authorised by him in this behalf; and where the individual is mentally incapacitated from attending to his affairs, by his guardian or any other person competent to act on his behalf;

(b) in the case of a family, by the husband or wife and where the husband or wife is absent from India or is mentally incapacitated from attending to his or her affairs, by the husband or wife who is not so absent or mentally incapacitated and where both the husband and the wife are absent from India or are mentally incapacitated from attending to their affairs, by any other person competent to act on behalf of the husband or wife or both:

(c) in the case of a company, by the principal officer thereof;

(d) in the case of a firm, by any partner thereof;

(e) in the case of any other association, by any member of the association or the principal officer thereof; and

(f) in the case of any other person, by that person or by a person competent to act on his behalf.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, "principal officer",—

(i) in relation to a company, means the secretary, manager or managing-director of the company;

(*n*) in relation to any association, means the secretary, treasurer, manager or agent of the association,

and includes any person connected with the management of the affairs of the company or the association, as the case may be, upon whom the competent authority has served **a** notice of his intention of treating him as the principal officer thereof.

7. (1) Where a person holds vacant land situated within the jurisdiction of two or more competent authorities, whether in the same State or in two or more States to which this Act applies, then, he shall file his statement under sub-section (1) of section 6 before the competent authority within the jurisdiction of which the major part thereof is situated and thereafter all subsequent proceedings shall be taken before that competent authority to the exclusion of the other competent authority or authorities concerned and the competent authority, before which the statement is filed, shall send intimation thereof to the other competent authority or authorities concerned.

(2) Where the extent of vacant land held by any person and situated within the jurisdiction of two or more competent authorities within the same State to which this Act applies is equal, he shall file his statement under sub-section (1) of section 6 before any one of the competent authorities and send intimation thereof in such form as may be prescribed to the State Government and thereupon, the State Government shall, by order, determine the competent authority before which all subsequent proceedings under this Act shall be taken to the exclusion of the other competent authority or authorities and communicate that order to such person and the competent authorities concerned.

(3) Where the extent of vacant land held by any person and situated within the jurisdiction of two or more competent authorities in two or more States to which this Act applies is equal, he shall file his statement under sub-section (1) of section 6 before any one of the competent authorities and send intimation thereof in such form as may be prescribed to the Central Government and thereupon, the Central Government shall, by order, determine the competent authority before which all subsequent proceedings shall be taken to the exclusion of the other competent authority or authorities and communicate that order to such person, the State Governments and the competent authorities concerned.

Filing of statement in cases where vacanť land held by a person is situated within the jurisdiction of two or more competent authorities.

8. (1) On the basis of the statement filed under section 6 and after such inquiry as the competent authority may deem fit to make the competent authority shall prepare a draft statement in respect of the person who has filed the statement under section 6.

(2) Every statement prepared under sub-section (1) shall contain the following particulars, namely:—

(i) the name and address of the person;

(ii) the particulars of all vacant lands and of any other land on which there is a building, whether or not with a dwelling unit therein, held by such person;

(*iii*) the particulars of the vacant lands which such person desires to retain within the ceiling limit;

(iv) the particulars of the right, title or interest of the person in the vacant lands; and

(v) such other particulars as may be prescribed.

(3) The draft statement shall be served in such manner as may be prescribed on the person concerned together with a notice stating that any objection to the draft statement shall be preferred within thirty days of the service thereof.

(4) The competent authority shall duly consider any objection received, within the period specified in the notice referred to in sub-section (3) or within such further period as may be specified by the competent authority for any good and sufficient reason, from the person on whom a copy of the draft statement has been served under that sub-section and the competent authority shall, after giving the objector a reasonable opportunity of being heard, pass such orders as it deems fit.

9. After the disposal of the objections, if any, received under subsection (4) of section 8, the competent authority shall make the necessary alterations in the draft statement in accordance with the orders passed on the objections aforesaid and shall determine the vacant land held by the person concerned in excess of the ceiling limit and cause a copy of the draft statement as so altered to be served in the manner referred to in sub-section (3) of section 8 on the person concerned and where such vacant land is held under a lease, or a mortgage, or a hire-purchase agreement, or an irrevocable power of attorney, also on the owner of such vacant land.

10. (1) As soon as may be after the service of the statement under section 9 on the person concerned, the competent authority shall cause a notification giving the particulars of the vacant land held by such person in excess of the ceiling limit and stating that—

(i) such vacant land is to be acquired by the concerned State Government; and

(ii) the claims of all persons interested in such vacant land may be made by them personally or by their agents giving particulars of the nature of their interests in such land,

to be published for the information of the general public in the Official Gazette of the State concerned and in such other manner as may be prescribed.

(2) After considering the claims of the persons interested in the vacant land, made to the competent authority in pursuance of the

Final statement.

Acquisition

of vacant

excess of

land in

ceiling limi**t**,

of draft statement as regards vacant land held in excess of ceiling limit,

Preparation

2 of 1924.

notification published under sub-section (1), the competent authority shall determine the nature and extent of such claims and pass such orders as it deems fit.

(3) At any time after the publication of the notification under subsection (1), the competent authority may, by notification published in the Official Gazette of the State concerned, declare that the excess vacant land referred to in the notification published under sub-section (1) shall, with effect from such date as may be specified in the declaration, be deemed to have been acquired by the State Government and upon the publication of such declaration, such land shall be deemed to have vested absolutely in the State Government free from all encumbrances with effect from the date so specified.

(4) During the period commencing on the date of publication of the notification under sub-section (1) and ending with the date specified in the declaration made under sub-section (3)—

(i) no person shall transfer by way of sale, mortgage, gift, lease or otherwise any excess vacant land (including any part thereof) specified in the notification aforesaid and any such transfer made in contravention of this provision shall be deemed to be null and void; and

(ii) no person shall alter or cause to be altered the use of such excess vacant land.

(5) Where any vacant land is vested in the State Government under sub-section (3), the competent authority may, by notice in writing, order any person who may be in possession of it to surrender or deliver possession thereof to the State Government or to any person duly authorised by the State Government in this behalf within thirty days of the service of the notice.

(6) If any person refuses or fails to comply with an order made under sub-section (5), the competent authority may take possession of the vacant land or cause it to be given to the concerned State Government or to any person duly authorised by such State Government in this behalf and may for that purpose use such force as may be necessary.

Explanation.—In this section, in sub-section (1) of section 11 and in sections 14 and 23, "State Government", in relation to--

(a) any vacant land owned by the Central Government, means the Central Government;

(b) any vacant land owned by any State Government and situated in a Union territory or within the local limits of a cantonment declared as such under section 3 of the Cantonments Act, 1924, means that State Government.

Payment of amount for vacant land acquired. 11. (1) Where any vacant land is deemed to have been acquired by any State Government under sub-section (3) of section 10, such State Government shall pay to the person or persons having any interest therein,—

(a) in a case where there is any income from such vacant land,
an amount equal to eight and one-third times the net average annual
income actually derived from such land during the period of five
consecutive years immediately preceding the date of publication of
the notification issued under sub-section (1) of section 10; or

(b) in a case where no income is derived from such vacant land, an amount calculated at a rate not exceeding—

(i) ten rupees per square metre in the case of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category A or category B specified in Schedule I; and

(ii) five rupees per square metre in the case of vacant land situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category C or category D specified in that Schedule.

(2) The net average annual income referred to in clause (a) of subsection (1) shall be calculated in the manner and in accordance with the principles set out in Schedule II.

(3) For the purpose of clause (b) of sub-section (1), the State Government shall—

(a) divide, by notification in the Official Gazette, every urban agglomeration situated within the State into different zones, having regard to the location and the general use of the land situated in an urban agglomeration, the utility of the land in that urban agglomeration for the orderly urban development thereof and such other relevant factors as the circumstances of the case may require; and

(b) fix, subject to the maximum rates specified in that clause, the rate per square metre of vacant land in each zone, having regard to the availability of vacant land in the zone, the trend of price rise of vacant land over a period of twenty years in the zone before the commencement of this Act, the amount invested by the Government for the development of the zone, the existing use of vacant land in the zone and such other relevant factors as the circumstances of the case may require.

(4) Different rates may be fixed under clause (b) of sub-section (3) for vacant lands situated in different zones within each urban agglomeration.

(5) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) where any vacant land which is deemed to have been acquired under sub-section
(3) of section 10 is held by any person under a grant, lease or other tenure from the Central Government or any State Government and—

(i) the terms of such grant, lease or other tenure do not provide for payment of any amount to such person on the termination of such grant, lease or other tenure and the resumption of such land by the Central Government or the State Government, as the case may be; or

(*ii*) the terms of such grant, lease or other tenure provide for payment of any amount to such person on such termination and resumption,

then,----

(a) in a case falling under clause (i), no amount shall be payable in respect of such vacant land under sub-section (1); and

(b) in a case falling under clause (ii), the amount payable in respect of such vacant land shall be the amount payable to him under the terms of such grant, lease or other tenure on such termination and resumption or the amount payable to him under sub-section (7), whichever is less.

(6) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) or subsection (5), the amount payable under either of the said sub-sections shall, in no case, exceed two lakhs of rupees.

(7) The competent authority may, by order in writing, determine the amount to be paid in accordance with the provisions of this section as also the person, or, where there are several persons interested in the land, the persons to whom it shall be paid and in what proportion, if any.

(8) Before determining the amount to be paid, every person interested shall be given an opportunity to state his case as to the amount to be paid to him.

(9) The competent authority shall dispose of every case for determination of the amount to be paid as expeditiously as possible and in any case within such period as may be prescribed.

(10) Any claim or liability enforceable against any vacant land which is deemed to have been acquired under sub-section (3) of section 10 may be enforced only against the amount payable under this section in respect of such land and against any other property of the owner of such land.

Constitution of Urban Land Tribunal and appeal to Urban Land Tribunal.

12. (1) The State Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, constitute one or more Urban Land Tribunal or Tribunals.

(2) The Tribunal shall consist of a sole member who shall be an officer of the rank of a Commissioner of a division or a member of the Board of Revenue.

(3) The Tribunal shall have jurisdiction over such area as the State Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify.

(4) If any person is aggrieved by an order of the competent authority under section 11, he may, within thirty days of the date on which the order is communicated to him, prefer an appeal to the Tribunal having jurisdiction over the area in which the vacant land (in relation to which the amount has been determined) is situated or where such land is situated within the jurisdiction of more than one Tribunal to the Tribunal having jurisdiction over the area in which a major part of such land is situated or where the extent of such land situated within the jurisdiction of two or more Tribunals is equal, to any of those Tribunals:

Provided that the Tribunal may entertain the appeal after the expiry of the said period of thirty days if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from filing the appeal in time.

(5) In deciding appeals the Tribunal shall exercise all the powers which a civil court has and follow the same procedure which a civil court follows in deciding appeals against the decree of an original court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908.

Second appeal to High Court.

Mode of payment of amount. 13. Subject to the provisions of the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, applicable to appeals from original decrees, an appeal shall lie to the High Court from the decision of the Tribunal under section 12.

14. (1) The State Government shall, within a period of six months from the date of the order of the competent authority determining the amount to be paid under section 11, or, in a case where an appeal has been preferred against such order under section 12 or under section 13, within a period of six months from the date of the final appellate order, pay the amount referred to in section 11 to the person or persons entitled thereto. 5 of 1908.

5 of 1908.

OF 1976]

(2) Twenty-five per cent. of the amount or twenty-five thousand rupees, whichever is less, shall be paid in cash and the balance in negotiable bonds redeemable after the expiry of twenty years carrying an interest at the rate of five per cent. per annum with effect from the date on which the vacant land is deemed to have been acquired by the State Government under sub-section (3) of section 10.

15. (1) If, on or after the commencement of this Act, any person acquires by inheritance, settlement or bequest from any other person or by sale in execution of a decree or order of a civil court or of an award or order of any other authority or by purchase or otherwise, any vacant land the extent of which together with the extent of the vacant land, if any, already held by him exceeds in the aggregate the ceiling limit, then, he shall, within three months of the date of such acquisition, file a statement before the competent authority having jurisdiction specifying the location, value and such other particulars as may be prescribed of all the vacant lands held by him and also specifying the vacant lands within the ceiling limit which he desires to retain.

(2) The provisions of sections 6 to 14 (both inclusive) shall, so far as may be, apply to the statement filed under this section and to the vacant land held by such person in excess of the ceiling limit.

16. (1) Where any person holds any vacant land in any State to which this Act does not apply in the first instance but which subsequently adopts this Act under clause (1) of article 252 of the Constitution and the extent of such land together with the extent of the vacant land, if any, already held by him in any other State to which this Act applies in the first instance, exceeds in the aggregate the ceiling limit, then, he shall, within three months of the commencement of this Act in the State first mentioned, file a statement before the competent authority having jurisdiction specifying the location, extent, value and such other particulars as may be prescribed of all vacant lands held by him in that State and in such other State and also specifying the vacant lands within the ceiling limit which he desires to retain.

(2) The provisions of sections 6 to 14 (both inclusive) shall, so far as may be, apply to the statement filed under this section and to the vacant land held by such person in excess of the ceiling limit.

17. The competent authority or any person acting under the orders of the competent authority may, subject to any rules made in this behalf and at such reasonable times as may be prescribed, enter upon any vacant land or any other land on which there is a building with such assistance as the competent authority or such person considers necessary and make survey and take measurements thereof and do any other act which the competent authority or such person considers necessary for carrying out the purposes of this Act.

18. (1) If the competent authority, in the course of any proceedings under this Act, is satisfied that any person has concealed the particulars of any vacant land or of any other land on which there is a building, whether or not with a dwelling unit therein, held by him or furnished inaccurate particulars of such land or of the user thereof, it may, after giving such person an opportunity of being heard in the matter, by order in writing, direct that, without prejudice to any other penalty to which

Ceiling limit on future acquisition by inheritance, bequest or by sale in execution of decrees, etc. 「「「「「「「「「」」」」というない。

Certain persons to file statements when the Act is adopted subsequently by any State.

Power to enter upon any vacant land.

Penalty for concealment, etc., of particulars of vacant land.

115 Law-27.

[лст 33

he may be liable under this Act, such person shall pay, by way of penalty, a sum which shall not be less than, but which shall not exceed twice, the amount representing the value of the vacant land or of such other land or both, as the case may be, in respect of which the particulars have been concealed or in respect of which inaccurate particulars as aforesaid have been furnished.

(2) Any amount payable under this section, if not paid, may be recovered as if it were an arrear of land revenue.

19. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), nothing in this Chapter shall apply to any vacant land held by—

(i) the Central Government or any State Government, or any local authority or any Corporation established by or under a Central or Provincial or State Act or any Government company as defined in section 617 of the Companies Act, 1956;

(ii) any military, naval or air force institution;

(iii) any bank.

Explanation—In this clause, "bank" means any banking company as defined in clause (c) of section 5 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, and includes—

(a) the Reserve Bank of India constituted under the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934;

(b) the State Bank of India constituted under the State Bank of India Act, 1955;

(c) a subsidiary bank as defined in the State Bank of India (Subsidiary Banks) Act, 1959;

(d) a corresponding new bank constituted under section 3 of the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970;

(e) the Industrial Finance Corporation of India, established under the Industrial Finance Corporation Act, 1948, the Life Insurance Corporation of India, established under the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956, the Unit Trust of India, established under the Unit Trust of India Act, 1963, the Industrial Development Bank of India, established under the Industrial Development Bank of India Act, 1964, the Industrial Credit and Investment Corporation of India, the Industrial Reconstruction Corporation of India and any other financial institution which the Central Government or the State Government concerned may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf;

(*iv*) any public charitable or religious trust (including wakf) and required and used for any public charitable or religious purposes:

Provided that the exemption under this clause shall apply only so long as such land continues to be required and used for such purposes by such trust;

Chapter not to apply to certain vacant lands.

10 of 1949.

1 of 1956.

2 of 1934.

23 of 1955.

38 of 1959.

5 of 1970.

15 of 1948. 31 of 1956. 52 of 1963.

18 of 1964.

(v) any co-operative society, being a land mortgage bank or a housing co-operative society, registered or deemed to be registered under any law relating to co-operative societies for the time being in force:

Provided that the exemption under this clause, in relation to a land mortgage bank, shall not apply to any vacant land held by it otherwise than in satisfaction of its dues;

(vi) any such educational, cultural, technical or scientific institution or club [not being a Corporation established by or under **a** Central or Provincial or State Act referred to in clause (i) or a society referred to in clause (vii)] as may be approved for the purposes of this clause by the State Government by general or special order, on application made to it in this behalf by such institution or club or otherwise:

Provided that no approval under this clause shall be accorded by the State Government unless that Government is satisfied that it is necessary so to do having regard to the nature and scope of the activities of the institution or club concerned, the extent of the vacant land required *bona fide* for the purposes of such institution or club and other relevant factors;

(vii) any society registered under the Societies Registration Act, 1860, or under any other corresponding law for the time being in force and used for any non-profit and non-commercial purpose;

(viii) a foreign State for the purposes of its diplomatic and consular missions or for such other official purposes as may be approved by the Central Government or for the residence of the members of the said missions;

(ix) the United Nations and its specialised agencies for any official purpose or for the residence of the members of their staff;

(x) any international organisation for any official purpose or for the residence of the members of the staff of such organisation:

Provided that the exemption under this clause shall apply only if there is an agreement between the Government of India and such international organisation that such land shall be so exempted.

(2) The provisions of sub-section (1) shall not be construed as granting any exemption in favour of any person, other than an authority, institution or organisation specified in sub-section (1), who possesses any vacant land which is owned by such authority, institution or organisation or who owns any vacant land which is in the possession of such authority, institution or organisation:

Provided that where any vacant land which is in the possession of such authority, institution or organisation, but owned by any other person, is declared as excess vacant land under this Chapter, such authority, institution or organisation shall, notwithstanding anything contained in any of the foregoing provisions of this Chapter, continue to possess such land under the State Government on the same terms and conditions subject to which it possessed such land immediately before such declaration.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, the expression "to possess vacant land" means to possess such land either as tenant or as mortgagee or under a hire-purchase agreement or under an irrevocable

21 of 1860.

power of attorney or partly in one of the said capacities and partly in any other of the said capacity or capacities.

Power to exempt. 20. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any of the foregoing provisions of this Chapter,---

(a) where any person holds vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit and the State Government is satisfied, either on its own motion or otherwise, that, having regard to the location of such land, the purpose for which such land is being or is proposed to be used and such other relevant factors as the circumstances of the case may require, it is necessary or expedient in the public interest so to do, that Government may, by order, exempt, subject to such conditions, if any, as may be specified in the order, such vacant land from the provisions of this Chapter;

(b) where any person holds vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit and the State Government, either on its own motion or otherwise, is satisfied that the application of the provisions of this Chapter would cause undue hardship to such person, that Government may, by order, exempt, subject to such conditions, if any, as may be specified in the order, such vacant land from the provisions of this Chapter

Provided that no order under this clause shall be made unless the reasons for doing so are recorded in writing.

(2) If at any time the State Government is satisfied that any of the conditions subject to which any exemption under clause (a) or clause (b) of sub-section (1) is granted is not complied with by any person, it shall be competent for the State Government to withdraw, by order, such exemption after giving a reasonable opportunity to such person for making a representation against the proposed withdrawal and thereupon the provisions of this Chapter shall apply accordingly.

Excess vacant land not to be treated as excess in certain cases. 21. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any of the foregoing provisions of this Chapter, where a person holds any vacant land in excess of the ceiling limit and such person declares within such time, in such form and in such manner as may be prescribed before the competent authority that such land is to be utilised for the construction of dwelling units (each such dwelling unit having a plinth area not exceeding eighty square metres) for the accommodation of the weaker sections of the society, in accordance with any scheme approved by such authority as the State Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf, then, the competent authority may, after making such inquiry as it deems fit, declare such land not to be excess land for the purposes of this Chapter and permit such person to continue to hold such land for the aforesaid purpose, subject to such terms and conditions as may be prescribed, including a condition as to the time limit within which such buildings are to be constructed.

(2) Where any person contravenes any of the conditions subject to which the permission has been granted under sub-section (1), the competent authority shall, by order, and after giving such person an opportunity of being heard, declare such land to be excess land and thereupon all the provisions of this Chapter shall apply accordingly.

- 22. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any of the foregoing provisions of this Chapter, where any person demolishes any building on any land held by him or any such building is destroyed or demolished solely due to natural causes and beyond the control of human agency and as a consequence thereof, in either case, the land on which such building has been constructed becomes vacant land and the aggregate of the extent of such land and the extent of any other vacant land held by him exceeds the ceiling limit, then, he shall, within three months from the date of such demolition or destruction file a statement before the competent authority having jurisdiction specifying the location, value and such other particulars as may be prescribed, of all the vacant lands held by him.

(2) Where, on receipt of a statement under sub-section (1) and after such inquiry as the competent authority may deem fit to make, the competent authority is satisfied that the land which has become vacant land is required by the holder for the purpose of redevelopment in accordance with the master plan, such authority may, subject to such conditions and restrictions as it may deem fit to impose, permit the holder to retain such land in excess of the ceiling limit for such purpose and where the competent authority is not so satisfied and does not so permit, the provisions of sections 6 to 14 (both inclusive) shall, so far as may be, apply to the statement filed under sub-section (1) and to the vacant land held by such person in excess of the ceiling limit.

23. (1) It shall be competent for the State Government to allot, by order, in excess of the ceiling limit any vacant land which is deemed to have been acquired by the State Government under this Act or is acquired by the State Government under any other law, to any person for any purpose relating to, or in connection with, any industry or for providing residential accommodation of such type as may be approved by the State Government to the employees of any industry and it shall be lawful for such person to hold such land in excess of the ceiling limit.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) where any land with a building has been acquired by the State Government under any other law and such building has been subsequently demolished by the State Government, then, such land shall be deemed to be vacant land acquired under such other law;

(b) "industry" means any business, profession, trade, undertaking or manufacture.

(2) In making an order of allotment under sub-section (1), the State Government may impose such conditions as may be specified therein including a condition as to the period within which the industry shall be put in operation or, as the case may be, the residential accommodation shall be provided for:

Provided that if, on a representation made in this behalf by the allottee, the State Government is satisfied that the allottee could not put the industry in operation, or provide the residential accommodation, within the period specified in the order of allotment, for any good and sufficient reason, the State Government may extend such period to such further period or periods as it may deem fit.

(3) Where any condition imposed in an order of allotment is not complied with by the allottee, the State Government shall, after giving an opportunity to the allottee to be heard in the matter, cancel the allotment with effect from the date of the non-compliance of such condition and

Retention of vacant land under certain circumstances. Disposal of vacant land acquired under the Act. the land allotted shall revest in the State Government free from all encumbrances.

(4) Subject to the provisions of sub-sections (1), (2) and (3), all vacant lands deemed to have been acquired by the State Government under this Act shall be disposed of by the State Government to subserve the common good on such terms and conditions as the State Government may deem fit to impose.

(5) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-sections (1) to (4), where the State Government is satisfied that it is necessary to retain or reserve any vacant land, deemed to have been acquired by that Government under this Act, for the benefit of the public, it shall be competent for the State Government to retain or reserve such land for the same.

24. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in section 23, where any person, being the owner of any vacant land, had leased out or mortgaged with possession such land or had given possession of such land under a hire-purchase agreement to any other person and as a consequence thereof he has no vacant land in his possession or has vacant land in his possession less in extent than the ceiling limit, and where the land so leased or mortgaged or given possession of is deemed to have been acquired by the State Government under this Chapter, then, such person shall be entitled to make an application to the State Government in such form and containing such particulars as may be prescribed within a period of three months from the date of such acquisition for the assignment to him,—

(a) in a case where he has no land in his possession, of so much extent of land as is not in excess of the ceiling limit; or

(b) in a case where he has land in his possession less in extent than the ceiling limit, of so much extent of land as is required to make up the deficiency:

Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall be deemed to entitle a person for the assignment of land in excess of the extent of the land leased or mortgaged with possession or given possession under a hire-purchase agreement as aforesaid by such person.

(2) On receipt of an application under sub-section (1), the State Government shall, after making such inquiry as it deems fit, assign such land to such person on payment of an amount equal to the amount which has been paid by the State Government for the acquisition of the extent of land to be assigned.

CHAPTER IV

REGULATION OF TRANSFER AND USE OF URBAN PROPERTY

25. In this Chapter, "plinth area", in relation to-

(i) a dwelling unit in a building consisting of only one floor, means the area of the dwelling unit at the floor level and includes the thickness of the outer walls thereof;

(ii) a dwelling unit in a building consisting of two or more floors, means the area of the dwelling unit at the floor level where the dwelling unit is proposed to be situated and includes the thickness of the outer walls thereof and the proportionate area intended for any common service facility at the floor level aforesaid.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this clause, "common service facility", shall have the same meaning as in sub-clause (ii) of the Explanation below sub-section (3) of section 4.

Special provisions regarding disposal of vacant lands in favour of certain persons,

OF 1976]

26. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the Notice time being in force, no person holding vacant land within the ceiling limit shall transfer such land by way of sale, mortgage, gift, lease or otherwise except after giving notice in writing of the intended transfer to the competent authority.

(2) Where a notice given under sub-section (1) is for the transfer of the land by way of sale, the competent authority shall have the first option to purchase such land on behalf of the State Government at a price calculated in accordance with the provisions of the Land Acquisition Act, 1894 or of any other corresponding law for the time being in force and if such option is not exercised within a period of sixty days from the date of receipt of the notice, it shall be presumed that the competent authority has no intention to purchase such land on behalf of the State Government and it shall be lawful for such person to transfer the land to whomsoever he may like:

Provided that where the competent authority exercises within the period aforesaid the option to purchase such land the execution of the sale deed shall be completed and the payment of the purchase price thereof shall be made within a period of three months from the date on which such option is exercised.

(3) For the purpose of calculating the price of any vacant land under sub-section (2), it shall be deemed that a notification under sub-section (1) of section 4 of the Land Acquisition Act, 1894 or under the relevant provision of any other corresponding law for the time being in force, had been issued for the acquisition of such vacant land on the date on which the notice was given under sub-section (1) of this section.

27. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, but subject to the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 5 and sub-section (4) of section 10, no person shall transfer by of way of sale, mortgage, gift. lease for a period exceeding ten years, or urban otherwise, any urban or urbanisable land with a building (whether constructed before or after the commencement of this Act) or a portion only of such building for a period of ten years of such commencement or from the date on which the building is constructed, whichever is later, except with the previous permission in writing of the competent authority.

(2) Any person desiring to make a transfer referred to in sub-section (1), may make an application in writing to the competent authority in such form and in such manner as may be prescribed.

(3) On receipt of an application under sub-section (2), the competent authority may, after making such inquiry as it deems fit, by order in writing, grant or refuse to grant the permission applied for:

Provided that the competent authority shall not refuse to grant the permission applied for unless it has recorded in writing the reasons for doing so and a copy of the same has been communicated to the applicant

(4) Where within a period of sixty days of the date of receipt of an application under this section the competent authority does not refuse to grant the permission applied for or does not communicate the refusal to the applicant, the competent authority shall be deemed to have granted the permission applied for.

(5) (a) Where the permission applied for is for the transfer of the land with the building or, as the case may be, a portion only of such

1 of 1894.

1 of 1894.

to be given before transfer of vacant lands.

Prohibi.

tion on

transfer

property.

building referred to in sub-section (1) by way of sale, and the competent authority is of the opinion that such permission may be granted, then, the competent authority shall have the first option to purchase such land with building or a portion only of such building on behalf of the State Government at such price as may be agreed upon between the competent authority and the applicant or, in a case where there is no such agreement, at such price calculated in accordance with the provisions of the Land Acquisition Act, 1894 or of any other corresponding law for the time being in force.

(b) If the option referred to in clause (a) is not exercised within a period of sixty days from the date of receipt of the application under this section, it shall be presumed that the competent authority has no intention to purchase such land with building or a portion only of such building on behalf of the State Government and it shall be lawful for such person to transfer the land to whomsoever he may like:

Provided that where the competent authority exercises within the period aforesaid the option to purchase such land with building or a portion only of such building, the execution of the sale deed shall be completed and the payment of the purchase price thereof shall be made within a period of three months from the date on which such option is exercised.

(6) For the purpose of calculating the price of the land and building or, as the case may be, a portion only of such building under clause (a) of sub-section (5), it shall be deemed that a notification under sub-section (1) of section 4 of the Land Acquisition Act, 1894 or under the relevant provision of any other corresponding law for the time being in force, had been issued for the acquisition of that land and building or, as the case may be, a portion only of such building on the date on which the application was made under sub-section (2).

28. Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, where any document required to be registered under the provisions of clauses (a) to (e) of sub-section (1) of section 17 of the Registration Act, 1908, purports to transfer by way of sale, mortgage, gift, lease or otherwise any land or any building (including any portion thereof),—

(a) in the case of any transfer referred to in section 26, no registering officer appointed under that Act shall register any such document unless the transferor produces before such registering officer evidence to show that he has given notice of the intended transfer to the competent authority under that section and, where such transfer is by way of sale, the period of sixty days referred to in sub-section (2) of that section has elapsed;

(b) in the case of any transfer referred to in section 27, no registering officer appointed under that Act shall register any such document unless the transferor produces before such registering officer the permission in writing of the competent authority for such transfer or satisfies the registering officer that the period of sixty days referred to in sub-section (4) of that section has elapsed.

Regulation of registrs tion of documents in certain cases.

1 of 1894

1 of 1894

16 of 1908.

29. No person shall construct any building with a dwelling unit having a plinth area,—

(a) where the building proposed to be constructed is situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category A or category B specified in Schedule I, in excess of three hundred square metres;

(b) where the building proposed to be constructed is situated in an urban agglomeration falling within category C or category D specified in Schedule I, in excess of five hundred square metres.

30. (1) Where the construction of a building has been commenced on or after the commencement of this Act, and is carried on and completed in contravention of the provisions of section 29, the competent authority having jurisdiction over the area in which the building is situated may make an order directing that such construction shall be demolished, either wholly or partly, or modified by the person at whose instance the construction has been commenced and is being carried on and completed, to the extent such demolition or modification does not contravene the provisions of that section, within such period (not being less than fifteen days and more than thirty days from the date on which a copy of the order of demolition with a brief statement of the reasons therefor has been delivered to that person) as may be specified in the order for the demolition or modification:

Provided that no order for the demolition or modification shall be made unless the person has been given by means of a notice served in such manner as the competent authority may think fit, a reasonable opportunity of showing cause why such order shall not be made:

Provided further that, where the construction has not been completed, the competent authority may, by the same order or by a separate order, whether made at the time of the issue of the notice under the first proviso or at any other time, direct the person to stop the construction until the expiry of the period within which an appeal against the order for the demolition or modification, if made, may be preferred under subsection (2).

(2) Any person aggrieved by an order of the competent authority made under sub-section (1) may prefer an appeal against the order to the Tribunal having jurisdiction over the area in which the building is situated within the period specified in the order for the demolition or modification of the construction to which it relates.

(3) Where an appeal is preferred under sub-section (2) against the order for the demolition or modification, the Tribunal may stay the enforcement of that order on such terms, if any, and for such period, as it may think fit:

Provided that, where the construction of any building has not been completed at the time of the making of the order for the demolition or modification, no order staying the enforcement of the order for the denolition or modification shall be made by the Tribunal unless security, sufficient in the opinion of the Tribunal, has been given by the appellant for not proceeding with such construction pending the disposal of the appeal.

115 Law-28.

217

Regulation of construction of buildings with dwelling units

Demolition and stoppage of buildings in certain cases and appeal. (4) The provisions of sub-section (5) of section 12 and of section 13 shall apply to or in relation to an appeal preferred under sub-section (2) as they apply to or in relation to an appeal preferred under sub-section (4) of section 12.

(5) Save as provided in this section, no court shall entertain any suit, application or other proceeding for injunction or other relief against the competent authority to restrain him from taking any action or making any order in pursuance of the provisions of this section.

(6) Where no appeal has been preferred against an order for the demolition or modification made by the competent authority under subsection (1), or where an order for the demolition or modification made by the competent authority under that sub-section has been confirmed on appeal, whether with or without variation, the person against whom the order has been made shall comply with the order within the period specified therein, or, as the case may be, within the period, if any, fixed by the Tribunal or the High Court on appeal and on the failure of the person to comply with the order within such period, the competent authority may himself cause the construction to which the order relates to be demolished or modified and the expenses of such demolition or modification shall be recoverable from such person as an arrear of land revenue.

CHAPTER V

MISCELLANEOUS

Powers of competent authority. 31. The competent authority shall have all the powers of a civil court, while trying a suit under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, in respect of the following matters, namely:—

5 of 1908.

(a) summoning and enforcing the attendance of any person and examining him on oath;

(b) requiring the discovery and production of any document;

(c) receiving evidence on affidavits;

(d) requisitioning any public record or copy thereof from any court or office;

(e) issuing commissions for the examination of witnesses or documents; and

(f) any other matter which may be prescribed.

Jurisdiction of competent authorities and Tribunals in special cases. 32. Where under sub-section (2) or sub-section (3) of section 7, the State Government or the Central Government, as the case may be, determines the competent authority or where, for the reason that the extent of the vacant land situated within the jurisdiction of two or more Tribunals is equal, an appeal has been preferred to any one of the Tribunals undersub-section (4) of section 12, then, such competent authority or Tribunal, as the case may be, shall, notwithstanding that any portion of the vacant land to which the proceedings before the competent authority or the appeal before the Tribunal relates, is not situated within the area of its jurisdiction, exercise all the powers and functions of the competent authority or Tribunal, as the case may be, having jurisdiction over such portion of the vacant land under this Act in relation to such proceedings or appeal. **OF 1976**]

Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)

33. (1) Any person aggrieved by an order made by the competent authority under this Act, not being an order under section 11 or an order under sub-section (1) of section 30, may, within thirty days of the date on which the order is communicated to him, prefer an appeal to such authority as may be prescribed (hereafter in this section referred to as the appellate authority):

Provided that the appellate authority may entertain the appeal after the expiry of the said period of thirty days if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from filing the appeal in time.

(2) On receipt of an appeal under sub-section (1), the appellate authority shall, after giving the appellant an opportunity of being heard, pass such orders thereon as it deems fit as expeditiously as possible.

(3) Every order passed by the appellate authority under this section shall be final.

34. The State Government may, on its own motion, call for and examine the records of any order passed or proceeding taken under the provisions of this Act and against which no appeal has been preferred under section 12 or section 30 or section 33 for the purpose of satisfying itself as to the legality or propriety of such order or as to the regularity of such procedure and pass such order with respect thereto as it may think fit:

Provided that no such order shall be made except after giving the person affected a reasonable opportunity of being heard in the matter.

35. The State Government may issue such orders and directions of a general character as it may consider necessary in respect of any matter relating to the powers and duties of the competent authority and thereupon the competent authority shall give effect to such orders and directions.

Power of State Government to issue orders and directions to the competent authority.

Power to

State

Government.

give directions to

36. (1) The Central Government may give such directions to any State Government as may appear to the Central Government to be necessary for carrying into execution in the State any of the provisions of this Act or of any rule made thereunder.

(2) The Central Government may require any State Government to furnish such returns, statistics, accounts and other information, as may be deemed necessary.

37. The competent authority shall furnish to the State Government concerned such returns, statistics, accounts and other information as the State Government may, from time to time, require.

Returns and reports.

Revision by State Government.

Appeal.

Offences and punishments. 38. (1) If any person who is under an obligation to file a statement under this Act fails, without reasonable cause or excuse, to file the statement within the time specified for the purpose, he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years or with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees or with both.

(2) If any person who, having been convicted under sub-section (2) continues to fail, without reasonable cause or excuse, to file the statement, he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees for every day during which such contravention continues after conviction for the first such contravention.

(3) If any person who is under an obligation to file a statement under this Act files a statement which he knows or has reasonable belief to be false, he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees or with both.

(4) If any person contravenes any of the provisions of this Act for which no penalty has been expressly provided for, he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees or with both.

39. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company every person who, at the time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary, or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall also be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

40. No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Government or any officer of Government in respect of anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done by or under this Act.

Congņizance of offences.

Indemnity.

41. No court shall take cognizance of any offence punishable under this Act except on complaint in writing made by the competent authority or any officer authorised by the competent authority in this behalf and no court inferior to that of a Metropolitan Magistrate or a Judicial Magistrate of the first class shall try any such offence.

Offences by companies.

Act to

override

other laws.

Court-fees,

Certain

officers to be

public

servants.

Correction

of clerical errors.

Power to

make rules

42. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith in any other law for the time being in force or any custom, usage or agreement or decree or order of a court, tribunal or other authority.

7 of 1870.

43. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Court-fees Act, 1870 every application, appeal or other proceeding under this Act shall bear a court-fee stamp of such value as may be prescribed.

44. Every officer acting under, or in pursuance of, the provisions of this Act or under the rules made thereunder shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

45. Clerical or arithmetical mistakes in any order passed by any officer or authority under this Act or errors arising therein from any accidental slip or omission may at any time be corrected by such officer or authority either on his or its own motion or on an application received in this behalf from any of the parties.

46. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:---

(a) the cultivation or growing of plant which will not be agriculture under clause (A) of the Explanation to clause (o) of section 2;

(b) the period within which the statement may be filed under section 6;

(c) the form of intimation under sub-sections (2) and (3) of section 7;

(d) the particulars to be mentioned in the statement referred to in sub-section (1) of section 6, sub-section (2) of section 8, sub-section (1) of section 15 and sub-section (1) of section 16;

(e) the manner of serving the draft statement under sub-section (3) of section 8;

(f) the manner of publishing the notification under sub-section (1) of section 10;

(g) the time within which the competent authority shall dispose of a case under sub-section (9) of section 11;

(h) the times during which the competent authority or any person acting under the orders of such authority may enter upon any vacant land under section 17;

(i) the time within which and the form and the manner in which a declaration under sub-section (1) of section 21 shall be made before the competent authority;

(j) the terms and conditions subject to which a person permitted under sub-section (1) of section 21 may hold land in excess of the ceiling limit;

45 of 1860.

(k) the particulars to be mentioned in the statement referred to in sub-section (1) of section 22;

(1) the form in which an application under sub-section (1) of section 24 may be made and the particulars to be mentioned in such application;

(m) the form and the manner in which an application for transfer of land may be made under sub-section (2) of section 27;

(n) the powers of the competent authority under clause (f) of section 31;

(0) the appellate authority under sub-section (1) of section 33;

(p) the value of the court-fee stamp to be affixed on an application, appeal or other proceeding under section 43;

(q) any other matter which is to be, or may be, provided for by rules under this Act.

(3) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

Power to remove difficulties. 47. (1) If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by order, do anything not inconsistent with such provisions which appears to it to be necessary or expedient for the purpose of removing the difficulty.

(2) No order under sub-section (1) shall be made after the expiration of a period of two years from the commencement of this Act

SCHEDULE I

[See sections 2(n), 4, II and 29]

NOTE I.—An Urban Agglomeration is made up of main town together with the adjoining areas of urban growth and is treated as one urban spread. The population covered by such spreads is categorised as urban. Each such agglomeration may be made up of more than one statutory town, adjoining one another such as a Municipality and the adjoining Cantonment, etc., and also other urban growths such as a Railway Colony, University Campus, etc. Such outgrowth (O.G.) which did not qualify to be treated as individual towns in their own right and have pronounced urban characteristics are shown as constituents of the agglomeration.

NOTE II.—The following abbreviations have been used in this Schedule :--

•	•	•		Corporation
•		¢	•	Cantonment
•			•	Cantonment Board
	•	•	•	Census Town
•			•	Estate Office
•			•	Gram Panchayat
•	•	•	•	Municipality
•	•	•	•	Municipal Board
•	•	•	•	Municipal Committee
•	•		٠	Municipal Corporation
C.	•	•	•	Notified Committee
•	•	•		Notified Area Committee
•	•		•	Notified Area
•	•	•	. •	Non-Municipal
•	•	•	•	Nagar Panchayat
•	•	¢	•	Outgrowth
•	•		•	Panchayat
•	•			Sanitary Board
•	•	•	•	Special Area
	•			Town Area
•			•	Town Board
•		•		Town Committee
	•	•		Town Panchayat
•	•		•	Township
		•		Union Committee
•			٠	Urban Agglomeration
•	•	.•	•	Village Panchayat
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	 . .<	 . .<

224	Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)				
State/Union territory	Towns -]	Peripheral area	Category	
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)	
STATES :					
1. Andhra Pradesh	1. Hyderabad U.A.—		5 Kms.	В	
	 (a) Hyderabad— (i) Hyderabad Division (ii) Secunderabad Division 	M. Corp			
• • •	 (b) Secunderabad Cantonment (c) Malkajgiri (d) Alwal (e) Uppal Khalsa (f) Balanagar (g) Fatehnagar 	Cantt. P. P. P. P. P.			
	 (b) Macha Bolaram (i) Osmania University (j) Lalaguda (k) Kukatpalle (l) Moosapet (m) Bowenpalle (n) Zamistanpur 	Р. Р. Р.			
4	2. Visakhapatnam U.A.—		5 Kms.	C	
	(a) Visakhapatnam—			*	
	(i) Visakhapatnam (ii) Gajuvaka (O.G.)	M.			
	(b) Gopalapatnam	Р.			
	3. Vijayawada U.A.—		5 Kms.	С	
an thair an	(a) Vijayawada (b) Patamata (c) Gunadala	М. Р. Р.			
	4. Guntur	м.	1 Km.	D	
	5. Warangal	м.	1 Km.	₽ D	
2. Assam .	Gauhati U.A.—		t Km.	D	
	 (a) Gauhati— (i) Gauhati (ii) New Gauhati Railway Colony (O.G.) (iii) Bamunimaidan (O.G.) (iv) Japarigog (Part) (O.G.) (v) Noonmati (O.G.) (vi) Ulubari (O.G.) (vii) Refinery Colony (O.G.) (viii) Dispur (O.G.) 	M. y	• •		
	 (ix) Maligoan (O.G.) (x) Ramchahil Grant (O.G.) 		· · ·		

OF 1976]

115 Law-29,

Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)

State/Union territory Towns Peripheral Category area (1) (3)(2)(4) 2. Assam-contd. Gauhati U.A.-contd. (b) Pandu-(i) Pandu (ii) Gauhati University (Uttar Maj and Pachim Jhalukbari) (O.G.) (iii) Maligaon (O.G.) (iv) Sadilapu (O.G.) (v) Garpandu Kumarpara (O.G.) (c) Kamakhya T.C. 3. Bihar I. Patna U.A.-С 5 Kms. (a) Patna-(i) Patna M. Corp. (ii) Pataliputra Housing Colony (b) Phulwari 2. Ranchi U.A.-I Km. D (a) Ranchi Μ. (b) Jagannathnagar (c) Doranda N. 3. Dhanbad U.A.-5 Kms. С (a) Dhanbad М. (b) Kerkand (c) Sindri N. N. (d) Jharia (e) Jorapokhar (f) Tisra (g) Bhowrah (h) Bhuli (i) Loyabad (j) Bhagatdih (k) Jamadoba (1) Sijua (m) Pathardih (n) Kenduadih (o) Bera 5 Kms. 4. Jamshedpur U.A.-С (a) Jamshedpur-(i) Jamshedpur N, Notified Area (ii) Railway Colony#(O.G.) (b) Adityapur N. (c) Bagbera N. (1) Jugsalai (e) Kalimati

State/Union territory	Towns		Peripheral area	Category
(I)	(2)		(3)	(4)
4. Gujarat .	1. Jamnagar U.A.—		1 Km.	D
	 (a) Jamnagar— (i) Jamnagar (ii) Jamnagar (O.G.) (iii) Railway Colony (O.G.) (iv) Port Area (O.G.) 	м.	*	
	(b) Bedi	N.P.		
1	2. Rajkot	М.	5 Kms.	C ,
	3. Bhavanagar U.A.— (i) Bhavanagar (ii) Ruva (O.G.)	М.	ı Km.	D
<i>2.11</i>	4. Ahmedabad U.A		5 Kms.	В
()	(a) Ahmedabad— (i) Ahmedabad (ii) Rajpur Hirpur (O.G.) (iii) Bagefardosh (O.G.)	M. Corp.		
O (Log	 (iv) Rakhial (O.G.) (v) Asarwa (O.G.) (vi) Khokhara Mehmedabad (O.G.) 			
	 (b) Sardarnagar (c) Sahijpur Bogha (d) Naroda (e) Danilimbda (f) Odhav (g) Ahmedabad Cantonment (h) Ranip 	N.A.C. N.P. N.P. V.P. V.P. Cantr. V.P,		
	5. Vadodara U.A.— (a) Vadodara (b) Makarpura (O.G.)	M. Corp.	5 Kms.	С
	6. Surat U.A.— (a) Surat (b) Udhana (c) Katargam	M. Corr. V.P. V.P.	5 Kms.	С
5. Jammu and Kashr	nir . Srinagar U.A		5 Kms.	С
	 (a) Srinagar— (i) Srinagar (ii) Natipora (O.G.) (iii) Bagat Barzala (O.G.) (iv) Bemina (O.G.) (v) Kursu Padshahi Bagh (O.G.) 	М.С.		
	(b) Badamibagh Cantonment	Cantt.		

1

Conference and the contraction of

the and state and the state of
or 19761

state/Union territory	Towns		Peripheral (1) area	Categor
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)
6. Karnataka	1. Bangalore U.A		5 Kms.	B
	(a) Bangalore City Corporation and Trust Board Area	M. Corp.	x	с ¹
	(b) H.A.L. Sanitary Board (excluding H.A.L. Township)	S.B.		
ъ.	(c) Devarajeevanahalli	Т.Р.		
	(d) H.A.L. Township	S.A.		
	(e) Jalahalli (excluding H.M.T. Township)	Р.		
	(f) H.M.T. Township	⁄ S.A.		
	(g) I.T.I. Notified Area Committee (Duravaninagar)	N.A.C.		
×	(h) B.E.L. Township	S.A.		
	(i) Kadugondanahalli	P.		
д у — .	(v) Trucugonauman			
	2. Mysore	М.	5 Kms.	C
	3. Mangalore U.A.—		1 Km.	D
	(a) Mangalore	М.		
	(b) Ullal	Т.Р.		
	(c) Padavu	T.P.		
		P.		
	(d) Kankanadi			
	(e) Derebail	Р.		
	4. Belgaum U.A		ı Km.	D
	(a) Belgaum	М.		
	(b) Belgaum Cantonment	C.B.		
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	5. Hubli-Dharwar	M. Corp	5 Kms.	С
n Karala	1. Calicut	C.	5 Kms.	С
7. Kerala	2. Cochin	C.	5 Kms.	c
	3. Trivandrum	C.	5 Kms.	č
	3. Trivancium		J ICHIO,	U
8. Madh ya Pradesh .	1. Gwalior U.A —		5 Kms.	C
	(i) Gwalior	M. Corr).	
	(ii) Morar (0.G.)			
	(iii) Jaderua Kalan (O.G.)			
	(iv) Mudia Pahad (O.G.)	•		
	(v) Girwai (O.G.)			
	(vi) Ajaipur (O.G.)			
	(vii) Birpur (O.G.)			
	(viii) Bhoderi (O.G.)			
	(ix) Jaderua Khurd (O.G.)			
	(x) Melara (O.G.)			
	(xi) Sewage Farm (O.G.)			

228	Urban Land (Cerling and Regulation)		[Acr 33	
State/Union terri	tory Towns	Peripheral area	Category	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
3. Madhya Prad	sh.— 1. Gwalior U.A.—contd.			
contd,	(xii) Kishenbag (O.G.)			
	(xiii) Rajman (O.G.)			
	(xiv) Kalyanbag (O.G.)			
		- 77	~	
	2. Ujjain U.A.—	r Km.	D	
		.Corp.		
	(ii) Railway Colony (O.G.)			
	(iii) Nagziri (O.G.)			
	(iv) Panwasa (O.G.)			
	(v) Malanwasa (O.G.)			
	(vi) Lalpur (O.G.)			
	(vii) Goyala (O.G.)			
	3. Indore U.A.—	5 Kms.	С	
	[(i) Indore N	I.Corp.		
	(ii) Piplaya Hana (O.G.)			
	(iii) Sukliya (O.G.)			
	(iv) Bijalpur (O.G.)			
	(v) Khajrana (O.G.)			
	(vi) Savind Nagar (O.G.)			
	(vii) Sirpur (O.G.)			
	(viii) Banganga (O.G.)			
	(ix) Hukumkhedi (O.G.)			
	4. Bhopal U.A	. (*		
	(a) Bhopal—	3 Kms.	C	
. *		A.Corp.		
	(ii) Sevania Gond (O.G.)			
÷	(iii) Hatiakheda (O.G.)			
	(iv) Singarcholi (O.G.)			
	(v) Halapur (O.G.)			
	(vi) Chhola (O.G.)			
	(vii) Neori (O.G.)			
	(viii) Kararia urf Sajidabad (O.G.)			
	(ix) Nareea Shankri (O.G.)			
	(x) Nishatpura (O.G.)			
	(xi) Bhanpur (O.G.)			
	(xii) Kolua Khurd (O.G.)			
	(xiii) Nayapura (O.G.)			
	(xiv) Semra Kalan (O.G.)			
	(xv) Kohphija (O.G.)			
		N.M.		
	(c) Bairagarh—			
	(i) Bairagarh	N.A.		
	(ii) Bairagarh Kalan (O.G.)			

State/Union territory	Towns		Peripheral area	Category
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)
. Madhya Pradesh. – contd.	- 4. Bhopal U.A.—contd.			atan ing i
	(c) Bairagarh—contd.			
	(iii) Gondermau (O.G.)			
	(iv) Laukhedi (O.G.)			
	(v) Pipalner (O.G.)	14		
	5. Jabalpur U.A.—		5 Kms.	C
	(a) Jabalpur—		_	
	(i) Jabalpur	M.Corp.		
	(ii) Heavy Vehicle Factory area (Richhai-Madhai) (O.G.)		r 1a -	
	(iii) Manegaon (O.G.)			
	(iv) Maharajpur (O.G.)			
	(v) Bilpura (O.G.)			
	(vi) Amkhera (O.G.) $_{k}^{r}$			
	(vii) Suhagi (O.G.)			
	(viii) Karmeta (O.G.)			
	(<i>ix</i>) Regwa (O.G.)			
: 17.3	(x) Kheri (O.G.)	Ť,		
	(xi) Pipariya (O.G.)			
-	(b) Jabalpur Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(c) Khamaria—			
	(i) Khamaria (O.F.A.)	N.M.		
	(<i>ii</i>) Khamaria (G.C.F.)(O.G.)	,		,
	(iii) Pipariya (O.G.)			
	(iv) Tighra (O.G.)			
	(v) Ghana (O.G.)	у. 4 1		× .
· •	6. Durg-Bhilainagar U.A	÷.	r Km.	D
	(a) Bhilainagar—			
	(i) Bhilainagar	N.M.		
	(ii) Bhilaigaon (O.G.)	•		
1997 - 19	(iii) Supela (O.G.)	i.		
	(<i>iv</i>) Kohka (O.G.)			
	(v) Chhaoni (O.G.)			
	(b) Durg			
	(i) Durg	М.		
· .	(<i>ii</i>) Urla (O.G.)			
	(iii) Baghera (O.G.)			
	7. Raipur U.A		ı Km.	D
· · ·	(i) Raipur	M.Corp		
	(ii) Railway Colony (O.G.)			
	(iii) Telebandha (O.G.)			
ананананананананананананананананананан	(iv) Pandri-Tarai (O.G.)			
	(v) Khamtarai (O.G.)		· · ·	a su a com
•	(vi) Kota (O.G.)	;	÷	

State/Union territory	y Towns		Peripheral Categor area		
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)	
. Madhya Pradesh— concld.	7. Raipur U.A.—contd.			ic M	
	(vii) Chirhuldih (O.G.)			•	
	(viii) Shankar Nagar (O.G.)				
	(ix) Dumartalab (O.G.)				
	(x) Mowa (O.G.)				
	(xi) Dungania (O.G.)				
	(<i>xii</i>) ESD Kapa (O.G.)				
	(xiii) Tatibandh (O.G.)				
	(xiv) Hirapur (O.G.)				
	(xv) Lalpur (O.G.)				
, Maharashtra	1. Greater Bombay	M.Corp.	8 Kms.*	A	
	2. Ulhasnagar U.A.—		5 Kms.	· C	
	(a) Ulhasnagar	м.			
	(b) Kalyan	M-			
	(c) Ambarnath	М.			
	(d) Dombivli	M. 1			
	(e) Mohone				
	(f) Katemanivali				
	3. Poona U.A.—		5 Kms.	R	
•	(a) Poona	M.Corp.			
	(b) Pimpri-Chinchwad New Township	М.			
	(c) Poona Cantonment	Cantt.			
,	(d) Kirkee Cantonment	Cantt.			
	(e) Dehu Road Cantonment	Cantt.			
	(f) Lohagaon				
	(g) Khadakvasla				
-	(h) Dehu				
	4. Thana U.A.—		ı Km.	D	
	(a) Thana	М.		Ľ	
,	(b) Majivade				
	(c) Kalwa				
	5. Nasik U.A.—		1 Km.	D	
	(a) Nasik	М.			
<i>,</i> .	(b) Nasik Road Deolali	М.			
	(c) Deolali Cantonment	Cantt.			
	(d) Bhagur	M .		N	
	ó. Sangli U.A		1 Km.	D	
	(a) Sangli	М.			
•	(b) Miraj	M.			
	(c) Madhavnagar				
	7. Sholapur	M.Corp.	5 Kms.	С	

* Where any land within the peripheral area of eight kilometres is covered by water (whether by inland waters or sea or creek), the peripheral area shall be extended beyond such water to a further distance equal to the distance measured across and occupied by such water. of 1976]

ì

Ŋ

Stat	te/Union t	erritory	Towns			Peripheral area	Category
	(1)	1.1.1 1.1.1	(2)	۵٬۰۰۵ میلی می این این این این این این این این این ای		(3)	(4)
9. M	laharashtra	a nc ontde 8	. Kolhapur U.A.—			1 Km.)	\mathbf{D}_{1} :
			(a) Kolhapur		м.		
			(b) Gandhinagar				
		9.	Nagpur U.A.—	Ň		5 Kms.	С
			(a) Nagpur		M.Corp.		
			(b) Kamptee		M.		
	<u>r</u>		(c) Kamptee Canton	ment	Cantt.		
o. O	rissa	. C	uttack U.A.—			ı Km.	D
			(i) Cuttack		M .		
				ustrial Estate (O.G.)			
			(iii) Cuttack C	R.R.I. and other			
	÷,	No É B	Government	Colony (O.G.)			
ı. P	unjab™		Amritsar U.A.—			5 Kms.	C
			(a) Amritsar—				
			(i) Amritsar		M.C.		
		. 19 ³⁴	(ii) Adarsh Naga	ar (O.G.)			
			(iii) Rajinder Naj	gar (O.G.)			
			(iv) Batala Road	(O.G.)	~		
			(v) Khanna Nag	ar (O.G.)			
	19 A		(vi) Dolunji (O.C	3 .)			
	۰. ۱	s Toto Fa	(vii) Quarters R Bihari Lal (O.G.)	attan Chand and and Power House			
	Ą		(viii) Kotmit Sing	h ^r (O.G.)			
		. ,	(ix) Gobind Nag			-	2
			(x) Mohkampur				
			(xi) Gopal Nagai				
			(xii) Kangra Colo				
			(xiii) Kot Amar S	ingh (O.G.)			
			(xiv) Dhaipai (O.	G.)			
			(xv) Jaura Phatik	-			
			(xvi) Bhawani Na				
			• •	Tuni Pain (O.G.)			
			(xviii) Shiv Nagar	• •			
			(O.G.)	way Line Kot Khalsa		N	
			(xx) Guru Arjan				
			(xxi) Mustafabad				
			(xxii) Vijay Nagar				
			(xxiii) Anand Naga	ar (O%O.)			
			(b) Chheharta		M;C:		
			(c) Amritsar Canton	ment	C.B.		

LACT 33

State/Union territory	Towns			Peripheral area	Category
(I)	(2)	الله می این می این ایک		(3)	(4)
. Punjab-contd.	2. Ludhiana U.A			5 Kms.	utau e G errit
`	(i) Ludhiana ((ii) Basti Jodhewal (O.G.)		M.C.		*
Эллан С	(iii) Industrial Area A. & C. (O.C.) (iv) Janta Colony, (O.G.) (v) Railway Huts (O.G.)	3.)	1) IT THERED.	· · ·	• • •
	3. Jullundur		M.C.	ı Km.j	D
Detection	1, Bikaner U.A			JI Km.	D
, Rajasthan	(a) Bikaner		м.	Me series	
	(b) Gangashahar		M.		
	(c) Bhinasar		M.		
	(c) Dimiasai		47.8.6		
	2. Jaipur U.A.—			5 Kms.	С
1	(a) Jaipur	: ,	M.		
	(b) Sanganer		C.T.I.		
	(c) Amber		М.		
	3. Ajmer U.A.—			I Km.	D
	 (i) Ajmer (ii) Subhash Nagar (O.G.) (iii) Regional College (O.G.) 	. .	М.		
	4. Jodhpur	•	М.	5 Kms.	C
	4. Jodhpur 5. Kota		М. М.	5 Kms. 1 Km.	C D
. Tamil Nadu'				-	
. Tamil Nadu's .	5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.—		М.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu's .	5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras			ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.—	•	M. M.Corp.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur		M. M.Corp. M.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'i 🔥	5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi		M. M.Corp, M. T.S.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram 		M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) 'Avadi (4) Alandur 		M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'i .	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram 		M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur 	avaram	M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M. T.S.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur (8) Villivakkam (9) St. Thomas Mount-cum-Palla Cantonment] 	avaram	M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M. T.S. P.	ı Km.	D.
. Tamil Nadu'i .	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur (8) Villivakkam (9) St. Thomas Mount-cum-Palla Cantonment] (10) Madhavaram 	avaram	M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M. T.S. P. Cantı.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur (8) Villivakkam (9) St. Thomas Mount-cum-Palla Cantonment] (10) Madhavaram (11) Poovirundhavalli 	avaram	M. M.Corp. M. ³ T.S. M. M. M. T.S. P. Cantı. P.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur (8) Villivakkam (9) St. Thomas Mount-cum-Palla Cantonment] (10) Madhavaram (11) Poovirundhavalli (12) Thiruvanmiyur 	averam	M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M. T.S. P. Cantı. P. P.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) 'Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur (8) Villivakkam (9) St. Thomas Mount-cum-Palla Cantonment] (10) Madhavaram (11) Poovirundhavalli (12) Thiruvanmiyur (13) Kunrathur 	avaram	M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M. T.S. P. Cantı. P. P. P.	ı Km.	D
. Tamil Nadu'	 5. Kota 1. Madras U.A.— (1) Madras (2) Thiruvattiyur (3) Avadi (4) Alandur (5) Tambaram (6) Pallavapuram (7) Ambattur (8) Villivakkam (9) St. Thomas Mount-cum-Palla Cantonment] (10) Madhavaram (11) Poovirundhavalli (12) Thiruvanmiyur 	avaram	M. M.Corp. M. T.S. M. M. M. T.S. P. Cantı. P. P. P. P. P.	ı Km.	D

of **19**76]

Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)

State/Union territory	Towns		Peripheral area	Category
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)
3. Tamil Nadu—contd.	1. Madras U.A.—contd.			•
	(17) Thirumazhisai	Р.		
	(18) Pammal	Р.		
	(19) Saligramam	Р.		
	(20) Velacheri	P.		
	(21) Virugambakkam	Р.		
	(22) Kodungaiyur	Р.		
	(23) Oragadam	Р.		
	(24) Thiruninravur	. P.		
	(25) Polal	Р.		
	(26) Erukkancheri	Ρ.		
	(27) Thiruneermalai	Ρ.		
	(28) Chithalapakkam	Р.		
	(29) Nerkundram	Р.		
	(30) Koyambedu	Р.		
	(31) Perungalathur	Ρ.		
· .	(32) Vallanur	Ρ.		
	(33) Peerkankaranai	P.		
	(34) Sennirkuppam	P.		
	(35) Nazarethpettai	P.		
	(36) Sembarambakkam	P,		
	(37) Polichalur	P.		
	(38) Kannapalayam	P.		
	(39) Meenambakkam	P.	x	
	(40) Pallikaranai	P.		
	(40) Thirusulam	P.		
		P.		
	(42) Thirumangalam			
	(43) Kattupakkam	P.	-	
	(44) Kathivakkam	P.		
	(45) Melmanambedu	P.		
	(46) Soranjeri	P.		
	(47) Kathirvedu	P.		
	(48) Perungudi	Р.		
	(49) Nadukkuthagai	Ρ.		
	(50) Matthur	Р.		
ν.	(51) Varadharajapuram	P.		
	(52) Thiruverkadu	Р.		
	(53) Veeraragavapuram	Ρ,	•	
	(54) Vengavasal	Р.		
	(55) Nemilicheri	Р.		
	(56) Sadayankuppam	Р.		
	(57) Mudichur	Р.		
	(58) Madipakkam	Р.		
	2. Salem U.A.—	•	5 Kms.	С
	(a) Salem	. M.		
	(b) Suramangalam	21 P.		
	(c) Jarikondalampatti	1.		

115 Law-30.

FACT 3	33
--------	----

State/Union territory		Towns		Peripheral C area	ategory
(1)		(2)		(3)	(4)
3. Tamil Nadu—contd.	2. Sale	m U.A.—contd.			
-		Annadanapatti	Р.		
	•••	Ammapalayam	\mathbf{P}_{i}		
		Ammapet	P.		
		Puthur	Р.		
	W	Kondalampatti	Р.		
	• •	Thadampatti	Ρ.		
	-	Alagapuram	P.		
		Neikarapatti	Р.		
	-	Sivadapuram	Р.		
• .	• •	-	P.		
	• •	Meyyan u r	Р.		
		Komarasamipatti Kan dama atti	г. Р.		
		Kandampatti Doddinosti			
		Reddipatti	P.		
		Narasojipatti	P.		
	(r)	Pallapatti	Р.		
	3. Coir	nbatore U.A.—		5 Kms.	С
	(a)	Coimbatore	М.		
	(b)	Singanallur	M		
	(c)	Kurichi	P		
	(d)	Telungupalayam	Р.		
	• •	Sanganur	Р.		
		Kuniamuthur	Р.		
	(g)	Ganapathy	Ρ.		
	(h)	Madukkarai	T. S.		
	(i)	Komarapalayam	P.		
		Vellalore	Р.		
	W /	Sulur	Р.		
	(k)		P.		
	(1)	Perianaickenpalayam			
	(m)	Kurudumpalayam	P.		
	(n)	Kavundampalayam	P.		
	(0)	Vilankuruchi	P.		
	(p)	Veerakeralam	P.		
	(q)	Perur Chettipalayam	P.		
•	(r)	Perur	Р.		
	(s)	Chinnavedampatti	Р.		
	(t)	Narasimhanaickenpalayam	Ρ.		
	<i>(u)</i>	Pallapalayam	Ρ.		
	(v)	Coimbatore	N. M.		
	(w)	Muthugounden Pudur Railway Colony	Southe Admin	ern Railway nistration	-
	4. Ma	durai U.A.—		5 Kms.	С
	(a)	Madurai	М. С.		
	- (b)	Madakulam	Р.		
	(c)	Avaniapuram	Р.		
	(d)	Tirupparankundram	P.		

of 1976]

100

ų

Section Section

i

Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)

State/Union territory	Towns			eripheral area	Category	
(1)	(2)			(3)	(4)	
3. Tamil Nadu—concld.	4. M	adurai U.A.—contd.				
	(e)	Thallakkulam	Р.			
	(f)	Ponmeni	Р.			
	(g)	Paravai	Р.			
	(h)	Vilangudi	Ρ.			
	<i>(i)</i>	Samayanallur	Р.			
	(j)	Sathamangalam	Ρ.			
	(k)	Beebikulam	Р.			
	(l)	Harveypatti	T.S.			
	(<i>m</i>)	Tirunagar	Р.			
د	(n)	Thathaneri	Р.			
	(o)	Thaigarajar Colony	Р.			
	-	uchirapalli U.A. —		5 Kms.	С	
	(a)	Tiruchirapalli	M .			
	(b)	Srira n gam	м.			
	(c)	Ponmalai	Р.			
	(d)	Golden Rock Railway Colony	Adminis	n Railway tration		
	(e)	Ariyamangalam	Ρ.			
	(f)	Alathur	Р.			
	(g)	Abishekapuram	Р.			
	(h)	Pirattiyur	P.			
	<i>(i)</i>	Ulkadai Ariyamangalam	Р.			
	6. Tir	unelveli U.A.—		1 Km.	D	
	<i>(a)</i>	Tirunelveli	М.			
	(b)	Palayamkottai	М.			
	(c)	Melapalayam	М.			
	(<i>d</i>)	Thatchanallur	Р.			
	(e)	Naranammalp u ram	Р.			
~	(f)	Thalaiyuthu	Р.			
	(g)	Palayamkottai (N. M.)	N.M.			
	(h)	Sankarnagar	T.S.			
	(i)	Alaganeri	Р.			
	(j)	Melanatham	Ρ.			
	(k)	Pettai	P.			
14. Uttar Pradesh	1. M	oradabad U.A.—		ı Km.	D	
	(a)	Moradabad	M.B.§			
	(b)	Moradabad Railway	N.A			
	(0)	Settlement				
	2. Ba	reilly U.A	· · ·	5 Kms.	С	
-	<i>(a)</i>	Bareilly M. B. and Northern Rai Colonies—	ilway		. ·	
		(i) Bareilly	M.B.			
		(ii) Northern Railway Colony				

State/Union territory	Towns		Peripheral area	Category
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)
4. Uttar Pradesh-	2. Bareilly U.Acontd.			•
contd.	(b) Bareilly Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(c) Izatnagar Railway Settlement	N.A.		
	3. Dehra Dun U.A.—		1 Km.	D
	(a) Dehra Dun M.B. & Forest Research Institute & College Area—			
	(i) Dehra Dun	M.B.		
	(ii) Forest Research Institute & College Area			
	(b) Dehra Bun Cantonment	Cantt.		
	4. Meerut U.A		5 Kms.	С
	(a) Meerut	M.B.		
	(b) Meerut Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(c) Malyana			
	5. Agra U.A.—		5 Kms.	С
	(a) Agra	M.Corp	•	
	(b) Agra Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(c) Dayalbagh	Т.А.		
	(d) Swamibagh	T.A.		
	6. Kanpur U.A.—		5 Kms.	в
	(a) Kanpur M.C., Rawatpur Stationya and Central Railway Colony—	rd	-	
	(i) Kanpur	M.Corp).	
	(ii) Rawatpur Stationyard			
	(iii) Central Railway Colony			
	(b) Kanpur Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(c) Armapur Estate			
•	(d) Northern Railway Colony			
	(e) Chakeri			
	(f) I. I. T. Kanpur			
	7. Allahabad U.A.—		5 Kms.	С
	(a) Allahabad (M.C.) and Subedarganj Railway Colony—			
	(i) Allahabad	M.Corr	p .	
	(ii) Subedarganj Railway Colony			
	(b) Allahabad Cantonment	Cantt.		
	8. Lucknow U.A		5 Kms.	С
	(a) Lucknow	M.Cort	.	*
	(b) Lucknow Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(c) Charbagh Alambagh	N.A.		
;	9. Gorakhpur	M.B.	ı Km.	D
	10. Varanasi U.A		5 Kms.	С
er)	(a) Varanasi M.C. and Varanasi			
	Railway Colony-			
	(i) Varanasi	M.Cor	n.	

of 1976]

~

Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)

	237
Cate	

tate/Union territory	Towns		Peripheral area	Category	
(1)	(2)			(3)	(4)
14. Uttar Pradesh— concld.		A.—contd. anasi Railway Colony			
	(b) Banaras	Hindu University			
	(c) Varanas	i Cantonment	Cantt.		
,	11. Aligarh		M.B.	ı Km.	D
	12. Saharanpur		M.B.	ı Km.	\mathbf{D}
5. West Bengal .	1. Calcutta U.			8 Kms.	Α
	(I) Calcutt		M.Corp.		
	(2) Howrah		M.Corp.		
		luburban	М.		
	(4) Bhatpa		М.		
		Dum Dum	м.		
<i>,</i> .	(6) Kamarl		M		
	(7) Garden		м.		
	(8) Panihat	i	М.		
	(9) Baranag	gar	м.		
	(10) Hooghl	y Chinsura	М.		
	(11) Seramp	ore	· M.		
	(12) Barrack	pur	М.		
	(13) Titagar	h	М.		
	(14) Naihati		М.		
	(15) Kanchr	apara	М.		
	(16) North H	Barrackpur	Μ.		
	(17) Chanda	nnagar	M.Corp.		
	(18) Halisah	ar	М.		
	(19) Uttarpa	ra-Kotrung	М.		
		Dum Dum	М.		
	(21) Rishra		М.	•	
	(22) Bansber	ia	м.		
	(23) Panchu	r	N.M.		
	(24) Champo	lani	М.		
	(25) Baidyat		М.		
	(26) Bhadres		М.		
	(27) Garulia		М.		
	(28) Baly		N.M.		
	(29) Konnag	ar	М.		
	(30) Kharda		М.		
	(31) Dum D		М.		
	(32) Deulpar		N.M.		
		pur Cantonment	Cantt.		
	(34) Kasba	·	N.M.		
	(35) Garfa		N.M.		
	(36) Sultanp	our	N.M.		
	(37) Kalyan		N.M.		
	(38) Bansdre		N.M.		
	(39) Nansul (39) Santosł		N.M.		
· ·	(40) Rajaput		N.M.		
	(40) Rajapun (41) Jadabp		N.M.		

238

the second of the second second

and another the Structure of the state of the

Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation)

[ACT 33

ą

State/Union territory	Towns	Peripheral area	Categor
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
5. West Bengal-contd	I. Calcutta U.A.—contd.		
	(42) Bademasar N.M.		
	(43) Ichhapur Defence Estate N.M.		
	(44) Jagannathgarh N.M.		
	(45) Sarenga N.M.		ν.
	(46) Makhla N.M.		
	(47) Nabagram Colony N.M.		
	(48) Sankrail N.M.		
	(49) Kolara N.M.		
	(50) Bankara N.M.		
	(51) Nibra N.M.		
	(52) Kambahari N.M.		
	(53) Manikpur N.M.		
	(54) Banupur N.M.		
	(55) Patulia N.M.		
	(56) Chakapara N.M.		
	(57) Mahiari N.M.		
	(58) Dhuilya N.M.		
	(59) Garui N.M.		
	(60) Gardaha N.M.		
	(61) Krishnagar N.M.		
	(62) Jhorhat N.M.		
	(63) Madrail Fingapara N.M.		
	(64) Chakdaha N.M.		
	(65) Masila N.M.		
	(66) Purba Putiari N.M.		
	(67) Bisarpara N.M.		
	(68) Panpur N.M.	-	
•	(69) Bandra N.M.		
	(70) Kerulia N.M.		
	(71) Dum Dum Aerodrome Area N.M.		
	(72) Podara N.M.		
	(73) Andul N.M.		
	(74) Narayanpur N.M.		
	2. Asansol U.A.—	ı Km.	D
	(a) Asansol M.		-
	(b) Outer Burnpur N.M.		
	(c) Burnpur N.M.		
	3. Durgapur N.A.		D
MIANI WEDDITTAD		-	~
JNION TERRITOR		ı Km.	D
. Chandigarh	Chandigarh U.A.— (a) Chandigarh E.O.	ı Kill.	D
www. od t	(b) Manimajra P.	0 TZ	x
2. Delhi .	Delhi U.A	8 Kms.	A
	(a) Delhi M.Co	-	
	(b) New Delhi M.C.		
and the second se	(c) Delhi Cantonment C.B.		

SCHEDULE II

[See section 11(2)]

PRINCIPLES FOR DETERMINATION OF THE NET AVERAGE ANNUAL INCOME

1. The competent authority shall first determine the gross income actually derived by the holder of the vacant land acquired during the period of five consecutive years referred to in clause (a) of sub-section (1) of section 11 including any income from any produce derived from cultivation of the land during the said period.

2. For such determination the competent authority may-

(a) hold any local inquiry and obtain, if necessary, certified copies of extracts from the property tax assessment books of the municipal or other local authority concerned showing the rental value of such land;

(b) estimate the income from any produce from such land, after holding such local inquiry and taking such evidence as it thinks fit and after giving an opportunity to the person concerned of being heard in the matter.

3. The net average annual income referred to in clause (a) of subsection (1) of section 11 shall be sixty per cent. of the average annual gross income which shall be one-fifth of the gross income during the five consecutive years as determined by the competent authority under paragraph 1.

4. Forty per cent. of the gross annual income referred to above shall not be taken into consideration in determining the net average annual income but shall be deducted in lieu of the expenditure which the holder of the vacant land would normally incur for payment of any tax to the municipal or other local authority and for collection and other charges including cultivation charges.

THE PREVENTION OF FOOD ADULTERATION (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 34 of 1976

[17th February, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Prevention of Food Adulteration Act, 1954.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Prevention of Food Adulteration (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In section 2 of the Prevention of Food Adulteration Act, 1954 37 of 1954. (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),—

(a) clause (i) shall be re-numbered as clause (ia) thereof and before that clause as so re-numbered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

'(i) "adulterant" means any material which is or could be employed for the purposes of adulteration;';

(b) in clause (ia) as so re-numbered,—

(i) in sub-clause (f), the word "disgusting," shall be omitted;

Short title and commencement.

Amendment of section 2. (ii) for sub-clause (j), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely:--

"(j) if any colouring matter other than that prescribed in respect thereof is present in the article, or if the amounts of the prescribed colouring matter which is present in the article are not within the prescribed limits of variability;":

(iii) for sub-clause (l), the following sub-clauses and *Explanation* shall be substituted, namely:---

"(l) if the quality or purity of the article falls below the prescribed standard or its constituents are present in quantities not within the prescribed limits of variability, which renders it injurious to health;

(m) if the quality or purity of the article falls below the prescribed standard or its constituents are present in quantities not within the prescribed limits of variability but which does not render it injurious to health:

Provided that, where the quality or purity of the article, being primary food, has fallen below the prescribed standards or its constituents are present in quantities not within the prescribed limits of variability, in either case, solely due to natural causes and beyond the control of human agency, then, such article shall not be deemed to be adulterated within the meaning of this sub-clause.

Explanation.—Where two or more articles of primary food are mixed together and the resultant article of food—

(a) is stored, sold or distributed under a name which denotes the ingredients thereof; and

(b) is not injurious to health,

then, such resultant article shall not be deemed to be adulterated within the meaning of this clause;";

(c) in clause (iv), the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely: -

"Provided that no person who has any financial interest in the manufacture, import or sale of any article of food shall be appointed to be a Director under this clause;";

(d) for clause (v), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

(v) "food" means any article used as food or drink for human consumption other than drugs and water and includes—

(a) any article which ordinarily enters into, or is used in the composition or preparation of, human food,

(b) any flavouring matter or condiments, and

(c) any other article which the Central Government may, having regard to its use, nature, substance or quality, declare, by notification in the Official Gazette, as food for the purposes of this Act;';

115 Law-31.

• 7

Prevention of Food Adulteration (Amendment)

FACT 34

(e) for clause (vi), the following clause shall be substituted, namely: ---

'(vi) "Food (Health) Authority" means the Director of Medical and Health Services or the Chief Officer in charge of Health administration in a State, by whatever designation he is known, and includes any officer empowered by the Central Government or the State Government, by notification in the Official Gazette, to exercise the powers and perform the duties of the Food (Health) Authority under this Act with respect to such local area as may be specified in the notification;";

(f) after clause (viii), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:----

'(viiia) "Local (Health) Authority", in relation to a local area, means the officer appointed by the Central Government or the State Government, by notification in the Official Gazette, to be in charge of Health administration in such area with such designation as may be specified therein;

(viiib) "manufacture" includes any process incidental \mathbf{or} ancillary to the manufacture of an article of food;';

(g) after clause (xii), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: ---

'(xiia) "primary food" means any article of food, being a produce of agriculture or horticulture in its natural form;'.

3. In section 3 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 3.

Mr. Davi

(a) in sub-section (2),—

(i) for clause (b), the following clause shall be substituted, namely: ---

> "(b) the Director of the Central Food Laboratory or, in a case where more than one Central Food Laboratory is established, the Directors of such Laboratories, ex officio;";

(ii) for clause (g), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:-

"(g) one representative each, nominated by the Central Government, to represent the agricultural, commercial and industrial interests;

(gg) five representatives nominated by the Central Government to represent the consumers' interests, one of whom shall be from the hotel industry;";

金属語語

(b) in sub-section (3), for the brackets and letter "(g),", the brackets and letters "(g), (gg)," shall be substituted.

242

1 ents el e fratere of 1976]

ii) N

10-1

Prevention of Food Adulteration (Amendment)

4. After section 3 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"3A. (1) The Central Government shall appoint a Secretary to the Committee who shall, under the control and direction of the Committee, exercise such powers and perform such duties as may be prescribed or as may be delegated to him by the Committee.

(2) The Central Government shall provide the Committee with such clerical and other staff as that Government considers necessary.".

5. In section 4 of the principal Act,--

(a) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

"(1) The Central Government shall, by notification in the Official Gazette, establish one or more Central Food Laboratory or Laboratories to carry out the functions entrusted to the Central Food Laboratory by this Act or any rules made under this Act:

Provided that the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, also specify any laboratory or institute as a Central Food Laboratory for the purposes of this Act.";

(b) in sub-section (2), for clause (a), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(a) the functions of a Central Food Laboratory and the local area or areas within which such functions may be carried out;".

6. In section 7 of the principal Act,-

hefter

Amendment of section 7.

(a) in clause (iv), the word "or" shall be omitted;

(b) in clause (v), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;

(c) after clause (v) as so amended, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(vi) any adulterant.";

(d) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, inamely:---

"Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, a person shall be deemed to store any adulterated food or misbranded food or any article of food referred to in clause (*iii*) or clause (*iv*) or clause (*v*) if he stores such food for the manufacture therefrom of any article of food for sale.".

Insertion of new section 3A.

Appointment of Secretary and other staff.

Amendment of section 4. Amendment of section 8. 244

7. In section 8 of the principal Act, after the proviso, the following proviso shall be inserted, namely:---

"Provided further that different public analysts may be appointed for different articles of food.".

8. In section 10 of the principal Act,---

(a) in sub-section (1),—

(i) for clause (c), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:--

"(c) with the previous approval of the Local (Health) Authority having jurisdiction in the local area concerned, or with the previous approval of the Food (Health) Authority, to prohibit the sale of any article of food in the interest of public health.";

(ii) the following *Explanation* shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

'Explanation.—For the purposes of sub-clause (*iii*) of clause (a), "consignee" does not include a person who purchases or receives any article of food for his own consumption;";

(b) for sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(2) Any food inspector may enter and inspect any place where any article of food is manufactured, or stored for sale, or stored for the manufacture of any other article of food for sale, or exposed or exhibited for sale or where any adulterant is manufactured or kept, and take samples of such article of food or adulterant for analysis:

Provided that no sample of any article of food, being primary food, shall be taken under this sub-section if it is not intended for sale as such food.":

(c) in sub-section (4), in the opening paragraph, the following shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"and he shall, in either case, take a sample of such article and submit the same for analysis to a public analyst:";

(d) after sub-section (4), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(4A) Where any article of food seized under sub-section (4) is of a perishable nature and the Local (Health) Authority is satisfied that such article of food is so deteriorated that it is unfit for human consumption, the said Authority may, after giving notice in writing to the vendor, cause the same to be destroyed.":

Amendment of section 10.

Prevention of Food Adulteration (Amendment)

(e) in sub-section (5),--

(i) for the first proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:---

"Provided that the power to break open the package or door shall be exercised only after the owner or any other person in charge of the package or, as the case may be, in occupation of the premises, if he is present therein, refuses to open the package or door on being called upon to do so, and in either case after recording the reasons for doing so:";

(ii) in the second proviso, for the words and figures "Code of Criminal Procedure, 1898", the words and figures "Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973" shall be substituted;

(f) in sub-section (6),—

(i) for the portion beginning with the words "Any material" and ending with the words "for purposes of adulteration", the following shall be substituted, namely:---

"Any adulterant found in the possession of a manufacturer or distributor of, or dealer in, any article of food or in any of the premises occupied by him as such";

(*ii*) for the words "may be seized by the food inspector", the words "and any books of account or other documents found in his possession or control and which would be useful for, or relevant to, any investigation or proceeding under this Act, may be seized by the food inspector" shall be substituted;

(*iii*) for the words "if necessary a sample of such material", the words "a sample of such adulterant" shall be substituted;

(iv) the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:--

"Provided that no such books of account or other documents shall be seized by the food inspector except with the previous approval of the authority to which he is officially subordinate.";

(g) after sub-section (7), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely: -

"(7A) Where any books of account or other documents are seized under sub-section (6), the food inspector shall, within a period not exceeding thirty days from the date of seizure, return the same to the person from whom they were seized after copies thereof or extracts therefrom as certified by that person in such manner as may be prescribed have been taken:

Provided that where such person refuses to so certify, and a prosecution has been instituted against him under this Act, such books of account or other documents shall be returned to him only after copies thereof or extracts therefrom as certified by the court have been taken.

(7B) When any adulterant is seized under sub-section (6), the burden of proving that such adulterant is not meant for purposes of adulteration shall be on the person from whose possession such adulterant was seized.";

5 of 1898. 2 of 1974.

[act 34

e e e

(h) in sub-section (8), for the words and figures "under section
57 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1898", the words and figures 5 of 1898.
"under section 42 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973" shall be 2 of 1974.
substituted;

(i) in sub-section (9),-

(A) in clause (a), after the words "article of food", the words "or adulterant" shall be inserted;

(B) for the words "with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees", the words "with fine which shall not be less than five hundred rupees but which may extend to one thousand rupees" shall be substituted.

9. In section 11 of the principal Act,—

(a) for sub-sections (1) and (2), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:---

"(1) When a food inspector takes a sample of food for analysis, he shall--

(a) give notice in writing then and there of his intention to have it so analysed to the person from whom he has taken the sample and to the person, if any, whose name, address and other particulars have been disclosed under section 14A;

(b) except in special cases provided by rules under this Act, divide the sample then and there into three parts and mark and seal or fasten up each part in such a manner as its nature permits and take the signature or thumb impression of the person from whom the sample has been taken in such place and in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that where such person refuses to sign or put his thumb impression the food inspector shall call upon one or more witnesses and take his or their signatures or thumb impressions, as the case may be, in lieu of the signature or thumb impression of such person;

(c) (i) send one of the parts for analysis to the public analyst under intimation to the Local (Health) Authority; and

(ii) send the remaining two parts to the Local (Health) Authority for the purposes of sub-section (2) of this section and sub-sections (2A) and (2E) of section 13.

(2) Where the part of the sample sent to the public analyst under sub-clause (i) of clause (c) of sub-section (1) is lost or damaged, the Local (Health) Authority shall, on a requisition made to it by the public analyst or the food inspector despatch one of the parts of the sample sent to it under sub-clause (ii) of the said clause (c) to the public analyst for analysis.";

(b) in sub-section (3),--

(i) after the words "article of food", the words "or adulterant" shall be inserted;

(ii) for the words "the food inspector shall send a sample of it", the words "the food inspector shall, by the immediately

Amend. ment of section 11.

. . .

ŝ

and Alberta

. . .

 $\nabla f = (g_{11}^{(0)}, g_{22}^{(0)}, g_{23}^{(0)}, g_{23}^$

succeeding working day, send a sample of the article of food or adulterant or both, as the case may be," shall be substituted;

(c) in sub-section (4),—

(i) for the opening paragraph, the following paragraph shall be substituted, namely:---

"(4) An article of food seized under sub-section (4) of section 10, unless destroyed under sub-section (4A) of that section, and any adulterant seized under sub-section (6) definite of that section shall be produced before a magistrate as before soon as possible and in any case not later than seven days after the receipt of the report of the public analyst:";

(*ii*) the first provise shall be omitted and in the second provise, the word "further" shall be omitted;

(d) for sub-section (5), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:--

"(5) If it appears to the magistrate on taking such evidence as he may deem necessary—

(a) that the article of food produced before him under sub-section (4) is adulterated or misbranded, he may order it--

(i) to be forfeited to the Central Government, the State Government or the local authority, as the case may be; or

(*ii*) to be destroyed at the cost of the owner or the person from whom it was seized so as to prevent its being used as human food; or

(*iii*) to be so disposed of as to prevent its being again exposed for sale or used for food under its deceptive name; or

(iv) to be returned to the owner, on his executing a bond with or without sureties, for being sold under its appropriate name or, where the magistrate is satisfied that the article of food is capable of being made to conform to prescribed standards for human consumption after reprocessing, for being sold after reprocessing under the supervision of such officer as may be specified in the order;

(b) that the adulterant seized under sub-section (6) of section 10 and produced before him is apparently of a kind which may be employed for purposes of adulteration and for the possession of which the manufacturer, distributor or dealer, as the case may be, is unable to account satisfactorily, he may order it to be forfeited to the Central Government, the State Government or the local authority, as the case may be.";

(c) in sub-section (6), for the portion beginning with the words "If it appears" and ending with the words "article was taken", the

following shall be substituted, namely:-

"If it appears to the magistrate that any such—

(a) article of food is not adulterated; or

(b) adulterant which is purported to be an adulteran⁴ is not an adulterant,

the person from whose possession the article of food or adulterant was taken".

10. In section 13 of the principal Act,—

Amendment of section 13

 \mathbf{t}_{i+1}

÷,

(a) for sub-sections (1) and (2), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) The public analyst shall deliver, in such form as may be prescribed, a report to the Local (Health) Authority of the result of the analysis of any article of food submitted to him for analysis.

(2) On receipt of the report of the result of the analysis under sub-section (1) to the effect that the article of food is adulterated, the Local (Health) Authority shall, after the institution of prosecution against the person from whom the sample of the article of food was taken and the person, if any, whose name, address and other particulars have been disclosed under section 14A, forward, in such manner as may be prescribed, a copy of the report of the result of the analysis to such person or persons, as the case may be, informing such person or persons that if it is so desired, either or both of them may make an application to the court within a period of ten days from the date of receipt of the copy of the report to get the sample of the article of food kept by the Local (Health) Authority analysed by the Central Food Laboratory.

(2A) When an application is made to the court under subsection (2), the court shall require the Local (Health) Authority to forward the part or parts of the sample kept by the said Authority and upon such requisition being made, the said Authority shall forward the part or parts of the sample to the court within a period of five days from the date of receipt of such requisition.

(2B) On receipt of the part or parts of the sample from the Local (Health) Authority under sub-section (2A), the court shall first ascertain that the mark and seal or fastening as provided in clause (b) of sub-section (1) of section 11 are intact and the signature or thumb impression, as the case may be, is not tampered with, and despatch the part or, as the case may be, one of the parts of the sample under its own seal to the Director of the Central Food Laboratory who shall thereupon send a certificate to the court in the prescribed form within one month from the date of receipt of the part of the sample specifying the result of the analysis.

(2C) Where two parts of the sample have been sent to the court and only one part of the sample has been sent by the court to the Director of the Central Food Laboratory under sub-section (2B), the court shall, as soon as practicable, return the remaining part to the Local (Health) Authority and that Authority shall

destroy that part after the certificate from the Director of the Central Food Laboratory has been received by the court:

Provided that where the part of the sample sent by the court to the Director of the Central Food Laboratory is lost or damaged, the court shall require the Local (Health) Authority to forward the part of the sample, if any, retained by it to the court and on receipt thereof, the court shall proceed in the manner provided in sub-section (2B).

(2D) Until the receipt of the certificate of the result of the analysis from the Director of the Central Food Laboratory, the court shall not continue with the proceedings pending before it in relation to the prosecution.

(2E) If, after considering the report, if any, of the food inspector or otherwise, the Local (Health) Authority is of the opinion that the report delivered by the public analyst under sub-section (1) is erroneous, the said Authority shall forward one of the parts of the sample kept by it to any other public analyst for analysis and if the report of the result of the analysis of that part of the sample by that other public analyst is to the effect that the article of food is adulterated, the provisions of sub-sections (2) to (2D) shall, so far as may be, apply.";

(b) in sub-sections (3) and (4), for the words, brackets and figure "under sub-section (2)", the words, brackets, figure and letter "under sub-section (2B)" shall be substituted;

(c) in sub-section (5), for the proviso, the following proviso shali be substituted, namely:---

"Provided that any document purporting to be a certificate signed by the Director of the Central Food Laboratory [not being a certificate with respect to the analysis of the part of the sample of any article of food referred to in the proviso to sub-section (1A) of section 16] shall be final and conclusive evidence of the facts stated therein.";

(d) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:---

'Explanation.-In this section, and in clause (f) of subsection (1) of section 16, "Director of the Central Food Laboratory" shall include the officer for the time being in charge of any Food Laboratory (by whatever designation he is known) recognised by the Central Government for the purposes of this section.'.

11. In section 14 of the principal Act,-

(a) for the words "manufacturer, distributor or dealer of", the words "manufacturer or distributor of, or dealer in," shall be substituted:

(b) before the Explanation, the following proviso shall be inserted, namely: ---

"Provided that a bill, cash memorandum or invoice in respect of the sale of any article of food given by a manufacturer or distributor of, or dealer in, such article to the vender thereof shall be deemed to be a warranty given by such manufacturer, distribufor or dealer under this section.".

Amendment of section 14

249

115 Law-32.

Prevention of Food Adulteration (Amendment)

Amendment of section 16.

12. In section 16 of the principal Act,-

(a) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (1A), if any person-

(a) whether by himself or by any other person on his behalf, imports into India or manufactures for sale, or stores, sells or distributes any article of food—

(i) which is adulterated within the meaning of subclause (m) of clause (ia) of section 2 or misbranded within the meaning of clause (ix) of that section or the sale of which is prohibited under any provision of this Act or any rule made thereunder or by an order of the Food (Health) Authority;

(ii) other than an article of food referred to in subclause (i), in contravention of any of the provisions of this Act or of any rule made thereunder; or

(b) whether by himself or by any other person on his behalf, imports into India or manufactures for sale, or stores, sells or distributes any adulterant which is not injurious to health; or

(c) prevents a food inspector from taking a sample as authorised by this Act; or

(d) prevents a food inspector from exercising any other power conferred on him by or under this Act; or

(e) being a manufacturer of an article of food, has in his possession, or in any of the premises occupied by him, any adulterant which is not injurious to health; or

(f) uses any report or certificate of a test or analysis made by the Director of the Central Food Laboratory or by a public analyst or any extract thereof for the purpose of advertising any article of food; or

(g) whether by himself or by any other person on his behalf, gives to the vendor a false warranty in writing in respect of any article of food sold by him,

he shall, in addition to the penalty to which he may be liable under the provisions of section 6, be punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than six months but which may extend to three years, and with fine which shall not be less than one thousand rupees:

Provided that-

(i) if the offence is under sub-clause (i) of clause (a) and is with respect to an article of food, being primary food, which is adulterated due to human agency or is with respect to an article of food which is misbranded within the meaning of sub-clause (k) of clause (ix) of section 2; or

4

100

(ii) if the offence is under sub-clause (ii) of clause (a), but not being an offence with respect to the contravention of any rule made under clause (a) or clause (g) of sub-section (1A) of section 23 or under clause (b) of sub-section (2) of section 24,

the court may, for any adequate and special reasons to be mentioned in the judgment, impose a sentence of imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than three months but which may extend to two years, and with fine which shall not be less than five hundred ruppees:

Provided further that if the offence is under sub-clause (*ii*) of clause (a) and is with respect to the contravention of any rule made under clause (a) or clause (g) of sub-section (1A) of section 23 or under clause (b) of sub-section (2) of section 24, the court may, for any adequate and special reasons to be mentioned in the judgment, impose a sentence of imprisonment for a term which may extend to three months and with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees.";

(b) sub-section (1A) shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1AA) and before that sub-section as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1A) If any person whether by himself or by any other person on his behalf, imports into India or manufactures for safe, or stores, sells or distributes,—-

(i) any article of food which is adulterated within the meaning of any of the sub-clauses (e) to (l) (both inclusive) of clause (ia) of section 2; or

(ii) any adulterant which is injurious to health,

he shall, in addition to the penalty to which he may be liable under the provisions of section 6, be punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than one year but which may extend to six years and with fine which shall not be less than two thousand rupees:

Provided that if such article of food or adulterant, when consumed by any person is likely to cause his death or is likely to cause such harm on his body as would amount to grievous hurt within the meaning of section 320 of the Indian Penal Code, he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than three years but which may extend to term of life and with fine which shall not be less than five thousand rupees.";

(c) for sub-section (1B), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1B) If any person in whose safe custody any article of food has been kept under sub-section (4) of section 10, sells or distributes such article which is found by the magistrate before whom it is produced to be adulterated within the meaning of "Sub-clause (h) of clause (ia) of section 2 and which, when consumed by any person, is likely to cause this death or is

45 of 1860.

likely to cause such harm on his body as would amount to grievous hurt within the meaning of section 320 of the Indian Penal Code, then, notwithstanding anything contained in sub- 45 of 1860 section (1AA), he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than three years but which may extend to term of life and with fine which shall not be less than five thousand rupees."

13. After section 16 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"16A. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, all offences under sub-section (1) of section 16 shall be tried in a summary way by a Judicial Magistrate of the first class specially empowered in this behalf by the State Government or by a Metropolitan Magistrate and the provisions of sections 262 to 265 (both inclusive) of the said Code shall, as far as may be, apply to such trial:

Provided that in the case of any conviction in a summary trial under this section, it shall be lawful for the Magistrate to pass a sentence of imprisonment for a term not exceeding one year:

Provided further that when at the commencement of, or in the course of, a summary trial under this section, it appears to the Magistrate that the nature of the case is such that a sentence of imprisonment for a term exceeding one year may have to be passed or that it is, for any other reason, undesirable to try the case summarily, the Magistrate shall after hearing the parties, record an order to that effect and thereafter recall any witness who may have been examined and proceed to hear or rehear the case in the manner provided by the said Code.".

14. For section 17 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:—

'17. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company—

(a) (i) the person, if any, who has been nominated under sub-section (2) to be in charge of, and responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company (hereafter in this section referred to as the person responsible), or

(ii) where no person has been so nominated, every person who at the time the offence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company; and

(b) the company,

shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment provided in this Act if he

Substitution of new section for section 17.

Offences by com... panies.

Insertion

Power of

court to try

cases

rily.

summa-

of new section 16A.

2 of 1974.

TACT 34

proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge and that he exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Any company may, by order in writing, authorise any of its directors or managers (such manager being employed mainly in a managerial or supervisory capacity) to exercise all such powers and take all such steps as may be necessary or expedient to prevent the commission by the company of any offence under this Act and may give notice to the Local (Health) Authority, in such form and in such manner as may be prescribed, that it has nominated such director or manager as the person responsible, along with the written consent of such director or manager for being so nominated.

Explanation.—Where a company has different establishments or branches or different units in any establishment or branch, different persons may be nominated under this sub-section in relation to different establishments or branches or units and the person nominated in relation to any establishment, branch or unit shall be deemed to be the person responsible in respect of such establishment, branch or unit.

(3) The person nominated under sub-section (2) shall, until-

(i) further notice cancelling such nomination is received from the company by the Local (Health) Authority; or

(ii) he ceases to be a director or, as the case may be, manager of the company; or

(*iii*) he makes a request in writing to the Local (Health) Authority, under intimation to the company, to cancel the nomination [which request shall be complied with by the Local (Health) Authority],

whichever is the earliest, continue to be the person responsible:

Provided that where such person ceases to be a director or, as the case may be, manager of the company, he shall intimate the fact of such cesser to the Local (Health) Authority:

Provided further that where such person makes a request under clause (*iii*), the Local (Health) Authority shall not cancel such nomination with effect from a date earlier than the date on which the request is made.

(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in the foregoing subsections, where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, [not being a person nominated under sub-section (2)] such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall also be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals;

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm; and

(c) "manager", in relation to a company engaged in hotel industry, includes the person in charge of the catering department of any hotel managed or run by it.'.

15. In section 18 of the principal Act, the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Provided that where the court is satisfied that the article of food is capable of being made to conform to prescribed standards for human consumption after reprocessing, the court may order the article of food to be returned to the owner, on his executing a bond with or without sureties, for being sold, subject to the other provisions of this Act, after reprocessing under the supervision of such officer as may be specified therein.".

16. In section 20 of the principal Act,—

(a) in sub-section (1),-

(i) for the words "No prosecution for an offence under this Act", the words, figures and letter "No prosecution for an offence under this Act, not being an offence under section 14 or section 14A," shall be substituted;

(ii) the words "or a local authority", at both the places where they occur, shall be omitted;

(b) for sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:—

"(2) No court inferior to that of a Metropolitan Magistrate or a Judicial Magistrate of the first class shall try any offence under this Act.

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of 2 of 1974. Criminal Procedure, 1973, an offence punishable under sub-section (1AA) of section 16 shall be cognizable and non-bailable.".

17. In section 20A of the principal Act, for the words, brackets and 5 of 1898, figures "sub-section (1) of section 351 of the Code of Criminal Procedure 2 of 1974, 1898", the words, brackets and figures "sub-section (3) of section 319 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973" shall be substituted.

18. After section 20A of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely: --

"20AA. Nothing contained in the Probation of Offenders Act, 20 of 1958. 1958 or section 360 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973 shall 2 of 1974. apply to a person convicted of an offence under this Act unless that person is under eighteen years of age.".

Amendment of section 20.

Amendment of

section 18.

Amendment of section 20A.

Insertion of new section 20AA

Application of the Probation of Offenders Act, 1958 and section 360 of the Code of Criminal Procedure. 1973.

Prevention of Foud Adulteration (Amendment)

19. For section 21 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:—

2 of 1974

"21. Notwithstanding anything contained in section 29 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, it shall be lawful for any Metropolitan Magistrate or any Judicial Magistrate of the first class to pass any sentence authorised by this Act, except a sentence of imprisonment for life or for a term exceeding six years, in excess of his powers under the said section."

20. After section 22 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"22A. The Central Government may give such directions as it may deem necessary to a State Government regarding the carrying into execution of all or any of the provisions of this Act and the State Government shall comply with such directions.".

21. In section 23 of the principal Act,-

(a) sub-section (1) shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1A) and

(i) before sub-section (1A) as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1) The Central Government may, after consultation with the Committee and after previous publication by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules to carry out the provisions of this Act:

Provided that consultation with the Committee may be dispensed with if the Central Government is of the opinion that circumstances have arisen which render it necessary to make rules without such consultation, but, in such a case, the Committee shall be consulted within six months of the making of the rules and the Central Government shall take into consideration any suggestions which the Committee may make in relation to the amendment of the said rules.";

(ii) in sub-section (1A) as so re-numbered,—

(A) for the words "The Central Government may, after consultation with the Committee and subject to the condition of previous publication, make rules...", the words "In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:..." shall be substituted;

(B) in clause (d), the words "or to preventing adulteration" shall be inserted at the end;

Substitution of new sec-

tion for section 21.

Magistrate's power to impose enhanced penalties.

Insertion of new section 22A

Power of Central Government to give directions.

Amendment of section 23. (C) after clause (e), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(ee) defining the laboratories where samples of articles of food or adulterants may be analysed by public analysts under this Act;";

(D) after clause (h), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(*hh*) defining the methods of analysis;";

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words "which may be comprised in one session or in two successive sessions and if, before the expiry of the session in which it is so laid or the session immediately following", the words "which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 24.

22. In sub-section (2) of section 24 of the principal Act,-

(i) in clause (a), for the words "and local authority", the words and brackets, "local authority and Local (Health) Authority under this Act" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in clause (b), for the words "may be cancelled or forfeited", the words "may be suspended, cancelled or forfeited" shall be substituted.

THE HIGH COURT JUDGES (CONDITIONS OF SERVICE) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

No. 35 OF 1976

[18th March, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Act, 1954.

10 + mr

an Cada

· · · · · · · ·

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. (1) This Act may be called the High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

2502

Amendment² of

section 15.

5-193

1.1

TTO

Samis

And .

force on the 1st day of October, 1974.

 In the High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Act, 1954 (herein-28 of 1954. after referred to as the principal Act), section 15 shall be renumbered as sub-section (1) thereof and after sub-section (1) as so renumbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:--

> "(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), any Judge to whom that sub-section applies and who is in service on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, may, if he has elected under the proviso to that sub-section to receive the pension payable to him under Part II or, as the case may be, Part III of the First Schedule before the date on which the High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976, receives the assent of the President, cancel such election and elect afresh to receive the pension payable to him under Part I of the First Schedule and any such Judge who dies before the date of such assent shall be deemed to have elected afresh to be governed by the provisions of the said Part I if the provisions of that Part are more favourable in his case.".



3.1

258 High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment

[ACT 35

Amenament of section 17A.

. .

3. Section 17A of the principal Act shall be renumbered as sub-section (1) thereof and,---

(a) in sub-section (1) as so renumbered, after the words "the First Schedule", the words "retires, or" shall be, and shall be deemed always to have been, inserted;

(b) after sub-section (1) as so amended, the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:---

(2) The rules, notifications and orders for the time being in force with respect to the grant of family pension in relation to an officer of the Central Civil Services, Class I, shall apply to the grant of family pension in relation to a Judge who, being in service on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, dies, whether before or after retirement, in circumstances to which section 17 does not apply.

(3) The rules, notifications and orders for the time being in force with respect to the grant of death-cum-retirement gratuity benefit to or in relation to an officer of the Central Civil Services. Class I (including the provisions relating to deductions from pension for the purpose) shall apply to or in relation to the grant of death-cum-retirement gratuity benefit to or in relation to a Judge who, being in service on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, retires, or dies in circumstances to which section 17 does not apply, subject to the modifications that-

(i) the minimum qualifying service for the purpose of entitlement to the gratuity shall be two years and six months;

(ii) the amount of gratuity shall be calculated on the basis of twenty days' salary for each completed year of service as a Judge; and

(iii) the maximum amount of gratuity payable shall be thirty thousand rupees.

Explanation.—In sub-sections (2) and (3), the expression "Judge" has the same meaning as in section 14.'.

4. After section 22 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:---

"22A. (1) Every Judge shall be entitled without payment of rent to the use of an official residence in accordance with such rules as may, from time to time, be made in this behalf.

(2) Where a Judge does not avail himself of the use of an official residence, he may be paid every month an allowance of an amount equal to twelve and a half per cent. of his salary.

22B. Every Judge shall be entitled to a conveyance allowance of three hundred rupees per month subject to the maintenance of a motor car by him.

22C. The Chief Justice of every High Court shall be entitled to a sumptuary allowance of three hundred rupees per mensem.".

of new sections 22A, 22B and 22C.

Insertion

Ano p

Facility of rentfree houses.

Convey. ancē allow-

ance.

Sumptuary allowance,

53 - cont 81

OF 1976]

5. After section 23C of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"23D. (1) Every retired Judge shall, with effect from the date on which the High Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976 receives the assent of the President, be entitled, for himself and his family, to the same facilities as respects medical treatment and on the same conditions as a retired officer of the Central Civil Services, Class I, and his family, are entitled under any rules and orders of the Central Government for the time being in force.

(2) Notwithstanding anything in sub-section (1) but subject to such conditions and restrictions as the Central Government may impose, a retired Judge of the High Court for a State may avail, for himself and his family, any facilities for medical treatment which the Government of that State may extend to him.".

6. In section 24 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 24,

Insertion of new

section 23D.

Medical facilities

retired

Judges.

for

(a) in sub-section (2), after clause (c), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(ca) use of official residence by a Judge under sub-section (1) of section 22A;";

(b) for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:--

"(3) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

7. In the First Schedule to the principal Act,-

Amendment of the First Schedule

(1) in Part I, after paragraph 9, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:—

'10. In the case of a Judge to whom this Part applies and who has retired on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, the foregoing provisions of this Part shall have effect subject to the modifications that—

(i) for paragraph 2, the following paragraph shall be substituted, namely:---

"2. Subject to the other provisions of this Part, the pension payable to a Judge to whom this Part applies Sugar Breeze

1.19.1

944 (J. Y.

and who has completed not less than seven years of service for pension shall be-

Server Charles

(a) for service as Chief Justice in any High Court, Rs. 2,400 per annum; and

(b) for service as any other Judge in any High Court, Rs. 1,600 per annum:

Provided that the pension shall in no case exceed Rs. 28,000 per annum in the case of a Chief Justice and Rs. 22,400 per annum in the case of any other Judge.";

(ii) paragraphs 3 to 5 shall be omitted;

(iii) in paragraph 6, for the word and figure "paragraph5", the word and figure "paragraph 2" shall be substituted;

(iv) for paragraph 8, the following paragraph shall be substituted, namely:—

"8. Notwithstanding anything contained in the foregoing provisions of this Part, the pension payable to a Judge who has completed fourteen years of service for pension, including not less than six years of service as Chief Justice of one or more of the High Courts, shall be Rs 28,000 per annum.";

(v) in paragraph 9, for the figures "6,000", the figures "8,400" shall be substituted.';

(2) in Part II, after paragraph 3, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:—

'4. In the case of a Judge to whom this Part applies and who has retired on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, paragraph 3 shall have effect subject to the modifications that—

for the figures "1,333", "1,600", "1,866", "2,133", "2,400" and "2,666", the figures "1,866", "2,240", "2,612", "2,986", "3,360" and "3,733" shall respectively be substituted.';

(3) in Part III, after paragraph 2, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:

'3. In the case of a Judge to whom this Part applies and who has retired on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, clause (b) of paragraph 2 shall have effect subject to the modifications that

for the figures "500" and "2,500", the figures "700" and "3,500" shall respectively be substituted.

Maria and Anna and An

e Anti-Anno 2017 - Change 1975 - Change 1976 - Friedrich Change Chan 1976 - Friedrich Change Chan

THE SUPREME COURT JUDGES (CONDITIONS OF SERVICE) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

the Real and Second Land

No. 36 OF 1976

seal all some and search and sear

[18th March, 1976.]

ai gasta (177

An Act further to amend the Supreme Court Judges (Conditions of and by amend the Service) Act, 1958.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:--

wend with an analysis

ant chanks that we

E. J. SER.

1. (1) This Act may be called the Supreme Court Judges (Conditions Short title s of Service) Amendment Act, 1976.

title and commencement.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of October, 1974.

2. In the Supreme Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Act, 1958 Amend-(hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), section 14 shall be renumbered as sub-section (1) thereof and after sub-section (1) as so renumbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:--

"(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), any Judge to whom that sub-section applies and who is in service on for after the 1st day of October, 1974, may, if he has elected under the proviso to that sub-section to receive the pension payable to him under Part II or, as the case may be, Part III of the Schedule before the date on which the Supreme Court Judges (Conditions of od finds partial point of the Schedule before the date of the section before the section befo

261

41 of 1958.

[ACT 36

1 state

, 80° -

Service) Amendment Act, 1976, receives the assent of the President, cancel such election and elect afresh to receive the pension payable to him under Part I of the Schedule and any such Judge who dies before the date of such assent, shall be deemed to have elected afresh to be governed by the provisions of the said Part I if the provisions of that Part are more favourable in his case.".

SPRVICES THEN MERT TO A STRATE

3. After section 16 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

COULDS & OF.

'16A. (1) The rules, notifications and orders for the time being in force with respect to the grant of family pension in relation to an officer of the Central Civil Services, Class I, shall apply to the grant of family pension in relation to a Judge who, being in service on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, dies, whether before or after retirement, in circumstances to which section 16 does not apply.

(2) The rules, notifications and orders for the time being in force with respect to the grant of death-cum-retirement gratuity benefit to or in relation to an officer of the Central Civil Services, Class I (including the provisions relating to deductions from pension for the purpose) shall apply to or in relation to the grant of death-cumretirement gratuity benefit to or in relation to a Judge who, being in service on on after the 1st day of October, 1974, retires, or dies in circumstances to which section 16 does not apply, subject to the modifications that---

Sut ic (i) the minimum, qualifying service for the purpose of entitlement to the gratuity shall be two years and six months; months;

(ii) the amount of gratuity shall be calculated on the basis multiplication of twenty days' salary for each completed year of service ias a Judge; and and the second second in

> (iii) the maximum amount of gratuity payable shall be thirty thousand rupees at energy and an analytic the deal (2)

n nin e The electronic Explanation.-In this section, the expression "Judge" has the same meaning as in section 13.'.

HARAN COM N.C. Insertion 4. After section 23 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be of new sections

sections 23A, 23B and 23C.

utie ana

- 11100 -6595#

Jasu

Conveyance allowance.

"23A. Every Judge shall be entitled to a conveyance allowance of three hundred rupees per month, subject to the maintenance of a motor car by him.

Sumptuary allowance

23B. The Chief Justice and each of the other Judges shall be entitled to a sumptuary allowance of five hundred rupees per month and three hundred rupees per month respectively.

Family pension and gratuity.

Insertion of new

section

16A.

lipst

 $2D^{\prime}$

1.4

23C. Every retired Judge shall, with effect from the date on Medical which the Supreme Court Judges (Conditions of Service) Amendment facilities Act, 1976 receives the assent of the President, be entitled, for himself for retired and his family, to the same facilities as respects medical treatment Judges. and on the same conditions as a retired officer of the Central Civil Services, Class I and his family, are entitled under any rules and orders of the Central Government for the time being in force.".

0 5. In section 24 of the principal Act, for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

"(3) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

6. In the Schedule to the principal Act,-

(1) In Part I, after paragraph 5, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:--

Amendment of the Schedule.

'6. In the case of a Judge to whom this Part applies and who has retired on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, the foregoing provisions of this Part shall have effect subject to the modifications that-

(a) in paragraph 2,---

(i) in clause (b),—

(A) for the figures "470", the figures "658" shall be substituted;

(B) for the figures "1,200", the figures "1,680" shall be substituted;

"26.000". (ii) in the proviso, for the figures the figures "36,400" shall be substituted;

(b) in paragraph 5, for the figures "7,500", the figures "10,500" shall be substituted.'.

(2) In Part II, after paragraph 2, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:---

'3. In the case of a Judge to whom this Part applies and who has retired on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, the foregoing provisions of this Part shall have effect subject to the modifications that in paragraph 2,---

(i) in clause (b), for the figures "1,400", the figures "1,960" shall be substituted;

(ii) in the proviso, for the figures "20,000", the figures "28,000" shall be substituted;'.

Amend-

ment of section 24. (3) In Part III, after paragraph 2, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:—

3. In the case of a Judge to whom this Part applies and who has fettred on or after the 1st day of October, 1974, the foregoing provisions of this Part shall have effect subject to the modifications that in clause (b) of paragraph 2, for the figures "500" and "2,500", the figures "700" and "3,500" shall respectively be substituted.'.

14070

i si ofici Si ofici Si ofici ofici

is in the of B

atros

.205

6.00

07

1.1. 4

ult,

10

THE INDIAN LIGHTHOUSE (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 37 OF 1976

[20th March, 1976.]

Permisianan ag

LE LOCEDON

4.4

An Act, further to smend the Indian Lighthouse Act, 1927.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:--

1, (1) This Act may be called the Indian Lighthouse (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(1) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government telga er Hufu may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In section 1 of the Indian Lighthouse Act, 1927 (hereinafter referred, to as the principal Act), in sub-section (1); the worde"Indian" shall be omitted. 191 - C

17 of 1927.

-5 3. Throughout, the principal Act, for the expression of Customscollector", wherever it occurs, the expression "proper officer shall be substituted.

265

Amendment of section 1.

Substitution of the words "Proper Officer" for the word "Customs-Collector"

Short title and

commencement.

12.

Amendment of section 2. 4. In section 2 of the principal Act,-

(i) clause (a) shall be omitted;

(ii) in clause (h), the word "and" occurring at the end shall be omitted;

(iii) after clause (h), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

(hh) "proper officer", in relation to any functions to be performed under this Act, means the officer of Customs who is assigned those functions by the Central Board of Excise and Customs constituted under the Central Boards of Revenue Act, 1963, and includes any person appointed by the Central Government to discharge the functions of a proper officer under this Act;";

(*iv*) in clause (*i*), for the words and figures "Indian Merchant Shipping Act, 1923", the words and figures "Merchant Shipping Act, 1958" shall be substituted.

5. In sub-section (1) of section 10 of the principal Act, for the words "fifty naye paise per ton", the words "one rupee and fifty paise per ton" shall be substituted.

6. In section 12 of the principal Act,-

(i) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) For the purpose of the levy of light-dues, a ship's tonnage shall be reckoned as under the Merchant Shipping Act, 1958, for dues payable on a ship's tonnage.";

(*ii*) in sub-section (2), for clause (a), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(a) if the ship is registered under any law for the time being in force in India or under the law of any country, other than India, being a country the ships of which are recognised or accepted by the Central Government to be of the tonnage denoted in their certificates of registry or other national papers under any order made under any enactment repealed by subsection (1) of section 461 of the Merchant Shipping Act, 1958, and continued in force under clause (a) of sub-section (3) of that section or under any rule made under clause (b) of subsection (2) of section 74 of the said Act (any such ship being hereafter in this section referred to as registered ship), require the owner or master or other person having possession of the ship's register or other papers denoting her tonnage to produce the same for inspection and, if such owner, master or other person refuses or neglects to produce the register or papers, as the case may be, or otherwise to satisfy the proper officer as to the tonnage of the ship, cause the ship to be measured and the tonnage to be ascertained; or".

Amendment of section 10. Amendment of section 12. 54 of 1963.

21 of 1923. 44 of 1958.

44 of 1958.

1. C 1. C

44 of 1958.

OF 1976]

Ð.

"19A. Fees may be charged for providing assistance to ships for calibrating their Wireless Direction Finders and for rendering other services to vessels, at such rates as the Central Government may specify in the rules made under this Act.".

8. Section 20A of the principal Act and the heading "DELEGATION OF POWERS" occurring before that section shall be omitted.

9. In section 21 of the principal Act,—

(i) in sub-section (1), for the words "may make rules", the words "may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules" shall be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (2),—

(a) in clause (c), the word "and" occurring at the end shall be omitted;

(b) after clause (c), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(cc) the rates of fees for providing assistance to ships for calibrating their Wireless Direction Finders and for rendering other services to vessels;";

(c) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule, or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

Fees.

Insertion

of new section 19A.

Omission of section 20**A**.

Amend. ment of

section 21.

нулары (1997) 2004 - Чарана 1103 Гаран

MA SIM

 \mathcal{F}_{n}

THE APPROPRIATION (No. 3) ACT, 1976

NO. 38 OF 1976

an in Source and Anna San Anna Anna Anna San
No. ach a st

Elegend agend

[22nd March, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated. Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1975.76.

Male of

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the

afaar et El tottu out

一方 你们这个人。"

short if furthis Act may be called the Appropriation (No. 3) Act, 1976.

title.

Issue of 21 21 From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid Rs. 13,89; and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the 88,75,000 test light and upplied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the out of an 1 build and eighty-nine crores, eighty-eight lakhs and seventy-five Consolidated of thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come Fund of the in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the India for the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

year 1975-76.

Appropriation 3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year. 6

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I .	2	3			
•• -••••		Sums not exceeding			
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total	
रण्डाचा, ह	ng menghang <u>menghang sang sang sang ang sang sang s</u> ang sang sang sang sang sang sang sang s	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
2 ,	Aggiculture . Revenue	16,54,11,000	an the transmission of the second s		
3	Fisheries Revenue Capital	35,43,000 1,16,00,000	••	35,43,000 1,16,00,000	
- 4-	Animal Husbandry and Dairy Development Revenue	³ 3,94,99,000	••	3,94,90,000	
6) opartment of Food Revenue Capital	72,72,80,000 1,39,61,81,000	··· ··	72,72,80,000 1,39,61,81,000	
ίτ2	Foreign Frace and Export Production Revenue Capital	1,000 2,000	ي في الح •• ••	1,000 2,000	
13 s	Ministry of Communi- cations Revenue	25,25,000		25,25,000	
τs	Posts and Telegraphs Working Expenses Revenue	46,30,35,000	7,000	46,30,42,000	
1 7	Capital Outlay on Posts and Telegraphs Capital	20,00,00,000		20100,00,00,00	
18	MEnistry of Defence Revenue Capital	6,51,000 7,70,000		6,51,000 7,70,000	
; : 19 9	Defence Services-Army Revenue	26,47,28,000	3,25,000	26,50,53,000	
20	Defence Services-Návy (Revenue	Υ.	2,5,000	25,000	
21	Defence Services— Air Force , Revenue	23,32,91,000	50,000	23,33,41.000	
25	Education Revenue	9,41,00,000	•	9,41,00,000	
27	Ministry of Energy . Revenue	5,93,000		5,93,000	
	Power Development . Capital	6,16,30,000	and the second	6,16,30,000	
29		77,11,000 3,18,91,000	· · ·	77,11,000 31,18,91,000	
30	Ministry of External Affairs Revenue	4,95,25,00	o	4,95,25,000	
31	Ministry of Finance . Revenue	90,69,00	O I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	90,69,000	
.33	Union Excise Duties . Revenue	7,87,97,00			
32	Faxes of Free Processing Traxes of Free Processing Control of Proc	6,66,74,00			

I	2		3 Sums not exceeding		
of Vote	Services and purpose	S	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
	and a second		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
35	Stamps	Revenue	7,27,94,000		7,27,94,000
36	Audit	Revenue	1,98,06,000	8,57,000	2,06,63,000
37	Currency, Coinage and Mint	Revenue Capital	8,80,68,000 3,32,17,000	• 1. • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	8,80,68,000 3,32,17,000
38	Pensions	Revenue	3,00,00,000	••	3, 00,00,000
-39	Opium and Alkaloid Factories	Revenue	3,10,60,000	••	3,10,60,000
40	Transfers to State and Union Territory	•		-	
· +	Governments	Revenue Capital	34,20,57,000	77,21, 62,000 62,68,50,000	1,11,42,19,000 62,68,50,000
	antina da	n an		1	
(1)	Interest Payments	Reven u e	••	32,97,97, 000	32,97,97 , 000
41 1000-000	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of Finance	Revenue Capital	52,14,44,000 2,93,75,58,000	••	52,14,44,000 2,93,75,58,000
N.A.	$\lambda_{i} = - Q U_{i} + 0$	•			
43	Ministry of Health and Family Planning	Revenue	3,62,000	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	3,62,000
.44	Medical and Public Health	Reverue	15,10,24,000	1,05,000	15,11,30,000
1 P.		Capital	7,33,69,000	2007 13 2,000	7,33,69,000
.45	Family Planting	Revenue	15,13,27,000	••	15,13,27,000
	Ministry of Home	: <u>1</u>		ja .	1 - 1
,,,,,, 46 	Ministry of Home Affairs	Revenue	15,96,000	insetion († 1997) 1997 - Angel Status 1997 - Energia	15,96,000
47	Cabinet .	Revenue	23,36,000	s	23,36,000
48	Department of Person- nel and Administra- tive Reforms	Revenue Capital	96,47,000	1,45,00,000	96,47,00 1,45,00,00
CON A L					

۰.

o^

No. of Vote	Services and purp	oses	Sums Voted by	not exceeding	
vote			Voted by		
			Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
			Rs	Rs.	Rs.
49	Police	Revenue Capital	20,09,91,000 35,00,000	7,000	20,09,98,000 35,00,000
50	Census	Revenue	10,00,000	, 	10,00,000
51	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of Home Affairs	Revenue Capital	25,65,65,000 3,31,21,000	2,60,000	25,68,25,000 3,31,21,000
52	Delhi .	Reverue	12,25,70,000		12,33;06,000
		Capital	6,80,63,000	57,13,000	7,37,76,000
53 53	Chandigarh	Revenue Capital	1,88,52,000 27,50,000	9,6 <i>5,000</i>	1,98,17,000 27, 5 0,000
54	Andaman and Nicobar Islands	Revenue. Capital	3,31,34,000 37,20,000		3,31,34,000 37,20,000
969.3	a dat A fatta	de charge	्रि स्ट्रि	e înter de la composition de l	
56	Dadra and Nagar Haveli	Revenue	19,37,000	raw sharan i ••	19,37,000
57	Lakshadweep .	Revenue	42,94,000	, i − 1	42,94,000
58	Ministry of Irdustry and Civil Supplies	Revenue	38,13,000	•••	38,1 3, 000
59	Industries .	Revenue Capital	3,88,07,000 41,38,84,000		3,88,07,000 41,38,84,000
	Village and Small Industries	Capital	1,32,32,000		1,32,32,000

Appropriation (No., 3)

t	2		3			
No.of Vote	Services ar d purposes		Sums not exceeding			
vote			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
62	Ministry of Informa- tion and Broad- casting	Revenue	7,54,000		7,5 4,0 00	
64	Broadcasting .	Revenue	7,41,7 9 ,000	• ••	7;41;79,000	
66	Labour and Employ- ment.	Revenue	2,21,10,000	5,000	2,21,15,000	
68	Administration of Jus-	Revenue	••	6,00,000	6500,000	
69	Ministry of Petrole- um and Chemicals	Revenue	9,85,000		9,85,000	
7 0	Petroleum and Petro- Chemicals Indus- tries	Revenue Capital	2,46,89,000 11,50,01,000	11,13,000	2,58,02,000 11,50,01,000	
71	Fertilizer and Chemi- cals Industries.	Revenue Capital	1,37,000 18,00,01,000	 	1,37,000 18,00,01,000	
75×	Ministry of Shipping	Revenue	15,60,000	••	15,60,000	
76	Roads	Revenue Capital	8,65,44,000	I, 57,000 72,000	8, 67,01,000 72,000	
77×	Poits, Lighthouses and Shipping	Revenue and Capital	3,01,89,0000 20,07,11,000	9,72,000	3,01,89,000 20,1 6 ,83,000	
78	Road and Inland Water Transport	Capital	••	9,8 5,00,00 0	9,85,00,000	
79 ≭ ⊬×⊻	Department of Steel .	Revenue Capital	29,69,000 79,04,00,000	•••	,69,000 79,04,00,000	
81	Mines and Minerals.	Revenue Capital	5,12,74,000 25,48,00,000	•••	5,12,74,000 25,48,00,000	
83	Supplies and Disposals	Revenue	40,00,000	•• <u>1</u> 111	C - C - 7 40,00,000 (- 72, 0	
84	Department of Reha- bilitation	Revenue Capital	2,30,52,000 88,34,000	I 37 3,000 38,00,000	2,32,25,000	
86	Meteorology	Revenue	1,40,63,000	• •	1,40,63,000	
87	Aviation	Revenue	4,04,37,000	i an in the second s	ai4 104,37,00 0	
88	Tourism	Revenue	11,00,000	••	11,00,000	
89 (Ma	Ministry of Works	Revenue	7,46,000	· · ·	, .⊴, 7 ,46,000	
9 0	Public Works	Revenue Capital	1,45,62,000 1,00,00,000	 8,73,000	1,45,62,000 1,08,73,000	
92	Housing and Urban Development	Revenue Capital	2,82,86,000 3,31,67,000	14:43,000 14:23,000	2;97,29,000 3;45,90,000	
93	Stationery and Prir ting	Revenue	4,43,02,000		4,43,02,000	

I	2		3		
No. of Vote	Services and purposes		Sums not exceeding		
i			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
95	Atomic Energy Re- search, Develop- ment and Industrial Projects	Revenue	1,38,00,000		1,38,00,000
· 96	Nuclear Power Sche- mes	Revenue Capital	5,97,00,000 1,26,00,000	 	5,97,00,000 1,26,00,000
101	Survey of India .	Revenue	1,50,00,000	42,000	1,50,42,000
105	Rajya Sabha .	Revenue	7,80,000	•	7,80,000
	Staff, House- hold and Allowan- ces of the Presi- dent	Revenue	•	4,42,000	4,42,000
107	Secretariat of the Vice-President .	Revenue	30,000		30,000
	Union Pub- lic Service Com- mission	Revenue	•••	16,85,000	16,85,000
	Total .		12,03,51,58,000	1,86,37,17,000	13,89,88,7,5.000

١

server and the server of the s

 $\{ \mathcal{L} \}$

115 Law-35

THE PONDICHERRY APPROPRIATION (No. 2) ACT, 1976

NO. 39 OF 1976

[22nd March, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Pondicherry Appropriation (No. 2) Act, Short title.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Issue of Pondicherry there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of twenty-four crores, thirty-five lakhs and thirty-five thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77 in respect of the services Fund of the Union territory of Issue of Pondicherry there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those Rs. 24,35,35,000 out of the Sum of twenty-four crores, thirty-five lakhs and thirty-five thousand consoli-out of the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77 in respect of the services fund of the Union territory of the Schedule.

Rs. 24,35, 35,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondlcherry for the financial year 1976-77.

Appro-

priation.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3			
NTo of	O	Sums not exceeding			
No.of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total	
ومرجع الاستية لاكراك	الم المراجع من المراجع المراجع المراجع من المراجع ال	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
I	Legislative Assembly . Revenue	3,32,000	30,000	3,62,000	
2	Administrator . Revenue	10,000	4,65,000	4,75,000	
3	Council of Ministers Revenue	1,19,000	••	1,19,000	
4	Administration of Justice Revenue	16,18,000	••	16,18,000	
5	Elections Revenue	1,97,000	•••) 1,97,000 I	
6	Revenue Revenue	63,95,000		63,95,000	
7	Sales Tax Revenue	8,63,000		8,63,000	
8	Taxes on Vehicles . Revenue	2,10,000		2,10,000	
9	Secretariat Revenue	25,69,000	••	25,69,000	
IO	District Administration Revenue Capital	60,56,000 15,00,000		60,56,000 15,00,600	
IJ	Treasury and Accounts Administration Revenue	15,83,000		15,83,000	
12	Police Revenue	94,69,000]	94,69,000	
13	Jails Revenue	5,01,000		5,01,000	
14	Stationery and Printing Revenue	17,16,000		17,16,000	
15	Miscellancous Administrative General Services , Revenue	23,58,000		23,58,000	
16	Retirement Benefits , Revenue	31,96,000	•••	31,96,000	
17	Public Works Revenue Capital	2,73,84,000 1,52,12,000	10,000	2, 7 3,94,000 1,52,12,000	
18	Education Revenue Capital	3,84,51,000 50,000		3, 84,51,000 50,000	
19	Medical Revenue	2,21,78,000		2,21,78,000	
20	Information and Publicity , , , Revenue	10,34,000		10,34,000	
21	Labour and Employment Revenue	14,98,000	• •	14,98,000	
22	Social Welfare . Revenue Capital	. 84 ,27, 000 I ₅ 70,000	25,000	84,52,000 1,70,000	

ł

I	2		3	
	۳۳٬۳۳۱ - ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ	Sums not exceeding		
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
23	Co-operation Revenue Capital	23,62,000 21,73,000		23,62,000 21,73,000
- 24	Miscellaneous General Economic Services	9,33,000		9,33,000
25	Agriculture Revenue Capital	82 ,6 0,000 6,85,000		82,60,000 6,85,000
2 6.	Animal Husbandry . Revenue Capital	22,41,000 2,50,000		22,41,000 2,50,000
27	Fisheries Revenue Capital	30,78,000 15,000		30,78,000 15,000
,28	Community Development Revenue Capital	44,58,000 1,00,000	··· ··	44,58,000 1,00,000
2 9	Industries Revenue Capital	£28,24,000 _36,00,000		28,24,000 36,00,000
30	Food and Nutrition . Revenue	4,31,000		4,31,000
31	Electricity Revenue Capital	2,29,37, 000 1,41,85,000		2, 29,37,000 1,41,85,000
32	Ports and Pilotage Revenue Capital	[4,53,000 []1,14,000		4,53,000 1,14,000
	Public Debt Revenue Capital	••	8 5 ,47,000 9 2 ,43,000	85,47,000 92,43,000
33	Loans to Govern- ment Servants . Capital	30,20,000		30,20,000
	TOTAL	22,52,15,000	1,83,20,000	24,35,35,000

a 9

THE NAGALAND APPROPRIATION (No. 2) ACT, 1976

No. 40 of 1976

[22nd March, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Nagaland Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of seventy-four crores, twenty-five lakhs and eighty-one thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77 in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Shor**t** title.

Issue of Rs. 74,25, 81,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland for the financial year 1976-77,

Appro-

priations

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Nagaland by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Nagaland Appropriation (No. 2)

14236 N. U.

[ACT 40

ant the second special

"united

An Lord A

and a second and a

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2		- ال است احتمال محمد المحمد	3	
No. of	nennel innen henre freisen der eine den eine den eine der eine der eine der eine der eine der eine der eine den		Sur	ns not exceed	ling
Vote/ Ap- propri- ation	Services and purposes		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
	فمستقرابتهم عنجو استند فحنت انتجبو الجنبار فسيتوا لتجمط المحمو فيجمع المصبو المعر	ua hanad baang ina ani baan a	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
I	State Legislature	Revenue	20,45,000	4,00,000	24,45,000
2	Head of State	Revenue	••	7,53,000	7,53,000
3	Council of Ministers	Revenue	16,88,000		16,88,000
4	Administration of Justice	Revenue	12,35,000	2,25,000	14,60,000
5	Election	Revenue	. 17,13,000		17,13,000
6	Land Revenue, Stamps and Registration .	Revenue	21,45,000		21,45,000
7	State Excise	Revenue	7,62,000		7,62,000
8	Sales Tax	Revenue	L. 7,18,000		7,18,000
9	Taxes on vehicles	Revenue	₹4,52,000		4,52,000
10	Servicing of debt	Revenue Capital		1,83, 11,000 2,78,76,000	1,83,11,000 2,78,76,000
II	Public Service Com- mission	Revenue		5,30,000	5,30,000
12	Civil Secretariat .	Revenue	1,17,99,000		1,17,99,000
13	District administration, Special Welfare Scheme and Tribal Council	Revenue	1,86,00,000	••	1,86,00,000
14	Treasury and Accounts Administration	Revenue	10,85,000		10,85,000
15	Special expenditure on maintenance of law and order including contri- bution for pensions and gratuities		48,80,000		48,80,000
16	Village Guards	Revenue	46,42,000		46,42,000
10	Village Gudrub	ite vejnite	40,42,000	•••	4-94-9
17	Civil Police and Fire Service Unit	Revenue Capital	6,42,50,000 8,00,000		6,42,50,000 8,00,000
18	Jails	Revenue	37,00,000		37,00,000
19	Stationery and Printing .	Revenue	21,50,000		21,50,000
20	Vigilance Commission .	Revenue	5,98,000		5,98,000

r	2			3	
No.of	han a far a far a far an f		Sums	not exceeding	
Vote/ Ap- pro- pria- tion	Services and purposes	proved for string proving for string for string	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
2,1,	Workshop Organisation .	Revenue	16,00,000		16,00,000
22	Nagaland Houses	Revenue	6,58,000		6,58,000
23	Administrative Training Institute	Revenue	4,02,000	••	4,02,000
24	State Lotteries	Revenue	11,65,000		11,65,000
25	Pensions and other Retirement Benefits	Revenue	6,64,000		6,64,000
26	Education	Revenue	5,92,36,000		5,92,36,000
27	Art and Culture and Gazetteers Unit	Revenue	10,01,000	· · · ·	10,01,000
28	Medical, Public Health and Family Planning	Revenue	3,47,82,000		3,47,82,000
29	Urban Development .	Revenue	14,37,000		14,37,000
30	Information, Publicity and Tourism	Revenue	33,22,000		33,22,000
31	Employment Exchange .	Revenue	2,61,000	•••	2,61,000
32	Labour	Revenue	1,09,000		1,09,000
33 (Tribal Development Blocks, Community Projects, etc.	Revenue	82,50,000		82,50,000
34	Social Welfare .	Revenue	70,04,000		70,04,000
35	Soldiers, Sailors and Airmen's Board	Rev enue	1,60,000		1,60,000
36	Social Security, Wel- fare and Community Services	Revenue	18,53,000		18,53,000
37	Evaluation Unit	Revenue	1,77,000		1,77,000
38	Co-operation	Revenue Capital	28,36,000 31,88,000		28,36,000 31,88,000
39	Statistics	Revenue	12,97,000		12,97,000
40	Weights and Measures .	Revenue	4,08,000		4,08,000
4 1	Supply Office at Cal- cutta	Revenue	1,89,000		1,89,000
42	Agriculture, Minor Irri- gation, Fisheries, etc	Revenue	1,90,81,000		1,90,81,000
43	Soil Conservation	Revenue	64,97,000		64,97,000
44	Grain Supply Scheme .	Revenue Capital	66,62,000 3,00,00,000		66,62,000 3,00,00,000
45	Animal Husbandry and Dairy Development .	Revenue — Capital	1,22,76,000 6,00,000		1,22,76,000 6,00,000

I	2		3	- -
No. of	Services and purposes	Sum	s not exceeding	and here in the second seco
Vote/ Ap- pro- pria- tion	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
46	Forest Revenue	3,28,81,000		3,28,81,000
47	Industries Revenue Capital	1,37,23,000 92,75,000		1,37,23,000 92,75,000
48	Mineral Development . Revenue	31,96,000		31,96,000
49	Power Projects] Revenue Capital	3,72,16,000 1,06,50,000	• •	3,72,16,000 1,06,50,000
5 0	Road Transport] Revenue Capital	76,00,000 31,00,000		76,00,000 31,00,000
51	Housing Loans and Loans to Government Servants Capital	⁷ 42,00,000):	42,00,000
52	Public Works, Housing, Roads and Bridges Revenue Capital	14,57,27,600 5,45,11,000	•••	14,57,27,000 5,45,11,000
53	Functional buildings and other Develop- mental Schemes . Capital	1,71,91,000		1,71,91,000
54	Water Supply Schemes . Revenue Capital	1,55,39,000 1,13,00,000		1,55,39,000 1,13,00,000
	Total .	69,44,86,000	4,80,95,000	74,25,81,000

1814 - Canto Karla K. C. Chinery Delaguesh for and the 41 Or 1914

the deepte nomina equily has directly a multiple of the control of the statements of the statement of t

13 Yeary a anoted by the President under schematic terrary us son as not be after analogicat, be taid before each froms of Fallaneut.

Freedom that nothers is this subsection shall start the sale of a second start freedom and the second start of the second start is second as the second start is set to be set the second start is set to be s

[22nd March, 1976.]

An Act to confer on the President the power of the Legislature of the State of Tamil Nadu to make laws.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Tamil Nadu State Legislature (Delegation of Powers) Act, 1976.

2. In this Act, "Proclamation" means the Proclamation issued on the Defini-31st day of January, 1976, under article 356 of the Constitution, by the ^{tion.} President, and published with the notification of the Government of India in the Ministry of Home Affairs No. G.S.R. 55(E) of the said date.

3. (1) The power of the Legislature of the State of Tamil Nadu to make laws, which has been declared by the Proclamation to be exercisable by or under the authority of Parliament, is hereby conferred on the President.

ment on the President of the power of the State Legislature to make laws.

(2) In the exercise of the said power, the President may, from time to time, whether Parliament is or is not in session, enact, as a President's Act, a Bill containing such provisions as he considers necessary:

Provided that before enacting any such Act, the President shall, whenever he considers it practicable to do so, consult a Committee constituted for the purpose, consisting of forty members of the House of

115 Law-36.

282 Tamil Nadu State Legislature (Delegation of Powers) [ACT 41 OF 1976]

the People nominated by the Speaker and twenty members of the Council of States nominated by the Chairman.

(3) Every Act enacted by the President under sub-section (2) shall, as soon as may be after enactment, be laid before each House of Parliament.

(4) Either House of Parliament may, by resolution, passed within thirty days from the date on which the Act has been laid before it under sub-section (3), which period may be comprised in one session or in two successive sessions, direct any modifications to be made in the Act and if the modifications are agreed to by the other House of Parliament during the session in which the Act has been so laid before it or the session succeeding, such modifications shall be given effect to by the President by enacting an amending Act under sub-section (2):

Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall affect the validity of the Act or of any action taken thereunder before it is so amended.

5 64 Z

and the second second second second

and the standard standard state

³ Pake bet and equilation of the second s second seco

and the providence of the second statement of the second statement of the

n fan en staar en de staar op de staar Het de staar op Het de staar op
Provided that the Central Government may, from time t THE WAREHOUSTROOD DRIZUOHERAW HIT

ACT, 1976

No. 42 of 1976

"(") for us to be the second second to be the second to be the second second to be the second
An Act further to amend the Warehousing Corporations Act, 1962.

BE it enacted by manual in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

Short title.

wards .

20 1

Sec. 1.

38 of 1962.

5 of 1970.

2. In section 2 of the Warehousing Corporations Act, 1962 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),—

Amendrasman menfrof section 2.2

 $f(q) \circ after clause (d)$, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:

in the set of the set

(b) in clause (i), the words ", and includes a nationalised bank" shall be inserted at the end.

Amendment of section 4. 3. In section 4 of the principal Act,---

(a) in sub-section (1), the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:-

"Provided that the Central Government may, from time to time, by order notified in the Official Gazette, increase the authorised share capital of the Central Warehousing Corporation to such extent and in such manner as that Government may determine.";

(b) in sub-section (2), in the opening sentence, for the words "The Central Government shall", the words "The Central Government shall, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law for the purpose," shall be substituted;

(c) in sub-section (4), for the words "the State Bank, any scheduled bank", the words "the State Bank or any other scheduled bank" shall be substituted.

4. In section 16 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), after clause (b), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:-

"(c) for meeting the expenses incurred in relation to the training of personnel, or publicity and propaganda, for the purpose of promoting warchousing and storage of agricultural produce and notified commodities; sevent / meansocard) galas dan W al channe (contra 197. 7/

(d) for meeting the expenses, including the salary, allowances and other remuneration of the officers and other employees, incurred oin relation to the administration of the Warehousing Fund."

Less Hot se ather to all got

190

Amendment of section 17.

5. In section 17 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:---agest sparting to lithor(16)

"Provided that the General Fund shall not be applied for meeting the expenses referred to in clause (c) or clause (d) of sub-section (2) of section 16.".

Amend-6. In section 19 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), the followington ment of section 1979s proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:--

> "Provided that in respect of any State Warehousing Corporation the Central Government may, after consultation with the State Government concerned, from time to time and by order notified in the Official Gazette, increase the maximum limit of the authorised capital aforesaid to such extent and in such manner as the Central Gov-

11.1.2.5 7. In section 27 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2),---

and (a) in clause (ii) a for the words and figures "the State Bank of India Act, 1955.", the words and figures "the State Bank of India Act, 1955, or" shall be substituted;

590

. . .

Amend-

ment of section 16.

> Amendment of section 27.

Warehousing Corporations (Amendment)

(b) after clause (ii), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:--

"(iii) from any nationalised bank, or

(iv) from such insurance company, investment trust or other

o financial institution as may be approved by the Central Government in this behalf.".

8. In section 28 of the principal Act,-

(a) after the words "the State Bank", the words "or any nationalised bank" shall be inserted;

(b) for the words "any scheduled bank", the words "any other scheduled bank" shall be substituted.

9. In Chapter IV of the principal Act, after section 31, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"31A. A Warehousing Corporation shall furnish to the appropriate Government such returns, statistics, accounts and other information with respect to its property or activities as that Government may, from time to time, require.".

10. In section 41 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (2),--

(i) in clause (e), for the words, brackets and figures "within the limit specified in sub-section (1) of section 19", the words, brackets and figures "within the maximum limit specified by or under sub-section (1) of section 19" shall be substituted;

(ii) clause (i) shall be re-lettered as clause (j), and before clause (j) as so re-lettered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(i) the form and manner in which returns, statistics, accounts and other information are to be furnished, under section 31A, by a Warehousing Corporation;";

(b) in sub-section (3), for the words "if, before the expiry of the session in which it is so laid", the words "if before the expiry of the session immediately following the session" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 28.

of new section 31A.

Insertion

Returns and reports.

gold an old 4 av

Berns all fr

HE CONTRACTOR

na shekarak

Amendment of section 41.

> gasalr Lar

pole de la

566.

460

ger galler

THE APPROPRIATION (VOTE ON ACCOUNT) ACT, 1976

No. 43 OF 1976

[27th March, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the withdrawal of certain syms, from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of a part of the financial year 1976-77.

BEIt enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (Vote on Account) Act, Short 1976.

> 2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be withdrawn sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of four thousand five hundred and sixty-nine crores, sixty-two lakhs and thirty-six thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77.

Withdrawal of Rs. 4569. 62,36,000 from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the financial year 1976-77.

title.

Appropriation.

ar and a second

3. The sums authorised to be withdrawn from and out of the Consolidated Fund by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3		3		
No.			Sums	Sums not exceeding		
of Vote	Services and pu	rposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- idated Fund	Total	
	2		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
r	Department of Ag-	Revenue	35,83,000		35,83,000	
2	Agriculture	Revenue Capital	10,84,74,000 92,74,33,000	13,50,07,000	10,84,74,00 106,24,40,00	
3	Fisheries .	Revenue Capital	1,95,84,000 - 27,23,000	1,000 2,00,000	1,95,85,000 29,23,000	
4	Animal Husbandry and Dairy De- velopment	Revenue Capital	6,14,51,000 64,33,000	17,000 () 7,30,000	6,14,68,000	
5	Forest .	Revenue Capital	1,76,62,000 13,33,000	41,67,000	1,76,62.00	
6	Department of Food	Revenue Capital	62,11,78,000 3,91,38,000	2,000 3,21,000	62,11,80,000 3,94,59,00	
7	Department of Ru- ral Development	Revenue Capital	11,75,02,000 1,17,56,000	1,000 46,83,000	11,75,03,00 1,75,03,00	
8	Department of Ag- ricultural Research and Education	Revenue	1,26,000	· · · ·	1,26,00	
9 21	Payments to Indian Council of Agricul- tural Research	Revenue	7,58,44,000		7,58,44,00	
ťo	Department of Irri- gation	Revenue Capital	2,24,71,000 1,13,08,000	2,20,83,000	2,24,71,00	
II	Ministry of Chemicals and Fertilizers	Revenue	5,34,000		5,34,00	
12	Chemicals and Ferti- tlizers Industries	Revenue Capital	3,29,000 81,99,30,000	••	3,29,00 81,99,30,00	
્ર ર	Ministry of Commerce	Revenue	16,74,000		16,74,0	
14	Foreign Trade and Export Produc- tion	Revenue Gapita	34 ,99,4 9,000 64,06,47,000		34,99,48,0 64,66,47.0	
15	Ministry of Commu- nications	Revenue Capital	23,31,000		23,31,0	

Appropriation (Vote on Account)

一日 二日 ないのでのない

Ç.

I	2			3	
No, of	Services and pur		Sums	not exceeding	
Vote			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
16	Overseas Commu- nications Service .	Revenue Capital	1, 55 ,48,000 1,20,82,000	2,000	1,55 ,48,000 1,20,84,000
17	Posts and Telegraphs	Revenue	92,34,91,000	3,000	92,34,94,000
18	Posts and Telegraphs- Dividend to General Revenues, Ap- propriations to Reserve Funds and Repayment of Loans	 41			
NY BA	from General Re- venues	Revenue	25,66,96,000	···	25,66,96,000
19 10 01	Capital Outlay on Posts and CoTele- graphs	Capital	35,34,67,000		35,34,67,000
~ 20	Ministry of Defence .	Revenue Capital	27,79,000 4,77,61,000	49,56,000	27,79,000 5,27,17,000
21	Defence Services-	Revenue	274,95,96,000	11 M. (al.)	274,97,46,000
22	Defence Services- Navy	Revenue	28,03,71,000	6,000	28,03,77,000
23	Defence Services— Air Force .	Revenue	85,28,41,000	25,000	85,28,66,000
24 19	Pensions .	Revenue	19,09,37,000	2,000	19,09,39,000
25	Capital Outlay on Defence Services	Capital	43,20,43,000	5,00,000	43,25,43,000
26	Department of Edu- cation	Revenue	23,90,000		23,90,000
27	Education .	Revenue Capital	27,16,19,000 7,78,000	78,11,000	27,16,19,000 85,89,000
28	Department of Social Welfare	Revenue	2,26,38,000		2,26,38,000
29	Ministry of Energy .	Revenue	8,87,000		8,87,000
30	Power Dovelopment	Revenue Capițal	9,19,81,000 18,20,10,000	1,54,67,000	9,19,81,000 19,74,77,000
31	Coal and Lignite .	Revenue Capital	3 ,72,44,000 45,79,00,000		3,72,44,000 45,79,00,000
32	Ministry of External Affairs	Revenue Capital	15,85,19,000 1,79,17,000	4,000	15,85,23,000 1,79,17,000
33	Ministry of Finance	Revenue	5,63,24,000	7,000	5,63,31,000
34	Stamps	Revenue Capital	2,98,82,000 30,71,000		2,98,82,000
35	Audit	Revenue -	10,83,10,000	15,69,000	10,98,79,000

288

. . .

I	2	· · · · · ·	3		
No. of	Sorvigos and		Sums not exceeding		
Vote	Services and p	ourposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
.36	Currency, Coinage and Mint	Revenue Capital	6, 78,15,000 3, 98,51,000	••	6,78,15,000 3,98,51,000
37	Pensions	Revenue	10,50,00,000	10,00,000	10,60,00,000
38	Transfers to State and Union Terri- tory Governments	Revenue Capital	125,32,51,000	288,26,67,000 417,86,00,000	413,59,18,000 417,86,00,000
	CHARGED.— Interest Payments .	Revenue		225,30,92,000	225,30,92,000
3 9	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of				t.
**.	Finance .	Revenue Capital	33,13,39,000 34,93,56,000	44,0 0 0 · ·	33,13,83,000 34,93,56,000
40	Loans to Government Servants, etc.	Capital	8,83,33,000		8,83,33,000
	CHARGED.— Repayment of Debt	Capital		1611,83,60,000	1611,83,60,000
41	Department of Re- venue and Banking	Revenue Capital	79,71,000 13,91,97,000		79,71,000 13,92,64,000
42	Customs .	Revenue	4,14,94,000	7,000	4,15,01,000
43	Union Excise Duties	Revenue	7,14,17,000	. 14,000	7,14,31,000
4 4	Taxes on Income, Estate Duty, Weal- th Tax and Gift Tax	Revenue	6,83,33,000	22,000	6,83,55,000
45	Opium and Alkaloid Factories	Revenue Capital	19,94,33,000 11,23,000	1,000	19,94,34,000 11,23,000
46	Ministry of Health and Family Planning	Revenue	11,54,000	 	11,54,000
.47	Medical and Public Health	Revenue Capital	15,22,01,000 7,22,37,000		15,22,01,000 7,22,53,000
48	Family Planning .	Revenue Capital	12,70,48,000 1,67,000	• •	I2,70,48,000 I,67,000
49	Ministry of Home Affairs	Revenue	36,10,000	- · · ·	36,10 , 000
50	Cabinet .	Revenue	21,07,000	•••	21,07,000
ŞI	Department of Per- sonnel and Admi- nistrative Reforms	Revenue Capital	1,23,35,000 25,000	1,000 4,17,000	1,23,3 6,000 4,42,000
5 ²	Folice	Revenue Capital	31, 46,80,000	3,000	31,46,83,000
53	Census :	Revenue	61,44,000		61,44,000

÷

I	2	3			
No.	Service and an encode	Sur	Sums not exceeding		
of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
54	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
	Home Affairs . Revenue Capital	22,75,29,000 6,21,87,000	9,61,65,000 11,53,000	32,36,94,000 6,33,40,000	
55	Delhi Revenue Capital	18,70,87,000 8,33,05,000	9,44,000 41,67,000	18,80,31,000 8,74,72,000	
56	Chandigarh Revenue Capital	2,68,91,000 1,01,89,000	9,16,000 1,00,000	2,78,07,000 1,02,89,000	
57	Andaman and Nicobar Islands Revenue Capital	3,53,02,000 1,61 ,72,0 00	I,000	3.53,03,000 1,61,72,000	
58	Dadra and Nagar Haveli . Revenue Capital	31,44,000 22,61,000		31,44,000 22,61,000	
59	Lakshadweep Revenue Capital	53,13,000 18,05,000		53,13,000 18,05,000	
60	Ministry of Industry and Civil Supplies . Revenue	56,66,000		56,66,000	
61	Industries Revenue Capital	3,61,89,000 24,60,59,000		3,61,89,000 24,60,59,000	
62	Village and Small Industries Revenue Capital	5,46,50,000 5,61,16,000	25,00,000 51,50,000	5,71,50,000 6,12,66,000	
63	Civil Supplies and Co-operation . Revenue Capital	1,12,19,000 4,67,27,000	32,60,000	1,12,19,000 4,99,87,000	
64	Ministry of Informa- tion and Broad- casting Revenue	7,16,000		7,16,000	
65	Information and Pub- licity Revenue Capital	2, 47,98,000 19,25,000	 	2,47,98,000 19,25,000	
66	Broadcasting Revenue Capital	6,73,23,000 3,55,69,000		6,73,23,000 3,55,69,000	
67	Ministry of Labour . Revenue	12,00,000		12,00,000	
68	Labour and Employ- ment	7,33,46,000 1,65,000	<i>4</i> ,000 	7,33,50,000 1,65,000	
69	Ministry of Law, Justice and Com- pany Affairs Revenue	3,65,54,000		3,65,54,000	
70	Administration of Justice Revenue	5,41,000	10,34,000	15,75,000	
71	Ministry of Petro- leum	7,65,000		7,65,000	
72	Petroleum and Petro- Chemicals Indus tries Capital			9,24,35,000 48,55,05,000	

of 1976]

Appropriation (Vote on Account)

I	2			3		
No. of	Services and purposes		Sums not exceeding			
Vote			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
73	Ministry of Planning .	Revenue	1,17,000		1,17,000	
74	Statistics	Revenue	1,69,44,000	••	1,69,44,000	
75	Planning Commission	Revenue	78,52,000		78,52,000	
76	Department of Science and Technology	Revenue Capital	1,80,19,000 24,83,000		1,80,19,000 24,8 3,00 0	
77	Survey of India .	Revenue	2,96,32,000		2,96,32,000	
78	Grants to Council of Scientific and Industrial Research	Revenue	7,40,64,000	. 	7,40,64,000	
79	Ministry of Shipping and Transport	Revenue	40,99,000		40,99,000	
80	-Roads	Revenue Capital	13,44,42,000 13,80,14,000	2,000 1,57,00,000	13,44,44,000 15,37,14,000	
81	Ports, Lighthouses and Shipping	Rèvenue Capital	4,15,13,000 34,52,07,000	1,000 54,35,000	54,15,14,000 35,06,42,000	
82	Road and Inland Water Transport .	Revenue Capital	17,91,000 2,90,90,000	36 ,5 0,000	17,91,000 3,27,40,000	
83	Department of Steel .	Revenue Capital	8.80,88,000 88,52,25,000	33,33,000	8,80,88,000 88,85,58,000	
84	Department of Mines	Revenue	4,75,000		4,75,000	
85	Mines and Mine- rals	Revenue Capital	6,00,93,000 16,70,52,000	•••	6,00,93,000 16,70,52,000	
86	Department of Supply.	Revenue	3,89,000	• ••	3,89,000	
87	Supplies and Dis- posals	Revenue	1,33,06,000	• •	1,33,06,000	
88	Department of Re- habilitation	Revenue Capital	4,07,64,000 1,57,79,000	19,000 1,30,56,000	4,07,83,000 2,88, <u>35,000</u>	
89	Ministry of Tourism and Civil Aviation	Revenue	7,96,000		7,96,000	
90	Meteorology	Revenue Capital	1,87,89,000 33,87,000	• • •	1,87,89,000 33,87,000	
91	Aviation	Revenue Capital	4,46,84,000 4,23,80,000	1,67,000	4,46,84,000 4,25,47,000	
92	Tourism	Revenue Capital	64,32,000 71,23,000		64,32,000 71,23,000	
- 93	Ministry of Works and Housing	Revenue	9,88,000		9,88,000	
94	Public Works	Revenue Capital	- 9,51,07,000 2,45,86,000	3,000 1,66,000	9,51,10,000 2,47,52,000	
95	Water Supply and Sewerage	Revenue	22,22,000	·	22,22,000	

[ACT 43 OF 1976]

T	2		3		
No. of	Portuges and purposes	Sums not exceeding			
Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
96	Housing and Urban Development Revenue Capital	1,68,41,000 3,37,88,000	10,43,000 5,27,66,000	τ,78,84,000 8,65,54,000	
97	Stationery and Prin- ting Revenue	4,76,22,000	1,000	4,76,23.000	
98	Department of Ato- mic Energy Revenue	7,34,000	•••	7,34,000	
99	Atomic Energy Re- search, Develop- ment and Indus-				
• •	trial Projects Revenue Capital	9,46,52,000 16,94,48,000		9,46,52,000 16,94,48,000	
001	Nuclear Power Schemes Revenue Capital	6,42,05,000 9,18,93,000		6,42,05,000 9,18,93,000	
101	Department of Cul- ture	1,25,44,000		1,25,44,000	
102	Archaeology , Revenue	1,00,85,000		1,00,85,000	
103 ු	Department of Elec- tronics . Revenue Capital	1,29,28,000 37 ,0 9,000	••	1,29,28,000 37,09,000	
104	Department of Space, Revenue Capital	5,61,88,000 1,43,84,000	••	5,61,88,000 1,43,84,000	
105	Lok Sabha Revenue	76,19,000	17,000	76,36,000	
106:	Rajya Sabha Revenue	30,93,000	16,000	31,09,000	
107	Department of Par- liamentary Affairs . Revenue	3,29,000	•• ••	3,29.000	
. * •	CHARGED. Staff, House- hold and Allowances of the President . Revenue		11,28,000	11,28,000	
108	Secretariat of the Vice-President . Revenue	9 5,00 0	· · · ·	95,000	
	CHARGED.—Union Public Service Commission . Revenue		131,68,000	31,68,000	
	TOTAL	1983,67,70,000	2585,94,66,000	4569,62,36,000	

THE GUJARAT STATE LEGISLATURE (DELEGATION OF POWERS) ACT, 1976

A service service of the se

[30th March, 1976.]

An Act to confer on the President the power of the Legislature of the State of Gujarat to make laws.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Gujarat State Legislature (Delegation of Short title.

2. In this Act, "Proclamation" means the Proclamation issued on the Defini-12th day of March, 1976, under article 356 of the Constitution, by the tion. President, and published with the notification of the Government of India in the Ministry of Home Affairs No. G.S.R. 123 (E) of the said date.

3. (1) The power of the Legislature of the State of Gujarat to make Conferlaws, which has been declared by the Proclamation to be exercisable by or under the authority of Parliament, is hereby conferred on the President.

(2) In the exercise of the said power, the President may, from time to of the time, whether Parliament is or is not in session, enact, as a President's State Act, a Bill containing such provisions as he considers necessary:

President of the power of the

Legislature to make

Provided that before enacting any such Act, the President shall, whenever he considers it practicable to do so, consult a Committee constituted

294 Gujarat State Legislature (Delegation of Powers)

1. March 1997

建始接入 人名英格兰德 计

an an the second se Second
ne De 1980 et de Carlos Altono

all and the second states of the

1132

218-1

. . .

 $d \geq \sqrt{2} \sqrt{2}$

for the purpose, consisting of thirty-four members of the House of the People nominated by the Speaker and seventeen members of the Council of States nominated by the Chairman.

(3) Every Act enacted by the President under sub-section (2) shall, as soon as may be after enactment, be laid before each House of Parliament.

(4) Either House of Parliament may, by resolution passed within thirty days from the date on which the Act has been laid before it under sub-section (3), which period may be comprised in one session or in two successive sessions, direct any modifications to be made in the Act and if the modifications are agreed to by the other House of Parliament during the session in which the Act has been so laid before it or the session succeeding, such modifications shall be given effect to by the President by enacting an amending Act under sub-section (2):

Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall affect the validity of the Act or of any action taken thereunder before it is so amended.

a ta statu ta ta ta ta ta

THE CONTEMPT OF COURTS (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 45 OF 1976

[30th March, 1976.]

anna Bait

An Act to amend the Contempt of Courts Act, 1971.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Contempt of Courts (Amendment) Act, 1976

Short title,

Amen**d**-

6 de 19

inter Alternetischer Alternetischer

ment of section 15.

70 of 1971. 2. In the Contempt of Courts Act, 1971, in section 15, in subsection (1),-

(i) in clause (b), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;

(1) after clause (b) as so amended, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(c) in relation to the High Court for the Union territory of Delhi, such Law Officer as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf, or any other person, with the consent in writing of such Law Officer.".

295

1 1 1

THE KERALA LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY (EXTENSION OF DURATION) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976 No. 46 of 1976

[31st March, 1976.]

生化的 化酸素试剂 An Act to provide for the extension of the duration of the Legislative Assembly of the State of Kerala and to amend the Kerala Legislative Assembly (Extension of Duration) Act, 1975.

小 新生活标志

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Kerala Legislative Assembly (Extension of Duration) Amendment Act, 1976.

2. The period of five years [being the period for which the Legislative Assembly of a State may, under clause (1) of article 172 of the Constituttion, continue from the date appointed for its first meeting] in relation to the Legislative Assembly of the State of Keralay, which was extended for a period of six months by the Kerala Legislative Assembly (Extension cofficuration) [Act, 1975, is hereby extended for a further period of vsixemonths and accordingly, in Section 2001 that Act, _____d with the first state of a composite state of the first second and

(1) for the words "six months", the words "one year" shall be substituted;

(2) the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely: -

"Provided that if both or either of the said Proclamations cease or ceases to operate before the expiration of the said period of one year, the present Legislative Assembly of the State of Kerala shall, unless previously dissolved under clause (2) of article 174 of the Constitution, continue until six months after the cesser of operation of the said Proclamations or Proclamation, but not beyond the said period of one year.".

title to prove Further extension of duration of the Kerala Legislative Assembly

Short

and amendment of Act 33 of 1975.

THE APPROPRIATION (RAILWAYS) No. 2 ACT, 1976

No. 47 of 1976

[31st March, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1976-77 for the purposes of Railways.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (Railways) No. 2 Act, Short 1976.

Issue of Rs. 3,391, 73,51,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the financial year 1976-77.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding, those specified in column 3 of the 7 Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of three thousand of three hundred and ninety one crores, seventy-three lakhs and fifty-one thousand ruppes towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77; in respect of the several column 2 of the Schedule.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said

year.

115 Law-58,

Appropriation.

196944

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3			
 N5. of	Services and purposes	Sums not exceeding			
Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
Ĭ	Railway Board	2,59,94,000		2,59,94,000	
2	Miscellancous Expenditure	11,31,49,000	3,00,000	11,34,49,000	
3	Payments to Worked Lines and Others	29,75,000		29,75,000	
4	Working Expenses— Administration	158,69,09,000	1,00,000	158,70,09,000	
5	Working Expenses— Repairs and Maintenance .	627,72,40,000	12,79,000	627,85,19,000	
6	Working Expenses Operating Staff	333,68,96,000	32,96,000	334,01,92,000	
<i>₹</i> 7	Working Expenses Operation (Fuel)	294,47,26,000	44,4 8,000	294,91,74,000	
8 (* . 15	Working Expenses Operation other than Staff and Fuel	118,57,61,000	1,75,12,000	120,32,73,000	
9	Working Expenses— Miscellaneous Expenses .	57,85,48,000	7,38,000	57,92,86,000	
i io	Working Expenses— Staff Welfare	54,82,25,000	1,00,000	54,83,25,000	
ia in No con	Appropriation to Depreciation	135,00,00,000	1	135,00,00,000	
τiA	Working Expenses— Appropriation to Pension Fund .	30,00,00,000		30,00,00,000	
- 1 2 254 - 54	Dividend to General Revenues and Contribution for Grants to States in lieu of Passenger Fare Tax	207,59,82,000		207,59,82,000	
13	Open Line Works (Revenue) .	8,99,88,000	50,000	9,00,38,000	
14	Construction of New Lines- Capital and Depreciation Reserve Fund	42,52,80,000	۲, 30,000	42,57,80,000	
15	Open Line Works—Capital, Depre- ciation Reserve Fund and Development Fund	1,086,02,77,000	30,00,000	1,086,32,77,000	
16	Pensionary Charges Pension Fund	25,19,29,000		25,19,29,000	
Ϊ,	Repayment of Loans from General Revenues and Interest thereon Development Fund	8ي40,70,000		8,46,70,000	

I	2	3			
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Sums not exceeding			
		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total	
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
18	Appropriation to Development Fund	8,98,48,000		8,98,48,000	
19	Appropriation to Revenue Reserve Fund		••		
20	Payments towards Amortisation of Over-capitalisation, Repayment of Loans from General Revenues and Interest thereon—Revenue Reserve Fund	164,04,64,000		164,04,64,000	
21	Appropriation to Accident Com- pensation, Safety and Passenger Amenities Fund	8,06,07,000	••	8,06,07, 0 00	
22	Accident Compensation, Safety and Passenger Amenities Fund	3,63,10,000	2,50,000	3,65,60,000	
	TOTAL .	3,388,57,78,000	3,15,73,000	3,391,73,51,000	

and and grade the manifest of the first second s Second
n an L Geologia

 $\mathbb{C} \subset \mathbb{C}_{+} \mathcal{U}^{*}$

MAN.

a de la seconda de la secon Provensión de la seconda de

THE APPROPRIATION (RAILWAYS) No. 3 ACT, 1976

No. 48 of 1976

[31st March, 1976]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1975-76 for the purposes of Railways.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Short title. 1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (Railways) No. 3 Act, 1976.

Issue of Rs. 278,62, 58,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the financial year 1975-76. 2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of two hundred and seventyeight crores, sixty-two lakhs and fifty-eight thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the services relating to Railways specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Appropriation. 3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

5:97

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3) that with rest and the second sector and the second sector and the second sector and the second sector and the second second sector and the second
	2 -	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3,	dehesés i sz	
la of	Services and pupposes	Sums not exceeding			
Vote		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
Í		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
I	Railway Board ·	20,16,000		20,16,000	
2	Muscellaneous Expenditure	89,72,000		89,72,000	
3	Payments to Worked Lines and Others	\$,94,000	•	5,94,000	
4	Working Expenses	21,52,46,000	96,000	21,53,42,000	
5	Working Expenses— Repairs and Maintenance Working Expenses—	55,87,85,000	6,82,000	55,94,67,000	
0	Operating Staff	29,73,75,000	, 	29,73,75,000	
7	Working Expenses— Operation (Fuel)	15,36,09,000	3,000	15,36,12,000	
8	Working Expenses Operation other than Staff and Fuel	9,81,41,000	38,09,0 00	10,19,50,000	
9	Working Expenses—Miscellaneous Expenses	5,78,66,000		5,78,66,000	
10	Working Expenses_Staff Welfare .	5,64,17,000	3 5 ,000	5,64,52,000	
1 1A	Working Expenses—Appropriation to Pension Fund	7,50,00,000	••	7,50,00,000	
12	Dividend to General Revenues and Contribution for Grants to States in lieu of Passenger Fare Tax .	36,99,000		136,99,000	
14	Construction of New Lines—Capital and Depreciation Reserve Fund.	•••	5,65,000	5,65,000	
15	Open Line Works— Capital, Depreciation Reserve Fund and Development Fund	116,13,01,000	32,38,000	116,45,39,000	
16	Pensionary Charges- Pension Fund	8,01,70,000	3,000	8,01,73,000	
17	Repayment of loans from [General Revenues and interest thereon - Development Fund	53,61,000	•••	53,61,000	

<u>'</u>301

 i_{i_1}, I

				3			
No. of	Services and purposes Appropriation to Accident Compen- sation, Safety and Passenger Amenities Fund Accident Compensation, Safety and Passenger-Amenities Fund			Sums not exceeding			
Vote				Voted by Parliament Rs. 23,71,000	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
21					Rs.	Rs. 23,71,000	
22							
	TOTAL		······	277,69,23,000	9,04,000	9,04,000	
i:	: ;;		si la I J	•	-		
		les et foteles	•				
					1		
1. ¹					•		
	.*		· · 1 · · · · · · ·		€gard garden g George garden g		
: .	• *	i A China Ng		• • •			
• • • • •		an a tha bh	, en de come	s - 10 in		• ·	
Vita – Kori Vita – Kori	1.	· · · · ·		· ·		* * * *	
nn jeste	ent t	jecoo n	1981 - 1971 1	e de e		ТИ Посто	
		۽ 	1 1 2		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1		
i stri, Çotoj	. 1	- 6 6 0-96, 17					
n na k	92 	: :		anaut ord		 4	
000 ,\$?	د ر :	, ∖			atuon leri e		
	433 est	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	- en conce V	an barater H	qL andre (1814) Traditionates		
		. '		Littergiveren v ⊅	R In the second second		
C. V., 90	36		Σ. η	est allows in the second se	ante na calente. Ensgele e al la co		
- - 0 50	ŕ	ana jing	:	t Hiteland Anto Saide Contact	an 1990 - Angelan 1990 - Angelan 1990 - Angelan		
C. S. S.	n, õtt	н 	$\left\ \left\ \left$	te verile da Geodelie de	aiteis q aiteis q artis q	ing ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang a	
C C ()	¥.) (1000-	i Lucar, text	· · ·			
the second	ξ×.		. стана, т	le Menter School La se station d	en de Alternation de Alternation de		
	•						

THE FOREIGN CONTRIBUTION (REGULATION) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Sections

- 1. Short title, extent, application and commencement.
- 2. Definitions.
- 3. Application of other laws not barred.

CHAPTER II

REGULATION OF FOREIGN CONTRIBUTION AND FOREIGN HOSPITALITY

- 4. Candidate for election, etc., not to accept foreign contribution.
- 5. Organisation of a political nature not to accept foreign contribution except with the prior permission of the Central Government.
- 6. Certain associations and persons receiving foreign contribution to give infimation to the Central Government.
- 7. Recipients of scholarships, etc., to give intimation to the Central Government.
- 8. Persons to whom section 4 shall not apply.
- 9. Restrictions on acceptance of foreign hospitality.
- 10. Power of Central Government to prohibit receipt of foreign contribution, etc., in certain cases.
- 11. Application to be made in prescribed form for obtaining prior permission to accept foreign contribution or hospitality.

CHAPTER III

MISCELLANEOUS

- 12. Power to prohibit payment of currency received in contravention of the Act.
- 13. Recipients of foreign contribution to maintain accounts, etc.
- 14. Inspection of accounts or records.

Sections

- 15. Seizure of accounts or records.
- 16. Seizure of article or currency received in contravention of the WAct.
- 17. Seizure to be made in accordance with the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.
- 18. Confiscation of article or currency obtained in contravention of the Act.
- 19. Adjudication of confiscation.

20. Opportunity to be given before adjudication of confiscation.

- 21. Appeal.
- 22. Penalty for article or currency obtained in contravention of section 12.

23. Punishment for the contravention of any provision of the Act.

- 24. Power to impose additional fine where article or currency is not available for confiscation.
- 25. Penalty for offences where no separate punishment has been provided

26. Offences by companies.

27. Bar to the prosecution of offences under the Act.

- 28. Investigation into cases under the Act.
 - 29. Protection of action taken in good faith.
- 30. Power to make rules. The probability of the second states and the second states of the se
- 31. Power to exempt.

32. Act not to apply to Government transactions,

(Alternative equivalence) and the second equivalence of the second

· . . .

THE FOREIGN CONTRIBUTION (REGULATION) ACT, 1976

No. 49 of 1976

[31st Mar, ch, 1976.]

An Act to regulate the acceptance and utilisation of foreign contribution or foreign hospitality by certain persons or associations, with a view to ensuring that parliamentary institutions, political associations and academic and other voluntary organisations as well as individuals working in the important areas of national life may function in a manner consistent with the values of a sovereign democratic republic, and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Foreign Contribution (Regulation) Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India, and it shall also apply to-

(a) citizens of India outside India; and

(b) associates, branches or subsidiaries, outside India, of companies or bodies corporate, registered or incorporated in India.

205

111

Short title, extent, application and commencement,

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. (1) In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "association" means an association of individuals, whether incorporated or not, having an office in India and includes a society, whether registered under the Societies Registration Act, 1860, or not, and any other organisation, by whatever name called;

(b) "candidate for election" means a person who has been duly nominated as a candidate for election to any Legislature;

(c) "foreign contribution" means the donation, delivery or transfer made by any foreign source,—

(i) of any article, not being an article given to a person as a gift for his personal use, if the market value, in India, of such article, on the date of such gift, does not exceed one thousand rupees;

(ii) of any currency, whether Indian or foreign:

(*iii*) of any foreign security as defined in clause (*i*) of section 2 of the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973;

(d) "foreign hospitality" means any offer, not being a purely casual one, made by a foreign source for providing a person with the costs of travel to any foreign country or territory or with free board, lodging, transport or medical treatment;

(e) "foreign source" includes-

(i) the Government of any foreign country or territory and any agency of such Government,

(ii) any international agency, not being the United Nations or any of its specialised agencies, the World Bank, International Monetary Fund or such other agency as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf,

(iii) a foreign company within the meaning of section 591 of the Companies Act, 1956, and also includes—

(a) a company which is a subsidiary of a foreign company, and

(b) a multi-national corporation within the meaning of this Act,

(iv) a corporation, not being a foreign company, incorporated in a foreign country or territory,

(v) a multi-national corporation within the meaning of this Act.

(vi) a company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 1956, if more than one-half of the nominal value of its share

21 of 1860.

46 of 1973.

306

Defini-

tions.

1 of 1956.

1 of 1956.

capital is held, either singly or in the aggregate, by one or more of the following, namely:-

(a) Government of a foreign country or territory,

(b) citizens of a foreign country or territory,

(c) corporations incorporated in a foreign country or territory,

(d) trusts, societies or other associations of individuals (whether incorporated or not), formed or registered in a foreign country or territory,

(vii) a trade union in any foreign country or territory, whether or not registered in such foreign country or territory,

(*viii*) a foreign trust by whatever name called, or a foreign foundation which is either in the nature of trust or is mainly financed by a foreign country or territory,

(ix) a society, club or other association of individuals formed or registered outside India,

(x) a citizen of a foreign country,

but does not include any foreign institution which has been permitted by the Central Government, by notification in the Official Gazette, to carry on its activities in India;

(f) "Legislature" means -

(i) either House of Parliament,

(ii) the Legislative Assembly of a State, or in the case of a State having a Legislative Council, either House of the Legislature of that State,

(iii) Legislative Assembly of a Union territory constituted under the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963,

(iv) the Metropolitan Council of Delhi constituted under section 3 of the Delhi Administration Act, 1966,

(v) Municipal Corporations in metropolitan areas as defined in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973,

(vi) District Councils and Regional Councils in the States of Assam and Meghalaya and in the Union territory of Mizoram as provided in the Sixth Schedule to the Constitution, or

(vii) any other elective body as may be notified by the Central Government,

as the case may be;

(g) "political party" means an association or body of individual citizens of India which is, or is deemed to be, registered with the

20 of 1963

19 of 1966.

2 of 1974.

Election Commission of India as a political party under the Election Symbols (Reservation and Allotment) Order, 1968 as in force for the time being;

(h) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(i) "registered newspaper" means a newspaper registered under the Press and Registration of Books Act, 1867;

(j) "subsidiary" and "associate" have the meanings, respectively, assigned to them in the Companies Act, 1956;

(k) "trade union" means a trade union registered under the Trade Unions Act, 1926.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this Act, a corporation incorporated in a foreign country or territory shall be deemed to be a multi-national corporation if such corporation—

(a) has a subsidiary or a branch or a place of business in two or more countries or territories; or

(b) carries on business, or otherwise operates, in two or more countries or territories.

(2) Words and expressions used herein and not defined but defined in the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

(3) Words and expressions used herein and not defined in this Act or in the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973, but defined in the Representation of the People Act, 1950, or the Representation of the People Act, 1951, have the meanings respectively assigned to them in such Act.

3. The provisions of this Act shall be in addition to, and not in derogation of, any other law for the time being in force.

tion of other laws not barred.

Candi-

Applica.

CHAPTER II

REGULATION OF FOREIGN CONTRIBUTION AND FOREIGN HOSPITALITY

4. (1) No foreign contribution shall be accepted by any-

date for election, etc., not to accept foreign contribution.

(a) candidate for election,

(b) correspondent, columnist, cartoonist, editor, owner, printer or publisher of a registered newspaper,

(c) Government servant or employee of any corporation,

(d) member of any Legislature,

(e) political party or office-bearer thereof.

25 of 1867.

1 of 1958.

16 of 1926.

46 of 1973.

Strepher

1 of 1956,

Explanation.—In clause (c) and in section 9, "corporation" means a corporation owned or controlled by Government and includes a Government company as defined in section 617 of the Companies Act, 1956.

(2) (a) No person, resident in India, and no citizen of India resident outside India, shall accept any foreign contribution, or acquire or agree to acquire any currency from a foreign source, on behalf of any political party, or any person referred to in sub-section (1), or both.

(b) No person, resident in India, shall deliver any currency, whether Indian or foreign, which has been accepted from any foreign source, to any person if he knows or has reasonable cause to believe that such other person intends, or is likely, to deliver such currency to any political party or any person referred to in sub-section (1), or both.

(c) No citizen of India resident outside India shall deliver any currency, whether Indian or foreign, which has been accepted from any foreign source, to—

(i) any political party or any person referred to in sub-section (1), or both, or

(ii) any other person, if he knows or has reasonable cause to believe that such other person intends, or is likely, to deliver such currency to a political party or to any person referred to in subsection (1), or both.

(3) No person receiving any currency, whether Indian or foreign, from a foreign source on behalf of any association, referred to in subsection (1) of section 6, shall deliver such currency—

(i) to any association or organisation other than the association for which it was received, or

(*ii*) to any other person, if he knows or has reasonable cause to believe that such other person intends, or is likely, to deliver such currency to an association other than the association for which such currency was received.

5. (1) No organisation of a political nature, not being a political party, shall, accept any foreign contribution except with the prior permission of the Central Government.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, "organisation of a political nature, not being a political party" means such organisation as the Central Government may, having regard to the activities of the organisation or the ideology propagated by the organisation or the programme of the organisation or the association of the organisation with the activities of any political party, by an order published in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf.

(2) (a) Except with the prior permission of the Central Government, no person, resident in India, and no citizen of India, resident outside India, shall accept any foreign contribution, or acquire or agree to acquire any foreign currency, on behalf of an organisation referred to in subsection (1).

tion of a political nature not to accept foreign contribution except with ihe prior permission of the Central Govern. ment.

Organisa-

(b) Except with the prior permission of the Central Government, no person, resident in India, shall deliver any foreign currency to any person if he knows or has reasonable cause to believe that such other person intends, or is likely, to deliver such currency to an organisation referred to in sub-section (1).

(c) Except with the prior approval of the Central Government, no citizen of India, resident outside India, shall deliver any currency, whether Indian or foreign, which has been accepted from any foreign source, to—

(i) any organisation referred to in sub-section (1), or

(ii) any person, if he knows or has reasonable cause to believe that such person intends, or is likely, to deliver such currency to an organisation referred to in sub-section (1).

6. (1) Every association [not being an organisation referred to in sub-section (1) of section 5] having a definite cultural, economic, educational, religious or social programme shall give, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, an intimation to the Central Government as to the amount of foreign contribution received by it, the source from which and the manner in which such foreign contribution was received and the purposes for which and the manner in which, such foreign contribution was utilised by it.

(2) Every candidate for election, who had received any foreigr contribution, at any time within one hundred and eighty days immediately preceding the date on which he is duly nominated as such candidate, shall give, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, an intimation to the Central Government as to the amount of foreign contribution received by him, the source from which and the manner in which such foreign contribution was received and the purposes for which, and the manner in which, such foreign contribution was utilised by him.

7. (1) Every citizen of India receiving any scholarship, stipend or any payment of a like nature from any foreign source shall give, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, an intimation to the Central Government as to the amount of the scholarship, stipend or other payment received by him and the foreign source from which, and the purpose for which, such scholarship, stipend or other payment has been, or is being, received by him.

(2) Where any recurring payments are being received by any citizen of India from any foreign source by way of scholarship, stipend or other payment, it shall be sufficient if the intimation referred to in sub-section (1) includes a precise information as to the intervals at which, and the purpose for which, such recurring payments will be received by such citizen of India.

(3) It shall not be necessary to give such intimation as is referred to in sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) in relation to scholarships, stipends or payments of a like nature, if the annual value of such

Certain associa_ tions and persons receiving foreign contribution to give intimation to the Central Government.

Recipients of scholarships, etc., to give intimation to the Central Government: scholarships, stipends or other payments does not exceed such limits as the Central Government may, by rules made under this Act, specify in this behalf.

8. Nothing contained in section 4 shall apply to the acceptance, by any person specified in that section, of any foreign contribution, where such contribution is accepted by him, subject to the provisions of section 10.---

Persons to whom section 4 shall not apply.

(a) by way of salary, wages or other remuneration due to him or to any group of persons working under him, from any foreign source or by way of payment in the ordinary course of business transacted in India by such foreign source; or

(b) by way of payment, in the course of international trade or commerce, or in the ordinary course of business transacted by him outside India; or

(c) as an agent of a foreign source in relation to any transaction made by such foreign source with Government; or

(d) by way of a gift or presentation made to him as a member of any Indian delegation, provided that such gift or present was accepted in accordance with the regulations made by the Central Fovernment with regard to the acceptance or retention of such gift or presentation; or

(e) from his relative when such foreign contribution has been received with the previous permission of the Central Government:

Provided that no such permission shall be required if the amount of foreign contribution received by him from his relative does not exceed, in value, eight thousand rupees per annum and an intimation is given by him to the Central Government as to the amount received, the source from which and the manner in which it was received and the purpose for which and the manner in which it was utilised by him;

(f) by way of remittance received, in the ordinary course of business, through any official channel, post office. or any authorised dealer in foreign exchange under the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973.

Explanation.—In this Act, the expression "relative" has the meaning assigned to it in the Companies Act, 1956.

9. No member of a Legislature, office-bearer of a political party, Government servant or employee of any corporation shall, while visiting any country or territory outside India, accept, except with the prior permission of the Central Government, any foreign hospitality:

Provided that it shall not be necessary to obtain any such permission for an emergent medical aid needed on account of sudden illness contracted during a visit outside India, but, where such foreign hospitality has been received, the person receiving such hospitality shall give, within one month from the date of receipt of such hospitality an intimation to the Central Government as to the receipt of such hospitality, and the source from which, and the manner in which, such hospitality was received by him. Restrictions on acceptance of foreign hospitality.

46 of 1973.

1 of 1956,

Power of Central Government to prohibit receipt of foreign contribution, etc., in certain

cases.

10. The Central Government may-

(a) prohibit any association, not specified in section 4, or any person, from accepting any foreign contribution;

(b) require any association, specified in section 6, to obtain prior permission of the Central Government before accepting any foreign contribution;

(c) require any person or class of persons or any association, not being an association specified in section 6, to furnish intimation within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed as to the amount of any foreign contribution received by such person or class of persons or association, as the case may be, and the source from which and the manner in which such contribution was received and the purpose for which and the manner in which such foreign contribution was utilised;

(d) require any person or class of persons, not specified in section 9, to obtain prior permission of the Central Government before accepting any foreign hospitality;

(e) require any person or class of persons, not specified in section 9, to furnish intimation, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, as to the receipt of any foreign hospitality, the source from which and the manner in which such hospitality was received:

Provided that no such prohibition or requirement shall be made unless the Central Government is satisfied that the acceptance of foreign contribution by such association or person or class of persons, as the case may be, the acceptance of foreign hospitality by such person, is likely to affect prejudicially—

(i) the sovereignty and integrity of India; or

(*ii*) the public interest; or

(iii) freedom or fairness of election to any Legislature; or

(iv) friendly relations with any foreign State; or

(v) harmony between religious, racial, linguistic or regional groups, castes or communities.

Application to be made in prescribed form for obtaining prior permission to accept foreign contribution or hospitality. 11. (1) Every individual, association, organisation or other person, who is required by or under this Act to obtain the prior permission of the Central Government to accept any foreign contribution or foreign hospitality, shall, before the acceptance of any such contribution or hospitality, make an application for such permission to the Central Government in such form and in such manner as may be prescribed.

(2) If an application referred to in sub-section (1) is not disposed of within ninety days from the date of receipt of such application, the permission prayed for in such application shall, on the expiry of the said period of ninety days, be deemed to have been granted by the Central Government: OF 1976]

37 of 1967.

Provided that, where, in relation to an application, the Central Government has informed the applicant the special difficulties by reason of which his application cannot be disposed of within the said period of ninety days, such application shall not, until the expiry of a further period of thirty days, be deemed to have been granted by the Central Government.

CHAPTER III

MISCELLANEOUS

12. Where the Central Government is satisfied, after making such inquiry as it may deem fit, that any person has in his custody or control any article or currency, whether Indian or foreign, which has been accepted by such person in contravention of any of the provisions of this Act, it may, by order in writing, prohibit such person from paying, delivering, transferring or otherwise dealing with, in any manner whatsoever, such article or currency save in accordance with the written orders of the Central Government and a copy of such order shall be served upon the person so prohibited in the prescribed manner, and there upon the provisions of sub-sections (2), (3), (4) and (5) of section 7 of the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act, 1967 shall, so far as may be, apply to, or in relation to, such article or currency and references in the said sub-sections to moneys, securities or credits shall be construed as references to such article or currency.

13. Every association, referred to in section 6, shall maintain, in such form and in such manner as may be prescribed,—

(a) an account of any foreign contribution received by it, and

(b) a record as to the manner in which such contribution has been utilised by it.

14. If the Central Government has, for any reason, to be recorded in writing, any ground to suspect that any provision of this Act has been, or is being, contravened by—

- (a) any political party, or
- (b) any person, or
- (c) any organisation, or
- (d) any association,

it may, by general or special order, authorise such gazetted officer, holding a class I post, as it may think fit (hereinafter referred to as the authorised officer), to inspect any account or record maintained by such political party, person, organisation or association, as the case may be, and thereupon every such authorised officer shall have the right to enter in or upon any premises at any reasonable hour, before sunset and after sunrise, for the purpose of inspecting the said account or record:

Provided that no gazetted officer shall be authorised to inspect the account or record maintained by a political party, unless he has been holding a class I post in connection with the affairs of the Union. or a State, for not less than ten years.

115 Law-40.

prohibit payment of currency received in contravention of the Act.

Power to

Recipients of foreign contribution to maintain accounts, etc.

Inspection of accounts or records.

の問題が見たいです。

Foreign Contribution (Regulation)

Seizure of accounts or records.

Seizure

article

receiv-

contravention of the Act.

Seizure

made in accordance with the Code of Criminal

Proce. dure, 1973.

to be

ed in

of

or currency 15. If, after inspection of an account or record referred to in section 14, the authorised officer has any reasonable cause to believe that any provision of this Act or of any other law relating to foreign exchange has been, or is being, contravened, he may seize such account or record and produce the same before the court in which any proceeding is brought for such contravention:

Provided that the authorised officer shall return such account or record to the person from whom it was seized if no proceeding is brought within six months from the date of such seizure for the contravention disclosed by such account or record.

16. If any gazetted officer, authorised in this behalf by the Central Government, by general or special order, has any reason to believe that any person has in his possession or control any article exceeding rupees one thousand in value, or currency, whether Indian or foreign, in relation to which any provision of this Act has been, or is being, contravened, he may seize such article or currency.

17. Every seizure made under this Act shall be made in accordance with the provision of section 100 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

11:11

2 of 1974.

Confiscation of article or currency obtained in contravention of the Act 18. Any article or currency which is seized under section 16 shall be liable to confiscation if such article or currency has been adjudged under section 19 to have been received or obtained in contravention of this Act.

Adjudication of confiscation.

19. Any confiscation referred to in section 18 may be adjudged-

(a) without limit, by the Court of Session within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the seizure was made; and

(b) subject to such limits as may be prescribed, by such officer, not below the rank of an Assistant Sessions Judge, as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf, ôf 19761

Foreign Contribution (Regulation)

315

20. No order of adjudication of confiscation shall be made unless a reasonable opportunity of making a representation against such confiscation has been given to the person from whom any article or currency has been seized.

Opportunity to be given before adjudica. tion of confi<u>s</u>cation."

21. (1) Any person aggrieved by any order made under section 19 may prefer an appeal,-

(a) where the order has been made by the Court of Session, to the High Court to which such Court is subordinate; or

(b) where the order has been made by any officer specified under clause (b) of section 19, to the Court of Session within the local limits of whose jurisdiction such order of adjudication of confiscation was made."

within one month from the date of communication to such person of the order:

Provided that the appellate court may, if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the appeal within the said period of one month, allow such appeal to be preferred within a further period of one month, but not thereafter.

(2) Any organisation referred to in section 5, or any person or association referred to in section 9 or section 10, aggrieved by an order made in pursuance of the *Explanation* to sub-section (1) of section 5 or by an order of the Central Government refusing to give permission, or by any order made by the Central Government, under section 5 or section 9 or section 10, as the case may be, may within sixty days from the date of such order prefer an appeal against such order to the High Court within the local limits of whose jurisdiction, the appellant ordinarily resides or carries on business or personally works for gain, or, where the appellant is an organization or association, the principal office of such organization or association is located.

相对的 化丁基乙基乙基 (3) Every appeal preferred under this section shall be deemed to be an appeal from an original decree and the provisions of Order XLI of the First Schedule to the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, shall, as far as may be, apply thereto as they apply to an appeal from an original decree.

181

1. Alter

22. If any person, on whom any prohibitory order has been served under section 12, pays, delivers, transfers or otherwise deals with, in any manner whatsoever, any article or currency, whether Indian or foreign, win contravention of such prohibitory order, he shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years, or with fine, or with both; and notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, the court trying such contravention may also impose on the person convicted an additional fine equivalent to the market value of the article or the amount of the currency in respect of which the prohibitory order has been contravened by him or such part thereof as the court may deem fit.

for article or currency obtained in contravention of section 12

Penalty

2 of 1974.

5 of 1908.

e e

Appeal

Foreign Contribution (Regulation)

23. (1) Whoever accepts, or assists any person, political party or

Punishment for the contravention of any provision of the Act.

fine

where

is not

organisation in accepting, any foreign contribution or any currency from a foreign source, in contravention of any provision of this Act or any rule made thereunder, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years, or with fine, or with both.

(2) Whoever accepts any foreign hospitality in contravention of any provision of this Act or any rule made thereunder shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years, or with fine, or with both.

24. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Pro-Power to impose cedure, 1973, the Court trying a person, who, in relation to any article or additional currency, whether Indian or foreign, does or omits to do any act which act or omission would render such article or currency liable to confiscation under this Act, may, in the event of the conviction of such person for afticle or the act or omission aforesaid, impose on such person a fine not exceeding currency five times the value of the article or currency or one thousand rupees, available whichever is more, if such article or currency is not available for confor confiscation, and the fine so imposed shall be in addition to any other fine fiscation. which may be imposed on such person under this Act.

> 25. Whoever fails to comply with any provision of this Act for which no separate penalty has been provided in this Act shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine not exceeding one thousand rupees, or with both.

26. (1) Where an offence under this Act or any rule made thereunder has been committed by a company, every person who, at the, time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible. to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render such person liable to any punishment if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where an offence under this Act or any rule made thereunder has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, for is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall also be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm, society, trade union or other association of individuals; and

2 of 1974

Penalty for offences where no separate punishment has been provided.

Offences by companies.

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, society, trade union or other association of individuals, means a partner in the firm or a member of the governing body of such society, trade union or other association of individuals, and the for the contract

persentation of the personal second second second a se 27. No court shall take cognizance of any offence under this Act, Bar except with the previous sanction of the Central Government or any to the officer authorised by that Government in this behalf.

prosecution of offences under the Act.

28. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Investi-Procedure, 1973, any offence punishable under this Act may also be gation investigated into by such authority as the Central Government may into specify in this behalf and the authority so specified shall have all the under powers which an officer-in-charge of a police station has while making the Act. an investigation into a cognizable offence

29. No suit or other legal proceedings shall lie against the Central Protec-Government in respect of any loss or damage caused or likely to be tion of caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done action in pursuance of the provisions of this Act or, any rule or order made good taken in thereunder. 1.1.1.1.1.C faith. 4 . . . Provide a second and the second s

1.

make

2011

Score and a

30: (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Power to Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act. rules.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:----

(a) the time within which, and the manner in which, intimation is to be given by an association referred to in section 6, with regard to the foreign contributions received by it;

(b) the limits up to which receipt of scholarships, stipends or payments of a like nature need not be intimated to the Central Government;

(c) the time within which, and the manner in which, intimation is to be given by persons receiving any scholarship, stipend or any payment of a like nature from a foreign source;

(d) the time within which, and the manner in which a candidate for election should give intimation as to the amount of foreign contribution received by him at any time within one hundred and eighty days from the date when he became such candidate;

(e) the form and manner in which an application shall be made for obtaining prior permission of the Central Government to receive foreign contribution or foreign hospitality;

(f) the manner of service of the prohibitory order made under section 12;

2 of 1974.

<u>.</u>

(g) the form and manner in which account or record referred to in section 13 shall be maintained;

(h) the limits up to which an officer, not below the rank of an Assistant Sessions Judge, may make adjudication of confiscation;

(i) any other matter which is required to be, or may be prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

31. If the Central Government is of opinion that it is necessary or expedient in the interests of the general public so to do, it may, by order and subject to such conditions as may be specified in the order, exempt any association (not being a political party), organisation or any individual (not being a candidate for election) from the operation of all or any of the provisions of this Act and may, as often as may be necessary, revoke or modify such order.

ell de la sur la sector de sector de la sector

32. Nothing contained in this Act shall apply to any transaction between the Government of India and the Government of any foreign country or territory.

ALC: NO.	de la companya de la comp	on an trach	e na constanta da s	eta (sty
ainw	dina a d	$(3n_1, n_2, \dots, n_k)$	e i na set en altres	en Storad
	įźi	$(1-y^*)Y^* = (1-y^*)$	$\{1, \dots, n\} \in \{0, \dots, n\}$	

(1) The second bound of the formation of the bound of the second seco

sets in the construction of the transmission o

(b) the second secon

ale a subject to an interpret of the second se

154

-64

Power to

exempt.

THE TAMIL NADU APPROPRIATION ACT, 1976

No. 50 of 1976

[31st March, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Tamil Nadu Appropriation Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of nine hundred and eighty-five crores, sixty-four lakhs and sixty-eight thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77 in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Short title.

Issue of Rs. 9,85, 64,68,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu for the financial year 1976-77.

Appro-

priation.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

319

THE SCHEDULE (See sections 2 and 3)

I	2		3	
		Sun	ıs not exceeding	anaga sang ang a
No. of Vote	Services and pu rposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total
~		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
I	Land Revenue Department Revenue	3,90,79,000		3,90,79,000
2	State Excise Department . Revenue	53,65,000		53,65,000
3	Motor Vehicles Acts- Administration	78,95,000	11,000	79,06,000
4	General Sales, Tax and — Other Taxes and Duties	e e e tat	and the second second	Star Stra
	Administration Revenue	4,53,99,000	1,000	4,54,00,000
5	Stamps Administration . Revenue	55,61,000		59,61,000
6	Registration	1,89,56,000	1,000	1,89,57,000
	Debt Charges Revenue	••	67,84,89,000	67,84,89,000
7	State Legislature Revenue	31,10,000	50,000	31,60,000
8	Election Revenue	37,81,000		37,81,000
9	Head of State, Ministers and Headquarters Staff Revenue	10,89,92,000	65,97,000	11,55,89,000
10	Milk Supply Schemes . Revenue	92,38,000	1886 î.	92,38,000
II	District Administration Revenue	15,24,18,000	39,000	15,24,57,000
12	Administration of the Tamil Nadu Hindu Religious and Charitable Endow-			en e
	and Charitable Endow- ments Act, 1959 Revenue	1,23,59,000	4,000	1,23,63,000
13	Administration of Justice . Revenue	4,10,09,000	64,90,000	4,74,99,000
14	Jails Revenue	5,29,56,000		5,29,56,000
15	Police Revenue	28,79,09,000	1,000	28,79,10,000
16	Fire Services Revenue	2,09,08,000		2,09,08,000
17	Education Revenue	1,27,36,48,000		1,27,36,48,000
1,8	Medical Revenue	38,06,26,000	000cT :000	38,06,27,000
19	Public Health Revenue	19,42,65,000	4 (1 %) 1 (1) ••	19,42,65,000
20	Agriculture Revenue			
-21	Fisherics Revenue		-) · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1,83,56,000
22	Animal Husbandry Revenue			7,01.63,000

e:

η.

Y. 114

OF 1976]

I	2			3	
			Su	ns not exceedin	
No. of Vote	Services and purpos	es	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
	anna faisteanainna an seanna an seann an seann an seann an seanna		Ŕs.	Rs.	Rs.
23	Co-operation	Revenue	4,89,27,000		4,89,27,000
24	Industries .	Revenue	3,13,75,000	••	3,13,75,000
25	Cinchona	Revenue	86,83,000		86,83,000
26	Handlooms and Textiles.	Revenue	2,19,98,000	••	2,19,98,000
27	Khadi	Revenue	60,50,000		60,50,000
28	Community Development Projects, etc.	Revenue	30,31,12,000	••	30;31,12,000
29	Labour including Factories	Révenue	3,47,57,000	1,000	3,47,58,000
30	Social Welfare	Revenue	3,40,67.000		3,40,67,000
31	Welfare of the Scheduled Tribes and Castes, etc	Revenue	12,90,09,000	1,000	[12,90,10, 000
32	Welfare of the Backward Classes, etc.	Revenue	5,90,77,000	â 1,000	5,90,78,000
33	Housing	Revenue	5,22,35,000	••	5,22,35,000
34	Urban Development	Revenue	7,82,42,000		7,82,42,000
35	Civil Supplies · ·	Revenue	3,47,44,000		3,47,44,000
36	Irrigation	Revenue	20,96,43,000		20,96,43,000
37	Public Works-Buildings .	Revenue	2,86,25,000	1,73,000	2,87,98,000
38	Public Works—Establish- ment and Tools and Plant	Revenue	4,56,56,000		4,56,56,000
39	Roads and Bridges	Revenue	23,72,86,000	1,000	23,72,87,000
40	Road Transport Services and Shipping	Revenue	1,89,81,000	3,000	τ,89,84,000
41	Relief on account of Natural Calamities	Revenue	8,34,000	1,52,00,000	1,60,34,000
42	Pensions and other Retire- ment Benefits	Revenue	14,36,38,000	47,75,000	14,84,13,000
43	Miscellaneous	Revenue	44,57,70,000	15,15,000	44,72,85,000
44	Stationery and Printing .	Revenue	6,11,9 7, 000	1,53,000	6,13,50,000
45	Forest Department , ,	Revenue	3,96,68,000	2,000	3,96,70,000
4 6	Compensation and Assignments	Re ve nue	11,27,39,000	22,53,000	11,49,92,000
47	Compensation to Zamindars	Capital	1,67, 70, 000	· • •	1,67,70,000
48	Capital Outlay on Public Health, Sanitation and Water-Supply	Capital	1,59,76,000		1,59,76,00
49	Capital Outlay on Agri- culture	Capital	43,20,61,000	1,000	43,20,62,00
50	Capital Outlay on Indus- trial Development	Capital	5,98,16,000	2,000	5,98,18,00

115 Law-41,

Tamil Nadu Appropriation

ş

				Sum	ns not exceeding	
No. of Vote		the set of the solution of the	8	Veted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total
 -		, <u></u> , <u></u>		Rs.		
51	Capital Outla	ayon Irrigation	Capital	27,31,31,000	•••	27,31,31,000
52	Capital Outla Works—B	ayon Public uildings	Capital	7,99,78,000		7,99,78,000
53 ·	and Bridge	lay on Roads es	Capital	5,45,29,000	•••	5,45,29,000
54	Capital Outle Transport Shipping	ay on Road Services and	Capital	64,8 2, 000	•••	64,82,000
55	Capital Outle	ay on Forests	Capital	2,51,26,000		2,51,26,000
56	lay	is Capital Out-	Capital	8,05,43,0 00	x,000	8,05,44,000
57	Loans and A the State	dvances by Government	Capital	53,62,28,000		53,62,28,000
		-Repayment .	Capital		2,28,85,20,000	A State and a state
	provinsi in the second	Total		6,85,21,79,000	3.00.42.89.000	9,85,64,68,000
	na an a					(),0,0,00,000
	na an an Na saiste Reit	1			0	and the second second
	an origin and a second seco		. :	in a l	; F	
2	1. 4. 5 • • 5. 5.	e. 2 1		γ.'	en jan Mer	san ter sh
	and standing				un tinten La tinten tinten	i two dia ang Difiti sa tang
	ense to the second	e in y			$\sim 10^{-1}$	e di salah salah s
		,		e Maria	2	
	oen, ei	a state of the		· :	an tanan ara	and an
					e staženi d	tutu je na svet V s
	s e statistist			t e to de to		
		$\phi_{ij}(i) \in \mathcal{J}_{ij}$	1 ₁₁	· · · · · ·		
	sex en l'hile. L				••••••••	
	QSY 1 APRIL			ar a sain ann an sain a Tao an sain an s		
	ry i spiri	, and S.C.	-		· ·	· · ·
	ore e vési	•	· · · ·	·	ta standa kada	
·	€set (n in t	. ' :				сана (1) 1 м. – 1 м. – - 1
		19 4 7 1			· .	
	н ^с	$i_{j} \neq 2$		· · · ·		an a
	• •	• •	· .		,	•

THE TAMIL NADU APPROPRIATION (No. 2) ACT, 1976

No. 51 of 1976

[31st March, 1976.]

المحتودين وفريزوف

二、夏爾二日二部 印刷品牌 白云

A STATE STATE A STATE

ى ئاڭىيەتىمى بىر يې

1.40

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sum^s from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu for the services of the financial year 1975-76.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:

1. This Act may be called the Tamil Nadu Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of sixtynine crores, seventy-two lakhs and ninety-five thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1975-76, in respect of the services specified in

column 2 of the Schedule.

 $Q_{\rm eff}(z) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z)) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) - Q_{\rm eff}(z) \, dz = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (Q_{\rm eff}(z) \, dz$

.

Short title.

Issue of Rs. 69,72, 95,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu for the financial year 1975-76.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Appropriation

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

T	2		3			
-		Sums not exceeding				
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total		
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.		
I	Land Revenue Depart- ment	13,08,000		13,08,000		
4	General Sales Tax and Other Taxes and Duties—Administra- tion	36,31,000	48,000	36,79,000		
	Debt Charges Revenue		80,95,000	80,95,000		
7	State Legislature Revenue		15,000	15,000		
, 9	Head of State, Ministers and Headquarters staff Revenue	92,76,000	10,43,000	1,03,19,000		
10	Milk Supply Schemes . Revenue	5,56,000		5,56,000		
11	District Administration Revenue	2,000		2,000		
12	Administration of the					
	Tamil Nadu Hindu Religious and Chari- table Endowments Act, 1959 . Revenue	5,00,000	8,000	5,08,000		
14,	Jails Revenu	e 1,33,26,000	2,000	I,33,28,000		
	Police Revenu	e 18,46,000	13000 E	18,47,000		
16	Fire Services Revenu	e 3,57,000		3,57,000		
17	Education	ie 5,15,08,000		5,15,08,000		
18	Medical Revenu	e 4,52,13,000	a, 1	4,52,13,000		
19	Public Health Revenu	I,92,45,00	φ	1,92,45,000		
20	Agriculture . · Revenu	12,00	δ	12,000		
21	Fisheries Revenu	ne 7,99,00		7,99,000		
22	Animal Husbandry . Reven	ue 1,33,15,00		1,33,15,000		
23	Co-operation Reven	ue 26,58,00	00	26,58,000		
24	Industries Reven	ue 1,00	2,08,000	2,09,000		
25	Cinchona Reven	ue 20,73,00		20,73,000		
26	Handlooms and Textiles Reven	ue 10,91,00	oo	10,91,000		
27	Khadi Reveni	ue 7,00,0	00	7,00,000		

I 	2		2 3			
	Services and put more		Sums not exceeding			
No. of Vote	Services and purpo	oses	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
28	Community Development Frojects, etc.	Revenue	I,000		1,000	
30	Social Welfare .	Revenue	41,00,000		41,00,000	
31	Welfare of the Scheduled Tribes and Castes, etc.	Revenue	2,75,46,000		2,75,46,000	
32	Welfare of Backward Classes, etc	Revenue	1,000	••	1,000	
33	Housing	Revenue	9,76,000		9,76,000	
34	Urban Development .	Revenue	40,85,000	••	40,85,000	
35	Civil Supplies	Revenue	1,35,60,000	14,000	1,35,74,000	
36	Irrigation	Revenue	1,45,76,000		1,45,76,0 8 0	
37	Public Works—Buildings	Revenue	~ 5,11,000	10,83,00 0	15,94,000	
38	Public Works-Establish- ment and Tools and Plant	Revenue	2,000		2,000	
39	Roads and Bridges .	Revenue	2,71,25,000		2,71,25,000	
40	Road Transport Services	Revenue		1,23,000	I,23,000	
41	Relief on Account of Natural Calamities	Revenue	4,000		4,000	
42	Pensions and other Re- tirement Benefits	Revenue	3,22,11,000		3,22,11,000	
43	Miscellaneous	Revenue	1,000		I,000	
44	Stationery and Printing .	Revenue	4,45,000	56,000	5,01,000	
45	Forest Department	Revenue	48,95,000		48,95,000	
48	Capital Outlay on Public Health, Sanitation and Water-supply	Capital	6,73,000		6,73,000	
49	Capital Outlay on Agri- culture	Capital	1,000	1,68,000	1,69,000	
50	Capital Outlay on In- dustrial Development	Capital	26,02,000	••	26,02,000	
51	Capital Outlay on Irri- gation	Capital	2,36,61,000		2,36,61,000	
52	Capital Outlay on Public Works-Buildings	Capital	1,18,44,000		1,18,44,000	
53	Capital Outlay on Roads and Bridges	Capital	1,00,02,000	• •	I,00,02,000	

т și

 $< \frac{1}{2}$

326	Ťa	mil Nadu Appro	priation (No.	2) [Act 5	51 OF 1976]
I	2			3	
	الاستان و الاقتاع التعليم في المراجع العامية و العامية و العامية و المراجع العامية و المراجع العامية و العامية		Su	ns not exceedin	g
No. of Vote	Services and pur	poses	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
55	Capital Outlay on Forest	Capital	24,78,000	· · · ·	24,78,000
56	Miscellaneous Capita Outlay		4,09,78,000	48,000	4,10,26,000
57	Loans and Advances b the State Governme	y nt Capital	29,66,88,000	•••	29,66,88,000
	T.	DTAL .	68,63,83,000	1,09,12,000	69,72,95,000
n de la composition de la comp					¥، - •
58,40, ÷	\ \		· · · . ·		. • 1 A
C C		:	4	. "à	· (
Salari y L		e Na sangt	2 - +	n na s Na sana sa	
	анан алан алан алан алан алан алан алан		n Ng đ	· . · · · · · · ·	يو د د. د
N			ali sul	•	to set of
• • • • •		in the second			м

1 d.?

1.16 5 1 5 1 والمحادث والجها . ~ · · · · · ; ÷

 \mathbb{Q}_{n+1}

THE GUJARAT APPROPRIATION ACT, 1976

S 10 1

No. 52 of 1976

[31st March, 1976.]

Sec.

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Gujarat Appropriation Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of eight hundred and forty-seven crores, twenty-eight lakhs and ninety-four thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77 in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Short title.

Issue of

Rs. 8.47.

28,9**4,9**00 out of

the Con-

solidated Fund of

the State

of Gujarat for

the financial year 1976-77.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Appropriation.

327

THE SCHEDULE (See sections 2 and 3)

I	2		3		
No. of Vote/	، «البرجي او السري (المراجع المراجع المراجع الي المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع المراج	Sums not exceeding			
Appro- pria- tion	Services and purpo	868	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Furd	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
I	Governor	Revenue	·	10,94,000	10,94,000
2	Council of Ministers .	Revenue	10,79,000		10,79,000
3	Elections	Revenue	1,42,17,000		1,42,17,000
4	Public Service Commission	Revenue	•••	8, 7 3,000	8,73,000
5	General Administration Department	Revenue	74,47,000		74,47,000
6	Economic Advice and Statistics	Revenue	58,69,000	••	38,60,000
7	Other Expenditure per- taining to General Ad- ministration Department	Revetue	20 70 700		
	in the second	Capital	30,79,000	38,000	31,17,005
8	Finance Department	Revenue	10,90,000		10,90,000
	Tax Collection Charges	Revenue	38,22,000		38,22,000
9	(Finance Department).	Revenue	3,99,64,000	1,03,75,000	5,03,39,000
10	Treasury and Accounts Administration	Revenue	2,27,10,000	••	2,27,10,000
ΙI	Pensions and Other Retirement Benefits	Revenue	7,19,00,000	69,40,000	7,88,40,000
12	Other Expenditure per- taining to Finance De-		} .		1
	partment .	Revenue	51,38,000	••	51,38,000
[· · ·	Capital	26,93,000	2,00,000	28,93,000
13	Repayment of Debt per- taining to Finance De- partment and its ser-		1		
	vicing	Re venue		34,24,17,000	34,24,17,000
e ^{n e}	· ·	Capital		1,44,46,32,000	1,44,46,32,000
14	Legal Department .	Revenue	22,81,000		22,81,000
Ig	Administration of Justice	Revenue	3,88,30,000	36,00,000	4,24,30,000
16	Other Expenditure per- taining to Legal De-				
	partment ,	Revenue	24,17,000	**	24,17,000
		Capital	18,97,000	* 6	18,97,000

I	2		3		
No. of Vote/	žti	Sums not exceeding			
Appro- pria- tion		es	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
			 Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
17	Food and Civil Supplies Department	Revenue	8,75,000		8,75,000
18	Civil Supplies .	Revenue	23,76,000	••	23,76,000
- 455.4 19	Food	Revenue	2,28,46,000	••	2,28,46,000
,¢	r .	Capital	60,15,00,000]	••	60,15,00,000
20_1	Other Expenditure per- taining to Food and Civil Supplies Depart- ment	Capital	9,74,000		9,74,000
21	Repayment of Debt per- taining to Food and Civil Supplies Depart- ment and its servicing.	Revenue		75,00,000	75,00,000
• • •	,	Capital	••	55,00,00,000	55,00,00,000
.2,2	State Legislature	Revenue	41,22,000	33,000	41,55,000
23)	Loans and Advances to Government Servants in Gujarat Legislature Secretariat	Capital	1,72,000	••	1,72,000
.⊜2 24 ; ::] 	Agriculture, Forests and Co-operation Depart- ment	Revenue	23,55,000	•	23,55,000
25	Go-operation	Revenue	4,06,94,000	••	4,06,94,000
		Capital	5,55,12,000	• •	5,55,12,000
26	Agriculture	Revenue	15,02,51,000		15,02,51,000
		Capital	4,89,33,000	••	4,89,33,000
27	Minor Irrigation, Soil Conservation and Area Development		6,66,80,000	•	6,66,80,000
		Capital	35,19,000	• •	35,19,000
28	Animal Husbandry and Dairy Development	Revenue	<u>\$</u> ,64,18,000		5,64,18,000
		Capital	15,75,000	•••	15,75,000
29	Fisheries .	Revenue	1,70,76,000		1,70,76,000
		Capital	6,75,000		6,75,000
30	Forests	Revenue	2,79,55,000		2,79,55,000
		Capital	1,47,14,000		1,47,14,000
31	Other Expenditure per- taining to Agriculture, Forests and Co-opera- tion Depertment	Canital	- 61 81 000		61.91.00
	tion Department	Capital	61,81,000		61,81,00

145 Law-42.

Ś

Gujarat Appropriation

ГАСТ 52

I	2			3 ·	
No. of Vote/			Sums	not exceeding	ia oli (V
Appro- pria- tion	Services and purpose	s –	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
32	Repayment of Debt pertaining to Agricul- ture, Forests and Co-operation De- partment and its servi-		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
		Revenue	••	86,08,000	86,08,000
	· (Capital	••	98,63,000	98,63,000
33	Education and Labour Department	Revenue	24,82,000	an in the	, 24,82,000
34	-	Revenue	34,66,000	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	34,66,000
35	Education	Revenue	1,13,64,53,000	6,00,000	I,I3,70,53,000
		Capital	40,00,000	an a	40,00,000
	T have and Employment	Destantia	1 1 9 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4		
36 37	Lubour and Employment Social Security and Welfare	Revenue	2,23,40,000 9,90,89,000	••	2,23,40,000
		Capital	18,26,000	An Supplier	18,26,000
38	Other Expenditure per-	• •		nunce artente	
	taining to Education and Labour Depart- ment	Revenue	64,00,000)#*14	64,00,000
	incirt	Capital	56,67,000	angn ¹ fala in	56,67,000
39	Tribal Area Sub-Plan	Revenue	12,90,73,000		12,90,73,000
59	Thomas and the state of the sta	Capital	5,20,57,000		5,20,57,000
40	Home Department	Revenue			19,9 I}000
40	Tax Collection Charges	·			
	(Home Department).	Revenue	20,56,10,000	2 . witage	20,56,10,000
42	<i>,</i>	Revenue	34,12,58,000	14,000	54537-23000
43		Revenue	1,15,90,000		1,15,90,000
44	and Tourism	Revenue	1,14,09,000	no nga na na tang ng provide tang	ΙϳΊϟ;ῦϿ;ΰΟΰ
45	5. Other Expenditure pcr- taining to Home De- partment	Revenue	1,45,05,000		1,45,05,000
		Capital	2,06,10,000		2,06,00,00
40	Industries, Mines and Power Department	Revenue	15,80,000	,	15,80,00
41	7 Tax Collection Charges (Industries, Mines and Power Department) .	Revenue	29,04,000	D .444èr	29,04;00
48		Revenue		and the state of the second	4,58,45,00
45		Revenue		press t	2,51,45,00
		Capital	2,36,92,000		12,36,92,00

الى مى يەرىپىدىغىنىيىلىرىغىنىيىلىكى ئىلىكى ئەرىپىلىكى ئەرلىرىكى ئەرلىكىنى ئىلىكىكىكىلىيىلىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىك مەربىيە يەربىيە بەرمەرم بەرمارد مۇلەردەنغۇ بەرمەرلىكى ئەرلىكى ئەرلىكىك ئەرلىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىكىك

. . . , 7

 $\alpha_{3Q_2,\gamma}$

52 (A)

		Gujuruo .	rppiopianoi	0	-CC
. I	2		1.15	3	
No. of Vote/)ses		Sums not exceedi	ng
Appro- pria- tion	Services and purpo		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total
ş., ş.,	in as a Country of the	- 11 L			<u>_</u>
. e set e .	í. í.	••••••••••	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
50	Mines and Minerals .	Revenue	76,61,000		76,61,000
		Capital	55,00,000	. ja •*•	55,00,000
51 51	Power Projects	Revenue	75,00,000		75,00,000
ing a series		Capital	32,62,00,000		32,62,00,000
52	Other Expenditure per- taining to Industries, Mines and Power De- partment	Revenue	30,36,000		30,36,000
	par intent			••	
13 - C ² G		Capital	34,88,000	••	34,88,000
53	Panchayats and Health Department	Revenue	30,62,000		30,62,000
54	Community Development	Revenue	10,99,12,000	- ••	10,99,12,000
55	Medical	Revenue	24,37,41,000	ر ۰۰	24,37,41,000
56	Family Planning	Revenue	5,74,90,000	••	5,74,90,000
57	Public Health	Revenue	14,82,99,000	sir	14,82,99,000
$\omega = \omega_{1}^{2} - \omega_{2}^{2}$		Capital	4,59,17,000		4,59,17,000
58	Urban Development .	Revenue	2,61,78,000		2,61,78,000
		Capital	50,000	••	5 0,000
59	Panchayati Raj]	Revenue	3,04,08,000	1 ,0 <u>3,</u> 000	3,05,11,000
ാറ് ് .60 ്	Other Expenditure per- taining to Panchayats		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		
	and Health Department	Revenue	5,16,40,000		5 ,16,40,000
9 01		^D Capital	<u>_</u> 1,06,22,000	••	1,06,22,000
61	Repayment of Debt per- taining to Panchayats and Health Department	·			
	and its servicing .	Revenue	••	11,96,000	11,96,000
	e ocen.	Capital	1.81 * *	5,44,000	5,44,000
್ನು ಎಸ್ಟಿ 62]	Public Works Department		36,56,000		36,56,000
63	Non-Residential Buildings	Revenue	10,15,91,000	52,000	10,16,43,000
9004 a 290		Capital	Ţ, <u>32,05,000</u>	·	1,32,05,000
64	Housing	Revenue	2,20,29,000	• ••	2,20,29,000
		Capital	1,50,87,000	•••	1,50,87,000
65	Irrigation and Soil Con-	5 - j - j	5 T	12	
8 G - S	servation .	Revenue	35,65,52,000	••	35,65,52,000
		Capital	48,85,62,000		48,85,62,000
66	Ports	Revenue	5,66,79,000	••	5,66,79,000
	ì	Capital	4,51,76,000	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	4,51,76,000

I	2	2 3				
No. of Vote/			Sums not exceeding			
Appro- pria- tion	Servicës and purpos	es	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total	
		:	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
67	Roads and Bridges .	Revenue	12,69,91,000		12,69,91,000	
		Capitai	2,57,12,000	••	2,57,12,000	
68	Gujarat Capital Construc- tion Scheme	Capital	80,00,000	1997 	80,00,000	
69	Other Expenditure per- taining to Public Works Department	Revenue	27,13,000		27,13,000	
		Capital	79,55,000	••	79 ,55,000	
70	Repayment of Debt per- taining to Public Works Department and its			yestar t		
	servicing .	Revenue	••	67.06,000	67,06,000	
	, ,	Capital	••	27,66,000	27,66,000	
71 [`]	Revenue Department	Revenue	60,13,000	•1) (1-17). ••	60,13,000	
72	Tax Collection Charges (Revenue Department)	Revenue	3,22,27,0 00,		4,22,57,000	
73	District Administration	Revenue	4,80,09,000	en Calibration.	4,80,09,000	
74	Relief on account of Natural Calamities	Revenue	4,55,00,000		4,55,00,000	
		Capital	5,00,000	••	5,00,000	
7 5	Dangs District .	Revenue	3,03,17,000		3;03,17,000	
		Capital	6,74,000		6,74,000	
76	Compensations and Assignments	Revenue	89,41,000	⇒ 3;26;000	100067 000	
		Capital	20,00,000		92367,000 (20,00,000	
77	Other Expenditure per- taining to Revenue Department	Revenue				
			75,50,000		75,50,000	
	· · ·	Capital	65,03,000	10,000	65,13,000	

I	2		3		
No. of	Services and purposes		Sums not exceeding		3
Vote/ Appro- pria- tion			Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total
78	Repayment of Debt per- taining to Revenue Department and its servicing		Rs,	Rs.	Rs.
		Revenue	••	7,00,000	7,00,000
	5	Capital	••	20,00,000	20,00,000
		TOTAL	6,06,16,74,000	2,41,12,20,000	8,47,28,94,000

/ All a set of the set of th

ł

teris an constant 1 dest

THE MATERNITY BENEFIT (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976 11 - 53

-s-m

96.03.6

No. 53 of 1976

1.22

[3rd April, 1976.]

ap set to B are tricked a (11)

An Act further to amend the Maternity Benefit Act, 1961.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. (1) This Act may be called the Maternity Benefit (Amendment) Short title and Act, 1976. commence-

ment.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In section 2 of the Maternity Benefit Act, 1961 (hereinafter referred 53 of 1961. to as the principal Act), in sub-section (2), for the word, figure and letter "section 5A", the words, figures and letters "sections 5A and 5B" shall be substituted.

3. After section 5A of the principal Act, the following section shall be Inserinserted, namely:tion of new section 5B. "5B. Every woman-1 Payment of (a) who is employed in a factory or other establishment to materwhich the provisions of the Employees' State Insurance Act, 1948, 34 of 1948. nity beneapply; fit in (b) whose wages (excluding remuneration for overtime certain cases. work) for a month exceed the amount specified in sub-clause (b) of clause (9) of section 2 of that Act; and

> (c) who fulfils the conditions specified in sub-section (2) of section 5,

shall be entitled to the payment of maternity benefit under this Act.".

Amendment of section 2.

Later sheet A STATISTICS

111.111 month along the state of the 1. are an available to all on The Attorn to the Million

INDIAN STANDARDS INSTITUTION (CERTIFICATION

Contraction of MARKS) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976 $= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{1}{i} \sum_$ The LEADERS' Search IS IN MICH Carles and and the is made and No. 54 OF 1976

[3rd April, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Indian Standards Institution (Certification Marks) Act, 1952.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. This Act may be called the Indian Standards Institution (Certifi- Short title. cation Marks) Amendment Act, 1976.

2. In section 20 of the Indian Standards Institution (Certification Marks) Act, 1952 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),-

Amendment of section 20.

(i) in sub-section (2), clause (e) shall be omitted;

(ii) sub-section (4) shall be omitted.

3. In section 21 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), after the Amendword and figures "section 20", the words "and may also provide for the ment of section 21. levy of fees for the grant or renewal of any licence" shall be inserted.

4. In the principal Act, after section 21, the following section shall be Insertion inserted, namely:---

of new section 22.

"22. Every rule and every regulation made under this Act shall Rules and be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each' House of regulations to Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive

36 of 1952.

Indian Standards Institution (Certification [ACT 54 OF 1976] Marks) Amendment

be laid before Parliament. 336

5

sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or regulation, as the case may be, or both Houses agree that the rule or regulation, as the case may be, should not be made, the rule or regulation shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule or regulation.".

THE IRON ORE MINES AND MANGANESE ORE MINES LABOUR WELFARE CESS ACT, 1976

No. 55 of 1976

[7th April, 1976.]

antosì

An Act to provide for the levy and collection of a cess on iron ore and manganese ore for the financing of activities to promote the welfare of persons employed in the iron ore mines and manganese ore mines and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Short Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

snort title, extent and commencement.

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the CentraloGovernment may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint, and different dates may be appointed for different States:

at such rate not exceeding and ness are as the Central Government.

Provided that the Central Governmentsmay, By notification in the Official Gazette, apply in the first instance the provisions of this Actronity to iron ore mines, or only to manganese ore mines, in a State with effect from such date as independent of the intermentation of the date with the first Government is satisfied that it is necessary or expedient so no doji it thay extend this Act to different the and manganese ore mines in that State, with effect from such date as may be specified in the intermeterin that published in the Official Gazette. The and and a cost of boyon ai visition date are all rel rouge down and avail of boyon ai visition visition of the power down and avail of boyon ai visition visition are all rel rouge down and avail of boyon ai visition

115 Law-43.

337

Defini. tions,

2. (1) In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "export" means taking out of India to a place outside India;

(b) "Fund" means the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund formed under section 3 of the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund Act, 1976:

(c) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act.

(2) Words and expressions used but not defined in this Act and defined in the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund Act, 1976, shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

3. With effect from such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint, there shall be levied and collected as a cess for the purposes of the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund Act, 1976-

ore and manganese ore,

ſ

Levy and

collection of cess

on iron

(i) on all iron ore produced in any mine,-

(a) a duty of customs, where such iron ore is exported; or

(b) a duty of excise, where such iron ore is sold or otherwise disposed of to the occupier of any metallurgical factory, or to any person who in turn sells it to a metallurgical factory, or is used by the owner of the mine in any metallurgical factory,

at such rate not exceeding one rupee per metric tonne of iron ore as the Central Government may, from time to time, fix by notification in the Official Gazette;

(ii) on all manganese ore produced in any mine,-

₹:

(a) a duty of customs, where such manganese ore is exported; or

(b) a duty of excise, where such manganese ore is sold or otherwise disposed of to the occupier of any metallurgical factory, or to any person who in turn sells it to a metallurgical factory, or is used by the owner of the mine in any metallurgical factory,

at such rate not exceeding six rupees per metric tonne of manganese ore as the Central Government may, from time to time, fix by notification in the Official Gazette.

Explanation.—Where the owner of any iron ore mine or manganese ore mine is also the occupier of a metallurgical factory, then, for the purposes of sub-clause (b) of clause (i) or sub-clause (b) of clause (ii), all the iron ore or manganese ore, as the case may be, produced in the mine and not sold or otherwise disposed of to the occupier of any other metallurgical factory or to any other person shall be deemed, unless the contrary is proved, to have been used by such owner for his own metalburgical factory.

338

0/1976]

tron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess

4. (1) Every duty of customs leviable under this Act on any iron ore or manganese ore shall be payable to the Central Government by the person by whom the iron ore or, as the case may be, manganese ore is exported.

(2) Every duty of excise leviable under this Act on any iron ore or manganese ore shall be payable—

(a) to the occupier of the metallurgical factory by the person by whom such iron ore or manganese ore is sold or otherwise disposed of to such occupier,

(b) to the Central Government, by the owner of the iron ore mine or manganese ore mine where the iron ore or manganese ore is used by such owner in any metallurgical factory.

within such period as may be prescribed.

(3) All amounts referred to in clause (a) of sub-section (2) shall be collected by the occupier of the metallurgical factory in such manner, and paid by him to the Central Government within such period, as may be prescribed.

5. The proceeds of duty of customs and duty of excise levied under section 3 shall be credited to the Consolidated Fund of India.

6. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, if the Central Government is of opinion that in respect of any metallurgical factory or class of metallurgical factories the levy of the duty of customs or duty of excise on iron ore or manganese ore under this Act is disproportionate to the cost of collection of such duty of customs or duty of excise from such metallurgical factory or class of metallurgical factories, it may, by notification in the Official Gazette and subject to such exceptions and modifications as may be specified in the said notification, exempt such metallurgical factory or class of metallurgical factories from all or any of the provisions of this Act.

7. If any occupier of a factory or any owner of an iron ore mine or a manganese ore mine fails to pay any amount payable by him to the Central Government under section 4 within the period prescribed thereunder, such occupier or owner, as the case may be, shall be liable to pay simple interest at twelve per cent. per annum on the amount to be paid from the date on which such payment is due till such amount is actually paid.

8. If any duty of excise payable by the occupier of the metallurgical factory or the owner of the iron ore mine or manganese ore mine to the Central Government under section 4 is not paid to that Government within the period prescribed thereunder, it shall be deemed to be in arrears and the authority prescribed in this behalf may, after such inquiry as it deems fit, impose on the occupier of the metallurgical factory or, as the case may be, on the owner of the iron ore mine or manganese ore mine a penalty not exceeding the amount of duty of excise in arrears:

Payment of duty of customs and duty of excise.

Crediting proceeds of duty to Consolidated Fund of India.

Power of Central Government to exempt,

Interest payable by occupiers of factories and owners of mines.

Penalty for nonpayment of duty of excise within the prescribed period, Provided that before imposing any such penalty such occupier or such owner, as the case may be, shall be given a reasonable opportunity of being heard and, if after such hearing the said authority is satisfied that the default was for any good and sufficient reason, no penalty shall be imposed under this section.

9. Any amount due under this Act (including the interest or penalty, if any, payable under section 7 or section 8, as the case may be) from any occupier of a metallurgical factory or any owner of an iron ore mine or a manganese ore mine may be recovered by the Central Government in the same manner as an arrear of land revenue.

10. (1) Whoever wilfully or intentionally evades or attempts to evade the payment of duty of excise payable by him to the Central Government under this Act, shall, on conviction, be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both.

(2) No court shall take cognizance of an offence punishable under this section, save on a complaint made by, or under the authority of, the Central Government.

11. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who at the time the offence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

Protection of action taken in good faith.

12. No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any officer or other employee of the Central Government for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act or the rules made thercunder.

Recovery of amounts

due under

Penalty for

evasion of

duty of

Offence

by com-

panies.

excise.

the Act.

58 of 1961.

Iron Ore Mines and Managanese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess

13. (1) As from the commencement of this Act, the Iron Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess Act, 1961, shall stand repealed.

Repeal and saving.

(2) (a) The amount collected as cess, under the Act repealed by sub-section (1), shall be credited to the Consolidated Fund of India.

(b) The Central Government may, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law in this behalf, credit to the Fund an amount not exceeding the proceeds of cess credited under clause (a), after deducting the cost of collection as determined by that Government.

14. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, and subject to the condition of previous publication, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for—

(a) the assessment and collection of the duty of customs or duty of excise levied under section 3;

(b) the making of refunds, remissions and recoveries of the duty of customs or duty of excise levied under section 3;

(c) the period within which the person selling or otherwise disposing of the iron ore or manganese ore to the occupier of the metallurgical factory shall pay the duty of excise to such occupier under sub-section (2) of section 4;

(d) the period within which the owner of the iron ore mine or manganese ore mine shall pay the duty of excise to the Central Government under sub-section (2) of section 4;

(e) the manner in which the occupier of the metallurgical factory shall collect the duty of excise under sub-section (3) of section 4;

(f) the period within which the occupier of the metallurgical factory shall pay to the Central Government the duty of excise collected by him under sub-section (3) of section 4;

(g) the authority which may impose any penalty under section 8;

(h) any other matter which has to be or may be prescribed, or provided for, by rules under this Act.

(3) In making any rule under clause (c) of sub-section (2), the Central Government may direct that a breach thereof shall be punishable with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees.

(4) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive

Power to make rules.

Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Gess

[ACT 55 OF 1976]

the second

sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule. متأسطها والمائية والم

1 And And I and

THE BEEDI WORKERS WELFARE CESS ACT, 1976

No. 56 of 1976

[7th April, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the levy and collection, by way of cess, a duty of excise on tobacco issued for the manufacture of beedi. [manufactured beedie] ?

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:-

1. (1) This Act may be called the Beedi Workers Welfare (Cess Act, Short title.
i 1970. General Marine de Marine de Marine por el francisco de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de	extent
and other to the whole of India.	
(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Gov	vernment.

may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

الاقدام المراجع والعوا

(a) "Fund" means the Beedi Workers Welfare Fund formed under section 3 of the Beedi Workers Welfare Fund Act, 1976;

(b) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act.

3. (1) With effect from such date as the Central Government may, bynotification in the Official Gazette, appoint, there shall be levied and collected by way of cess for the purposes of the Beedi Workers Welfare Fund Act, 1976, on so much of the tobacco as is issued to any person from a warehouse for any purpose in connection with the manufacture of beedi, a duty of excise at such rate not exceeding one rupee per

Levy-and collection of cess on tobacdo issued for manu. facture of beedi.

343 / 15.2. 1977: Vide Notifica. No. en. S. R. 55/F], dt. 2.2. 1977 Subs. by Act 47 of 1981, S. 2 Jw. e. p. 1. 1. 1982] Ans. by S. 3 ibid Jw. e. f. 1. 1. , 982] Subs. by Act 47 of 1981, S.4

Definitions.

kilogram on such tobacco as the Central Government may, from time to time, fix by notification in the Official Gazette.

Explanation.—In this sub-section, "warehouse" means any place or premises appointed or licensed under rule 140 of the Central Excise Rules, 1944, made under the Central Excises and Salt Act, 1944.

1 of 1944.

(2) The duty of excise levied under sub-section (1) shall be in addition to any cess or duty leviable on tobacco under any other law for the time being in force.

4. The proceeds of the duty of excise levied under sub-section (1) of section 3 shall be credited to the Consolidated Fund of India.

Crediting of proceeds of duty to the Consolidated Fund of India.

Power to call for information 5. The Central Government or any other authority specified by it in this behalf may require any person to furnish, for the purposes of this Act, such statistical and any other information as it may think fit.

and a second state of the second state of the second state of the

计有效的 化合理

a start aggest by for a first start

Protection of action taken in good faith. 6. No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any officer or other employee of the Central Government for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act or the rules made thereunder.

1915241 9

Power to make rules.

ad.

7. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

1 1 1 1

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for-

(a) the assessment and collection of the duty of excise levied under section 3;
(b) the furnishing to the Central Government or any other authority specified by it in this behalf by any person of such statistical and any other information as may be required to be furnished under section 5;

(c) any other matter which has to be or may be prescribed, or provided for, by rules under this Act.

de t

Beedi Workers Welfare Cess

(3) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

na politika za serie na serie Anno 1990 - Anno

All the Probability of the second second second second second second probability of the Probability of th

n transporte de la companya de la companya de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de la const La construcción de la construcción d La construcción de la construcción d

115 Law-44.

ĘŤ.

one (d. 1990) Child Contrat Mana

THE HIGH COURT AT PATNA (ESTABLISHMENT OF A PERMANENT BENCH AT RANCHI) ACT, 1976

No. 57 of 1976

[8th April, 1976]

An Act to provide for the establishment of a permanent bench of the High Court at Patna at Ranchi.

 $B_{\mathbf{E}}$ it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Shor**t** title.

Establishment of a permanent bench of High Court at Patna at Ranchi. 1. This Act may be called the High Court at Patna (Establishment of a Permanent Bench at Ranchi) Act, 1976.

2. There shall be established a permanent bench of the High Court at Patna at Ranchi, and such Judges of the High Court at Patna, being not less than three in number, as the Chief Justice of that High Court may, from time to time, nominate, shall sit at Ranchi in order to exercise the jurisdiction and power for the time being vested in that High Court in respect of cases arising in the districts of Hazaribagh, Giridih, Dhanbad. Ranchi, Palamau and Singhbhum:

Provided that the Chief Justice of that High Court may, in his discretion, order that any case or class of cases arising in any such district shall be heard at Patna.

THE COMPTROLLER AND AUDITOR-GENERAL'S (DUTIES, POWERS AND CONDITIONS OF SERVICE) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

and the second s Se. a ni No. 58 of 1976

· · · · · · · · · ·

111.1

[8th April, 1976.]

1100

11

An Act to amend the Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:-

1. (1) This Act may be called the Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Amendment Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of March, 1976.

2. In section 10 of the Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971 (hereinafter referred to as section 10. the principal Act), in sub-section (1),-

Amend_ ment of

(a) for the first proviso, the following provisos shall be substituted, namely:-

"Provided that the President may, after consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General, by order, relieve him from the responsibility for compiling-

(i) the said accounts of the Union (either at once or gradually by the issue of several orders); or

347

56 of 1971.

Short title and commencement

348 Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and [ACT 58 OF 1976] Conditions of Service) Amendment

(*ii*) the accounts of any particular services or departments of the Union:

Provided further that the Governor of a State may, with the previous approval of the President and after consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General, by order, relieve him from the responsibility for compiling—

(i) the said accounts of the State (either at once or gradually by the issue of several orders); or

(ii) the accounts of any particular services or departments of the State:";

(b) in the second proviso, for the words "Provided further", the words "Provided also" shall be substituted.

3. In section 11 of the principal Act,-

(a) for the words "by any other person responsible in that behalf", the words "by the Government or any other person responsible in that behalf" shall be substituted;

(b) the following provisos shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Provided that the President may, after consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General, by order, relieve him from the responsibility, for the preparation and submission of the accounts relating to annual receipts and disbursements for the purpose of the Union or of a Union territory having a Legislative Assembly:

Applied to the

Provided further that the Governor of a State may, with the previous approval of the President and after consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General, by order, relieve him from the responsibility for the preparation and submission of the accounts relating to annual receipts and disbursements for the purpose of the State.".

4. In section 22 of the principal Act,-

(a) in clause (b) of sub-section (2), after the words "the accounts of", the words "the Union or of a State or of" shall be inserted;

(b) in sub-section (3), for the words "in two successive sessions", the words "in two or more successive sessions", and for the words "the session in which it is so laid or the session immediately following", the words "the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

5: (1) The Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Amendment Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Amend-

ment of section 11.

 $\mathcal{F}_{1} \in \{$

Amendment of section 22.

Repeal and saving.

1 of 1976;

THE DEPARTMENTALISATION OF UNION ACCOUNTS (TRANSFER OF PERSONNEL) ACT, 1976

No. 59 of 1976

[8th April 1976.]

An Act to provide for the transfer of officers serving in the Indian Audit and Accounts Department to any Ministry, Department or office of the Central Government for facilitating the efficient discharge by such Ministry, Department or office of the responsibility in connection with compiling the accounts thereof.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Departmentalisation of Union Accounts (Transfer of Personnel) Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of March, 1976.

56 of 1971.

2. (1) Where the President has, by order under the first proviso to sub-section (1) of section 10 of the Comptroller and Auditor-General's (Duties, Powers and Conditions of Service) Act, 1971, provided for relieving, with effect from any date (hereinafter referred to as the prescribed date), the Comptroller and Auditor-General from the responsibility for compiling any accounts of the Union or of any services or departments of the Union as may be specified in such order, then, subject to the provisions of this Act, it shall be lawful for the Central Government, on the advice of a Committee established under sub-section (2), to transfer,

Transfer of officers and employees of the Indian Auditand Accounts Department.

by order and with effect from such date or dates (which may be either retrospective to any date not earlier than the prescribed date or prospective) as may be specified in the order, to any Ministry or Department of the Central Government or any of its attached or subordinate offices, any of the officers or employees serving in the Indian Audit and Accounts Department, for the purpose of facilitating the efficient discharge by such Ministry, Department or office of the responsibility of compiling such accounts:

Provided that no order under this sub-section shall be made in relation to any such officer or employee serving in the Indian Audit and Accounts Department who has, in respect of the proposal made on the advice of the Committee to transfer such officer or employee under this sub-section, intimated, within such time as may be specified in this behalf his unwillingness to be so transferred, unless the Central Government is of opinion that it is necessary in the public interest to transfer such officer or employee as aforesaid:

Provided further that nothing in this sub-section shall affect the right of any such officer or employee to resign or retire from service in accordance with the rules applicable to him in the Indian Audit and Accounts Department.

(2) The Central Government may, by order, establish one or more Advisory Committees consisting of such number of members as it thinks fit for the purpose of assisting it in regard to the transfer of officers and employees under sub-section (1).

(3) An officer or other employee transferred to any Ministry, Department or office of the Central Government by an order made under sub-section (1) shall, on and from the date of transfer, cease to be an officer or employee in the Indian Audit and Accounts Department and shall, subject to the provisions of sub-section (4) and of any law or rules made under Chapter I of Part XIV of the Constitution, hold office in such Ministry, Department or office with such designation as the Central Government may specify.

(4) Every officer or employee transferred under sub-section (1) shall be entitled to be appointed to a post carrying a scale of pay not less favourable than that of the post which he held immediately before the date of such transfer and in the same capacity (whether substantive or officiating) in which he held the post last mentioned:

Provided that if immediately before the date of such transfer any such officer or employee is officiating in a higher post in the Indian Audit and Accounts Department either in a leave vacancy or in any other vacancy of a specified duration, his pay, on transfer, shall be protected for the unexpired period of such vacancy.

3. (1) The Departmentalisation of Union Accounts (Transfer of Personnel) Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed.

2 of 1976.

, A

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

<u>350</u>

Repeal and saving

THE STANDARDS OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

PART I

PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO EVERY PART

Sections

- 1. Short title, extent and commencement.
- 2. Definitions.
- 3. Provisions of this Act to override the provisions of any other law.

PART II

ESTABLISHMENT OF STANDARDS OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES

CHAPTER I

Standard units

4. Units of weight or measure to be based on metric system.

- 5. Base unit of length.
- 6. Base unit of mass.

7. Base unit of time.

- 8. Base unit of electric current.
- 9. Base unit of thermodynamic temperature.
- 10. Base unit of luminous intensity.
- 11. Base unit of amount of substance.
- 12. Supplementary, derived, special and other units of weight or measure—their symbols, definitions, etc.
- 13. Base unit of numeration.
- 14. Standard unit of weight or measure.

CHAPTER II

Physical representation of standard units

- 15 National prototypes.
- 16. National standards.

+40

- 17. National prototype and national standard how to be kept.
- 18 Reference, secondary and working standards.
- 19. Power of Central Government to prescribe physical characteristics, etc., of weights and measures.

CHAPTER III

Standard weights and measures

20. Standard weight or measure.

Arrangement of Sections

Sections

- 21. Use of non-standard weight or measure prohibited.
- 22. Manufacture of non-standard weight or measure prohibited.
- 29. Prohibition with regard to inscriptions, etc.

CHAPTER IV

Custody and verification of standard equipments

24. Supply, etc., of reference standards.

- 25. Preparation and custody of secondary or working standards.
- 26. Verification, stamping, etc., of secondary or working standards.
- 27. Secondary or working standard which may be stamped.

PART III

Appointment and powers of Director and other staff

- 28. Appointment of Director and other staff.
- 29. Power of inspection, etc.
- 30. Forfeiture.

PART IV

INTER-STATE TRADE OR COMMERCE IN WEIGHT, MEASURE OR OTHER GOODS

CHAPTER I

Applicability of this Part

31. Part IV to apply to inter-State trade or commerce only.

CHAPTER II

General

- 32. Use of weights only or measures only in certain cases.
- 33. Prohibition of quotations, etc., otherwise than in terms of standard units of weights, measures or numeration.
- 34. Any custom, usage, etc., contrary to standard weight, measure or numeration to be void.
- 35. Manufacturers, etc., to maintain records and registers.

CHAPTER III

Approval of models

- 36. Approval of models.
- 37. Licence to manufacture weights or measures when to be issued.
- 39 Weight or measure to contain number of the approved model, etc.

\tilde{C} hapter IV

Commodities in packaged form intended to be sold or distributed in the course of inter-State trade or commerce

39 Quantities and origin of commodities in packaged form to be declared.

Verification and stamping of weights and measures sent from one State

where to the contract of giving a second

40. Definitions.

- 41. Verification and stamping of weights and measures sent from one State to another.
- 42. Weight or measure of the first category to be presumed to be correct throughout the territory of India.
- 43. Weight or measure of the first category not to be sold or used in any State unless it is stamped in the transferor State.
- 44. Weights or measures of the "second category received from transferor State to be produced before the local inspector of the transferee State.
- 45. Procedure when any weight or measure is transferred from a transferree State to another State.
- 46. Manufacturers, etc., who send any weight or measure to any other State to submit return to the Controller.
 - il Aesatloris action.
 - PART V . The to summarized a
 - IMPORT AND EXPORT OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES
 - 14 OECHNER Dy to supering Barren Stranger and Some States
 - Registration of exporters and importers
- 47. Persons exporting or importing any weight or measure to get themselves registered.

CHAPTER II

Export and import of weights, measures and commodities, in packaged form

form costd enters griennil an

- 48. Conditions under which vexports of non-standard weights and measures and other goods may be made.
- 49. Non-metric weight or measure not to be imported.

PART VI (Concernencial and and a concernencial and a concernencial frances of the concernence of the concern

OFFENCES AND THEIR TRIAL OWNERS AND THEIR OF WELL

50. Penalty for use of non-standard weights or measures.

		·	그 가 나는 것 같은 것 같
51. Penalty for	contravention	of section	18. Jan 19. Ph
52. Penalty for	contravention	of section	
53. Penalty for	contravention	of section	23
54. Penalty for	contravention	of section	29. The constitution of th
			32.
56. Penalty for	contravention	of section	33. House have register with
57. Penalty for	contravention	of section	34

115 Law-45.

the first state of the

and the statement

SECTIONS

Strates

Sections

- 58. Penalty for contravention of section 35.
- 59. Penalty for contravention of section 36.
- 60. Penalty for manufacture of weights or measures unless approval of model is in force.
- 61. Penalty for contravention of section 38.
- 62. Penalty for sale, etc., of unverified weights or measures in the course of inter-State trade or commerce.
- 63. Penalty for contravention of section 39.
- 64. Penalty for contravention of section 47.
- 65. Penalty for contravention of section 48.
- 66. Penalty for contravention of section 49.
- 67. Penalty where no specific penalty is provided.
- 68. Presumption to be made in certain cases.
- 69. Penalty for personation of officials.
- 70. Penalty for giving false information or false returns.
- 71. Vexatious actions.
- 72. Cognizance of offences, etc.
- 73. Compounding of offences.
- 74. Offences by companies and power of court to publish name, place of business, etc., of companies convicted.
- 75. Provisions of Indian Penal Code not to apply to any offence punishable under this Act.

PART VII

TRAINING INSTITUTE

- 76. Establishment of a training Institute and provisions for training thereat.
- 77. Training at other places.

PART VIII

MISCELLANEOUS

- 78. Survey and statistics.
- 79. Conversion of non-metric weights and measures into standard units of weights or measures.
- 80. Non-metric weight or measure not to be mentioned in any document, etc., or to form the basis of any contract after the commencement of this Act.
- 81. Appeals.
- 82. Levy of fees.
- 83. Power to make rules.
- 84. Continuance of certain weights and measures during transitional period.
- 85. Repeal and savings.

THE SCHEDULE.

THE STANDARDS OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES ACT, 1976 No. 60 of 1976

[8th April, 1976.]

An Act to establish standards of weights and measures, to regulate inter-State trade or commerce in weights, measures and other goods which are sold or distributed by weight, measure or number, and to provide for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

PART I

PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO EVERY PART

1. (1) This Act may be called the Standards of Weights and Measures Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification, appoint, and different dates may be appointed for different—

(a) provisions of this Act,

(b) areas,

355

Short title, extent and commensement. (c) classes of undertakings,

(d) classes of goods,

(e) classes of weights and measures, or

(f) classes of users of weights and measures,

and any reference in any such provision to the commencement of this Act shall be construed as a reference to the coming into force of that provision in such areas, or in respect of such classes of undertakings, goods, weights and measures or users of weights and measures in relation to which this Act has been brought into force:

Provided that the provisions of this Act (including the standards established by or under this Act) shall come into force in the State of Sikkim on such date, not being later than five years from the passing of this Agt, as the Central Government may, by notification, appoint, and different dates may be appointed for different provisions of this Act or for different areas or for different classes of undertakings or for different classes of goods, or for different classes of weights and measures or for different classes of users of weights and measures.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

(a) "calibration" means all the operations which are necessary for the purpose of determining the values of the errors of a weight or measure and, if necessary, to determine the other metrological properties of such weight or measure, and includes the actual fixing of the positions of the gauge-marks or scale-marks of a weight or measure or in some cases, of certain principal marks only, in relation to the corresponding values of the quantity to be measured.

Explanation.—Calibration may also be carried out with a view to permitting the use of a weight or measure as a standard;

(b) "commodity in packaged form" means commodity packaged, whether in any bottle, tin, wrapper or otherwise, in units suitable for sale, whether wholesale or retail;

(c) "dealer", in relation to any weight or measure, means a person who, or a firm or a Hindu undivided family which, carries on, directly or otherwise, the business of buying, selling, supplying or indistributing any such weight or measure, whether for cash or for deferred payment or for commission, remuneration or other valuable consideration, and includes—

(i) a commission agent who carries on such business on behalf of any principal,

(*ii*) an importer who sells supplies, distributes or otherwise delivers any weight or measure to any user, manufacturer, repairer, consumer or any other person,

or otherwise delivers any weight or measure to any person or category of persons referred to in this clause.

Explanation—For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared tethat a manufacturer, who sells supplies, distributes or otherwise delivers any weight or measurents any person other than a dealer, shall be deemed to be a dealer;

(d) "Director" means the Director of Legal Metrology appointed under section 23;

(e) "export" with its grammatical variations" and cognate expressions, means taking out of India to a place outside India;

Definitions.

1

* Sh**ort** title, • extest • Ind commence. • ment OF 1976]

d.

(f) "false package" means any package which does not conform to the provisions of this Act or any rule or order made thereunder in relation to such package;

(g) "false weight or measure" means any weight or measure which does not conform to the standards established by or under this Act in relation to that weight or measure;

(h) "General Conference on Weights and Measures" means the Conference General des Poids et Mesures established under the Convention du Metre;

(i) "import", with its grammatical variations and cognate expressions, means bringing into India from a place outside India;

(j) "International Bureau of Weights and Measures" means the Bureau International des Poids et Mesures, established under the Convention du Metre, at Sevres in France;

(k) "International Organisation of Legal Metrology" means the Organisation Internationale de Metrologie Legale established under the Convention Instituant Une Organisation Internationale de Metrologie Legale;

(1) "international prototype of the kilogram" means the prototype sanctioned by the First General Conference on Weights and Measures held in Paris in 1889, and deposited at the International Bureau of Weights and Measures;

(m) "inter-State trade or commerce", in relation to any weight or measure or other goods which are bought, sold, supplied, distributed or delivered by weight, measure or number, means the purchase, sale, supply, distribution or delivery which—

(i) occasions the movement of such weight, measure or other goods from one State to another, or

(*ii*) is effected by a transfer of documents of title to such weight, measure or other goods during its movement from one State to another.

Explanation I.--Where any such weight or measure is, or other goods are, delivered to a carrier or other bailee for transmission, the movement of such weight, measure or other goods shall, for the purposes of sub-clause (ii), be deemed to commence at the time of such delivery and terminate at the time when delivery is taken from such carrier or bailee.

Explanation II.—Where the movement of any such weight, measure or other goods commences and terminates in the same State, it shall not be deemed to be a movement of such weight, measure or other goods from one State to another merely by reason of the fact that in the course of such movement it passes through the territory of any other State;

(n) "label" means any written, marked, stamped, printed, or graphic matter affixed to, or appearing upon, any commodity or package containing any commodity;

(i) makes or manufactures such weight or measure,

(ii) makes or manufactures one or more parts, and acquires the other parts, of such weight or measure and, after assembling those parts, claims the end product to be a weight or measure manufactured by himself or itself, as the case may be, (*iii*) does not make or manufacture any part of such weight or measure but assembles parts thereof made or manufactured by others and claims the end product to be a weight or measure manufactured by himself or itself, as the case may be,

(*iv*) puts, or causes to be put, his own mark on any complete weight or measure made or manufactured by any other person and claims such product to be a weight or measure made or manufactured by himself or itself, as the case may be.

Explanation.—Where any manufacturer despatches any weight or measure or any part thereof to any branch office maintained by him or it, such branch office shall not be deemed to be a manufacturer even though the parts so despatched to it are assembled at such branch office;

(p) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(q) "person" includes---

(i) every department or office,

(ii) every organisation established or constituted by Government,

(iii) every local authority within the territory of India,

(iv) every co-operative society,

(v) every other society registered under the Societies Regis- 21 of 1860. tration Act, 1860;

(r) "premises" includes—

(i) a place where any business, industry, production or trade is carried on by a person, whether by himself or through an agent, by whatever name called,

(ii) a warehouse, godown or other place where any weight, measure or other goods are stored or exhibited,

(iii) a place where any books of account or other documents pertaining to any trade or transaction are kept,

(iv) a dwelling house, if any part thereof is used for the purpose of carrying on any business, industry, production or trade.

Explanation.—"Place" includes a vehicle or vessel or any other mobile device, with the help of which any trade or business is carried on, and also includes any measuring instrument mounted on a vehicle, vessel or other mobile device;

(s) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act and "prescribed authority" means such authority as may be specified by such rules;

(t) "reference standard" means the set of standard weight or measure which is made or manufactured by or on behalf of the Central Government for the verification of any secondary standard;

(u) "repairer" includes a person who adjusts, cleans, lubricates or paints any weight or measure or renders any other service to such weight or measure to ensure that such weight or measure conforms to the standards established by or under this Act:

(v) "sale", with its grammatical variations and cognate expressions, means transfer of property in any weight, measure or other 2:

goods by one person to another for cash or for deferred payment or for any other valuable consideration, and includes a transfer of any weight, measure or other goods on the hire-purchase system or any other system of payment by instalments, but does not include a mortgage or hypothecation of, or a charge or pledge on, such weight, measure or other goods;

(w) "seal" means a device or process by which a stamp is made, and includes any wire or other accessory which is used for ensuring the integrity of any stamp;

(x) "secondary standard" means the set of standard weight or measure which is made or manufactured by or on behalf of the Central or State Government for the verification of any working standard;

(y) "stamp" means a mark, which is made on, or in relation to, any weight or measure with a view to—

(i) certifying that such weight or measure conforms to the standard specified by or under this Act, or

(*ii*) indicating that any mark which was previously made thereon certifying that such weight or measure conforms to the standards specified by or under this Act, has been obliterated.

Explanation.—A stamp may be made by impressing, casting, engraving, etching, branding or any other process;

(z) "transaction" means—

(i) any contract, whether for sale, purchase, exchange or any other purpose, or

(ii) any assessment of royalty, toll, duty or other dues, or

(*iii*) the assessment of any work done, wages due or services rendered;

(za) "unverified weight or measure" means a weight or measure which, being required to be verified and stamped under this Act, has not been so verified and stamped;

(zb) "verification", with its grammatical variations and cognate expressions, includes, in relation to any weight or measure, the process of comparing, checking, testing or adjusting such weight or measure with a view to ensuring that such weight or measure conforms to the standards established by or under this Act, and also includes re-verification and calibration;

(zc) "weighing or measuring instrument" means any object, instrument, apparatus or device, or any combination thereof, which is, or is intended to be, used, exclusively or additionally, for the purpose of making any weighment or measurement, and includes any appliance, accessory or part associated with any such object, instrument, apparatus or device;

(zd) "weight or measure" means a weight or measure specified by or under this Act, and includes a weighing or measuring instrument;

112.411

(ze) "working standard" means the set of standard weight or measure which is made or manufactured by or on behalf of Government for the verification of any standard weight or measure, other than a national prototype or national reference or secondary standard.

3. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any enactment other than this Act or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any enactment other than this Act.

PART II

ESTABLISHMENT OF STANDARDS OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES

CHAPTER I Standard units

4. (1) Every unit of weight or measure shall be based on the units of the metric system.

(2) For the purposes of sub-section (1),--

(a) the international system of units as recommended by the General Conference on Weights and Measures, and

(b) such additional units as may be recommended by the International Organisation of Legal Metrology,

shall be the units of the metric system.

5. (1) The base unit of length shall be the metre.

(2) The "metre" is the length equal to 1650 763.73 wave lengths in vacuum of the radiation corresponding to the transition between the levels 2p and 5d of the krypton-86 atom.

6. (1) The base unit of mass shall be the kilogram.

(2) The "kilogram" is the unit of mass; it is equal to the mass of the international prototype of the kilogram.

7. (1) The base unit of time shall be the second.

(2) The "second" is the duration of 9 192 631 770 periods of the radiation corresponding to the transition between the two hyperfine levels of the ground state of the caesium-133 atom.

8, (1) The base unit of electric current shall be the ampere.

(2) The "ampere" is that constant current which if maintained in 'wo straight parallel conductors of infinite length, of negligible circular cross-section, and placed one metre apart in vacuum, would produce between these conductors a force equal to $2 \times 10^{\circ}$ newton per metre of length.

Base 9. (1) The base unit of thermodynamic temperature shall be the unit of kelvin. thermodynamic tempera- (2) The "kelvin" is the fraction 1/273 16 of the thermodynamic tem-

perature of the triple point of water.

Units of weight or measure to be based on metric system.

Provisions of

this Act

to over-

ride the provisions of any other law

Base

length.

Base unit of

mass. Base

unit of

unit of time.

Base unit of electric current.

ture

\$60

(3) The kelvin shall also be used for expressing the interval or difference of temperature.

(4) Zero degree Celsius corresponds to 273.15 kelvin.

(5) The degree Celsius may also be used for expressing the interval or difference of temperature, unit degree Celsius being equal to unit kelvin.

10. (1) The base unit of luminous intensity shall be the candela.

(2) The "candela" is the luminous intensity, in the perpendicular direction, of a surface of 1/600,000 square metre of a black body at the temperature of freezing platinum under a pressure of 101 325 newtons per square metre.

11. (1) The base unit of amount of substance shall be the mole.

(2) The "mole" is the amount of substance of a system which contains as many elementary entities as there are atoms in 0.012 kilogram of carbon 12.

(3) When the mole is used, the elementary entitles shall invariably be specified and may be atoms, molecules, ions, electrons, other particle, or specified groups of such particles.

12. (1) The Central Government may, by rules made in this behalf, specify, in relation to the base units of weight or measure, such supplementary, derived, or other units or standard symbols or definitions as the General Conference on Weights and Measures or the International Organisation of Legal Metrology may recommend.

Explanation.—"Derived unit" means a unit which is derived from the base, or supplementary, units, or both.

(2) The Central Government may, by rules made in this behalf, specify, such multiples and sub-multiples of, and physical constants, and ratios or co-efficients in relation to, units of weight or measure as the General Conference on Weights and Measures or the International Organisation of Legal Metrology may recommend.

(3) The Central Government may, by notification, declare, for such period as it may consider necessary such special units of weight or measure as the General Conference on Weights and Measures or the International Organisation of Legal Metrology may recommend.

13. (1) The base unit of numeration shall be the unit of the international form of Indian numerals.

(2) Every numeration shall be made in accordance with the decimal system.

(3) The decimal multiples and sub-multiples of the numerals shall be of such denominations and be written in such manner as the Central

115 Law-46

Basê unit of luminous intensity

Base unit of amounit of substance.

Supplementary, derived, special and other units of weight or measuretheir symbols, definitions, etc.

Base unit of numeration. Government may, after previous publication, specify by rules made in this behalf:

Provided that no such rule shall be made before the expiry of six months from the date on which the draft of the proposed rules was first published in the Official Gazette.

Standard unit of weight or measure.

14. (1) The base unit of mass specified in section 6 and base units of measures specified in section 5 and sections 7 to 11 (both inclusive) and the supplementary and other units specified by rules made under section 12, shall be the standard units of weight or measure, as the case may be.

(2) The units of numeration specified by or under section 13 shall be the standard units of numeration.

CHAPTER II

Physical representation of standard units

15. (1) For the purpose of deriving the value of the kilogram, the Central Government shall cause to be prepared a national prototype of the kilogram and shall cause its accuracy to be certified by the International Bureau of Weights and Measures in terms of the international prototype of the kilogram and shall deposit the same in such custody and at such place as that Government may think fit.

(2) For the purpose of deriving the value of the metre, the Central Government may cause to be prepared a national prototype of the metre and, where such prototype is caused to be made, shall also cause its accuracy to be certified by the International Bureau of Weights and Measures and deposit the same in such custody and at such place as that Government may think fit.

16. (1) For the purpose of deriving the value of "the base units, other than the base unit of mass, the Central Government shall cause to be prepared such objects or equipments, or both, as may be necessary for the purpose and shall cause the accuracy of such objects or equipments, or both, to be certified by the International Bureau of Weights and Measures at such periodical intervals as may be prescribed, and, shall, after such certification, deposit such objects or equipments, or both, in such custody and at such place as that Government may think fit.

(2) For the purpose of deriving the value of the supplementary and other units specified under section 12, the Central Government shall cause to be prepared such objects or equipments, or both as may be necessary for the purpose and shall cause the accuracy of such objects or equipments, or both, to be certified at such periodical intervals and by such authority as may be prescribed, and, shall after certification, deposit such objects or equipments, or both, in such custody and at such place as that Government may think fit.

17. Every national prototype specified in section 15 and every object or equipment, or both, referred to in section 16, shall be kept in such manner and under such conditions as may be prescribed.

National prototypes.

National standards.

National prototype and national standard how to be kept. 18. (1) Every-

(a) reference standard,

(b) secondary standard, and

(c) working standard,

shall conform to the standards established by or under this Act and be verified and authenticated at such periodical intervals and in such manner as may be prescribed.

(2) Every reference standard, every secondary standard and every working standard shall be kept in such manner and under such conditions as may be prescribed.

19. (1) The Central Government shall, in relation to any weight or measure, prescribe the physical characteristics, configuration, constructional details, materials, equipment, performance, tolerances, methods or procedures of tests in accordance with the recommendations made by the International Organisation of Legal Metrology:

Provided that where no such recommendation has been made, the Central Government shall prescribe such physical characteristics, configuration, constructional details, materials, equipment, performance, tolerances, methods or procedures of tests in relation to any weight or measure as it may think fit.

(2) Where it is not reasonably practicable to give effect to any recommendation made by the International Organisation of Legal Metrology, the Central Government may make such changes of a minor nature in the recommendation of the International Organisation of Legal Metrology as may appear to it to be necessary.

CHAPTER III

Standard weights and measures

20. (1) Any weight or measure which conforms to the standard Standard unit of such weight or measure and also conforms to such of the provisions of sections 15 to 19 (both inclusive) as are applicable to it shall be the standard weight or measure.

(2) Any numeral which conforms to the provisions of section 13 shall be the standard numeral.

21. No weight, measure or numeral, other than the standard weight, measure or numeral, shall be used as a standard weight, measure or numeral.

22. No weight or measure shall be made or manufactured unless it conforms to the standards of weight or measure established by or under this Act:

Provided that the Central Government may permit the making or manufacturing of any weight or measure which does not conform to the standards established by or under this Act, if such weight or measure is made or manufactured exclusively for the purpose of any scientific investigation or research or for export and is made or manufactured under such conditions and restrictions as may be prescribed. .

Use of nonstandard weight or measure prohibited. Manufacture of nonstandard weight or measure prohibited.

Power of Central Government to prescribe physical characteristics, etc., of weights and measures.

363

Refe-

rence, secon-

dary and

working standards.

OF 1976]

Prohibition with regard to inscriptions, etc.

Supply,

etc., of

reference

standards.

23. No weight, measure or other goods shall bear thereon any inscription or indication of weight, measure or number except in accordance with the standard unit of such weight, measure or numeration established by or under this Act:

Provided that in relation to any weight, measure or other goods which are manufactured for scientific investigation or research or for export, inscription or indication thereon of any weight, measure or number may also be made in accordance with any other system of weight, measure or numeration if such inscription or indication is demanded by the person by whom such scientific investigation or research is to be made or by the person to whom the export is to be made.

CHAPTER IV

Custody and verification of standard equipments

24. (1) The Central Government shall cause to be prepared, for the purposes of this Act, as many sets of reference standards as it may think necessary and shall supply to each State Government as many sets of reference standards as it may think fit.

(2) The Central Government shall keep in its custody, for the purposes of this Act, such number of reference standards as may be necessary.

(3) Every reference standard referred to in sub-section (2) shall be kept at such place and in such custody as may be prescribed and no such reference standard shall be deemed to be a reference standard and shall be used as such unless it has been verified and authenticated in accordance with the rules made under this Act.

Preparation and custody of secondary or or working standards.

Verification, stamping, etc., of secondary or working standar(s. 25. The Central Government shall cause to be prepared, for the purposes of this Act, as many sets of secondary standard or working standard as it may think necessary and shall keep such sets of secondary standard or working standard at such place and in such custody as may be prescribed.

26. (1) Every secondary standard referred to in section 25 shall be verified with the reference standard by such authority as may be prescribed and shall, if found on such verification to conform to the standards established by or under this Act, be stamped by that authority.

(2) Every working standard referred to in section 25 shall be verified with the secondary standard which has been stamped in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (1), by such authority as may be prescribed and shall, if found on such verification to conform to the standards established by or under this Act, be stamped by that authority.

(3) Where any secondary standard or working standard is stamped in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (1), or sub-section (2), as the case may be, a certificate shall be separately given showing the date on which such weight or measure was stamped.

(4) Every secondary standard or working standard which is not verified and stamped in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (2) or sub-section (2), as the case may be, shall not be deemed to be a secondary standard or working standard and shall not be used as such,

ог 1976]

27. Where the Central Government is of opinion that by reason of the size or nature of any secondary standard or working standard referred to in section 25, it is not desirable or practicable to put a stamp thereon, it may direct that instead of putting a stamp on such secondary standard or working standard, a certificate may be issued to the effect that such secondary standard or working standard conforms to the standards established by or under this Act and every secondary standard or working standard so certified shall be deemed to have been duly stamped under this Act on the date on which such certificate was issued.

Secondary or

working standard which may be stamped.

Appointment of

Director

staff,

and other

PART III

APPOINTMENT AND POWERS OF DIRECTOR AND OTHER STAFF

28. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, appoint a Director of Legal Metrology and as many Additional, Joint, Deputy or Assistant Directors and other officers and staff as may be necessary for exercising the powers and efficiently discharging the duties conferred or imposed on them by or under this Act.

(2) Every Additional, Joint, Deputy or Assistant Director and other officer, appointed under sub-section (1), shall exercise such powers, and discharge such functions of the Director as the Central Government may, by notification, authorise in this behalf.

(3) The Director may, by general or special order, define the local limits within which each Additional, Joint, Deputy or Assistant Director or other officer, appointed under sub-section (1), shall exercise his powers and discharge the duties conferred or imposed on him by or under this Act.

(4) Subject to the provisions of this Act, every Additional, Joint, Deputy or Assistant Director and every other officer, appointed under sub-section (1), shall exercise his powers and discharge the duties of his office under the general superintendence, direction and control of the Director and shall exercise those powers and discharge those duties in the same manner and with the same effect as if they had been conferred or imposed on him directly by this Act and not by way of authorisation.

(5) The Director and every Additional, Joint, Deputy and Assistant Director and every other officer authorised to perform any duty by or under this Act shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

(6) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Director, Additional, Joint, Deputy or Assistant Director or any other officer authorised to perform any duty by or under this Act in respect of anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act or any rule or order made thereunder.

(7) The Central Government may, with the consent of the State Government and subject to such conditions, limitations and restrictions as it may specify in this behalf, delegate such of the powers of the Director under this Act as it may think in to the person for the time being

£.

45 of 1860.

Standards of Weights and Measures

2 of 1974.

holding the office of the Controller of Legal Metrology, in the State, and such Controller may, if he is of opinion that it is necessary or expedient in the public interest so to do, delegate such of the powers delegated to him as he may think fit to any officer subordinate to him, not being an officer below the rank of an Inspector, and where any such delegation of powers is made by such Controller, the person to whom such powers are delegated shall exercise those powers in the same manner and with the same effect as if they had been conferred on him directly by this Act. and not by way of delegation.

(8) Where any delegation of powers is made under sub-section (7), the powers so delegated shall be exercised under the general superintendence, direction and guidance of the Director.

29. (1) The Director, or any person authorised to exercise the powers or discharge the functions of the Director, may, if he has any reason to believe, whether from any information given to him by any person and taken down in writing or from personal knowledge or otherwise, that any weight or measure or other goods in relation to which any inter-State trade or commerce has taken place or is intended to take place and in respect of which an offence punishable under this Act appears to have been, or is likely to be, committed are either kept or concealed in any premises or are in the course of transportation from one State to another,---

(a) enter at any reasonable time into any such premises and search for and inspect any weight, measure or other goods in relation to which inter-State trade or commerce has taken place, or is intended to take place, and any record, register or other document relating thereto;

(b) seize any weight, measure or other goods and any record, register or other document or article which he has reason to believe may furnish evidence indicating that an offence punishable under this Act has been, or is likely to be, committed in the course of, or in relation to, any inter-State trade or commerce.

(2) Where any goods seized under sub-section (1) are subject to speedy or natural decay, the Director or the authorised person may dispose of such goods in such manner as may be prescribed.

(3) Every search or seizure made under this section shall be carried out in accordance with the provisions of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, relating to searches and seizures made under that Code.

Forfeiture.

30 Every false or unverified weight or measure, and every false package, used in the course of, or in relation to, any inter-State trade or commerce and seized under section 29, shall be liable to be forfeited to the Central Government:

Provided that such unverified weight or measure shall not be forfeited to Government if the person from whom such weight or measure was seized gets the same verified and stamped within such time as may be prescribed.

Power of inspection,

etc.

PART IV

INTER-STATE TRADE OR COMMERCE IN WEIGHT, MEASURE OR OTHER GOODS

CHAPTER I

Applicability of this Part

31. The provisions of this Part shall apply to-

(a) every weight or measure which is, or is intended to be,-

(i) made or manufactured for the purpose of inter-State trade or commerce,

(*ii*) used, sold, distributed, delivered or otherwise transferred in the course of inter-State trade or commerce;

(b) goods which are, or are intended to be, sold, distributed, delivered or otherwise transferred by weight, measure or number in the course of inter-State trade or commerce;

(c) every service which is rendered by weight, measure or number in relation to, or in the course of, inter-State trade or commerce.

CHAPTER II

General

32. (1) The Central Government may, by rules made in this behalf, direct that in respect of the class of goods or undertakings or users specified therein, no transaction, dealing or contract shall be made or had except by such weight, measure or number as may be specified in the said rules.

(2) Any rule made under sub-section (1) shall take effect in such area, from such future date and subject to such conditions, if any, as may be specified therein.

33. No person shall, in relation to any goods, thing or service to which this Part applies,---

(a) quote, or make announcement of, whether by word of mouth or otherwise, any price or charge, or

(b) issue or exhibit any price list, invoice, cash memo or other document, or

(c) prepare or publish any advertisement, poster or other document, or

(d) indicate the contents of any package either on itself or on any label, carton or other thing, or

(e) indicate the contents on any container, or

(f) express any quantity or dimension,

otherwise than in accordance with the standard unit of weight, mea-

Use of weights only or measures only in certain cases.

Prohibition of quota-

tions, etc.,

otherwise than in

terms of

standard units of

weights, measures

numera<u>.</u> tion,

or

Part IV to apply to inter-State trade or commerce only.

Standards of Weights and Measures

permits a person to demand, receive, or cause to be demanded or

received, any quantity of article, thing or service (to which this Part

applies) in excess of, or less than, the quantity specified by weight,

measure or number in the contract or other agreement in relation to the

34. Any custom, usage, practice or method of whatever nature which

Any custom, usage, etc., contrary to standard weight, measure or numeration to be void.

Manufačturers, etc., to maintain records and registers.

35. (1) Every person who—

said article, thing or service, shall be void.

(a) makes, manufactures, sells, distributes or otherwise disposes of any weight or measure or other goods which are sold, delivered or distributed by weight, measure or number, or

(b) repairs any weight or measure,

to which this Part applies, shall maintain such records and registers as may be prescribed and if required so to do by the Director, shall produce such records and registers before the Director or such other officer as the Director may authorise in this behalf, for inspection.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), if the Director is of opinion that having regard to the nature or volume of the business carried on by any maker, manufacturer, dealer or repairer, it is necessary so to do, he may, by order exempt such maker, manufacturer, dealer or repairer from the operation of that sub-section.

CHAPTER III

Approval of models

36. (1) Save as otherwise provided in this section, this Chapter shall not apply to—

(a) any weight or measure which, being subject to verification and stamping under the State law as in force immediately before the commencement of this Act, is in use at such commencement;

(b) any cast iron, brass, bullion, or carat weight or any beamscale, except those specified by rules made in this behalf;

(c) length measures (not being measuring tapes) ordinarily used in retail trade for measuring textiles or timber;

(d) capacity measures, not exceeding twenty litres in capacity, which are ordinarily used in retail trade for measuring kerosene, milk or potable liquors;

(e) any weighing or measuring instrument or device which is made or manufactured exclusively for domestic use:

Provided that such instrument or device is not intended for the use of any member of the medical profession in the course of such profession.

(2) Where any officer of the Central or State Government charged with the duty of implementing the law relating to weights and measures has any reason to believe that the model of any weight for measure referred to in sub-section (1) requires a test by the prescribed authority, he may acquire one such weight or measure from the market and forward it to the prescribed authority for test, the fees for which shall be payable by the Government employing the officer by whom such weight or measure has been forwarded for test.

Approval of models.

. . .

(3) Every person shall, before making or manufacturing any weight or measure to which this Part applies, submit for approval of the prescribed authority, such number of models, drawings and other information relating to such weight or measure as may be prescribed:

Provided that in relation to any weight or measure, to which this Part applies, which has already been made or manufactured, or which is in the process of being made or manufactured, at the commencement of this Part, models of such weight or measure shall be submitted to the prescribed authority from out of the weights or measures which have already been, or which are in the process of being, made or manufactured:

Provided further that in the case of a weight or measure the model whereof cannot be submitted, whether by reason of its nature or otherwise, it shall be sufficient if the drawings and other prescribed information about the weight or measure is submitted to the prescribed authority and thereupon that authority shall test the models of such weight or measure at the place where it is made or manufactured or at such other place as may be specified by the Director:

Provided also that the prescribed authority may, if it is satisfied that the model of any weight or measure which has been approved in a country outside India conforms to the standards established by or under this Act, approve such model without any test or after such test as it may deem fit.

(4) The prescribed authority shall levy and collect such fees for the testing of any model, submitted under this section for approval, as may be prescribed.

(5) The prescribed authority shall test the models submitted to it with a view to—

(a) ascertaining whether such models conform to the standards established by or under this Act;

(b) finding out the ability of such models to maintain accuracy over periods of sustained use; and

(c) determining the performance of such models under such varied conditions as may be prescribed.

(6) The prescribed authority shall submit to the Central Government a detailed report on the performance of the model submitted to it together with its recommendations with regard to the desirability or otherwise of issuing a certificate of approval in respect of that model.

(7) The Central Government may, if it is satisfied after considering the report submitted to it by the prescribed authority that the aforesaid model is in conformity with the provisions of this Act or any rule made thereunder and is likely to maintain accuracy over periods of sustained use and to render accurate service under varied conditions, issue a certificate of approval in respect of that model.

(8) Every certificate of approval of a model shall be published in the Official Gazette and shall also be published in such other manner as the Central Government may think fit.

115 Law--47

-2783

(9) The Central Government may, if it is satisfied that the product somade or manufactured in accordance with the model which was approved by it has failed to render the expected performance or to conform to the standards established by or under this Act, revoke the certificate of approval issued by it under sub-section (7):

Provided that no such revocation shall be made except after giving the manufacturer of such weight or measure a reasonable opportunity of being heard:

Provided further that where the Central Government is satisfied that as a result of the alteration made by the manufacturer in the model of the weight or measure, such model has become fit for approval, it may vacate the order of revocation of the certificate of approval issued by it.

(10) If for any reason any material of the approved model of a weight or measure to which this Part applies becomes non-available in India, the manufacturer may continue the manufacture of such weight or measure with such substitute materials as may be, in his opinion, most suitable for the manufacture of such weight or measure but where the manufacturer does so, he shall send such substitute materials to the prescribed authority for test.

(11) If the prescribed authority is of openion that the substitute material referred to in sub-section (10) is not suitable and that there is available in India any other material which is more suitable, that authority shall intimate its findings to the Central Government and also to the manufacturer, and thereupon the manufacturer shall not manufacture the weight or measure with any material other than the material recommended by the prescribed authority, until the material which was originally approved by the prescribed authority becomes available in India:

Provided that where, in the opinion of the prescribed authority, the substitute material referred to in sub-section (10) is not suitable and no other suitable material is also available in India, the approval in relation to the model shall stand suspended until a suitable material becomes available in India.

(12) Where the model of any weight or measure to which this Part applies has been approved, the models of different denominations of such weight or measure shall not require any approval if such denominations are manufactured in accordance with the same principles according to which, and the same materials with which, the approved model has been manufactured.

37. (1) Before issuing a licence to make or manufacture any weight the or measure to which this Part applies, the State Government shall satisfy itself that a certificate of approval of the model of such weight or measure has been granted by the Central Government under section 36.

(2) Where any certificate of approval of any model has been revoked by the Central Government, the licence issued by the State Government for the making or manufacturing of any weight or measure in accordance with such model shall stand suspended:

Provided that such suspension shall stand vacated if such model is subsequently approved by the Central Government.

Licence to manufacture weights or measures. when to be issued. 38: Every weight or measure to which this Part applies and for which a model has been approved shall bear thereon, in such manner as may be prescribed, the number of the approved model and the number of the certificate by or under which such model was approved:

Provided that where the Central Government is of opinion that inclusion of any such particulars on any weight or measure is not possible by reason of its size or nature, that Government may exempt the inclusion of such particulars on such weight or measure.

CHAPTER IV

Commodities in packaged form intended to be sold or distributed in the course of inter-State trade or commerce

39. (1) No person shall—

(a) make, manufacture, pack, sell, or cause to be packed or sold; or

(b) distribute, deliver, or cause to be distributed or delivered; or

(c) offer, expose or possess for sale,

any commodity in packaged form to which this Part applies unless such package bears thereon or on a label securely attached thereto a definite, plain and conspicuous declaration, made in the prescribed manner, of—

(i) the identity of the commodity in the package;

(ii) the net quantity, in terms of the standard unit of weight or measure, of the commodity in the package;

(*iii*) where the commodity is packaged or sold by number, the accurate number of the commodity contained in the package;

(iv) the unit sale price of the commodity in the package; and

(v) the sale price of the package.

Explanation.—In this sub-section, the expression "unit sale price" means the price according to such unit of weight, measure or number as may be prescribed.

(2) Every package to which this Part applies shall bear thereon the name of the manufacturer and also of the packer or distributor.

(3) Where the package of a commodity to which this Part applies or the label thereon bears a representation as to the number of servings, of the commodity contained therein, such package or label shall also bear a statement as to the net quantity (in terms of weight, measure or number) of each such serving.

(4) The statement on a package or label as to the net weight, measure or number of the contents thereof shall not include any expression which tends to qualify such weight, measure or number:

Provided that the Central Government may, by rules, specify the commodities, the weight or measure of which is likely to increase or decrease beyond the prescribed tolerance limits by reason of climatic variations; and it shall be lawful for the manufacturer or packer of the commodity so specified to qualify the statement as to the net content of such commodity by the use of the words "when packed".

Explanation:-The words "when packed" shall not be used in any case except a case to which the proviso to sub-section (4) applies.

371

Weight or measure to contain number of the approved model, etc.

Quantities and origin of commodities in packaged form to be declared.

Standards of Weights and Measures

[ACT 60

(5) Where the Central Government has reason to believe that there is undue proliferation of weight, measure or number in which any commodity is, or reasonably comparable commodities are, being packed for sale, distribution or delivery and such undue proliferation impairs in the opinion of that Government, the reasonable ability of the consumer to make a comparative assessment of the prices after considering the net quantity or number of such commodity, that Government may direct the manufacturers and also the packers or distributors to sell, distribute or deliver such commodity in such standard quantities or number as may be prescribed.

(6) Whenever the retail price of a commodity in packaged form to which this Chapter applies is stated in any advertisement, there shall be included in the advertisement, a conspicuous declaration as to the net quantity or number of the commodity contained in the package and retail unit sale price thereof.

(7) No person shall sell, distribute or deliver for sale a package containing a commodity which is filled less than the prescribed capacity of such package except where it is proved by such person that the package was so filled with a view to—

(a) giving protection to the contents of such package, or

(b) meeting the requirements of machines used for enclosing the contents of such package.

(8) The Central Government may, by rules, specify such reasonable variations in the net contents of the commodity in a package as may be caused by the method of packing or the ordinary exposure which may be undergone by such commodity after it has been introduced in trade or commerce.

(9) The Central Government may, by rules, specify the classes of commodities or packages in relation to which all or any of the provisions of this section shall not apply or shall apply with such exceptions or modifications as may be specified therein.

CHAPTER V

Verification and stamping of weights and measures sent from one State to another

40. In this Chapter, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "Controller" means the person appointed as such by the State Government under the State law;

(b) "Inspector" means the person appointed as such by the State, Government under the State law;

(c) "local Inspector" means an Inspector within the local limits of whose jurisdiction any weight or measure is made, manufactured, received, delivered or kept for sale or use;

(d) "State law" means the law enacted by the Legislature of a State, and for the time being in force in that State, with regard to the enforcement of the standards of weight or measure established by or under this Act;

(e) "transferee State" means the State in which any weight or measure is delivered or received for sale or use therein from any other State;

(f) "transferor State" means the State from which any weight or measure made or manufactured therein; or kept therein for sale or use, is sent to or delivered in any other State.

Definitions.

Standards of Weights and Measures

41. (1) Where any weight or measure, sent from a transferor State for delivery, sale or use in a transferee State, is such that—

(a) it is not required to be dismantled before its despatch to the transferee State and is not likely to lose its accuracy by reason of such despatch, it shall be known, for the purposes of this Chapter, as a weight or measure of the first category;

(b) it is required to be dismantled before its despatch to the transferee State and re-assembled and installed for use in the transferee State, it shall be known, for the purposes of this Chapter, as a weight or measure of the second category.

(2) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (1), the Central Government may specify, by rules made in this behalf, the classes of weights or measures which would fall in the first category or the second category, and may, from time to time, if the circumstances so require, alter the category in which any class of weight or measure has been specified.

(3) Weight or measure of the first category shall, before it is despatched to any transferee State, be produced before the local Inspector in the transferor State and if such Inspector is, after verification of such weight or measure, satisfied that such weight or measure conforms to the standards established by or under this Act, stamp the same with such special seal as may be specified by rules made under this Act.

(4) A weight or measure of the second category shall not be verified and stamped in the transferor State but shall be verified and stamped, after its re-assembly and installation for use, by the local Inspector in the transferee State.

(5) The fees for the verification and stamping of every weight or measure of-

(a) the first category shall be levied and collected by the transferor State;

(b) the second category shall be levied and collected by the transferee State,

in accordance with such scales as may be specified by rules made under this Act.

(6) A weight or measure, whether of the first or second category, shall not require periodical re-verification if it is exclusively intended for domestic use and is not used by any member of the medical profession in the course of such profession.

(7) No weight or measure, whether of the first or of the second category, shall be verified and stamped unless fees for such verification and stamping have been paid in accordance with the scales specified under sub-section (5).

42. (1) Every weight or measure of the first category which is stamped with the special seal referred to in sub-section (3) of section 41 shall be presumed to be correct throughout the territory of India and shall not be required, until its re-verification in the transferce State becomes due by efflux of time, to be verified or stamped in the transferce State:

Provided that where the local Inspector in the transferee State has any reason to believe that any weight or measure of the first category has lost its accuracy in transit or has, for any other reason, ceased to conform to the standards of weight or measure established by or under this Act, he may, for reasons to be recorded by him in writing and

Weight or measure of the first category to be presumcd to be correct throughout the territory of India.

Verification and stamping of weights and measures sent from one State to another.

「「ないの」の「ない」」というという

communicated to the Controller of the transferor State, through the Controller of the transferee State,—

(a) verify such weight or measure; and

(b) if, on verification, such weight or measure is found to be inaccurate,

(i) cause such adjustment as is necessary to be made so as to make it conform to the standards established by or under this Act, or

(*ii*) where he is of opinion that such adjustment is not possible, reject it and obliterate the stamp thereon:

Provided further that where any verification, adjustment or obliteration is made in exercise of the powers conferred by the foregoing proviso, no fee shall be charged for such verification, adjustment or obliteration.

(2) In computing the time when the re-verification of a weight or measure of the first category shall become due in the transferee State, the period during which such weight or measure remains unsold or undistributed in the transferee State, shall be excluded.

43. No weight or measure of the first category shall be used, sold," purchased, delivered or otherwise transferred in any transferee State unless such weight or measure bears thereon the stamp made with the special seal referred to in sub-section (3) of section 41.

Weight or measure of the first category not to be sold or used in any State unless it is stamped in the transferor State,

Weights or measures of the second category received from transferor State to be produced ... before the ... local . Inspector, of ther. transfer@e ai State.

44. (1) Every person in a transferee State who receives or delivers for sale or use therein any weight or measure of the second category shall, after its re-assembly and installation for use, have such weight or measure verified and stamped by the local Inspector in the transferee State.

(2) The local Inspector in the transferee State shall verify every weight or measure of the second category and shall if he is satisfied that such weight or measure conforms to the standards established by or under this Act, stamp the same with the seal prescribed by or under the State law in force in the transferee State.

(3) For the avoidance of doubt, it is hereby declared that where any weight or measure of the second category is delivered or received in a State from any other State, not for the purpose of sale or use therein but for the transmission of such weight or measure to any other State; then, such other State shall be deemed, for the purposes of this Chapter; to be the transferee State in relation to such weight or measure and the provisions of sub-section (1) and sub-section (2) shall apply accordingly in

of 1976]

45. Where any weight or measure, which being in use in a transferee State, is sent to, or delivered in, any other State for sale or use in such other State, then, such other State shall also be deemed to be the transferee State in relation to such weight or measure and the provisions of this Chapter shall, so far as may be, apply to the weight or measure sent to, or delivered in, such other State.

Procedure when any weight or measure is transferred from a transiferee State to another State.

46. Every manufacturer, dealer or other person in a transferor State, who sends to, or delivers in, any transferee State any weight or measure, whether of the first or of the second category, shall—

(a) submit such periodical returns as may be prescribed, to the Controller of the transferor State with regard to such despatch, delivery or transfer and specify in such returns the particulars of the weight or measure which has been sent to, or delivered in, the transferee State;

(b) specify in such periodical returns the particulars of the person to whom such weight or measure has been sent, or delivered in the transferee State; and

(c) forward a copy of such periodical returns to the Controller of the transferee State.

PART V

IMPORT AND EXPORT OF WEIGHTS AND MEASURES

CHAPTER I

Registration of exporters and importers

47. (1) No dealer or manufacturer shall export or import any weight or measure unless he is registered under this section as such exporter or importer, as the case may be.

(2) Every person who intends to commence or continue business as an exporter or importer of any weight or measure shall make, within such time from the commencement of this Act as may be prescribed, an application for the inclusion of his name in the register to be maintained for the purpose.

(3) The application referred to in sub-section (2) shall be made to the Director and every such application shall be made in such form, in such manner and on payment of such fees, not exceeding ten rupees, as may be prescribed.

(4) On receipt of an application referred to in sub-section (2), the Director shall, if he is satisfied after such inquiry as he may think fit, that it is expedient in the public interest so to do, include the name of the applicant in the register referred to in sub-section (2) and issue to the applicant a certificate to the effect that his name has been so included and send a copy of the said certificate to the Controller of Legal Metrology in the State in which such exporter or importer is carrying on his business.

(5) A certificate granted under sub-section (4) shall be valid for the period specified therein and may be renewed, from time to time, for such further period as may be prescribed.

Persons exporting or importing any weight or measure to get themselves registered.

State to another State. Manufacturers, etc., who send any weight or measure to any other State to submit return to

the Con-

troller.

Chapter II

Export and import of weights, measures and commodities in packaged form

48. (1) Subject to such conditions, limitations and restrictions as may be prescribed, the Central Government may allow the export of any weight or measure which has been made or manufactured exclusively for export with the previous permission of that Government notwithstanding that such weight or measure does not conform to the standards established by or under this Act.

(2) Where any commodity in packaged form is exported and the person to whom such export is to be made so requires, the exporter may, in addition to specifying the net contents of such package in terms of the standards unit of weight or measure established by or under this Act, also specify the weight or the net contents thereof in terms of such units of weight or measure as may be specified by the person to whom such commodity is to be exported.

(3) Notwith: anding anything contained elsewhere in this Act, in relation to any goods which are exported—

(a) quotation of any price;

(b) issue of any price list, invoice or cash memo;

(c) indication of the weight or measure or number of net contents of any package on any label, carton or other thing;

(d) expression of any dimension,

may be made in accordance with any other system of weight, measure or numeration if the person to whom the export is to be made so requires.

49. (1) Save as otherwise provided in sub-section (2), no weight or measure, whether singly or as a part or component of any machine or machinery, shall be imported unless it conforms to the standards of weight or measure established by or under this Act.

(2) Where any commodity, machinery or any part or component of any machinery is imported from a country in which the metric system of weight or measure is not in force, or in which such system being in force, such commodity, machinery, part or component of any machinery has not been made or manufactured in accordance with such system, the importer shall, before making such import, make an endeavour to obtain, on such commodity, machinery, part or component, and also on the drawings thereof, the weight or measurement thereof expressed in terms of the standard unit of weight or measure established by or under this Act:

Provided that where any weight or measure has not been expressed in terms of the standard unit of weight or measure established by or under this Act, on any commodity, machinery, part or component or on any drawings thereof the importer shall, within six months from the date of import, get the weight or measure thereof expressed on such commodity, machinery, part or component and on the drawings thereof in terms of the standard unit of weight or measure established by or under this Act.

Nonmetric weight or measure not to be imported.

Condl-

tions

under

which export of

non-

standard

measures

and other

goods may be

made.

weights and

PART VI

OFFENCES AND THEIR TRIAL

50. Wheever uses any weight or measure or makes any numeration otherwise than in accordance with the standards of weight or measure or the standards of numeration, as the case may be, established by or under this Act, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years and also with fine.

51. Whoever tampers with, or alters, in any way, any reference standard, secondary standard, or working standard except where such alteration is made for the correction of any error noticed therein on verification, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, or with both.

52. Except where any weight or measure is made or manufactured, with the permission of the Central Government, exclusively for export, every person who makes or manufactures any weight or measure which does not conform to the standards of weight or measure establish by or under this Act, shall, where such offence is not punishable under any other law relating to weights and measures for the time being in force, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, or with both, and, for the second or subsequent offence with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine.

53. Except where any weight or measure is made or manufactured, with the permission of the Central Government, exclusively for export, every person who makes or manufactures any weight or measure which bears thereon any inscription of weight, measure or number which does not conform to the standards of weight or measure or numeration established by or under this Act, shall, where such offence is not punishable under any other law relating to weights and measures for the time being in force, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, or with both, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine.

54. Whoever obstructs the Director or any person authorised to exercise the powers or discharge the functions of the Director (hereafter, in this Part, referred to as the "authorised officer") in the exercise of his powers or discharge of his functions as such Director or authorised officer, or with intent to prevent or deter the Director or such authorised officer from exercising his powers or discharging his functions, or in consequence of any thing done or attempted to be done by the Director or such authorised officer in the lawful exercise of his powers or discharge of his functions as such, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years.

115 Law--48

Penalty for use of nonstandard weights or measures.

Penalty for contravention of section 18.

Penalty for contravention of section 22.

Penalty for contravention of section 23.

Penalty for contravention of section 29

Standards of Weights and Measures

makes any transaction, deal or contract in contravention of the provi-

sions of section 32 shall be punished with fine which may extend to two

thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with im-

prisonment for a term which may extend to one year and also with fine.

travenes the provisions of section 33 shall be punished with fine which

55. Whoever in the course of any inter-State trade or commerce,

Penalty for con. travention of section 32.

Penalty for contravention of section 33.

Penalty for contravention of sectior. 34. may extend to two thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years and also with fine.

56. Whoever, in the course of any inter-State trade or commerce, con-

57. Whoever, in the course of any inter-State trade or commerce,--

(i) sells, delivers, or causes to be sold or delivered, to the purchaser any quantity or number of any article or thing, less than the quantity or number contracted for or paid for; or

(ii) renders any service by weight, measure or number, less than the service contracted for or paid for; or

(*iii*) demands, or causes to be demanded, or receives, or causes to be received, while buying any article or thing, any quantity or number of goods in excess of the quantity or number contracted for or paid for; or

(iv) obtains any service in excess of the service contracted for or paid for,

shall be punished with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

58. Whoever, being required by or under this Act so to do, without any reasonable excuse, omits or fails to maintain any record or register, or being required by the Director or the authorised officer, to produce any record or register for his inspection, omits or fails, without any reasonable excuse, so to do, shall be punished with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months and also with fine.

Penalty for contravention of section 35.

Penalty

for con-

traven-

tion of

section 35.

Penalty for manufacture of weights or measures unless -approval of model is in force. 59. Whoever, being required by section 36 to submit the model of any weight or measure for approval, omits, or fails, without any reasonable excuse, so to do, shall be punished with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

60. (1) Whoever makes or manufactures any weight or measure which is, or is intended to be, sold, distributed, delivered or otherwise transferred in the course of inter-State trade or commerce, shall, unless a certificate of approval of the model of such weight or measure granted under section 36 is in force, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years and shall also be liable to fine, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

(2) Whoever, without any reasonable excuse, manufactures any weight or measure in accordance with an approved model with any

of 1976]

material other than the material approved or recommended by the prescribed authority, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

61. Whoever makes or manufactures any weight or measure without complying with the requirements of section 38 shall be punished with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

62. Whoever, in the course of inter-State trade or commerce, sells, distributes, delivers or otherwise transfers any weight or measure which does not conform to the standards of weight or measure established by or under this Act or which has not been duly verified under any other law relating to weights and measures for the time being in force, shall be punished with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to seven years and also with fine.

63. Whoever, in the course of inter-State trade or commerce, sells, distributes, delivers or otherwise transfers, or causes to be sold, distributed, delivered or otherwise transferred any commodity in a packaged form which does not conform to the provisions of this Act or any rule made thereunder, shall be punished with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

64. Whoever exports or imports any weight or measure without being registered under this Act shall be punished with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months and also with fine.

65. Every person who exports any weight or measure or commodity in packaged form which does not conform to the standards of weight or measure established by or under this Act shall, except where such export has been made with the previous approval of the Central Government, be punished with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

66. Whoever contravenes, without any reasonable excuse, the provisions of section 49, shall be punished with fine which may extend to five thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to five years and also with fine.

67. Whoever contravenes any provisions of this Act for the contravention of which no punishment has been separately provided in any of the provisions of this Act, shall be punished with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees.

Penalty for contravention of section 38.

Penalty for sale, etc., of unverified weights or measures in the course of inter-State trade or commerce. Penalty

for contravention of section 35.

Penalty for contravention of section 47.

Penalty for contravention of section 48.

Penalty for contravention of section 49.

Penalty where no specific -penalty ls provided. Presumption to be made in certain cases. 68. (1) If any person, in the course of inter-State trade or commerce, uses, or causes to be used, sells, distributes, delivers or otherwise transfers, or causes to be sold, distributed, delivered or otherwise transferred, any false or unverified weight or measure, it shall be presumed, until the contrary is proved, that he had done so with the knowledge that the weight or measure was a false or unverified weight or measure.

(2) If any person makes or manufactures or has in his possession, custody or control any false or unverified weight or measure in such circumstances as to indicate that such weight or measure is likely to be used in the course of inter-State trade or commerce, it shall be presumed, until the contrary is proved, that such false or unverified weight or measure was made, manufactured, possessed, held or controlled by such person with the knowledge that the same would be, or is intended to be, used in the course of inter-State trade or commerce.

69. Whoever personates, in any way, the Director, or any authorised officer, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three years.

70. (1) Whoever gives information to the Director or the authorised officer which he may require or ask for in the course of his duty and which such person either knows or has reason to believe to be false shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with both.

(2) Whoever, being required by or under this Act so to do, submits a return which is false in material particulars, shall be punished with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, and, for the second or subsequent offence, with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year and also with fine.

71. (1) An authorised officer who knows that there are no reasonable grounds for so doing, and yet—

(a) searches, or causes to be searched, any house, conveyance or place; or

(b) searches any person; or

(c) seizes any weight, measure or other movable property,

shall, for every such offence, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to two mousand rupees, or with both.

(2) If a local Inspector, as defined in section 40,----

(a) without any reasonable cause verifies any weight or measure of first category, within the meaning of section 41,

(b) without any reasonable cause obliterates any stamp on any such weight or measure,

in contravention of the provisions of the first proviso to section 42, he shall, for every such offence be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, or with both.

Penalty for personation of officials. Penalty for giving false information or false returns.

Vexatious

actions.

72. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973,---

(a) no court shall take cognizance of an offence punishable under this Act except upon a complaint, in writing, made by the Director or any other authorised officer;

(b) no court inferior to that of a Metropolitan Magistrate or a Judicial Magistrate of the first class shall try any offence under this Act;

(c) an offence punishable under section 50, section 52, section 53, section 56, section 58, section 60, section 61, section 63, section 64, section 65 or section 66, may be tried summarily by a Magistrate and no sentence of imprisonment for a term exceeding one year shall be passed in the case of any conviction for an offence which is summarily tried under this section.

73. (1) Any offence punishable under section 50, section 55, section 56, section 57, section 58, section 59, section 60, section 63, section 64, section 65, section 66 or section 67 may, either before or after the institution of the prosecution, be compounded by the Director or such other officer as may be specially authorised by him in this behalf, on payment for credit to the Government of such sum as the Director or such other officer may specify:

Provided that such sum shall not, in any case, exceed the maximum amount of the fine which may be imposed under this Act for the offence so compounded.

(2) Nothing in sub-section (1) shall apply to a person who commits the same or similar offence within a period of three years from the date on which the first offence, committed by him, was compounded.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, any second or subsequent offence committed after the expiry of a period of three years from the date on which the offence was previously compounded, shall be deemed to be a first offence.

(3) Where an offence has been compounded under sub-section (1), no proceeding or further proceeding, as the case may be, shall be taken against the offender in respect of the offence so compounded, and the offender, if in custody, shall be discharged forthwith.

(4) No offence under this Act shall be compounded except as provided by this section.

74. (1) If an offence under this Act is committed by a company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to the company for the conduct of the business of the company as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

panies and power of court to publish name, place of business. etc., of companies convicted.

Offences

by com-

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to punishment if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

Compounding of offences.

Cognizance of offences.

etc.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to the neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall also be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

(3) Where any company is convicted under this Act for contravention of any of the provisions thereof, it shall be competent for the court convicting the company to cause the name and place of business of the company, nature of the contravention, the fact that the company has been so convicted and such other particulars as the court may consider to be appropriate in the circumstances of the case, to be published at the expense of the company in such newspapers or in such other manner as the court may direct.

(4) No publication under sub-section (3) shall be made until the period for preferring an appeal against the orders of the court has expired without any appeal having been preferred, or such an appeal, having been preferred, has been disposed of.

(5) The expenses of any publication under sub-section (3) shall be recoverable from the company as if it were a fine imposed by the court.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

75. The provisions of the Indian Penal Code, in so far as such provisions relate to offences with regard to weights and measures, shall not apply to any offence which is punishable under this Act.

45 of 1860.

人である。古時代以来の時間の

Provisions of Indian Penal Code not to apply to any offence punishable under this Act.

PART VII

TRAINING INSTITUTE

Establishment of a training Institute and provisions for training thereat.

76. (1) There shall be established by the Central Government, at such place as it may think fit, an Institute to be known as the "Indian Institute of Legal Metrology" (hereafter referred to as the "Institute") for imparting training in legal metrology and other allied branches of knowledge.

(2) The management and control of the Institute, which shall vest in the Central Government, shall be carried on in accordance with such regulations as may be made by the Central Government.

(3) The Central Government shall provide the Institute with such teaching staff and other employees, and with such equipments and other facilities as it may think fit to enable the Institute to function effectively as an institution for imparting adequate training in legal metrology and other allied branches of knowledge.

(4) The courses and curricula for training at the Institute and the period for which the training may be imparted thereat for each course shall be such as may be prescribed.

(5) The Central Government shall prescribe the minimum qualifications which a person shall possess in order to be eligible for admission to the Institute for receiving training thereat and different qualifications may be prescribed for different courses of training imparted at the Institute.

(6) The Central Government and every State Government may depute, in such batches as may be convenient to the Institute, employees of, or above, the rank of an Inspector for receiving training at the Institute and the Central Government may also arrange for the training, at the Institute, of such other persons as it may think fit.

(7) The Institute may,—

(a) carry out such researches in legal metrology and other allied branches of knowledge as may be entrusted to it by the Central Government, and

(b) hold such seminars, meetings or other gatherings as it may think fit.

77. Where the Central Government is of opinion that in addition to the training imparted at the Institute, it is necessary to impart to an employee, not below the rank of an Inspector, further specialised training which is not provided for at the Institute, it may send such employee to such other place, authority or institution as it may think fit for receiving such specialised training.

Training at other places.

PART VIII

MISCELLANEOUS

78. The Central Government shall make, or cause to be made, such surveys and collect, or cause to be collected, such statistics as it may consider necessary with a view to ascertaining the extent to which any standard of weight, measure or numeration established by or under this Act has been implemented in any area or in relation to any class of undertakings, users or goods and it shall be the duty of every person using weight or measure or making any numeration to render such assistance as the person making such survey or collecting such statistics may require.

79. (1) The value expressed in terms of any unit of weight or measure other than in terms of the standard units of weight or measure may be converted into the value expressed in terms of a standard unit of weight or measure at the rate specified in the Schedule.

(2) All references in any enactment or in any notification, rule or order made under any enactment, or in any contract, deed or other instrument, for the time being in force, to a value expressed in terms of any unit of weight, measure or numeration other than that of a standard unit of weight, measure or numeration shall be construed as references to that value expressed in terms of standard units of weight, measure or numeration, as the case may be, converted at the rates specified in the Schedule.

Survey and statistics.

Conversion of nonmetric weights and measures into standard units of weights or measures: 80. (1) No unit of weight, measure or numeration shall, after the commencement of this Act, be stated in any enactment, notification, rule, order, contract, deed or other instrument in terms of any unit of weight, measure or numeration other than that of a standard unit of weight, measure or numeration.

(2) On and from the commencement of this Act, no weight, measure or number other than the standard weight, measure or number shall be used in, or form the basis of, any contract or other agreement in relation to any inter-State or international trade or commerce:

Provided that in relation to any goods which are exported, the weight, measure or number of such goods may be indicated thereon, or in any contract, in addition to the standard units of weight, measure or numeration, in accordance with any other system of weight, measure or numeration if the person to whom the export is to be made so requires.

(3) Any contract or other agreement in contravention of the provisions of sub-section (2) shall be void

(4) No written record of the results of any measurement shall be maintained in any unit other than the standard unit of weight, measure or numeration established by or under this Act.

81. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), any person aggrieved by an order made under section 30 or section 36 may prefer an appeal against such order to the Director, or where the order has been made by the Director, to the Central Government.

(2) Every such appeal shall be preferred within sixty days from the date on which the impugned order was made:

Provided that the appellate authority may, if it is satisfied that the appellant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the appeal within the said period of sixty days, permit the appellant to prefer the appeal within a further period of sixty days.

(3) On receipt of any such appeal, the appellate authority shall, after giving the parties to the appeal a reasonable opportunity of being heard and after making such inquiry as it deems proper, make such order, as it may think fit, confirming, modifying or reversing the order appealed against or may send back the case with such direction as it may think fit for a fresh order after taking additional evidence, if necessary.

(4) Every appeal shall be preferred on payment of such fee, as may be prescribed.

(5) The Central Government may, on its own motion or otherwise, call for and examine the record of any proceeding (including a proceeding in appeal) in which any decision or order has been made, for the purpose of satisfying itself as to the correctness, legality or propriety of such decision or order and may pass such order thereon as it may think fit:

Provided that no decision or order shall be varied under this subsection so as to prejudicially affect any person unless such person has been given a reasonable opportunity of showing cause against the proposed action.

Nonmetric weight or mea. sure n**ot** to be mentioned in any document, etc., or to form the basis of any contract after the commencement of this Act.

Appeals.

t pro

82. (1) The Central Government may, by rules made under section Le 83, specify such fees, not exceeding—

Levy of fees.

385

(a) five thousand rupees, for the approval of the model of any weight or measure intended to be made or manufactured for sale, purchase, distribution or delivery in the course of any inter-State trade or commerce:

(b) one thousand rupees, for the verification and stamping of a weight or measure of the first category within the meaning of section 41;

(c) five thousand rupees, for the verification and stamping of a weight or measure of the second category, within the meaning of section 41;

(d) one rupee for every 100 words or less, for the grant of copies of any document, not being a document of a confidential nature;

(e) ten rupees, for the registration of exporters or importers of weights and measures;

(f) twenty-five rupees for any appeal preferred under this Act.

(2) No approval, verification or stamping shall be made, copy granted, registration made or appeal entertained unless the fee prescribed therefor under sub-section (1) has been paid.

83. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

Power to make rules.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) supplementary, derived, special or other units of weight or measure, standard symbols or definitions, as recommended by the General Conference on Weights and Measures or the International Organisation of Legal Metrology;

(b) multiples and sub-multiples of, and physical constants, ratios or co-efficients in relation to units of weight or measure, as recommended by the General Conference on Weights and Measures or the International Organisation of Legal Metrology;

(c) denominations of decimal multiples and sub-multiples of numerals and the manner in which they shall be written;

(d) periodical intervals at which the accuracy of the objects or equipments referred to in sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) of section 16 shall be certified;

(e) the manner in which and the conditions under which every national prototype, referred to in section 15, and every object or equipment referred to in section 16, shall be kept;

(f) the manner in which and the conditions under which every reference standard, secondary standard or working standard shall be kept;

115 Law-49

(g) the place at which, the authority by which, the manner in which, and the periodical intervals at which, every reference standard, secondary standard and working standard shall be verified and authenticated;

(h) the custody in which every reference standard, secondary standard or working standard shall be kept;

(i) the physical characteristics, configuration, constructional details, materials, equipment, performance, tolerances, methods or procedures of tests, in relation to weights or measures;

(j) the conditions, limitations and restrictions under which nonstandard weights or measures may be manufactured for export or may be exported;

(k) the manner of disposal of any commodity which is subject to speedy or natural decay;

(1) class of goods or undertakings in relation to which, or class of users in relation to whom, no transaction, dealing or contract shall be made or had except by specified weight, measure or number;

(m) registers and records to be maintained by persons referred to in section 35;

(n) the authority to whom models are to be submitted for approval:

(o) the number of models, drawings and other information which are to be submitted for the approval of the model;

(p) the conditions under which the performance of any model is to be tested;

(q) the manner in which the number of model and certificate shall be inscribed on every weight or measure:

(r) the manner of declaration of the contents of a package and specification of the unit of weight, measure or number in accordance with which the retail sale price shall be declared on the package;

(s) the standard quantities or number in which commodities may be packed;

(t) the capacity up to which a package shall be filled;

(u) the reasonable variations in the net contents of a packaged commodity which may be caused by the method of packing or ordinary exposure;

(v) the classes of weights or measures which would fall in the first category or the second category;

(w) the special seal by which weights or measures of the first category shall be stamped;

(x) periodical returns to be submitted by every manufacturer dealer or other person in a transferor State;

(y) the form and manner in which, and the time within which, applications for inclusion of a name in the register of exporters and importers of weights and measures shall be made;

(z) the period for which certificate of registration of an exporter or importer of weights or measures may be renewed;

(za) the courses and curricula for, and the period of, training at the Institute;

(zb) the minimum qualifications for admission to the Institute;

(zc) the scales in accordance with which fees may be collected under section 82;

(zd) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) In making any rule under this section, the Central Government may provide that a breach thereof shall be punishable with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees.

(4) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

84. (1) Notwithstanding that this Act has come into force in respect of any area or class of goods or undertakings or class of weights and measures or users of weights and measures in the State of Sikkim, the Central Government may, by notification, permit the continuance of the use, after such commencement, in respect of that area or class of goods or undertakings, or for classes of users of weights and measures, of such weights and measures, in addition to the standard weights or measures, and for such period, not exceeding five years, as may be specified in the notification.

Continuance of certain weights and measures during transi_ tional period.

(2) Nothing in sub-section (1) shall be deemed to empower the Central Government to issue any notification in respect of any weight or measure which was not in use in the State of Sikkim immediately before the commencement of this Act.

85. (1) The Standards of Weights and Measures Act, 1956, is hereby repealed.

10 of 1897. £9 of 1956

(89 of 1956.

(2) Without prejudice to the provisions contained in the General Clauses Act, 1897, with respect to repeals, any notification, rule or order made under the Standards of Weights and Measures Act, 1956, shall, if in force, at the commencement of this Act, continue to be in force and have effect as if made under the corresponding provision of this Act.

Repeal and savings.

Standards of Weights and Measures

	THE SC	HEDULE	e na anàna ao	
•	(See se	ection 79)		e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e
(1) Length :		· · .		
1 inch	· =	0.025 4 metre	₹ 	eller - soli
i fööt	1	o 304 8 metre	anto a secolar de la casa	
i yard	1997 -	-0.914 4 metre		(97)
1 mile	E4	=1 609·344 met		
1 nautical mile	(UK) =	≥1 853.18 metr		n na ser na s Ser na ser na
		y of India only		
1 foot		=0·304 799 6 n	kçire : sa se se se Brite. K çire : sa se se se se se se	
(2) Area :				14 870 v ⁴
I square inch		≈0·000 645 16 :	souare meire	
I square foot	saan tora an ag∎	≠01092 903 04	asquare metre	n status – statistikk National status – statu
1 square yard		-0.836 127 36	square metre	an and an gail 1 an
1 square mile		=2.589 988-110	336 square metre	S
	For Sure		and on an tank Attack and Raik	
1 square foot		=0, 092 903 sq	uare metre	an an tao an an Star
1 acre		≠4046·856 1 s	quare metres	
a di kara da ka	1 <u>(</u>	=• 0· 404 685 61	hectare	
(3) Volume :		ter en	na Queggio que la que	
1 cubic inch	an a	=0.000 016 3	37 064 cubic metr	ara na standar anna 1990. Canadar anna 1990 - Anna 19
1 cubic foot		-0.028 316 8,	46 592 cubic metre	
I cubic yard	en de la composition	=0.764 554 8	57 984 cubic metre	an in the state of the
1 gallon (UK		=o∙oo4 546 o	87 cubic metre	ing of states and intervention of the second states
1 gallon (US	A)	=0:003 785,4	11 784 cubic metro	en e
I bushel (US	A) agenti una	a carte da com	nent S	a an tair and a second
			the second se	y Volande (d) Machine (d)
			294 928 cubic metr	
I acre-foot			subic metres	the the set
(4) Mass :				
I grain		≈0.000 064	798 91 kilogram	an a
1 tola		==0:011 663	803-8 kilogram	
1 sceř	e ny totte o an	=0.933 104	304 kilogram	an a
1 maund		₩37:324 172	z 16 kilograms	$\{x_{ij}\}_{ij} \in \mathbb{N}_{p_i}$

í

Standards of Weights and Measures

	1910]	Dianaaras 0j	Weightes and measures
		I ounce (troy)	=0·031 103 476 8 kilogràm
		I pound (avoirdupois)	=0·453 592 37 kilogram
		1 hundredweight (UK)	= 50.802 345 44 kilograms
		t hundredweight (USA)	= 45·359 237 kilograms
		I ton (UK)	=1 016·046 908 8 kilograms
		I ton (USA)	=907 · 184 74 kilograms
	(5)	Temperature 1	917 - 1917 (1917) 1917 - 1917 (1917) 1917 - 1917 (1917)
		1 degree Fahrenheit (unit)	= 5/9 kelvin or degree (celsius)
		temperature in degrees Fahrenheit	=5/9 (t° F+459.67) kelvins
		(t [•] F)	=5/9 (t° F-32) degree celsius
	(6)	Force 1	
		I pound-force	=4.448 221 615 260 5 newtons
		I poundal	=0·I 38 254 954 376 newton
	(7)	Pressure 1	
		I barometric inch of	
		mercury	=3 386.388 640 341 pascals
	6.42 (I inch of water	=249.088 91 pascals
	(8)	Energy 1	
	•••	I British thermal unit	=1 055·055 852 62 joules
÷		I foot-pound-force	=1:355 817 948 331 400 4 joules
	(9)	Power 1	ttan Markan – Kultan Artikan
		I horse-power (UK)	= 745.699 871 582 270 22 waits
		1 horse-power (European)	=735.498 75 watts
• 3	t. I. et	1 ton of refrigeration	=3516.852 842 67 watts.
		•	. e

 $\frac{1}{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \right\} + \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{2}$

where the state of
ALL BUTS TO T and the second second and the second state of the second states and

The state of the second $\left| \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac$ THE CONTRACT OF A anna 1997. Martha

i parte

500

THE IRON ORE MINES AND MANGANESE ORE MINES LABOUR WELFARE FUND ACT, 1976

No. 61 of 1976



[10th April, 1976]

1.21

torne in

An Act to provide for the financing of activities to promote the welfare of persons employed in the iron ore mines and manganese ore mines.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Short title, extent and commencement.

1. (1) This Act may be called the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund Act, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint, and different dates may be appointed for different States:

Provided that the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, apply in the first instance the provisions of this Act, only to iron ore mines, or only to manganese ore mines, in a State with effect from such date as may be specified in the notification, and if that Government is satisfied that it is necessary or expedient so to do, it may extend this Act to all iron ore mines and manganese ore mines in that State with effect from such date as may be specified in the notification published in the Official Gazette.

391

101020In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

the Mines Act, 1952;

35 of 1952.

37 of 1970.

sub-section (1) of section 2 of the Contract Labour (Regulation and Abolition) Act, 1970;
(c) "factory" and "occupier" have the meanings respectively

(a) "agent" and "owner" have the meanings respectively assigned to them in clauses (c) and (l) of sub-section (1) of section 2 of

(b) "contractor" has the meaning assigned to it in clause (c) of

assigned to them in clauses (m) and (n) of section 2 of the Factories Act, 1948;

(d) "Fund" means the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund formed under section 3;

(e) "manager" means the manager referred to in section 17 of the Mines Act, 1952;

(f) "manganese ore" includes ferrogenous manganese ore or ferro-manganese ore;

(g) "metallurgical factory" means-

(i) a factory in which iron or steel or manganese is being processed or manufactured;

(ii) any other factory, being a factory in which iron ore or manganese ore is used for any purpose which the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, declare to be a metallurgical factory for the purposes of this Act;

(h) a person is said to be employed in an iron ore mine or manganese ore mine,—

(1) if he is employed within the premises or in the vicinity of such mine by the owner, agent or manager of such mine or by a contractor or any other agency exclusively in any one or more of the following, namely:—

(i) any iron ore or manganese ore mining operation;

(*ii*) the operation, servicing, maintenance or repair of any machinery or any part thereof used in or about such mine;

(*iii*) the loading, unloading or despatch of iron ore or manganese ore or any other material connected with the mining of iron ore or manganese ore;

(iv) any work in any office, canteen or creche situated within the precincts of such mine;

(v) any welfare, health, sanitary or conservancy services or any watch and ward duties at any place situated within such premises or vicinity, not being a place occupied by any residential building; or

(2) if, in any such area as may be notified by the Central Government in the Official Gazette in this behalf, he is employed

35 of 1952.

63 of 1948.

35 - 1 - 6**2**

by the owner, agent or manager of such mine or by a contractor or any other agency exclusively in the loading, unloading or despatch of iron ore or manganese ore or any other material connected with the mining of iron ore or manganese ore;

(i) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act.

3. There shall be formed a Fund, to be called the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund, and there shall be credited thereto—

(a) an amount which the Central Government may, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law in this behalf, provide from and out of the proceeds of duty of customs and duty of excise credited under section 5 of the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess Act, 1976, after deducting therefrom, the cost of collection as determined by the Central Government under this Act;

(b) any income from investment of the amount credited under the Act referred to in clause (a) and any other moneys received by the Central Government for the purposes of this Act.

4. The Fund shall be applied by the Central Government to meet the expenditure incurred in connection with the measures which, in the opinion of that Government, are necessary or expedient to promote the welfare of persons employed in the iron ore mines and manganese ore mines, and in particular—

(a) to defray the cost of measures for the benefit of persons employed in the iron ore mines or manganese ore mines directed towards—

(i) the provision and improvement of public health and sanitation, the prevention of disease and the provision and improvement of medical facilities;

(*ii*) the provision and improvement of water supplies and facilities for washing;

(iii) the provision and improvement of educational facilities;

(iv) the provision and improvement of housing and recreational facilities including standards of living, nutrition and amelioration of social conditions;

(v) the provision of transport to and from the place of work;

(b) to grant loan or subsidy to a State Government, a local authority or the owner of an iron ore mine or of a manganese ore mine, in aid of any scheme approved by the Central Government for any purpose connected with the welfare of persons employed in iron ore mines or manganese ore mines;

(c) to pay annually grants-in-aid to such of the owners of iron ore mines or manganese ore mines who provide to the satisfaction of the Central Government welfare measures of the prescribed standard for the benefit of persons employed in their mines, so, however, that

Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund.

Application of Fund.

1

19月1日第三指令の前にする。

the amount payable as grants-in-aid to such owners shall not exceed—

(i) the amount spent by them in the provision of welfare measures as determined by the Central Government or any person specified by it in this behalf, or

(ii) such amount as may be prescribed,

whichever is less:

Provided that no grant-in-aid shall be payable in respect of any welfare measures provided by the owner of an iron are mine or of a manganese ore mine where the amount spent thereon determined as aforesaid is less than the amount prescribed in this behalf;

(d) to meet the allowances, if any, of the members of the Advisory Committee and the Central Advisory Committee constituted under section 5 and section 6 respectively and the salaries and allowances, if any, of persons appointed under section 8;

(e) any other expenditure which the Central Government may direct to be defrayed from the Fund.

5. (1) The Central Government may,—

(a) constitute for each State which produces iron ore or manganese ore an Advisory Committee, or

(b) where both iron ore and manganese ore are produced in a State, constitute, for such State, an Advisory Committee in respect of iron ore only or manganese ore only, or in respect of both,

to advise the Central Government on such matters arising out of the administration of this Act as may be referred to it by that Government, including matters relating to the application of the Fund.

(2) Each Advisory Committee shall consist of such number of persons as may be appointed to it by the Central Government of whom one shall be a woman and the members shall be chosen in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that each Advisory Committee shall include an equal number of members representing Government, the owners of iron ore mines and manganese ore mines and the persons employed in the iron ore mines and manganese ore mines.

(3) The Chairman of each Advisory Committee shall be appointed by the Central Government.

(4) The Central Government shall publish in the Official Gazette the names of the members of every Advisory Committee.

6. (J) The Central Government may constitute a Central Advisory Committee to co-ordinate the work of the Advisory Committees constituted under section 5 and to advise the Central Government on any matter arising out of the administration of this Act.

 Central Advisory Committee.

The second states a local second

Advisory Committees.

115 Law--50,

(2) The Central Advisory Committee shall consist of such number of persons as may be appointed by the Central Government of whom one shall be a woman and the members shall be chosen in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that the Central Advisory Committee shall include an equal number of members representing the Government, the owners of iron ore mines and manganese ore mines and the persons employed in the iron ore mines and manganese ore mines.

(3) The Chairman of the Central Advisory Committee shall be appointed by the Central Government.

(4) The Central Government shall publish in the Official Gazette the names of the members of the Central Advisory Committee.

7. (1) The Advisory Committee or the Central Advisory Committee may, at any time and for such period as it thinks fit, co-opt any person or persons to the Advisory Committee.

(2) A person co-opted under sub-section (1) shall exercise all the powers and functions of a member under this Act but shall not be entitled to vote.

(3) The Advisory Committee or the Central Advisory Committee may, if it considers it necessary or expedient so to do, invite any person to attend its meeting and when such person attends any meeting, he shall not be entitled to vote thereat.

8. (1) The Central Government may appoint as many Welfare Commissioners, Welfare Administrators, Inspectors and such other officers and staff as it thinks necessary for the purposes of this Act and the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess Act, 1976.

(2) The Central Government may, by general or special order, direct a Welfare Commissioner to appoint such staff as is considered necessary for the purposes of this Act and the Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Cess Act, 1976.

(3) Every person so appointed shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

45 of 1860,

(4) Any Welfare Commissioner, Welfare Administrator or Inspector may,--

(a) with such assistance, if any, as he may think fit, enter at any reasonable time, any place which he considers it necessary to enter for carrying out the purposes of this Act;

(b) do within such place anything necessary for the proper discharge of his duties; and

(c) exercise such other powers as may be prescribed.

9. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, if the Central Government is satisfied that there is in force in any State or part thereof a law making adequate provision for the financing of activities to promote the welfare of persons employed in the iron ore mines or manganese ore

Appointment of Welfare Commissioners, etc., and their powers.

Power to

co-opt, etc.

Power of Central Government to exempt. of 1976]

Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welfare Fund

mines, it may, by notification in the Official Gazette, direct that all or any of the provisions of this Act shall not apply or shall apply to such State or part thereof subject to such exceptions and modifications as may be specified in the notification.

10. The Central Government shall, as soon as may be after the end of each financial year, cause to be published in the Official Gazette a report giving an account of its activities financed under this Act during the previous financial year, together with a statement of accounts.

11. The Central Government may require an occupier of a metallurgical factory or the owner, agent or manager of an iron ore mine or of a manganese ore mine to furnish, for the purposes of this Act, such statistical and other information in such form and within such period as may be prescribed.

12. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette and subject to the condition of previous publication, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for---

(a) the manner in which the Fund may be applied for the measures specified in section 4;

(b) the conditions governing the grant of loan or subsidy under clause (b) of section 4;

(c) the standard of welfare measures to be provided by owners of iron ore mines or manganese ore mines for the purposes of clause(c) of section 4;

(d) the determination of the amount referred to in sub-clause(ii) of clause (c) of section 4 and in the proviso to that clause;

(e) the composition of the Advisory Committees and the Central Advisory Committee constituted under section 5 and section 6 respectively, the manner in which the members thereof shall be chosen, the term of office of such members, the allowances, if any, payable to them including co-opted members and invitees, and the manner in which the said Advisory Committees and the Central Advisory Committee shall conduct their business;

(f) the recruitment, conditions of service and the duties of all persons appointed under section 8;

(g) the powers that may be exercised by a Welfare Commissioner, Welfare Administrator or an Inspector under section 8;

(h) the furnishing to the Central Government by the occupiers of metallurgical factories and the owners, agents or managers of iron ore mines or of manganese ore mines, of such statistical and other information as may be required to be furnished, from time to time, by that Government under section 11;

395

Annual report of activities financed under the Act. Power to call for information.

Power to make rules.

(i) the form in which and the period within which statistical and other information are to be furnished under clause (h);

(j) any other matter which has to be or may be prescribed, or provided for, by rules under this Act.

(3) In making any rule under clause (h) or clause (i) of sub-section (2), the Central Government may direct that a breach thereof shall be punishable with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees.

(4) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

THE BEEDI WORKERS WELFARE FUND ACT, 1976

No. 62 of 1976

[10th April, 1976]

An Act to provide for the financing of measures to promote the welfare of persons engaged in beedi establishments.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Beedi Workers Welfare Fund Act, Short title, 1976.

(2) It extends to the whole of India.

(3) It shall come into force in a State on such date, as the Central ment. Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint and different dates may be appointed for different areas in the State and for different provisions of this Act.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

Definitions.

and

com. mence.

(a) "Fund" means the Beedi Workers Welfare Fund formed under section 3;

(b) a person is said to be engaged in an establishment if he is engaged in that establishment, directly or through any agency, whether for wages or not, for doing any work, skilled, unskilled, manual or clerical and includes—

(i) any person who is given raw materials by an employer or a contractor for being made into beedi at home, and

Beedi Workers Welfare Fund

(ii) any person not engaged by an employer or a contractor but working with the permission of, or under agreement with, the employer or contractor;

(c) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(d) words and expressions used but not defined in this Act and defined in the Beedi and Cigar Workers (Conditions of Employment) Act, 1966, shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act in so far as they relate to a person engaged in beedi establishments.

32 of 1966,

3. There shall be formed a Fund to be called the Beedi Workers Welfare Fund and there shall be credited thereto—

(a) an amount which the Central Government may, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law in this behalf, provide from and out of the proceeds of cess credited under section 4 of the Beedi Workers Welfare Cess Act, 1976, after deducting the cost of collection as determined by the Central Government under this Act;

(b) any income from investment of the amount credited under the Act referred to in clause (a) and any other moneys received by the Central Government for the purposes of this Act.

4. (1) The Fund shall be applied by the Central Government to meet the expenditure incurred in connection with measures and facilities which, in the opinion of that Government, are necessary or expedient to promote the welfare of persons engaged in beedi establishments; and in particular—

(a) to defray the cost of measures for the benefit of such persons directed towards-

(i) the improvement of public health and sanitation, the prevention of disease and the provision and improvement of medical facilities:

(*ii*) the provision and improvement of water supplies and facilities for washing;

(iii) the provision and improvement of educational facilities;

(iv) the provision and improvement of housing and recreational facilities including standards of living nutrition and amelioration of social conditions;

(v) the provision and improvement of such other welfare measures and facilities as may be prescribed;

(b) to grant loan or subsidy to a State Government, a local authority or an employer in aid of any scheme approved by the Central Government for the purpose connected with the welfare of persons engaged in beedi establishments:

(c) to pay annually grants-in-aid to a State Government or a local authority or to an employer who provides to the satisfaction of the Central Government welfare measures and facilities of the prescribed standard for the benefit of persons engaged in beedi establishments, so, however, that the amount payable as grants-in-aid to

Beedi Workers Welfare Fund.

Application of Fund.

11.04

any such State Government, local authority or employer shall not exceed---

(i) the amount spent in providing welfare measures and facilities as determined by the Central Government or any person specified by it in this behalf, or

(ii) such amount as may be prescribed,

whichever is less:

Provided that no grant-in-aid shall be payable in respect of any such welfare measures and facilities where the amount spent thereon determined as aforesaid is less than the amount prescribed in this behalf;

(d) to meet the allowances, if any, of the members of the Advisory Committees and the Central Advisory Committee constituted under sections 5 and 6 respectively and the salaries and allowances, if any, of persons appointed under section 8;

(e) any other expenditure which the Central Government may direct to be defrayed from the Fund.

(2) The Central Government shall have power to decide whether any particular expenditure is or is not debitable to the Fund, and its decision shall be final.

5. (1) The Central Government may constitute as many Advisory Committees as it thinks fit, but not exceeding one for each of the principal beedi producing States, to advise the Central Government on such matters arising out of the administration of this Act as may be referred to it by that Government, including matters relating to the application of the Fund.

Advisory Committees.

(2) Each Advisory Committee shall consist of such number of persons as may be appointed to it by the Central Government and the members shall be chosen in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that each Advisory Committee shall include an equal number of members representing Government, the employers and persons engaged in beedi establishments and that at least one member of such Committee shall be a woman.

(3) The Chairman of each Advisory, Committee shall be appointed by the Central Government.

(4) The Central Government shall publish in the Official Gazette the names of all members of every Advisory Committee.

6. (1) The Central Government may constitute a Central Advisory Committee to co-ordinate the work of the Advisory Committees constituted under section 5 and to advise the Central Government on any matter arising out of the administration of this Act.

Central Committee. Advisory

(2) The Central Advisory Committee shall consist of such number of persons as may be appointed to it by the Central Government and the members shall be chosen in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that the Central Advisory Committee shall include an equal number of members representing the Government, the employers and persons engaged in beedi establishments and that at least one member of such Committee shall be a woman.

(3) The Chairman of the Central Advisory Committee shall be appointed by the Central Government.

(4) The Central Government shall publish in the Official Gazette the names of all members of the Central Advisory Committee.

7. (1) An Advisory Committee or the Central Advisory Committee may, at any time and for such period as it thinks fit, co-opt any person or persons to the Advisory Committee.

(2) A person co-opted under sub-section (1) shall exercise all the powers and functions of a member under this Act but shall not be entitled to vote.

(3) The Advisory Committee or the Central Advisory Committee may, if it considers it necessary or expedient so to do, invite any person to attend its meeting and when such person attends any meeting, he shall not be entitled to vote thereat.

8. (1) The Central Government may appoint as many Welfare Commissioners, Welfare Administrators, Inspectors and such other officers and staff as it thinks necessary for the purposes of this Act and the Beedi Workers Welfare Cess Act, 1976.

(2) The Central Government may, by general or special order, direct a Welfare Commissioner to appoint such staff as is considered necessary for the purposes of this Act and the Beedi Workers Welfare Cess Act, 1976.

(3) Every person appointed under this section shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

45 of 1880.

(4) Any Welfare Commissioner, Welfare Administrator or Inspector may,----

(a) with such assistance, if any, as he may think fit, enter at any reasonable time, any place which he considers it necessary to enter for carrying out the purposes of this Act;

(b) do within such place anything necessary for the proper discharge of his duties; and

(c) exercise such other powers as may be prescribed.

9. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, if the Central Govof Cenernment is satisfied that there is in force in any State or part thereof a law making adequate provision for the financing of activities to promote. Governthe welfare of persons engaged in beedi establishments, it may, by meni to notification in the Official Gazette, direct that all or any of the provisions exempt.

Power to coopt.

Power

tral"

of this Act shall not apply or shall apply to such State or part thereof subject to such exemptions and modifications as may be specified in the notification.

10. The Central Government shall, as soon as may be, after the end of each financial year, cause to be published in the Official Gazette, a report giving an account of its activities financed under this Act during the previous financial year together with a statement of accounts.

of activities financed under the Act. Power to call for informa-

Power to make

rules.

Annual

report

11. The Central Government may require a State Government or a Power local authority or an employer to furnish, for the purposes of this Act, such infor statistical and other information in such form and within such period as may be prescribed.

12. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, and subject to the condition of previous publication, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for-

(a) the manner in which the Fund may be applied for the measures and facilities specified in sub-section (1) of section 4;

(b) the conditions governing the grant of loan or subsidy under clause (b) of sub-section (1) of section 4;

(c) the conditions governing grant-in-aid under clause (c) of sub-section (1) of section 4;

(d) the standard of welfare measures and facilities to be provided under clause (c) of sub-section (1) of section 4;

(e) the determination of the amounts referred to in sub-clause (ii) of clause (c) of sub-section (1) of section 4 and the proviso to that clause;

(f) the composition of the Advisory Committees and the Central Advisory Committee constituted under sections 5 and 6 respectively, the manner in which the members thereof shall be chosen, the term of office of such members, the allowances, if any, payable to them, and the manner in which the Advisory Committees and the Central Advisory Committee shall conduct their business;

(g) the recruitment, conditions of service and the duties of all persons appointed under section 8;

(h) the power that may be exercised by a Welfare Commissioner, a Welfare Administrator or an Inspector under section 8;

(i) the furnishing to the Central Government by a State Government or a local authority or an employer of such statistical and other information as may be required to be furnished under section 11;

(j) the forms in which and the period within which statistical and other information are to be furnished under clause (i);

(k) any other matter which has to be or may be prescribed, ϕ_{1} provided for, by rules under this Act.

115 Law-51,

(3) In making any rule under clause (i) or clause (j) of sub-section (2), the Central Government may direct that a breach thereof shall be punishable with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees.

(4) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of. Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

THE BETWA RIVER BOARD ACT, 1976

No. 63 of 1976

[10th April, 1976]

An Act to provide for the establishment of a Board for the creation of a reservoir at Rajghat by construction, on behalf of the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh, of a dam on the Betwa river at Rajghat and for the regulation of such reservoir.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Betwa River Board Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, after consultation with the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. It is hereby declared that it is expedient in the public interest that the Central Government should take under its control the regulation and development of the inter-State Betwa River and River Valley to the extent hereinafter provided.

3. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "Board" means the Betwa River Board established under section 4;

(b) "Chairman" means the Chairman of the Board;

Short ' title and commencement.

Declaration as to expediency of control by the Union. Definitions. (c) "Executive Committee" means the Executive Committee constituted under section 5;

(d) "member" means a member of the Board and includes the Chairman;

(e) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made by the Central Government under section 22;

(f) "Rajghat Dam" means the Dam described in the Schedule;

(g) "Rajghat Reservoir" means the reservoir created by the construction of the Rajghat Dam;

(h) "regulations" means regulations made by the Board under section 23;

(i) "rules" means rules made by the Central Government under section 22.

CHAPTER II

ESTABLISHMENT OF THE BOARD

4. (1) With effect from such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint in this behalf, there shall be established for the purposes of this Act, a Board to be called the Betwa River Board.

(2) The Board shall be a body corporate by the name aforesaid having perpetual succession and a common seal with power, subject to the provisions of this Act, to acquire, hold and dispose of property, both movable and immovable, and to contract and shall by the said name sue and be sued.

(3) The Union Minister in charge of Irrigation shall be the Chairman of the Board and the other members of the Board shall be the following, namely:—

(a) the Chief Ministers of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh;

(b) the Ministers of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh incharge of Finance and Irrigation:

Provided that when a proclamation made under article 356 of the Constitution is in force in relation to the State of Madhya Pradesh or Uttar Pradesh, the Central Government may appoint three persons to represent such State on the Board and the persons so appointed shall vacate their offices upon the revocation or cesser of operation of such proclamation.

(4) The Board may permit any officer of the Central Government or the Government of Madhya Pradesh or Uttar Pradesh to attend any of its meetings and take part in the proceedings but such officer shall not be entitled to vote.

(5) The Board may associate with itself, in such manner and for such purposes as may be determined by regulations, any person whose assistance or advice it may desire in complying with any of the provicions of this Act and a person so associated shall have the right to take part in the discussions of the Board relevant to the purpose for which he has been associated, but shall not be entitled to vote.

Establishment and incorporation of the Betwa River Board. Betwa River Board

OF 1976]

5. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, constitute an Executive Committee consisting of officers of that Government and officers of the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh.

(2) The composition of the Executive Committee shall be such as may be prescribed:

Provided that—

(a) an officer of the Central Government shall be the Chairman of the Committee;

(b) the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh shall have equal representation.

(3) Subject to the general superintendence and control of the Board, the management of the affairs of the Board shall vest in the Executive Committee and the Chairman and other members of the Committee shall assist the Board in such manner as the Board may require.

(4) Subject to the rules, and to the directions of the Board, the Executive Committee may exercise any power and do any act or thing which may be exercised or done by the Board.

(5) The procedure to be followed by the Executive Committee and all other matters relating to the Executive Committee shall be such as may be prescribed.

6. No act or proceeding of the Board or the Executive Committee shall be invalidated by reason of-

(a) any vacancy in the Board or the Executive Committee;

(b) any defect in the composition of, or in any appointment to, the Board or the Executive Committee;

(c) any irregularity in the procedure of the Board or the Executive Committee not affecting the merits of the case.

7. (1) The Central Government may, after consultation with the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh, appoint an Engineer (to be the Chief Engineer of the Board and to be known as the Chief Engineer, Rajghat Dam Project), and a Financial Adviser, and a Secretary, to the Board from amongst the officers of the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh:

Provided that the Central Government shall, so far as practicable, ensure that officers from the same State do not hold the posts of Chief Engineer and Secretary at the same time.

(2) Subject to the general superintendence and control of the Board and the Executive Committee, the Chief Engineer of the Board appointed under sub-section (1) shall be the Chief Executive Officer of the Board and shall exercise and discharge—

(a) such powers and duties as may be prescribed or as may be delegated to him by the Board;

Vacancies, etc., not to invalidate proceedings of the Board or the Executive Committee.

Chief Engineer and Financial Adviser.

Executive

tee.

Commit-

405

(b) such other powers and duties as may be determined by regulations.

(3) The Financial Adviser appointed under sub-section (1) shall be the Chief Accounts Officer of the Board.

(4) The terms and conditions of service of the Chief Engineer of the Board, and of the Financial Adviser, and the Secretary, to the Board shall be such as may be prescribed.

8. (1) Subject to the rules, the Board may appoint such officers and employees as it may deem necessary for the efficient discharge of its functions:

Provided that the Board shall, as far as practicable, utilise the services of the officers and employees offered by the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh in such a manner that equal representation is given to the two States.

(2) The terms and conditions of service of the officers and employees of the Board shall be such as may be determined by regulations.

Advisory Commit_ tees. 9. Subject to the rules, the Board may from time to time, constitute one or more Advisory Committees to assist the Board and the Executive Committee in the efficient discharge of their functions.

CHAPTER III

FUNCTIONS AND POWERS OF THE BOARD

Functions of the Board. 10. Subject to the other provisions of this Act and the rules, the Board may, if satisfied that the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh have complied with or arranged to comply with the conditions specified in section 11,—

(a) carry out surveys and investigations in the Betwa Inter-State river valley and prepare a comprehensive project report for the construction of Rajghat Dam and appurtenant works and finalise the same after consulting the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh and taking into account the suggestions if any made by those Governments;

(b) prepare detailed reports and estimates in respect of the Project and allocate the cost among the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh;

(c) draw up standards and specifications for implementation of the project and for the maintenance thereof;

(d) construct the Rajghat Dam and the common carrier from the dam to irrigate areas in Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh;

(e) lay down rules of operation and management of Rajghat Dam;

(f) perform any other function which is supplemental, incidental, or consequential to all or any of the functions specified in clauses (a) to (e).

Other

officers and em. 11. (1) The exercise by the Board of the functions specified in section 10 shall be subject to the following conditions, namely:—

(i) that the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh shall at all times make, to the satisfaction of the Board, suitable provisions as to the moneys, land facilities and electrical power for construction and all other things required by the Board;

(*ii*) that the liability for the entire expenditure on the Rajghat Dam including appurtenant works and all other expenditure incurred by the Board in the discharge of its functions shall be shared by the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh in such proportion as may be specified by the Board:

Provided that the Board may specify different proportions for different works or matters having regard to the benefits which may accrue to the States and other relevant factors;

(*iii*) that the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh shall extend full co-operation to the Board and shall in particular make available to the Board the land and electric power required by it for construction purposes as expeditiously as possible.

(2) For the purposes of clause (*ii*) of sub-section (1), the expenditure on the Rajghat Dam shall include the expenditure incurred by the Government of Uttar Pradesh on the Rajghat Dam Project before the establishment of the Board and the Board shall determine the amount of expenditure so incurred by the Government of Uttar Pradesh and the extent to which it shall be reimbursed by the Government of Madhya Pradesh.

12. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act and the rules, the Board shall have the power to do anything which may be necessary or expedient for the purpose of carrying out its functions under this Act.

Powers of the Board

(2) Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing provision, such power shall include the powers—

(a) to acquire, hold and dispose of such properties both movable and immovable as the Board deems necessary;

(b) to publish statistics or other information relating to the various aspects of flood control and drainage in the Betwa River Valley and the regulation of Rajghat Reservoir;

(c) to require the Governments of Uttar Pradesh and Madhya Pradesh to furnish such information as the Board may require in the discharge of its functions.

CHAPTER IV

FINANCE, ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT

13. (1) There shall be constituted a Fund to be called the Betwa River Board Fund and there shall be credited thereto the sums paid to the Board by the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh and all other sums received by the Board.

Betwa[®] River Board Fund.

Conditions subject to which the Board may exercise its functions.

ථ

(2) The Fund shall be applied-

(a) for meeting the salaries, allowances and other remuneration of the officers and other employees of the Board and other administrative expenses of the Board;

(b) for meeting the expenditure on surveys and investigations undertaken by the Board;

(c) for meeting the cost of construction of the Rajghat Dam and appurtenant works;

(d) for meeting the other expenses of the Board in the discharge of its functions under this Act.

Budget.

Annual

report.

14. The Board shall prepare in such form and at such time each year as may be prescribed its budget for the next financial year showing the estimated expenditure, the amount of expenditure which the State Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh have undertaken to provide for and forward the same to the Central Government and the said State Governments.

15. (1) The Board shall prepare in such form and at such time each year as may be prescribed its annual report giving a full account of its activities during the previous year and forward copies thereof to the Central Government and that Government shall cause the same to be laid before each House of Parliament.

(2) The Board shall forward copies of its annual reports to the Governments of Madhya Pradesh and Uttar Pradesh.

and

16. The accounts of the Board shall be maintained and audited in such manner as may, in consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India, be prescribed.

CHAPTER V

MISCELLANEOUS

17. In the discharge of its functions, the Board shall be guided by such directions and instructions on questions of policy as may be given to it by the Central Government.

18. If any dispute arises between the Board and the Government of Madhya Pradesh or Uttar Pradesh or both regarding any matter covered by this Act or touching or arising out of it, it shall be referred to the Central Government and the decision of the Central Government shall be final and binding on the Board and the said Governments.

Power

19. Subject to any rules made in this behalf, any officer of the Board generally or specially authorised by the Board in this behalf may, at all reasonable times, enter upon any land or premises and there do such things as may be reasonably necessary for the purpose of lawfully carrying out any works or of making any surveys, examination or investigation, preliminary or incidental to the exercise of any power or the performance of any function by the Board under this Act:

Accounts

audit.

tions by Central Government. Disputes between the Board and the State Governments.

Direc-

to enter.

Betwa River Board

Provided that no person shall enter into any building or upon any enclosed court or garden attached to a dwelling house, unless with the consent of the occupier thereof, without previously giving such occupier at least seven days' notice in writing of his intention to do so.

20. All members of the Board and the Executive Committee and all officers and employees of the Board shall be deemed, when acting or purporting to act in pursuance of any of the provisions of this Act to be public servants within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

Members. officers and em. ployees of the Board to be public servants.

Protection of action

taken in

good

21. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceedings shall lie against the Central Government or the Government of Madhya Pradesh or Uttar Pradesh or any member of the Board or the Executive Committee or any officer or employee of the Board for anything which is in good faith . faith. done or intended to be done under this Act or the rules or regulations.

(2) No suit or other legal proceedings shall lie against the Board for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything in good faith done or purported to be done under this Act or the rules or regulations and, in particular, it shall not be the responsibility of the Board to provide for relief measures necessitated by floods or by breaches and failure of works.

22. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the purposes of this Act.

Power to make rules.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to 'the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:---

(α) the composition of, and the procedure to be followed, by the Executive Committee and all other matters relating to the Executive Committee, under sub-sections (2) and (5) of section 5;

(b) the powers and duties which may be exercised or discharged by the Chief Engineer of the Board, under clause (a) of sub-section (2) of section 7;

(c) the terms and conditions of service of the Chief Engineer of, and the Financial Adviser and the Secretary to, the Board, under subsection (4) of section 7;

(d) appointment of officers and employees of the Board, under sub-section (1) of section 8;

(e) the form in which and the time at which the budget and annual report of the Board shall be prepared, under section 14, and sub-section (1) of section 15;

(f) the manner in which the accounts of the Board shall be maintained and audited, under section 16; 115 Law---52.

45 of 1860.

(g) the form and manner in which disputes may be referred under section 18 to the Central Government and the procedure to be followed by the Central Government for the settlement of such disputes.

23. (1) The Board may, with the previous approval of the Central Government, by notification in the Official Gazette, make regulations not inconsistent with this Act and the rules, for enabling it to discharge its functions under this Act.

(2) Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such regulations may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:----

(a) the manner in which and the purposes for which the Board may associate with itself any persons, under sub-section (5) of section 4;

(b) the powers which may be exercised and the duties which may be discharged by the Chief Engineer of the Board, under subsection (2) (b) of section 7;

(c) the terms and conditions of service of the officers (other than the Chief Engineer of the Board, Financial Adviser and Secretary to the Board) and other employees of the Board, under sub-section (2) of section 8.

24. Every rule and every regulation made under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or regulation, as the case may be, or both Houses agree that the rule or regulation, as the case may be, should not be made, the rule or regulation shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule or regulation.

THE SCHEDULE

[See section 3(f)]

DESCRIPTION OF RAJGHAT DAM

The Dam is to be built across the Betwa river about one furlong upstream of Lalitpur Chanderi Causeway at Rajghat on the river Betwa, District Lalitpur of Uttar Pradesh. The Dam will comprise a masonry section in the river bed and earthen flanks on both sides. It will also include the earth dam to be constructed in the saddles on either side for creating a reservoir.

Power to make regulations.

Rules and regulations to be laid before Parliament.

THE APPROPRIATION (No. 4) ACT, 1976

No. 64 of 1976

[20th May, 1976]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

I. This Act may be called the Appropriation (No. 4) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate [inclusive of the sums specified in column 3 of the Schedule to the Appropriation (Vote on Account) Act, 1976] to the sum of twenty-five thousand two hundred and forty-five crores, sixty-two lakhs and sixty-four thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77 in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Shori title

Issue of Rs. 25,245, 62,64,000 out of the Consolidated Fund cf India for the year 1976-77.

Appropriation,

43 of 1976.

AII

WITTE AV AV

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2			3		
No.			Sums not exceeding			
of Vote	Services and purpo	oses -	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	R _S .	
I	Department of Agricul- ture	Revenue	2,14,99,000	••	2,14,99,000	
2	Agriculture	Revenue	65,08,47,000	• ••	65,08,47,000	
		Capital	556,45,95,000	81,00,40,000	637,46,35,000	
3	Fisheries .	Revenue	11,75,02,000	5,000	11,75,07,000	
		Capital	1,63,35,000	12,00,000	1,75,35,000	
4	Animal Husbandry and Dairy Develop- ment	Revenue	36,87,08,000	1,00,000	36,88,08,000	
		Capital	3,85,99,000	43,80,000	4,29,79,000	
5	Forest .	Revenue	10,59,74,000	••	10,59,74,000	
1		Capital	80,00,000	2,50,00,000	3,30,00,000	
6	Department of Food	Revenue	372,58,70,000	10,000	372,58,80,000	
		Capital	23,48,30,000	19,25,000	23,67,55,000	
7	Department of Rural Development -	Revenue	70,50,11,000	5,000	70,50,16,000	
		Capital	7,05,36,000	2,81,00,000	9,86,36,000	
	Department of Agri- cultural Research and Education	Revenue	7,53,000	•••	7,53,000	
9	Payments to Indian Council of Agricul- tural Research	Revenue	45,50,63,000	••	45,50,63,000	
10	Department of Irri- gation	Revenue	13,48,25,000	• • •	13,48,25,000	
x.		Capital	6,78,50,000	13,85,00,000	20,03,50,000	
11	Ministry of Chemicals and Fertilizers	Revenue	32,01,000		32,01,000	
12	Chemicals and Ferti- lizers Industries	Revenue	19,75,000	· · ·	19,75,000	
		Capital	491,95,79,000		491,95,79,000	
13	Ministry of Commerce	Revenue		•••	1,00,41,000	

I	2		3			
				Sums not exceeding		
No. of Vote	Services and purpos	CS	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
14	Foreign Trade and Export Production	Revenue	209,96,87,000	•••	209,96 ,8 7,000	
	l	Capital	384,38,84,000	••	384,38,84,000	
15	Ministry of Communi- cations	Revenue	1,39,88,000		1,39,88,000	
		Capital	8,36,00,000	••	8,36,00,000	
16	Overseas Communica-	D .			0.00.00.000	
	tions Service	Revenue	9,32,90,000		9,32,90,000	
	Posts and Talaguarha	Capital	7,24,90,000	10,000	7,25,00,000	
17	Posts and Telegraphs	Revenue	554,09,49,000	\$7,000	554,09,66,000	
18	Posts and Telegraphs— Dividend to General Revenues, Appropria- tions to Reserve Funds and Repayment of Ioans from General	: ×				
	Revenues	Revenue	154,01,73,000	••	154,01,73,000	
19	Capital Outlay on Posts and Telegraphs	Capital	212,08,00,000	•••	212,08,00,000	
20	Ministry of Defence .	Revenue	1,66,76,000	•	1,66,76,000	
		Capital	28,65,66,000	2,97,44,000	31,63,10,000	
21	Defence Services Army	Revenue	1649,75,74,000	9 00 00 00	1649,84,74,000	
22	Defence Services- Navy .	Revenue	168,22,24,000	40,000	168,22,64,000	
23	Defence Services- Air Force	Revenue	511,70,45,000	1,50,000	511,71,95,000	
24	Defence Services- Pensions	Revenue	114,56,24,000	10,000	.114,56,34,000	
25	Capital Outlay on Defence Services	Capital	259,22,60,000	30,00,000	259,52,60,000	
26	Department of Educa- tion	Revenue	1,43,41,000		1,43,41,000	
27	Education	Revenue	162,97,13,000		162,97,13,000	
		Capital	46,71,000	4,68,64,000	5,15,35,000	
28	Department of Social Welfare	Revenue	13,58,28,000		13,58,28.000	
29	Ministry of Energy .	Revenue	53,22,000		53,22,000	
30	Power Development .	Reverue	55,18,86,000		55,18,86,000	
		Capital	100,20,60,000	9,28,00,000	118,48,60,000	

r	2		3			
		Sums not exc			cceding	
No. of Vote	Services and pur	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fur d	Total		
	anna ann an an an ann ann an an an an an		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
31	Coal and Lignite	Revenue	22,34,64,000	••	22,34,64,000	
		Capital	274,74,01,000		274,74,01,000	
32	Ministry of External Affairs	Revenue	95,11,14,000	25,000	95,11,39,000	
		Capital	10,75,00,000	••	, 10,75,00,000	
33	Ministry of Finance	Revenue	33,79,41,000	40,000	33,79,81,000	
34	Stamps	Revenue	17,92,93,000	••	17,92,93,000	
		Capital	1,84,25,000		1,84,25,000	
35	Audit	Revenue	64,98,60,000	94,13,000	65,92,73,000	
36	Currency, Coinage and Mint	Revenue	40,68,8 8 ,000	•••	40,68 ,8 8,000	
		Capital	23,91,07,000	••	23,91,07,000	
37	Pensions .	Revenue	63,00 <u>,</u> 00,000	40,00,000	63,40,00,000	
38	Transfers to State and Union Territory Go- vernments	Revenue	391,94,00,000	1474,38,00,000	1866,32,00,000	
		Capital	• •	121; ,14,00,000	1217,14,00,000	
\$	CHARGED— Interest Payments .	Revenue		1351,8 5,54, 000	1351,8 5,5 4,000	
39	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of Fin- ance	Revenue	170,55,96,000	2,64,000	170,58,60,000	
		Capital	209,61,33,000		209,61,33,000	
40	Loans to Government Servants, etc.	Capital	47,00,00,000		47,00,00,000	
*.	CHARGED— Repayment of Debt.	Capital		967 1,01,58,000	9671,01,58,000	
	Department of Revenu and Banking	le. Reverue	4,78,25,000		4,78,2 5, 000	
		Capital	83,51,83,000	4,00,000	83,55,83,000	
42	Customs	Revenue	2.1,89,65,000	43,000	24,90,08,000	
43	Union Excise Duties .	Revenue	42,85,00,000	83,000	42,85,83,000	
44	Taxes on Income, Es- tate Duty, Wealth Tax and Gift Tax	enue	41,00,00,000	1,36,000	41,01,36,000	
45	Opium and Alkaloid Factories	Revenue	25,50,00,000	1,000	25,50,01,000	
		Capital	67,37,000		67,37,000	
. 46	Ministry of Health and Family Planning		69,22,000		69,22,000	

4ì\$

I	2			3		
			Sums not exceeding			
No. Services and pur of Vote		poses	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total -	
				Rs.	Rs.	
47	Medical and Public Health	Revenue	88,68,0 9 ,000		88,68,09,000	
		Capital	43,34,20,000	1,00,000	43,35,20,000	
48	Family Planning .	Reve nu e	76,22,90,000		76,22,90,000	
		Capital	10,0 0,000	į	10,00,000	
49	Ministry of Home Affairs	Revenue	2,16,63,000		2,16,63,000	
50	Cabinet	Revenue	1,26,42,000		1,26,42,000	
51	Department of Person.					
	nel and Administra tive Reforms .	Revenue	7,40,07,000	5,000	7,40,12,000	
		Capital	1,50,000	25, 00, 000	26,50,000	
52	Police .	Rever the	188,80,83,000	2 0,0 0 0	188,81,03,000	
	1	Capital	3,00,0 0 ,000	7,42,53,000	10,42,53,000	
53	Census .	Revolue	3,68,62,000		3,68,62,000	
54	Other Expenditure of					
	the Miristry of Home Affairs	Revenue	136,51,72,000	57,69 , 93,000	194,21,65,000	
	J	Capital	37,31,23,000	69,18,00 0	38,00,41,000	
55	Delhi	Revenue	112,25,24,000	56,66,000	112,81,90,000	
		Capital	49,98,29,000	2,50,00,000	52,48,29,000	
5 6	Chandigarh .	Reven u	16,13,45,000	54,97,000	16,68,42,000	
		Capita	6,11,37,000	6,00,000	6,17,37,000	
57	Andaman and Nicobar Islands	Revenue	21,18,10,000	8,000	21,18,18,000	
		Capital	9,70,30,000	•••	9 ,70,30,000	
58	Dadra and Nagar Haveli		* 99 66		* 00 cc	
		Revenue	1,88,66,000	••	1,88,66,000	
50	Lakshadweep	Capital Romanua	1,35,65,000	• •	1,35,65,000	
59	Laksnadweep	Revenue	3,18,81,000	· · ·	3,18,81,000	
60	Ministen of Industry	Capital	1,08,30,000	•••	1,08,30,000	
	Ministry of Industry and Civil Supplies	Revenue	3,39,97,000		3,39,97,000	
61	Industries	Revenue	21,71,36,000	· · ·	21,71,36,000	
62	Village and Small In-	Capital	147,63,52,000		147,63,52,000	
	dustries	Revenue	32,78,98,000	1,50,00,000	34,28,98,000	
		Capital	33,66,95,000	3,09,00,000	36,75,95,000	
63	Civil Supplies and Cooperation .	Revenue	6,73,17,000		6,73,17,000	
		Capital	28,03,60,000	1,95,60,000	29,99,20,000	

I	2		3		
No.			Sums not exceeding		
of Vote	Services and purp	oses	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolida- ted Fund	Total
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
64	Ministry of Informa- tion and Broad- casting	Revenue	4 2, 94,000	• •	42,94,000
65	Information and Publicity	Revenue	14,87,87,000	••	14,87,87,000
	5	Capital	1,15,50,000	••	1,15,50,000
66	Broadcasting .	Revenue	4 0, 39,39,000	• •	40,39,39,000
		Capital	21,34,13,000	••	21,34,13,000
67	Ministry of Labour .	Revenue	72,00,000	••	72,00,000
68	Labour and Employ- ment	Revenue	44,00,77,000	25,000	44,01,02,000
		Capital	9,88,000	••	9,88,000
69 -	Ministry of Law, Jus- tice and Company Affairs	Revenue	21,93,24,000	•.	21,93,24,000
70	Administration of Justice .	Revenue	32,47,000	62,06,000	94,53,000
71	Ministry of Petro- leum	Revenue	45,92,000		45,92,000
72	Petroleum and Petro- Chemicals Industries	Revenue	55,46,01,000		55,46,01,000
		Capital	288,10,32,000		288,10,32,000
73	Ministry of Planning.	Revenue	7,05,000		7,05,000
74	Statistics .	Revenue	10,16,63,000	••	10,16,63,000
75	Planning Commission	Revenue	4,71,11,000	•••	4,71,11,000
76	Department of Science and Technology	Revenue	10,81,12,000		10,81,12,000
	a aja antorogji i	Capital	1,49,00,000		1,49,00,000
77	Survey of India.	Revenue	17,77,89,000		17,77,89,000
78	Grants to Council of Scientific and Indus- trial Research	Revenue	44,43,87,000		44,43,87,000
79	Ministry of Shipping and Transport	Revenue	2,45,92,000		2,45,92,000
80	Roads	Revenue	80,66,54,000	10,000	80,66,64,000
		Capital	82,8 0,82,000		92,22,82,000
81	Ports, Lighthouses and Shipping.	Revenue	24,90,80,000	4,000	24,90,84,000
		Capital	207,12,43,000	3,26,14,000	210,38,57,000

of 1976] e en f

ı	2	· · ·		3	
No.			Su	mis not exceed	ing
of Vote	Scrvices and purp	oliting in the Oses in the fit	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolida- ted Fund	Total
82	Road and Inland		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
		Revenue	1,07,44,000	elfs•€ sk≛	1,07,44,000
		Capital	13,05,43,000	2,19,00,000	15,24,43,000
83	Department of Steel.	Revenue	52,85,29,000	 ntis ≫n tin syd j 	52,85,29,000
		Capital	414,88,50,000	2,00,00,00,00 ,00	416,88,50,000
84	Department of Mines	Revenue	28,50,000	ant 💀 mara	28,50,000
85	Mines and Minerals .	Revenue	36,05,61,000	•• (36,05,61,000
		Capital	100,23,14,000	••	100,23,14,000
86	Department of Supply	Revenue	23,36,000	and shares	23,36,000
87	Supplies and Dis-	7841 . 1 Damanua	1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.		7 08 26 202
60 B		Revenue	7,98,36,090	•• - 2738-1	7,,98,36,000
	Departments of Re- habilitation .	Revenue	24,45,86,000	1,15,000	24,47,01,000
ere de la		Capital	9,46,77,000	7,83,33,000	17,30,10,000
89	Ministry of Tourism and Civil Aviation	Revenue	47,74,000	2 - 42 ♥ ♥	47,74,000
9 0		Revenue	11,27,32,000	and interferences (11,27,32,000
5		Capital	2,03,20,000	÷ ••	2,03,20,000
91,	Aviation .	Revenue	26,81,03,000	de sy. E Children (26,81,03,000
		Capital	25,42,82,000	10,00,000	25,52,82,000
9 2	Tourism .	Revenue	3,85,89,000	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	3,85,89,000
. 1973	A CONTRACTOR	Capital	4,27,40,000	3 - 1831 4 ∙	4,27,40,000
93	Ministry of Works and Housing	Revenue	50 20 000		59,30,000
) (· · ·	Public Works		59,30,000	* a 1 %	57,06,63,000
. 94	L HOHE WOLKS	Revenue	57,06,42,000	21,000 10,00,000	14,85,16,000
~ =	Wator Sugar	Capital	14,75,16,000	10,00,000	-4,03,10,000
95	Water Supply and Sewerage	Revenue	1,33,35,000		1,33,35,000
96	Housing and Urban Development.	Revenue	10,10,44,000	62,56,000	10,73,00,000
		Capital	20,27,28,000	31,66,00,000	51,93,28,000
97	Stationery and Print- ing	Revenue	28,57,31,000	4,000	28,57,35,000
98	Department of Ato- mic Energy	Revenue	44,02,000		44,02,000
99	Atomic Energy Re- search, Development				
	and Industrial Pro- jects	Revenue	53,59,98,000	• •	53,59,98,000
		Capital	94,52,77,000		94,52,77,001
	1			1	-

1'15 Law-53.

417

Appropriation (No. 4)

 n_{i+1}

I	2		3		
No.	nappana an an an a	Sume not exceeding			
of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total	
·		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
100	Nuclear Power Schemes Revenue	38,52,30,000	•	₹738,52,30,000	
est.	Capital	55,13,59,000	••	55,13,59,000	
· ioi	Department of Culture Revenue	7,52,61,000	and the second	7,52,61,000	
103	Archaeology 0	6,05,09,000	••	6,05,09,000	
103·	Department of Blec-	at i i	A second second		
. <u>.</u> 16,3	tronics Revenue	7,75,72,000	a di Angel	7,75,72,00p	
	Capital	2,22,50,000	•••	2,22,50,000	
	Department of Space Revenue	33,71,25,000		33,71,25,000	
	Capital	7,43,00,000	••	7,43,00,000	
105	Lok Sabha	4,45,53,000	1,04,000	4,46,37,000	
106	Rajya Sabha Revenue	1,85,58,000	10 95,0003	1186,53,000	
187	Department of Parlia- mentary Affairs . Revenue	19;72;000	¢ (19,72,000	
ki jaliji	CHARGED -		1869年(1951年) 一個和平文書記録	iaka≩A ∎nas	
e na stati	Staff, Household and	i di suluki			
21 ³⁴	allowances of the President . Revenue	i Magela	67,67,000	67,67,000	
708	Secretariat of the Vice-President Revenue	5,72,000			
e se qui r	CHARGED				
. 3.3		· · · · ·		(96)	
82 ^{(*} 1]	Commission Revenue	•• (p.f.)	1,90,10,000	1,90,10,000	
Kalaga te	TOTAL	11275,38,63,000	13970,24,01,000	25245,62,64,000	
	U.TZ COURT				
ം, 16,00%	rat ² τ, γ ο^γο τ τ, γ. τ.	1.045	ργ		
		1	a di seren		
		5 	· 8. · · ·		
1.5		and a set of the set o	ala Charles		
×. 41	Sec. Sec. Sec. Sec. Sec. Sec. Sec. Sec.	to the second			
	4		Red E	·	
5 N. 198	ships in	1. j	e marine e e		

418

THE WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION (AMENDMENT) ACT: 1976

An Act further to amend the Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:--

1. (1) This Act may be called the Workmen's Compensation (Amend- Short ment) Act, 1976.

title and

(2) Sections 2 and 4 shall be deemed to have come into force on the ment. 1st day of October, 1975 and the remaining provisions shall come into force at once.

2. In section 2 of the Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923 (hereinafter Amend referred to as the principal Act), in sub-section (1), in sub-clause (ii) of ment of clause (n), for the words "five hundred rupees", the words "one thousand section 2. rupees" shall be substituted.

3. In section 36 of the principal Act, for the words "two successive Amendsessions, and if before the expiry of the session in which it is so laid or ment of the session immediately following", the words "two or more successive section 36. sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

4. For Schedule IV to the principal Act, the following Schedule shall be substituted, namely:-

Substitution of new Schedule for Schedule TV.

8 of 1923.

commence-

[21st May, 1976]

No. 65 of 1976

te dez al D

"SCHEDULE, IV, CLAR GARE 4314 (See section 4)-

Half-menthly payment as compensation for	Amount of compensation for-			Monthly of the v
temporary disablement	Permanent total disable- ment	Death		injure
4	3	2	·····	r ségi Y 3
			But not more than	More than
Rs. p. g	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
Half his monthly wages	10,080	7,200	60	1976
36.00	14,608	9,720	90	10/101 ····
1116 171 142.00	16,128	HI 520	I 20	[9 0;
48.75	18,900	13,500	1 50	120
1 1 VA 1 60;00	23,520	11. 13 16,80 0 tu		10 . 150
82.50	25,200	18,000	300	200
100.00	26,880	19,200	400	300
118:75 · · ·	W and 1, 293400 M	m 1 21,000 M		-hr: : 460
135.00	30,240	21,600	600	500
148,75	32,340	23,100	700	600
1000 T60100		24,600	1 0 8 00 51	40 1 11-1 - 00 700
168.75	37 , 800	27,000	900 g	800 800
175.00.".	42,000	30,000	1000	900

COMPENSATION PAYABLE IN CERTAIN CASES

2 in a set 1 of the Warmen's Compossible Arts 1922 data insite? Lne.pA to (a) existent convertion activities of an and a convertient of the sector of the sector of the sector of the 55 **3**0-5terminic and decay all presented and with draw all not up as and Laber of Here & are

8191 M.S

mission of the close with an the ford many addition as a second state 11000 to be easily to doinfor an entrance of the minute and surface section because Sec. Sec. 16 the contraction of the weight of the sollies of this contraction with which the second of a spectral for the spectral termination of the second
Half and the many safe that from a set of the bit shares as a environment in anne due a

11.10

a share ંગ્રે છે. 1.6.498 363 talante e 14

 Q_{11}

THE FINANCE ACT, 1976

Sec. Carlos

the second start

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Mr. Mr. .

SECTIONS

1. Short title and commencement. A MARKED AND A MARKED A

CHAPTER II

RATES OF INCOME-TAX

2. Income-tax.

CHAPTER III

the state of the DIRECT TAXES - And Andreas

ş. ÷

Real Contraction

and the second prove the

Income-tax

3. Amendment of section 2. 1 and the state of 4. Amendment of section 9. 5. Amendment of section 10. 14 C 11 C 6. Amendment of section 13. 4.1.1.1.1.1.1 and the effective set of the 7. Amendment of section 32. 8. Insertion of new section 32A. 9. Amendment of section 37. CANNER MARKED 10. Insertion of new sections 44C and 44D. Station at 11. Amendment of section 47. BE FOR THE CONTRACT B 12. Omission of section 54C. Hard St. R. H. Barris Hardshipper of the 13. Amendment of section 57. \$. . : . 3 F. BA to the minimum Pl 14. Amendment of section 58. 이 아이 아이는 흔 가슴 가슴 15. Amendment of section 80A. 16. Amendment of section 80C. 17. Amendment of section 80G. 化合成性化 经管理公司 化合金 18. Amendment of section 80M. 19. Amendment of section 115. 20. Insertion of new sections 115A and 115B. Allows and the section of the sectio 21. Amendment of section 155. 22. Amendment of section 195. 23. Amendment of First Schedule.

24. Amendment of Eighth Schedule.

42 I

SECTIONS

- 25. Amendment of Ninth Schedule.
- 26. Consequential amendments to certain sections. Wealth-tax

27. Amendment of Act 27 of 1957.

Gift-tax

28. Amendment of Act 18 of 1958.

Surtax

29. Amendment of Act 7 of 1964.

Interest-tax

30. Amendment of Act 45 of 1974.

CHAPTER IV

INDIRECT TAXES

i Taria I

31. Amendment of Act 32 of 1934.

32. Auxiliary duties of customs.

33. Amendment of Act 1 of 1949.

34. Amendment of Act 51 of 1975.

35. Amendment of Act 1 of 1944.

36. Auxiliary duties of excise.

37. Amendment of Act 58 of 1957.

38. Discontinuance of salt duty.

39. Amendment of Act 16 of 1955.

CHAPTER V States

MISCELLANEOUS

40. Amendment of Act 2 of 1899.

41. Amendment of Act 31 of 1956.

42. Amendment of Act 52 of 1963.

43. Amendment of Act 38 of 1974.

THE FIRST SCHEDULE. THE SECOND SCHEDULE. THE THIRD SCHEDULE. THE FOURTH SCHEDULE.

THE FIFTH SCHEDULE.

THE SIXTH SCHEDULE.

1.1. 11

En.

io d hauffing THE BINANCE ACT, 1976 or 100 ar , anogi

No. 66 of 1976

[27th May, 1976]

An Act to give effect to the financial proposals of the Central Government for the financial year 1976-77.

Br it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: DA JOTTON -

> J Section Application CHAPTER I al dente set

in the PRELIMINARY

h. to aft Second Conference

1. (1) This Act may be called the Finance Act, 1976.

(2) Save as otherwise provided in this Act, sections 2 to 30 and section 43 shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of April, 1976. 14.12

Short title and commencement.

CHAPTER II

RATES OF INCOME-TAX

2. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-sections (2), (3) and (4), for Income~ this assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976, income-tax tax, and the formation of a

423

shall be charged at the rates specified in Part I of the First Schedule and shall be increased,--

(a) in the cases to which Paragraphs A, B, C and D of that Part apply, by a surcharge for purposes of the Union; and

(b) in the cases to which Paragraphs E and F of that Part apply, by a surcharge,

calculated in each case in the manner provided therein.

(2) In the cases to which Sub-Paragraph I or Sub-Paragraph II of Paragraph A of Part I of the First Schedule applies, where the assessee has, in the previous year, any net agricultural income, in addition to total income, and the total income exceeds eight thousand rupees, then,—

(a) the net agricultural income shall be taken into account, in the manner provided in clause (b) (that is to say, as if the net agricultural income were comprised in the total income after the first eight thousand rupees of the total income but without being liable to tax), only for the purpose of charging income tax in respect of the total income; and

THE An(b) the income-tax chargeable shall be calculated as follows: ---

(i) the total income and the net agricultural income shall be aggregated and the amount of income-tax shall be determined in respect of the aggregate income at the rates specified in Sub-Paragraph I or, as the case may be, Sub-Paragraph II of the said Paragraph A, as if such aggregate income were the total income;

sut of the same

(ii) the net agricultural income shall be increased by a sum of eight thousand rupees and the amount of income-tax shall be determined in respect of the net agricultural income as so increased at the rates specified in Sub-Paragraph I or, as the case may be, Sub-Paragraph II of the said Paragraph A, as if the net agricultural income as so increased were the total income;

(iii) the amount by which income-tax determined in accordance with sub-clause (i) exceeds the amount of income-tax determined in accordance with sub-clause (ii) shall be the income-tax chargeable in respect of the total income.

(3) Where in the case of a company, other than the Life Insurance Corporation of India established under the Life Insurance Corporation

424

to get

1. . . .

31 of 1956. Act, 1956, the total income includes any profits and gains from life insurance business, the income-tax payable by it shall be the aggregate of the income-tax calculated-

> (i) on the amount of profits and gains from life insurance business so included, at the rate applicable in the case of the Life Insurance Corporation of India, in accordance with Paragraph E of Part I of the First Schedule, to that part of its total income which consists of profits and gains from life insurance business; and

> (ii) on the remaining part of its total income, at the rate applicable to the company on its total income.

43 0/ 1961.

「ない」を認知ないたないの意味の意味とい

ことでの設めるの数単数になってい

の、私のなどのなどのないないであるとないないです。

(4) In cases to which the provisions of Chapter XII or section 164 of the Income-tax Act, 1961 (hereinafter referred to as the Income-tax Act) apply, the tax chargeable shall be determined as provided in that Chapter or that section, and with reference to the rates imposed by sub-section (1) or the rates as specified in that Chapter or section, as the case may be. ം പ്

(5) In cases in which tax has to be deducted under sections 193, 194. 194A, 194B, 194D and 195 of the Income-tax Act at the rates in force, the deduction shall be made at the rates specified in Part II of the First Schedule.

(6) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (7), in cases in which income-tax has to be calculated under the first proviso to sub-section (5) of section 132 of the Income-tax Act or charged under sub-section (4) of section 172 or sub-section (2) of section 174 or section 175 or sub-section (2) of section 176 of the said Act or deducted under section 192 of the said Act from income chargeable under the head "Salaries" or deducted under sub-section (9) of section 80E of the said Act from any payment referred to in the said sub-section (9) or in which the "advance tax" payable under Chapter XVII-C of the said Act has to be computed, at the rate or rates in force, such income-tax or, as the case may be, "advance tax" shall be so calculated, charged, deducted or computed at the rate or rates specified in Part III of the First Schedule:

Provided that in cases to which the provisions of Chapter XII or section 164 of the Income-tax Act apply, "advance tax" shall be computed with reference to the rates imposed by this sub-section or the rates as specified in that Chapter or section, as the case may be:

Provided further that an assessee, being a company, may, in lieu of payment of surcharge on income-tax at the rate specified in Paragraph 115 Law-54.

E of Part III of the First Schedule, make a deposit under the scheme framed under sub-section (8) before the last instalment of advance tax is due in its case, and where it does so,—

(i) in a case where the amount of the deposit so made is equal is to or exceeds the amount of surcharge on income-tax payable by it, the amount of surcharge on income-tax payable by it shall be nil;

(ii) in a case where the amount of the deposit so made falls short of the amount of surcharge on income-tax payable by it, the amount of surcharge on income-tax payable by it shall stand reduced by the amount of the deposit; and

(*iii*) any order made by the Income-tax Officer under section 210 of the Income-tax Act and the notice of demand issued in pursuance thereof shall have effect as if the amount of surcharge on income-tax specified therein had been reduced to *nil* or, as the case may be, by the amount of the deposit.

(7) In the cases to which Sub-Paragraph I or Sub-Paragraph II of Paragraph A of Part III of the First Schedule applies, where the assessee has, in the previous year or, if by virtue of any provision of the Incometax Act, income-tax is to be charged in respect of the income of a period other than the previous year, in such other period, any net agricultural income, in addition to total income, and the total income exceeds eight thousand rupees, then, in calculating income-tax under the first proviso to sub-section (5) of section 132 of the Income-tax Act or in charging income-tax under sub-section (2) of section 174 or section 175 or subsection (2) of section 176 of the said Act or in computing the "advance tax" payable under Chapter XVII-C of the said Act, at the rate or rates in force,—

(a) the net agricultural income shall be taken into account, in the manner provided in clause (b) (that is to say, as if the net agricultural income were comprised in the total income after the first eight thousand rupees of the total income but without being liable to tax), only for the purpose of calculating, charging or computing such income-tax or, as the case may be, "advance tax" in respect of the total income; and

(b) such income-tax or, as the case may be, "advance tax" shall be so calculated, charged or computed as follows:---

(i) the total income and the net agricultural income shall be aggregated and the amount of income-tax or "advance tax" shall be determined in respect of the aggregate income at the rates specified in Sub-Paragraph I or, as the case may be. Sub-Paragraph II of the said Paragraph A. as if such aggregate income were the total income;

(ii) the net agricultural income shall be increased by a sum of eight thousand rupees and the amount of income-tax or "advance tax" shall be determined in respect of the net agricultural income as so increased at the rates specified in Sub-Paragraph I or, as the case may be, Sub-Paragraph II of the said Paragraph A, as if the net agricultural income as so increased were the total income;

(*iii*) the amount by which income-tax or, as the case may be, "advance tax" determined in accordance with sub-clause (*i*) exceeds the amount of income-tax or "advance tax" determined in accordance with sub-clause (*ii*) shall be the income-tax or "advance tax" in respect of the total income.

(8) Where an assessee, being a company, makes, during the financial year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976, any deposit with the Industrial Development Bank of India established under the Industrial Development Bank of India Act, 1964 under any such scheme as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, frame in this behalf, then, the surcharge on income-tax payable by the company for the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977,—

(i) in a case where the amount of deposit so made is equal to or exceeds the amount of surcharge on income-tax payable by it, shall be nil; and

(*ii*) in a case where the amount of the deposit so made falls short of the amount of surcharge on income-tax payable by it, shall be reduced by the amount of the deposit.

(9) For the purposes of this section and the First Schedule,---

(a) "company in which the public are substantially interested" means a company which is such a company as is referred to in section 108 of the Income-tax Act;

(b) "domestic company" means an Indian company, or any other company which, in respect of its income liable to income-tax under the Income-tax Act for the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976, has made the prescribed arrangements for the declaration and payment within India of the dividends (including dividends on preference shares) payable out of such income in accordance with the provisions of section 194 of that Act;

(c) "industrial company" means a company which is mainly engaged in the business of generation or distribution of electricity or any other form of power or in the construction of ships or in the manufacture or processing of goods or in mining.

18 of 1964.

6

199.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this clause, a company shall be deemed to be mainly engaged in the business of generation or distribution of electricity or any other form of power or in the construction of ships or in the manufacture or processing of goods or in mining, if the income attributable to any one or more of the aforesaid activities included in its total income of the previous year (as computed before making any deduction under Chapter VIA of the Income-tax Act) is not less than fifty-one per cent. of such total income;

(d) "insurance commission" means any remuneration or reward, whether by way of commission or otherwise, for soliciting or procuring insurance business (including business relating to the continuance, renewal or revival of policies of insurance);

(e) "net agricultural income", in relation to a person, means the total amount of agricultural income, from whatever source derived, of that person computed in accordance with the rules contained in Part IV of the First Schedule;

(f) "tax-free security" means any security of the Central Government issued or declared to be income-tax free, or any security of a State Government issued income-tax free, the income-tax whereon is payable by the State Government;

(g) all other words and expressions used in this section or in the First Schedule but not defined in this sub-section and defined in the Income-tax Act shall have the meanings, respectively, assigned to them in that Act.

CHAPTER III

DIRECT TAXES

Income-tax

and the second
Amendment of section 2 3. In the Income-tax Act, in section 2, with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976,-

(a) after clause (28), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:

(28A) "interest" means interest payable in any manner in respect of any moneys borrowed or debt incurred (including a deposit, claim or other similar right or obligation) and includes any service fee or other charge in respect of the moneys borrowed or debt incurred or in respect of any credit facility which has not been utilised:

Finance

(b) in clause (37A), in sub-clause (i),-

(i) for the words and figures "in a case not falling under section 164", the words, figures and letters "in a case not falling under section 115A or section 115B or section 164" shall be substituted:

(*ii*) for the words and figures "in a case falling under section 164, the rate specified in that section", the words, figures and letters "in a case falling under section 115A or section 115B or section 164, the rate or rates specified in section 115A or section 115B or 115B or, as the case may be, section 164" shall be substituted.

4. In the Income-tax Act, in section 9, in sub-section (1), with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976,—

Amendment of section 9.

(a) in clause (i), the words "or through or from any money lent at interest and brought into India in cash or in kind" shall be omitted:

(b) after clause (iv), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely: -

'(v) income by way of interest payable by-

(a) the Government; or

(b) a person who is a resident, except where the interest is payable in respect of any debt incurred, or moneys borrowed and used, for the purposes of a business or profession carried on by such person outside India or for the purposes of making or earning any income from any source outside India; or

(c) a person who is a non-resident, where the interest is payable in respect of any debt incurred, or moneys borrowed and used, for the purposes of a business or profession carried on by such person in India;

(vi) income by way of royalty payable by-

(a) the Government; or

(b) a person who is a resident, except where the royalty is payable in respect of any right, property or information used or services utilised for the purposes of a business or profession carried on by such person outside India or for the purposes of making or earning any income from any source outside India; or

(c) a person who is a non-resident, where the royalty is payable in respect of any right, property or information used or services utilised for the purposes of a business or profession carried on by such person in India or for the purposes of making or earning any income from any source in India; Provided that nothing contained in this clause shall apply in relation to so much of the income by way of royalty as consists of lump sum consideration for the transfer outside India of, or the imparting of information outside India in respect of, any data, documentation, drawing or specification relating to any patent, invention, model, design, secret formula or process or trade mark or similar property, if such income is payable in pursuance of an agreement made before the 1st day of April, 1976 and the agreement is approved by the Central Government.

Explanation 1 .- For the purposes of the foregoing proviso, an agreement made on or after the 1st day of April, 1976 shall be deemed to have been made before that date if the agreement is made in accordance with proposals approved by the Central Government before that date; so, however, that, where the recipient of the income by way of royalty is a foreign company, the agreement shall not be deemed to have been made before that date unless, before the expiry of the time allowed under sub-section (1) or subsection (2) of section 139 (whether fixed originally or on extension) for furnishing the return of income for the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977, or the assessment year in respect of which such income first becomes chargeable to tax under this Act, whichever assessment year is later, the company exercises an option by furnishing a declaration in writing to the Income-tax Officer (such option being final for that assessment year and for every subsequent assessment year) that the agreement may be regarded as an agreement made before the 1st day of April, 1976.

Explanation 2.—For the purposes of this clause, "royalty" means consideration (including any lump sum consideration but excluding any consideration which would be the income of the recipient chargeable under the head "Capital gains") for—

(i) the transfer of all or any rights (including the granting of a licence) in respect of a patent, invention, model, design, secret formula or process or trade mark or similar property;

(*ii*) the imparting of any information concerning the working of, or the use of, a patent, invention, model, design, secret formula or process or trade mark or similar property;

(*iii*) the use of any patent, invention, model, design, secret formula or process or trade mark or similar property;

(*iv*) the imparting of any information concerning technical, industrial, commercial or scientific knowledge, experience or skill;

Financ**e**

(v) the transfer of all or any rights (including the granting of a licence) in respect of any copyright, literary, artistic or scientific work including films or video tapes for use in connection with television or tapes for use in connection with radio broadcasting, but not including consideration for the sale, distribution or exhibition of cinematographic films; or

(vi) the rendering of any services in connection with the activities referred to in sub-clauses (i) to (v):

(vii) income by way of fees for technical services payable by-

(a) the Government; or

(b) a person who is a resident, except where the fees are payable in respect of services utilised in a business or profession carried on by such person outside India or for the purposes of making or earning any income from any source outside India; or

(c) a person who is a non-resident, where the fees are payable in respect of services utilised in a business or profession carried on by such person in India or for the purposes of making or earning any income from any source in India.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this clause, "fees for technical services" means any consideration (including any lump sum consideration) for the rendering of any managerial, technical or consultancy services (including the provision of services of technical or other personnel) but does not include consideration for any construction, assembly, mining or like project undertaken by the recipient or consideration which would be income of the recipient chargeable under the head "Salaries".

5. In section 10 of the Income-tax Act,-

Amendment of section 10.

(a) in clause (6), after sub-clause (x), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(xi) the remuneration received by him as an employee of the Government of a foreign State during his stay in India in connection with his training in any establishment or office of, or in any undertaking owned by,--

(i) the Government; or

(ii) any company in which the entire paid up share capital is held by the Central Government, or any State Government or Governments, or partly by the Central Government and partly by one or more State Governments; or (*iii*) any company which is a subsidiary of a company referred to in item (ii); or

(iv) any corporation established by or under a Central, State or Provincial Act; or

(v) any society registered under the Societies Registration Act, 1860 or under any other corresponding law for the time being in force and wholly financed by the Central Government, or any State Government or State Governments, or partly by the Central Government and partly by one or more State Governments;";

(b) in clause (15), after item (e) of sub-clause (iv), the following item shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976, namely:—

(f) by an industrial undertaking in India on any moneys borrowed by it in foreign currency from sources outside India under a loan agreement approved by the Central Government having regard to the need for industrial development in India, to the extent to which such interest does not exceed the amount of interest calculated at the rate approved by the Central Government in this behalf, having regard to the terms of the loan and its repayment.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this item, the expression "foreign currency" shall have the meaning assigned to it in the Foreign Exchange Regulation Act, 1973;';

(c) in clause (17), for the words "any Committee thereof;", the words, brackets and figures "any Committee thereof or any allowance received by a member of either House of Parliament under the Members of Parliament (Additional Facilities) Rules, 1975;" shall be substituted.

Ame**nd-**

-6:: 9:02

la harar

ment of section 13. 6. In section 13 of the Income-tax Act, in sub-section (5) [as directed to be inserted by clause (*iii*) of section 5 of the Taxation Laws (Amendment) Act, 1975], for clause (a) (*iii*), the following clause shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:--

"(iii) deposit in any account with the State Bank of India constituted under the State Bank of India Act, 1955 or any subsidiary bank as defined in the State Bank of India (Subsidiary Banks) Act, 1959 or any nationalised bank, that is to say, any corresponding new bank constituted under section 3 of the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970;". 14 of 1860.

1

41 of 1975.

5 of 1970,

• 15

Seconday.

1:00

الالمود را و

. .

of 19761 dd TDAT

of goinge

- 19 - 19 - スート・スートの一部には、大学に、大学校教育の部分になったなななななない。

ALCONTRACTOR OF

7. In section 32 of the Income-tax Act, in sub-section (1),-Ser and the off . 11 - 1. - 1.

(1) in clause (iv), for the words "seven thousand five hundred rupees", the words "ten thousand rupees" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(2) in clause (vi), ele contant

(a) for the words "any one or more of the articles or things specified in the list in the Ninth Schedule", the words, figures and brackets "any one or more of the articles or things specified in items 1 to 24 (both inclusive) in the list in the Ninth Schedule" shall be substituted;

(b) in the second proviso,—

(i) in clause (a), the word "and" shall be omitted;

10 1. 11. 19 Mg

(ii) in clause (b), the word "and" shall be inserted at the end; and the second of the second

10.9104

(iii) after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

المتقاطين فالبطون فلتسقعك أنوت فاقتلا

ates all

. ;

"(c) any ship or aircraft acquired after the 31st day of March, 1976 or any machinery or plant installed after that date.".

8. After section 32 of the Income-tax Act, the following section shall

Insertion of new section 32A.

diama and a company '32A. (1) In respect of a ship or an aircraft or machinery or Investment alplant specified in sub-section (2), which is owned by the assessee lowance. and is wholly used for the purposes of the business carried on by him, there shall, maccordance with and subject to the provisions and this section, be allowed a deduction, in respect of the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired or the machinery "Ut u br plant was installed or, if the ship, aircraft, machinery or plant is Thist put to use in the immediately succeeding previous year, then, in respect of that previous year, of a sum by way of investment

allowance equal to twenty-five per cent. of the actual cost of the ship, aircraft, machinery or plant to the assessee: tophie will conserved cost thereof to the assister, one

Provided that no deduction shall be allowed under this section to insidepectation we obtain the state of the (i)

ec entre entre de m

(a) any machinery or plant installed in any office premises or any residential accommodation, including any accommodation in the nature of a guest-house;

им ист. (Заколек эреколог ни То Батоле, есле с с с С. G.)

(b) any office appliances or road transport vehicles;

au was acquired or no machinery or plant was net (c) any ship, machinery nor, plant in respect of which the off the deductione by tway on of development is rebate is allowable under geisers Inosection.33; and second has be added when genutrally 115 Tawa5510 mators (cont) as ingo in all a inclusion and

ment of

section 32.

Financê

(d) any machinery or plant, the whole of the actual cost of which is allowed as a deduction (whether by way of depreciation or otherwise) in computing the income chargeable under the head "Profits and gains of business or profession" of any one previous year.

(2) The ship or aircraft or machinery or plant referred to in sub-section (1) shall be the following, namely: ----

(a) a new ship or new aircraft acquired after the 31st day of March, 1976 by an assessee engaged in the business of operation of ships or aircraft;

(b) any new machinery or plant installed after the 31st day of March, 1976-

(i) for the purposes of business of generation or distribution of electricity or any other form of power; or

(ii) for the purposes of business of construction, manufacture or production of any one or more of the articles or things specified in the list in the Ninth Schedule: or

(iii) in a small-scale industrial undertaking for the purposes of business of manufacture or production of any other articles or things.

Explanation .-- For the purposes of this sub-section and sub**section** (4),---

(1) "new ship" or "new aircraft" or "new machinery or plant" shall have the same meanings as in the Explanation to clause (vi) of sub-section (1) of section [32;) 1.252 1048-0486 (pulit)

er a tha (2) an industrial undertaking shall be deemed to be a smallan always scale industrial undertaking, if the aggregate value of the machinery and plant (other, than tools, jigs, dies and moulds) installed; as on the last day of the previous year, for the purposes entransistor of the business of the undertaking does not exceed ten lakh the value of any machinety, or plant recht als shall be, de recht and and the type of the public

and the sale value of 30 (a) in the case of any machinery or plant owned by the assessee, the actual cost thereof to the assessee; and - 513 -AL STREETS STREETS of them and the state the second

(b) in the case of any machinery or plant hired by the assessee, the actual cost thereof as in the case of the owner astr 65 g. of such machinery of plant. (c

ent in the Gost sp (3) Where the total income of the assessee assessable for the assessment year relevant to the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired or the machinery or plant was installed, or, d pr as the case may be, the immediately succeeding previous year [the total income for this purpose being computed after deduction of the allowances under section 33 and section 33A, but without making any deduction under sub-section (1) of this section or any deduction

1.90

1.

13 ()

111

-325 BC

5 10,005

. A.,

under Chapter VIA] is nil or is less than the full amount of the investment allowance,--

s ty ster Pet yr i

ß

non.).,

AV BAL

7. :

201

t. Carro

dest.

i sister Nari

(i) the sum to be allowed by way of investment allowance for that assessment year under sub-section (1) shall be only such amount as is sufficient to reduce the said total income to to yill; and

100 (ii) the amount of the investment allowance, to the extent wassing to which it has not been allowed as aforesaid, shall be carried forward to the following assessment year, and the investment allowance to be allowed for the following assessment year shall be such amount as is sufficient to reduce the total income of the assessee assessable for that assessment year, computed in the manner aforesaid, to nil, and the balance of the investment allowance, if any, still outstanding shall be carried forward to NG V the following assessment year and so on, so, however, that no portion of the investment allowance shall be carried forward م<u>ي</u>ة بيرس for more than eight assessment years immediately succeeding Statute in the assessment year relevant to the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired or the machinery or plant was

installed or, as the case may be, the immediately succeeding previous year.

Explanation.—Where for any assessment year, investment allowance is to be allowed in accordance with the provisions of this sub-section in respect of any ship or aircraft acquired or any machinery or plant installed in more than one previous year, and the total income of the assessee assessable for that assessment year [the total income for this purpose being computed after deduction of the allowances under section 33 and section 33A, but without making any deduction under sub-section (1) of this section or any deduction under Chapter VIA] is less than the aggregate of the amounts due to be allowed in respect of the assets aforesaid for that assessment year, the following procedure shall be followed, namely:--

(a) the allowance under clause (i) shall be made before any allowance under clause (i) is made; and

(b) where an allowance has to be made under clause (ii) in respect of amounts carried forward from more than one assessment year, the amount carried forward from an earlier assessment year shall be allowed before any amount carried forward from a later assessment year.

(4) The deduction under sub-section (1) shall be allowed only if the following conditions are fulfilled, namely:---

(i) the particulars prescribed in this behalf have been furnished by the assessee in respect of the ship or aircraft or machinery or plant;

(ii) an amount equal to seventy-five per cent of the investment allowance to be actually allowed is debited to the profit

1 18 CUB

and loss account of the previous year in respect of which the deduction is to be allowed and credited to a reserve account (to be called the "Investment Allowance Reserve Account") to be utilised-

(a) for the purposes of acquiring, before the expiry of a period of ten years next following the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired or the machinery or plant was installed, a new ship or a new aircraft or new machinery or plant [other than machinery or plant of the nature referred to in clauses (a), (b) and (d) of the proviso to sub-section (1)] for the purposes of the business of the undertaking; and

(b) until the acquisition of a new ship or a new aircraft or new machinery or plant as aforesaid, for the purposes of the business of the undertaking other than for distribution by way of dividends or profits or for remittance outside India as profits or for the creation of any asset outside India: 30000 100

Provided that this clause shall have effect in respect of a ship as if for the word "seventy-five", the word "fifty" had been substituted.

Explanation.-Where the amount debited to the profit and loss account and credited to the Investment Allowance Reserve Account under this sub-section is not less than the amount required to be so credited on the basis of the amount of deduction in respect of investment allowance claimed in the return made by the assessee under section 139, but a higher deduction in respect of the investment allowance is admissible on the basis of the total income as proposed to be computed by the Income-tax Officer under section 143. the Income-tax Officer shall, by notice in writing in this behalf, allow the assessee an opportunity to credit within the time specified in the notice or within such further time as the Income-tax Officer may allow, a further amount to the Investment Allowance Reserve Account out of the profits and gains of the previous year in which such notice is served on the assessee or of the immediately preceding previous year, if the accounts for that year have not been made up; and, if the assessee credits any further amount to such account within the time aforesaid, the amount so credited shall be deemed to have been credited to the Investment Allowance Reserve Account of the previous year in which the deduction is admissible and such amount shall not be taken into account in determining the adequacy of the reserve required to be credited by the assessee in respect of the previous year in which such further credit is made:

Provided that such opportunity shall not be allowed by the Income-tax Officer in a case where the difference in the total income as proposed to be computed by him and the total income as returned by the assessee arises out of the application of the proviso to subsection (1) of section 145 or sub-section (2) of that section or the omission by the assessee to disclose his income fully and truly.

s.

32.000

-h 1e Area Aller

a 96

1.

of 1976]

~ []

- rej

¥71

1.50

1 mil

and the second

And the second s

日本があるないなどで変化なりないというなどない。ために読みに置き

Finance

(5) Any allowance made under this section in respect of any ship, aircraft, machinery or plant shall be deemed to have been wrongly made for the purposes of this Act

(a) if the ship, aircraft, machinery or plant is sold or otherwise transferred by the assessee to any person at any time before the expiry of eight years from the end of the previous year in which it was acquired or installed; or

(b) if at any time before the expiry of ten years from the end of the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired or the machinery or plant was installed, the assessee does not utilise the amount credited to the reserve account under subsection (4) for the purposes of acquiring a new ship or a new aircraft or new machinery or plant [other than machinery or plant of the nature referred to in clauses (a), (b) and (d) of the proviso to sub-section (1)] for the purposes of the business of the undertaking; or

(c) if at any time before the expiry of the ten years aforesaid, the assessee utilises the amount credited to the reserve account under sub-section (4) for distribution by way of dividends or profits or for remittance outside India as profits or for the creation of any assets outside India or for any other purpose which is not a purpose of the business of the undertaking,

and the provisions of sub-section (4A) of section 155 shall apply accordingly:

Provided that nothing in clause (a) shall apply-

(i) where the ship, aircraft, machinery or plant is sold or otherwise transferred by the assessee to the Government, a local authority, a corporation established by a Centual, State or Provincial Act or a Government company as defined in section 617 of the Companies Act, 1956; or

(ii) where the sale or transfer of the ship, aircraft, machinery or plant is made in connection with the amalgamation or succession, referred to in sub-section (6) or sub-section (7).

(6) Where, in a scheme of amalgamation, the amalgamating company sells or otherwise transfers to the amalgamated company any ship, aircraft, machinery or plant, in respect of which investment allowance has been allowed to the amalgamating company under sub-section (1),—

(a) the amalgamated company shall continue to fulfil the conditions mentioned in sub-section (4) in respect of the reserve created by the amalgamating company and in respect of the period within which such ship, aircraft, machinery of plant shall not be sold or otherwise transferred and in default of any of these conditions, the provisions of sub-section (4A) of section 155, shall apply to the amalgamated company as they would have applied to the amalgamating company had it committed the default; and

1 of 1956.

(b) the balance of investment allowance, if any, still outstanding to the amalgamating company in respect of such ship, aircraft, machinery or plant, shall be allowed to the amalgamated company in accordance with the provisions of subsection (3), so, however, that the total period for which the balance of investment allowance shall be carried forward in the assessments of the amalgamating company and the amalgamated company shall not exceed the period of eight years specified in sub-section (3) and the amalgamated company shall be treated as the assessee in respect of such ship, aircraft, machinery or plant for the purposes of this section.

(7) Where a firm is succeeded to by a company in the business carried on by it as a result of which the firm sells or otherwise transfers to the company any ship, aircraft, machinery or plant, the provisions of clauses (a) and (b) of sub-section (6) shall, so far as may be, apply to the firm and the company.

Explanation.—The provisions of this sub-section shall apply only where—

(i) all the property of the firm relating to the business immediately before the succession becomes the property of the company;

(*ii*) all the liabilities of the firm relating to the business immediately before the succession become the liabilities of the company; and

(*iii*) all the shareholders of the company were partners of the firm immediately before the succession.

(8) The Central Government, if it considers necessary or expedient so to do, may, by notification in the Official Gazette, direct that the deduction allowable under this section shall not be allowed in respect of any ship or aircraft acquired or any machinery or plant installed after such date, not being earlier than three years from the date of such notification, as may be specified therein.

(9) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the deduction under sub-section (1) shall not be denied by reason only that the amount debited to the profit and loss account of the relevant previous year and credited to the Investment Allowance Reserve Account exceeds the amount of the profit of such previous year (as arrived at without making the debit aforesaid), in accordance with the profit and loss account.'

9. In section 37 of the Income-tax Act,-

(a) in sub-section (2A),-

(i) in clause (i), for the words, figures and letter "section 33 or section 33A", the words, figures and letters "section 32A or section 33 or section 33A" shall be substituted:

Amendment of section 37.

OF 1976]

.0

11.41

1.157

Subtra

4110.11

ra i viji

e tes 15 strate

学道教 一种生产

걸음 가지 위

or o s

S. 2. 1 1.

÷.

borg

11

(ii) in the Explanation, the words, brackets, figure and letter "and sub-section (2B)" shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(b) sub-section (2B) shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977.

10. In the Income-tax Act, in Chapter IV-D, after section 44B, the following sections shall be inserted, with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976, namely: --

'44C. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in sections 28 to 43A, in the case of an assessee, being a non-resident, no allowance shall be made, in computing the income chargeable under the head "Profits and gains of business or profession", in respect of so much of the expenditure in the nature of head office expenditure as is in excess of the amount computed as hereunder, namely:—

Insertion of new sections 44C and 44D. Deduction of head office expenditure in the case of nonresidents,

439

(a) an amount equal to five per cent. of the adjusted total income; or

(b) an amount equal to the average head office expenditure;

(c) the amount of so much of the expenditure in the nature of head office expenditure incurred by the assessee as is attributable to the business or profession of the assessee in India,

whichever is the least:

or

Provided that in a case where the adjusted total income of the assessee is a loss, the amount under clause (a) shall be computed at the rate of five per cent. of the average adjusted total income of the assessee.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(i) "adjusted total income" means the total income computed in accordance with the provisions of this Act, without giving effect to the allowance referred to in this section or in sub-section (2) of section 32 or the deduction referred to in section 32A or section 33 or section 33A or the first proviso to clause (ix) of subsection (1) of section 36 or any loss carried forward under subsection (1) of section 72 or sub-section (2) of section 73 or subsection (1) of section 74 or sub-section (3) of section 74A or the deductions under Chapter VIA;

(ii) "average adjusted total income" means,---

(a) in a case where the total income of the assessee is assessable for each of the three assessment years immediately preceding the relevant assessment year, one-third of the aggregate amount of the adjusted total income in respect of the previous years relevant to the aforesaid three assessment years;

(b) in a case where the total income of the assesse is assessable only for two of the aforesaid three assessment years, one-half of the aggregate amount of the adjusted total income in respect of the previous years relevant to the aforesaid two assessment years;

(c) in a case where the total income of the assessee is assessable only for one of the aforesaid three assessment years, the amount of the adjusted total income in respect of the previous year relevant to that assessment year;

(*iii*) "average head office expenditure" means,-

(a) in a case where any expenditure in the nature of head office expenditure has been allowed as a deduction in computing the income of the assessee chargeable under the head "Profits and gains of business or profession" in respect of each of the three previous years relevant to the assessment years commencing on the 1st day of April, 1974, the 1st day of April, 1975 and the 1st day of April, 1976, one-third of the aggregate amount of the expenditure so allowed;

(b) in a case where such expenditure has been so allowed only in respect of two of the aforesaid three previous years, one-half of the aggregate amount of the expenditure so allowed;

(c) in a case where such expenditure has been so allowed only in respect of one of the aforesaid three previous years, the amount of the expenditure so allowed;

(iv) "head office expenditure" means executive and general administration expenditure incurred by the assessee outside ŧ., . India, including expenditure incurred in respect of-

and the sec (a) rent, rates, taxes, repairs or insurance of any premises outside India used for the purposes of the business or profession;

(b) salary, wages, annuity, pension, fees, bonus, com-001 mission, gratuity, perquisites or profits in lieu of or in addition to salary, whether paid or allowed to any employee or other person employed in, or managing the affairs of, any office outside India;

318 22 (c) travelling by any employee or other person employed in, or managing the affairs of, any office outside India; and Apple on Financial

 $> E^{\rm eff}$, where $r_{\rm eff}$ (d) such other matters connected with executive and general administration as may be prescribed. han to be

12.00 44D. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Special sections 28 to 44C, in the case of an assessee, being a foreign provisions for the to Aby maily,- $C^{(1)}$ G 11 3 - 1. Hoan

comput-

ing income by etc., in the case of foreign 200 - 200 - 30 compa-397

201

1210

 $f \geq f_{\rm eff}$

20 h Begt ...

an î ser

nies.

(a) the deductions admissible under the said sections in computing the income by way of royalty or fees for technical royalties, services received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an before the 1st day of April, 1976, shall not exceed in the aggregate twenty per cent. of the gross amount of such royalty or fees as reduced by so much of the gross amount of such royalty as consists of lump sum consideration for the transfer outside India of, or the imparting of information outside India in respect of, any data, documentation, drawing or specification relating to any """ ""patent," invention, model, design, secret formula or process or

and you have

1. 6

98.1

tråde mark or similar property; inge or ter

3 of 1956.

Finance

(b) no deduction in respect of any expenditure or allowance shall be allowed under any of the said sections in computing the income by way of royalty or fees for technical services received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by the foreign company with the Indian concern after the 31st day of March, 1976.

Explanation .- For the purposes of this section,-

(a) "fees for technical services" shall have the same meaning as in the Explanation to clause (vii) of sub-section (1) of section 9:

(b) "foreign company" shall have the same meaning as in section 80B;

(c) "royalty" shall have the same meaning as in the Explanation to clause (vi) of sub-section (1) of section 9;

(d) royalty received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by a foreign company with the Indian concern after the 31st day of March, 1976 shall be deemed to have been received in pursuance of an agreement made before the 1st day of April, 1976 if such agreement is deemed, for the purposes of the proviso to clause (vi) of sub-section (1) of section 9, to have been made before the 1st day of April, 1976.'.

11. In section 47 of the Income-tax Act, after clause (viii), the following clause shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:—

'(*ix*) any transfer of a capital asset, being any work of art, archaeological, scientific or art collection, book, manuscript, drawing, painting, photograph or print, to the Government or a University or the National Museum, National Art Gallery, National Archives or any such other public museum or institution as may be notified by the Central Government in the Official Gazette to be of national importance or to be of renown throughout any State or States.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this clause, "University" means a University established or incorporated by or under a Central, State or Provincial Act and includes an institution declared under section 3 of the University Grants Commission Act, 1956 to be a University for the purposes of that Act.'.

12. Section 54C of the Income-tax Act shall be omitted.

13. In section 57 of the Income tax Act, the following proviso and Explanation shall be inserted at the end, with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976, namely:—

'Provided that nothing contained in clause (i) or clause (iii) shall apply in computing the income by way of dividends in the case of an assessee, being a foreign company.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section and section 58, "foreign company" shall have the same meaning as in section 80B.

14. In section 58 of the Income-tax Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976, namely:---

'(3) In the case of an assessee, being a foreign company, the provisions of section 44D shall, so far as may be, apply in computing the income chargeable under the head "Income from other sources" as they apply in computing the income chargeable under the head "Profits and gains of business or profession".

115 Law-56,

Amendment of section 47.

Omission of section 54C. Amendment of section 57.

Amendment of section 58. Amendment of section 80A.

Amendment of section 80C. Amend-

ment of section 80G 15. In section 80A of the Income-tax Act, after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:—

"(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), no deduction under section 80G or section 80GG or section 80HH or section 80J or section 80L or section 80QQ shall be allowed in computing the total income of an assessee, being a Hindu undivided family which at any time during the previous year has at least one member whose total income of the previous year exceeds the maximum amount not chargeable to tax.".

16. In section 80C of the Income-tax Act, in clause (d) of sub-section (2), for the words "eight thousand rupees", the words "ten thousand rupees" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977.

17. In section 80G of the Income-tax Act,—

(a) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:---

"(1) In computing the total income of an assessee, there shall be deducted, in accordance with and subject to the provisions of this section,—

(i) in a case where the aggregate of the sums specified in sub-section (2) includes any sum specified in sub-clause (vii) of clause (a) thereof, an amount equal to the whole of such sum plus fifty per cent. of the balance of such aggregate; and

(*ii*) in any other case, an amount equal to fifty per cent. of the aggregate of the sums specified in sub-section (2).";

(b) in clause (a) of sub-section (2), with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977,—

(i) in sub-clause (v), for the words "for any charitable purpose;", the words "for any charitable purpose other than the purpose of promoting family planning; or" shall be substituted;
(ii) after sub-clause (v), the following sub-clauses shall be

inserted, namely:---

"(vi) any authority referred to in clause (20A) of section 10; or

(vii) the Government or to any such local authority, institution or association as may be approved in this behalf by the Central Government, to be utilised for the purpose of promoting family planning;";

(c) in sub-section (4), for the words, brackets and figures "subclauses (iv) and (v)", the words, brackets and figures "sub-clauses (iv), (v), (vi) and (vii)" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(d) after Explanation 4, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:-

"Explanation 5.—For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that no deduction shall be allowed under this section in respect of any donation unless such donation is of a sum of money.".

18. In section 80M of the Income-tax Act, for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:--

"(1) Where the gross total income of an assessee, being a domestic company, includes any income by way of dividends from a domestic company, there shall, in accordance with and subject to the

Amendment of section 80M. $\frac{5}{2}$

S4.5

k. Ž of 1976]

È

provisions of this section, be allowed, in computing the total income of the assessee, a deduction from such income by way of dividends of an amount equal to—

(a) in respect of such income by way of the whole of such income; dividends from a company formed and

registered under the Companies Act, 1956 after the 28th day of February, 1975 and engaged exclusively or almost exclusively in the manufacture or production of any one or more of the articles or things specified in items 2 and 3, item 4 (excluding alloy, malleable and S. G. iron castings), items 7 to 15 (both inclusive), items 17 and 18, item 23 (excluding refractories) and items 24, 26, 27 and 29 in the list in the Ninth Schedule

(b) in respect of such income by way of sixty per cent. of such income.". dividends other than the dividends referred to in clause (a)

19. In section 115 of the Income-tax Act, in clause (i) with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977,-

(a) in sub-clause (a) (1), for the words "forty-seven per cent.", the words "forty per cent." shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-clause (a) (2), for the words "fifty-five per cent.", the words "fifty per cent." shall be substituted; and

(c) in sub-clause (b), for the words "forty-five per cent.", the words "forty per cent." shall be substituted.

20. In the Income-tax Act, after section 115, the following sections shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976, namely:—

Insertion of new sections 115A and 115B.

technical

of foreign

compa-

nies.

service

fees in the case

'115A. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), where Tax on the total income of an assessee, being a foreign company, includes any income by way of— (a) income by way of— (b) income of a sub-section (2), where Tax on dividends, royalty and

(a) dividends; or

(b) royalty or fees for technical services received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by the foreign company with the Indian concern after the 31st day of March, 1976 and approved by the Central Government,

the income-tax payable shall be the aggregate of-

(i) the amount of income-tax calculated on the amount of income by way of dividends, if any, included in the total income, at the rate of twenty-five per cent.;

(*ii*) the amount of income-tax calculated on the income by way of royalty, if any, included in the total income—

(1) on so much of the amount of such income as consists of lump sum consideration for the transfer outside India of, or the imparting of information outside India in respect of, any data, documentation, drawing or specification relating to any patent, invention, model, design, secret formula or process or trade mark or similar property, at the rate of twenty per cent.;

(2) on the balance of such income, if any, at the rate of forty per cent.;

δā√. .

Amendment of section 115.

l of 1956.

(*iii*) the amount of income tax calculated on the income by way of fees for technical services, if any, included in the total income, at the rate of forty per cent.; and

(iv) the amount of income-tax with which it would have been chargeable had its total income been reduced by the amount of income referred to in clause (a) and clause (b).

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "fees for technical services" shall have the same meaning as in the *Explanation* to clause (*vii*) of sub-section (1) of section 9;

(b) "foreign company" shall have the same meaning as in section 80B;

(c) "royalty" shall have the same meaning as in the Explanation to clause (vi) of sub-section (1) of section 9.

(2) Nothing contained in sub-section (1) shall apply in relation to any income by way of royalty received by a foreign company from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by it with the Indian concern after the 31st day of March, 1976 if such agreement is deemed, for the purposes of the proviso to clause (vi) of subsection (1) of section 9, to have been made before the 1st day of April, 1976; and the provisions of the annual Finance Act for calculating, charging, deducting or computing income-tax shall apply in relation to such income as if such income had been received in pursuance of an agreement made before the 1st day of April, 1976.

115B. Where the total income of an assessee includes any profits and gains from life insurance business, the income tax payable shall be the aggregate of—

(i) the amount of income-tax calculated on the amount of profits and gains of the life insurance business included in the total income, at the rate of twelve and one-half per cent.; and

(*ii*) the amount of income-tax with which the assessee would have been chargeable had the total income of the assessee been reduced by the amount of profits and gains of the life insurance business.'

21. In section 155 of the Income tax Act, after sub-section (4), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

'(4A) Where an allowance by way of investment allowance has been made wholly or partly to an assessee in respect of a ship or an aircraft or any machinery or plant in any assessment year under section 32A and subsequently—

(a) at any time before the expiry of eight years from the end of the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired or the machinery or plant was installed, the ship, aircraft, machinery or plant is sold or otherwise transferred by the assessee to any person other than the Government, a local authority, a corporation established by a Central, State or Provincial Act or a Government company as defined in section. 617 of the Companies Act, 1956, or in connection with any amalgamation or succession referred to in sub-section (6) or sub-section (7) of section 32A; or

(b) at any time before the expiry of ten years from the end of the previous year in which the ship or aircraft was acquired

Tax on profits and gains of life insurance business.

Amendment of section 155.

., · ~.

900

5.

1 of 1956.

OF 1976]

ŧ,

÷.

1 ...

4 : - 1

. ...

12: ----

Wru- 1

Finance

or the machinery or plant was installed, the assessee does not utilise the amount credited to the reserve account under subsection (4) of section 32A for the purposes of acquiring a new ship or a new aircraft or new machinery or plant [other than machinery or plant of the nature referred to in clauses (a), (b)and (d) of the provise to sub-section (1) of section 32A] for the purposes of the business of the undertaking; or

(c) at any time before the expiry of the ten years referred to in clause (b), the assessee utilises the amount credited to the reserve account under sub-section (4) of section 32A-

(i) for distribution by way of dividends or profits; or

(ii) for remittance outside India as profits or for the creation of any asset outside India; or

(iii) for any other purpose which is not a purpose of the business of the undertaking,

the investment allowance originally allowed shall be deemed to have been wrongly allowed, and the Income-tax Officer may, notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, recompute the total income of the assessee for the relevant previous year and make the necessary amendment, and the provisions of section 154 shall, so far as may be, apply thereto, the period of four years specified in sub-section (7) of that section being reckoned,--

(i) in a case referred to in clause (a), from the end of the previous year in which the sale or other transfer took place;

(ii) in a case referred to in clause (b), from the end of the ten years referred to in that clause;

(*iii*) in a case referred to in clause (c), from the end of the previous year in which the amount was utilised.

Explanation.—For the purposes of clause (b), "new ship" or "new aircraft" or "new machinery or plant" shall have the same meanings as in the Explanation to clause (vi) of sub-section (1) of section 32.'.

22. In the Income-tax Act, in section 195, in sub-section (2), for the Amendwords "other than interest including interest on securities", the words "other than interest on securities" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976.

23. In the First Schedule to the Income-tax Act, with effect from the Ist day of April, 1977,-

(a) for rule 2, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"2. The profits and gains of life insurance business shall be Computataken to be the annual average of the surplus arrived at by adjusting the surplus or deficit disclosed by the actuarial valuation made in accordance with the Insurance Act, 1938, in respect of the last inter-valuation period ending before the commence- business. ment of the assessment year, so as to exclude from it any surplus or deficit included therein which was made in any earlier intervaluation period.";

(b) rule 3 shall be omitted;

(c) in rule 7, in sub-rule (1), clauses (i) and (iii) shall be omitted.

ment of section 195.

Amendment of First Schedule.

tion of profits of life insurance

4 of 1038. 🏺

.8281 lot

Amendment of Eighth Schedule, 24. In the Eighth Schedule to the Income-tax Act,-

. 0.0 (a) against Bihar in column (1), for the existing areas specified 11 in column (2), the following shall be substituted, namely:--- (\circ)

Bill total "The districts of Aurangabad, Begusarai, Bhagalpur, Bhojpur, Darbhanga, East Champaran, Gaya, Madhubani, Monghyr, Muzaffarpur, Nalanda, Nawadah, Palamau, Purnea, Saharsa, bhor is Samastipur, Santal Parganas, Saran, Sitamarhi, Siwan, Vaishali and West Champaran.";

(b) against Punjab in column (1), for the existing areas specified in column (2), the following shall be substituted, namely: ---

्ट्री ट्रि "The district of Bhatinda; so much of the district of Faridkot as formed part of the district of Bhatinda on the 31st day of July, 1972; the districts of Ferozepur, Gurdaspur, Hoshiarpur and Sangrur.";

(c) after Rajasthan in column (1) and the entries relating thereto, the following shall be inserted, namely:--

"Sikkim The whole of the State.";

OFE (d) against Uttar Pradesh in column (1), for the existing areas specified in column (2), the following shall be substituted, namely:-21:16.0

1934 -"The districts of Almora, Azamgarh, Baharaich, Ballia, Banda, Bara Banki, Basti, Budaun, Bulandshahr, Chamoli, Deoria, Etah, Etawah, Faizabad, Farrukhabad, Fatehpur, Garhwal, Ghazipur, Gonda, Hamirpur, Hardoi, Jalaun, Jaunpur, Jhansi, Mainpuri, Mathura, Moradabad, Pilibhit, Pithoragarh, Pratapgarh, Rae Bareli, Rampur, Shahjahanpur, Sitapur, Sultanpur, Tehri-

Garhwal, Unnao and Uttarkashi.";

(e) for the Explanation, the following Explanation shall be substituted, namely:----

"Explanation.-Save as otherwise expressly provided, reference to any district in this Schedule shall be construed,-

(i) in the case of the districts of Aurangabad, Begusarai, Bhojpur, Gaya, Monghyr, Nalanda and Nawadah in the State of Bihar; the district of Ferozepur in the State of Punjab; and the district of Rampur in the State of Uttar Pradesh, as a reference to the areas comprised in the district concerned on the 15th day of March, 1976, being the date of introduction of the Finance Bill, 1976 in the House of the People; and

(ii) in the case of any other district, as a reference to the areas comprised in that district on the 3rd day of September, 1973, being the date of introduction of the Direct Taxes (Amendment) Bill, 1973 in the House of the People.".

25. In the Ninth Schedule to the Income-tax Act,-

(a) for item 4, the following item shall be substituted, namely:----"4. Steel castings and forgings and alloy, malleable and S. G. a synapped iron castings.";

(b) after item 24 and before the Explanation, the following items shall be inserted, namely:--

"25. Carbon and graphite products."

26. Inorganic heavy chemicals (other than soda ash and caustic soda mentioned in items 12 and 13 respectively).

446

300

proprie 1

301

・君子 しゃや

بالا الجهيد

11

 \mathbf{f}_{i}

1.00 1. 106-B1

diality.

ADD

- nom

1.019

1864 P

Amend ment of

 $Ninth^{math}$

Schedule

a de lory

M'

1.1

19. 11

ALC: U

souce at

Finance

27. Organic heavy chemicals.

28. Synthetic rubber and rubber chemicals (including carbon black).

29. Industrial explosives.

30. Basic drugs.

31. Industrial sewing machines.

32. Finished leather and leather goods (including footwear made wholly or mainly of leather).".

26. The following amendments (being amendments of a consequential Consenature) shall be made in the Income-tax Act, namely:---

(a) in section 45, the figures and letter ", 54C" shall be omitted;

(b) in clause (iv) of sub-section (2) of section 141A, for the words, brackets and figures "the deduction referred to in clause (ii) of subsection (2) of section 33", the words, brackets, figures and letter "the deduction referred to in clause (ii) of sub-section (3) of section 32A or clause (ii) of sub-section (2) of section 33" shall be substituted;

(c) in sub-clause (iv) of clause (b) of sub-section (1) of section 143, for the words, brackets and figures "the deduction referred to in clause (ii) of sub-section (2) of section 33", the words, brackets, figures and letter "the deduction referred to in clause (ii) of subsection (3) of section 32A or clause (ii) of sub-section (2) of section d ap**33" shall be substituted;** er see

(d) in clause (i) of sub-section (1) of section 160, the words, brackets and figure "clause (i) of" shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976; SD.

(e) in the Ninth Schedule, for the brackets, words and figures $1 \le 1 \le 1$ [See section 32(1)(vi)]", the brackets, words, figures and letters "[See section 32(1)(vi) and section 32A(2)(b)(ii)]" shall be substituted.

Wealth-tax

27. In the Wealth-tax Act, 1957,-

(1) in section 3, for the words "at the rate or rates specified in ment of the Schedule", the words and figure "at the rate or rates specified in Schedule I" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977:

(2) in section 5, in sub-section (1), -

(a) after clause (ivb), the following clause shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely: -

> '(ivc) one or more dwelling units (each such dwelling unit having a plinth area not exceeding eighty square metres) and the land appurtenant thereto, belonging to the assessee, where the construction of such dwelling unit or units is begun on or after the 1st day of April, 1976:

> Provided that this exemption shall apply in respect of any dwelling unit or units and the land appurtenant thereto

Amend-Act 27 of 1957.

quential amendments to

certain

sections.

only for a period of five successive assessment years next following the date on which the construction of such dwelling unit or units is completed.

Explanation .- For the purposes of this clause,-

(a) "dwelling unit" means a unit of accommodation used solely for the purpose of residence;

(b) "land appurtenant", in relation to any dwelling unit or units comprising a building, means,--

(i) in an area where there is any law in force providing for the minimum extent of land contiguous to the land occupied by any building to be kept as open space for the enjoyment of such building, the minimum extent of land contiguous to the land occupied by the building comprising such dwelling unit or units required to be kept as open space under such law;

(ii) in any other area, an extent of land not exceeding one-third of the plinth area of the building comprising the dwelling unit or units at the ground level contiguous to the land occupied by such building;';

(b) after clause (x), the following clause shall be inserted and shall be deemed to have been inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1975, namely: -

"(xa) the amount of any fee due to the assessee in respect of services rendered by him as a legal practitioner within the meaning of the Advocates Act, 1961;";

(c) after clause (xxx), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: --

'(xxxa) the value of any building belonging to the assessee, where the building is used solely for the purpose of residence of persons employed by the assessee in any plantation or industrial undertaking belonging to the assessee and the income of each such person chargeable under the head "Salaries" under the Income-tax Act is ten thousand rupees or less;';

(d) in the Explanation to clause (xxxi),-

(i) for the words "this clause", the words, brackets, figures and letter "clause (xxxa), this clause" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the words, brackets and figures "and clause (xxxii)", the words, brackets and figures "clause (xxxii) and clause (xxxiv)" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(e) after clause (xxxii), the following clauses shall be ineserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:—

"(xxxiii) in the case of an assessee, being a person of Indian origin who was ordinarily residing in a foreign country and who, on leaving such country, has returned to India

25 of 1961

Finance

with the intention of permanently residing therein, moneys and the value of assets brought by him into India and the value of the assets acquired by him out of such moneys:

Provided that this exemption shall apply only for a period of seven successive assessment years commencing with the assessment year next following the date on which such person returned to India.

Explanation.—A person shall be deemed to be of Indian origin if he, or either of his parents or any of his grandparents, was born in undivided India;

(xxxiv) in the case of an individual, being a citizen of India, who is not resident in India during the year ending on the valuation date, the value of any equity shares in any company of the type referred to in clause (d) of section 45 which is engaged in the business of manufacture or production of any one or more of the articles or things specified in Schedule II or which is certified by the prescribed authority to have undertaken the export of such percentage of its total production as may be specified in this behalf by the prescribed authority, where such shares form part of the initial issue of the equity share capital made by the company after the 31st day of March, 1976 or where such shares form part of an issue of equity share capital which is certified by the prescribed authority to have been made by the company after the 31st day of March, 1976 for the purposes of expansion or diversification of its industrial undertaking.

Explanation.—An individual shall be deemed to be not resident in India during the year ending on the valuation date if in respect of that year the individual is not resident in India within the meaning of the Income-tax Act.";

(3) in section 7,-

(a) in sub-section (3), for the words "the valuation date", the words, brackets and figure "the valuation date, or, in the case of an asset being a house referred to in sub-section (4), the valuation date referred to in that sub-section" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

'(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the value of a house belonging to the assessee and exclusively used by him for residential purposes throughout the period of twelve months immediately preceding the valuation date may, at the option of the assessee, be taken to be the price which, in the option of the Wealth-tax Officer, it would fetch if sold in the open market on the valuation date next following the date on which he became the owner of the house, or on the valuation date relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1971, whichever valuation date is later:

Provided that where more than one house belonging to the assessee is exclusively used by him for residential

purposes, the provisions of this sub-section shall apply only in respect of one of such houses which the assessee may, at his option, specify in this behalf in the return of net wealth.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section---

(i) where the house has been constructed by the assessee, he shall be deemed to have become the owner thereof on the date on which the construction of such house was completed;

(*ii*) "house" includes a part of a house, being an independent residential unit.';

(4) in section 21, in sub-section (4), for the words "the Schedule", at both the places where they occur, the word and figure "Schedule 1" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(5) in section 21A, in clause (a), for the words "the Schedule", the word and figure "Schedule I" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(6) the Schedule shall be numbered as Schedule I with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977 and with effect from that date---

(a) in the Schedule as so numbered, for Part I, the following Part shall be substituted, namely:—

"PART I

(1) In the case of every individual or Hindu undivided family, not being a Hindu undivided family to which item (2) of this Paragraph applies,—

Rate of tax

(a) where the net wealth does not exceed $\frac{1}{2}$ per cent. of the net wealth;

(b) where the net wealth exceeds Rs. 2,500 plus 1½ per cent. of the Rs. 5,00,000 but does not exceed amount by which the net Rs. 10,00,000 wealth exceeds Rs. 5,00,000;

(c) where the net wealth exceeds Rs. 10,000 plus 2 per cent. of the Rs. 10,00,000 but does not exceed manount by which the net wealth exceeds Rs. 10,00,000;

(d) where the net wealth exceeds Rs. 20,000 plus 2½ per cent. of the amount by which the net wealth exceeds Rs. 15,00,000;

Provided that for the purposes of this item,—

(i) no wealth tax shall be payable where the net wealth does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000;

(ii) the wealth-tax payable shall, in no case, exceed 5 per cent. of the amount by which the net wealth exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.

(2) In the case of every Hindu undivided family which has at least one member whose net wealth assessable for the assessment year exceeds Rs. 1,00,000,-

Rate of tax I per cent, of the net wealth,

(a) where the net wealth does not exceed Rs. 5,00,000

. r.s.

λ.

-11

た¹⁹ 36 194

1.5:

(b) where the net wealth exceeds Rs. 5,00,000 but does not exceed Rs. 10,00,000

Rs. 7,500 plus 2 per cent. of the amount by which the net wealth exceeds Rs. 5,00,000;

(c) where the net wealth exceeds Rs. 10,00,000 Rs. 17,500 plus 2½ per cent. of the amount by which the net wealth exceeds Rs. 10,00,000:

4 1 1

Provided that for the purposes of this item,—

(i) no wealth-tax shall be payable where the net wealth does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000;

(*ii*) the wealth-tax payable shall, in no case, exceed 5 per cent. of the amount by which the net wealth exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.";

(b) after the Schedule as so numbered, the following Schedule shall be inserted, namely:—

'SCHEDULE II

[See section 5(1)(xxxiv)]

LIST OF ARTICLES OR THINGS

1. Ferro alloys; steel castings and forgings; special steels; and nonferrous metals and their alloys.

2. Boilers and Steam Generating Plants.

3. Prime Movers (other than Electrical Generators), being industrial turbines or internal combustion engines.

4. Equipment for transmission and distribution of electricity; electrical motors; electrical furnaces; X-ray equipment; and electronic components and equipment.

5. Mechanised sailing vessels up to 1000 DWT; ship ancillaries; and commercial vehicles.

6. Industrial machinery.

7. Machine tools.

8. Agricultural machinery, being tractors or power tillers.

9. Earth-moving machinery.

10. Industrial instruments, being indicating, recording and regulating devices for pressure, temperature, rate of flow, weights, levels and the like.

11. Scientific instruments.

12. Nitrogenous and phosphatic fertilisers falling under "(1) Inorganic fertilisers" mentioned under the heading "18. Fertilisers" in the First Schedule to the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951.

13. Chemicals (other than fertilisers), namely:---

(1) Inorganic heavy chemicals.

(2) Organic heavy chemicals.

(3) Fine chemicals including photographic chemicals.

45¹

65 of 1951.

(4) Synthetic resins and plastics.

- (5) Synthetic rubbers.
- (6) Man-made fibres.
- (7) Industrial explosives.
- (8) Insecticides, fungicides, weedicides and the like.
- (9) Synthetic detergents.
- (10) Miscellaneous chemicals (for industrial use only).

14. Drugs and pharmaceuticals.

15. Paper and pulp including paper products.

16. Automobile types and tubes.

17. Plate glass.

18. Ceramics, being refractories or furnace lining bricks—acidic, basic and neutral.

19. Cement products, being portland cement or asbestos cement.'.

Gift-tax

Amendment of Act 18 of 1958.

Amend-

ment of Act 7 of

1964.

28. In section 5 of the Gift-tax Act, 1958, in clause (iv) of sub-section (1), after the words "local authority", the words, brackets, figures and letter "or any authority referred to in clause (20A) of section 10 of the Income-tax Act" shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977.

Surtax

29. In the Companies (Profits) Surtax Act, 1964,—

(a) in section 2, in clause (8), for the words "ten per cent.", at both the places where they occur, the words "fifteen per cent." shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(b) in the First Schedule, in rule 3, for the portion beginning with the words "by the aggregate of—" and ending with the brackets, figures and words "(i) any expenditure", the words "by the amount of any expenditure" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(c) in the Second Schedule,-

(*i*) in rule 1—

(1) in clause (ii), for the words, brackets and figures "sub-section (3) of section 34", the words, brackets, figures and letter "sub-section (4) of section 32A, or sub-section (3) of section 34" shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977; and

(2) clauses (iv) and (v) shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(*ii*) after rule 1, the following rule shall be inserted, and shall be deemed to have been inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1975, namely:—

'1A. Where a company has not made any credit in any account in its books as on the first day of the previous year

Financé

relevant to the assessment year which is of the nature of item (8) or item (9) under the heading "CURRENT LIABI-LITIES AND PROVISIONS" in the column relating to "LIABILITIES" in the "FORM OF BALANCE-SHEET", given in Part I of Schedule VI to the Companies Act, 1956, or where the Income-tax Officer is of opinion that the amount credited in such account falls short of the amount which should have reasonably been credited by it, the amount of its capital as computed under rule 1 shall be reduced by the amount which has not been so credited or, as the case may be, the amount of such shortfall.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this rule, the amount of credit which should have reasonably been made by a company in relation to any account of the nature of item (9) aforesaid, means the amount of dividend declared or paid by the company, on or after the first day of the previous year relevant to the assessment year, for the previous year immediately preceding the first mentioned previous year.';

(*iii*) in rule 2, in clause (*i*), the brackets, words and figures "[other than the debentures referred to in clause (*iv*) or moneys referred to in clause (*v*) of rule 1]" shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977;

(iv) in rule 3, for the words, brackets and figures "or issue of the debentures referred to in clause (iv), or borrowing of any moneys referred to in clause (v), of rule 1 or is reduced by any amount on account of reduction of paid-up share capital or redemption of such debentures or repayment of any such moneys,", the words "or is reduced by any amount on account of reduction of paid-up share capital," shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977.

Interest-tax

30. In section 2 of the Interest-tax Act, 1974, in clause (7), with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977,—

(a) in sub-clause (i), the word "and" shall be omitted;

(b) in sub-clause (ii), the word "and" shall be inserted at the end;

(c) after sub-clause (ii), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(*iii*) interest on moneys lent for the creation of a capital asset in India where the agreement under which such moneys are lent provides for the repayment thereof during a period of not less than seven years;".

CHAPTER IV

INDIRECT TAXES

31. The Indian Tariff Act, 1934 (hereinafter referred to as the Tariff Act) shall be amended in the manner specified in the Second Schedule.

Amendment of Act 32 of 1934;

Amend¹ ment of

Act 45

को दिन

1 of 1956.

Auxiliary duties of customs. 454

32. (1) In the case of goods mentioned in the First Schedule to the Tariff Act, or in that Schedule as amended from time to time, there shall be levied and collected as an auxiliary duty of customs an amount equal to twenty per cent. of the value of the goods as determined in accordance with the provisions of section 14 of the Customs Act, 1962 (hereinafter referred to as the Customs Act):

Provided that on and from the date on which the Customs Tariff Act, 1975 comes into force, this sub-section shall have effect subject to the modification that for the words "First Schedule to the Tariff Act", the words and figures "First Schedule to the Customs Tariff Act, 1975" shall be substituted.

(2) Sub-section (1) shall cease to have effect after the 30th day of June, 1977, except as respects things done or omitted to be done before such cesser, and section 6 of the General Clauses Act, 1897, shall apply upon such cesser as if the said sub-section had then been repealed by a Central Act.

(3) The auxiliary duties of customs referred to in sub-section (1) shall be in addition to any duties of customs chargeable on such goods under the Customs Act, or any other law for the time being in force.

(4) The provisions of the Customs Act, and the rules and regulations made thereunder, including those relating to refunds and exemptions from duties, shall, as far as may be, apply in relation to the levy and collection of the auxiliary duties of customs leviable under this section in respect of any goods as they apply in relation to the levy and collection of the duties of customs on such goods under that Act or those rules and regulations, as the case may be.

33. In the Indian 'Tariff (Amendment) Act, 1949, in sections 4 and 5, for the figures "1976", the figures "1977" shall be substituted.

34. The Customs Tariff Act, 1975 (hereinafter referred to as the Customs Tariff Act), shall be amended in the manner specified in the Third Schedule.

35. The Central Excises and Salt Act, 1944 (hereinafter referred to as the Central Excises Act), shall be amended in the manner specified in the Fourth Schedule.

36. (1) In the case of goods mentioned in the First Schedule to the Central Excises Act, or in that Schedule as amended from time to time, there shall be levied and collected as an auxiliary duty of excise an amount equal to twenty per cent. of the value of the goods as determined in accordance with the provisions of section 4 of the Central Excises Act.

(2) Sub-section (1) shall cease to have effect after the 30th day of June, 1977, except as respects things done or omitted to be done before such cesser, and section 6 of the General Clauses Act, 1897, shall apply upon such cesser as if the said sub-section had then been repealed by a Central Act.

(3) The auxiliary duties of excise referred to in sub-section (1) shall be in addition to any duties of excise chargeable on such goods under the Central Excises Act, or any other law for the time being in force.

(4) The auxiliary duties of excise leviable under sub-section (1) in $\frac{22}{2(4)}$ the financial year 1975-76 shall be for the purposes of the Union and the proceeds thereof shall not be distributed among the States.

Amendment of Act 1 of 1949. Amendment of Act '51 of 1975. Amend ment of Act 4: of 1944. Auxiliary duties of excise. 52 of 1962.

51 of 1975.

10 of 1897.

10 of 1897.

(5) The provisions of the Central Excises Act and the rules made thereunder, including those relating to refunds and exemptions from duties, shall, as far as may be, apply in relation to the levy and collection of the auxiliary duties of excise leviable under this section in respect of any goods as they apply in relation to the levy and collection of the duties of excise on such goods under that Act or those rules, as the case may be.

37. The Additional Duties of Excise (Goods of Special Importance) Act, 1957 (hereinafter referred to as the Additional Duties of Excise Act), shall be amended in the manner specified in the Fifth Schedule.

38. For the year beginning on the 1st day of April, 1976, no duty under the Central Excises Act or the Tariff Act or the Customs Tariff Act shall be levied in respect of salt manufactured in, or imported into, India.

39. In the Medicinal and Toilet Preparations (Excise Duties) Act, 1955,-

Amendment of Act 16 of 1955.

(a) for the words "opium, Indian hemp or other narcotic drug or narcotic", wherever they occur, the words "narcotic drug or narcotic" shall be substituted;

(b) in section 2,--

(i) after clause (a), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:—

'(aa) "coca derivative" means-

(i) crude cocaine, that is, any extract of coca leaf which can be used, directly or indirectly, for the manufacture of cocaine;

(ii) ecgonine, that is, laevo-ecgonine having the chemical formula $C_9 H_{15} NO_3 H_2O$, and all the derivatives of laevo-ecgonine from which it can be recovered; and

(iii) cocaine, that is, methyl-benzoyl-laevo-ecgonine having the chemical formula $C_{1_7}H_{2_1}$ NO₄, and its salts;

(ab) "coca leaf" means—

(i) the leaf and young twigs of any coca plant, that is, of the Erythroxylon coca (Lamk.) and the Erythroxylon novo-granatense (Hiern.) and their varieties, and of any other species of this genus which the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, declare to be coca plants for the purposes of this Act; and

(*ii*) any mixture thereof, with or without neutral materials;';

(*ii*) after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

(bb) "derivative of opium" means-

(i) medicinal opium, that is, opium which has undergone the processes necessary to adapt it for medicinal use;

Discontinuance of

salt duty.

Amend-

ment of

Act 58

of 1957.

(*ii*) prepared opium, that is, any product of opium obtained by any series of operations designed to transform opium into an extract suitable for smoking, and the dross 'or other residue remaining after opium is smoked;

(*iii*) morphine, that is, the principal alkaloid of opium having the chemical formula C_{17} H₁₉ NO₃, and its salts, and its derivatives;';

(*iii*) for clause (e), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

'(e) "Indian hemp" means-

(i) the leaves, small stalks and flowering or fruiting tops of the Indian hemp plant (Cannabis sativa L.), including all forms known as *bhang*, *siddhi* or *ganja*;

(ii) charas, that is, the resin obtained from the Indian hemp plant, which has not been submitted to any manipulations other than those necessary for packing and transport;

(*iii*) any mixture, with or without neutral materials, of any of the above forms of Indian hemp or any drink prepared therefrom; and

(*iv*) any extract or tincture of any of the above forms of Indian hemp;';

(iv) for clause (h), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

'(h) "narcotic drug" or "narcotic" means a substance which is coca leaf, or coca derivative, or opium, or derivative of opium, or Indian hemp and shall include any other substance, capable of causing or producing in human beings dependence, tolerance and withdrawal syndromes and which the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, declare to be a narcotic drug or narcotic;';

(c) the Schedule shall be amended in the manner specified in the Sixth Schedule.

CHAPTER V

MISCELLANEOUS

40. In the Indian Stamp Act, 1899, in Schedule I, in the column headed 'Proper Stamp-duty', with effect from the 1st day of June, 1976,---

(a) in article No. 37, for the words "Fifteen naye paise", the words "One rupee" shall be substituted;

(b) in article No. 52, for the words "Fifteen naye paise", the words "Thirty paise" shall be substituted;

(c) in article No. 53, for the words "Ten nave paise", the words "Twenty paise" shall be substituted.

Amendment of Act 2 of 1899.

Amend-41. After section 43 of the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956, the ment of following section shall be inserted with effect from the 1st day of June, Act 31 1976, namely:--of 1956.

4? of 1961.

"43A. Notwithstanding anything contained in section 193 or section 194 of the Income-tax Act, 1961, no deduction of income-tax shall be made on any interest or dividend payable to the Corporation in respect of any securities or shares owned by it or in which it has full beneficial interest.".

incometax not to be made on interest or dividend. Amendment of

Act 52

Deduc-

tion of

42. In section 32 of the Unit Trust of India Act, 1963, in clause (b) of sub-section (1), for sub-clause (ii), the following sub-clause shall be substituted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1977, namely:--of 1963

"(ii) a Hindu undivided family, not being a Hindu undivided family which at any time during the previous year has at least one member whose total income of the previous year exceeds the maximum amount not chargeable to income-tax under the Income-tax Act, 1961, or".

43. In the Compulsory Deposit Scheme (Income-tax Payers) Act, 1974.---

Amendment of Act 38 of 1974.

(a) in section 3, in sub-section (1), for the words, figures and letters "and the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976.", the words, figures and letters ", the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976 and the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977." shall be substituted;

(b) in section 4, in sub-section (1), for the words "a compulsory deposit for that assessment year at the rates specified in the Schedule.", the following shall be substituted, namely:---

"a compulsory deposit,---

(i) for the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1975 and the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976, at the rates specified in Paragraph A of the Schedule: and

(ii) for the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977, at the rates specified in Paragraph B of the Schedule.";

(c) in the Schedule,—

(i) below the words "RATES OF COMPULSORY DEPOSIT" the word and letter "Paragraph A" shall be inserted; and

(ii) for the provisos, the following shall be substituted, namely:---

"Paragraph B

- (1) Where the current income exceeds 4 per cent. of the current income; Rs. 15,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000
- (2) Where the current income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 70,000

Rs. 1,000 plus 10 per cent. of the amount by which the current income exceeds Rs. 25 000;

115 Law-58.

43 of 1961.

(3) Where the current income exceeds Rs. 5,500 plus 12 per cent. of the amount by which the current income exceeds Rs. 70,000:

Provided that in a case (whether falling under Paragraph A or Paraograph B)--

(a) where the current income exceeds Rs. 15,000 but does not exceed Rs. 15,620, the compulsory deposit shall in no case exceed the amount by which the current income exceeds Rs. 15,000;

(b) where the amount of compulsory deposit calculated in accordance with the foregoing provisions is less than Rs. 100, it shall **not** be necessary for the depositor concerned to make such deposit.".

458 L

:03

٠ţ

Sec.

te sate An estat

9-(1-1-1) 40-

ho in 1

その。 4 1911年1日 第1日 第1日 - 1月1日 4

THE FIRST SCHEDULE

(See section 2)

PART 1

INCOME-TAX AND SURCHARGE ON INCOME-TAX

Paragraph A

Sub-Paragraph I

In the case of every individual or Hindu undivided family or unregistered firm or other association of persons or body of individuals, whether incorporated or not, or every artificial juridical person referred to in sub-clause (vii) of clause (31) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act, not being a case to which Sub-Paragraph II of this Paragraph or any other Paragraph of this Part applies,—

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does not ex- Nil; ceed Rs. 8,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000 but does not exceed Rs. 15,000

3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000 but does not exceed Rs. 20,000

(4), where the total income exceeds 3s, 20,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000,

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 30,000

(6) where the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(7) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 70,000

(8) where the total income exceeds Is, 70,000

- 17 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000;
- Rs. 1,190 plus 20 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000;
- Rs. 2,190 plus 30 per cent, of the, amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 20,000;
- Rs. 3,690 plus 40 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;
- Rs. 5,690 *plus* 50 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000;
- Rs. 15,690 plus 60 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;
- Rs. 27,690 *plus* 70 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 70,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of inocme-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Sub-Paragraph II

In the case of every Hindu undivided family which at any time during the previous year has at least one member whose total income of the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976 exceeds Rs. 8,000,—

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does Nil; not exceed Rs. 8,000

	(2) where the	total income	exceeds
Rs.	8,000 but does	not exceed Rs.	15,000

20 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000;

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000 but does not exceed Rs. 20,000

(4) where the total income exceeds R s. 20,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 30,000

(6) where the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(7) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50.000

- Rs. 1,400 plus 30 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000;
- Rs. 2,900 *plus* 40 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 20,000;
- Rs. 4,900 plus 50 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;

Rs. 7,400 *plus* 60 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000;

Rs. 19,400 *plus* 70 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Paragraph B

In the case of every co-operative society,—

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does not ex- 15 per cent. of the total income; ceed Rs. 10,000

(2) where the total income exceeds	Rs. 1,500 plus 25 per cent. of the
Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 20,000	amount by which the total
	income exceeds Rs. 10,000;

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 4,000 plus 40 per cent. of the amount by which the total

income exceeds Rs. 20,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent of such income tax.

Financë

Paragraph C

Sub-Paragraph I

In the case of every registered firm, not being a case to which Sub-Paragraph II of this Paragraph applies,—

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does Nil; not exceed Rs. 10,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(4) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000

5 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000;

Rs. 750 *plus* 7 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;

- Rs. 2,500 plus 15 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;
- Rs. 10,000 *plus* 24 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Sub-Paragraph II

In the case of every registered firm whose total income includes income derived from a profession carried on by it and the income so included is not less than fifty-one per cent of such total income,—

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does not Nil; exceed Rs. 10,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(4) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000

- 4 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000;
- Rs. 600 plus 7 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;
- Rs. 2,350 plus 13 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;
- Rs. 8,850 plus 22 per cent. of the amount by which the total income² exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this Paragraph, "registered firm" includes an unregistered firm assessed as a registered firm under clause (b) of section 183 of the Income-tax Act.

Paragraph D

In the case of every local authority,--

Rate of income-tax

On the whole of the total income 50 per cent.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed at the rate hereinbefore specified shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Paragraph E

In the case of the Life Insurance Corporation of India established under the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956,—

Rates of income-tax

(i) on that part of its total income 52.5 per cent.; which consists of profits and gains from life insurance business

(*ii*) on the balance, if any, of the total income

the rate of income-tax applicable, in accordance with Paragraph F of this Part, to the total income of a domestic company which is a company in which the public are substantially interested.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge calculated at the rate of five per cent. of such income-tax.

Paragraph F

31 of 1956,

Rates of income-tax

I. In the case of a domestic company,—

(1) where the company is a company in which the public are substantially interested,—

(i) in a case where the total in- 45 per cent, of the total income; come does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

(*ii*) in a case where the total in- 55 per cent. of the total income; come exceeds Rs. 1,00,000

31 of 1956.

(2) where the company is not a company in which the public are substantially interested,—

(i) in the case of an industrial company,—

(a) where the total income 55 per cent. of the total income; does not exceed Rs. 2,00,000

(b) where the total income 60 per cent. of the total income; exceeds Rs. 2,00,000

(*ii*) in any other case 65 per cent. of the total income: Provided that—

(i) the income-tax payable by a domestic company, being a company in which the public are substantially interested, the total income of which exceeds Rs. 1,00,000, shall not exceed the aggregate of—

(a) the income-tax which would have been payable by the company if its total income had been Rs. 1,00,000 (the income of Rs. 1,00,000 for this purpose being computed as if such income included income from various sources in the same proportion as the total income of the company); and

(b) eighty per cent. of the amount by which its total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000;

(*ii*) the income-tax payable by a domestic company, not being a company in which the public are substantially interested, which is an industrial company and the total income of which exceeds Rs. 2,00,000, shall not exceed the aggregate of—

(a) the income-tax which would have been payable by the company if its total income had been Rs. 1,00,000 (the income of of Rs. 2,00,000 for this purpose being computed as if such income included income from various sources in the same proportion as the total income of the company); and

(b) eighty per cent. of the amount by which its total income exceeds Rs. 2,00,000.

II. In the case of a company other than a domestic company-

(i) on so much of the total income !as consists of—

> (a) royaltics received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by it with the Indian concern after the 31st day of March, 1961, or

(b) fees for rendering technical services received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by it with the Indian concern after the 29th day of February, 1964,

and where such agreement has, in 50 per cent.; either case, been approved by the Central Government

(ii) on the balance, if any, of the total 70 per cent.

463

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge calculated at the rate of five per cent. of such income-tax.

PART II

Rates for deduction of tax at source in certain cases

In every case in which under the provisions of sections 193, 194, 194A, 194B, 194D and 195 of the Income-tax Act, tax is to be deducted at the rates in force, deduction shall be made from the income subject to deduction at the following rates:—

	Inco	ome-tax
	Rate of income-tax	Rate of surcharge
I. In the case of a person other than a ompany—		
(a) where the person is resident in India—		
(<i>i</i>) on income by waylof interest other than "Interest on securities"	10 per cent.	Nil;
(<i>ii</i>) on income by way of win- nings from lotteries and cross- word puzzles	30 per cent.	3 per cent.;
(<i>iii</i>) on income by way of insurance commission	10 per cent.	Nil;
(<i>iv</i>) on any other income (ex- cluding interest payable on a tax-free security)	21 per cent.	2 per cent.;
(b) where the person is not resi- dent in India—		•
(i) on the whole income (ex- cluding interest payable on a tax- free security)	surcharge at amount of t income-tax and come-tax in r at the rates Paragraph I	30 per cent. and 3 per cent. of the che income, or 1 surcharge on in prescribed in Sub of Paragraph A of this Schedule,
		had been the tota
	whichever is hi	gher;
(<i>ii</i>) on income by way of interest payable on a tax-free security	15 per cent.	1.5 per cent.
 In the case of a company— (a) where the company is a domestic company— 	·	
(f) on income by way of 2 interest other than "Interest on sec-	o per cent.	1 per cent;

urities"

	Inco	ome-tax
	Rate of income-tax	Rate of surcharge
(<i>ii</i>) on any other income (ex- cluding interest payable on a tax-free security)	22 per cent.	I per cent.;
(b) where the company is not a oniestic company—		· · · ·
(i) on income by way of divi- dends payable by any domestic company	25 pei cent.	Nii;
(<i>ii</i>) on income by way of proyalties payable by an Indian concern in pursuance of an agree- ment made by it with the Indian concern and which has been ap- proved by the Central Govern- ment,—		
(A) where the agreement is made after the 31st day of March, 1961 but before the 1st day of April, 1976	50 per cent.	2.5 per cent.;
(B) where the agreement is made after the 31st day of March, 1976—		
(1) on so much of the amount of such income as consists of lump sum con- sideration for the transfer outside India of, or the imparting of information outside India in respect of, any data, documentation, drawing or specification relating to any patent invention, model, design, secret formula or process, or trade mark or similar property	,	Nil ;
(2) on the balance, if any, of such income	40 per cent.	Nil;
(<i>iii</i>) on income by way of fees for technical services payable by an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by it with the Indian concern and which has been approved by the Central Government—		•
(A) where the agreemen is made after the 29th day of February, 1964 but before the 1st day of April, 1976		2.5 per cent.;

(B) where the agreement 40 per cent, is made after the 31st day of March, 1976

115 Law--55,

465

Nil;

、 が 、 あ

[ACT 66

	Income-tax		
	Rate oi income-tax	Rate of surcharge	
(<i>iv</i>) on income by way of interest payable on a tax-free security	44 per cent.	2.2 per cent.;	
(v) on any other income	∖70 per cent.	3.5 per cent.	

PART III

Rates for calculating or charging income-tax in certain cases, deducting income-tax from income chargeable under the head "Salaries" or any payment referred to in sub-section (9) of section 80E and computing "advance tax".

In cases in which income-tax has to be calculated under the first proviso to sub-section (5) of section 132 of the Income-tax Act or charged under sub-section (4) of section 172 or sub-section (2) of section 174 or section 175 or sub-section (2) of section 176 of the said Act or deducted under section 192 of the said Act from income chargeable under the head "Salaries" or deducted under sub-section (9) of section 80E of the said Act from any payment referred to in the said sub-section (9) or in which the "advance tax" payable under Chapter XVII-C of the said Act has to be computed, at the rate or rates in force, such income-tax or, as the case may be, "advance tax" (not being "advance tax" in respect of any income chargeable to tax under Chapter XII or section 164 of the Income-tax Act at the rates as specified in that Chapter or section), shall be so calculated, charged, deducted or computed at the following rate or rates:—

Paragraph A

Sub-Paragraph I

In the case of every individual or Hindu undivided family or unregistered firm or other association of persons or body of individuals, whether incorporated or not, or every artificial juridical person referred to in sub-clause (vii) of clause (31) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act, not being a case to which Sub-Paragraph II of this Paragraph or any other Paragraph of this Part applies,---

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does Nil; not exceed Rs. 8,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000 but does not exceed Rs. 15,000

(3) where the total income exceeds R3. 15,000 but does not exceed Rs. 20,000

(4) where the total income exceeds Rs. 20,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

15 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000;

Rs. 1,050 plus 18 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000;

Rs. 1,950 *plus* 25 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs, 20,000;

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 3,200 plus 30 per cent. of the Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 30,000

(6) where the total income exceeds Bs. 30;000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(7) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 70,000

(8) where the total income exceeds Rs. 70,000 but does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

Rs, 1,00,000

- amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;
- Rs. 4,700 plus 40 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000;
- Rs. 12,700 plus 50 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;
- Rs. 22,700 plus 55 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 70,000;
- (9) where the total income exceeds Rs. 39,200 plus 60 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Sub-Paragraph II

In the case of every Hindu undivided family which at any time during the previous year has at least one member whose total income of the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977 exceeds Rs. 8,000,---

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does Nil; not exceed Rs. 8,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000 but does not exceed Rs. 15,000

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000 but does not exceed Rs. 20,000

(4) where the total income exceeds Rs. 20,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 30,000

(6) where the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(7) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 70,000

Rs. 70,000

- 18 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 8,000;
- Rs. 1,260 plus 25 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 15,000;
- Rs. 2,510 plus 30 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 20,000;
- Rs. 4,010 plus 40 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;
- Rs. 6,010 plus 50 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 30,000;
- Rs. 16,010 plus 55 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;
- (8) where the total income exceeds Rs. 27,010 plus 60 per cent. of • the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 70,000.

Surcharge on income tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Paragraph B

In the case of every co-operative society,----

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does not 15 per cent. of the total income; exceed Rs. 10,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 20,000

Rs. 1,500 plus 25 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000;

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 4,000 *flus* 40 per cent. of the Rs. 20,000

amount by which the total income exceeds Rs, 20,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Paragraph C

Sub-Paragraph I

In the case of every registered firm, not being a case to which Sub-Paragraph II of this Paragraph applies .---

Rates of income-tax

(1) where the total income does not Nil; exceed Rs. 10,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(4) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000

5 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000;

Rs. 2,500 plus 15 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;

Rs. 10,000 plus 24 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent of such income-tax.

ł

ł

Rs. 750 plus 7 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000;

Sub-Paragraph II

In the case of every registered firm whose total income includes income derived from a profession carried on by it and the income so included is not less than fifty-one per cent. of such total income,-

Rates of income-tax

(I) where the total income does not Nil; exceed Rs. 10,000

(2) where the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 25,000

(3) where the total income exceeds Rs. 25,000 but does not exceed Rs. 50,000

(4) where the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000 but does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

(5) where the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000

- 4 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 10,000;
- Rs. 600 plus 7 per cent. of the amount by which the total in-
- amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 50,000;
- Rs. 8,850 plus 22 per cent. of the amount by which the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Sub-Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Explanation .- For the purposes of this Paragraph, "registered firm" includes an unregistered firm assessed as a registered firm under clause (b) of section 183 of the Income-tax Act.

Paragraph D

In the case of every local authority,-

Rate of income-tax

On the whole of the total income 50 per cent.

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed at the rate hereinbefore specified shall be increased by a surcharge for purposes of the Union calculated at the rate of ten per cent. of such income-tax.

Paragraph E

In the case of a company,—

Rates of income-tax

1. In the case of a domestic company,-

(1) where the company is a company in which the public are substantially interested, --

> (i) in a case where the total in- 45 per cent. of the total income; come does not exceed Rs. 1,00,000

come exceeds Rs. 25,000; Rs. 2,350 plus 13 per cent. of the

(*ii*) in a case where the total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000

55 per cent. of the total income;

(2) where the company is not a company in which the public are substantially interested,---

(ii) in any other case

(i) in the case of an industrial company,---

(a) where the total income does not exceed Rs. 2,00,000

(b) where the total income exceeds Rs. 2,00,000

65 per cent. of the total income:

60 per cent. of the total income;

55 per cent. of the total income;

Provided that----

(i) the income-tax payable by a domestic company, being a company in which the public are substantially interested, the total income of which exceeds Rs. 1,00,000, shall not exceed the aggregate of—

(a) the income-tax which would have been payable by the company if its total income had been Rs. 1,00,000 (the income of Rs. 1,00,000 for this purpose being computed as if such income included income from various sources in the same proportion as the total income of the company); and

(b) eighty per cent. of the amount by which its total income exceeds Rs. 1,00,000;

(*ii*) the income-tax payable by a domestic company, not being a company in which the public are substantially interested, which is an industrial company and the total income of which exceeds Rs. 2,00,000, shall not exceed the aggregate of—

(a) the income-tax which would have been payable by the company if its total income had been Rs. 2,00,000 (the income of Rs. 2,00,000 for this purpose being computed as if such income included income from various sources in the same proportion as the total income of the company); and

(b) eighty per cent. of the amount by which its total income exceeds Rs. 2,00,000.

II. In the case of a company other than a domestic company,-

(i) on so much of the total income as consists of—

(a) royalties received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by it with the Indian concern after the 31st day of March, 1961 but before the 1st day of April, 1976, or

(b) fees for rendering technical services received from an Indian concern in pursuance of an agreement made by it with the Indian concern after the 20th day of February, 1964 but before the 1st day of April, 1976,

and where such agreement has, in 50 per cent.; either case, been approved by the Central Government

(*ii*) on the balance, if any, of the 70 per cent. total income

Surcharge on income-tax

The amount of income-tax computed in accordance with the preceding provisions of this Paragraph shall be increased by a surcharge calculated at the rate of five per cent. of such income-tax.

PART IV

[See section 2(9)(e)]

RULES FOR COMPUTATION OF NET AGRICULTURAL INCOME

Rule 1.—Agricultural income of the nature referred to in sub-clause (a) of clause (1) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act shall be computed as if it were income chargeable to income-tax under that Act under the head "Income from other sources" and the provisions of sections 57 to 59 of that Act shall, so far as may be, apply accordingly:

Provided that sub-section (2) of section 58 shall apply subject to the modification that the reference to section 40A therein shall be construed as not including a reference to sub-sections (3) and (4) of section 40A.

Rule 2.—Agricultural income of the nature referred to in sub-clause (b) or sub-clause (c) of clause (1) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act [other than income derived from any building required as a dwelling house by the receiver of the rent or revenue or the cultivator or the receiver of rent-in-kind referred to in the said sub-clause (c)] shall be computed as if it were income chargeable to income-tax under that Act under the head "Profits and gains of business or profession" and the provisions of sections 30, 31, 32, 34, 36, 37, 38, 40, 40A [other than sub-sections (3) and (4) thereof], 41, 43 and 43A of the Income-tax Act shall, so far as may be, apply accordingly.

Rule 3.—Agricultural income of the nature referred to in sub-clause (c) of clause (1) of section 2 of the Income-tax Act, being income derived from any building required as a dwelling house by the receiver of the rent or revenue or the cultivator or the receiver of rent-in-kind referred to in the said sub-clause (c) shall be computed as if it were income chargeable to income-tax under that Act under the head "Income from house property" and the provisions of sections 23 to 27 of that Act shall, so far as may be, apply accordingly:

Provided that sub-section (2) of the said section 23 shall apply subject to the modifications that the references to "total income" therein shall be construed as references to net agricultural income and that the words. figures and letter "and before making any deduction under Chapter VIA" shall be omitted.

Rule 4.—Notwithstanding anything contained in any other provisions of these rules, in a case where the assessee derives income from sale of tea grown and manufactured by him in India, such income shall be computed in accordance with rule 8 of the Income-tax Rules, 1962, and sixty per cent, of such income shall be regarded as the agricultural income of the assessee.

Rule 5.—Where the assessee is a partner of a registered firm or an unregistered firm assessed as a registered firm under clause (b) of section 183 of the Income-tax Act, which in the previous year has any agricultural income, or is a partner of an unregistered firm which has not been assessed as a registered firm under clause (b) of the said section 183 and which in the previous year has either no income chargeable to tax under the Income-tax Act or has total income not exceeding the maximum amount not chargeable to tax in the case of an unregistered firm but has any agricultural income, then, the agricultural income or loss of the firm shall be computed in accordance with these rules and his share in the agricultural income or loss of the firm shall be computed in the manner laid down in sub-section (1), sub-section (2) and sub-section (3) of section 67 of the Income-tax Act and the share so computed shall be regarded as the agricultural income or loss of the assessee.

Rule 6.—Where the assessee is a member of an association of persons or a body of individuals (other than a Hindu undivided family, a company or a firm) which in the previous year has either no income chargeable to tax under the Income-tax Act or has total income not exceeding the maximum amount not chargeable to tax in the case of an association of persons or a body of individuals (other than a Hindu undivided family, a company or a firm) but has any agricultural income, then, the agricultural income or loss of the association or body shall be computed in accordance with these rules and the share of the assessee in the agricultural income or loss so computed shall be regarded as the agricultural income or loss of the assessee.

Rule 7.—Where the result of the computation for the previous year in respect of any source of agricultural income is a loss, such loss shall be set off against the income of the assessee, if any, for that previous year from any other source of agricultural income:

Provided that where the assessee is a partner of an unregistered firm which has not been assessed as a registered firm under clause (b) of section 183 of the Income-tax Act or is a member of an association of persons or body of individuals and the share of the assessee in the agricultural income of the firm, association or body, as the case may be, is a loss, such loss shall not be set off against any income of the assessee from any other source of agricultural income.

Rule 8.—Any sum payable by the assessee on account of any tax levied by the State Government on the agricultural income shall be deducted in computing the agricultural income.

Rule 9.—(1) Where the assessee has, in the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976, any agricultural income and the net result of the computation of the agricultural income of the assessee for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1974 or the 1st day of April, 1975, or both, is a loss, then, for the purposes of sub-section (2) of section 2 of this Act.—

(i) the loss so computed for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1974, to the extent, if any, such loss has not been set off against the agricultural income for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1975, and

(ii) the loss so computed for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1975,

shall be set off against the agricultural income of the assessee for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976.

(2) Where the assessee has, in the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977 or, if by virtue of any provision of the Income-tax Act, income-tax is to be charged in respect of the income of a period other than that previous year, in such other period, any agricultural income and the net result of the computation of the agricultural income of the assessee for any one or more of the previous years relevant to the assessment years commencing on the 1st day of April, 1974 or the 1st day of April, 1975 or the 1st day of April, 1976, is a loss, then, for the purposes of sub-section (7) of section 2 of this Act,—

(i) the loss so computed for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1974, to the extent, if any, such loss has not been set off against the agricultural income for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1975 or the 1st day of April, 1976,

(ii) the loss so computed for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1975, to the extent, if any, such loss has not been set off against the agricultural income for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976, and

(*iii*) the loss so computed for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1976,

shall be set off against the agricultural income of the assessee for the previous year relevant to the assessment year commencing on the 1st day of April, 1977 or the period aforesaid.

(3) Where a change has occurred in the constitution of a firm, nothing in sub-rule (1) or sub-rule (2) shall entitle the firm to set off so much of the loss proportionate to the share of a retired or deceased partner computed in the manner laid down in sub-section (1), sub-section (2) and sub-section (3) of section 67 of the Income-tax Act as exceeds his share of profits, if any, of the previous year in the firm, or entitle any partner to the benefit of any portion of the said loss (computed in the manner aforesaid) which is not apportionable to him.

(4) Where any person deriving any agricultural income from any source has been succeeded in such capacity by another person, otherwise than by inheritance, nothing in sub-rule (1) or sub-rule (2) shall entitle any person, other than the person incurring the loss, to have it set off under sub-rule (1) or, as the case may be, sub-rule (2).

(5) Notwithstanding anything contained in this rule, no loss which has not been determined by the Income-tax Officer under the provisions of these rules, or the rules contained in Part IV of the First Schedule to the Finance Act, 1974, or of the First Schedule to the Finance Act, 1975, shall be set off under sub-rule (1) or, as the case may be, sub-rule (2).

20 cf 1974, 25 of 1975.

115 Law-60.

.

.

1.57

Rule 10.—Where the net result of the computation made in accordance with these rules is a loss, the loss so computed shall be ignored and the net agricultural income shall be deemed to be *nil*.

Rule 11.—The provisions of the Income-tax Act relating to procedure for assessment (including the provisions of section 288A relating to rounding off of income) shall, with the necessary modifications, apply in relation to the computation of the net agricultural income of the assessee as they apply in relation to the assessment of the total income.

Rule 12.—For the purposes of computing the net agricultural income of the assessee, the Income-tax Officer shall have the same powers as he has under the Income-tax Act for the purposes of assessment of the total income.

THE SECOND SCHEDULE

(See section 31)

PART I

In the First Schedule to the Tariff Act,-

(i) in Item No. 47(2), for the entry in the fourth column, the entry "100 per cent. ad valorem plus Rs. 20.00 per kilogram" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in Item No. 63 (20A), for the figures "200" in the fourth column, the figures "300" shall be substituted;

(iii) in Item No. 64, for the figures "60" and "50" in the fourth and fifth columns, the figures "100" and "90" shall, respectively, be substituted;

(iv) in Item Nos. 64(1) and 64(2), for the figures "40" in the fourth column against each of them, the figures "100" shall be substituted;

(v) in Item Nos. 64(3) and 64(5), for the figures "50" and "60" in the fourth column against each of them, the figures "90" and "100" shall, respectively, be substituted;

(vi) in Item No. 64(4), for the figures "40", "30" and "30" in the fourth, fifth and sixth columns, the figures "100", "90" and "90" shall, respectively, be substituted.

474

\mathbf{PART}	11
-----------------	----

Item No.	Name of article,	Nature of duty	Standard rate of duty		article is e or ma-	Duration of protective rates of duty
				The Unite Kingdom	d A Britis Colon	
I	2	3	4	5	6	7

In the First Schedule to the Tariff Act,-

(i) after Item No. 28B, the following Item shall be inserted, namely: --

"28C	Caprol- actam and [Dime- thyl tere- phth late.	Prefe- rential Revenue.	150 per cent. ad valorem.	140 per cent. ad Dalorem.	140 per cent. ad valorem.	· · ' ' ;
	Jacc.					

(ii) for Item No. 63(30), the following Item shall be substituted, namely:-

"63(30)	Alloy," steel and high car-	Revenue.	60 per cent.	•••	•-•	
•	bon steel products, the follow- ing, namely,		ad valorem.			
	ingots, blooms, billets, slabs bars, flats,					
	rods, coils, angles, shap sections, sheets, plate					
	hoops, strip and wire, by excluding articles	os				
	specified in Item Nos. 6 (14A) and 63(20A).	53				

Explanation 1.—This Item is to be taken to apply to the goods mentioned therein even though they may be covered by any other. Item in this Schedule.

Explanation 11.—For the purposes of this Item, the expressions "alloy steel" and "high carbon steel" have the meanings respectively assigned to them in Note 1(d) and 1(e) of Chapter 73 of the First Schedule to the Customs Tariff Act, 1975.

THE THIRD SCHEDULE

[See section 34]

PART I

In the First Schedule to the Customs Tariff Act,--

(i) in Heading No. 51.01/03, for the entry in column (3), the entry "100% plus Rs. 20 per kilogram" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in Heading No. 56.05/06, for the entry in column (3), the entry "100% plus Rs. 20 per kilogram" shall be substituted;

(*iii*) in Heading No. 74.01/02, for the entry in column (3), the entry "100%" shall be substituted:

(iv) in Heading No. 74.03,-

(1) in sub-heading No. (1), for the entry in column (3), the entry "100%" shall be substituted;

(2) in sub-heading No. (2), for the entries in columns (3) and
(4), the entries "100%" and "90%" shall, respectively, be substituted;

(v) in Headings Nos. 74.04/05 and 74.06, for the entry in column
(3) against each of them, the entry "100%" shall be substituted;

(vi) in Heading No. 74.07/08, in sub-heading No. (1), for the entry in column (3), the entry "100%" shall be substituted;

(vii) in Heading No. 74.09/19, for the entry in column (3), the entry "100%" shall be substituted.

Heading No.	Heading No. Sub-heading No.		Rate of duty			
	and description of article	Standard	U.K.	Other Preferen- tial Areas	when rates of duty are pro- tectiv	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	

PART II

In the First Schedule to the Customs Tariff Act,-

(i) in Heading No. 29.01/45, after sub-heading No. (19), the following sub-heading shall be inserted, namely:---

"(20)	Caprolactam and Dimethyl terephtha-	150% \$140%	¥140%	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	late			

(ii) for Heading No. 73.15, the following Heading shall be substituted, namely:-

"73.15 Alloy steel and high carbon steel in the 51 of 1975.

of 1976]		
(1)	(2)	

1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
	forms mentioned in Headings Nos. 73.06/07 to 73.14				······································
	(1) Not elsewhere specified.	60%	• •	. • •	•••
	(2) Coils for re-rolling, strips, sheets and plates, of stainless steel.	300%	••	•	·· ".

477

PART III

In the Second Schedule to the Customs Tariff Act, in Heading No. 1, for the entry in column (3), the entry "Rs. 300 per quintal" shall be substituted

PART IV

Heading No.	Description of article	Rate of duty
(1)	(2)	(3)

In the Second Schedule to the Customs Tariff Act, the following Heading shall be inserted at the end, namely:-

"20.

Groundnut-

(i) Groundnut kernel Rs. 800 per tonne. (ii) Groundnut in shell . Rs. 600 per tonne.".

THE FOURTH SCHEDULE

[See section 35]

PART I

In the First Schedule to the Central Excises Act,---

(i) in Item No. 4, under "II. Manufactured tobacco--", for the entry in the third column against sub-item (1), the entry "One hundred and fifty-five per cent. ad valorem." shall be substituted;

(ii) in Item No. 6, for the entry in the third column, the entry "Two thousand two hundred rupees per kilolitre at fifteen degrees of Centigrade thermometer." shall be substituted;

(iii) in Item No. 8, for the entry in the third column against subitem (a), the entry "One thousand rupees per kilolitre at fifteen degrees of Centigrade thermometer." shall be substituted;

(iv) in Item No. 10, for the entry in the third column, the entry "One hundred and fifty rupees per kilolitre at fifteen degrees of Centigrade thermometer." shall be substituted;

(v) in Item No. 11, for the entry in the third column against sub-item (1), the entry "Two hundred rupees per metric tonne." shall be substituted;

(vi) in Item No. 11A, for the entries in the third column against sub-items (3) and (4), the entries "Twenty per cent. ad valorem plus six hundred rupces per metric tonne." and "Twenty per cent. ad valorem plus two thousand rupees per metric tonne." shall, respectively, be substituted;

(vii) in Item No. 11B, for the entry in the third column, the entry "Twenty per cent. ad valorem plus two thousand rupees per metric tonne." shall be substituted;

(viii) in Item No. 14E, for the entry in the third column, the entry "Twelve and a half per cent. ad valorem." shall be substituted;

(ix) in Item No. 18, after Explanation III, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely: --

"Explanation IV.—This item does not include mineral fibres and yarn.";

(x) in Item No. 19, in the second column, for the words "impregnated or coated", wherever they occur, the words "impregnated, coated or laminated" shall be substituted;

(xi) in Item No. 22,—

(a) in the second column, for the words "impregnated or coated", wherever they occur, the words "impregnated, coated or laminated" shall be substituted;

(b) the Explanation shall be numbered as "Explanation I." and after the Explanation as so numbered, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:—

"Explanation II.—This item does not include glass fabrics.";

(xii) in Item No. 22B, in the second column, for the words "IMPREGNATED OR COATED", the words "IMPREGNATED, COATED OR LAMINATED" shall be substituted;

(xiii) in Item No. 22C, in the second column, for the words "IMPREGNATION OR COATING", the words "IMPREGNATION, COATING OR LAMINATION" shall be substituted;

(xiv) in Item No. 33A,-

(a) for the entries in the third column against sub-items (2) and (3), the entries "Four hundred rupees per set." and "Four hundred rupees per set." shall, respectively, be substituted:

(b) for the entry in the second column against sub-item (3), the entry "Radiograms (including radio or transistor sets with extra space in cabinet for fitting in record players or record changers) and combination sets of radios (including transistor sets) and tape recorders (including cassette recorders and tape decks)" shall be substituted;

(xv) in Item No. 33D, in the second column, -

(a) the words and brackets "COMPUTERS (INCLUDING CENTRAL PROCESSING UNITS AND PERIPHERAL DEVI-CES)" shall be omitted;

(b) after the words "OR UNASSEMBLED CONDITION" the words ", NOT FLSEWHERE SPECIFIED" shall be inserted;

(xvi) in Item No. 35, in the second column, for the words "CYCLES, PARTS OF CYCLES", the words "PARTS OF CYCLES" shall be substituted;

(xvii) Item No. 45 shall be omitted.

PART II

Item No.	Description of goods	Rate of duty
(1)	(2)	(3)

In the First Schedule to the Central Excises Act,-

(*i*) for Item No. 1D, the following Item shall be substituted, namely :---

"ıD

AERATED WATERS, WHETHER OR NOT FLAVOURED OR SWEETENED AND WHETHER OR NOT CONTAINING VEGETABLE OR FRUIT JUICE OR FRUIT PULP--

> (1) Aerated waters, in the manufacture of which blended flavouring concentrates in any form are used—

> > (a) For each unit container con- Twenty-five paise. taining 200 millilitres or less.

(b) For each unit container containing more than 200 millilitres. Twenty-five paise plus ten paise for every hundred millilitres or fraction thereof in excess of 200 millilitres.

(c) All others.

(2) All others.

Fifty-five per cent. ad valorem.

Twenty per cent ad valorem.",

(*ii*) After Item No. 15 B, the following Item shall be inserted, namely :—

"15C STARCH (INCLUDING DEXTRIN AND OTHER FORMS OF MODIFIED STARCH), ALL SORTS, IN OR IN RELATION TO THE MANUFACTURE OF WHICH ANY PROCESS IS ORDINARILY CARRIED ON WITH THE AID OF POWER.

(iii) for Item No. 17, the following Item shall be substituted, namely:---

"17 PAPER AND PAPER BOARD, ALL SORTS (including pasteboard, millboard, strawboard, cardboard and corrugated Ten per cent ad valorem."

	480	Finance	[ACT 66
	Item No	Description of goods	Rate of duty
- -	(1)	(2)	(3)
		board), in or in relation to the manufacture of which any process is ordinarily carried on with the aid of power—	
		(1) Uncoated and coated printing and writing paper (other than poster paper).	
		(2) Paper board and all other kinds of paper (including paper or paper boards which have been subjected to various treatments such as coating, impregnating, currugation, creping and design printing), not elsewhere specified.	Thirty per cent, ad valorem.";
		v) In Item No. 19, for sub-item I(2), the following o-item shall be substituted, namely :	
		"(2) Others—	
		(a) Cotton fabrics, superfine—that] is to say, fabrics in which the average count of yarn is 61s or more.	Fifteen per cent. ad valorem.
		(b) Cotton fabrics, fine—that is to say, fabrics in which the average count of yarn is 41s or more but is less than 61s.	Fifteen per cent. ad valorem.
		(c) Cotton fabrics, medium A—that is to say, fabrics in which the average count of yarn is 26s or more but is less than 41s.	Three per cent. ad valorem.
		(d) Cotton fabrics, medium B—that is to say, fabrics in which the average count of yarn is 17s or more but is less than 26s.	Three per cent. ad valorem.
		(e) Cotton fabrics, coarse—that is to say, fabrics in which the average count of yarn is less than 17s.	Three per cent. ad valorem.
		(f) Cotton fabrics not otherwise specified.	Fifteen per cent, ad valorem.";
		(v) after Item No. 22E, the following Item shall be inserted, namely :	
	``≥2Ĭ	MINERAL FIBRES AND YARN, AND MANUFACTURES THEREFROM, IN OR IN RELATION TO THE MANU- FACTURE OF WHICH ANY PROCESS IS ORDINARILY CARRIED ON WITH THE AID OF POWER.	Fifteen per cent, ad valorem.";

,

f

Rate of duty Item No. Description of goods (1) (2)(3)

Explanation.—"Mineral fibres and yarn, and manufactures therefrom" shall be deemed to include---

(i) glass fibre and yarn including glass tissues and glass wool;

(*ii*) asbestos fibre and yarn;

(*iii*) any other mineral fibre or yarn, whether continuous or otherwise such as slag-wool and rock wool; and

(iv) manufactures containing mineral fibres and yarn, other than asbestos cement products.

(vi) for Item No. 23, the following Item shall be substituted, namely :----

' 23. CEMENT ALL VARIETIES-

> (1) Grey portland cement (including Rupees one hundred portland cement, pozzolana ordinary cement and blast furnace slag cement), masonry cement, rapid hardening cement, cement low heat and waterproof (hydrophobic) cement.

(2) All others.

Thirty-five per cent.

ad valorem.";

per metric tonne.

(vii) after Item No. 33D, the following Item shall be inserted, namely :---

COMPUTERS (INCLUDING CENTRAL Fifteen per cent, PROCESSING UNITS AND PERIPHERAL ad valorem.", "33DD DEVICES), ALL SORTS.

THE FIFTH SCHEDULE

[See section 37]

In the First Schedule to the Additional Duties of Excise Act;-

(i) in Item No. 4, under "II. Manufactured tobacco—", for subitem (1), the following sub-item shall be substituted, namely:—

"(I) Cigars and cheroots.

Fifty per cent. ad valorem.";

(ii) in Item No. 19,---

(a) in the second column, for the words "impregnated or coated", wherever they occur, the words "impregnated, coated or laminated shall be substituted;

(b) for the entries in the third column, against sub-items I(z) (a), I(z) (b), I(z) (c), I(z) (d), I(z) (e) and I(z) (f), the entries "Two and a half per cent. ad valorem.", "Two and a half per cent. ad valorem.", "Two and a half per cent. ad valorem.", "One per cent ad valorem.", "One-half per cent. ad valorem.", and "Two and a half per cent. ad valorem." shall, respectively, be substituted;

(*iii*) in Item No. 22, in the second column, for the words "impregnated or coated", wherever they occur, the words "impregnated, coated or laminated" shall be substituted.

THE SIXTH SCHEDULE

[See section 39(c)]

In the Schedule to the Medicinal and Toilet Preparations (Excise Duties) Act, 1955, for the headings and the items and entries relating thereto, occurring before the Explanations, the following shall be substituted, namely :--

'Item No	Description of dutiable goods	Rate of duty
	Medicinal preparations	
Ι.	Allopathic Medicinal Preparations :	
	(i) Medicinal preparations containing alcohol which are not capable of being consumed as ordinary alcoholic beverages—	
	(a) Patent or proprietary medicines.	Twenty per cent. ad valorem or rupees three and seventy-five paise per litre of the strength of London proof spirit, whichever is higher.

Rupees three and seventyfive paise per litre of the strength of London proof spirit.

(a) Medicinal preparations which contain known active ingredients in which Twenty of the strength of London proof spirit, whichever is higher.

> Rupees thirty per litre of the strength of London proof spirit.

Twenty per cent. ad valorem.

(iii) Medicinal preparations not containing alcohol but containing narcotic

(ii) Medicinal preparations containing alcohol which are capable of being con-sumed as ordinary alcoholic beverages—

(b) Others.

therapeutic quantities.

(b) Others.

drug or narcotic.

Medicinal preparations in Ayurvedic, Unani 2. of other indigenous systems of medicine-

> (i) Medicinal preparations containing self-generated alcohol which are not capable of being consumed as ordinary alcoholic beverages.

Nil.

per cent. ad valorem or rupees seven and fifty paise per litre

16 of 1955.

cent. ad

Rate of duty

Item No.

beverages.

Description of dutiable goods

(*ii*) Medicinal preparations containing self-generated alcohol which are capable of being consumed as ordinary alcoholic proof spirit.

(*iii*) All others containing alcohol Rupees thirty per litre of which are prepared by distillation or to which alcohol has been added. Rupees thirty per litre of the strength of London proof spirit.

(*iv*) Medicinal preparations not con- Twenty per taining alcohol but containing narcotic valorem. drug or narcotic.

3. Homoeopathic preparations containing Rupees seven and fifty paise per litre of the strength of London

Toilet preparations

4. Toilet preparations containing alcohol or **na**rcotic drug or narcotic.

Sixty per cent. ad valorem or rupees seven and fifty paise per litre of the strength of London proof spirit, whichever is higher.",

proof spirit.

THE COAL MINES (NATIONALISATION) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

No. 67 of 1976

[27th May, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Act, 1973.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Amendment Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

of new

section

Declara-

tion as to expediency

of Union

control.

1A.

(2) Sections 2 and 3 of this Act shall be deemed to have come into force on the 29th day of April, 1976.

2. In the Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Act, 1973 (hereinafter referred Insertion to as the principal Act), after section 1, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"1A. (1) It is hereby declared that it is expedient in the public interest that the Union should take under its control the regulation and development of coal mines to the extent hereinafter provided in sub-sections (3) and (4) of section 3 and sub-section (2) of section 30.

(2) The declaration contained in sub-section (1) is in addition to, and not in derogation of, the declaration contained in section 2 of the Mines and Minerals (Regulation and Development) Act. 1957.".

3. In section 3 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:---

Amendment of section 3.

"(3) On and from the commencement of section 3 of the Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Amendment Act, 1976,---

(a) no person, other than—

(i) the Central Government or a Government, company or a corporation owned, managed or controlled by the Central Government, or

67 of 1957.

26 of 1973

485

Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Amendment

[ACT 67 OF 197 6] (ii) a person to whom a sub-lease, referred to in the proviso to clause (c), has been granted by any such Government, company or corporation, or

(iii) a company engaged in the production of iron and steel.

shall carry on coal mining operation, in India, in any form;

(b) excepting the mining leases granted before such commencement in favour of the Government, company or corporation, referred to in clause (a), and any sub-lease granted by any such Government, company or corporation, all other mining leases and sub-leases in force immediately before such commencement, shall, in so far as they relate to the winning or mining of coal, stand terminated;

(c) no lease for winning or mining coal shall be granted in favour of any person other than the Government, company or corporation, referred to in clause (a):

Provided that the Government, company or corporation to whom a lease for winning or mining coal has been granted may grant a sub-lease to any person in any area on such terms and conditions as may be specified in the instrument granting the sub-lease, if the Government, company or corporation is satisfied that---

(i) the reserves of coal in the area are in isolated small pockets or are not sufficient for scientific and economical development in a co-ordinated and integrated manner, and

(ii) the coal produced by the sub-lessee will not be required to be transported by rail.

(4) Where a mining lease stands terminated under sub-section (3), it shall be lawful for the Central Government or a Government, company or corporation owned or controlled by the Central Government to obtain, notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (2), or in the proviso to sub-section (2) of section 3 of the Coal Mines (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1973, a prospecting licence or a mining lease in respect of the whole or part of the land covered by the mining lease which stands so terminated.".

Amendment of section 30.

4. Section 30 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) of that section, and, after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:----

"(2) Any person who engages, or causes any other person to be engaged, in winning or mining coal from the whole or part of any land in respect of which no valid prospecting licence or mining lease or sub-lease is in force, shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years and also with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees.".

5. The Coal Mines (Nationalisation) Amendment Ordinance, 1976. is hereby repealed.

Ordinance 3 of 1976.

15 of 1973.

Repeal

THE MARRIAGE LAWS (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 68 of 1976

[27th May, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Hindu Marriage Act, 1955 and the Special Marriage Act, 1954.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

CHAPTER I

Preliminary

1. This Act may be called the Marriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976.

CHAPTER II

AMENDMENTS TO THE HINDU MARRIAGE ACT, 1955

2. In the Hindu Marriage Act, 1955 (hereinafter referred to as the Hindu Marriage Act), in section 5, for clause (*ii*), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

Amendment of section 5,

Short title.

"(ii) at the time of the marriage, neither party---

(a) is incapable of giving a valid consent to it in consequence of unsoundness of mind; or

(b) though capable of giving a valid consent, has been suffering from mental disorder of such a kind or to such an extent as to be unfit for marriage and the procreation of children; or

487

25 of 1955.

(c) has been subject to recurrent attacks of insanity or epilepsy;".

3. In section 9 of the Hindu Marriage Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), the brackets and figure "(1)" shall be omitted and to that sub-section as so amended, the following Explanation shall be added, namely:—

"Explanation.—Where a question arises whether there has been reasonable excuse for withdrawal from the society, the burden of proving reasonable excuse shall be on the person who has withdrawn from the society.";

(b) sub-section (2) shall be omitted.

4. In section 10 of the Hindu Marriage Act, for sub-section (1) and the *Explanation* thereunder, the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) Either party to a marriage, whether solemnized before or after the commencement of this Act, may present a petition praying for a decree for judicial separation on any of the grounds specified in sub-section (1) of section 13, and in the case of a wife also on any of the grounds specified in sub-section (2) thereof, as grounds on which a petition for divorce might have been presented.".

5. In section 11 of the Hindu Marriage Act, after the words "presented by either party thereto", the words "against the other party" shall be inserted.

6. In section 12 of the Hindu Marriage Act,--

(a) in sub-section (1),—

(i) for clause (a), the following clause shall be substituted, namely: -

"(a) that the marriage has not been consummated owing to the impotence of the respondent; or ";

(ii) in clause (c), for the words "or fraud", the words "or by fraud as to the nature of the ceremony or as to any material fact or circumstance concerning the respondent" shall be substituted:

(b) in sub-section (2), in clause (b), in sub-clause (*iii*), for the words "the grounds for a decree", the words "the said ground" shall be substituted.

7. In section 13 of the Hindu Marriage Act,---

(a) in sub-section (1),---

(i) for clause (i), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:--

"(i) has, after the solemnization of the marriage, had voluntary sexual intercourse with any person other than his or her spouse; or

(*ia*) has, after the solemnization of the marriage, treated the petitioner with cruelty; or

Amendment of section 11.

Amend-

ment of

section 12,

Amendment of

section 13.

section 9.

Amendment of

Amendment of

section 10.

(ib) has deserted the petitioner for a continuous period of not less than two years immediately preceding the presentation of the petition; or";

(*ii*) for clause (*iii*), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

'(*iii*) has been incurably of unsound mind, or has been suffering continuously or intermittently from mental disorder of such a kind and to such an extent that the petitioner cannot reasonably be expected to live with the respondent.

Explanation-In this clause,-

(a) the expression "mental disorder" means mental illness, arrested or incomplete development of mind, psychopathic disorder or any other disorder or disability of mind and includes schizophrenia;

(b) the expression "psychopathic disorder" means a persistent disorder or disability of mind (whether or not including sub-normality of intelligence) which results in abnormally aggressive or seriously irresponsible conduct on the part of the other party, and whether or not it requires or is susceptible to medical treatment; or';

(*iii*) in clauses (*iv*) and (*v*), the words ", for a period of not less than three years immediately preceding the presentation of the petition," shall be omitted;

(iv) after clause (vii), the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:-

'Explanation.—In this sub-section, the expression "desertion" means the desertion of the petitioner by the other party to the marriage without reasonable cause and without the consent or against the wish of such party, and includes the wilful neglect of the petitioner by the other party to the marriage, and its grammatical variations and cognate expressions shall be construed accordingly.':

(b) in sub-section (1A), for the words "two years", in the two places where they occur, the words "one year" shall be substituted;

(c) in sub-section (2),-

(i) in clause (ii), for the word "bestiality", the words "bestiality; or" shall be substituted;

(ii) after clause (ii) as so amended, the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:---

"(iii) that in a suit under section 18 of the Hindu Adoptions and Maintenance Act. 1956, or in a proceeding under section 125 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973 (or under the corresponding section 488 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1898), a decree or order, as the case may be, has been passed against the husband awarding mainte-

78 of 1956. 2 of 1974.

5 of 1898.

489

115 Law-62.

Marriage Laws (Amendment)

nance to the wife notwithstanding that she was living apart and that since the passing of such decree or order, cohabitation between the parties has not been resumed for one year or upwards; or

(*iv*) that her marriage (whether consummated or not) was solemnized before she attained the age of fifteen years and she has repudiated the marriage after attaining that age but before attaining the age of eighteen years.

Explanation.—This clause applies whether the marriage was solemnized before or after the commencement of the Marriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976.".

8. After section 13 of the Hindu Marriage Act as so amended, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"13A. In any proceeding under this Act, on a petition for dissolution of marriage by a decree of divorce, except in so far as the petition is founded on the grounds mentioned in clauses (ii), (vi)and (vii) of sub-section (1) of section 13, the court may, if it considers it just so to do having regard to the circumstances of the case, pass instead a decree for judicial separation.

13B. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act a petition for dissolution of marriage by a decree of divorce may be presented to the district court by both the parties to a marriage together, whether such marriage was solemnized before or after the commencement of the Marriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976, on the ground that they have been living separatcly for a period of one year or more, that they have not been able to live together and that they have mutually agreed that the marriage should be dissolved.

(2) On the motion of both the parties made not earlier than six months after the date of the presentation of the petition referred to in sub-section (1) and not later than eighteen months after the said date, if the petition is not withdrawn in the meantime, the court shall, on being satisfied, after hearing the parties and after making such inquiry as it thinks fit, that a marriage has been solemnized and that the averments in the petition are true, pass a decree of divorce declaring the marriage to be dissolved with effect from the date of the decree.".

Amendment of section 14. 9. In section 14 of the Hindu Marriage Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1),—

(a) for the words "unless at the date of the presentation of the petition three years have elapsed", the words "unless at the date of the presentation of the petition one year has elapsed" shall be substituted;

(b) in the proviso,--

(1) for the words "before three years have elapsed", the words "before one year has elapsed" shall be substituted;

Insertion of new sections 13A and 13B. Alternate relief in divorce proceedings.

Divorce by mutual consent. (2) for the words "expiry of three years", the words "expiry of one year" shall be substituted;

(3) for the words "expiration of the said three years", the words "expiration of the said one year" shall be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (2),—

(a) for the words "expiration of three years", the words "expiration of one year" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "said three years", the words "said one year" shall be substituted.

10. In section 15 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the proviso shall be omitted.

11. For section 16 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:—

"16. (1) Notwithstanding that a marriage is null and void under section 11, any child of such marriage who would have been legitimate if the marriage had been valid, shall be legitimate, whether such child is born before or after the commencement of the Marriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976, and whether or not a decree of nullity is granted in respect of that marriage under this Act and whether or not the marriage is held to be void otherwise than on a petition under this Act.

(2) Where a decree of nullity is granted in respect of a voidable marriage under section 12, any child begotten or conceived before the decree is made, who would have been the legitimate child of the parties to the marriage if at the date of the decree it had been dissolved instead of being annulled, shall be deemed to be their legitimate child notwithstanding the decree of nullity.

(3) Nothing contained in sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) shall be construed as conferring upon any child of a marriage which is null and void or which is annulled by a decree of nullity under section 12, any rights in or to the property of any person, other than the parents, in any case where, but for the passing of this Act, such child would have been incapable of possessing or acquiring any such rights by reason of his not being the legitimate child of his parents."

12. For section 19 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

"19. Every petition under this Act shall be presented to the district court within the local limits of whose ordinary original civil jurisdiction—

(i) the marriage was solemnized, or

(ii) the respondent, at the time of the presentation of the petition, resides, or

ment of section 15. Substitution of new section for section 16. Legitimacy of children of void and voidable marriages.

Amend-

Substitution of new section for section 19.

Court to which petition shall be presented.

130

(iii) the parties to the marriage last resided together, or

(iv) the petitioner is residing at the time of the presentation of the petition, in a case where the respondent is, at that time, residing outside the territories to which this Act extends, or has not been heard of as being alive for a period of seven years or more by those persons who would naturally have heard of him if he were alive.".

13. In section 20 of the Hindu Marriage Act, in sub-section (1), for the words "and shall also state", the words and figures "and, except in a petition under section 11, shall also state" shall be substituted.

14. After section 21 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:---

"21A. (1) Where—

(a) a petition under this Act has been presented to a district court having jurisdiction by a party to a marriage praying for a decree for judicial separation under section 10 or for a decree of divorce under section 13, and

(b) another petition under this Act has been presented thereafter by the other party to the marriage praying for a decree for judicial separation under section 10 or for a decree of divorce under section 13 on any ground, whether in the same district court or in a different district court, in the same State or in a different State,

the petitions shall be dealt with as specified in sub-section (2).

(2) In a case where sub-section (1) applies,—

(a) if the petitions are presented to the same district court, both the petitions shall be tried and heard together by that district court;

(b) if the petitions are presented to different district courts, the petition presented later shall be transferred to the district court in which the earlier petition was presented and both the petitions shall be heard and disposed of together by the district court in which the earlier petition was presented.

(3) In a case where clause (b) of sub-section (2) applies, the court or the Government, as the case may be, competent under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908 to transfer any suit or proceeding from the district court in which the later petition has been presented to the district court in which the earlier petition is pending, shall exercise its powers to transfer such later petition as if it had been empowered so to do under the said Code.

21B. (1) The trial of a petition under this Act shall, so far as is practicable consistently with the interests of justice in respect of the trial, be continued from day to day until its conclusion unless the court finds the adjournment of the trial beyond the following day to be necessary for reasons to be recorded.

Amendment of section 20.

Insertion of new sections 21A, 21B

Power to transferpetitions in certain Cases. cases.

Special provision relating to trial and disposal of potitions under the Act 5 of 1908.

(2) Every petition under this Act shall be tried as expeditiously as possible and endeavour shall be made to conclude the trial within six months from the date of service of notice of the petition on the respondent.

(3) Every appeal under this Act shall be heard as expeditiously as possible, and endeavour shall be made to conclude the hearing within three months from the date of service of notice of appeal on the respondent.

21C. Notwithstanding anything in any enactment to the contrary, no document shall be inadmissible in evidence in any proceeding at the trial of a petition under this Act on the ground that it is not duly stamped or registered.".

15. For section 22 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

"22. (1) Every proceeding under this Act shall be conducted in *camera* and it shall not be lawful for any person to print or publish any matter in relation to any such proceeding except a judgment of the High Court or of the Supreme Court printed or published with the previous permission of the Court.

(2) If any person prints or publishes any matter in contravention of the provisions contained in sub-section (1), he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees.".

16. In section 23 of the Hindu Marriage Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1),—

(i) in clause (a), after the words "the petitioner", the brackets, words, letters and figures "[except in cases where the relief is sought by him on the ground specified in sub-clause (a), sub-clause (b) or sub-clause (c) of clause (ii) of section 5]" shall be inserted;

(*ii*) in clause (b), the words, brackets, letter and figures "in clause (f) of sub-section (1) of section 10, or" shall be omitted;

(*iii*) after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(bb) when a divorce is sought on the ground of mutual consent, such consent has not been obtained by force, fraud or undue influence, and";

(iv) in clause (c), for the words "the petition", the words, brackets and figures "the petition (not being a petition presented under section 11)" shall be substituted;

(b) to sub-section (2), the following proviso shall be added at the end, namely:---

"Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall apply to any proceeding wherein relief is sought on any of the grounds specified in clause (ii), clause (iii), clause (iv), clause (v), clause (vi) or clause (vii) of sub-section (1) of section 13."; evidence.

Docu-

mentary

Substitution of new section for section 22. Proceedings to be in camera and may not be printed or published.

Amendment of section 23. (c) after sub-section (2) as so amended, the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) For the purpose of aiding the court in bringing about such reconciliation, the court may, if the parties so desire or if the court thinks it just and proper so to do, adjourn the proceedings for a reasonable period not exceeding fifteen days and refer the matter to any person named by the parties in this behalf or to any person nominated by the court if the parties fail to name any person, with directions to report to the court as to whether reconciliation can be and has been, effected and the court shall in disposing of the proceeding have due regard to the report.

(4) In every case where a marriage is dissolved by a decree of divorce, the court passing the decree shall give a copy thereof free of cost to each of the parties.".

17. After section 23 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"23A. In any proceeding for divorce or judicial separation or restitution of conjugal rights, the respondent may not only oppose the relief sought on the ground of petitioner's adultery, cruelty or desertion, but also make a counter-claim for any relief under this Act on that ground; and if the petitioner's adultery, cruelty or desertion is proved, the court may give to the respondent any relief under this Act to which he or she would have been entitled if he or she had presented a petition seeking such relief on that ground.".

18. In section 25 of the Hindu Marriage Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1),—

(i) the words ", while the applicant remains unmarried," shall be omitted;

(*ii*) for the words "and the conduct of the parties", the words ", the conduct of the parties and other circumstances of the case" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (3), for the words "it shall rescind the order", the words "it may at the instance of the other party vary, modify or rescind any such order in such manner as the court may deem just" shall be substituted.

19. For section 28 of the Hindu Marriage Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely:--

Appeals from decrees and orders.

Substitu-

new sections for section 28.

tion of

"28. (1) All decrees made by the court in any proceeding under this Act shall, subject to the provisions of sub-section (3), be appealable as decrees of the court made in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction, and every such appeal shall lie to the court to which appeals ordinarily lie from the decisions of the court given in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction.

Insertion of new section 23A. Relief for respondent in divorce and other proceedings.

Amendment of section 25, **+9**4

Marriage Laws (Amendment)

(2) Orders made by the court in any proceeding under this Act under section 25 or section 26 shall, subject to the provisions of subsection (3), be appealable if they are not interim orders, and every such appeal shall lie to the court to which appeals ordinarily lie from the decisions of the court given in exercise of its original civil jurisdiction.

(3) There shall be no appeal under this section on the subject of costs only.

(4) Every appeal under this section shall be preferred within a period of thirty days from the date of the decree or order.

28A. All decrees and orders made by the court in any proceeding under this Act shall be enforced in the like manner as the decrees and orders of the court made in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction for the time being are enforced.". Enforcement of decrees and orders

Amend-

ment of

section 2

CHAPTER III

AMENDMENTS TO THE SPECIAL MARRIAGE ACT, 1954

20. In section 2 of the Special Marriage Act, 1954 (hereinafter referred to as the Special Marriage Act), for clause (e), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

'(e) "district court" means, in any area for which there is a city civil court, that court, and in any other area, the principal civil court of original jurisdiction, and includes any other civil court which may be specified by the State Government by notification in the Official Gazette as having jurisdiction in respect of the matters dealt with in this Act;'.

21. In section 4 of the Special Marriage Act, for clause (b), the folwing clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(b) neither party—

(i) is incapable of giving a valid consent to it in consequence of unsoundness of mind; or

(*ii*) though capable of giving a valid consent, has been suffering from mental disorder of such a kind or to such an extent as to be unfit for marriage and the procreation of children; or

(*iii*) has been subject to recurrent attacks of insanity or epilepsy;".

22. In Chapter IV of the Special Marriage Act, after section 21, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"21A. Where the marriage is solemnized under this Act of any person who professes the Hindu, Buddhist, Sikh or Jaina religion with a person who professes the Hindu, Buddhist, Sikh or Jaina religion, section 19 and section 21 shall not apply and so much of section 20 as creates a disability shall also not apply.". Amendment of section 4.

Insertion of new section 21A.

Special provision in certain cases.

43 of 1954.

Amendment of section 22,

Amendment of section 23.

Ē

Amendment of section 24.

Substitution of new section for section 26.

Legitimacy of children of void and voidable marriages. 23. To section 22 of the Special Marriage Act, the following Explanation shall be added at the end, namely:---

"Explanation.—Where a question arises whether there has been reasonable excuse for withdrawal from the society, the burden of proving reasonable excuse shall be on the person who has withdrawn from the society.".

24. In section 23 of the Special Marriage Act, in sub-section (1), in clause (a), after the word, brackets and figure "sub-section (1)", the words, brackets, figure and letter "and sub-section (1A)" shall be inserted.

25. In section 24 of the Special Marriage Act, in sub-section (1), for the words "and may be so declared", the words "and may, on a petition presented by either party thereto against the other party, be so declared" shall be substituted.

26. For section 26 of the Special Marriage Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:--

"26. (1) Notwithstanding that a marriage is null and void under section 24, any child of such marriage who would have been legitimate if the marriage had been valid, shall be legitimate, whether such child is born before or after the commencement of the Marriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976, and whether or not a decree of nullity is granted in respect of that marriage under this Act and whether or not the marriage is held to be void otherwise than on a petition under this Act.

(2) Where a decree of nullity is granted in respect of a voidable marriage under section 25, any child begotten or conceived before the decree is made, who would have been the legitimate child of the parties to the marriage if at the date of the decree it has been dissolved instead of being annulled, shall be deemed to be their legitimate child notwithstanding the decree of nullity.

(3) Nothing contained in sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) shall be construed as conferring upon any child of a marriage which is null and void or which is annulled by a decree of nullity under section 25, any rights in or to the property of any person, other than the parents, in any case where, but for the passing of this Act, such child would have been incapable of possessing or acquiring any such rights by reason of his not being the legitimate child of his parents.".

27. In section 27 of the Special Marriage Act, in sub-section (1),-

(a) for clauses (a) and (b), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:-

"(a) has, after the solemnization of the marriage, had voluntary sexual intercourse with any person other than his or her spouse; or

Amendment of section 27. (b) has deserted the petitioner for a continuous period of not less than two years immediately preceding the presentation of the petition; or";

(b) in clause (c), the proviso shall be omitted;

(c) for clauses (e) and (f), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:—

'(e) has been incurably of unsound mind, or has been suffering continuously or intermittently from mental disorder of such a kind and to such an extent that the petitioner cannot reasonably be expected to live with the respondent.

Explanation.-In this clause,-

(a) the expression "mental disorder" means mental illness, arrested or incomplete development of mind, psychopathic disorder or any other disorder or disability of mind and includes schizophrenia;

(b) the expression "psychopathic disorder" means a persistent disorder or disability of mind (whether or not including sub-normality of intelligence) which results in abnormally aggressive or seriously irresponsible conduct on the part of the respondent, and whether or not it requires or is susceptible to medical treatment; or

(f) has been suffering from venereal disease in a communicable form; or';

(d) in clause (g), the words "for a period of not less than three years immediately preceding the presentation of the petition" shall be omitted;

(e) after clause (h), the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:—

'Explanation.—In this sub-section, the expression "desertion" means desertion of the petitioner by the other party to the marriage without reasonable cause and without the consent or against the wish of such party, and includes the wilful neglect of the petitioner by the other party to the marriage, and its grammatical variations and cognate expressions shall be construed accordingly;';

(f) the words "and by the wife on the ground that her husband has, since the solemnization of the marriage, been guilty of rape, sodomy or bestiality" occurring at the end shall be omitted;

(g) after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(1A) A wife may also present a petition for divorce to the district court on the ground,—

(i) that her husband has, since the solemnization of the marriage, been guilty of rape, sodomy or bestiality;

115 Law-63

78 of 1956.

2 of 1974.

5 of 1898.

(*ii*) that in a suit under section 18 of the Hindu Adoptions and Maintenance Act, 1956, or in a proceeding under section 125 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973 (or under the corresponding section 488 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1898), a decree or order, as the case may be, has been passed against the husband awarding maintenance to the wife notwithstanding that she was living apart and that since the passing of such decree or order, cohabitation between the parties has not been resumed for one year or upwards.".

28. After section 27 of the Special Marriage Act as so amended, the following section shall be inserted, namely;---

"27A. In any proceeding under this Act, on a petition for dissolution of marriage by a decree of divorce, except in so far as the petition is founded on the ground mentioned in clause (h)of sub-section (1) of section 27, the court may, if it considers it just so to do having regard to the circumstances of the case, pass instead a decree for judicial separation.".

29. In section 28 of the Special-Marriage Act, in sub-section (2), for the words, brackets and figure "On the motion of both the parties made not earlier than one year after the date of the presentation of the petition referred to in sub-section (1) and not later than two years", the words, brackets and figure "On the motion of both the parties made not earlier than six months after the date of the presentation of the petition referred to in sub-section (1) and not later than eighteen months" shall be substituted.

30. In section 29 of the Special Marriage Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1),—

(a) for the words "unless at the date of the presentation of the petition three years have passed", the words "unless at the date of the presentation of the petition one year has passed" shall be substituted;

(b) in the proviso,—

(1) for the words "before three years have passed", the words "before one year has passed" shall be substituted;

(2) for the words "expiry of three years", the words "expiry of one year" shall be substituted;

(3) for the words "expiration of the said three years", the words "expiration of the said one year" shall be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (2),—

(a) for the words "expiration of three years", the words "expiration of one year" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "said three years", the words "said one year" shall be substituted.

Insertion of new section 27A.

Alternate relief in divorce proceedings.

Amendment of

section 28.

Amend-

ment of section 29.

498 ...

OF 1976]

Marriage Laws (Amendment)

31. In section 30 of the Special Marriage Act, the words "and one year has elapsed thereafter but not sooner," shall be omitted.

32. For sub-section (1) of section 31 of the Special Marriage Aet_i^{3} the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:

"(1) Every petition under Chapter V or Chapter VI shall be presented to the district court within the local limits of whose original civil jurisdiction—

(i) the marriage was solemnized; or

(*ii*) the respondent, at the time of the presentation of the petition resides; or

(iii) the parties to the marriage last resided together; or

(*iv*) the petitioner is residing at the time of the presentation of the petition, in a case where the respondent is, at that time, residing outside the territories to which this Act extends, or has not been heard of as being alive for a period of seven years by those who would naturally have heard of him if he were alive.".

33. For section 33 of the Special Marriage Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

"33. (1) Every proceeding under this Act shall be conducted in *camera* and it shall not be lawful for any person to print or publish any matter in relation to any such proceeding except a judgment of the High Court or of the Supreme Court printed or published with the previous permission of the Court.

(2) If any person prints or publishes any matter in contravention of the provisions contained in sub-section (1), he shall be punishable with fine which may extend to one thousand rupees."

34. In section 34 of the Special Marriage Act,---

(a) in sub-section (1), in clause (b), for the words "where the ground of the petition is adultery, the petitioner has not in any manner been accessory to or connived at or condoned the adultery,", the words, brackets, letter and figures "where the petition is founded on the ground specified in clause (a) of sub-section (1) of section 27, the petitioner has not in any manner been accessory to or connived at or condoned the act of sexual intercourse referred to therein," shall be substituted;

(b) to sub-section (2), the following proviso shall be added at the end, namely: ---

"Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall apply to any proceeding wherein relief is sought on any of the

Substitution of new section for section 33 Proceedings to be in camera and may not be printed or published.

Amendment of section 34.

Amendment of section 30.

Amend-

ment of section 31. grounds specified in clause (c), clause (e), clause (f), clause (g) and clause (h) of sub-section (1) of section 27.";

(c) after sub-section (2) as so amended, the following sub-sec-

"(3) For the purpose of aiding the court in bringing about such reconciliation, the court may, if the parties so desire or if the court thinks it just and proper so to do, adjourn the proceedings for a reasonable period not exceeding fifteen days and refer the matter to any person named by the parties in this behalf or to any person nominated by the court if the parties fail to name any person, with directions to report to the court as to whether reconciliation can be and has been, effected and the court shall in disposing of the proceeding have due regard to the report.

(4) In every case where a marriage is dissolved by a decree of divorce, the court passing the decree shall give a copy thereof free of cost to each of the parties.".

35. For section 35 of the Special Marriage Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

"35. In any proceeding for divorce or judicial separation or restitution of conjugal rights, the respondent may not only oppose the relief sought on the ground of petitioner's adultery, cruelty or desertion, but also make a counter-claim for any relief under this Act on that ground, and if the petitioner's adultery, cruelty or desertion is proved, the court may give to the respondent any relief under this Act to which he or she would have been entitled if he or she had presented a petition seeking such relief on that ground.".

36. In section 37 of the Special Marriage Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), for the words "and the conduct of the parties", the words "the conduct of the parties and other circumstances of the case" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (3), for the words "it shall rescind the order", the words "it may, at the instance of the husband vary, modify or rescind any such order and in such manner as the court may deem just" shall be substituted.

37. For section 39 of the Special Marriage Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely:---

"39. (1) All decrees made by the court in any proceeding under Chapter V or Chapter VI shall, subject to the provisions of subjecttion (3), be appealable as decrees of the court made in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction, and such appeal shall lie to the court to which appeals ordinarily lie from the decisions of the court given , in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction.

Substitution of new section for section 35.

Relief for respondent in divorce and other proceedings.

Amendment of section 37.

Substitution of new section 2. for section 39. Appeals from decrees and orders.

(2) Orders made by the court in any proceeding under this Act under section 37 or section 38 shall, subject to the provisions of subsection (3), be appealable if they are not interim orders, and every such appeal shall lie to the court to which appeals ordinarily lie from the decisions of the court given in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction.

(3) There shall be no appeal under this section on the subject of costs only.

(4) Every appeal under this section shall be preferred within a period of thirty days from the date of the decree or order.

39A. All decrees and orders made by the court in any proceeding under Chapter V or Chapter VI shall be enforced in the like manner as the decrees and orders of the court made in the exercise of its original civil jurisdiction for the time being are enforced.".

38. After section 40 of the Special Marriage Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely: —

"40A. (1) Where—

(a) a petition under this Act has been presented to the district court having jurisdiction by a party to the marriage praying for a decree for judicial separation under section 23 or for a^{34} , decree of divorce under section 27, and

(b) another petition under this Act has been presented thereafter by the other party to the marriage praying for decree for judicial separation under section 23, or for decree of divorce under section 27 on any ground whether in the same district court or in a different district court, in the same State or in a different State,

the petition shall be dealt with as specified in sub-section (2).

(2) In a case where sub-section (1) applies,—

(a) if the petitions are presented to the same district court, both the petitions shall be tried and heard together by that district court;

(b) if the petitions are presented to different district courts, the petition presented later shall be transferred to the district court in which the earlier petition was presented and both the petitions shall be heard and disposed of together by the district court in which the earlier petition was presented.

(3) In a case where clause (b) of sub-section (2) applies, the court or the Government, as the case may be, competent under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908 to transfer any suit or proceeding from the district court in which the later petition has been presented to the district court in which the earlier petition is pending, shall exercise its powers to transfer such later petition as if it had been empowered so to do under the said Code.

Enforcement of decrees and orders.

Insertion of new sections 40A, 40B and 40C.

Power to transfer petitions in certain cases.

501

5 of 1908.

40B. (1) The trial of a petition under this Act shall, so far as is practicable consistently with the interests of justice in respect of the trial, be continued from day to day until its conclusion, unless the court finds the adjournment of the trial beyond the following day to be necessary for reasons to be recorded.

(2) Every petition under this Act shall be tried as expeditiously as possible and endeavour shall be made to conclude the trial within six months from the date of service of notice of the petition on the respondent.

(3) Every appeal under this Act shall be heard as expeditiously as possible, and endeavour shall be made to conclude the hearing within three months from the date of service of notice of appeal on the respondent.

40C. Notwithstanding anything contained in any enactment to the contrary, no document shall be inadmissible in evidence in any proceeding at the trial of a petition under this Act on the ground that it is not duly stamped or registered.".

39. (1) All petitions and proceedings in causes and matters matrimonial which are pending in any court at the commencement of the Marriage Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976, shall be dealt with and decided by such court—

(i) if it is a petition or proceeding under the Hindu Marriage Act, then so far as may be, as if it had been originally instituted therein under the Hindu Marriage Act, as amended by this Act;

(*ii*) if it is a petition or proceeding under the Special Marriage Act, then so far as may be, as if it had been originally instituted therein under the Special Marriage Act, as amended by this Act.

(2) In every petition or proceeding to which sub-section (1) applies, the court in which the petition or proceeding is pending shall give an opportunity to the parties to amend the pleadings, in so far as such amendment is necessary to give effect to the provisions of sub-section (1), within such time as it may allow in this behalf and any such amendment may include an amendment for conversion of a petition or proceeding for judicial separation into a petition or proceeding, as the case may be, for divorce!

Special provision relating to trial and disposal of petitions under the Act.

Documentary evidence.

Special provision as to pending cases.

THE MERCHANT SHIPPING (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 69 of 1976

[27th May, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Merchant Shipping Act, 1958.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Merchant Shipping (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint, and different dates may be appointed for different provisions.

2. In the Merchant Shipping Act, 1958 (hereinafter referred ter as the principal Act), for the words "unberthed passenger ships", "an unberthed passenger ship", "unberthed passenger ship", "unberthed passengers", "an unberthed passenger" and "unberthed passenger", wherever they occur, the words "special trade passenger ships", "a special trade passenger ship", "special trade passenger ship", "special trade passengers", "a special trade passenger" and "special trade passenger" shall respectively be substituted.

3. In section 3 of the principal Act,--

44 of 1958.

(a) for clauses (27) and (28), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:--

(27) "pilgrimage" means pilgrimage to any hely place in the Hedjaz or to any other place declared by the Central GovernShort title and commencement.

of unberthed passenger ship and unberthed passenger.

Change

clature

of nomen-

Amenda ment of section 3.

503

ment to be a place of pilgrimage by notification in the Official Gazette;

(28) "pilgrim ship" means a special trade passenger ship which makes a voyage to or from the Hedjaz, or, as the case may be, to or from any other place of pilgrimage declared as such by the Central Government in pursuance of clause (27), during the season of the pilgrimage and which carries pilgrims in a proportion of not less than one pilgrim for every one hundred tons of the gross tonnage of the ship;';

(b) in clause (38), after sub-clause (i), the following sub-clauses shall be inserted, namely:—

"(ia) a special trade passenger ship safety certificate,

(ib) a special trade passenger ship space certificate,";

(c) after clause (47), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:-

'(47A) "special trade" means the conveyance of large number of passengers by sea within prescribed sea areas;

(47B) "special trade passenger" means a passenger carried in special trade passenger ship in spaces on the weather deck or upper deck or between decks which accommodate more than eight passengers and includes a pilgrim or a person accompanying a pilgrim;

(47C) "special trade passenger ship" means a mechanically propelled ship carrying more than thirty special trade passengers;"

(d) clauses (51) and (52) shall be omitted.

4. In section 240 of the principal Act-

(a) for sub-section (1), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) A ship intended to carry special trade passengers between ports or places in India shall not commence a voyage from any port or place appointed under sub-section (1) of section 237, unless the master holds certificates to the effect mentioned in sections 241 and 242.

(1A) A ship intended to carry special trade passengers from or to a port or place in India to or from a port or place outside India shall not commence a voyage from any port or place appointed under sub-section (1) of section 237, unless the master holds—

(i) a passenger ship safety certificate;

(ii) an exemption certificate;

(iii) a special trade passenger ship safety certificate;

(iv) a special trade passenger ship space certificate; and

(v) a certificate referred to in section 242.";

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words "unless the master holds the aforesaid certificates", the words, brackets, figures and letter "unless the master holds the anniouriate certificate for the voyage specified in sub-section (1), or as the case may be, in sub-section (1A)" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 240. **O**F 1976]

5. For section 241 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

Substitution of new section for section 241. Contents of certifi-

cate A.

"241. (1) The first of the certificates referred to in sub-section (1) of section 240 (hereinafter called certificate A) shall be in the prescribed form and contain such particulars as may be prescribed.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, certificate A shall contain the following statements and particulars, namely:—

(i) that the ship is seaworthy;

(ii) that the ship is properly equipped, fitted and ventilated;

(iii) the number of special trade passengers the ship is certified to carry; and

(iv) such other particulars as may be prescribed.

(3) Certificate A shall remain in force for a period of one year from the date of issue or for such shorter period as may be specified therein.".

6. In section 242 of the principal Act, for clause (c), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:

Amend_ ment of section 242.

"(c) that the master holds—

(i) a certificate of survey and certificate A; or

(*ii*) a passenger ship safety certificate accompanied by an exemption certificate, a special trade passenger ship safety certificate and a special trade passenger ship space certificate; or

(iii) a nuclear passenger ship safety certificate;".

7. In section 244 of the principal Act, for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely: --

Amendment of section 244.

"Provided that he shall not cause a ship holding a valid certificate referred to in sub-clause (i) or sub-clause (ii) or sub-clause (iii) of clause (c) of section 242 to be surveyed unless, by reason of the ship having met with damage or having undergone alterations, or on other reasonable grounds, he considers it likely that she may be found unseaworthy or not properly equipped, fitted or ventilated for the service on which she is to be employed.".

8. The heading "Special provisions relating to unberthed passenger ships" occurring below section 254 of the principal Act shall be omitted.

Omission of heading below section 254.

115 Law-64.

Amendment of section 255. 9. In section 255 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) The master, owner or agent of any ship which is intended to sail on a voyage as a pilgrim ship from any port or place in India shall, before advertising such ship for the conveyance of pilgrims or offering to convey any pilgrim by such ship or selling or promising or permitting any person to sell a passenger ticket to any pilgrim for conveyance by such ship, supply to the officer appointed in this behalf (hereinafter referred to as the pilgrim officer) at the port or place from which the ship is to commence the voyage, and at each port or place in India at which she is to touch for the purpose of embarking pilgrims, full particulars as to the name, tonnage and age of the ship, the maximum number of passage tickets of each class to be issued, the maximum price of each class of passage tickets, the probable date on which the ship is to sail from that port or place, the ports, if any, at which she is to touch, the place of her destination, and the probable date of her arrival thereat.

(4) The master, owner or agent of the ship shall supply to the pilgrim officer, within three days from the date of demand, such further information in regard to the matters mentioned in sub-section(3) as that officer may in writing demand from him.

(5) (a) The master, owner or agent of the ship shall advertise at such port or place and in such manner as may be prescribed—

(i) the place of destination of the ship,

(ii) the price of each class of passage tickets which shall not be in excess of the price communicated to the pilgrim officer under sub-section (3), and

(iii) the provisional date of sailing from that port or place.(b) The master, owner or agent of the ship shall also advertise the final date of sailing not less than fifteen days before such date.

(6) No master, owner or agent shall-

(a) without reasonable cause, the burden of proving which shall lie upon him, fail or refuse to supply any particulars or information which he is by or under this section required to supply or supply false particulars or information; or

(b) advertise any ship for the conveyance of pilgrims, or offer to convey pilgrims by any ship, or sell or promise or permit any person to sell passage tickets to pilgrims for conveyance by any ship, without having first supplied the particulars required by sub-section (3) and in accordance with the provisions of that sub-section; or

(c) advertise a price for passage tickets at the port or place in excess of the price communicated to the pilgrim officer under sub-section (3); or

(d) offer to convey pilgrims by any ship from any port or place in India or sell or promise or permit any person to sell passage tickets to pilgrims for conveyance by a ship from any

506

Merchant Shipping (Amendment)

such port or place without having advertised as required by clause (a) of sub-section (5), the matters specified in that clause; or

(e) sell or permit any person to sell to any pilgrim any passage ticket at a price in excess of the price communicated to the pilgrim officer under sub-section (3).".

10. Section 256 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) of that section, and

Amend. ment of section 256.

(a) in sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, after the words "the certifying officer", the words "or such other officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf" shall be inserted;

(b) after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following subsection shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) In either of the following cases, namely:-

(a) if after a pilgrim ship has departed or proceeded on her voyage any additional pilgrims are taken on board at a port or place within India appointed under this Part for the embarkation of pilgrims, or

(b) if a pilgrim ship upon her voyage touches or arrives at any such port or place, having previously received on board additional pilgrims at any port or place outside India,

the master shall obtain a fresh certificate B from the certifying officer or such other officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf at that port or place, and shall make an additional statement specifying the number and the respective sexes of all the additional pilgrims."

11. In section 257 of the principal Act—

(a) in sub-sections (1) and (2), after the words "certifying officer", the words "or such other officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf" shall be inserted;

(b) after sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) The master of every pilgrim ship departing or proceeding from any port or place in India shall sign a statement in duplicate in the prescribed form specifying the total number of all the pilgrims embarked and the number of pilgrims of each sex embarked and the number of the crew and such other particulars as may be prescribed and shall deliver both copies to the certifying officer or such other officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf at the port or place and such officer shall thereupon, after having first satisfied himself that the entries are correct, countersign and return to the master one copy of the statement.

(4) The master of every pilgrim ship arriving at any port or place in India at which it may be intended to discharge pilgrims, shall, before any pilgrims discmbark, deliver a statement signed

Amendment of section 257.

ق و و

by him specifying the total number of all the pilgrims on board and the number of pilgrims of each sex and the number of the crew, and such other particulars as may be prescribed to the certifying officer or such other officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf at the port or place.".

12. In section 258 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) The master of every pilgrim ship shall note in writing on the copy of the additional statement referred to in sub-section (2) of section 256 or of the statement referred to in sub-sections (3) and (4) of section 257, the date and supposed cause of death of any pilgrim who may die on the voyage, and shall, when the pilgrim ship arrives at her port or place of destination or at any port or place where it may be intended to discharge pilgrims, and before any pilgrims disembark, produce the statement, with any additions made thereto,—

(a) where such port or place is in India, to the certifying officer or such other officer as the Central Government may appoint in this behalf;

(b) where such port or place is outside India, to the Indian consular officer.".

13. In section 259 of the principal Act, after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(4) (a) Every pilgrim ship carrying pilgrims and crew not exceeding one thousand in number shall have on board a medical officer possessing such qualifications as may be prescribed, and, if the number of pilgrims and crew carried exceeds one thousand, a second medical officer similarly qualified and also in all cases such medical attendants as may be prescribed.

(b) A medical officer of every pilgrim ship shall perform such duties and functions, keep such diaries and submit such reports or other returns, as may be prescribed.

(c) No medical officer or attendant on a pilgrim ship shall charge any pilgrim on such ship for his services.".

14. After section 261 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"261A. Every special trade passenger ship making a voyage the duration of which, in ordinary circumstances, may extend to seventytwo hours or more shall provide for each passenger on board a bunk of the prescribed size and particulars.

261B. Every special trade passenger ship making a voyage the duration of which, in ordinary circumstances, may not extend to seventy-two hours, shall provide space for each passenger at the prescribed scale.

Amendment of section 258.

Amendment of section 259.

Insertion of new sections 261A, 261B and 261C.

Bunks to be provided for passengers.

Space to be provided for passengers when bunks are not provided. 261C. Every special trade passenger ship shall have reserved as airing space for the use of passengers on board, gratuitously by day and by night, so much of the upper deck as is not required for the airing space of the crew or for permanent structure:

Provided that the upper deck space so provided for passengers shall in no case be less than 0.37 square metre for each passenger.".

15. Section 263 of the principal Act and the heading "Special provisions regarding pilgrim ships" occurring before that section shall be omitted.

16. For section 264 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:—

"264. Every special trade passenger ship certified to carry more than one hundred passengers on a voyage the duration of which, in ordinary circumstances, may extend to forty-eight hours or more, shall provide on board a hospital offering such conditions relating to security, space, health and sanitation, and capable of accommodating such proportion of the maximum number of passengers the ship is certified to carry, as may be prescribed.".

17. Sections 265 to 269 (both inclusive) and section 278 of the principal Act shall be omitted.

18. In section 279 of the principal Act, in sub-sections (1) and (5), for the words, brackets, letter and figures "clause (b) of sub-section (3) of section 278", the words, brackets, letter and figures "clause (b) of sub-section (5) of section 255" shall be substituted.

19. In section 280 of the principal Act, for the figures "278", in the two places where they occur, the figures "255" shall be substituted.

20. In section 282 of the principal Act-

(i) in clause (j), for the words and figures "sections 265 and 268", the word and figures "section 257" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in clause (s), for the word and figures "section 278", the word and figures "section 255" shall be substituted.

21. In section 284 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following proviso shall be inserted, namely:—

"Provided that different requirements may be specified for special trade passenger ships.".

22. In section 299 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(3) Where on receipt of a declaration of survey granted under Part VIII in respect of a special trade passenger ship or a pilgrim ship,

Airing space to be provided for passengers.

Omission of section 263.

Substitution of new section for section 264.

Hospital accommodation.

Omission of sections 265 to 269 and section 278.

Amendment of section 279.

Amendment of section 280. Amendment of section

282.

Amendment of section 284.

Amendment of section 299,

Merchant Shipping (Amendment)

the Central Government is satisfied that the ship complies with the provisions of this Act and the rules made thereunder relating to construction, life saving appliances and space requirements, it may in addition to the certificates referred to in sub-sections (1) and (2), issue in respect of the ship a special trade passenger ship safety certificate and a special trade passenger ship space certificate.".

23. In section 304 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), after the words "a passenger ship safety certificate", the words "or a special trade passenger ship safety certificate" shall be inserted;

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words "safety convention certificate", the words "passenger ship safety certificate or special trade passenger ship safety certificate" shall be substituted.

24. In section 307 of the principal Act, for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

(1) No Indian passenger ship shall proceed on a voyage from any port or place in India to any port or place outside India-

(a) if the ship is a ship, other than a special trade passenger ship, unless there is in force in respect of the ship either-

(i) a passenger ship safety certificate issued under section 299; or

(ii) a qualified passenger ship safety certificate issued under section 299 and an exemption certificate issued under section 302;

(b) if the ship is a special trade passenger ship, unless there is in force in respect of the ship the certificate referred to in sub-clause (i) of clause (a) or the certificates referred to in sub-clause (ii) of that clause and a special trade passenger ship safety certificate and a special trade passenger ship space certificate,

being in each case a certificate which by the terms thereof is applicable to the voyage on which the ship is about to proceed and to the trade in which she is for the time being engaged.'.

25. In section 436 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), in the Table,---

(a) after Serial No. 89 and the entries relating thereto, the following shall be inserted, namely:---

"89A

Amendment of section 3,04.

Amendment of section 307.

Amend-

ment of section 436.

510

et *......

If a master; owner er agent compavenes sub-section (6) of section 255.

255(6)

Fine which may extend to two thousand rupces.",

(b) after Serial No. 90 and the entries relating thereto, the following shall be inserted, namely:---

- "90A (a) If medical officers and attendants are not carried on a pilgrim ship in accordance with clause (a) of subsection (4) of section 259; or
- 259 (4) (a) The master, owner or agent shall be liable for each voyage made in contravention of clause (a) of sub-section (4) of section 259 to fine which may extend to three hundred rupees;
- (b) if a medical officer or attendant on a pilgrim ship contravenes clause
 (c) of sub-section (4) of section 259;
- 259 (4) (c) fine which may extend to two hundred rupees.";
- (c) Serial Nos. 92 and 93 shall be omitted.

26. In section 458 of the principal Act, in sub-section (3), for the words "two successive sessions, and if before the expiry of the session in which it is so laid or the session immediately following", the words "two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 458.

511

THE PHARMACY (AMENDMEN T) ACT, 1976

No. 70 of 1976

[27th May, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Pharmacy Act, 1948.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Pharmacy (Amendment) Act, 1976. Short title and (2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government commen_ may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint. cement.

2. In section 2 of the Pharmacy Act, 1948 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),-

(a) for clauses (c), (d) and (e), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely: ---

'(c) "Central Council" means the Pharmacy Council of India constituted under section 3;

(d) "Central Register" means the register of pharmacists maintained by the Central Council under section 15A;

(da) "Executive Committee" means the Executive Committee of the Central Council or of the State Council, as the context may require;

Amendment of Section 2. 8 of 1948.

3 of 1956.

3 of 1956.

(e) "Indian University" means a University within the meaning of section 3 of the University Grants Commission Act, 1956 and includes such other institutions, being institutions established by or under a Central Act, as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf;';

(b) for clauses (h), (i) and (j), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:—

(h) "register" means a register of pharmacists prepared and maintained under Chapter IV;

(i) "registered pharmacist" means a person whose name is for the time being entered in the register of the State in which he is for the time being residing or carrying on his profession or business of pharmacy;

(j) "State Council" means a State Council of Pharmacy constituted under section 19, and includes a Joint State Council of Pharmacy constituted in accordance with an agreement under section 20;

(k) "University Grants Commission" means the University Grants Commission established under section 4 of the University Grants Commission Act, 1956.'.

3. In section 3 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 3.

(a) in clause (a), for the words "authority known as the Inter-University Board", the words "University Grants Commission" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (b), for the word "three", the word "four" shall be substituted;

(c) for clause (f), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:--

"(f) a representative of the University Grants Commission and a representative of the All India Council for Technical Education;";

(d) in clause (g), after the word "elected", the words "from amongst themselves" shall be inserted;

(e) in clause (h),—

(i) the words "either a registered medical practitioner or" shall be omitted;

(*ii*) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:—

"Provided that for five years from the date on which the Pharmacy (Amendment) Act, 1976, comes into force the Government of each Union territory shall, instead of electing a member under clause (g), nominate one member, being a person eligible for registration under section 31, to represent that territory.";

(iii) the Explanation appearing at the end shall be omitted.

4. In section 5 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 3

(a) in sub-section (2), for the words "An elected President", the words "The President" shall be substituted;

.

(b) to sub-section (2), the following proviso shall be added, namely: — 4 ¹. .

"Provided that if his term of office as a member of the Central Council expires before the expiry of the full term for which he is elected as President or Vice-President, he shall, if he is reelected or re-nominated as a member of the Central Council, continue to hold office as President or Vice-President for the full term for which he is elected to such office.".

5. In section 7 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), the words ", other than a nominated President," shall be omitted.

6. For section 8 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:--

Substitution of new section for section 8.

ances. 1200

Amend-

ment of

section 7.

Staff. remune_ ration and allow_

"8. The Central Council shall-

(a) appoint a Registrar who shall act as the Secretary to that Council and who may also, if deemed expedient by that Council, act as the Treasurer thereof;

(b) appoint such other officers and servants as that Council deems necessary to enable it to carry out its functions under this Act;

(c) require and take from the Registrar, or any other officer or servant, such security for the due performance of his duties as that Council may consider necessary; and

(d) with the previous sanction of the Central Government, acte de fix--and the

(i) the remuneration and allowances to be paid to the President, Vice-President, and other members of that Council,

(ii) the pay and allowances and other conditions of service of officers and servants of that Council.".

7. After section 9 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

and or "9A. (1) The Central Council may constitute from among its members other committees for such general or special purposes as that Council may deem necessary and for such periods not exceeding five years as it may specify, and may co-opt for a like period persons, who are not members of the Central Council, as members of such committees.

推动的。 1993年1月1日日

(2) The remuneration and allowances to be paid to the members ai) of such committees shall be fixed by the Central Council with the previous sanction of the Central Government.

4 19 J.

 $\Omega \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$

server 1

 \cdots

Insertion of new section 9A.

Other

tees.

commit.

Pharmacy (Amendment)

(3) The business before such committees shall be conducted in accordance with such regulations as may be made under this Act.".

8. In section 14 of the principal Act, after the words "shall be deemed", the words ", subject to such additional conditions, if any, as may be specified by the Central Council," shall be inserted.

9. After section 15 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:---

14. Insertion of new sections 15A and 15B.

Register.

The Central

Amend-

ment of

section

"15A. (1) The Central Council shall cause to be maintained in the prescribed manner a register of pharmacists to be known as the Central Register, which shall contain the names of all persons for the time being entered in the register for a State.

(2) Each State Council shall supply to the Central Council five copies of the register for the State as soon as may be after the first day of April of each year, and the Registrar of each State Council, shall inform the Central Council, without delay, all additions to, and other amendments in, the register for the State made from time to time.

(3) It shall be the duty of the Registrar of the Central Council to keep the Central Register in accordance with the orders made by the Central Council, and from time to time to revise the Central Register and publish it in the Gazette of India.

(4) The Central Register shall be deemed to be public document within the meaning of the Indian Evidence Act, 1872 and may be proved by the production of a copy of the Register ar published in the Gazette of India.

15B. The Registrar of the Central Council shall, on receipt of the report of registration of a person in the register for a State, enter his name in the Central Register.".

10. In section 17 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), the words "together with an abstract of its accounts" shall be omitted;

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words "copy or abstract", the words "or copy" shall be substituted.

11. After section 17 of the principal Act, the following section shall the inserted, namely:---

"17A. (1) The Central Council shall maintain proper accounts and other relevant records and prepare an annual statement of accounts, in accordance with such general directions as may be issued and in such form as may be specified by the Central Government in consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India.

(2) The accounts of the Central Council shall be audited annually by the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India or any person authorised by him in this behalf and any expenditure incurred by him or any person so authorised in connection with such audit shall be payable by the Central Council to the Compteoller and Audtor-General of India.

Registration in the Central Register. Amendment of section 17

Insertion of new section 17A. Account& and audit.

1 of 1872.

Pharmacy (Amendment)

(3) The Comptroller and Auditor-General of India and any person authorised by him in connection with the audit of the accounts of the Central Council shall have the same rights and privileges and authority in connection with such audit as the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India has in connection with the audit of Government accounts, and in particular, shall have the right to demand the production of books of accounts, connected vouchers and other documents and papers.

(4) The accounts of the Central Council as certified by the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India or any person authorised by him in this behalf together with the audit report thereon shall be forwarded annually to the Central Council which shall forward the same with its comments to the Central Government.".

12. In section 18 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2),--

(a) for clause (a), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:--

"(a) the management of the property of the Central Council;";

(b) in clause (f),—

(i) for the word "Secretary", the words "Registrar, Secretary" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) for the word "Treasurer", the words "Registrar or any other officer or servant" shall be substituted;

(c) after clause (f), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:—

"(g) the manner in which the Central Register shall be maintained and given publicity;

(h) constitution and functions of the committees other than Executive Committee, the summoning and holding of meetings thereof, the time and place at which such meetings shall be held, and the number of members necessary to constitute the quorum.".

13. In section 19 of the principal Act,---

(a) in clause (b),—

(i) for the word "two", the word "three" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the words "members of the pharmaceutical profession", the words "registered pharmacists" shall be substituted;

(b) in clauses (dd) and (e), for the words and figures "Drugs Act, 1940", the words and figures "Drugs and Cosmetics Act, 1940" shall be substituted;

(c) in the proviso, for the words "member of the pharmaceutical profession", the words "registered pharmacist" shall be substituted.

14. In section 21 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), in clauses (dd) and (e), for the words and figures "Drugs Act, 1940", the words and figures "Drugs and Cosmetics Act, 1940" shall be substituted;



Amendment of section 19. Į.,

Amendment of section 21. Amendment of section 18.

.

23 of 1940.

23 of 1940

23 of 1940.

23 of 1940.

Pharmacy (Amendment)

(b) in sub-section (3),—

(i) for the words "at least half", the words "more than half" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) for the words "members of the pharmaceutical profession", the words "registered pharmacists" shall be substituted.

15. In section 23 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 23. (a) in sub-section (2), for the words "An elected President", the words "The President" shall be substituted;

(b) to sub-section (2), the following proviso shall be added, namely:--

"Provided that if his term of office as a member of the State Council expires before the expiry of the full term for which he is elected as President or Vice-President, he shall, if he is re-elected or re-nominated as a member of the State Council, continue to hold office for the full term for which he is elected as President or Vice-President.".

16. After section 26 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

Insertion of new section 26A.

"26A. (1) A State Council may, with the previous sanction of the Inspection. State Government, appoint Inspectors having the prescribed qualifications for the purposes of Chapters III, IV and V of this Act.

(2) An Inspector may-

(a) inspect any premises where drugs are compounded or dispensed and submit a written report to the Registrar;

(b) enquire whether a person who is engaged in compounding or dispensing of drugs is a registered pharmacist;

(c) investigate any complaint made in writing in respect of any contravention of this Act and report to the Registrar;

(d) institute prosecution under the order of the Executive Committee of the State Council;

(e) exercise such other powers as may be necessary for carrying out the purposes of Chapters III, IV and V of this Act or any rules made thereunder.

(3) Any person wilfully obstructing an Inspector in the exercise of the powers conferred on him by or under this Act or any rules made thereunder shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine not exceeding one thousand rupees, or with both.

(4) Every Inspector shall be deemed to be a public servant within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.".

45 of 1860.

17. After section 32A of the principal Act, the following section shall

Ínsertion of new section 32B.

Special provi-

sions

registration of

displaced

persons,

repatriates

and

other

persons,

for

'32B. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in section 32 or section 32A, a State Council may permit to be entered on the register-

(a) the names of persons who possess the qualifications specified in clause (a) or clause (c) of section 31 and who were eligible for registration between the closing of the First Register and the date when the Education Regulations came into effect;

(b) the names of persons approved as "qualified persons" before the 31st December, 1969 for compounding or dispensing of medicines under the Drugs and Cosmetics Act, 1940 and the rules made thereunder;

23 of 1940.

23 of 1940.

23 of 1940.

(c) the names of displaced persons or repatriates who were carrying on business or profession of pharmacy as their principal means of livelihood in any country outside India for a total period of not less than five years from a date prior to the date of application for registration.

Explanation.-In this sub-section,-

(i) "displaced person" means any person who, on account of civil disturbances or the fear of such disturbances in any area now forming part of Bangla Desh, has, after the 14th day of April, 1957 but before the 25th day of March, 1971, left, or has been displaced from, his place of residence in such area and who has since then been residing in India;

(ii) "repatriate" means any person of Indian origin who, on account of civil disturbances or the fear of such disturbances in any area now forming part of Burma, Sri Lanka or Uganda, or any other country has, after the 14th day of April, 1957, left or has been displaced from, his place of residence in such area and who has since then been residing in India.

(2) The provisions of clauses (a) and (b) of sub-section (1) shall remain in operation for a period of two years from the commencement of the Pharmacy (Amendment) Act, 1976.'.

18. In section 36 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), in clause (e) of the proviso, for the words and figures "Drugs Act, 1940", the words and figures "Drugs and Cosmetics Act, 1940" shall be substituted.

19. In section 42 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), after the existing proviso, the following proviso shall be added, namely:---

"Provided further that where no such date is appointed by the Government of a State, this sub-section shall take effect in that State on the expiry of a period of five years from the commencement of the pharmacy (Amendment) Act, 1976.".

20. In section 46 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), after clause (f), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(ff) the qualifications, powers and duties of an Inspector;".

Amendment of section 36.

Amendment of section 42.

Amendment of section 46. 518

be inserted, namely: --

THE TARIFF COMMISSION (REPEAL) ACT, 1976

No. 71 of 1976

[28th May, 1976.]

An Act to repeal the Tariff Commission Act, 1951.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Tariff Commission (Repeal) Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

Definitions.

(a) "appointed day" means the date on which this Act comes into force;

(b) "Tariff Commission" means the Tariff Commission established under the Tariff Commission Act, 1951.

3. On the appointed day, the Tariff Commission Act, 1951 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), shall stand repealed, and the Tariff Commission shall cease to exist.

Repeal of Act 50 of 1951 and abolition of the Tariff Commission.

50 of 1951.

:519

Consequential provisions. 4. (1) Any inquiry under section 12 of the principal Act, pending immediately before the appointed day shall, on the appointed day, terminate:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall be deemed to affect the powers of the Central Government to appoint a commission or other body to inquire into any matter to which any such inquiry is relatable.

(2) Where a commission or other body has been appointed to inquire into any matter under the proviso to sub-section (1), any information relating to any industry which has been obtained by or on behalf of the Tariff Commission for the purpose of its functions under the principal Act, may, notwithstanding anything contained in section 22 of the principal Act, be made available by the Central Government to the commission or other body aforesaid for the purpose of the relevant inquiry:

Provided that the said commission or other body shall not in turn disclose any such information unless such disclosure is made with the previous consent in writing of the owner for the time being of the industry concerned and it is necessary for the purposes of the inquiry so to do:

Provided further that nothing in this sub-section shall apply to the disclosure of any such information for the purpose of—

(i) any legal proceeding which may be taken in pursuance of the findings of such a commission or other body, or

(ii) any report relating to any such proceedings.

(3) If any person discloses any information in contravention of subsection (2), he shall be punishable on conviction with fine, which may extend to one thousand rupees, or with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with both.

(4) Any thing, or any action, which ought to have been done or taken by the Tariff Commission before the appointed day with respect to the termination of service of its employees or with respect to any matter in relation thereto or arising therefrom, but not so done or taken by that Commission may, on and from the appointed day, be done or taken by the Central Government.

THE LIFE INSURANCE CORPORATION (MODIFICATION OF SETTLEMENTS) ACT, 1976

No. 72 of 1976

[29th May, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the modification of the settlements arrived at between the Life Insurance Corporation of India and their workmen.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the **Republic** of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Life Insurance Corporation (Modification Short of Settlements) Act, 1976. title.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,---

Defini-

(a) "Corporation" means the Life Insurance Corporation of tions. India established under section 3 of the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956;

(b) "salary" means basic pay and includes-

(i) special pay, if any;

(ii) dearness allowance; and

(iii) additional dearness allowance;

(c) "settlements" means,---

(i) the settlement which was arrived at between the Corporation and their workmen on the 24th day of January, 1974, under section 18, read with clause (p) of section 2, of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947; and

(ii) the settlement which was arrived at between the Corporation and their workmen on the 6th day of February, 1974, under section 18, read with clause (p) of section 2, of the said Act and in respect of the terms of which there was no approval as provided for in sub-clause (2) of clause 12 thereof.

3. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, the provisions of each of the settlements, in so far as they relate to the payment of an annual cash bonus to every Class III and Class IV employee of the Corporation at the rate of fifteen per cent. of his annual ments. salary, shall not have any force or effect and shall not be deemed to bave had any force or effect on and from the 1st day of April, 1975.

521

Modification of settle-

14 of 1947.

14 of 1947.

21 of 1958.

115 Law-66.

THE BANKING AND PUBLIC FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS LAWS (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 73 of 1976

Sugar Sty

All and a

[11th June, 1976]

and the set of

Research

An Act further to amend the Industrial Finance Corporation Act, 1948, the State Bank of India Act, 1955, the Industrial Developfficht Bank of India Act, 1964, and the Regional Rural Banks ^{it}Act, 1976. お頭部 シンテレク語

1: of 1958.

14263633

16 m Wei 1744

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh of the e e Maren y Maria Republic of India as follows:---

CHAPTER I and the areade all

· Marches Preliminary anna (the second

Short title.

t cak

est.

151 I. . . .

molten incline

A.S. A. S. S.

1. This Act may be called the Banking and Public Financial Institutions Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Construction of references.

¹²2. Any reference in sections 3(i), 4(ii), 5(i) and 6(i) of this Act to the chairman or, as the case may be, vice-chairman or managing director shall be construed as including a reference to the person holding office as such at the commencement of this Act. C TELET COLLEGE SO

المراجع المحمد والإنجاب CHAPTER II o, and **bur** of

AMENDMENTS TO THE INDUSTRIAL FINANCE CORPORATION ACT, 1948

Amend-abold ment of ast Act 15. 96.00 of 1948

13. In the Industrial Finance Corporation Act, 1948, model of the 1/16/1010 (i) in section 10A, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section foushall be inserted, namely:--to Mesteric Ju . Amaran

a base 5 %(2A) notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section 370(2) in the Central Government shall have the right to terminate

ACT/73 OF 1976] Banking and Public Financial Institutions Laws (Amendment) 521

the term of office of the Chairman at any time before the expiry of the term specified in sub-section (2) by giving him notice of not less than three months in writing or three months' salary and allowances in lieu of such notice; and the Chair-

and to man shall also have the right to relinquish his office at any

time before the expiry of the term specified in sub-section (2) two string to the Central Government notice of not less than three months in writing.";

 $\frac{1}{1}$ $\frac{1}{1}$ in section 13, to sub-section (1), the following proviso shall -19 be added, namely: ----

Mage "Provided that no person shall be removed from his office, under this sub-section, unless he has been given an opportunity of showing cause against his removal.".

CHAPTER III

above self Amendments to the State Bank of India Act, 1955

4. In the State Bank of India Act, 1955,--

(i) in section 19, in sub-section (1),---

(a) in clause (a), the words "and after consideration, of the recommendations made by the Central Board in that behalf" shall

be omitted; ianno

BELLED BALL & LEAD

43.43

(b) in clause (b), for the words "by the Central Board with Sbyow one the approval of the Central Government", the words "by the Central Government in consultation with the Reserve Bank" shall be substituted;

(ii) in section 20,--

(a) in sub-section (1), for the words "The chairman and the isting vice-chairman", the words "The chairman, vice-chairman and abrow aneach managing director" shall be substituted;

od il via (b) after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

> "(1A) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the Central Government shall have the right to terminate the term of office of the chairman, vice-chair-

man or a managing director, as the case may be, at any time A. Acr. 1964 before the expiry of the term fixed under sub-section (1) by giving him notice of not less than three months in writing 「本台にす」 or three months' salary and allowances in lieu of such notice; and the chairman, vice-chairman or a managing director, as the case may be, shall also have the right to relinquish his office at any time before the expiry of the term so fixed by giving to the Central Government notice of not less than three months in writing.";

while proved (c) sub-section (2) shall be omitted;

(iii) in section 23, in clause (b), for the words "chairman and ton vice-chairman", the words "chairman, vice-chairman and a managing """ director" shall be substituted;

vanaging there of (iv) in section 24,--

t Hade

Sec. 1.

(a) in sub-section (1), for the words "the chairman or the ballona. tuster vice-chairman", the words "the chairman, vice-chairman or a managing director" shall be substituted;

Amendment of Act 23 of 1955.

> Sec. And 10-81 月志

524 Banking and Public Financial Institutions Laws (Amendment)

(b) sub-section (2) shall be omitted;

(c) in sub-section (6), the words, brackets and figure "or sub-section (2)" shall be omitted;

(v) in section 25, for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) If the chairman, vice-chairman or a managing director is rendered incapable of discharging his duties by reason of infirmity or otherwise or is absent on leave or otherwise in circumstances not involving the vacation of his office, the Central Government may, in consultation with the Reserve Bank, appoint another person to officiate in the vacancy.";

(vi) in section 27, in sub-section (2),—

(a) for the words "as may be determined by the Central Board with the approval of the Central Government:", the words "as may be determined by the Central Government." shall be substituted;

(b) the proviso shall be omitted;

(vii) in section 28, in sub-section (2),-

(a) for the words "as may be determined by the Central Board with the approval of the Central Government:", the words "as may be determined by the Central Government." shall be substituted;

(b) the proviso shall be omitted;

(viii) in section 29, in sub-section (2),—

(a) for the words "as may be determined by the Central Board with the approval of the Central Government:", the words "as may be determined by the Central Government." shall be substituted;

(b) the proviso shall be omitted.

CHAPTER IV

AMENDMENTS TO THE INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT BANK OF INDIA ACT, 1964

Amendment of Act 18 of 1964. ir

11.14

5. In the Industrial Development Bank of India Act, 1964, in section 6,-

(i) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2A) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the Central Government shall have the right to terminate the term of office of the chairman or managing director, as the case may be, at any time before the expiry of the term specified under sub-section (2) by giving him notice of not less than three months in writing or three months' salary and allowances in lieu of such notice; and the chairman or managing director, as the case may be, shall also have the right to relinquish his office at any time before the expiry of the term specified under sub-section (2) by giving to the Central Government notice of not less than three months in writing."; (ii) after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(3A) The Central Government may, at any time, remove the chairman or the managing director, as the case may be, from office:

Provided that no person shall be removed from his office, under this sub-section, unless he has been given an opportunity of showing cause against his removal.".

CHAPTER V

AMENDMENTS TO THE REGIONAL RURAL BANKS ACT, 1976

6. In the Regional Rural Banks Act, 1976, in section 11,-

(i) after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(1A) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the Central Government shall have the right to terminate the term of office of the Chairman at any time before the expiry of the period specified under sub-section (1) by giving him notice of not less than three months in writing or three months' salary and allowances in lieu of such notice; and the Chairman shall also have the right to relinquish his office at any time before the expiry of the period so specified by giving to the Central Government notice of not less than three months in writing.";

(*ii*) for sub-section (4), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(4) The Central Government may, at any time, remove the Chairman from office:

Provided that no person shall be removed from his office, under this sub-section, unless he has been given an opportunity of showing cause against his removal.".

nenie 1

Amendment of Act 21 of 1976. Banking and Public Financial tradition from thems witment) 525

(ii) steer with continue (i), the following sub-section shall be inserted, respectively.

the chairman or the managing director, as the case rary lime, remove the chairman or the managing director, as the case rary be, from office:

Provided that no person that be readined into this office, with a DDITIONAL EMOLUMENTS COMPLETING SORY DEPOSIT AMENDMENT SOCIETIONS (Note: 10

CHAPTER 7

We may part I No. 74 pt 1976 and the mount of the

6. In the Regional Russi Banky Act 1970 in section 11.

 after sub-readon (1), the following otherwisen shall be inserted, namely: ---

"(1A) Notwithstanding supplied contained in sub-section: (1), the Central Government thall have the right to terminate the term of office of the Chairman A any time before

[6701 Sinf With] of the period rectified under with section (1) by giving for [6701 Sinf With] of the period three measures in whith or three months' salary and chewances in her of such notice; and the Chairman shab also here the right to relaquish als office at

Ar Act to amend the Additional Emoluments (Compulsory Deposit) Act, 1974.

(ii) fer advection' (4), the following sub-section shall be sub-

valles del control of data accessed on led behaved valuational Actamay, be called the Additional Employments: (Compulsory Deposit) Amendment Act, 1976 commented series occurs provide to

2. In section 6 of the Additional Emoluments (Compulsory Deposit) Act, 1974 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in clause (b) of sub-section (1), for the words "two years", the words "three years" shall be substituted.

37 of 1974.

Amenāment of section §. 3. In section 9 of the principal Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1),—

(A) for clause (b), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:---

"(b) in the case of an amount credited to the Additional Dearness Allowance Deposit Account,---

(i) for any period ending on the 30th day of June, 1976, in cash, at any time after the expiry of two years from the appointed day; and

Short title.

Amend-

ment of

section 6.

Americaword of Arr 21 [ACT 740F 1076] Additional Emoluments (Compulsory Depsit) Amendment \$ 8527

annaell in the source of fate the source of
and at he he are the count (a) sby crediting to the provident fund account and the provident fund account and the area of the expiry of a first of the expiry of a first period of four years from the appointed day, if such

employee is a subscriber to any provident fund;

anothing sin of the solution in the appointed day, in the bruit trables, case of an employee who is not a subscriber to any .

and to the provident fund;";

(B) in the third proviso, for the words "either or both of the regain to him", the words "the Additional Wages Deposit Account shall be repaid to him in cash"

shall be substituted; nebivory, unline and or of the substituted

Hebivori, in sub-section (2) and superstanting (1) and superstanting (1) in sub-section (2) and superstanting (1) and superstanting

(a) for the words "any Deposit Account", the words "any Additional Wages Deposit Account" shall be substituted;

(b) the words "or two years, as the case may be," shall be omitted;

(iii) after sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

'(3) The aggregate amount credited to the Additional Dearness Allowance Deposit Account by or in relation to an employee for the period ending on the 30th day of June, 1976, shall, subject to the provisions of sub-section (5), be repaid, in cash, to the employee in five equal annual instalments commencing from the expiry of a period of two years from the appointed day, together with interest due on the whole or, as the case may be, part of the amount of compulsory deposit which remains unpaid.

(4) The aggregate amount credited to the Additional Dearness Allowance Deposit Account by or in relation to an employee for the period commencing on the 1st day of July, 1976, and ending on the 5th day of July, 1977, together with interest due on the whole, or, as the case may be, part of the amount of compulsory deposit which remains unpaid, shall, subject to the provisions of sub-section (5), be repaid to the employee in five equal annual instalments commencing on the 6th day of July, 1978, and each such instalment shall be credited to the provident fund account of the employee:

Provided that the employer shall not be required to make any contribution under the Employees Provident Funds Act, 1952, or under any other law for the time being in force, in relation to the amounts so credited to the provident fund account of the employee:

Provided further that, in the case of the employees who do not subscribe to any provident fund, the aggregate amount so repayable shall be repaid in cash in five equal annual instalments commencing on the 6th day of July, 1978.

(5) On the superannuation, resignation or termination of employment of an employee, the whole of the amount standing

19 of 1952.

e. 115-87

Additional Emoluments (Compulsory Deposit) Amendment [ACT 74 OF 1976]

to the credit of such employee in the Additional Dearness Allowance Deposit Account, shall be repaid,-

(a) in cash, in the case of any amount credited to the Additional Dearness Allowance Deposit Account for any period ending on the 30th day of June, 1976;

(b) in the case of any amount credited to the Additional Dearness Allowance Deposit Account for any period ending after the 30th day of June, 1976,---

(i) by crediting such amount to the provident fund account of such employee, if he is the subscriber of any such account, or

(ii) in cash, where such employee is not a subscriber to any provident fund.

Explanation .-- For the purposes of this section, "provident fund" has the meaning assigned to it in section 2(e) of the Provident Funds Act, 1925.'.

19 of 1925.

.215

 $\mathrm{to}^{2}(d/d) \to$

THE TEA (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 75 of 1976

[11th June, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Tea Act, 1953.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Tea (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Shor**t** title.

Insertion of new

Chapter IIIA.

2. After Chapter III of the Tea Act, 1953, the following Chapter shall be inserted, namely:---

'CHAPTER IIIA

MANAGEMENT OR CONTROL OF TEA UNDERTAKINGS OR TEA UNITS BY THE CENTRAL GOVERNMENT IN CERTAIN CIRCUMSTANCES

16A. (1) In this Chapter, unless the context otherwise requires,—

(a) "authorised person" means the person or body of persons authorised, or appointed, by the Central Government under this Act to take over the management of any tea undertaking or tea unit;

(b) "company" means a company within the meaning of section 3 of the Companies Act, 1956;

(c) "district average yield" means the average yield of tea in the district in which one or more tea units are located, as published by the Board;

(d) "notified order" means an order notified in the Official Gazette;

(e) "tea undertaking" means an undertaking engaged in the production or manufacture, or both, of tea through one or more tea units;

115 Law--67.

29 of 1953.

1 of 1956

529

Definitions,

(f) "tea unit" means a tea estate or garden, including a subdivision thereof, which has a distinct entity for which accounts are kept and has a factory of its own for the production and manufacture of tea.

(2) References to an industrial undertaking in such of the provisions of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, as apply to a tea undertaking or tea unit by virtue of the provisions of this Chapter, shall be construed as references to a tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, and references in the Act aforesaid to any provision of that Act, as applicable to a tea undertaking or tea unit, in relation to which a corresponding provision has been made in this Act, shall be construed as references to such corresponding provision.

16B. (1) Where the Central Government is of opinion in respect of a tea undertaking or a tea unit that-

(a) the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, the tea unit, has made losses in three out of five years immediately preceding the year in which such opinion is formed; or

(b) the average yield of the tea undertaking, or, as the case may be, the tea unit, during three years out of five years immediately preceding the year in which such opinion is formed, has been lower than the district average yield by twenty-five per cent., or more; or

(c) the presons owning the tea undertaking, or, as the case may be, the tea unit, have habitually made default in the payment of wages, or provident fund dues of workers and other employees, or rent of the land, or duties of excise, or such other dues as they are under an obligation to pay under any law for the time being in force; or

(d) the tea undertaking, or as the case may be, the tea unit, is being managed in a manner highly detrimental to the tea industry or to public interest,

the Central Government may make, or cause to be made a full and complete investigation into the affairs of the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, the tea unit, by such person or body of persons as it may appoint for the purpose.

(2) Where a company owning a tea undertaking is being wound up by or under the supervision of the Court and the business of such company is not being continued, the Central Government may, if it is of opinion that it is necessary, in the interests of the general public, and, in particular, in the interest of production, supply or distribution of tea, to investigate into the possibility of running or restarting the tea undertaking, make an application to the Court paying for permission to make, or cause to be made, an investigation into such possibility by such person or body of persons as that Government may appoint for the purpose; and, where such an application is made, the Court shall, notwithstanding anything contained in the Companies Act, 1956, or in any other law for the time being in force, grant the 1 of 1956. permission prayed for.

Power to cause in. vestigation to be made in relation to a tea undertaking or tea unit.

65 of 1951

85 of 1951.

Tea (Amendment)

(3) The person or body of persons appointed to make any investigation under sub-section (1) or, as the case may be, sub-section (2), shall have the same powers as are specified in section 18 of the Industrics (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951.

16C. (1) If, after making or causing to be made any such investigation as is referred to in sub-section (1) of section 16B, the Central Government is satisfied that action under this section is desirable, it may issue such directions to the tea undertaking or tea unit concerned, as may be appropriate in the circumstances, for all or any of the following purposes, namely:—

(a) regulating the production of tea by the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, tea unit and fixing the standards of production;

(b) requiring the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, tea unit to take such steps as the Central Government considers necessary to stimulate the production, manufacture or plantation, of tea;

(c) prohibiting the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, tea unit from resorting to any act or practice which might reduce its production, capacity or economic value;

(d) controlling the prices, or regulating the distribution, of tea produced or manufactured by the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, tea unit.

(2) Where a case relating to any tea undertaking or tea unit is under investigation, the Central Government may issue, at any time, any direction of the nature referred to in sub-section (1) to the tea undertaking or the tea unit concerned and any such direction shall have effect until it is varied or revoked by the Central Government.

16D. (1) If the Central Government is of opinion that-

(a) a tea undertaking or tea unit, to which directions have been issued in pursuance of section 16C, has failed to comply with such directions, or the tea undertaking, or, as the case may be, the tea unit, has made losses in three out of five years immediately preceding the year in which such opinion is formed; or-

(b) the average yield of the tea undertaking, or, as the case may be, the tea unit, during three years out of five years immediately preceding the year in which such opinion is formed, has been lower than the district average yield by twenty-five per cent. or more; or

(c) the persons owning the tea undertaking, or, as the case may be, the tea unit, have habitually made default in the payment of wages, or provident fund dues, of workers and other employees, or rent of the land, or duties of excise, or in the payment of such other dues as are obligatory under any law for the time being in force; or

(d) the undertaking, or, as the case may be, the tea unit, is being managed in a manner highly detrimental to the tea industry or to public interest, Power of Central Government on completion of investigation

Power of Central Govern. ment to assume manage. ment or control of tea under. taking or tea unit in certain cases.

2.01

1.125

the Central Government may, by notified order, authorise any person or body of persons to take over the management of the whole or any part of the tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, or to exercise in respect of the whole or any part of the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, tea unit, such functions of control as may be specified in the order.

(2) Any notified order issued under sub-section (1) shall have effect for such period, not exceeding five years, as may be specified in the order:

Provided that if the Central Government is of opinion that it is expedient in the public interest that any such notified order should continue to have effect after the expiry of the period of five years aforesaid, it may from time to time issue directions for such continuance for such period, not exceeding one year at a time, as may be specified in the direction, so, however, that the total period of such continuance (after the expiry of the said period of five years) does not exceed two years; and where any such direction is issued, a copy thereof shall be laid, as soon as may be, before both Houses of Parliament.

(3) Any notified order issued under sub-section (1) shall have the same effect as if it were an order made under sub-section (1) of section 18A of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, and the provisions of section 18B of that Act shall apply accordingly.

(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in any law for the time being in force, no person, who ceases to hold any office by reason of the provisions contained in clause (a), or whose contract of management is terminated by reason of the provisions contained in clause (b), of section 18B of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, as applicable to a tea undertaking or tea unit by virtue of the provisions of sub-section (3), shall be entitled to any compensation for the loss of office or for the premature termination of his contract of management:

Provided that nothing contained in this section shall affect the right of any such person to recover from the tea undertaking or the tea unit, as the case may be, monies recoverable otherwise than by way of such compensation.

16E. (1) Without prejudice to any other provision of this Act, if, from the documentary or other evidence in its possession, the Central Government is satisfied, in relation to a tea undertaking or tea unit, that—

(a) the persons in charge of such tea undertaking or tea unit have, by reckless investments or creation of incumbrances on the assets of the tea undertaking or tea unit, or by diversion of funds, brought about a situation which is likely to affect the production of tea, manufactured or produced by the tea undertaking or tea unit, and that immediate action is necessary to prevent such a situation; or

Power to take over tea undertaking or tea unit without investigation under certain circum-

stances

65 of 1951.

65 of 1951.

(b) it has been closed for a period of not less than three months (whether by reason of the voluntary winding up of the company owning the tea undertaking or tea unit or for any other reason) and such closure is prejudicial to the concerned tea undertaking or tea unit and that the financial condition of the company owning the tea undertaking or tea unit and the plant and machinery of such tea undertaking or tea unit are such that it is possible to restart the tea undertaking or tea unit and such restarting is necessary in the interests of the general public,

it may, by notified order, authorise any person or body of persons to take over the management of the whole or any part of the tea undertaking or tea unit or to exercise in respect of the whole or any part of the tea undertaking or tea unit such functions of control as may be specified in the order.

(2) On the issue of a notified order under sub-section (1) in respect of a tea undertaking or tea unit,—

(a) the provisions of sub-sections (2), (3) and (4) of section 16D, and the provisions of section 16G, shall apply to a notified order made under sub-section (1) as they apply to a notified order made under sub-section (1) of section 16D; and

(b) the provisions of sub-sections (3) and (4) of section 18AA of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, shall apply to the tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, to the same extent as they apply to an industrial undertaking.

16F. Without prejudice to the provisions of section 18B of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, as applicable to a tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, the person or body of persons authorised under section 16D, or, as the case may be, section 16E, to take over the management of a tea undertaking or tea unit may, with the previous approval of the Central Government. make an application to any court having jurisdiction in this behalf for the purpose of cancelling or varying any contract or agreement entered into, at any time before the issue of the notified order under section 16D or section 16E, between the tea undertaking or the tea unit and any other person; and the court may, if satisfied after due inquiry that such contract or agreement had been entered into in bad faith or is detrimental to the interests of the tea undertaking or tea unit, make an order cancelling or varying (either unconditionally or subject to such conditions as it may think fit to impose) that contract or agreement, and the contract or agreement shall have effect accordingly.

16G. (1) Where the management of a tea undertaking or tea unit owned by a company has been taken over by any person or body of persons authorised by the Central Government under this Act, then, notwithstanding anything contained in the said Act or in the memorandum or articles of association of such company,--

(a) it shall not be lawful for the shareholders of such company or any other person to nominate or appoint any person to be a director of the company;

(b) no resolution passed in a meeting of the shareholders of such company shall be given effect to unless approved by the Central Government;

Contract_s in bad faith, etc., may be cancelled or varied.

Applica. tion of Act 1 of 1956.

65 of 1951.

65 of 1951.

(c) no proceeding for the winding up of such company or for the appointment of receiver in respect thereof shall lie in any court except with the consent of the Central Government.

(2) Subject to the provisions contained in sub-section (1), and to the other provisions contained in this Act, and subject to such other exceptions, restrictions and limitations, if any, as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify in this behalf, the Companies Act, 1956, shall continue to apply to such company in the same manner as it applied thereto before the issue of the notified order.

1 of 1956.

16H. If, at any time, it appears to the Central Government on the application of the owner of a tea undertaking or tea unit or otherwise that the purpose of the order made under section 16D or section 16E, has been fulfilled or that for any other reason it is not necessary that the order should remain in force, the Central Government may, by notified order, cancel such order and, on the cancellation of any such order, the management or control, as the case may be, of the tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, shall vest in the owner of that undertaking or unit.

16-I. (1) If the Central Government is of opinion that there are possibilities of running or restarting a tea undertaking or tea unit in relation to which an investigation has been made under sub-section (2) of section 16B, and that such tea undertaking or tea unit should be run or restarted for maintaining or increasing the production, supply or distribution of tea, that Government may make an application to the Court by which the company owning such tea undertaking or tea unit has been ordered to be wound up, praying for permission to appoint any person or body of persons to take over the management of the tea undertaking or, as the case may be, tea unit, or to exercise in respect of the whole or any part of the tea undertaking or tea unit, such functions of control as may be specified in the application.

(2) Where an application is made under sub-section (1),—

(a) the provisions of sub-section (2) of section 18FA of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951 shall apply to the tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, subject to the modification that for the words "twelve years" occurring in the second proviso thereto, the words "two years" shall be substituted;

(b) the provisions of sub-sections (3) to (10) (both inclusive) of section 18FA of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951 shall apply to the tea undertaking or tea unit referred to in sub-section (1), to the same extent as they apply to an industrial undertaking. 65 of 1951.

Central Government to cancel notified order under section 16D or 16E.

Power of

Power of Central Govern_ ment to authorise, with the permission of the Court. persons to take over manage_ ment or control of tea undertakings or tea units.

65 of 1951.

16J. The Central Government may, if it is satisfied in relation to a tea undertaking, tea unit or any part thereof, the management or control of which has been taken over under section 16D or under section 16E or under section 16-I, that it is necessary so to do in the interests of the general public with a view to preventing fall in the volume of the production of tea, exercise in relation to such tea undertaking or tea unit or part thereof the same powers as are exercisable by it in relation to an industrial undertaking under section 18FB of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, and the said section and the Third Schedule referred to therein shall apply to a tea undertaking or tea unit accordingly.

Power of Central Govern_ ment to make certain declarations in relation to tea under_ takings or tea units.

16K. (1) Where the management or control of a tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, has been taken over under section 16D or under section 16E or under section 16-I, the Central Government may, at any time during the continuance of such management or control, call for a report from the authorised person on the affairs and working of the tea undertaking or tea unit, and in submitting the report the authorised person shall take into account the inventory and list of members and creditors prepared under section 16L.

Power of Central Government to call for report on the affairs and working of a managed tea undertaking or tea unit.

(2) On receipt of the report submitted by the authorised person, the Central Government may exercise all or any of the powers conferred on it by sections 18FD, 18FE and 18FF of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, to the same extent and subject to the same conditions, limitations or restrictions as are specified in the said sections, and the provisions of the said sections shall become applicable to a tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be.

16L. For the purposes of this Act, the authorised person shall, as soon as may be after taking over the management of a tea undertaking or tea unit, prepare a complete inventory of the properties, belongings, liabilities and obligations of such tea undertaking or tea unit, as the case may be, and a list of members and creditors of such tea undertaking or tea unit, in accordance with the provisions of section 18FG of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, and the said section shall apply to a tea undertaking or tea unit accordingly.

Preparation of an inventory of the assets and liabilities and list of members and creditors of managed tea undertaking or

の記念

The second s

65 of 1951.

65 of 1951.

16M. No suit or other legal proceedings shall be instituted or continued against a tea undertaking or tea unit in respect of which an order has been made under section 16D or section 16E, except with the previous permission of the Central Government or of any officer authorised by that Government in this behalf.

16N. Until any rule is made in relation to any matter referred to in this Chapter, the rules made by the Central Government under the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951, in relation to such matter shall, as far as may be, apply, to the extent they are not repugnant to any provision of this Act or any rule made thereunder and references in such rules to the provisions of that Act shall be construed accordingly.'.

Bar of suits and other proccedings in relation to the tea under_ takings or tea units.

Rules made under Act 65 of 1951 to apply.

THE NATIONAL LIBRARY OF INDIA ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

Preliminary

Sections

1. Short title and commencement.

2. Definitions.

CHAPTER II

THE NATIONAL LIBRARY BOARD

3. Establishment and incorporation of Board.

4. Composition of the Board.

5. Disgualification for office of member.

6. Term of office, etc., of members.

7. Vacation of office of member.

8. Vacancies, etc., not to invalidate acts.

9. Members to disclose their financial or other interest in the Board.

10. Meetings of Board.

11. Executive Council.

- 12. Temporary association of persons with Board for particular purposes.
- 13. Authentication of orders and other instruments of Board and Executive Council.

14. Visitor.

15. Director of Library.

16. Staff of Board.

- 17. Transfer of service of existing employees to Board.
- 18. Library to be known as "National Library of India" and location of Library.

CHAPTER III

PROPERTY, LIABILITIES AND FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD

19. Property and liabilities of Board.

20. Duties of Board.

21. Powers of Board.

115 Law-68,

Arrangement of Sections

[Act 76 of 1976]

CHAPTER IV

FINANCE, ACCOUNTS, AUDIT AND REPORT

SECTIONS

22. Grants by Central Government to Board.

23. Fund of Board.

24. Budget.

25. Accounts and audit.

26. Returns and report.

CHAPTER V

Miscellaneous

27. Delegation of powers and duties.

28. Officers and employees of Board to be public servants.

29. Protection of action taken under the Act.

30. Power of Central Government to make rules.

31. Power of Board to make regulations.

THE NATIONAL LIBRARY OF INDIA ACT, 1976

No. 76 of 1976

[11th June, 1976]

An Act to provide for the administration of the National Library and certain other connected matters.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

CHAPTER 1

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the National Library of India Act, 1976. Short title

and commen«

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government comment may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

Definitions.

(a) "Board" means the Board established under section 3;

(b) "Chairman" means the Chairman of the Board;

(c) "Fund" means the Fund referred to in section 23;

(d) "Library" means the institution located at Calcutta and known at the commencement of the Constitution as the National Library;

(e) "member" means a member of the Board and includes the Chairman;

(j) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act.

National Library of India

CHAPTER II

THE NATIONAL LIBRARY BOARD

Establishment and incorporation of Board.

3. (1) With effect from such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint, there shall be established for the purposes of this Act, a Board to be known as the National Library Board.

(2) The Board shall be a body corporate with the name aforesaid, having perpetual succession and a common seal with power, subject to the provisions of this Act, to acquire, hold and dispose of property and contract and may by that name, sue and be sued.

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (2), the Board shall not, except with the previous approval of the Central Government, sell or otherwise dispose of any manuscripts, books, articles or things belonging to the Library, other than articles of furniture, stationery and dead stock of like nature:

Provided that where any such manuscripts, books, articles or things donated by any person to the Library are proposed to be sold or otherwise disposed of, no approval under this sub-section shall be accorded unless the donor or his successor-in-interest, as the case may be, has permitted in writing to do so.

4. The Board shall consist of the following members, namely:-

(i) a Chairman, being a person of academic distinction, to be nominated by the Central Government;

(ii) three persons to be elected by Parliament, two from the House of the People by the members of the House of the People and one from the Council of States by the members of the Council of States;

(*iii*) three persons to be nominated by the Governments of the States by rotation in the alphabetical order;

(iv) four persons to represent the Universities in India, to be nominated in the prescribed manner.

Explanation.—For the purpose of this clause "University" has the meaning assigned to it in the University Grants Commission Act, 1956 and includes an educational institution declared by Parliament by law to be an institution of national importance;

(v) the Chairman of the University Grants Commission or a member of that Commission to be nominated by the Chairman thereof:

(vi) the Chief Librarian, by whatever name called, of one of the public libraries within the meaning of clause (b) of section 2 of the Delivery of Books and Newspapers (Public Libraries) Act, 1954, but not including the National Library, Calcutta, to be nominated by the Central Government by rotation in the alphabetical order;

(vii) the Chief Librarian, by whatever name called, of one of the public libraries in India [not being a library referred to in clause (vi)] containing important collections of manuscripts of historical, literary or aesthetic importance, to be nominated by the Central Government;

Composition of the Board.

3 of 1958.

27 of 1954.

(viii) one person to be nominated by the Indian Library Association, a society registered under the Societies Registration Act, 1860;

(ix) the Director, National Archives of India;

(x) eight scholars of repute in different disciplines covering humanities, science, social science, medicine, engineering and technology and law, to be nominated by the Central Government;

(xi) two persons to be elected by the officers and other employees serving in the Library from amongst themselves in such manner as may be prescribed:

Provided that at least one such person shall be a member of the technical staff of the Library.

Explanation .--- For the purposes of this clause "member of the technical staff" means the Librarian, Deputy Librarian, Assistant Librarian, Technical Assistant, Junior Technical Assistant, Lecturer, Microphotographer, Chemist and such other like categories of persons as may be prescribed;

(xii) two persons, not below the rank of Joint Secretary to the Government of India, to be nominated by the Central Government, to represent respectively the Ministry or Department of the Central Government dealing with matters relating to the Library and the Ministry of the Central Government dealing with Finance;

(xiii) one person to be nominated by the Government of West Bengal to represent that Government;

(xiv) the Director of the Library, who shall be the Member-Secretary.

5. A person shall be disqualified for being nominated, or, as the case Disqualimay be, elected as, and for being, a member of the Board or the Execu- fication tive Council referred to in section 11,--for

office member.

(a) if he has been convicted and sentenced to imprisonment for of an offence which involves moral turpitude; or

(b) if he is an undischarged insolvent; or

(c) if he is of unsound mind and is so declared by a competent court; or

(d) if he has such financial or other interest in the Board as is likely to affect prejudicially the discharge by him of his function as a member.

6. (1) Every nomination or election, as the case may be, of the Chairman and the other members under section 4 shall be notified by of the Central Government in the Official Gazette and their term of office office. shall be three years from the date of such notification:

Term etc., of members.

Provided that the term of office of a member elected under clause (ii) of sub-section (1) of section 4 or under clause (xi) of that sub-section shall come to an end as soon as he ceases to be a member of the House from which he was elected or, as the case may be, he ceases to be in the employment of the Board.

21 of 1860.

(2) Any nominated or elected member may resign his office by giving notice in writing to the Central Government and, on such resignation being notified by the Central Government in the Official Gazette, he shall be deemed to have vacated his office.

(3) A casual vacancy created by the resignation of a nominated or elected member under sub-section (2) or by any other reason may be filled by fresh nomination by the authority which nominated the member or, as the case may be, by fresh election by the House or body which elected the member and such nomination or election shall be notified by the Central Government in the Official Gazette and a member so nominated or elected shall hold office for the remaining period for which the member in whose place he is nominated or elected would have held office.

(4) An outgoing member shall be eligible for re-nomination or re-election.

(5) If any nominated member is by infirmity or otherwise rendered temporarily incapable of carrying out his duties or is absent on leave or otherwise in circumstances not involving the vacation of his office, the authority which nominated the member may nominate another person to act in his place during his absence.

7. The Central Government shall remove a member of the Board or the Executive Council referred to in section 11 if he-

(a) becomes subject to any of the disqualifications mentioned in section 5:

Provided that no member shall be removed on the ground that he has become subject to the disqualification mentioned in clause (d) of that section unless he has been given a reasonable opportunity of being heard in the matter; or

(b) is, without obtaining leave of absence from the Board, absent from three consecutive meetings of the Board or the Executive Council, as the case may be.

8. No act of the Board shall be invalid mercly by reason of—

(a) any vacancy in, or defect in the constitution of. the Board, or

(b) any defect in the nomination of the person acting as а member thereof, or

(c) any irregularity in its procedure not affecting the merits of the case.

9. Any member who is in any way directly or indirectly interested in to disclose a contract made or proposed to be made by the Board shall, as soon as possible, after the relevant circumstances have come to his knowledge. disclose the nature of his interest at a meeting of the Board and the disclosure shall be recorded in the minutes of the Board and the member shall not take part after the disclosure in any deliberation or decision of the Board with respect to that contract.

Vacancies, etc., not to invalidate acts.

Members

their

finan-

cial

other

interest in the Board.

or

Vacation

of office of

member.

10. (1) The Board shall meet at least twice a year, ordinarily at the premises of the Library, and shall, subject to the provisions of sub-sections (2), (3) and (4), observe such rules of procedure in regard to the transaction of business at its meetings including the quorum at meetings, as may be provided by regulations made under this Act.

(2) The Chairman or, in his absence, any member chosen by the members present from among themselves, shall preside at a meeting of the Board.

(3) If any member, being an officer of the Government, is unable to attend any meeting of the Board, he may, with the previous approval of the Chairman, authorise, an officer of the Ministry or Department not below the rank of Deputy Secretary to the Government of India, in writing to do so.

(4) All questions at a meeting of the Board shall be decided by a majority of the votes of the members present and voting and in the case of an equality of votes, the Chairman or, in his absence, the member presiding, shall have a second or casting vote.

11. (1) There shall be an Executive Council of the Board consisting of nine members.

Executive Council.

(2) The Director of the Library shall be the Chairman of the Executive Council and the other members thereof shall be appointed by the Board partly from among the members of the Board and partly from outside:

Provided that a representative each from the Ministry of the Central Government dealing with Finance and the Ministry or Department of the Central Government dealing with the Library and a representative of the Government of West Bengal shall be members of the Executive Council:

Provided further that without prejudice to the provisions of the preceding proviso not more than three persons shall be appointed from outside.

(3) The Executive Council shall assist the Board in the exercise of its powers and the performance of its duties under this Act, and shall exercise such of the powers and perform such of the duties of the Board as may be prescribed or as the Board may delegate to it subject to such conditions as the Board may deem fit.

(4) With the previous approval of the Board, it shall be competent for the Executive Council to entertain and adjudicate upon any grievance of the officers and other employees of the Board.

(5) The term of office of those members of the Executive Council who are not members of the Board shall be co-terminus with the term of office of the members of the Board.

12. (1) The Board may associate with itself in such manner and for such purposes as may be provided by regulations made under this Act, any person whose assistance or advice it may desire in performing any of its functions under this Act.

(2) A person associated with it by the Board under sub-section (1) for any purpose shall have the right to take part in the discussions of the Board relating to that purpose, but shall not, by virtue of this section, be entitled to vote.

Temporary association of persons with Board for particular purposes.

Meetings

of Board.

Authentication of orders and other instruments of Board and Executive Council

Visitor.

544

13. (1) All orders and decisions of the Board shall be authenticated by the signature of the Chairman or any other member authorised by the Board in this behalf and all other instruments issued by the Board shall be authenticated by the signature of an officer of the Board authorised in like manner in this behalf.

(2) All orders and decisions of the Executive Council shall be authenticated by the signature of the Director of the Library.

14. (1) The President of India shall be the Visitor of the Library.

(2) The Visitor shall have the right to cause an inspection of the Library to be made or to cause an inquiry to be made in respect of any matter connected with the Library by such person or persons as he may direct.

(3) The Visitor shall in every case give notice to the Board of his intention to cause an inspection or inquiry to be made and the Board shall be entitled to appoint a representative who shall have the right to be present and be heard at such inspection or inquiry.

(4) The Visitor may address the Chairman with reference to the result of such inspection and inquiry, and the Chairman shall communicate to the Board the views of the Visitor with such advice a_3 the Visitor may offer upon the action to be taken thereon.

(5) The Board shall communicate through the Chairman to the Visitor such action, if any, as it is proposed to take or has been taken upon the result of such inspection or inquiry.

(6) Where the Board does not, within a reasonable time, take action to the satisfaction of the Visitor, the Visitor may, after considering any explanation furnished or representation made by the Board, issue such direction as he may think fit and the Board shall be bound to comply with such direction.

(7) Without prejudice to the foregoing provisions of this section, the Visitor may, by order in writing, annul or stay any proceedings of the Board which are not in conformity with the provisions of this Act or the rules or regulations made thereunder:

Provided that no such order shall be made unless the Board has been given a reasonable opportunity of making a representation in the matter.

Director 0f Library.

15. (1) The Visitor shall appoint, in such manner as may be prescribed, a person who is a scholar of distinction or is a distinguished librarian possessing high academic status, as the Director of the Library.

(2) The term of office of the Director shall be for a period of five years from the date on which he assumes office or up to the age of sixty years, whichever is later:

Provided that no person shall hold the office of Director after he attains the age of sixty-five years.

(3) The Director shall be entitled to such salary and allowances and shall be subject to such other conditions of service as may be prescribed.

(4) The person appointed as the Director and holding office as such at the commencement of this Act shall be deemed to have been appointed under this section and the provisions thereof shall apply to him accordingly.

545

16. (1) Subject to the provisions of this section, the Board may, for Staff of the purpose of enabling it efficiently to perform its functions under this Board. Act, appoint such number of officers and other employees as it may deem flt and in making such appointments the Board shall act in conformity with the orders of the Central Government for the time being in force regarding reservation for the Scheduled Castes and the Scheduled Tribes in the services of the Union.

(2) The recruitment and conditions of service of such officers and other employees shall be such as may be provided by regulations made under this Act.

(3) Every officer or other employee of the Board, not being an officer or other employee appointed on deputation, shall be appointed on a written contract which shall be lodged with the Board and a copy of which shall be furnished to the employee concerned.

(4) Any dispute arising out of a contract between the Board and any of its officers or other employees, not being an officer or other employee appointed on deputation, shall, at the request of the employee concerned or at the instance of the Board, be referred to a Tribunal of Arbitration consisting of one member appointed by the Board, one member nominated by the employee, and an umpire appointed by the Visitor.

(5) The decision of the Tribunal of Arbitration shall be final and shall not be questioned in any court.

(6) No suit or other proceeding shall lie in any court in respect of any matter which is required by sub-section (4) to be referred to the Tribunal of Arbitration.

(7) The Tribunal of Arbitration shall have power to regulate its own procedure.

(8) Nothing in any law for the time being in force relating to arbitration shall apply to arbitrations under this section.

17. (1) On the establishment of the Board it shall be lawful for the Transfer Central Government to transfer by order and with effect from such date or dates as may be specified in the order to the Board any of the officers or other employees serving in the Library:

of service of exist. ing em. ployees to Board.

Provided that no order under this sub-section shall be made in relation to an officer or other employee who has in respect of the proposal of the Central Government to transfer such officer or employee to the Board intimated within such time as may be specified in this behalf by that Government, his intention of not becoming an employee of the Board.

(2) An officer or other employee transferred by an order made under sub-section (1) shall, on and from such date, cease to be an employee of the Central Government, and shall become an employee of the Board with such designation as the Board may determine and shall, subject to the provisions of sub-sections (3), (4) and (5) be governed by the regulations made by the Board under this Act as respects remuneration and other conditions of service including pension, leave and provident fund

115 Law-69.

and shall continue to be an employee of the Board unless and until his employment is terminated by the Board.

(3) Every officer or other employee transferred by an order made under sub-section (1), shall, within six months from such date, exercise his option in writing to be governed—

(a) by the scale of pay applicable to the post held by him under the Government immediately before the date of establishment of the Board or by the scale of pay applicable to the post under the Board to which he is transferred,

(b) by the leave, provident fund, retirement or other terminal benefits admissible to employees of the Central Government in accordance with the rules and orders of the Central Government as amended from time to time or the leave, provident fund or other terminal benefits admissible to the employees of the Board under the regulations made by the Board under this Act, and such option once exercised shall be final:

Provided that the option exercised under clause (a) shall be applicable only in respect of the post to which such person is transferred to the Board and on appointment to a higher post under the Board, he shall be eligible only for the scale of pay applicable to such higher post:

Provided further that if immediately before the date of his transfer any such person is officiating in a higher post under the Government either in a leave vacancy or in any other vacancy of a specified duration, his pay, on transfer, shall be protected for the y unexpired period of such vacancy and thereafter he shall be entitled to the scale of pay applicable to the post under the Government to which he would have reverted or to the scale of pay applicable to the post under the Board to which he is transferred, whichever he may opt.

(4) No officer or other employee transferred by an order made under sub-section (1)—

(a) shall be dismissed or removed by an authority subordinate to that competent to make a similar or equivalent appointment under the Board as may be specified in the regulations made by the Board under this Act;

(b) shall be dismissed or removed or reduced in rank except after an inquiry in which he has been informed of the charges against him and given a reasonable opportunity of being heard in respect of those charges and where it is proposed, after such inquiry, to impose on him any such penalty, until he has been given a reasonable opportunity of making a representation on the penalty proposed, but only on the basis of the evidence adduced during such inquiry:

Provided that this clause shall not apply,—

(i) where any officer or other employee is dismissed or removed or reduced in rank on the ground of conduct which has led to his conviction on a criminal charge; or (ii) where the authority empowered to dismiss or remove any officer or other employee or to reduce him in rank is satisfied that for some reason, to be recorded by that authority in writing, it is not reasonably practicable to hold such inquiry; or

(*iii*) to any officer or other employee who, after transfer to the Board, is appointed to a higher post under the Board in response to an open advertisement and in competition with outsiders.

(5) If, in respect of any such officer or other employee as aforesaid, a question arises whether it is reasonably practicable to hold such inquiry as is referred to in sub-section (4) the decision thereon of the authority empowered to dismiss or remove him or to reduce him in rank shall be final.

18. (1) On and after the commencement of this Act, the Library shall be known as "the National Library of India", and any reference to the National Library in any law for the time being in force or in any indenture, instrument or other document shall be construed as a reference to the National Library of India.

Library to be known as "National Library of India" and location of Library.

(2) The Library shall continue to be located at Calcutta

CHAPTER III

PROPERTY, LIABILITIES AND FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD

19. (1) On the establishment of the Board-

(i) all properties, funds and dues which are vested in, or realisable by, the Central Government for the purposes of the Library shall vest in, and be realisable by, the Board; and

(*ii*) all liabilities in relation to the Library, which are enforceable against the Central Government, shall be enforceable only against the Board.

(2) All properties, which may, after the establishment of the Board, be given, bequeathed or otherwise transferred to the Library or acquired by the Board shall vest in the Board.

20. (1) It shall be the general duty of the Board to manage the Library and to implement programmes for the development of the Library on modern scientific lines, to advise the Central and State Governments on matters relating to libraries and the working thereof, including the preparation of bibliographies, descriptive catalogues and other matters and perform such other functions as the Central Government may, from time to time, assign to the Board.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing provision, the Board may take such steps as it thinks fit,—

(a) to render service to the public for using the Library and to conserve the existing collection of manuscripts, books and other articles in the Library, on modern scientific lines;

Property and liabilities of Board.

Duties of

Board.

~

(b) to acquire and conserve all significant production of material printed in India, all printed material concerning India irrespective of the place from where it is published, and manuscripts of national importance;

(c) to render technical advice to the other public libraries within 27 of 1954. the meaning of clause (b) of section 2 of the Delivery of Books and Newspapers (Public Libraries) Act, 1954;

(d) to undertake publication of bibliographies and assist institutions and scholars in the publication of bibliographies;

(e) to provide facilities for, or to promote symposia and seminars on matters relating to history, literature, science and the like;

(f) to arrange for the exhibition of such manuscripts, books, articles or things of the Library as, in the opinion of the Board, would be of interest to the public;

(g) to undertake and promote exchange of books and periodicals with libraries and other institutions in countries outside India;

(h) to undertake duplication (including photo-duplication), preservation of manuscripts, books, articles or things on behalf of any person or institution on such terms and conditions as may be agreed upon between the Board and such person or institution; and

(i) to do all such other things as may be commensurate with the role of a national library.

21. (1) Subject to such conditions and restrictions as the Central Government may think fit to impose, the Board may exercise all such powers as may be necessary or expedient for the purpose of carrying out its duties under this Act.

(2) Subject to such regulations as may be made by the Board in this behalf, the Board may, from time to time, purchase or otherwise acquire such manuscripts, books, articles or things as may, in the opinion of the Board, be worthy of preservation in the Library.

CHAPTER IV

FINANCE, ACCOUNTS, AUDIT AND REPORT

Grants by Central Government to Board,

Powers

of Board.

22. For the purpose of enabling the Board to perform its functions efficiently under this Act, the Central Government may, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law in this behalf, pay to the Board in each financial year such sums of money as that Government considers necessary by way of grant, loan or otherwise.

Fund of Board

23. (1) The Board shall maintain a Fund to which shall be credited—

- (a) all moneys paid by the Central Government;
- (b) all fees and other charges levied under this Act;

(c) all moneys received by the Board by way of grant, gift, donation, benefaction, bequest, subscription, contribution or transfer;

(d) all other moneys received by the Board in any other manner or from any other source.

2 of 1934.

(2) The Board may expend such sums as it thinks fit for performing its functions under this Act and such sums shall be treated as expenditure payable out of the Fund.

(3) A sum of money not exceeding such amount as may be provided by regulations made under this Act may be kept in current account with any scheduled bank as defined in section 2 of the Reserve Bank of India Act, 1934, or any other bank approved by the Central Government in this behalf but any moneys in excess of that sum shall be deposited in the Reserve Bank of India or with the agents of the Reserve Bank of India or invested in such manner as may be approved by the Central Government.

24. (1) The Board shall by such date in each year as may be specified by the Central Government, submit to it for approval a budget for the next financial year in the form specified by it, showing the estimated receipts and expenditure, and the sums which would be required from the Central Government during that financial year.

(2) If any sum granted by the Central Government remains wholly or partly unspent in any financial year, the unspent sum may be carried forward to the next financial year and taken into account in determining the sum to be provided by the Central Government for that year.

(3) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (4), no sum shall be expended by or on behalf of the Board, unless the expenditure is covered by provision in the budget approved by the Central Government.

(4) Subject to such conditions and restrictions as the Central Government may think fit to impose, the Board may sanction any reappropriation from one head of expenditure to another or from a provision made for one purpose to that for another purpose.

25. (1) The Board shall maintain proper accounts and other relevant records and prepare an annual statement of account including the balance sheet in such form as may be specified, and in accordance with such general directions as may be issued, by the Central Government in consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India.

(2) The accounts of the Board shall be audited annually by the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India and any expenditure incurred by him in connection with such audit shall be payable by the Board to the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India.

(3) The Comptroller and Auditor-General of India and any person appointed by him in connection with the audit of the accounts of the Board shall have the same rights, privileges and authority in connection with such audit as the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India has in connection with the audit of Government accounts, and, in particular, shall have the right to demand the production of books, accounts, connected vouchers and other documents and papers and to inspect the office of the Board and the Library.

(4) The accounts of the Board as certified by the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India or any other person appointed by him in this behalf, together with the audit report thereon, shall be forwarded by the Board annually to the Central Government and that Government shall cause the same to be laid before each House of Parliament.

Budget

Accounts and audit Returns and report.

\$50

26. (1) The Board shall furnish to the Central Government at such time and in such form and in such manner as the Central Government may direct such returns, statements and particulars as the Central Government may, from time to time, require.

(2) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (1), the Board shall, as soon as possible after the commencement of each financial year, submit to the Central Government within such time as may be specified by the Central Government a report giving true and full account of the activities of the Board during the previous financial year and an account of activities likely to be undertaken during the current financial year and the Central Government shall cause the same to be laid before each House of Parliament.

had?

CHAPTER V

See 2

and the second

this Act or of any rule or regulation made thereunder.

Miscellaneous

Delegation of powers and duties.

27. The Board may, by a general or special order in writing, direct that all or any of the powers or duties which may be exercised or discharged by it shall, in such circumstances and under such conditions, if any, as may be specified in the order, be exercised or discharged also by any member, or any officer or other employee of the Board, specified in this behalf in the order.

28. All officers and other employees of the Board (including the Director of the Library) shall, when acting or purporting to act in pursuance of the provisions of this Act or of any rule or regulation made thereunder, be deemed to be public servants within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code. Indian i Reservice - diffe $10^{\circ}c$

29. No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the

Board or any member, or any officer or other employee of the Board

(including the Director of the Library), for anything which is in good

faith done or intended to be done in pursuance of the provisions of

45 of 1860.

and employees of Board to be public servants. Non Lou

Officers

Protection of action taken under the Act.

1.11

Power of Central Government to make rules.

يو ويدر اد والد الدادي

30. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules to give effect to the provisions of this Act:

Provided that when the Board has been established no such rule shall be made without consulting the Board.

(2) In particular and without projudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:---·洛·韦恩隆.

(a) the travelling and other allowances payable to a member (including a member of the Executive Council appointed under section 11) and to a person associated with the Board under section 12;

(b) the manner of appointment to the post of, and the salary and allowances and other terms and conditions of service of, the Director of the Library under section 15;

OF 1976]

(c) the conditions subject to which, and the model in which, contracts may be entered into by or on behalf of the Board,

(d) any other matter which has to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days, which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

31. (1) The Board may, with the previous approval of the Central $_{Power}$ of Government, by notification in the Official Gazette, make regulations, Board to not inconsistent with this Act and the rules made thereunder, for enabl- make ing it to perform its functions under this Act.

regulations.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such regulations may provide for all, or any of the following matters, namely:-

(a) the conditions and restrictions subject to which manuscripts and books in the Library may be used;

(b) the manner in which and the purposes for which persons may be associated with the Board;

(c) the time and place of meetings of the Board, the procedure to be followed in regard to the transaction of business at such meetings and the quorum necessary for the transaction of business at a meeting;

(d) the maintenance of minutes of meetings of the Board and the transmission of copies thereof to the Central Government;

(e) the recruitment and conditions of service of officers and other employees of the Board;

(f) the person by whom and the manner in which, payments, deposits and investments may be made on behalf of the Board:

(g) the maximum amount that may be kept in the current account;

(h) the maintenance of registers and accounts;

(i) the compilation of catalogues and inventories of the manuscripts, books, articles and things in the Library;

(j) the steps to be taken for the preservation of the manuscripts, books, articles and things in the Library;

(k) the general management of the Library;

(i) the fees and other charges to be levied for the facilities that may be afforded for photo-copying of manuscripts and books in the Library;

(m) the charges that may be levied by way of rent for the use of rooms in the readers' hostel in the Library;

(n) any other matter in respect of which provision is, in the opinion of the Board, necessary for the performance of its functions under this Act.

(3) The Central Government may, after consultation with the Board, by notification in the Official Gazette, amend, vary or rescind any regulation which it has approved and thereupon the regulation shall have effect accordingly but without prejudice to the exercise of the powers of the Board under sub-sections (1) and (2).

الم المراجع (1997)، 1994، من المراجع (1997)، من المراجع (1997)، من المراجع (1997). 1994 - من المراجع (1997)، من المراجع (1997)، من المراجع (1997)، من المراجع (1997)، من المراجع (1997). 1995 - من المراجع (1997)، من المراج

THE DISTURBED AREAS (SPECIAL COURTS) ACT, 1976

No. 77 of 1976

An Act to provide for the speedy trial of certain offences in certain areas and for matters connected therewith

[11th June, 1976]

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: --

1. (1) This Act may be called the Disturbed Areas (Special Courts) Act, 1976.

Short title, extent and commencoment.

(2) It extends to the whole of India except the State of Jammu and Kashmir.

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint and different dates may be appointed for different States or for different parts thereof.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires, \leftrightarrow

Definitions

2 of 1974.

. . . .

115 Law-90.

(a) "Code" means the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973,

(b) "disturbed area" means an area declared as a disturbed area under section 3;

(c) period of disturbance, in relation to a disturbed area, means the period during which it is to be a disturbed area for the purposes of section 3;

(d) "scheduled offence" means an offence specified in the Schedule being an offence forming part or arising out of, or connected with, any such disturbance as is referred to in section 3;

(e) "Special Court" means a Special Court constituted under section 4;

(f) words and expressions used but not defined in this Act, and defined in the Code shall have the meanings respectively assigned to them in the Code.

3. (1) Where a State Government is satisfied that-

Declaration of an area as disturbed area.

(i) there was, or

(*ii*) there is,

in any area within a State extensive disturbance of the public peace and tranquillity, by reason of differences or disputes between members of different religious, racial, language or regional groups or castes or communities, it may, by notification in the Official Gazette, declare such area to be a disturbed area.

(2) A notification issued under sub-section (1) in respect of any area shall specify the period during which the area shall, for the purposes of this section, be a disturbed area and where the State Government is satisfied that there was such disturbance of public peace and tranquillity as is referred to in sub-section (1) in that area from any date prior to the issue of such notification, the period specified in the notification may commence from that date:

Provided that—

(a) no period commencing from a date earlier than three months before the date of publication of the notification shall be specified therein; and

(b) so much of the period specified in such notification as is subsequent to the date of publication of the notification shall not, in the first instance, exceed three months but the State Government may amend such notification to extend such period from time to time by any period not exceeding three months at any one time if in the opinion of the State Government there continues to be in such area such disturbance of public peace and tranquillity as is referred to in sub-section (1):

Provided further that where the State Government is satisfied that there is no longer such disturbance of public peace and tranquillity as is referred to in sub-section (I) in such area, it shall amend the notification assued under that sub-section in respect of that area to limit the period specified therein (whether originally or by amendment under the preceding provice) accordingly. 4. (1) The State Government may, for the purpose of providing Constituspeedy trial of scheduled offences committed in disturbed areas, by notification in the Official Gazette, constitute as many Special Courts as may be necessary in or in relation to such disturbed area or areas as may be specified in the notification.

(2) A Special Court shall consist of a single judge who shall be appointed by the High Court upon a request made by the State Government.

Explanation.—In this sub-section, the word "appoint" shall have the meaning given to it in the Explanation to section 9 of the Code.

(3) A person shall not be qualified for appointment as a judge of a Special Court unless-

(a) he is qualified for appointment as a judge of a High Court, or

(b) he has, for a period of not less than one year, been a Sessions Judge or an Additional Sessions Judge.

(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (3), a person shall not be eligible for being appointed as, and for being, a Judge of a Special Court in any State after he has attained the age at which Sessions Judges in that State have to retire from service.

5. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code or any other law, a scheduled offence committed in any disturbed area at any time during the period during which it is a disturbed area shall be triable, whether during or after such period, only by the Special Court constituted in or in relation to the disturbed area in which the offence has been committed.

(2) When trying any scheduled offence, a Special Court may also try any offence other than the scheduled offence with which the accused may, under the Code. be charged at the same trial if the offence is connected with the scheduled offence.

6. (1) Every scheduled offence shall be cognizable.

(2) A Special Court may take cognizance of any scheduled offence,-

Procedure and govers of Special Courts

(a) where under the Code such offence is an offence triable exclusively by a Court of Session, upon its being committed to it under section 209 of the Code as if the Special Court were a Court of Session;

(b) in any other case, upon a police report of the facts together with a certificate from the public prosecutor to the effect that the offence is triable exclusively by the Special Court.

(3) Where a scheduled offence is an offence triable exclusively by a Court of Session under the Code, a Special Court shall have all the powers of a Court of Session and shall try such offence as if it were a Court of Session, so far as may be in accordance with the procedure prescribed in the Code for trial before a Court of Session.

(4) Where a scheduled offence is an offence which is punishable with imprisonment for a term exceeding three years but which, according to the provisions of the Code, is not an offence triable exclusive

ly by a Court of Session, a Special Court may on taking cognizance of the offence perform the functions of a Magistrate under section 207 of the Code and thereafter try such offence so far as may be in accordance with the procedure prescribed in the Code for trial before a Court of Session as if the Special Court were a Court of Session and the case had been committed to it for trial under the provisions of the Code.

(5) Where a scheduled offence is punishable with imprisonment for a term not exceeding three years or with fine or with both, a Special Court may, notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) of section 260 or section 262 of the Code, try the offence in a summary way in accordance with the procedure prescribed in the Code and the provisions of sections 263 to 265 of the Code, shall so far as may be, apply to such trial:

Provided that when, in the course of a summary trial under this sub-section, it appears to the Special Court that the nature of the case is such that it is undesirable to try it summarily, the Special Court shall recall any witnesses who may have been examined and proceed to re-hear the case in the manner provided by the provisions of the Code for the trial of such offence and the said provisions shall apply to and in relation to a Special Court as they apply to and in relation to a Magistrate:

Provided further that in the case of any conviction in a summary trial under this section, it shall be lawful for a Special Court to pass a sentence of imprisonment for a term not exceeding two years.

(6) A Special Court may, with a view to obtaining the evidence of any person suspected to have been directly or indirectly concerned in, or privy to, an offence, tender a pardon to such person on condition of his making a full and true disclosure of the whole circumstances within his knowledge relating to the offence and to every other person concerned whether as principal or abettor in the commission thereof and any pardon so tendered shall, for the purposes of section 308 of the Code, be deemed to have been tendered under section 307 thereof.

7. Where, after taking cognizance of any offence, a Special Court is of opinion that the offence is not a scheduled offence, it shall, notwithstanding that it has no jurisdiction to try the case, transfer the case for trial to any court having jurisdiction under the Code and the court to which the case is transferred may proceed with the case as if it had taken cognizance of the offence.

Appeal and revision.

Power to

transfer

cases to

regular

courts.

8. The High Court may exercise, so far as they may be applicable, all the powers conferred by Chapters XXIX and XXX of the Code on a High Court, as if a Special Court is a Court of Session trying cases within the local limits of the jurisdiction of the High Court.

Overriding effect of Act.

9. (1) The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything contained in the Code or any other law, but save as expressly provided in this Act, the provisions of the Code shall, in so far as they are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, apply to the proceedings before a Special Court; and for the purposes of the said pro visions of the Code, the Special Court shall be deemed to be a Court of Session and the person conducting a prosecution before a Special Court shall be deemed to be a public prosecutor.

5.35

- 4h-'

OF 1976]

Disturbed Areas (Special Courts)

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the provisions contained in sub-section (1), the provisions of sections 326 and 475 of the Code shall, so far as may be, apply to the proceedings before a Special Court, and for this purpose references in those provisions to a Magistrate shall be construed as references to the Special Court.

Saving.

10 (1) Nothing in this Act shall affect the jurisdiction exercisable by, or the procedure applicable to, any court or other authority under any law relating to the naval, military or air forces or any other armed forces of the Union.

(2) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that for the purposes of any such law as is referred to in sub-section (L), a Special Court shall be deemed to be a court of ordinary criminal justice.

THE SCHEDULE

[See section 2(d)]

45 of 1860.

Sections 143 to 145, 147, 148/(151 to 155, 157, 158 and 160; 17

Sections 182, 183, 186 to 190;

Sections 193 to 195, 199, 201 to 203, 211 to 214, 216, 216A and 225; Sections 295 to 298;

Sections 302, 303, 304, 307, 308, 323 to 335, 341 to 348, 352 to 358, 363 to 369 and 376;

Sections 379, 380, 382, 384 to 387, 392 to 399, 402, 411, 412, 426, 427, 431, 435, 436, 440, 447 to 462;

Sections 504 to 506 and 509.

54 of 1959.

4 of 1884.

Sections 6(3) and 8(2). The sector of the se

Well of

THE MAINTENANCE OF INTERNAL SECURITY (SECOND AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 78 of 1976

[25th August, 1976]

An Act further to amend the maintenance of Internal Security Act, 1971.

Republic of India as follows: ---

Short title 1. (1) This Act may be called the Maintenance of Internal Security and commence-(Second Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 16th day of June, 1976.

2. In section 16A of the Maintenance of Internal Security Act, 1971 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in sub-section (1), for the words "twelve months", the words "twenty-four months" shall be substituted.

Removal of doubts. 3. For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that every declaration made under section 16A of the principal Act before the commencement of this Act and in force immediately before such commencement shall have effect as if the amendment made in that section

الإيراني والأستان والاست

Repeal and saving. 4. (1) The Maintenance of Internal Security (Amendment) Ordinance, 1976 is hereby repealed.

by this Act had been in force on and from the 29th day of June, 1975.

is hereby repealed. 50

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act as amended by the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Amendment of

Act 26

of 1971.

and see.

5 of 1976.

and the second
THE PRESIDENT'S PENSION (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 79 OF 1976

[25th August, 1976]

An Act further to amend the President's Pension Act, 1951.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the President's Pension (Amendment) Act, Short title.

title.

2. In section 2 of the President's Pension Act, 1951 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),--

Amendment of section 2.

(a) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2A) Subject to any rules that may be made in this behalf, the spouse of every such person shall, for the remainder of life, be entitled to medical attendance and treatment, free of charge.";

(b) for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(3) Where any such person is re-elected to the office of President, such person or the spouse of such person shall not be entitled to any benefit under this section for the period during which such person again holds that office".

30 of 1951.

)015 2002 | 1

Ato a

32.5

President's Pension (Amendment)

a provide the second second

;

Substitution of new section for section 3.

Free medical attendance and treatment to spouse of Presldent dying in office.

Amendment of section 5.

111

1 BODA PR

3. For section 3 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:--

"3. Subject to any rules that may be made in this behalf, the spouse of a person who dies while holding the office of President shall, for the remainder of life, be entitled to medical attendance and treatment, free of charge.".

100000011、WalterAdd 2010年代出版目本中的公式工作。

4. Section 5 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) thereof and after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

and the state of the

ip a defe t

The transmit consider the second second

, he is a millemonal of the companies of the second s

(4) A structure of the second structure of the second
en and an principal state of a sub-

The second dependence of the seco

THE TERRITORIAL WATERS, CONTINENTAL SHELF, **EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE AND OTHER MARITIME** ZONES ACT, 1976

No. 80 of 1976

[25th August, 1976.]

An Act to provide for certain matters relating to the territorial waters continental shelf, exclusive economic zone and other maritime zones of India.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. (1) This Act may be called the Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement."

(2) Sections 5 and 7 shall come into force on such date on on such a different dates as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint; and the remaining provisions of this Act shall come into force at once.

2. In this Act, "limit", in relation to the territorial waters, the contil Defininental shelf, the exclusive economic zone or any other maritime zone of tion. India, means the limit of such waters, shelf or zone with reference to the mainland of India as well as the individual or composite group or groups of islands constituting part of the territory of India.

115 Law-71.

Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones

Sovereignty over, and limits of, territorial waters. **3.** (1) The sovereignty of India extends and has always extended to the territorial waters of India (hereinafter referred to as the territorial waters) and to the seabed and subsoil underlying, and the air space over, such waters.

(2) The limit of the territorial waters is the line every point of which is at a distance of twelve nautical miles from the nearest point of the appropriate baseline. $234.44 \times 1286.1281 \times 1281$

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (2), the Ceritral Government may, whenever it considers necessary so to do having regard to International Law and State practice, alter, by notification in the Official Gazette, the limit of the territorial waters.

(4) No notification shall be issued under sub-section (3) unless resolutions approving the issue of such notification are passed by both Houses of Parliament.

4. (1) Without prejudice to the provisions of any other law for the time being in force, all foreign ships (other than warships including submarines and other underwater vehicles) shall enjoy the right of innocent passage through the territorial waters.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, passage is innocent so long as it is not prejudicial to the peace, good order or security of India.

(2) Foreign warships including submarines and other underwater vehicles may enter or pass through the territorial waters after giving prior notice to the Central Government:

Provided that submarines and other underwater vehicles shall navigate on the surface and show their flag while passing through such waters.

(3) The Central Government may, if satisfied that it is necessary so to do in the interests of the peace, good order or security of India or any part thereof, suspend, by notification in the Official Gazette, whether absolutely or subject to such exceptions and qualifications as may be specified in the notification, the entry of all or any class of foreign ships¹¹ into such area of the territorial waters as may be specified in the notification.

Contiguous zone of India,

5. (1) The contiguous zone of India (hereinafter) referred to as the contiguous zone) is an area beyond and adjacent to the territorial waters and the limit of the contiguous zone is the line every point of which is at a distance of twenty-four nautical miles from the nearest point of the baseline referred to in sub-section (2) of section 3.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the Central Government may, whenever it considers necessary so to do having regard, to International Law and State practice, alter, by notification in the Official Gazette, the limit of the contiguous zone.

(3) No notification shall be issued under sub-section. (2) unless resolutions approving the issue of such notification are passed by both Houses of Parliament.

Use of territorial waters by foreign ships. (4) The Central Government may exercise such powers and take such measures in or in relation to the contiguous zone as it may consider necessary with respect to,—

(a) the security of India, and

.

٩,

(b). immigration, sanitation, customs and other fiscal matters.

(5) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette,--

(a) extend with such restrictions and modifications as it thinks fit, any enactment, relating to any matter referred to in clause (a) or clause (b) of sub-section (4), for the time being in force in India or any part thereof, to the contiguous zone, and

(b) make such provisions as it may consider necessary in such notification for facilitating the enforcement of such enactment,

and any enactment so extended shall have effect as if the contiguous zone is a part of the territory of India.

6. (1) The continental shelf of India (hereinafter referred to as the Conticontinental shelf) comprises the seabed and subsoil of the submarine nental areas that extend beyond the limit of its territorial waters throughout shelf. the natural prolongation of its land territory to the outer edge of the continental margin or to a distance of two hundred nautical miles from the baseline referred to in sub-section (2) of section 3 where the outer edge of the continental margin does not extend up to that distance.

(2) India has, and always had, full and exclusive sovereign rights in interspect of its continental shelf.

(3) Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of sub-sec-

(a) sovereign rights for the purposes of exploration, exploitation, conservation and management of all resources;

(b) exclusive rights and jurisdiction for the construction, maintenance or operation of artificial islands, off-shore terminals, installations and other structures and devices necessary for the exploration and exploitation of the resources of the continental shelf or for the convenience of shipping or for any other purpose;

(c) exclusive jurisdiction to authorise, regulate and control scientific research; and

 $t_{\rm environment}$ (d) exclusive jurisdiction to preserve and protect the marine $t_{\rm environment}$ and to prevent and control marine pollution. $T \in \Omega$

(4) No person (including a foreign Government) shall, except under, and in accordance with, the terms of a licence or a letter of authority granted by the Central Government, explore the continental shelf, or exploit its resources or carry out any starch or excavation or conduct any research within the continental shelf or drill therein or construct, maintain or operate any artificial island, off-shore terminal, installation or other structure or device therein for any purpose whatsoever.

'가 안에 가지 못 했다.

(5) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette,—

(a) declare any area of the continental shelf and its superjacent waters to be a designated area; and

(b) make such provisions as it may deem necessary with respect to,-

(i) the exploration, exploitation and protection of the resources of the continental shelf within such designated area; or

(ii) the safety and protection of artificial islands, off-shore terminals, installations and other structures and devices in such designated area; or

(iii) the protection of marine environment of such designated area; or

(iv) customs and other fiscal matters in relation to such designated area.

Explanation.—A notification issued under this sub-section may provide for the regulation of entry into and passage through the designated area of foreign ships by the establishment of fairways, sealanes, traffic separation schemes or any other mode of ensuring freedom of navigation which is not prejudicial to the interests of India.

(6) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette,-

(a) extend with such restrictions and modifications as it thinks fit, any enactment for the time being in force in India or any part thereof to the continental shelf or any part [including any designated area under sub-section (5)] thereof; and

(b) make such provisions as it may consider necessary for facilitating the enforcement of such enactment,

and any enactment so extended shall have effect as if the continental shelf or the part [including, as the case may be, any designated area under sub-section (5)] thereof to which it has been extended is a part of the territory of India.

(7) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (2) and subject to any measures that may be necessary for protecting the interests of andia, the Central Government may not impede the laying or maintenance of submarine cables or pipelines on the continental shelf by foreign States:

Provided that the consent of the Central Government shall be necessary for the delineation of the course for the laying of such cables or pipelines.

17. (1) The exclusive economic zone of India (hereinafter referred to Exclusive as the exclusive economic zone) is an area beyond and adjacent to the economic territorial waters, and the limit of such zone is two hundred nautical ^{zone}. **miles** from the baseline referred to in sub-section (2) of section 3.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the Central Government may, whenever it considers necessary so to do having regard to International Law and State practice, alter, by notification in the Official Gazette, the limit of the exclusive economic zone.

(3) No notification shall be issued under sub-section (2) unless resolutions approving the issue of such notification are passed by both Houses of Parliament.

(4) In the exclusive economic zone, the Union has,-

(a) sovereign rights for the purpose of exploration, exploitation, conservation and management of the natural resources, both living and non-living as well as for producing energy from tides, winds and currents;

(b) exclusive rights and jurisdiction for the construction, maintenance or operation of artificial islands, off-shore terminals, installations and other structures and devices necessary for the exploration and exploitation of the resources of the zone or for the convenience of shipping or for any other purpose;

(c) exclusive jurisdiction to authorise, regulate and control scientific research;

(d) exclusive jurisdiction to preserve and protect the marine environment and to prevent and control marine pollution; and

(e) such other rights as are recognised by International Law.

(5) No person (including a foreign Government) shall, except under, and in accordance with, the terms of any agreement with the Central Government or of a licence or a letter of authority granted by the Central Government, explore or exploit any resources of the exclusive economic zone or carry out any search or excavation or conduct any research within the exclusive economic zone or drill therein or construct, maintain or operate any artificial island, off-shore terminal, installation or other structure or device therein for any purpose whatsoever:

,Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall apply in relation to fishing by a citizen of India.

(6) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette,—

(a) declare any area of the exclusive economic zone to be a designated area; and

(b) make such provisions as it may deem necessary with respect to, ~-

(i) the exploration, exploitation and protection of the resources of such designated area; or

(\ddot{u}) other activities for the economic exploitation and exploration of such designated area such as the production of energy from tides, winds and currents; or

Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive [ACT 80 Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones

(*iii*) the safety and protection of artificial islands, off-shore terminals, installations and other structures and devices in such designated area; or

(iv) the protection of marine environment of such designated area; or

(v) customs and other fiscal matters in relation to such designated area.

Explanation.—A notification issued under this sub-section may provide for the regulation of entry into and passage through the designated area of foreign ships by the establishment of fairways, sealanes, traffic separation schemes or any other mode of ensuring freedom of navigation which is not prejudicial to the interests of India.

(7) The Central Government may, by notification in the official Gazette,-

(a) extend, with such restrictions and modifications as it thinks fit, any enactment for the time being in force in India or any part thereof to the exclusive economic zone or any part thereof; and

(b) make such provisions as it may consider necessary for facilitating the enforcement of such enactment,

and any enactment so extended shall have effect as if the exclusive economic zone or the part thereof to which it has been extended is a part of the territory of India.

(8) The provisions of sub-section (7) of section 6 shall apply in relation to the laying or maintenance of submarine cables or pipelines on the seabed of the exclusive economic zone as they apply in relation to the laying or maintenance of submarine cables or pipelines on the seabed of the continental shelf.

(9) In the exclusive economic zone and the air space over the zone, ships and aircraft of all States shall, subject to the exercise by India of its rights within the zone, enjoy freedom of navigation and overflight.

8. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify the limits of such waters adjacent to its land territory as are the historic waters of India.

(2) The sovereignty of India extends, and has always extended, to the historic waters of India and to the seabed and subsoil underlying, and the air space over, such waters.

9. (1) The maritime boundaries between India and any State whose coast is opposite or adjacent to that of India in regard to their respective territorial waters, contiguous zones, continental shelves, exclusive economic zones and other maritime zones shall be as determined by agreement (whether entered into before or after the commencement of this section) between India and such State and pending such agreement between India and any such State, and unless any other provisional arrangements are agreed to between them, the maritime boundaries between India and such State shall not extend beyond the line every point of which is couldistant from the neurost point from which the breadth of the territorial waters of India and of such State are measured.

11.1

boundaries between India and States having coasts opposite or adjacent to those of

India.

Maritime

Historic waters.

Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive öf 19761 Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones

(2) Every agreement referred to in sub-section (1) shall, as soon as may be after it is entered into, be published in the Official Gazette.

(3) The provisions of sub-section (1) shall have effect notwithstand-Also. ing anything contained in any other provision of this Act.

10. The Central Government may cause the baseline referred to in sub-section (2) of section 3, the limits of the territorial waters, the contiguous zone, the continental shelf, the exclusive economic zone and the historic waters of India and the maritime boundaries as settled by agreements referred to in section 9 to be published in charts.

11. Whoever contravenes any provision of this Act or of any notifica-Offences. tion thereunder shall (without prejudice to any other action which may be taken against such person under any other provision of this or of any other enactment) be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to three years, or with fine, or with both.

12. (1) Where an offence under this Act or the rules made thereunder has been committed by a company, every person who at the time the by comoffence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Offences panies.

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment provided in this Act if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) where an offence under this Act or the rules made thereunder has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or the connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall also be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

11.

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

13. Any person committing an offence under this Act or any rules Place made thereunder or under any of the enactments extended under this of triat. Act or under the rules made thereunder may be tried for the offence in any place in which he may be found or in such other place as the Central Government may, by general or special order, published in the Official-Gazette, direct in this Lohalt.

Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive [ACT 80 Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones

14. No prosecution shall be instituted against any person in respect of any offence under this Act or the rules made thereunder without the previous sanction of the Central Government or such officer or authority as may be authorised by that Government by order in writing in this behalf.

Power to make rules.

Previous

sanction

Central Govern-

ment for

prosecution.

of the

15. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the purposes of this Act.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) regulation of the conduct of any person in the territorial waters, the contiguous zone, the continental shelf, the exclusive economic zone or any other maritime zone of India;

(b) regulation of the exploration and exploitation, conservation and management of the resources of the continental shelf;

(c) regulation of the exploration, exploitation, conservation and management of the resources of the exclusive economic zone;

(d) regulation of the construction, maintenance and operation of artificial islands, off-shore terminals, installations and other structures and devices referred to in sections 6 and 7;

(e) preservation and protection of the marine environment and prevention and control of marine pollution for the purposes of this Act;

(f) authorisation, regulation and control of the conduct of scientific research for the purposes of this Act;

(g) fees in relation to licences and letters of authority referred to in sub-section (4) of section 6 and sub-section (5) of section 7 or for any other purpose; or

(*i*) any matter incidental to any of the matters specified in clauses (a) to (g).

(3) In making any rule under this section, the Central Government may provide that a contravention thereof shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to three years, or with fine which may extend to any amount, or with both.

(4) Every rule made under this Act and every notification issued under sub-section (5) of section 6 or sub-section (6) of section 7 shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made or issued, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the accession or the successive sessions aforesaid both Houses agree inmaking any modification in the rule or the notification or both. Houses agree that the rule or notification should not be issued, the rule or

OF 1976] Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, Exclusive Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones

notification shall, thereafter, have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule or notification.

16. (1) If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act or of any of the enactments extended under this Act, the Central Government may, by order published in the Official Gazette, make such provisions not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act or, as the case may be, of such enactment, as may appear to it to be necessary or expedient for removing the difficulty:

Removal of difficulties.

Provided that no order shall be made under this section—

(a) in the case of any difficulty arising in giving effect to any provision of this Act, after the expiry of three years from the commencement of such provision;

' (b) in the case of any difficulty arising in giving effect to the provisions of any enactment extended under this Act, after the expiry of three years from the extension of such enactment.

(2) Every order made under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament.

THE CONTINGENCY FUND OF INDIA (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 81 of 1976

[26th August, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Contingency Fund of India Act, 1950.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

Short title. 1. This Act may be called the Contingency Fund of India (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Amendment of section 2. 2. In section 2 of the Contingency Fund of India Act, 1950,-

49 of 1950.

(a) in the opening paragraph, for the words "thirty crores of rupees", the words "fifty crores of rupees" shall be substituted:

(b) the proviso shall be omitted.

THE ANTIQUITIES AND ART TREASURES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 82 of 1976

[28th August, 1976]

An Act to amend the Antiquities and Art Treasures Act, 1972.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. (1) This Act may be called the Antiquities and Art Treasures Short (Amendment) Act, 1976.

title and commencement.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 4th June, 1976.

52 of 1972.

2. In section 3 of the Antiquities and Art Treasures Act, 1972 (here-Amendinafter referred to as the principal Act), for the words "On and from ment of the expiry of a period of two months of the commencement of this Act", section 5. the words "As from the date of expiry of a period of six months from the commencement of this Act" shall be substituted.

3. In section 16 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), for the words Amend. "shall be accompanied", the words "shall, in the case of such antiquities ment of or class of antiquities as the Central Government may, by notification section 16, in the Official Gazenie, specify, be accompanded" shall be substituted.

572 Antiquities and Art Treasures (Amendment) [ACT §2 OF 1976]

Amendment of section 18. 4. In section 18 of the principal Act, after the words "owned, controlled or managed by the Government", the words "or by any local authority or by any such body as the Central Government may, for reasons to be recorded in writing, approve for the purpose of this section by general or special order" shall be inserted.

Repeal and saving. 5. (1) The Antiquities and Art Treasures (Amendment) Ordinance, 4 of 1976. 1976 is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

THE APPROPRIATION (No. 5) ACT, 1976

No. 83 of 1976

[28th August, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (No. 5) Act, 1976.

Short title.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid Issue and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Sche- of Rs. dule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of two hundred and forty- 244, four crores, eighteen lakhs and four thousand rupees towards defraying ^{18,04,00} out of the several charges which will come in course of payment during the the Confinancial year 1976-77, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of solidated the Schedule.

18,04,000 Fund of India for the year 1976-77.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Appropri-Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the ation. services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	i	3			
	anna ann fan fan fan fan fan fan fan fan	Sums not exceeding				
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total		
	anna a sha anna anna anna anna anna anna		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
I	Department of Agriculture	Revenue	20,85,000		20,85,000	
2,	Agriculture	Revenue	60,00,00,000		60,00,00,000	
7	Department of Rural De- velopment	Revenue	15,00,00,000		15,00,00,000	
14	Foreign Trade and Export Production	Revenue Capitai	1,000 40,68,00,000	6,25,00,000	1,000 46,93,00,000	
23	Defence Services—Air Force	R~venue	• •	1,00,000	1,00,000	
25	Capital Outlay on Defence Services	Capital	15,00,000	••	15,00,000	
29	Ministry of Energy	Revenue	3,78,000	· -	3,~8,000	
30	Power Dev lopment	Capital	32,00,02,000	••	32,00,02,000	
32	Ministry of External Affairs	Revenue	2,50,00,000		2,50,00,000	
38	Transfers to State and Union Territory Governments	Revenue	9,40,73,000		9,40,7 <u>3,</u> °c0	
39	Other Expenditure of the Ministry of Finance	Capital	58,56,60,000	• •	58,56,60,000	
41	Department of Revenue and Banking	Revenue	3,45,000		3,45,000	
48	Family Planning . ,	Revenue	5,00,00,000		5,00,00,000	
51	Department of Personnel and Administrative Re- forms	Revenue	1,000	24,000	25,000	
61	Industries	Capital	1,000		1,000	
65	Information and Publicity .	Revenue	1,00,00,000		1,00,00,000	
76	Department of Science and Technology	Revenue	2,00,00,000		2,00,000,000	
83	Department of Steel	Revenue Capital	5,50,000 7,28,79,000		5,50,000 7,28,79,000	
84	Department of Mines .	Revenue	6,00,000	•••	6,00,000	
85	Mines and Minerals .	Revenue Capital	1,23,00,000 1,98,00,000	4,000 	1,23,04,100 1,98,00,000	
88	Department of Rehabilitation	ı Capital	46,00,000		46,00,000	
99	Atomic Energy Research, Development and Indus- trial Projects	Capital	1,000		1,000	
100	Nuclear Power Schemes	Capital		26,00,000	26,00,000	
	Total		237,65,76,000	6,52,28,000	244,18,04,000	

•

.

THE TAMIL NADU APPROPRIATION (No. 3) ACT, 1976

No. 84 of 1976

[28th August, 1976]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

1. This Act may be called the Tamil Nadu Appropriation (No. 5) Short title. Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Issue of Nadu there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of twelve crores and fifty-five lakhs rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

12,55,00,00 out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu for the financial year 1976-77.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Appro-Consolidated Fund of the State of Tamil Nadu by this Act shall be priation, appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

Tamil Nadu Appropriation (No. 3)

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3			
No. of Vote	Services and purposes	Sums not exceeding			
		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
		Rs.		Rs,	
3	Motor Vehicles Acts— Administration • • Revenue		1,000	1,000	
4	General Sales Tax and Other Taxes and Duties —Administration · Revenue		9,000	9,000	
9	Head of State, Ministers and Headquarters Staff Revenue	12,97,000		12,97,000	
Ĭ2	Administration of the Famil Nadu Hindu Religious and Charitable Endow- ments Act, 1959 Revenue	1,50,000		1,50,000	
	Police · · Revenue	9,09,000		9,09,000	
15	Education · · Revenue	4,80,000		4,80,000	
17 18	Medical • Revenue	11,27,000		11,27,000	
	Public Health · Revenue	5,07,25,000		5,07,25,000	
19 20	Agriculture · Revenue	1,12,37,000		1,12,37,000	
21	Fisheries • • Revenue	5,00,000		5,00,000	
22	Animal Husbandry · Revenue	2,05,000		2,05,000	
23	Co-operation · Revenue	5,45,000	•••	5,45,000	
24	Industries · Revenue	44,16,000		44,16,000	
29	Labour including Factories Revenue	11,96,000		11,96,000	
30	Social Welfare · · Revenue	12,00,000		12,00,000	
31	Welfare of the Scheduled Tribes and Castes, etc. Revenue	4,40,000		4,40,000	
35	Civil Supplies · · Revenue	• •	1 ,0 00	1,000	
39	Roads and Bridges · Revenue	1,00,00,000		1,00,00,000	
40	Road Transport Services and Shipping · Revenue		28,000	28,000	
41	Relief on account of Natural Calamities · Revenue	8,46,000		8,46,000	
43	Miscellaneous · · Revenue	6,02,000	}	6,02,000	

I	2	3				
No.	Courting and any second	Sums not exceeding				
of Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total		
······································		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.		
49	Capital Outlay on Agricul- ture Capital		10,000	10,000		
50	Capital Outlay on Indus- trial Development . Capital	1,44,75,000	9,000	1,44,84,000		
51	Capital Outlay on Irriga- tion Capital	<u>k</u> 1,000		1,000		
52	Capital Outlay on Public Works—Buildings • Capital	30,70,000	77,000	31,47,000		
56	Miscellaneous Capital Out- lay Capital	22,79,000	72,000	23,51,000		
57	Loans and Advances by the State Government . Capital	1,95,93,000	••	1,9 <u>5,</u> 93,000		
	Total · · · ·	12,52,93,000	23073000	12,55,00,000		

115 Law—73.

THE PONDICHERRY APPROPRIATION (No. 3) ACT, 1976

No. 85 OF 1976

[28th August, 1976]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

Short title.

Issue of

33,99,00<mark>0</mark> from and

out of

Rs.

1. This Act may be called the Pondicherry Appropriation (No. 3) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of thirty-three lakhs and ninety-nine thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry for the financial year 1976-77.

Appropria

tion.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2					3			
	Services and purposes			Sums not exceeding					
No. of Vote				Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total			
						Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
6	Revenue	•			Revenue	1,15,000		1,15,000	
12	Police			•	Revenue		16,000	16,000	
16	Retirement Ber	nefits		,	Revenue	3,15,000		3,15,000	
18	Education	•			Revenue	15,81,000		15,81,000	
19	Medical	•			Revenue	4,00,000		4,00,000	
23	Co-operation	•		•	Revenue Capital	1,68,000 7,13,000		1,68,000 7,13,000	
25	Agriculture	•			Revenue	87,000		87,000	
31	Electricity	•	•	•	Revenue		4,000	4,000	
			To	TAL	•	33,79,000	Ž0,000	33,99,000	

THE GOVERNMENT OF UNION TERRITORIES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 86 of 1976

[31st August, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. (1) This Act may be called the Government of Union Territories (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

2. In section 3 of the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963 20 of 1963. (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),—

(i) for sub-section (4), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(4) Seats shall be reserved for the Scheduled Castes in the Legislative Assemblies of the Union territories of Goa, Daman and Diu and Pondicherry, and for the Scheduled Tribes in the Legislative Assembly of the Union territory of Goa, Daman and Diu.";

(ii) in sub-section (5), for the words "of the Union territory of Pondicherry", the words "of any Union territory" shall be substituted:

title and commencement.

Short

Amendment of section **3**.

[ACT 86 OF 1976]

Government of Union Territories (Amendment)

(*iii*) in sub-section (6), for the words "in the Legislative Assembly of the Union territory of Pondicherry", the words "in the Legislative Assemblies of the Union territories of Goa, Daman and Diu and Pondicherry" shall be substituted.

3. After section 43C of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

'43D. (1) The Election Commission shall determine on the basis of the latest census figures—

(i) the number of seats to be reserved for the Scheduled Castes and for the Scheduled Tribes in the Legislative Assembly of the Union territory of Goa, Daman and Diu (hereafter in this section referred to as the Legislative Assembly) having regard to the provisions of sub-section (5) of section 3; and

(*ii*) the constituencies in which those seats shall be so reserved having regard to the provisions of clause (c), or, as the case may be, clause (d), of sub-section (1) of section 9 of the Delimitation Act and without altering the extent of any constituency as delimited by the Delimitation Commission.

(2) The Election Commission shall—

(a) publish its proposals for the determination of the constituencies in which seats shall be reserved for the Scheduled Castes or for the Scheduled Tribes, as the case may be, in the Gazette of India and in the Official Gazette of the Union territory of Goa, Daman and Diu and also in such other manner as the Election Commission may consider fit, together with a notice inviting objections and suggestions in relation to the proposals and specifying a date on or after which the proposals will be further considered by it;

(b) consider all objections and suggestions which may have been received by it before the date so specified;

(c) after consideration of objections and suggestions which may have been received by it before the date so specified, determine by one or more orders the number of seats to be reserved for the Scheduled Castes or for the Scheduled Tribes, as the case may be, in the Legislative Assembly and the constituencies in which those seats shall be so reserved and cause such order or orders to be published in the Gazette of India and in the Official Gazette of the Union territory of Goa, Daman and Diu; and upon such publication in the Gazette of India, the order or orders shall have the full force of law and shall not be called in question in any court and the Second Schedule to the Representation of the People Act, 1950 and the order made by the Delimitation Commission under section 9 of the Delimitation Act in relation to the Legislative Assembly shall be deemed to have been amended accordingly.

(3) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (4), the re-adjustment of representation of any territorial constituencies in the Legislative Assembly necessitated by any order made by the Election

43 of 1950.

section 43D. Special provision for determination of constituencies in the Legislative Assembly of Goa, Daman and Diu for Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes.

Insertion of new

Government of Union Territories (Amendment)

Commission under this section, shall apply in relation to every election to the Legislative Assembly held after the publication in the Gazette of India, under sub-section (2), of such order.

(4) Nothing contained in the foregoing sub-sections shall affect the representation in the Legislative Assembly existing on the date of publication in the Gazette of India, under sub-section (2), of any order made by the Election Commission.

(5) The Election Commission may, from time to time, by notification in the Gazette of India and in the Official Gazette of the Union territory of Goa, Daman and Diu—

(a) correct any printing mistake in any order made under sub-section (2) or any error arising therein from inadvertent slip or omission;

(b) where the boundaries or name of any territorial division mentioned in any such order are, or is, altered, make such amendments as appear to it to be necessary or expedient for bringing such order up-to-date.

(6) Every order made under sub-section (2) and every notification issued under sub-section (5) shall be laid, as soon as may be, after it is made or issued before the Legislative Assembly.

Explanation.—In this section,—

(a) "Delimitation Act" means the Delimitation Act, 1972;

76 of 1972.

(b) "Delimitation Commission" means the Delimitation Commission constituted under section 3 of the Delimitation Act.'.

THE DELHI AGRICULTURAL PRODUCE MARKETING (REGULATION) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I Preliminary

Sections

- 1. Short title, extent and commencement.
- 2. Definitions.
- 3. Notification of intention of regulating marketing of agricultural produce in specified area.
- 4. Declaration of regulation of marketing of specified agricultural produce in market area.

CHAPTER II

CONSTITUTION OF DELHI AGRICULTURAL MARKETING BOARD

5. Constitution, powers and duties of Delhi Agricultural Marketing Board.

CHAPTER III

ESTABLISHMENT OF MARKETS AND CONSTITUTION OF MARKET COMMITTEES

6. Establishment of markets.

- 7. Establishment of special markets.
- 8. Constitution of Market Committees.
- 9. Composition of Market Committees.
- 10. Incorporation of Market Committees.
- 11. Election and term of office of members.
- 12. Creation of Election Fund.
- 13. Commencement of term of office of members.
- 14. Resignation of members and nomination in certain circumstances.
- 15. Removal of members for misconduct.
- 16. Casual vacancies.
- 17. Term of office of Chairman and Vice-Chairman and honorarium payable to them.
- 18. Procedure for election of Vice-Chairman.
- 19. Resignation of Chairman and Vice-Chairman.
- 20. Consequences of absence of Chairman without leave.

Sections

- 21. Vacancies in office of Chairman and Vice-Chairman.
- 22. Refusal to hand over charge to new Chairman or Vice-Chairman.
- 23. Meeting, etc., of Market Committee.
- 24. Members to act during vacancy; acts of Market Committee, etc., not to be invalidated by informalities.

CHAPTER IV

MARKET COMMITTEES—POWERS AND DUTIES

- 25. Powers and duties of Market Committee.
- 26. Appointment of Sub-Committees; delegation of powers.
- 27. Power of the Market Committee to open collection centres for marketing of specified produce; provisions for receipt and payment by purchaser.
- 28. Power of Market Committee to levy fees.

29. Power to borrow.

- 30. Execution of contracts.
- 31. Certain disputes regarding construction of rules, etc., about weights and measures to be decided by the Controller of Weights and Measures.

CHAPTER V

OFFICERS AND SERVANTS OF MARKET COMMITTEES

32. Power of Market Committee to employ staff.

CHAPTER VI

MARKETING OF AGRICULTURAL PRODUCE

33. Regulation of marketing of agricultural produce.

34. Grant of licences.

35. Power to cancel or suspend licences.

36. Appeal.

37. Provision for settlement of disputes.

CHAPTER VII

MARKETING DEVELOPMENT FUND AND MARKET FUND

38. Marketing Development Fund.

39 Market Fund, its custody and investment.

- 40 Purposes for which Market Fund may be expended.
- 41. Manner of auditing accounts, preparing Ludget, annual report, etc.

Arrangement of Sections

CHAPTER VIII

TRADE ALLOWANCES PROHIBITED

Sections

S March

- 111

1.16

42. Making or recovery of trade allowance prohibited

CHAPTER IX

CONTROL BY THE BOARD

43. Inspection, inquiry, submission of statements, etc.

44. Duty of officers, servants and members of Market Committee to furnish information to Board, authorised officers and Administrator.

45. Seizure of account books and other documents.

46. Powers of Board to call for proceedings of Market Committees and to pass orders thereon.

47. Amalgamation or division of Market Committees.

48. Supersession of Market Committee, etc.

CHAPTER X

Penalties

- 49. Penalty for not complying with directions under sub-section (2) of section 22.
- 50. Penalty for contravention of section 33.
- 51. Penalty for making or recovering trade allowance.
- 52. Penalty for obstruction of officer and failure to obey order under section 43.
- 53. Penalty for contravening provisions of section 44.
- 54. Penalty for contravention of section 45.
- 55. General provision for punishment of offence.

CHAPTER XI

Miscellaneous

- 56. Liability of members or employees of Board or Market Committees.
- 57. Chairman, etc., of the Board and the Market Committee to be public servants.
- 58. Bar of suit in absence of notice.
- 59. Trial of offences.
- 60. Recovery of sums due to Government, Board, Market Committee and others.
- 61. Power of Administrator to delegate powers.
- 62. Power to exempt the Board, Market Committee, etc., from provisions of the Act.
- 63. Power to make rules.
- 64. Power to make regulations.

115 Low-71.

Sections

65. Bye-laws.

66. Power of Administrator to amend Schedule.

67. Power of Administrator to transfer assets, etc., in cases of Market Committees constituted for excluded areas under Bombay Act 22 of 1939.

34009000-84⁴

68. Power to write off irrecoverable fees, etc.

69. Revision.

70. Power to compound offences.

71. Power of the Committee and Chairman to impose penalties.

72. Repeal and saving.

73. Power to remove difficulties.

THE SCHEDULE.

THE DELHI AGRICULTURAL PRODUCE MARKETING (REGULATION) ACT, 1976

No. 87 of 1976

[2nd September, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the better regulation of the purchase, sale storage and processing of agricultural produce and the establishment of markets for agricultural produce in the Union territory of Delhi and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) Act, 1976.

Short title, extent and commencement.

(2) It extends to the whole of the Union territory of Delhi.

(3) It shall come into force on such date as the Administrator may, by notification, appoint.

2. (1) In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

Definitions.

(a) "Administrator" means the Administrator of the Union territory of Delhi appointed by the President under article 239 of the Constitution; (b) "agricultural produce" means such produce (whether processed or not) of agriculture, horticulture, forest, animal husbandry, apiculture or pisciculture as are specified in the Schedule;

(c) "agriculturist" means a person who ordinarily by his own labour or by the labour of any member of his family or who by the labour of his tenants or by servants or hired labour or otherwise is engaged in the production or growth of agricultural produce which has not been processed, but does not include a trader, commission agent, processor or broker, in or in relation to, agricultural produce except where such trader, commission agent, processor or broker is also engaged in the production or growth of agricultural produce;

(d) "Board" means the Delhi Agricultural Marketing Board constituted under section 5;

(e) "broker" means an agent who, in consideration of a commission, fee or remuneration, contrives, makes and concludes a bargain, or contracts on behalf of his principal, for the purchase or sale of agricultural produce, but does not receive, deliver, transport, or pay for the purchase or collect payment for the sale of, the agricultural produce;

(f) "bye-laws" means bye-laws made under section 65;

(g) "commission agent" means a person, who, by himself or through his servants, buys and sells agricultural produce for another person, keeps it in his custody and controls it during the process of its sale or purchase, and collects payment therefor from the buyer and pays it to the seller, and receives by way of remuneration a commission or percentage upon the amount involved in each transaction;

(h) "Director" means a person appointed as the Director of Agricultural Marketing for the Union Territory of Delhi;

(i) "local authority" means, in relation to an area within the local limits of,-

(i) the Municipal Corporation of Delhi, that Corporation;

(ii) the New Delhi Municipal Committee, that Committee;

(iii) the Delhi Cantonment Board, that Board;

(j) "market" means any principal market established under this Act and includes a subsidiary market;

(k) "market area" means an area declared to be a market area under section 4;

(1) "Market Committee" means a committee constituted for a market area under section 8;

(m) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(n) "Official Gazette" means the Delhi Gazette;

(o) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(p) "processor" means a person who processes any agricultural produce on payment of a charge;

(q) "retail sale" in relation to any agricultural produce, means the sale of that produce, not exceeding such quantity as the Market Committee may, by bye-laws, determine to be a retail sale;

(r) "Schedule" means the Schedule to this Act;

(s) "Secretary" means a Secretary of a Market Committee, and includes a Joint, Deputy or Assistant Secretary;

(t) "Surveyor" means a person who, on arrival of a consignment of agricultural produce for sale in any market area or market, surveys it for ascertaining the quality, refraction, adulteration and other like factors;

(u) "trader" means a person who buys or sells agricultural produce as a principal or as duly authorised agent of one or more persons.

(2) If any question arises as to whether a person is or is not an agriculturist for the purposes of this Act, the matter shall be referred to the Director who shall decide the same.

3. (1) The Administrator may, by notification, declare his intention of regulating the marketing of such agricultural produce, and in such area, as may be specified in the notification in accordance with the provisions of this Act.

(2) The notification may also be published in any newspaper published in the regional language and circulating in the area specified under sub-section (1), or in such other manner as, in the opinion of the Administrator, is best calculated to bring to the notice of persons in that area, the intention aforesaid.

(3) The notification shall state that any objections or suggestions which may be received by the Administrator, within such period as may be specified in the notification, not being less than one month from the date of publication of the notification in the Official Gazette, shall be considered by him.

4. (1) On the expiry of the period specified in the notification issued under section 3, and after considering the objections and suggestions, if any, as may be received before such expiry, and holding, wherever considered necessary, an inquiry in the prescribed manner, the Administrator may, by notification, declare an area to be a market area wherein the marketing of agricultural produce specified in the notification shall be regulated in accordance with the provisions of this Act.

(2) A declaration made under this section may also be published in any newspaper published in the regional language and circulating in the area specified under sub-section (1), or in such other manner as, in the opinion of the Administrator, is best calculated to bring to the notice of persons in that area the declaration aforesaid.

(3) On a declaration being made under sub-section (1) no local authority shall, notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, establish, or authorise or allow to be established, or continue, or authorise the continuation of, any place in the market area for the marketing of agricultural produce specified in the declaration.

(4) The Administrator may, in the manner specified in section 3, at any time, exclude any area from a market area, or include therein an

Notification of intention of regulating marketing of agricultural produce in specified area.

Declara-

tion of

regulation of

market-

specified

agricultural pro-

duce in

market

E. Surviana

area.

ing of

Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) [Act 87]

additional area, or may declare that the regulation of marketing of any agricultural produce in any market area shall cease or that the marketing of any agricultural produce hitherto not regulated shall be regulated in the market area.

CHAPTER II

CONSTITUTION OF DELHI AGRICULTURAL MARKETING BOARD

Constitution, powers and duties of Delhi Agricultural Marketing Board. 5. (1) The Administrator shall, for the purposes of this Act, establish a Board to be known as the Delhi Agricultural Marketing Board consisting of a Chairman, to be nominated by the Administrator, and twelve other members, of whom four shall be officials and eight non-officials, to be nominated by the Administrator in the following manner, namely:—

(a) the Director and three other officials representing, respectively, the Agriculture Department, the Co-operative Department and the Animal Husbandry Department, of the Delhi Administration, shall be the official members:

(b) the non-official members shall be-

(i) two agriculturists, being members of the Market Committees;

(ii) one member representing the organisations of farmers;

(iii) one progressive agriculturist of Delhi;

(iv) one member representing traders and commission agents licensed under section 34;

(v) one member representing the co-operative societies; and

(vi) two members representing the interests of consumers, of whom one shall be a member of the Metropolitan Council of Delhi.

(2) The Director shall be the *ex officio* Secretary of the Board.

(3) The Board shall be a body corporate by the name aforesaid, having perpetual succession and a common seal, with powers, subject to the provisions of this Act, to acquire and hold property, and to contract, and shall, by the said name, sue and be sued.

(4) Every non-official member shall hold office for a period of three years, but shall be, on the expiry of the term, eligible for re-nomination and every official member shall hold office during the pleasure of the Administrator:

Provided that, notwithstanding the expiry of the term of office, a non-official member shall continue in office until his successor has been nominated and has assumed office.

(5) No person shall be eligible to become a member of the Board if .he-

(a) is below twenty-five years of age;

(b) has been removed from membership of a Market Committee under section 15;

(c) is of unsound mind and stands so declared by a competent court; or

(d) is, or at any time has been, adjudicated insolvent or convicted by a criminal court, whether within or outside the Union territory of Delhi, of any offence which, in the opinion of the Administrator, involves moral turpitude:

Provided that the disqualification on the ground of conviction by a criminal court shall not apply after the expiry of five years from the date on which the conviction became final and effective.

(6) The Chairman of the Board may resign by writing under his hand addressed to the Administrator and any other member may resign by writing under his hand addressed to the Administrator through the Chairman of the Board and the resignation shall take effect from the date on which it is accepted by the Administrator.

(7) The Administrator may remove from office any non-official member of the Board who has become subject to any of the disqualifications specified in sub-section (5) or who, in his opinion, is remiss in the discharge of his duties or has ceased to represent the interest to represent which he was nominated:

Provided that no non-official member shall be removed from office except after giving him a reasonable opportunity of showing cause against the proposed action.

(8) A casual vacancy caused by death, resignation or removal of a member, or otherwise, in the Board shall be filled by fresh nomination and the person nominated to till the vacancy shall hold office for the remainder of the term of office of the member in whose place he was perminated.

(9) The Administrator shall exercise superintendence and control over the Board and its officers and may call for such information as he may deem necessary and, in the event of his being satisfied that the Board is not functioning properly or is persistently making default in the performance of the duties imposed on it by or under this Act or is abusing its powers or is guilty of corruption or mismanagement, may suspend the Board till such time as a new Board is constituted, and make such arrangements for the exercise of the functions of the Board as he may think fit:

Provided that no order of suspension as aforesaid shall be made except after giving the Board a reasonable opportunity of showing cause against the proposed action:

Provided further that a new Board shall be constituted within a period of six months from the date on which the Board is suspended.

(10) The Board shall exercise superintendence and control over the Market Committees.

Board or any other official of the Board authorised in this behalf by

Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) [ACT 87

the Board may call for from any Market Committee or any trader, godown keeper or any other functionary operating within the market area any information or return relating to agricultural produce and shall have the power to inspect the records and accounts of such Market Committee, trader, godown keeper or other functionary.

592

(12) The Board may transfer the Secretary or any employee dealing with accounts from one Market Committee to another Market Committee and exercise such other powers and discharge such other duties as may be specified in the regulations framed by the Board.

(13) Subject to the provisions of this Act and the rules and regulations made thereunder, the Board may employ such persons for the performance of its functions as it may consider necessary and the method of recruitment, the scale of pay and other conditions of service of such persons shall be such as may be provided in the regulations made by the Board in this behalf.

(14) (a) Subject to the rules made under this Act, an estimate of the annual income and expenditure of the Board for the ensuing year shall be prepared and passed by the Board and submitted every year, not later than the prescribed date, to the Administrator for his sanction.

(b) The Administrator may sanction the budget of the Board with such alterations or modifications as he may think fit and the budget so altered or modified by the Administrator shall be the budget of the Board for the year.

(c) The budget as sanctioned by the Administrator shall be returned to the Board within two months from the date of the receipt thereof and if it is not so returned within the said period of two months, it shall be presumed that the budget, as presented by the Board, has been duly sanctioned by the Administrator.

(15) Five members shall constitute a quorum at a meeting of the Board:

Provided that, if a meeting is adjourned for want of quorum, no quorum shall be necessary for the next meeting called for transacting the same business.

(16) All questions which come up before a meeting of the Board shall be decided by a majority of votes of the members present and voting and, in the case of an equality of votes the Chairman, or in his absence the person presiding, may exercise a second or casting vote.

(17) The Board may, with the approval of the Administrator, delegate any of its powers to its Chairman, Secretary or any of its other officers:

Provided that the person to whom such power is delegated shall function under the superintendence, direction and control of the Board.

(18) No act or proceeding of the Board shall be invalid merely by reason of the existence of any vacancy among its members or any defect in the constitution thereof.

of 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

(19) Subject to the rules made under this Act, the Board may, with the approval of the Administrator and by notification, make regulations for—

(a) regulating the transaction of business at its meetings;

(b) delegation of duties and powers of the Board to its Chairman or secretary or any other officer employed by it;

(c) generally, the efficient conduct of the affairs of the Board.

CHAPTER III

ESTABLISHMENT OF MARKETS AND CONSTITUTION OF MARKET COMMITTEES

6. (1) For every market area, there shall be established a principal market, and there may also be established one or more subsidiary markets, for the marketing of agricultural produce.

Estab. lishment of markets.

(2) The Director shall, as soon as possible after a declaration is made under sub-section (1) of section 4, by notification, establish any place (including any structure, enclosure, open space or locality) in any market area to be the principal market for the marketing of the agricultural produce specified in such notification and may, by the same notification or by a subsequent notification, establish in any other like places in the market area subsidiary markets for the marketing of such agricultural produce.

7. (1) Where the Administrator is satisfied that on account of the specialised nature of marketing of any commodity, like fish, fresh fruits, fresh vegetables, sheep, wool or cattle, in any area, it is expedient to ensure the efficient regulation of the marketing of such commodity in such area, he may establish,—

Establishment of special markets.

(a) in such area special markets for such commodities, and

(b) independent market committees in relation to such special markets notwithstanding that such area falls within the local limits of the jurisdiction of any other Market Committee or Committees already functioning in that area,

and every such special market and independent market committee shall be established and constituted in the same manner in which a market and Market Committee is established and constituted under this Act.

(2) Where a special market is established under sub-section (1), the Administrator may, by notification, declare that the provisions of this Act shall, with such modifications, restrictions or limitations as may be specified in the notification, apply in respect of such special market.

8. (1) Without prejudice to the provisions of section 7, there shall be constituted by the Administrator, for every market area, a Market Committee; and different Market Committees may be constituted for regulating the marketing of different kinds of agricultural produce marketed in the same market area or any part thereof.

115 Law-75.

Constitution of Market Committees. (2) Every Market Committee shall exercise such powers and discharge such functions as may be vested in it by or under this Act.

9. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), every Market Committee shall consist of the following fourteen members, namely:-

(a) six members to be elected by the agriculturists residing in the market area and holding agricultural land in the Union territory of Delhi:

Provided that where the Administrator is satisfied that the bulk of the arrivals in any market in the market area are from outside the Union territory of Delhi, he may nominate such number of members, not exceeding fifty per cent. of the members representing agriculturists, as he may think fit, and such nomination shall be made from among the residents of the six neighbouring States, namely, Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Jammu and Kashmir, Punjab, Rajasthan and Uttar Pradesh;

(b) two members to be elected by the traders and commission agents holding licences to operate as such in the market area;

(c) the Chairman of the co-operative society engaged in the business of processing or marketing of agricultural produce in the market area:

Provided that, if there be more than one such co-operative societies in the market area, then the managing committees of all such societies shall meet together and elect the Chairman of one of such co-operative societies as a member of the Market Committee:

Provided further that where there is no such co-operative society in the market area, the Administrator may nominate a member to represent the persons doing the business of processing or marketing of agricultural produce in the market area;

(d) one member to be elected by the members of the local authority within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the principal is market in relation to that Market Committee is situated:

Provided that a person to whom a licence has been granted under section 34 shall not be eligible for election under this clause;

(e) one member to be elected by the licenced weighmen and measurers;

(f) one member of the Metropolitan Council of Delhi to be elected by that Council from amongst its members, to represent the interests of consumers;

(g) two members to be nominated by the Administrator of whom one shall represent the interests of consumers.

COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COLOR DE LA COL

North States and

(2) When a Market Committee is constituted for the first time, all the members thereof, including the Chairman and the Vice-Chairman, shall be nominated by the Administrator.

(3) Without any prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (2), the Chairman of a Market Committee shall be nominated by the Administrator from among the members of the Committee.

Composition of Market Committees.

arth

OF 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

(4) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), every Market Committee shall elect one of its elected members to be its Vice-Chairman.

10. Every Market Committee shall be a body corporate by such name as the Administrator may, by notification, specify and shall have perpetual succession and a common seal and may, in its corporate name, sue and be sued and shall, subject to such restrictions as are imposed by or under this Act, be competent to contract and to acquire, hold and dispose of property, both movable and immovable, and to do all other things necessary for the purposes for which it is constituted.

11. (1) Except as otherwise provided in this Act and subject to the provisions of sub-section (2) of section 9, the members of a Market Committee shall be elected by the individuals, authorities or bodies referred to in sub-section (1) of section 9.

(2) The manner of election, preparation and maintenance of the lists of voters, qualifications of members, disqualifications for being chosen as, and for being, a member, the right of vote, the payment of deposit and its forfeiture, determination of election disputes, publication of the names of members elected, and all matters ancillary thereto shall be such as may be prescribed.

(3) If, for any reason, any body of persons, local authority or cooperative society or managing committee thereof fails to elect members of any Market Committee, the Director shall give notice in writing requiring such body of persons, local authority or co-operative society or managing committee thereof to elect members within one month from the date of service of such notice; and on the failure of such body, authority, society or committee to elect members within the aforesaid period, the Director shall nominate the required number of persons who are qualified to be elected under this Act representing such body of persons, local authority or co-operative society or managing committee thereof.

(4) Except as otherwise provided in this Act, a member of a Market Committee (not being a committee constituted for the first time) shall hold office for a period of three years and the members of a Market Committee constituted for the first time shall hold office for a period of two years:

Provided that the Administrator may, by notification, extend the term of office of members of any Market Committee for a period not exceeding one year.

(5) The names of the members of a Market Committee who have been elected or nominated shall be published in the Official Gazette.

(6) Upon the publication of the names of all the members of a Market Committee after election or nomination or, as the case may be, upon the publication of the names of at least nine members of such Committee in the Official Gazette, the Market Committee shall be deemed to be duly constituted.

12. (1) The superintendence, direction and control of the preparation of the list of voters for, and conduct of, all elections to Market Committee shall be vested in the Director, and, for the purpose of preparing the list

Creation of Election Fund.

Incorporation of Market Committees.

Election and term of office of members. of voters and conduct of elections, every Market Committee shall constitute an Election Fund consisting of an amount equal to five per cent. of all money received by it by way of fees under this Act during any year or two thousand rupees per annum, whichever is less.

(2) The Election Fund shall be invested in such manner as the Director may direct, regard being had to elections to be held during a year, and the necessity to have the moneys available from the Fund for meeting the expenses in relation to the preparation of the list of voters, or for the conduct of elections, or both.

(3) Every Market Committee shall, not later than the 31st day of October each year, inform the Director or any person authorised by him in this behalf of the amount standing to the credit of the Election Fund on the 30th day of September and also at any other time when required by the Director.

(4) Whenever the list of voters is to be prepared or revised or any election to the Market Committee is to be held, the Director or any person authorised by him in this behalf shall in writing inform the Market Committee to deposit with him such amount and before such date as may be specified in the direction for meeting the expenses for preparing or revising the list of voters or, as the case may be, for conducting the election, or both and the Market Committee shall comply with such direction.

(5) The Director or any person authorised by him in this behalf shall, after the preparation or revision of the list of voters or after the declaration of the result of the election, draw up a statement of expenditure incurred in preparing or revising such list or in conducting the election and shall, within a period of three months from such preparation or revision of the list or declaration of the result, as the case may be, forward the same to the Market Committee for information.

(6) The balance of the amount remaining unspent, if any, shall be refunded to the Market Committee and, if the expenditure incurred exceeds the amount of deposit, the Director, or any person authorised by him in this behalf, shall direct the Market Committee to pay the excess amount, as specified by him in the direction, within one month from the date of the receipt of the direction and the Market Committee shall comply with such direction.

Commencement of term of office of members.

-ograad So - gat

-stinte.

.9

sur les co

13. (1) The term of office of members of a Market Committee shall be deemed to commence on the date of the first meeting of the Market Committee at which business is transacted:

Provided that, a person, who is a member by virtue of his being the Chairman of a co-operative society or member of a local authority or of the Metropolitan Council of Delhi, shall cease to hold office on his ceasing to be such Chairman or member, and in the case of a person who is a licensee he shall cease to hold office on his ceasing to be the holder of the licence.

(2) The first meeting of the Market Committee, to be called by the Chairman, shall be held on such date as may be fixed by the Director,

or any officer authorised by him in that behalf, being a date not later than thirty days from the date on which the Committee is deemed, under sub-section (6) of section 11, to be duly constituted.

(3) Where the first meeting cannot, for any reason, be held within the said period of thirty days, the Director shall report the fact to the Administrator stating the reasons for the failure to hold the meeting, and shall act according to the directions of the Administrator issued in that behalf.

(4) The term of office of the outgoing members shall be deemed to extend to, and expire with, the date immediately preceding the date of such first meeting.

14. (1) A member of a Market Committee may resign his office by writing under his hand addressed to the Chairman and the Chairman may resign his office of member by writing under his hand addressed to the Director, and the resignation shall take effect from the date on which it is accepted by the Chairman or, as the case may be, the Director.

(2) If at any time it appears to the Administrator that any Market Committee, by reason of the resignation of all or a majority of the members thereof, is unable to discharge the functions conferred or imposed upon it by or under this Act, he may, by notification, nominate persons to fill the vacancies of the members who have resigned; and the persons so nominated shall hold office for the remainder of the term of the members in whose place they are nominated or until the vacancies are duly filled by election or nomination, as the case may be.

15. The Administrator may, on the recommendation of the Market Committee supported by not less than nine members of that Committee, present and voting at a meeting, remove any member if he has been guilty of neglect or misconduct in the discharge of his duties, or of any disgraceful conduct, or has become incapable of performing his duties as a member or is adjudged an insolvent:

Provided that no such member shall be removed from office unless he has been given a reasonable opportunity of being heard by the Administrator.

16. Subject to the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 11 and subsection (2) of section 14, in the event of a vacancy occurring on account of the death, resignation or removal of a member, whether elected or nominated, before the expiry of his term of office, or otherwise, the Chairman of the Market Committee shall forthwith communicate the occurrence of such vacancy to the Director and the vacancy shall be filled as soon as conveniently may be, by election, or, as the case may be, nomination, of a person, who shall hold office for the remainder of the term of office of the member in whose place he is elected or nominated:

Provided that, if the vacancy occurs at any time within six months immediately preceding the date on which the term of office of the member is due to expire, the vacancy shall not, unless the Administrator, directs otherwise, be filled.

Resignation of members and nomination in certain circumstances.

Removal of members for misconduct

> Cásual vačancies.

Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) [ACT 87

Term of office of Chairman and Vice. Chairman and hono-

rarium

Procedure for

election

of Vice-Chairman.

payable to them. 17. (1) The Chairman and the Vice-Chairman shall hold office for such period as may be prescribed and shall, notwithstanding the expiry of their term of office, continue to hold office until their respective successors enter upon their office.

(2) There shall be paid to the Chairman and the Vice-Chairman an honorarium of such amount as the Board may, having regard to the finances of the Market Committee, specify; so, however, that the total amount of honorarium to be paid to each shall not exceed rupees one thousand and eight hundred per annum.

18. (1) The Vice-Chairman shall be elected in the first meeting of the Market Committee.

(2) Such meeting shall be presided over by the Director or any person authorised by him in this behalf.

(3) The Director or such person shall, when presiding over the meeting, have the same powers as the Chairman has while presiding over a meeting of the Market Committee, but shall not have the right to vote.

(4) If, in the election of the Vice-Chairman, there is an equality of votes, the result of the election shall be decided by lots to be drawn in the presence of the person presiding over the meeting and in such manner as he may determine.

(5) In the event of a dispute arising as to the validity of election of the Vice-Chairman, the Director, if he is the presiding officer, shall decide the dispute himself, and, in any other case, the person presiding shall refer the dispute to the Director for decision and the decision of the Director, subject to an appeal to the Administrator, shall be final, and no suit or other proceeding shall lie in any court in respect of any such decision.

19. (1) The Chairman of the Market Committee may resign his office by writing under his hand addressed to the Director; and the resignation shall take effect from the date on which it is accepted by the Director.

(2) The Vice-Chairman of the Market Committee may resign his office by writing under his hand addressed to the Chairman; and the resignation shall take effect from the date on which it is accepted by the Chairman.

20. Subject to the rules made by the Administrator in this behalf, a Chairman of the Market Committee who absents himself from three consecutive meetings of the Market Committee without leave of the Board shall cease, on and from the date on which the third such meeting is held, to be the Chairman.

21. (1) In the event of a vacancy in the office of the Chairman or the Vice-Chairman by reason of death, resignation, or otherwise, the vacancy shall be filled as soon as possible,—

(a) by nomination, in the case of a Market Committee constituted for the first time; and (b) in any other case, in the manner provided in sub-section (3) or, as the case may be, sub-section (4) of section 9.

Resignation of Chairman and Vice-Chairman.

Consequences of absence of Chairman without leave.

Vacancies in office of Chairman and Vice-Chairman.

(2) Every Chairman or Vice-Chairman nominated or elected, as the case may be, under this section, to fill a casual vacancy shall hold office for such period as the Chairman or the Vice-Chairman in whose place he is nominated, or as the case may be, elected, would have held such office if the vacancy had not occurred.

22. (1) On the nomination or election of the Chairman or Vice-Chairman, the outgoing Chairman or Vice-Chairman shall forthwith hand over charge of his office to the successor-in-office.

(2) If the outgoing Chairman or Vice-Chairman fails or refuses to hand over charge of his office, as required under sub-section (1), the Director or any person authorised by the Director in this behalf may, by order in writing, direct such Chairman or Vice-Chairman, as the case may be, to forthwith hand over charge of his office to the successor-inoffice together with all records, funds and property of the Market Committee, if any, in his possession as such Chairman or Vice-Chairman.

(3) If the outgoing Chairman or Vice-Chairman to whom a direction has been issued under sub-section (2) does not comply with such direction, the Director or any other person authorised by him in this behalf may apply to the Executive Magistrate within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the Market Committee is functioning for seizing and taking possession of the records, funds and property of the Market Committee in the possession of such Chairman or Vice-Chairman and handing over possession thereof to the successor-in-office.

(4) On receipt of an application under sub-section (3), the Executive Magistrate may authorise any police officer, not below the rank of a sub-inspector, to enter and search any place where the records, funds and property are kept or are likely to be kept and to seize them and hand over possession thereof to the person specified in such application.

(5) The provisions of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, shall apply to every search and seizure made under this Act.

23. The quorum for a meeting of the Market Committee and the procedure to be followed thereat shall be regulated in accordance with the bye-laws made for the purpose by the Market Committee.

24. A Market Committee shall have power to act, notwithstanding any vacancy in the membership, or any defect in the constitution, thereof; and the proceedings of a Market Committee shall be valid notwithstanding that some person, who was not entitled to be a member, had sat, voted or otherwise taken part in the proceedings of any such Committee.

Meeting, etc., of Market Committee,

Members

to act

during vacancy;

acts of

Market

Committee, etc., not to be invalidated by informalities.

Refusal to hand over charge to new Chairman or Vice-Chaiman

2 of 1974.

CHAPTER IV

MARKET COMMITTEES-POWERS AND DUTIES

25. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act, it shall be the duty of a Market Committee-

(i) to implement the provisions of this Act and of the rules and bye-laws made thereunder for the market area;

(ii) to provide such facilities for marketing of agricultural produce therein as the Board may, from time to time, direct;

(iii) to do such other acts as may be required in relation to the superintendence, direction and control of markets, or for regulating marketing of agricultural produce in any place, in the market area and for purposes connected with the matters aforesaid,

and, for that purpose, may exercise such powers and perform such duties and discharge such functions as may be provided by or under this Act

(2) Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing provisions, a Market Committee may-

(a) regulate the entry of persons and of vehicular traffic into the market;

(b) supervise the conduct of those who enter the market for transacting business;

(c) grant, renew, refuse, suspend or cancel licences;

(d) provide for settling disputes arising out of any kind of transactions connected with the marketing of agricultural produce and all matters ancillary thereto;

(e) prosecute persons for violating the provisions of this Act. and of the rules and bye-laws made thereunder;

(f) maintain and manage the market, including the regulation of admissions to, and conditions for use of, the market;

(g) regulate the marketing of agricultural produce in the market area or the market, and the weighment or delivery of, or payment for, such agricultural produce;

(h) arrange for the collection-

(i) of such agricultural produce in the market area in which all trade therein is to be carried on exclusively by the Government by or under any law for the time being in force for that purpose, or

(ii) of such other agricultural produce in the market area, as the Administrator may, from time to time, notify in the Official Gazette (hereinafter referred to as the notified produce);

(i) acquire, hold and dispose of any movable or immovable property (including any equipment necessary for the purpose of efficiently carrying out its duties);

Powers and duties of Mark**et** Committee.

of 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

(j) collect or maintain, disseminate and supply information in respect of production, sale, storage, processing, prices and movement of agricultural produce (including information relating to crop-statistics and marketing intelligence) as may be required by the Director or the Board:

(k) take all possible steps to prevent adulteration and to promote grading and standardization of such agricultural produce as may be prescribed;

(1) enforce the provisions of this Act and of the rules and byelaws made, and conditions of the licences granted, under this Act;

(m) perform such other duties as may be prescribed.

26. A Market Committee may constitute one or more sub-committees consisting of one or more of its members and, if the Committee deems sub-comit desirable, may co-opt any person with the approval of the Board or of any officer authorised by the Board in this behalf and may, subject to such restrictions and conditions as may be specified in the regulations of powers. framed by the Board, delegate to such sub-committees such of its powers or duties as it may think fit.

27. (1) A Market Committee duly authorised by the Administrator for the purpose may, by an order published for the information of the public in such manner as it deems fit, open collection centres for collecting thereat the produce specified in such order (hereinafter referred to as the specified produce).

(2) Where any person wishes to sell any specified produce in a market area, he shall tender all such produce only at the collection centre established for the purpose under sub-section (1):

Provided that, any such specified produce may be tendered through a commission agent or any agency specified by the Administrator in this behalf.

(3) The Market Committee shall, on the sale of such produce, get it weighed, measured or, as the case may be, counted, forthwith and arrange for issuing a receipt therefor to the person who has tendered the produce at the collection centre for sale or, as the case may be, to the commission agent or any agency and shall also arrange to give a copy of the receipt to the purchaser.

(4) Such receipt shall contain the following particulars, that is to say,---

(i) the name of the collection centre;

(ii) the name of the tenderer;

(iii) the name of the purchaser;

(iv) the name of the commission agent or agency, if any;

(v) the name of the specified produce, the weight, measure or number thereof and the fees paid for the weighing, measuring or counting such produce;

(vi) grade of specified produce, if any, and the rate;

115 Law-76.

Power of the Market Committee to open collection centres for marketing of specified produce: provisions for receipt and payment by purchaser.

Appoint-

ment of

mittees:

delegation

(vii) the amount to be paid to the Market Committee by the purchaser;

(viii) the amount to be paid by the tenderer to the commission agent by way of his commission, if any, and such other market charges, as are duly authorised by the Market Committee;

(ix) the amount to be paid by the tenderer to a co-operative society under the Delhi Co-operative Societies Act, 1972;

35 of 1972.

(x) the amount of advance price received by the tenderer, if any, in respect of the specified produce;

(xi) the amount to be actually paid to the tenderer after deducting the amounts, if any, falling under clause (vii), clause (viii), clause (ix) or clause (x); and

(xii) the total amount to be paid by the purchaser in respect of the specified produce purchased by him.

(5) The dues payable to a Market Committee under clause (vii) of sub-section (4) shall consist of fees to be levied and collected from a purchaser by or under this Act.

(6) The purchaser shall, on receiving a copy of the receipt, pay forthwith the total amount to be paid by him as recorded in the receipt by drawing separate cheques payable on presentation in favour of—

(a) the Market Committee, for an amount equal to the total of the amounts referred to in clause (vii), clause (vii) or clause (ix) of sub-section (4);

(b) the tenderer for an amount equal to the amount referred to in clause (xi) of sub-section (4).

(7) The Market Committee, on receipt of the cheques, shall hand over to the tenderer the cheque drawn in his favour and arrange to pay, from the amount received by it under the cheque drawn in its favour, to the commission agent and the co-operative society, if any, the amount recorded against each of them in the receipt and credit the balance due to it to the Market Fund.

28. It shall be competent for a Market Committee to levy and collect such fees (hereinafter referred to as the market fees), not being in excess of, or less than, an amount determined by the Administrator, $\mathbf{by}_{\mathbf{k}}$ notification, from every purchaser of agricultural produce sold in market market area in such manner as may be prescribed and at such rates as may be specified in the bye-laws:

Provided that the amount determined by the Administrator shall not exceed one and a half per cent. of the value of the agricultural produce:

Provided further that, when any agricultural produce brought into any market area for the purpose of processing only, or for export, is not processed or exported therefrom within thirty days from the date of its arrival therein, it shall, until the contrary is proved, be presumed to have been brought into the market area for buying and selling, and shall be subject to the levy of fees under this section, as if it had been brought and sold therein:

Provided also that no such fees shall be levied and collected in the same market area in relation to any agricultural produce in respect of

Power of Market Committee to levy fees.

Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) of 1976]

collected which fees under this section have already been levied and therein.

29. (1) A Market Committee may, with the previous sanction of the Board, raise money required for carrying out the purposes for which it is established on the security of any property vested in it and of any fees leviable by it under this Act.

(2) The Market Committee may, for the purpose of meeting the expenditure on lands, buildings and equipment required for establishing the market, obtain a loan from the Administrator on such terms and conditions as he may determine.

(3) A Market Committee may, with the previous approval of the Board, obtain loans from other Market Committees on such conditions, and subject to such rules, as may be made.

30. (1) Every contract entered into by a Market Committee shall be in writing and shall be executed on behalf of the Committee by the Chairman or Vice-Chairman, and two other Members of the Committee.

(2) No contract, other than a contract executed as provided in subsection (1), shall be binding on the Market Committee.

31. (1) If any dispute arises between an Inspector appointed under the Rajasthan Weights and Measures (Enforcement) Act, 1958, as in force in the Union territory of Delhi, and any person interested, as to the meaning or construction of any rule made under that Act or as to the method of verifying, re-verifying, adjusting or stamping any weight or measure or weighing or measuring instrument in any market area, such dispute may, at the request of the person interested or by the Inspector of his own accord, be referred to the Controller appointed under that Act; and the decision of the Controller shall, subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), be final.

(2) An appeal shall lie, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, from the decision under sub-section (1) to the Administrator or such officer as the Administrator may appoint in this behalf and the decision of the Administrator or such officer shall be final.

CHAPTER V

OFFICERS AND SERVANTS OF MARKET COMMITTEES

32. (1) Every Market Committee shall have as its Secretary a person appointed by the Board and whose services are lent to the Committee subject to such terms and conditions as the Board may provide by regulations made in this behalf.

(2) A Market Committee may, with the previous approval of the Secretary of the Board, employ such number of other officers and servants as may be necessary for the management of the market and the salary and conditions of service of such officers and servants shall be such as may be determined by the Board by regulations made in this behalf.

Power of Market Committee to employ staff.

Execution

of contracts.

Certain disputes regarding construction of rules, etc., about weights and measures to be decided by the Controller of Weights and Measures

Power to

borrow.

603

Rajasthan Act 32

المراجعة المرتجين

of 1958.

Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) [ACT 87

(3) Every Secretary in the service of a Market Committee constituted under the Bombay Agricultural Produce Markets Act, 1939, as in force in the Union territory of Delhi immediately before the commencement of this Act, shall continue in the service of such Market Committee and shall be deemed to be the servant of the Board and his emoluments and other conditions of service shall be such as may be determined by the Board by regulations made in this behalf.

Bombay Act XXII of 1939.

1

CHAPTER VI

MARKETING OF AGRICULTURAL PRODUCE

33. (1) Subject to the provisions of this section and of the rules providing for regulating the marketing of agricultural produce in any place in the market area, no person shall, on and after the date on which an area is declared under sub-section (1) of section 4 to be a market area, without, or otherwise than in conformity with the terms and conditions of, a licence granted by—

(a) the Director, when a Market Committee has not been constituted or has not started functioning; or,

(b) in any other case, by the Market Committee,-

(i) use any place in the market area for the marketing of the agricultural produce specified in the said declaration; or

(ii) operate in the market area or in any market therein as a trader, commission agent, broker, processor, weighman, measurer, surveyor, warehouseman or in any other capacity in relation to the marketing of such agricultural produce.

(2) Nothing in sub-section (1) shall apply to the retail sale by an agriculturist of his own produce, or to sale by a person, not being a trader or agriculturist, where such person himself sells to another who buys for his personal consumption or the consumption of any member of his family.

34. (1) Subject to rules made in this behalf, a Market Committee may, after making such inquiries as it deems fit, grant or renew a licence for the use of any place in the market area for the marketing of agricultural produce or for operating therein as a trader, commission agent, broker, processor, weighman, measurer, surveyor, warehouseman or in any other capacity in relation to the marketing of agricultural produce or may, after recording its reasons in writing therefor, refuse to grant or renew any such licence:

Provided that the Director may, where a Market Committee has not been constituted or has not started functioning, subject to any rules that may be made in this behalf, grant a licence for the marketing of agricultural produce or for operating in any market area as a trader, commission agent, broker, processor, weighman, measurer, surveyor, warehouseman or in any other capacity.

(2) A licence granted under sub-section (1), --

(a) shall be in such form, valid for such period, and subject to such terms, conditions, restrictions and limitations as may be

Regulation of marketing of agricultural produce.

> Grant of licences.

(Or 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

prescribed and such restrictions may include a provision prohibiting brokers and commission agents from acting in any transaction (except between a trader and a trader) in respect of agricultural produce other than poultry, cattle, sheep and goats and such other agricultural produce as may be prescribed; and

(b) may also specify,-

(i) the manner in which and the place at which auction of agricultural produce shall be conducted and bids at such auction shall be accepted;

(*ii*) places at which weighment and delivery of agricultural produce shall be made in any market or market area and on payment of such fees as may be prescribed.

35. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (3), a Market Committee may, for reasons to be recorded in writing, suspend or cancel a licence granted or renewed under this Chapter,—

Power to Cancel or suspend licences.

(a) if the licence had been obtained through wilful misrepresentation or fraud;

(b) if the holder of the licence or any servant or any one acting on his behalf with his express or implied permission commits **a** breach of any of the terms or conditions of the licence;

(c) if the holder of the licence in combination with other holders of licences commits any act or abstains from carrying out his normal business in the market with the intention of wilfully obstructing, suspending or stopping the marketing of agricultural produce in the market area;

(d) if the holder of the licence has been adjudged an insolvent, and has not obtained his discharge; or

(e) if the holder of the licence is convicted of any offence under this Act.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) but subject to the provisions of sub-section (3), the Director may, for reasons to be recorded in writing, by order, suspend or cancel any licence granted or renewed under this Chapter.

(3) No licence shall be suspended or cancelled under this section, unless the holder thereof has been given a reasonable opportunity of showing cause against the proposed action.

36. (1) Any person aggrieved by an order----

Appeal.

(a) of the Market Committee, refusing to grant or renew a licence, or cancelling or suspending any licence, may appeal to the Board;

(b) of the Director, refusing to grant or cancelling or suspending a licence, may appeal to the Administrator

within thirty days from the date on which such order is communicated to him and in such manner as may be prescribed.

(2) The Board or, as the case may be, the Administrator shall, on such appeal, make such order as it or he may deem just and proper:

Provided that, before dismissing an appeal, the Board or, as the case may be, the Administrator shall give the appellant a reasonable opportunity of being heard, and record in writing the reasons for such dismissal.

Provision for settlement of disputes. 37. (1) For the purpose of settling disputes between buyers and sellers of agricultural produce or their agents including any disputes regarding quality or weight or payment, or any matter in relation to the regulation of marketing of agricultural produce in the market area, the Market Committee constituted for that market area may appoint arbitrators or constitute from amongst its members a sub-committee.

(2) The method of appointment of arbitrators, the constitution and function of the sub-committees and the fees, if any, that may be paid by parties for the settlement of disputes shall be such as may be prescribed.

(3) Any party, aggrieved by the decision of the arbitrator or the sub-committee, may prefer an appeal from such decision to the Board in such manner and within such time as may be prescribed.

CHAPTER VII

MARKETING DEVELOPMENT FUND AND MARKET FUND

Marketing Development Fund.

38. (1) All moneys received by the Board shall be credited into a fund to be called the Marketing Development Fund.

(2) All expenditure incurred by the Board shall be defrayed from such Fund which shall be jointly operated by the Chairman and the Secretary.

(3) The amount standing to the credit of the Marketing Development Fund shall be kept or invested in such manner as may be prescribed.

(4) The amount standing to the credit of the Marketing Development Fund shall be expended for all or any of the following purposes, namely:—

(i) better marketing of agricultural produce;

(ii) marketing of agricultural produce on co-operative lines;

(iii) collection and dissemination of market rates and news;

(iv) grading and standardisation of agricultural produce;

(v) general improvements in the markets or their respective areas;

(vi) maintenance of the office of the Board and construction and repair of its office buildings, rest houses and staff quarters;

(vii) giving aid to financially weak Market Committees in the shape of loans, or grants, or both;

(viii) payment of salary, leave, allowance, gratuity, compassionate allowance, compensation for injuries or death resulting from accidents, while on duty, medical aid, pension or provident fund to

or 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

the persons employed by the Board and leave and pension contributions to Government servants on deputation;

(ix) payment of travelling and other allowances to the members and employees of the Board;

(x) propaganda, demonstration and publicity in favour of agricultural improvements;

(xi) production and betterment of agricultural produce;

(xii) meeting any legal expenses incurred by the Board;

(xiii) imparting education in marketing of agricultural produce;

(xiv) construction of godowns;

(xv) expenses incurred in auditing the accounts of the Board;

(xvi) with the previous sanction of the Administrator, any other purpose which is calculated to promote the general interest of the Board and the Market Committees or the national or public interest:

Provided that, if the Board decides to give aid of more than five thousand rupees to a financially weak Market Committee under clause (vii), prior approval of the Administrator to such payment shall be obtained.

39. (1) All fees and other moneys received by a Market Committee under this Act (except the amount of such fees credited to the Election Fund under section 12), all sums realised by way of penalty (otherwise than by way of a fine in a criminal case), all loans raised by the Committee, and all grants, loans or contributions made by the Administrator to the Committee shall form part of a fund to be called the Market Fund.

Market Fund, its custody and investment.

607

(2) The amount to the credit of a Market Fund shall be kept or invested in such manner as may be prescribed.

(3) Every Market Committee shall, out of the Market Fund, pay-

(a) to the Board, as contribution, such percentage of its income derived from licence fee and market fee, as well as the amount paid to it under sub-section (4) of section 59, as is specified below, to enable the Board to defray its expenses on the office establishment and other expenses incurred by it in the interest of the Market Committee generally.—

(i) if the annual income of a Market Committee does not exceed Rs. 10,000 ... 10 per centum;

 (ii) if the annual income of a Market
 Committee exceeds Rs. 10,000 but does not exceed Rs. 15,000—on the first Rs. 10,000 ... 10 per centum;

on the next Rs. 5,000 or part thereof



10 per centum:

(*iii*) if the annual income of a Market Committee exceeds Rs. 15,000—on the first Rs. 10,000

AV5. 10,000	••	10 per 00
on the next Rs 5,000	••	15 per centum;
on the remaining income	••	20 per centum;

(b) to the Administrator, the cost of any special or additional staff employed by the Government, in consultation with the Market Committee, for giving effect to the provisions of this Act in the market area.

(4) The Administrator shall determine the cost of the special or additional staff referred to in clause (b) of sub-section (3) and shall, where the staff is employed for the purposes of more Market Committees than one, apportion such cost among the Market Committees concerned in such manner as he thinks fit, and the decision of the Administrator determining the amount payable by any Market Committee shall be final.

40. The amount standing to the credit of the Market Fund may be expended for all or any of the following purposes, namely:—

(a) the acquisition of site or sites for the market;

(b) maintenance, development and improvement of the market;

(c) construction of, and repairs to, buildings necessary for the purposes of such market and for the health, convenience and safety of persons using it;

(d) the provision and maintenance of standard weights and measures;

(e) pay, pension and leave, allowances, gratuities, compensations for injuries or death resulting from accidents, compassionate allowances and contributions towards leave, allowances, pensions or provident fund of the officers and servants employed by the Market Committee;

(f) the payment of interest on loan, if any, raised by the Market. Committee and the provision of sinking fund in respect of such loan;

(g) the collection and dissemination of information regarding matters relating to crop-statistics and marketing in respect of the agricultural produce specified in the notification under sub-section (1) of section 4;

(h) propaganda in favour of agricultural improvement and orderly marketing;

(i) payment of travelling and other allowances to the members of the Market Committee and its sub-committees and of subcommittees, if any, constituted under section 37;

(j) the payment of honorarium to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman under sub-section (2) of section 17;

(k) giving grant or donation to any institution or body conducting any educational or welfare activities for the benefit of agriculturists in the market area, subject to the condition that the amount of such grant or donation does not exceed, in the aggregate, ten per cent. of the net amount remaining after deducting the expenditure from the revenues of the year immediately preceding the year in which such grant or donation is made;

Purposes for which Market Fund may be expended. OF 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

(l) expenses of any Tribunal constituted under sub-section (4) of section 60;

(m) any other function of the Market Committee specified in this Act or in the rules made thereunder;

(n) for any other purpose, with the previous approval of the Administrator.

41. The manner in which any payment from the Marketing Development Fund or Market Fund shall be made, its account shall be kept and audited or re-audited (including powers to be exercised by the auditor in that behalf), its annual, revised or supplementary budget estimates of income and expenditure shall be made (including provision for modifying, annulling or rescinding such budgets) and its annual administration report shall be prepared, shall be such as may be prescribed.

Manner of auditing accounts, preparing budget, annual report, etc.

Making

or reco-

very of

allowance

prohibited.

trade

CHAPTER VIII

TRADE ALLOWANCES PROHIBITED

42. No person shall make, or cause to be made on his behalf or on behalf of any other person, or recover, or cause to be recovered on his behalf or on behalf of any other person, any trade allowance in any market or market area in relation to any transaction made or proposed to be made in the market area in respect of any agricultural produce.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, "trade allowance" means any deduction in price or rate of the agricultural produce on account of any variation in the quality, weight, container, sample or admixture.

CHAPTER IX

CONTROL BY THE BOARD

43. The Board, or any officer authorised by it by general or special order in this behalf, may-

(a) inspect or cause to be inspected the accounts and offices of a Market Committee;

(b) hold inquiry into the affairs of a Market Committee;

(c) call for any return, statement, accounts or report which it or he may think fit to require such Committee to furnish;

(d) require a Market Committee to take into consideration-

(i) any objection which appears to it or him to exist to the doing of anything which is about to be done or is being done by or on behalf of such Committee, or

(ii) any information it, or he, is able to furnish and which appears to it or him to necessitate the doing of a certain thing, which is not being done by such Committee,

and make a written reply to it or him within a reasonable time statnig its reasons for doing, or not doing such thing;

115 Law-77

14 of 1974.

相相 计正

609

Inspection, inquiry, submission of statements, etc. (e) direct, pending consideration of their reply made under clause (d), that anything which is about to be done or is being done, should not be done and anything which should be done but is not being done, should be done within such time as it or he may direct.

44. (1) When the accounts and offices of a Market Committee are inspected, or the affairs of such Committee are inquired into, under section 43, or the proceedings of such Committee are examined under section 46, all officers, servants and members of such Committee shall furnish such information in their possession in regard to the accounts and offices or affairs or proceedings of such Committee as the Board, or the officers authorised by the Board, as the case may be, may require.

(2) The Board or any officer inspecting the accounts and offices, or inquiring into the affairs of a Market Committee under section 43, or the Board examining the proceedings of such Committee under section 46, shall, for the purposes of such inspection, inquiry or examination, have the same powers as are vested in a Civil Court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit, in respect of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the summoning and enforcing the *i*tendance of any officer, servant or member of the Market Commit'ze and examining him on oath;

(b) the discovery and production by any officer, servant or member of the Market Committee of any document or other material object producible as evidence; and

(c) the reception of evidence on affidavits.

(3) Any officer exercising the powers conferred by sub-section (2) shall be deemed to be a Civil Court for the purposes of section 195 and Chapter XXVI of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

45. Where the Board has reason to believe that the books and records

of a Market Committee are likely to be tampered with or destroyed

or the funds or property of a Market Committee are likely to be

Seizure of account books and other documents

At.

misappropriated or misapplied, the Board may issue an order directing a person duly authorised by it in writing to seize and take possession of such books and records, funds and property of a Market Committee, and the officer or officers of the Market Committee responsible for the custody of such books, records, funds and property, shall give delivery thereof to the person so authorised. 46. The Board may, at any time, call for and examine the proceedings of any Market Committee for the purpose of satisfying itself as to the legality or propriety of any decision or order passed by the Market Committee under this Act, and if, in any case, it appears to the Board that

any decision or order or proceedings so called for should be modified,

annulled or reversed, the Board may pass such order thereon as it thinks

Board to call for proceedings or Market Committees and to pass orders thereop.

fit.

Powers of

Duty of

officers,

and members

Com-

mittee

to furnish information

to Board,

officers

trator.

and

authorised

Adminis-

4.5

3 . 2 1 .

a latt: Filta

servants

of Market

5 of 1908.

2 of 1974.

or 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

47. (1) Where the Administrator is satisfied that, for securing efficient regulation of marketing of agricultural produce in a market area, it is necessary that two or more Market Committees therein should be amalgamated or any Market Committee therein should be divided into two or more Market Committees, he may, after consulting the Market Committees or Market Committee, as the case may be, and the Board, by notification, provide for the amalgamation of such Market Committees into a single Market Committee or division of the Market Committee into two or more Market Committees for the market area in respect of the agricultural produce specified in the notification with such constitution, property, rights, interests and authorities and such liabilities, duties and obligations (including provision in respect of contracts, assets, employees, proceedings and such incidental, consequential and supplementary matters as may be necessary to give effect to such amalgamation or, as the case may be the division) as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Where more Market Committees than one are established in any market area under sub-section (1), the Administrator may, notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, issue general or special direction as to which of the Market Committees shall exercise the powers, perform the duties and discharge the functions of a Market Committee under this Act, in respect of matters in which they are jointly interested.

(3) Where any direction is issued under sub-section (2), the cost incurred by a Market Committee in pursuance of the direction shall be shared by the other Market Committee concerned in such proportion as may be agreed upon, or, in default of agreement, as may be determined by the Administrator or such officer as he may direct in this behalf and the decision of the Administrator or such officer, as the case may be, shall be final.

48. (1) If, in the opinion of the Administrator, a Market Committee, or any member thereof, is not competent to perform, or persistently makes default in performing, the duties imposed on it or him by or under this Act, or abuses its or his powers or wilfully disregards any instructions issued by the Administrator or any officer duly authorised by him in this behalf and arising out of audit of accounts of the Market Committee or inspection of the office and work thereof, the Administrator may, for reasons to be recorded by him in writing and after giving the Committee or member, as the case may be, an opportunity of tendering an explanation, by notification, supersede, such Market Committee, or removed such member, as the case may be; and, where a member is removed the vacancy so caused shall be filled in the same manner, and subject to the same condition in regard to term of office, as provided in section 16.

(2) Upon the publication of a notification under sub-section (1) superseding a Market Committee, the following consequences shall ensue, that is to say,—

(a) all members of the Market Committee shall, as from the date of such publication, be deemed to have vacated their offices;

(b) all the assets of the Committee shall vest in the Board and the Board shall be liable for all legally enforceable liabilities of the

6r 1

Amalgamation or division of Market Committees.

> Superses_ sion of Market Committee, etc.

Committee, subsisting on the date of its supersession, to the extent of the said assets;

(c) the Administrator may, by order, either constitute a new Market Committee in accordance with the provisions contained in Chapter III or make such other arrangements for the carrying out of the functions of the Market Committee as he thinks fit.

(3) If the Administrator constitutes a new Market Committee under clause (c) of sub-section (2), he shall transfer the assets and liabilities of the Market Committee, as on the date immediately preceding the date of such transfer, to the new Market Committee so constituted.

(4) Where the Administrator does not constitute a new Market Committee under clause (c) of sub-section (2), the balance of the assets of the Market Committee as may be left after meeting all the liabilities of such Committee shall continue to vest in the Board and the Board shall utilise the said assets for such objects of public utility as the Administrator may by order specify as being conducive to the regulation of the marketing of agricultural produce in the market area.

CHAPTER X

PENALTIES

Penalty for not complying with directions under sub-section 2) of section 22. 49. If the outgoing Chairman or Vice-Chairman, to whom a direction nas been issued under sub-section (2) of section 22, does not, except for reasons beyond his control, comply with such direction, he shall be punished with simple imprisonment for a term which may extend to one month, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both.

Penalty for contravention of section 33 50. Whoever, in contravention of the provisions of sub-section (1) of section 33, uses any place in the market area for the marketing of the agricultural produce specified in the declaration made under sub-section (1) of section 4, or operates in the market area or in any market therein as a trader, commission agent, broker, processor, weighman, measurer, surveyor, warehouseman, or in any other capacity in relation to the marketing of agricultural produce specified in such declaration, shall be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both; and, in the case of a continuing contravention, with a further fine which may extend to fifty rupecs for every day, after the first, during which the contravention continues.

OF 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

51. Whoever, in contravention of the provisions of section 42, makes or causes to be made or recovers or causes to be recovered any trade allowance shall, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to three months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both.

52. Whoever obstructs any officer in carrying out the inspection of accounts, or in holding any inquiry into the affairs, of a Market Committee or fails to obey any order with reference to any matter specified in clause (a), clause (c), clause (d) or clause (e) of section 43, shall, be punished with fine which may extend to two hundred rupees for everyday during which the offence continues.

53. If any officer, servant or member of a Market Committee, when required under section 44 to furnish information in regard to the accounts and offices or affairs of the Market Committee or the proceedings of a Market Committee,—

(a) wilfully neglects or refuses to furnish any information; or

(b) wilfully furnishes information which is false or incorrect in material particulars,

such officer, servant or member shall, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both.

54. Whoever, in contravention of the provisions of section 45 obstructs any person in seizing or taking possession of any books, records, funds or property of the Market Committee or fails to give delivery thereof to such person shall, be punished with fine which may extend to two hundred rupees.

55. Whoever contravenes any provision of this Act or of any rule or bye-law made thereunder shall, if no other penalty is provided for such contravention elsewhere in this Act or in the rules or bye-laws, be punished with fine which may extend to two hundred rupees.

CHAPTER XI

MISCELLANEOUS

0.03114

56. (1) Every member or employee of the Board or any Market Committee shall be liable for the loss, wastage, misappropriation or misapplication of any money or other property belonging to a Market Committee, if such loss, wastage, misappropriation or misapplication is proved to the satisfaction of the Board to be the direct consequence of the neglect or misconduct on the part of such member or employee, and he may, after being given an opportunity by a written notice to show cause why he should not be required to make good the loss, be required by the Board to make good the amount of money or the value of the property so lost, wasted, misappropriated or misapplied, and, if the money or the

Liability of members or employees of Board or

Market;

mittees.

Com.

Penalty for making or recovering trade allowance. Penalty for obstruction of officer and failure to obey order under section 43.

Penalty for contravening provisions of section 44.

Penalty for con-

traven-

tion of

section 45.

General provi-

sion for

punish-

ment of offence.

value of the property is not made good within one month from the expiry of the period of appeal specified in sub-section (3), an amount equal to the money or the value of the property shall be recoverable from such member or employee as an arrear of land revenue:

Provided that no such member or employee shall be called upon to show cause after the expiry of a period of four years from the occurrence of such loss, wastage, misappropriation or misapplication or after the expiry of a period of two years from the time of his ceasing to be a member or an employee of the Board or Market Committee, as the case may be, whichever is earlier.

(2) Every member or employee of the Board shall be liable for the loss, wastage, misappropriation or misapplication of any money or other property belonging to the Board, if such loss, wastage, misappropriation or misapplication is proved to the satisfaction of the Board to be the direct consequence of the neglect or misconduct on the part of such member or employee in the performance of his duties as such member or employee, and he may, after being given an opportunity by a written notice to show cause why he should not be required to make good the loss, be required by the Board to make good the amount of the money or the value of the property so lost, wasted, misappropriated or misapplied, and, if the money or the value of the property is not made good within one month from the expiry of the period of appeal specified in sub-section (3), an amount equal to the money or the value of the property shall be recoverable from such member or employee as an arrear of land revenue:

Provided that no such member or employee shall be called upon to show cause after the expiry of a period of four years from the occurrence of such loss, wastage, misappropriation or misapplication or after the expiry of a period of two years from the time of his ceasing to be a member or an employee of the Board, whichever is earlier.

(3) The member or employee against whom an order under sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) is made, may, within thirty days from the date of the service of such order, appeal to the Administrator who shall have the power of confirming, modifying or reversing the order made by the Board.

(4) In computing the period of two years or four years, as the case may be, the period during which any proceeding was stayed or the period during which any appeal or revision against the order for making good the loss, remained pending, shall be excluded.

57. The Chairman, the members, the Secretary and other officers and servants of the Board and the Chairman, Vice-Chairman, members, Secretary and other officers and servants of a Market Committee shall be deemed to be public servants within the meaning of section 21 of the Indian Penal Code.

45 of 1860.

Bar of suit in the obsence of notice.

Chairman, etc., of

the Board

and the

Market

Committee to be public servants.

> 58. (1) No suit or other legal proceeding shall be instituted against the Board or any Market Committee or any member, officer or servant thereof or any person acting under the direction of any such Board, Market Committee, member, officer or servant for anything done or purported to be done, in good faith as such member, officer, or servant

or 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

under this Act, until the expiration of two months next after notice in writing, stating the cause of action, the name and place of residence of the intending plaintiff and the relief which he claims, has been, in the case of the Board or Market Committee, delivered or left at its office, and in the case of any such member, officer, servant or person as aforesaid, delivered to him or left at his office or usual place of residence, and the plaint shall contain a statement that such notice has been so delivered or left.

(2) Every such suit shall be dismissed unless it is instituted within six months from the date of accrual of the alleged cause of action.

(3) Nothing in this section shall be deemed to apply to any suit instituted under section 38 of the Specific Relief Act, 1963.

59. (1) No offence under this Act, or any rule or bye-law made thereunder, shall be tried by a court inferior to the court of a Judicial Magistrate of the first class.

(2) No prosecution under this Act shall be instituted except by the Director or any officer authorised by him in that behalf or by the Secretary or by any other person duly authorised by the Board or the Market Committee, as the case may be, in that behalf.

(3) No court shall take cognizance of any offence under this Act or any rule, order or bye-law made thereunder, unless complaint thereof is made within six months from the date on which the alleged commission of the offence came to the knowledge of the Director, officer, Secretary or person referred to in sub-section (2).

(4) All fines received by a court from an offender shall be credited to the Government revenues and an amount equal to such fine shall be paid by the Government to the Board or the Market Committee, as the case may be.

60. (1) Every sum due from the Board or a Market Committee to the Government shall be recoverable as an arrear of land revenue.

(2) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 63, any sum due to the Board or a Market Committee on account of any charge, costs, expenses, fees, rent or on any other account under the provisions of this Act or any rule or bye-law made thereunder or any sum due to an agriculturist for any agricultural produce, specified under sub-section (1) of section 27, sold by him in the market area and which is not paid to him as provided by or under this Act, shall be recoverable from the person from whom such sum is due, in the same manner as if it were an arrear of land revenue.

(3) If any question arises whether a sum is due to the Board or Market Committee or any agriculturist within the meaning of sub-section (2), it shall be referred to a Tribunal constituted for the purpose which shall, after making such inquiry as it may deem fit, and after giving to the person from whom it is alleged to be due, an opportunity of being heard, decide the question and the decision of the Tribunal shall be final.

(4) The Administrator may constitute one or more Tribunals consisting of one person, possessing such qualifications as may be prescribed who is not connected with the Board or Market Committee or the agriculturist, as the case may be, or with the person from whom the sum is alleged to be due,

Recovery of sums due to Government, Board, Market Committee and others.

Trial of offences. 616

(5) Except as otherwise directed by the Tribunal in the circumstances of any case, the expenses of the Tribunal, as computed by it, shall, ordinarily, be borne by the party against whom a decision is given.

61. The Administrator may, by notification, and subject to such conditions, if any, as he may think fit to impose, delegate all or any of the powers conferred upon him by or under any of the provisions of this Act to the Board or any other officer or person specified in the notification.

62. (1) The Central Government may, by general or special order, published in the Official Gazette, exempt the Board or any Market Committee or any class of persons from any of the provisions of this Act or any rule, regulation or bye-law made thereunder or may direct, in like manner, that the provisions of this Act shall apply to the Board or any Market Committee or any class of persons with such modifications, not affecting the substance thereof, as may be specified in that order.

(2) All orders made under sub-section (1) shall be laid, as soon as may be after they are made, before each House of Parliament.

(3) The Administrator may, by general or special order, published in the Official Gazette, direct that any rule, regulation or bye-law made under this Act shall apply to the Board or any Market Committee or any class of persons with such modifications, not affecting the substance thereof, as may be specified in that order.

63. (1) The Administrator may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the manner of holding an inquiry under section 4;

(b) preparation of the estimates of annual income and expenditure of the Board under sub-section (14) of section 5 and matter connected therewith;

(c) the manner in which the members of a Market Committee may be elected, under section 11, including all matters incidental to such election;

(d) term of office and other conditions of service of Chairman or Vice-Chairman of the Market Committee under sections 17 and 20;

(e) the duties of Market Committees under sub-section (2) of section 25 and the promotion of the grading and standardisation of such agricultural produce as may be specified in the rules, under clause (k) of that sub-section;

(f) the manner of levy and collection of market fees by Market Committee, under section 28;

(g) the conditions subject to which loans may be obtained by a Market Committee from another Market Committee under subsection (3) of section 29;

(h) the manner in which and the time within which an appeal may be filed under sub-section (2) of section 31 or sub-section (2) of section 71;

(i) the form of licence and the terms and conditions subject to which a licence may be granted or renewed, including the fees to be paid in respect of such licence, under section 34:

Power to make rules.

11

Power to exempt the Board, Market Committee, etc., from provisions of

the Act.

Power of

Adminis-

trator to

delegate

powers.

(j) the fees payable in connection with the weighment and delivery of agricultural produce under section 34;

(k) the manner in which an appeal may be filed under sub-section (1) of section 36;

(l) the composition of sub-committees, method of appointment of arbitrators and the fees, if any, that may be paid by parties for the settlement of disputes, the procedure to be followed by the sub-committees or arbitrators for the settlement of disputes and the manner in which and the time within which an appeal may be preferred from the decision of the sub-committee or arbitrator under section 37;

(m) the manner in which the amount to the credit of a Marketing Development Fund or a Market Fund shall be kept or invested under sub-section (3) of section 38 or, as the case may be, sub-section (2) of section 39;

(n) travelling and other allowances payable to the members of the Board or the Market Committees;

(c) the manner in which payment from the Marketing Development Fund or Market Fund shall be made, its account shall be kept or audited or re-audited, budget estimates of income and expenditure shall be made and annual administration report shall be prepared under section 41;

(p) the qualifications of a member of a Tribunal constituted under sub-section (4) of section 60;

(q) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Any rule made under this section may provide that, if any purchaser fails to make the payment forthwith as required by sub-section (6) of section 27, he shall be liable to pay interest from the date of sale to the date of payment at such rate as may be provided in such rule, such rate not being in excess of the maximum rate of interest fixed for unsecured loans by banking institutions and if payment is not made within thirty days from the date on which the agricultural produce is sold, the principal and interest shall be recoverable by the Market Committee from the purchaser in the manner provided in section 60.

(4) Any rule made under the provisions of this Act may provide that the contravention thereof shall, on conviction, be punished with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees.

(5) The power to make rules conferred by this section shall be subject to the condition of the rules being made after previous publication.

(6) Every rule made under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

115 Law-78

Į

Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) [ACT 87

Power to ma**ke** regulations. 618

64. (1) The Board may, with the previous approval of the Administrator and by notification, make regulations, not inconsistent with any rules made under this Act. for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such regulations may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the method of recruitment, the scales of pay and other conditions of service of employees of the Board;

(b) regulation of transaction of business at the meetings of the Board;

(c) delegation of duties and powers of the Board to its Chairman or Secretary or any other officer employed by it;

(d) delegation of duties and powers of the Market Committees to its sub-committees;

(e) terms and conditions regarding lending of services of Secretary and the salary and other conditions of service of other officers and servants of Market Committees.

Bye-laws.

65. (1) Subject to any rules and regulations made under this Act, and with the previous sanction of the Board or any other officer specially empowered in this behalf by the Administrator, a Market Committee may, in respect of the market area for which it is constituted or any markets established therein, make bye-laws for determining the quantity of agricultural produce which may be provided for retail sale, for the regulation of the business (including meeting, quorum and procedure) of the Market Committee, and the conditions of trading in the market area, including the rates and manner of collection or refund of market fees or any other fees levied under this Act.

(2) Where a Market Committee fails to make bye-laws under this section within six months from the date on which this Act comes into force or the date of its constitution, whichever is later, the Board may make such bye-laws as it may think fit and the bye-laws so made shall remain in operation in relation to that Market Committee.

(3) (a) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act or the rules, regulations or bye-laws made thereunder, if the Board considers that an amendment, alteration, rescission or adoption of a new bye-law is necessary or desirable in the interests of a Market Committee, it may, by an order in writing to be served on the Market Committee by registered post, require the Market Committee to make such amendment, alteration, rescission or adoption of new bye-law within such time as may be specified in such order.

(b) If the Market Committee fails to make the amendment, alteration or rescission or to adopt the new bye-law within the time specified by the Board in its order under clause (a), the Board may, after giving the Market Committee an opportunity of being heard, register such amendment, alteration, rescission or adoption of such new bye-law, and issue a certified copy thereof to the Market Committee.

(c) The Market Committee may, within thirty days from the date of issue of the certified copy referred to in clause (b), appeal against such order to the Administrator.

OF 1976] Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation)

(d) Where an appeal is presented within the period specified in clause (c), the amendment, alteration, rescission or new bye-law shall not come into force till the order is confirmed by the Administrator.

(e) A certified copy of the amendment, alteration, rescission or the new bye-law registered by the Board under clause (b) shall, subject to the result of an appeal, if any, under clause (c), be conclusive evidence that the same has been duly registered and such amendment, alteration, rescission or new bye-law shall be deemed to have been made by the Market Committee.

(4) No bye-law or rescission of a bye-law or its alteration or amendment shall take effect until it has been confirmed by the Board and notified in the Official Gazette.

(5) Any bye-law made under the provisions of this Act may provide that any contravention thereof shall, on conviction, be punished with fine which may extend to one hundred rupees.

66. The Administrator may, after consulting the Board and Market Committees concerned, by notification, include in the Schedule any item of agricultural produce or, amend, or exclude, any of the items of agricultural produce specified in the Schedule.

67. When, before the commencement of this Act, any area comprised in any market area was excluded from such market area under section 4 of the Bombay Agricultural Produce Markets Act, 1939, as in force in the Union territory of Delhi immediately before the commencement of this Act, and the area so excluded was declared as a separate market area and a Market Committee was constituted therefor, and both the Market Committees continue to function immediately after such commencement and the assets, rights and liabilities of the separate Market Committee are not yet determined, then, the Administrator may, by notification, after consulting the Market Committee concerned, provide for the transfer of the assets, rights and liabilities of the Market Committee in relation to the area so excluded (including the rights and liabilities under any contract made by it) to the separate Market Committee on such terms and conditions as may be specified in such notification.

68. Whenever it is found that any amount due to the Board or a Market Committee is irrecoverable or should be remitted, or whenever any loss of the Board's or Market Committee's money or stores or other property occurs through the fraud or negligence of any person or for any other cause and such money or property is found to be irrecoverable, the fact shall be reported to the Board or Market Committee, as the case may be, and the Board, with the approval of the Administrator, and the Market Committee, with the approval of the Board, may order the amount or value of the property to be written off as lost, irrecoverable or remitted, as the case may be:

Provided that in the case of Market Committee, if in any case the amount due or the value of such property is in excess of one hundred rupees, such order shall not take effect unless it is approved by the Administrator.

Power of Administrator to amend Schedule.

Power of Administrator to transfer assets, etc., in cases of Market Committees constituted for excluded areas under Bombay Act 22 of 1939. Power to write off irrecover-

able fees,

etc.

620

Revision.

Power to

compound

offences.

69. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, the Administrator shall have the power of reversing or modifying any order of the Board or any of its officers passed or purporting to have been passed under this Act if he is satisfied that such order is not in accordance with the provisions of this Act, or any rule, regulation or bye-law made thereunder.

70. (1) With the previous approval of the Chairman of the Board, a Market Committee or with the authorisation by a resolution of a Market Committee, its Chairman, may accept from any person against whom a reasonable suspicion exists that he has committed an offence under this Act, or any rule, regulation or bye-law made thereunder, a sum of monev by way of composition for such offence.

(2) On the payment of such amount of money to the Market Committee or to its Chairman, as the case may be, the suspected person, if in custody, shall be discharged and no further proceedings shall be taken against such person.

71. (1) A Market Committee and its Chairman shall have the power, by order, to impose the penalties of censure and fine on any market functionary or agriculturist or purchaser for the contravention of any bye-law, after giving the person concerned a reasonable opportunity of being heard:

Provided that the Market Committee shall not be competent to impose fine exceeding twenty-five rupees and the Chairman shall not be competent to impose fine exceeding five rupees.

(2) An appeal against an order under sub-section (1) shall lie to the Board, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed.

72. (1) On the commencement of this Act, the Bombay Agricultural Produce Markets Act, 1939, shall cease to be in force in the Union territory of Delhi:

Bombay Act 22 of 1939.

Provided that such cesser shall not affect the previous operation of the enactment aforesaid and anything done or any action taken (including any appointment, delegation or declaration made, notification, order, rule, direction or notice issued, bye-law framed, Market Committee established, licences granted, fees levied and collected, instruments executed, any fund established or constituted) by or under the provisions of any such enactment shall, in so far as it is not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act, and shall continue in force unless and until superseded by anything done or any action taken under this Act.

(2) Any area or place declared to be a market area or any place or market declared to be a market under the enactment so ceasing to be in force shall, on the commencement of this Act, be deemed to be the market area or mailent declared under this Act; the Market Committee constituted for the said market area and functioning immediately prior to such commencement shall be deemed, notwithstanding anything contained in this Act, to be the Market Committee constituted under this Act for such market area, and, where it is so declared or notified, also for the agricultural produce specified in the declaration or notification;

the Committee and Chairman to impose penalties.

Repeal

saving.

and

Power of

and all the members of such Market Committee shall be deemed to be members nominated by the Administrator under sub-section (2) of section 9.

(3) Any reference to the enactment ceasing to be in force as aforesaid or to any provision thereof or to any officer, authority or person entrusted with any functions thereunder, in any law for the time being in force or in any instrument or document, shall be construed, where necessary, as a reference to the corresponding provisions of this Act or to the corresponding officer, authority or person functioning under this Act, and the corresponding officer, authority or person, as the case may be, shall have and exercise the functions under such law instrument or document.

(4) The mention of particular matters in this section shall not affect the general application to this Act of section 6 of the General Clauses Act, 1897 as if the Bombay Agricultural Produce Markets Act, 1939, as applicable to the Union territory of Delhi, had been repealed by this Act.

73. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, as occasion requires, by order not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, do anything which appears to it to be necessary or expedient for the purpose of removing the difficulty:

Power to remove difficulties.

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of two years from the commencement of this Act.

10 of 1897. Bombay Act 22 of 1939.

THE SCHEDULE

[See section 2(1)(b) and section 66]

I. Animal husbandry products-

- 1. Butter.
- 2. Cattle.
- 3. Eggs.
- 4. Ghee.
- 5. Goat.
- 6. Hides and skins.
- 7. Milk.

8. Poultry.

9. Sheep.

10. Wool.

II. Apiculture—

Honey.

III. Cattle feeds____

1. Guwar.

- 2. Punvad.
- IV. Cereals-
 - 1. Bajra,

2. Barley.

- 3. Inferior millets, for example, swank, kodra kangni, etc.
- 4. Jowar.
- 5. Maize.

6. Oats.

7. Paddy (husked and unhusked).

8. Wheat (husked and unhusked).

V. Condiments, spices and others-

1. Betel leaves.

2. Betelnuts.

- 3. Cardamom and pepper.
- 4. Cashewnuts.

5. Chillies.

6. Corriander.

7. Dalchini.

8. Garlic.

9. Ginger.

10. Ilachi.

11. Long.

12. Methi.

13. Rai (mustard).

14. Sonf.

15. Turmeric.

16. Zeera.

VI. Fibres-

1. Cotton (ginned and unginned).

2. Sanhemp.

VII. Fruits-

1. Almonds.

2. Apples.

3. Banana.

4. Cherry.

5. Chickoo.

6. Fig.

7. Grapes.

8. Guava.

9. Kakri.

10. Leechi.

11. Lemon.

12. Malta,

13. Mango.

14. Melon.

15. Mosambi.

16. Papaya.

17. Peaches.

18. Pears

19. Plums.

20. Pomegranate.

21. Santra.

22. Strawberry.

23. Water melons.

VIII. Grass and fodder.

IX. Gur, sugar, sugarcane, khandsari, shakhar and rashkat.

X. Narcotics-

624 Delhi Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) [ACT 87 OF 1976]

ŗ.

XI. Oilseeds-

1. Castor seed.

2. Cotton seed.

3. Groundnut (shelled and unshelled).

4. Linseed.

5. Sarson.

6. Sesamum.

7. Taramira.

8. Toria.

XII. Pisciculture-

Fish.

XIII. Pulses-

1. Arhar.

2. Beans.

3. Gram.

4. Guara.

5. Mash.

6. Masur.

7. Moth.

8. Mung.

9. Peas.

10. Urad.

XIV. Vegetables-

1. Arvi.

2. C'arrots-all types.

3. Cucumber-all types.

4. Gobhi-all types.

5. Kachalu.

6. Leafy and fresh vegetables.

7. Onion.

8. Peas—all types.

9. Potatoes and sweet potatoes.

1

10. Tomatoes.

THE REPRESENTATION OF THE PEOPLE (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 88 of 1976

[2nd September, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Representation of the People Act, 1950

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: --

1. This Act may be called the Representation of the People (Amendment) Act, 1976.

2. For sub-section (5) of section 4 of the Representation of the People Act, 1950 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

"(5) Save as provided in sub-section (4), the extent of all parliamentary constituencies except the parliamentary constituencies in the Union territory of Arunachal Pradesh shall be as determined by the orders of the Delimitation Commission made under the provisions of the Delimitation Act, 1972 and the extent of the parliamentary constituencies in the Union territory of Arunachal Pradesh shall be as determined by the order of the Election Commission under the provisions of the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963.".

3. For sub-section (3) of section 7 of the principal Act, the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

Amendment of section 7.

Short

title.

Amendment of

section 4.

"(3) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 7A, the extent of each assembly constituency in all the States and Unior

76 of 1972.

43 of 1930.

20 of 1963.

115 Law--79

territories except the assembly constituencies in the Union territory of Arunachal Pradesh shall be as determined by the orders of the Delimitation Commission made under the provisions of the Delimitation Act, 1972 and the extent of each assembly constituency in the Union territory of Arunachal Pradesh shall be as determined by the order of the Election Commission made under the provisions of the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963.".

4. In section 8 of the principal Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1), for the words and figures "the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1966", the words and figures "the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1976" shall be substituted;

(ii) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(3) The consolidation under sub-section (1) of the orders referred to in sub-section (5) of section 4 or, as the case may be, sub-section (3) of section 7 shall not, as provided in sub-section (5) of section 10 of the Delimitation Act, 1972, affect the representation in, and the territorial constituencies of, the House of the People or the Legislative Assembly of the State existing on the date of publication in the Gazette of India of any such order or orders as may be relevant.".

5. In clause (a) of sub-section (1) of section 9 of the principal Act, for the words and figures "the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1966", the words and figures "the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1966, or, as the case may be, the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1976" shall be substituted.

6. For sub-section (3) of section 28 of the principal Act, the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

"(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule."

7. For the First Schedule and the Second Schedule to the principal Act, the following Schedules shall be substituted, namely:—

Amendment of section 9.

Amend_

ment of

section 8.

Amendment of section 28.

Substitution of new Schedules for the First Schedule and the Second Schedule, 76 of 1972

20 of 1963

76 of 1972.

(See section 3)

Allocation of seats in the House of the People

Na	ame of the State/Union territory		of seats in tuted on 1-		Number as sub	of seats in t sequently c	he House onstituted
		Toral	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserve J for the Schedule J Tribes
	I	2	3	4	5	6	7
******	I. STATES :	-					
r.	Andhra Pradesh .	4 1	6	2	42	6	2
2.	Assem	14	I	2	14	I	2
3.	Bihar	53	7	5	54	8	5
4.	Gujarat	24	2	3	26	2	4
5.	Haryana	9	2	•••	. 10	2	••
6.	Himachal Pradesh	4	1		4	1	
7.	Jammu and Kashmir .	6		••	6		۰.
8.	Karnataka	27	4	••	28	4	• •
9.	Kerala	19	2		2)	2	••
0.	Madhya Pradesh .	37	5	8	40	5	8
11.	Maharashtra .	45	3	3	48	3	. 3
2.	Manipur	2	~ ••	I I	2		ĩ
3.	Meghalaya	2		2	3	••	
[4 .	Nagaland	ĩ	••	•••	J	• .	• •
15÷	Orissa	20	3	5	21	3	\$
6.	Punjab	13	. 3		13	3	
17.	Rajasthan .	23	ł	3	2 5	5 4	3
8.	Sikkim	۰.	• •		I	· · ·	
9.	Tamil Nadu	39	7		39	, 7	
ıç.	Tripura .	2	• •	_ 1	3		1
2 1 .	Uttar Pradesh	85	1	8	85	3 נ	•
2.	West Bengal .	40 40	8	2.	42	. b	:

Na	ame of the State/Unio territory			of seats in th tituted on 1		Number of seats in the House as subsequently constituted			
		Ŧ	otal	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	
~	I 2011		2	3	4	5	6	7	
	II. UNION TERI	RITORIE	: S			· ·			
Ï.	Andaman and Nicol Islands	bar	I		• •	I	••	••	
2.	Arunachal Pradesb	•	I	••	I	2	••	• •	
3.	Chandigarh	•	r	••	••	I	••	••	
4.	Dadra and Nagar H	aveli	r	••	I	I	••	I	
5.	Delhi .	•	7	I	••	7	1	· .	
6.	Goa, Daman and Di	u	2	••	••	2	••	••	
7.	Lakshadweep		I	••	I	r	••	1	
8.	Mizoram .	•	I		I	I	• •		
9.	Pondicherry	•	I	••	••	I	••	••	
;	T	OTAL 5	23	77	41	542	78	38	

THE SECOND SCHEDULE

(See sections 7 and 7A)

Total number of seats in the Legislative Assemblies

Name of the State/ Union territory	Legisl	ative Assem	of seats in the ve Assembly as ed on 1-1-1973 Number of seats in th Legislative Assembly a subsequently constitute			y as
	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes
I	2	3	· 4	5	6	7
I. STATES :						
. Andhra Pradesh .	287	40	II	2 94	39	ĬĬ
. Assam	114	8	10	126	5 8	16
3. Bihar 3	318	45	\$ 9	324	- 46	2\$

Name of the State/Union territory			Legislat	r of seats : tive Assem uted on 1-	1 bly as 1-1973	Number of seats in the Legislative Assembly as subsequently constituted			
	,				Reserved for the cheduled S Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes
	I			-	3	4	5	6	7
4.	Guj a rat		•	168	11	22	182	. I 2	25
5.	Haryana			81	15	•••	90	17	·•·
6.	Himachal Pra	ıdesh	•	68	16	3	68	5 15	3
7.	Jammu and K	Cashr	nir*						
8.	Karnataka	•	•	216	29	2	22	29	2
9.	Kerala	•	•	133	IJ	2	14	0 12	2
10.	Madhya Prado	esh	•	296	39	61	3 2	o 42	64
11.	Maharashtra		•	270	15	16	28	38 17	I 7
T2.	Manipur		•	60	I	19	(50 1	19
13.	Meghalaya	•	•	60		5 0	6	io .	.
14.	Nagaland	•	•	52	••	••	e	50 [.] .	• ••
15.	Orissa	•	•	140	2 2	34	14	7 2	2 34
16.	Punjab	•	٠	104	23	••	13	17 2	9
17.	Rajasthan	•	٠	184	31	21	20	00 3	32 2 4
18.	Sikkim	•	•	• •	••	••	3	2	I I**
19.	Tamil Nadu	•	÷	234	42	2	23	4	4 2 2
20.	Tripura		•	60	e	5 19		60	7 17
21.	Uttar Prade	sh	•	425	89		47	25	69 1
22.	West Benga	ıl .		280	55	16	2	94	59 17

*Under the Constitution of Jammu and Kashmir, the number of seats in the Legislative Assembly of that State excluding the 24 seats earmarked for Pakistan-occupied territory is 76 out of which 6 seats have been reserved for the Scheduled Castes in pursuance of the Jammu and Kashmir Representation of the People Act, 1957.

**Reserved for Sanghas.

Name of the State/Union territory	Legisl	er of seats in lative Assemb cuted on 1-1-	ly as	Number of seats in the Legislative Assembly as subsequently constituted			
	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	Total	Reserved for the Scheduled Castes	Reserved for the Scheduled Tribes	
I	2	3	4	5	6	7	
II. UNION TERRITO	RIES :						
1. Arunachal Pradesh	••		••	30	••	••	
2. Goa, Daman and Diu	30	• •	• •	30	• •	• •	
3. Mizoram	30	••		30	••	• **	
4. Pondicherry	30	5		30	5	''	

THE INDIAN IRON AND STEEL COMPANY (ACQUISITION OF SHARES) ACT, 1976

No. 89 of 1976

[2nd September, 1976]

An Act to provide for the equisition of certain shares of the Indian Iron and Steel Company Limited with a view to securing the proper management of the affairs of the Company and the continuity and development of the production of goods which are vital to the needs of the country and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

WHEREAS the management of the undertaking of the Indian Iron and Steel Company Limited was taken over by the Central Government for a limited period under the Indian Iron and Steel Company (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1972, in order to secure the proper management of such undertaking;

AND WHEREAS the top management of the Company was guilty of mismanagement of the affairs of the Company and restoration, after the expiry of the limited period aforesaid, of the management of the affairs of the Company to such top management would be prejudicial to the interests of the Company and to the public interest;

AND WHEREAS investment of a large amount is necessary for the maintenance and development of the production of the undertakings of the Company;

50 of 1972.

AND WHEREAS acquisition by the Central Government of an effective control over the affairs of the Company is necessary to enable it to make the investment aforesaid;

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acquisition of Shares) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 17th day of July, 1976.

Definitions,

÷

Short

ment.

title and com-

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "appointed day" means the 17th day of July, 1976;

(b) "bank" means a banking company within the meaning of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949;

(c) "Company" means the Indian Iron and Steel Company Limited, being a company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 1956, and having its registered office at IISCO House, 50, Chowringhee Road, Calcutta;

(d) "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Payments appointed under section 5;

(e) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(f) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(g) "share" means a share, whether equity or preference, in the capital of the Company, and includes a share pledged by any shareholder with any bank or other creditor, but does not include any share in the capital of the Company held by—

(i) any State Government;

(ii) the State Bank of India, established under section 3 of the State Bank of India Act, 1955 and its subsidiary banks;

(*iii*) the Steel Authority of India Limited, a company formed and registered under the Companies Act, 1956, and having its registered office at Hindustan Times House, Kasturba Gandhi Marg, New Delhi;

(*iv*) the Life Insurance Corporation of India, established under section 3 of the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956;

(v) the Unit Trust of India, established under section 3 of the Unit Trust of India Act, 1963;

(vi) any corresponding new bank, within the meaning of the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970; 10 of 1949.

1 of 1956.

23 of 1955.

31 of 1956.

52 of 1963.

5 of 1970.

57 of 1972.

Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acquisition of Shares)

(vii) any general insurance company nationalised by the General Insurance Business (Nationalisation) Act, 1972;

(h) "shareholder" means a person, who, immediately before the appointed day, was registered by the Company as the holder of any share;

(i) "specified date" means such date as the Central Government may, for the purpose of any provision of this Act, by notification, specify.

CHAPTER II

ACQUISITION OF THE SHARES OF THE COMPANY

3. (1) On the appointed day, all the shares of the Company shall, by virtue of this Act, stand transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government.

vesting of shares of the Company in the Central Govern. ment.

Transfer

and

(2) The Central Government shall be deemed, on and from the appointed day, to have been registered in the Register of members of the Company as the holder of each share which stands transferred to, and vested in, it by virtue of the provisions of sub-section (1).

(3) All the shares which have vested in the Central Government under sub-section (1), shall, by force of such vesting, be freed and discharged of all trusts, liabilities, obligations, mortgages, charges, liens and other incumbrances affecting them, and any attachment, injunction or any decree or order of the court, tribunal or other authority restricting the use of such shares in any manner, shall be deemed to have been withdrawn.

(4) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the provisions of sub-sections (1) and (2) shall not be deemed to affect—

(a) any right of the Company subsisting, immediately before the appointed day, against any shareholder to recover from such shareholder any sum of money on the ground that the shareholder has not paid or credited to the Company the whole or any part of the value of the shares held by him, or on any other ground whatsoever; or

(b) any right of the shareholder subsisting, immediately before the appointed day, against the Company to receive any dividend or other payment due from the Company.

4. (1) For the transfer to, and vesting in, the Central Government, under section 3, of the shares of the Company, there shall be given by the Central Government to the shareholders of the Company, in cash and in the manner specified in section 6, an amount of rupees seven crores, twenty-three lakhs, ninety-five thousand and one hundred and thirtyseven and fifteen paise.

Payment of amounts.

(2) The amount, referred to in sub-section (1), shall carry simple interest at the rate of four per cent, per annum for the period commencing 115 Law-80.

on the appointed day and ending on the date on which payment of such amount is made by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

5. (1) The Central Government shall, for the purpose of disbursing the amounts payable to the Company under section 4, by notification, appoint a Commissioner of Payments.

(2) The Central Government may appoint such other persons as it may think fit to assist the Commissioner and thereupon the Commissioner may authorise one or more of such persons also to exercise all or any of the powers exercisable by him under this Act, and different persons may be authorised to exercise different powers.

(3) Any person authorised by the Commissioner to exercise any of the powers exercisable by the Commissioner may exercise those powers in the same manner and with the same effect as if they have been conferred on that person directly by this Act, and not by way of authorisation.

(4) The salaries and allowances of the Commissioner and other persons appointed under this section shall be defrayed out of the Consolidated Fund of India.

6. (1) The Central Government shall, within thirty days from the specified date, pay, in cash, to the Commissioner, for payment to the shareholders of the Company,—

(a) an amount equal to the amount specified in sub-section (1) of section 4; and

(b) an amount equal to the amount determined under sub-section (2) of section 4.

(2) A deposit account shall be opened by the Central Government in favour of the Commissioner, in the Public Account of India, and every amount paid under this Act to the Commissioner shall be deposited by him to the credit of the said deposit account and the said deposit account shall be operated by the Commissioner.

(3) The interest accruing on the amount standing to the credit of the deposit account, referred to in sub-section (2), shall enure to the benefit of the shareholders of the Company.

7. (1) Every shareholder, having a claim in relation to any share acquired by this Act, shall prefer such claim before the Commissioner within thirty days from the specified date:

Provided that if the Commissioner is satisfied that the claimant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the claim within the period of thirty days, he may entertain the claim within a further period of thirty days and not thereafter.

(2) Every shareholder of a preference share shall have a preferential claim with regard to the amount paid by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

Payment by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

Appoint-

ment of

Commis-

sioner of Pay. ments.

Claims to be made to the Commissioner.

Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acquisition of Shares)

6**3**5

8. On receipt of the claims made under section 7, the Commissioner shall separately arrange the claims in relation to preference shares and in relation to the equity shares and examine the claims in relation to each such share.

9. (1) After examining the claims, the Commissioner shall fix a certain date on or before which every claimant shall file the proof of his claim or be excluded from the benefit of the disbursements made by the Commissioner.

(2) Not less than fourteen days' notice of the date so fixed shall be given by advertisement in one issue of the daily newspaper in the English language and in one issue of such daily newspaper in the regional language as the Commissioner may consider suitable, and every such notice shall call upon the claimant to file the proof of his claim with the Commissioner within the time specified in the advertisement.

(3) Every claimant, who fails to file the proof of his claim within the time specified by the Commissioner, shall be excluded from the disbursement made by the Commissioner.

(4) The Commissioner shall, after such investigation as may, in his opinion, be necessary, and after giving the Company an opportunity of refuting the claim and after giving the claimant a reasonable opportunity of being heard, in writing, admit or reject the claim in whole or in part.

(5) The Commissioner shall have the power to regulate his own procedure in all matters arising out of the discharge of his functions, including the place or places at which he will hold his sittings and shall, for the purpose of making an investigation under this Act, have the same powers as are vested in a civil court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit, in respect of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the summoning and enforcing the attendance of any witness and examining him on oath;

(b) the discovery and production of any document or other material object producible as evidence;

(c) the reception of evidence on affidavits;

(d) the issuing of any commission for the examination of witnesses.

(6) Any investigation before the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a judicial proceeding within the meaning of sections 193 and 228 of the Indian Penal Code and the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a civil court for the purposes of section 345 and Chapter XXVI of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

(7) A claiment, who is dissatisfied with the decision of the Commissioner, may prefer an appeal against the decision to the principal civil court of original jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the registered office of the Company is situated.

5 of 1908.

45 of 1860.

2 of 1974.

Exami-

nation

Admission or

rejection

of claims.

of claims

Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acquisition of Shares)

Disbursement of money by the Commissioner to claimants.

10. (1) After admitting a claim under this Act, the amount due in respect of each share acquired by virtue of this Act shall be paid by the Commissioner at the rate of rupees thirty-two and paise seventy-five per preference share, and at the rate of rupees four and paise seventy per equity share to the person or persons to whom such sums are due, and on such payment, the liability of the Central Government in respect of the share so acquired shall stand discharged.

(2) The Commissioner shall also apportion amongst the shareholders, the amount paid to him by way of interest under sub-section (3) of section 6, and such apportionment shall be made on the basis of the amount due to each shareholder.

11. Any money paid to the Commissioner which remains undisbursed or unclaimed for a period of three years from the last day on which the disbursement was made, shall be transferred by the Commissioner to the general revenue account of the Central Government; but a claim to any money so transferred may be preferred to the Central Government by the person entitled to such payment and shall be dealt with as if such transfer had not been made, the order, if any, for payment of the claim being treated as an order for the refund of revenue.

12. For the purposes of ascertaining whether any person claiming payment under this Act is a shareholder, the Commissioner shall have the right to-

(a) require any person, having the possession, custody or control. of any register or record of the Company, to produce such register or record before the Commissioner,

(b) require any person to make any statement or furnish any information which may be required by the Commissioner.

CHAPTER III

MISCELLANEOUS

Act 13. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding to have anything inconsistent therewith contained in any law, other than this overrid-Act. or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law, other than ing effect. this Act.

Penalties.

14. If any person,---

(a) makes any claim for any payment under this Act, knowing or having reason to believe that such claim is false or without any basis; or

(b) when required under this Act so to do,---

(i) omits or fails to produce any register or record of the Company; or

(ii) makes any statement or furnishes any information which is false in any material particular and which he knows or believes to be false or does not believe to be true; or

636

or unclaimed amount to be deposited to the general revenue account. Power of inspec_

tion,

Undis_

bursed

ÓF 1976]

ires)

(c) makes any such statement as aforesaid in any book, account, record, register, return or other document,

he shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to two thousand rupees, or with both.

15. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

16. No court shall take cognizance of an offence punishable under this Act, except with the previous sanction of the Central Government or of an officer authorised by that Government in this behalf.

17. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules to carry out the provisions of this Act.

(2) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect. as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

10 of 1976.

18. The Indian Iron and Steel Company (Acquisition of Shares) Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed:

Provided that notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provision of this Act. Limita. tion of cognizance of offences. Power to make rules.

Repeal

saving.

and

Offence**s** by companies.

THE CONSERVATION OF FOREIGN EXCHANGE AND PREVENTION OF SMUGGLING ACTIVITIES (SECOND AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 90 of 1976

[2nd September, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities Act, 1974.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:--

1. (1) This Act may be called the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Second Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 16th day of June, 1976.

2. In section 12A of the Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities Act, 1974 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in sub-section (1), for the words "twelve months", the words "twenty-four months" shall be substituted.

3. For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that every declaration made under section 12A of the principal Act before the commencement of this Act and in force immediately before such commencement shall have effect as if the amendment made in that section by this Act had been in force on and from the 1st day of July, 1975.

4. (1) The Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment) Ordinance, 1976 is hereby repealed.

6 of 1976

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Short title and commencement.

Amendment of Act 52 of 1974.

Removal of doubts.

Repeal and saving.

THE DELHI SALES TAX (AMENDMENT AND VALIDATION) ACT, 1976

No. 91 of 1976

[2nd September, 1976]

An Act to amend retrospectively the law relating to sales tax as in force in the Union territory of Delhi during a past period and to validate taxes on the sale or purchase of certain goods during such period.

 B_E it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Delhi Sales Tax (Amendment and Short title.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

Defini. tions.

(a) "Delhi" means, --

(i) as respects any period before the commencement of the Constitution (Seventh Amendment) Act, 1956, the Part C State of Delhi;

(*ii*) as respects any period after such commencement, the Union territory of Delhi;

(b) "principal Act" means the Bengal Finance (Sales Tax) Act, 1941, as it applied to Delhi, from time to time;

(c) "sales tax extension notifications" means-

(i) notification No. S.R.O. 615, dated the 28th day of April, 1951;

(ii) notification No. S.R.O. 1204, dated the 6th day of August. 1951; and

(*iii*) notification No. S.R.O. 1564, dated the 4th day of October, 1951,

of the Government of India in the Ministry of Home Affairs.

639

Bengal Act 6 of 1941. Validation. 3. (1) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (2), each of the sales tax extension notifications shall, for all purposes (including the levy, assessment and collection of taxes under the principal Act and the purposes of section 73 of the Delhi Sales Tax Act, 1975), be deemed to have been, and to be, a law enacted by Parliament which took effect on the date on which such notification was published in the Gazette of India and accordingly anything done or purporting to have been done or any action taken or purporting to have been taken before the commencement of this Act under the principal Act or under the said section 73 shall be deemed to be, and to have always been, as valid and effective as if this section had been in force when such thing was done or such action was taken.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), the provisions of sub-section (2) of section 6 of the principal Act shall, for all purposes (including the levy, assessment and collection of tax under that Act and the purposes of section 73 of the Delhi Sales Tax Act, 1975), have effect and be deemed always to have had effect as if the said subsection (2) (hereinafter referred to as the named sub-section) conferred powers on the Central Government to add to, or omit from or otherwise amend, by notification in the Official Gazette, the Schedule (hereinafter referred to as the named Schedule) mentioned in the named sub-section, without giving any previous notice of its intention so to do.

(3) Notwithstanding any judgment, decree or order of any court or other authority, every notification, to add to, or omit from, or otherwise amend, the named Schedule, issued or purporting to have been issued by the Central Government under the named sub-section shall be, and shall be deemed always to have been, as valid and effective as if this section had been in force when such notification was issued and accordingly—

(a) any tax levied, assessed or collected or purporting to have been levied, assessed or collected under the principal Act by reason of any amendment (whether by way of omission or otherwise) to the named Schedule specified in such notification shall be deemed to have been validly levied, assessed or collected in accordance with law;

(b) no suit or other proceeding shall be maintained or continued in any court or before any authority for the refund of, and no enforcement shall be made by any court or other authority of any decree or order directing the refund of, any such tax which has been collected;

(c) recoveries shall be made, in accordance with the proviso to sub-section (1) of section 73 of the Delhi Sales Tax Act, 1975, of all amounts which would have been collected as tax under the principal Act by reason of any amendment referred to in clause (a) but which had not been collected.

43 of 1975.

(4) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that no act or omission on the part of any person shall be punishable as an offence which would not have been so punishable if this section had not come into force.

43 of 1975.

43 of 1975.

(1944) Andrew Andr Andrew Andre Andrew Andre Andrew Andre Andrew Andr

THE ESSENTIAL COMMODITIES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 92 or 1976

> > [2nd September, 1976]

 \odot

An Act further to amend the Essential Commodities Act, 1955.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty seventhe Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Essential Commodities (Amendment) Act, 1976

2. In section 2 of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), before clause $(a)_{ij}$ the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

'(ia) "Collector" includes an Additional Collector and such other officer, not below the rank of Sub-Divisional Officer, as may be authorised by the Collector to perform the functions and exercise the powers of the Collector under this Act;'.

3. In section 3 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (2),—

(i) for clause (f), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:-

'(f) for requiring any person holding, in stock, or engaged in the production, or in the business of buying or selling, of any essential commodity,—

(a) to sell the whole or a specified part of the quantity held in stock or produced or received by him, or

Amend_ ment of

section 3.

Short

title.

Amend-

ment of section 2.

115 Law-81.

0 of 1955.

の通知法に認知

(b) in the case of any such commodity which is likely to be produced or received by him, to sell the whole or a specified part of such commodity when produced or received by him,

to the Central Government or a State Government or to an officer or agent of such Government or to a Corporation owned or controlled by such Government or to such other person or class of persons and in such circumstances as may be specified in the order.

Explanation 1.—An order made under this clause in relation to foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils, may, having regard to the estimated production, in the concerned area, of such foodgrains, edible oilseeds and edible oils, fix the quantity to be sold by the producers in such area and may also fix, or provide for the fixation of, such quantity on a graded basis, having regard to the aggregate of the area held by, or under the cultivation of, the producers.

Explanation 2-For the purpose of this clause, "production" with its grammatical variations and cognate expressions includes manufacture of edible oils and sugar;';

(ii) in clause (j), for sub-clause (iii), the following subclause shall be substituted, namely:-

1 "(iii) of any books of accounts and documents which in the opinion of such person, may be useful for, or relevant to. any proceeding under this Act and the person from whose custody such books of accounts or documents are seized shall (in other be entitled to make copies thereof or to take extracts therefrom in the presence of an officer having the custody of such books of accounts or documents.";

ocuses (b) for sub-section (3B), the following sub-section shall be . . substituted, namely:at Cale

1.100"(3B) Where any person is required, by an order made with reference to clause (f) of sub-section (2), to sell to the Central Government or a State Government or to an officer or agent of such Government or to a Corporation owned or controlled by such Government, any grade or variety of foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils in relation to which no notification has been issued under sub-section (3A), or such notification having been issued, has ceased to be in force, there shall be paid to the person concerned, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in sub-section (3), an amount equal to the procurement price of such foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils, as the case may be, specified by the State Government, with the previous approval of the Central Government having regard to-

> (a) the controlled price, if any, fixed under this section or by or under any other law for the time being in force for such grade or variety of foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils;

642

to de la 3

363

1.42

radia de la

1 and

aeta mia

3643

100

11310

Sugar

11.120

1976 - 1976 - E

έ.

4. . I.

ч . d

. . . i

39/13/03

t di Mote

· · ···

· "}

have the contribution of the state of the state of the

Essential Commodities (Amendment)

(b) the general crop prospects;

(c) the need for making such grade or variety of foodgrains, edible oilceeds or edible oils available at reasonable prices to the consumers, particularly the vulnerable sections of the consumers; and

(d) the recommendations, if any, of the Agricultural Prices Commission with regard to the price of the concerned grade or variety of foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils.".

4. Section 6A of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as subsection (1) thereof and-

(a) in sub-section (1), as so re-numbered,—

(i) for the words "it may be produced, without any unreasonable delay, before", the words "a report of such seizure shall, without unreasonable delay, be made to" shall be substithe satisfied", the words "if satisfied", the words "may, if he thinks it expedient so to do, direct the essential commodity so seized to be produced for inspection before him, and if he is satisfied" shall be substituted;

> (ii) after the proviso, the following proviso shall be inserted, namely: —

"Provided further that in the case of any animal, vehicle, vessel or other conveyance used for the carriage of goods representation or passengers for hire, the owner of such animal, vehicle, vessel or other conveyance shall be given an option to pay, in lieu of its confiscation, a fine not exceeding the market oprice at the date of seizure of the essential commodity sought to be carried by such animal, vehicle, vessel or other an even ficher conveyance.";

(b) after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following subsections shall be inserted, namely:---

'(2) Where the Collector, on receiving a report of seizure or on inspection of any essential commodity under sub-section (1), is cf the opinion that the essential commodity is subject to speedy and natural decay or it is otherwise expedient in the public interest so to do, he may-

(i) order the same to be sold at the controlled price, if any, fixed for such essential commodity under this Act or under any other law for the time being in force; or

(ii) where no such price is fixed, order the same to be sold by public auction:

Provided that in case of foodgrains, the Collector may, for its equitable distribution and availability at fair prices, order the same to be sold through fair price shops at the price fixed by the Central Government or by the State Government, as the case may be, for the retail sale of such foodgrains to the public.

(3) Where any essential commodity is sold, as aforesaid the sale proceeds thereof, after deduction of the expenses of any

section 6A. 1 II Å

Amend_

ment of

011000 1. 月日日秋山西

hand The satisfies dat de s

के संच कर

10- es 1

11.1

20 . 19 ...

00 + 100. . · · · · · · proite os -tera e o di Na 31

vices // · · ·

such sale or auction or other incidental expenses relating thereto, shall-~1)6111 S

(a) where no order of confiscation is ultimately passed aldometers. by the Collector, an others

> (b) where an order passed on appeal under subsection (1) of section 6C so requires, or

h adapter. (c) where in a prosecution instituted for the contraven-21111 A. tion of the order in respect of which an order of confiscation - Lie 1.13 has been made under this section, the person concerned is acquitted. -6912

. Gram/. ែ រលាយ All sollos;

Amend.

ment of

be paid to the owner thereof or the person from whom it is seized.".

5. In section 6B of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:--section 6.B.

> "(3) No order confiscating any essential commodity, package, or covering, receptacle, animal, vehicle, vessel or other conveyance shall be invalid merely by reason of any defect or irregularity in the notice given under clause (a) of sub-section (1), if, in giving such notice, the provisions of that clause have been substantially complied with.". both. - .4

6. In section 6C of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), for the words "such person shall be paid", the words, brackets, figures and letter "such person shall, except as provided by sub-section (3) of section 6A, be paid" shall be substituted.

 7^{13} After section 6D of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

the method of the second secon of an order made under section 3 in relation thereto, the Collector or, as the case may be, the judicial authority appointed under section 6C shall have, and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any other law for the time being in force, any other court, tribunal or authority shall not have jurisdiction to make orders 3111 with regard to the possession, delivery, disposal or distribution of mit such property.".

8. After section 15 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"15A. Where any person who is a public servant is accused of any offence alleged to have been committed by him while acting or purporting to act in the discharge of his duty in pursuance of an order made under section 3, no court shall take cognizance of such nr! offence except with the previous sanction-

(a) of the Central Government, in the case of a person who is employed or, as the case may be, was at the time of commission of the alleged offence employed in connection with the affairs of the Union;

(b) of the State Government, in the case of a person who is employed or, as the case may be, was at the time of commission of the alleged offence employed, in connection with the affairs of the State.".

Amend_ ment of section 6C.

Insertion of new section 6E Bar of jurisdiction in certain cases.

Insertion of new section 15A. Prosecution of

public

servants.

·c .

galan.

644

Validation

9. Notwithstanding any judgment, decree or order of any court,-

(a) every order made, or purporting to have been made, before the commencement of this Act, by the Central Government or any State Government under clause (f) of sub-section (2) of section 3 of the principal Act in relation to foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils and every act done before such commencement under or in relation to such order, shall be as valid and effective as if the said clause (f) as substituted by this Act had been in force at all material times and the said order/had been made thereunder;

(b) every payment, or offer of payment, of price of such foodgrains, edible oilseeds or edible oils made before the commencement of this Act, shall be deemed to have been made in accordance with law, if---

(i) the price so paid, or offered to be paid, had been fixed having regard to the factors specified in sub-section (3B) of section 3 of the principal Act as substituted by this Act; and

(*ii*) in the case of payment, or offer of payment, by a State Government, such payment or offer of payment had been made after consultation with the Central Government:

1070 Provided that notwithstanding the retrospective operation of this section, no contravention of, or failure to comply with, any provisions of the Essential Commodities Act, 1955, as amended by this Act, shall intender any person guilty of any offence, punishable under the Essential Commodities Act, 1955, if such contravention or failure had occurred before the commencement of this Act.

 $(a,b,c) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}$ and $(a,b,c) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}$ and $(a,b,c) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}$ and $(a,b,c) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}$

bolsonial of vieway to avoid the test of a lower of the second off g

10 of 1955.

; e de la companya de la Realized and states of the second An est f 1977年,我<mark>我</mark>们的一种研究了,我们们们们们们们 19970 the constraint of the device of the constraint of the second second second second second second second second s deres as 化二乙酸化 机合理机 化合金

THE DHOTIES (ADDITIONAL EXCISE DUTY)

REPEAL ACT, 1976 and data be dre AND A COLOR OF ME No. 93 of 1976

\$2. 人名法布姆斯 小林人 网络小 1. 1 197 A

[4th September, 1976]

1.111

.14

and freed An Act to repeal the Dhoties (Additional Excise Duty) Act, 1953.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---AND SHOW

Short title.

2.

÷ . ,

white a strong r Geboort geboort geboort

1,10

1. This Act may be called the Dhoties (Additional Excise Duty) Repeal Act, 1976.

2. The Dhoties (Additional Excise Duty) Act, 1953, is hereby repealed.

Repeal of Act 39 of 1953,

erabler to the class of

na Marine mai le composition and composition (maine (maine (maine (maine (maine (maine (maine (maine (maine (ma Arrestation)))))

288 - Andreas A 1988 - Andreas 2001 - Andreas A

THE FACTORIES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 94 of 1976

[4th September, 1976.]

An Act further 10 amend the Factories Act, 1948.

BE it is acted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

bound a real address and zone de source address and the second of the se

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

63 of 1948.

2. In section 2 of the Factories Act, 1948 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),-

ment.

Amend-

ment of

section 2.

Short title and commence-

(1) in clause (k),-

(a) for sub-clause (ii), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(*ii*) pumping oil, water, sewage or any other substance; or";

(b) in sub-clause (iv) and sub-clause (v), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;

(c) after sub-clause (v), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(vi) preserving or storing any article in cold storage;";

(2) in clause (l),—

(a) for the words "employed, directly or through any agency, whether for wages or not", the words and brackets "employed, directly or by or through any agency (including a contractor) with or without the knowledge of the principal employer, whether for remuneration or not" shall be substituted;

(b) the following words shall be inserted at the end, namely:alte petere

"but does not include any member of the armed forces of the Union";

(3) in clause (m),—

(a) in the concluding paragraph, for the words "a railway running shed", the words "a mobile unit belonging to the armed forces of the Union, a railway running shed or a hotel, restaurant or eating place" shall be substituted;

(b) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely: ----

Explanation.—For computing the number of workers for the purposes of this clause all the workers in different relays in a day shall be taken into account,",

(4) in clause (n), the following provise shall be inserted at the end, namely:-Republic of India as follows:----

"Provided that in the case of a ship which is being repaired, diff or on which maintenance work is being carvied out, in (a) dry dock which is available for hire,-

home in (1) the owner of the dock shall be deemed to be the occupier for the purposes of any matter provided for by or under---

> (a) section 6, section 7, section 11 or section 12; (b) section 17, in so far as it relates to the providing and maintenance of sufficient and suitable lighting in or around the dock;

(c) section 18, section 19, section 42, section 46, section 47 or section 49, in relation to the workers employed on such repair or maintenance;

.81.01 1.1

(2) the owner of the ship or his agent or master or other officer-in-charge of the ship or any person who con tracts with such owner, agent or master or other officer-incharge to carry out the repair or maintenance work shall be deemed to be the occupier for the purposes of any matter provided for by or under section 13, section 14, section 16 or section 17 (save as otherwise provided in this proviso) or Chapter IV (except section 27) or section 43, section 44 or

30 a 18

You in

1 101 M

t de la Centra de

as no man

Chal

l'Assister -

section 45, Chapter VI, Chapter VII, Chapter VIII or Chapter IX or section 108, section 109 or section 110, in relation to-

(a) the workers employed directly by him, or by or through any agency; and

(b) the machinery, plant or premises in use for the purpose of carrying out such repair or maintenance work by such owner, agent, master or other officer-incharge or person;".

3. In section 5 of the principal Act, the following *Explanation* shall be inserted at the end, namely: --

'Explanation.—For the purposes of this section "public emergency" means a grave emergency whereby the security of India or of any part of the territory thereof is threatened, whether by war or external aggression or internal disturbance.'.

4. In section 6 of the principal Act,-

(a) clause (a) of sub-section (1) shall be re-lettered as clause (aa), and before the clause as so re-lettered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(a) requiring, for the purposes of this Act, the submission of plans of any class or description of factories to the Chief Inspector or the State Government;";

(b) in sub-section (2), for the word, brackets and letter "clause (a)", the word, brackets and letters "clause (aa)" shall be substituted.

(c) in the *Explanation*, the words "if such replacement or addition does not reduce the minimum clear space required for safe working around the plant or machinery or adversely affect the environmental conditions from the evolution or emission of steam, heat or dust or fumes injurious to health" shall be inserted at the end.

5. In section 7 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), for clause (e), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(e) the total rated horse power installed or to be installed in the factory, which shall not include the rated horse power of any separate stand-by plant;".

6. In section 8 of the principal Act,—

(a) after sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2A) The State Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint as many Additional Chief Inspectors. Joint Chief Inspectors and Deputy Chief Inspectors and as many other officers as it thinks fit to assist the Chief Inspector and to exercise such of the powers of the Chief Inspector as may be specified in such notification.

(2B) Every Additional Chief Inspector, Joint Chief Inspector Deputy Chief Inspector and every other officer appointed under

115 Law-82.

Amend, ment of section 6.

Amend-

section 5.

Amendment of section 7.

Amendment of section 8. sub-section (2A) shall, in addition to the powers of a Chief Inspector specified in the notification by which he is appointed, exercise the powers of an Inspector throughout the State.";

(b) in sub-section (3), after the word, brackets and figure "subsection (2)", the word, brackets, figure and letter ", sub-section (2A)" shall be inserted;

(c) in sub-section (7), for the words "Every Chief Inspector and Inspector", the words "Every Chief Inspector, Additional Chief Inspector, Joint Chief Inspector, Deputy Chief Inspector, Inspector and every other officer appointed under this section" shall be substituted.

7. In section 10 of the principal Act, in sub-section (3), the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Provided that the State Government may, by order in writing and subject to such conditions as may be specified in the order, exempt any person or class of persons from the provisions of this sub-section in respect of any factory or class or description of factories.".

8. In section 11 of the principal Act,---

(1) in sub-section (1), in clause (d), --

(a) in sub-clause (i), for the word "painted", the words "painted otherwise than with washable water-paint" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-clause (i), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(ia) where they are painted with washable water paint, be repainted with at least one coat of such paint at least once in every period of three years and washed at least once in every period of six months;";

(c) after clause (d), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: --

"(*dd*) all doors and window frames and other wooden or metallic framework and shutters shall be kept painted or varnished and the painting or varnishing shall be carried out at least once in every period of five years;";

(2) in sub-section (2),—

(a) for the words "in a factory", the words "in a factory or class or description of factories or any part of a factory or class or description of factories" shall be substituted;

(b) after the words "description of factories", the words "or part" shall be inserted.

"(1) Effective arrangements shall be made in every factory for the treatment of wastes and effluents due to the manufacturing process carried on therein, so as to render them innocuous, and for their disposal.".

. ,

Amendment of

section 10.

Amendment of section 11.

Factories (Amendment)

10) In section 21 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1),---

(a) in the concluding paragraph, for the words "shall be kept in position", the words "shall be constantly maintained and kept in position" shall be substituted;

(b) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:—

"Provided that for the purpose of determining whether any part of machinery is in such position or is of such construction as to be safe as aforesaid, account shall not be taken of any occasion when---

(i) it is necessary to make an examination of any part of the machinery aforesaid while it is in motion or, as a result of such examination, to carry out lubrication or other adjusting operation while the machinery is in motion, being an examination or operation which it is necessary to be carried out while that part of the machinery is in motion, or

(*ii*) in the case of any part of a transmission machinery used in such process as may be prescribed (being a process of a continuous nature the carrying on of which shall be, or is likely to be, substantially interfered with by the stoppage of that part of the machinery), it is necessary to make an examination of such part of the machinery while it is in motion or, as a result of such examination, to carry out any mounting or shipping of belts or lubrication or other adjusting operation while the machinery is in motion,

and such examination or operation is made or carried out in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (1) of section 22.".

11. In section 22 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), for the opening paragraph and clause (a), the following shall be substituted, namely: ---

Amendment of section 22.

"Where in any factory it becomes necessary to examine any part of machinery referred to in section 21, while the machinery is in motion, or, as a result of such examination, to carry out—

(a) in a case referred to in clause (i) of the proviso to subsection (1) of section 21, lubrication or other adjusting operation; or

(b) in a case referred to in clause (ii) of the proviso aforesaid, any mounting or shipping of belts or lubrication or other adjusting operation,

while the machinery is in motion, such examination or operation shall be made or carried out only by a specially trained adult male worker wearing tight fitting clothing (which shall be supplied by the occupier) whose name has been recorded in the register prescribed in this

Amendment of section 21. behalf and who has been furnished with a certificate of his appointment, and while he is so engaged,—

(a) such worker shall not handle a belt at a moving pulley unless—

(i) the belt is not more than fifteen centimetres in width;

(*ii*) the pulley is normally for the purpose of drive and not merely a fly-wheel or balance wheel (in which case a belt is not permissible);

(iii) the belt joint is either laced or flush with the belt;

(iv) the belt, including the joint and the pulley rim, are in good repair;

(v) there is reasonable clearance between the pulley and any fixed plant or structure;

(vi) secure foothold and, where nece_sary, secure handhold, are provided for the operator; and

(*vii*) any ladder in use for carrying out any examination or operation aforesaid is securely fixed or lashed or is firmly held by a second person."

12. In section 24 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

'(3) When a device, which can inadvertently shift from "off" to "on" position, is provided in a factory to cut off power, arrangements shall be provided for locking the device in safe position to prevent accidental starting of the transmission machinery or other machines to which the device is fitted.'.

13. In section 31 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) The State Government may, by rules, exempt, subject to such conditions as may be specified therein, any part of any plant or machinery referred to in sub-section (1) from the provisions of this section.".

14. In section 32 of the principal Act,-

(1) in clause (a), after the words "properly maintained", the words "and shall be kept free from obstructions and substances likely to cause persons to slip" shall be inserted;

(2) after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(c) when any person has to work at a place from where he is likely to fall a distance exceeding two metres, then, unless the place is one which provides secure foothold and, where necessary, secure handhold, provision shall be made, so far as is reasonably practicable, by fencing or otherwise, to ensure the safety of the person so working.".

Amendment of section 24.

Amendment of section 31.

Amendment of section **3**2. Öf 1976]

15. In section 36 of the principal Act, sub-section (2) shall be omitted.

i6. After section 36 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"36A. In any factory—

(a) no portable electric light or any other electric appliance of voltage exceeding twenty-four volts shall be permitted for use inside any chamber, tank, vat, pit, pipe, flue or other confined space; and

(b) if any inflammable gas, fume or dust is likely to be present in such chamber, tank, vat, pit, pipe, flue or other confined space, no lamp or light other than that of flame-proof construction shall be permitted to be used therein.".

17. In section 38 of the principal Act,-

(i) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) In every factory there shall be provided such means of escape in case of fire as may be prescribed.";

(ii) after sub-section (7), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(8) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1) or sub-section (7), if the Inspector, having regard to the nature of the work carried on in the factory, construction of the factory, special risk to life or safety or any other circumstance, is of the opinion that though such means of escape as may be prescribed have been provided in the factory, the same is not adequate to permit safe, easy or quick exit of the workers in case of fire, he may, by order in writing, require that such additional means of escape or other measures as he may consider reasonable and necessary be provided in the factory before such date as is specified in the order.

(9) If any question arises whether or not the means of escape provided in the factory is adequate to permit safe, easy or quick exit of the workers in case of fire, the same shall be referred to the Chief Inspector, who shall, after giving the persons concerned a reasonable opportunity to represent their views, decide the same.

(10) Any person aggrieved by the decision of the Chief Inspector under sub-section (9) may, before the expiry of thirty days from the date on which the decision is communicated to him, prefer an appeal to the State Government and the State Government shall after giving the appellant a reasonable opportunity to represent his views, make such order in relation to the appeal as it thinks fit.".

18. In section 39 and section 40 of the principal Act, for the words "the manager", wherever they occur, the words "the occupier or manager or "both" shall be substituted.

Amendment of sections 39 and 40.

Amendment of section 36. Insertion of new section 36A.

Precaution_s regarding the use of portable electric light.

Amendment of section 38. Factories (Amendment)

19. After section 40 of the principal Act, the following sections shall

Insertion of new sections 40A and 40B Mainten-

ance of buildings.

Safety Officers;

before such date as is specified in the order.

40B. (1) In every factory,---

(i) wherein one thousand or more workers are ordinarily employed, or

"40A. If it appears to the Inspector that any building or part of

a building in a factory is in such a state of disrepair as is likely

to lead to conditions detrimental to the health and welfare of the workers, he may serve on the occupier or manager or both of the factory an order in writing specifying the measures which in his opinion should be taken and requiring the same to be carried out

(ii) wherein, in the opinion of the State Government, any manufacturing process or operation is carried on, which process or operation involves any risk of bodily injury, poisoning or disease, or any other hazard to health, to the persons employed in the factory,

the occupier shall, if so required by the State Government by notification in the Official Gazette, employ such number of Safety Officers as may be specified in that notification.

(2) The duties, qualifications and conditions of service of Safety Officers shall be such as may be prescribed by the State Government.".

20. In section 41 of the principal Act, for the word "devices", the words "devices and measures" shall be substituted.

21. In section 45 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (3), for the words "who is trained in first-aid treatment", the words "who holds a certificate in first-aid treatment recognised by the State Government" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (4),—

(i) for the word "employed", the words "ordinarily employed" shall be substituted;

(ii) the words "and those facilities shall always be made readily available during the working hours of the factory" shall be inserted at the end,

22. In section 46 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), after clause (d), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(dd) the items of expenditure in the running of the canteen which are not to be taken into account in fixing the cost of foodstuffs and which shall be borne by the employer,"

23: In section 48 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), for the words "fifty women workers", the words "thirty women workers" shall the substituted.

Amendment of section 41.

Amendment of section 45.

Amendment of section 46.

Amendment of section 48. be inserted, namely:---

24. In section 56 of the principal Act, in the proviso, for the words A "spread over to twelve hours", the words "spread over up to twelve "hours" shall be substituted.

25. In section 59 of the principal Act, for sub-section (2) and sub-section (3), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:—

'(2) For the purposes of sub-section (1), "ordinary rate of wages" means the basic wages plus such allowances, including the cash equivalent of the advantage accruing through the concessional sale to workers of foodgrains and other articles, as the worker is for the time being entitled to, but does not include a bonus and wages for overtime work.

(3) Where any workers in a factory are paid on a piece-rate basis, the time rate shall be deemed to be equivalent to the daily average of their full-time earnings for the days on which they actually worked on the same or identical job during the month immediately preceding the calendar month during which the overtime work was done, and such time rates shall be deemed to be the ordinary rates of wages of those workers:

Provided that in the case of a worker who has not worked in the immediately preceding calendar month on the same or identical job, the time rate shall be deemed to be equivalent to the daily average of the earnings of the worker for the days on which he actually worked in the week in which the overtime work was done.

Explanation.--For the purposes of this sub-section, in computing the earnings for the days on which the worker actually worked such allowances, including the cash equivalent of the advantage accruing through the concessional sale to workers of foodgrains and other articles, as the worker is for the time being entitled to, shall be included but any bonus or wages for overtime work payable in relation to the period with reference to which the earnings are being computed shall be excluded.'.

26. In section 62 of the principal Act, after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

Amendment of section 62

Amend-

ment of section 64

"(1A) No adult worker shall be required or allowed to work in any factory unless his name and other particulars have been entered in the register of adult workers."

27. In section 64 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1),—

(i) after the words "confidential position in a factory", the words "or empowering the Chief Inspector to declare any person, other than a person defined by such rules, as a person holding position of supervision or management or employed in a confidential position in a factory if, in the opinion of the Chief Inspector, such person holds such position or is so employed" shall be inserted;

(ii) the words "or declared" shall be inserted at the end:

Amendment of section 56.

Amendmeant of section 59. (*iii*) the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Provided that any person so defined or declared shall, where the ordinary rate of wages of such person does not exceed rupees seven hundred and fifty per month, be entitled to extra wages in respect of overtime work under section 59.";

(b) in sub-section (2),—

(i) in clause (e) and clause (h), for the word and figures "section 52", the words and figures "section 51 and section 52" shall be substituted;

(ii) in clause (f), for the word and figures "section 52", the words and figures "section 51, section 52 and section 54" shall be substituted;

(iii) in clause (j), after the words "railway wagons", the words "or lorries or trucks" shall be inserted;

(iv) after clause (j), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:-

"(k) of workers engaged in any work, which is notified by the State Government in the Official Gazette as a work of national importance, from the provisions of section 51, section 52, section 54, section 55 and section 56.";

(c) in sub-section (4), clause (*iii*) shall be re-numbered as clause (*iv*) and before clause (*iv*) as so re-numbered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(*iii*) the total number of hours of work in a week, including overtime, shall not exceed sixty;";

(d) in sub-section (5), for the words "three years", the words "five years" shall be substituted.

23. In section 65 of the principal Act,-

(a) for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

(3) Any exemption granted under sub-section (2) shall be subject to the following conditions, namely:---

(i) the total number of hours of work in any day shall not exceed twelve;

(*ii*) the spread over, inclusive of intervals for rest, shall not exceed thirteen hours in any one day;

(*iii*) the total number of hours of work in any week, including overtime, shall not exceed sixty;

(*iv*) no worker shall be allowed to work overtime, for more than seven days at a stretch and the total number of hours of overtime work in any quarter shall not exceed seventy-five.

Explanation.—In this sub-section "quarter" has the same meaning as in sub-section (4) of section 64.";

(b) sub-section (4) shall be omitted.

Amendment of section 65. 29. In section 66 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), in clause Amend-(b),-

(i) in the opening paragraph, for the words "employed in any factory", the words "required or allowed to work in any factory" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in the proviso, for the words "any class or description of factories", the words "any factory or group or class or description of factories" shall be substituted.

30. In section 73 of the principal Act, after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1A) No child worker shall be required or allowed to work in any factory unless his name and other particulars have been entered in the register of child workers."

31. In section 78 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1),---

(i) in the opening paragraph for the word "agreement", the words and brackets "agreement (including settlement)" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:---

"Provided that if such award, agreement (including settlement) or contract of service provides for a longer annual leave with wages than provided in this Chapter, the quantum of leave, which the worker shall be entitled to, shall be in accordance with such award, agreement or contract of service, but in relation to matters not provided for in such award, agreement or contract of service or matters which are provided for less favourably therein, the provisions of sections 79 to 82, so far as may be, shall apply.";

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words "in any workshop", the words "in any factory" shall be substituted.

32. In section 79 of the principal Act,---

(a) for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:---

"(3) If a worker is discharged or dismissed from service or quits his employment or is superannuated or dies while in service, during the course of the calendar year, he or his heir or nominee, as the case may be, shall be entitled to wages in lieu of the quantum of leave to which he was entitled immediately before his discharge, dismissal, quitting of employment, superannuation or death calculated at the rates specified in sub-section (1), even if he had not worked for the entire period specified in sub-section (1) or sub-section (2) making him eligible to avail of such leave, and such payment shall be made—

(i) where the worker is discharged or dismissed or quits employment, before the expiry of the second working day from the date of such discharge, dismissal or quitting; and

(ii) where the worker is supersummated or dies while in service, before the expiry of two months from the date of such superannuation or death.";

Amendment of section 79.

Amendment of section 78.

Amend-

ment of section 73.

section 66.

115 Law-83.

(b) in sub-section (5), in the second proviso,-

(i) after the words, brackets and figures "in sub-sections (8) and (9)" the words, brackets and figures "or in contravention of sub-section (10)" shall be inserted;

(*ii*) for the words "unavailed leave", the words "leave refused" shall be substituted.

33. In section 80 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1),—

(i) for the word and figures "section 79", the words and figures "section 78 or section 79, as the case may be" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) for the words "he worked", the words "he actually worked" shall be substituted.

34. In section 84 of the principal Act, the following *Explanation* shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, in deciding whether the benefits which are provided for by any leave rules are less favourable than those for which this Chapter makes provision, or not, the totality of the benefits shall be taken into account.".

35. In section 86 of the principal Act, in the opening paragraph, for the word "training", the words "training, research" shall be substituted.

36. In section 87 of the principal Act,-

(a) for the word "operation", wherever it occurs, the words "manufacturing process or operation" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (c), the following words shall be inserted at the end, namely:---

"and requiring the payment by the occupier of the factory of fees for such medical examination";

(c) after clause (e), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:---

"(f) requiring the provision of additional welfare amenities and sanitary facilities and the supply of protective equipment and clothing, and laying down the standards thereof, having regard to the dangerous nature of the manufacturing process or operation;

(g) providing for issue of orders in writing by the Inspector or the Chief Inspector to the manager or occupier or both of the factory directing them to carry out such measures, and within such time, as may be specified in such order with a view to removing conditions dangerous to the health of the workers, or to suspend any process, where such process constitutes, in the opinion of the Inspector or the Chief Inspector, as the case may be, imminent danger of poisoning or toxicity.".

Amendment of (1) thereof and after sub section (1) as so re-numbered, the following section 88. sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:--

"(2) Where a notice given under sub-section (1) relates to an accident causing death, the authority to whom the notice is sent shall

1923 - 1923 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 - 1925 -

Amendment of section 80.

Amendment of

section 84.

Amendment of

section 86.

Amendment of section 87.

in 1999 Cita da Constante References

Factories (Amendment)

make an inquiry into the occurrence within one month of the receipt of the notice or, if such authority is not the Inspector, cause the Inspector to make an inquiry within the said period.

(3) The State Government may make rules for regulating the procedure at inquiries under this section.".

38. After section 88 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

Insertion of new section 88A. Notice of certain dangerous occurrences.

Insertion

of new section 91A.

Safety

and occu-

pational nealth

surveys.

"88A. Where in a factory any dangerous occurrence of such nature as may be prescribed occurs, whether causing any bodily injury or disability or not, the manager of the factory shall send notice thereof to such authorities, and in such form and within such time, as may be prescribed.".

39. In Chapter IX of the principal Act, after section 91, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

"91A. (1) The Chief Inspector, or the Director General of Factory Advice Service and Labour Institutes, or the Director General of Health Services, to the Government of India, or such other officer as may be authorised in this behalf by the State Government or the Chief Inspector or the Director General of Factory Advice Service and Labour Institutes or the Director General of Health Services may, at any time during the normal working hours of a factory, or at any other time as is found by him to be necessary, after giving notice in writing to the occupier or manager of the factory or any other person who for the time being purports to be in charge of the factory, undertake safety and occupational health surveys and such occupier or manager or other person shall afford all facilities for such survey, including facilities for the examination and testing of plant and machinery and collection of samples and other data relevant to the survey.

(2) For the purpose of facilitating surveys under sub-section (1) every worker shall, if so required by the person conducting the survey, present himself to undergo such medical examination as may be considered necessary by such person and furnish all information in his possession and relevant to the survey.

(3) Any time spent by a worker for undergoing medical examination or furnishing information under sub-section (2) shall, for the purpose of calculating wages and extra wages for overtime work, be deemed to be time during which such worker worked in the factory.".

40. In section 92 of the principal Act,-

(a) for the words "five hundred rupees", the words "two thousand rupees" shall be substituted;

Amendment of section 92.

(b) the following proviso and Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:--

Provided that where contravention of any of the provisions of Chapter IV or any rule made thereunder or under section 87 has resulted in an accident causing death or serious bodily injury, the fine shall not be less than one thousand rupees in the case of an accident causing death, and five hundred rupees in the case of an accident causing serious bodily injury.

Factories (Amendment)

Explanation.—In this section and in section 94 "serious bodily injury" means an injury which involves, or in all probability will involve, the permanent loss of the use of, or permanent injury to, any limb or the permanent loss of, or injury to, sight or hearing, or the fracture of any bone, but shall not include, the fracture of bone or joint (not being fracture of more than one bone or joint) of any phalanges of the hand or foot.".

Amendment of section 94. 41. Section 94 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) thereof and.—

(a) in sub-section (1) as so re-numbered,—

(i) in the opening paragraph, for the words "which may extend to one thousand rupees", the words "which shall not be less than two hundred rupees but which may extend to five thousand rupees" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) for the proviso, the following provisos shall be substituted, namely:---

"Provided that the court may, for any adequate and special reasons to be mentioned in the judgment, impose a fine of less than two hundred rupees:

Provided further that where contravention of any of the provisions of Chapter IV or any rule made thereunder or under section 87 has resulted in an accident causing death or serious bodily injury, the fine shall not be less than two thousand rupees in the case of an accident causing death and one thousand rupees in the case of an accident causing serious bodily injury.";

(b) after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following subsection shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) For the purposes of sub-section (1), no cognizance shall be taken of any conviction made more than two years before the commission of the offence for which the person is subsequently being convicted.".

42. In section 100 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2),-

(a) in the opening paragraph, the words ", or in the case of a private company, any one of the shareholders thereof," shall be omitted;

(b) in the proviso,—

(i) for the words "a director, or in the case of a private company, a shareholder, who is resident in either case within India", the words "a director, who is resident within India" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the words "such director or shareholder, as the case may be,", the words "such director" shall be substituted;

(*iii*) for the words "ceases to be a director or shareholder", the words "ceases to be a director" shall be substituted;

(c) the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely:---

"Provided further that in the case of a factory belonging to the Central Government or any State Government or any local authority the person or persons appointed to manage the affairs of the factory shall be deemed to be the occupier of that factory for the purposes of this Chapter.".

Amendment of section 100. OF 1976]

43. In section 106 of the principal Act, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:---

"Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) in the case of a continuing offence, the period of limitation shall be computed with reference to every point of time during which the offence continues;

(b) where for the performance of any act time is granted or extended on an application made by the occupier or manager of a factory, the period of limitation shall be computed from the date on which the time so granted or extended expired.".

44. After section 118 of the principal Act, the following section shall insertion of new of new

"119. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in the Contract Labour (Regulation and Abolition) Act, 1970.".

45. In the Schedule to the principal Act, the following serial numbers and entries shall be inserted at the end, namely: ---

"18. Oil acne or dermatitis due to mineral oils and compounds s containing mineral oil base.

19. Byssionosis.

20. Asbestosis.

1 . . .

187 . 189

21. Occupational or contact dermatitis caused by direct contact with chemicals and paints. These are of two types, that is, primary irritants and allergic sensitizers.

j., .

22. Noise induced hearing loss (exposure to high noise levels).".

Amendment of section 106.

> Act to have effect notwithstanding anything contained in Act 37

section 119.

Amendment of the Schedule.

- 1

traja.

of 1970.

ininiza () Žistinia triseg

自均

THE APPROPRIATION (No. 6) ACT, 1976

No. 95 of 1976

[4th September, 1976]

An Act to provide for the authorisation of appropriation of money out of the Consolidated Fund of India to meet the amount spent on a service during the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1974 in excess of the amount granted for that service and for that year.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (No. 6) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India, the sum of one thousand three hundred and five rupees specified in column 3 of the Schedule shall be deemed to have been authorised to be paid and applied to meet the amount spent for defraying the charges in respect of the service specified in column 2 of the Schedule during the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1974, in excess of the amount granted for that service and for that year.

Short title.

Issue of Rs. 1,305 out of the Consolidated Fund of India to m'eet an excess expenditure for the year ended on the 31st March. 1974.

Appropriation (No. 6)

Appropriation. 3. The sum deemed to have been authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India under this Act shall be deemed to have been appropriated for the service and purpose expressed in the Schedule in relation to the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1974.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2	3		
No. of Vote	Service and purpose	Excess		
		Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
49	Police · · · · Revenue	••	1,305	1,305
	TOTAL		I,305	1,305

THE BRAITHWAITE AND COMPANY (INDIA) LIMITED (ACQUISITION AND TRANSFER OF UNDERTAKINGS) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Sections

1. Short title and commencement.

2. Definitions.

CHAPTER II

Acquisition and transfer of the undertakings of the Company

3. Acquisition and transfer of the undertakings of the Company.

4. General effect of vesting.

- 5. Central Government or the Government company not to be liable for prior liabilities.
- 6. Power of Central Government to direct vesting of the undertakings of the Company in a Government company.

CHAPTER III

PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS

7. Payment of amount.

8. Payment of further amount.

CHAPTER IV

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF THE UNDERTAKINGS OF THE COMPANY

9. Management, etc., of the undertakings of the Company.

10. Duty of persons in charge of management of the undertakings of the Company to deliver all assets, etc.

11. Accounts and audit.

CHAPTER V

PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE EMPLOYEES OF THE COMPANY

12. Employment of certain employees to continue.

13. Provident and other funds.

CHAPTER VI

COMMISSIONER OF PAYMENTS

- 14. Appointment of Commissioner of Payments.
- 15. Payment by the Central Government to the Commissioner.
- 16. Certain powers of the Central Government or Government company.

664

SECTIONS

17. Claims to be made to the Commissioner.

18. Priority of claims.

19. Examination of claims.

20. Admission or rejection of claims.

21. Disbursement of money by the Commissioner to claimants.

22. Disbursement of amounts to the Company.

23. Undisbursed or unclaimed amount to be deposited to the general revenue account.

CHAPTER VII

Miscellaneous

24. Act to have overriding effect.

25. Contracts to cease to have effect unless ratified by the Central Government or Government company.

26. Protection of action taken in good faith.

27. Delegation of powers.

28. Penalties.

29. Offences by companies.

30. Power to make rules.

31. Power to remove difficulties.

- j`

32. Declaration as to the policy of the State.

33. Repeal and saving.

THE SCHEDULE.

a da anti-arresta da anti-arresta da anti-arresta da anti-arresta da anti-arresta da anti-arresta da arresta da arresta da arresta da arresta da arresta 47.4N 13 Ant build by

"你们,你不是你不必你。"你们就能说了你不能。 18.27 · · · · · · . . 2.443 And the second 5 -3 -022 All states to serve

and the second late e Éliteritar and the second
111 the second second in the second 1111 et (7

and to

115 Law-84

.

 $(1-z_{1})_{1} = (1-z_{1})_{1} = (1-z_{1})_{1$

Phase game and service

11.1.

THE BRAITHWAITE AND COMPANY (INDIA) LIMITED (ACQUISITION AND TRANSFER OF UNDERTAKINGS) ACT, 1976

No. 96 of 1976

[5th September, 1976]

An Act to provide for the acquisition and transfer of the undertakiugs of Messrs. Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited for the purpose of ensuring the continuity of production of goods which are vital to the needs of the country, and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

WHEREAS Messrs. Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited was engaged in the manufacture and production of railway wagons, structural steel works for bridges and heavy workshop buildings, pressed steel tanks, cranes, road rollers, jute carding machines, roll formers, power sweepers, grey iron castings and steel forgings and also in the machining of intricate components of large sizes;

AND WHEREAS as a result of heavy losses suffered by the Company, there had been a closure of certain works owned by the Company;

AND WHEREAS for the purpose of speedily bringing the closed works of the Company into operation, the management of the undertakings of the Company was taken over by the Central Government, for a limited period, under section 18A of the Industries (Development and Regulation) Act, 1951;

65 of 1951.

[ACT 96 OF 1976] Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited 667 (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings)

AND WHEREAS it is necessary to acquire the undertakings of the Company to ensure the continuance of the production of goods which are vital to the needs of the country;

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1976.

(2) The provisions of sections 28 and 29 shall come into force at once and the remaining provisions of this Act shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of April, 1975.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,—

Defini-

tions.

Short title

and com-

mencement.

(a) "appointed day" means the 1st day of April, 1975;

(b) "Company" means the Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited, being a company as defined in the Companies Act, 1956, and having its registered office at 5, Hide Road, Calcutta-700043;

(c) "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Payments appointed under section 14;

(d) "Ordinance" means the Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Ordinance, 1976;

(e) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(f) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(g) "specified date" means such date as the Central Government , may, for the purposes of any provision of this Act, by notification, specify and different dates may be specified for different provisions of this Act;

(h) words and expressions used herein and not defined but defined in the Companies Act, 1956, shall have the meanings, respectively, assigned to them in that Act.

CHAPTER II

ACQUISITION AND TRANSFER OF THE UNDERTAKINGS OF THE COMPANY

3. On the appointed day, the undertakings of the Company, and the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to its undertakings, shall, by virtue of this Act, be transferred to, and shall vest in the Central Government.

Acquisition and transfer of the undertakings of the Company.

General effect of vesting.

7 of 1976.

1 of 1956.

1 ir

l of 1956.

4. (1) The undertakings of the Company shall be deemed to include all assets, rights, lease-holds, powers, authorities and privileges and all property, movable and immovable, including lands, buildings, workshops, stores, instruments, machinery and equipment, cash balances, cash on hand, reserve funds, investments, book debts and all other rights and interests in, or arising out of, such property as were immediately before the appointed day in the ownership, possession, power or control of the Company, whether within or outside India, and all books of account, registers and all other documents of whatever nature relating thereto.

(2) All properties as aforcsaid which have vested in the Central Government under section 3 shall, by force of such vesting, be freed and discharged from any trust, obligation, mortgage, charge, lien and all other incumbrances affecting it, and any attachment, injunction or decree or order of any court restricting the use of such property in any manner or appointing any receiver in respect of the whole or any part of such property shall be deemed to have been withdrawn.

(3) Every mortgagee of any property which has vested under this Act in the Central Government and every person holding any charge, lien or other interest in, or in relation to, any such property, shall give, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, an intimation to the Commissioner of such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest.

(4) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the mortgagee of any property referred to in sub-section (2) or any other person holding any charge, lien or other interest in, or in relation to, any such property shall be entitled to claim, in accordance with his rights and interest, payment of the mortgage money or other dues, in whole or in part, out of the amounts specified in section 7, and also out of the monies determined under section 8, but no such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest shall be enforceable against any property which has vested in the Central Government.

(5) If, on the appointed day, any suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature in relation to any property which has vested in the Central Government, under section 3, instituted or preferred by or against the Company is pending, the same shall not abate, be discontinued or be, in any way, prejudicially affected by reason of transfer of the undertakings of the Company or of anything contained in this Act, but the suit, appeal or other proceeding may be continued, prosecuted or enforced by or against the Central Government, or where the undertakings of the Company are directed under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company.

5. (1) Every liability of the Company in respect of any period prior to the appointed day, shall be the liability of the Company and shall be enforceable against it and not against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings are directed, under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company.

(2) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that,--

(a) save as otherwise expressly provided in this section or in any other provision of this Act, no liability of the Company in respect of any period prior to the appointed day, shall be enforceable against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the Company are directed under section 6 to vest in a Government company, against that Government company;

Central Government Govern ment company not to be liable for prior cent liabilities.

A. 0

1 (terns) .

9001-092

..... Ki

Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings)

(b) no award, decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority in relation to the undertakings of the Company, passed after the appointed day, in respect of any matter, claim or dispute which arose before that day, shall be enforceable against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the Company are directed under section 6 to vest in a Government company, against that Government company;

(c) no liability incurred by the Company before the appointed day, for the contravention of any provision of law for the time being in force, shall be enforceable against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the Company are directed under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company.

6. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in sections 3 and 4. the Central Government may, if it is satisfied that a Government company is willing to comply, or has complied, with such terms and conditions as that Government may think fit to impose, direct, by notification, that the undertakings of the Company, and the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to its undertakings, which have vested in the Central Government, under section 3, shall, instead of continuing to vest in the Central Government, vest in the Government company either on the date of the notification or on such earlier or later date (not being a date earlier than the appointed day) as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Where the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to its undertakings, vest in a Government company under sub-section (1), the Government company shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the owner in relation to such undertakings, and all the rights and liabilities of the Central Government in relation to such undertakings shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the rights and liabilities, respectively, of the Government company.

CHAPTER III

PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS

7. For the transfer to, and vesting in, the Central Government, under section 3, of the undertakings of the Company and the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to its undertakings, there shall be given by the Central Government to the Company, in cash, and in the manner specified in Chapter VI, an amount of rupees sixteen crores and twenty-five lakhs.

8. (1) For the deprivation of the Company of the management of its undertakings, there shall be given to the Company by the Central Government an amount calculated at the rate of rupees fifty thousand per annum for the period commencing on the date on which the management of the undertakings of the Company was taken over by the Central Government and ending on the appointed day.

(2) In consideration of the retrospective operation of the provisions of sections, 3, 4 and 5, there shall also be given, in cash, by the Central Govemment to the Company, an amount equal to an amount calculated at the rate of rupeds fifty thousand per annum for the period commencing

Power of Central Government to direct vesting of the undertakings of the Company in the company in the company.

Payment of amount.

Payment of further amount:

> venum Läht

31

(Acquisition una 11an

on the appointed day and ending on the date of promulgation of the Ordinance.

(3) The amount specified in section 7 and the amounts determined under sub-sections (1) and (2) shall carry simple interest at the rate of four per cent. per annum for the period commencing on the date of promulgation of the Ordinance and ending on the date on which payment of such amounts is made by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

(4) The amounts determined in accordance with the provisions of subsections (1), (2) and (3) shall be given by the Central Government to the Company in addition to the amount specified in section 7.

(5) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the liabilities of the Company, in relation to its undertakings which have vested in the Central Government under section 3, shall be discharged from the amounts referred to in section 7, and also from the amounts determined under sub-sections (1), (2) and (3), in accordance with the rights and interests of the creditors of the Company.

CHAPTER IV

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF THE UNDERTAKINGS OF THE COMPANY

9. (1) The general superintendence, direction, control and management of the affairs and business of the undertakings of the Company, the right, title and interest in relation to which have vested in the Central Government under section 3, shall,—

(a) where a direction has been made by the Central Government under sub-section (1) of section 6, vest in the Government company specified in such direction, or

(b) where no such direction has been made by the Central Government, vest in one or more Custodians appointed by the Central Government under sub-section (2),

and thereupon the Government company so specified or the Custodian so appointed, as the case may be, shall be entitled to exercise all such powers and do all such things as the Company is authorised to exercise and do in relation to its undertakings.

(2) The Central Government may appoint one or more individuals or a Government company a_s the Custodian of the undertakings of the Company in relation to which no direction has been made by it under sub-section (1) of section 6.

10. (1) On the vesting of the management of the undertakings of the Company in a Government company or on the appointment of a Custodian, all persons in charge of the management of the undertakings of the Company immediately before such vesting or appointment, shall be bound to deliver to the Government company or the Custodian, as the case may be; all assets, books of account, registers or other documents in their custody relating to the undertakings of such Company.

(2) The Central Government may issue such directions as it may deem desirable in the circumstances of the case to the Government company or the Custodian as to its or his powers and duties and the Government company or Custodian may also, if it or he so desires, apply

Management, etc., of the undertakings of the Company.

.

6-15-61-12

: 60. 55 ti

Duty of persons in charge of management of the undertakings of the Company to deliver all assets, etc.

to the Central Government at any time for instructions as to the manner in which the management of the undertakings of the Company shall be conducted by it or him or in relation to any other matter arising in the course of such management.

(3) The Custodian shall receive from the funds of the undertakings of the Company such remuneration as the Central Government may fix and shall hold office during the pleasure of the Central Government.

11. The Custodian of the undertakings of the Company shall maintain an account of the undertakings of the Company in such form and manner and under such conditions as may be prescribed and the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956, shall apply to the audit of the account so maintained as they apply to the audit of the accounts of a company.

CHAPTER V

PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE EMPLOYEES OF THE COMPANY

12. (1) Every person who is a workman within the meaning of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, and has been, immediately before the appointed day, employed in any undertaking of the Company shall become, on and from the appointed day, an employee of the Central Government or, as the case may be, of the Government company in which the right, title and interest of the Company in relation to its undertakings, have vested under this Act, and shall hold office or service under the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, with the same rights and privileges as to pension, gratuity and other matters as would have been admissible to him if there had been no such vesting and shall continue to do so unless and until his employment under the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, is duly terminated or until his remuneration and other conditions of service are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

14 of 1947.

1 of 1956.

14 of 1947.

(2) Every person who is not a workman within the meaning of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, and who has been, immediately before the appointed day, employed in any undertaking of the Company shall become, as from the appointed day, an employee of the Central Government or the Government company, and shall hold office or service therein by the same tenure, at the same remuneration and upon the same terms and conditions and with the same rights and privileges as to pension and gratuity and other matters as would have been admissible to him if the undertakings of the Company had not been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government or the Government company, and shall continue to do so unless and until his employment in the Central Government or the Government company is duly terminated or until his remuneration, terms and conditions of employment are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be;

14 of 1947

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, or in any other law for the time being in force, the transfer of the services of any officer or other person employed in any undertaking of the Company to the Central Government or the Government company shall not entitle such officer or other employee to any compensation under this Act or under any other law for the time being in Accounts and audit.

Employment of certain employees to continue.

> Арэ ене эл, Коё Соот ав трог,

force and no such claim shall be entertained by any court, tribunal or other authority.

(4) Where, under the terms of any contract of service or otherwise, any person, whose services become transferred to the Central Government or the Government company by reason of the provisions of this Act, is entitled to any arrears of salary or wages or any payments for any leave not availed of or any other payment, not being payment by way of gratuity or pension, such person may enforce his claim against the Company, but not against the Central Government or the Government company.

¹⁹ **13.** (1) Where the Company has established a provident, superannuation, welfare or other fund for the benefit of the persons employed in any of the undertakings of the Company, the monies relatable to the officers or other employees, whose services have become transferred by or under this Act to the Central Government or the Government company, shall, out of the monies standing, on the appointed day, to the credit of such provident, superannuation, welfare or other fund, stand transferred to, and shall vest in, the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

(2) The monies which stand transferred under sub-section (1) to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, shall be dealt with by that Government or that Government company in such manner as may be prescribed.

CHAPTER VI Commissioner of Payments

A+ .

14. (1) The Central Government shall, for the purpose of disbursing the amounts payable to the Company under sections 7 and 8, by notification, appoint a Commissioner of Payments.

(2) The Central Government may appoint such other persons as it may think fit to assist the Commissioner and thereupon the Commissioner may authorise one or more of such persons also to exercise all or any of the powers exercisable by him under this Act and different persons may be authorised to exercise different powers.

(3) Any person authorised by the Commissioner to exercise any of the powers exercisable by the Commissioner may exercise those powers in the same manner and with the same effect as if they have been conferred on that person directly by this Act and not by way of authorisation.

(4) The salaries and allowances of the Commissioner and other persons appointed under this section shall be defrayed out of the Consolidated Fund of India.

15. (1) The Central Government shall, within thirty days from the specified date, pay, in cash, to the Commissioner, for payment to the Company—

(a) an amount equal to the amount specified in section 7, and

(b) an amount equal to the amount payable to the Company under section 8.

Provident and othe**r** funds.

24400.3

· · ·

. _с н

Appointment of Commissioner of Payments.

Payment by the Central Government to the Commissioner. of 1976]

Braithwaile and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings)

(2) A deposit account shall be opened by the Central Government in favour of the Commissioner, in the Public Account of India, and every amount paid under this Act to the Commissioner shall be deposited by him to the credit of the said deposit account and the said deposit account shall be operated by the Commissioner.

(3) The interest accruing on the amount standing to the credit of the deposit account referred to in sub-section (2) shall enure to the benefit of the Company.

16. (1) The Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, shall be entitled to receive up to the specified date, to the exclusion of all other persons, any money due to the Company, in relation to its undertakings which have vested in the Central Government, or the Government company, realised after the appointed day notwithstanding that the realisation pertains to a period prior to the appointed day.

(2) The Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, may make a claim to the Commissioner with regard to every payment made by it after the appointed day for discharging any liability of the Company in relation to any period prior to the appointed day; and every such claim shall have priority in accordance with the priorities attaching, under this Act, to the matter in relation to which such liability has been discharged by the Central Government or the Government company.

(3) Save as otherwise provided in this Act, the liabilities of the Company in respect of any transaction prior to the appointed day, which have not been discharged on or before the specified date, shall be the liabilities of the Company.

17. Every person having a claim against the Company shall prefer such claim before the Commissioner within thirty days from the specified date:

Provided that if the Commissioner is satisfied that the claimant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the claim within the said period of thirty days, he may entertain the claim within a further period of thirty days and not thereafter.

18. The claims arising out of the matters specified in the Schedule shall have priorities in accordance with the following principles, namely:—

(a) Category I will have precedence over all other categories and Category II will have precedence over Category III, and so on;

(b) the claims specified in each of the categories, except Category VI, shall rank equally and be paid in full, but, if the amount is insufficient to meet such claims in full, they shall abate in equal proportions and be paid accordingly;

(c) the liabilities specified in Category VI shall be discharged, subject to the priorities specified in this section, in accordance with the terms of the secured loans and the priority, inter se, of such loans; and

(d) the question of discharging any liability with regard to a matter specified in a lower category shall arise only if a surplus is

115 Law-85

108

of the Central Government or Government company.

Certain powers

198 8

Claims to be made to the Commissioner.

Priority of claims.

left after meeting all the liabilities specified in the immediately higher category.

19: (1) On receipt of the claims made under section 17, the Commissioner shall arrange the claims in the order of priorities specified in the Schedule and examine the same in accordance with such order of priorities.

(2) If, on examination of the claims, the Commissioner is of opinion that the amount paid to him under this Act is not sufficient to meet the liabilities specified in any lower category, he shall not be required to examine the claims in respect of such lower category.

o.20. (1) After examining the claims with reference to the priorities set out in the Schedule, the Commissioner shall fix a certain date on or before which every claimant shall file the proof of his claim or be excluded from the benefit of the disbursements made by the Commissioner.

(2) Not less than fourteen days' notice of the date so fixed shall be given by advertisement in one issue of a daily newspaper in English language and in one issue of such daily newspaper in the regional language as the Commissioner may consider suitable, and every such notice shall call upon the claimant to file the proof of his claim with the Commissioner within the time specified in the advertisement.

(3) Every claimant who fails to file the proof of his claim within the time specified by the Commissioner shall be excluded from the disbursements made by the Commissioner.

(4) The Commissioner shall, after such investigation as may, in his opinion, be necessary and after giving the Company an opportunity of refuting the claim and after giving the claimant a reasonable opportunity of being heard, in writing, admit or reject the claim in whole or in part.

(5) The Commissioner shall have the power to regulate his own procedure in all matters arising out of the discharge of his functions, including the place or places at which he will hold his sittings and shall, for the purpose of making an investigation under this Act, have the same powers as are vested in a civil court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit, in respect of the following matters, namely: —

5 of 1908.

(a) the summoning and enforcing the attendance of any witness and examining him on oath;

(b) the discovery and production of any document or other material object producible as evidence;

(c) the reception of evidence on affidavits;

(d) the issuing of any commission for the examination of witnesses.

 $_{11}(6)$ Any investigation before the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a judicial proceeding within the meaning of sections 193 and 228 of the Indian Penal Code and the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a civil court for the purposes of section 345 and Chapter, XXVI of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

45 of 1860.

2 of 1974.

251 611

Admission or rejection of claims.

15

Examina-

tion of

claims.

(7) A claimant who is dissatisfied with the decision of the Commissioner, may prefer an appeal against the decision to the principal civil court of original jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the registered office of the Company is situated:

Provided that where a person who is a Judge of a High Court is appointed to be the Commissioner, the appeal shall lie to the High Court at Calcutta, and such appeal shall be heard and disposed of by not less than two Judges of that High Court.

21. After admitting a claim under this Act, the amount due in respect Disburseof such claim shall be paid by the Commissioner to the person or persons ment of to whom such sums are due, and, on such payment, the liability of the the Com-Company in respect of such claim shall stand discharged.

missioner. to claimants.

22. (1) If, out of the monies paid to him in relation to the undertaking Disburseings of the Company, there is a balance left after meeting the liabilities as specified in the Schedule, the Commissioner shall disburse such balance to the to the Company.

(2) Where the possession of any machinery, equipment or other property, has vested in the Central Government or a Government company under this Act, but such machinery, equipment or other property does not belong to the Company, it shall be lawful for the Central Government or the Government company to continue to possess such machinery or equipment or other property on the same terms and conditions under which they were possessed by the Company immediately before the 1st day of April, 1975.

123: Any money paid to the Commissioner which remains undisbursed Undisor unclaimed for a period of three years from the last day on which the bursed or disbursement was made, shall be transferred by the Commissioner to the amount unclaimed general revenue account of the Central Government; but a claim to any to be money so transferred may be preferred to the Central Government by deposited the person entitled to such payment and shall be dealt with as if such to the transfer had not been made, the order, if any, for payment of the claim general revenue being treated as an order for the refund of the revenue. account.

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

* 24. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding any- Act, thing inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time to have being in force or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law. effect. other than this Act, or in any decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority.

amounts Company₉₆ ilou 1

.1

an serge cost to

25. (1) Every contract entered into by the Company in relation to its undertakings for any service, sale or supply, and in force immediately before the appointed day, shall, on and from the expiry of one hundred and eighty days from the date of promulgation of the Ordinance, cease to have effect unless such contract is, before the expiry of that period, ratified, in writing, by the Central Government or Government company, and, in ratifying such contract, the Central Government or Government company may make such alteration or modification therein as it may think fit:

Provided that the Central Government or Government company shall not omit to ratify a contract, and shall not make any alteration or modification in a contract, unless it is satisfied that such contract is unduly onerous or has been entered into in bad faith or detrimental to the interests of the Central Government or the Government company.

(2) The Central Government or Government company shall not omit to ratify a contract, and, shall not make any alteration or modification therein, except after giving to the partics to the contract a reasonable opportunity of being heard and except after recording, in writing, its reasons for refusal to ratify the contract or for making any alteration or modification therein.

26. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any officer of that Government or the Custodian or the Government company or any officer or other person authorised by that Government or Government company for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

(2) No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any of its officers or other employees or the Government company or any officer or other person authorised by that company for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

27. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, direct that all or any of the powers exercisable by it under this Act, other than the power conferred by section 30, may also be exercised by such person or persons as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Whenever any delegation of power is made under sub-section (1), the person to whom such power has been delegated shall act under the direction, control and supervision of the Central Government.

Penalties.

Ť.

Delega-

tion of

powers.

is seq

28. Any person who,---

(a) having in his possession, custody or control any property forming part of any undertaking of the Company, wrongfully withholds such property from the Central Government or Government company; or

(b) wrongfully obtains possession of, or retains, any property forming part of any undertaking of the Company or wilfully withholds or fails to furnish to the Central Government or Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or Government company, any document relating to such undertaking which may be in his possession, custody or control or

Protection factor of action taken in good faith.

116.

ог 1976]

Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings)

fails to deliver to the Central Government or Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or Government company, any assets, books of account, registers or other documents in his possession, custody or control, relating to the undertaking of the Company; or

of any undertaking of the Company or prefers any claim under this. Act which he knows or has reasonable cause to believe to be false or grossly inaccurate,

shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees, or with both.

29. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who at the time the offence was committed was A in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals;

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

30. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the time within which, and the manner in which, an intimation shall be given to the Commissioner under sub-section (3) of section 4;

(b) the form and the manner in which, and the conditions under which, the Custodian shall maintain accounts as required by section 11;

(c) the manner in which the monies in any provident or other fund referred to in section 13 shall be dealt with;

Offences Mark by comany panies: Mark

> Declara-Sion es to the to the Side State

> > Versel and serting,

Power to make rules.

7 of 1976.

(d) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament, while it is in session, for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

31. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, remove the difficulty:

s. nelses a

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of a period of two years from the date on which this Act receives the assent of the President.

32. It is hereby declared that this Act is for giving effect to the policy of the State towards securing the principles specified in clause (b) of article 39 of the Constitution.

Explanation.—In this section, "State" has the same meaning as ^S in thicle 12 of the Constitution. article 12 of the Constitution.

33. (1) The Braithwaite and Company (India) Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed. e the Margard Dama thank the - en el Silo

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance so repealed shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Activity and the observed

> THE SCHEDULE 网络鲁利 网络白色属白色

(See sections 18, 19 and 20)

h in saint eagl

ORDER OF PRIORITIES FOR THE DISCHARGE OF LIABILITIES OF THE COMPANY 22° - 544 Part "A"

Power adear of estur

> Post-take over management period : 9**n**- .; - e.S Category I-

Wages, salaries and other dues of the employees of the Company. Catedory IIin a

(a) (i) Loans advanced by the Central Government.

、
※(ii)
PSecured loans advanced by banks and financial institutions. Category III-

(a) Any other loans.

o no sobre

NR 1.1 19

Declaration as to the policy of

Power to no. remove.og var

difficulties.

the State.

Repeal and saving.

òr 1976]

(b) Credit availed of by the Company for the purpose of carrying on any trading or manufacturing operations.

Revenue) taxes, cesses, rates or other dues of Central Government or a State Government.

PART 'B' 111 A.M.

Pre-take-over management period

Ail

Category V-

Arrears in relation to contributions to be made by the Company to the provident fund, salaries and wages and other amounts due to employees. م ورجع و الم

Category VI-

the beneficial to be a while I all the

Secured loans. and thought Category VII-

Revenue, taxes, cesses, rates or any other dues to the Central Government, a State Government, a local authority or a State Electricity Board. To "Bure draham of the second states of a water that the second state of a second state of a second state of a Category VIII-

(a) Any credit availed of by the Company for the purpose of trading or-manufacturing operations for the state of a subary of the subary for a subary for a

action of the second of the second second second at the second second second second second second second second Name - Primaryon - a. est. for owned and

正式的处理

LANA BO BERENN

- Har De Britter March

vi ann de

and the same of the same set of the feature of

C. Mitergroup and the subsection of the local companies

and the second process of the second s 201 the last of the second second to be

Post A SA .H

CHIMPS (1910)

WT THE RELEASE ON THE DATE OF THE STRUCTURE

> 12. End two, a solution middless is contained 11. Realization to the first of the

and the second
en la companya de la La companya de la comp

THE BURN COMPANY AND INDIAN STANDARD WAGON COMPANY (NATIONALISATION) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

an charle 👘 🖓 🖓 🖓

CHAPTER I

SECTIONS

1. Short title and commencement.

2. Definitions.

CHAPTER II

Acquisition of the undertakings of the two companies

- 3. Transfer and vesting in Central Government of the undertakings of the two companies.
- 4. General effect of vesting, and a large have discovered by
- 5. Owners of the two companies to be liable for certain prior liabilities.
- 6. Power of the Central Government to direct vesting of the undertakings of the two companies in a Government company.

CHAPTER III

PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS

7. Payment of amount.

8. Payment of further amount.

CHAPTER IV

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF THE UNDERTAKINGS OF THE TWO COMPANIES

9. Management, etc., of the undertakings of the two companies.

10. Duty of persons in charge of management of the undertakings of the two companies to deliver all assets, etc.

11. Accounts and audit.

CHAPTER V

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF THE TWO COMPANIES

- 12. Employment of certain employees to continue.
- 13. Provident and other funds.

CHAPTER VI

COMMISSIONER OF PAYMENTS

SECTIONS

1. ...

- 14. Appointment of Commissioner of Payments.
 - 15. Payment by the Central Government to the Commissioner.
 - Central Government 16. Certain powers of the or Government company.
 - 17. Claims to be made to the Commissioner.
 - 18. Priority of claims.

19, Examination of claims.

- 20. Admission or rejection of claims. The Martin
- 21. Disbursement of money by Commissioner to claimants.

22. Disbursements of amounts to the two companies.

23. Undisbursed or unclaimed amount to be deposited with the general revenue account.

17 1 1 1 A 11

CHAPTER VII

MISCELLANEOUS

- 24. Assumption of liability.
- 25. Act to have overriding effect.
- 26. Contracts to cease to have effect unless ratified by the Central 1.11 Government or Government company.

 $_{\rm D}$ 27. Penalties.

27. Penalties. 28. Offences by companies. Dett 190 Protection of action taken in good faith; a finite start of the second seco A17. 2011 129. Protection of action taken in good faith. 30. Delegation of powers. A start of electric hole made and the better of anti- and the best of the power of the botto 31. Power to make rules. Description of the botto of the 22. Demonstration of the power of the power of the power of the 23. Demonstration of the power of the 32. Power to remove difficulties. an the state of the 1.19 33. Declaration as to the policy of the State. eall h a second fight of the second of the 34. Repeal and saving. Republic of the light on fidings THE FIRST' SCHEDULE. THE SECOND SCHEDULE.

自己主人的言

mar de la

branness and the second $-2^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left(1 + \frac{1}{2}\right) \left(\frac{1}{2}

Section. Altern La

4 . all briss aver anas is studieus e A REPORT OF THE AND 115 Law-86 1.1 A DECEMBER OF

和出现人们。

11.111.225 (f)) (f))

CHERNER CONTRACTOR STREET A construction of the second , where and the court , i } and a set of broad and the later of

11 199 199

THE BURN COMPANY AND INDIAN STANDARD WAGON COMPANY (NATIONALISATION) ACT, 1976

Alter de la

Store and the

Trans and a

No. 97 of 1976 (a.) (a)

del

1.11

An Act to provide for the acquisition of the undertakings of the Burn and Company Limited and the Indian Standard Wagon Company Limited with a view to ensuring the continuity of the production of goods which are vital to the needs of the economy of the country and for the fulfilment of the contracts for the supply of railway wagons abroad and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:-

医二角球的医三角球的

·)];

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Short title and commencement.

1. (1) This Act may be called the Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation) Act, 1976.

(2) The provisions of sections 27 and 28 shall come into force at once and the remaining provisions of this Act shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of April, 1975.

Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation)

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,-

(a) "appointed day" means the 1st day of April, 1975;

(b) "Burn and Company Limited" (includes its) wholly owned subsidiary company, namely, Coburn Properties Limited, having its registered office at 10-C, Hungerford Street, Calcutta-17;

(c) "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Payments appointed under section 14:

(d) "Custodian" means the Custodian appointed under sub-section (2) of section 9 to take over, or carry on, the management of the undertakings of either or both of the two companies;

(e) "Ordinance" means the Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation) Ordinance, 1976;

(f) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(g) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;
(h) "specified date" means such date as the Central Government may, by notification, specify for the purpose of any provision of this Act, and different dates may be specified for different provisions of this Act;

(i) "two companies" means Burn and Company Limited and Indian Standard Wagon Company Limited, being companies as defined in the Companies Act, 1956, and both having their registered offices at 10-C, Hungerford Street, Calcutta-17;

(j) words and expressions used herein and not defined but defined in the Companies Act. 1956, have the meanings, respectively, assigned to them in that Act.

CHAPTER II

Acquisition of the undertakings of the two companies

3. On the appointed day, the undertakings of each of the two companies, and the right, title and interest of each of the two companies in relation to such undertakings, shall stand transferred to, and shall vest absolutely in, the Central Government. Transfer, and vesting in Central Goyerns ment of the the undertakings of the two companies.

4. (1) The undertakings of each of the two companies referred to in section 3 shall be deemed to include all assets, rights, lease-holds, powers, "authorities and privileges and all property, movable and immovable, including lands, buildings, workshops, stores, instruments, machinery and equipment, cash balances, cash on hand, reserve funds, investments and book idebts and all other rights and interests in, or arising out of, such property as were immediately before the appointed day in the ownership, possession, power or control of either of the two companies, whether within or outside India, and all books of account, registers and all other documents of whatever nature relating thereto, and shall also be deemed to include the liabialities and obligations specified in sub-section (2) of section 5.

ermment under section 3 shall, by force of such vesting, be freed and

8 of 1976.

1 of 1956.

1 of 1956.

45

General effect of vesting.

Definitions.

Alter per

discharged from any trust, obligation, mortgage, charge, lien and all other incumbrances affecting it, and any attachment, injunction or decree or order of any court restricting the use of such properties in any manner or appointing any receiver in respect of the whole or any part of such property shall be deemed to have been withdrawn.

(3) Every mortgagee of any property which has vested under this Act in the Central Government and every person holding any charge, lien or other interest in, or in relation to, any such property shall give, within such time and in such manner as may be prescribed, an intimation to the Commissioner of such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest.

(4) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the mortgagee of any property referred to in sub-section (3) or any other person holding any charge, lien or other interest in, or in relation to, any such property shall be entitled to claim, in accordance with his rights and interests, payment of the mortgage money or other dues, in whole or in part, out of the amount specified, in relation to the company owning such property, in the First Schedule, but no such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest shall be enforceable against any property which has vested in the Central Government.

(5) If, on the appointed day, any suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature in relation to any matter specified in sub-section (2) of section 5, in respect of any undertaking of either of the two companies, instituted or preferred by or against either of the two companies, is pending, the same shall not abate, be discontinued or be, in any way, prejudicially affected by reason of the transfer of the undertakings of either of the two companies or of anything contained in this Act, but the suit, appeal or other proceeding may be continued, prosecuted or enforced by or against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the two companies are directed, under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company.

5. (1) Every liability, other than the liability specified in sub-section (2), of each of the two companies in respect of any period prior to the appointed day, shall be the liability of the concerned company and shall be enforceable against it, and not against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the two companies are directed, under section $\mathbf{6}$, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company.

(2) Any liability arising in respect of—

(a) the loans advanced by the Central Government, or a State Government, or both. to either of the two companies, or to both (together with interest due thereon) after the management of the undertakings of the concerned company had been taken over by the Central Government;

(b) the wages, salaries and other dues of employees of each of the two companies in respect of any period after the management of the undertakings of the two companies had been taken over by the Central Government.

shall, on and from the appointed day, be the liability of the Central Government or of the Government company aforesaid and shall be discharged by that Government or Government company, as and when repayment of such loans or amounts becomes due or as and when such wages, salaries or other dues become due and payable.

Owners of the t two comp paintes to be itable for certain prior itabilities. own ac

a of man of the

IA ESSIAL 10 (C. S. 30 (Pess

ir ir 1

aad

OF 1976] Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation)

(3) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that,---

(a) save as otherwise expressly provided in this section or in any other provision of this Act, no liability, other than the liability specified in sub-section (2), of either of the two companies in relation to its undertakings in respect of any period prior to the appointed day, shall be enforceable against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the two companies are directed, under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company;

(b) no award, decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority in relation to the undertakings of either of the two companies, passed after the appointed day, in respect of any matter, claim ²⁴ or dispute, not being a matter, claim or dispute in relation to any matter referred to in sub-section (2), which arose before that day, shall be enforceable against the Central Government or, where the undertakings of the two companies are directed, under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company;

10:11 (c) no liability incurred by either of the two companies before the appointed day, for the contravention, of any provision of law for the time being in force, shall be enforceable against the Central Government, or, where the undertakings of the two companies are directed. under section 6, to vest in a Government company, against that Government company.

6. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in sections 3 and 4, the Central Government may, if it is satisfied that a Government company is willing to comply, or has complied, with such terms and conditions as that Government may think fit to impose, direct, by notification, that the undertakings of the two companies and the right, title and interest of the two companies in relation to their respective undertakings which have vested in that Government under section 3, and such of the liabilities of the two Companies as are specified in sub-section (2) of section 5, shall, instead of continuing to vest in the Central Government, vest in the Government company either on the date of the notification or on such earlier or later date (not being a date earlier than the appointed day) as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Where the right, title and interest, and the liabilities referred to in sub-section (2) of section 5, of each of the two companies, in relation to its undertakings, vest in a Government company under sub-section (1), the Government company shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the owner in relation to such undertakings, and all the rights and liabilities of the Central Government in relation to such undertakings shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the rights and liabilities, respectively, of the Government company.

CHAPTER III

Ł

PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS

7. For the transfer to, and vesting in, the Central Government, under section 3, of the undertakings of each of the two companies and the right, title and interest of each of the two companies in relation to such undertakings, there shall be given by the Central Government to each of the

Power of the Central Government to direct vesting of the undertakings of the two companies in a Government company.

685

Payment of amount.

57 of 1973.

two Companies, in cash and in the manner specified in Chapter VI, an amount equal to the amount specified against the name of such company in the First Schedule.

8. (1) In consideration of the retrospective operation of the provisions of sections 3, 4 and 5, there shall also be given, in cash, by the Central Government to each of the two companies an amount equal to an amount, calculated at the rates specified in section 5 of the Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1973, for the period commencing on the appointed day and ending on the date of promulgation of the Ordinance.

(2) The amount specified in section 7, and the amount determined under sub-section (1), shall carry simple interest at the rate of four, per cent. per annum for the period commencing on the date of promulgation of the Ordinance and ending on the date on which payment of such amount is made by the Central Government to the Commissioner.

(3) The amounts determined in accordance with the provisions of subsections (1) and (2) shall be given to each of the companies in addition to the amount specified against its name in the First Schedule.

CHAPTER IV

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF THE UNDERTAKINGS OF THE TWO COMPANIES

9. (1) The general superintendence, direction, control and management of the affairs and business of the undertakings of each of the two companies, the right, title and interest in relation to which have vested in the Central Government under section 3, shall,—

(a) where a direction has been made by the Central Government under sub-section (1) of section 6, vest in the Government company specified in such direction, or

(b) where no such direction has been made by the Central Government, vest in one or more Custodians appointed by the Central Government under sub-section (2),

and thereupon the Government company so specified or the Custodian so appointed, as the case may be, shall be entitled to exercise all such powers and do all such things as either, or both, of the companies is or are authorised to exercise and do in relation to its or their undertakings,

(2) The Central Government may appoint one or more individuals or a Government company as the Custodian of the undertakings of either, or both, of the two companies in relation to which no direction has been made by it under sub-section (1) of section 6.

Duty of persons in charge of management of the undertakings of the two companies to deliver all assets, etc. 10. (1) On the vesting of the management of the undertakings of the two companies in a Government company or on the appointment of a Custodian, all persons in charge of the management of the undertakings of either of the two companies immediately before such vesting or appointment, shall be bound to deliver to the Government company or the Custodian, as the case may be, all assets, books of account, registers or other documents in their custody relating to the undertakings of such company.

(2) The Central Government may issue such directions as it may deem desirable in the circumstances of the case to the Government company

686

6r 1976] Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation)

or the Custodian as to its or his powers and duties and the Government company or Custodian may also, if it or he so desires, apply to the Central Government at any time for instructions as to the manner in which the management of the undertakings of the two companies shall be conducted by it or him or in relation to any other matter arising in the course of such management.

(3) The Custodian shall receive from the funds of the undertakings, in relation to which he is the Custodian, such remuneration as the Central Government may fix and shall hold office during the pleasure of the Central Government.

11. The Custodian of the undertakings of either, or both, of the companies shall maintain an account of the undertakings of the concerned company or companies in such form and manner and under such conditions as may be prescribed and the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956, shall apply to the audit of the account so maintained as they apply to the audit of the accounts of a company.

1 of 1956.

14 of 1947.

14 of 1947.

CHAPTER V

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF THE TWO COMPANIES

12: (1) Every person who is a workman within the meaning of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, and has been, immediately before the appointed day, employed in any undertaking of either of the two companies shall become, on and from the appointed day, an employee of the Central Government or, as the case may be, of the Government company in which the right, title and interest of the two companies in relation to their undertakings have vested under this Act, and shall hold office or service under the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, with the same rights and privileges as to pension, gratuity and other matters as would have been admissible to him if there had been no such vesting and shall continue to do so unless and until his employment under the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, is duly terminated or until his remuneration and other conditions of service are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

(2) Every person who is not a workman within the meaning of the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, and who has been, immediately before the appointed day, employed in any undertaking of either of the two companies shall become, as from the appointed day, an employee of the Central Government or the Government company, and shall hold office or service therein by the same tenure, at the same remuneration and upon the same terms and conditions and with the same rights and privileges as to pension and gratuity and other matters as would have been admissible to him if the undertakings of the company in which he was employed had not been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government or the Government company and shall continue to do so unless and until his employment in the Central Government or the Government company is duly terminated or until his remuneration, terms and conditions of employment are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, Employment of certain employees to continue.

Accounts and audit.

687

(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, or in any other law for the time being in force, the transfer of the services of any officer or other person employed in any undertaking of either of the two companies, to the Central Government or the Government company shall not entitle such officer or other employee to any compensation under this Act or any other law for the time being in force and no such claim shall be entertained by any court, tribunal or other authority.

(4) Where, under the terms of any contract of service or otherwise, any person whose services become transferred to the Central Government or the Government company by reason of the provisions of this Act is entitled to any arrears of salary or wages or any payments for any leave not availed of or other payment, not being payment by way of gratuity or pension, such person may, except to the extent of such liability which has been taken over by the Central Government or the Government company under sub-section (2) of section 5, enforce his claim against the company by which he was employed immediately before such transfer, but not against the Central Government or the Government company.

Provident and othe**r** funds. 13. (1) Where either of the two companies have established a provident fund, superannuation, welfare or other fund for the benefit of the persons employed in any of its undertakings, the monies relatable to the officers or other employees, whose services have become transferred by or under this Act to the Central Government or the Government company shall, out of the monies standing, on the appointed day, to the credit of such provident fund, superannuation, welfare or other fund, stand transferred to, and vest in, the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

(2) The monies which stand transferred under sub-section (1) to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, shall be dealt with by that Government or Government company in such manner as may be prescribed.

CHAPTER VI

COMMISSIONER OF PAYMENTS

Appointment of Commissioner of Payments. 14. (1) The Central Government shall, for the purpose of disbursing the amounts payable under section 7, section 8, and sub-section (2) of section 15, to each of the two companies, by notification, appoint a Commissioner of Payments.

(2) The Central Government may appoint such other persons as it may think fit to assist the Commissioner and thereupon the Commissioner may authorise one or more of such persons also to exercise all or any of the powers exercisable by him under this Act and different persons may be authorised to exercise different powers.

(3) Any person authorised by the Commissioner to exercise any of the powers exercisable by the Commissioner may exercise those powers in the same manner and with the same effect as if they have been conferred on that person directly by this Act and not by way of authorisation. 14 of 1947

(4) The salaries and allowances of the Commissioner and other persons appointed under this section shall be defrayed out of the Consolidated Fund of India.

15. (1) The Central Government shall, within thirty days from the specified date, pay in cash to the Commissioner, for payment to each of the two companies,—

(a) an amount equal to the amount specified against the name of such company in the First Schedule; and

(b) an amount equal to the amount payable to each of the two companies under section 8.

(2) In addition to the sums referred to in sub-section (1), there shall be paid by the Central Government to the Commissioner, in cash, such amount, payable under section 5 of the Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1973, to each of the two companies in relation to the period commencing on the date on which the management of the undertakings of each of the two companies was taken over by the Central Government and ending on the appointed day, as remains unpaid.

(3) A deposit account shall be opened by the Central Government in favour of the Commissioner, in the Public Account of India, and every amount paid under this Act to the Commissioner shall be deposited by him to the credit of the said deposit account and the said deposit account shall be operated by the Commissioner.

(4) Separate records shall be maintained by the Commissioner in respect of the undertakings of each of the two companies in relation to which payments have been made to him under this Act.

 $\overline{}$ (5) Interest accruing on the amounts standing to the credit of the deposit account referred to in sub-section (3) shall enure to the benefit of the two companies.

16. (1) The Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, shall be entitled to receive, up to the specified date, to the exclusion of all other persons, any money due to either of the two companies, in relation to the undertakings which have vested in the Central Government or the Government company, realised after the appointed day, notwithstanding that the realisation pertains to a period prior to the appointed day.

(2) The Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, may make a claim to the Commissioner with regard to every payment made by that Government after the appointed day for discharging any liability of either of the two companies, not being any liability specified in sub-section (2) of section 5, in relation to any period prior to the appointed day, and every such claim shall have priority, in accordance with the priorities attaching, under this Act, to the matter in relation to which such liability has been discharged by the Central Government or the Government company.

(3) Save as otherwise provided in this Act, the liabilities of either of the two companies in respect of any transaction prior to the appointed day which have not been discharged on or before the specified date shall be the liabilities of the respective company.

115 Law-87

57 of 1973.

Claims to be made

Commis-

Priority

of claims,

to the

17. Every person having a claim against either of the two companies shall prefer such claim before the Commissioner within thirty days from the specified date:

Provided that if the Commissioner is satisfied that the claimant was prevented by sufficient cause from preferring the claim within the said period of thirty days, he may entertain the claim within a further period of thirty days, but not thereafter.

18. The claims arising out of the matters specified in the Second Schedule shall have priorities in accordance with the following principles, namely:—

(a) Category I shall have precedence over all other categories and Category II shall have precedence over Category III, and so on;

(b) the claims specified in each of the categories, except Category IV, shall rank equally and be paid in full, but, if the amount is insufficient to meet such claims in full, they shall abate in equal proportions and be paid accordingly;

(c) the liabilities specified in Category IV shall be discharged, subject to the priorities specified in this section, in accordance with the terms of the secured loans and the priority, *inter se*, of such loans; and

(d) the question of dischargin'g any liability with regard to a matter specified in a lower category shall arise only if a surplus is left after meeting all the liabilities specified in the immediately higher category.

19. (1) On receipt of the claims made under section 17, the Commissioner shall arrange the claims in the order of priorities specified in the Second Schedule and examine the same in accordance with such order of priorities.

(2) If, on examination of the claims, the Commissioner is of opinion that the amount paid to him under this Act is not sufficient to meet the liabilities specified in any lower category, he shall not be required to examine the claims in respect of such lower category.

20. (1) After examining the claims with reference to the priorities set out in the Second Schedule, the Commissioner shall fix a certain date on or before which every claimant shall file the proof of his claim or be excluded from the benefit of the disbursement made by the Commissioner,

(2) Not less than fourteen days' notice of the date so fixed shall be given by advertisement in one issue of the daily newspaper in the English language and one issue of such daily newspaper in the regional language as the Commissioner may consider suitable, and every such notice shall call upon the claimant to file the proof of his claim with the Commissioner within the time specified in the advertisement.

(3) Every claimant who fails to file the proof of his claim within the time specified by the Commissioner shall be excluded from the disburse-ments made by the Commissioner.

Examination of claims.

Admission or rejection of claims.

(4) The Commissioner shall, after such investigation as may, in his opinion, be necessary and after giving the concerned company an opportunity of refuting the claim and after giving the claimant a reasonable opportunity of being heard, in writing, admit or reject the claim in whole or in part.

(5) The Commissioner shall have the power to regulate his own procedure in all matters arising out of the discharge of his functions, including the place or places at which he will hold his sitting and shall, for the purpose of making any investigation under this Act, have the same powers as are vested in a civil court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit, in respect of the following matters, namely:----

(a) the summoning and enforcing the attendance of any witness and examining him on oath;

(b) the discovery and production of any document or other material object producible as evidence;

(c) the reception of evidence on affidavits;

(d) the issuing of any commission for the examination of witnesses.

(\boldsymbol{b}) Any investigation before the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a judicial proceeding within the meaning of sections 193 and 228 of the Indian Penal Code and the Commissioner shall be deemed to be a civil court for the purposes of section 345 and Chapter XXVI of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

(7) A claimant who is dissatisfied with the decision of the Commissioner, may prefer an appeal against the decision to the principal civil court of original jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the registered office of the concerned company is situated:

Provided that where a person who is a Judge of a High Court is appointed to be a Commissioner, such appeal shall lie to the High Court at Calcutta and such appeal shall be heard and disposed of by not less than two Judges of that High Court.

21. After admitting a claim under this Act, the amount due in respect of such claim shall be paid by the Commissioner to the person or persons to whom such sums are due and on such payment, the liability of each of the two companies in respect of such claim shall stand discharged.

.22. (1) If, out of the monies paid to him in relation to the undertakings of either of the two companies, there is a balance left after meeting the liabilities as specified in the Second Schedule, the Commissioner shall disburse such balance to the concerned company.

(2) Where the possession of any machinery, equipment or other property has vested in the Central Government or a Government company under this Act, but such machinery, equipment or other property does not ⁶belong to either of the two companies, it shall be lawful for the Central Government or the Government company to continue to possess such machinery or equipment or other property on the same terms and conditions under which they were possessed by either of, or both, the companies immediately before the 1st day of April, 1975.

Disbursement of money by Commissioner to elaimants.

Disbursements of amounts to the two companies.

45 of 1860.

5 of 1908.

2 of 1974.

Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation)

23. Any money paid to the Commissioner which remains undisbursed or unclaimed for a period of three years from the last day on which the disbursement was made, shall be transferred by the Commissioner to the general revenue account of the Central Government; but a claim to any money so transferred may be preferred to the Central Government by the person entitled to such payment and shall be dealt with as if such transfer had not been made, the order, if any, for payment of the claim being treated as an order for the refund of revenue.

CHAPTER VII

Miscellaneous

24. (1) Where any liability of either of the two companies arising out of any item specified in Category I of the Second Schedule is not discharged fully by the Commissioner out of the amounts paid to him under this Act, the Commissioner shall intimate in writing to the Central Government the extent of the liability which remains undischarged, and to that extent the liability shall be assumed by the Central Government.

(2) The Central Government may, by order, direct the Government company to take over any liability assumed by that Government under sub-section (1) and on receipt of such direction, it shall be the duty of the Government company to discharge such liability.

25. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time being in force or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law, other than this Act, or in any decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority.

26. (1) Every contract entered into by either of the two companies in relation to any of its undertakings which have vested in the Central Government under section 3 for any service, sale or supply, and in force immediately before the appointed day, shall, on and from the expiry of one hundred and eighty days from the date of promulgation of the Ordinance, cease to have effect unless such contract is, before the expiry of that period, ratified, in writing, by the Central Government, or Government company, and in ratifying such contract the Central Government or Government company may make such alteration or modification therein as it may think fit:

Provided that the Central Government or Government company shall not omit to ratify a contract and shall not make any alteration or modification in a contract unless it is satisfied that such contract is unduly onerous or has been entered into in bad faith or is detrimental to the interests of, the Central Government or the Government company.

(2) The Central Government or Government company shall not omit to ratify a contract, and, shall not make any alteration or modification therein, except after giving to the parties to the contract a reasonable opportunity of being heard and except after recording in writing its reasons for refusal to ratify the contract or for making any alteration or modification therein.

Act to have overriding effect.

Contracts to cease to have effect unless ratified by the Central Government or. Government company.

bursed or unclaimed amount to be deposited with the general revenue account.

Assump-

tion of

liability,

Undis-

27. Any person who,---

(a) having in his possession, custody or control any property forming part of any undertaking of either of the two companies, wrongfully withholds such property from the Central Government or Government company; or

(b) wrongfully obtains possession of, or retains, any property forming part of any undertaking of either of the two companies, or wilfully withholds or fails to furnish to the Central Government or Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or Government company, any document relating to such undertaking, which may be in his possession, custody or control, or fails to deliver to the Central Government or Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or Government company, any assets, books of account, registers or other documents in his possession, custody or control relating to the undertakings of either of the two companies; or

(c) wrongfully removes or destroys any property forming part of any undertaking of either of the two companies or prefers any claim which he knows or has reasonable cause to believe to be false or grossly inaccurate,

shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees, or with both.

28. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company, every person who, at the time when the offence was committed was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

Penalties.

Offences by companies Protection of action taken in good faith.

Delegation

of powers

29. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any officer of that Government or the Custodian or the Government company or other person authorised by that Government or Government company for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

(2) No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any of its officers or other employees of the Government company or any officer or other person authorised by that company for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

30. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, direct that all or any of the powers exercisable by it under this Act, other than the power conferred by section 31, may also be exercised by such person or persons as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Whenever any delegation of power is made under sub-section (1), the person to whom such power has been delegated shall act under the direction, control and supervision of the Central Government.

31. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing powers, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the time within which, and the manner in which, an intimation referred to in sub-section (3) of section 4 shall be given;

(b) the form and the manner in which and the conditions under which the Custodian shall maintain the accounts as required by section 11;

(c) the manner in which the monies in any provident fund or other fund, referred to in section 13, shall be dealt with;

(d) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

32. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, remove the difficulty:

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of a period of two years from the date on which this Act receives the assent of the President.

Power to make rules.

Power to remove difficulties. 33. It is hereby declared that this Act is for giving effect to the policy of the State towards securing the principles specified in clause (b) of article 12 of the Constitution.

Explanation.—In this section, "State" has the same meaning a_{S} in article 12 of the Constitution.

34. (1) The Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1973, and the Burn Company and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation) Ordinance, 1976, are hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal,--

57 of 1973.

8 of 1976.

(a) anything done or any action taken by the Custodian in exercise of the powers of the Board of Management of the two companies at any time within the period during which the management of the undertakings of the two companies remained vested in the Central Government or at any time before the date on which this Act receives the assent of the President, shall be deemed to have been done or taken in accordance with law;

(b) anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance so repealed shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

THE FIRST SCHEDULE

[See sections 7, 8 and 15(2)]

Sl. Name of the company No.	Amount (Rupees in lakhs)
1. Burn and Company Limited	1,388.00
2. Indian Standard Wagon Company Limited	1,135.00

THE SECOND SCHEDULE

(See sections 18, 19, 20 and 24)

ORDER OF PRIORITIES FOR THE DISCHARGE OF LIABILITIES OF THE TWO COMPANIES

Part "A"

Post-take-over management period

Category I-

(a) Loans advanced by banks.

(b) Loans advanced by the Industrial Reconstruction Corporation of India.

(c) Credit availed of for purposes of trade or manufacturing operations.

Category II

(a) Revenue, taxes, cesses, rates or other dues of Central Govern-. ment or a State Government.

(b) Sales tax; rates and taxes; contributions to be made to the Employees' State Insurance Fund, and Additional Dearness Allowance payable to employees.

695

Declaration as to the policy of the State.

Repeal and saving.

Part "B"

Pre-take-over management period

Category III—

Arrears in relation to provident fund, salaries and wages and other amounts due to employees.

Category IV-

Secured loans.

Category V-

Revenue, taxes, cesses, rates or any other dues to the Central Government, a State Government, a local authority or a State Electricity Board.

Category VI-

(a) Any credit availed of for purpose of trade or manufacturing operations.

(b) Any other dues.

Corre 1997 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 - 1998 -Contract.

bos jasti

sideliev; ¿

a constanti diversi Com, ..., crob

assets and that have been

r duraits on to and judice in an international of the tors of West and Carry. per la Marca and Andrew Providence

on by the company. and the second of the Distang Testan and Andreas -91 gui bhí - Balanais a taoint y a set is a lostros. at the after the second

THE LAXMIRATTAN AND ATHERTON WEST COTTON MILLS (TAKING OVER OF MANAGEMENT) ACT, 1976

an e v st and an include

No. 98 of 1976

sector Marks (Faks server, as a sector of 1816,

> (2) Shell be 1970 1970

short nere

and com-

~9../19m then!

AnitaCl

snot

a The Last West

IsoW methods in a second state of a second

Provide the second second second

and A aid of s [5th September, 1976]

1971 H

Citize Credito

An Act to provide for the taking over, in the public interest, of the management of the undertakings of certain companies, pending of 1 nationalisation of such undertakings, with a view to ensuring the supply of certain varieties of cloth needed by the weaker sections of the community as also by the Defence Department and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

WHEREAS Laxmirattan Cotton Mills Company Limited were engaged in the production (besides coarse and medium varieties of cloth needed by the weaker sections of the community) of canvas and dosuti which is needed by the Defence Department;

ger agon - 16 CAR 76 5 AND, WHEREAS, the closure of the Laxmirattan Cotton Mills Company Limited has prejudicially affected the supply of canvas and dosuti to the Defence Department:

\$C81 10 1

6.41 °o

AND WHEREAS the Atherton West and Company Limited were mainly engaged in the production of coarse and medium varieties of cloth needed by the weaker sections of the community;

115 Law---88

697

AND WHEREAS as a result of mismanagement the Atherton West and Company Limited has suffered losses exceeding the value of its available assets and has been closed down;

AND WHEREAS, in view of the adverse financial position of the Atherton West and Company Limited, some members of the Board of Directors of that company had, for some time, absconded;

AND WHEREAS it is necessary in the interests of the general public that the undertakings of the two companies aforesaid should be restarted, so that the production of the needed varieties of cloth may be continued;

VUL, HERRING COURT PROVINCIAL AGENCE VITE -

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

Short title and commence-1. (1) This Act may be called the Laxmirattan and Atherton West Cotton Mills (Taking Over of Management) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 19th day of July, 1976.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,...

(a) "appointed day" means the 19th day of July, 1976;

(b) "Custodian" means the person, appointed under scotion 4, to take over, the management of the undertakings of the two bompanies;

(c) "notification" means the notification published in the Official Gazette;

Weasan and an anna 1999 and an anna 1999 a Anna 1999 an

(i) the Atherton West and Company Limited, a company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 1956, and having its registered office at Anwarganj, Kanpur, in the State of Uttar Pradesh, and

of 1956

(ii) the Laxmirattan Cotton Mills Company Uninited, a company within the meaning of the Companies Act; 1956, and having its registered office at Behari Niwas, Kanpur, in the State of Uttar Pradesh.

mencement.

Defini-

tions.

.

1 of 1956

San Conta

ee of 1976]

14201

1936

Laxmiratian and Atherton West Cotton Mills (Taking Over of Management)

CHAPTER II

TAKING OVER OF THE MANAGEMENT OF THE UNDERTAKINGS OF THE TWO COMPANIES

3. (1) On and from the appointed day, the management of the undertakings of the two companies shall vest in the Central Government.

(2) The undertakings of each of the two companies shall be deemed
to include all assets, rights, leaseholds, powers, authorities and privileges,
and all property, movable and immovable, including lands, buildings,
works, workshops, projects, stores, spares, instruments, machinery, equipment, automobiles and other vehicles, cash balances, reserve fund, investments and book debts and all other rights and interests arising out of such property as were, immediately before the appointed day, in the ownership, possession, power or control of the concerned company, when ther within or without India, and all books of account, registers, and all other documents of whatever nature relating thereto.

(3) Any contract, whether express or implied, or other arrangement, in so far as it relates to the management of the business and affairs of either of the two companies in relation to its undertakings, and in force manediately before the appointed day, shall be deemed to have terminated on the appointed day.

(4) All persons in charge of the management, including persons holding offices as directors, managers or any other managerial personnel of either of the two companies, immediately before the appointed day, shall be deemed to have vacated their offices as such on the appointed day.

(5) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, no person in respect of whom any contract of management or other arrangement is terminated by reason of the provisions contained in sub-section (3), or who ceases to hold any office by reason of the provisions contained in sub-section (4), shall be entitled to claim any compensation for the premature termination of the contract of management or other arrangement or for the loss of office, as the case may be.

(6) Notwithstanding any judgment, decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority or anything contained in any other law (other than this Act) for the time being in force, every Receiver or other person in whose possession or custody or under whose control any undertaking of either of the two companies or any part thereof may be immediately before the appointed day, shall, on the commencement of this Act, deliver possession of the said undertaking or such part thereof, as the case may be, to the Custodian, where no Custodian has been appointed, to such other person as the Central Government may direct.

(7) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that any liability incurred by either of the two companies in relation to its undertakings before the appointed day shall be enforceable against the concerned company and not against the Central Government or the Custodian,

Management of the undertakings of two companies to vest in the Central Government.

Laxmirattan and Atherton West Cotton Mills [ACT 98 (Taking Over of Management)

dian of dian of dian of the two companies. Management of the undertakings of two comtwo comtwo comtwo coms, contas to Govern-

1083

4. (1) The Central Government may, as soon as it is convenient administratively so to do, appoint any person or body of persons (including a Government company, whether in existence at the commencement of this Act or incorporated thereafter) as the Custodian of the undertakings of either, or both, of the two companies for the purpose of carrying on the management of such undertakings and the Custodian so appointed shall carry on the management of the undertakings of the two companies for and on behalf of the Central Government.

being (2) On the appointment of the Custodian under sub-section (1), the Remanagement of the undertakings of the two companies shall vest in such Custodian and all persons in charge of the management of such understakings immediately before such appointment shall cease to be in charge -a of such management and shall be bound to deliver such management shall be bound to deliver such management

et.

(3) The Central Government may, by notification, authorise the Custoillidian to appoint any person (including a Government company), whether in existence at the commencement of this Act or incorporated thereafter) as the Additional Custodian of the undertakings of either, or both, of the

lo such-

(4) The Additional Custodian shall assist the Custodian in the exercise of his or its powers and duties under this Act and shall function under the direction, supervision and control of the Custodian; and the Custodian may delegate to the Additional Custodian all or such of this or its powers as he or it may think fit.

(5) Subject to any general or special direction given or condition imposed by the Custodian, any person authorised by the Custodian to exercise any power may exercise that power in the same manner and with the same effect as if it had been conferred on that person directly by this Act and not by way of authorisation.

(6) The Central Government may issue such directions (including directions as to initiating, defending or continuing any legal proceedings before any court, tribunal or other authority) to the Custodian as to his or its powers and duties as the Central Government deems to be desirable in the circumstances of the case, and the Custodian may also apply to the Central Government at any time for instructions as to the manner in which he or it shall conduct the management of the undertakings of either, or both, of the two companies or in relation to any other matter arising in the course of such management.

alde to the government

(7) Subject to the other provisions of this Act and the control of the Central Government, the Custodian shall be entitled, notwithstanding anything contained in the Companies Act, 1956, to exercise all the powers of the Board of directors of the two companies (including the power to dispose of any properties or assets of the two companies) whether such powers are derived from the Companies Act, 1956, or from the memorandum and articles of association of the concerned company or from any other source.

1 of 1936.

1 Section

¹two companies.

(8) Every person having possession, custody or control of any property forming part of any undertaking of either of the two companies shall deliver forthwith such property to the Custodian or to any officer or other employee of the Central Government or the Custodian, as may be authorised by the Central Government in this behalf.

(9) Any person who, on the appointed day, has in his possession or under his control any books, papers or other documents relating to the undertakings of either, or both, of the two companies, including the minutes books containing the resolutions of the persons in charge of the management thereof before the appointed day, the current cheque books relating to the undertakings of such company, any letters, memoranda, notes or other communications between him and such company shall, notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, be liable to account for the books, papers and other documents (including such minutes books, cheque books, letters, memoranda, notes or other communications) to the Custodian and shall deliver them up to the Custodian or to any such person (being an officer or other employee of the Central Government or the Custodian) as may be authorised by the Central Government in this behalf.

(10) Every person in charge of the management of the undertakings of either of the two companies immediately before the appointed day shall, within ten days from that day or within such further period as the Central Government may allow in this behalf, furnish to the Custodian a complete inventory of all the properties and assets (including particulars of book debts and investments and belongings) forming part of the undertakings of such company immediately before the appointed day and of all the liabilities and obligations of such company in relation to its undertakings, subsisting immediately before 'that day, and also of all agreements entered into by such company in relation to its undertakings and in force immediately before that day. n e de la fr

(11) The Custodian and the Additional Custodian shall receive from the funds of the undertakings of each of the two companies such remuneration as the Central Government may fix.

5: (1) Each of the two companies shall be given by the Central Gov- Payment ernment an amount, in cash, and at the rate specified in sub-section (2), of amount. for the vesting in it, under section 3, of the management of the undertakings of each such company.

and the second second (4): (2) For every month during which the management of the undertakings of each of the two companies remains vested in the Central Government under this Act, the amount, referred to in sub-section (1), shall be computed at the rate of-

£ e

(a) rupees ten thousand per annum in the case of Laxmirattan Cotton Mills Company Limited; and

(b) rupees eight thousand per annum in the case of Atherton West and Company Limited.

CHAPTER III

Power to provide relief to any undertaking or to the undertakings of either of the two companies

6. (1) The Central Government may, if satisfied, in relation to any undertaking of either of the two companies or any part thereof, the management of which has vested in it under this Act, that it is necessary so to do in the interests of the general public with a view to preventing any fall in the volume of production of such undertaking, by notification, declare that—

(a) all or any of the enactments specified in the Schedule shall not apply or shall apply with such adaptations, whether by way of modification, addition or omission (which does not, however, affect the policy of the said enactments) to such undertaking as may be specified in such notification, or

(b) the operation of all or any of the contracts, assurances of property, agreements, settlements, awards, standing orders or other instruments in force (to which such undertaking or the company owning such undertaking is a party or which may be applicable to such undertaking or company) immediately before the date of issue of the notification shall remain suspended or that all or any of the rights, privileges, obligations and liabilities accruing or arising thereunder before the said date, shall remain suspended or shall be enforceable with such adaptations and in such manner as may be specified in the notification.

(2) The notification made under sub-section (1) shall remain in force, in the first instance, for a period of one year but the duration of such notification may be extended from time to time by a further notification by a period not exceeding one year at a time:

Provided that no such notification shall, in any case, remain in force after the expiry of three years from the commencement of this Act.

(3) Any notification made under sub-section (1) shall have effected notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any other law, agreement or instrument or any decree or order of a court, tribunal, officer or other authority or of any submission, settlement or standing order.

(4) Any remedy for the enforcement of any right, privilege, obligation or liability referred to in clause (b) of sub-section (1) and suspended or modified and all proceedings relating thereto pending before any court, tribunal, officer or other authority shall accordingly remain stayed or be continued subject to such adaptations; so, however, that on the notification ceasing to have effect—

(a) any right, privilege, obligation or liability so remaining suspended or modified shall become revived and enforceable as if the notification had never been made;

(b) any proceeding so remaining stayed shall be proceeded with subject to the provisions of any law which may be then in force, from the stage which had been reached when the proceeding became stayed.

Power of Central Government to make certain declarations in relation to certain undertakings.

of 1976] Laxmiratian and Atherton West Cotton Mills. (Taking Over of Management)

(5) In computing the period of limitation for the enforcement of any right, privilege, obligation or liability referred to in clause (b) of sub-section (1), the period during which it or the remedy for the enforcement thereof remained suspended shall be excluded.

CHAPTER IV

MISCELLANEOUS

The provisions of this Act or any notification, order or rule Act to mude thereunder, shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsishave tent therewith contained in any law (other than this Act) or in any overriding instrument having effect by virtue of any law other than this Act or in any decree or order of any court.

 $\mathbf{S}_{\mathbf{s}}$ (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Companies Act, 1956, or in the memorandum or articles of association of either of the two companies, so long as the management of the undertakings of the two companies remains vested in the Central Government,-:)

(a), it shall not be lawful for the shareholders of either of the "two companies or any other person to nominate or appoint any person to be a director of such company;

(b) no resolution passed at any meeting of the shareholders of either of the two companies on or after the appointed day shall by given effect to unless approved by the Ceptral Government;

gen na (c) no proceeding for the winding up of either of the two companies or for the appointment of a liquidator or receiver in respect thereof shall lie in any court except with the consent of the Central Government.

(2) Subject to the provisions contained in sub-section (1), and to the other provisions contained in this Act and subject to such other exceptions, restrictions and limitations, if any, as the Central Government may, by notification, specify in this behalf, the Companies Act; 1956, shall continue to apply to the two companies in the same manner as it applied thereto before the appointed day.

9. In computing the period of limitation prescribed by any law for the time being in force for any suit or application against any person by either of the two companies in respect of any matter arising out of any transaction in relation to the undertaking of any of the two companies, the time during which this Act remains in force shall be excluded.

10. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Custodian, Additional Custodian or any officer or other employee of the Central Government or the Custodian for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

(2) No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or the Custodian or the Additional Custodian or any of the 'officers or other employees of the Central Government of the Custodian for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

1 of 1956.

Some.

.

-11

effect. Application of

Act 1 of 1956.

Exclusion of period of operation of this Act from limitation.

891

Protection of action taken in good faith

703

Contracts, etc., in bad faith may be cancelled or varied. 704

11. (1) If the Central Government is satisfied, after such inquiry as it may think proper, that any contract or agreement entered into at any time within three years immediately preceding, the (appointed day between either of the two companies or managing or other director of any such company and any other person in relation to any service, sale or supply to, or by, the undertakings of either of the two companies, and in force immediately before the appointed day, has been entered into in bad faith, or is detrimental to the interests of the undertaking of the concerned company, it may make, within one hundred and eighty days from the appointed day, an order cancelling or varying (either unconditionally or subject to such conditions as it may think fit to impose) such contract or agreement and thereafter the contract, or agreement shall have effect accordingly:

Provided that no contract or agreement shall be cancelled or varied except after giving to the parties to the contract or agreement a reasonable opportunity of being heard, a second difference gives a second difference of the second difference

(2) Any person aggrieved by an order made under sub-section (1) may make an application to the principal civil court of original jurisdiction within the local limits of whose jurisdiction the registered office of the concerned company is situated for the variation or reversal of such order and thereupon such court may confirm, modify or reverse such order.

12. Any transfer of property, movable or immovable, or any delivery of goods made by or on behalf of either of the two companies (not being a transfer or delivery made in the ordinary course of its business or in favour of a purchaser for valuable consideration and in good faith), if made within a period of six months immediately preceding the appointed day, shall be void against the Central Government or the Custodian, as the case may be.

Power to terminate contracts of employment.

Avoid-

ance of

volun-

transfers.

tary

13. If the Custodian is of opinion that any contract of employment, entered into by either of the two companies or any managing agent or) managing or other director of either of the two companies at any time, before the appointed day is unduly onerous, he or it may, by giving to the employee one month's notice in writing or salary or wages for one month in lieu thereof, terminate such contract of employment.

1 .11930.

0110

1111

Penalties.

14. (1) Any person, who---

(a) having in his possession or custody or under his control any¹ property forming part of any undertaking of either of the two companies, wrongfully withholds such property from the Custodian or any person authorised under this Act, or

(b) wrongfully obtains possession of any such property, or

(c) wilfully retains any property forming part of any undertaking of either of the two companies or removes or destroys it, or a solu-

(d) wilfully withholds from, or fails to deliver to, the Custodian or any person authorised under this Act, any pooks, papers, or μ other documents relating to any undertaking of either of the two companies, which may be in his possession, power or custody, or μ under his control, or

OF 1976] Laxmiratlan and Atherton West Cotton Mills" (" (Taking Ober of Management)

87 H. L. !!

or particulars as provided in sub-section (8) of section 4,

aball be gunishable with imprisonments for a genine whith may (extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to sten thousand stapees; for any base of the corresponding provisions of this Act.

(2) No court shall take cognizance of an offence punishable under this section except with the previous sanction of the Central Government or an officer authorised by that Government in this behalf.

20 of 1948. 14 of 1947. 15. (1) Where an offence index) this Actions' been committed by a of company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed, by was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct con of the business of the company as well as the company shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Offences by companies

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where an offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to, any neglect on the part of any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,—

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals; and

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

16. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

Power to make rules.

(2) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

Laxminattan, and Atherton West Catton Mills [ACT 98.0F 1976] (Taking Over of Management)

Repeal . and saving. 706

17. (1) The Laxmirattan and Atherton West Cotton Mills (Taking Over of Management) Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed.

11 of 1976

bin 1(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Ordinance so repealed shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of this Act.

allonge der fillen in der fill	THE SCHEDULE	1 2	
f is a	(See section 6)		
8 A. The Industrial	Employment (Standing Orders)	Act, 1946.	20 of 1946.

Offences by -mpaties

bn: Natts:

2. The Industrial Disputes Act, 1947. 3. The Minimum Wages Act, 1948.

14 of 1947. 11 of 1948.

An and a state of the state of

ansign of the discrete the second s

- 4

in analy course of only corpored the helicity (here)

and of states and a state of the states of the

Pôwei (o na ka status status status) na ka status
(A) A second se Second seco

 $\gamma_{\rm OO} = \gamma_{\rm OO} + \gamma_{\rm OO}$

> and a second a second secon Second
Amendment of

> Amenda ment of

THE LABOUR PROVIDENT FUND LAWS (AMENDMENT)

ACT, 1976

No: 99 of 1976

[7th September, 1976]

a à

An Act further to amend the Coal Mines Provident Fund, Family

Pension and Bonus Schemes Act, 1948, the Employees' Provident Funds and Family Pension Fund Act, 1952, the Wealth-tax Act, 1957 and the Income-tax' Act, 1961.

Be it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of Indianastollows — and the seventh the seventh Year of the

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Labour Provident Fund Laws (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) The provisions of sections 30 and 31 shall come into force at once and the remaining provisions of this Act shall be deemed to have come into force on the 1st day of August, 1976.

CHAPTER'II'

Amendment of the Coal Mines Provident Fund, Family Pension and Bonus Schemes Act, 1948

2. In the long title to the Coal Mines Provident Fund, Family Pension and Bonus Schemes Act, 1948 (hereinafter referred to as the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act), after the words "Family Pension Scheme",, the words ", a Déposit-linked Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted. A calle areat of section 3C

An Jondo Breat of Patin Re.

insertion of new section 3G.

Coal Mineselfit trodZ Octosimos bna Minked -sonem Incherance them Scheme.

Amendment of long title.

1.135 Y.

46 of 1948.

Amend-

ment of

section 2.

Labour Provident Fund Laws (Amendment)

CDB AL

3. For sub-section (1) of section 1 of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) This Act may be called the Coal Mines Provident Fund and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1948.".

4. In section 2 of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act,-

(i) in clause (c), the words "or the contribution payable in respect of an employee to whom the Insurance Scheme applies" shall be inserted at the end: TNULLONGTON TNULLONGTON AUO([A,]]]) (i) after clause (f), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:--

'(fa) "Insurance Fund" means the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund established under sub-section (2) of section 3G;

(*fb*) "Insurance Scheme" means the Coal Mines Depositlinked Insurance Scheme framed under sub-section (1) of section 3G;';

(*iii*) clause (*ff*) shall be re-lettered as clause (*fc*).

5. In section 3A of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act,-

(a) in sub-section (3), after the word, figure and letter "section 3E", the words, figure and letter "and section 3G" shall be inserted;

(b) in sub-section (4), for the words "and the Coal Mines Family Pension" Scheme", the words ", the Coal Mines Family Pension Scheme and the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted sector in A and the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted sector in A and

6. In sub-section ((3) of section 3C of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, for the words "and the Coal Mines Family Bension Scheme and the Insurance words", the Coal Mines Family Pension Scheme and the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted.

Ptorra Michael

'3G. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, in the Official Gazette, frame a scheme to be called the Coal Mines Depositlinked Insurance Scheme for the purpose of providing life insurance benefits, to such employees as are: covered, by the Coal Mines Provident Fund, Scheme, and the state is a minimum and one after result to which a state or a minimum and one after result to which a state or a minimum and one

(2) There shall be established, as soon as may be after the framing of the Insurance Scheme, a Deposit-linked Insurance Fund into which shall be paid by the employer from time to time in respect of every such employee, in relation to whom he is the employer, such amount, not being more than one per cent. of the aggregate of c the basic wages, dearness allowance and retaining allowance (if any) for the time being payable in relation to such employee, has the and central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette specif-bataset of link amount basic and retaining allowance (if any) and

500

Amendment of section 3A.

Amendment of section 3C.

Insertion of new section 3G.

Coal Mines and bud? Deposite a bar linked a second Insurance 44 Scheme.

> - brassa To **t**oara to Dy' synot

19 of 1952.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section,—

(a) the expression "basic wages" has the meaning assigned to it in the Employees' Provident Funds and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1952;

(b) "dearness allowance" means all cash payments. by whatever name called, paid to an employee on account of a rise in the cost of living and shall be deemed to include also the cash value of any food concession allowed to the employee;

(c) "retaining allowance" means an allowance payable for the time being to an employee of any coal mine during any period in which the coal mine is not working, for retaining his services.

(3) The Central Government shall, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law, contribute to the Insurance Fund in relation to each employee covered by the Coal Mines Provident Fund Scheme, an amount representing one-half of the contribution which dan employer is required, by sub-section (2), to make.

(4) (a) The employer shall pay into the Insurance Fund such further sums of money, not exceeding one-fourth of the contribution which he is required to make under sub-section (2), as the Central Government may, from time to time, determine, to meet all the expenses in connection with the administration of the Insurance Scheme other than the expenses towards the cost of any benefits provided by or under that scheme.

by Parliament by law, pay into the Insurance Fund such further sums of money representing one-half of the sums payable by the employer under clause (a), to meet all the expenses in connection with the administration of the Insurance Scheme other than the expenses towards the cost of any benefits provided by or under that scheme.

(5) The Insurance Fund shall vest in the Board and shall be administered by the Board in such manner as may be specified in ⁹the Insurance Scheme.

(6) Any scheme framed under the provisions of sub-section (1) may provide for all or any of the matters specified in the Third Schedule?

8. In sub-section (2) of section 5 of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, for the words "Third Schedule", the words "Fourth Schedule" shall be substituted.

9. In section 7 of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, after the words "amend or vary", the words "either prospectively or retrospectively" shall be inserted.

10. In section 7A of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, for the wordst"two successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session in which it is so laid or the session immediately following", the words "two orimore successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session

ment of section 5

Amend.

Amendment of section 7.

Amendment of section 7A

400 a.h. Ng Jupan 8 100 - 15

> i konstanti Antaria Antaria Antaria Antaria

Ar endo crent of action articles

en ander Maria

Labour Provident Fund Laws (Amendment)

data Joh

immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid" shall be substituted.

Amend.
 In sub-section (3) of section 8 of the Coal Mines Provident Fund
 Act, after the words "Coal Mines Family Pension Scheme", the words
 "and also in relation to any amount payable under the Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted.

12. In sub-section (1) of section 10 of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, after the words "Coal Mines Provident Fund Scheme", the words "or the Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted.

13. In sub-section (1) of section 10E of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, for the words and brackets "The amount of contribution (that is to say the employer's contribution as well as the employee's contribution)", the words and brackets "The amount of contribution (that is to say the employer's contribution as well as the employee's contribution in pursuance of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Scheme and the employer's contribution in pursuance of the Insurance Scheme)" shall be substituted.

14. After section 11B of the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:---

'11C. (1) The Central Government may, if requested so to do by the employer, by notification in the Official Gazette, and subject to such conditions as may be specified in the notification, exempt any coal mine from the operation of all or any of the provisions of the Insurance Scheme, if it is satisfied that the employees of such coal mine are, without making any separate contribution or payment of premium, in enjoyment of benefits in the nature of life insurance, whether linked to their deposits in provident fund or not, and such benefits are more favourable to such employees than the benefits admissible under the Insurance Scheme.

(2) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (1), the Insurance Scheme may provide for the exemption of any person or class of persons employed in any coal mine and covered by that scheme from the operation of all or any of the provisions thereof, if the benefits in the nature of life insurance admissible to such person or class of persons are more favourable than the benefits provided under the Insurance Scheme.

(3) Where, in respect of any person or class of persons employed in any coal mine, an exemption is granted under this section from the operation of all or any of the provisions of the Insurance Scheme (whether such exemption is granted to the coal mine wherein such the person or class of persons is employed or to the person or class of side persons as such), the employer in relation to such coal mine—

(a) shall, in relation to the benefits in the nature of life y insurance, to which any such person or class of persons is entitled, or any insurance fund, maintain such accounts, submitter f

Insertion of new sections 11C and 11D.

Amendment of

section

Amendment of

section

10E.

10.

Power to exempt.

nena Sectoren € sector

North Versions

a inter a inter pri s Al 24 C

ott

 $+ \Omega^{1/2}$

A terre en

τĥγ

such returns, make such investment, provide for such facilities for inspection and pay such inspection charges, as the Central Government may direct;

(b) shall not, at any time after the exemption, without the leave of the Central Government, reduce the total quantum of benefits in the nature of life insurance to which any such person or class of persons was entitled immediately before the date of the exemption; and Vd Greek

(c) shall, where any such person leaves his employment be and obtains re-employment in any other coal mine, transfer manual within such time as may be specified in this behalf by the Central Government, the amount of accumulations to the credit of that person in the insurance fund of the coal mine left by him to the credit of that person's account in the insurance fund of the coal mine in which he is re-employed or, as the case may be, in the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund.

Explanation.--For the purposes of this sub-section "insurance fund" means any fund established by an employer under any scheme for providing benefits in the nature of life insurance to employees, whether linked to their deposits in provident fund or not, without payment by the employees of any separate contribution or premium in that behalf.

THE DES (4) Any exemption granted under this section may be cancelled by the authority which granted it, by order in writing, if an employer fails to comply-

(a) in the case of an exemption granted under sub-section (1), with any of the conditions imposed under that sub-section or with any of the provisions of sub-section (3);

and m (b) in the case of an exemption granted under sub-section 30 - 23 (2), with any of the provisions of sub-section (3). 1.13

, all o (5) Where any exemption granted under sub-section (1) or subpathe section (2) is cancelled, the amount of accumulations to the credit of every employee to whom such exemption applied, in the insurance fund of the coal mine in which he is employed shall be transferred within such time and in such manner as may be specified in the

Insurance Scheme to the credit of his account in the Insurance Fund.

11D. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956.'.

Act to have effect notwithstanding anything contained *** in Act . All it 31 of 1956.

5 at 1970.

19 01

711

12 . Inder!

strast è.

be re-numbered as the Fourth Schedule and before the Fourth Schedule

as so re-numbered, the following Schedule shall be inserted, namely:-

Insertion of new Third Schedule

"THE THIRD SCHEDULE

(See section 3G)

1 MATTERS TO BE PROVIDED FOR IN THE COAL MINES DEPOSIT-LINKED đ, **INSURANCE SCHEME**

1. The employees or class of employees who shall be covered by the Insurance Scheme. 51-00 VI

2. The manner in which the accounts of the Insurance Fund shall be kept and the investment of moneys belonging to the Insuribeance Fund, subject to such pattern of investment as may be deterye mined, by order, by the Central Government.

3. The form in which an employee shall furnish particulars about himself and the members of his family whenever required.

4. The nomination of a person to receive the insurance amount mondue to the employee after his death and the cancellation or variation conf such nomination.

5. The registers and records to be maintained in respect of imi employees; the form or design of any identity card, token or disc for the purpose of identifying any employee or his nominee or member of his family entitled to receive the insurance amount.

6. The scales of insurance amount which shall not be less than the average balance in the account of the employee concerned in the Fund during a period of three years immediately preceding his death or more than rupees ten thousand.

totio, 7. The minimum average balance to be maintained by an employee in the Fund to make him eligible for the benefits under the scheme.

8. The manner in which the amount due to the nominee or the non-member of the family of the employee under the scheme is to be paid including a provision that the amount shall not be paid otherwise than in the form of a deposit in a savings bank account, in the -diname of such nominee or member of family, in any corresponding new bank specified in the First Schedule to the Banking Companies 6 (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970.

5 of 1970.

bon 9. Any other matter which is to be provided for in the Insurance Scheme or which may be necessary or proper for the purpose of 5 implementing that scheme.".

CHAPTER III

of the .be AMENDMENT OF THE EMPLOYEES' PROVIDENT FUNDS AND FAMILY PENSION FUND ACT, 1952

....tiwton 16. In the long title to the Employees' Provident Funds and Family AmendE.ctate ment attigan Pension Fund Act. 1952 (hereinafter referred to as the Employees' Prolong addition vident Funds Act), for the words "and family pension fund", the words title. to A of ", family pension fund and deposit-linked insurance fund" shall be sub-

19 of 1954

12

ino)-

375 1

stituted.

Joob -

17. For sub-section (1) of section 1 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(1) This Act may be called the Employees' Provident Funds and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1952.".

18 In section 2 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,—

(a) in clause (c), the words "or the contribution payable in respect of an employee to whom the Insurance Scheme applies" shall be inserted at the end;

(b) in clause (ff), after the words "a Scheme", the words "or the Insurance Scheme, as the case may be," shall be inserted;

(c) in clause (fff), after the words "any Scheme", the words "or the Insurance Scheme, as the case may be" shall be inserted;

(d) clause (ia) shall be re-lettered as clause (ic) and before clause (ic) as so re-lettered, the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:—

'(ia) "Insurance Fund" means the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund established under sub-section (2) of section 6C;

(ib) "Insurance Scheme" means the Employees' Depositlinked Insurance Scheme framed under sub-section (1) of section 6C;'.

19. In section 5A of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,-

(a) in sub-section (3), after the word, figure and letter "section 6A", the words, figure and letter "and section 6C" shall be inserted;

(b) in sub-section (4), for the words "and the Family Pension Scheme", the words ", the Family Pension Scheme and the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted.

20. In sub-section (3) of section 5D, and section 5E, of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, for the words "and the Family Pension Scheme", the words ", the Family Pension Scheme and the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted.

21. After section 6B of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:—

'6C. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, frame a scheme to be called the Employees' Depositlinked Insurance Scheme for the purpose of providing life insurance benefits to the employees of any establishment or class of establishments to which this Act applies.

(2) There shall be established, as soon as may be after the framing of the Insurance Scheme, a Deposit-linked Insurance Fund into which shall be paid by the employer from time to time in respect of every such employee in relation to whom he is the employer, such amount, not being more than one per cent of the aggregate of the basic wages, dearness allowance and retaining allowance (if any) for the time being payable in relation to such employee as

115 Law---90

Amendment of section 1.

Amendment of section 2.

Amendment of section 5A

Amendment of sections 5D and 5E.

Insertion of new section 6C.

Employees' Depositlinked Insurance Scheme, the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, specify.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this sub-section, the expressions "dearness allowance" and "retaining allowance" have the same meanings as in section 6.

(3) The Central Government shall, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law, contribute to the Insurance Fund in relation to each employee, of any establishment or class of establishments to which this Act applies, an amount representing one-half of the contribution which an employer is required, by sub-section (2), to make.

(4) (a) The employer shall pay into the Insurance Fund such further sums of money, not exceeding one-fourth of the contribution which he is required to make under sub-section (2), as the Central Government may, from time to time, determine to meet all the expenses in connection with the administration of the Insurance Scheme other than the expenses towards the cost of any benefits provided by or under that scheme.

(b) The Central Government shall, after due appropriation made by Parliament by law, pay into the Insurance Fund such further sums of money representing one-half of the sums payable by the employer under clause (a) to meet all the expenses in connection with the administration of the Insurance Scheme other than the expenses towards the cost of any benefits provided by or under that scheme.

(5) The Insurance Fund shall vest in the Central Board and be administered by it in such manner as may be specified in the Insurance Scheme.

(6) The Insurance Scheme may provide for all or any of the matters specified in Schedule IV.

(7) The Insurance Scheme may provide that any of its provisions shall take effect either prospectively or retrospectively on such date as may be specified in this behalf in that Scheme.'.

22. In sub-section (1) of section 7 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, for the words "amend or vary the Scheme or the Family Pension Scheme, as the case may be", the words "amend or vary, either prospectively or retrospectively, the Scheme, the Family Pension Scheme or the Insurance Scheme, as the case may be" shall be substituted.

23. In sub-section (1) of section 7A of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, after the words "Family Pension Scheme", the words "or the Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted.

24. In clause (a) of section 8 of the Employees' Provident Funds

(a) for the word "Scheme", wherever it occurs, the words "Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "the Fund", the words "the Fund or, as the case may be, the Insurance Fund" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 7.

1

Amendment of section 7A

Amendment of section 8. OF 1976]

35 J. H. S.

91

Labour Provident Fund Laws (Amendment)

25. In section 8A of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), for the words and brackets "The amount of contribution (that is to say the employer's contribution as well as the employee's contribution)", the words and brackets "The amount of contribution (that is to say the employer's contribution as well as the employee's contribution in pursuance of any Scheme and the employer's contribution in pursuance of the Insurance Scheme)" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (2), after the words "employee's contribution", the words "under any Scheme" shall be inserted.

26. In sub-section (3) of section 10 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, after the words "Family Pension Scheme", the words "and also in relation to any amount payable under the Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted.

27. In sub-section (1) of section 11 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,---

(a) in clause (a),—

(i) for the word "Scheme", in both the places where it occurs, the words "Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) after the words "the Fund", the words "or, as the case may be, the Insurance Fund" shall be inserted;

(b) in clause (b), for the words "the provident fund", in both the places where they occur, the words "the provident fund or any insurance fund" shall be substituted;

(c) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely: --

'Explanation.--In this sub-section and in section 17, "insurance fund" means any fund established by an employer under any scheme for providing benefits in the nature of life insurance to employees, whether linked to their deposits in provident fund or not, without payment by the employees of any separate contribution or premium in that behalf.'

28. In section 12 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,-

(a) for the word "Scheme", wherever it occurs, the words "Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "the Fund", the words "the Fund or the Insurance Fund" shall be substituted;

(c) for the words "or provident fund", the words ", provident fund or life insurance" shall be substituted.

29. In section 13 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), for the words "or the Family Pension Scheme", the words ", the Family Pension Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (?), for the word "Scheme", wherever it occurs, the words "Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be sub-

Amendment of section 12

Amendment of

section 13,

Amendment of section 10.

Amend. ment of section 11

Amend-

ment of

section

8A.

715

Amendment of section 14. 30. In section 14 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,-

(a) for the words "or the Family Pension Scheme", wherever they occur, the words ", the Family Pension Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-section (1A), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1B) An employer who contravenes, or makes default in complying with, the provisions of section 6C, or clause (a) of sub-section (3A) of section 17 in so far as it relates to the payment of inspection charges, shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to six months but which shall not be less than one month and shall also be liable to fine which may extend to two thousand rupees:

Provided that the court may, for any adequate and special reasons to be recorded in the judgment, impose a sentence of imprisonment for a lesser term or of fine only in lieu of imprisonment.".

31. In section 14A, section 14AA, section 14AC and section 17B of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, for the words "the Family Pension Scheme", wherever they occur, the words "the Family Pension Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted.

32. In section 14B of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,—

(a) for the words "or the Family Pension Fund", the words ", the Family Pension Fund or the Insurance Fund" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "any Scheme", the words "any Scheme or Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted.

33. In sub-section (1) of section 14C of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, for the words "or the Family Pension Fund", the words ", the Family Pension Fund or the Insurance Fund" shall be substituted.

34. In section 17 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act,-

(a) after sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2A) The Central Government may, if requested so to do by the employer, by notification in the Official Gazette, and subject to such conditions as may be specified in the notification, exempt any establishment from the operation of all or any of the provisions of the Insurance Scheme, if it is satisfied that the employees of such establishment are, without making any separate contribution or payment of premium, in enjoyment of benefits in the nature of life insurance, whether linked to their deposits in provident fund or not, and such benefits are more favourable to such employees than the benefits admissible under the Insurance Scheme.

(2B) Without prejudice to the provisions of sub-section (2A), the Insurance Scheme may provide for the exemption of any person or class of persons employed in any establishment and

Amendment of sections 14A, 14AA, 14AC and 17B.

Amend. ment of section 14B.

Amendment of section 14C.

Amendment of section 17.

 $(1, 2i) \rightarrow (1)$

covered by that scheme from the operation of all or any of the provisions thereof, if the benefits in the nature of life insurance admissible to such person or class of persons are more favourable than the benefits provided under the Insurance Scheme.":

(b) after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely: --

"(3A) Where, in respect of any person or class of persons employed in any establishment, an exemption is granted under sub-section (2A) or sub-section (2B) from the operation of all or any of the provisions of the Insurance Scheme (whether such exemption is granted to the establishment wherein such person or class of persons is employed or to the person or class of persons as such), the employer in relation to such establishment—

(a) shall, in relation to the benefits in the nature of life insurance, to which any such person or class of persons is entitled, or any insurance fund, maintain such accounts, submit such returns, make such investments, provide for such facilities for inspection and pay such inspection charges, as the Central Government may direct;

(b) shall not, at any time after the exemption without the leave of the Central Government, reduce the total quantum of benefits in the nature of life insurance to which any such person or class of persons was entitled immediately before the date of the exemption; and

(c) shall, where any such person leaves his employment and obtains re-employment in any other establishment to which this Act applies, transfer within such time as may be specified in this behalf by the Central Government, the amount of accumulations to the credit of that person in the insurance fund of the establishment left by him to the credit of that person's account in the insurance fund of the establishment in which he is re-employed or, as the case may bc, in the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund.";

(c) in sub-section (4), after clause (b), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:---

"(c) in the case of an exemption granted under sub-section (2A), with any of the conditions imposed under that sub-section or with any of the provisions of sub-section (3A);

(d) in the case of an exemption granted under sub-section (2B), with any of the provisions of sub-section (3A).";

(d) in sub-section (5),—

(i) for the words, brackets and figure "or sub-section (2)", the words, brackets, figures and letters ", sub-section (2), sub-section (2A) or sub-section (2B)" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the words "or the family pension fund", the words "", the family pension fund or the insurance fund" shall be sub-

"¹¹⁷ (*iii*) after the words "Family Pension Scheme", the words "or the Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted;

Insertion of new

section 17AA. Act to

have

effect

notwith. standing anything contained in Act 31 of 1956. Amend-

ment of

section 18.

Amend_

ment of

(iv) after the words "Family Pension Fund", the words "or the Insurance Fund" shall be inserted.

35. After section 17A of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:-

"17AA. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in the Life Insurance Corporation Act, 1956.".

36. In section 18 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, the words "or the Insurance Scheme" shall be inserted at the end.

37. In section 19 of the Employees' Provident Funds Act, in the opening paragraph, for the words "or the Family Pension Scheme", the words section 19. ", the Family Pension Scheme or the Insurance Scheme" shall be substituted.

> 38. After Schedule III to the Employees' Provident Funds Act, the following Schedule shall be inserted, namely:-

"SCHEDULE IV

(See section 6C)

MATTERS TO BE PROVIDED FOR IN THE EMPLOYEES' DEPOSIT-LINKED INSURANCE SCHEME

1. The employees or class of employees who shall be covered by the Insurance Scheme.

2. The manner in which the accounts of the Insurance Fund shall be kept and the investment of moneys belonging to the Insurance Fund subject to such pattern of investment as may be determined, by order, by the Central Government.

3. The form in which an employee shall furnish particulars about himself and the members of his family whenever required.

Alve IP 4. The nomination of a person to receive the insurance amount due to the employee after his death and the cancellation or variation of such nomination.

5. The registers and records to be maintained in respect of employees; the form or design of any identity card, token or disc for the purpose of identifying any employee or his nominee or member of his family entitled to receive the insurance amount.

6. The scales of insurance amount which shall not be less than the average balance in the account of the employee concerned in the Fund driany other provident fund during a period of three years immediately preceding his death or more than rupees ten thousand,

Insertion of new Schedule IV.

111

7. The minimum average balance to be maintained by an employee in the Fund or any other provident fund to make him eligible for the benefits under the scheme.

8. The manner in which the amount due to the nominee or the member of the family of the employee under the scheme is to be paid including a provision that the amount shall not be paid otherwise than in the form of a deposit in a savings bank account, in the name of such nominee or member of family, in any corresponding new bank specified in the First Schedule to the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970.

9. Any other matter which is to be provided for in the Employees' Deposit-linked Insurance Scheme or which may be necessary or proper for the purpose of implementing that Scheme.".

CHAPTER IV

Amendment of the Wealth-tax Act, 1957 and the Income-tax Act, 1961

39. In the Wealth-tax Act, 1957, in sub-section (1) of section 5, after clause (xviib), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(xviiba) any property held---

(a) by the Board of Trustees constituted under the Coal Mines Provident Fund and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1948, on behalf of the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund established under section 3G of that Act; or

(b) by the Board of Trustees constituted under the Employees' Provident Funds and Miscellaneous Provisions Act. 1952, on behalf of the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund established under section 6C of that Act;".

40. In the Income-tax Act, 1961,---

(a) in section 10, in clause (25), after sub-clause (iv), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:----

"(v) any income received—

(a) by the Board of Trustees constituted under the Coal Mines Provident Fund and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1948, on behalf of the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund established under section 3G of that Act; or

(b) by the Board of Trustees constituted under the Employees' Provident Funds and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1952, on behalf of the Deposit-linked Insurance Fund established under section 6C of that Act;";

(b) in section 17, in clause (2), in sub-clause (v), after the words "superannuation fund", the words, figures and letters "or a Depositlinked Insurance Fund established under section 3G of the Coal Mines Provident Fund and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1948, or, as the case may be, section 6C of the Employees' Provident Funds and Miscellaneous Provisions Act, 1952" shall be inserted.

41. (1) The Labour Provident Fund Laws (Amendment) Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the Coal Mines Provident Fund Act, the Employees' Provident Funds Act, the Wealth tax Act, 1957 and the Income-tax Act, 1961, as amended by the Ordinance so repealed (including any Scheme framed or notification issued), shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the corresponding provisions of the respective Act aforesaid as amended by this Act.

ment of Act 43 of 1961.

Repeal

saving.

and

Amend-

Amendment of

27 of 1957.

Act

5 of 1970.

46 of 1948.

19 of 1952.

46 of 1948.

19 of 1952.

46 of 1948.

19 of 1952.

9 of 1976.

719

THE METAL CORPORATION (NATIONALISATION AND MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

CHAPTER I Preliminary

Sections

 $\langle i \rangle$

1. Short title and commencement.

2. Definitions.

19.2 40

3. "Undertaking"-meaning of.

CHAPTER II

TAKING OVER OF MANAGEMENT OF THE UNDERTAKING OF THE METAL CORPORATION

4. Taking over of management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation.

5. Appointment of Administrator to take over the management of the undertaking.

6. Application of Act 1 of 1956.

CHAPTER III

Acquisition of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation

7. Vesting of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation in the Central Government.

.8. Central Government to be the lessee of the State Government.

9. Power of Central Government to direct vesting of the undertaking
of the Metal Corporation in a Government company.

ee:

24593

CHAPTER IV

PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS

10. Payment of amount for deprivation of management.

11. Payment of amount for acquisition of the undertaking. 12. Time of payment.

CHAPTER V

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF THE UNDERTAKING OF THE METAL CORPORATION

720

13. Management, etc., of the undertaking

CHAPTER VI

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF THE METAL CORPORATION

Sections

14. Provisions relating to employees.

15. Provident and other funds.

. . . .

alle Part Marshall

CHAPTER VII

Miscellaneous

16. Act to have overriding effect.

17. Contracts in bad faith may be cancelled or varied.

18. Protection of action taken in good faith.

19. Delegation of powers.

- 20. Penalties.
- 21. Offences by companies.
- 22. Power to make rules.

23. Power to remove difficulties.

24. Abolition of Tribunal, etc.

25. Repeal of Ordinance 12 of 1976 and saving.

$\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1$

The second states of the second se · 小你们你们就是你们的问题。""你们你们的你们。" ÷ · · · an an an inchean and the second which are the constant of $d_{\rm eff}$, $d_{\rm eff}$, $d_{\rm eff}$ ing. Harris Martin and Martin Carlo and a start of the 11 05 1: 102 1: The sector of th and the second • • • south a state of a second state of the $-RR^{1}$ · 考虑 改新 的复数指案 化基本分子

and the area's provide the second and the second area of the the second s

115 Law-91

721

14.12¥}

THE METAL CORPORATION (NATIONALISATION AND MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) ACT, 1976

An and a share of the second s

and the second second

[7th September, 1976]

An Act to provide for the taking over of the management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, after such undertaking is deemed to have been transferred to, and re-vested in, the said Corporation, and for the subsequent acquisition of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation for the purpose of enabling the Central Government, in the public interest, to exploit to the fullest extent possible, the zinc and lead deposits in and around Zawar area in the State of Rajasthan and to utilise those minerals in such manner as to subserve the common good, and for matters connected therewith or incidental thereto.

BE it enacted by Farliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Metal Corporation (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1976.

(2) Sections 20 and 21 shall come into force at once and the other provisions of this Act shall be deemed to have come into force on the 22nd day of October, 1965.

Short title and commencement. $\sim 2.5^{\circ}$

- 3° C - 45

1.11.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires,--

(a) "appointed day" means the 2nd day of August, 1976;

(b) "commencement of this Act" means the 22nd day of October,

1965:

 γ_{i+1}

1 of 1956.

67 of 1957

1 of 1956

(c) "Metal Corporation" means the Metal Corporation of India Limited, a company within the meaning of the Companies Act, 1956, and having its registered office at Calcutta:

(d) "Mineral Concession Rules" means the Mineral Concession Rules, for the time being in force, made by the Central Government under the Mines and Minerals (Regulation and Development) Act, .1957;

(e) "notification" means a notification published in the Official Gazette;

(f) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act:

(g) words and expressions used in this Act and not defined but defined in the Companies Act, 1956, have the meanings respectively assigned to them in that Act.

3. For the purposes of this Act, the undertaking of the Metal Corporation shall be deemed to include all assets, rights, leaseholds (including mining leases, if any), powers, authorities and privileges and all property, movable and immovable, including lands, buildings, works, mines, workshops, projects, smelters, refineries, stores, instruments, machinery, locomotives, automobiles and other vehicles, mined or extracted zinc or lead ores, concentrates and metals, in process or in stock or in transit, cash balances, cash in hand, reserve fund, investments and book debts and all other rights and interests in, or arising out of, such property as were immediately before the date of commencement of this Act in the ownership, possession, power or control of the Metal Corporation, whether within or without India, and all books of account, registers, maps, sections, drawings, records of survey and all other documents of whatever nature relating thereto; and shall also be deemed to include all borrowings, liabilities and obligations of whatever kind of the Metal Corporation in relation to its undertaking.

CHAPTER II

TAKING OVER OF MANAGEMENT OF THE UNDERTAKING OF THE METAL CORPORATION

36 of 1966.

1.99

4. (1) On the commencement of this Act, the Metal Corporation of India (Acquisition of Undertaking) Act, 1966, shall stand repealed, and on such repeal, the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, which had been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government by virtue of the provisions of section 3 of the Act so repealed, and the undertaking of the Metal Corporation together with all its properties, assets, liabilities and obligations specified in sub-section (1) of section 4 of that Act and or such other properties, assets, liabilities and obligations, acquired incurred, for the purposes of it_s undertaking, after the 22nd day of October, 1965, which stood, by virtue of the provisions of section 12 of the said Act, transferred to, and vested in, the Government company formed in pursuance of the provisions of section 12 of the Act aforesaid shall, by virtue of the provisions of this Act, be deemed to have been retransfeired to and re-vested in, the Metal Corporation, and,

"Undertaking" --meaning of.

> 3. . E. 1992 ···/ARRA 4.,

Taking over of management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation,

Definitions.

immediately thereafter, the management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation shall be deemed to have been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government.

(2) Any contract, whether express or implied, or other arrangement, in so far as it relates to the management of the business and affairs of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, and in force immediately before the commencement of this Act, shall be deemed to have terminated on such commencement.

(3) All persons in charge of the management, including persons holding offices as directors, managers or in any other managerial capacity specified in section 197A of the Companies Act, 1956, of the Metal Corporation immediately before the commencement of this Act, shall be deemed to have vacated their offices as such on such commencement.

1 of 1956

(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, no person in respect of whom any contract of management or other arrangement is terminated by reason of the provisions of sub-section (2) or who ceases to hold office by reason of the provisions contained in sub-section (3), shall be entitled to claim any compensation for the premature termination of the contract of management or other arrangement or for the loss of office, as the case may be.

Appointment of Administrator to take over the management of the undertaking. 5. (1) The Central Government may, as soon as it is convenient administratively so to do, appoint, with effect from such earlier or later date (not being a date earlier than the commencement of this Act), any person or body of persons (including a Government company, whether in existence at the commencement of this Act or incorporated thereafter) as the Administrator of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation and the Administrator so appointed shall carry on the management of such undertaking for and on behalf of the Central Government.

(2) On the appointment of the Administrator under sub-section (1), the management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation shall vest in such Administrator and all persons in charge of the management of such undertaking immediately before such appointment shall cease to be in charge of such management and shall be bound to deliver to the Administrator all assets, books of account, registers and other documents in their custody relating to the undertaking of the Metal Corporation.

(3) The Central Government may issue such directions (including instructions as to initiating, defending or continuing any legal proceedings before any court, tribunal or other authority) to the Administrator as to his powers and duties as the Central Government may deem desirable and the Administrator may also apply to the Central Government at any time for instructions as to the manner in which the management of the andertaking of the Metal Corporation, or in relation to any other matter arising in the course of such management, shall be conducted.

(4) Where any property, the management of which has vested in the Central Government under section 4, is in the possession, custody or

OF 1976] Metal Corporation (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Provisions) 725

control of any person, such person shall deliver the property to the Central Government forthwith.

(5) Any person who, at the commencement of this Act, has in his possession or under his control any books, papers or other documents relating to the undertaking of the Metal Corporation shall be liable to account for such books, papers and other documents to the Administrator and shall deliver them up to the Administrator or to such person as may be authorised by the Central Government or the Administrator in this behalf.

(6) The Metal Corporation shall, within such period as the Central Government may allow in this behalf, furnish to that Government a complete inventory of all the properties and assets (including particulars of book debts and investments and belongings) of the Metal Corporation at the commencement of this Act, all liabilities and obligations of the Metal Corporation subsisting at such commencement and also of all agreements entered into by the Metal Corporation and in force on such commencement, including agreements, whether express or implied, relating to leave, pension, gratuity and other terms of service of any officer or other employee of the Metal Corporation under which, by virtue of the provisions of this Act, the Central Government has, or will have, or may have, liabilities, and for this purpose, the Central Government shall afford the Metal Corporation all reasonable facilities.

(7) The Administrator shall hold office during the pleasure of the Central Government and shall receive, from the funds of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation such remuneration as may be fixed by the Central Government.

6. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Companies Act 1956, or in the memorandum or articles of association of the Metal Corporation, so long as the management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation remains vested in the Central Government,—

(a) it shall not be lawful for the shareholders of the Metal Corporation or any other person to nominate or appoint any person to be a director of the Metal Corporation:

Applica.

tion of Act 1 of

1956.

215 3

(b) no resolution passed at any meeting of the shareholders of the Metal Corporation on or after the commencement of this Act shall be given effect to unless approved by the Central Government;

(c) no proceeding for the winding up of the Metal Corporation or for the appointment of liquidator or receiver in respect of the undertaking thereof shall lie in any court except with the consent of the Central Government.

(2) Subject to the provisions contained in sub-section (1), and to the other provisions contained in this Act and subject to such other exceptions, restrictions and limitations, if any, as the Central Government may, by notification, specify in this behalf, the Companies Act, 1956, shall continue to apply to the Metal Corporation in the same manner as it applied thereto before the date of commencement of this Act.

aan ha na

1 of 1956.

CHAPTER III

ACQUISITION OF THE UNDERTAKING OF THE METAL CORPORATION

7. (1) On the appointed day, the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, and the right, title and interest of the Metal Corporation in relation to its undertaking, shall stand transferred to, and shall vest absolutely in, the Central Government.

(2) Subject to the other provisions contained in this Act, all property included in the undertaking of the Metal Corporation which has vested in the Central Government under sub-section (1) shall, by force of such vesting, be freed and discharged from any trusts, obligations, mortgages, charges, liens and other incumbrances affecting it, and any attachment, injunction or any decree or order of a court, tribunal or other authority restricting the use of such property in any manner shall be deemed to have been withdrawn.

Explanation.—For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that the mortgagee of any property included in the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, or any other person holding any charge, lien or other interest in, or in relation to, any such property, shall be entitled to claim, in accordance with his rights and interests, payment of the mortgage money or other dues, in whole or in part, from the Central Government but no such mortgage, charge, lien or other interest shall be enforceable against any property which has vested in the Central Government.

(3) Subject to the other provisions contained in this Act, all contracts and working arrangements which are subsisting immediately before the appointed day and affecting the Metal Corporation shall, in so far as they relate to the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, cease to have effect or be enforceable against the Metal Corporation or any person who was surety or had guaranteed the performance thereof and shall be of as full force and effect against or in favour of the Central Government and enforceable as fully and effectually as if, instead of the Metal Corporation, the Central Government had been named therein or had been a party thereto.

(4) Subject to the other provisions contained in this Act, any proceeding or cause of action pending or existing immediately before the appointed day by or against the Metal Corporation or the Central Government or the Government company referred to in section 12 of the Metal Corporation of India (Acquisition of Undertaking) Act, 1966, in relation to the undertaking of the Metal Corporation may, as from that day, be continued and enforced by or against the Central Government or the Government company referred to in section 9, as it might have been enforced by or against the Metal Corporation, the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, if this Act had not been enacted, and shall cease to be enforceable by or against the Metal Corporation, its surety or guarantor.

8. (1) Where the right of the Metal Corporation under, any mining lease granted, or deemed to have been granted to it by any State Government or any other person, vest in the Central Government under section 7, the Central Government shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the lessee of such State Government or such other person, as the case may be, in relation to such mine, as if a mining lease in respect of such mine had been granted to the Central Government, and the period of such lease shall be the entire period for

Vesting of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation in the Central Government.

> ्रात् विश्वविद्यालय विश्वविद्यालय विश्वविद्यालय

Government to be the lessee of the State Government.

Central

36 of 1966

which such lease could have been granted by the State Government or such other person under the Mineral Concession Rules, and, thereupon all the rights under such mining lease, including surface, underground and other rights granted to the lessee shall be deemed to have been transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government.

(2) On the expiry of the term of any lease referred to in sub-section (1), such lease shall, if so desired by the Central Government, be renewed by the State Government or other person on the same terms and conditions on which such lease was held immediately before the appointed day by the Metal Corporation, for the maximum period for which such lease could be renewed under the Mineral Concession Rules.

9. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in section 7, the Central Government may, if it is satisfied that a Government company is willing to comply, or has complied, with such terms and conditions as that Government may think fit to impose, direct, by an order in writing, that the undertaking of the Metal Corporation and the right, title and interest of the Metal Corporation in relation to such undertaking shall, instead of continuing to vest in the Central Government, vest in the Government company either on the date of publication of the direction or on such earlier or later date (not being a date earlier than the appointed day, as may be specified in the direction.

(2) Where the right, title and interest of the Metal Corporation in relation to its undertaking vest in a Government company under subsection (1), the Government company shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the lessee in relation to the mines of which the Metal Corporation was the lessee as if a mining lease in respect of such mines had been granted to the Government company, and the period of such lease shall be the entire period for which such lease could have been granted under the Mineral Concession Rules; and all the rights and liabilities of the Central Government in relation to such mines shall, on and from the date of such vesting, be deemed to have become the rights and liabilities, respectively, of the Government company.

(3) The provisions of sub-section (2) of section 8 shall apply to a lease which vests in a Government company as they apply to a lease which has vested in the Central Government and any reference therein to the Central Government shall be construed as a reference to the Government company.

(4) Any reference hereafter in this Act to the Government company shall be construed as a reference to the Government company which is appointed as the Administrator under sub-section (1) of section 5, or, as the case may be, the Government company referred to in the direction made under sub-section (1).

CHAPTER IV

PAYMENT OF AMOUNTS

10. For the deprivation of the Metal Corporation of the management of its undertaking, there shall be given, in cash, to the Metal Corporation by the Central Government, an amount, calculated at the rate of rupces eleven lakhs and thirty-nine thousand per annum, for the period commencing on the 22nd day of October, 1965, and ending on the appointed day.

Power of Central Government to direct vesting of the undertaking of the Metal Corpora. tion in a Government company. F fo

i + 1

e daga tang tang tang

Payment of amount for deprivation of management.

我们了。

728 Metal Corporation(Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Provisions)

ACT 100

1 of 1950

Payment of amount for acquisition of the undertaking.

and ninety-eight lakhs.

Time of payment.

12. (1) The amount determined under section 10, and the amount payable under section 11, shall be given by the Central Government to the Metal Corporation before the expiry of a period of three months from the appointed day (hereafter referred to as the specified period).

11. For the transfer to, and vesting in, the Central Government, under

section 7, of the right, title and interest of the Metal Corporation in

relation to its undertaking, there shall be given, in cash, by the Central

Government, to the Metal Corporation, an amount of rupees one crore

(2) The amount referred to in sub-section (1) shall, if not paid before the expiry of the specified period, carry simple interest at the rate of four per cent, per annum, for the period commencing on the date of expiry of the specified period and ending on the date on which payment of such amount is made by the Central Government to the Metal Corporation:

Provided that no interest shall run from the date on which the amount is tendered to the Metal Corporation if the amount so tendered is not accepted by it.

CHAPTER V

MANAGEMENT, ETC., OF THE UNDERTAKING OF THE METAL CORPORATION

Management, etc., of the undertaking.

13. The general superintendence, direction, control and management of the affairs and business of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, the right, title and interest in relation to which have vested in the Central Government under section 7, shall vest in the Government company specified in the direction made under sub-section (1) of section 9, and, thereupon the Government company shall be entitled to exercise all such powers and do all such things as the Metal Corporation is authorised to exercise and do in relation to its undertaking.

CHAPTER VI

PROVISIONS RELATING TO EMPLOYEES OF THE METAL CORPORATION

14. (1) Every officer or other employee of the Metal Corporation (except a director or any managerial personnel specified in section 197A of the Companies Act, 1956, or any other person entitled to manage the whole or a substantial part of the business of the Metal Corporation under a special agreement) in the employment of the Metal Corporation immediately before the commencement of this Act shall, in so far as such employee is employed in connection with the affairs of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, become, as from such commencement, an officer or other employee, as the case may be, of the Central Government or the Government company and shall hold office by the same tenure and at the same remuneration and upon the same terms and conditions and with the same rights and privileges as to pension, gratuity and other matters as he would have held under the Metal Corporation if this Act had not been enacted and shall continue to do so until his employment under the Central Government or the Government company is duly terminated or until his remuneration, terms and conditions are duly altered by the Central Government or the Government company:

Provided that if the alteration so made is not acceptable to any such officer or other employee, his employment shall be terminated by the

Provisions relating to employees.

OF 1976] Metal Corporation (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Provisions) 729

Central Government or the Government company on payment of an amount equivalent to-

(a) three months' remuneration, in the case of permanent Ίć employees, and 6 11 66 $\mathbf{\hat{u}}_{i}$

(b) one month's remuneration, in the case of other employees:

Provided further that nothing in this section shall apply to any officer or other employee who has, within thirty days next following the commencement of this Act, by notice in writing to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, intimated his intention of not becoming an officer or other employee of the Central Government or the Government company.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Industrial Disputes Act, 1947, or in any other law for the time being in force, the transfer of the services of any officer or other employee of the Metal Corporation to the Central Government or the Government company shall not entitle such officer or other employee to any compensation under that Act or other law, and no such claim shall be entertained by any court, tribunal or other authorities. 11111

15. (1) Where the Metal Corporation has established a provident, superannuation, welfare or other fund for the benefit of the persons employed in its undertaking, the monies relatable to the officers or other employees whose services have become transferred by or under this Act to the Central Government or the Government company, shall, out of the monies standing, on the appointed day, to the credit of such provident, superannuation, welfare or other fund, stand transferred to, and vested in, the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be.

(2) The monies which stand transferred, under sub-section (1), to the Central Government or the Government company, as the case may be, shall be dealt with by that Government or Government company in such manner as may be prescribed.

CHAPTER VII PROPER DISCOURSES (CHAPTER VII PROPER DISCOURSES), MISCELLANEOUS

16. The provisions of this Act shall have effect notwithstanding anything inconsistent therewith contained in any other law for the time being in force or in any instrument having effect by virtue of any law, other than this Act, or in any decree or order of any court, tribunal or other authority.

(1) If the Central Government is satisfied after such inquiry as It may think fit that any contract or agreement entered into at any time within three years immediately preceding the commencement of this Act Between the Metal Corporation or the managing agents of Metal Corporation and any other person, in so far as such contract or agreement relates to the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, has been entered into in bad faith or is detrimental to the interests of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, it may make an order cancelling (either unconditionally or subject to such conditions as it may think fit to impose) or

.;

-001. (S lo 001992 1921 10 63

Provident and other funds.

> Some S 10.00

> > 1.1655

Act to have overriding effect.

Contracts in bad faith may be cancelled or varied.

14 of 1947.

Metal Corporation (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Provisions) [ACT 100 730

varying the contract or agreement, and thereafter the contract or agreement shall have effect accordingly:

Provided that no such contract or agreement shall be cancelled or varied except after giving to the parties to the contract or agreement a reasonable opportunity of being heard.

(2) Any person aggrieved by an order made under sub-section (1) may rn. make an application to the High Court at Delhi for the variation or reversal of such order and thereupon such court may confirm, modify or reverse such order.

18. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any officer of that Government or the Administrator or the Government company or any officer or other person authorised by that Government or Government company for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.

(2) No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or any of its officers or other employees or the Government company or any officer or other person authorised by that company for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act. ϵ_{11}

the 19. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, direct that all or any of the powers exercisable by it under this Act, other than the power conferred by section 22, may also be exercised by such person or persons, as may be specified in the notification.

(2) Whenever any delegation of power is made under sub-section (1), the persons to whom such power has been delegated shall act under the direction, control and supervision of the Central Government.

20. Any person who,---

(a) having in his possession, custody or control any property forming part of any undertaking of the Metal Corporation, wrongfully withholds such property from the Central Government or Government company; or

4

(b) wrongfully obtains possession of, or retains, any property forming part of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation or wilfully withholds or fails to furnish to the Central Government or the Government company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or Government company, any document relating to such undertaking which may be in his possession, custody or control or fails to deliver to the Central Government or the Govern-1:1 ment company or any person or body of persons specified by that Government or Government company, any assets, books of accounts, registers or other documents in his possession, custody or control, \mathbf{M} prelating to the undertaking of the Metal Corporation; or

(c) wrongfully removes or destroys any property forming part of any undertaking of the Metal Cornoration or prefers any claim

Protection of action taken in good faith.

> -Tom an Ar 23.1.23

1000

Delegation of powers.

?enallies.

> 94.2 1990 -15 A ;jtoofta

1 13.5

56 . 5 etter.

1

ť.

to some

OF 1976]

under this Act which he knows or has reasonable cause to believe to be false or grossly inaccurate,

shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to two years, or with fine which may extend to ten thousand rupees, or with both.

21. (1) Where an offence under this Act has been committed by a_i company, every person who, at the time the offence was committed, was in charge of, and was responsible to, the company for the conduct of the business of the company, as well as the company, shall be deemed to be guilty of the offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall render any such person liable to any punishment, if he proves that the offence was committed without his knowledge or that he had exercised all due diligence to prevent the commission of such offence.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (1), where any offence under this Act has been committed by a company and it is proved that the offence has been committed with the consent or connivance of, or is attributable to any neglect on the part of, any director, manager, secretary or other officer of the company, such director, manager, secretary or other officer shall be deemed to be guilty of that offence and shall be liable to be proceeded against and punished accordingly.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section,---

(a) "company" means any body corporate and includes a firm or other association of individuals;

(b) "director", in relation to a firm, means a partner in the firm.

22. (1) The Central Government may, by notification, make rules for carrying out the provisions of this Act.

Power to make rules.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely: ---

(a) the manner in which the monies in any provident or other fund referred to in sub-section (2) of section 15 shall be dealt with;

(b) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, $\mathbf{f}(\mathbf{f})$ prescribed.

and the

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act, shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive ressions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modulection in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only is such modified form

to isoge: Ordinance sati ga

evene Jactor Offences by companies

> -march 1. 1. 110

or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

23. If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of this Act, the Central Government may, by order, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, remove the difficulty: منتقل فالهول

Provided that no such order shall be made after the expiry of a period of two years from the date on which this Act receives the assent of the President.

24. (1) On the commencement of this Act. the Tribunal constituted under sub-section (1) of section 11 of the Metal Corporation of India (Acquisition of Undertaking) Act, 1966, shall stand abolished and every proceeding pending before it, every order made by it and every appeal, or application against any such order, shall stand abated, and, on such abatement, the Central Government shall take charge of all records of proceedings, applications, memoranda, registers and other documents maintained by, or in connection with any proceeding before, the Tribunal.

i an sprite ge (2) On the commencement of this Act, o al ante ette compositione

÷ 9, (a) every suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature with relation to the affairs or business of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation instituted before such commencement, and periding one such commencement shall not abate, be discontinued or be, in any way, prejudicially affected by reason of anything contained in this Act, but the suit, appeal or other proceeding may be continued, prosecuted and enforced by or against the Metal Corporation and not against the Central Government or the Government company;

(b) every suit, appeal or other proceeding of whatever nature not instituted after such commencement but before the appointed day, in relation to the affairs or business of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation, and pending on the appointed day, shall not abate, be discontinued or, in any way, be prejudicially affected by reason of anything contained in this Act, but such suit, appeal or other proceeding may be continued, prosecuted and enforced by or against the Central Government or the Government company. 15.13

(3) Anything done, any action taken or any contract entered into by the Central Government, Administrator or the Government company at any time during the period commencing on the 22nd day of October, 1965, and ending on the appointed day shall be deemed to have been done, taken or entered into by the Central Government or, as the case may be, the Government company in the due course of management of the undertaking of the Metal Corporation.

25. (1) The Metal Corporation (Nationalisation and Miscellaneous Pro-96 A 18 visions) Ordinance, 1976 is hereby repealed.

a sanitart

12 of 1976.

36 of 1966.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken

under the said Ordinance shall be decided to have been done or taken

under the corresponding provisions of the Act.

Power to remove. difficulties in Ve 29 more

Abolition of Tribunal, etc.

> 2:20 - function cules.

Repeal of Ordinance and saving. -91 B

TO MOTHE FIRTH SCHEDURE TO THE CONSTITUTION TOTAL OF A STATEMENT ACTIVITY AND A TRANSPORT ACTIVITY AND A STATEMENT ACTIVITY AC

'No. 101 of 1976

Jack September, 1976.

And to notional of the noncervice of the density of the Andrews. I want to the second of the second

An Act further to amend the Fifth Schedule to the Constitution of odd 14 Test and the Fifth Schedule to the Constitution of the test of the Schedule to the Sc

Be it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the RepublicitofyIndias as followspectrates 2 and batters of court of side if after took transformation brooks are denated as

2. This period of the Loss of the Loss the period (370 with the Action of the approximate of the period (370 with the Action of
(2) after clause (c), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(d) rescind, in relation to any State or States, any order or orders made under this paragraph, and in consultation with the Governor of the State concerned, make fresh orders redefining the areas which are to be Scheduled Areas;". 1704) A. 1

Short

2.53

of the all

THE KERALA LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY (EXTENSION OF DURATION) SECOND AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

No. 102 of 1976

[7th September, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the further extension of the duration of the interpresent Legislative Assembly of the State of Kerala.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

and the second dependence of the

a The back of the second of the second state of the state data and

2. The period of five years [being the period for which the Legislative Assembly of a State may, under clause (1) of article 172 of the Constitution, continue from the date appointed for its first meeting] in relation to the Legislative Assembly of the State of Kerala, which was extended for a period of six months by the Kerala Legislative Assembly (Extension of Duration) Act, 1975 and for a further period of six months by the Kerala Legislative Assembly (Extension of Duration) Amendment Act, 1976, is hereby extended for a further period of six months and accordingly in section 2 of that Act, for the words "one year", wherever they occur, the words "eighteen months" shall be substituted.

(2) after cause (2). If a following clause (2). If he ascrued,

"(do now of in a construction of a fraction tos, day added are easily made and added this encourable of the constitution with the Covernee of the Chate coord more marked from orders redefining are are a wheth the tead Schele Let Arees;",

Shor**t** title.

310 m

Further extension of duration of the burn Kerala include Legistration lative Assembly and amendment. of Act 33 of 1975.

46 of 1976.

対ける かっとう

131

74 of 1956.

52 of 1962.

one"

an an alternations STATES THE CENTRAL SALES TAX (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

1.

tasy 1.00 man 1.00 No. 103 or 1976 Less of a grotole and 19月1日 - **1**1日月1日日日 is and the (9. (Sec. 9) - Leven and a second
£14 - 1

gent as the strategy of and alter dening an alte denina i en en en el ano ma**bro**nce el 10 antes de [7th September, 1976] • An Act further to amend the Central Sales Tax Act, 1956.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Central Sales Tax (Amendment) Act, 1976. La Lic. La 231.32

2. In section 2 of the Central Sales Tax Act, 1956 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act),-

(a) after clause (a), the following clauses shall be inserted.

(aa) "business" includes in mit well approx moment of the

" state a second second second

the norther than it. (i) any trade, commerce or manufacture, or any adven-

ture or concern in the nature of trade, commerce or manufacture, whether or not such trade, commerce, manufacture, beausings adventure or concern is carried on with a motive to make and sic or gain or profit and whether or not any gain or profit accrues trom such trade, commerce, manufacture, adventure or con-· / · · · cern; and 가에 비한 형 nd herr.

se la c

and a second of the second second

ort in the (ii) any transaction in connection with or incidental or al ancillary to, such trade, commerce, manufacture, adventure or concern; n dan secur the strength

lland noiterell too differentiers of India" means crossing the limits of the arca of a customs station in which imported here is goods or export goods are ordinarily kept before clearance by customs authorities.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this clause, "customs station" and "customs authorities" shall have the same meanings he is in the Customs Act, 1962;;; and control-dus why is altim.

(b) for clause (b), the following clause shall be substituted, namely an element of the second se

Se fof abel to we (b) "dealer" means any person who carries on with the ter deuregularly or otherwise) the business of buying, selling, supplying rear h, or distributing goods, directly or indirectly, for cash, or for

735

-buont/s ment of si gobres

Short title.

Amendment of section 2. deferred payment, or for commission, remuneration or other valuable consideration, and includes-

(i) a local authority, a body corporate, a company, any co-operative society or other society, club, firm, Hindu undivided family or other association of persons which carries 1970 on such business;

(ii) a factor, broker, commission agent, del credere agent or any other mercantile agent, by whatever name called, and whether of the same description as hereinbefore mentioned or not, who carries on the business of buying, selling, supplying or distributing, goods belonging to any principal whether disclosed or not; and

(iii) an auctioneer who carries on the business of selling that an energy suctioning goods belonging to any principal, whether disclosed or not and whether the offer of the intending pur-

deal chaser is accepted by him or by the principal or a nominee out a moof the principal, //

and the formation of the bolt and the

Explanation 1.--Every person who acts as an agent, in any ,10A State, of a dealer residing outside that State and buys, sells, supplies, or distributes, goods in the State or acts on behalf of such dealer as----

and the set when the 1960 (i) a mercantile agent as defined in the Sale, $g_{\rm H}^{\rm CO}$ Goods hinefter referred Act, 1930, or

.860F16 1 3 of 1930.

tos: dod.

of the second division data a secolo (ii) an agent for handling of goods or documents of title relating to goods, or

(aa) "busicess" includes

(iii) an agent for the collection or the payment of the -asybe year sale price of goods or as a guarantor for such collection or une er er ere ha des natuer of trade, nijnigeger or mann-ingbreg whether a not won trave jouraner sjanskæture.

mand every local branch or office in a State of a firm registered asurpoint outside that State or a company, or gther body corporate, the -noo 10 principal office or headquarters, whereof is outside that State, shall be deemed to be a dealer for the purposes of this Act.

to Istandion Explanation. 2.- A. Governmententhich whether or not in the enne vocourse of business, buys, sells supplies or distributes, goods,

directly or otherwise, for cash or for defensed payment or for commission, remuneration or other valuable consideration shall. guizzono zasom inibilition to any sale, supply or distribution of surplus. un-serviceable or old stores or materials or waste products or vi ann obsolete or discarded machinery or parts of accessories thereof,

be deemed to be a dealer for the purposes of this Act,

environ for the purper of this class of this classe, inclusions of the following animals, the following animals of the fo sub-section shall be inserted, and shall be deemed to have been inserted with effect from the 1st day of April, 1976, namely:sub-stituted,

-1**`**1 "(3) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section, (1), the last sale or purchase of any goods preceding the sale or purchase rediocasioning the export of those goods out of the territory of India universative about the deciment to be in the course of such export, if such last sale or purchase took place after, and was for the purbose of complying with the regressment or order for or in relation to such export.",

Silver stri.

-buomé meut of . Caroline

Amend-

ment of

section 5.

59011053

4. In section 6 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), the following provise shall be inserted, and shall be deemed to have been inserted, with effect from the 1st day of April, 1976, namely:—

"Provided that a dealer shall not be liable to pay tax under this Act on any sale of goods which, in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (3) of section 5, is a sale in the course of export of those goods out of the territory of India.".

5. In section 7 of the principal Act for sub-section (3B), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:—

"(3B) No dealer shall be required to furnish any security under sub-section (2A) or any security or additional security under subsection 3A) unless he has been given an opportunity of being heard.

(3BB) The amount of security which a dealer may be required to furnish under sub-section (2A) or sub-section (3A) or the aggreingate of the amount of such security and the amount of additional security which he may be required to furnish under sub-section (3A), by the authority referred to therein, shall not exceed—

(a) in the case of a dealer other than a dealer who has made an application, or who has been registered in pursuance of an application, under sub-section (2), a sum equal to the tax payable under this Act, in accordance with the estimate of such authority, on the turnover of such dealer for the year in which such security or, as the case may be, additional security is required to be furnished; and

(b) in the case of a dealer who has made an application, or who has been registered in pursuance of an application, under sub-section (2), a sum equal to the tax leviable under this Act, in accordance with the estimate of such authority on the sales to such dealer in the course of inter-State trade or commerce in the year in which such security or, as the case may be, additional security is required to be furnished, had such dealer been not registered under this Act.".

6. In section 9 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:--

"Provided that, in the case of a sale of goods during their movement from one State to another, being a sale subsequent to the first sale in respect of the same goods and being also a sale which does not fall within sub-section (2) of section 6, the tax shall be levied and collected—

(a) where such subsequent sale has been effected by a registered dealer, in the State from which the registered dealer obtained or, as the case may be, could have obtained, the form prescribed for the purposes of clause (a) of subsection (4) of section 8 in connection with the purchase of such goods, and

(b) where such subsequent sale has been effected by an unregistered dealer, in the State from which such subsequent sale has been effected.";

115 Law 93

Amendment of section 6.

Amendment of section 7. (b) in sub-section (2), before the words "compounding of offences", the words "charging or payment of interest," shall be inserted and shall be deemed always to have been inserted;

(c) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:--

"(2A) All the provisions relating to offences and penalties (including provisions relating to penalties in lieu of prosecution for an offence or in addition to the penalties or punishment for an offence but excluding the provisions relating to matters provided for in sections 10 and 10A) of the general sales tax law of each State shall, with necessary modifications, apply in relation to the assessment, re-assessment, collection and the enforcement of payment of any tax required to be collected under this Act in such State or in relation to any process connected with such assessment, re-assessment, collection or enforcement of payment as if the tax under this Act were a tax under such sales tax law.".

Amendment of section 14. 7. In section 14 of the principal Act,—

(a) clause (i) shall be re-numbered as clause (ia) and before clause (ia) as so re-numbered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(i) cereals, that is to say,—

(i) paddy (Oryza sativa L.);

(ii) rice (Oryza sativa L.);

(iii) wheat (Triticum vulgare, T. compactum, T. sphaerococcum, T. durum, T. aestivum L., T. dicoccum);

(iv) jowar or milo (Sorghum vulgare Pers);

(v) bajra (Pennisetum typhoideum L.);

(vi) maize (Zea mays L.);

(vii) ragi (Eleusine coracana Gaertn.);

(viii) kodon (Paspalum scrobiculatum L.);

(ix) kutki (Panicum miliare L.);

(x) barley (Hordeum vulgare L.);";

(b) after clause (*iib*), the following clause shall be inserted. namely: -

"(*iic*) crude oil, that is to say, crude petroleum oils and crude oils obtained from bituminous minerals (such as shale, calcareous rock, sand), whatever their composition, whether obtained from normal or condensation oil-deposits or by the destructive distillation of bituminous minerals and whether or not subjected to all or any of the following processes:—

(1) decantation:

(2) de-salting;

(3) dehydration;

(4) stabilisation in order to normalise the vapour pressure;

(5) elimination of very light fractions with a view to returning them to the oil-deposits in order to improve the drainage and maintain the pressure;

Central Sales Tax (Amendment)

(6) the addition of only those hydrocarbons previously recovered by physical methods during the course of the above mentioned processes:

(7) any other minor process (including addition of pour point depressants or flow improvers) which does not change the essential character of the substance;";

(c) after clause (vi), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(via) pulses, that is to say,-

(i) gram or gulab gram (Cicerarietinum L.);

(ii) tur or arhar (Cajanus cajan);

(iii) moong or green gram (Phaseolus aureus);

(iv) masur or lentil (Lens esculenta Moench, Lens culinaris Medic.);

(v) urad or black gram (Phaseolus mungo);

(vi) moth (Phaseolus aconitifolius Jacq):

(vii) lakh or khesari (Lathyrus sativus L.);".

8. In section 15 of the principal Act, after clause (b), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:---

Amendment of section 15.

Valida-

tion.

"(c) where a tax has been levied under that law in respect of the sale or purchase inside the State of any paddy referred to in subclause (i) of clause (i) of section 14, the tax leviable on rice procured out of such paddy shall be reduced by the amount of tax levied on such paddy;

(d) each of the pulses referred to in clause (via) of section 14, whether whole or separated, and whether with or without husk, shall be treated as a single commodity for the purposes of levy of tax under that law.".

9 (1) The provisions of section 9 of the principal Act shall have effect, and shall be deemed always to have had effect, in relation to the period commencing on the 5th day of January 1957, and ending with the date immediately preceding the date of commencement of this Act as if that section also provided—

(a) that all the provisions relating to penalties (including provisions relating to penalties in lieu of prosecution for an offence or in addition to the penalties or punishment on conviction for an offence but excluding the provisions relating to matters provided for in sections 10 and 10A of the principal Act and the provisions relating to offences) of the general sales tax law of each State shall, with processary modifications, apply in relation to—

(i) the assessment, re-assessment, collection and enforcement. of payment of any tax required to be collected under the principal Act in such State; and

(ii) any process connected with such assessment, re-assessment, collection or enforcement of payment; and

(b) that for the purpose of the application of the provisions of such law, the tax under the principal Act shall be deemed to be tax under such law.

739

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in any judgment, decree or order of any court or tribunal or other authority, all penalties under the general sales tax law of any State imposed or purporting to have been imposed in pursuance of the provisions of section 9 of the principal Act, and all proceedings, acts or things taken or done for the purpose of, or in relation to, the imposition or collection of such penalties, before the commencement of this Act shall, for all purposes, be deemed to be and to have always been imposed, taken or done as validly and effectively as if the provisions of sub-section (1) had been in force when such penalties were imposed or proceedings or acts or things were taken or done and, accordingly,—

(a) no suit or other proceedings shall be maintained or continued in or before any court or any tribunal or other authority for the refund of any amount received or realised by way of such penalty;

(b) no court, tribunal or other authority shall enforce any decree or order directing the refund of any amount received or realised by way of such penalty;

(c) where any amount which had been received or realised by way of such penalty had been refunded before the commencement of this Act and such refund would not have been allowed if the provisions of sub-section (1) had been in force on the date on which the order for such refund was passed, the amount so refunded may be recovered as an arrear of tax under the principal Act;

(d) any proceeding, act or thing which could have been validly taken, continued or done for the imposition of such penalty at any time before the commencement of this Act if the provisions of subsection (1) had then been in force but which had not been taken, continued or done, may after such commencement be taken, continued or done.

(3) Nothing in sub-section (2) shall be construed as preventing any person,—

(a) from questioning the imposition or collection of any penalty or any proceedings, act or thing in connection therewith; or

(b) from claiming any refund,

in accordance with the provisions of the principal Act read with sub-section (1).

Explanation.—In computing the period of limitation, if any, for questioning as provided in clause (a) or for claiming as provided in clause (b), the period commencing on the 27th day of February, 1975 and ending with the date of commencement of this Act shall be excluded.

(4) Any interest charged or paid or purporting to have been charged or paid, and any proceeding, act or thing taken or done or purporting to have been taken or done for charging or paying any interest, under the provisions of the general sales tax law of any State read with section 9 of the principal Act, before the commencement of this Act, shall be deemed to be and to have always been as validly charged, paid, taken or done as if the amendment made by clause (b) of section 6 had been in force when such interest was charged or paid or when such proceeding, act or thing was taken or done.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, "ecneral sales tax law" shall have the same meaning as in the principal Act.

THE CODE OF CIVIL PROCEDURE (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 104 of 1976

An Act further to amend the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, and the

[9th September, 1976.]

Limitation Act, 1963.

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Short title and commencement.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint, and different dates may be appointed for different provisions of this Act, and any reference in any provision to the commencement of this Act or to the commencement of the Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment) Act, 1976, as the case may be, shall be construed as a reference to the coming into force of that provision.

CHAPTER II

AMENDMENT OF THE SECTIONS

2. In the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in section 1, for sub-section (3), the following subsections shall be substituted, namely:---

3. In section 2 of the principal Act,-

(3) It extends to the whole of India except—

(a) the State of Jammu and Kashmir:

(b) the State of Nagaland and the tribal areas:

Provided that the State Government concerned may, by notification in the Official Gazette, extend the provisions of this Code or any of them to the whole or part of the State of Nagaland or such tribal areas, as the case may be, with such supplemental, incidental or consequential modifications as may be specified in the notification.

Explanation.-In this clause, "tribal areas" means the territories which, immediately before the 21st day of January, 1972, were included in the tribal areas of Assam as referred to in paragraph 20 of the Sixth Schedule to the Constitution.

(4) In relation to the Amindivi Islands, and the East Godavari, West Godavari and Visakhapatnam Agencies in the State of Andhra Pradesh and the Union territory of Lakshadweep, the application of this Code shall be without prejudice to the application of any rule or regulation for the time being in force in such Islands, Agencies or such Union territory, as the case may be, relating to the application of this Code.'.

Amendment of section 2.

(i) in clause (2), the words and figures "section 47 or" shall be omitted;

the field

(ii) in clause (17), in sub-clause (b), for the words "the Indian Civil Service", the words "an All-India Service" shall be substituted.

.

4. In section 8 of the principal Act, for the figures and words "77 and 155 to 158", the figures and word "77, 157 and 158" shall be substituted.

bround a numb 5. In section 9 of the principal Act, the Explanation shall be numbered as Explanation I, and after Explanation I as so numbered, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:-

"Explanation II .- For the purposes of this section, it is imastimaterial whether or not any fees are attached to the office referreda to in Explanation I or whether or not such office is attached to a , particular place.".

. In section 11 of the principal Act. after Explanation VI, the follow, ing Explanations shall be inserted, namely:-

"Explanation VII.—The provisions of this section shall apply to a proceeding for the execution of a decree and references in this section to any suit, issue or former suit shall be construed as references. respectively, to a proceeding for the execution of the decree, question

Amend-

ment of section 1.

Amendment of section 8.

Amend menthof section 9.

Amendment of section 11. OF 1976]

and a

(1)

arising in such proceeding and a former proceeding for the execution of that decree. 19 IV

Explanation VIII, An issue heard and finally decided by a Court 94 H.A. of limited jurisdiction, competent to decide such issue, shall operate as res judicata in a subsequent suit, notwithstanding that such Court of limited jurisdiction was not competent to try such subsequent suit cult or the suit in which such issue has been subsequently raised."

7. In section 20 of the principal Act,---

of such decree is questioned.'.

(i) 'Explanation' I shall be omitted, and

(ii) for the word and figures "Explanation II", the word "Explanation" shall be substituted.

8. Section 21 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) of that section, and, after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-sections shall be inserted namely:--

(2) No objection as to the competence of a Court with reference to the pecuniary limits of its jurisdiction shall be allowed by any Appellate or Revisional Court unless such objection was taken in the Court of first instance at the earliest possible opportunity, and, in all cases where issues are settled, at or before such settlement, and unless there has been a consequent failure of justice.

(3) No objection as to the competence of the executing Court with reference to the local limits of its jurisdiction shall be allowed www.by any Appellate or Revisional Court unless such objection was taken in the executing Court at the earliest possible opportunity, and unless there has been a consequent failure of justice.".

+	1 E - 1	1. A

9. After section 21 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---11 og

 $m_{1}(0)$ '21A. No suit shall lie challenging the validity of a decree passed in a former suit between the same parties, or between the parties under whom they or any of them claim, litigating under the same title, on any ground based on an objection as to the place of suing. (14) (A.) ach agu an Vilathanac stà 3 (17) Explanation.-Thedexpression "former suit" means a suit which has been decided prior to the decision in the suit in which the validity of the decree is questioned, whether or not the previously decided suit was instituted prior to the suit in which the validity ·nle

10. In section 24 of the principal Act,the real of the section (2), for the words "thereafter tries, such suit". 444 ⁴ section 24. the words "is thereafter to try or dispose of such suit or proceeding" shall be substituted;

(ii) for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be sub-11 444 stituted, namely:---. (

that is the mail of (a) Courts of Additional and Assistant Judges shall be deemed to be subordinate to the District Court;

Amendment of section '20. 1. 11.52

Amendment of section 21.

of new section 21A Bar on suit to set aside decree on objection as to place of suing.

Insertion

Sugar Amendment of

un tone

011:011

Charles and the

(b) "proceeding" includes a proceeding for the execution of a decree or order.';

(iii) after sub-section (4), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:-

"(5) A suit or proceeding may be transferred under this section from a Court which has no jurisdiction to try it.".

11. For section 25 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

Power of Supreme Court to transfer suits, etc.

Subștitu-

tion of

new section for section 25.

> "25. (1) On the application of a party, and after notice to the parties, and after hearing such of them as desire to be heard, the Supreme Court may, at any stage, if satisfied that an order under this section is expedient for the ends of justice, direct that any suit, appeal or other proceeding be transferred from a High Court or other Civil Court in one State to a High Court or other Civil Court in any other State.

(2) Every application under this section shall be made by a motion which shall be supported by an affidavit.

(3) The Court to which such suit, appeal or other proceeding is transferred shall, subject to any special directions in the order of transfer, either re-try it or proceed from the stage at which it was transferred to it.

(4) In dismissing any application under this section, the Supreme Court may, if it is of opinion that the application was frivolous or vexatious, order the applicant to pay by way of compensation to any person who has opposed the application such sum, not exceeding two thousand rupees, as it considers appropriate in the circumstances of the case.

(5) The law applicable to any suit, appeal or other proceeding transferred under this section shall be the law which the Court in which the suit, appeal or other proceeding was originally instituted ought to have applied to such suit, appeal or proceeding.".

12. In section 28 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:--

"(3) Where the language of the summons sent for service in another State is different from the language of the record referred to in sub-section (2), a translation of the record,—

(a) in Hindi, where the language of the Court issuing the summons is Hindi, or

(b) in Hindi or English where the language of such record is other than Hindi or English,

shall also be sent together with the record sent under that sub-section.".

Amendment of section 28²/₂ - our projection

5 a 🖓

13. To sub-section (1) of section 34 of the principal Act, the following Amendproviso and Explanations shall be added, namely:---

'Provided that where the liability in relation to the sum so adjudged had arisen out of a commercial transaction, the rate of such further interest may exceed six per cent. per annum, but shall not exceed the contractual rate of interest or where there is no contractual rate, the rate at which moneys are lent or advanced by nationalised banks in relation to commercial transactions.

Explanation I.-In this sub-section, "nationalised bank" means a corresponding new bank as defined in the Banking Companies (Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act, 1970.

Explanation II.—For the purposes of this section, a transaction is a commercial transaction, if it is connected with the industry, trade or business of the party incurring the liability.'.

14. In section 35A of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 35A.

(i) in sub-section (1), for the words "excluding an appeal", the words "excluding an appeal or a revision" shall be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (2), for the words "one thousand rupees", the words "three thousand rupees" shall be substituted.

15. After section 35A of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

of new section 35B.

Insertion

"35B. (1) If, on any date fixed for the hearing of a suit or for taking any step therein, a party to the suit—

Costs for causing. delay.

(a) fails to take the step which he was required by or under this Code to take on that date, or

(b) obtains an adjournment for taking such step or for producing evidence or on any other ground,

the Court may, for reasons to be recorded, make an order requiring such party to pay to the other party such costs as would, in the opinion of the Court, be reasonably sufficient to reimburse the other party in respect of the expenses incurred by him in attending the Court on that date, and payment of such costs, on the date next following the date of such order, shall be a condition precedent to the further prosecution of-

(a) the suit by the plaintiff, where the plaintiff was ordered to pay such costs,

(b) the defence by the defendant, where the defendant was ordered to pay such costs.

Explanation.-Where separate defences have been raised by the defendants or groups of defendants, payment of such costs shall be a condition precedent to the further prosecution of the defence by such defendants or groups of defendants as have been ordered by the Court to pay such costs.

115 Law--94

5 of 1970.

ment of section 34

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

(2) The costs, ordered to be paid under sub-section (1), shall not, if paid, be included in the costs awarded in the decree passed in the suit; but, if such costs are not paid, a separate order shall be drawn up indicating the amount of such costs and the names and addresses of the persons by whom such costs are payable and the order so drawn up shall be executable against such persons."

16. For section 36 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:--

"36. The provisions of this Code relating to the execution of decrees (including provisions relating to payment under a decree) shall, so far as they are applicable, be deemed to apply to the execution of orders (including payment under an order).".

17. In section 37 of the principal Act, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Explanation.—The Court of first instance does not cease to have jurisdiction to execute a decree merely on the ground that after the institution of the suit wherein the decree was passed or after the passing of the decree, any area has been transferred from the jurisdiction of that Court to the jurisdiction of any other Court; but, in every such case, such other Court shall also have jurisdiction to execute the decree, if at the time of making the application for execution of the decree it would have jurisdiction to try the said suit.".

18. In section 39 of the principal Act,—

(i) in sub-section (1), after the words "to another Court", the words "of competent jurisdiction" shall be inserted;

(*ii*) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be in-

"(3) For the purposes of this section, a Court shall be deemed to be a Court of competent jurisdiction if, at the time of making the application for the transfer of decree to it, such Court would have jurisdiction to try the suit in which such decree was passed.".

19. Section 42 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as subsection (1) of that section, and, after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:--

"(2) Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of sub-section (1), the powers of the Court under that sub-section shall include the following powers of the Court which passed the decree, namely:--

(a) power to send the decree for execution to another Court under section 39;

(b) power to execute the decree against the legal representative of the deceased judgment-debtor under section 50;

(c) power to order attachment of a decree.

Substitution of new section for section 36.

Application to orders.

Amendment of section 37.

Amendment of section 39

Amendment of section 42. 746

(3) A Court passing an order in exercise of the powers specified in sub-section (2) shall send a copy thereof to the Court which passed the decree.

(4) Nothing in this section shall be deemed to confer on the Court to which a decree is sent for execution any of the following powers, namely:---

(a) power to order execution at the instance of the transferee of the decree;

(b) in the case of a decree passed against a firm, power to grant leave to execute such decree against any person, other than such a person as is referred to in clause (b), or clause (c), of sub-rule (1) of rule 50 of Order XXI.".

20. In section 47 of the principal Act,-

(i) sub-section (2) shall be omitted;

(ii) for the Explanation, the following Explanations shall be substituted, namely:---

"Explanation I.—For the purposes of this section, a plaintiff whose suit has been dismissed and a defendand against whom a suit has been dismissed are parties to the suit.

Explanation $II_{--}(a)$ For the purposes of this section, a purchaser of property at a sale in execution of a decree shall be deemed to be a party to the suit in which the decree is passed; and

(b) all questions relating to the delivery of possession of such property to such purchaser or his representative shall be deemed to be questions relating to the execution, discharge or satisfaction of the decree within the meaning of this section."

21. In section 51 of the principal Act, in clause (c), the words and figures "for such period not exceeding the period specified in section 58, where arrest and detention is permissible under that section," shall be inserted at the end.

22. In section 58 of the principal Act,-

(i) in sub-section (I),—

(a) in clause (a), for the words "fifty rupees, for a period of six months, and,", the words "one thousand rupees, for a period not exceeding three months, and," shall be substituted;

(b) for clause (b), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:--

"(b) where the decree is for the payment of a sum of money exceeding five hundred rupees, but not exceeding one thousand rupees, for a period not exceeding six weeks:":

(c) in the first proviso, for the words "said period of six months or six weeks, as the case may be,", the words "said period of detention" shall be substituted;

(ii) after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1A) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that no order for detention of the judgment-debtor in civil prison in execution of a decree for the payment of money shall be made, where the total amount of the decree does not exceed five hundred rupees."

section 51. Amend-

ment of

section

58.

Amendment of

Amendment of section 47. Amendment of section 60.

ours

23. In section 60 of the principal Act,-

(i) in the proviso to sub-section (1),

(a) in clause (c), for the words "an agriculturist", the words "an agriculturist or a labourer or a domestic servant" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (g), after the words "pensioners of the Government", the words "or of a local authority or of any other employer" shall be inserted;

(c) in clause (i),—

(i) for the words "two hundred rupees and one-half the remainder", the words "four hundred rupees and twothirds of the remainder" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:--

"Provided that where any part of such portion of the salary as is liable to attachment has been under attachment, whether continuously or intermittently, for a total period of twenty-four months, such portion shall be exempt from attachment until the expiry of a further period of twelve months, and, where such attachment has been made in execution of one and the same decree, shall, after the attachment has continued for a total period of twenty-four months, be finally exempt from attachment in execution of that decree.";

(d) for clause (j), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(j) the pay and allowances of persons to whem the Air Force Act, 1950, or the Army Act, 1950, or the Navy Act, 1957, applies;";

(e) after clause (k), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely: ---

"(ka) all deposits and other sums in or derived from any fund to which the Public Provident Fund Act, 1968, for the time being applies, in so far as they are declared by the said Act as not to be liable to attachment;

(kb) all moneys payable under a policy of insurance on the life of the judgment-debtor;

(kc) the interest of a lessee of a residential building to which the provisions of law for the time being in force relating to control of rents and accommodation apply;"

(f) for Explanation I, the following Explanation shall be substituted, namely:--

"Explanation I.—The moneys payable in relation to the matters mentioned in clauses (g), (h), (i), (ia), (j), (l) and (o) are exempt from attachment or sale, whether before or after they are actually payable, and, in the case of salary, the attachable portion thereof is liable to attachment, whether before or after it is actually payable.";

45 of 1950. 46 of 1950. 62 of 1957.

23 of 1968.

공의

(g) in Explanation 2, for the words, figure, brackets and letters "Explanation 2.—In clauses (h) and (i)", the words, figures, brackets and letters "Explanation II.—In clauses (i) and (ia)" shall be substituted;

(h) in Explanation 3, for the figure "3", the figures "III" shall be substituted;

Explanations shall be inserted, namely:---

'Explanation IV.—For the purposes of this proviso, "wages" includes bonus, and "labourer" includes a skilled, unskilled or semi-skilled labourer.

Explanation V.—For the purposes of this proviso, the expression "agriculturist" means a person who cultivates land personally and who depends for his livelihood mainly on the income from agricultural land, whether as owner, tenant, partner or agricultural labourer.

Explanation VI.—For the purposes of Explanation V, an agriculturist shall be deemed to cultivate land personally, if he cultivates land—

(a) by his own labour, or

(b) by the labour of any member of his family, or

201.0514

(c) by servants or labourers on wages payable in cash or in kind (not being as a share of the produce), or both.';

(ii) after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be in-

"(1A) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other law for the time being in force, an agreement by which a person agrees to waive the benefit of any exemption under this section shall be void."

24. In section 63 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following *Explanation* shall be inserted, namely: --

Amendment of section 63.

Amend-

ment of

section 66.

"Explanation.—For the purposes of sub-section (2), "proceeding taken by a Court" does not include an order allowing, to a decreeholder who has purchased property at a sale held in execution of a decree, set off to the extent of the purchase price payable by him."

25. In section 66 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), the following shall be inserted at the end, namely:---

"and in any suit by a person claiming title under a purchase so certified, the defendant shall not be allowed to plead that the purchase was made on his behalf or on behalf of someone through whom the defendant claims."

26. In section 75 of the principal Act, after clause (d), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:---

to hold a scientific, technical, or expert investigation;

(f) to conduct sale of property which is subject to speedy and natural decay and which is in the custody of the Court pending the determination of the suit;

Amendment of section 75.

ti satur tu saturtes Tirres; Code of Civil Procedure (Amondment)

(g) to perform any ministerial act;".

Amend- 27. Section 80 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-secment of tion (1) thereof, andsection 80

> (a) in sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, for the words "No suit shall be instituted", the words, brackets and figure "Save as otherwise provided in sub-section (2), no suit shall be instituted" shall be substituted; and

(b) after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following subsections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) A suit to obtain an urgent or immediate relief against the Government (including the Government of the State of Jammu and Kashmir) or any public officer in respect of any act purporting to be done by such public officer in his official capacity, may be instituted, with the leave of the Court, without serving any notice as required by sub-section (1); but the Court shall not grant relief in the suit, whether interim or otherwise, except after giving to the Government or public officer, as the case may be, a reasonable opportunity of showing cause in respect of the relief prayed for in the suit:

Provided that the Court shall, if it is satisfied, after hearing the parties, that no urgent or immediate relief need be granted in the suit, return the plaint for presentation to it after complying with the requirements of sub-section (1).

(3) No suit instituted against the Government or against a public officer in respect of any act purporting to be done by such public officer in his official capacity shall be dismissed merely by reason of any error or defect in the notice referred to in subsection (1), if in such notice—

(a) the name, description and the residence of the plaintiff had been so given as to enable the appropriate authority or the public officer to identify the person serving the notice and such notice had been delivered or left at the office of the appropriate authority specified in sub-section (1), and

(b) the cause of action and the relief claimed by the plaintiff had been substantially indicated.".

28. In section 82 of the principal Act,-

(i) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1) Where, in a suit by or against the Government or by or against a public officer in respect of any act purporting to be done by him in his official capacity, a decree is passed against the Union of India or a State or, as the case may be, the public officer, such decree shall not be executed except in accordance with the provisions of sub-section (2).";

Amendment of section 82 (*ii*) in sub-section (2), for the words "such report", the words "such decree" shall be substituted.

29. In section 86 of the principal Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1),—

Amendment of section 86.

(a) the words "Ruler of a" shall be omitted;

(b) in the proviso, for the words "a Ruler", the words "a foreign State" shall be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (2),—

(a) for the words "the Ruler", wherever they occur, the words "the foreign State" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (a), for the word "him", the word "it" shall be substituted;

(c) in clause (b), for the word "himself", the word "itself" shall be substituted;

(d) in clause (d), for the word "him", the word "it" shall be substituted;

(*iii*) for sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:—

"(3) Except with the consent of the Central Government, certified in writing by a Secretary to that Government, no decree shall be executed against the property of any foreign State.";

(iv) in sub-section (4),-

(a) clause (a) shall be re-lettered as clause (aa), and before clause (aa) as so re-lettered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(a) any Ruler of a foreign State;";

(b) in clause (c), for the words "or retinue of the Ruler, Ambassador", the words "of the foreign State or the staff or retinue of the Ambassador" shall be substituted;

(c) for the words "as they apply in relation to the Ruler of a foreign State", the words "as they apply in relation to a foreign State" shall be substituted;

(v) after sub-section (4), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:—

"(5) The following persons shall not be arrested under this Code, namely:---

(a) any Ruler of a foreign State;

(b) any Ambassador or Envoy of a foreign State;

(c) any High Commissioner of a Commonwealth country;

ACT 104

(d) any such member of the staff of the foreign State or the staff or retinue of the Ruler, Ambassador or Envoy of a foreign State or of the High Commissioner of a Commonwealth country, as the Central Government may, by general or special order, specify in this behalf.

(6) Where a request is made to the Central Government for the grant of any consent referred to in sub-section (1), the Central Government shall, before refusing to accede to the request in whole or in part, give to the person making the request a reasonable opportunity of being heard.".

Amendment of section 91.

30. In section 91 of the principal Act,-

(i) for the heading, the following heading shall be substituted. namely:-

"PUBLIC NUISANCES AND OTHER WRONGFUL ACTS AFFECTING THE PUBLIC";

(ii) for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1) In the case of a public nuisance or other wrongful act affecting, or likely to affect, the public, a suit for a declaration and injunction or for such other relief as may be appropriate in the circumstances of the case, may be instituted,-

(a) by the Advocate-General, or

(b) with the leave of the Court, by two or more persons, even though no special damage has been caused to such persons by reason of such public nuisance or other wrongful act.".

31. In section 92 of the principal Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1), for the words "consent in writing of the Advocate-General,", the words "leave of the Court," shall be substituted;

(ii) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:----

t til statter at s "(3) The Court may alter the original purposes of an express or constructive trust created for public purposes of a chari-19 10 2 table or religious nature and allow the property or income of such trust or any portion thereof to be applied cy pres in one or more of the following circumstances, namely:----

(a) where the original purposes of the trust, in whole eletti oli se oli or in part,-

(i) have been, as far as may be, fulfilled; or

(ii) cannot be carried out at all, or cannot be carried out according to the directions given in the instrument creating the trust or, where there is no such instru ment, according to the spirit of the trust; or

Amendment of section 92.

Ĵ.

the set

OL.

(1) 2017 (201)

(b) where the original purposes of the trust provide a use for a part only of the property available by virtue of the trust; or

(c) where the property available by virtue of the trust and other property applicable for similar purposes can be more effectively used in conjunction with, and to that end can suitably be made applicable to any other purpose, regard being had to the spirit of the trust and its applicability to common purposes; or

(d) where the original purposes, in whole or in part, were laid down by reference to an area which then was, but has since ceased to be, a unit for such purposes; or

(e) where the original purposes, in whole or in part, have, since they were laid down,--

(i) been adequately provided for by other means, or

(ii) ceased, as being useless or harmful to the community, or

(iii) ceased to be, in law, charitable, or

(iv) ceased in any other way to provide a suitable and effective method of using the property available by virtue of the trust, regard being had to the spirit of the trust.".

32. In section 95 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), for the Amendwords "expense or injury caused to him", the words and brackets "ex- ment of pense or injury (including injury to reputation) caused to him" shall be substituted.

33. In section 96 of the principal Act, after sub-section (3), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:-

"(4) No appeal shall lie, except on a question of law, from a decree in any suit of the nature cognisable by Courts of Small Causes, when the amount or value of the subject-matter of the original suit does not exceed three thousand rupees.".

34. In section 98 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), in the pro- Amendviso. for the words "composed of two Judges belonging to a Court consist- ment of ing of more than two Judges", the words "composed of two or other section 98 even number of Judges belonging to a Court consisting of more Judges than those constituting the Bench" shall be substituted.

35. In section 99 of the principal Act,-

(i) after the words "any misjoinder", the words "or non-joinder" section 1 1.00 99. shall be inserted;

(ii) the following proviso shall be added at the end, namely:-

"Provided that nothing in this section shall apply to nonjoinder of a necessary party.".

115 Law-95

section 95.

Amendment of section 96.

Amendment of

\$...

Insertion of new section 99A.

No order under section 47 to be reversed or modified unless decision of the case is prejudicially affected.

36. After section 99 of the principal Act; the following section shall be inserted, namely:-g <u>a</u> 11 (586)

septona odł

131 3

18111 GEL TE GEL TO MARKANDO CHERT DE CONTRA (O)

si the "99Aq Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of insection 99, no order under section 47 shall be reversed or subbustantially waried, on account of any error, defect or irregularity in of any proceeding relating to such order, unless such servor, defect or irregularity has prejudicially affected the decision of the case.".

mag as or slory i e in Chi the second for the a di bu an sa * 16 · · · 3.03 See. 19

to server the server

37. For section 100 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely:---

oldathe e chui vá sterilsve

"100. (1) Save as otherwise expressly provided in the body of

Second appeal.

Substitution of

new sec-

tion for section

100.

-bitser A **fi**(01993 ЭĎ.

this Code or by any other law for the time being in force, an appeal shall lie to the High Court from every decree passed in appeal by any Court subordinate to the High Court, if the High Court is to men -x-satisfied that the case involves a substantial question of law." abrow od Hade "mid noini to ma**ced**

(2) An appeal may lie under this section from an appellate decree passed ex parte. of forth, eith

-Damer A to inca section

-93

(3) In an appeal under this section, the memorandum of appeal¹¹ shall precisely state the substantial question of law involved in the of (appeals / in meri

HBG: 2 (4) Where the High Court is satisfied that a substantial question of law is involved in any case, it shall formulate that question.

(5) The appeal shall be heard on the question so formulated and the respondent shall, at the hearing of the appeal, be allowed

be recorded, the appeal on any other substantial question of law, not formulated by it, if it is satisfied that the case involves such

-bnomA -orto argue that the case does not involve such questionority of the the Court consist- ment of section redto Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall be deemed to 36 Entake away or abridge the power of the Court to hear, for reasons to,

Amend. la tran:

question.".

WOLL IN THE

"no reaction of the Same (f) aothese Inser-38. After section 100 of the principal Act, the following section shall 02 tion be-inserted, namely :--11 de (14 of new

section 100A,

joinder of a survey FR POTOT

- 88

an also and act where a second

in netion 89

754

106FT19761 Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment) -due EntrationA. Notwithstanding anything contained in any Letters Patent for any High Court or in any other instrument having the No further appeal TO y force of law or in any other law for the time being in force, where in routio any appeal from any appellate decree or order is heard and decided certain by a single Judge of a High Court, no further appeal shall lie from cases. the judgment, decision or order of such single Judge in such appeal stativity or from any decree passed in such appeal.". ne vic ve 39. In section 102 of the principal Act, for the words "one thousand Amendment of supees", the words "three thousand rupees" shall be substituted. section 化合同 网络外口 战争等 102109/ft 67/16038 tehrOn about 123. dgill'40. For section 103 of the principal Act, the following section shall Substitution of ⁹⁰be substituted, namely: -new sec tion for de Alexandre section 103. 1.1561 ant "103. In any second appeal, the High Court may, if the evidence Power on the record is sufficient, determine any issue necessary for the ofro loga Highasi nost disposal of the appeal,-Court (a) which has not been determined by the lower Appellate to deter-Court or both by the Court of first instance and the lower Appelmine late Court, or issue of (b) which has been wrongly determined by such Court or fact. 1. 1. muc Courts by reason of a decision on such question of law as is referred to in section 100.". 41. In section 104 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), after clause Amendment of section and have ably or the 104. "(ffa) an order under section 91 or section 92 refusing leave to institute a suit of the nature referred to in section 91 or section 92,

42. In section 105 of the principal Act, in sub-section (2), the words made after the commencement of this Code" shall be omitted.

as the case may be;".

43. Section 115 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as subsection⁽¹⁾(1)⁽¹⁾

(a) to sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that the High Court shall not, under this section, to the longer of reverse any order made, or any order deciding an issue, in the course of a suit or other proceeding, except where—

(a) the order, if it had been made in favour of the party applying for revision, would have finally disposed of the suit or other proceeding, or

(b) the order, if allowed to stand, would occasion a regaining failure of justice or cause irreparable injury to the party against whom it was made."; ment of section 105. Amend-

Amend-

ment of section 115.

(b) after sub-section (1) as so re-numbered, the following subsection and Explanation shall be inserted, namely:- $\mathbb{C}_{n,n} = \int \vec{\Omega}$

9... N 14 14 "(2) The High Court shall not, under this section, vary or habiash in reverse any decree or order against which an appeal lies either to the High Court or to any Court subordinate thereto. cigo cínste o

Explanation.-In this section, the expression "any case which has been decided" includes any order made, or any order deciding an issue in the course of a suit or other proceeding.".

bolistite in a line of coolist in

44. In section 123 of the principal Act,-

39.

11

2.32

(i) in sub-sections (3), (4) and (5), for the words "Chief Justice or Chief Judge", wherever they occur, the words "High Court" shall, subject to such grammatical variations as may be necessary, be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (3), the proviso shall be omitted.

Amendment of section 135Á.

25

Amend-

ment of section

123.

45. In section 135A of the principal Act, for sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1) No person shall be liable to arrest or detention in prison under civil process-

(a) if he is a member of—

(i) either House of Parliament, or

(ii) the Legislative Assembly or Legislative Council of a State, or

(iii) a Legislative Assembly of a Union territory,

during the continuance of any meeting of such House of Parliament or, as the case may be, of the Legislative Assembly or the Legislative Council;

(b) if he is a member of any committee of-

(i) either House of Parliament, or

-bi - - A 1 . . . ni)598

1. 18

· 2,

(ii) the Legislative Assembly of a State or Union territory, or

(iii) the Legislative Council of a State,

during the continuance of any meeting of such committee;

selving priving of the is a member of-

(i) either House of Parliament, or apples with share the Fale

(ii) a Legislative Assembly or Legislative Council of a and State having both such Houses,

during the continuance of a joint sitting, meeting, conference or joint committee of the Houses of Parliament or Houses of the State Legislature, as the case may be;

meand during the forty days before and after such meeting, sitting or conference.". 51:

b

đ.,

53 of 1952.

46. In section 139 of the principal Act, after clause (a), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

Amend ment of section 139.

Amend-

ment of section

141.

the states (aa) any notary appointed under the Notaries Act, 1952; or".

47. In section 141 of the principal Act, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:—

Explanation. -In this section, the expression "proceedings" includes proceedings under Order IX, but does not include any proceeding under article 226 of the Constitution.'.

48. In section 144 of the principal Act,

(i) in sub-section (1),—

(a) for the words "varied or reversed, the Court of first instance", the words "varied or reversed in any appeal, revision or other proceeding or is set aside or modified in any suit instituted for the purpose, the Court which passed the decree or order" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "such part thereof as has been varied or reversed", the words "such part thereof as has been varied, reversed, set aside or modified" shall be substituted;

(c) for the words "consequential on such variation or reversal", the words "consequential on such variation, reversal, setting aside or modification of the decree or order" shall be substituted;

(ii) in sub-section (1), the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:—

'Explanation.—For the purposes of sub-section (1), the expression "Court which passed the decree or order" shall be deemed to include,—

(a) where the decree or order has been varied or reversed in exercise of appellate or revisional jurisdiction, the Court of first instance;

(b) where the decree or order has been set aside by a separate suit, the Court of first instance which passed such decree or order;

(c) where the Court of first instance has ceased to exist or has ceased to have jurisdiction to execute it, the Court which, if the suit wherein the decree or order was passed were instituted at the time of making the application for restitution under this section, would have jurisdiction to try such suit.'

49. In section 145 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 145.

(i) for the words "has become liable as surety", the words "has furnished security or given a guarantee" shall be substituted;

(ii) for the portion beginning with the words "the decree or order may be executed against him", and ending with the words and

Amendment of section 144.

114 AV 61

1000.07.1

53 of 1950

figures "within the meaning of section 47:", the following shall be substituted, namely:—

"the decree or order may be executed in the manner herein provided for the execution of decrees, namely:—

(i) if he has rendered himself personally liable, against him to that extent;

(*ii*) if he has furnished any property as security, by sale of such property to the extent of the security;

(*iii*) if the case falls both under clauses (*i*) and (*ii*), then to the extent specified in those clauses,

and such person shall be deemed to be a party within the meaning of section 47:".

50. After section 148 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely.--

"148A. (1) Where an application is expected to be made, or has been made, in a suit or proceeding instituted, or about to be instituted, in a Court, any person claiming a right to appear before the Court on the hearing of such application may lodge a caveat in respect thereof.

(2) Where a caveat has been lodged under sub-section (1), the person by whom the caveat has been lodged (hereinafter referred to as the caveator) shall serve a notice of the caveat by registered post, acknowledgment due, on the person by whom the application has been, or is expected to be, made, under sub-section (1).

(3) Where, after a caveat has been lodged under sub-section (1), any application is filed in any suit or proceeding, the Court shall serve a notice of the application on the caveator.

(4) Where a notice of any caveat has been served on the applicant, he shall forthwith furnish the caveator, at the caveator's expense, with a copy of the application made by him and also with copies of any paper or document which has been, or may be, filed by him in support of the application.

(5) Where a caveat has been lodged under sub-section (1), such caveat shall not remain in force after the expiry of ninety days from the date on which it was lodged unless the application referred to in sub-section (1) has been made before the expiry of the said period.".

51. After section 153 of the principal Act, the following sections#shall be inserted, namely:—

of new section 148A.

Insertion

Right to lodge a caveat.

Insertion of new sections 153A and 153B. rule 11 of Order XLI, the power of the Court to amend, under section 152, the decree or order appealed against may be exercised by the Court which had passed the decree or order in the first instance, notwithstanding that the dismissal of the appeal has the the effect of confirming the decree or order, as the case may be, passed iby the Court of first instance.

-reg deve ber-

411

England -

21

83 M

153B. The place in which any Civil Court is held for the purpose of trying any suit shall be deemed to be an open Court, to which the public generally may have access so far as the same can conveniently contain them:

Provided that the presiding Judge may, if he thinks fit, order at any stage of any inquiry into or trial of any particular case, that

the public generally, or any particular person, shall not have access to, or be or remain in, the room or building used by the Court.".

CHAPTER III

AMENDMENT OF THE ORDERS

52. In the First Schedule to the principal Act (hereinafter referred Amendto as the First Schedule), in Order I,— Order I.

(i) for rule 1, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:--

"1. All persons may be joined in one suit as plaintiffs where-

(a) any right to relief in respect of, or arising out of, the same act or transaction or series of acts or transactions is alleged to exist in such persons, whether jointly, severally or in the alternative; and

(b) if such persons brought separate suits, any common question of law or fact would arise.";

(ii) for rule 3, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"3. All persons may be joined in one suit as defendants where-

(a) any right to relief in respect of, or arising out of, the same act or transaction or series of acts or transactions is alleged to exist against such persons, whether jointly, severally or in the alternative; and

(b) if separate suits were brought against such per-

(iii) after rule 3, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

which has "3A. Where it appears to the Court that any joinder of defendants may embarrass or delay the trial of the suit, the court may order separate trials or make such other order as may be expedient in the interests of justice.";

Power to order separate trials where joinder of defendants may embarrass? or delay

trial.

Who ma**y**

be joined

dants.

as defen-

Who may be joine**d** as plaintiffs.

Power to amend decree or order where appeal **is** summarily dismissed.

Place of trial to be deemed to be open Court. (iv) for rule 8, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"8. (1) Where there are numerous persons having the same interest in one suit,—

(a) one or more of such persons may, with the permission of the Court, sue or be sued, or may defend such suit, on behalf of, or for the benefit of, all persons so interested;

(b) the Court may direct that one or more of such persons may sue or be sued, or may defend such suit, on behalf of, or for the benefit of, all persons so interested.

(2) The Court shall, in every case where a permission or direction is given under sub-rule (1), at the plaintiff's expense, give notice of the institution of the suit to all persons so interested, either by personal service, or, where, by reason of the number of persons or any other cause, such service is not reasonably practicable, by public advertisement, as the Court in each case may direct.

(3) Any person on whose behalf, or for whose benefit, a suit is instituted, or defended, under sub-rule (1), may apply to the Court to be made a party to such suit.

(4) No part of the claim in any such suit shall be abandoned under sub-rule (1), and no such suit shall be withdrawn under sub-rule (3), of rule 1 of Order XXIII, and no agreement, compromise or satisfaction shall be recorded in any such suit under rule 3 of that Order, unless the Court has given, at the plaintiff's expense, notice to all persons so interested in the manner specified in sub-rule (2).

(5) Where any person suing or defending in any such suit does not proceed with due diligence in the suit or defence, the Court may substitute in his place any other person having the same interest in the suit.

(6) A decree passed in a suit under this rule shall be binding on all persons on whose behalf, or for whose benefit, the suit is instituted, or defended, as the case may be.

Explanation.—For the purpose of determining whether the persons who sue or are sued, or defend, have the same interest in one suit, it is not necessary to establish that such persons have the same cause of action as the persons on whose behalf, or for whose benefit, they sue or are sued, or defend the suit, as the case may be.";

(v) after rule 8, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"8A. While trying a suit, the Court may, if satisfied that a person or body of persons is interested in any question of law which is directly and substantially in issue in the suit and that it is necessary in the public interest to allow that person or body of persons to present his or its opinion on that question of law, permit that person or body of persons to present such opinion and to take such part in the proceedings of the suit as the Court may specify.";

One person may sue or defend on behalf of all in same

Power of Court to permit a person or body of persons to present opinion or to take part-in, the proceedings, roba

40F 1976]

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

(vi) to rule 9, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that nothing in this rule shall apply to nonjoinder of a necessary party.";

(vii) after rule 10, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:ani . 22 (39) - Al

The Court may, in its discretion, request any pleader out now to address it as to any interest which is likely to be affected its decision on any matter in issue in any suit or proceeding, if the party having the interest which is likely to be so affected

is not represented by any pleader.";

ल मजर्भस् ज w rep (viii) in rule 11, for the words "the suit", the words "a suit" e shall be substituted.

53. In the First Schedule, in Order II, for rule 6, the following rule shall be substituted namely:-and the first sector

"6. Where it appears to the Court that the joinder of causes of V ... 5 action in one suit may embarrass or delay the trial or is otherwise 44 E. inconvenient, the Court may order separate trials or make such 2.35 other order as may be expedient in the interests of justice.".

the 54. In the First Schedule, in Order III,-

(i) in rule 4,-

and an in sub-rule (2),-

(i) for the words "filed in Court and shall be", the Sub. 18:21 . . words, brackets and figure "filed in Court and shall, for is dame in the purposes of sub-rule (1), be" shall be substituted;

> (ii) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:-

 Elected, manalyte -1 . K. .

"Explanation—For the purposes of this sub-rule, the following shall be deemed to be proceedings in the suit,-24 and a million and south

od las ella (a) an application for the review of decree or 1 the sam non sun order in the suit, and a start of the ent to not can be

section 152 of this Code, in relation to any decree or when a both the suit,

(c) an appeal from any decree or order in the suit, and

serile provide -mention = mention = (d) any application or act for the purpose of nady and other obtaining copies of documents or return of docual produced or filed in the suit or of obtaining planated in connection moneys, paid into the Court in connection with the suit.";

115 Law-96

Amend_ ment of Order 111. i and V hole 3

> -1910A.H - ostvose

od vala 11. 1917

· Jize :

i dan d

. 395 . .

all a th

.vlim -

Court to

request any 🧳 pleader to address it.

Amend_

ment of Order II.

Power of

Court to

separate trials.

order

Power of

76I

127

(b) for sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be substituted, namely:--

"(3) Nothing in sub-rule (2) shall be construed—

(a) as extending, as between the pleader and his client, the duration for which the pleader is engaged, or

(b) as authorising service on the pleader of any notice or document issued by any Court other than the Court for which the pleader was engaged, except where such service was expressly agreed to by the client in the document referred to in sub-rule (1).";

(*ii*) in rule 5, for the words "Any process served on the pleader of any party", the words "Any process served on the pleader who has been duly appointed to act in Court for any party" shall be substituted;

(*iii*) in rule 6, after sub-rule (2), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) The Court may, at any stage of the suit, order any party to the suit not having a recognised agent residing within the jurisdiction of the Court, or a pleader who has been duly appointed to act in the Court on his behalf, to appoint, within a specified time, an agent residing within the jurisdiction of the Court to accept service of the process on his behalf.".

55. In the First Schedule, in Order V,-

(i) in rule 1, in sub-rule (1), after the proviso, the following further proviso shall be inserted, namely:-

"Provided further that where a summons has been issued, the Court may direct the defendant to file the written statement of his defence, if any, on the date of his appearance and cause an entry to be made to that effect in the summons.";

(ii) for rule 15, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"15. Where in any suit the defendant is absent from his residence at the time when the service of summons is sought to be effected on him at his residence and there is no likelihood of his being found at the residence within a reasonable time and he has no agent empowered to accept service of the summons on his behalf, service may be made on any adult member of the family, whether male or female, who is residing with him.

Explanation.—A servant is not a member of the family within the meaning of this rule.";

(iii) in rule 17, after the words "or where the serving officer, "after using all due and reasonable diligence, cannot find the defendant", the words "who is absent from his residence at the time when service is sought to be effected on him at his residence and there is no likelihood of his being found at the residence within a reasonable time" shall be inserted;

Amend. ment of Order V.

Where service may be on an adult member of defendant's family.

. 329 23

(*iv*) after rule 19, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"19A. (1) The Court shall, in addition to, and simultaneously with, the issue of summons for service in the manner provided in rules 9 to 19 (both inclusive), also direct the summons to be served by registered post, acknowledgment due, addressed to the defendant, or his agent empowered to accept the service, at the place where the defendant, or his agent, actually and voluntarily resides or carries on business or personally works for gain: Simultaneous issue o summo for service by po in

taneous issue of summons for service by post in addition to personal service.

Provided that nothing in this sub-rule shall require the Court to issue a summons for service by registered post, where, in the circumstances of the case, the Court considers it unnecessary.

(2) When an acknowledgment purporting to be signed by the defendant or his agent is received by the Court or the postal article containing the summons is received back by the Court with an endorsement purporting to have been made by a postal employee to the effect that the defendant or his agent had refused to take delivery of the postal article containing the summons, when tendered to him, the Court issuing the summons shall declare that the summons had been duly served on the defendant:

Provided that where the summons was properly addressed, prepaid and duly sent by registered post, acknowledgment due, the declaration referred to in this sub-rule shall be made notwithstanding the fact that the acknowledgment having been lost or mislaid, or for any other reason, has not been received by the Court within thirty days from the date of the issue of the summons.";

(v) in rule 20, after sub-rule (1), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1A) Where the Court acting under sub-rule (1) orders service by an advertisement in a newspaper, the newspaper shall be a daily newspaper circulating in the locality in which the defendant is last known to have actually and voluntarily resided, carried on business or personally worked for gain.";

(vi) rule 20A shall be omitted;

(*vii*) in rule 25,—

(a) in the first proviso, for the words "resides in Pakistan,", the words "resides in Bangladesh or Pakistan," shall be substituted:

(b) in the second proviso, for the words and brackets "it. Pakistan (not belonging to the Pakistan military, naval or air forces)", the words and brackets "in Bangladesh or Pakistan (not belonging to the Bangladesh or, as the case may be, Pakistan military, naval or air forces)" shall be substituted;

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

(viii) for rule 26, the following rules shall be substituted, namely:-

	- 12 h an e
Service	,
Service successions	i. ičivo
in Channel	
foreign	10 C.
ternitery	1 4 9
through	0.03 N
Political Agent or	Linti
'Agent or	
Court.	

di nete -tog of \sim 16/08

t

"26. Where---

(a) in the exercise of any foreign jurisdiction vested in the Central Government, a Political Agent has been appointed, or a Court has been established or continued, with

power to serve a summons, issued by a Court under this Code, in any foreign territory in which the defendant actually and voluntarily resides, carries on business or personally works for gain, or

(b) the Central Government has, by notification in the Official Gazette, declared, in respect of any Court situate in any such territory and not established or continued in the exercise of any such jurisdiction as aforesaid, that service by such Court of any summons issued by a Court under this Code shall be deemed to be valid service,

the summons may be sent to such Political Agent or Court, by post, or otherwise, or if so directed by the Central Government, through the Ministry of that Government dealing with foreign affairs, or in such other manner as may be specified by the Central Government for the purpose of being served upon the defendant; and, if the Political Agent or Court returns the summons with an endorsement purporting to have been made by such Political Agent or by the Judge or other officer of the Court to the effect that the summons has been served on the defendant in the manner hereinbefore directed, such endorsement shall be deemed to be evidence of service.

26A. Where the Central Government has, by notification in the Official Gazette, declared in respect of any foreign territory that summonses to be served on defendants actually and voluntarily residing or carrying on business or personally working for gain in that foreign territory may be sent to an officer of the Government of the foreign territory specified by the Central Government, the summonses may be sent to such officer, through the Ministry of the Government of India dealing with foreign affairs or in such other manner as may be specified by the Central Government; and if such officer returns any such summons with an endorsement purporting to have been made by him that the summons has been served on the defendant, such endorsement shall be deemed to be evidence of service.".

Amendment of Order VI. Plead. ing to state material facts and not evidence.

56. In the First Schedule, in Order VI,---

(i) for rule 2, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"2. (1) Every pleading shall contain, and contain only, a statement in a concise form of the material facts on which the party pleading relies for his claim or defence, as the case may be, but not the evidence by which they are to be proved.

(2) Every pleading shall, when necessary, be divided into paragraphs, numbered consecutively, each allegation being, so far as is convenient, contained in a separate paragraph.

(3) Dates, sums and numbers shall be expressed in a pleading in figures as well as in words.";

Summonses to be sent to officers Of foreign countries. - JULY OF G

Spic

50

- 0022

en fors

 $X \in \mathbb{R}^{d}$

1. t. j.t. .

₹. 4. Q* 0^{2}

1110

0.1

Phing!

1450

(ii) after rule 14, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

'14A. (1) Every pleading, when filed by a party, shall be accompanied by a statement in the prescribed form, signed as provided in rule 14, regarding the address of the party.

Address for service of notice.

-benerd,

(2) Such address may, from time to time, be changed by lodging in Court a form duly filled up and stating the new address of the party and accompanied by a verified petition. MOL- 9800

N 13 1 1 d. (3) The address furnished in the statement made under substate the rule (1) shall be called the "registered address" of the party, 1111

and shall, until duly changed as aforesaid, be deemed to be the address of the party for the purpose of service of all processes in the suit or in any appeal from any decree or order therein made info c and for the purpose of execution, and shall hold good, subject in ten as aforesaid, for a period of two years after the final determination of the cause or matter.

> (4) Service of any process may be effected upon a party at his registered address in all respects as though such party resided thereat.

> (5) Where the registered address of a party is discovered by the Court to be incomplete, false or fictitious, the Court may, either on its own motion, or on the application of any party, order---

11 (a) in the case where such registered address was furnished by a plaintiff, stay of the suit, or

(b) in the case where such registered address was furnished by a defendant, his defence be struck out and he be placed in the same position as if he had not put up any defence.

(6) Where a suit is stayed or a defence is struck out under sub-rule (5), the plaintiff or, as the case may be, the defendant may, after furnishing his true address, apply to the Court for an order to set aside the order of stay or, as the case may be, the order striking out the defence.

(7) The Court, if satisfied that the party was prevented by any sufficient cause from filing the true address at the proper time, shall set aside the order of stay or order striking out the defence, on such terms as to costs or otherwise as it thinks fit and shall appoint a day for proceeding with the suit or defence. as the case may be.

(8) Nothing in this rule shall prevent the Court from directing the service of a process at any other address, if, for any reason, it thinks fit to do so.';

(iii) for rule 16, the following rule shall be substituted. namely:-

"16. The Court may at any stage of the proceedings order to be struck out or amended any matter in any pleading

(a) which may be unnecessary, scandalous, frivolous or vexatious, or

. S. 1. V

Striking out pleadings.

20930

10

mbre. 150

(b) which may tend to prejudice, embarrass or delay the fair trial of the suit, or

(c) which is otherwise an abuse of the process of the Court.".

57. In the First Schedule, in Order VII,-

(i) in rule 2, for the words "the plaint shall state approximately the amount sued for", the words "or for movables in the possession of the defendant, or for debts of which the value he cannot, after the exercise of reasonable diligence, estimate, the plaint shall state "approximately the amount or value sued for" shall be substituted;

(ii) to rule 6, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that the Court may permit the plaintiff to claim exemption from the law of limitation on any ground not set out in the plaint, if such ground is not inconsistent with the grounds set out in the plaint.";

(*iii*) in sub-rule (1) of rule 9, for the words "shall present as many copies", the words "shall present, within such time as may be fixed by the Court or extended by it from time to time, as many copies" shall be substituted;

(iv) after sub-rule (1) of rule 9, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1A) The plaintiff shall, within the time fixed by the Court or extended by it under sub-rule (1), pay the requisite fee for the service of summons on the defendants.";

(v) in sub-rule (1) of rule 10, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely: --

"Explanation.—For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that a Court of appeal or revision may direct, after setting aside the decree passed in a suit, the return of the plaint under this sub-rule.";

(vi) in rule 10, for the words "The plaint shall", the words, figures and letter "Subject to the provisions of rule 10A, the plaint shall" shall be substituted;

(vii) after rule 10, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:--

"10A. (1) Where, in any suit, after the defendant has appeared, the Court is of opinion that the plaint should be returned, it shall, before doing so, intimate its decision to the plaintiff.

(2) Where an intimation is given to the plaintiff under subrule (1), the plaintiff may make an application to the Court—

(a) specifying the Court in which he proposes to present the plaint after its return,

(b) praying that the Court may fix a date for the appearance of the parties in the said Court, and

(c) requesting that the notice of the date so fixed may be given to him and to the defendant.

Power of Court to fix a date of appearance in the Court where plaint is to be filed after its return.

Amendment of Order

VII.

wai z uz.

at Perm

0.40 LF

13.200

A. 5.

20.00

se en

at: :

3.1

SEE.

di Xº.

.div

(3) Where an application is made by the plaintiff under sub-rule (2), the Court shall, before returning the plaint and notwithstanding that the order for return of plaint was made by it on the ground that it has no jurisdiction to try the suit,--

(a) fix a date for the appearance of the parties in the Court in which the plaint is proposed to be presented, and

(b) give to the plaintiff and to the defendant notice of 9:07 such date for appearance.

(4) Where the notice of the date for appearance is given under sub-rule (3), -

(a) it shall not be necessary for the Court in which the plaint is presented after its return, to serve the defendant with a summons for appearance in the suit, unless that Court, for reasons to be recorded, otherwise directs, and

(b) the said notice shall be deemed to be a summons for the appearance of the defendant in the Court in which the plaint is presented on the date so fixed by the Court by which the plaint was returned.

168**1**0-1-(5) Where the application made by the plaintiff under sub-0 - 3- 1 rule (2) is allowed by the Court, the plaintiff shall not be entitled to appeal against the order returning the plaint.

10B. (1) Where, on an appeal against an order for the return of plaint, the Court hearing the appeal confirms such order, the Court of appeal may, if the plaintiff by an application so desires, while returning the plaint, direct plaintiff to file the plaint, subject to the provisions of the Limitation Act, 1963, in 21.2 the Court in which the suit should have been instituted (whether ^{91, 10, 91} such Court is within or without the State in which the Court Court. hearing the appeal is situated), and fix a date for the appearance of the parties in the Court in which the plaint is directed to be avis' filed and when the date is so fixed it shall not be necessary for s eno lo the Court in which the plaint is filed to serve the defendant with the summons for appearance in the suit, unless that Court in which the plaint is filed, for reasons to be recorded, other-wise directs.

Power of appellate Court to transfer suit to the proper

1 20120 (2) The direction made by the Court under sub-rule (1) shall be without any prejudice to the rights of the parties to question the jurisdiction of the Court, in which the plaint is star muchled, to try the suit.";

1111363

(viii) to rule 11, the following proviso shall be added, namely:---- HHD

"Provided that the time fixed by the Court for the correction of the valuation or supplying of the requisite stamp-papers shall not be extended unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, is satisfied that the plaintiff was prevented by any cause of an exceptional nature from correcting the valuation or supply-· ing the requisite stamp-papers, as the case may be, within the " time fixed by the Court and that refusal to extend such time would cause grave injustice to the plaintiff.".

36 of 1963.

Amendment of Order VIIL

19658. In the First Schedule, in Order VIII,-

(i) for the heading "WRITTEN STATEMENT AND SET-OFF", the heading "WRITTEN STATEMENT, SET-OFF AND COUNTER-CLAIM" shall be substituted;

 $\frac{3 \text{ d} I}{100} + \frac{1}{2}$ (ii) rule 1 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and-

> (a) in sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the words "may, and, if so required by the Court," shall be omitted;

> (b) after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rules shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2) Save as otherwise provided in rule 8A, where the i de la s defendant relies on any document (whether or not in his 202 possession or power) in support of his defence or claim for set-off or counter-claim, he shall enter such documents in a list, and shall,--a som s a

(a) if a written statement is presented, annex the Reader Failer list to the written statement:

Provided that where the defendant, in his written -due counter statement, claims a set-off or makes a counter-claim set the line abased on a document in his possession or powers he shall produce it in Court at the time of presentation of the written statement and shall at the same time deliver

the document or copy thereof to be filed with the written statement;

(b) if a written statement is not presented, present the list to the Court at the first hearing of the suit.

and for sait (3) Where any such document is not in the possession the set (whether a start two sty or power of the defendant, he shall, wherever possible, state BOARTE OF in whose possession or power it is.

> en en j (4) If no such list is so annexed or presented, the defentol greezes dant shall be allowed such further period for the purpose THE CASE ... as the Court may think fit. 33**13**6 - 366

> -19(to the (5) A document which ought to be entered in the list referred to in sub-rule (2), and which is not so entered, shall not, without the leave of the Court, be received in (1) evidence on behalf of the defendant at the hearing of the parties to suit. 21 1.18 118400 µ

> (6) Nothing in sub-rule (5) shall apply to be documents produced for the cross-examination of plaintiff's witnesses or in answer to any case set up by the plaintiff subsequent even to be to the filing of the plaint, or handed over to a witness merely and the refresh his memory. Arress and a ser ser

> (7) Where a Court grants leave under sub-rule (5), it Te shall record its reasons for so doing, and no such leave shall sale ability be granted unless good cause is shown to the satisfaction of and dow the Court for the non-entry of the document in the list referred to in sub-rule (2).";

768

to solo-

1.191

an 291 of 17 m

061 100 0 1

10104705

31.00 08

and of gets and a

10

والمعير براجه

- 361 is - J

OF 1976

tara È part

14 19.2

(*iii*) rule 5 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rules shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Where the defendant has not filed a pleading, it shall be lawful for the Court to pronounce judgment on the basis of the facts contained in the plaint, except as against a person under a disability, but the Court may, in its discretion, require any such fact to be proved.

(3) In exercising its discretion under the proviso to subrule (1) or under sub-rule (2), the Court shall have due regard to the fact whether the defendant could have, or has, engaged a pleader.

(4) Whenever a judgment is pronounced under this rule, a decree shall be drawn up in accordance with such judgment and such decree shall bear the date on which the judgment was pronounced.";

(iv) after rule 6, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:-

"6A. (1) A defendant in a suit may, in addition to his right of pleading a set-off under rule 6, set up, by way of counterclaim against the claim of the plaintiff, any right or claim in respect of a cause of action accruing to the defendant against the plaintiff either before or after the filing of the suit but before the defendant has delivered his defence or before the time limited for delivering his defence has expired, whether such counter-claim is in the nature of a claim for damages or not:

Provided that such counter-claim shall not exceed the pecuniary limits of the jurisdiction of the Court.

Such counter-claim shall have the same effect as a cross suit so as to enable the Court to pronounce a final judgment in
 the same suit, both on the original claim and on the counter claim.

(3) The plaintiff shall be at liberty to file a written statement in answer to the counter-claim of the defendant within used such period as may be fixed by the Court.

(4) The counter-claim shall be treated as a plaint and go- $(\dots, verned$ by the rules applicable to plaints.

6B. Where any defendant seeks to rely upon any ground as supporting a right of counter-claim, he shall, in his written statement, state specifically that he does so by way of counter-claim.

6C. Where a defendant sets up a counter-claim and the plaintiff contends that the claim thereby raised ought not to be disposed of by way of counter-claim but in an independent suit, the plaintiff may, at any time before issues are settled in relation to the counter-claim, apply to the Court for an order that such counter-claim may be excluded, and the Court may, on the hearing of such application make such order as it thinks fit. 4.

ale a

Counterclaim to be stated.

Exclusion of counterclaim

115 Law-97

Effect of discontinuance of suit.

Default of plaintiff to reply to counterclaim.

Relief to defendant where counterclaim succeeds.

Rules relating to written statement to⁽¹⁾ apply.

Duty of defendant to produce documents upon which relief is claimed by him.

511.1

6D. If in any case in which the defendant sets up a counterclaim, the suit of the plaintiff is stayed, discontinued or dismissed, the counter-claim may nevertheless be proceeded with.

6E. If the plaintiff makes default in putting in a reply to the counter-claim made by the defendant, the Court may pronounce judgment against the plaintiff in relation to the counter-claim made against him, or make such order in relation to the counterclaim as it thinks fit.

6F. Where in any suit a set-off or counter-claim is established as a defence against the plaintiff's claim, and any balance is found due to the plaintiff or the defendant, as the case may be, the Court may give judgment to the party entitled to such balance.

6G. The rules relating to a written statement by a defendant shall apply to a written statement filed in answer to a counter-claim.";

(v) in rule 7, after the word "set-off", the words "or counterclaim" shall be inserted;

(vi) in rule 8, after the word "set-off", the words "or counterclaim" shall be inserted;

(vii) after rule 8, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"8A. (1) Where a defendant bases his defence upon a document in his possession or power, he shall produce it in Court when the written statement is presented by him and shall, at the same time, deliver the document or a copy thereof, to be filed with the written statement.

(2) A document which ought to be produced in Court by the defendant under this rule, but is not so produced, shall not, without the leave of the Court, be received in evidence on his behalf at the hearing of the suit.

(3) Nothing in this rule shall apply to documents produced,—

(a) for the cross-examination of the plaintiff's witnesses, or

(b) in answer to any case set up by the plaintiff subsequent to the filing of the plaint, or

(c) handed over to a witness merely to refresh his memory.";

42 - 445

(viii) in rule 9, after the word "set-off", the words "or counterclaim" shall be inserted; 1313

(ix) in rule 10,-

(a) for the words "is so required", the words and figures "is required under rule 1 or rule 9" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "fixed by the Court, the Court may", the words "permitted or fixed by the Court, as the case may be, the Court shall" shall be substituted;

(c) the words "and on the pronouncement of such judgment, a decree shall be drawn up" shall be inserted at the end.

59. In the First Schedule, in Order IX,--

(i) in rule 2,—

(a) after the words "chargeable for such service,", the words and figures "or to present copies of the plaint or concise statements, as required by rule 9 of Order VII," shall be inserted;

(b) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely: -

"Provided that no such order shall be made, if, notwithstanding such failure, the defendant attends in person (or by agent when he is allowed to appear by agent) on the day fixed for him to appear and answer.";

(ii) in rule 4, for the words and brackets "his not paying the Court-fee and postal charges (if any) required within the time fixed before the issue of the summons", the words and figure "such failure as is referred to in rule 2" shall be substituted;

(iii) in rule 5, in sub-rule (1), for the words "three months", the words "one month" shall be substituted;

(iv) in rule 6, in sub-rule (1), for clause (a), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(a) if it is proved that the summons was duly served, the Court may make an order that the suit be heard ex parte;";

shall be added, namely: --

"Provided further, that no Court shall set aside a decree passed *ex parte* merely on the ground that there has been an irregularity in the service of summons, if it is satisfied that the defendant had notice of the date of hearing and had sufficient time to appear and answer the plaintiff's claim.";

(vi) in rule 13, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:-

"Explanation.—Where there has been an appeal against a degree passed exparts under this rule, and the appeal has been disposed of on any ground other than the ground that the appellant has withdrawn the appeal, no application shall lie under this rule for setting aside that exparts decree.".

Amend. ment of Order IX. 901

St of Pr

Amendment of Order X.

60. In the First Schedule, in Order X, for rule 2, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:---

Oral examination of party, or companion of party, "2. (1) At the first hearing of the suit, the Court-

(a) shall, with a view to elucidating matters in controversy in the suit, examine orally such of the parties to the suit appearing in person or present in Court, as it deems fit; and

(b) may orally examine any person, able to answer any material question relating to the suit, by whom any party appearing in person or present in Court or his pleader is accompanied.

(2) At any subsequent hearing, the Court may orally examine any party appearing in person or present in Court, or any person, able to answer any material question relating to the suit, by whom such party or his pleader is accompanied.

(3) The Court may, if it thinks fit, put in the course of an examimation under this rule questions suggested by either party.".

Amendment of Order XI.

61. In the First Schedule, in Order XI,-

(i) in rule 6, for the words "or on any other ground", the words "or on the ground of privilege or any other ground" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in rule 15, after the words "in whose pleadings or affidavits reference is made to any document,", the words "or who has entered any document in any list annexed to his pleadings," shall be inserted;

(*iii*) in rule 19, in sub-rule (2), the words "unless the document relates to matters of State" shall be inserted at the end;

and,--

(a) in sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, for the words "an order may be made accordingly", the words "an order may be made on such application accordingly, after notice to the parties and after giving them a reasonable opportunity of being heard" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following subrule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Where an order is made under sub-rule (1) dismissing any suit, the plaintiff shall be precluded from bringing a fresh suit on the same cause of action.".

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

62. In the First Schedule, in Order XII,-

(i) in rule 2, for the words "to admit any document", the words "to admit, within fifteen days from the date of service of the notice any document," shall be substituted;

(ii) after rule 2, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"2A. (1) Every document which a party is called upon to admit, if not denied specifically or by necessary implication, or stated to be not admitted in the pleading of that party or in his reply to the notice to admit documents, shall be deemed to be admitted except as against a person under a disability:

Provided that the Court may, in its discretion and for reasons to be recorded, require any document so admitted to be proved otherwise than by such admission.

(2) Where a party unreasonably neglects or refuses to admit a document after the service on him of the notice to admit documents, the Court may direct him to pay costs to the other party by way of compensation.";

(iii) for rule 6, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:---

"6. (1) Where admissions of fact have been made either in the pleading or otherwise, whether orally or in writing, the Court may at any stage of the suit, either on the application of any party or of its own motion and without waiting for the determination of any other question between the parties, make such order or give such judgment as it may think fit, having regard to such admissions.

(2) Whenever a judgment is pronounced under sub-rule (1) a decree shall be drawn up in accordance with the judgment and the decree shall bear the date on which the judgment was pronounced.".

^{end}**63**. In the First Schedule, in Order XIII,-

(i) in rule $1, \dots$

(a) in the marginal heading, for the words "at first hearing", the words "at or before the settlement of issues" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-rule (1), for the words "at the first hearing of the suit", the words "at or before the settlement of issues" shall be substituted;

(ii) rule 2 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2) Nothing in sub-rule (1) shall apply to documents,---

(a) produced for the cross-examination of the witnesses of the other party, or

Amendment of Order XIII.

courd

Document to be deemed to be admitted if not denied after service of notice to admit documents.

Judg_ ment on

admis-

sions.

Amend-

ment of

Order XII.

[ACT 104

(b) handed over to a witness merely to refresh his memory.";

(iii) in rule 9, in sub-rule (1), for the first proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:

"Provided that a document may be returned at any time earlier than that prescribed by this rule if the person applying therefor—

(a) delivers to the proper officer for being substituted for the original,-

(i) in the case of a party to the suit, a certified copy, and

(*ii*) in the case of any other person, an ordinary copy which has been examined, compared and certified in the manner mentioned in sub-rule (2) of rule 17 of Order VII, and

Parts of (m)

(b) undertakes to produce the original, if required to do so:".

64. In the First Schedule, in Order XIV,-

(i) in rule 1, in sub-rule (5), for the words "after such examination of the parties as may appear necessary", the words and figures "after examination under rule 2 of Order X and after hearing the parties or their pleaders" shall be substituted;

(ii) for rule 2, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:

"2. (1) Notwithstanding that a case may be disposed of on a preliminary issue, the Court shall, subject to the provisions of sub-rule (2), pronounce judgment on all issues.

(2) Where issues both of law and of fact arise in the same suit, and the Court is of opinion that the case or any part thereof may be disposed of on an issue of law only, it may try that issue first if that issue relates to—

(a) the jurisdiction of the Court or

(b) a bar to the suit created by any law for the time being in force,

and for that purpose may, if it thinks fit, postpone the settlement of the other issues until after that issue has been determined, and may deal with the suit in accordance with the decision on that issue.".

65. In the First Schedule, in Order XV, rule 2 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:--

"(2) Whenever a judgment is pronounced under this rule, a decree shall be drawn up in accordance with such judgment and the decree shall bear the date on which the judgment was pronounced.".

Amendment of size Order XIV. application

Court to pronounce judgment on all issues.

Amendment of Order XV, salt is

. :::::::

1 (**1**. 4)

. 54

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

66. In the First Schedule, in Order XVI,-

(i) for rule 1, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:--

List of

witnesses

and sum-

witnesses.

mons to

"1. (1) On or before such date as the Court may appoint, and not later than fifteen days after the date on which the issues are settled, the parties shall present in Court a list of witnesses whom they propose to call either to give evidence or to produce documents and obtain summonses to such persons for their attendance in Court.

(2) A party desirous of obtaining any summons for the attendance of any person shall file in Court an application stating therein the purpose for which the witness is proposed to be summoned.

(3) The Court may, for reasons to be recorded, permit a party to call, whether by summoning through Court or otherwise, any witness, other than those whose names appear in the list referred to in sub-rule (1), if such party shows sufficient cause for the omission to mention the name of such witness in the said list.

(4) Subject to the provisions of sub-rule (2), summonses referred to in this rule may be obtained by the parties on an application to the Court or to such officer as may be appointed by the Court in this behalf.";

(i) for rule 1A, the following rule shall be substituted, name-Par Sell ly:-

"1A. Subject to the provisions of sub-rule (3) of rule 1, any Produc. "" party to the suit may, without applying for summons under rule 1, bring any witness to give evidence or to produce documents.";

(iii) in rule 2, after sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:---

on a witness, the expenses referred to in sub-rule (1) shall be paid to the witness by the party or his agent.";

Expenses to be directly paid to witnesses.

Summons

given to party for

service.

(iv) after rule 7, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:--

"7A. (1) The Court may, on the application of any party for the issue of a summons for the attendance of any person, permit such party to effect service of such summons on such person and shall, in such a case, deliver the summons to such party for service.

(2) The service of such summons shall be effected by or on behalf of such party by delivering or tendering to the witness personally, a copy thereof signed by the Judge or such officer of S ... the Goust as he may appoint in this behalf and scaled with the seal of the Court.

ment of Order XVI.

Amend.

tion of witnesses without summons.

(3) The provisions of rules 16 and 18 of Order V shall apply to a summons personally served under this rule as if the person effecting service were a serving officer.

(4) If such summons, when tendered, is refused or if the person served refuses to sign an acknowledgment of service or for any reason such summons cannot be served personally, the Court shall, on the application of the party, re-issue such summons to be served by the Court in the same manner as a summons to a defendant.

(5) Where a summons is served by a party under this rule, the party shall not be required to pay the fees otherwise chargeable for the service of summons.";

(v) in rule 8, for the words "under this Order,", the words, figure and letter "under this Order, not being a summons delivered to a party for service under rule 7A," shall be substituted;

(vi) in rule 10, for sub-rule (1), the following sub-rule shall be substituted, namely:---

"(1) Where a person to whom a summons has been issued either to attend to give evidence or to produce a document, fails to attend or to produce the document in compliance with such summons, the Court—

(a) shall, if the certificate of the serving officer has not been verified by affidavit, or if service of the summons has been effected by a party or his agent, or

(b) may, if the certificate of the serving officer has been so verified,

examine on oath the serving officer or the party or his agent, as the case may be, who has effected service, or cause him to be so examined by any Court, touching the service or non-service of the summons.";

(vii) rule 12 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Notwithstanding that the Court has not issued a proclamation under sub-rule (2) of rule 10, nor issued a warrant nor ordered attachment under sub-rule (3) of that rule, the Court may impose fine under sub-rule (1) of this rule after giving notice to such person to show cause why the fine should not be imposed.";

(*viii*) in rule 14, for the words "to examine any person other than a party to the suit", the words "to examine any person, including a party to the suit," shall be substituted;

(ix) in rule 19 in clause (b), for the word "fifty", the words "one hundred", and for the words "two hundred miles", the words "five hundred kilometres" shall be substituted;

出众

feases

 2000×1

 $\sim -\infty$

alata ina

1.c).

20

OF 1976]

777

1373-4

(x) to rule 19, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

the fare by air, he may be ordered to attend in person.".

67. In the First Schedule, after Order XVI, the following Order shall in be inserted, namely:---

Insertion of new Order XVIA.

ORDER XVIA

ATTENDANCE OF WITNESSES CONFINED OR DETAINED IN PRISONS

1. In this Order,—

Definite tions.

Power to

of prisoners

to give,

hin.

to be paid into

Court.

1001.01

evidence.

Expenses

require

atten-

dance

(a) "detained" includes detained under any law providing of for preventive detention;

(b) "prison" includes-

(i) any place which has been declared by the State Government, by general or special order, to be a subsidiary jail; and

(ii) any reformatory, borstal institution or other institution of a like nature.

2. Where it appears to a Court that the evidence of a person confined or detained in a prison within the State is material in a suit, the Court may make an order requiring the officer in charge of the prison to produce that person before the Court to give evidence:

Provided that, if the distance from the prison to the Court-house is more than twenty-five kilometres, no such order shall be made unless the Court is satisfied that the examination of such person on commission will not be adequate.

3. (1) Before making any order under rule 2, the Court shall require the party at whose instance or for whose benefit the order is to be issued, to pay into Court such sum of money as appears to the Court to be sufficient to defray the expenses of the execution of the order, including the travelling and other expenses of the escort provided for the witness.

(2) Where the Court is subordinate to a High Court, regard shall be had, in fixing the scale of such expenses, to any rules made by the High Court in that behalf.

4. (1) The State Government may, at any time, having regard to the matters specified in sub-rule (2), by general or special order, direct that any person or class of persons shall not be removed from the prison in which he or they may be confined or detained, and thereupon, so long as the order remains in force, no order made under rule 2, whether before or after the date of the order made by the State Government, shall have effect in respect of such person or class of persons.

Power of State Govern_ ment to exclude certain persons from the operation of rule 2.

e di se to

11 88.00

30.00

115 Law-98.

11.1

dias;

111

ş.

e . (. . ,

ernment shall have regard to the following matters, namely:--

(a) the nature of the offence for which, or the grounds on which, the person or class of persons have been ordered to be confined or detained in prison;

(b) the likelihood of the disturbance of public order if the person or class of persons is allowed to be removed from the prison; and

(c) the public interest, generally.

5. Where the person in respect of whom an order is made under rule 2-

(a) is certified by the medical officer attached to the prison as unfit to be removed from the prison by reason of sickness or infirmity; or

(b) is under committal for trial or under remand pending trial or pending a preliminary investigation; or

(c) is in custody for a period which would expire before the expiration of the time required for complying with the order and for taking him back to the prison in which he is confined or detained; or

(d) is a person to whom an order made by the State Government under rule 4 applies.

the officer in charge of the prison shall abstain from carrying out the Court's order and shall send to the Court a statement of reasons for so abstaining.

6. In any other case, the officer in charge of the prison shall, upon delivery of the Court's order, cause the person named therein to be taken to the Court so as to be present at the time mentioned in such order, and shall cause him to be kept in custody in or near the Court until he has been examined or until the Court authorises him to be taken back to the prison in which he is confined or detained.

7: (1) Where it appears to the Court that the evidence of a person confined or detained in a prison, whether within the State or elsewhere in India, is material in a suit but the attendance of such person cannot be secured under the preceding provisions of this Order, the Court may issue a commission for the examination of that person in the prison in which he is confined or detained.

(2) The provisions of Order XXVI shall, so far as may be, apply in relation to the examination on commission of such person in prison as they apply in relation to the examination on commission of any other person.'.

Sec. 2

68. In the First Schedule, in Order XVII,-

101

Officer in charge of prison to abstain from carrying out order in certain cases.

Prisoner to be brought to Court in cuslody.

and disc

:9

ange oo

1.02

. Naz

Power to issue commission ior examination of witness in prison.

Amendment_of Order XVIJ t gre

6) ([†]

.<u>9</u>° ...

RISON

411 - 1

(i) in rule 1, for the proviso to sub-rule (2), the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:-BR RECORD

"Provided that,--211

(a) when the hearing of the suit has commenced, it shall на црф а ^{сел} be continued from day-to-day until all the witnesses in attendance have been examined, unless the Court finds that, plants for the exceptional reasons to be recorded by it; the adjournment of the hearing beyond the following day is necessary,

> (b) no adjournment shall be granted at the request of a party, except where the circumstances are beyond the control of that party,

(c) the fact that the pleader of a party is engaged in another Court, shall not be a ground for adjournment,

(d) where the illness of a pleader or his inability to conduct the case for any reason, other than his being engaged in another Court, is put forward as a ground for adjournment, the Court shall not grant the adjournment unless it is is issatisfied that the party applying for adjournment could not have engaged another pleader in time,

(e) where a witness is present in Court but a party or his pleader is not present or the party or his pleader, though present in Court, is not ready to examine or cross-examine the witness, the Court may, if it thinks fit, record the statement of the witness and pass such orders as it thinks fit dispensing with the examination-in-chief or cross-examination of the witness, as the case may be, by the party or his pleader

here in not present or not ready as aforesaid."; of too(ii) in sule 2, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the nend, namely:-

number of "Explanation.-Where the evidence or a substantial portion

of the evidence of any party has already been recorded and such party fails to appear on any day to which the hearing of the suit -Jusq isladjourned, the Court may, in its discretion, proceed with the case as if such party were present."; Control 2.89

(iii) in rule 3, for the words "the Court may, notwithstanding such default, proceed to decide the suit forthwith.", the following shall be substituted, namely; ---

the Court may, notwithstanding such default, it is

(a) if the parties are present, proceed to decide the suit in forthwith; or

3. ore : (b) if the parties are, or any of them is, absent, proceed 9.55 under rule 2.". -ts in onny, com

69. In the First Schedule, in Order XVIII,-

(i) in rule 2, after sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely :----

"(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in this rule, the Court may, for reasons to be recorded, direct or permit any party to examine any witness at any stage.";

a' 16

.83881

rres(7) d ... - 21 $\{1, 1\}$

Amendment of

Order

XVIII.

 $\gamma_{2} \in \mathbb{C}^{+}$

96

(ii) after rule 3, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"3A. Where a party himself wishes to appear as a witness, he shall so appear before any other witness on his behalf has been examined, unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, permits on a him to appear as his own witness at a later stage."; 21

Ŀ. (iii), for rule 5, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:---~025

"5. In cases in which an appeal is allowed, the evidence of each witness shall be.un ac augus a

et · · · the (a) taken down in the language of the Court,-

(i) in writing by, or in the presence and under the et Drog I. personal direction and superintendence of, the Judge, or 1. 19.2

0.1 (ii) from the dictation of the Judge directly on a Nene altr ange er typewriter; or

(b) if the Judge, for reasons to be recorded, so directs, al y ta ton blacerecorded mechanically in the language of the Court in the presence of the Judge.";

 $ani \to 0$ (iv) in rule 8, after the words "in writing by the Judge,", the "words "or from his dictation in the open Court, or recorded mechanically in his presence," shall be inserted; $\{ i \} \in \{ i \}$ 164

(v) for rule 9, the following rule shall be substituted, namely: -

"tobast "9. (1) Where English is not the language of the Court, but all the parties to the suit who appear in person, and the pleaders of such of the parties as appear by pleaders, do not object to having such evidence as is given in English, being taken down (1011) in English, the Judge may so take it down on cause it to be taken nouz down. 1 24 1 0 (C) (C)

3.15. 31¹. 18. edit (11) (2) Where evidence is not given in English but all the parties who appear in person, and the pleaders of such of the parties as appear by pleaders, do not object to having such evidence being taken down in English, the Judge may take down, or ^{2/11} cause to be taken down, such evidence in English.";

(vi) for rule 13, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:--

iun and "13. In cases in which an appeal is not allowed, it shall not be necessary to take down or dictate or record the evidence of the witnesses at length; but the Judge, as the examination of each witness proceeds, shall make in writing, or dictate directly on the typewriter, or cause to be mechanically recorded,"a memorandum of the substance of what the witness deposes, and such memorandum shall be signed by the Judge or otherwise authenticated, and shall form part of the record."; 241 367 F.J.

rule 14 shall be omitted; 18 50 ter garage 11

evidence shall be taken in appeal. able cases.

Party to

witnesses.

appear before

other

How

When evidence may be taken in English.

Memorandum of evidence in unappeal_ able cases. and • • • 11972

of 1976]

1.1.1.-

¥ 🤆

(viii) after rule 17, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"17A. Where a party satisfies the Court that, after the exertion of cise of due diligence, any evidence was not within his knowledge or could not be produced by him at the time when that party Awas leading his evidence, the Court may permit that party to produce that evidence at a later stage on such terms as may ap-

An en la compañía de la cuercia

B 10 1021 and 21. All of the second second and the second secon

70. In the First Schedule, in Order XX,— -zob for the first schedule of the first state of the s

(i) rule 1 shall be renumbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and,--

(a) to sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following provisos shall be added, namely:

"Provided that where the judgment is not pronounced at once, every endeavour shall be made by the Court to pronounce the judgment within fifteen days from the date on which the hearing of the case was concluded but, where it is not practicable so to do, the Court shall fix a future day for the pronouncement of the judgment, and such day shall not ordinarily be a day beyond thirty days, from the date on which the hearing of the case was concluded, and due notice it there, of the day so fixed shall be given, to the parties for their of the day so fixed shall be given to the parties for their

Since a d d Provided further that, where a judgment is anot proported d induced within thirty days from the date on which the hearanoner ad ing of the case was concluded, the Court shall record the

reasons for such delay and shall fix a future day on which the judgment will be pronounced and due notice of the day so fixed shall be given to the parties or their pleaders.";

rules shall be inserted, namely; ______ (1) to

stag be tool (1) (2) Where a written judgment is to be pronounced, it to converse shall be sufficient if the findings of the Court on each issue that the final order passed in the case are read out and it mode we tashall not be necessary for the Court to read out the whole while hoppingment, but a copy of the whole judgment shall be made tool out any available for the perusal of the parties or the pleaders in bette ordinanediately after the judgment is pronounced.

open Court to a shorthand writer if the judge is specially empowered by the High Court in this behalf:

evidence not previously known or which could not be pro-motol duced despite due. diligence. $d^{1}z$ 14 100 8980 1915 418-22 8-11-150 Latter office represent Amend_ bed ment of Order XX.

> Lost palagraph of <u>graph of</u> ... Emicate in recise she reliets (rested

r .

FACT 104

Provided that, where the judgment is pronounced by dictation in open Court, the transcript of the judgment **S**0 pronounced shall, after making such correction therein as may be necessary, be signed by the judge, bear the date on 81149410 which its was pronounced; and form a part of the record."; 1:41

(ii) in rule 2, for the words "A Judge may", the words "A Judge " what "shall be substituted,"

(iii) after rule 5, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"5A. Except where both the parties are represented by pleaders, the Court shall, when it pronounces its judgment in a case subject to appeal, inform the parties present in Court as to the Court to which an appeal lies and the period of limitation for withs Ming of such appeal and place on records the information so uses I given to the parties." raion and th

(14)() (また)(などの)とない。 : 7£

(iv) in rule 6, in sub-rule (1), for the words "names and descriptions of the parties", the words "names and descriptions of the parties, their registered addresses," shall be substituted;

(v) after rule 6, the following rules shall be inserted, namely: --010 90 "6A. (1) The last paragraph of the judgment shall state in precise terms the relief which has been granted by such judg-

Last paragraph of judgment to indicate in precise terms the reliefs granted.

ta i and long Plant in the Part of the Part 101 yeb etals" of the Mean for their .

> 100 01 (2) Every endeavour shall be made to ensure that the pointa decree is drawn up as expeditiously as possible, and, in any case, *196J within fifteen days from the date on which the judgment is pronounced; but where the decree is not drawnsup within the rong cotime aforesaid, the Court shall if requested so to do by a party and addesirous of appealing against the decree, certify that the decree of the has not been drawn up, and indicate in the certificate the reasons there delay, and thereupon-

> (a) an appeal may be preferred against the decree 3510 without filing a copy of the decree and in such a case the last dos mixed paragraph of the judgment shall, for the purposes of rule 1 of Order XLI, be treated as the decree; and

> professional is (b) so long as the decree is not drawn up, the last parauusat doro i graph of the judgment shall be deemed to be the decree for h buy tue the purpose of execution and the party interested shall be entitled to apply for a copy of that paragraph only without ~ 1 being required to apply for a copy of the whole of the eren fan de services en servic judgment; but as soon as a decree is drawn up, the last paragraph of the judgment shall cease to have the effect of rd nottre a decree for the purpose of execution or for any other ellemont of putposee hottes ha - 1 ga z

a handa dala sult a taa weeye a

782`

63.3.5

Alessin Les

ment.

14.

* 30. St.

OPENSIN YE

. . . .

Court to

inform

parties

as to

where an **appeal**

lies in

parties

are not represented by pleaders

cases where

lo and

a Ón. 45 AWORE

id-vidw

 α_{i}

e sal

900

MA

741.1 $\phi^{\pm} dd$

s inno a s

1000 40

-4540

11.58 · · · ·

Usta a

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

Provided that, where an application is made for obtaining. a copy of only the last paragraph of the judgment, such copy shall indicate the name and address of all the parties to the suit.

6B. Where the judgment is type-written, copies of the typewritten judgment shall, where it is practicable so to do, be made 28 30 available to the parties immediately after the pronouncement of

the judgment on payment, by the party applying for such copy of such charges as may be specified in the rules (made by the de. High Court.";

(vi) in rule 11, in sub-rule (1), for the words "at the time of passing the decree order that", the words "incorporate in thesdecree, after hearing such of the parties who had appeared personally proby pleader at the last hearing, before judgment, an order that" shall be substituted;

(vii) in rule 12, in sub-rule (1), for clause (b), the following clauses shall be substituted, namely:---

"(b) for the rents which have accrued on the property during the period prior to the institution of the suit or directing an inquiry as to such rent;

(ba) for the mesne profits or directing an inquiry as to such mesne profits;";

(viii) after rule 12, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"12A. Where a decree for the specific performance of a contract for the sale or lease of immovable property orders that the purchase-money or other sum be paid by the purchaser or sillog lessee, it shall specify the period within which the payment shall 10 C be made."; ి ఎక్ 1

A. T. 1.1 HEATS I. ut yad diama da

which (ix) in style 19, in sub-rules (1) and (2), after the word "setoff", wherever it occurs, the words "or counter-claim" shall be ins. serted.

¹⁰71. In the First Schedule, after Order XX, the following Order shall be inserted, namely:---

"ORDER XXA

Costs

1 46 C - OC 1. Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of this Code relating to costs, the Court may award costs in respect of,manne $\sim ig_{O}$

Sant See (a) expenditure incurred for the giving of any notice required to be given by law before the institution of the suit; of the to the set

1 1 1 231

...(b) expenditure incurred on any notice which, though not $f^{(1)} \to f^{(2)}_{2}$ required to be given by law, thas been given by any party to the suit to any other party before the institution of the suit;

Copies of typewritten judgments when to be made available.

e e a traciño

 $\{ e_{i}, e_{i} \} \in \mathbb{R}^{d}_{A}$

1.2.2.2.2.2.2

a his

i i s≩≙ 1 11

4 InC 13 - ² - 2

lo di di

va set Decree for specific performance of contract for the sale or lease of immovable property.

101

1...

Insertion of new Order XXA.

Provisions relating to certain items,

uni-nase (c) expenditure incurred on the typing, writing or printing vgo hr of pleadings filed by any party; . .

 $d_{a,c}(d)$, charges paid by a party for inspection of the records of the Court for the purposes of the suit: to transport(e) expenditure incurred by a party for producing witnesses, refer through not summoned through Court; and

and the object in the case of appeals, charges incurred by a party for obtaining any copies of judgments and decrees which are required 1. omitobe filed along with the memorandum of appeal.

03 00 20 The award of costs under this rule shall be in accordance with such rules as the High Court may make in that behalf.". ad that of the second state of all 는 19 - H H H H H H

Solution and the state of the second se

sheet, of

genelly commence in second

72. In the First Schedule, in Order XXI,-

at path an a

(i) for rule 1, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-- ordering of making our 1 p pl

a constant of a constant and a constant of a

no is should be deposit into the Court whose duty it is to execute and the the court whose duty it is to execute the the court by bed money order or the decree, or sent to that Court by postal money order or through a bank; or

> (b) out of Court, to the decree-holder by postal money order or through a bank or by any other mode wherein payment is evidenced in writing; or

Jost Low oil (c) otherwise, as the Court which made the decree, and of Mardirects, parallely a second second second second 10

(2) Where any payment is made under clause (a) or clause (c) of sub-rule (1), the judgment-debtor shall give notice thereof by registered post, acknowledgment due.

(3) Where money is paid by postal money order or through a bank under clause (a) or clause (b) of sub-rule (1), the money order or payment through bank, as the case may be, shall accurately state the following particulars, namely:---

Color contract, a static of the subject of the static of the

to to (b) the names of the parties or where there are more than two plaintiffs or more than two defendants, as the case may be, the names of the first two plaintiffs and the first two -on onlare defendants; and the stand of the stand of the stand of the ning of

(c) how the money remitted is to be adjusted, that is to say, whether it is towards the principal, interest or costs; for denote (d) the number of the execution case of the Court, all of errowhere such tase is pending; and

 $(1, 0) \rightarrow (e)$ the name and address of the payer.

10 Sino) 1000045 139399 Hard (1994) 4 CONTR uê din ayê ations

Costs to

be awarded in accordance with the rules made by High Court. Amendment of Order XXI. Modes of

paying money under decree. θĥ. orabitri. I ⊸ượs le nd Diffi olse off or lease aldsveat vtrago ig

notraction w.sa l $\mathbb{Z}X$

4 ang s sucia ht grital ristion -mati

(4) On any amount paid under clause (a) or clause (c) of sub-rule (1), interest, if any, shall cease to run from the date of service of the notice referred to in sub-rule (2).

(5) On any amount paid under clause (b) of sub-rule (1), interest, if any, shall cease to run from the date of such payment:

Provided that, where the decree-holder refuses to accept the postal money order or payment through a bank, interest shall cease to run from the date on which the money was tendered to him, or where he avoids acceptance of the postal money order or payment through bank, interest shall cease to run from the date on which the money would have been tendered to him in the ordinary course of business of the postal authorities or the bank, as the case may be.";

(*ii*) in rule 2,—

(a) in sub-rule (1), for the words "or the decree is otherwise adjusted", the words "or a decree of any kind is otherwise adjusted" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-rule (2), after the words "the judgment-debtor", the words "or any person who has become surety for the judgment-debtor" shall be inserted;

(c) after sub-rule (2), the following sub-rule shall be in- serted, namely:---

"(2A) No payment or adjustment shall be recorded at the instance of the judgment-debtor unless—

(a) the payment is made in the manner, provided in rule 1; or

(b) the payment or adjustment is proved by documentary evidence; or

(c) the payment or adjustment is admitted by, or on behalf of, the decree-holder in his reply to the notice given under sub-rule (2) of rule 1, or before the Court.";

(iii) for rule 5, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:--

"5. Where a decree is to be sent for execution to another Court, the Court which passed such decree shall send the decree directly to such other Court whether or not such other Court is situated in the same State, but the Court to which the decree is sent for execution shall, if it has no jurisdiction to execute the decree, send it to the Court having such jurisdiction.";

(iv) in rule 11, in sub-rule (2), in clause (j), for sub-clause (ii), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(ii) by the attachment, or by the attachment and sale. or by the sale without attachment, of any property;";

(v) after rule 11, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"11A. Where an application is made for the arrest and detention in prison of the judgment-debtor, it shall state, or be accompanied by an affidavit stating, the grounds on which arrest is applied for.": Application for

arrest to state grounds.

Mode of

transfer

115 Law-99.

(vi) in rule 16, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Explanation.—Nothing in this rule shall affect the provisions of section 146, and a transferee of rights in the property. which is the subject-matter of the suit, may apply for execution of the decree without a separate assignment of the decree as required by this rule.";

(vii) in rule 17,-

(a) in sub-rule (1), for the words "the Court may reject the application, or may allow", the words "the Court shall allow" shall be substituted;

"(1A) If the defect is not so remedied, the Court shall reject the application:

Provided that where, in the opinion of the Court, there is some inaccuracy as to the amount referred to in clauses (g) and (h) of sub-rule (2) of rule 11, the Court shall, instead of rejecting the application, decide provisionally (without prejudice to the right of the parties to have the amount finally decided in the course of the proceedings) the amount and make an order for the execution of the decree for the amount so provisionally decided.";

(viii) in rule 22, in sub-rule (1),-

(a) for the words "one year", wherever they occur, the words "two years" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (b), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;
(c) after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted,
namely:---

"(c) against the assignce or receiver in insolvency, where the party to the decree has been adjudged to be an insolvent.";

(ix) after rule 22, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"22A. Where any property is sold in execution of a decree, the sale shall not be set aside merely by reason of the death of the judgment-debtor between the date of issue of the proclamation of sale and the date of the sale notwithstanding the failure of the decree-holder to substitute the legal representative of such deceased judgment-debtor, but, in case of such failure, the Court may set aside the sale if it is satisfied that the legal representative of the decreased judgment-debtor has been prejudiced by the sale.";

(x) in rule 24, for sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be substituted, namely:

"(3) In every such process, a day shall be specified on or before which it shall be executed and a day shall also be specified

Sale not to be set aside on the death of the judgmentdebtor before the sale but after the service of the proclama_ tion of

sale.

3.5.5

on or before which it shall be returned to the Court, but no process shall be deemed to be void if no day for its return is specified therein.";

(xi) in rule 26, in sub-rule (3), for the words "the Court may require", the words "the Court shall require" shall be substituted;

(xii) in rule 29,—

(a) after the words "a decree of such Court", the words "or of a decree which is being executed by such Court" shall be inserted;

÷

(b) the following proviso shall be added at the end, namely:----

"Provided that if the decree is one for payment of money, the Court shall, if it grants stay without requiring security, record its reasons for so doing.";

(xiii) in rule 31, in sub-rules (2) and (3), for the words "six months", wherever they occur, the words "three months" shall be substituted;

(xiv) in rule 32, in sub-rules (3) and (4), for the words "one year", wherever they occur, the words "six months" shall be substituted;

(xv) in rule 34, for sub-rule (6), the following sub-rule shall be substituted, namely:---

"(6) (a) Where the registration of the document is required under any law for the time being in force, the Court, or such officer of the Court as may be authorised in this behalf by the Court, shall cause the document to be registered in accordance with such law.

(b) Where the registration of the document is not so required, but the decree-holder desires it to be registered, the Court may make such order as it thinks fit.

(c) Where the Court makes any order for the registration of any document, it may make such order as it thinks fit as to the expenses of registration.";

(xvi) rule 41 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and—

(a) in sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, in clause (b), for the words "in the case of a corporation", the words "where the judgment-debtor is a corporation" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following subrules shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Where a decree for the payment of money has remained unsatisfied for a period of thirty days, the Court may, on the application of the decree-holder and without prejudice to its power under sub-rule (1), by order require the judgment-debtor or where the judgment-debtor, is a corporation, any officer thereof, to make an affidavit stating the particulars of the assets of the judgment-debtor. (3) In case of disobedience of any order made under sub-rule (2), the Court making the order, or any Court to which the proceeding is transferred, may direct that the person disobeying the order be detained in the civil prison for a term not exceeding three months unless before the expiry of such term the Court directs his release.";

(xvii) after rule 43, the following rule shall be inserted. namely: ---

'43A. (1) Where the property attached consists of live-stock, agricultural implements or other articles which cannot conveniently be removed and the attaching officer does not act under the proviso to rule 43, he may, at the instance of the judgmentdebtor or of the decree-holder or of any other person claiming to be interested in such property, leave it in the village or place where it has been attached, in the custody of any respectable person (hereinafter referred to as the "custodian").

(2) If the custodian fails, after due notice, to produce such property at the place named by the Court before the officer deputed for the purpose or to restore it to the person in whose favour restoration is ordered by the Court, or if the property, though so produced or restored, is not in the same condition as it was when it was entrusted to him,—

(a) the custodian shall be liable to pay compensation to the decree-holder, judgment-debtor or any other person who is found to be entitled to the restoration thereof, for any loss or damage caused by his default; and

(b) such liability may be enforced—

(i) at the instance of the decree-holder, as if the custodian were a surety under section 145;

(ii) at the instance of the judgment-debtor or such other person, on an application in execution; and

(c) any order determining such liability shall be appealable as a decree.';

(xviii) after rule 46, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:—

"46A. (1) The Court may in the case of a debt (other than a debt secured by a mortgage or a charge) which has been attached under rule 46, upon the application of the attaching creditor, issue notice to the garnishee liable to pay such debt, calling upon him either to pay into Court the debt due from him to the judgment-debtor or so much thereof as may be sufficient to satisfy the decree and costs of execution, or to appear and show cause why he should not do so.

(2) An application under sub-rule (1) shall be made on affidavit verifying the facts alleged and stating that, in the belief of the deponent, the garnishee is indebted to the judgmentdebtor.

(3) Where the garnishee pays in the Court the amount due from him to the judgment-debtor or so much thereof as is sufficient to satisfy the decree and the costs of the execution the Court may direct that the amount may be paid to the decree holder towards satisfaction of the decree and costs of the execution, and the execution of the decree and costs of the

Custody of movable property. 1.2. . . .

19819

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

46B. Where the garnishee does not forthwith pay into Court the amount due from him to the judgment-debtor or so much thereof as is sufficient to satisfy the decree and the costs of execution, and does not appear and show cause in answer to the notice, the Court may order the garnishee to comply with the terms of such notice, and on such order, execution may issue as though such order were a decree against him.

46C. Where the garnishee disputes liability, the Court may order that any issue or question necessary for the determination of liability shall be tried as if it were an issue in a suit, and upon the determination of such issue shall make such order or orders as it deems fit:

Provided that if the debt in respect of which the application under rule 46A is made is in respect of a sum of money beyond the pecuniary jurisdiction of the Court, the Court shall send the execution case to the Court of the District Judge to which the said Court is subordinate, and thereupon the Court of the District Judge or any other competent Court to which it may be transferred by the District Judge shall deal with it in the same manner as if the case had been originally instituted in that Court.

46D. Where it is suggested or appears to be probable that the debt belongs to some third person, or that any third person has a lien or charge on, or other interest in, such debt, the Court may order such third person to appear and state the nature and particulars of his claim, if any, to such debt and prove the same.

46E. After hearing such third person and any person or persons who may subsequently be ordered to appear, or where such third or other person or persons do not appear when so ordered, the Court may make such order as is hereinbefore provided, or such other order or orders upon such terms, if any, with respect to the lien, charge or interest, as the case may be, of such third or other person or persons as it may deem fit and proper.

46F. Payment made by the garnishee on notice under rule 46A or under any such order as aforesaid shall be a valid discharge to him as against the judgment-debtor and any other person ordered to appear as aforesaid for the amount paid or levied, although the decree in execution of which the application under rule 46A was made, or the order passed in the proceedings on such application, may be set aside or reversed.

46G. The costs of any application made under rule 46A and control of any proceeding arising therefrom or incidental thereto shall be in the discretion of the Court.

46H. An order made under rule 46B, rule 46C or rule 46E Ap shall be appealable as a decree.

46I. The provisions of rules 46A to 46H (both inclusive) A shall, so far as may be, apply in relation to negotiable instruments attached under rule 51 as they apply in relation to debts."; no

Order agains**t** garnishee.

Trial of disputed questions.

Procedure where debt belongs to third person.

Order as regards third person,

Payment by garnishee to be valid discharge,

Costs.

Appeals.

Application to negotiable . Instruments. (xix) in rule 48,—

(a) in sub-rule (1), after the words "local authority", the words and figures "or of a servant of a corporation engaged in any trade or industry which is established by a Central, Provincial or State Act, or a Government company as defined in section 617 of the Companies Act, 1956," shall be inserted;

(b) for sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be substituted, namely:---

"(3) Every order made under this rule, unless it is returned in accordance with the provisions of sub-rule (2), shall, without further notice or other process, bind the appropriate Government or the railway company or local authority or corporation or Government company, as the case may be, while the judgment-debtor is within the local limits to which this Code for the time being extends and while he is beyond those limits, if he is in receipt of any salary or allowances payable out of the Consolidated Fund of India or the Consolidated Fund of the State or the funds of a railway company or local authority or corporation or Government company in India; and the appropriate Government or the railway company or local authority or corporation or Government company, as the case may be, shall be liable for any sum paid in contravention of this rule.";

(c) for the Explanation, the following Explanation shall be substituted, namely: ---

Explanation.—In this rule, "appropriate Government" means,—

(i) as respects any person in the service of the Central Government, or any servant of a railway administration or of a cantonment authority or of the port authority of a major port, or any servant of a corporation engaged in any trade or industry which is established by a Central Act, or any servant of a Government company in which any part of the share capital is held by the Central Government or by more than one State Governments or partly by the Central Government and partly by one or more State Governments, the Central Government.':

(*ii*) as respects any other servant of the Government, or a servant of any other local or other authority, or any servant of a corporation engaged in any trade or industry which is established by a Provincial or State Act, or a servant of any other Government company, the State Government.';

(xx) after rule 48, the following rule shall be inserted, namely: ---

"48A. (1) Where the property to be attached is the salary or allowances of an employee other than an employee to whom rule 48 applies, the Court, where the disbursing officer of the employee is within the local limits of the Court's jurisdiction, may order that the amount shall, subject to the provisions of section 60, be withheld from such salary or allowances either in

Attach-

ment of salary or allowances of private employees. l of 1956.

one payment or by monthly instalments as the Court may direct; and upon notice of the order to such disbursing officer, such disbursing officer shall remit to the Court the amount due under the order, or the monthly instalments, as the case may be.

(2) Where the attachable portion of such salary or allowances is already being withheld or remitted to the Court in pursuance of a previous and unsatisfied order of attachment, the disbursing officer shall forthwith return the subsequent order to the Court issuing it with a full statement of all the particulars of the existing attachment.

(3) Every order made under this rule, unless it is returned in accordance with the provisions of sub-rule (2), shall, without further notice or other process, bind the employer while the judgment-debtor is within the local limits to which this Code for the time being extends and while he is beyond those limits, if he is in receipt of salary or allowances payable out of the funds of an employer in any part of India; and the employer shall be liable for any sum paid in contravention of this rule.";

(xxi) in rule 50,—

(a) in the proviso to sub-rule (1), for the words and figures "section 247 of the Indian Contract Act, 1872", the words and figures "section 30 of the Indian Partnership Act, 1932" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-rule (4), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely: ---

"(5) Nothing in this rule shall apply to a decree passed against a Hindu undivided family by virtue of the provisions of rule 10 of Order XXX.";

(xxii) in rule 53,—

(a) in sub-rule (1), for sub-clause (ii) of clause (b), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(ii) (a) the holder of the decree sought to be executed, or

(b) his judgment-debtor with the previous consent in writing of such decree-holder, or with the permission of the attaching Court,

applies to the Court receiving such notice to execute the attached decree.";

(b) in sub-rule (6), after the words "in contravention of such order", the words "with knowledge thereof or" shall be inserted;

(xxiii) in rule 54,—

(a) after sub-rule (1), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely: --

"(1A) The order shall also require the judgment-debtor to attend Court on a specified date to take notice of the date to be fixed for settling the terms of the proclamation of sale.";

9 of 1872.

9 of 1932.

(b) in sub-rule (2), the words "and, where the property is land situate in a village, also in the office of the Gram Panchayat, if any, having jurisdiction over that village," shall be added at the end;

(xxiv) for rule 57, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:

"57. (1) Where any property has been attached in execution of a decree and the Court, for any reason, passes an order dismissing the application for the execution of the decree, the Court shall direct whether the attachment shall continue or cease and shall also indicate the period up to which such attachment shall continue or the date on which such attachment shall cease.

(2) If the Court omits to give such direction, the attachment shall be deemed to have ceased.":

(xxv) for the sub-heading "Investigation of claims and objections" and for rules 58 to 63, the following sub-heading and rules shall be substituted, namely:—

"Adjudication of claims and objections

58. (1) Where any claim is preferred to, or any objection is made to the attachment of, any property attached in execution of a decree on the ground that such property is not liable to such attachment, the Court shall proceed to adjudicate upon the claim or objection in accordance with the provisions herein contained:

Provided that no such claim or objection shall be entertained----

(a) where, before the claim is preferred or objection is made, the property attached has already been sold; or

(b) where the Court considers that the claim or objection was designedly or unnecessarily delayed.

(2) All questions (including questions relating to right, title or interest in the property attached) arising between the parties to a proceeding or their representatives under this rule and relevant to the adjudication of the claim or objection, shall be determined by the Court dealing with the claim or objection and not by a separate suit.

(3) Upon the determination of the questions referred to in sub-rule (2), the Court shall, in accordance with such determination,—

(a) allow the claim or objection and release the property from attachment either wholly or to such extent as it thinks fit; or

. (b) disallow the claim or objection: or

(c) continue the attachment subject to any mortgage. charge or other interest in favour of any person; or

Determination of attachment.

Adjudication of claims to, or objections to attachment of, property. 3 . BA

1. 10

Dr 6.

 (\cdot, \cdot)

: 1

1

(d) pass such order as in the circumstances of the case it deems fit.

(4) Where any claim or objection has been adjudicated upon under this rule, the order made thereon shall have the same force and be subject to the same conditions as to appeal or otherwise as if it were a decree.

(5) Where a claim or an objection is preferred and the Court, under the proviso to sub-rule (1), refuses to entertain it, the party against whom such order is made may institute a suit to establish the right which he claims to the property in dispute; but, subject to the result of such suit, if any, an order so refusing to entertain the claim or objection shall be conclusive.

59. Where before the claim was preferred or the objection was made, the property attached had already been advertised 1.1.1.1.1.1.11 for sale, the Court may-

> (a) if the property is movable, make an order postponing the sale pending the adjudication of the claim or objection, or

> (b) if the property is immovable, make an order that, pending the adjudication of the claim or objection, the property shall not be sold, or, that pending such adjudication, the property may be sold but the sale shall not be confirmed,

manual subject to such order may be made subject to such terms and conditions as to security or otherwise as the Court thinks fit.";

(xxvi) in rule 66,—

(a) in sub-rule (2), in clause (a), after the words "the property to be sold", the words "or, where a part of the property would be sufficient to satisfy the decree, such part" shall be inserted: Hadden of th $:10 \rightarrow \gamma$

わり開き

(b) to sub-rule (2), the following provisos shall be added, namely:---

"Provided that where notice of the date for settling the Sec. Survey. terms of the proclamation has been given to the judgment-debtor (na 10 .) by means of an order under rule 54, it shall not be necessary to give notice under this rule to the judgment-debtor unless the Court otherwise directs:

Provided further that nothing in this rule shall be construed $1 + \frac{1}{2} +$ atomic commentimate of the value of the property, but the proclamation see in shall include the estimate, if any, given, by either or both of the \Rightarrow parties."; 1 I. I

to to log. a file (xxvii) in rule 68,—

e Borgers (a) for the words "thirty days", the words "fifteen days" shall be substituted;

Monorda (b) for the words "fifteen days", the words "seven days" shall be substituted;

115 Law--100

3 4 354 17 1 tan (e zi may s. 5.

stoffans Her al obie.

(xxviii) in rule 69, in sub-rule (2), for the word "seven", the word "thirty" shall be substituted;

(xxix) after rule 72, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---1.1.1

"72A. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in rule 72, a the part mortgagee of immovable property shall not bid for or it is purchase property sold in execution of a decree on the mortgage unless the Court grants him leave to bid for or purchase the property.

> (2) If leave to bid is granted to such mortgagee, then the Court shall fix a reserve price as regards the mortgagee, and unless the Court otherwise directs, the reserve price shall be-

(a) not less than the amount then due for principal, interest and costs in respect of the mortgage if the property is sold in one lot; and

(b) in the case of any property sold in lots, not less than such sum as shall appear to the Court to be properly attributable to each lot in relation to the the amount then due for principal, interest and costs on mortgage.

· a die (3) In other respects, the provisions of sub-rules (2) and (3) of rule 72 shall apply in relation to purchase by the decree-holder under that rule.";

(xxx) in rule 89, in sub-rule (1), for the words "any person, either owning such property or holding an interest therein by virtue of a title acquired before such sale", the words "any person claiming an interest in the property sold at the time of the sale or at the time 5d of making the application, or acting for or in the interest of such person," shall be substituted;

51 (1)) (xxxi) for rule 90, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

gio III. "90. (1) Where any immovable property has been sold in tate ne la execution of a decree, the decree-holder, or the purchaser, or any other person entitled to share in a rateable distribution of assets, or whose interests are affected by the sale, may apply to the Court to set aside the sale on the ground of a material irregularity or fraud in publishing or conducting it.

(2) No sale shall be set aside on the ground of irregularity or fraud in publishing or conducting it unless, upon the facts proved, the Court is satisfied that the applicant has sustained substantial injury by reason of such irregularity or fraud.

(3) No application to set aside a sale under this rule shall be entertained upon any ground which the applicant could have taken on or before the date on which the proclamation of sale 11.11.144 was drawn up.

Explanation.—The mere absence of, or defect in, attachment of the property sold shall not, by itself, he a ground for setting aside a sale under this rule.";

and the

Application to set aside sale on ground of irregularity or fraud.

Mortgagee not to bid at sale without the leave of the Court.

Lighten i g

Franciska State

, İ

PARE STATE

HEAR HALL

标开

· ()

- :11

No. 4 4

1.1

- 11 - - -

6.1125.202

ali

(xxxii) in rule 92,—

(a) to sub-rule (1), the following proviso shall be added, mamely:-

"Provided that, where any property is sold in execution of a decree pending the final disposal of any claim to, or any objection to the attachment of, such property, the Court shall not confirm such sale until the final disposal of such claim or objection.";

(b) in sub-rule (2), for the words "the Court shall make an order setting aside the sale", the following shall be substituted, namely:

"or in cases where the amount deposited under rule 89 is found to be deficient owing to any clerical or arithmetical mistake on the part of the depositor and such deficiency has been made good within such time as may be fixed by the Court, the Court shall make an order setting aside the sale";

(c) after sub-rule (3), the following sub-rules shall be inserted, namely: --

"(4) Where a third party challenges the judgmentdebtor's title by filing a suit against the auction-purchaser, the decree-holder and the judgment-debtor shall be necessary parties to the suit.

(5) If the suit referred to in sub-rule (4) is decreed, the Court shall direct the decree-holder to refund the money to the auction-purchaser, and where such an order is passed the execution proceeding in which the sale had been held shall, unless the Court otherwise directs, be revived at the stage at which the sale was ordered.";

(xxxiii) in rule 97, for sub-rule (2), the following sub-rule shall be substituted, namely:—

"(2) Where any application is made under sub-rule (1), the Court shall proceed to adjudicate upon the application in accordance with the provisions herein contained.";

(xxxiv) for rules 98 to 103, the following rules shall be substituted, namely:-

in rule 101, the Court shall, in accordance with such determination and subject to the provisions of sub-rule (2),—

> (a) make an order allowing the application and directing that the applicant be put into the possession of the property or dismissing the application; or

> (b) pass such other order as, in the circumstances of the case, it may deem fit.

(2) Where, upon such determination, the Court is satisfied that the residence or obstruction was eccasioned synthesis any just cause by the judgment-debtor or by some other person at -

795

ant

1.1.2.

non a

1.10

[ACT 104

his instigation or on his behalf, or by any transferee, where such transfer was made during the pendency of the suit or execution proceeding, it shall direct that the applicant be put into possession of the property, and where the applicant is still resisted or obstructed in obtaining possession, the Court may also, at the instance of the applicant, order the judgment-debtor, or any person acting at his instigation or on his behalf, to be detained in the civil prison for a term which may extend to thirty days.

99. (1) Where any person other than the judgment-debtor is dispossessed of immovable property by the holder of a decree for the possession of such property or, where such property has been sold in execution of a decree, by the purchaser thereof, he may make an application to the Court complaining of such dispossession.

(2) Where any such application is made, the Court shall proceed to adjudicate upon the application in accordance with the provisions herein contained.

100. Upon the determination of the questions referred to in orule 101, the Court shall, in accordance with such determina-

(a) make an order allowing the application and directing that the applicant be put into the possession of the property or dismissing the application; or

(b) pass such other order as, in the circumstances of the case, it may deem fit.

101. All questions (including questions relating to right, title or interest in the property) arising between the parties to a proceeding on an application under rule 97 or rule 99 or their representatives, and relevant to the adjudication of the application, shall be determined by the Court dealing with the application and not by a separate suit and for this purpose, the Court shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any other law for the time being in force, be deemed to have jurisdiction to decide such questions.

102. Nothing in rules 98 and 100 shall apply to resistance or obstruction in execution of a decree for the possession of immovable property by a person to whom the judgment-debtor has transferred the property after the institution of the suit in which the decree was passed or to the dispossession of any such person.

Explanation.—In this rule, "transfer" includes a transfer by operation of law.

103. Where any application has been adjudicated upon under rule 98 or rule 100, the order made thereon shall have the same force and be subject to the same conditions on to appeal or otherwise as if it were a decree.'.

Dispossession by decreeholder or purchaser.

Order to be passed upon application complaining of disposses_ sion.

Question to be determined.

Rules not applicable to transferee pendente lite.

Orders to be treated **as decrees**. , i :

and of

 her^{-1} st. j

· nt.

1 and p

ta hoj

design -

 $e^{i - i - i - i } \mathbf{0} \mathbf{C}$

the large

(xxxv) after rule 103, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:---

"104. Every order made under rule 101 or rule 103 shall be Order subject to the result of any suit that may be pending on the date under Head the of commencement of the proceeding in which such order is made, if in such suit the party against whom the order under rule 101 or rule 103 is made has sought to establish a right which he claims to the present possession of the property. 4. . î. .

rule 101 or rule 103 to be subject to the result of pending suit. Hearing of application.

Constant (105. (1) The Court, before which an application under any of the foregoing rules of this Order is pending, may fix a day $h_{\rm DEC}$ is the hearing of the application.

The second (2) Where on the day fixed or on any other day to which the hearing may be adjourned the applicant does not appear when the case is called on for hearing, the Court may make an order that the application be dismissed.

(3) Where the applicant appears and the opposite party to whom the notice has been issued by the Court does not appear, the Court may hear the application ex purte and pass such order as it thinks fit.

a alta p Explanation.—An application referred to in sub-rule (1) includes a claim or objection made under rule 58.

106. (1) The applicant, against whom an order is made under sub-rule (2) of rule 105 or the opposite party against whom an order is passed ex parte under sub-rule (3) of that the derivation rule or under sub-rule (1) of rule 23, may apply to the Court to set aside the order, and if he satisfies the Court that there was sufficient cause for his non-appearance when the application was called on for hearing, the Court shall set aside the order on such terms as to costs or otherwise as it thinks fit, and shall appoint 100 a day for the further hearing of the application.

1 . . . (2) No order shall be made on an application under subin the served on the application has been served on the other party. $\{x^{(i)},\dots,x^{(i)}\}$

(3) An application under sub-rule (1) shall be made within thirty days from the date of the order, or where, in the case of an ex parte order, the notice was not duly served, within thirty days from the date when the applicant had knowledge of the order.".

10 73. In the First Schedule, in Order XXII,--

(i) in rule 4, after sub-rule (3), the following sub-rules shall be inserted, namely:-

> "(4) The Court whenever it thinks fit, may exempt the plaintiff from the necessity of substituting the legal representatives of any such defendant who has failed to file a written statement or who, having filed it, has failed to appear and contest the suit at the hearing; and judgment may, in such case, be pronounced against the said defendant notwithstanding the death of such defendant and shall have the owner force and effect as if it has been pronounced before death took place.

Setting aside orders passed ex parte. etc.

Amendmentor Order XXII.

(5) Where—

(a) the plaintiff was ignorant of the death of a defendant, and could not, for that reason, make an application for the substitution of the legal representative of the defendant under this rule within the period specified in the Limitation Act, 1963, and the suit has, in consequence, abated, and

(b) the plaintiff applies after the expiry of the period specified therefor in the Limitation Act, 1963, for setting aside the abatement and also for the admission of that application under section 5 of that Act on the ground that he had, by reason of such ignorance, sufficient cause for not making the application within the period specified in the said Act,

the Court shall, in considering the application under the said section 5, have due regard to the fact of such ignorance, if proved.";

(ii) after rule 4, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"4A. (1) If, in any suit, it shall appear to the Court that any party who has died during the pendency of the suit has no legal representative, the Court may, on the application of any party to the suit, proceed in the absence of a person representing the estate of the deceased person, or may by order appoint the Administrator-General, or an officer of the Court or such other person as it thinks fit to represent the estate of the deceased person for the purpose of the suit; and any judgment or order subsequently given or made in the suit shall bind the estate of the deceased person to the same extent as he would have been bound if a personal representative of the deceased person had been a party to the suit.

(2) Before making an order under this rule, the Court-

(a) may require notice of the application for the order to be given to such (if any) of the persons having an interest in the estate of the deceased person as it thinks fit; and

(b) shall ascertain that the person proposed to be appointed to represent the estate of the deceased person is willing to be so appointed and has no interest adverse to that of the deceased person.";

(*iii*) to rule 5, the following proviso shall be added, namely:—

"Provided that where such question arises before an Appellate Court, that Court may, before determining the question, direct any subordinate Court to try the question and to return the records together with evidence, if any, recorded at such trial, its findings and reasons therefor, and the Appellate Court may take the same into consideration in determining the question.";

"Explanation.—Nothing in this rule shall be construed as barring, in any later suit, a defence based on the facts which constituted the cause of action in the suit which had abated or had been dismissed under this Order.";

Procedure where there is no legal representative. a .o

36 of 1963.

36 of 1963.

٤.

ald L

Ye Here

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

(v) after rule 10, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"10A. Whenever a pleader appearing for a party to the Duty of suit comes to know of the death of that party, he shall inform pleader to the Court about it, and the Court shall thereupon give notice of such death to the other party, and, for this purpose, the contract between the pleader and the deceased party shall be deemed to subsist.".

communicate to Court death of a party.

Amendment of

Order XXIII.

Withdrawal of suit

or aban-

donment of part of

111

h . . . 1

5.,

claim.

74. In the First Schedule, in Order XXIII,—

(i) for rule 1, the following rule shall be substituted, namely: -Prof 1

"1. (1) At any time after the institution of a suit, the plaintiff may as against all or any of the defendants abandon his suit or abandon a part of his claim:

Provided that where the plaintiff is a minor or other person to whom the provisions contained in rules 1 to 14 of Order XXXII extend, neither the suit nor any part of the claim shall be abandoned without the leave of the Court.

·2 《作品》(1) (2) An application for leave under the proviso to sub-rule 1-1 (j+) - i (1) shall be accompanied by an affidavit of the next friend and also, if the minor or such other person is represented by a pleader, by a certificate of the pleader to the effect that the abandonment in ei proposed is, in his opinion, for the benefit of the minor or such other person.

(3) Where the Court is satisfied,—

(a) that a suit must fail by reason of some formal defect, OT

(b) that there are sufficient grounds for allowing the plaintiff to institute a fresh suit for the subject-matter of a 2 3 2 suit or part of a claim,

it may, on such terms as it thinks fit, grant the plaintiff permission to withdraw from such suit or such part of the claim with liberty to institute a fresh suit in respect of the subject-matter of such suit or such part of the claim.

(4) Where the plaintiff-

(a) abandons any suit or part of claim under sub-rule (1), or

(b) withdraws from a suit or part of a claim without the permission referred to in sub-rule (3),

he shall be liable for such costs as the Court may award and shall be precluded from instituting any fresh suit in respect of such subject-matter or such part of the claim.

where the shall be deemed to authorise the Court to permit one of several plaintiffs to abandon a suit or part of a claim under sub-rule (1), or to withdraw, under sub-rule (3), any suit or part of a claim, without the consent of the other plaintiffs.";

 $\odot 1$

 2 2 2 Ĩ

S. 11

511 1 '011

 $Q^{N} \propto \{1, 1, 2, \dots, N\}$

fa alteration

. . .

ŧ.,

8.17

(ii) after rule 1, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"1A. Where a suit is withdrawn or abandoned by a plaintiff under rule 1, and a defendant applies to be transposed as a plaintiff under rule 10 of Order I, the Court shall, in considering such application, have due regard to the question whether the applicant has a substantial question to be decided as against any of the other defendants.";

(iii) in rule 3,-

(a) after the words "lawful agreement or compromise", the words "in writing and signed by the parties" shall be inserted;

(b) for the words "so far as it relates to the suit", the words "so far as it relates to the parties to the suit, whether or not the subject-matter of the agreement, compromise or satisfaction is the same as the subject-matter of the suit" shall be substituted;

(iv) to rule 3, the following proviso shall be added, namely: -

"Provided that where it is alleged by one party and denied by the other that an adjustment or satisfaction has been arrived at, the Court shall decide the question; but no adjournment shall be granted for the purpose of deciding the question, unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, thinks fit to grant such adjournment.";

(v) in rule 3, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely: ---

"Explanation.-An agreement or compromise which is void or voidable under the Indian Contract Act, 1872, shall not be deemed to be lawful within the meaning of this rule.";

9 of 1872.

(vi) after rule 3, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:-

Bar to suit.

'3A. No suit shall lie to set aside a decree on the ground that the compromise on which the decree is based, was not lawful. 1.442

3B. (1) No agreement or compromise in a representative suit shall be entered into without the leave of the Court expressly recorded in the proceedings; and any such agreement or compromise entered into without the leave of the Court so recorded 🐘 shall be void. 😏

111 N. F. 91¹⁴ (2) Before granting such leave, the Court shall give notice in such manner as it may think fit to such persons as may appear to it to be interested in the suit.

ś.t

Explanation.-In this rule, "representative suit" means,-

(a) a suit under section 91 or section 92,

. ÷

(b) a suit under rule 8 of Order 1. :

No agreement or compromise to be entered in a representative suit without leave of Court.

Southers

501

117

5 8 89

(c) a suit in which the manager of an undivided Hindu family sues or is sued as representing the other members of the family,

(d) any other suit in which the decree passed may, by virtue of the provisions of this Code or of any other law for the time being in force, bind any person who is not named as party to the suit.'

75. In the First Schedule, in Order XXVI,-

(i) to rule 1, the following proviso and Explanation shall be added, namely: ---

"Provided that a commission for examination on interrogatories shall not be issued unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, thinks it necessary so to do.

Explanation.—The Court may, for the purpose of this rule, accept a certificate purporting to be signed by a registered medical practitioner as evidence of the sickness or infirmity of any person, without calling the medical practitioner as a witness.";

(*ii*) in rule 4,—

(a) in sub-rule (1), for the words "for the examination of", the words "for the examination on interrogatories or otherwise of—" shall be substituted;

(b) to sub-rule (1), the following provisos shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that where, under rule 19 of Order XVI, a person cannot be ordered to attend a Court in person, a commission shall be issued for his examination if his evidence is considered necessary in the interests of justice:

Provided further that a commission for examination of such person on interrogatories shall not be issued unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, thinks it necessary so to do.":

(iii) in rule 7, for the brackets and words "(subject to the provisions of the next following rule)", the brackets, words and figure "(subject to the provisions of rule 8)" shall be substituted;

(iv) after rule 10, the following heading and rules shall be in-

"Commissions for scientific investigation, performance of ministerial act and sale of movable property

10A. (1) Where any question arising in a suit involves any scientific investigation which cannot, in the opinion of the Court, be conveniently conducted before the Court the Court may, "if it thinks it necessary or expedient in the interests of justice so

to do, issue a commission to such person as it thinks fit, directing the monitor include duction and report thereon to the Court.

115 Law-101

- fairer

Sec.)

Sty.

Amendmentiof

Orderi

XXVI.

Ċ.

Commis_

sion for

scientific in-

vesti-

gation.

(2) The provisions of rule 10 of this Order shall, as far as may be, apply in relation to a Commissioner appointed under this rule as they apply in relation to a Commissioner appointed under rule 9.

10B. (1) Where any question arising in a suit involves the performance of any ministerial act which cannot, in the opinion of the Court, be conveniently performed before the Court, the Court may, if, for reasons to be recorded, it is of opinion that it is necessary or expedient in the interests of justice so to do, issue a commission to such person as it thinks fit, directing him to perform that ministerial act and report thereon to the Court.

(2) The provisions of rule 10 of this Order shall apply in relation to a Commissioner appointed under this rule as they apply in relation to a Commissioner appointed under rule 9.

10C. (1) Where, in any suit, it becomes necessary to sell any movable property which is in the custody of the Court pending the determination of the suit and which cannot be conveniently preserved, the Court may, if, for reasons to be recorded, it is of opinion that it is necessary or expedient in the interests of justice so to do, issue a commission to such person as it thinks fit, directing him to conduct such sale and report thereon to the Court.

(2) The provisions of rule 10 of this Order shall apply in relation to a Commissioner appointed under this rule as they apply in relation to a Commissioner appointed under rule 9.

(3) Every such sale shall be held, as far as may be, in accordance with the procedure prescribed for the sale of movable property in execution of a decree.";

(v) after rule 16, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

its income "16A. (1) Where any question put to a witness is objected to by a party or his pleader in proceedings before a Commissioner appointed under this Order, the Commissioner shall take down the question, the answer, the objections and the name of the party or, as the case may be, the pleader so objecting:

Provided that the Commissioner shall not take down the answer to a question which is objected to on the ground of privilege but may continue with the examination of the witness, leaving the party to get the question of privilege decided by the Court, and, where the Court decides that there is no question of privilege, the witness may be recalled by the Commissioner and examined by him or the witness may be examined by the Court with regard to the question which was objected to on the ground of privilege.

(2) No answer taken down under sub-rule (1) shall be read as evidence in the suit except by the order of the Court.":

(vi) to sub-rule (1) of rule 17, the following proviso shall be added, namely:

" "Provided that when the Commissioner is not a Sudge of a Civil Court, he shall not be competent to impose penalties; but,

Commission for performance of a ministerial at actaches

Commission for the sale of movable property.

Questions objected to before the Commissioner.

in the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second

Steel -

and a g

-11

tol mp!

. 2011-13

6

6.5

1801.

ŧ,

Acres

A\$5.5

such penalties may be imposed on the application of such Commissioner by the Court by which the commission was issued.";

(vii) after rule 18, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:---1. 114

"18A. The provisions of this Order shall apply, so far as may be, to proceedings in execution of a decree or order.

Yes they are soon the 144 0 00 s ded 1 Br V. C. H. C. ia. 7 341 K 4 notes:

18B. The Court issuing a commission shall fix a date on or Court to before which the commission shall be returned to it after exe- fix a cution, and the date so fixed shall not be extended except where time for the Court, for reasons to be recorded, is satisfied that there is return sufficient cause for extending the date.";

(viii) in rule 22, for the figures and word "16, 17 and 18", the words, brackets, figures and letters "sub-rule (1) of rule 16A, 17, 18 and 18B" shall be substituted.

76. In the First Schedule, in Order XXVII,-

Amendment of (i) in rule 5, the words "but the time so extended shall not ex-Order ceed two months in the aggregate" shall be inserted at the end; XXVII. 1804

(ii) after rule 5, the following rules shall be inserted, namely:---

"5A. Where a suit is instituted against a public officer for Governdamages or other relief in respect of any act alleged to have ment been done by him in his official capacity, the Government shall be joined as a party to the suit.

to be joined as party in a suit against a public officer.

 $(1,1,1)^{(1,1)}$ $(1,1,1)^{(1,1)}$ $(1,1)^{(1,1)}$ $(1,1)^{(1,1)}$ $(1,1)^{(1,1)}$ - No de la deservición de la composition de la c W. S. F. San 5B. (1) In every suit or proceeding to which the Govern- Duty of ment, or a public officer acting in his official capacity, is a party, Court very instance, in suits every endeavour, where it is possible tondo so consistently with against the nature and circumstances of the case, to assist the parties in ernment arriving at a settlement in respect of the subject-matter of the or a pub-1.11 doog . T suitob

the Govlic officer to as. sist in

S. C. S. Carta (2) If, in any such suit or proceeding, at any stage, arriving it appears to the Court that there is a reasonable possibility of at a setilea settlement between the parties, the Court may adjourn the ment. proceeding for such period as it thinks fit, to enable attempts to to any other power of the Court to adjourn proceedings.".

(3) The power conferred under sub-rule (2) is in addition to any other power of the Court' to adjourn proportings ".

tion of Order to execution proceedings.

Applica-

of com mission.

Amendment of Order XXVIIA.

Procedure in suits involving validity of any statutory instrument 77. In the First Schedule, in Order XXVIIA,-

(i) in the heading, after the words "INTERPRETATION OF THE CONSTITUTION", the words "OR AS TO THE VALIDITY OF ANY STATUTORY INSTRUMENT" shall be inserted;

(ii) after rule 1, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"1A. In any suit in which it appears to the Court that any question as to the validity of any statutory instrument, not being a question of the nature mentioned in rule 1, is involved, the Court shall not proceed to determine that question except after giving notice—

(a) to the Government Pleader, if the question concerns the Government, or

(b) to the authority which issued the statutory instrument, if the question concerns an authority other than Government.";

(iii) after rule 2, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"2A. The Court may, at any stage of the proceedings in any suit involving any such question as is referred to in rule 1A, order that the Government or other authority shall be added as a defendant if the Government Pleader or the pleader appearing in the case for the authority which issued the instrument, as the case may be, whether upon receipt of notice under rule 1A or otherwise, applies for such addition, and the Court is satisfied that such addition is necessary or desirable for the satisfactory determination of the question.";

1.862

(iv) for rule 3, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"3. Where, under rule 2 or rule 2A; the Government or any other authority is added as a defendant in a suit, the Attorney-General, Advocate General; or Government Pleader or Government or other authority shall not be entitled to, or liable for, costs in the Court which ordered the addition unless the Court, having regard to all the circumstances of the case for any special reason, otherwise orders.";

(v) after rule 4, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:-

'Explanation.-In this Order, "statutory instrument" means for airule, notification, bye-law, order, scheme or form made as specified under any enactment.'

Power of Court to add Govern_ ment or other authority as a defen. dant in a suit relating to the validity of any statutory instrumeňť.

Costs.

£.,

÷ *

1. 4.

78. In the First Schedule, in Order XXX,-

(i) in rule 2, for the proviso below sub-rule (3), the following proviso shall be substituted, namely:---

"Provided that all proceedings shall nevertheless continue in the name of the firm, but the name of the partners disclosed in the manner specified in sub-rule (1) shall be entered in the decree.";

fast (

81 1 1

61

1 116.

och nor sile .

Second 1

(ii) for rule 8, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"8. (1) Any person served with summons as a partner under rule 3 may enter an appearance under protest, denying that he was a partner at any material time.

.11

(2) On such appearance being made, either the plaintiff or the person entering the appearance may, at any time before the date fixed for hearing and final disposal of the suit, apply to the Court for determining whether that person was a partner of the firm and liable as such.

(3) If, on such application, the Court holds that he was a partner at the material time, that shall not preclude the person from filing a defence denying the liability of the firm in respect of the claim against the defendant.

(4) If the Court, however, holds that such person was not a partner of the firm and was not liable as such, that shall not preclude the plaintiff from otherwise serving a summons on the firm and proceeding with the suit; but in that event, the plaintiff shall be precluded from alleging the liability of that person as a partner of the firm in execution of any decree that may be passed against the firm.";

(iii) for rule 10, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"10. Any person carrying on business in a name or style other than his own name, or a Hindu undivided family carrying on business under any name, may be sued in such name or style as if it were a firm name, and, in so far as the nature of such as if a permits, all rules under this Order shall apply accordingly.".

against person carry business in name other than his cown Amend of ment of order XXXII.

Nº 58 35

5 5

Suit

(i) in rule 1, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end namely:---

'Explanation.--In this Order, "minor" means a person who has not attained his majority within the meaning of section 3 of the Indian Majority Act, 1875, where the suit relates to any minimum of the matters mentioned in clauses (a) and (b) of section 2 of that Act or to any other matter with the meaning of the section of the matter with the meaning of the section o

÷ ,5

9 of 1875.

Appear- • ancc under protest.

Amend-

ment of Order

XXX,

os conv

J.

V, És ∋.co: (ii) after rule 2, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

.701.0 "2A. (1) Where a suit has been instituted on behalf of the minor by his next friend, the Court may, at any stage of the suit, either of its own motion or on the application of any defendant, and for reasons to be recorded, order the next friend to give security for the payment of all costs incurred or likely to be incurred by the defendant.

(2) Where such a suit is instituted by an indigent person, the security shall include the court-fees payable to the Govern-ⁱⁱ ment.

(3) The provisions of rule 2 of Order XXV shall, so far as may be, apply to a suit where the Court makes an order under this rule directing security to be furnished.";

(*iii*) in rule 3,---

(v) in rule 4,---

(a) in sub-rule (4),---

(i) the words "to the minor and" shall be omitted;

(ii) for the words "upon notice to the father or other natural guardian", the words "upon notice to the father or where there is no father, to the mother, or where there is no father or mother, to other natural guardian" shall be substituted; ÷я.

(iii) for the words "no father or other natural guardian", the words "no father, mother or other natural guardian" shall be substituted: .

(b) after sub-rule (4), the following sub-rule shall be in-Ado 1931. serted, namely:-· . .,

> "(4A) The Court may, in any case, if it thinks fit, issue notice under sub-rule (4) to the minor also.";

(iv) after rule 3, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

3A. (1) No decree passed against a minor shall be set aside none to merely on the ground that the next friend or guardiane for the suit of the minor had an interest in the subject-matter of the suit adverse to that of the minor, but the fact that by reason of such adverse interest of the next friend or guardian for the suit, prejudice has been caused to the interests of the minor, shall be a ground for setting aside the decree.

> (2) Nothing in this rule shall preclude the minor from obtaining any relief available under any law by reason of the misconduct or gross negligence on the part of the next friend or guardian for the suit resulting in prejudice to the interests of the minor.";

as. N. 1 (a) = (a) (a) in sub-rule (3), after the word "consent", the words "in . writing" shall be inserted; · .

Security to be furnished by next friend when so ordered.

TE du

10

317 8 1.08 toni 13 Silly n hog nr style Decree against minor not to be set aside unless prejudice has been caused to his interests.

الدعايا أأرادق

1 HEV1

Lus .

. . .

. Still

1.5

S16 - - - - - -

erve ac

.6181 9 - 2

OF 1976]

....

2

Sec. Sec.

Ìυ

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

(b) in sub-rule (4), after the words "any fund in Court in which the minor is interested", the words "or out of the property of the minor" shall be inserted;

(vi) in rule 6, to sub-rule (2), the following proviso shall be added, namely:---

"Provided that the Court may, for reasons to be recorded, dispense with such security while granting leave to the next friend or guardian for the suit to receive money or other movable property under a decree or order, where such next friend or . *r * . guardian---

> (a) is the manager of a Hindu undivided family and the decree or order relates to the property or business of the family; or

(b) is the parent of the minor."

(vii) in rule 7, after sub-rule (1), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"(1A) An application for leave under sub-rule (1) shall be accompanied by an affidavit of the next friend or the guardian for the suit, as the case may be, and also, if the minor is represented by a pleader, by the certificate of the pleader, to the effect that the agreement or compromise proposed is, in his opinion, for the benefit of the minor:

Provided that the opinion so expressed, whether in the affidavit or in the certificate shall not preclude the Court from examining whether the agreement or compromise proposed is 그는 한 문 사람이 좋지 않았다. for the benefit of the minor.";

: 1 (viii) for rule 15, the following rule shall be substituted, 1 1 namely:---

"15. Rules 1 to 14 (except rule 2A) shall, so far as may be, apply to persons adjudged, before or during the pendency of the suit, to be of unsound mind and shall also apply to persons who, though not so adjudged, are found by the Court on enquiry to be incapable, by reason of any mental infirmity, of protecting their interest when suing or being sued.";

Rules 1 to 14 1 03 (except rule 2Å) to apply to persons of unsound mind. E itle. .tsem

Savings

(ix) for rule 16, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:

"16. (1) Nothing contained in this Order shall apply to the Ruler of a foreign State suing or being sued in the name of his State, or being sued by the direction of the Central Government in the name of an agent or in any other name.

(2) Nothing contained in this Order shall be construed as affecting or in any way derogating from the provisions of any local law for the time being in force relating to suits by or against minors or by or against lunaties or other persons of unsound mind."

5

r Unge

101

1 - 10 1

80. In the First Schedule, after Order XXXII, the following Order

808

shall be inserted, namely:---

Insertion of new Order. XXXIIA.

ORDER XXXIIA

SUITS RELATING TO MATTERS CONCERNING THE FAMILY

1. (1) The provisions of this Order shall apply to suits or pro-

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of sub-rule (1), the provisions of this Order shall apply to the following suits or proceedings concerning the family, namely:—

(a) a suit or proceeding for matrimonial relief, including a suit or proceeding for declaration as to the validity of a marriage or as to the matrimonial status of any person;

(b) a suit or proceeding for a declaration as to the legitimacy of any person;

(c) a suit or proceeding in relation to the guardianship of the person or the custody of any minor or other member of the family, under a disability;

(d) a suit or proceeding for maintenance;

(e) a suit or proceeding as to the validity or effect of an adoption;

(f) a suit or proceeding, instituted by a member of the family, relating to wills, intestacy and succession;

ing the family in respect of which the parties are subject to their personal law.

(3). So much of this Order as relates to a matter provided for by a special law in respect of any suit or proceeding shall not apply to that suit or proceeding.

2. In every suit or proceeding to which this Order applies, the proceedings may be held *in camera* if the Court so desires and shall obe so held if either party so desires.

Duty of set of Court 1 set of to make the subj efforts brack the subj ment.

*2. . . B

prof his

3. (1) In every suit or proceeding to which this Order applies, an endeavour shall be made by the Court in the first instance, where it is possible to do so consistent with the nature and circumstances of the case, to assist the parties in arriving at a settlement in respect of the subject-matter of the suit.

(2) If, in any such suit or proceeding, at any stage it appears to the Court that there is a reasonable possibility of a settlement between the parties, the Court may adjourn the proceedings for such period as it thinks fit to enable attempts to be made to effect such a settlement.

(3) The power conferred by sub-rule (2) shall be in addition to, and not in derogation of, any other power of the Court to adjourn the proceedings.

Proceedings 2011 to be local to held 2012 of camera logge of Duty of eq of Court 10 2002

Application of the Order

4. In every suit or proceeding to which this Order applies, it shall be open to the Court to secure the services of such person (preferably a woman where available), whether related to the parties or not, including a person professionally engaged in promoting the welfare of the family as the Court may think fit, for the purpose of assisting the Court in discharging the functions imposed by rule 3 of , ousthis Order.

Maple 5. In every suit or proceeding to which this Order applies, it shall be the duty of the Court to inquire, so far it reasonably can, a;binto the facts alleged by the plaintiff and into any facts alleged by ſſ the defendant.

6. For the purposes of this Order, each of the following shall be treated as constituting a family, namely:-17

(a) (i) a man and his wife living together,

(ii) any child or children, being issue of theirs; or of such man or such wife,

(iii) any child or children being maintained by such man and wife;

16940 (b) a man not having a wife or not living together with his wife, any child or children, being issue of his, and any child or children being maintained by him; HÎ (L

> (c) a woman not having a husband or not living together with her husband, any child or children being issue of hers, and any child or children being maintained by her;

> (d) a man or woman and his or her brother, sister, ancestor or lineal descendant living with him or her; and

1010 .11 trabler. Y.C. 23 1

1. J. 1.

(e) any combination of one or more of the groups specified in clause (a), clause (b), clause (c) or clause (d) of this rule.

Explanation.—For the avoidance of doubts, it is hereby declared that the provisions of rule 6 shall be without any prejudice to the concept of "family" in any personal law or in any other law for the time being in force.'. win meer

81. In the First Schedule, in Order XXXIII,-

Amendment of Order XXXIII.

(i) for the heading, the following shall be substituted, namely:-

"Suits by Indigent Persons";

(ii) in the Order, for the word "pauper", whenever it occurs, the words "indigent person", shall, with such grammatical variations or cognate expressions as may be necessary, be substituted;

(iii) in rule 1, for the Explanation, the following Explanations shall be substituted, namely: ---

"E:cplanation I .--- A person is an indigent person,----

(a) if he is not possessed of sufficient means (other than property exempt from attachment in execution of a decree 110 and the subject-matter of the suit) to enable him to pay the the prescribed by law for the plaint in such suit, or

115 Law-102

2110

869

Assistance of welfare expert.

Duty to inquire into facts.

"Family" -meaning of.

(b) where no such fee is prescribed, if he is not entitled to property worth one thousand rupees other than the property exempt from attachment in execution of a decree, and the subject-matter of the suit.

The set of Explanation H — Any property which is acquired by a per-

as an indigent person, and before the decision of the application, shall be taken into account in considering the question whether for not the applicant is an indigent person.

Explanation III.—Where the plaintiff sues in a representative capacity, the question whether he is an indigent person shall be determined with reference to the means possessed by him in such capacity.";

(iv) after rule 1, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"1A. Every inquiry into the question whether or not a person is an indigent person shall be made, in the first instance, by the chief ministerial officer of the Court, unless the Court otherwise directs, and the Court may adopt the report of such officer as its own finding or may itself make an inquiry into the question.";

(v) to rule 3, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that, where there are more plaintiffs than one, it shall be sufficient if the application is presented by one of the plaintiffs.";

(vi) in rule 5,—

(a) to clause (c), the following proviso shall be added, namely:

"Provided that no application shall be rejected if, even after the value of the property disposed of by the applicant is taken into account, the applicant would be entitled to sue as an indigent person.";

aft of a 'a 'a' (b) in clause (e), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;
aft a 'a' (c)' after clause (e)', the following clauses shall be inserted, namely: ----

"(f) where the allegations made by the applicant in the application show that the suit would be barred by any law for the time being in force, or

(g) where any other person has entered into an agreement with him to finance the litigation.";

(vii) in rule 7,---

(a) in sub-rule (1), for the words "a memorandum of the substance of their evidence", the words "a full record of their evidence" shall be substituted;

(b) after sub-rule (1), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(1A) The examination of the witnesses under sub-rule (7) shall be confined to the matters specified in clause (b),

Inquiry into the means of an indigent person.

St. Ash &

1, 1

1 32 1

UN 1 1 1 1

- S., a 14

÷È

14,17

ñ . . .

1. ...

10. dt.

3. 1.

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

clause (c) and clause (e) of rule 5 but the examination of the applicant or his agent may relate to any of the matters specified in rule 5.";

(c) in sub-rule (2), for the words "as herein provided", the words and figure "under rule 6 or under this rule" shall be substituted:

(viii) in rule 8, for the brackets and words "(other than fees payable for service of process)", the words "or fees payable for service of process" shall be substituted;

(ix) after rule 9, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"9A. (1) Where a person, who is permitted to sue as an indi- Court to gent person, is not represented by a pleader, the Court may, if assign a plead**er** the circumstances of the case so require, assign a pleader to him. to an

(2) The High Court may, with the previous approval of the unrepresented State Government, make rules providing forindigent

(a) the mode of selecting pleaders to be assigned under person. sub-rule (1);

(b) the facilities to be provided to such pleaders by the Court;

(c) any other matter which is required to be or may be provided by the rules for giving effect to the provisions of sub-rule (1).";

(x) in rule 11, in clause (a), after the words "such service" the words "or to present copies of the plaint or concise statement" shall be inserted;

icons (xi) in rule 15, for the words "provided that he first pays", the words "provided that the plaint shall be rejected if he does not pay, either at the time of the institution of the suit or within such time thereafter as the Court may allow," shall be substituted;

(xii) after rule 15, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"15A. Nothing contained in rule 5, rule 7 or rule 15 shall prevent a Court, while rejecting an application under rule 5 or refusing an application under rule 7, from granting time to the for payapplicant to pay the requisite court-fee within such time as may be fixed by the Court or extended by it from time to time; and upon such payment and on payment of the costs referred to in sub-rule (2) of rule 15 within that time, the suit shall be deemed to have been instituted on the date on which the application for permission to sue as an indigent person was presented.";

(xiii) after rule 16, the following rules shall be inserted, nameodi ly:--

"17. Any defendant, who desires to plead a set-off or counterclaim, may be allowed to set up such claim as an indigent person, and the rules contained in this Order shall so far as may be, apply to him as if he were a plaintiff and his written statement . were a plaint.

BC 1 216. Grant of time

ment of

court-fee.

1173 6

15.

Loran. Res Sector ž ·

Defence by an indigent ·person.

and or State Government may make such supplementary provisions

18. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Order, the Central

as it thinks fit for providing free legal services to those who

Power of Government to provide for free legal services to indigent persons.

Amendment of Order XXXIV

1. 1 .

 $E_{\rm O}$

an:

Uste

~76G 'as

<1 ca...

1.3.1 1.

have been permitted to sue as indigent persons.
(2) The High Court may, with the previous approval of the State Government, make rules for carrying out the supplement-term provisions made by the Central or State Government for providing free legal services to indigent persons referred to in sub-rule (1), and such rules may include the nature and extent of such legal services, the conditions under which they may be

cies through which, such services may be rendered.".

82. In the First Schedule, in Order XXXIV,-

(i) in rule 6, for the words "the last preceding rule", the word and figure "rule 5" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) in rule 8A,---

(a) for the words "the last preceding rule", the word and figure "rule 8" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "on application by him", the words "on application by him in execution" shall be substituted;

(iii) to rule 10, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that where the mortgagor, before or at the time of the institution of the suit, tenders or deposits the amount due on the mortgage, or such amount as is not substantially deficientin the opinion of the Court, he shall not be ordered to pay the costs of the suit to the mortgagee and the mortgagor shall be entitled to recover his own costs of the suit from the mortgagee, unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, otherwise directs.";

(iv) after rule 10, the following rule shall be inserted; namely:
 "10A. Where in a suit for foreclosure, the mortgagor has,
 "10B before or at the time of the institution of the suit, tendered or deposited the sum due on the mortgage, or such sum as is not substantially deficient in the opinion of the Court, the Court shall
 "10B direct the mortgage to pay to the mortgagor mesne profits for the period beginning with the institution of the suit.";

 α isd(v) rule 15 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that o urule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following subet orule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Where a decree orders payment of money and charges it on immovable property on default of payment, the amount it commay be realised by sale of that property in execution of that bein to decree."

83. In the First Schedule, in Order XXXVI,---

(i) in rule 3,---

(a) in sub-rule (1), after the words "may be filed", the words "with an application" shall be inserted;

(b) in sub-rule (2),-

(i) for the words "The agreement", the words "The application" shall be substituted.

anter

(ii) for the words "it was presented"; the words "the application was presented" shall be substituted;

Power of Court to direct mortgagee to pay mesne profits.

> for 12. mentor

1 1. 41.

Amendment of Order XXXVI. 1.173

- 12 (h.

853 - 20MS

ភពៈ

00

(ii) after rule 5, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"6 No appeal shall lie from a decree passed under rule 5.".

No appeal from a decree passed under rule 5.

Amendment of

Order

XXXVII

9.1.F 84. In the First Schedule, in Order XXXVII,-

(i) in the heading, the words "ON NEGOTIABLE INSTRUMENTS" shall be omitted;

(ii) for rule 1, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"1. (1) This Order shall apply to the following Courts, Courts 11.18 1 namely:----کنید .

> (a) High Courts, City Civil Courts and Courts of Small Causes; and 13.7

(b) other Courts:

and classes of suits to which the Order ig to apply

neeri

312 A B

- 996.

Provided that in respect of the Courts referred to in clause (b), the High Court may, by notification in the Official Gazette, restrict the operation of this Order only to such categories of suits as it deems proper, and may also, from time to time, as the circumstances of the case may require, by subsequent notification in the Official Gazette, further restrict, enlarge or vary, the categories of suits to be brought under the operation of this Order as it deems proper.

(2) Subject to the provisions of sub-rule (1), the Order applies to the following classes of suits, namely:---. 14

(a) suits upon bills of exchange, hundles and promissory notes;

1 .1, 1 . (b) suits in which the plaintiff seeks only to recover a debt or liquidated demand in money payable by the defen-Maria Pres dant, with or without interest, arising,-5.

(i) on a written contract; or

(ii) on an enactment, where the sum sought to be recovered is a fixed sum of money or in the nature of a debt other than a penalty; or

od ma P Sat Press.

1. N

Pres Herry

(iii) on a guarantee, where the claim against the principal is in respect of a debt or liquidated demand only.";

(iii) for rule 2, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

2. (1) A suit, to which this Order applies, may if the plain- Institu-14 11 . . Yj tiff desires to proceed hereunder, be instituted by presenting a tion of n mari. Nave plaint which shall contain,—

summary suits.

(a) a specific averment to the effect that the suit is filed under this Order;

11.00

(b) that no relief, which does not fall within the ambit of this rule, has been claimed in the plaint; and

(c) the following inscription, immediately below the number of the suit in the title of the suit, namely:-

"(Under Order XXXVII of the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908).".

(2) The summons of the suit shall be in Form No. 4 in Appendix B or in such other Form as may, from time to time, be prescribed.

(3) The defendant shall not defend the suit referred to in sub-rule (1) unless he enters an appearance and in default of his entering an appearance the allegations in the plaint shall be deemed to be admitted and the plaintiff shall be entitled to a decree for any sum, not exceeding the sum mentioned in the summons, together with interest at the rate specified, if any, up to the date of the decree and such sum for costs as may be determined by the High Court from time to time by rules made in that behalf and such decree may be executed forthwith.';

(iv). for rule 3, the following rule shall be substituted, namely ----

Mi.a.J.1 "3. (1) In a suit to which this Order applies, the plaintiff for the line shall, together with the summons under rule 2, serve on the ode as addefendant a copy of the plaint and annexures thereto and the of defendant may, at any time within ten days of such service, defendant. St gas enter an appearance either in person or by pleader and, in cither and to rease, he shall file in Court an address for service of notices on him.

> т. "О ... (2) Unless otherwise ordered, all summonses, notices and other judicial processes, required to be served on the defendant, shall be deemed to have been duly served on him if they are left at the address given by him for such service.

> (3) On the day of entering the appearance, notice of such appearance shall be given by the defendant to the plaintiff's pleader, or, if the plaintiff sues in person, to the plaintiff himself, either by notice delivered at or sent by a pre-paid letter directed to the address of the plaintiff's pleader or of the net of plaintiff, as the case may be.

> (4) If the defendant enters an appearance, the plaintiff shall thereafter serve on the defendant a summons for judgment in Form No. 4A in Appendix B or such other Form as may be brokend prescribed from time to time, returnable not less than ten days from the date of service supported by an affidavit verifying the cause of action and the amount claimed and stating that in his dente belief there is no defence to the suit.

> main of (5) The defendant may, at any time within ten days from the service of such summons for judgment, by affidavit or otherwise disclosing such facts as may be deemed sufficient to entitle him to defend, apply on such summons for leave to defend such suit, and leave to defend may be granted to him

> > 5 2 2 1 2 1 2

Adda to a

4

1.5

10

1.00

٦.

SE.

12 13

appearance of

> anto 14 h ftost

, earsts

12 24

4

ec: - .

٦.

11.

ومواجد روا

nh.

of it

1:282

the unconditionally or upon such terms as may appear to the Court or Judge to be just:

Provided that leave to defend shall not be refused unless the Court is satisfied that the facts disclosed by the defendant do not indicate that he has a substantial defence to raise or that the defence intended to be put up by the defendant is frivolous or vexatious:

Provided further that, where a part of the amount claimed by the plaintiff is admitted by the defendant to be due from him, leave to defend the suit shall not be granted unless the amount so admitted to be due is deposited by the defendant in Court.

(6) At the hearing of such summons for judgment,-

(a) if the defendant has not applied for leave to defend, or if such application has been made and is refused, the plaintiff shall be entitled to judgment forthwith; or

(b) if the defendant is permitted to defend as to the whole or any part of the claim, the Court or Judge may direct him to give such security and within such time as may be fixed by the Court or Judge and that, on failure to give such security within the time specified by the Court or Judge or to carry out such other directions as may have been given by the Court or Judge, the plaintiff shall be entitled to judgment forthwith.

Vier by (7) The Court or Judge may, for sufficient cause shown by the defendant, excuse the delay of the defendant in entering an and a spearance or in applying for leave to defend the suit.". .g. ¹⁴ 3 (* 15 : 1 . 4 · 1 · 1 · 1 · 1 · .

85. In the First Schedule, in Order XXXVIII,-

(i) in rule 5, after sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be inserted; namely: ----

"(4) If an order of attachment is made without complying with the provisions of sub-rule (1) of this rule, such attachment shall be void.";

(ii) for rule 8, the following rule shall be substituted, namely:-

"8. Where any claim is preferred to property attached Adjudibefore judgment, such claim shall be adjudicated upon in the cation of manner hereinbefore provided for the adjudication of claims to claim to property attached in execution of a decree for the payment of attached money.";

attached before judgment.

(iii) after rule 11, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"11A. (1) The provisions of this Code applicable to an Provisions attachment made in execution of a decree shall, so far as may be, applicable apply to an attachment made before judgment which continues to attachmeni. after the judgment by virtue of the provisions of rule 11.

(2) An attachment made before judgment in a suit which is dismissed for default shall not become revived merely by rea-

Amendment of Order XXXVIII.

di attas

1 1140

A. 469

. . . .

son of the fact that the order for the dismissal of the suit for default has been set aside and the suit has been restored.".

286: In the First Schedule, in Order XXXIX,-

(*i*) in rule 1,—

(a) in clause (b), for the word "defraud", the word "defrauding" shall be substituted;

(b) after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(c) that the defendant threatens to dispossess the plaintiff or otherwise cause injury to the plaintiff in relation to any property in dispute in the suit,";

(c) after the words "sale, removal or disposition of the property", the words "or dispossession of the plaintiff, or otherwise causing injury to the plaintiff in relation to any property in dispute in the suit" shall be inserted;

(ii) in rule 2, sub-rules (3) and (4) shall be omitted;

(iii) after rule 2, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:----

"2A. (1) In the case of disobedience of any injunction granted or other order made under rule 1 or rule 2 or breach of any of the terms on which the injunction was granted or the order made, the Court granting the injunction or making the order, or any Court to which the suit or proceeding is transferred, may order the property of the person guilty of such disobedience or breach to be attached, and may also order such person to be detained in the civil prison for a term not exceeding three months. unless in the meantime the Court directs his release.

(2) No attachment made under this rule shall remain in force for more than one year, at the end of which time, if the and and disobedience or breach continues, the property attached may be sold and out of the proceeds, the Court may award such comno de pensation as it thinks fit to the injured party and shall pay the balance, if any, to the party entitled thereto.";

(iv) to rule 3, the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that, where it is proposed to grant an injunction without giving notice of the application to the opposite party. the court shall record the reasons for its opinion that the object of granting the injunction would be defeated by delay, and require the applicant-

> (a) to deliver to the opposite party, or to send to him by registered post, immediately after the order granting the injunction has been made, a copy of the application for injunction together with-

(i) a copy of the affidavit filed in support of the application;

(ii) a copy of the plaint; and

Consequence of disobedience or breach of injunc-

tion.

14.

136 :

11:11:11 - 11 - 15 - 15 -

nai

11.1

of to

de 21 -

5. 5. 10 118

Amend-

ment of

XXXIX.

Order

(iii) copies of documents on which the applicant relies, and

(b) to file, on the day on which such injunction is granted or on the day immediately following that day, an affidavit stating that the copies aforesaid have been so delivered or sent.";

(v) after rule 3, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:----

"3A. Where an injunction has been granted without giving notice to the opposite party, the Court shall make an endeavour to finally dispose of the application within thirty days from the date on which the injunction was granted; and where it is unable so to do, it shall record its reasons for such inability.";

(vi) to rule 4, the following provisos shall be added, namely: ---

"Provided that if in an application for temporary injunction or in any affidavit supporting such application, a party has knowingly made a false or misleading statement in relation to a material particular and the injunction was granted without giving notice to the opposite party, the Court shall vacate the injunction unless, for reasons to be recorded, it considers that it is not necessary so to do in the interests of justice:

Provided further that where an order for injunction has been passed after giving to a party an opportunity of being heard, the order shall not be discharged, varied or set aside on the application of that party except where such discharge, variation or setting aside has been necessitated by a change in the circumstances, or unless the Court is satisfied that the order has caused undue hardship to that party.";

(vii) in rule 8,---

111

(a) in sub-rule (1), the words "after notice to the defendant" shall be omitted;

(b) in sub-rule (2), the words "after notice to the plaintiff" shall be omitted;

(c) after sub-rule (2), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:--

"(3) Before making an order under rule 6 or rule 7 on an application made for the purpose, the Court shall, except where it appears that the object of making such order would be defeated by the delay, direct notice thereof to be given to the opposite party.".

87. In the First Schedule, in Order XLI,-

(i) rule 1,---

Amendment of Order XLI.

(a) to sub-rule (1), the following proviso shall be added, namely:---

"Provided that where two or more suits have been tried together and a common judgment has been delivered therefor and two or more appeals are filed against any

115 Law-103

Court to dispose of application for injunction within thirty days. decree covered by that judgment, whether by the same appellant or by different appellants, the Appellate Court may dispense with the filing of more than one copy of the judgment.";

(b) after sub-rule (2), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:---

"(3) Where the appeal is against a decree for payment of money, the appellant shall, within such time as the Appellate Court may allow, deposit the amount disputed in the appeal or furnish such security in respect thereof as the Court may think fit.".

(ii) after rule 3, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"3A. (1) When an appeal is presented after the expiry of the period of limitation specified therefor, it shall be accompanied by an application supported by affidavit setting forth the facts on which the appellant relies to satisfy the Court that he had sufficient cause for not preferring the appeal within such period. × . .

(2) If the Court sees no reason to reject the application without the issue of a notice to the respondent, notice thereof shall be issued to the respondent and the matter shall be finally decided by the Court before it proceeds to deal with the appeal under rule 11 or rule 13, as the case may be.

(3) Where an application has been made under sub-rule (1), the Court shall not make an order for the stay of execution of the decree against which the appeal is proposed to be filed so long as 动行手 化右头 the Court does not, after hearing under rule 11, decide to hear the appeal.";

(*iii*) in rule 5,—

(a) in sub-rule (1), the following Explanation shall be minut inserted at the end, namely:-

> "Explanation.-An order by the Appellate Court for the stay of execution of the decree shall be effective from the date of the communication of such order to the Court of first instance, but an affidavit sworn by the appellant, based on his personal knowledge, stating that an order for the stay of execution of the decree has been made by the Appellate Court shall, pending the receipt from the Appellate Court of the order for the stay of execution or any order to the contrary, be acted upon by the Court of first instance.";

bran.e. to Jamma . . .

114

(b) in sub-rule (4), for the words "Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-rule (3),", the words "Subject to the provision of sub-rule (3)," shall be substituted;

(iv) after sub-rule (4), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:---

Proprieto a 2 (for standing anything contained in the foregoing subrules, where the appellant fails to make the deposit or furnish THE WALFPOT

423

Applica-

condona-

tion for

tion of

delaÿ.

3.3 3 - 17

4. 137

s d' Ist

all ali

NO Y OLLS

Ze ,liente

tebro stati

the security specified in sub-rule (3) of rule 1, the Court shall not make an order staying the execution of the decree.";

(v) in rule 11, after sub-rule (3), the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(4) Where an Appellate Court, not being the High Court, dismisses an appeal under sub-rule (1), it shall deliver a judgment, recording in brief its grounds for doing so, and a decree shall be drawn up in accordance with the judgment.";

(va) after rule 11, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-

"11A. Every appeal shall be heard under rule 11 as expeditiously as possible and endeavour shall be made to conclude such hearing within sixty days from the date on which the memorandum of appeal is filed.";

Time within which hearing under rule 11 should be concluded.

(vi) in rule 14, after sub-rule (2), the following sub-rules shall be inserted, namely:---

"(3) The notice to be served on the respondent shall be accompanied by a copy of the memorandum of appeal.

(4) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in sub-rule (1), it shall not be necessary to serve notice of any proceeding incidental to an appeal on any respondent other than a person impleaded for the first time in the Appellate Court, unless he has appeared and filed an address for the service in the Court of first instance or has appeared in the appeal.

(5) Nothing in sub-rule (4) shall bar the respondent referred to in the appeal from defending it.";

(vii) in rule 17, in sub-rule (1), the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Explanation.--Nothing in this sub-rule shall be construed as empowering the Court to dismiss the appeal on the merits.";

(viii) in Tule 18, after the words "defray the cost of serving the notice", the words "or, if the notice is returned unserved, and it is found that the notice to the respondent has not been issued in consequence of the failure of the appellant to deposit, within any subsequent period fixed, the sum required to defray the cost of any further attempt to serve the notice," shall be inserted; (ix) rule 20 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:

"(2) No respondent shall be added under this rule, after the expiry of the period of limitation for appeal, unless the Court, for reasons to be recorded, allows that to be done, on such terms as to costs as it thinks fit.";

(x) in rule 22,--

(a) in sub-rule (1), for the words "on any of the grounds decided against him in the Court below, but take any cross-objection", the words "but may also state that the finding against him in the Court below in respect of any issue ought to have been in his favour; and may also take any cross-objection" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-rule (1), the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

"Explanation.—A respondent aggrieved by a finding of the Court in the judgment on which the decree appealed against is based may, under this rule, file cross-objection in respect of the decree in so far as it is based on that finding, notwithstanding that by reason of the decision of the Court on any other finding which is sufficient for the decision of the suit, the decree, is, wholly or in part, in favour of that respondent.":

(xi) after rule 23, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:-----

"23A. Where the Court from whose decree an appeal is preferred has disposed of the case otherwise than on a preliminary point, and the decree is reversed in appeal and a re-trial is considered necessary, the Appellate Court shall have the same powers as it has under rule 23.";

(xii) in rule 25, after the words "and the reasons therefor", the words "within such time as may be fixed by the Appellate Court or extended by it from time to time" shall be inserted;

(xiii) after rule 26, the following rule shall be inserted, namely:----

"26A. Where the Appellate Court remands a case under rule 23 or rule 23A, or frames issues and refers them for trial under rule 25, it shall fix a date for the appearance of the parties before the Court from whose decree the appeal was preferred for the purpose of receiving the directions of that Court as to further proceedings in the suit.";

(xiv) in rule 27, in sub-rule (1), after clause (a), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(aa) the party seeking to produce additional evidence, establishes that notwithstanding the exercise of due diligence, such evidence was not within his knowledge or could not, after the exercise of due diligence, be produced by him at the time when the decree appealed against was passed, or";

Remand in other cases. · St the

egt?

ī., . .

Order of remand to mention date of next hearing. . 41

(xv) rule 30 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1) as so re-numbered, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) Where a written judgment is to be pronounced, it shall be sufficient if the points for determination, the decision thereon and the final order passed in the appeal are read out and it shall not be necessary for the Court to read out the whole judgment, but a copy of the whole judgment shall be made available for the perusal of the parties or their pleaders immediately after the judgment is pronounced.";

(xvi) in rule 33, after the words "may not have filed any appeal or objection", the words "and may, where there have been decrees in cross-suits or where two or more decrees are passed in one suit, be exercised in respect of all or any of the decrees, although an appeal may not have been filed against such decrees" shall be inserted.

88. In the First Schedule, in Order XLII, after rule 1, the following Amendrules shall be inserted, namely:— Order

"2. At the time of making an order under rule 11 of Order XLI Power for the hearing of a second appeal, the Court shall formulate the substantial question of law as required by section 100, and in doing so, the Court may direct that the second appeal be heard on the question so formulated and it shall not be open to the appellant to urge any other ground in the appeal without the leave of the Court, given in accordance with the provision of section 100.

Power of Court to direct that the appeal be heard on the question formulated

by it.

XLII.

3. Reference in sub-rule (4) of rule 14 of Order XLI to the Court of first instance shall, in the case of an appeal from an appellate decree or order, be construed as a reference to the Court to which the appeal was preferred from the original decree or order.". Application of rule 14 of Order XLI.

89. In the First Schedule, in Order XLIII,-

Amendment of Order XLIII.

(i) in rule 1,---

(a) in clause (a), the words, figures and letter "except where the procedure specified in rule 10A of Order VII has been followed" shall be inserted at the end;

(b) clauses (b), (e), (g), (h), (m), (o) and (v) shall be omitted;

(c) after clause (j), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(ja) an order rejecting an application made under subrule (1) of rule 106 of Order XXI, provided that an order on the original application, that is to say, the application referred to in sub-rule (1) of rule 105 of that Order is appealable."; (d) after clause (n), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: --

"(na) an order under rule 5 or rule 7 of Order XXXIII rejecting an application for permission to sue as an indigent person;";

word, figure and letter ", rule 2A" shall be inserted;

(f) in clause (u), after the figures "23", the words, figures and letter "or rule 23A" shall be inserted;

(ii) after rule 1, the following rule shall be inserted, namely: -

"1A. (1) Where any order is made under this Code against a party and thereupon any judgment is pronounced against such party and a decree is drawn up, such party may, in an appeal against the decree, contend that such order should not have been made and the judgment should not have been pronounced.

(2) In an appeal against a decree passed in a suit after recording a compromise or refusing to record a compromise, it shall be open to the appellant to contest the decree on the ground that the compromise should, or should not have been recorded.".

90. In the First Schedule, in Order XLIV,-

(i) for the heading, the following heading shall be substituted, namely:-

"Appeals by Indigent Persons";

(*ii*) in rule 1,—

(a) in the marginal heading, for the words "as pauper", the words "as an indigent person" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-rule (1), for the word "pauper" or "paupers", the words "indigent person" or "indigent persons" shall, as the case may be, be substituted;

(c) sub-rule (2) shall be omitted;

"2. Where an application is rejected under rule 1, the Court may, while rejecting the application, allow the applicant to pay the requisite Court-fee, within such time as may be fixed by the Court or extended by it from time to time; and upon such payment, the memorandum of appeal in respect of which such fee is payable shall have the same force and effect as if such fee had been paid in the first instance.

3. (1) Where an applicant, referred to in rule 1, was allowed to sue or appeal as an indigent person in the Court from whose decree the appeal is preferred, no further inquiry in respect of the question whether or not he is an indigent person shall be necessary if the applicant has made an affidavit stating that he has not ceased to be an indigent person since the date of the

Grant of time for payment of Courtfee.

Inquiry as to whether applicant is an indigent person.

Right to challenge nonappealable orders in appeal against decrees.

Amendment of Order XLIV. 015/

ы с, не formulatic с, ft

2003 (13) ອີດດັບດີ (13) (13)

BU LI

OF 1976]

decree appealed from; but if the Government Pleader or the respondent disputes the truth of the statement made in such affidavit, an inquiry into the question aforesaid shall be held by the Appellate Court, or, under the orders of the Appellate Court, by niw an officer of that Court.

(2) Where the applicant, referred to in rule 11, is alleged to have become an indigent person since the date of the decree appealed from, the inquiry into the question whether or not he is an indigent person shall be made by the Appellate Court or, ong winder the orders of the Appellate Court, by an officer of that Court unless the Appellate Court considers/it necessary in the toro circumstances of the case that the inquiry should be held by the be court from whose decision the appeal is preferred.".

02/09 91. In the First Schedule, in Order XLV, rule 2 shall be re-numbered as sub-rule (1) of that rule, and after sub-rule (1), as so re-numbered, the following sub-rule shall be inserted, namely;---

"(2) Every petition under sub-rule (1) shall be heard as expeditiously as possible and endeavour shall be made to conclude the this posal of the petition within sixty days from the date on which the petition is presented to the Court under sub-rule (1).".

92. In the First Schedule, in Order XLVII,---

(i) in rule 1, the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:---

"Explanation.-The fact that the decision on a question of law on which the judgment of the Court is based has been reversed or modified by the subsequent decision of a superior Court in any other case, shall not be a ground for the review of such judgment."; × 45 ...

L. Marshi (ii) in rule 7, for sub-rule (1), the following sub-rule shall be to it was not about the contractions of both than a t

213 214 uidiw dnot be appealable; but an order granting an application may be objected to at once by an appeal from the order granting, the s mintel application or in an appeal from the decree or order finally passed to mue of made in the suit.". 1. 每一回日常运输,主要的公司数、每、数公司运 the ended of the contract of the end of the Contract of the co

CHAPTER IV

asb ...

Amendment of Appendix

Α.

100 AMENDMENT OF THE FORMS Diw Attnicke of to superal differential and the second and the heading "(3) superal the beading "(3) superal product of the beading "(3) PLAINTS",

ivisition (i) in Form No. 37; for paragraph 2; the following paragraph i " shall be substituted, namely:----and the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the · . .

> "*2. The plaintiff has obtained the leave of the Court for the institution, of this suit

or Alman

*Not applicable where suit is instituted by the Advocate General.";

Amend ment of Order XLVII.

1387 3.34 1 1.09

Amend. ment

of Order

XLV.

823

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

(*ii*) in Form No. 45, in sub-section (2) of paragraph 6, for the words "a decree for the balance", the words "an order for the balance" shall be substituted;

(*iii*) in Form No. 46, in paragraph 6, the words "together with mesne profits" shall be added at the end.

94. In the First Schedule, in Appendix B,-

Amendment of Appendix **B**.

(i) in Form No. 2, for the words "and you are directed to produce on that day all the documents upon which you intend to rely in support of your defence", the words "and further you are hereby directed to file on that day a written statement of your defence and to produce on the said day all documents in your possession or power upon which you base your defence or claim for set-off or counterclaim, and where you rely on any other document whether in your possession or power or not, as evidence in support of your defence or claim for set-off or counter-claim, you shall enter such documents in a list to be annexed to the written statement" shall be substituted;

(ii) for Form No. 4, the following Form shall be substituted, namely:---

"No. 4

SUMMONS IN A SUMMARY SUIT

(Order XXXVII, rule 2)

(Title)

To

[Name, description and place of residence]

WHEREAShas instituted a suit against you under Order XXXVII ofthe Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, for Rs.and interest, you arehereby summoned to cause an appearance to be entered for you, withinten days from the service hereof, in default whereof the plaintiff will beentitled, after the expiration of the said period of ten days, to obtain adecree for any sum not exceeding the sum of Rs.and the sum ofRs.for costs, together with such interest, if any, as the Court mayorder.

If you cause an appearance to be entered for you, the plaintiff will thereafter serve upon you a summons for judgment at the hearing of which you will be entitled to move the Court for leave to defend the suit.

Leave to defend may be obtained if you satisfy the Court by affidavit or otherwise that there is a defence to the suit on the merits or that it is reasonable that you should be allowed to defend.

Given under my hand and the seal of the Court, this day of

19

Judge,";

(iii) after Form No. 4, the following Form shall be inserted, namely:---

"No. 4A

SUMMONS FOR JUDGMENT IN A SUMMARY SUIT

(Order XXXVII, rule 3)

(Title)

In the Court, at Suit No. of 19. XYZ Plaintiff.

Versus

A B C

Defendant.

Upon reading the affidavit of the plaintiff the Court makes the following order, namely:--

Let all parties concerned attend the Court or Judge, as the case may be, on the day of 19, at o'clock in the forenoon on the hearing of the application of the plaintiff that he be at liberty to obtain judgment in this suit against the defendant (or if against one or some or several, insert names) for Rs. and for interest and costs.

Dated the day of 19 .".

95. In the First Schedule, in Appendix E,-

Amendment of Appendix

(i) in Form No. 7, after the words "by assignment", the words \mathbf{E} . "or without assignment" shall be inserted;

.97

(ii) in Form No. 14, the word "annas" shall be omitted;

(iii) after Form No. 16, the following Form shall be inserted, namely:-

"No. 16A

AFFIDAVIT OF ASSETS TO BE MADE BY A JUDGMENT-DEBTOR

[Order XXI, rule 41(2)]

Vs

In the Court of

A,*B*,....

Decree-holder.

MIT A MARCHER

Judgment-debior

I of of

oath state on_____as follows:-____as follows:-____

March Sparse

Code of Civil Procedure (Amendment)

1. My full name is.....

(Block capitals)

2. I live at

*3. I am married

single

widower (widow)

divorced

4. The following persons are dependent upon me: --

5. My employment, trade or profession is that of **c**arried on by me at

I am a director of the following companies:-

6. My present annual/monthly/weekly income, after paying income-tax, is as follows:---

(a) From my employment, trade or profession Rs.

(b) From other sources Rs.

*7. (a) I own the house in which I live; its value is Rs.

I pay as outgoings by way of rates, mortgage, interest etc., the annual sum of Rs.

(b) I pay as rent the annual sum of Rs.

8. I possess the following:---

- (a) Banking accounts;
- (b) Stocks and shares;
- (c) Life and endowment policies; Give particulars.
- (d) House property;
- (e) Other property;
- (f) Other securities;

9. The following debts are due to me: ----

(give particulars)

(a) From

Rs.

(b) From

Rs.

(etc.)

of

of

Sworn before me, etc.";

(iv) in Form No. 24, after the first paragraph, the following paragraph shall be inserted, namely:---

"It is also ordered that you should attend Court on the

day of , to take notice of the date fixed for 19

settling the terms of the proclamation of sale.";

*Strike off the word₆ which are not applicable.

11

(v) in Form No. 29, in the Schedule of Property, after the existing columns, the following columns shall be added, namely:—

"The value of the property	The value of the property as
as stated by the decree-	stated by the judgment-debtor.".
holder.	

96. In the First Schedule, in Appendix H,-

Amendment of Appendix H.

(i) after Form No. 2, the following Form shall be inserted, namely: —

"No. 2A

LIST OF WITNESSES PROPOSED TO BE CALLED BY PLAINTIFF/DEFENDANT. (Order XVI, rule 1)

Name of the party	Name and address	
which proposes to	of the witness	Remarks";
call the witness		

(*ii*) for Form No. 11, the following Forms shall be substituted, namely:—

"No. 11

NOTICE TO CERTIFICATED, NATURAL, OR, de facto GUARDIAN

(Order XXXII, rule 3) (*Title*)

То

(Certificated/Natural/de facto Guardian)

WHEREAS an application has been presented on the part of the plaintiff* on behalf of the minor defendant* in the above suit for the appointment of a guardian for the suit for the minor defendant....., you (insert the name of the guardian appointed or declared by Court, or natural guardian, or the person in whose care the minor is) are hereby required to take notice that unless you appear before this Court on or before the day appointed for the hearing of the case and stated in the appended summons, and express your consent to act as guardian for the suit for the minor, the Court will proceed to appoint some other person to act as a guardian for the minor, for the purposes of the said suit.

Given under my hand and the seal of the Court, this day of

Judge.

No. 11A

1, 11 A. 1

NOTICE TO MINOR DEFENDANT

'Order XXXII, rule 3)

(Title)

To

Minor Defendant.

S. Contraction

WHEREAS an application has been presented on the part of the plaintiff in the above suit for the appointment of *as guardian for the

*Strike off the words which are not applicable.

day

10 of 1897.

suit for you, the minor defendant, you are hereby required to take notice to appear in this Court in person on the day of 19, at o'clock in the forenoon to show cause against the application, failing which the said application will be heard and determined ex parts.

Given under my hand and the seal of the Court, this of 19.

Judge.".

CHAPTER V

REPEAL AND SAVINGS

Repeal and savings.

141. 241

97. (1) Any amendment made, or any provision inserted in the principal Act by a State Legislature or a High Court before the commencement of this Act shall, except in so far as such amendment or provision is consistent with the provisions of the principal Act as amended by this Act, stand repealed.

(2) Notwithstanding that the provisions of this Act have come into force or the repeal under sub-section (1) has taken effect, and without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of section 6 of the General Clauses Act, 1897,--

(a) the amendment made to clause (2) of section 2 of the principal Act by section 3 of this Act shall not affect any appeal against the determination of any such question as is referred to in section 47 and every such appeal shall be dealt with as if the said section 3 had not come into force;

(b) the provisions of section 20 of the principal Act, as amended by section 7 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any suit pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 7; and every such suit shall be tried as if the said section 7 had not come into force;

(c) the provisions of section 21 of the principal Act, as amended by section 8 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any suit pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 8; and every such suit shall be tried as if the said section 8 had not come into force;

(d) the provisions of section 25 of the principal Act, as substituted by section 11 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any suit, appeal or other proceeding wherein any report has been made under the provisions of section 25 before the commencement of the said section 11; and every such suit, appeal or other proceeding shall be dealt with as if the said section 11 had not come into force;

(e) the provisions of section 34 of the principal Act, as amended by section 13 of this Act, shall not affect the rate at which interest may be allowed on a decree in any suit instituted before the commencement of the said section 13 and interest on a decree passed in such suit shall be ordered in accordance with the provisions of section 34 as they stood before the commencement of the said section 13 as if the said section 13 had not come into force;

(f) the provisions of section 35A of the principal Act, as amended by section 14 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any proceedings for revision, pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 14 and every such proceeding shall be dealt with and disposed of as if the said section 14 had not come into force; (g) the provisions of section 60 of the principal Act, as amended by section 23 of this Act, shall not apply to any attachment made before the commencement of the said section 23;

(h) the amendment of section 80 of the principal Act by section 27 of this Act shall not apply to or affect any suit instituted before the commencement of the said section 27; and every such suit shall be dealt with as if section 80 had not been amended by the said section 27;

(i) the provisions of section 82 of the principal Act, as amended by section 28 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any decree passed against the Union of India or a State or, as the case may be, a public officer, before the commencement of the said section 28 or to the execution of any such decree; and every such decree or execution shall be dealt with as if the said section 28 had not come into force;

(j) the provisions of section 91 of the principal Act, as amended by section 30 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any suit, appeal or proceeding instituted or filed before the commencement of the said section 30; and every such suit, appeal or proceeding shall be disposed of as if the said section 30 had not come into force;

(k) the provisions of section 92 of the principal Act, as amended by section 31 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any suit, appeal or proceeding instituted or filed before the commencement of the said section 31; and every such suit, appeal or proceeding shall be disposed of as if the said section 31 had not come into force;

(1) the provisions of section 96 of the principal Act, as amended by section 33 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any appeal against the decree passed in any suit instituted before the commencement of the said section 33; and every such appeal shall be dealt with as if the said section 33 had not come into force;

(m) the provisions of section 100 of the principal Act, as substituted by section 37 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any appeal from an appellate decree or order which had been admitted, before the commencement of the said section 37, after hearing under rule 11 of Order XLI; and every such admitted appeal shall be dealt with as if the said section 37 had not come into force;

(n) section 100A, as inserted in the principal Act by section 38 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any appeal against the decision of a single Judge of a High Court under any Letters Patent which had been admitted before the commencement of the said section 38; and every such admitted appeal shall be disposed of as if the said section 38 had not come into force;

(o) the amendment of section 115 of the principal Act by section 43 of this Act shall not apply to or affect any proceeding for revision which had been admitted, after preliminary hearing, before the commencement of the said section 43; and every such proceeding for revision shall be disposed of as if the said section 43 had not come into force; (p) the provisions of section 141 of the principal Act, as amended by section 47 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any proceeding which is pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 47; and every such proceeding shall be dealt with as if the said section 47 had not come into force;

(q) the provisions of rules 31, 32, 48A, 57 to 59, 90 and 97 to 103 of Order XXI of the First Schedule as amended or, as the case may be, substituted or inserted by section 72 of this Act shall not apply to or affect—

(i) any attachment subsisting immediately before the commencement of the said section 72, or

(*ii*) any suit instituted before such commencement under rule 63 aforesaid to establish right to attached property or under rule 103 aforesaid to establish possession, or

(*iii*) any proceeding to set aside the sale of any immovable property,

and every such attachment, suit or proceeding shall be continued as if the said section 72 had not come into force;

(r) the provisions of rule 4 of Order XXII of the First Schedule, as substituted by section 73 of this Act, shall not apply to any order of abatement made before the commencement of the said section 73;

(s) the amendment, as well as substitution, made in Order XXIII of the First Schedule by section 74 of this Act shall not apply to any suit or proceeding pending before the commencement of the said section 74;

(t) the provisions of rules 5A and 5B of Order XXVII, as inserted by section 76 of this Act, shall not apply to any suit, pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 76 against the Government or any public officer; and every such suit shall be dealt with as if the said section 76 had not come into force;

and the second completes

(u) the provisions of rules 1A, 2A and 3 of Order XXVIIA, as inserted or substituted, as the case may be, by section 77 of this Act shall not apply to or affect any suit which is pending before the commencement of the said section 77;

(v) rules 2A, 3A and 15 of Order XXXII of the First Schedule, as amended, or as the case may be, substituted by section 79 of this Act, shall not apply to a suit pending at the commencement of the said section 79 and every such suit shall be dealt with and disposed of as if the said section 79 had not come into force;

(w) the provisions of Order XXXIII of the First Schedule, as amended by section 81 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any suit or proceeding pending before the commencement of the said section 81 for permission to sue as a pauper; and every such suit or proceeding shall be dealt with and disposed of as if the said section 81 had not come into force;

(x) the provisions of Order XXXVII of the First Schedule, as amended by section 84 of this Act, shall not apply to any suit pending before the commencement of the said section 84; and every such suit shall be dealt with and disposed of as if the said section 84 had not come into force;

(y) the provisions of Order XXXIX of the First Schedule, as amended by section 86 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any injunction subsisting immediately before the commencement of the said section 86; and every such injunction and proceeding for disobedience of such injunction shall be dealt with as if the said section 86 had not come into force;

(z) the provisions of Order XLI of the First Schedule, as amended by section 87 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any appeal pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 87; and every such appeal shall be disposed of as if the said section 87 had not come into force;

(za) the provisions of Order XLII of the First Schedule, as amended by section 88 of this Act, shall not apply to or affect any appeal from an appellate decree or order which had been admitted, before the commencement of the said section 88, after hearing under rule 11 of Order XLI; and every such admitted appeal shall be dealt with as if the said section 88 had not come into force;

(zb) the provisions of Order XLIII of the First Schedule, as amended by section 89 of this Act, shall not apply to any appeal against any order pending immediately before the commencement of the said section 89; and every such appeal shall be disposed of as if the said section 89 had not come into force.

(3) Save as otherwise provided in sub-section (2), the provisions of the principal Act, as amended by this Act, shall apply to every suit, proceeding, appeal or application, pending at the commencement of this Act or instituted or filed after such commencement, notwithstanding the fact that the right, or cause of action, in pursuance of which such suit, proceeding, appeal or application is instituted or filed, had been acquired and the second sec orthad accrued before such commencement

CHAPTER VI

Amendment of the Limitation Act, 1963

98. (1) In the Limitation Act, 1963, in the Schedule, in the entry in the second column, against article 127, for the words "Thirty days", the words "Sixty days" shall be substituted.

Amendment of Schen duleof Act:36 of 1963.

10/16 Po

(2) Where the period specified in article 127 of the Schedule to the Li-36 of 1963. mitation Act, 1963, had expired on or before the commencement of this Act, nothing contained in sub-section (1) shall be construed as enabling such application as is referred to in the said article, to be filed after the commencement of this Act by reason only of the fact that a longer . period therefor is specified in the Act aforesaid by reason of the provisions of sub-section (1).

THE SALARIES AND ALLOWANCES OF MEMBERS OF PARLIAMENT (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

No. 105 of 1976

[9th September, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament Act, 1954.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:--

Short title. 1. This Act may be called the Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament (Amendment) Act, 1976.

Amendment of long title. 2. In the Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament Act, 1954 (hereinafter referred to as the principal Act), in the long title, for the words "salaries and allowances", the words "salary, allowances and pension" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 1.

Amend-

ment of section 2.

3. In section 1 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), for the words "Salaries and Allowances", the words "Salary, Allowances and Pension" shall be substituted.

4. In section 2 of the principal Act, for sub-clause (b) of clause (e), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely: ---

'(b) in relation to a new member,--

(i) where such new member is a member of the Council of States elected in a biennial election, or nominated, to that House, the period beginning with the date of publication of the notification in the official Gazette notifying his name under section 71 of the Representation of the People Act, 1951; or

43 of 1951.

30 of 1954.

111

÷.

[ACT 105 OF 1976] Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament (Amendment)

(ii) where such new member is a member of the House of the People elected in a general election held for the purpose of constituting a new House of the People, the period beginning with the date of publication of the notification of the Election Commission under section 73 of the said Act; or

(iii) where such new member is a member of either House of Parliament elected in a bye-election to that House or a member nominated to the House of the People, the period beginning with the date of his election referred to in section 67A of the said Act or, as the case may be, the date of his nomination,

and ending with, in each such case, the date on which his seat becomes vacant.'.

5. Section 5 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1)thereof and after that sub-section as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2) Where in any year a member does not perform during any session any such journey as is referred to in the second proviso to sub-section (1), or the number of such journeys performed by him during any session, is less than the maximum specified in that proviso with respect to such session, then, such member shall be entitled to perform all or, as the case may be, the remaining number, of such journeys during any other session or sessions in that year, in addition to the number of journeys which he is otherwise entitled to perform under that proviso during such other session or sessions.".

6. After section 6B of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely: —

"6C. Without prejudice to the other provisions of this Act, where during any part of a year, the usual place of residence of a member in his constituency is inaccessible to or from any place outside his constituency by road, rail or steamer due to climatic conditions, but there is air service between any place in his constituency, and the nearest place, having rail service, outside his constituency, such member shall be entitled to travel to and fro by air from the nearest place in his constituency where there is air service to such place having rail service:

Provided that where the nearest place having air service is outside his constituency, such member shall be entitled to travel to and fro by air only from such place to the nearest place having rail service.".

7. After section 8 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely :---

Insertion of new section 8A.

Pension.

· · · · · · "8A. (1) With effect from the commencement of the Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament (Amendment) Act, 1976, there shall be paid a pension of three hundred rupees per mensem

115 Law-105

ndt

17 1

1 1. 11

Amendment of section 5.

Insertion of new section 6C. Air travel facilities in certain circumstances.

833

834 Salaries and Allowances of Members of Parliament (Amendment) [ACT 105

to every person who has served for a period of five-years, whether continuous or not,---

(i) as a member of the Council of States; or

-74

- damad

5 . i

PShilish

· .(11.)

> 19/211 1. mit 1.1

oisnet ni

ad.

L an

here

11111

de dep

(ii) as a member of the House of the People; or

(iii) partly as a member of the Council of States and partly as a member of the House of the People; or

(iv) as a member of the Provisional Parliament; or

(v) partly as a member of the Provisional Parliament and-

(a) partly as a member of the Council of States and partly as a member of the House of the People, or

(b) partly as a member of the Council of States or partly as a member of the House of the People:

Provided that where any person has served as aforesaid for a period exceeding five years, there shall be paid to him an additional pension of fifty rupees per mensem for every year in excess of five, so, however, that in no case the pension payable to such person shall exceed five hundred rupees per mensem.

Explanation.—For the purposes of clauses (iv) and (v) of sub-section (1), "Provisional Parliament" shall include the body which functioned as the Constituent Assembly of the Dominion of India immediately before the Commencement of the Constitution.

(2) Where any person entitled to pension under sub-section (1),—

(i) is elected to the office of the President or Vice-President or is appointed to the office of the Governor of any State or the Administrator of any Union territory; or

(ii) becomes a member of the Council of States or the House of the People or any Legislative Assembly of a State or Union territory or any Legislative Council of a State or the Metropolitan Council of Delhi constituted under section 3 of the Delhi Administration Act, 1966; or

19 of 1966.

(iii) is employed on a salary under the Central Government or any State Government, or any corporation owned or controlled by the Central Government or any State Government, or any local authority or becomes otherwise entitled to any remuneration from such Government, corporation or local authority,

such person shall not be entitled to any pension under sub-section (1)for the period during which he continues to hold such office or as such member, or is so employed, or continues to be entitled to such remuneration:

Provided that where the salary payable to such person for holding such office or being such member or so employed, or where the remuneration referred to in clause (iii) payable to such person, is, in either case, less than the pension payable to him under subsection (1), such person shall be entitled only to receive the balance as pension under that sub-section. al Same

OF 1976]

(3) Where any person entitled to pension under sub-section (1) is also entitled to any pension from the Central Government or any State Government, or any corporation owned or controlled by the Central Government or any State Government, or any local authority, under any law or otherwise, then,—

(a) where the amount of pension to which he is entitled under such law or otherwise, is equal to or in excess of that to which he is entitled under sub-section (1), such person shall not be entitled to any pension under that sub-section; and

(b) where the amount of pension to which he is entitled under such law or otherwise, is less than that to which he is entitled under sub-section (1), such person shall be entitled to pension under that sub-section only of an amount which falls short of the amount of pension to which he is otherwise entitled under that sub-section.

(4) In computing the number of years, for the purposes of sub-section (1), the period during which a person has served as a Minister as defined in the Salaries and Allowances of Ministers Act, 1952 or an Officer of Parliament as defined in the Salaries and Allowances of Officers of Parliament Act, 1953, (other than the Chairman of the Council of States), or both, by virtue of his membership in the House of the People or in the Council of States shall also be taken into account."

8. In sub-section (3) of section 9 of the principal Act,

Amendment of section 9.

(a) after clause (e), the following clause shall be inserted, section 9. namely: ---

"(*ee*) the form in which certificates, if any, shall be furnished to be any person for the purpose of claiming any pension under this Act;";

(b) in clause (g), for the words "daily and travelling allowances", the words "daily and travelling allowances and pension" shall be substituted.

68 DOM 1

58 of 1952. 20 of 1953. THE UNTOUCHABILITY (OFFENCES) AMENDMENT AND MISCELLANEOUS PROVISION ACT, 1976

a star in the star in

- 1 · · · · · ·

are per trais

- . Y - - 1

st. ditty fe

No. 106 OF 1976

1.

[13th September, 1976.]

. 1

An Act to amend the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955 and further to amend the Representation of the People Act, 1951. 1012 S

ł,

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:--he i mandere da an el el el el

CHAPTER I

PRELIMINARY

1. (1) This Act may be called the Untouchability (Offences) Amend-Short title ment and Miscellaneous Provision Act, 1976.

> (2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

CHAPTER II

Amendment of the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955

Amendment of the long title.

and com-

mence-"ment.

> 2. In the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955 (hereinafter referred 22 of 1955. to as the principal Act), in the long title, for the words 'practice of "Untouchability"', the words 'preaching and practice of "Untouchability"' shall be substituted.

(836)

Untouchability (Offences) Amendment and 837 Miscellaneous Provision

3. In section 1 of the principal Act, in sub-section (1), for the words and brackets "the Untouchability (Offences) Act", the words "the Protection of Civil Rights Act" shall be substituted.

4. In section 2 of the principal Act,—

(i) clause (a) shall be re-lettered as clause (aa), and before clause (aa) as so re-lettered, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:—

(a) "civil rights" means any right accruing to a person by reason of the abolition of "untouchability" by article 17 of the Constitution;";

(*ii*) for clause (*b*), the following clause shall be substituted, namely: --

(b) "place" includes a house, building and other structure and premises; and also includes a tent, vehicle and vessel;';

(*iii*) in clause (d), for the words "and includes all lands and subsidiary shrines appurtenant or attached to any such place;", the following shall be substituted, namely:—

"and includes---

(i) all lands and subsidiary shrines appurtenant or attached to any such place,

(*ii*) a privately owned place of worship which is, in fact, allowed by the owner thereof to be used as a place of public worship, and

(*ili*) such land or subsidiary shrine appurtenant to such privately owned place of worship as is allowed by the owner thereof to be used as a place of public religious worship;";

(iv) after clause (d), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely: --

'(da) "prescribed" means prescribed by rules made under this Act;

(db) "Scheduled Castes" has the meaning assigned to it in clause (24) of article 366 of the Constitution;";

(v) in clause (e), for the words "and includes a laundry, a hair cutting saloon and any other place where services are rendered to customers", the following shall be substituted, namely:—

"and includes----

(i) any place from where goods are sold by a hawker or vendor or from a mobile van or cart,

(ii) a laundry and a hair cutting saloon,

ion in Libraria

(iii) any other place where services arc rendered to customers"

Amender " ment of section 1.

Amendment of section 2.

14.2.1

Amendment of section 3.

5. In section 3 of the principal Act,-

(i) in clause (a), the words "or belonging to the same religious denomination" shall be omitted;

(ii) in clause (b),-

(a) after the word "water-course,", the words "river or lake or bathing at any ghat of such tank, water-course, river or lake" shall be inserted;

(b) the words "or belonging to the same religious denomination" shall be omitted;

(*iii*) for the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both", the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more than six months and also with fine which shall be not less than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees" shall be substituted.

6. In section 4 of the principal Act,—

. (i) for the words "persons professing the same religion or belonging to the same religious denomination or any section thereof, as such person", wherever they occur, the words "any section thereof" shall be substituted;

(ii) in clause (iii), after the words "trade or business", the words "or employment in any job" shall be inserted;

(*iii*) in clause (x), for the words "taking part in any religious procession", the words "taking part in, or taking out, any religious, social or cultural procession" shall be substituted;

(iv) for the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both", the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more than six months and also with fine which shall be not less than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees" shall be substituted;

(v) the following Explanation shall be inserted at the end, namely:-

'*Explanation*—For the purposes of this section, "enforcement of any disability" includes any discrimination on the ground of "untouchability".'.

Amendment of section 5. 7. In section 5 of the principal Act,—

(i) in clause (a), the words "attached thereto" shall be omitted;

(ii) for the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both", the words "shall be punishable with

Amend. ment of section 4. -

. .

1 11

- 1.1

Untouchability (Offences) Amendment and Miscellaneous Provision

imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more than six months and also with fine which shall be not less than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees" shall be substituted.

. 8. In section 6 of the principal Act, for the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both", the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more than six months and also with fine which shall be not less than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees" shall be substituted.

9. In section 7 of the principal Act,-

(i) in sub-section (1),

(a) in clause (c), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;

(b) after clause (c), as so amended, the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---425

(d) insults or attempts to insult, on the ground of "untouchability", a member of a Scheduled Caste;'; . . .

and the management of the

(c) for the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months, or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both", the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more than six months and also with fine which shall be notless than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees" shall be substituted;

(d) the Explanation shall be re-numbered as Explanation I, and after Explanation I as so re-numbered, the following Explanation shall be inserted, namely:-14.15

'Explanation II.—For the purposes of clause (c), a person that makes, shall be deemed to incite or encourage, the practice of "untouchability"--s Hi

> (i) if he, directly or indirectly, preaches "untouchability" or its practice in any form; or

(ii) if he justifies, whether on historical, philosophical or religious grounds or on the ground of any tradition of the caste system or on any other ground, the practice of "untouchability" in any form';

(ii) after sub-section (1), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

(1A) Whoever commits any offence against the person or property of any individual as a reprisal or revenge for his having we exercised any right accruing to him by reason of the abolition of "untouchability" under article 17 of the Constitution, shall, where the offence is punishable with imprisonment for a term exceed-

Amendment of

section 7.

Amendment of

section 6.

аΛ per la sua

1 1 1 1 1

> н. Б . 1111 A.1)7

. 161 2 in apoint 39/10-201 which shall not be less than two years and also with fine.';

(ii) in sub-section (2), in clause (ii), for the words ("shall be punishable with imprisonment which may extend to six months or with fine which may extend to five hundred rupees, or with both" the words "shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term of not less than one month and not more than six months, and also with fine which shall be not less than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees" shall be substituted.

10. After section 7 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely: ---

'7A. (1) Whoever compels any person, on the ground of "untouchability", to do any scavenging or sweeping or to remove any carcass or to flay any animal or to remove the umbilical cord or to do any other job of a similar nature, shall be deemed to have enforced a disability arising out of "untouchability".

(2) Whoever is deemed under sub-section (I) to have enforced a disability arising out of "untouchability" shall be punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than three months and not more than six months and also with fine which shall not be less than one hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees.

Explanation.—For the purposes of this section, "compulsion" includes a threat of social or economic boycott.".

11. In section 9 of the principal Act, after the words "place of public worship", the words "or any educational institution or hostel" shall be inserted.

12. In section 10 of the principal Act, the following *Explanation* shall be inserted at the end, namely: —

"Explanation.—A public servant who wilfully neglects the investigation of any offence punishable under this Act shall be deemed to have abetted an offence punishable under this Act."

13. After section 10 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

"10A. (1) If, after an inquiry in the prescribed manner, the State Government is satisfied that the inhabitants of an area are conceined in, or abetting the commission of, any offence punishable under this Act, or harbouring persons concerned in the commission of such offence or failing to render all the assistance in their power to discover or apprehend the offender or offenders or suppressing inaterial evidence of the commission of such offence, the State Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, impose a collective fine on such inhabitants and apportion such fine amongst the inhabitants who are liable collectively to pay it, and such apportionment shall be made according to the State Government's judgment of the respective means of such inhabitants and in making any such apportionment the State Government may assign a portion of such fine to a Hindu undivided family to be payable by it:

Insertion of new section 7A. Unlawful compulsory labour when to be deemed to be a practice of untouchability.

Amendment of section 9.

Amendment of section 10.

Insertion of new section 10A.

. 5

Power of State Government to impose collective fine. 11

Untouchability (Offences) Amendment and Miscellaneous Provision

Provided that the fine apportioned to an inhabitant shall not be realised until the petition, if any, filed by him under sub-section (3) is disposed of.

(2) The notification made under sub-section (1) shall be proclaimed in the area by beat of drum or in such other manner as the State Government may think best in the circumstances to bring the imposition of the collective fine to the notice of the inhabitants of the said area.

(3) (a) Any person aggrieved by the imposition of the collective fine under sub-section (1) or by the order of apportionment, may, within the prescribed period, file a petition before the State Government or such other authority as that Government may specify in this behalf for being exempted from such fine or for modification of the order of apportionment:

Provided that no fee shall be charged for filing such petition.

(b) The State Government or the authority specified by it shall, after giving to the petitioner a reasonable opportunity of being heard, pass such order as it may think fit:

Provided that the amount of the fine exempted or reduced under this section shall not be realisable from any person, and the total fine imposed on the inhabitants of an area under sub-section (1)shall be deemed to have been reduced to that extent.

(4) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (3), the State Government may exempt the victims of any offence punishable under this Act or any person who does not, in its opinion, fall within the category of persons specified in sub-section (1), from the liability to pay the collective fine imposed under sub-section (1) or any portion thereof.

(5) The portion of collective fine payable by any person (including a Hindu undivided family) may be recovered in the manner provided by the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, for the recovery of the fines imposed by a Court as if such portion were a fine imposed by be a Magistrate.".

14. In section 11 of the principal Act, for the words "shall, on every such subsequent conviction, be punishable with both imprisonment and fine", the words, brackets and letters "shall, on conviction, be punishable—

(a) for the second offence, with imprisonment for a term of not less than six months and not more than one year, and also with fine which shall be not less than two hundred rupees and not more than five hundred rupees;

(b) for the third offence or any offence subsequent to the third offence, with imprisonment for a term of not less than one year and not more than two years, and also with fine which shall be not less than five hundred rupees and not more than one thousand rupees" shall be substituted.

15. In section 12 of the principal Act, the words, brackets, and figures "as defined in clause (24) of article 366 of the Constitution" shall be omitted.

Amendment of section 11.

Amend_ ment_of section 12,

2 of 1974.

115 Law---106

111 1

Insertion of new section 14A. Protection of action

842

taken in good faith.

Substitution of section 15. Offences to be cognizable and triable summarily.

State Govern_ ment to ensure that the second rights to a accruing from the abolition of "untouchability" may be avail. ed of by the concerned persons.

. .

Duty of

16. After section 14 of the principal Act, the following section shall be fic. inserted, namely: ---

-0.1 "14A. (1) No suit, prosecution or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or a State Government for anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act. 30 3

(2) No suit or other legal proceeding shall lie against the Central Government or a State Government for any damage caused or likely to be caused by anything which is in good faith done or intended to be done under this Act.".

17. For section 15 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely: ---

'15. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, every offence punishable under this Act shall be cognizable and every such offence, except where it is punishable with imprisonment for a minimum term exceeding three months, may be tried summarily by a Judicial Magistrate of the first class or in a metropolitan area by a Metropolitan Magistrate in accordance with the procedure specified in the said Code.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973, when any public servant is alleged to have com- 2 of 1974. mitted the offence of abetment of an offence punishable under this Act, while acting or purporting to act in the discharge of his official duty, no court shall take cognisance of such offence of abetment except with the previous sanction-

(a) of the Central Government, in the case of a person (cont) employed in connection with the affairs of the Union; and

(b) of the State Government, in the case of a person employed in connection with the affairs of a State,

+10 15A. (1) Subject to such rules as the Central Government's may make in this behalf, the State Government shall take such measures as may be necessary for ensuring that the rights arising from the abolition of "untouchability" are made available to, and are availed of by, the persons subjected to any disability arising out of "untouchability".

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of sub-section (1), such measures may include-

(i) the provision of adequate facilities, including legal aid, to the persons subjected to any disability arising out of "untouchability" to enable them to avail themselves of such rights;

(ii) the appointment of officers for initiating or exercising supervision over prosecutions for the contravention of the provisions of this Act;

(iii) the setting up of special courts for the trial of offences under this Act;

(iv) the setting up of Committees at such appropriate levels as the State Government may think fit to assist the State Government in formulating or implementing such measures: 111 1.11

2 of 1974.

-11174

91 II

Untouchability (Offences) Amendment and Miscellaneous Provision

(v) provision for a periodic survey of the working of the provisions of this Act with a view to suggesting measures for the better implementation of the provisions of this Act;

(19. 19. 19) (vi) the identification of the areas where persons are under 1.017 any disability arising out of "untouchability" and adoption of such measures as would ensure the removal of such disability from such areas.

 $r = (1 + \gamma)$ (3) The Central Government shall take such steps as may be necessary to co-ordinate the measures taken by the State Governments under sub-section (1).

(4) The Central Government shall, every year, place on the Table of each House of Parliament, a report on the measures taken by itself and by the State Governments in pursuance of the provisions of this section.'

18. After section 16 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely:---

20 of 1958.

233

- Ser .

and the second s

-6% A 1 "16A. The provisions of the Probation of Offenders Act, 1958, shall not apply to any person above the age of fourteen years who is found guilty of having committed any offence punishable under this Act.

[3] The Alexandre Contraction of the Alexandre Contract and the Contract of

21. On account on a complete on a situal of the light of an accident of the said and Manage and the state of the second state of the state of the second state of the second state of the second eth the lot of the solution of the $I = 13 \pm 1$ A. 1 701 1. 1 lene por

16B. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules to carry out the provisions of this Act.

(2) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Act shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.".

CHAPTER III

MISCELLANEOUS

19. References in any Act, rule, notification or order to the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955, shall, on the commencement of this Act, he construed as references to the Protection of Civil Rights Act, 1955.

Construction of referonces.

Power to make rules.

Insertion

of new sections

16A and

16B.

Proba-

tion of

not to

apply to persons

above the

age of fourfeen

years.

Offenders Act, 1958,

22 of 1953,

844

20. The alteration of the short title of the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955; shall not—

22 of 1955.

tent to p

(a) affect the previous operation of the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955, or anything duly done or suffered thereunder previous to such alteration; or

(b) affect any right, privilege, obligation or liability acquired, accrued or incurred under the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955, previous to the alteration of its short title; or

(c) affect any penalty or punishment incurred in respect of any offence committed against the Untouchability (Offences) Act, 1955, before the commencement of this Act; or

(d) affect any investigation, legal proceeding or remedy in respect of any such right, privilege, obligation, liability, penalty or punishment as aforesaid,

and any such investigation, legal proceeding or remedy may be instituted, continued or enforced and any such penalty or punishment may be imposed as if this Act had not been passed.

CHAPTER IV

AMENDMENT OF THE REPRESENTATION OF THE PEOPLE ACT, 1951

Amend. ment of Act 43 of 1951. Ú.

21:1-

4

j.h.

 p_{1}

21. In section 8 of the Representation of the People Act, 1951, in subsection (1), after the words "the Indian Penal Code,", the words and figures "or under the Protection of Civil Rights Act, 1955" shall be inserted.

1. 14 10 . 221

THE ADVOCATES (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

and dread " formers in story de s 1 . .. No. 107 OF 1976

1. 1. Ab.

[13th September, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Advocates Act, 1961.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the

1. (1) This Act may be called the Advocates (Amendment) Act, 1976. Short title bar more and show in include

111 (2) Save as otherwise provided in this Act, it shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the [†]Official Gazette: appoint and different dates may be appointed for different provisions of this Act.

covolete as de 2. In section 2 of the Advocates Act, 1961 (hereinafter referred to 25 of 1961. as the principal Act), in sub-section (1),-

(i) clause (c) shall be omitted;

add a gan are

81 H ()

(ii) in clause (i), for the words ", vakil or attorney", the words ĩ٠ "or vakil" shall be substituted.

3. In section 3 of the principal Act, for sub-section (3), the following sub-sections shall be substituted, namely:-"(3) There shall be a Chairman of each State Bar Council as follows: ---

(a) in (the case of the State Bar Council of Delhi, such advocate as may be nominated by the Central Government shall be the Chairman for a period of two years; legiege de legie

845

and commencement.

istore.

Amendment of section 2. imet.d.

ì.ċ

Amend ment of section 3.

(b) in the case of the State Bar Council of Assam, Nagaland, Meghalaya, Manipur and Tripura, the Advocate-General of each of the States of Assam, Manipur, Meghalaya, Nagaland and Tripura, ex-officio shall, by rotation in that order, be the Chairman for a period of two years;

W TOP TRACKINE STRUCTURE

(c) in the case of the State Bar Council of Punjab and Haryana, the Advocate-General of each of the States of Punjab and Haryana, ex-officio shall, by rotation in that order, be the Chairman for a period of two years; and

(d) in the case of any other State Bar Council, the Advocate-General of the State, ex-officio, shall be the Chairman.

(3A) There shall be a Vice-Chairman of each State Bar Council who shall be the senior-most advocate amongst the members of that Council.".

4. In section 4 of the principal Act,—

(i) in sub-section (1), after clause (b), the following clause shall be inserted, namely: ---

"(bb) a person appointed by virtue of office (whether or not under Government) by the Central Government;";

计正式通知 化合理工作 医二组 (ii) for sub-section (2), the following sub-sections shall be

substituted, namely: ---

"(2) The Attorney-General of India ex-officio and the Solicitor-General of India ex-officio shall be the Chairman and Vice-Chairman respectively of the Bar Council of India. a and and as the control Country of the antifection to the 3 / http://www.can.en.com.of.office.of.the.member.of.the.BarlCouncil of India appointed under clause (bb) of sub-section (1) shall be two years from the date of his appointment or till he ceases to hold the office by virtue of which he was appointed, whichever

124. 30.65

5. In sub-section (2) of section 15 of the principal Act,and at at the openants (

(i) clause (c) shall be omitted;

is earlier.".

(ii) in clause (d), the words "or to the office of the Chairman or electry only Vice-Chairman" shall be omitted.

& to seet a Tai the difference

sanna due se a taxi avanca y ada za

and 6 In section 24 of the principal Acts of surgestic to the other of the

(i) in clause (c) of sub-section (1), after the words, figures and letters "the 31st day of December, 1976;", the following shall be inserted, namely: ---

"or has passed the articled clerk's examination or any other examination specified by the High Court at Bombay or Calcutta for enrolment as an attorney of that High Court,";

31.3

a to a fraction of a section of the

(ii) sub-section (4) shall be omitted.

Amendment of section 4.

1000

3.1.1.973

1003-003

 r_{rel}

109006 io titriti

Amend_ ment of section 15.

Amend- A mention section 24. of 1976]

3.66

Advocates (Amendment)

7. Section 31 of the principal Act shall be omitted with effect from Omission of section 31.

8. In section 34 of the principal Act, sub-sections (2) and (3) shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of January, (1977: 1971) and 1975 section 34.

9. For section 46 of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely: ---

Substitution of new section for section 46.

"46. Every State Bar Council shall, for each financial year commencing on or after the 1st day of April, 1976, pay to the Bar Council of India a sum equivalent to twenty per cent. of the total of the enrolment fees realised by it under this Act during that year, before the thirtieth day of April of the succeeding financial year.".

10. In section 55 of the principal Act, clause (b) shall be omitted with effect from the 1st day of January, 1977. Amendsection 55

11: Every person holding office as—

(i) Chairman or Vice-Chairman of the Bar Council of India; or provi-(ii) Chairman or Vice-Chairman of any State Bar Council, sions.

internetiately before the coming photo force of section 4 or as the case may be a section 3 of this Activital case to hold such rolling on such commencement, and there of be attached to be a transformed to be a settle and be attached as a set of the section of the section of the sec-

200 Tel an Maria 1990 en 1990 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 en 1997 e Republica de la factoria (c) the set of the device of each of the set of the

and the boot construction of the agent of Coveninger and the covening of the c

and the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second

The second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second se

Transitional

> i azî: Koretare

> > 11 14

esonale. Estate

12.5

110. THE SCHEDULED CASTES AND SCHEDULED TRIBES ORDERS (AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

1d -

- - - fus . · .,5-

.

[18th September, 1976]

a

est'

110

No. 108 of 1976

Ц.,

1

51

1 2 3

An Act to provide for the inclusion in, and the exclusion from, the lists of Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes, of certain castes and tribes, for the re-adjustment of representation rof parliamentary and assembly constituencies in so far as such re-adjustment is necessitated by such inclusion of exclusion and for matters connected therewith.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

Short title and commencement.

1. (1) This Act may be called the Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amendment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint.

Definitions.

2. In this Act, unless the context otherwise requires, -

(a) "census authority" means the Registrar General and ex officio Census Commissioner for India;

(b) "Commission" means the Election Commission appointed by the President under article 324 of the Constitution;

(c) "Delimitation Act" means the Delimitation Act, 1972;

76 of 1972

(d) "last census" means the census held in India in 1971:

348

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (849 [ACT 108 OF 1976] (Amendment)

(e) "Scheduled Castes Order" means the Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Order, 1950, made by the President under article 341 of the Constitution;

(f) "Scheduled Tribes Orders" means the Constitution (Scheduled Tribes) Order, 1950 and the Constitution (Andaman and Nicobar Islands), Scheduled Tribes Order, 1959, made by the President under and article 342 of the Constitution; a sub- strayer of out ales la

(g) "State" means a State included in the Scheduled Castes Order and the Scheduled Tribes Orders, and includes the Union territory of the Andaman and Nicobar Islands; all at some he have

3. The Scheduled Castes Order is hereby amended in the manner and to the extent specified in the First Schedules and the order of the all is a new management of the state of the 1. Harris

Amendment of Scheduled Castes Order.

Amend-

ment of

Orders.

Scheduled Tribes -

4. The Scheduled Tribes Orders are hereby amended in the manner and to the extent specified in the Second Schedule. (h)

population figure a council of the second modulood er and a spe the manufactor and many sound you

5. (1) As soon as may be after the commencement of this Act, the population as at the last census of the Scheduled Castes or, as the case may be, of the Scheduled Tribes, in each State shall be ascertained or restimated by the census authority.

(2) Where by reason of the amendments made by section 3 or section 4 a menuments made by section 3.0

(a) any locality in a State specified in relation to any caste or tribe in any of the parts of the Schedules to the Orders referred to in the said sections is varied so as to specify a larger area in by, relation to such caste or tribe, the census authority shall take into account the population figures of the caste or tribe as ascertained in the last census and in any previous census wherein the population figures of the caste or tribe in respect, of the increased area had been ascertained and determine the population of that caste or tribe as on the 1st day of April, 1971 by increasing or decreasing such figures by the proportion in which the general population of the State or, as the case may be, the division, district, taluk, tahsil, police station, development block or other territorial division in relation to which such caste or tribe has been specified by the said amendments has increased or decreased between the previous census aforesaid and the last census;

(b) any caste or tribe which is deemed 'to be both' a Scheduled Caste and Scheduled Tribe in relation to a State or part thereof is varied so as to specify such caste or tribe only as a Scheduled Caste or Scheduled Tribe in relation to that State or part, the census authority shall take into account the population figures of such Scheduled Caste and Scheduled Tribe as ascertained in the last census:

Provided that it shall not be necessary for the census authority to determine the population of any Scheduled Caste or Triberas on the

115 Law-107

1.15

ph in

化化合物化

h.,

14-

Determination of population bor as Scheduled Castes andina au Scheduled Tribles. 9151

1111

mais for

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders [ACT 108 (Amendment)

1st day of April, 1971, if the population of that caste or tribe was not ascertained at the last census and in any of the previous censuses and is, in the opinion of that authority, numerically small.

Explanation.—Where the population figures of any caste or tribe in respect of any increased area referred to in clause (a) had been ascertained in more than one previous census, the census authority shall take into account, for the purposes of that clause, the population figures of such caste or tribe as ascertained in the previous census which is nearest in point of time to the last census.

(3) The population figures ascertained or determined under subsection (2) shall be notified by the census authority in the Gazette of India.

1 11

(4) The population figures so notified shall be taken to be the relevant population figures as ascertained at the last census and shall supersede any figures previously published; and the figures so notified shall be final and shall not be called in question in any court.

6. (1) After the population figures have been notified for any State under section 5, it shall be the duty of the Commission to make such amendments as may be necessary in the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1976, (without altering the extent of any constituency as given in such Order) having regard to the provisions of articles 81, 170, 330 and 332 of the Constitution, of section 8 of the Delimitation Act, and of this Act, for the purpose of giving proper representation to the Scheduled Castes or, as the case may be, to the Scheduled Tribes of that State on the basis of the number of reserved seats as specified in that Order as hereunder amended by the Commission, and the First Schedule and Second Schedule to the Representation of the People Act, 1950 shall be deemed to have been amended accordingly.

43 of 1950.

(2) In making any amendments under sub-section (1), the Commission shall, as far as may be necessary, have regard to the provisions of clauses (c) and (d) of sub-section (1) of section 9 of the Delimitation Act.

(3) The Commission shall-

(a) publish its proposals for the amendments in the Gazette of India and the Official Gazette of the State concerned and also insuch other manner as it thinks fit;

1713 1.111.

11 . 1.

(b) specify a date on or after which such proposals will be further considered by it:

11 11

usine or Block

justment

of consti-

tuencies

by the ... Election

Com-

mission.

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amendment)

(c) consider all objections and suggestions which may have been received by it before the date so specified; and

(d) thereafter make the necessary amendments in the order.

7. (1) In the discharge of its functions under this Act, the Commission shall determine its own procedure and shall have all the powers of a civil court under the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908, while trying a suit powers in respect of the following matters, namely:---

Procedure and of the Commission,

tion of

amend.

ments

and their dates of

operation.

(a) summoning and enforcing the attendance of witnesses;

(b) requiring the production of any document; and

(c) requisitioning any public record from any court or office.

(2) The Commission shall have the power to require any person to furnish any information on such points or matters as, in the opinion of the Commission, may be useful for, or relevant to, any matter, under the consideration of the Commission.

(3) The Commission shall be deemed to be a civil court for the purposes of sections 345 and 346 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.

Explanation.—For the purpose of enforcing the attendance of witnesses, the local limits of the jurisdiction of the Commission shall be the limits of the ferritory of India.

Publica-8. (1) The Commission shall cause the amendments made by it in the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1976 to be published in the Gazette of India and in the Official Gazettes of the States concerned.

(2) Upon publication in the Gazette of India, every such amendment shall have the force of law and shall not be called in question in any court.

(3) As soon as may be after such publication in the Gazette of India. every such amendment shall be laid before the House of the People and the Legislative Assemblies of the States concerned.

(4) Subject to the provisions of sub-section (5), the readjustment of representation of any territorial constituencies in the House of the People or in the Legislative Assembly of a State necessitated by any amendments made by the Commission in the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1976 and provided for in that Order as so amended shall apply in relation to every election to the House or, as the case may be, to the Assembly, hereafter the publication in the Gazette of India under sub-section (1) of such amendments and shall so apply in supersession of the provisions relating to representation contained in the Representation of the People Act, 1950.

2 of 1974.

43 of 1950.

5 of 1908.

5) Nothing contained in the foregoing sub-sections shall affect the representation in the House of the People or in the Legislative Assembly of a State, existing on the date of publication in the Gazette of India under sub-section (1) of the amendments made by the Commission under this Act.

" 9. (1) The Commission may, from time to time, by notification in the Gazette of India and in the Official Gazette of the State concerned-

(a) correct any printing mistake in the Delimitation of Parliamentary and Assembly Constituencies Order, 1976 as amended under this Act, or any error occurring therein from any inadvertent slip or omission; and the many and a ta e quit sente.

 \cdots (b) where the boundaries or the name of any district or any territorial division mentioned in the said Order are or is altered, make such amendments as appear to it to be necessary or expedient for bringing the Order up-to-date. 315

(2) Every notification under this section shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is issued, before the House of the People and the Legislative Assembly of the State concerned. and total have

101

· . . . ist

" "10."All things done, and all steps taken, before the commencement of this Act by the census authority for the determination of population of Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes, or by the Commission for the purpose of readjustment of constituencies shall, in so far as they are in conformity with the provisions of this Act, be deemed to have been done or taken under these provisions as if such provisions were in force at the time such things were done or such steps were

taken. Al if ye share stranther of the and ever got intered with the k and communicate a new part and and the second of the second as offers the method in the Galeria of 1. Sale and in the Official Gale fires 1. Sugar 4.1 1 1 .

troubhanne d'aux / new attrie ono Diably menerical print. in a million of bolling as in the second to second the second the

THE FIRST SCHEDULE the Gazette - Flechs

brieden that the Hermiter (See section 3) is the terminal function of the terminal function (See section 3)

Ing In the Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Order, 1950-(a) in paragraph 2, for the figures "XVII", the figures "XIX" and I willie the stand shall be substituted; Section 2 (b) for paragraph 4, substituteall off is and gale is a new second second state of the adt a mitsoff4/Any (reference in this Order to a State or to a district or I light other territorial division thereof shall be construed as a reference tosthe State, district or other territorial division as constituted on the 1st day of May, 1976."; A MIST N. ANY . 10 .

Validation of acts done previous to the commencement of the Act.

30 6.9 1.000 tel inset most bre dates of 4101261260 1118

Certain other

powers of Election

Commis-

sion.

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders ((Amendment)

(c) for the Schedule substitut	e—
"THE SCH	IEDÚLE (Lational) (* 19
PART IAndh	
1. Adi Andhra	31. Madasi Kuruva, Madari,
2. Adi Dravida	
	32. Madiga
o. Allalliuk	
4. Alay Mala	33. Madiga Dasu, Mashteen
5. Arundhatiya 6. Arwa Mala	34. Mahar
7. Bariki'	35, Mala
	36. Mala Dasari
8. Bavuri 9. Beda Jangam, Budga Jangam 10. Bindla	37. Mala Dasu
10. Bindla	38. Mala Hannai
11 Buegene	39. Malajangam
II. Dyagala	40. Mala Masti
12. Chachati	41. Mala Sale, Netkani
13. Chalavadi	42. Mala Sanyasi
14. Chamar, Mochi, Muchi	and the sense of t
15. Chambhar	43. Mang
16 Chandala	44. Mang Garodi
17. Dakkal, Dokkalwar	45. Manne de pasto de
18. Dandasi	$_{\rm H}46_{\rm H}{\rm Mashti}$
19. Dhor	47. Matangi
20. Dom, Dombara, Paidi, Pano	47. Matangi 48. Mehtar
21. Ellamalawar, Yellammala-	49. Mitha Ayyalyar
and wandlussend? system of	50. Mundala
22. Ghasi, Haddi, Relli Ghachandi	50. Mundala 51. Paky, Moti, Thotiaganti io
23. Godagali set sound 2.38	
24 Godari	53. Pamidi
25. Gosangi	54. Panchama, Pariah
26. Holeya March 11 men to	 52. Pambada, Pambanda of C. Pambada, Pambada, Pambada, Pambada, Pambada, Pambada, Pambanda, Pamba
27. Holeya Dasari	56. Samagara
28. Jaggali de la constance de la	56. Samagara 57. Samban dashi dashi ku 57. Samban dashi davasishi
	58 Sanru
30. Kolupulvandlu	58, Sapru 59. Sindhollu, Chindollu
So. Rotuputvanutu	
Shound Part II	Assam
1. Bansphor	9. Kaibartta, Jaliya
1. Bansphor Bhuinmali, Mali	10. Lalbegi
3. Brittial Bania, Bania	11. Maharanit stud on all t
4. Drupi, Dhobi, sind, as 1.81	12. Mehtar, Bhangi (1977) M
5. Dugla, Dholi concentration of	13. Muchi, Rishigar and and
6. Hira And A. M	
7. Jalkeot $402. 11.4.19$	
8. Jhalo, Malo, Jhálo-Malo	Bihar ($Bihar$) ($Bihar$
PART III	Bihar
1. Bantar di Antonio	5. Bhumij (excluding 生NoFth
O Descui	Chotanagpur andies Solith
	Chotanagpur divisions and
4 131	
4. Bhuiya anabir alt.	Santal-Rarganas (district)

854	Scheduled Castes and (Ame	Scheduled Tribes Orders [ACT 108 ndment)
7. 8. 9.	Chaupal	1994 16. Kanjar - Grandstan 1997 16. Kurariar 17. Lalbegi 18. Musahar 19 Nat
11. 12. 13.	Dusadh, Dhari, Dharhi Ghasi Halalkhor Hari, Mehtar, Bhangi	
	PART IV	V.—Gujarat
2. 3. 4. 5. 5. 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11.	Ager Bakad, Bant Bawa-Dedh, Dedh-Sadhu Bhambi, Bhambhi, Asadaru, Asodi, Chamadia, Chamar, Chambhar, Chamgar, Hara- layya, Harali, Khalpa, Machi- gar, Mochigar, Madar, Madig, Mochi, Nalia, Telegu Mochi, Kamati Mochi, Ranigar, Rohidas, Rohit, Samgar Bhangi, Mehtar, Olgana, Rukhi, Malkana, Halalkhor, Lalbegi, Balmiki, Korar, Zadmalli Chalvadi, Channayya Chenna Dasar, Holaya Dasar Dangashia Dhor, Kakkayya, Kankayya Garmatang Garoda, Garo Halleer	 Meghval, Meghwal, Menghvar Mukri Nadia, Hadi Pasi Sedma, Rawat Shemalia Thori Tirgar, Tirbanda Turi
13.	Halsar, Haslar, Hulasvar, Halasvar	30. Turi Barot, Dedh Barot
		V.—Haryana upraduced at
2. 3. 4. 5. 6. 7. 8. 9.	Ad Dharmi Balmiki, Chura, Bhangi Bangali Barar, Burar, Berar Batwal Bauria, Bawaria Bazigar Bhanjra Chamar, Jatia ^H Chamar Rehgar, Raigar, Ramdas Ravidasi	 15. Dhogri, Dhangri, Siggi 16. Dumna, Mahasha, Doom 17. Gagra and and and and and and and and and an
5,12	Dagi - Adversaria († Darain/}) - (†64 (††144) Deha, Dhaya, Dheasteal)	26. Odinter-27. Pasietc., arti28. Pernaseparative p

29.	Pherera		34.
30.	Sanhai		,
	s)annat		35.
32.	Sansi, Bhedkut, Ma	nesh	36, ,
33.	Sansoi	1	37.

dine. Sapela Sarera (10101)Sikligar Sirkiband

. !

1 . .

. Hyles

PART VI.-Himachal Pradesh

41. .. 1. Ad Dharmi, 28. Hali 2. Badhi, Nagalu 29. Hesi 3. Balmiki, Bhangi, Chuhra, 30. Jogi Chura, Chuhre 31. Julaha, Julahe, Kabirpanthi, 4. Bandhela Keer 1.1.17 5. Bangali 32. Kamoh, Dagoli the set both of 6. Banjara 33. Karoack 7. Bansi 34. Khatik 8. Barad 35. Kori, Koli 9. Barar, Burar, Berar 36. Lohar 10. Batwal 37. Marija, Marecha 11. Bauria, Bawaria 38. Mazhabi 12. Bazigar 1912 - A. (1913) 39. Megh 13. Bhanjra, Bhanjre - Alata - e 40. Nat 14. Chamar, Jatia Chamar, Reh-41. Od gar, Raigar, #Ramdasi, ARavi-42. Pasi dasi, Ramdasia, Mochi 43. Perna the transfer 44. Phrera, Pherera 15. Chanal 16. Chhimbe, Dhobi 45. Rehar, Rehara oi-17. Dagi 46. Sanhai 47. Sanhal 444 - C. 2 - C. 18. Darain conder . Co 48. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manesh 19. Darai, Daryai production and 49. Sansoi 20. Daule, Daole 1. . . . C 21. Dhaki, Toori 50. Sapela i ya na na ku 51. Sarde, Sarera, Sarare, 22. Dhanak 23. Dhaogri, Dhuai Siryare, Sarehde 52. Sikligar 24. Dhogri, Dhangri, Siggi 53. Sipi 25. Doom, Doomna, Dumna, Dumne, Mahasha 54. Sirkiband mit. 1.62 55. Teli 26. Gagra 27. Gandhila, Gandil' Gondola 🐃 PART VII.-Karnataka he was a failed by 1. Adi Andhra 2. Adi Dravida 3. Adi Karnataka 😳 🚈 🧰 1 4. Adiya (in Coorg district) in: 1 1 5. Ager - (11 × 1) 6. Ajila 2 H4 11 A 18 7. Anamuk story R K 19 8. Aray Mala 9. Arunthathiyar Lar A. S. gam. 20. Bellara 10. Arwa Mala na hati i 11. Baira 1.000 (51.51) 12. Bakad d to de su 13. Bant (in Belgaum, Bijapur,

· · · · ·

11.1

140.00

hade at di

- Fischer G. - 440 - E. Just 1
- 56. Thathiar, Thathera

uluku	1714.17	
Dharwar	and North Ka	nara
districts)	endourse 11	
4. Bakuda		
5. Balagai		۹.
6. Bandi	1. (2. 44)	
7. Banjara,	Lambani	
	· · ··································	
	ngam, _v Budga	Jan-

- erter :
- 21. Bhangi, Mehtar, Oigana, Rukhi, Malkana, Halalkhor, Lalbegi, Balmiki, Korar, Zadmalli

*

22. Bhambi, Bhambhi, Asadaru,	59. Machala
Asodi, Chamadia, Chamar, Chambhar, Chamgar, Hara-	60. Madari
layya, Harali, Khalpa, Ma-	61. Madiga
chigar Mochigan Madar	62. Mahar, Taral, Dhegu Megu
chigar, Mochigar, Madar, Madig, Mochi, Muchi, Telegu Mochi, Kamati Mochi, Rani-	63. Mahyayanshi, Dhed, Vankar,
Mochi, Kamati ¹⁷ Mochi, Rani-	Maru Vankar
gar, Rohidas, Rohit, Samgar	64. Maila
23. Bhoyi	65. Mala
24. Bindla	66. Mala Dasari ¹⁰ rod ¹⁰ in
gar, Rohidas, Rohit, Samgar. 23. Bhoyi 24. Bindla 25. Byagara 26. Chakkiliyan	67. Mala Hannaister Hiller
27 Chalavadi Chaltradi Char-	68. Mala Jangam
B navya	69. Mala Masti
27. Chalavadi, Chalvadi, Chan- ii mayya a shi tuta antaina 28. Chandala	70 Mala Masti
29. Chenna Dasar, Holaya Dasar	70. Mala Sale, Netkani
30. Dakkal, Dokkalwar	71. Mala Sanyasi
31. Dakkaliga	72. Mang, Matang, Minimadig
32. Dhor, Kakkayya Kankayya	73. Mang Garudi, Mang Garodi
	74. Manne
33. Dom, Dombara, Paidi, Pano	75. Maghti
34. Ellamalwar, Yellaminalawan- dlu	76. Mavilan
95 Claude Change	77. Meghval, Menghvar
35. Ganda Care	78. Moger
36. Garoda, Garo has be	79. Mukri and the market of the
37. Godda (sc) []	(80. Mundala) and the methods and
38. Gosangi	181.HNadia, Hadi (1970)
37. Godda 60 38. Gosangi 60 39. Halleer 61	82. Nalkadaya
40. Halsar, Haslar, Hulasvar, Halasvar	83. Nalakeyaya
11 Hondi Togihi I il ili ili	83. Nalakeyava homeloo a 84. Nayadi patri aha tartiya 85. Bala
41. Handi Jogis ^{ia dadi ana selara 42. Hasla}	85 Pale
42. Hasia	86 Pallan
43. Holar, Valhar	85. Pale 86. Pallan 87. Pambada
44. Holaya, Holer; Holeya	
45. Holeya Dasari	oo, i unonunna
46. Jaggali	
47. Jambuvulus C. Z. Jan Ka	90. Faraiyan, Paraya
48. Kadaiyan ^{ibdo} (C. 1996) 49. Kalladi (Bigil (2012)	Ji. Falavall
	DE. Ivericyet
50. Kepmaris	and a second sec
51. Kolupulvandlu http://www.second.com	or, pampan, indire
52. Koosa	95. Sapari
53. Koracha di contra	96. Sillekyathas
54. Korama	197. Sindhollu, Chindollu
s55ceKotegar/Metri 1	98. Sudugadu Siddha
56. Kudumban (etc.) all the	99. Thoti abi anto abi
57. Kuravan	100. Tirgar, Tirbanda
58. Lingader	101 Valluvani in the second second
PART VIII.	—Kerala
1. Adi Andhra	7. Baira
2. Adi Dravidasunal	8. Bakuda start and
3. Adi Karnataka	9. Bandi a servidhechan g
antanAjila mutal We second of	10. Bathada blak a d
105MAruhthathiyarM	11. Bellara middleri
6. Ayyanavar unkila	12. Bharatar beautice
	and the second state of th

(Amen	dment)
113. Boyan [excluding the areas	37. Mannan
comprising the Malabar dis-	38. Mavilan
trict as specified by sub-sec- tion (2) of section 5 of the	39. Moger
States Reorganisation Act,	40. Mundala
$1956 (37 \text{ of } 1956)]^{\circ}$	u.41: Nalakeyava
14. Chakiliyan	42. Nalkadaya
15. Chamar, Mughi	
16. Chandala	43. Nayadi 44. Badannan
17. Cheruman	45. Pallan
18. Domban	46. Palluvan
19. Gavara	47. Pambada
20. Godagall ^{i Dist}	48. Panan 49. Panchama
21. Godda	49. Panchama
22. Gosangi and di 1 23. Hasla and di 1 24. Holeya	au. Paraiyan, Parayan, Bambavar
23. Hasla	51. Paravan
	52. Pathiyan
25. Kadaiyan	53. Perumannan
26. Kakkalan	54. Pulayan, Cheramar
27. Kalladi	55. Pulaya Vettuvan
28: Kanakkan, Padanna	56. Puthirai Vannan
29. Karimpalan	57. Raneyar
30. Kavara	58. Samagara
31. Koosa 🤢 🖏 🖓 🖓 🖓	59. Samban
32. Kootan, Koodan Collar and	60. Semman
33. Kudumban	61. Thandan
34. Kuravan, Sidhanar	62. Thoti
35. Maila	-1163. Vallon
36. Malayan [in the areas com-	64 Vollausn
prising the Malabar district	65. Vannan e
as specified by sub-section	66. Velan
(2) of section 5 of the States Beorganisation Act, 1956 (37	67. Vetan
Reorganisation Act, 1956 (37 and of 1956)]	68. Vettuvan.
	Ibua Pradech
PART IXMad	C to an Comparison of Comparison of Comparison
1. Audhelia	Satnami, Surjyabanshi, Sur- jyaramnami, Ahirwar, Cha-
2. Bagri, Bagdi	mar Wangan, Kaidas
3. Bahna, Bahana	15. Chidar
4. Balahi, Balai	16. Chikwa, Chikvi
5. Banchada	6.17. Chitar
6. Barahar, Basod	18. Dahait, Dahaÿât, Dahat
7. Bargunda	¹ 19. Dewar
8. Basor, Burud, Bansor, Ban-	20. Dhanuk
sodi, Bansphor, Bassar	21. Dhed, Dher
Tes9. Bedia	22. Dhobi (in Bhopal, Raisen and
10. Beldar, Sunkar	Sehore districts)
11. Bhangi, Mehtar, Balmik, Lal-	2523. Dohor
begi, Dharkar di si el ale	24. Dom. Dumar. Dome. Domar.
12. Bhanumati _{tuffel} star a star 13. Chadar	24. Dom, Dumar, Domé, Domar, Doris
	25. Ganda, Gandi
14. Chamar, Chamari, Bairwa, Bhambi, Jatav, Mochi, Regar,	96 Charit Charin 1 2
Nona. Rohidas, Ramnami,	27. Holiva
115 Law-108,	

- 28. Kanjar
- 29. Katia, Patharia
- 30. Khatik
- 31. Koli, Kori
- 32. Kotwal (in Bhind, Dhar, Dewas, Guna, Gwalier, Indore, Jhabua, Khargone, Mandsaur, Morena, Rajgarh, Ratlam, Shajapur, Shivpuri, Ujjain and Vidisha districts)
- 33. Khangar, Kanera, Mirdha
- 34. Kuchbandhia
- Kumhar (in Chhatarpur, Datia, Panna, Rewa, Satna, Shahdol, Sidhi and Tikamgarh 35. Kumhar districts)
- 36. Mahar, Mehra, Mehar
- 37. Mang, Mang Garodi, Mang Garudi, Dankhni Mang, Mang

- Mahasi, Madari, Garudi, Radhe Mang
- 38. Meghwal
- ^o39. Moghia
- 40. Muskhan

dlu

- 41. Nat, Kalbelia, Sapera, Navdigar, Kubutar 11
- 42. Pardhi (in Bhind, Dhar, Dewas, Guna, Gwaliar, Indore, Jhabua, Khargone, Mandsaur, Morena, Rajgarh, Ratlam, Shajapur, Shivpuri, Ujjain and Vidisha districts)
- 43. Pasi
- 44. Rujjhar
- 45. Sansi, Sansia

20. Ellamalvar, Yellammalawan-

- 46. Silawat
- 47. Zamral. 111

PART X.-Maharashtra

ЗÉ

- 1. Ager 2. Anamuk
- 3. Aray Mala
- 4. Arwa Mala
- 5. Bahna, Bahana
- 6. Bakad, Bant
- 7. Balahi, Balai 8. Basor, Burud, Bansor, Ban-
- sodi
- 9. Beda Jangam, Budga Jangam
- 10. Bedar
- 11. Bhambi, Bhambhi, Asadaru, Asodi, Chamadia, Chamar, Chamari, Chambhar, Chamgar, Haralayya, Harali, Khalpa, Machigar, Mochigar, Madar, Madig, Mochi, Telegu Mochi, Kamati Mochi, Ranigar, Rohidas, Nona, Ramnami, Rohit, Samgar, Samagara, Satnami, Surjyabanshi, Surjyaramnami
 - Mehtar, Olgana, 12. Bhangi, Rukhi, Malkana. Halalkhor, Lalbegi, Balmiki, Korar, Zadmalli
 - 13. Bindla
- 14. Byagara
 - 15. Chalvadi, Channayya
 - 16. Chenna Dasar, Holaya Dasar,
- Holeya Dasari (
 - 17. Dakkal, Dokkalwar
 - 18. Dhor, Kakkayya, Kankayya, Dohor
 - 19. Dom, Dumar

21. Ganda, Gandi 22. Garoda, Garo 23. Ghasi, Ghasia 24. Halleer 25. Halsar, Haslar, Hulasvar, Halasvar 26. Holar, Valhar 27. Holaya, Holer, Holeya, Holiya 28. Kaikadi (in Akola, Amravati, Bhandara, Buldana, Nagpur, Wardha and Yavatmal districts and Chandrapur district, other than Rajura tahsil) 29 Katia, Patharia 30. Khangar, Kanera, Mirdha

- 31. Khatik, Chikwa, Chikvi
- 32. Kolupulvandlu
- 33. Kori
- 34. Lingader
- 35. Madgi
- 36. Madiga
- 37. Mahar, Mehra, Taral, Dhegu Megu
- 38. Mahyavanshi. Dhed, Vankar, Maru Vankar
- 39. Mala
 - 40. Mala Dasari
 - 41. Mala Hannai 👘
 - 42 Mala Jangam
 - 43 Mala Masti -
- ''44.' Mala Sale, Netkani

oF 1976] Scheduled Castes and Sch (Amendm		359
45 Mala Sanyasi	51. Mitha Ayyalvar	
•	52. Mukri	
46. Mang, Matang, Minimadig, Dankhni Mang, Mang Maha-	53. Nadia, Hadi	
shi, Madari, Garudi, Radhe	54. Pasi	
Mang	55. Sansi	
47. Mang Garodi, Mang Garudi	56. Shenva, Chenva, Seda	
48. Manne		
49. Mashti	57. Sindhollu, Chindollu	
	58. Tirgar, Tirbanda	
50. Meghval, Menghvar	59. Turi.	
Part XI.—M	lanipur	
1. Dhupi, Dhobi	5. Patni	
2. Leis		
3. Muchi, Ravidas	6. Sutradhar	
4. Namasudra	7. Yaithibi.	
PART XIIM	leghalaya	
1. Bansphor	9. Kaibartta, Jaliya	
2. Bhuinmali, Mali	10. Lalbegi	
	11 Malana (St	
3. Brittial Bania, Bania 4. Dhuni, Dhohi	11. Manara 12. Mehtar, Bhangi	
4. Dhupi, Dhobi	12. Mentar, Bhangi	1
J. Dugia, Dilon	13. Muchi, Rishi	
6. Hira		
	15. Patni	
8. Jhalo, Malo, Jhalo-Malo	16. Sutradhar.	
PART XIII	–Orissa	
1. Adi Andhra	24. Dewar - bail silarby fi	
2. Amant, Amat	25. Dhanwar	
3. Audhelia	26. Dhoba, Dhobi	
 3. Audhelia 4. Badaik 	27. Dom, Dombo, Duria Dom	
5. Bagheti, Baghuti 🕮 🛶	28. Dosadha	
6. Bajikar	29. Ganda and a star and an and a	
7. Bari	30. Ghantarghada, Ghantra	
8 Bariki	31. Ghasi, Ghasia	
9. Basor, Burud	32. Ghogia Gradist	
10. Bauri	33. Ghusuria	
	34. Godagali	
12. Bavuri	35. Godari	
13. Bedia, Bejia	36. Godra	
14. Beldar	37. Gokha	
10. 1711ava	38. Gorait, Korait	
16. Bhoi M	39. Haddi, Hadi, Hari	
17. Chachati 18. Chakali	40. Irika	
10. Chakali	41. Jaggali Asur 141	
19. Chamar, Mochi, Muchi, Sat-	42. Kandra, Kandara	
nami 20. Chandala – arreach de	43. Karua	
21. Chandhai Marman	44. Katia	
22. Cherua, Chhelia	45. Kela rigoi . Vi	
23. Dandasi brig balanci di	46. Khadalauri . aurthani) 31	

ł

•

`

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders [Act 108 (Amendment)

(Atmona)	ment)
47. Kodalo, Khodalo	71. Panika
48. Kori	72. Panka
49. Kummari (1997) (1997) (20)	
50. Kurunga 🤐 👘	74 Pap
51. Laban	75. Pasi
652. Laheriv	76. Patial, Patikar, Patratanti,
53. Madari	Patua Altor Altor
b4. Madiga	77. Rajna 🚏 👘 🖓 🖓 🖓
55. Mahuriâ	78. Relli and an and an
56. Mala, Jhala, Malo, Zala	79. Sabakhia
57. Mang	~ 80 , Samasi
58. Mangan	81. Sanei
59. Mehra, Mahar	82. Sapari entre all'interiore
60. Mehtar, Bhangi 61. Mewar	83. Sauntia, Santia 84. Sidhria
62. Mundapotta	85. Sinduria
63. Musahar	86. Siyal
64. Nagarchi	87. Tamadia
_	88. Tamudia
65. Namasudra 66. Paidi – moduce et	89. Tanla (1356 de const
67 Dainda	90. Tiar, \mathbb{T}_{ior} , \mathbb{T}_{ior} , \mathbb{T}_{ior} , \mathbb{T}_{ior}
60 Pap Papo	.91. Turi
69. Pan, Pano (ji dat solitika solitika)	92. Ujia
70. Penchama	93. Valamiki, Valmiki.
	/.—Punjab
nsdbarnid at 1, Ad Dharmi – Ad Ad Dharmi	oferformin televisions a RX † 19. Kabirpanthi, Julaha
2. Balmiki, Chuhra, Bhangi	20. Khatik 🧋 Ardiba 🤇
3. Bangali and and the	21. Kori, Koli
4. Barar, Burar, Berar	21. Kori, Koli 22. Marija, Marecha
	23 Mazhahi a
1 - F (L _ L)	23. Mazhabi gast a 24. Megh
6. Bauria, Bawaria anterio e M	
7. Bazigar aberta atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti atenti a	
8. Bhanjra epset() as	$26. Od \qquad $
	27. Pasi
9. Chamar, Jatia Chamar, Reh- gar, Raigar, Ramdasi, Ravi-	28. Perna (just in
dasi and dati	
	29. Pherera
10. Chanal	100
it. Change	30. Sanhai
11. Dagi (100. 20 - 103)	30 Sanhai
11. Dagi	30. Sanhai 31. Sanhal 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manësb
 11. Dagi (http://www.action.com/ 12. Darain (http://www.action.com/ 13. Deha, Dhaya, Dhea (http://www.action.com/ 13. Deha, Dhaya, Dhea (http://www.action.com/ theat//www.action.com/ 13. Deha, Dhaya, Dhea (http://www.action.com/ theat//wwww.action.com/ theat//wwww.action.com/ theat//www.a	30. Sanhai 31. Sanhal 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manésh
 11. Dagi (hype Reference) and (hype Refere	 30. Sanhai 31. Sanhai 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manesh 33. Sansoi 33. Sansoi
 11. Dagi (http://www.scitture.com/s	30. Sanhai Sanhai 31. Sanhai Sanhai 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manésh 33. Sansoi Sansi, Sansi 34. Sapela Sansi,
 11. Dagi (http://www.scitture.com/s	 30. Sanhai 31. Sanhai 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manésh 33. Sansoi 34. Sapela 35. Sarera
 11. Dagi (hype 20 and a state of the state of th	 30. Sanhai 31. Sanhai 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manésh 33. Sansoi 34. Sapela 35. Sarera 36. Sikligar
 11. Dagi (http://www.scitture.com/s	 30. Sanhai 31. Sanhai 32. Sansi, Bhedkut, Manésh 33. Sansoi 34. Sapela 35. Sarera

Part XV.— R	ajas	sthan	
1. Adi Dharmi	27	. Garo, Garura, Gurda, Garo	da
2. Aheri	28	Gavaria a Califa da	
2. Aheri 3. Badi	29	. Godki ^{nt an} Gay san	
4. Bagri, Bagdi			, Ký
5. Bairwa, Berwa	$\frac{31}{31}$	Jingar Kalbelia, Sapera Bulgitz	. (.)
6. Bajgar 7. Balai	32	. Kamad, Kamadia um	
7. Balai	23	Kaniar Kunian	Щ.
8. Bansphor, Bansphod	-90: -94	Kanjar, Kunjar Konadio Satat	
J. Dauli	24	Kapadia Sansi Khangar	
101 Bargi, Vargi, Birgi 11. Bawaria 12. Bedia, Berja IV F	30.	Knangar (Control	
11. Bawaria	30	. Khatik - Grand	<u>.</u>
12. Bedia, Beria	37.	Koli, Kori da da da da da	;
13. Bhand	38	Kooch Band, Kuchband	
	39	. Koria	
14. Bhangi, Chura, Mehtar, Olgana, Rukhi, Malkana,	40	Madari, Bazigar Mahar, Taral, Dhegumegu	
nalaiknor, Laibegi, Balmiki,	41.	Mahar, Taral, Dhegumegu	ын. Эл
Valmiki, Korar, Zadmalli.	42.	Mahyavanshi, Dhed, Dhe	da,
15. Bidakia 16. Bola	10	Vankar, Maru Vankari Bivi	38
		. Majhabi 🦂 👘 👘	
17. Chamar , Bhambhi, Bambhi, Bhambi Iatia Iatan Iatan		Mang, Matang, Minimadig	
Bhambi, Jatia, Jatav, Jatava, Mochi, Raidas, Rohidas, Regar	45.	Mang Garodi,) Mang Garu	di⊵
Raigar, Ramdasia, Asadasu,	46.	Megh, Meghvar Menghvar Mehar	'al,
Raigar, Ramdasia, Asadaru, Asodi, Chamadia, Chambhar,	417		4.7
BerChamgar, Haralayya Harali,	47.	Menar tab. 7	en.
Madar, Machigar, Mochigar, Madar, Madig, Telegu Mcchi,	48.	Nat, Nut	1.2
Kamati Mochi, Ranigar, Rohit,	49.	Mehar Mehar Nat, Nut 1990-00 Pasi 2000 (odslaff)	1 . ' 2 k
Samgar	50.	nawal	.,
	51.	Durvi	
19. Dabgar	52.	Sansi Shenkolash	
19 (Dabgar 20. Dhanak, Dhanuk	00.	Dallora, Mayora	
21. Dhankia	54.	Sarbhangi jubi	RE.
22. Dhobi		Galgara	
231 Dhohi Anani bara pa	56.	Singiwala (1890) distant	- 1."
24. Dome, Dom	57.	Thori, Nayak	
	∖58	Tirgar, Tirbanda	1.1.1
26. Garancha, Ganchatger and A	59.	Turi.	
PART XVITan	nil	Nadu	
1. Adi Andhra		Chakkiliyan mannel.	
2. Adi Dravida		Chalavadi	
3. Adi Karnataka	14.	Chamar, Muchi	
4. Ajila		Chandala ^{Establish}	
5 Amusthathing	18.	Cheruman ^{Char} thing .	Ó
6. Ayyanavar (in Kanyakumari	17.	Devendrakulathan	»*-
district and Shenkottan taluk	18.	Dom, Dombara, Paidi, Par	io
of Firunelveli district).	19.	Domban	
7. Baira Shiba Na da	20.	Godagali	::]
8. Bakuda		Godda	1
9. Baudi		Gosangi nradin 2 att.	0
10. Bellara reals of the		Holeya	÷. •
11. Bharatar (in & Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk		Jaggali	
of Tirunelveli district).		Jambuvulu	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	20171	Kan la	,
			. / 3

- 26 Kadaiyan
- 27. Kakkalan- (in- Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 28, Kalladi
- 29. Kanakkan, Padanna (in the Nilgiris district)
- 30. Karimpalan
- 31. Kavara (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 32. Koliyan
- 33. Koosa
- 34. Kootan, Koodan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 35. Kudumban
- 36. Kuravan, Sidhanar
- 37.9Madari)
- 38. Madiga ...
- 39. Maila
- 40. Mala
- 41. Mannan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli' district)
- 42. Mavilan
- 43. Moger
- 44. Mundala
- 45. Nalakeyava
- 46. Nayadi
- 47. Padannan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli districu)
- 48. Pagadai
- 49. Pallan
- nforwa. 50. Palluvan
- Harak of 51. Pambada

- 52. Panan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 53. Panchama
- 54. Pannadi
- 55. Panniandi
- 56. Paraiyan, Parayan, Sambavar
- 57. Paravan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 58. Pathiyan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 59. Pulayan, Cheramar 60. Puthirai Vannan
- 61. Raneyar
- 62, Samagara 63. Samban
- 64. Sapari
- 65. Semman
- 66. Thandan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah, taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 67. Thoti
- 68. Tiřuvalluvar
- 69. Vallon
- 70. Valluvan
- 71. Vannan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 72. Vathiriyan
- 73. Velan
- 74. Vetan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 75. Vettiyan
- 76. Vettuvan (in Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)

PART XVII.-Tripura

17. Kanughan and 1. Bagdi 18. Keot 2. Bhuimali 19. Khadit 3. Bhunar 20. Kharia 4. Chamar, Muchi. 21. Koch 5. Dandasi 22. Koir 6. Dhenuar 23. Kol 7. Dhoba 1.1.11 24. Kora 8. Dum 25. Kotal 9. Ghasi 1011.11 26. Mahisyadas 10. Gour 27. Mali 11. Gur 28. Mehtor 12. Jalia Kaibarta 29. Musahar 13. Kaber 30,77 Namasudra 🔐 14. Kalindi 31. Patni 🖓 15. Kan 32. Sabar. 16. Kanda

or 1976] Scheduled Castes and	Scheduled Tribes Orders 86 adment)	3
PART XVIII.	Uttar Pradesh	
1. Agariya	34. Gharami	
2. Badhik	35. Ghasiya	
3. Badi	36. Gond	
4. Baheliya	37. Gual	
5. Baiga	38. Habura	
6. Baiswar	39. Hari	
7. Bajaniya	40. Hela	
8. Bajgi	41. Kalabaz	
9. Balahar	42. Kanjar	
10. Balai	43. Kapariya	
11. Balmiki	44. Karwal	
12. Bangali	45. Khairaha	-
13. Banmanus	46. Kharwar (excluding Ben	-
14. Bansphör bit	bansi)	
15. Barwar	47. Khatik	
16. Basor	48. Khorot	
17. Bawariya	49. Kol	
18. Beldar	50. Kori	
19. Beriya	51.> Korwa	
20. Bhantu	52. Lalbegi	
21. Bhuiya (4 (1))	-	
22. Bhuyiar	54. Mazhabi	
23. Boria	55. Musahar	
24. Chamar, 'Dhusia, Jhusia,	56. (Nat	
Jatava 25. Okar	57. Pankha	
25. Chero	58. Paraniya	
26. Dabgar	59. Pasi, Tarmali	
27. Dhangar 28. Dhanuk	60. ² Patari	
20. Dhanuk 29. Dharkar	61. Rawat	
30. Dhobi	62. Saharya	
31. Dom	63. Sanaurhiya	
32. Domar	64. Sansiya	
33. Dusadh	65. Shilpkar	
	66. Turaiha.	
	-West Bengal	
1. Bagdi, Duley 2. Bahelia	14. Damai (Nepali)	
	15. Dhoba, Dhobi	
3. Baiti		
o fi 4. r Bantar 195 Bauri	17. Dom, Dhangad	
26.4 Beldar	18. Dosadh, Dusadh, Dhar	i,
7. Bhogta	Dharhi	
8. Bhuimali	19. Ghasi	
9. Bhuinan	20. Gonrhi	
9. Bhulya	21. Halalkhor	
	22. Hari, Mehtan Mehter Bhang	ji
11. Chamar, Charmakar. Mochi, Muchi, Rabidas, Ruidas, Rishi	23. Jalia Kaibartta	
12. Chaupal	24. Jhalo Malo, Malo	
10 T) [25. Kadar alise 21 degal	
13. Dabgar sterift in the dim		

864

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amendment)

				V	C 7 .	
26.	Kami (Nepa	li)	$M = M^{*}$	43.	Mal	
27.	Kandra	1 M.		44.	Mallah	
28.	Kanjar	5 de tab		45.	Musahar	
29.	Kaora	banti	131	46.	Namasudra	
30.	Karenga, Ko	ranga	19 6 1	47.	Nat	
31.	Kaur	1. T. P. 1. T.	2 5 4 3 1	48.	Nuniya	
32.	Keot, Keyot		- 1 •	49.	Paliya	,
35.	Khaira	· []	1	50.	Pan, Sawasi	
34.	Khatik		8 a	51.	Pasi	, ,
35.	Koch		¢	52.	Patni	
36.	Konai				Pod, Poundra	
37.	Konwar	1		54.	Rajbanshi	
	Kotal	ыdos	÷ 4	55.	Rajwar	
89.	Kurariar 🔗	TEON SHOP		56.	Sarki (Nepali)	
40.	Lalbegi	6 : 2 - 1			Sunri (excluding Saha)	
41.	Lohar	문학 극복			Tiyar	, et a
42.	Mahar			59.	Turi.",	
		1 x 5	1			
		~ *				

THE SECOND SCHEDULE

1990 N. 1981

switch (See section 4) Spinet 11

CHAPTER I

In the Constitution (Scheduled Tribes), Order, 1950,-

(a) for paragraph 3, substitute-

"3. Any reference in this Order to a State or to a district or other territorial division thereof shall be construed as a reference to the State, district or other territorial division as constituted on the 1st day of May, 1976.";

(b) for the Schedule, substitute-

Margard My

THE SCHEDULE

PART I.-Andhra Pradesh

- 1. Andh Classich 2. Bagata religite 3. Bhil 4. Chenchu, Chenchwar BagasdG and BagasdG and Chenchwar 6. Gond, Naikpod, Rajgond 7. Goudu (in the Agency tracts) de la defensa de la de 8. Hill Reddis 9. Jatapus addle in 10, Kammara 11. Kattunayakandah Story. 12. Kolam, Mánnervarlu 🗉 13. Konda Dhoras: Martin and Stranger 14. Konda Kapus - 1. Nr. --
 - 15. Kondareddis

16. Kondhs, Kodi, Kodhu, Desaya Kondhs, Dongria Kondhs, Kuttiya Kondhs, Tikiria Kondhs, Yenity Kondhs

1.140

1 . 1

ada a w

States and

MA ST RE

- 17. Kotia, Bentho Oriya, Bartika, Dhulia, Dulia, Holva, Paiko, Putiya, Sanrona, Sidhopatko
- 18. Koya, Goud, Rajah, Rasha Koya, Lingadhari Koya (ordinary), Kottu Koya, Bhine Koya, Rajkoya
- 19. Kulia

(excluding Adila-20. Malis bad, Hyderabad, Karimnagar, 10. Khammam, Mahbubnagar. Medak, Nalgonda, Nizamabad and Warangal districts)

21. Manna Dhora

ór 1976]	Scheduled	Castes and	Scheduled	$\dot{T}ribes$	Orders
		(Ame	endment)		

 Mukha Dhora, Nooka Dhora Nayaks (in the Agency tracts) Pardhan Porja, Parangiperja Reddi Dhoras Rona, Rena Savaras, Kapu Savaras, Maliya Savaras, Khutto Savaras Sugalis, Lambadis 	 30. Thoti (in Adilabad, Hyderabad, Karimnagar, Khammam, Mahbubnagar, Medak, Nalgonda, Nizamabad and Warangal districts) 31. Valmiki (in the Agency tracts) 32. Yenadis 33. Yerukulas.
PART II.	-Assam and Aris
 In the autonomous districts:— Chakma Dimasa, Kachari Garo Hajong Hmar Khasi, Jaintia, Synteng, Pnar, War, Bhoi, Lyngngam Any Kuki Tribes, including:— Biate, Biete Changsan /ol>	(xxiv) Lhouvun (xxv) Lupheng (xxvi) Mangjel (xxvii) Misao (xxviii) Riang (xxix) Sairhem (xxix) Sairhem (xxix) Selnam (xxxi) Singson (xxxi) Singson (xxxii) Sithou (xxxii) Sithou (xxxii) Sithou (xxxii) Sukte (xxxii) Sukte (xxxii) Sukte (xxxii) Thado (xxxv) Thangageun & ivhal (xxxv) Thangageun & ivhal (xxxvi) Thangageun & ivhal (xxxvi) Vibuh (xxxvi) Xxvi) Vibuh (xxxv
(xi) Hengna (112) (xii) Hongsungh (112)	14. Synteng [*] a cash in the fact
(xiii) Hrangkhwal, Rangkhol (xiv) Jongpe (xv) Khawehung (xvi) Khawathlang, Khothalong (xvii) Kheima (xviii) Khothou (xix) Kipgen (xx) Kuki (xxi) Lengthang (xxii) Lhangum	 II. In the State of Assample cluding the autonomous districts: — angle in all states of the state of
(xxiii) Lhoujem	9. Rabha.
PART]	IIIBihar were this this work of the
 Asur Baiga Banjara Bathudi Bedla 	6. Bhumij (in North Chota- nagpur and South Chota- nagpur divisions and Santa) Parganas districts) 7. Binjhia

- 8. Birhor
- 9. Birjia
- 10. Chero
- 11. Chik Baraik
- 12. Gond
- 13. Gorait
- 14. Ho
- 15. Karmali
- 16. Kharia
- 10, 11, 11,
- 17. Kharwar 18. Khond
- 10, 12110110
- 19. Kisan

- 20. Kora
- 21. Korwa
- 22. Lohara, Lohra
- 23. Mahli
- 24. Mal Paharia
- 25. Munda
- 26. Oraon
- 27. Parhaiya
- 28. Santal
- 29. Sauria Paharia
- 30. Savar.
- PART IV.-Gujarat

- 1. Barda
- 2. Bavacha, Bamcha
- 3. Bharwad (in the Nesses of the forests of Alech, Barada and Gir)
- Bhil, Bhil Garasia, Dholi Bhil, Dungri Bhil, Dungri Garasia, Mewasi Bhil, Rawal Bhil, Tadvi Bhil, Bhagalia, Bhilala, Pawra, Vasava, Vasave
- 5. Charan (in the Nesses of the forests of Alech, Barada and Gir)
- 6. Chaudhri (in Surat and Valsad districts)
- 7. Chodhara
- 8. Dhanka, Tadvi, Tetaria, Valvi
- 9. Dhodia
- 10. Dubla, Talavia, Halpati
- 11. Gamit, Gamta, Gavit, Mavchi, Padvi
- 12. Gond, Rajgond
- Kathodi, Katkari, Dhor Kathodi, Dhor Katkari, Son Kathodi, Son Katkari
- 14. Kokna, Kokni, Kukna

Koli (in Kutch district) Koli Dhor, Tokre Koli, Kol-

- cha, Kolgha
- 17. Kunbi (in the Dangs district)
- Naikda, Nayaka, Cholivala Nayaka, Kapadia Nayaka, Mota Nayaka, Nana Nayaka
- 19. Padhar
- 20. Paradhi (in Kutch district)
- Pardhi, Advichincher, Phanse Pardhi (excluding Amreli, Bhavnagar, Jamnagar, Junagadh, Kutch, Rajkot and Surendranagar districts)
- 22. Patelia
- 23. Pomla
- 24. Rabari (in the Nesses of the forests of Alech, Barada and Gir)
- 25. Rathawa
- 26. Siddi (in Amreli, Bhavnagar, Jamnagar, Junagadh, Rajkot
- and Surendranagar districts)
- 27. Vaghri (in Kutch district)
- 28. Varli
- 29. Vitola, Kotwalia, Barodia.

PART V.—Himachal Pradesh

1. Bhot, Bodh

- Gaddi [excluding the territories specified in sub-section (1) of section 5 of the Punjab Reorganisation Act, 1966 (31 of 1966), other than the Lahaul and Spiti district]
- 3. Gujjar [excluding the lerritories specified in sub-section

(1) of section 5 of the Punjab Reorganisation Act, 1966 (3) of 1966)]

- 4. Jad, Lamba, Khampa
- 5. Kanaura, Kinnara
- 6. Lahaula
- 7. Pangwala
- 8. Swangla.

866

(A

of 1976]

PART VI.-Karnataka

- 1. Adiyan
- 2. Barda
- 3. Bavacha, Bamcha
- Bhil, Bhil Garasia, Dholi Bhil, Dungri Bhil, Dungri Garasia, Mewasi Bhil, Rawal Bhil, Tadvi Bhil, Bhagalia, Bhilala, Pawra, Vasava, Vasave
- 5. Chenchu, Chenchwar
- 6. Chodhara
- 7. Dubla, Talavia, Halpati
- 8. Gamit, Gamta, Gavit, Mavchi, Padvi, Valvi
- 9. Gond, Naikpod, Rajgond
- 10. Gowdalu
- 11. Hakkipikki
- 12. Hasalaru
- 13. Irular
- 14. Iruliga
- 15. Jenu Kuruba
- 16. Kadu Kuruba
- 17. Kammara (in South Kanara district and Kollegal taluk of Mysore district)
- 18. Kaniyan, Kanyan (in Kollegal taluk of Mysore district)
- 19. Kathodi, Katkari, Dhor Kathodi, Dhor Katkari, Son Kathodi, Son Katkari
- 20. Kattunayakan
- 21. Kokna, Kokni, Kukna
- 22. Koli Dhor, Tokre Koli, Kolcha, Kolgha
 - 1. Adiyan
 - 2. Arandan
 - 3. Eravallan
- 4. Hill Pulaya
- 5. Irular, Irulan
- 6. Kadar
- 7. Kammara [in the areas comprising the Malabar district as specified by sub-section (2) of section 5 of the States Reorganisation Act, 1956 (37 of 1956)]
- 8. Kanikaran, Kanikkar
- 9. Kattunayakan
- 10. Kochu Velan
- 11. Konda Kapus
- 12. Kondareddis
- 13. Koraga
- 14. Kota
- 15. Kudiya, Melakudi
- 16 Kurichehan

- 23. Konda Kapus
- 24. Koraga
- 25. Kota
- 26. Koya, Bhine Koya, Rajkoya
- 27. Kudiya, Melakudi
- 28. Kuruba (in Coorg district)
- 29, Kurumans
- 30. Maha Malasar
- Malaikudi
- 32. Malasar
- 33. Malayekandi
- 34. Maleru
- 35. Maratha (in Coorg district)
- 36. Marati (in South Kanara district)
- 37. Meda
- 38. Naikda, Nayaka, Cholivala Nayaka, Kapadia Nayaka, Mota Nayaka, Nana Nayaka
- 39. Palliyan
- 40. Paniyan
- Pardhi, Advichincher, Phanse Pardhi
- 42. Patelia
- 43. Rathawa
- 44. Sholaga
- 45. Soligaru
- 46. Toda
- 47. Varli
- 48. Vitolia, Kotwalia, Barodia
- 49. Yerava.

PART VII.—Kerala

- 17. Kurumans
- 18. Kurumbas
- 19. Maha Malasar
- 20. Malai Arayan
- 21. Malai Pandaram
- 22. Malai Vedan
- 23. Malakkuravan
- 24. Malasar
- Malayan [excluding the areas comprising the Malabar district as specified by sub-section (2) of section 5 of the States Reorganisation Act, 1956 (37 of 1956)]
- 26. Malayarayar
- 27. Mannan
- 28. Marati (in Hosdrug and Kasaragod taluks of Cannanore district)
- 29. Muthuvan, Mudugar, Muduvan
- 30. Palleyan

۱,

868		cheduled Tribes Orders [ACT 108 dment)
31.	Palliyan	34. Ulladan
	Paniyan and the of the	35. Uraly.
	Paniyan	-
		، ۱۰. ۲۰
·	ostar and Kapabr VIII,-Ma	adhya Pradesh
1.	Agariya	20, 1101411
	Andh	127. Korku, Bopchi, Mouasi, Nihal,
2.	nan china and a state of the second state of t	28. Korwa, Kodaku
3.	Baiga	
4	Bhaina budta V	29. Majhi 30. Majhwar
	Bhavia Bhumia Bhuinhar	31. Mawasi
Э.	Bharia Bhumia, Bhuinhar Bhumia, Bhumiya, Bharia,	32. Mina (in Sironj sub-division
	Paliha, Pando	of Vidisha district)
(jot)	Bhattra	33. Munda
	Bhil, Bhilala, Barela, Patelia	34. Nagesia, Nagasia
	Bhil Mina	35. Oraon, Dhanka, Dhangad
		36. Panika (in Chhatarpur, Datia,
10.	Bhunjia Biar, Biyar	Panna, Rewa, Satna, Shahdol,
viska viska	Binjhwar	Sidhi and Tikamgarh districts)
	Birhul, Birhor	37. Pao
	Damor, Damaria	38. Pardhan, Pathari, Saroti 39. Pardhi (in Bhopal, Raisen and
	Dhanwar weiter and the second	Sehore districts)
15.	Gadaba, Gadba	40. Pardhi; Bahelia, Bahellia,
16	Gond; Arakh, Arrakh, Agaria,	Chita Pardhi, Langoli Pardhi,
10.	Asur, Badi Maria, Bada Maria,	Phans Pardhi, Shikari, Tak-
	Bhatola, Bhimma, Bhuta,	ankar, Takia [in (1) Bas- tar, Chhindwara, Mandla, Rai-
	Koilabhuta, Koliabhuti, Bhar, Bisonhorn Maria, Chota Maria,	garh, Seoni and Surguja
	Dandami Maria, Dhuru,	districts, (2) Baihar tahsil of
	Dandami Maria, Dhuru, Dhurwa, Dhoba, Dhulia,	Balaghat district, (3) Betul and Bhainsdehi tahsils of Be-
*	Dorla, Gaiki, Gatta, Gatti, Gaita, Gond Gowari, Hill Ma-	tul district, (4) Bilaspur and
	ria, Kandra, Kalanga, Khatola,	Katghora tahsils of Bilaspur
	Koitar, Koya, Khirwar, Knir-	tahsils of Durg district, (6)
	wara, Kucha Maria, Kuchaki Maria, Madia, Maria, Mana,	Chowki, Manpur and Mohala
	Mannewar Moghya, Mogia,	Revenue Inspectors' Circles
	Monghya, Mudia, Muria, Na-	of Rajnandgaon district, (7) Murwara, Patan and
	garchi, Nagwanshi, Ojha, Raj, Sonjhari (1) Jhareka, 1 Thatia,	Sihora tahsils of Jabalpur
	Thotya, Wade Maria, Vade	district, (8) Hoshangabad and
	Maria, Daroi	Sohagpur tahsils of Hoshanga- bad district and Narsimhapur
37.	. Halba, Halbi	district, (9) Harsud tabsil of
ខណ្ឌទ	S V hysn (excluding the an	Khandwa district, (10) Bindra-
-sin	Kamarahadozoj asvel V S Kamarahadozoj asvel V S	Nawagarh, Dhamtari and
(114)	10Radau v	district]"
720	Kawar, Kanwar, Kaur, Cherwa, Rathia, Tanwar,	41. Parja
	Chattri Keer (in Bhopal, Raisen and	42. Sahariya, Saharia, Seharia, Sehria Sosia, Sor
-626	Sehore districts)	43. Saonta, Saunta
÷22	n Khaibwaro Kondar Dog	44. Saur
23. -59	Kondh, Khond, Kandh	45. Sawar, Sawara
	. Kol	46. Sonr.
<i>20</i> .		

, . · · ·

OF 1976]

PART IX.—Maharashtra

- 1. Andh
- 2. Baiga
- 3. Barda
- 4. Bavacha, Bamcha
- 5. Bhaina
- 6. Bharia Bhumia, Bhuinhar Bhumia, Pando
- 7. Bhattra
- 8. Bhil, Bhil Garasia, Dholi Bhil, Dungri Bhil, Dungri Garasia, Bhil, Mewasi Rawal Bhil, Tadvi Bhil, Bhagalia, Bhilala, Pawra, Vasava, Vasáve

10.1

- 9. Bhunjia
- 10. Binjhwar ាមសូលជ
- 11. Birhul, Birhör
- 12. Chodhara (excluding Akola, Amravati, Bhandara, Buldana, Chandrapur, Nagpur, Wardha, Yavatmal, Aurangabad, Bhir, Nanded, Osmanabad and Parbhani districts)
- 13. Dhanka, Tadvi, Tetaria, Valvi

(349)

- 14. Dhanwar
- 15. Dhodia
- 16. Dubla, Talavia, Halpati
- 17. Gamit, Gamta, Gavit, Mavchi, Padvi
- 18. Gond, Rajgond, Arakh, Ar rakh, Agaria, Asur, Badi Maria, Bada Maria, Bhatola, Bhimma, Bhuta, Koilabhuta, Koilabhuti, Bhar, Bisonhorn Maria. Chota Maria, Dandami Maria, Dhuru, Dhurwa, Dhoba, Dhulia, Dorla, Gaiki, Gatta, Gatti, Gaita, Gond Gowari, Hill Maria, Kandra, Kalanga, Khatola, Koitar, Koya, Khirwar, Khirwara, Kucha Maria, Kuchaki Maria, Madia, Maria, Mana, Mannewar, Moghya, Mannewar, Mana. Monghya, Mudia, Mogia, Naikpod, Muria, Nagarchi, Naganshi, Ojha, Raj. Sonjhari Jhareka, Thatia, Thotya, Wade Maria, Vade Maria
- 19. Halba, Halbi

- 20. Kamar
- 21. Kathodi, Katkari, Dhor Kathodi, Dhor Kathkari, Son Kathodi, Son Katkawi
- 22. Kawar, Kanwar,Kaur, Rathia, Tanwar, Cherwa, Chattri
- Khairwar
- 24. Kharia
- 25. Kokna, Kokni, Kukna
- 26. Kol
- 27. Kolam, Mannervarlu
- 28. Koli, Dhor, Tokre Koli, Kolcha, Kolgha
- 29. Koli Mahadev, Dongar Koli
- 30. Koli Malhar
- 31. Kondh, Khond, Kandh
- 32. Korku, Bopchi, Mouasi, Nihal, Nahul, Bondhi, Bondeya
- 33. Koya, Bhine Koya, Rajkoya
- 34. Nagesia, Nagasia
- 35. Naikda, Nayaka, Cholivala Kapadia Nayaka, Nayaka, Mota Nayaka, Nana Nayaka
- 36. Oraon, Dhangad
- 37. Pardhan, Pathari, Saroti
- 38. Pardhi; Advichincher, Phans Pardhi, Phanse Pardhi, Langoli Pardhi, Bahella, Bahellia, Chita Pardhi, Shikari, Takankar, Takia
- 39. Parja
- 40. Patelia · · . · · · • • • •
- 41. Pomla
- 42. Rathawa
- 43. Sawar, Sawara
- 44. Thakur, Thakar, Ka Thakur, Ka Thakar, Ma Thakur, Ma Thakar
- 45. Thoti (in Aurangabad, Bhir, Nanded, Osmanabad and Par-Rajura bhani districts and tahsil of Chandrapur district)
- 47. Vitolia, Kotwalia, Barodia.

PART X.—Manipur

	ju i, vi	
1. Aimol	114	7. Hmar
2. Anal	•	8. Kabui
3. Angami		9. Kacha Naga
4. Chiru		10. Koirao
5. Chothe		11. Koireng
6. Gangte	eger and the second	12. Kom

- 5. (
- 6. (

- 46. Varli

 Lamgang Mao Maram Maring Any Mizo (Lushai) tribes Monsang Moyon Paite Purum 	 Ralte Sema Simte Suhte Tangkhul Thadou Vaiphui Zou.
---	--

PART XI.—Meghalaya

(xix) Kipgen (xx) Kuki 2. Dimasa, Kachari (xxi) Lengthang (xxii) Lhangum (xxiii) Lhoujem (xxiv) Lhouvun 6. Khasi, Jaintia, Synteng, Pnar, War, Bhoi, Lyngngam (xxv) Lupheng 7. Any Kuki Tribes includ-(xxvi) Mangjel (xxvii) Misao (i) Biate, Biete (xxviii) Riang (ii) Changsan (xxix) Sairhem (iii) Chongloi (xxx) Selnam (iv) Doungel (xxxi) Singson (v) Gamalhou (xxxii) Sitlhou (xxxiii) Sukte (xxxiv) Thado (viii) Hanneng (xxxv) Thangngeu (ix) Haokip, Haupit (xxxvi) Uibuh (xxxvii) Vaiphei (xi) Hengna 8. Lakher (xii) Hongsungh 9. Man (Tai speaking) (xiii) Hrangkhwal, Rangkhol 10. Any Mizo (Lushai) tribes (xiv) Jongbe 11. Mikir (xv) Khawchung 12. Any Naga tribes (xvi) Khawathlang, Khothalong 13. Pawi (xvii) Khelma (xviii) Kholhou 14. Synteng.

PART XII.-Orissa

1. Bagata

2. Baiga

3. Banjara, Banjari

- 4. Bathudi
- 5. Bhottada, Dhotada
- 6. Bhuiya, Bhuyan
- 7. Bhumia
- 8. Bhumij
- 9. Bhunjia
- 10. Binjhal
- 11. Binjhia, Binjhoa

- 12. Birhor 13. Bondo Poraja 14. Chenchu 15. Dal 16. Desua Bhumij 17. Dharua 18. Didayi 19. Gadaba 20. Gandia 21. Ghara
- 22. Gond, Gondo

1. Chakma

3. Garo 4. Hajong

5. Hmar

(vi) Gangte

(x) Haolai

(vii) Guite

ing:-

OF 1976]

Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amendment)

23. Ho

24. Holva

25. Jatapu

- 26. Juang
- 27. Kandha Gauda
- 28. Kawar
- 29. Kharia, Kharian
- 30. Kharwar
- 31. Khond, Kond, Kandha, Nanguli Kandha, Sitha Kandha
- 32. Kisan
- 33. Kol
- 34. Kolah Loharas, Kol Loharas
- 35. Kolha
- 36. Koli, Malhar
- 37. Kondadora
- 38. Kora
- 39. Korua
- 40. Kotia
- 41. Koya
- 42. Kulis
- PART XIII.-Rajasthan
- 1. Bhil, Bhil Garasia, Dholi Bhil, Dungri Bhil, Dungri Garasia, Mewasi Bhil, Rawal Bhil, Tadvi Bhil, Bhagalia, Bhilala, Pawra, Vasava, Vasave
- 2. Bhil Mina
- 3. Damor, Damaria
- 4. Dhanka, Tadvi, Tetaria, Valvi
- (excluding Rajput 5. Garasia Garasia)
- 6. Kathodi, Katkari, Dhor Kathodi, Dhor Katkari, Son Kathodi, Son Katkari
- Mota Nayaka, Nana Nayaka

Nayaka,

10. Naikda,

- 11. Patelia
- 12. Seharia, Sehria, Sahariya.
- 1. Adiyan
- 2. Aranadan
- Eravallan
- 4. Irular
- 5. Kadar
- 6. Kammara (excluding Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- Kanik**kar** 7. Kanikaran, (in and Kanyakumari district Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 8, Kaniyan, Kanyan
- 9. Kattunayakan

- 10. Kochu Velan
- 13. Koraga
- 14. Kota (excluding Kanyakumari district and Shenkottah taluk of Tirunelveli district)
- 15. Kudiya, Melakudi
- 16. Kurichchan
- 17. Kurumbas (in the Nilgiris district)
- 18. Kurumans
- 19. Maha Malasar
- 20, Malai Arayan

ŝ

Cholivala

- 50. Munda, Munda Lohara, Munda Mahalis 51, Mundari
- 52. Omanatya
- 53. Oraon

43. Lodha

44. Madia 45. Mahali

46. Mankidi

49. Mirdhas

47. Mankirdia 48. Matya

- 54. Parenga
- 55. Paroja
- 56. Pentia
- 57. Rajuar
- 58. Santal
- 59. Saora, Savar, Saura, Sahara
- 60. Shabar, Lodha
- 62. Tharua.
- - 61. Sounti
- - 7. Kokna, Kokni, Kukna
 - 8. Koli Dhor, Tokre Koli, Kolcha, Kolgha

Nayaka,

Kapadia Nayaka,

9. Mina

PART XIV .-- Tamil Nadu 11. Konda Kapus 12. Kondareddis

872 Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders [ACT 108 (Amendment) 28. Mudugar, Muduvan 21. Malai Pandaram 29. Muthuvan 22. Malai Vedan 30. Palleyan 23. Malakkuravan 1. 1947 31. Palliyan 3.2 24. Malasar 1 32. Palliyar 25. Malayali (in Dharmapuri, North Arcot, Pudukottai, 33. Paniyan Salem, South Arcot and Tiru-34. Sholaga chirapalli districts) 35. Toda (excluding Kanya-kumari district) and Shen-26. Malayekandi kottah taluk of Tirunelveli 27. Mannan district) 123 (C. 1947 36. Uraly. PART XV.-Tripura 1 . . 1. Bhil (x) Laifang 2. Bhutia (xi) Lentei : r. -3. Chaimal (xii) Mizel 4. Chakma (xiii) Namte 5. Garoo (xiv) Paitu, Paite 6. Halam (xv) Rangchan , ⁷¹ 7. Jarnatia (xvi) Rangkhole 8. Khasia (xvii) Thangluya 9. Kuki, including the following 10. Lepcha sub-tribes:--11. Lushai (i) Balte 12. Mag (ii) Belalhut 13. Munda, Kaur (iii) Chhalya 110 (iv) Fun 14. Noatia (v) Hajango 15. Orang (vi) Jangtei 16. Riang (vii) Khareng 17. Santal the first of the 18. Tripura, Tripuri, Tippera (viii) Khephong (ix) Kuntei 19. Uchai. PART XVI.-West Bengal 1 1 1 20. Korate undial of the a - e 1. Asur 21. Korwa reality and 2. Baiga 3. Bedia, Bediyal S strengt al 22. Lepcha Panel Sec. 4. Bhumij 23. Lodha, Kheria, Kharia 5. Bhutia, Sherpa, Toto, Dukpa, 24. Lohara, Lohra Kagatay, Tibetan, Yolmo 25. Magh 6. Birhor and A set. 26. Mahali 7. Birjia 1 1 1 2 2 P. Kar Leaves 27. Mahli 8. Chakma nn 2 5 28. Mal Pahariya 9. Chero 7.3 C 29. Mech 10. Chik Baraik 11. Garo's an and defear a 30. Mru 31. Munda 12. Gond • : 161 · · · · · · 32. Nagesia 33. Oraon , I unusity > 13. Gorait Same and T 34. Parhaiya () 14. Hajang $\ell^{(1)}$ 15. Ho 35. Rabha 16. Karmali 17. Kharwar 1 1 1 1 37. Sauria Paharia 👾 18. Khond 38. Savar.". 19. Kisan

OF 1976]

CHAPTER II

In the Constitution (Andaman and Nicobar Islands) Scheduled Tribes Order, 1959,---

(a) in paragraph 2, for the words "resident in the localiticz specified in relation to them in that Schedule", the words "resident in that Union territory" shall be substituted;

(b) for the Schedule, substitute-

"THE SCHEDULE

 Andamanese, Chariar, Chari, Kora, Tabo, Bo, Yere, Kede, Bea, Balawa, Bojigiyab, Juwai, Kol

3. Nicob**arese**

4. Onges

5. Sentinelese

2. Jarawas

6. Shom Pens.".

115 Law-110

- 464T

THE HOUSE OF THE PEOPLE (EXTENSION OF DURATION) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

 α

31362

No. 109 of 1976

[24th November, 1976]

An Act to provide for the further extension of the duration of the present House of the People.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. This Act may be called the House of the People (Extension of Duration) Amendment Act, 1976.

2. The duration of the present House of the People which was extended for a period of one year by the House of the People (Extension of Duration) Act, 1976, is hereby extended for a further period of one year 30 of 1976. and accordingly, in section 2 of that Act,-

(1) in the opening paragraph, for the words "one year", the words "two years" shall be substituted;

(2) for the proviso, the following proviso shall be substituted, namely: ---

"Provided that if both or either of the said Proclamations cease or ceases to operate before the expiration of the said period of two years, the present House of the People shall, unless previously dissolved under clause (2) of article 85 of the Constitution, continue until six months after the cesser of operation of the said Proclamations or Proclamation but not beyond the said period of two years.".

Short title.

Further extension of duration of the present House of the People.

874

THE APPROPRIATION (RAILWAYS) No. 4 ACT, 1976

No. 110 of 1976

[25th November, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1976-77 for the purposes of Railways.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows: ---

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (Railways) No. 4 Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of three lakhs and sixty-two thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77, in respect of the services relating to Railways specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Short title.

Issue of Rs. 3,62,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the financial year 1976-77.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Appro-Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the priation. services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said

875

year.

,

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

I	2 3				
No. of Vote	Service and an arrest	Sums not exceeding			
vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
9	Working Expenses- Miscellaneous Expenses	· ··	1,21,000	1,21,000	
14	Construction of New Lines-Capital and Depreciation Reserve Fund.		2,40,000	2,40,000	
15	Open Line Works—Capital, Depre- ciation Reserve Fund and Deve- lopment Fund	1,000		1,000	
. 11	TOTAL .	I.,000	3,61,000	3,62,000	

a succession of

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

	I	2 .3				
	. of		Sums aggregating to			
v	ote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
×.					ana ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
	I	Railway Board	5,58,431		5,58,431	
	3	Payments to Worked Lines and Others	\$52,265		52,265	
All the second sec	5	Working Expenses—Repairs and Maintenance		23,983	23,983	
	8	Working Expenses-Operation other than Staff and Fuel.]1,11,15,907	••	ž 1,11,15,9 07	
	10	Working Expenses-Staff Welfare .		3,223	3,223	
	15	Open Line Works-Capital, Depre- ciation Reserve Fund and Deve- lopment Fund	16,78,53,181		₹16,78,53,181 ∦	
		TOTAL .	17,95,79,784	27,206	17,96,06,990	

P :

THE APPROPRIATION (RAILWAYS) No. 5 ACT, 1976

NO. 111 OF 1976

[25th November, 1976.]

An Act to provide for the authorisation of appropriation of moneys out of the Consolidated Fund of India to meet the amounts spent on certain services for the purposes of Railways during the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1975, in excess of the amounts granted for those services and for that year.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (Railways) No. 5 Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India, the sums specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of seventeen crores, ninety-six lakhs, six thousand, nine hundred and ninety rupees shall be deemed to have been authorised to be paid and applied to meet the amount spent for defraying the charges in respect of the services relating to Railways specified in column 2 of the Schedule during the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1975, in excess of the amounts granted for those services and for that year.

Issue of Rs. 17,96, 06,990 out of the Consolidated Fund of India to meet certain expenditure for the year ended on the 31st March, 1975.

Appro-

priation.

Short

title.

3. The sums deemed to have been authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India under this Act shall be deemed to have been appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the financial year ended on the 31st day of March, 1975.

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

1	c i	2	- 5-	.3		
No. of Vote		Services and purposes	Sums aggregating to			
		Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consoli-	Total	
			Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
	I	Railway Board	5,58,431	••	5,58,431	
	3	Payments to Worked Lines and Others	§52,265	••	52,265	
朝いた	5	Working Expenses—Repairs and Maintenance		23,983	23,983	
б.	8	Working Expenses-Operation other than Staff and Fuel.	`1,11 ,15,9 07"	••	[1,11,15,9 07	
	10	Working Expenses-Staff Welfare .		3,223	3,223	
	15	Open Line Works-Capital, Depre- ciation Reserve Fund and Deve- lopmert Fund	16,78 ,53,1 81	••	216,78,53,181 g	
		Total .	17,95,79,784	27,206	17,96,06,990	

THE APPROPRIATION (No. 7) ACT, 1976

No. 112 of 1976

[25th November, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Appropriation (No. 7) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of India there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of one hundred and forty-three crores, ninety-nine lakhs and twelve thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Short title.

Issue of Rs. 143,99, 12,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of India for the year 1976-77.

Appropriation.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of India by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

I	2	3			
No. of	Sources and putposes		Sums not exceed	ling	
Vote	Services and purposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Consolidated Fund	Total	
		Rs.	Rs.	Rs.	
2	Agriculture Revenue	3,75,00,000	••	3,75,00,000	
	Capital	••	36,25,00,000	36,25,00,000	
4I.	Department of Revenue and Banking	6,00,000		6,00,000	
48	Family Planning Revenue	48,00,00,000		48,00,00,000	
61	Industries Capital	5,00,000		5.00,000	
72	Petroleum and Petro- Chemicals Industries Capital	55,15,51,000		55,15,51,000	
79	Ministry of Shipping and Transport Revenue	•	12,000	12,000	
8 3	Department of Steel Capital	1,000		000,1	
93	Ministry of Works and Housing Revenue	43,12,000		43,12,000	
94	Public Works . Revenue	27,25,000		27,25,000	
96	Housing and Urban Development Revenue	2,11,000		2,11,000	
:	TOTAL	107,74,00,000	36,25,12,000	143,99,12,000	

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

.

1.4

inte di Pentente ¥,13 - 3

· . i

. 117 .

THÈ GUJÀRAT APPROPRIATION (No. 2) ACT, 1976

No. 113 of 1976

[25th November, 1976.]

X

1 12

·:).

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Gonsolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

N. Collection

other Preservice

pertar and S. M. Mirt

3 L. Indition

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Wear of the Republic of India as follows:

.

1. This Act may be called the Gujarat Appropriation (No. 2) Act, 1976.

14-11 16 . JOINTO 1211

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of fifteen crores, ninety-two lakhs and fifty-two thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

1.11.2

AL 122

Issue of Rs. 15,92, 52,000 out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat for the financial year 1976-77.

Appropria-

tion.

Short title.

28 | Annaki Hunna J.

BH ALL & BALLER

mi siste des

30, 11 11 19 maria Mi J. E torr main and br

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the State of Gujarat by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

115 Law-111

THE GULA APPENDER LYDEN (NO 2) ACT, 1976

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

			1		
	ï	2		3	
	No. of	Services and purposes	Su	ms not exceedir	ıg
	Ap-	· · ·	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso-	Total
				T Fund	61 Jo/2 17.
	<u> 10 -</u> 5	lidated - Fund - o∻ the Sta t	Genoe Series	<u>->3⊌∩-bag-++</u> 0 Rs.,	Rs.
		nn, al year (9/6-77.		Rs. ht mit	
	3	Elections Revenue	21,00,000		21,00,000
	9 515	Tax Collection to Ghatges (Finance Vian 17 Department) . Revenue	18,91, <u>000</u> -,		6100 1 10 19,13,000
Short	12 870	Other Expenditure pertaining to Finance Depart- doment .cN) politeir Revenue	6,15,090	i may 🐨 cal	6,115,000
1476. 18 46 - 4 Rs. 15,93 52,000 001 - 4 the 12 a	- 2046	ance Department beiligned at servicing (1) Revenue uns out of storage of the ot second brazil, Capital,	n acous bouqu i gottan ama dift (s	6,56,008 In orloc orlo	d (6,56,000 10 99 J 3,79,000
soli atod Ri na Gi tiloj		Other Expenditure action Un pertaining to Legal Solution Revenue	1,04,000		ed 241
State or Corporate	19	Food Capital		5,000	10 S 305 6. 5,000
n Be fireac ia	2 6	Agriculture Revenue	1,000		1,000
yen, 1973 75		Capital	1,00,00,000		1,00,00,000
-1999 - 1997 -	28 9d1 -40	Animal Husbandry o jand Dairy Development HB logments of sin Revenue	acoo,000	• . Citatis ar	
	-6[0 29	Fisherles ^{d 2} . Revenue		1,000	1,000
	30	Forests Capital	26,09,000	••	26,09,000
	35	Education . Capital	12,00,000		12,00,000
	36	Labour and Employment . Revenue	ie	1,000	1,000
				-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

OF 1976] Gujarat Appropriation (No. 2)

-					
I	2		3	1 E	
No. of Vote/ Ap-	Services and pur	poses	Su		
pro- pria- t ion (s	no transforma Hora transformation Bora transformation Frances	ed hv lian: 5	Voted by	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total and a construction of the construction o
20	Tribel Area Sub	- - - -	Rs.	Rs.	Rs
39	1	Revenue	1,000	enne i -rpartme	000,1 pert
. 43 >,	Jails			gain to the gain of the gain o	pun 1 ,000
49	Industries	Revenue	***** * •	I,000 .	1,000
354	\$4.5 9 .01	Capital E	6,39,48,000	SE . 494	6,39,48,000
50	Mines and Minerals	Revenue	••	6,000	6,000
53	Panchayats and Healt Department	th Revenue	, , ,	1,000	1,000
55	Medical	Revenue	2,000	64,000	66,000
57	Public Health .	Revenue	6,00,000	86,000	· 6,86,000
58	Urban Development	Revenue	1,02,000	••	1,02,000
		Capital	60,00,000		60,00,000
60	Other Expenditure pertaining to Panchayats and Health Depart- ment	Revenue	2,00,00,000		2,00,00,000
63	Non-Residential Buildings	Revenue	5,06,000	1,000	5,07,000
65	Irrigation and Soil Conservation	Revenue		36,000	36,000
		Capital	10,51,000	5,000	10,56,000
67	Roads and Bridges	Revenue		1,000	1,000
73	District Adminis- tration	Revenue	43,73,000		43,73,000
74	Relief on Account of Natural Calamities	f Revenue		15,000	515,000
		Capital	4 ,00,0 0,000	•••	4,00,00,000
76	Compensations and Assignments	Capital	19,03,000	$ \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 1 &$	19,03,000

883

Gujarat Appropriation (No. 2)

I	5 2 (анблужа марала)			₩ 3 *				
No. of				Sums not exceeding				
Vote/ Ap- pro- pria- tion	Se	rvices and pur ab base alo ab the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above the fractional above above the fractional above the fractional	rposes	Voted by Parliament	Charged on the Conso- lidated Fund	Total		
78	Repayn		ebt	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.		
	Reve and i	ining nue Departme ts servicing	to ent Revenue		6,56,000	6,56,000		
00 J2	· · · ·	Total	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	15,73,15,000	19,37,000	15,92,52,000		
					1			
CD: 7	ŧ .	1.50.23			с. ун. С			
လက်နှ	56	and a b	on je	· · · ·				
and de	5.86		i sa si					
J. C.S	1,02				a ta a s			
con k	oc chi li		000.0	in in		,		
,						e en en en en en en en en en en en en en		
e. e.	sorat (C	-	- 1913 - 19	a An tart ag E		filoz.		
୕୵୦୦୦		l nois -		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		an Stigg - Stigg Stars and St		
	36	-00.0				100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 		
<u>or:</u> "	17,01	1000	- 10 - 10	с. 1971 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 — 1972 —				
	Ţ	4 b				· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
CQ ⁺ -	17:61	•	n, ∧°,	2 11 M	tył s	1		
1.5	21			•				
		· · ·		• •		e Belges - N		
	, (C.O.)			.))		Araga Shi A		
• • • •		•			•			

THE PONDICHERRY APPROPRIATION (No. 4) ACT, 1976

No. 114 of 1976

[25th November, 1976.]

An Act to authorise payment and appropriation of certain further sums from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry for the services of the financial year 1976-77.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. This Act may be called the Pondicherry Appropriation (No. 4) Act, 1976.

2. From and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Fondicherry there may be paid and applied sums not exceeding those specified in column 3 of the Schedule amounting in the aggregate to the sum of fourteen thousand rupees towards defraying the several charges which will come in course of payment during the financial year 1976-77, in respect of the services specified in column 2 of the Schedule.

Rs. 14,000 from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry for the financial year 1976-77.

Appro-

priation.

3. The sums authorised to be paid and applied from and out of the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory of Pondicherry by this Act shall be appropriated for the services and purposes expressed in the Schedule in relation to the said year.

885

Issue of

Short title.

ì.

I	2		3		
No.	Services and purposes	Sums not exceeding			
of Vote		Voted by Parlia- ment	Charged on the Consoli- dated Fund	Total	
	<u>;;</u>	Rs.	Rs.		
18	Education Revenue	•••	1,000	1,000	
22	Social Welfare . Revenue	••	13,000	13,000	
	Total	• •	14,000	14,000	

THE SCHEDULE

(See sections 2 and 3)

 $e^{2H} = (B_{0} - f_{0}^{2}) B_{0}^{2} = 0$ (1) $e^{2H} = e^{2H} e^{2H} e^{2H} e^{2H}$ i di se G1. 1. do 1.

2 - 2 88 30∂, 51 6.93 - 15 :::: 🗧 ter a co ana atticizzatione di constanza da constanza. A constanza da const Sec. States & and theme 16 H.H. en elgen S11 75 67 12 1. 3md v - 1 - E in restlet in a net of the noin.

ing 1. 194 30 89-4 die No off it. (singrad) 0.9**

26.6.15 Sec. Sec. Sec. -oro A 11 A 11 11

THE ELECTRICITY (SUPPLY) AMENDMENT ACT, 1976

No. 115 of 1976

Sec. Sec. 4

11

دزا -

[30th November, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Electricity (Supply) Act, 1948.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:----

1. (1) This Act may be called the Electricity (Supply) Amendment Short title

Short title and commencement

(2) It shall be deemed to have come into force on the 8th day of ment. October, 1976.

54 of 1948.

1,31,2.7

2. In section 1 of the Electricity (Supply) Act, 1948 (hereinafter Amendreferred to as the principal Act), for sub-section (3), the following subsection shall be substituted, namely:---

"(3) This section and sections 2, 3, 4, 4A, 4B, 4C, 15A, 18A, 26A, 28 to 34 (both inclusive), sub-section (2) of section 39, section 42, sub-section (3) of section 43 and sections 57, 57A, 57B, 58, 75A, 76, 77, 77A, 77B, 77C, 82 and 83 and the provisions of the Sixth and Seventh Schedules shall come into force at once.".

3 In section 2 of the principal Act,-

Amendment of section 2.

3.10

(a) after clause (4), the following clause shall be inserted, section 2. namely: ---

'(4A) "Generating Company" means a company formed-

(a) either by the Central Government or by any State Government; or

Electricity (Supply) Amendment

(b) jointly by the Central Government and one or more State Governments or by two or more State Governments,

and registered under the Companies Act, 1956;';

1 of 1956.

(b) in clause (5),--

(i) after the words "including any building and plant", the brackets and words "(with step-up transformer, switchgear, cables or other appurtenant equipment, if any)" shall be inserted;

(*ii*) the words "for transforming, converting or distributing electricity" shall be omitted;

(c) in clause (6), for the words and figures "but, the provisions of section 26 of this Act notwithstanding, does not include the Board", "the words, figures and letter "but, the provisions of section 26 or 26A of this Act notwithstanding, does not include the Board or a Generating Company" shall be substituted;

(d) after clause (8), the following clause shall be inserted, satisfy: $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$

(8A) "power system" means a system under the control of the Government or any Board or Generating Company or other agency and having one or more—

Hites and com mencer 01 pient

- hers - A Los anos

the st

(i) generating stations; or

(ii) main transmission lines and sub-stations; or

(iii) generating stations and main transmission lines and

-Lastria selections, salt sub-stations;'; No them I motore (e) in clause (9).

(e) in clause (9), for the words and figures "made under section 78", the words "made under this Act" shall be substituted;

(f) after clause (11), the following clauses shall be inserted,

strate (

5. ..

1913 down '(11A)' "sub-station" means a station for transforming of converting electricity for the transmission or 'distribution thereof and includes transformers, convertors, switchgear, capacitors, synchronous condensors, structures, cables and other appurtenant equipments and any buildings used for that purpose and the site thereof, a site intended to be used for any such purpose and any buildings used for housing the staff of the sub-station;

(11B) "tie-line" means a line for the transfer of electricity between two power systems together with switchgear and other works necessary to, and used for, the control of such line;"

(g) in clause (13), after the words "the Board", the words "or a Generating Company" shall be inserted.

11 1 .

1.

GUL HER.

1 H

÷.

11

111 1

4. In section 3 of the principal Act,---

Amendment of section 3.

(1) in sub-section (1),-

(a) in clause (i), for the words "and particularly to coordinate the activities of the planning agencies", the words "formulate short-term and perspective plans for power development and co-ordinate the activities of the planning agencies" shall be substituted:

, in the first

(b) for clause (iii), the following clause shall be substituted namely: --

"(iii) collect and record the data concerning the generation, distribution and utilisation of power and carry out studies relating to cost, efficiency, losses, benefits and such like matters;";

(c) after clause (iv), the following clauses shall be inserted. namely: ---1 1

"(v) advise any State Government, Board, Generating Company or other agency engaged in the generation or supply of electricity on such matters as will enable such Government, Board, Generating Company or agency to operate and maintain the power system, under its ownership or control, in "an improved manner and, where necessary, in co-ordination with any other Government, Board, Generating Company or other agency owning or having the control of another power system;

A BOARD PROFESSION PROFESSION very device (vi) promote and assist in the timely completion of in an efficience sanctioned under Chapter V; where we have

S. Dere M A . 10 (vii) make arrangements for advancing the skill of persons in the generation and supply of electricity; har the state that a the stap of the

(viii) carry out, or make arrangements for, any investigation for the purpose of generating onot transmitting electricity;

(ix) promote research in matters affecting the generation, transmission and supply of electricity;

(x) advise the Central Government on any matter on which its advice is sought or make recommendation to that Government on any matter if, in the opinion of the Authority, the recommendation would help in improving the generation, distribution and utilisation of electricity; and

(xi) discharge such other functions as may be entrusted to it by or under any other law."; 1. C

(2) in sub-section (2), for the words "not more than six members", the words "not more than fourteen members of whom not more than cight shall be full-time members" shall be substituted;

inserted, namely :---

(3) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be gata at a dort to many do

115 Law—112.

. Engen. 1 ... terarat 1 4904.

AL HARD

"(2A) A full-time member shall be a person who has experience of, and has shown capacity in,---

(a) design, construction, operation and maintenance of generating stations;

(b) transmission and supply of electricity;

1990-0397-00 (c) applied research in the field of electricity;

- (d) applied economics; or
- (e) industrial, commercial or financial matters.";

(4) in sub-section (3), for the words "one of the members", the words "one of the full-time members" shall be substituted;

(5) after sub-section (4), the following sub-sections shall be inserted, namely:---

"(4A) The Chairman of the Authority and the other full-time members shall receive such salaries and allowances as may be determined by the Central Government and the other members shall receive such allowances and fees for attending the meetings of the Authority, as the Central Government may prescribe.

1 11-1-2 (4B) The other terms and conditions of service of the members of the Authority [including, subject to the provisions of subsection (4), their terms of office] shall be such as the Central Government may prescribe."; 1.115

(6) in sub-section (5),--

(i) for the words "be directly or indirectly concerned or interested in or have any share or interest", the words "have any share or interest for his own benefit, whether in his own name or otherwise," shall be substituted;

(ii) for the words "fuel, solid or liquid, for the generation of electricity", the words "fuel, in whatever form, for the generation of electricity or in the manufacture of electrical equipment" shall be substituted;

(7) for sub-section (7), the following sub-sections shall be substituted namely:---

"(7) The Chairman of the Authority may, by order, appoint any two or more members of the Authority to act on behalf of the Authority in relation to any matter referred to in clause (ii) of sub-section (1).

(8) No act or proceeding of the Authority shall be invalid merely on the ground of the existence of any vacancy in, or any defect in the constitution of, the Authority," ha m

5. In section 4 of the principal Act,---

(a) for the words "State Electricity Board", the words "State Electricity Board, Generating Company," shall be substituted;

(b) after the words "or his own use", the words "or consuming electricity" shall be inserted: ··· ~ bet

Amendment of section 4. est.

(c) for the words "and returns", the words ", returns or other information" shall be substituted.

6. After section 4 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be inserted, namely: —

"4A. (1) In the discharge of its functions, the Authority shall be guided by such directions in matters of policy involving public interest as the Central Government may give to it in writing.

t = tr(2) If any question arises as to whether any such direction relates to a matter of policy involving public interest, the decision of the Central Government thereon shall be final.

4B. (1) The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make rules for carrying out the purposes of this Chapter.

(2) In particular and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing power, such rules may provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:—

(a) the functions and duties of the Authority and the manner in which such functions and duties shall be exercised and performed, under sub-section (1) of section 3;

(b) the terms and conditions of service of the Chairman and other members of the Authority (including the allowances and fees payable to members, but not including the salaries and allowances payable to the Chairman and other full-time members, of the Authority) under sub-section (4A) and sub-section (4B)

of section 3; and an an an an an an an an an and a section of the

(c) any other matter which is required to be, or may be, prescribed by the Central Government.

(3) Every rule made by the Central Government under this Chapter shall be laid, as soon as may be after it is made, before each House of Parliament while it is in session for a total period of thirty days which may be comprised in one session or in two or more successive sessions, and if, before the expiry of the session immediately following the session or the successive sessions aforesaid, both Houses agree in making any modification in the rule or both Houses agree that the rule should not be made, the rule shall thereafter have effect only in such modified form or be of no effect, as the case may be; so, however, that any such modification or annulment shall be without prejudice to the validity of anything previously done under that rule.

4C. The Authority may make regulations, not inconsistent with the provisions of this Act and the rules made by the Central Government thereunder, to provide for all or any of the following matters, namely:---

(a) summoning and holding of meetings of the Authority, the times and places at which such meetings shall be held, the conduct of business thereat and the number of members required to constitute a quorum; Power of

Authority

to make

regula_

tions.

4A, 4B and 4C. Direc- \cdots_{N} tions by 1111 Central Government to the Authority. Power of stration Central Govern ment to make rules. -10

Insertion

sections

(b) any other matter arising out of the functions of the **Authority under this Act for which it is necessary or expedient to** make regulations.".

Substi-4. In Chapter III of the principal Act, for the heading "STATE ELECtution of TRICITY BOARDS", the following heading shall be substituted, namely:--new that a heading "STATE ELECTRICITY BOARDS, GENERATING COMPANIES, STATE ELECTRICITY for CONSULTATIVE COUNCILS AND LOCAL ADVISORY COMMITTEES". heading under the met 11 a. Chapter 1.11.1 III. Inser-8. After section 15 of the principal Act, the following section shall be tion of inserted, namely:new \mathbf{b}_{E} section 15A. Formaout "15A, (1) The Central Government or any State Government, or ·14. · · · · · the Central Government and one or more State Governments, or two tion. objects, or more State Governments, jointly may form a Generating Company jurisdiction, with such name as may be specified in the memorandum of association etc., of of the company. Generat-1 10 ·ti (2) The main objects of a Generating Company shall being Com-(i) establishing, operating and maintaining generating panies. stations and tie-lines, sub-stations and main transmission lines connected therewith; . ()` DOL HI (ii) operating and maintaining such generating stations, tielines, sub-stations and main transmission lines as are assigned to it by the Government or Governments forming the Generating Company (hereinafter referred to as the promoting government). (11) (3) The Generating Company shall carry on its activities within such areas as the promoting government or promoting governments may, from time to time, specify in this behalf. (4) Such number of the members of the Board of directors of a Generating Company as the promoting government thinks fit or, where there are more promoting governments than one, as may be agreed upon by such promoting governments, may be appointed as full-time members thereof. (5) A full-time member of the Board of directors of a Generating Company shall be a person who has experience of, and has shown capacity in,----ii: $a_{1} > 1$

(a) design, construction, operation and maintenance of ithout generating stations;

 $(a, b, b) \in (b)$, transmission and supply of electricity;

23-1-33-1---

a\$3 %.

Barrie A

- (c) applied economics; , sall in (d) organising workers;
 - (e) industrial, commercial or financial matters; or

. Weig(f) administration in 'a Government Department or other • establishment.

1 01 1958.

(6) The provisions of section 9 shall, so far as may be, apply to every member of the Board of directors of a Generating Company as they apply to a member of the Board,

(7) A company within the meaning of section 3 of the Companies Act, 1956, formed before the commencement of the Electricity (Supply) Amendment Act, 1976, by the Central Government or any State Government or the Central Government and one or more State Governments, or two or more State Governments, jointly and functioning on such commencement, having as its main objects all or any of the matters specified in sub-section (2), shall be deemed, for all purposes, to be a Generating Company under this Act.".

9. In section 16 of the principal Act,-

(1) in sub-section (2), for the words "the members of the Board", the words "the members of the Board and, if there are any Generating Company or Generating Companies operating in the State, one representative of the Generating Company or each of the Generating Companies, to be nominated by the Generating Company concerned," shall be substituted;

(2) in sub-section (5), --

(a) in clause (i) and clause (ii), for the words "the Board", the words "the Board and the Generating Company or Generating Companies, if any, operating in the State" shall be substituted;

(b) in clause (iii), for the words "the Board", the words "the Board or the Generating Company or Generating Companies, if any, operating in the State" shall be substituted.

10. In Chapter IV of the principal Act, in the heading, for the words "STATE ELECTRICITY BOARDS", the words "STATE ELECTRICITY BOARDS AND GENERATING COMPANIES" shall be substituted.

11. For section 18 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely:----

the state of the second second second second second second second second second second second second second sec

in state interview in th

1111

"18. Subject to the provisions of this Act, the Board shall be charged with the following general duties, namely:---- Leanne ha

a a faraga se

(a) to arrange, in co-ordination with the Generating Company or Generating Companies, if any, operating in the State, for the supply of electricity that may be required within the State and for the transmission and distribution of the same, in the most efficient and economical manner with particular reference to those areas which are not for the time being supplied or adequately supplied with electricity;

(b) to supply electricity as soon as practicable to a licensee or other person requiring such supply if the Board is competent under this Act so to do;

(c) to exercise such control in relation to the generation. distribution and utilisation of electricity within the State as is provided for by or under this Act;

Amendment of section 16.

1. 1. 1. 1

Amendment of heading under Chapter IV. Substitution of new sections for section 18.

General duties _{ionali} of the war Board. (seei) . . ្លា .7 08 540 may 4.12 ang ja a a taga couts to

> SubarA Actions

(d) to collect data on the demand for, and the use of, electricity and to formulate perspective plans in co-ordination with the Generating Company or Generating Companies, if any, operating in the State, for the generation, transmission and supply of electricity within the State;

(e) to prepare and carry out schemes for transmission, distribution and generally for promoting the use of electricity within the State; and

(f) to operate the generating stations under its control in co-ordination with the Generating Company or Generating Companies, if any, operating in the State and with the Government or any other Board or agency having control over a power system.

18A. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Act, a Generating Company shall be charged with the following duties, namely:—

(a) to establish, operate and maintain such generating stations and tie-lines, sub-stations and main transmission lines connected therewith, as may be required to be established by the promoting government or promoting governments in relation to the Generating Company;

(b) to operate and maintain in the most efficient and economical manner the generating stations, tie-lines, sub-stations and main transmission lines, assigned to it by the promoting government or promoting governments in co-ordination with the Board or Boards, as the case may be, and the Government or agency having control over the power system, if any, connected therewith; and

(c) to carry out, subject to the provisions of section 21, detailed investigations and prepare schemes, in co-ordination with the Board or Boards, as the case may be, for establishing generating stations and tie-lines, sub-stations and transmission lines connected therewith, in such manner as may be specified by the Authority.

(2) Without prejudice to the generality of its duties under section 18, the Board shall, until a Generating Company begins to operate in any State, perform the duties of a Generating Company under this section in that State.".

12. For section 20A of the principal Act, the following section shall be substituted, namely: --

Substitue that tion of the table new that section the off for section 20A. Leasing out, etc., of generating stations.

. Amendment of section 21. "20A. The State Government may, in respect of any generating station owned by it (including transmission lines and other works connected therewith) make arrangements with the Board or a Generating Company for its operation and maintenance on such terms and conditions as may be agreed upon between the State Government and the Board or the Generating Company, as the case may be.".

13. In section 21 of the principal Act, in the opening paragraph: — $(a)^{S}$ for the words "The Board may", the words "The Board or a Generating Company may" shall be substituted;

Du**ties** of Generating Company 2

0:37

. . 10

1-1-1 1.

ondot an

23

; a(a),

and the

(b) for the words "in the opinion of the Board", the words "in the opinion of the Board or the Generating Company, as the case may be," shall be substituted;

(c) the words "and in such manner as the Authority may, from time to time, specify" shall be inserted at the end.

14. After section 26 of the principal Act, the following section shall be inserted, namely:---

of new section 26A. Applicability of the provi-

sions of

Act 9 of 1910 to

Generating Com-

pany.

Insertion

"26A. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in sub-section (2), nothing in the Indian Electricity Act, 1910, shall be deemed to require a Generating Company to take out a licence under that Act, or to obtain sanction of the State Government for the purpose of carrying on any of its activities.

(2) Subject to the provisions of this Act, sections 12 to 19 (both inclusive) of the Indian Electricity Act, 1910 and clauses XIV to XVII (both inclusive) of the Schedule thereto, shall, as far as may be, apply in relation to a Generating Company as they apply in relation to a licensee under that Act (hereafter in this section referred to as the licensee) and in particular a Generating Company may, in connection with the performance of its duties, exercise-

(a) all or any of the powers conferred on a licensee by sub-10 11-1 section (1) of section 12 of the Indian Electricity Act, 1910, as . . . if---

> (i) the reference therein to licensee were a reference to the Generating Company;

> (ii) the reference to the terms and conditions of licence were a reference to the provisions of this Act and to the articles of association of the Generating Company; and

> (iii) the reference to the area of supply were a reference to the area specified under sub-section (3) of section 15A in relation to the Generating Company;

(b) all or any of the powers conferred on a licensee by subsection (1) of section 14 of the Indian Electricity Act, 1910, as if—

(i) the references therein to licensee were references to the Generating Company; and

(ii) the Generating Company had the powers of a licensee under the said Act.

(3) The provisions of section 30 of the Indian Electricity Act, 1910, shall not apply to the transmission or use of energy by a Generating Company.

(4) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that sections 31 to 34 (both inclusive) of the Indian Electricity Act, 1910, shall apply to a Generating Company.",

15." In section 27 of the principal Act, for the words "The Board", the words "The Board or a Generating Company" shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 27.

9 of 1910.

9 of 1910.

9 of 1910.

9 of 1910.

\$ of 1910.

9 of 1910.

1.17 8

· · · • • • •

16. In Chapter V of the principal Act, for the heading, the following

ethap

 $\{\cdot\}$

Substitution of new heading for heading under Okapter V.

heading shall be substituted, namely: --

"THE WORKS AND TRADING PROCEDURE OF THE BOARD AND THE GENERAL-ING COMPANY".

17. For sections 28 and 29 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely: --

"28. (1) For the efficient performance of its duties under this Act, the Board or a Generating Company, as the case may be, may prepare one or more schemes, relating to the establishment or acquisition of generating stations, tie-lines, sub-stations or transmission lines as are referred to in clause (e) of section 18 or clause (c) of sub-section (1) of section 18A, as the case may be.

(2) The Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company, which has prepared a scheme, may sanction such scheme either generally or in respect of any part of the area specified in the scheme and where a scheme has been sanctioned in respect of any part of the area, such scheme may subsequently be sanctioned in respect of any other part of that area:

Provided that where the scheme is of the nature referred to in sub-section (1) of section 29, the scheme shall not be sanctioned (generally or for part of an area) by the Board or the Generating Company except with the previous concurrence of the Authority.

(3) Every scheme sanctioned under this section shall be published in the Official Gazette and in such local newspapers as the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company may consider necessary.

(11, 29, (1)) Every scheme estimated to involve a capital expenditure exceeding one crore of rupees shall, as soon as may be after its preparation, be submitted to the Authority for its concurrence.

(2) Before finalisation of any scheme of the nature referred to in sub-section (1) and the submission thereof to the Authority for concurrence, the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company shall cause such scheme, which among other things shall contain the estimates of the capital expenditure involved, salient features thereof and the benefits that may accrue therefrom, to be published in the Official Gazette of the State concerned and in such local newspapers as the Board or the Generating Company may consider necessary along with a notice of the date not being less than two months after the date of such publication, before which licensees and other persons interested may make representations on such scheme.

 $g_{ijt} \rightarrow g_{ij}$ The Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company may, after considering the representations, if any, that may have been received by it and after making such inquiries as it thinks fit.

Submission of scheme_S for concurrence of Authority, etc.

> America Na teora Toosa a

tion of new sections for sections 28 and 29.

Substitu-

anto la

Prepara-() tion(and()) sanctioning of schemes modify the scheme and the scheme so finally prepared (with or without modifications) shall be submitted by it to the Authority along with the representations.

(4) A copy of the scheme finally prepared by the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company under sub-section (3) shall be forwarded to the State Government or State Governments concerned:

Provided that where the scheme has been prepared by a Generating Company in relation to which the Central Government is the promoting government or one of the promoting governments, a copy of the scheme finally prepared shall be forwarded also to the Central Government.

(5) The Authority may give such directions as to the form and contents of a scheme and the procedure to be followed in, and any other matter relating to, the preparation, submission and approval of such scheme, as it may think fit.

(6) In respect of any scheme submitted to the Authority for its concurrence under sub-section (1), the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company shall, if required by the Authority so to do, supply any information incidental or supplementary to the scheme within such period, being not less than one month, as may be specified by the Authority.".

18. In section 30 of the principal Act,--

(a) for the opening paragraph, the following shall be substituted, namely:-

"The Authority shall, before concurring in any scheme submitted to it under sub-section (1) of section 29, have particular regard to, whether or not in its opinion—";

(b) in clause (a),—

(i) the words "by the Board" shall be omitted;

(*ii*) for the words "shall satisfy itself", the words "shall satisfy itself, after consultation with the State Government, the Central Government, or such other agencies as it may deem appropriate," shall be substituted;

(c) after clause (e), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:---

"(f) in the case of a scheme in respect of thermal power generation, the location of the generating station is best suited to the region, taking into account the optimum utilisation of fuel resources, the distance of load centre, transportation facilities, water availability and environmental considerations;

(g) the scheme conforms to any other technical. economic or other criteria laid down by the Authority in accordance with the national power policy evolved by it in pursuance of the provisions contained in clause (i) of sub section (1) of section 3.".

115 Law-113

de .

Amendment of

section 30.

Substitution of new sections for sections 31 32 and 33, Concurrence of Authority to scheme submitted to it by Board or Generating

Company.

19. For sections 31, 32 and 33 of the principal Act, the following sections shall be substituted, namely:--

"31. (1) Where a scheme is submitted to the Authority under sub-section (1) of section 29, the Authority may, having regard to the matters referred to in section 30, either concur in the scheme without modification or require the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company to modify the scheme in such manner as the Authority specifies in the requisition so as to ensure that the scheme conforms to the national power policy evolved by the Authority in pursuance of the provisions contained in clause (i) of sub-section (1) of section 3 and in either case the Authority shall also communicate its decision to the State Government or State Governments concerned:

Provided that where the scheme was submitted for concurrence by a Generating Company in relation to which the Central Government is the promoting government or one of the promoting governments, the decision shall be communicated also to that Government.

(2) Where under sub-section (1) the Authority requires that a scheme may be modified, the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company may prepare a revised scheme in accordance with such requisition and submit it to the Authority for concurrence and thereupon the Authority shall, if satisfied that the revised scheme complies with the requisition, concur in the same.

32. The Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company may, from time to time, alter or extend a scheme by a supplementary scheme prepared and sanctioned in the manner hereinbefore provided:

Provided that any alterations or extensions of a scheme which are, in the opinion of the Board or, as the case may be, the Generating Company, minor in character may be made without preparing a supplementary scheme:

Provided further that where any alteration or extension of the nature referred to in the first proviso is made in respect of a scheme concurred in by the Authority, details of such alteration or extension shall be intimated to the Authority as soon as may be after such alteration or extension is made.

33. The provisions of sections 28 to 32 (both inclusive) shall, so far as may be, apply also in relation to a scheme prepared by a State Government for the generation, transmission or distribution of electricity.".

20. Section 34 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) thereof and after sub-section (1), as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Act or any scheme made thereunder, no generating station owned by a Generating Company shall be designated as a controlled station.".

Power: to alter or extend schemes.

..nt

Provisions applicable to scheme prepared by State Government.

Amendment of section 34. 21. Section 38 of the principal Act shall be omitted.

22. Section 39 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1) thereof and after sub-section (1), as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:---

"(2) Where a Generating Company has been established having its activities wholly or partly in a State, the State Government may direct the Board to make over any generating station established or acquired by the Board to the Generating Company subject to such terms and conditions as may be specified in the direction and the Board shall comply with such direction:

Provided that where the Central Government is the promoting government or one of the promoting governments in relation to the Generating Company, no direction shall be made by any State Government under this sub-section without the concurrence of the Central Government.".

23. In section 41 of the principal Act,—

(a) in sub-section (1), for the words "the Board", wherever they occur, the words "the Board or a Generating Company" shall be substituted;

(b) in sub-section (2), for the words "The Board may", the words "The Board or a Generating Company may" shall be substituted.

24. Section 42 of the principal Act shall be re-numbered as sub-section (1), thereof and after sub-section (1), as so re-numbered, the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(2) A Generating Company may, for the placing of wires, poles, wall-brackets, stays, apparatus and appliances for the transmission of electricity, or for the transmission of telegraphic or telephonic communications necessary for the proper co-ordination of the works of the Generating Company, exercise all on any of the powers which the Board may exercise under sub-section (1) and subject to the conditions referred to therein.".

25 In section 43 of the principal Act, after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be inserted, namely:—

"(3) A Generating Company may, on such terms as may be agreed upon, enter into arrangements for the sale of electricity generated by it—

(a) with the Board constituted for the State or any of the States wherein such Generating Company is operating; or

(b) with any other person with the consent of the Government or Governments which, in relation to that Generating
 Company, is the promoting government or promoting governments."

Omission of section 38. Amendment of section 39.

. .

Amendment of

section 41.

Amendment of section 42.

Amendment of section 43. Amendment of section 41. 26. In section 44 of the principal Act,-

(a) in sub-section (1), in the opening paragraph, after the words "created by a Central Act", the words "or any Generating Company" shall be inserted;

(b) after sub-section (2), the following sub-section shall be in serted, namely:---

"(2A) The Board shall, before giving consent under subsection (1), to the establishment or acquisition of a new generating station or to the extension or replacement of any major unit of plant or works, consult the Authority, in cases where the capacity of the new generating station or, as the case may be, the additional capacity proposed to be created by the extension or replacement exceeds twenty-five thousand kilowatts.".

27. In section 72 of the principal Act,

(a) for the words "the Board", the words "the Board or a Generating Company" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "or that the Board is unable so to develop", the words "or the Generating Company so to develop" shall be substituted.

28. In section 73 of the principal Act, for the words "the Board shall co-ordinate its activities", the words "the Board and the Generating section 73. Company shall co-ordinate their activities" shall be substituted.

29. In section 74 of the principal Act,---

(a) for the words "servant of the Board", the words "servant of the Board or of a Generating Company" shall be substituted;

(b) for the words "authorised by the Board", the words "authorised by the Board or by the Generating Company, as the case may be," shall be substituted;

(c) for the words "duties by the Board", the words "duties by the Board or by the Generating Company, as the case may be," shall be substituted.

Amendment of section 15. 30. In section 75 of the principal Act, in sub-section (3),---

(a) for the words "or person", the words "or person or agency" shall be substituted;

(b) the following proviso shall be inserted at the end, namely: ---

""Provided that nothing in this sub-section shall be deemed to empower the Board to require a Generating Company to furnish it with any information or accounts.".

Amend-

ment of section 72.

Amendment of

Amendment of section 74.

-11

±.

1.127

VELT

Prat

ant of contract

31. After section 75 of the principal Act, the following section shall mbe inserted, namely:----

'i5A. (1) A Generating Company shall, before the expiry of the 31st December of each year, submit to the promoting government, or where there are more than one promoting government to all such promoting governments, a report giving an account of the activities, if any, which are likely to be undertaken by such Generating Company in the ensuing year together with a statement of the estimated capital and revenue receipts and expenditure for that year in such form as may be specified by the promoting government or, as the case may be, the promoting governments.

tion of new section 75A. Annua)

Inser-

reports and accoùnts of Generating Company.

(2) A Generating Company shall, as soon as may be after the end of each year, prepare a report giving an account of its activities during the previous year and shall, within six months from the date of closure of the year, forward to the promoting government, or where there are more than one promoting government, to all such promoting governments, the report together with a statement of accounts, in such form and containing such particulars as may be specified by the promoting government or the promoting governments, as the case may be, a copy of the balance-sheet and profit and loss account and the auditor's report, in relation to the accounts of the year aforesaid.

(3) For the purpose of preparing the statement of accounts referred to in sub-section (2), the depreciation to be provided every year shall be calculated in accordance with the same method as laid down by or under this Act for calculating depreciation in relation to the Board.

(4) The provisions of sub-sections (1) and (2) shall be in addition to and not in derogation of the provisions contained in the Companies Act, 1956, in relation to reports, statement of accounts and other documents required to be prepared or kept or submitted by a company within the meaning of section 3 of that Act.".

32. In the Fifth Schedule to the principal Act,-

(a) in the heading, for the words "BY BOARD", the words "BY BOARD OR GENERATING COMPANY" shall be substituted;

(b) in paragraph I and paragraph II, for the words "the Board", wherever they occur, the words "the Board or the Generating Company" shall be substituted.

33. In the Sixth Schedule to the principal Act, in paragraph II, after sub-paragraph (3), the following sub-paragraph . shall be inserted, namely:---

"(4) On the purchase of the undertaking, after the expiry, or on the revocation, of its licence or otherwise, all amounts of rebate lying undistributed to the consumers on the date of such

1 of 1956,

Amendment of Sixth Schedule.

Amendment of

Schedule.

Fifth

and the states

الأحيار والمراجع الأراقية

a set de la

purchase shall be handed over to the purchaser who, in turn, shall enter the same in his books of account, under the heading Consumers' Rebate Reserve and any amount lying undistributed in that Reserve shall be carried forward for distribution to the consumer concerned:

Provided that the share of money in the Consumers' Rebate Reserve payable to the consumers who are not traceable or who have ceased to be consumers in relation to that undertaking, may be utilised in the development works of the purchaser.".

34. (1) The Electricity (Supply) Amendment Ordinance, 1976, is hereby repealed.

13 of 1976.

(2) Notwithstanding such repeal, anything done or any action taken under the principal Act, as amended by the said Ordinance, shall be deemed to have been done or taken under the principal Act as amended by this Act.

Anendcreat of Pirrs Schedure,

Frage 1

eć a 22. Sci educ Yat weavy tala and the year of the second seco

We offer a second second second second second second second second second second second second second second s

a service a service of the service o

and a constant for

B. A. C. S.

at the first states

na agus de tel Estarsen, por foi

A PLO

no an th Dhain

-a. 11 - .

Repeal

saving.

and

12 ... 16.3 2

THE CONSTITUTION (FORTIETH AMENDMENT)

ACT, 1976

[27th May, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Constitution of India.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:---

Short 1. This Act may be called the Constitution (Fortieth Amendment) title. Act, 1976. 1 . 15

							hall be Substitu-
\$1	ibstituted,	namely: –	-	n na sun Airtí Airtí	194	and Colored	tion of
	dirbi7		te qui a	1 Hor H	. 1 . P	d ét	new article
		12.50	5	5 5 00			for
	4		. *	r		è	article 297.

"297. (1) All lands, minerals and other things of value underlying Things of the ocean within the territorial waters, or the continental shelf, or the value exclusive economic zone, of India shall vest in the Union and be held within for the purposes of the Union.

ćerritorial waters or continentat shelf and resources (3) The limits of the territorial waters, the continental shelf, the of the exclusive economic zone, and other maritime zones, of India shall be exclusive economic such as may be specified, from time to time, by or under any law made

(2) All other resources of the exclusive economic zone of India shall also vest in the Union and be held for the purposes of the Union.

zone to vest in the Union.

903

by Parliament.".

Amendment of the Ninth Schedule.

3. In the Ninth Schedule to the Constitution, after entry 124 and before the *Explanation*, the following entries shall be inserted, namely:—

"125. Section 66A and Chapter IVA of the Motor Vehicles Act, 1939 (Central Act 4 of 1939).

126. The Essential Commodities Act, 1955 (Central Act 10 of 1955).

127. The Smugglers and Foreign Exchange Manipulators (Forfeiture of Property) Act, 1976 (Central Act 13 of 1976).

128. The Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Act, 1976 (Central Act 19 of 1976).

129. The Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Prevention of Smuggling Activities (Amendment) Act, 1976 (Central Act 20 of 1976).

> 130. The Prevention of Publication of Objectionable Matter Act, 1976 (Central Act 27 of 1976).

131. The Levy Sugar Price Equalisation Fund Act, 1976 (Central Act 31 of 1976).

132. The Urban Land (Ceiling and Regulation) Act, 1976 (Central Act 33 of 1976).

133. The Departmentalisation of Union Accounts (Transfer of Personnel) Act, 1976 (Central Act 59 of 1976).

134. The Assam Fixation of Ceiling on Land Holdings Act, 1956 (Assam Act I of 1957).

135. The Bombay Tenancy and Agricultural Lands (Vidarbha Region) Act, 1958 (Bombay Act XCIX of 1958).

136. The Gujarat Private Forests (Acquisition) Act, 1972 (Gujarat Act 14 of 1973).

137. The Haryana Ceiling on Land Holdings (Amendment) Act, 1976 (Haryana Act 17 of 1976).

138. The Himachal Pradesh Tenancy and Land Reforms Act, 1972 (Himachal Pradesh Act 8 of 1974).

139. The Himachal Pradesh Village Common Lands Vesting and Utilization Act, 1974 (Himachal Pradesh Act 18 of 1974).

140. The Karnataka Land Reforms (Second Amendment and Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1974 (Karnataka Act 31 of 1974).

141. The Karnataka Land Reforms (Second Amendment) Act, 1976 (Karnataka Act 27 of 1976).

142. The Kerala Prevention of Eviction Act, 1966 (Kerala Act. 12 of 1966).

904

5 - E- A - P

÷

Sec. Sec.

600 g

1 4 4**6** 1 1

- <u>S</u>an - - -

. 35.1

143. The Thiruppuvaram Payment (Abolition) Act, 1969 (Kerala Act 19 of 1969).

144. The Sreepadam Lands Enfranchisement Act, 1969 (Kerala Act 20 of 1969).

145. The Sree Pandaravaka Lands (Vesting and Enfranchisement) Act, 1971 (Kerala Act 20 of 1971).

146. The Kerala Private Forests (Vesting and Assignment) Act, 1971 (Kerala Act 26 of 1971).

147. The Kerala Agricultural Workers Act, 1974 (Kerala Act 18 of 1974).

148. The Kerala Cashew Factories (Acquisition) Act, 1974 (Kerala Act 29 of 1974).

149. The Kerala Chitties Act, 1975 (Kerala Act 23 of 1975).

150. The Kerala Scheduled Tribes (Restriction on Transfer of Lands and Restoration of Alienated Lands) Act, 1975 (Kerala Act 31 of 1975).

151. The Kerala Land Reforms (Amendment) Act, 1976 (Kerala Act 15 of 1976).

152. The Kanam Tenancy Abolition Act, 1976 (Kerala Act 16 of 1976).

153. The Madhya Pradesh Ceiling on Agricultural Holdings (Amendment) Act, 1974 (Madhya Pradesh Act 20 of 1974).

154. The Madhya Pradesh Ceiling on Agricultural Holdings (Amendment) Act, 1975 (Madhya Pradesh Act 2 of 1976).

155. The West Khandesh Mehwassi Estates (Proprietary Rights Abolition, etc.) Regulation, 1961 (Maharashtra Regulation I of 1962).

156. The Maharashtra Restoration of Lands to Scheduled Tribes Act, 1974 (Maharashtra Act XIV of 1975).

157. The Maharashtra Agricultural Lands (Lowering of Ceiling on Holdings) and (Amendment) Act, 1972 (Maharashtra Act XXI of 1975).

158. The Maharashtra Private Forests (Acquisition) Act, 1975 (Maharashtra Act XXIX of 1975).

159. The Maharashtra Agricultural Lands (Lowering of Ceiling on Holdings) and (Amendment) Amendment Act, 1975 (Maharashtra Act XLVII of 1975).

160. The Maharashtra Agricultural Lands (Ceiling on Holdings) (Amendment) Act, 1975 (Maharashtra Act II of 1976).

161. The Orissa Estates Abolition Act, 1951 (Orissa Act I of 1952).

162. The Rajasthan Colonisation Act, 1954 (Rajasthan Act XXVII of 1954).

115 Law-114

163. The Rajasthan Land Reforms and Acquisition of Landowners' Estates Act, 1963 (Rajasthan Act 11 of 1964).

164. The Rajasthan Imposition of Ceiling on Agricultural Holdings (Amendment) Act, 1976, (Rajasthan Act 8 of 1976).

than Act 12 of 1976).

166. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Reduction of Ceiling on Land) Act, 1970 (Tamil Nadu Act 17 of 1970).

167. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Amendment Act, 1971 (Tamil Nadu Act 41 of 1971).

168. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Amendment Act, 1972 (Tamil Nadu Act 10 of 1972).

169. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Second Amendment Act, 1972 (Tamil Nadu Act 20 of 1972).

170. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Third Amendment Act, 1972 (Tamil Nadu Act 37 of 1972).

171. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Fourth Amendment Act, 1972 (Tamil Nadu Act 39 of 1972).

172. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Sixth Amendment Act, 1972 (Tamil Nadu Act 7 of 1974).

173. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Fifth Amendment Act, 1972 (Tamil Nadu Act 10 of 1974).

174. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Amendment Act, 1974 (Tamil Nadu Act 15 of 1974).

175. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Third Amendment Act, 1974 (Tamil Nadu Act 30 of 1974).

176. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Second Amendment Act, 1974 (Tamil Nadu Act 32 of 1974).

Land) Amendment Act, 1975 (Tamil Nadu Act 11 of 1975).

178. The Tamil Nadu Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Second Amendment Act, 1975 (Tamil Nadu Act 21 of 1975).

Abolition and Land Reforms Act, 1950 (Uttar Pradesh Act I

of 1951) by the Uttar Pradesh Land Laws (Amendment) Act, 1971 (Uttar Pradesh Act 21 of 1971) and the Uttar Pradesh Land Laws (Amendment) Act, 1974 (Uttar Pradesh Act 34 of 1974).

180. The Uttar Pradesh Imposition of Ceiling on Land Holdings (Amendment) Act, 1976 (Uttar Pradesh Act 20 of 1976).

181. The West Bengal Land Reforms (Second Amendment). Act, 1972 (West Bengal Act XXVIII of 1972).

÷ .

182. The West Bengal Restoration of Alienated Land Act, 1973 (West Bengal Act XXIII of 1973).

183. The West Bengal Land Reforms (Amendment) Act, 1974 (West Bengal Act XXXIII of 1974).

184. The West Bengal Land Reforms (Amendment) Act, 1975 (West Bengal Act XXIII of 1975)

185. The West Bengal Land Reforms (Amendment) Act, 1976 (West Bengal Act XII of 1976).

186. The Delhi Land Holdings (Ceiling) Amendment Act, 1976 (Central Act 15 of 1976).

187. The Goa, Daman and Diu Mundkars (Protection from Eviction) Act, 1975 (Goa, Daman and Diu Act 1 of 1976).

188. The Pondicherry Land Reforms (Fixation of Ceiling on Land) Act, 1973 (Pondicherry Act 9 of 1974).",

the second second second second

· · · · ATT /

19 M. 1. 199

and the state of the providence of the

 $= \left\{ x_{1}^{2} + \cdots + x_{n}^{2} \right\} \left\{ A_{I}^{2} + \cdots + A_{n}^{2} + \cdots + A_{n}^{2} \right\} \left\{ A_{I}^{2} + \cdots + A_{n}^{2} + \cdots + A_{n}^{2} \right\}$

 $\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{1}{n} \left(\frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} \right) + \frac{1}{n} \left(\frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{n} \right) + \frac{1}{n} \left(\frac{1}{n} +$

the second state of the se

1. It.

THE CONSTITUTION (FORTY-FIRST AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

, 5 5 7 .

Short

title.

[7th September, 1976]

An Act further to amend the Constitution of India.

BE it enacted by Parliament in the Twenty-seventh Year of the Republic of India as follows:—

1. This Act may be called the Constitution (Forty-first Amendment) Act, 1976.

Amendment of article 316.]] 2. In article 316 of the Constitution, in clause (2), for the words "sixty years", the words "sixty-two years" shall be substituted.

THE CONSTITUTION (FORTY-SECOND AMENDMENT) ACT, 1976

ARRANGEMENT OF SECTIONS

Sections

1. Sh	ort title and commencement.
2. Ar	nendment of the Preamble.
3 . Ins	ertion of new sub-heading after article 31.
4. Ar	nendment of article 31C.
5. In	sertion of new article 31D.
6, In:	ertion of new article 32A.
7. Ar	nendment of article 39.
8. In	sertion of new article 39A.
9. In	sertion of new article 48A,
10. In	sertion of new article 48A, so that the devaluation is the
11. In	sertion of new Part IVA.
12. Aı	nendment of article 55.
13. Ar	nendment of article 74.
	nendment of article 77.
15. Aı	nendment of article 81.
16. Aı	nendment of article 82.
	nendment of article 83.
18. A1	nendment of article 100. L (one to the local descent
19. A1	nendment of article 102.
20. Su	bstitution of new article for article 103.
	nendment of article 105. Ly our
	nendment of article 118.
	sertion of new article 131A.
	sertion of new article 139A.
	sertion of new article 144A.
	nendment of article 145.
	ibstitution of new article for article 150.
	nendment of article 166.
	nendment of article 170.
	nendment of article 172.
	nendment-of-article-189. 6
	nendment of article-191
33. DL	ibstitution of new article for article 192.

b. Substitution of new afficie for afficie is

34. Amendment of article 194. - (v - - ×

Arrangement of Sections

SECTIONS

1.4854

35. Amendment of article 208. : : : : * X · ` 36. Amendment of article 217. 37. Amendment of article 225. 38. Substitution of new article for article 226. 39. Insertion of new article 226A, 40. Amendment of article 227. 41. Amendment of article 228. 42. Insertion of new article 228A. 43. Insertion of new article 257A. 44. Amendment of article 311. 45. Amendment of article 312. 46. Insertion of new Part XIVA, 47. Amendment of article 330. 48. Amendment of article 352. 49. Amendment of article 353. 50. Amendment of article 356. 51. Amendment of article 357. 52. Amendment of article 358. - [-53. Amendment of article 359. 54. Amendment of article 366. 55. Amendment of article 368. and the set 21 56. Amendment of article 371F. · ·· (n····· 57. Amendment of the Seventh Schedule. 58. Special provisions as to pending petitions under article 226, 59. Power of the President to remove difficulties. (0

أجدرته ويصور المار

. . .

Asplant .

1111

ACT, 1976

and a tratas desire

en av jange og av en gen og av en gen og av en gen dat ver en gen og af at ver en gen

THE CONSTITUTION (FORTY-SECOND AMENDMENT)

(b) Recent and provide the set of the set

المراجعة المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ والمواجعة المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ المحافظ الم المحافظ

[18th December, 1976.]

An Act further to amend the Constitution of India.

ment) Act, 1976.

(2) It shall come into force on such date as the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, appoint and different dates may be appointed for different provisions of this Act.

2. In the Preamble to the Constitution,---

1. 1.

(a) for the words "SOVEREIGN DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC", the words "SOVEREIGN SOCIALIST SECULAR DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC" shall be substituted; and

(b) for the month "initial of the Notion" the month "initial"

(b) for the words "unity of the Nation", the words "unity and integrity of the Nation" shall be substituted.

3. After article 31 of the Constitution, the following sub-heading shall Instead in the inserted, namely:—

"Saving of Certain Laws"

4. In article 31C of the Constitution, for the words, brackets, letters and figures "the principles specified in clause (b) or clause (c) of article:39", the words and figures "all or any of the principles laid down in Part IV" shall be substituted.

Amendment of the Preamble.

Short

title and com-

Insertion of new subheading after article 31.

Amendm'ent of article \$1C.

Constitution (Forty-second Amendment)

insertion of new article 31D.

Saving of laws in respect of anti-national activities. 5. After article 31C of the Constitution and before the sub-heading "Right to Constitutional Remedies", the following article shall be inserted, namely: ---

'31D. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in article 13, no law providing for-

(a) the prevention or prohibition of anti-national activities; or

(b) the prevention of formation of, or the prohibition of, anti-national associations,

shall be deemed to be void on the ground that it is inconsistent with, or takes away or abridges any of the rights conferred by, article 14, article 19 or article 31.

(2) Notwithstanding anything in this Constitution, Parliament shall have, and the Legislature of a State shall not have, power to make laws with respect to any of the matters referred to in sub-clause (a) or sub-clause (b) of clause (1).

(3) Any law with respect to any matter referred to in subclause (a) or sub-clause (b) of clause (1) which is in force immediately before the commencement of section 5 of the Constitution (Forty-second Amendment) Act, 1976, shall continue in force until altered or repealed or amended by Parliament.

(4) In this article,—

 $a_{a} = a_{a}(a)$ "association" means an association of persons;

(b) "anti-national activity", in relation to an individual or association, means any action taken by such individual or association---

and the second state of the second second second second second second second second second second second second

(i) which is intended, or which supports any claim, to
bring: about; on any ground whatsoever, the cession of a part of the territory of India or the secession of a part of the territory of India or which incites any individual or association to bring about such cession or secession;

(ii) which disclaims, questions, threatens, disrupts or is intended to threaten or disrupt the sovereignty and integrity of India or the security of the State or the unity of the nation;

(*iii*) which is intended, or which is part of a scheme which is intended, to overthrow by force the Government as by law established;

(*iv*) which is intended, or which is part of a scheme which is intended, to create internal disturbance or the disruption of public services;

(v) which is intended; or which is parts of a scheme σ which is intended, to threaten or disrupt harmony between a different religious, racial, language or regional groups or castes or communities;

1.1

State.

. 305 7.99

> 33 I) i

e oak bei a

16 8

and the party

Jahr Weine

de.

in ya santa

ĝtź

Constitution (Forty-second Amendment)

(c) "anti-national association" means an association-

(i) which has for its object any anti-national activity;

(*ii*) which encourages or aids persons to undertake or engage in any anti-national activity;

(*iii*) the members whereof undertake or engage in any anti-national activity.'

6. After article 32 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely: —

"32A. Notwithstanding anything in article 32, the Supreme Court shall not consider the constitutional validity of any State law in any proceedings under that article unless the constitutional validity of any Central law is also in issue in such proceedings.".

Constitutional validity of State laws not to be considered in proceedings under

article 32.

Amend_ ment of

article 39.

Insertion of

new article 32A

7. In article 39 of the Constitution, for clause (f), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:—

"(f) that children are given opportunities and facilities to develop in a healthy manner and in conditions of freedom and dignity and that childhood and youth are protected against exploitation and against moral and material abandonment.".

8. After article 39 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:---

"39A. The State shall secure that the operation of the legal system promotes justice, on a basis of equal opportunity, and shall, in particular, provide free legal aid, by suitable legislation or schemes or in any other way, to ensure that opportunities for securing justice are not denied to any citizen by reason of economic or other disabilities.".

9. After article 43 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:---

"43A. The State shall take steps, by suitable legislation or in any other way, to secure the participation of workers in the management of undertakings, establishments or other organisations engaged in any industry.". Insertion of new article 39A.

Equal justice and free legal aid.

Insertion of new article 43A.

Participation of workers in managed ment of industries

115 Law-115

10. After article 48 of the Constitution, the following article shall be

Insertion of new article 48A.

Protection and

improve-

ment of environ. ment and safeguarding of forests and wild life. Inser-

tion of

IVA.

"48A. The State shall endeavour to protect and improve the environment and to safeguard the forests and wild life of the country.". it is the term of the second

11. After Part IV of the Constitution, the following Part shall be inserted, namely:---new Part

"PART IVA

FUNDAMENTAL DUTIES

Fundamental duties.

÷

20°

1 4-4-54 4.1.50

ਦਾ ਹੈ ਤੁਹਾ

F. 13 4 3

212

· 10 · ·

EE.

51A. It shall be the duty of every citizen of India-

(a) to abide by the Constitution and respect its ideals and institutions, the National Flag and the National Anthem;

(b) to cherish and follow the noble ideals which inspired our national struggle for freedom;

(c) to uphold and protect the sovereignty, unity and integrity of India;

VIIIM (d) to defend the country and render national service when called upon to do so;

(e) to promote harmony and the spirit of common brotherhood amongst all the people of India transcending religious, linguistic and regional or sectional diversities; to renounce practices derogatory to the dignity of women;

(f) to value and preserve the rich heritage of our composite (culture; in a family and the .111.14

(g) to protect and improve the natural environment including forests, lakes, rivers and wild life, and to have compassion for living creatures;

(h) to develop the scientific temper, humanism and the spirit of inquiry and reform;

(i) to safeguard public property and to abjure violence;

(j) to strive towards excellence in all spheres of individual and collective activity so that the nation constantly rises to higher levels of endeavour and achievement.".

12. In article 55 of the Constitution, for the Explanation, the following ment of Explanation shall be substituted, namely:-

> 'Explanation.-In this article, the expression "population" means the population as ascertained at the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published;

914

inserted, namely:---

article 55.

Amend-

Constitution (Forty-second Amendment)

Provided that the reference in this Explanation to the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published shall, until the relevant figures for the first census taken after the year 2000 have been published, be construed as a reference to the 1971 census.'.

13. In article 74 of the Constitution, for clause (1), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1) There shall be a Council of Ministers with the Prime Minister at the head to aid and advise the President who shall, in the exercise of his functions, act in accordance with such advice.".

14. In article 77 of the Constitution, after clause (3), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(4) No court or other authority shall be entitled to require the production of any rules made under clause (3) for the more convenient transaction of the business of the Government of India.".

15. In article 81 of the Constitution, to clause (3), the following proviso shall be added, namely:-

"Provided that the reference in this clause to the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published shall, until the relevant figures for the first census taken after the year 2000 have been published, be construed as a reference to the 1971 census.".

16. In article 82 of the Constitution, after the proviso, the following provisos shall be inserted, namely:-

"Provided further that such readjustment shall take effect from such date as the President may, by order, specify and until such readjustment takes effect, any election to the House may be held on the basis of the territorial constituencies existing before such readjustment: set: 1.

Provided also that until the relevant figures for the first census taken after the year 2000 have been published, it shall not be necessary to readjust the allocation of seats in the House of the People to the States and the division of each State into territorial constituencies under this article.".

17. (1) In article 83 of the Constitution, in clause (2), for the words "five years" in the two places where they occur, the words "six years" shall be substituted.

(2) The amendments made by sub-section (1) to clause (2) of article 83 shall apply also to the House of the People in existence on the date of coming into force of this section without prejudice to the power of Parliament with respect to the extension of the duration of that House under the proviso to that clause.

-18. In article 100 of the Constitution, clauses (3) and (4) shall be Amend-_omitted. article

Amendment of article 81.

Amendment of article 82.

5 3 4

Amend-

ment of

article

83.

Amendment of article

77.

Amend-

ment of

article 74.

ment of

100.

1 Omilies my the Cristin (441 Amor) Ad, 1978, 5.45 (-14. 20, 6.79)

Constitution (Forty-second Amendment)

Amend. ment of article 102.

Substitutión of new article for article 103. Decision on questions as to disqualification.

Amendment of article 105.

Amend-

ment of article 118. Inser_ tion of new article 131A; Exclusive jurisdiction of the Supreme Court in regard to questions as to constl. tutionsl validity of Central laws.

(YXXX 19. In article 102 of the Constitution, for sub-clause (a) of clause (1), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely:---

"(a) if he holds any such office of profit under the Government of India or the Government of any State as is declared by Parliament by law to disqualify its holder;".

20. For article 103 of the Constitution, the following article shall be substituted, namely:---

"103. (1) If any question arises-

(a) as to whether a member of either House of Parliament has become subject to any of the disqualifications mentioned in clause (1) of article 102, or

(b) as to whether a person, found guilty of a corrupt practice at an election to a House of Parliament under any law made by Parliament, shall be disqualified for being chosen as, and for being, a member of either House of Parliament, or of a House of the Legislature of a State, or as to the period for which he shall be so disqualified, or as to the removal of, or the reduction of the period of, such disqualification,

the question shall be referred for the decision of the President and his decision shall be final.

(2) Before giving any decision on any such question, the President shall consult the Election Commission and the Election Commission may, for this purpose, make such inquiry as it thinks fit.".-

CYXY

21. In article 105 of the Constitution, for clause (3), the following clause shall be substituted, namely: —

"(3) In other respects, the powers, privileges and immunities of each House of Parliament, and of/the members and the committees of each House, shall be those of that House, and of its members and committees, at the commencement of section 21 of the Constitution (Forty-second Amendment) Act, 1976, and as may be evolved by such House of Parliament from time to time.".

22. In article 118 of the Constitution, in clause (1), after the words (4 ** "its procedure", the brackets and/words "(including the quorum to constitute a meeting of the House)" shall be inserted.

23. After article 131 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:---

"131A. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in any other provision of this Constitution, the Supreme Court shall, to the exclusion of any other court, have jurisdiction to determine all questions relating to the constitutional validity of any Central law.

(2) Where a High Court is satisfied-

(a) that a case pending before it or before a court subordinate to it involves questions as to the constitutional validity of any Central law or, as the case may be, of both Central and State laws; and

4 Onie . by Genetin (445 A-A.) Ad, 1978, 5.45 (wy. 20, 6.79)

(b) that the determination of such questions is necessary for the disposal of the case,

the High Court shall refer the questions for the decision of the Supreme Court.

(3) Without prejudice to the provisions of clause (2), where, on an application made by the Attorney-General of India, the Supreme Court is satisfied,—

(a) that a case pending before a High Court or before a court subordinate to a High Court involves questions as to the constitutional validity of any Central law or, as the case may be, of both Central and State laws; and

(b) that the determination of such questions is necessary for the disposal of the case,

the Supreme Court may require the High Court to refer the questions to it for its decision.

(4) When a reference is made under clause (2) or clause (3), the High Court shall stay all proceedings in respect of the case until the Supreme Court decides the questions so referred.

(5) The Supreme Court shall, after giving the parties an opportunity of being heard, decide the questions so referred, and may-

(a) either dispose of the case itself; or

(b) return the case to the High Court together with a copy of its judgment on such questions for disposal of the case in conformity with such judgment by the High Court or, as the case may be, the court subordinate to it."

24. After article 139 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely: ---

"139A. (1) If, on an application made by the Attorney-General of India, the Supreme Court is satisfied that cases involving the same or substantially the same questions of law are pending before it and one or more High Courts or before two or more High Courts and that such questions are substantial questions of general importance, the Supreme Court may withdraw the case or cases pending before the High Court or the High Courts and dispose of all the cases itself.

(2) The Supreme Court may, if it deems it expedient so to do for the ends of justice, transfer any case, appeal or other proceedings pending before any High Court to any other High Court.".

25. After article 144 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:---

"144A. (1) The minimum number of Judges of the Supreme Court who shall sit for the purpose of determining any question as to the constitutional validity of any Central law or State law shall be seven.

(2) A Central law or a State law shall not be declared to be constitutionally invalid by the Supreme Court unless a majority of not less than two-thirds of the Judges sitting for the purpose of determining the question as to the constitutional validity of such law hold it to be constitutionally invalid."

Insertion of new article 139A. Transfer of certain cases.

Insertion of new article 144A Special provisions as to disposal of questions relat_ ing to constitutional validity of laws.

Amendment of article 145. 26. In article 145 of the Constitution,—

(a) in clause (1), after sub-clause (c), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:—

"(cc) rules as to the proceedings in the Court under articles 131A and 139A;";

(b) in clause (2), for the words, brackets and figure "provisions of clause (3)", the words, figures, letter and brackets "provisions of article 144A and of clause (3)" shall be substituted;

(c) in clause (3), for the words "The minimum number", the words, figures and letter "Subject to the provisions of article 144A, the minimum number" shall be substituted.

27. For article 150 of the Constitution, the following article shall be substituted, namely:—

Substitution of new article for article 150.

Form of accounts

of the

Union and of the States. Amend-

ment of

article

166.

"150. The accounts of the Union and of the States shall be kept in such form as the President may, after consultation with the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India, prescribe.".

28. In article 166 of the Constitution, after clause (3), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:---

"(4) No court or other authority shall be entitled to require the production of any rules made under clause (3) for the more convenient transaction of the business of the Government of the State.".

29. In article 170 of the Constitution,—

(a) in clause (2), for the Explanation, the following Explanation shall be substituted, namely:—

'Explanation.—In this clause, the expression "population" means the population as ascertained at the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published:

Provided that the reference in this *Explanation* to the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published shall, until the relevant figures for the first census taken after the year 2000 have been published, be construed as a reference to the 1971 census.';

(b) in clause (3), after the proviso, the following provisos shall be inserted, namely:----

"Provided further that such readjustment shall take effect from such date as the President may, by order, specify and until such readjustment takes effect, any election to the Legislative Assembly may be held on the basis of the territorial constituencies existing before such readjustment:

Amendsent of article 170.

Constitution (Forty-second Amendment)

Provided also that until the relevant figures for the first census taken after the year 2000 have been published, it shall not be necessary to readjust the total number of seats in the Legislative Assembly of each State and the division of such State into territorial constituencies under this clause.".

30. (1) In article 172 of the Constitution, in clause (1), for the words "five years" in the two places where they occur, the words "six ment of years" shall be substituted.

(2) The amendments made by sub-section (1) to clause (1) of article 172 shall apply also to every Legislative Assembly (including the Legislative Assembly of the State of Kerala) in existence on the date of coming into force of this section without prejudice to the power of Parliament with respect to the extension of the duration of such Assembly under the proviso to that clause.

31. In article 189 of the Constitution, clauses (3) and (4) shall be Amend. omitted.

ment of article 189. "Amend-

> ment of article

191.

Amend-

article 172.

32. In article 191 of the Constitution, for sub-clause (a) of clause (1), the following sub-clause shall be substituted, namely:---

"(a) if he holds any such office of profit under the Government of India or the Government of any State specified in the First Schedule as is declared by Parliament by law to disqualify its holder;".

33. For article 192 of the Constitution, the following article shall be substituted, namely:---

"192. (1) If any question arises—

a (a) as to whether a member of a House of the Legislature of a State has become subject to any of the disqualifications mentioned in clause (1) of article 191, or

(b) as to whether a person, found guilty of a corrupt practice at an election to a House of the Legislature of a State under any law made by Parliament, shall be disqualified for being chosen as, and for being, a member of either House of Parliament or of a House of the Legislature of a State, or as to the period for which he shall be so disqualified, or as to the removal of, or the reduction of the period of, such disqualification,

the question shall be referred for the decision of the President and his decision shall be final.

(2) Before giving any decision on any such question, the President shall consult the Election Commission and the Election Commission may, for this purpose, make such inquiry as it thinks fit.".

34. In article-194 of the Constitution, for clause (3), the following Amendclause shall be substituted, namely:---

"(3) In other respects, the powers, privileges and immunities of a House of the Legislature of 'a State, and of the members and the committees of a House of such Legislature, shall be those of that House, and of its members and committees, at the commencement of section 24 of the Constitution, (Forty-second Amendment) Act, 1976, and as may be evolved by such House of the Legislature of a

Omities by Cristin (44 15 Amor.) Act, 1978, 5.45 (web. 20 6.79)

Substitution of new article for article 192. Decision on anestions as to disqualification. dy. 83500 111231 1

\$5. 1

ment of article 194.

ġİģ

Constitution (Forty-second Amendment)

State, so far as may be, in accordance with those of the House of the People, and of its members and committees where such House is the Legislative Assembly and in accordance with those of the Council of States, and of its members and committees where such House is the Legislative Council."

35. In article 206 of the Constitution, in clause (1), after the words (277) "its procedure", the brackets and words "(including the quorum to constitute a meeting of the House)"/shall be inserted.

Amendment of article 217.

Amend-

men[®] of article

208.

36. In article 217 of the Constitution, in clause (2),-

(a) in sub-clause (b), the word "or" shall be inserted at the end;

(b) after sub-clause (b), the following sub-clause shall be inserted, namely:---

(c) in the Explanation, in clause (a), for the words "has held jurist.";

(c) in the Explanation, in clause (a), for the words "has held judicial office", the words "has held judicial office or the office of a member of a tribunal or any post, under the Union or a State, requiring special knowledge of law" shall be substituted.

37. In article 225 of the Constitution, the proviso shall be omitted.

38. For article 226 of the Constitution, the following article shall be substituted, namely:--

"226. (1) Notwithstanding anything in article 32 but subject to the provisions of article 131A and article 226A, every High Court shall have power, throughout the territories in relation to which it exercises jurisdiction, to issue to any person or authority, including in appropriate cases, any Government, within those territories directions, orders or writs, including writs in the nature of habeas corpus, mandamus, prohibition, quo ivarranto and certiorari, or any of them,—

(a) for the enforcement of any of the rights conferred bythe provisions of Part III; or

(b) for the redress of any injury of a substantial nature by reason of the contravention of any other provision of this Constitution or any provision of any enactment or Ordinance or any order, rule, regulation, bye-law or other instrument made thereunder; or

(c) for the redress of any injury by reason of any illegality in any proceedings by or before any authority under any provi-Onia. by Construct (44.15 Amat.) and, 1938, 5.45 (1992, 20, 6, 79

article 225. Substitution

Amendment of

of new article for article 220

Power of High Courts to issue certain writs. sion referred to in sub-clause (b) where such illegality has resulted in substantial failure of justice.

(2) The power conferred by clause (1) to issue directions, orders or writs to any Government, authority or person may also be exercised by any High Court exercising jurisdiction in relation to the territories within which the cause of action, wholly or in part, arises for the exercise of such power, notwithstanding that the seat of such Government or authority or the residence of such person is not within those territories.

(3) No petition for the redress of any injury referred to in subclause (b) or sub-clause (c) of clause (1) shall be entertained if any other remedy for such redress is provided for by or under any other law for the time being in force.

(4) No interim order (whether by way of injunction or stay or in any other manner) shall be made on, or in any proceedings relating to, a petition under clause (1) unless—

(a) copies of such petition and of all documents in support of the plea for such interim order are furnished to the party against whom such petition is filed or proposed to be filed; and

(b) opportunity is given to such party to be heard in the matter.

(5) The High Court may dispense with the requirements of sub-clauses (a) and (b) of clause (4) and make an interim order as an exceptional measure if it is satisfied for reasons to be recorded in writing that it is necessary so to do for preventing any loss being caused to the petitioner which cannot be adequately compensated in money but any such interim order shall, if it is not vacated earlier, cease to have effect on the expiry of a period of fourteen days from the date on which it is made unless the said requirements have been complied with before the expiry of that period and the High Court has continued the operation of the interim order.

(6) Notwithstanding anything in clause (4) or clause (5), no interim order (whether by way of injunction or stay or in any other manner) shall be made on, or in any proceedings relating to, a petition under clause (1) where such order will have the effect of delaying any inquiry into a matter of public importance or any investigation or inquiry into an offence punishable with imprisonment or any action for the execution of any work or project of public utility, or the acquisition of any property for such execution, by the Government or any corporation owned or controlled by the Government.

(7) The power conferred on a High Court by this article shall not be in derogation of the power conferred on the Supreme Court by clause (2) of article 32.".

39. After article 226 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:-

Insertion of new article 226A.

115 Law-116

"226A. Notwithstanding anything in article 226, the High Court shall not consider the constitutional validity of any Central law in any proceedings under that article."

validity of Central laws not to be considered in proceedings under article 226.

Amend-

ment of

article

227.

Constitu-

tional

40. In article 227 of the Constitution,---

(a) for clause (1), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:-

"(1) Every High Court shall have superintendence over all courts subject to its appellate jurisdiction.";

(b) after clause (4), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:--

"(5) Nothing in this article shall be construed as giving to a High Court any jurisdiction to question any judgment of any inferior court which is not otherwise subject to appeal or revision.".

41. In article 228 of the Constitution, for the words "it shall withdraw the case and may—", the words, figures and letter "it shall withdraw the case and, subject to the provisions of article 131A, may—" shall be substituted.

42. After article 228 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:—

"228A. (1) No High Court shall have jurisdiction to declare any Central law to be constitutionally invalid.

(2) Subject to the provisions of article, 131A, the High Court may determine all questions relating to the constitutional validity of any State law.

(3) The minimum number of Judges who shall sit for the purpose of determining any question as to the constitutional validity of any State law shall be five:

Provided that where the High Court consists of less than five Judges, all the Judges of the High Court may sit and determine such question.

(4) A State law shall not be declared to be constitutionally invalid by the High Court unless-

(a) where the High Court consists of five Judges or more, not less than two-thirds of the Judges sitting for the purpose of determining the validity of such law, hold it to be constitutionally invalid; and

a faaws i oo i

Insertion of new article 228A,

Special

provisions as to disposal of questions relating to cons-titutional validity of State laws.

(b) where the High Court consists of less than five Judges, all the Judges of the High Court sitting for the purpose hold it to be constitutionally invalid.

(5) The provisions of this article shall have effect notwithstanding anything contained in this Part.

Explanation.—In computing the number of Judges of a High Court for the purposes of this article, a Judge who is disqualified by reason of personal or pecuniary bias shall be excluded.".

43. After article 257 of the Constitution, the following article shall be inserted, namely:—

"257A. (1) The Government of India may deploy any armed force of the Union or any other force subject to the control of the Union for dealing with any grave situation of law and order in any State.

(2) Any armed force or other force or any contingent or unit thereof deployed under clause (1) in any State shall act in accordance with such directions as the Government of India may issue and shall not, save as otherwise provided in such directions, be subject to the superintendence or control of the State Government or any officer or authority subordinate to the State Government.

(3) Parliament may, by law, specify the powers, functions, privileges and liabilities of the members of any force or any contingent or unit thereof deployed under clause (1) during the period of such deployment.".

44. In article 311 of the Constitution, in clause (2),—

(a) the words "and where it is proposed, after such inquiry, to impose on him any such penalty, until he has been given a reasonable opportunity of making representation on the penalty proposed, but only on the basis of the evidence adduced during such inquiry" shall be omitted;

(b) for the words "Provided that this clause shall not apply-", the following shall be substituted, namely:---

"Provided that where it is proposed after such inquiry, to impose upon him any such penalty, such penalty may be imposed on the basis of the evidence adduced during such inquiry and it shall not be necessary to give such person any opportunity of making representation on the penalty proposed:

Provided further that this clause shall not apply-".

45. In article 312 of the Constitution,-

(a) in clause (1),-

(i) for the word and figures "Part XI", the words and figures "Chapter VI of Part VI or Part XI" shall be substituted;

(ii) after the words "all-India services", the brackets and words "(including an all-India judicial service)" shall be inserted;

Amendment of article 312.

Amendment of article 311.

article 257A. Assistance to States by deployment of armed forces or other forces of the Union.

Inser-

tion of new

(b) after clause (2), the following clauses shall be inserted, namely:-

"(3) The all-India judicial service referred to in clause (1) shall not include any post inferior to that of a district judge as defined in article 236.

(4) The law providing for the creation of the all-India judicial service aforesaid may contain such provisions for the amend ment of Chapter VI of Part VI as may be necessary for giving effect to the provisions of that law and no such law shall be deemed to be an amendment of this Constitution for the purposes of article 368.".

46 After Part XIV of the Constitution, the following Part shall be inserted, namely:—

'PART XIVA

TRIBUNALS

323A. (1) Parliament may, by law, provide for the adjudication or trial by administrative tribunals of disputes and complaints with respect to recruitment and conditions of service of persons appointed to public services and posts in connection with the affairs of the Union or of any State or of any local or other authority within the territory of India or under the control of the Government of India or of any corporation owned or controlled by the Government.

(2) A law made under clause (1) may-

(a) provide for the establishment of an administrative tribunal for the Union and a separate administrative tribunal for each State or for two or more States;

(b) specify the jurisdiction, powers (including the power to punish for contempt) and authority which may be exercised by each of the said tribunals;

(c) provide for the procedure (including provisions as to limitation and rules of evidence) to be followed by the said tribunals;

(d) exclude the jurisdiction of all courts, except the jurisdiction of the Supreme Court under article 136, with respect to the disputes or complaints referred to in clause (1);

(e) provide for the transfer to each such administrative tribunal of any cases pending before any court or other authority immediately before the establishment of such tribunal as would have been within the jurisdiction of such tribunal if the causes of action on which such suits or proceedings are based had arisen after such establishment;

(f) repeal or amend any order made by the President under clause (3) of article 371D;

(g) contain such supplemental, incidental and consequential provisions (including provisions as to fees) as Parliament may deem necessary for the effective functioning of, and for the speedy disposal of cases by, and the enforcement of the orders of such tribunals.

Administrative tribu-

nals.

Insertion of

new Par**t**

XIVA.

(3) The provisions of this article shall have effect notwithstanding anything in any other provision of this Constitution or in any other law for the time being in force.

323B. (1) The appropriate Legislature may, by law, provide for the adjudication or trial by tribunals of any disputes, complaints, or offences with respect to all or any of the matters specified in clause (2) with respect to which such Legislature has power to make laws.

Tribunals for other

e. 10

ter son na si

352.

(2) The matters referred to in clause (1) are the following, namely:—

(a) levy, assessment, collection and enforcement of any tax;

(b) foreign exchange, import and export across customs frontiers;

(c) industrial and labour disputes;

(d) land reforms by way of acquisition by the State of any estate as defined in article 31A or of any rights therein or the extinguishment or modification of any such rights or by way of ceiling on agricultural land or in any other way;

(e) ceiling on urban property;

(f) elections to either House of Parliament or the House or either House of the Legislature of a State, but excluding the matters referred to in article 329 and article 329A;

(g) production, procurement, supply and distribution of foodstuffs (including edible oilseeds and oils) and such other goods as the President may, by public notification, declare to be essential goods for the purpose of this article and control of prices of such goods;

(h) offences against laws with respect to any of the matters specified in sub-clauses (a) to (g) and fees in respect of any of those matters;

(i) any matter incidental to any of the matters specified in sub-clauses (a) to (h).

(3) A law made under clause (1) may-

(a) provide for the establishment of a hierarchy of tribunals;

(b) specify the jurisdiction, powers (including the power to punish for contempt) and authority which may be exercised by each of the said tribunals;

(c) provide for the procedure (including provisions as to limitation and rules of evidence) to be followed by the said tribunals;

(d) exclude the jurisdiction of all courts, except the jurisdiction of the Supreme Court under article 136, with respect to all or any of the matters falling within the jurisdiction of the said tribunals;

(c) provide for the transfer to each such tribunal of any cases bending before any court or may other cutherity homediately before the establichment of such tribunal as would have been dan Ng tana

within the jurisdiction of such tribunal if the causes of action on which such suits or proceedings are based had arisen after such establishment;

(f) contain such supplemental, incidental and consequential provisions (including provisions as to fees) as the appropriate Legislature may deem necessary for the effective functioning of, and for the speedy disposal of cases by, and the enforcement of the orders of, such tribunals.

(4) The provisions of this article shall have effect notwithstanding anything in any other provision of this Constitution or in any other law for the time being in force.

'Explanation.--In this article, "appropriate Legislature", in relation to any matter, means Parliament or, as the case may be, a State Legislature competent to make laws with respect to such matter in accordance with the provisions of Part XI.'.

47. In article 330 of the Constitution, the following *Explanation* shall be inserted at the end, namely:—

'Explanation.—In this article and in article 332, the expression "population" means the population as ascertained at the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published:

Provided that the reference in this *Explanation* to the last preceding census of which the relevant figures have been published shall, until the relevant figures for the first census taken after the year 2000 have been published, be construed as a reference to the 1971 census.'.

48. In article 352 of the Constitution,—

(a) in clause (1), after the words "make a declaration to that effect", the following shall be inserted, namely:---

"in respect of the whole of India or of such part of the territory thereof as may be specified in the Proclamation";

(b) in clause (2), in sub-clause (a), after the word "revoked", the words "or varied" shall be inserted;

(c) after clause (2), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:-

"(2A) Where a Proclamation issued under clause (1) is varied by a subsequent Proclamation, the provisions of clause (2) shall, so far as may be, apply in relation to such subsequent Proclamation as they apply in relation to a Proclamation issued under clause (1)."

Amendment of article

353

49. To article 353 of the Constitution, the following proviso shall be added, namely:---

"Provided that where a Proclamation of Emergency is in operation only in any part of the territory of India,---

(i) the executive power of the Union to give directions under science (a), and

Amendment of article 352 d-1

(ii) the power of Parliament to make laws under clause (b),

shall also extend to any State other than a State in which or in any part of which the Proclamation of Emergency is in operation if and in so far as the security of India or any part of the territory thereof is threatened by activities in or in relation to the part of the territory of India in which the Proclamation of Emergency is in operation.".

50. In article 356 of the Constitution, in clause (4), for the words "six months", wherever they occur, the words "one year" shall be substituted.

51. (1) In article 357 of the Constitution, for clause (2), the following clause shall be substituted, namely:---

"(2) Any law made in exercise of the power of the Legislature of the State by Parliament or the President or other authority referred to in sub-clause (a) of clause (1) which Parliament or the President or such other authority would not, but for the issue of a Proclamation under article 356, have been competent to make shall, after the Proclamation has ceased to operate, continue in force until altered or repealed or amended by a competent Legislature or other authority."

(2) The amendment made by sub-section (1) shall apply also to any law referred to in clause (2) of article 357 of the Constitution which is in force immediately before the coming into force of this section.

52. To article 358 of the Constitution, the following proviso shall be added, namely: ---

"Provided that where a Proclamation of Emergency is in operation only in any part of the territory of India, any such law may be made, or any such executive action may be taken, under this article in relation to or in any State or Union territory in which or in any part of which the Proclamation of Emergency is not in operation, if, and in so far as the security of India or any part of the territory thereof is threatened by activities in or in relation to the part of the territory of India in which the Proclamation of Emergency is in operation."

53. In article 359 of the Constitution,---

land e

 $\langle r_{z} \rangle$

N. Wise

 $\pm \Delta$

ly:---

(a) to clause (1A), the following proviso shall be added, name- $\frac{m}{d}$

"Provided that where a Proclamation of Emergency is in operation only in any part of the territory of India, any such law may be made, or any such executive action may be taken, under this article in relation to or in any State or Union territory in which or in any part of which the Proclamation of Emergency is not in operation, if and in so far as the security of India or any part of the territory thereof is threatened by activities in or in relation to the part of the territory of India in which the Proclamation of Emergency is in operation.";

(b) to clause (2), the following proviso shall be added, namely: --

"Provided that where a Preclamation of Emergency is in operation only in a part of the territory of India, any such order

Amendment of article 359.

927

Amendment of article 358.

of article 356. Amendment of article 357

Amend-

ment

shall not extend to any other part of the territory of India unless the President, being satisfied that the security of India or any part of the territory thereof is threatened by activities in or in relation to the part of the territory of India in which the Proclamation of Emergency is in operation, considers such extension to be necessary.".

Amendment of - Joé article 366.

4

٦.

1.1.1.1.1

S. Start .

1. ti i ii

-00000

 1^{1}

54. In article 366 of the Constitution,-

(a) after clause (4), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:-

'(4A) "Central law" means any law other than a State law , but does not include any amendment of this Constitution made under article 368;';

(b) after clause (26), the following clause shall be inserted, namely:-

'(26A) "State law" means—

(a) a State Act or an Act of the Legislature of a Union territory;

(b) an Ordinance promulgated by the Governor of a State under article 213 or by the administrator of a Union territory under article 239B;

(c) any provision with respect to a matter in the State List in a Central Act made before the commencement of this Constitution:

(d) any provision with respect to a matter in the State List or the Concurrent List in a Provincial Act;

(e) any notification, order, scheme, rule, regulation or bye-law or any other instrument having the force of law made under any Act, Ordinance or provisions referred to in subclause (a), sub-clause (b), sub-clause (c) or sub-clause (d);

(f) any notification, order, scheme, rule, regulation or bye-law or any other instrument having the force of law, not falling under sub-clause (e), and made by a State Government or the administrator of a Union territory or an officer or authority subordinate to such Government or administrator: and

dama A trom

1 1 11

BBE AF mine

ment of

article

368

(g) any other law (including any usage or custom having the force of law) with respect to a matter in the State List.'.

55. In article 368 of the Constitution, after clause (3), the following Amend- 11 clauses shall be inserted, namely:-

the Agent "(4) No amendment of this Constitution (including the provisions of Part III) made or purporting to have been made under this ar polo article [whether before or after the commencement of section 55 of 1981 250 the Constitution (Forty-second Amendment) Act, 1976] shall be called 3 73 × <u>д</u> с. in question in any court on any ground.

> (5) For the removal of doubts, it is hereby declared that there while the pollimitation whatever on the constituent power of Parliament to amend by way of confident variation or repeat the provisions of this Constitution under this article.".

928

401.2

56. In article 371F of the Constitution, in clause (c), for the words "five years", the words "six years" shall be substituted and for the words "four years" in the two places where they occur, the words "five years" shall be substituted.

57. In the Seventh Schedule to the Constitution,—

(a) in List I—Union List, after entry 2, the following entry shall be inserted, namely:—

"2A. Deployment of any armed force of the Union or any other force subject to the control of the Union or any contingent or unit thereof in any State in aid of the civil power; powers, jurisdiction, privileges and liabilities of the members of such forces while on such deployment.";

(b) in List II—State List,—

(i) in entry 1, for the words "the use of naval, military or air forces or any other armed forces of the Union", the words "the use of any naval, military or air force or any other armed force of the Union or of any other force subject to the control of the Union or of any contingent or unit thereof" shall be substituted;

(*ii*) for entry 2, the following entry shall be substituted, namely:--

"2. Police (including railway and village police) subject to the provisions of entry 2A of List I.";

(*iii*) in entry 3, the words "Administration of justice; constitution and organisation of all courts, except the Supreme Court and the High Court;" shall be omitted;

(iv) entries 11, 19, 20 and 29 shall be omitted;

(v) in entry 55, the words "and advertisements broadcast by radio or television" shall be inserted at the end;

(c) in List III—Concurrent List,—

(i) after entry 11, the following entry shall be inserted, namely:-

"11A. Administration of justice; constitution and organisation of all courts, except the Supreme Court and the High Courts.";

(ii) after entry 17, the following entries shall be inserted, namely:---

"17A. Forests

11

harr

17B. Protection of wild animals and birds.";

(iii) after entry 20, the following entry shall be inserted namely:-

"20A. Population control and family planning.";

(*iv*) for entry 25, the following entry shall be substituted, namely:---

"25. Education, including technical education, medical education and universities, subject to the provisions of entries 65. 64. 65. and 65. of List T: resolvent ord technical training of labour.";

929

Amendment of fhe Seventh Sche-

dule.

Amend-

ment of

article 371**F**.

(v) after entry 33, the following entry shall be inserted, namely:--

"33A. Weights and measures except establishment of standards.".

[prep

58. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Constitution, every petition made under article 226 of the Constitution before the appointed day and pending before any High Court immediately before that day (such petition being referred to in this section as a pending petition) and any interim order (whether by way of injunction or stay or in any other manner) made on, or in any proceedings relating to, such petition before that day shall be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of article 226 as substituted by section 38.

(2) In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of sub-section (1), every pending petition before a High Court which would not have been admitted by the High Court under the provisions of article 226 as substituted by section 38 if such petition had been made after the appointed day, shall abate and any interim order (whether by way of injunction or stay or in any other manner) made on, or in any proceedings relating to, such petition shall stand vacated:

Provided that nothing contained in this sub-section shall affect the right of the petitioner to seek relief under any other law for the time being in force in respect of the matters to which such petition relates and in computing the period of limitation, if any, for seeking such relief, the period during which the proceedings relating to such petition were pending in the High Court shall be excluded.

(3) Every interim order (whether by way of injunction or stay or in any other manner) which was made before the appointed day, on, or in any proceedings relating to, a pending petition [not being a pending petition which has abated under sub-section (2)], and which is in force on that day, shall, unless before the appointed day copies of such pending petition and of documents in support of the plea for such interim order had been furnished to the party against whom such interim order was made and an opportunity had been given to such party to be heard in the matter, cease to have effect (if not vacated earlier),—

(a) on the expiry of a period of one month from the appointed day, if the copies of such pending petition and the documents in support of the plea for the interim order are not furnished to such party before the expiry of the said period of one month; or

(b) on the expiry of a period of four months from the appointed day, if the copies referred to in clause (a) have been furnished to such party within the period of one month referred to in that clause but such party has not been given an opportunity to be heard in the matter before the expiry of the said period of four months.

-00 -1

240.

-, i . .

shall, if such order has the effect of delaying any inquiry into a matter of public importance or any investigation or inquiry into an offence punishable with imprisonment or any action for the execution of any work or project of public utility, or the acquisition of any property for such execution, by the Government or any corporation owned or controlled by the Government, stand vacated.

Explanation.—In this section, "appointed day" means the date on which section 38 comes into force.

59. (1) If any difficulty arises in giving effect to the provisions of the Constitution as amended by this Act (including any difficulty in relation to the transition from the provisions of the Constitution as they stood immediately before the date of the President's assent to this Act to the provisions of the Constitution as amended by this Act), the President may, by order, make such provisions, including any adaptation or modification of any provision of the Constitution, as appear to him to be necessary or expedient for the purpose of removing the difficulty:

Power of the President to remove difficulties.

Provided that no such order shall/be made after the expiry of two years from the date of such assent.

(2) Every order made under sub-section (1) shall, as soon as may be after it is made, be laid before each House of Parliament.

n.) Ad, 197

. ĭ :

23

Constr. (4415 A)

18

5.75

INDEX

л		
\mathbf{A}	1	

ACQUISITION										,	Page
Assam Sillimanite Limite	d (6	and Tr	ansfe	r of R	efract	ory P	lant) A	\ct	.1 Å	125
Braithwaite and Compan ings) Act	ıy (In	dia]) Limit •	ed (ai •	nd Tr	ansfer •	of U	ndert	ak-	664
Burmah Shell (of U	Inder	taki	ng in I	ndia)	Act		•	•	•		. 2
Indian Iron and Steel C	ompa	ny	(o	f Sha	res) A	Ċt	÷	•	171	,	631
ADVOCATES				,			۶۰				
(Amendment) Act.		•		•	•	•	•				845
ÁĜRICULTURAL PROĎU	JCE	MA	RKET	ING					,		
Delhi(Regulation) Act		•		•	•	•				5 83
ANTIQUITIES											
and Art Treasures	(Am	enc	lment)	Act	• '	•		• 75		•	571
APPROPRIATION											
—— Act	•				•						15
(No. 2) Act .											20
(No. 3) Act .	•	•	•		•	•	•			•	268
—— (No. 4) Act .	•	•		÷							411
(No. 5) Act .	•				•						573
(No. 6) Act .	•			•				• •			662
(No. 7) Act .					٠						879
Gujarat —— Act .	•										327
Gujarat —— (No. 2) A	ct	•									881
Nagaland —— Act										•	82
Nagaland —— (No. 2)	Act		•								277
Pondicherry Act			•	•		•				•	85
Pondicherry —— (No.	2) A	ct									274
Pondicherry (No.	3) A	ct									578
Pondicherry (No.	4) A	ct		4.							885
(Railways) Act			· ·								18
(Railways) No. 2	Act					٩					297

Index

APPROPRIATION (contd.)	Page
—— (Railways) No. 3 Act	300
(Railways) No. 4 Act	875
(Railways) No. 5 Act	877
Tamil Nadu —— Act · · · · · · · · · · ·	319
Tamil Nadu — (No. 2) Act \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot	323
Tamil Nadu —— (No. 3) Act	575
\sim (Vote on Account) Act \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot	286
ART TREASURES	· ·
Antiquities and $_{\mu\nu}$ (Amendment) Act	571
ASSAM SILLIMINITE	;
Limited (Acquisition and Transfer of Refractory Plant) Act .	125
$\frac{1}{B}$	
BANKING	, ²
and Public Financial Institutions Laws (Amendment) Act	522
BANKS The second s	
Regional Rural — Act	110
BEEDI WORKERS (CALING STORA) BORGERS, MONTHER CONTENTS OF AN 2000 CALING	
Welfare Cess Act,	343
Welfare Fund Act	
BETWA	
River Board Act	403
BONDED LABOUR	
System (Abolition) Act	95
BONUS	20
Payment of —— (Amendment) Act	. 13 9
BRAITHWAITE AND COMPANY (INDIA) LIMITED	
(Acquisition and Transfer of Undertakings) Act	664
BURMAH SHELL	ez iet
(Acquisition of Undertaking in India) Act	· ·
	1 / 3
and Indian Standard Wagon Company (Nationalisation) Act	
C C	
CEILING CEILING	
Delhi Land Holdings () Amendment Act	
Urban Land (and Regulation) Act	
CENTRAL SALES TAX	
(Amendment) Act	73:
·	

934	Index			
CESS	C—contd.		·	Page
Beedi Workers Welfare —— Act	• • •	• •	• •	343
Iron ore Mines and Manganese ore M	ines Labour W	Velfare—Act.	1 : 4 : 1 : 5 : 4 : •	337
CIVIL PROCEDURE	• ·	n de la constante de la consta	and and an and an an an an an an an an an an an an an	- <u></u>
Code of —— (Amendment) Act .				
		and a star		
(Nationalisation) Amendment A	ct	• • •	ⁿ en transformations	485
COMPTROLLER AND AUDITOR-GEN	IERAL'S			
(Duties, Powers and Conditions of	of Service) Am	endment Act		347
CONDITIONS OF SERVICE				a terra
Comptroller and Auditor-General's D	M io por include Outies, Powers	and — Ameno	iment Act	347
High Court Judges () Amendme	nt Act .		• . •	257
Supreme Court Judges () Amena	,		• •	261
Sales Promotion Employees () A				45
CONSERVATION OF FOREIGN EXCL				
and Prevention of Smuggling				
—— and Prevention of Smuggling			. 1	
CONSTITUTION			$a_{\Lambda} = A^{2} + M + $	-
—— (Fortieth Amendment) Act		· · · ·		- 14/ 10h
—— (Forty-first Amendment) Act				_
Fifth Schedule to the (Amendme	_		-) - (12- (-(-)	
	•	s, Statistics for		
(Forty-second Amendment) Act	• • tota	• • • (trended maß) •	•	9 09
CONTEMPT	1.111117	22144 - S 2		
of Courts (Amendment) Act	MR to dan			295
			1.1.1177 15	1.2.1.2. A.
Territorial Waters, — Exclusive Zones Act	Economic Zo	ne and other		-
CONTINGENCY FUND			L COMO:	
of India (Amendment) Act	()] ^(*) (), (*) (*) (*) (*) (*)	L⊿a fancato te ≜	ui di in u ∙ i •	570
	D		، ،	* * * * 1
DELEGATION OF POWERS	/ manbhon	di en per di		
Gujarat State Legislature () Act	• 107 - 11	15/1922 LA.	* *	^{ran¹¹ 293}
Tamil Nadu State Legislature (Act .	1.1 . • • • •	n an an an an an an an an an an an an an	
		1	t a saf s	

e Index	935
D-oontd.	Page
DELHI	
Agricultural Produce Marketing (Regulation) Act ,	583 14 75 88 639
DEPARTMENTALISATION	- 40
of Union Accounts (Transfer of Personnel) Act	349 14
DHOTIES ——(Additional Excise Duty) Repeal Act	646
DISTURBED AREAS —— (Special Courts) Act	553
DURATION, EXTENSION OF	
House of the People () Act	180
House of the People () Amendment Act	874
Kerala Legislative Assembly () Amendment Act	296
Kerala Legislative Assembly () Second Amendment Act	734
$\mathbf{B}_{\mathbf{B}}$	
ELECTION LAWS ——(Extension to Sikkim) Act	41
	887
ÉMOLUMENTS, ADDITIONAL	
	526
= EQUAL	150
ESSENTIAL COMMODITIES	
(Amendment) Act	641
ÉXCISE DUTY Dholies (Additional—) Act EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE	646
Territorial Waters, Continental Shelf, and Other Maritime	
Zones Act	561
EXPORTS Import and—(Control) Amendment Act	50
FACTORIES	
$\langle \text{Amendmen} \rangle \wedge \mathfrak{A} $	045

A	I	9	ıd	e	x
	÷.,			•	۰٦

330	araco,		
	F-contd.		Page
FINANCE		. 8	11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.
	and the production of the second		
FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS	LAWS LA Intraction A (HE)	Co) and the co	A gran amor
	Amendment) Act : (119mba	prof.) larous in	я — 522
FOOD ADULTERATION	ear and Validation) a		
Prevention of (Amend	ment) Act	10111.01011.X. 1	240
FOREIGN CONTRIBUTION			Paris 1134
(Regulation) Act	• • • • •	• • • •	• 303
FOREIGN EXCHANGE	AlimiqtX, jar	strates in post of	SULUCIUC
Conservation of —— and I ment) Act	Prevention of Smuggling Activ	vities (Amend-	
	Prevention of Smuggling Act	ivities (Second	
Smugglers and——Manipul	ators (Forfeiture of Property)	Act	60
FORFEITURE	Little barrie		
Smugglers and Foreign Excl	hange Manipulators (of F		
FUND -			
	te manare Er (1985) V		
Iron Ore Mines and Manga	anese Ore Mines Labour Welf	are — Act	20110.399
	$\mathbf{G}_{\mathbf{G}}$ with	and the second	· 20)
GUJARAT	• • • •, •,		·)1.01).1.1.1
—— Appropriation (No. 2)		at protestic to constructions at protestic to constructions	
	17.5		
1962 () () () () () () () () () (egation of Powers) Act	Maria Maria	المحمد المراق
HIGH COURT			HAN AL
	ent of a Permanent Bench at Service) Amendment Act		
HOUSE OF THE PEOPLE			·/////////////////////////////////////
		i da Minara Gr	
(Extension of Durati	ion) Act		
(Extension of Durati	ion) Act		
—— (Extension of Durati	ion) Act ion) Amendment Act I	15 "litions" → A.r. s5,080MH = Z:	874
—— (Extension of Durati	ion) Act ion) Amendment Act I	15 "litions" → A.r. s5,080MH = Z:	874
—— (Extension of Durati —— (Extension of Durat IMPORTS AND EXPORTS —— (Control) Amendmen	ion) Act	L) Juiona' ∼ Ant aktor NOATIe Z: A A	• • 1 () < 1 () 180 • • 1 () < 1 () 874 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
—— (Extension of Durati —— (Extension of Durat IMPORTS AND EXPORTS —— (Control) Amendmen	ion) Act ion) Amendment Act I	L) Juiona' ∼ Ant aktor NOATIe Z: A A	• • 1 () < 1 () 180 • • 1 () < 1 () 874 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •

	Index							937
. e' ·	I-conta	ł						Page
IND	AN IRON AND STEEL COMPANY							•
	(Acquisition of Shares) Act.	•	•	•	•		•	631
IND	AN STANDARDS INSTITUTION							
- 	(Certification Marks) Amendment Act	•	•	•	•	•	•	335
IND	AN STANDARD WAGON COMPANY					ŗ		
E	urn Company and(Nationalisation) Act	•	•	•	•	•	E.	680
IND	USTRIAL DISPUTES						·	
_	(Amendment) Act	•		•	•	•	•	187
1	ERNAL SECURITY Maintenance of — (Amendment) Act Maintenance of — (Second Amendment) Ac	• 		•	•	•	۶ •	72 558-
IROI	NORE MINES					7. ee		ŕ
: -		re Çe	ss Act	•	٠			337
-	and Manganese Ore Mines Labour Welf	are F	und A	Lct	ŧ	•]	•	390
]	GES High Court —— (Conditions of Service) Am Supreme Court —— (Conditions of Service)							257 261
		ĸ				·	· · ·	
	ALA LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY (Extension of Duration) Amendment Act (Extension of Duration) Second Amendr		Act	•		•	•	296 734
_ 9-	• • • •	ŕ				÷	· ·	
	OUR Provident Fund Laws (Amendment) Ac	t,	. <i>1</i> .				10	. 707
	D HOLDINGS		•					
	Delhi(Ceiling) Amendment Act	V.	~ •					,
LIF	E INSURANCE CORPORATION		, ¹ ,	24.2	10^{12}	~ j	2 .	1
÷	E INSURANCE CORPORATION (Modification of Settlements) Act .	•	121	•		•	•	521
ĻĮG	HTHOUSE					h s≊r 3 S£oris		NP (7 4
	Indian(Amendment) Act	•	•					265
	MIRATTAN AND ATHERTON WEST							
1	(Taking over of Management) Act .	•	•	•	• •	•	•	697
MA	ו INTENANCE OF INȚERNAL SECURȚT	M Y		: ; ;		1		;
	(Amendment) Act						¥	. 70
	(Second Amendment) Act							

93 8	Index	
en al de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya Esta de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya de la companya d	M-contd.	Page
MANGANESE ORE MINES	En en en en en en en en en en en en en en	-
Iron Ore Mines and——Lab	our Welfare Cess Act	337
Iron Ore Mines and——Lab	our Welfare Fund Act	• 390
	GN EXCHANGE ure of Property) Act	• 60
MARITIME ZONES	Children Court & states in the	
Territorial Waters, Continen	tal Shelf, Exclusive Economic Zone and Other-	Act 561
MARRIAGE LAWS		11.817
(Amendment) Act		• 487
MATERNITY BENEFIT		w per tit
(Amendment) Act	 The first state of the state of	
MEMBERS OF PARLIAMENT		554 511
Salaries and Allowances of-	(Amendment) Actions	
	a la contration de la la contration de la contration de la contration de la contration de la contration de la c	-
		,
METAL CORFORMIONS	terra antipida day parte partipa terra.	
	liscellaneous Provisions), Act and the second	• 720
MOTOR VEHICLES	lei Zi⊈ taria statistica da successi	8 7 7 - L A.
(Amendment) Act	the subsect of the second size.	158
NAGALAND	. Therefore, $\mathbf{N} \to \mathbf{R}$ is the set	April 1
Appropriation Act	• • • • •	-82 LALOUR
non Appropriation (No. 2)	Act • mh (. •am•	₩ 10.1A.1 ¥1 277
NATIONALISATION	li in the second s	
Burn Company and Indian S	Standard Wagon Company (Here) Act office	
Coal Mines () Amendm		
	d Miscellaneous Provisions) Act	720
NATIONAL LIBRARY —— of India Act	³²	
	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	• 537
	N NAMES OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER OF THE OTHER	
Prevention of Publication O	$f \longrightarrow Act$	• 161
	·	A
PARLIAMENTARY PROCEES —— (Protection of Publicat	ion) Repeal Act and the the Internet of the and the	ZHINI 178
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	shmont of a Pormaneor Bonch at Rauchi) Act (4	

.

	Index		939
	P—contd.		Page
PAYMENT OF WAGES		The second form	
دور (Amendment) Act	រ ាវ, (អាចោះវិភាទរាណ៍) :	nchaeley 14 moderna 2 in	
PENSION			
که President's (Amendment) Ac	Samo A (anima?	an an an an an an an an an an an an an a	559
PHARMACY			
(Amendment) Act .	•••••	(in a start with an inst	SC 512
FONDICHERRY	• 14 1 ⁴ 14 1 ⁴	S a scoluting	74 T
Appropriation Act		. 2012/07/1011	85
Appropriation (No. 2) Act	ം കാലം പെട്ടും അ	Sec. Chicaben	274
—— Appropriation (No. 3) Act		• 11. Stall GH (17	578
Appropriation (No. 4) Act	(inani),	are a sub- a faiste	885
PRESIDENT'S PENSION			a a sa ang ag a sa a sa sa sa
(Amendment) Act.	••• c • 37, •*	Seteration e de la referie d	559
PRESS COUNCIL		60 A. 3	es ne
े ——— (Repeal) Act ेम्फ्लूल क्रिक अल	ngeweine eine eine eine geste	an the 161 to 1944 the Same	.148
PROVIDENT FUND LAWS		and the star	
Labour	sound and here	a lock nglobal to no apro-	707
2:6 Constant Araba Porta	noimevo, PR	and the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the	
RAILWAYS Appropriation () Act		RDS	
LECAppropriation () No. 2 Act			
Appropriation () No. 3 Act			
Appropriation () No. 4 Act			
Indian —— (Amendment) Act	·		
		a	
High Court at Patna (Establishm REMUNERATION			
	كريخ المستحد والمراجع المستحد	fro and Auberton West	
Equal — Act .	· · ·	OCAZ.	150 157
RENT CONTROL			
Delhi — (Amendment) Act			
REPRESENTATION OF THE PEO		•	
—— (Amendment) Act			-
		ist factor in contra in	
perioral Banks Act			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• • •	Acpesi) Acc	and a box

940 In	dex		
SALARIES AND ALLOWANCES	S	· • • ·	Page
of Members of Parliament (Amendm	ent) Act.	•1 4 400 • 110 ·	832
SALES PROMOTION		1	
	.ct	. Grain martine of	45
SALES TAX			تو -
Central — (Amendment) Act	•••••	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	735
Delhi —— (Amendment and Validation)	Act	• • • • ~ ~	639
SCHEDULED CASTES		and the second	-
and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amer	adment) Act	• • •	848
SCHEDULED TRIBES	* * ****	14	
Scheduled Castes and Orders (Amer	ndment) Act	•••••	848.
SIKKIM		$f \in \overline{f}$	
Election Laws (Extension to) Act	· • • •	• • • •	41
SMUGGLERS			. (-
and Foreign Exchange Manipulators	s (Forfeiture of Pr	operty) Act	· · · · 60,
SMUGGLING ACTIVITIES	e		a and and
Conservation of Foreign Exchange and Pr	revention of 🚈 🤕	(Amendment) Act	107
Conservation of Foreign Exchange and P	revention of(S	Second Amendment)	Act 638
STANDARDS		al an establish	nasta. Nasta
SUGAR, LEVY	. the		. •
Price Equalisation Fund Act.		State of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the	
SUPREME COURT JUDGES	1	Shame) A	
(Conditions of Service) Amendment	Act		261
TAKING OVER OF MANAGEMENT	en Rodice Paur	en in det Stendarden.	Tres Sa
Laxmirattan and Atherton West Cotton I	Mills () Act	1041 A.1.1	697
TAMIL NADU		1977, se	
—— Appropriation Act	• • •	•, •	31951
Appropriation (No. 2) Act 🧳 .	· · ·		323
Appropriation (No. 3) Act .	1.9.79	• 11 TO (735)	575
TAMIL NADU STATE LEGISLATURE			
(Delegation of Powers) Act .			
TALLY COMMITTING		· · · · · · · ·	
(Repeal) Act	· · ·	° ° '	519-

T—contd. Pa	ge
TEA (Amendment) Act	529
TERRITORIAL WATERS	و ټو
, Continental Shelf, Exclusive Economic Zone and Other Maritime Zones Act	561
U	,
UNION ACCOUNTS Departmentalisation of —— (Transfer of Personnel) Act	349
UNION TERRITORIES Government of (Amendment) Act	580
UNIT TRUST —— of India (Amendment) Act	11
UNTOUCHABILITY	
—— (Offences) Amendment and Miscellaneous Provision Act .	836
URBAN LAND	
(Ceiling and Regulation) Act	193
VOLUNTARY DISCLOSURE	
—— of Income and Wealth Act	23
VOTE ON ACCOUNT	
Appropriation () Act	286
WAGES	
Payment of ——(Amendment) Act	179
WAREHOUSING CORPORATIONS	,
(Amendment) Act	283
WEALTH	
Voluntary Disclosure of Income and—Act	23
WEIGHTS AND MEASURES	
Standards of —— Act	351
WELFARE	•
Beedi Workers —— Cess Act	343
Beedi Workers —— Fund Act	397
Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour —— Cess Act	337
Iron Ore Mines and Manganese Ore Mines Labour —— Fund Act	390
WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION (Amendment) Act	419

GMGPIND-M-115 Law-11-10-77--1600

.

a service de la company de la company de la company de la company de la company de la company de la company de La company de la company de la company de la company de la company de la company de la company de la company de